Goran Augustin

Acute Abdomen During Pregnancy



Acute Abdomen During Pregnancy

Goran Augustin

Acute Abdomen During Pregnancy



Goran Augustin, MD, PhD Department of Surgery Division of Gastrointestinal Surgery University Hospital Center Zagreb Zagreb Croatia

School of Medicine University of Zagreb Zagreb Croatia

ISBN 978-3-319-05421-6 ISBN 978-3-319-05422-3 (eBook) DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-05422-3 Springer Cham Heidelberg New York Dordrecht London

Library of Congress Control Number: 2014938630

© Springer International Publishing Switzerland 2014

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed. Exempted from this legal reservation are brief excerpts in connection with reviews or scholarly analysis or material supplied specifically for the purpose of being entered and executed on a computer system, for exclusive use by the purchaser of the work. Duplication of this publication or parts thereof is permitted only under the provisions of the Copyright Law of the Publisher's location, in its current version, and permission for use must always be obtained from Springer. Permissions for use may be obtained through RightsLink at the Copyright Clearance Center. Violations are liable to prosecution under the respective Copyright Law.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

While the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication, neither the authors nor the editors nor the publisher can accept any legal responsibility for any errors or omissions that may be made. The publisher makes no warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein.

Printed on acid-free paper

Springer is part of Springer Science+Business Media (www.springer.com)

To my father, an abdominal surgeon, whose ability to make an accurate diagnosis in emergency abdominal surgery only with history taking and physical examination was never outperformed. He taught me great things in this "clinical magic"

To my wife Katarina (now pregnant with Lukas), who despite having a small baby (Lara), understood the importance of this work to me, and sacrificed several years of many weekends, evenings, nights, and journeys to allow me and provide me enough time to create this book

To my daughter Lara, who reminds me every day that teaching others is a great opportunity and pleasure that cannot be substituted

To my mother, whose mathematically functioning brain is fascinating, and now I realize that it is a fortune that I inherited most parts of it

And... to all pregnant women... who are healthy... and to all that need the clinicians' consultations from this book, whose lives and lives of their future babies will be saved and normal....

Preface

The art and science of asking questions is the source of all knowledge.

Thomas Berger

What has given me the most joy in my life is the establishment of a school that carries on my aspirations and aims, be it scientific or humanitarian thereby ensuring a legacy for the future.

Theodor Billroth, 1893

Earlier diagnosis means better prognosis.

Zachary Cope, 1921

How did the idea for the book come? Here is the answer. Acute abdomen is still one of the most exciting conditions in (emergency) surgery and medicine in general. The clinician needs to make the diagnosis and the indication for the operation as fast as possible, and then the operator should perform the operation with the lowest possible morbidity and mortality. This is known for over a century. Additional difficulty arises when that clinician has a pregnant patient with acute abdomen. Now he or she is dealing with two human beings at the same time. Also the pregnant patient has slightly changed intraperitoneal anatomy and physiology, making the diagnosis more difficult.

During the last 7 years, I started to study more about cases of acute abdomen during pregnancy. Searching through the literature, I found very little reviews on the subject. Unfortunately, that was expected because acute abdomen during pregnancy is a rare group of conditions. If one excludes the most common causes such as acute appendicitis and acute cholecystitis, the clinician can deal with only one pregnant patient having acute abdomen in several years, sometimes once in a career. When I comprehended that, I started to study, write, and publish articles about different topics of acute abdomen during pregnancy. When I tried to find some texts covering the whole topic, I could not find these. Then it came to me that I need to write a book about Acute Abdomen During Pregnancy to, first, help myself and then to help all the clinicians dealing with this rare subject. It is interesting that some names in medicine, gynecology, and surgery that are not so famous or known were the first to treat such cases in medical history. It was interesting for me to read about them and to put them in the book. Mostly, these persons were more famous for other achievements in their medical fields.

There are two problems in writing a book that should have guidelines and recommendations on the topics included. First, it is the (extreme) rarity of these diseases. Second, acute condition is unpredictable in the severity and the time



of presentation. Both these facts preclude the possibility for randomized studies that are needed for validated guidelines and recommendations in medicine. Therefore, some of the recommendations in the book are not adequately validated, but due to the rarity (some diseases have less than 50-100 cases published in 100 years), I tried to combine the recommendations from acute abdomen in general population and from the opinions of the authors (and myself) of published case reports. Therefore, many facts from these case reports are copied into this textbook. Also the comprehensiveness of the chapters is not equal and mostly depends on the frequency of specific condition during pregnancy. Therefore, the most extensive are chapters about acute appendicitis and acute cholecystitis, conditions which present most of the cases of acute abdomen during pregnancy. I tried to include as much as possible case reports so the reader can have his or her own opinion about the topic and also can develop ideas for further research on the subject. After completing the manuscript, I read it thoroughly and then I realized that there are many things that could be written better. What motivated me to go further is Margaret Atwood's tip for writers: "If I waited for perfection, I would never write a word." Therefore, if I waited for perfection, I would never write this book.

Additionally, it should be mentioned that possibly any cause of acute abdomen can occur during pregnancy, and detailed description would lead to an enormous number of unnecessary pages; therefore, in conditions that have only one or several cases published, a short description of the disease is presented. It is difficult to say if this book is more suitable for the gynecologist or general/abdominal surgeon. Some parts will be more interesting to the surgeon, while others more to the gynecologist, especially therapeutic considerations. Diagnostic workup will be interesting to every reader.

Some photos (figures) in the text are not of the excellent quality, but because of the extreme rarity of some conditions, it is impossible to obtain other figures of similar or same pathology.

And my final plea... to every reader... please contact me about any type of errors, misinterpretations, and any medical/surgical mistake in the text because it would improve (further editions of) this interesting subject. Contact me if you have any questions about the subject. Also any reader dealing with this subject could feel free to contact me to be an author of one of the chapters in (possible) further editions of this book. My other plea to the reader is to publish cases of acute abdomen during pregnancy so the medical community could have a better insight into the incidence, etiology, diagnosis, treatment, and maternal and fetal outcome for all causes of acute abdomen during pregnancy.

I hope that the reader will enjoy reading the book as much as I enjoyed creating it!

Zagreb, Croatia

Goran Augustin, MD, PhD augustin.goran@gmail.com

Contents

Part I Surgery

1	Acu	te App	endicitis	3
	1.1	Histor	<i>y</i>	3
	1.2	Incide	ence, Etiology, and Pathogenesis	3
	1.3	Histor	ry Taking and Clinical Examination	5
	1.4	Exam	ination	7
		1.4.1	Scoring Systems	8
	1.5	Differ	ential Diagnosis.	9
		1.5.1	Round Ligament Pain/Syndrome	9
		1.5.2	Ovarian Vein Thrombosis	10
		1.5.3	Pathologic Conditions Associated with	
			the Puerperium	10
	1.6	Diagn	osis	11
		1.6.1	Introduction	11
		1.6.2	Laboratory Findings	12
		1.6.3	Transvaginal Ultrasound	12
		1.6.4	Graded Abdominal Ultrasound.	13
		1.6.5	Magnetic Resonance Imaging.	13
		1.6.6	Computed Tomography (CT) Scan	15
		1.6.7	Chest Radiograph	16
	1.7	Negat	ive Appendectomy	16
		1.7.1	Incidence.	16
		1.7.2	Indications for Appendectomy	17
		1.7.3	Perinatal Outcome	18
	1.8	Manag	gement	18
		1.8.1	Anesthetic Considerations	18
		1.8.2	Open Appendectomy	18
		1.8.3	Laparoscopic Appendectomy	19
		1.8.4	Conversion from Laparoscopic to Open Approach	22
		1.8.5	Perioperative Considerations	22
	1.9	Specif	fic Considerations	26
		1.9.1	Incidental Meckel's Diverticulum.	26
		1.9.2	Acute Appendicitis and Ectopic/Heterotopic	
			Pregnancy	27
		1.9.3	Acute Appendicitis in Patients with In Vitro	
			Fertilization and Embryo Transfer	27

		1.9.4 Acute Appendicitis and Sickle Cell Disease	30
		1.9.5 Appendiceal Endometriosis Presenting	
		as Acute Appendicitis	30
		1.9.6 Surgical Considerations in the Postpartum Period	31
	1.10	Prognosis	32
		1.10.1 Perforation Rate	32
		1.10.2 Fetal Outcome	33
		1.10.3 Maternal Outcome	34
	Refer	ences	34
2	Acut	e Biliary Tract Diseases	45
	2.1	Acute Cholecystitis/Biliary Colic	45
		2.1.1 History	45
		2.1.2 Incidence	45
		2.1.3 Risk Factors	46
		2.1.4 Pathophysiology	47
		2.1.5 Clinical Presentation.	50
		2.1.6 Differential Diagnosis.	51
		2.1.7 Diagnosis	52
		2.1.8 Treatment	53
		2.1.9 Prognosis	69
	22	Common Bile Duct Stones Cholangitis	07
	2.2	and Biliary Pancreatitis	70
		2.2.1 Incidence	70
		2.2.1 History	70
		2.2.2 Instory	70
		2.2.5 Examination	70
		2.2.4 Differential Diagnosis.	70
		2.2.5 Diagnosis	12
		2.2.0 Therapy	13
	2.2	2.2.7 Prognosis.	70
	2.3		/8
		2.3.1 History	/8
			/8
		2.3.3 Clinical Presentation.	78
		2.3.4 Diagnosis	79
		2.3.5 Therapy	79
	Refer	rences	80
2	A	to Domouroofitio	01
3	2 1		91
	5.1 2.2		91
	3.2	2.2.1 Lecitary in Convert Day Leting	91
		3.2.1 Incidence in General Population.	91
	2.2	3.2.2 Incidence in Pregnancy	91
	3.3	Etiopathogenesis	93
		3.3.1 Introduction.	93
		3.3.2 Primary Hyperparathyroidism	94
		3.3.3 Acute Fatty Liver of Pregnancy	97
		3.3.4 Hyperlipidemia/Hypertriglyceridemia	97
		3.3.5 Alcohol	102

		3.3.6	Medications	103
		3.3.7	In Vitro Fertilization	104
		3.3.8	Postpartum Acute Pancreatitis	104
		3.3.9	Preeclampsia-Eclampsia	105
		3.3.10	Placental Abruption	105
	3.4	Clinical	Features	105
		3.4.1	History Taking	105
		3.4.2	Clinical Presentation	105
		3.4.3	Physical Examination	107
	3.5	Diagnos	is	108
		3.5.1	Laboratory Findings	108
		3.5.2	Imaging Methods	111
	3.6	Differen	tial Diagnosis	113
	3.7	Treatme	nt	114
		3.7.1	Conservative Treatment	114
		3.7.2	Surgical Treatment	122
		3.7.3	Therapeutic Delivery	127
		3.7.4	Obstetric Treatment	128
	3.8	Prognos	is	128
		3.8.1	General Considerations	128
		3.8.2	Primary Hyperparathyroidism	129
		3.8.3	Acute Fatty Liver of Pregnancy	130
		3.8.4	Hypertriglyceridemia	130
		3.8.5	Medications	131
		3.8.6	Alcohol	131
		3.8.7	Preeclampsia-Eclampsia	131
	Refe	rences		131
	NT 4			145
4	Non	raumau	d Dantia Illaam	145
	4.1	Perforat	Provide Library in Providence in the Constant	145
		4.1.1	Peptic Ulcer in Pregnancy with General	145
		110	Considerations	145
	10	4.1.2	Perforated Peptic Ulcer	100
	4.2	Perforat	ed Malignant Ulcer/Carcinoma	163
		4.2.1	Gastric Cancer in Pregnancy	163
	12	4.2.2	Perforated Gastric Cancer in Pregnancy	100
	4.3	Non-per	btic Ulcer Nontraumatic Gastric	167
		Perforat	Superstances Contribution	10/
		4.3.1	Spontaneous Gastric Rupture	10/
	Defe	4.3.2	Postoperative Gastric Perforation/Rupture	108
	Refe	rences		109
5	Sym	ptomatic	Abdominal Wall Hernias	179
	5.1	Introduc	tion	179
	5.2	Groin H	ernia	179
		5.2.1	Incidence	179
		5.2.2	Etiopathogenesis and Risk Factors	179
		5.2.3	Clinical Presentation	180
		5.2.4	Diagnosis	180

		5.2.5	Differential Diagnosis	180
		5.2.6	Therapy	187
		5.2.7	Prognosis	188
	5.3	Umbil	ical Hernia	188
		5.3.1	Incidence	188
		5.3.2	Etiopathogenesis	189
		5.3.3	Clinical Presentation	189
		5.3.4	Diagnosis	190
		5.3.5	Differential Diagnosis	190
		5.3.6	Complications	192
		5.3.7	Therapy	192
	5.4	Postop	perative (Incisional) Hernia	195
		5.4.1	Incidence	195
		5.4.2	Clinical Examination	195
		5.4.3	Diagnosis	195
		5.4.4	Therapy	196
	5.5	Paraste	omal Hernia	198
		5.5.1	Definition, Classification, and Types	
			(General Population)	198
		5.5.2	Incidence	198
		5.5.3	Clinical Presentation	199
		5.5.4	Diagnosis	199
		5.5.5	Therapy	199
	Refe	rences.		200
-	~			
6	Sym	ptomat	uc Diaphragmatic Hernia	205
6	Sym 6.1	ptomat Etiolog	gy	205 205
6	Sym 6.1	Etiolog 6.1.1	gy Acute Diaphragmatic Fatigue	205 205 205
6	Sym 6.1	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2	Bragnragmatic Hernia	205 205 205 205
6	Sym 6.1 6.2	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2 Clinica	Acute Diaphragmatic Hernia Acute Diaphragmatic Fatigue Diaphragmatic Hernia al Presentation	205 205 205 205 208
6	Sym 6.1 6.2 6.3	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2 Clinica Diagne	Acute Diaphragmatic Hernia	205 205 205 205 208 210
6	Sym 6.1 6.2 6.3	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2 Clinica Diagno 6.3.1	Acute Diaphragmatic Hernia Acute Diaphragmatic Fatigue Diaphragmatic Hernia al Presentation osis Chest Radiography.	205 205 205 205 208 210 210
6	Sym 6.1 6.2 6.3	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2 Clinica Diagno 6.3.1 6.3.2	Acute Diaphragmatic Hernia Acute Diaphragmatic Fatigue Diaphragmatic Hernia Diaphragmatic Hernia al Presentation osis Chest Radiography. Thoracic CT.	205 205 205 205 208 210 210 211
6	6.1 6.2 6.3	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2 Clinica Diagno 6.3.1 6.3.2 6.3.3	Acute Diaphragmatic Hernia gy Acute Diaphragmatic Fatigue Diaphragmatic Hernia al Presentation osis Chest Radiography Thoracic CT Thoracic MRI	205 205 205 205 208 210 210 211 211
6	Sym 6.1 6.2 6.3 6.4	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2 Clinica Diagno 6.3.1 6.3.2 6.3.3 Therap	Ac Diaphragmatic Hernia gy Acute Diaphragmatic Fatigue Diaphragmatic Hernia al Presentation osis Chest Radiography. Thoracic CT Thoracic MRI. by	205 205 205 205 208 210 210 211 211 211
6	 Sym 6.1 6.2 6.3 6.4 	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2 Clinica Diagno 6.3.1 6.3.2 6.3.3 Therap 6.4.1	Ac Diaphragmatic Hernia gy Acute Diaphragmatic Fatigue Diaphragmatic Hernia al Presentation osis Chest Radiography. Thoracic CT Thoracic MRI. oy Conservative Treatment	205 205 205 205 208 210 210 211 211 211 211
6	 Sym 6.1 6.2 6.3 6.4 	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2 Clinica Diagno 6.3.1 6.3.2 6.3.3 Therap 6.4.1 6.4.2	Acute Diaphragmatic Hernia gy Acute Diaphragmatic Fatigue Diaphragmatic Hernia al Presentation osis Chest Radiography. Thoracic CT Thoracic MRI. oy Conservative Treatment.	205 205 205 205 208 210 210 211 211 211 211 212
6	 Sym 6.1 6.2 6.3 6.4 6.5 	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2 Clinica Diagno 6.3.1 6.3.2 6.3.3 Therap 6.4.1 6.4.2 Progno	Acute Diaphragmatic Hernia gy Acute Diaphragmatic Fatigue Diaphragmatic Hernia al Presentation osis Chest Radiography. Thoracic CT. Thoracic MRI. by Conservative Treatment. Surgical Treatment.	205 205 205 205 208 210 210 211 211 211 211 211 212 217
6	 Sym 6.1 6.2 6.3 6.4 6.5 	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2 Clinica Diagno 6.3.1 6.3.2 6.3.3 Therap 6.4.1 6.4.2 Progno 6.5.1	Ac Diaphragmatic Hernia gy Acute Diaphragmatic Fatigue Diaphragmatic Hernia al Presentation osis Chest Radiography. Thoracic CT Thoracic MRI. by Conservative Treatment Surgical Treatment. psis	205 205 205 208 210 210 211 211 211 211 211 212 217 217
6	 Sym 6.1 6.2 6.3 6.4 6.5 	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2 Clinica Diagno 6.3.1 6.3.2 6.3.3 Therap 6.4.1 6.4.2 Progno 6.5.1 6.5.2	Ac Diaphragmatic Hernia gy Acute Diaphragmatic Fatigue Diaphragmatic Hernia al Presentation osis Chest Radiography. Thoracic CT. Thoracic MRI. oy Conservative Treatment. osis Maternal Outcome Fetal Outcome	205 205 205 208 210 210 211 211 211 211 212 217 217 217
6	 Sym 6.1 6.2 6.3 6.4 6.5 	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2 Clinica Diagne 6.3.1 6.3.2 6.3.3 Therap 6.4.1 6.4.2 Progne 6.5.1 6.5.2 6.5.3	Acute Diaphragmatic Hernia Diaphragmatic Hernia Diaphragmatic Hernia al Presentation osis Chest Radiography. Thoracic CT Thoracic MRI. by Conservative Treatment. Surgical Treatment. osis Fetal Outcome Recurrent Hernia	205 205 205 208 210 210 211 211 211 211 212 217 217 217 217
6	 Sym 6.1 6.2 6.3 6.4 6.5 Refe 	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2 Clinica Diagno 6.3.1 6.3.2 6.3.3 Therap 6.4.1 6.4.2 Progno 6.5.1 6.5.2 6.5.3 rences.	Acute Diaphragmatic Hernia	205 205 205 208 210 210 211 211 211 211 212 217 217 217 217 218 218
6	Sym 6.1 6.2 6.3 6.4 6.5 Refe	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2 Clinica Diagno 6.3.1 6.3.2 6.3.3 Therap 6.4.1 6.4.2 Progno 6.5.1 6.5.2 6.5.3 rences.	Acute Diaphragmatic Hernia Diaphragmatic Hernia Diaphragmatic Hernia al Presentation osis Chest Radiography. Thoracic CT Thoracic MRI. by Conservative Treatment Surgical Treatment. psis Maternal Outcome Recurrent Hernia	205 205 205 208 210 210 211 211 211 211 211 217 217 217 217 218 218
6	 Sym 6.1 6.2 6.3 6.4 6.5 Refe Inter 7.1 	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2 Clinica Diagno 6.3.1 6.3.2 6.3.3 Therap 6.4.1 6.4.2 Progno 6.5.1 6.5.2 6.5.3 rences.	Ac Diaphragmatic Hernia gy Acute Diaphragmatic Fatigue Diaphragmatic Hernia al Presentation osis Chest Radiography. Thoracic CT. Thoracic MRI. oy Conservative Treatment. osis Maternal Outcome Fetal Outcome Recurrent Hernia	205 205 205 208 210 210 211 211 211 211 212 217 217 217 218 218 221
6 7	 Sym 6.1 6.2 6.3 6.4 6.5 Refe Inter 7.1 	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2 Clinica Diagno 6.3.1 6.3.2 6.3.3 Therap 6.4.1 6.4.2 Progno 6.5.1 6.5.2 6.5.3 rences. stinal C Intestii	Ac Diaphragmatic Hernia gy Acute Diaphragmatic Fatigue Diaphragmatic Hernia al Presentation osis Chest Radiography. Thoracic CT Thoracic MRI. oy Conservative Treatment. Surgical Treatment. osis Maternal Outcome Recurrent Hernia Distruction. nal Obstruction in General.	205 205 205 208 210 210 211 211 211 211 212 217 217 217 218 218 221 221
6	 Sym 6.1 6.2 6.3 6.4 6.5 Refe Integration 100 (100 - 100 - 100 (100 - 100 (100 - 100 (100 - 100 (100 - 100 (100 - 100 - 100 (100 - 100 - 100 (100 - 100 - 100 (100 - 100 - 100 - 100 (100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 (100 - 100	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2 Clinica Diagno 6.3.1 6.3.2 6.3.3 Therap 6.4.1 6.4.2 Progno 6.5.1 6.5.2 6.5.3 rences. stinal C Intestii 7.1.1	Ac Diaphragmatic Hernia gy Acute Diaphragmatic Fatigue Diaphragmatic Hernia al Presentation osis Chest Radiography. Thoracic CT. Thoracic MRI. by Conservative Treatment. Surgical Treatment. osis Maternal Outcome Fetal Outcome Recurrent Hernia Distruction nal Obstruction in General. Historical Perspective	205 205 205 208 210 210 211 211 211 211 212 217 217 217 217 218 218 221 221 221
6	 Sym 6.1 6.2 6.3 6.4 6.5 Refe Integration 100 (100 - 100 - 100 (100 - 100 (100 - 100 (100 - 100 (100 - 100 (100 - 100 - 100 (100 - 100 - 100 (100 - 100 - 100 (100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 (100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 (100 - 100	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2 Clinica Diagno 6.3.1 6.3.2 6.3.3 Therap 6.4.1 6.4.2 Progno 6.5.1 6.5.2 6.5.3 rences. stinal C Intestii 7.1.1 7.1.2	Acute Diaphragmatic Hernia Diaphragmatic Hernia Diaphragmatic Hernia al Presentation osis Chest Radiography. Thoracic CT. Thoracic MRI. by Conservative Treatment. Surgical Treatment. osis Maternal Outcome Fetal Outcome Recurrent Hernia Mistorical Perspective Incidence Clinical Perspective	205 205 205 208 210 210 211 211 211 211 211 212 217 217 217 217
6	 Sym 6.1 6.2 6.3 6.4 6.5 Refe Inter 7.1 	Etiolog 6.1.1 6.1.2 Clinica Diagno 6.3.1 6.3.2 6.3.3 Therap 6.4.1 6.4.2 Progno 6.5.1 6.5.2 6.5.3 rences. stinal C Intestii 7.1.1 7.1.2 7.1.3	Acute Diaphragmatic Hernia Diaphragmatic Hernia al Presentation osis Chest Radiography. Thoracic CT Thoracic MRI. by Conservative Treatment. Surgical Treatment. psis Maternal Outcome Fetal Outcome Recurrent Hernia Mistorical Perspective Incidence Clinical Presentation	205 205 205 208 210 210 211 211 211 211 211 217 217 217 217 217

	7.1.5	Therapy	227
	7.1.6	Prognosis	228
7.2	Intussu	sception.	228
	7.2.1	General Considerations	228
	7.2.2	History	229
	7.2.3	Incidence	229
	7.2.4	Etiology	230
	7.2.5	Pathophysiology.	230
	7.2.6	Clinical Presentation	230
	7.2.7	Diagnosis	232
	7.2.8	Therapy	233
	7.2.9	Prognosis	234
7.3	Uterine	e Perforation After Surgical Abortion	236
	7.3.1	Introduction	236
	7.3.2	Incidence	236
	7.3.3	Risk Factors	236
	7.3.4	Mechanisms of Small Bowel Obstruction	237
	7.3.5	Clinical Presentation	238
	7.3.6	Diagnosis	239
	7.3.7	Therapy	241
	7.3.8	Prognosis	242
7.4	Adhesi	ions	242
	7.4.1	Incidence	242
	7.4.2	Pathophysiology	242
	7.4.3	Diagnosis	243
	7.4.4	Therapy	243
7.5	Small	Bowel Volvulus and Congenital	
	Intesti	nal Malrotation	243
	7.5.1	Small Bowel Volvulus	243
	7.5.2	Congenital Intestinal Malrotation	244
7.6	Carcin	oma of the Colon and Rectum	244
	7.6.1	General Considerations of Colorectal Cancer	
	G . 1	in Pregnancy	244
7.7	Stomal		249
	/./.1		249
7.0	7.7.2		250
/.8	Sigmo		250
	7.8.1	Incluence	250
	7.8.2	Patnophysiology.	250
	7.8.3	Clinical Presentation	250
	7.8.4		251
	7.8.5	Dream and	251
7.0	7.0.0	riognosis	232 252
1.9		Conoral Considerations	252
	1.9.1 707	History	252 252
	1.7.2 703	Insidence	252 253
	1.7.3		233

	7.9.4 Clinical Presentation	253
	7.9.5 Differential Diagnosis	253
	7.9.6 Diagnosis	253
	7.9.7 Prognosis.	254
	7.10 Incarcerated Internal Hernia	255
	7.10.1 Post-Bariatric Surgery	255
	7.10.2 Spontaneous Incarcerated Internal Hernia	258
	7.11 Gastric Outlet Obstruction	260
	7.11.1 Heterotopic Pancreas	260
	7.12 Gynecologic Causes of Intestinal Obstruction	261
	7.12.1 Ovarian Teratoma.	261
	7.12.2 Ectopic Pregnancy	263
	7.13 Intestinal Obstruction Caused by Normal Pregnancy	264
	7.13.1 History	264
	7.13.2 Incidence	265
	7.13.3 Pathophysiology	265
	7.13.4 Diagnosis	266
	7.13.5 Therapy	266
	References	267
8	Acute Inflammatory Bowel Disease.	279
	8.1 Acute Crohn's Disease	279
	8.1.1 Introduction.	279
	8.1.2 Effect of Pregnancy on Crohn's Disease	279
	8.1.3 Clinical Presentation	280
	8.1.4 Diagnosis	280
	8.1.5 Differential Diagnosis	280
	8.1.6 Treatment	280
	8.1.7 Prognosis.	284
	8.2 Acute Ulcerative Colitis	287
	8.2.1 Introduction	287
	8.2.2 Effect of Pregnancy on Ulcerative Colitis	287
	8.2.3 Incidence	287
	8.2.4 Diagnosis	287
	8.2.5 Treatment	288
	8.2.6 Prognosis	291
	References	292
0	Emlann	200
9	0.1 Splenic Pupture	299
	0.1.1 Definition and History	233
	9.1.1 Deminion and History	300
	9.1.2 Classification	303
	914 Differential Diagnosis	304
	9.1.5 Diagnosis	304
	9.1.6 Treatment	305
	9 1 7 Prognosis	306

	9.2	Ruptur	red Splenic Pregnancy	307
		9.2.1	Definition and Classification.	307
		9.2.2	Incidence	307
		9.2.3	Pathophysiology	307
		9.2.4	Risk Factors	307
		9.2.5	Clinical Presentation	307
		9.2.6	Diagnosis	308
		9.2.7	Therapy	308
	9.3	Spon	taneous Rupture of the Splenic Artery (Aneurysm)	309
		9.3.1	History	309
		9.3.2	Incidence	310
		9.3.3	Risk Factors	311
		9.3.4	Pathophysiology	311
		9.3.5	Clinical Presentation	312
		9.3.6	Diagnosis	313
		9.3.7	Differential Diagnosis.	314
		9.3.8	Treatment	314
		9.3.9	Prognosis	315
	9.4	Spon	taneous Splenic Vein (Aneurysm) Rupture	315
		9.4.1	History and Incidence	315
		9.4.2	Etiology	315
		9.4.3	Risk Factors	316
		9.4.4	Pathophysiology	316
		9.4.5	Clinical Presentation	317
		9.4.6	Diagnosis	317
		9.4.7	Therapy	317
		9.4.8	Prognosis.	318
	9.5	Spler	nic Torsion	318
		9.5.1	History and Incidence	318
		9.5.2	Etiopathogenesis	318
		9.5.3	Clinical Presentation	318
		9.5.4	Diagnosis	319
		9.5.5	Therapy	319
		9.5.6	Prognosis.	319
	Refe	erences.	~ · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	319
10	Abd	lominal	Trauma	325
	10.1	Genera	al Considerations	325
		10.1.1	Incidence	325
		10.1.2	Risk Factors	326
		10.1.3	Prevention	327
		10.1.4	Anatomic and Physiological Changes	
			in Pregnancy Relevant to Trauma	327
		10.1.5	The Impact of Pregnancy on Trauma Mortality	329
		10.1.6	Major Obstetric Hemorrhage	
			and Transfusion Protocol	330
		10.1.7	Prehospital Issues	332
		10.1.8	Anesthetic Perioperative Care.	334

• • • •	331
	337
	339
	354
	355
	356
	362
	368
	374
	377
	377
	377
	378
	381
	388
	389
	401
	401
	401
	403
	403
	403
	408
••••	408
	408 409
· · · · ·	408 409 410
· · · · ·	408 409 410 410
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	408 409 410 410 411
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	408 409 410 410 411 411
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	408 409 410 410 411 411 411
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	408 409 410 410 411 411 411 411 412
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	408 409 410 410 411 411 411 411 412 413
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	408 409 410 410 411 411 411 411 412 413 414
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	408 409 410 410 411 411 411 411 412 413 414 414
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	409 410 410 411 411 411 411 412 413 414 414
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	409 410 410 411 411 411 412 413 414 414 414 416
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	408 409 410 410 411 411 411 411 412 413 414 414 414 416 417
	408 409 410 410 411 411 411 411 412 413 414 414 414 414 414 417 417
	408 409 410 411 411 411 411 412 413 414 414 414 414 414 417 417
	408 409 410 411 411 411 411 412 413 414 414 414 414 417 417 417 418
	408 409 410 410 411 411 411 411 412 413 414 414 414 414 414 417 417 418 418
	408 409 410 410 411 411 411 411 411 412 413 414 414 414 414 414 417 417 417 418 418 418
	408 409 410 410 411 411 411 411 411 412 413 414 414 414 414 414 414 417 417 417 417
	408 409 410 411 411 411 411 411 412 413 414 414 414 414 414 414 417 417 417 418 418 418 418 419
	408 409 410 411 411 411 411 412 413 414 414 414 414 414 417 417 417 417 418 418 418 418 419 419

11.6	Inferio	r Epigastric Artery Bleeding	426
	11.6.1	Anatomy	426
	11.6.2	Mechanisms of Injury	426
	11.6.3	Incidence	426
	11.6.4	Clinical Presentation	426
	11.6.5	Differential Diagnosis	427
	11.6.6	Diagnosis	427
	11.6.7	Treatment	427
	11.6.8	Spontaneous Rectus Hematoma	428
11.7	Oment	al Infarction	431
	11.7.1	Incidence	431
	11.7.2	Etiology	432
	11.7.3	Clinical Presentation	432
	11.7.4	Differential Diagnosis	432
	11.7.5	Diagnosis	433
	11.7.6	Therapy	433
11.8	Gastro	intestinal: Genital Communications	433
	11.8.1	Introduction	433
	11.8.2	Incidence	433
	11.8.3	Etiology	434
	11.8.4	Pathogenesis	434
	11.8.5	Prevention	435
	11.8.6	Management	435
Refe	rences .		435
rt II	Gynec	ology	

12	Adnexal Torsion	447
	12.1 General Considerations	447
	12.1.1 Introduction	447
	12.2 Incidence	447
	12.3 Risk Factors	448
	12.3.1 Assisted Reproductive Technologies	448
	12.3.2 Pregnancy 4	448
	12.3.3 Ovarian Tumors 4	448
	12.3.4 Anatomic Variations of Adnexa	449
	12.4 Clinical Presentation	449
	12.5 Diagnosis and Differential Diagnosis	449
	12.5.1 Differential Diagnosis	449
	12.5.2 Diagnosis 4	450
	12.6 Treatment	451
	12.6.1 Time Between Hospital Admission and Surgery 4	451
	12.6.2 Procedures	452
	12.6.3 Operative Technique	453
	12.6.4 Pathology 4	456
	12.6.5 Special Considerations 4	456
	12.6.6 Perioperative Management	457

	12.7 Prognosis	457
	12.7.1 Risk of Recurrence	457
	References	458
13	(Isolated) Torsion of the Fallonian Tube	461
10	13.1 Incidence	461
	13.2 Pathonhysiology and Rick Factors	461
	13.2 1 Dethophysiology	461
	13.2.1 Fallophysiology	401
		401
	13.3 Clinical Presentation.	462
	13.4 Diagnosis and Differential Diagnosis	462
	13.4.1 Differential Diagnosis	462
	13.4.2 Diagnosis	462
	13.5 Treatment and Prognosis	463
	13.5.1 Treatment	463
	13.5.2 Prognosis	463
	References.	463
14	Ruptured/Bleeding Ovarian Cysts/Tumors	465
	14.1 Incidence	465
	14.1.1 Ovarian Cysts	465
	14.1.2 Ovarian Teratoma	166
	14.2 Clinical Presentation	400
	14.2 Clinical Presentation	400
	14.3 Diagnosis	46/
	14.3.1 Laboratory Findings	467
	14.3.2 Abdominal Ultrasound	467
	14.4 Treatment	467
	14.4.1 Introduction	467
	14.4.2 Conservative Treatment	468
	14.4.3 Operative Treatment	468
	14.5 Prognosis.	470
	14.5.1 Maternal Outcome	470
	14.5.2 Fetal Outcome	471
	References	471
		1/1
15	Runtured Fetonic Programov	173
15	15.1 Ectopic Programmy in Conoral	173
	15.1 1 Incidence	473
		473
	15.1.2 Risk Factors	4/3
	15.1.3 Classification	473
	15.1.4 Clinical Presentation	474
	15.1.5 Diagnosis	477
	15.1.6 Treatment	479
	15.1.7 Prognosis	482
	15.2 Ruptured Cornual Pregnancy	482
	15.2.1 Definition	482
	15.2.2 Incidence and Pathophysiology	482
	15.2.3 Clinical Examination	483

	15.2.4 Diagnosis		483
	15.2.5 Treatment		483
	15.2.6 Prognosis.		485
	15.3 Abdominal Pregnancy.		485
	15.3.1 Classification.		485
	15.3.2 Incidence		485
	15.3.3 Risk Factors		486
	15.3.4 Clinical Presentation		486
	15.3.5 Diagnosis		486
	15.3.6 Treatment		487
	15.3.7 Prognosis		490
	References.		490
16	Spontaneous Uterine Rupture		495
	16.1 History		495
	16.2 Incidence		495
	16.2.1 Developed/Undeveloped Country		495
	16.2.2 Decade Dependency		495
	16.3 Risk Factors		496
	16.3.1 Scarred Uterus (Previous Cesarean Delivery)	496
	16.3.2 Multiple Cesarean Deliveries	· • • • • • • • •	502
	16.3.3 Unscarred Uterus		504
	16.4 Prevention		507
	16.5 Mechanisms and Classification.		507
	16.5.1 Definition		507
	16.5.2 Classification.		508
	16.5.3 Pathophysiology		509
	16.6 Clinical Presentation.		510
	16.6.1 Symptoms and Signs		510
	16.6.2 Physical Examination		512
	16.7 Diagnosis		512
	16.7.1 Transvaginal/Transabdominal Ultrasound .		512
	16.7.2 Abdominal CT		513
	16.7.3 Magnetic Resonance Imaging		513
	16.7.4 Uterine Tone Monitoring		513
	16.8 Treatment		516
	16.8.1 Perioperative Management		516
	16.8.2 Operative Treatment		516
	16.9 Prognosis.		518
	16.9.1 Maternal Outcome		519
	16.9.2 Fetal Outcome		519
	References	•••••	520
17	Torsion of the Gravid Uterus		529
	17.1 History and Incidence		529
	17.1.1 History		529
	17.1.2 Incidence		529
	17.2 Etiopathogenesis		529

	17.3	Clinical Presentation	531
		17.3.1 Symptomatology	531
		17.3.2 Physical Examination	531
	17.4	Diagnosis	532
	17.5	Treatment	532
		17.5.1 Surgical Treatment of Uterine Torsion	532
		17.5.2 Obstetric Management	533
	17.6	Prognosis	533
		17.6.1 Maternal Outcome	533
		17.6.2 Perinatal Outcome	533
	Refe	erences	534
18	Dege	enerating Uterine Myomas	535
	18.1	Classification and Histopathological Features	535
		18.1.1 Considerations in the General Female Population	535
		18.1.2 Classification.	535
	18.2	Incidence.	536
		18.2.1 Natural History of the Disease	536
	18.3	Clinical Presentation.	536
		18.3.1 Physical Examination	536
	18.4	Diagnosis	536
	18.5	Treatment	537
		18.5.1 Emergent Presentation	537
		18.5.2 Elective Presentation.	538
	18.6	Prognosis.	538
		18.6.1 Maternal Outcome	538
		18.6.2 Neonatal Outcome	538
	Refe	erences	538
19	Pelv	ic Inflammatory Disease and Tubo-ovarian Abscess	541
	19.1	Considerations in General Female Population	541
		19.1.1 Tubo-ovarian Abscess	541
		19.1.2 Ovarian Abscess	543
	19.2	Incidence	543
		19.2.1 Tubo-ovarian Abscess	543
		19.2.2 Ovarian Abscess	543
		19.2.3 Intramyometrial Abscess	543
	19.3	Etiopathogenesis	544
		19.3.1 Tubo-ovarian Abscess	544
		19.3.2 Ovarian Abscess	546
		19.3.3 Intramyometrial Abscess	546
	19.4	Microbiology	547
		19.4.1 Ovarian Abscess	547
	19.5	Clinical Presentation.	547
		19.5.1 Tubo-ovarian Abscess.	547
		19.5.2 Ovarian Abscess	548
	19.6	Diagnosis and Differential Diagnosis	548
		19.6.1 Differential Diagnosis.	548
		19.6.2 General Female Population.	548
		19.6.3 Pregnant Patients.	549

19.7 Prevention of Infection	550
19.7.1 Preprocedural Elimination of Endometriosis	550
19.7.2 Procedural (Vaginal) Antisepsis	550
19.7.3 Prophylactic Antibiotics/Antifungal Agents	550
19.8 Treatment	550
19.8.1 Medical Therapy	550
19.8.2 Surgical Therapy	551
19.9 Prognosis.	551
19.9.1 Tubo-ovarian Abscess	551
19.9.2 Ovarian Abscess	553
References	553
Index	557

Part I Surgery

Acute Appendicitis

1

1.1 History

It proves fatal to a woman in a state of pregnancy, if she be seized with any of the acute diseases. Hippocrates

In 1848, Henry Hancock (Fig. 1.1), President of the Medical Society of London, presented a paper to that society describing the treatment of a 30-year-old female in the 8th month of pregnancy in the Charing Cross Hospital in London [1]. She developed abdominal pain, miscarried on the fourth day, and developed a tender mass in the lower right abdomen. She was seen by Hancock 12 days after the disease started. She had distended, tender abdomen, particularly in the lower right abdomen. Hancock prescribed opium and poultices. Two days later her condition was much worse with palpable mass in the lower right abdomen. Then incision was made above and parallel to Poupart's ligament. When the abdomen was opened, offensive pus and bubbles of gas escaped, followed a couple of weeks later by two fecaliths which Hancock postulated had escaped by ulceration from the diseased appendix. From that time her improvement was rapid and she made a good recovery. Therefore, Hancock is the author of the first reported and successfully operated appendicitis complicating pregnancy.



Fig. 1.1 Henry Hancock (oil on canvas, 91×71 cm, painted by *George Richmond* in 1874; collection: The Royal College of Surgeons of England)

1.2 Incidence, Etiology, and Pathogenesis

The study of the influence of pregnancy on the incidence of appendectomy and appendicitis is a methodological challenge. The incidence of

appendectomy and appendicitis and childbearing are strongly related to age, with a peak in the middle of the second decade for appendicitis and appendectomy and a peak in the third decade for childbearing. The incidence of appendicitis and appendectomy shows regional variations and a secular trend with a decreasing incidence. Secular and regional variations are also seen for the incidence of childbirth. The influence of these variations on the incidences of appendectomy, appendicitis, and pregnancy is complex which makes it difficult to determine the expected incidence of appendectomy and appendicitis during pregnancy for comparison purposes. Although there are no references that specifically address postpartum appendicitis, most studies group appendicitis of pregnancy and the puerperium together because of the anatomic and physiological continuum [2]. Up to 1960 there were 373 cases collected [3].

Acute appendicitis or epityphlitis (epi-+ Greek *typhlon* = cecum + -itis, inflammation) is the most common non-obstetric cause of acute abdomen (surgical emergency) in pregnancy. It is present in 1/500-2,000 pregnancies and amounts to 25 % of operative indications for the acute abdomen in pregnancy [4–9]. This high incidence has a multifactorial etiology. Early marriage and repeated pregnancies till menopause make the probability of an acute appendicitis occurring in pregnancy higher. Appendicitis seems to be more common in the second trimester with incidence of 35–50 % [9–11], but there are no proven data that that pregnancy affects the overall incidence of appendicitis [12]. Others claim that there is reduced incidence especially in third trimester because of protective effect of pregnancy [13]. During pregnancy a range of physiological changes take place that may influence the pathogenesis of appendicitis. The immune system is shifted toward a T-helper cell type 2 (TH₂)-dominated immunity with a depressed cellular inflammatory response and increased humoral immunity [14]. A decrease in T-helper cell type 1 (TH₁)-mediated chronic inflammation, as in rheumatoid arthritis and multiple sclerosis, is observed during pregnancy

[15, 16]. Appendicitis is an inflammatory process, and the inverse relation between appendicitis and pregnancy may suggest that the inflammatory response in appendicitis is mediated by a TH₁-mediated inflammatory response. It is explained by suppression of TH₁-mediated inflammatory response during pregnancy. Appendicitis is an inflammatory process, and this observation indirectly proves that appendicitis is mediated by TH₁ inflammatory response [15]. Authors' comment suggest that the aforementioned mechanism influence only the inflammatory causes and not obstructive which causes gangrene due to obstruction as a secondary event. Other explanations are hormonal influences because there are incidence variations during menstrual cycle [13].

The development of appendicitis may be more fulminating in pregnancy for various reasons. Increased pelvic vascularity and displacement of the appendix by the uterus may hasten strangulation, and increased local lymphatic drainage together with interference with omental migration may favor systemic spread of the inflammatory process.

It is still not possible to presume when appendicitis would develop because etiology and pathogenesis are not completely known and understood [17, 18]. According to the most favored theory, appendicitis is caused by mechanical obstruction of the appendix lumen, because of either fecal stasis, kinking, peritoneal adhesions, or infection-induced swelling of the mural lymphoid tissue. Other possible mechanisms include a breakdown of the mucosal barrier in the appendix by the direct invasion of a pathogen or by an inflammatory response that has been triggered by an infectious agent or some other stimulus. Geographical differences in the incidence in appendicitis and secular trends in general population have been related to the differences and changes in the dietary intake of fiber and in standards of hygiene [19, 20].

A relation with female sex hormones has been proposed because of a lower incidence among women and incidence variations during the menstrual cycle, but studies have given inconsistent **Fig. 1.2** Comparison of pregnancy status at the time of surgery in women who had an appendectomy compared with matched controls. The relation is expressed as the odds ratios according to conditional logistic regression [13]



results [21–23], and childbearing constitutes a period of increased concentration of female sex hormones. Figure 1.1 illustrates a comparison of pregnancy status at the time of surgery in women who had an appendectomy compared with matched controls in the largest epidemiological study on the subject [13].

This study by Andersson and Lambe shows that patients who had undergone appendectomy were less likely to be pregnant at the time of the operation compared with controls. This inverse relation was dependent on the period of gestation and the underlying diagnosis at the operation. Corroborating results from previous reports, the highest incidence of appendicitis and appendectomy was found in the second trimester of pregnancy. This pattern was seen for perforated appendicitis and negative explorations, whereas for non-perforated appendicitis, the strength of the inverse relation increased continuously throughout the pregnancy. This result does not support the commonly expressed opinion that the incidence of appendicitis is the same in pregnant as in nonpregnant women but rather suggests that pregnancy may protect against appendicitis (Fig. 1.2) [13].

1.3 History Taking and Clinical Examination

The approach to pregnant patients with severe abdominal pain is similar to that for nonpregnant patients. However, the physiological changes associated with pregnancy must be considered when interpreting findings from the history and physical examination. The uterus enlarges about 20 times during the pregnancy as compared to the nonpregnant state, and this results in stretching of supporting ligaments and muscles, as well as pressure on other intra-abdominal structures and layers of the anterior abdominal wall (Fig. 1.3).

The abdominal wall also undergoes significant change during pregnancy, with muscle tone reduction and skin elasticity to accommodate the enlarging uterus. The abdominal wall tone remains lax for several weeks postpartum, returning to a nearnonparous level in 6–7 weeks. The hallmarks of acute surgical disease, abdominal guarding and rigidity, do not occur or are attenuated during the early puerperium. Immediately after delivery, the uterus assumes a 15–16-week size [24]. At 1 week postpartum, the uterine fundus returns to the pelvis and is the size of a 12-week gravid uterus. After



Fig. 1.3 Height of the fundus at comparable gestational dates varies greatly from patient to patient. Those shown are most common. Convenient rule of thumb is that at 5 months gestation, fundus is usually at or slightly above the umbilicus [2]

the first week, uterine involution occurs more slowly, reaching prepregnancy size within 6 weeks. There is a high circulatory level of adrenocorticoids in pregnancy which tends to diminish the tissue response to inflammation and to mask the early signs of infection and hinder localization. Therefore, the difficulties in diagnosis of appendicitis in pregnancy are due to:

- Blunting of signs and symptoms due to abdominal wall distension, dislocation of intra-abdominal organs, and diminished tissue response to inflammation
- Possible changes in appendiceal location as pregnancy advances
- Nausea, vomiting, and abdominal pain which are present in normal pregnancy especially in the first trimester
- Extensive differential diagnosis

It is important to note that there is not one, completely reliable sign or symptom that can aid in the diagnosis of appendicitis in pregnancy, and some of the classic signs of appendicitis such as Rovsing's and psoas signs have not been shown to be of clinical significance in diagnosing an acute appendicitis in pregnancy [25].

Constant abdominal pain is the most common symptom, and pain in the right lower quadrant (present in 75-84 % of patients) is the most reliable symptom [5, 6, 26, 27]. Classical pain migration is highly suspicious of acute appendicitis and is present in around 50 % of patients [26]. After the 3rd month of pregnancy, the pain could change location and move progressively upward and laterally reaching the level of the right iliac crest at the end of the 6th month of pregnancy. Baer et al. [28] showed by barium enema that the growing uterus progressively displaces the appendix after the 3rd month in a counterclockwise rotation out of the pelvis, into the upper right quadrant, by as much as two fingerbreadths above McBurney's point (Fig. 1.4). The appendix returns to its normal position by postpartum day 10. Original description by McBurney is that pressure is applied by one finger "exactly between 11/2 and 2 in. from the anterior spinous process of the ileum on a straight line drawn from that process to the umbilicus" (McBurney's point). This landmark was believed to correspond to the areas of the inflamed appendix irritating the abdominal peritoneum over the T11 and T12 dermatome segments.

Others have found no evidence of upper displacement of the appendix using similar techniques [11, 29-31]. Hodjati and Kazerooni compared patients in the third trimester undergoing elective Cesarean section and appendectomy for appendicitis and did not find statistically significant difference in the change in the position of the appendix. These groups were compared to female nonpregnant patients undergoing appendectomy. The results were similar, and the significant change (more than 2 cm) in the position of the appendix was found in 15-23 % of patients [30]. This discrepancy is probably due to the different extents of cecal fixation. In other words, a growing uterus could displace a mobile cecum with the appendix but not the completely fixed cecum. Also, due to increased separation of **Fig. 1.4** Change of the location of the appendix during pregnancy according to Baer et al. [28]



parietal and visceral peritoneum by an enlarging uterus, there is decreased perception of somatic pain and localization; thus clinical localization of inflamed appendix is unreliable.

Nausea is nearly always present, and vomiting is present in two-thirds of patients. This is due to progesterone-induced delayed gastric emptying and pressure of enlarged uterus on intraabdominal structures. These symptoms should be evaluated with caution because many women with normal pregnancies have these symptoms especially in early pregnancy [26]. Suspicion should be raised if new-onset nausea is present (the period of nausea and vomiting in early pregnancy is mostly self-limiting and confined to the first trimester).

Anorexia is present in only one-third to two-thirds of pregnant patients, while it is present

almost universally in nonpregnant patients [4, 5, 32]. If new-onset anorexia is present, it should raise suspicion, especially if present with other signs and symptoms suggesting appendicitis.

An atypical clinical picture is most commonly present in the second trimester [9]. Right upper quadrant pain, uterine contractions, dysuria, and diarrhea could also be present [11, 12, 25].

1.4 Examination

An *abdominal mass* may be missed on physical examination because of the presence of the enlarged gravid uterus [33].

Abdominal tenderness in the right lower quadrant on direct palpation is almost always present [34].

Rebound tenderness is present in 55–75 % of patients [32, 35].

Abdominal muscle rigidity is present in 50–65 % of patients [36]. These two signs are more likely to be present during the first trimester then later in pregnancy, when laxity of the abdominal wall musculature makes this more difficult to detect [12, 37].

The psoas sign (Obraztsova's sign) is pain on passive extension of the right thigh when the inflamed appendix is in a retrocecal/retroperitoneal location in contact with the psoas muscle. The psoas muscle is stretched by this maneuver. The psoas sign is observed less frequently during pregnancy when compared with nonpregnant patients with appendicitis [4].

Rectal or pelvic tenderness may occur in early pregnancy but is unusual in late pregnancy as the appendix migrates from its pelvic location [37, 38]; therefore, less than half of patients had tenderness on rectal examination [35].

Alders' sign is used to differentiate between appendicitis and tubo-ovarian pathology in right lower quadrant (RLQ) pain in pregnancy and puerperium [39]. The practitioner should find the point of maximal tenderness while the patient is supine. Then roll the patient onto the left side. If pain shifts toward the center, then it may be tuboovarian. The problem in pregnant patients in third trimester is that the enlarged uterus does not allow the tubo-ovarian complex to shift its position. It is obvious that this sign can be of use only if the uterus is large enough to be palpable abdominally and that it may be misleading in the rare case in which a uterine lesion has become fixed by adhesions to the anterior abdominal wall. In acute salpingitis, which does occur in pregnancy, the result of the test will depend on the presence or absence of perisalpingitic adhesions. In the study by Chen et al. [40], 36 % of patients with positive appendicitis had positive Alders' sign. Unfortunately there was no comparison by trimesters of pregnancy.

Aaron's sign is a referred pain or discomfort felt in the precordial or epigastric region when continuous firm pressure is applied over McBurney's point [41]. *Arapov's sign (contracture)* is a pain reflex contraction of the right hip joint in appendicitis [42, 43].

The mean maximal axillar temperature for proven appendicitis is between 37.2 and 37.8 C but could be over 39 C in cases of perforation and diffuse peritonitis. Unfortunately only 50 % of pregnant patients with acute appendicitis have low-grade fever [44, 45]. In one series 72 % of patients who had appendicitis (with or without perforation) had temperatures of less than 37.5 C (99.6 F) [35]. This incidence of elevated temperature is not different from normal pregnant population and the finding is also true for tachycardia [44, 46], and both are not sensitive signs [11, 47]. Also if normal pregnant patients have low-grade fever, they have leukocytosis, a finding that further complicates definitive diagnosis [45]. Some studies showed an increased rate of adverse outcomes if the temperature was over 38 °C [48].

In conclusion, it should be stressed that clinical signs and blood indices are unreliable for the diagnosis of appendicitis in pregnancy and lead to an unacceptable rate of false-negative appendectomy, and a false-negative rate of up to 50 % has been reported when imaging studies are not used [49].

1.4.1 Scoring Systems

There are several scoring systems developed for a more precise diagnosis of acute appendicitis in nonpregnant population.

1.4.1.1 Modified Alvarado Score

The most commonly used is the *Alvarado score* described in 1986 [50] and has been extensively validated in nonpregnant population. The mnemonic is MANTRELS (Table 1.1). Currently there is no scoring system for pregnant patients, and this scoring system was modified keeping in mind the symptoms of normal pregnancy and named *Modified Alvarado Score for pregnant patients* [51]. The difference in comparison to the standard Alvarado score is that migration of pain is not included and the number of points just for

Table 1.1 Comparison	Alvarado score		Alvarado score for pregnant patients	
of Alvarado score	Symptoms	Score	Symptoms	Score
score for pregnant patients	Migratory RLQ pain	1	RLQ pain	2
····· ··· ··· ··· ··· ··· ··· ···	Anorexia	1	Anorexia	1
	Nausea/vomiting	1	Nausea/vomiting	1
	Signs		Signs	
	Tenderness in RLQ	2	Tenderness in RLQ	2
	Rebound tenderness in RLQ	1	Rebound tenderness in RLQ	1
	Elevated temperature			
	(≥37.3 °C/≥99.1 °F)	1	Elevated temperature	
	(≥37.3 °C/≥99.1 °F)	1		
	Laboratory		Laboratory	
	Leukocytosis (>10,000/mm ³)	2	Leukocytosis (>10,000/mm ³)	1
	Shift to the left (>75 %)	1		
	Total score	10	Total score	9

the pain in RLQ is 2 in comparison of 1 point in the standard Alvarado score for nonpregnant population. Leukocyte left shift is not included, and leukocytosis (which could be present in normal pregnancy) has only 1 point in Modified Alvarado Score for pregnant patients, and total score is lower for 1 point (9 vs. 10) (Table 1.1). Positive predictive value was 60 % in Alvarado score range of 5–7 and 100 % in a score range of 7–9. In the same study the sensitivity of ultrasound was 78.6 %.

1.5 Differential Diagnosis

Differential diagnosis is more difficult than in nonpregnant patients because of:

- Less reliable history and physical examination (see Sect. 1.3)
- Higher incidence of some pathologic conditions that mimic acute appendicitis

These conditions could be divided into nonobstetric/non-gynecologic and gynecologic/ obstetric conditions (Table 1.2).

1.5.1 Round Ligament Pain/ Syndrome

Round ligament pain or syndrome (RLP) is one of the most common discomforts of pregnancy and

 Table 1.2 Differential diagnosis of acute appendicitis during pregnancy and puerperium

Non-obstetric/non-	Gynecologic/obstetric
gynecologic conditions	conditions
Gastroenteritis	Ruptured/hemorrhagic
	ovarian cyst
Urinary tract infections	Adnexal torsion
Pyelonephritis	Salpingitis
Nephrolithiasis	Tubo-ovarian abscess
Acute cholecystitis/ cholelithiasis	Threatened abortion
Acute pancreatitis	Placental abruption
(Incarcerated) hernia	Chorioamnionitis
Bowel obstruction	Pelvic inflammatory disease
Carcinoma of the large bowel	Degenerative fibroid
Mesenteric adenitis	Ectopic pregnancy
Rectus hematoma	Preeclampsia
Pulmonary embolism	Round ligament syndrome/pain
Right lower lobe	Varicose veins in the
pneumonia	parametria
Meckel's diverticulitis	Preterm labor
Sickle cell disease	Pelvic endometriosis
Stump appendicitis	

usually starts at the second trimester of gestation and continues until delivery. It usually resolves completely after delivery, although cases of postpartum RLP, e.g., RLP that persisted for a few days after delivery, have been reported. The most common symptoms of RLP are sudden pain in the lower abdomen, usually in the right side of the pelvic area that can extend to the groin, and shooting abdominal pain when performing sudden movements or physical exercise. Pain is sudden and intermittent and lasts only for a few seconds. The pathogenesis of RLP is varied. Although very common during pregnancy, non-gestating women can also experience RLP. The most common causes of RLP are the following: (1) RLP may be caused by a spasm or cramp when the ligament contracts involuntarily. The ligament pulls on nerve fibers and sensitive structures of the female reproductive system. Since the uterus tends to be oriented toward the right side of the body, the pain is also often felt on the right side. This leads to frequent confusion with appendicitis [52]; (2) during pregnancy, the uterus expands to accommodate the growing fetus. This increase in size and weight of the uterus puts stress on the ligament that holds it, causing it to stretch. During physical exertion or sudden movements, the ligament is overly stretched, causing pain; (3) varicosities [53], e.g., enlargement of the blood vessels of the round ligament, can occur during pregnancy, causing pain and swelling. The varicocele starts at the veins draining the round ligament and the inguinal canal and is associated with engorgement of the veins of the ovaries and the pelvis during pregnancy; (4) endometriosis [54, 55] that infiltrates or borders the uterine round ligament can cause RLP in fertile, non-gestating women; and (5) other pathologies that involve the uterine round ligament can cause RLP. However, diagnosis of RLP is problematic. Some of the conditions that may present symptoms similar to those of RLP are appendicitis, ectopic pregnancy, kidney stones, urinary tract infection, uterine contractions, inguinal hernia, ovarian cysts, and endometriosis. If abdominal pain is continuous and accompanied by vaginal bleeding, excessive vaginal discharge, fever, chills, or vomiting, then it is most unlikely to be RLP, and immediate consultation with a health-care provider is warranted [55]. Physical examination, ultrasonography, and blood and urine tests may be able to pinpoint the actual cause of abdominal pain. In some cases, however, RLP was only diagnosed during explor-

atory surgery [53, 56, 57].

1.5.2 Ovarian Vein Thrombosis

Ovarian vein thrombosis typically presents with symptoms suggestive of acute appendicitis, and color Doppler sonography is the favored diagnostic procedure, with CT being a supplementary tool [58].

Special consideration should be placed on stump appendicitis. It is an acute inflammation of the residual part of the appendix and a rare complication of incomplete appendectomy. It can present clinically as acute appendicitis and/or as an appendiceal stump abscess. It was first reported by Baumgartner in 1949 [59], and currently 60 cases are published and found after open as well as after laparoscopic appendectomy [60]. There is only one case report in pregnancy where fimbriae of the right fallopian tube were stuck on the appendiceal stump end-to-end. Tubal abscess was drained following bridectomy. Right salpingectomy and appendectomy were performed. The chorioamnionitis resulted with preterm delivery [61].

1.5.3 Pathologic Conditions Associated with the Puerperium

1.5.3.1 Metritis

The most common of these is *metritis*, the broad group of postpartum infections of the genital tract. Metritis is often insidious in onset. Because of the vague initial manifestations, it is often a diagnosis of exclusion. Endometritis, or deciduitis, is an infection of the most superficial layer of the uterus and is the most common site of puerperal infection. The onset of endometritis is commonly 2-5 days postpartum, and the earliest manifestations are malaise, anorexia, and fever. There may be no localizing signs or symptoms in mild cases. The pelvic examination may be normal, even in the presence of severe endometritis. The disease may progress further to involve the myometrium (myometritis) and parametrial structures (parametritis) with extension into the broad ligaments, tubes, ovaries, and pelvic peritoneum [24]. Extensive infection may produce lethargy, chills, high fever, and significant lower

abdominal pain, tenderness, and rebound. An accompanying paralytic ileus may cause distention and vomiting. Myometritis and parametritis are usually accompanied by localized peritoneal signs and cervical motion tenderness; rarely will one see generalized peritonitis. In one patient, infection of the genital tract was not given serious consideration because she was 3 weeks postpartum, which is well outside the normal limits for the onset of postpartum metritis.

1.5.3.2 Perihepatitis (Fitz-Hugh-Curtis Syndrome)

Perihepatitis (Fitz-Hugh-Curtis syndrome) is the result of early bacteremic or retroperitoneal lymphatic dissemination of Chlamydia trachomatis or gonococcal pelvic infection [62]. The syndrome is most frequently seen in young women and is more common in the second and third trimesters and puerperium. Inflammation in the right upper quadrant produces perihepatic adhesions. Classically, there is sudden onset of sharp right upper quadrant pain, often pleuritic in quality. Nausea and hiccups are occasionally noted. Physical findings include tenderness under the right costal margin, an occasional hepatic friction rub, and fever. Pelvic examination may be normal or may reveal signs of cervicitis or pelvic inflammatory disease. Liver function tests and cholecystogram may be transiently abnormal. The diagnosis is suggested by a history of recent pelvic infection, but the syndrome can be a sequel of latent or asymptomatic infection. The diagnosis is further supported by isolation of gonococcus on cervical culture and improvement on appropriate antibiotics [62]. It is important to exclude other etiologies because there is no specific diagnostic marker of this syndrome.

1.5.3.3 Pelvic Thrombophlebitis/Right Ovarian Vein Syndrome

Thrombophlebitis and thromboembolic events occur significantly more often in the puerperium than in nonpregnant women. Women in the puerperium are predisposed to deep vein thrombosis attributable to sluggish circulation, trauma to the pelvic vessels during delivery, and estrogenmediated hypercoagulability. Thrombophlebitis of the pelvic vessels is more common in puerperal females and may be difficult to diagnose. *Pelvic thrombophlebitis*, or *right ovarian vein syndrome*, commonly presents with abdominal pain, fever, and a tender midabdominal mass. It may be difficult to distinguish from metritis but should be strongly considered if there is a poor response to appropriate antibiotics (see Part 2, Sect. 1.5.2) [24].

Although urinary tract infection was mentioned in the differential diagnosis section, it remains a common cause of puerperal febrile illness. During pregnancy, the compressive effect of the gravid uterus on the ureters in combination with progesterone effects results in collecting system dilatation, especially on the fight side. Ureteral peristalsis is also decreased. These factors contribute to the predisposition toward urinary tract infections in pregnancy and persist to some degree in the early puerperium. The trauma of delivery may induce bladder hypotonicity; frequent catheterization is often necessary and represents an additional risk factor [24]. *Pyelonephritis* is most often either right sided or bilateral in location. Unilateral left pyelonephritis in the puerperium is uncommon [24].

1.6 Diagnosis

1.6.1 Introduction

Until recently, negative appendectomy rates of 15-25 % (and up to 50 % in pregnant women) have been tolerated, given the consequences of missing a true case of appendicitis and the understanding that no test or combination of tests existed with sensitivity and specificity above 80-85 % [48, 63]. This is one of the reasons why all investigations must occur in the hospital. All the diagnostic workups should be done on an interdisciplinary basis in cooperation with the obstetrician. Physicians may be reluctant to order a radiological study because of the potential teratogenic risks to the fetus as well as the medicallegal implications of the radiation dose causing birth defects. For acute indications, the benefits for the mother usually outweigh the small risk to the fetus. The greatest effects of radiation occur during the period of rapid cell proliferation, from approximately the first week after conception

through week 25. The recommended total dose of radiation during this time is less than 5 rad. During the first 2–3 weeks of pregnancy, while cells are not yet specialized, radiation injury will cause failure of implantation or undetectable death of the embryo. After that, injury usually occurs in the organs under development at the time of exposure. Current recommendations on radiation exposure are as follows: "No single diagnostic procedure results in a radiation dose that threatens the well-being of the developing embryo and fetus" (American College of Radiology) [64].

Fetal risk is considered to be negligible at 5 rad or less when compared with the other risks of pregnancy, and the risk of malformations is significantly increased above control levels only at doses above 15 rad.

> National Council on Radiation Protection [65]

Exposure to less than 5 rad has not been associated with an increase in fetal anomalies or pregnancy loss [66, 67]. Also, it should be stressed that there are normal risks of pregnancy: 3 % risk of spontaneous birth defects, 15 % risk of spontaneous abortion, 4 % risk of prematurity and growth retardation, and 1 % risk of mental retardation [68]. These data should be explained to the future mother.

Another important consideration for precise diagnosis is that negative appendectomy in pregnant women is associated with fetal loss rate of 2–4 % and early delivery of 4 %, the same rate as in noncomplicated acute appendicitis during pregnancy [69].

1.6.2 Laboratory Findings

Leukocytosis (raised white blood cell count – WBC) is not diagnostic as this can go up in the second and third trimesters and can reach 20,000/ mm³ in early labor in normal pregnancy [70]. In view of the wide range of values, however, it is not possible to derive clinical relevance from these data [71]. For the orientation, the values

over $16 \times 10^{9/1}$ (16,000 mm³) should raise serious suspicion [6, 11, 36, 47, 48]. Unfortunately only 60 % of those with perforation had values over 16,000 mm³ [26]. If there is clinical suspicion of acute appendicitis with normal values of WBC, serial WBC counts may be helpful.

Neutrophil granulocytosis with left shift: the presence of increased proportions of younger, less well-differentiated neutrophils and neutrophil precursor cells in the blood is diagnostic of acute infection. If left shift is not present, then granulocytosis of more than 80 % should be suspicious [45].

A raised C-reactive protein (CRP) could be a normal finding in pregnancy and is therefore of little assistance in establishing the diagnosis [26], but with the high clinical suspicion of appendicitis it confirms the diagnosis. Some studies claim that all positive cases had negative CRP values if the patients were evaluated less than 12 h after the onset of pain [47]. Sixty-eight percent with appendicitis had CRP \pm 10 mg/l, but all patients with perforation had elevated CRP (mean 55 mg/l) [26].

The *erythrocyte sedimentation rate* is physiologically elevated and thus is a less reliable monitor of inflammatory activity during pregnancy [72].

Pyuria (pus in the urine) is observed in 10–20 % of patients with appendicitis. This may also represent concurrent asymptomatic (or symptomatic) bacteriuria found frequently in pregnant population [4]. Other abnormalities such as mild proteinuria and/or hematuria could be present in up to 19 % of pregnant patients [35].

Puerperal changes in blood components may be confusing as well. During the first 10–14 days of the puerperium, WBC counts of 20,000– 25,000/mm³ are not unusual; there is also a predominant increase in neutrophils. The erythrocyte sedimentation rate may increase to 50–60 mm/h. Reliance on either the erythrocyte sedimentation rate or the WBC count for the diagnosis of acute infection may be misleading [24].

1.6.3 Transvaginal Ultrasound

There are no *Royal College of Obstetricians* and *Gynaecologists* guidelines about the use of transvaginal ultrasound. An observational study suggested that it can be used to look for the following features in acute appendicitis [73]:

- Presence and size of adnexal or uterine pathology which can rule out acute appendicitis
- Free fluid in the pouch of Douglas
- Abnormal pathology in the ileocecal region, for example, appendicitis, cecal tumors, cecal diverticula, or retroperitoneal tumors

1.6.4 Graded Abdominal Ultrasound

As a noninvasive procedure, it is the diagnostic procedure of choice [74]. Abdominal ultrasound has good accuracy in the first and second trimesters but has less accuracy in the third trimester. A noncompressible, blind-ended tubular structure that is visualized in the right lower quadrant with a maximal diameter greater than 6 mm is considered diagnostic. The reported sensitivity, specificity, and accuracy (overall percentage of correct test results) vary dramatically. The reported sensitivity ranges from almost 75–100 % [72, 74–78] to only 40–50 % [45, 79]. In one large study, transabdominal ultrasound used for suspected appendicitis was nondiagnostic in 88 % of patients [80]. Because its positive predictive value was 100 %, it provides confirmation of the diagnosis when it is positive. However, the diagnosis of appendicitis could not be ruled out if negative. The use of this technique with the patient supine is difficult during the late second trimester and third trimester of pregnancy because the large size of the gravid uterus does not allow adequate compression. For women in the late second trimester or third trimester, it is recommended that the patient is placed in the left posterior oblique or left lateral decubitus position, which allows displacement of an enlarged uterus and use of the graded-compression technique without difficulty [74]. There is a significant reduction in the negative appendectomy rate in the ultrasound/CT scan group compared to the clinical evaluation group or the ultrasound group. Thus, an ultrasound followed by a CT scan in patients with a normal or inconclusive ultrasound is recommended [81].

Sometimes differentiation between (giant) Meckel's diverticulitis and acute appendicitis on ultrasonography can be difficult.

The US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) has proposed an upper limit of 720 mW/cm² for the spatial-peak temporal average intensity of the ultrasound beam for obstetric ultrasound [82]. Doppler sonography can produce high intensities and should be used judiciously, keeping the exposure time and acoustic output to the lowest level possible [83].

1.6.5 Magnetic Resonance Imaging

Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is the diagnostic modality of choice in patients for whom the risks of radiation or the potential nephrotoxicity of iodinated contrast agents is a major concern. MRI is also known to be a reliable imaging modality for diagnosing appendicitis in nonpregnant patients with a sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value, and negative predictive value (NPV) of 97, 92, 94, and 96 %, respectively [84]. There have only been a small number of studies evaluating the utility of MRI for diagnosing appendicitis during pregnancy. Oto et al. reported a cohort of 118 pregnant patients who presented with abdominal pain who underwent MRI between 2001 and 2007. They were able to detect appendicitis in 11 patients (9.3 %) [85]. After confirmation with surgical, pathologic, and clinical follow-up, MRI was found to have an accuracy of 97.5 % for diagnosing appendicitis during pregnancy [85–89].

The MRI criteria for appendicitis include (Fig. 1.5):

- Enlarged appendix with a diameter of greater than 6 mm
- Signs of periappendiceal inflammatory changes, such as the presence of periappendiceal high signal intensity



Fig. 1.5 Axial T2-weighted image demonstrating dilated appendix (*arrow*) consistent with acute appendicitis [89]



Fig. 1.6 Coronal T2-weighted image demonstrating normal appendix (*arrow*) in a 14-week gestation patient [89]

The MRI criteria that excluded appendicitis were an appendix of less than 6 mm in diameter or an appendix with a diameter of greater than 6 mm with no evidence of periappendicitis (Fig. 1.6).

It is most useful for evaluating pregnant patients with acute pain in the lower abdomen thought secondary to an extrauterine cause, such as appendicitis or ovarian torsion [90, 91]. Some recommendations for its use are:

- MRI is used when the appendix is not visualized by abdominal ultrasound.
- MRI is used when no other cause of an acute abdomen is found.
- The patient needs to give informed consent in writing; the safety of MRI for the fetus has not been proved according to the FDA guidelines and the American College of Radiology. Therefore, it is prudent to perform an MRI in pregnant patients only when ultrasound findings fail to establish a diagnosis.

The significant difference between the performance of CT and MRI was not found. However, some advantages of MRI over CT include the following [86]:

- Reduced requirement for contrast administration (CT often requires rectal, oral, and/or intravenous contrast). An entire abdomen can easily be viewed in more planes.
- No radiation exposure.

MRI is not free of theoretical risks including the potential biological effects of the static and time-varying magnetic fields, the heating effects of the radiofrequency pulses, and the acoustic noise generated by the spatial encoding gradients [92]. FDA has expressed caution over the use of MRI in pregnant women and has stated that there is no conclusive evidence to establish safety [92, 93]. However, the clinical studies that have evaluated the safety of MRI during pregnancy reported no adverse effects on the developing conceptus [93]. Thus, MRI is currently preferred by radiologists over CT [94].

There are also some limitations and recommendations. The patient should be informed that there are no known harmful effects from use of MR imaging at 1.5 T or lower magnetic field strengths [95] and that there is lack of experience with the use of field strengths greater than 2.5 T, and they should be avoided at present [96]. Also absolute contraindications for MR are metal implants in the body that are not made of titanium or the composition is not known. Gadolinium administration should be avoided during the first trimester [97– 101]. Rapid-sequence MRI is preferable to conventional MRI because of the briefer exposure [99].

1.6.6 Computed Tomography (CT) Scan

Clinicians may not be well informed of the facts relating to the use of diagnostic radiological studies in pregnancy. Lack of understanding of radiation effects on the fetus causes unnecessary anxiety in pregnant patients exposed to diagnostic radiation and may lead to unnecessary pregnancy termination. A study examining physician perceptions of teratogenic risk associated with undergoing plain radiography and CT during early pregnancy found that six of the 208 family practice physicians would recommend pregnancy termination after first trimester CT and one following radiography in the first trimester; 12 % (25/208) of physicians were not sure of the need for pregnancy termination after radiography; and 19 % (39/208) of family practice physicians were not sure about a CT scan examination. The same study reported that 8 % (5/65) of obstetricians included in the study would have recommended pregnancy termination after first trimester CT scan examination [102].

In 1998, Rao et al. published their experience with the use of a helical or spiral CT technique, and results show that the method is highly sensitive and specific for the identification of acute appendicitis in the non-obstetric population with lower costs when CT scanning was used to diagnose appendicitis with sensitivity, specificity, and diagnostic accuracy each of 98 % [103, 104]. Appendix CT scans were identified as positive for appendicitis if found:

- Enlarged appendix (>6 mm in the maximum diameter)
- Periappendiceal inflammatory changes (fat stranding, phlegmon, fluid collection, and extraluminal gas)

Table 1.3	Summary of	potential in	utero-induced	radia-
tion effects	[105]			

Conception age	<50 mGy	50–100 mGy	100 mGy
Prior to conception	None	None	None
1st–2nd weeks	None	Probably none	Possible spontaneous abortion
3rd–8th weeks	None	Potential effects uncertain and too subtle to be clinically detectable	
9th–15th weeks	None	Potential effects uncertain and too subtle to be clinically detectable	
16th–25th weeks	None	None	IQ deficits are not detectable at diagnostic dose
>25th weeks	None	None	None applicable to diagnostic medicine

Unfortunately, there are instances where the findings at CT scan are not so clear. Several authors comment on "equivocal" readings. In all instances, the "equivocal" readings influence on the sensitivity and specificity of CT scan, depending on how these readings were handled. It is preferable to use the multidetector row CT scan with high-speed mode in pregnant patients since it has half the radiation dose of the high-quality mode and its scanning parameters are otherwise identical. Radiation exposure using this test is 300 mrad, which is below an accepted safe level of radiation exposure in pregnancy of 5 rad. Table 1.3 shows potential dose-dependent radiation effects during fetal development.

Sensitivity and specificity in a pregnant population with acute appendicitis are similar to general population with values reaching 100 % [106]. Limitations include small number of patients (seven), retrospective study, and study performed in a tertiary care institution; therefore, these findings may not be universally applicable. CT


Fig. 1.7 Algorithm for the evaluation of pregnant patients with suspected appendicitis [80]

established a diagnosis in 30 % of cases with an initial negative ultrasound scan proving the accuracy of CT as well as its superiority over sonography for this indication [107]. In a letter to the editor in response to that series, CT scan was not helpful in the diagnosis in a single patient. Author's comments on the aforementioned study included the advanced appendicitis with periappendicitis and laparotomy with a paramedian incision. Indirectly, this meant that the 100 % sensitivity and specificity was because of significant pathologic changes in advanced appendicitis [108].

The conclusion and recommendation is that the CT scan should be used when there is an uncertain clinical diagnosis or equivocal laboratory or ultrasound findings or where access to MRI or MRI expertise is limited.

1.6.7 Chest Radiograph

It may be useful in identifying right lower lobe pneumonia from appendicitis in pregnant patients with right-sided abdominal pain. A plain abdominal radiograph can be used to identify air fluid levels or free air but indicated according to signs and symptoms of perforation (sudden sharp and severe pain) or obstruction (significant or feculent vomiting, no stool and flatus evacuation for several days).

Simplified diagnostic algorithm is presented on Fig. 1.7 [80].

1.7 Negative Appendectomy

1.7.1 Incidence

Negative appendectomy rates in the gravid patient vary considerably (4–55 %) [7, 26, 79, 80, 109–112]. In comparison, the rate of negative appendectomy in the general population ranges 10–15 % and as high as 26 % among the reproductive age females. Of interest is that only 15–20 % of patients undergoing negative appendectomies had another pathologic diagnosis (e.g., ovarian cyst, ovarian torsion, mesenteric adenitis, fibroids, and salpingitis) identified as the cause of their abdominal

pain [80]. These high negative appendectomy rates may be due to the surgeon's propensity for early intervention to prevent perforation and avoid unnecessary morbidity and mortality. There is a decreased risk of negative appendectomies in the puerperium. This indicates that puerperal women experience abdominal pain less frequently or are less prone to seek care for abdominal pain [13]. There is no significant difference of negative appendectomy rate between laparoscopic and open appendectomy groups [109].

1.7.2 Indications for Appendectomy

There is still a dilemma to perform or not a laparoscopic appendectomy if the appendix looks macroscopically normal in the nonpregnant patient, as well as among the population with no other abdominopelvic pathology. It has been argued that retaining a normal-looking appendix allows it to be used in reconstructive procedures [113]. On the other hand, some investigators believe that the appendix should be removed to rule out appendicitis histologically, also making the diagnosis of appendicitis less likely if the patient's symptoms return [114]. It can partly be explained by the fact that gross changes are not visible if intramural, mucosal, and submucosal changes in appendix are present histologically and could be responsible for the symptoms. Van den Broek et al. reported that 9 % of their series continued to have recurrent RLQ pain after negative laparoscopy, yet they did not recommend appendectomy in these patients [115]. This is due to early intraluminal inflammation that subsequently leads to transmural inflammation, or the inflammation subsides and could lead to chronic appendicitis with recurrent episodes of right lower quadrant pain and other symptoms mimicking acute appendicitis. Several studies report 20-22 % of patients with clinical suspicion of acute appendicitis who underwent appendectomy responded very well to appendectomy in spite of a normal microscopic examination of the appendix. Explanation could be found in other underlying causes such as appendix colic, appendiceal fecalith, and functional appendiceal abnormality or functional appendicopathy that might be the contributory factors rather than acute inflammation [116, 117]. In a study from 2009 of laparoscopic appendectomy, there were 30 % of intraoperative diagnoses of normal appendix confirmed with inflammation confirmed histologically. Authors recommend appendectomy in these situations [118]. These conclusions are similar to SAGES guidelines for laparoscopic appendectomy (04/2009):

If no other pathology is identified, the decision to remove the appendix should be considered but based on the individual clinical scenario (Level III, Grade A). Macroscopically normal appendices may have abnormal histopathology. Several studies have shown a 19–40% rate of pathologically abnormal appendix in the setting of no visual abnormalities. Therefore, the risk of leaving a potentially abnormal appendix must be weighed against the risk of appendectomy in each individual scenario.

Furthermore, some neoplasms of the appendix can occur in an organ that appears grossly unremarkable [119, 120]. If pseudomyxoma peritonei is observed, the appendix should always be removed and subjected to a thorough histological examination.

Conclusion in one sentence should be: "As a surgeon you should not be deterred from removing an appendix once the diagnosis is suspected, because pregnancy is not affected by removal of a normal appendix" [121].

It should be noted that using modern diagnostic modalities, correct diagnosis of biliary origin of acute abdomen during pregnancy is very high. It can be presented as *index of wrong diagnosis*.

Index of wrong diagnosis (%)=provisionally diagnosed cases – confirmed cases × 100 provisionally diagnosed cases For acute appendicitis it is around 40 % and only 8.5 % for acute cholecystitis [7, 122]. A correct diagnosis of acute appendicitis between 1951 and 1973 was 58–68 % [124–126].

1.7.3 Perinatal Outcome

Because of the unreliability of the clinical diagnosis of appendicitis in pregnancy, an aggressive surgical approach to the disease process has been advocated to avoid progression to appendiceal perforation, which has been associated with a high rate of fetal demise [127, 128]. However, more recently it has been reported that negative appendectomies also may be associated with a significant rate of fetal demise. In a review by McGory et al. on 3,133 pregnant patients, rates of fetal loss and early delivery in patients with complicated appendicitis were 6 and 11 %, respectively [69]. In comparison, the rates for fetal loss and early delivery in patients undergoing a negative appendectomy were 4 and 10 %, respectively. This study was limited because only fetal demise and early delivery occurring during the hospitalization in which the appendectomy was performed was reported. Freeland et al. did not find any relationship of the early delivery and the fetal demise due to the appendectomy [80], while Ito et al. found similar adverse perinatal outcomes in patients with negative appendectomy and inflamed appendicitis. In this study by Ito et al., perforated appendicitis caused significantly higher adverse perinatal outcomes [129]. These adverse outcomes in negative appendectomy and inflamed appendicitis group were the same as in general population; therefore, it is questionable that negative appendectomy causes adverse perinatal results [130].

1.8 Management

Once investigations have been carried out in hospital and the diagnosis of acute appendicitis has been confirmed, management is always surgical removal of the inflamed appendix. Murphy in 1916 said for appendicitis in general population but can be adopted also for pregnant women: "Let us return to our ideal; early operation is the only safe practice." This can be performed by several different procedures simply divided into laparotomy or laparoscopy procedures.

1.8.1 Anesthetic Considerations

Anesthetic concerns in the pregnant patient can be broken down into two major categories: teratogenicity of the anesthetic agents and maternal physiological changes as a result of anesthetic agents. The teratogenicity of anesthetic agents, defined as the potential effect in chromosomal damage or in carcinogenesis in the fetus, is minimal [131]. In a consensus statement published in the New England Journal of Medicine in 2000, no anesthetic agents were listed as definitively causative of fetal malformations [132]. Increased oxygen consumption and mechanical displacement of the abdominal organs cause the pregnant patient to increase minute ventilation, primarily through a 30-40 % increase in tidal volume [133]. A compensatory respiratory alkalosis with a $PaCO_2$ from 30 to 35 mmHg develops. Intubation may be more difficult because of increased airway edema later in the pregnancy, and smaller endotracheal tubes should be used at this time. Because decreased lower esophageal sphincter pressure and delayed gastric emptying in pregnancy can cause an increased risk of aspiration, cricoid pressure should be used to prevent aspiration during intubation [134]. End-tidal CO_2 monitoring should be used intraoperatively. Hypotension in the pregnant patient should be treated initially with aggressive intravenous fluid resuscitation. The patient should be placed in the left lateral decubitus position, if possible, to increase venous return. Trendelenburg positioning can also be used in the hypotensive patient to increase venous return [131].

1.8.2 Open Appendectomy

As in other surgical procedures, type of incision is very important for successful completion of the operation. Despite the type of incision used, the operation should be completed with minimal uterine manipulation. There are several incisions that could be performed. Despite the surgical approach, the most experienced abdominal surgeon should perform the procedure to shorten the operation time and possible postoperative complications as much as possible.

1.8.2.1 Muscle Splitting Incision (McBurney's Incision, Gridiron Incision)

This is the incision of choice for open approach for the removal of the appendix in pregnant patients in all trimesters. In the latter pregnancy, the incision could be positioned above McBurney's incision because of possible displacement of the appendix in the right upper quadrant. This change of the location of the incision is not necessary because the appendix was easily located in 94 % of the incisions made through McBurney's point and in 80 % of the incisions made above McBurney's point [135].

There is one case report of significant uterine injury during appendectomy in pregnancy [136]. Inadvertently, the uterine wall was incised to 3 cm in length on the right anterolateral aspect leading to bleeding and leakage of amniotic fluid from the incision site. Two topics should be discussed: first is adequacy of residual amniotic fluid and second is the contamination of amniotic fluid with purulent or feculent material. During operation the ultrasound scan should be performed to determine the presence of a fetal heart rate and to get an impression of residual amniotic fluid volume. With a live fetus and enough amniotic fluid, the gestation could be continued. The risk of chorioamnionitis is addressed by the use of perioperative broad-spectrum antibiotics. The immediate risk of preterm labor is addressed by the use of indomethacin, although a calcium channel blocker is also an option and would not affect amniotic fluid volume or potentially mask an infection. Cesarean delivery prior to the onset of labor is recommended to minimize the risks of uterine rupture [137]. If, on the other hand, significant leakage occurs or there is dilemma about fetal vitality, the baby should be delivered by Cesarean section during the same operation.

1.8.2.2 Midline Vertical Incision

This incision is used when acute abdomen with diffuse peritoneal irritation is present. This is important for two main reasons:

- Allows the surgeon to deal with unexpected surgical findings
- Allows Cesarean delivery if necessary

1.8.2.3 Right Transrectal/Pararectal Incision

These incisions are rarely used. If the diagnosis is certain, then McBurney's incision is made. If acute abdomen with diffuse peritoneal irritation is present, then midline vertical incision is made.

1.8.3 Laparoscopic Appendectomy

Laparoscopic appendectomy during pregnancy continues to be controversial especially in the latter part of the second and the third trimester. Several case reports and small series have reported success during all trimesters without complications [48, 110, 138], but in the same institutions, there is higher percentage of open approach during the third trimester [48]. Thus, there is some bias in these studies, and conclusions are not yet presented as recommendations.

In the case of appendicitis, some might argue that the laparoscopic approach exposes the fetus to excessive risks from trocar placement and the effects of carbon dioxide on the developing fetus and the long-term effects of this exposure with significant fetal loss [70, 139]. Laparoscopic procedures are approximately 50 % longer with conflicting studies showing decreased length of stay and hospitalization [140, 141], but with increasing number of laparoscopic procedures performed worldwide, the duration of open and laparoscopic operations would become the same [48]. Questions arise regarding the risk for decreased uterine blood flow due to increased intra-abdominal pressures from insufflation and the possibility of fetal carbon dioxide absorption [127]. Carbon dioxide used for the creation of pneumoperitoneum

could lead to fetal carbon dioxide absorption with potential subsequent fetal acidosis. This could be minimized with maintenance of intra-abdominal pressure <12 mmHg and minimizing operative time. Clinical and experimental studies found no substantial adverse effects for the fetus when the maximal pneumoperitoneum pressure was limited to 10-12 mmHg and duration of less than 60 min [142, 143]. Others stress the importance of the absorption of carbon monoxide, produced by the use of monopolar energy, through the peritoneum. The absorbed carbon monoxide can produce carboxyhemoglobin and metahemoglobin that compete with hemoglobin in the uptake and transport of oxygen. It is recommended to continually remove the smoke produced by tissue fulguration [144]. Harmonic scissors produce vapor-free gas, avoiding the potential effects of carbon monoxide [145]. Other negative effect of electrocautery is the potential for uterine irritation.

There are many advantages of laparoscopic technique. Authors note that laparoscopy expands the ability to explore the abdomen with less uterine manipulation [146]. Further, it increases the ability to locate and treat the ectopic appendix and results in relatively small incisions compared with the open technique or helps in detecting other unexpected sources of pain [147, 148]. With open technique of trocar placement, there is almost no possibility of injury of intra-abdominal organs. Direct uterine injury during trocar placement has been reported but without fetal loss [149]. Also reduced cecal manipulation during appendectomy with less cecal trauma causes earlier restore of large bowel function and earlier passage of the first flatus and first postoperative stool (author's clinical observation, not published results). In addition to general advantage of smaller incisions, less postoperative pain, and earlier return to normal activity, laparoscopy can result in less manipulation of the uterus while obtaining optimum exposure of the surgical field. Lower rates of dehiscence or herniation during labor are another potential benefit. Rapid return to full activity could reduce the frequency of maternal thrombosis and embolic events, which can be a source of maternal mortality in some patients, and it is known that thromboembolic events are more common in pregnancy [142, 147,

150]. Some studies found significantly shorter hospital stay in the laparoscopic group (3.4 vs. 4.2 days) [48]. A study from the Swedish Health Registry evaluated 2,233 laparoscopic and 2,491 open laparotomy cases from two million deliveries in Sweden from 1973 to 1993 [151]. Outcomes evaluated birth weight, gestational duration, intrauterine growth retardation, congenital malformations, stillbirths, and neonatal deaths with no statistically significant differences comparing the laparoscopy and laparotomy group. It appears that there was an increased risk for infants in both laparoscopy and laparotomy groups to weigh less than 2,500 g, to be delivered before 37 weeks, and to have an increased incidence of growth restriction compared with the total population.

A recent review advises prudence with the use of laparoscopy during pregnancy [152]. The outcome of that review was dictated mainly by a large observational study in which a significantly higher adverse outcome after laparoscopic appendectomy in pregnant patients was found - fetal loss with laparoscopy (5.6%) versus open appendectomy (3 %). A recommendation for caution based on this study can be criticized for two reasons: First, an important limitation of an observational study is the risk of confounding by indication, making this study unsuitable to test if one surgical procedure is superior over the other. A second limitation is that the outcome of fetal loss (5.6 %) in that study is favorable compared to that of most of the literature on both laparoscopic and open appendectomy during pregnancy, suggesting that both procedures are relatively safe during pregnancy.

Current practical/clinical SAGES guidelines (04/2009) statement is:

Laparoscopic appendectomy may be performed safely in pregnant patients with suspicion of appendicitis (Level II, Grade B). Laparoscopic appendectomy can be performed safely in any trimester and is considered by many to be the standard of care for gravid patients with suspected appendicitis.

1.8.3.1 Laparoscopic Technique

In the first and early second trimesters, the technique is similar as in nonpregnant patients. In an advanced pregnancy, the port positions are somewhat specific (see further text). The patient is placed supine on the operating room table. Restraining straps are placed across the chest and thighs, and sequential pneumatic compression devices are placed on both lower extremities. Some authors recommend a Foley catheter [109] and a nasogastric tube placement and removal at the end of the operation. A prophylactic antibiotic is administered intravenously 30 min before the skin incision. Maternal end-tidal CO_2 is monitored and should be controlled within physiological range (30–40 mmHg).

Patients are tilted to the left to displace the uterus from the inferior vena cava and to remove the small bowel from the operating field, and a slight Trendelenburg position may be added, if necessary. The procedure is always performed using three ports, and their placement is modified in accordance with gestational age. In the advanced pregnancy, the first port (5 or 10 mm – laparoscope) is placed 2–4 cm cephalad to the gravid uterus in the upper midline between the umbilicus and xiphoid process. The bigger the uterus, the more cranial the first trocar is placed for easier intraperitoneal manipulation.

1.8.3.2 Pneumoperitoneum

Pneumoperitoneum is carried out using an open (Hasson) technique for entering the abdominal cavity under direct vision. Other possibility is to use a Veress needle but with the higher risk of perforation of intra-abdominal organs or pneumoamnion [141, 153]. Schreiber reports, while carrying out a laparoscopic appendectomy, injuring the uterine wall with the mandrel of the 5 mm trocar during introduction. There was loss of a little amniotic fluid, but there was no severe bleeding. The remainder of the pregnancy was without complications [154]. An optical trocar can be used for entering the abdomen. Currently, the so-called Direct Vision Initial Ports (like the OptiView, by Ethicon, Cincinnati, OH, USA, and the Visiport, by US Surgical, Norwalk, CT, USA) are available. They can be used with or without pneumoperitoneum. These kinds of trocars are introduced under direct vision. The pneumoperitoneum pressure is maintained between 10 and 12 mmHg. There are several modifications of instrument placement and their size depending on the laparoscopic technique and equipment. Some authors recommend the second port (5 or 12 mm) is placed laterally in the right lower quadrant, and the third port (5 or 10 mm) is placed in the right upper quadrant in a more cranial location. Twelve milimeters ports are used when the linear cutting stapler is used for the transection of the appendix at its base (Fig. 1.8) [155]. Other combinations of trocar placement are presented on Fig. 1.8 depending on the degree of uterine enlargement [109].

Fetal heart rate is recorded immediately before and after surgery and during operation every 5 min in the lower left quadrant without disinflation (Fig. 1.9). Lu et al. found that external monitors of uterine contractions were variably effective in the insufflated abdomen [156]. For patients with potentially viable fetuses managed surgically, steroids were generally administered 24 h preoperatively to speed fetal lung maturation.

1.8.3.3 Intraoperative CO₂ Monitoring

Intraoperative CO_2 monitoring by capnography should be used during laparoscopy in the pregnant patient (Level III). Fetal acidosis with insufflation has not been documented in the human fetus, but concerns over potential detrimental effects of acidosis have led to the recommendation of maternal CO_2 monitoring [157, 158]. Initially, there was a debate over maternal blood gas monitoring of arterial carbon dioxide (PaCO₂) versus end-tidal carbon dioxide (ETCO₂) monitoring, but the less invasive capnography has been demonstrated to adequately reflect maternal acid-base status in humans [159]. Several large studies have documented the safety and efficacy of ETCO₂ measurements in pregnant women [160–162] making routine blood gas monitoring unnecessary.

1.8.3.4 Fetal Heart Rate Monitoring

Fetal heart monitoring should occur pre- and postoperatively in the setting of urgent abdominal surgery during pregnancy (Level III). While intraoperative fetal heart rate monitoring was once





thought to be the most accurate method to detect fetal distress during laparoscopy, no intraoperative fetal heart rate abnormalities have been reported in the literature [163, 164]. This has led some to recommend only pre- and postoperative monitoring of the fetal heart rate as no increased fetal morbidity has been reported [160, 162]. The effects of general anesthesia on cardiotocography result in a reduction of beat-to-beat variation with normal baseline frequency. The decreased variability can persist until 90 min in the postoperative course due to the residual effects of anesthetic agents on the fetus. This could be misinterpreted as fetal distress leading to emergency delivery and hence adding to fetal morbidity and mortality [165]. It should be noted that transvaginal sonography must be used during the procedure because the signals from abdominal ultrasound would be lost during insufflation [166, 167].

1.8.4 Conversion from Laparoscopic to Open Approach

The question could arise about influence of conversion from laparoscopic to open approach to the mother and fetus. Studies did not show increased rate of complications and increased maternal or fetal mortality and preterm delivery. In the open approach group, preterm delivery rate was 11.8 % versus 15.8 % in the laparoscopic approach [160]. Caution should be present because of a small number of patients that had undergone such conversions [160]. Theoretically if conversion is indicated, then mostly (1) the anatomy is difficult or (2) inflammation is in an advanced stage in the form of perforation or abscess. Both situations are connected to longer operative time and higher percentage of complications.

1.8.5 Perioperative Considerations

1.8.5.1 Risk of Drug-Induced Congenital Defects

Interests of both the mother and the fetus must be considered in therapy during pregnancy. Usually, these interests do not conflict, because what is good for the mother is generally good for the fetus. Sometimes, however, maternal therapy must be modified to substitute alternative but safer therapy because of the concerns about drug teratogenicity (e.g., substituting a histamine2 receptor antagonist for misoprostol, an



Fig. 1.9 Trocar placement for laparoscopic appendectomy in different stages of pregnancy [109]

abortifacient that is contraindicated during pregnancy) [168, 169]. Rarely, the maternal and fetal interests are diametrically opposed, as in the use of chemotherapy for maternal cancer, a therapy that is potentially lifesaving to the mother but life threatening to the fetus [33]. These conflicts raise significant medical, legal, and ethical issues.

There are many categories of drugs that could have deleterious effects on a fetus, and the detailed elaboration is out of the scope of this book. There are two main categories of medications used in all patients either prophylactically or therapeutically. All teratogenic drugs generally determine a specific pattern or single malformation during a sensitive period of gestation with a dose-dependent effect [170].

Antibiotics

Antibiotics should be administered preoperatively (30–60 min prior to skin incision) in all patients (administered to 94 % of patients found in the literature) [140]. These should be from the FDA Class B drugs which are found to be safe for the fetus. Standard antibiotics in use are secondgeneration cephalosporins which comprise 60 % of all classes of antibiotics used during pregnancy for acute appendicitis found in literature [140]. If a gangrenous or perforated appendix is found, cephalosporins are used in combination with metronidazole (FDA Class B) [25].

NSAIDs

Use of NSAIDs during the second and third trimesters is associated with oligohydramnios and anuria and, close to term, to precocious closure of Botallo's duct, with subsequent pulmonary hypertension, intracranial hemorrhage, and necrotizing enterocolitis [171–176]. During pregnancy the drug of choice for analgesic, anti-inflammatory, and antipyretic action is paracetamol. When appendectomy is performed with Cesarean section through median laparotomy, then all classes of medications could be used as in nonpregnant patients unless contraindicated for maternal reasons.

1.8.5.2 Thromboprophylaxis

Gestational hormones, particularly estrogen, contribute to a mild hypercoagulopathy during pregnancy by increasing the synthesis of clotting factors [177]. Thromboembolic phenomena are also promoted by intra-abdominal vascular stasis resulting from compression by the enlarged gravid uterus. Epidemiological studies estimate the annual frequency of deep venous thrombosis (DVT) in the general population is 0.16–1 % [178, 179], of which 2 % are pregnancy related [180]. Therefore, risk of thromboembolic event, either DVT or PE, during pregnancy and puerperium is estimated to be tenfold higher [181–185], reaching up to 2 % [186]. Puerperium is the period with highest VTE risk [181, 183, 184, 187, 188] which was reported to be up to 25-fold higher than that in nonpregnant women [181, 183, 184]. It has been reported that 43-60 % of pregnancy-related PE episodes take place during puerperium [184, 185]. Established risk factors for VTE during pregnancy include maternal age (1/800 for age >35 years; 1/1,600 for age <35 years) [181, 184, 187], obesity (body mass index (BMI) >30) [189, 190], preeclampsia/ hypertension, parity ≥ 3 [186], previous VTE or congenital or acquired thrombophilia [188, 191– 194], smoking, diabetes [195], multiple gestation [189], black race [196], and anemia. During the labor there are other factors: type of delivery (with three to sixfold higher risk for Cesarean vs. vaginal delivery, higher for emergency Cesarean [184, 197, 198], and mid-cavity instrumental delivery) [197, 198], prolonged labor >12 h [189, 198, 199], immobility, major abdominal surgery for >30 min during pregnancy or puerperium [181], preterm delivery [185], excessive blood loss (>1 l), or blood transfusion. In the postpartum period, other factors may be added as dehydration, immobility, and anemia [178, 100]. The factors that contribute the most to the incidence of thromboembolic events, due to their high prevalence, are age >35 years, obesity, and Cesarean delivery [198]. Cesarean delivery increases the risk of VTE because it involves pelvic surgery that may last >30 min, adding to the prothrombotic effects of delivery, pregnancy weight gain, and other risk factors (see above). The VTE incidence rate following Cesarean section is 1.78 % [185], with an odds ratio of 2 [185]. The latest guidelines [178, 186, 200] recommend that thromboprophylaxis with low-molecular-weight heparin (LMWH) in women who undergo an emergency Cesarean section and in women who undergo an elective Cesarean section also has an additional risk factor. However, the duration of post-Cesarean thromboprophylaxis has been discussed and is an important factor, given the elevated risk of VTE during puerperium, especially during the first week postpartum [178, 200] and the trend to earlier post-Cesarean hospital discharge. So the latest guidelines [178] recommend thromboprophylaxis in these women during 7 days. However, there is no scientific evidence about the duration of the thromboprophylaxis, only clinical recommendations [178, 200, 201].

There are no recommendations for thromboprophylaxis after laparotomy or open or laparoscopic appendectomy in pregnancy; therefore, similar recommendations should apply as for general pregnant patients after obstetric operation.

1.8.5.3 Tocolysis

Although preterm contractions caused by uterine irritation from peritonitis occur in up to 83 % of the cases, preterm labor and delivery occur in only 5–14 % of the cases. However, up to 50 % of

the patients in the third trimester deliver preterm [201]. Open procedures and laparoscopy do not differ with respect to the incidence of preterm delivery and other complications [160].

Different agents have been used as tocolytic agents prophylactically like magnesium sulfate, terbutaline, or 17-hydroxyprogesterone [203, 204]. Beta₂-receptor agonist (ritodrine) is perhaps the most used tocolytic agent. Some authors claim that tocolytic treatment after the onset of contractions could not prevent preterm labor and should be ordered for the patients with delayed presentation and advanced gestational age in order to prevent preterm labor and fetal loss [79]. No study has documented positive effects on the outcome. The current conclusion and recommendation is that the use of these agents is a matter of choice [203, 205, 206]. Current SAGES and EAES guidelines recommend tocolytics only if uterine contractions are present. In other words, tocolytics should not be used for prevention of uterine contractions. Tocolytics were thought to calm the uterus from the insult of acute abdomen and the intraoperative uterine manipulation, but their benefit is equivocal [207]. Figure 1.10 stratifies the different tocolytics used and their effect on the fetal outcome [122]. Authors show that there is no significant difference in efficacy of different tocolytics and also no significant difference in the outcome when tocolytics are used or not, the finding confirmed by others [208]. These findings are different from those which Allen et al. reported, as they recorded a 100 % success rate of tocolysis in prevention of labor [209].

Tocolytics not only fail to improve fetal outcome but also had serious maternal and fetal side effects, which could contraindicate their use, especially ritodrine and prostaglandin synthetase inhibitors. Ritodrine causes maternal and fetal tachycardia, nausea, and vomiting [122, 210], so it impairs very important signs for managing acute abdomen. Prostaglandin synthetase inhibitors are blamed for constriction of ductus arteriosus when used as a tocolytic, but recently it was found that when used between 26 and 34 weeks of pregnancy, the danger is minimal [211]. In the study by El-Amin Ali et al. [122], no teratogenesis due to prostaglandin synthetase inhibitor was detected,



Fig. 1.10 Comparison of different tocolytics used and their effect on the fetal outcome (no statistically significant difference) [122]

and the reported complications of altered hematological indices, transient renal insufficiency, and necrotizing enterocolitis [212] were not detected. Another drawback of the use of prostaglandin synthetase inhibitor is its anti-inflammatory and antipyretic effect, which might mask important clinical parameters for acute abdomen case management and give the surgeon a false sense of security. Unlike ritodrine and prostaglandin synthetase inhibitor, nifedipine is safer and does not alter the disease symptomatology [207]. Although nifedipine was blamed for causing hypotension, this proved to be insignificant [210, 213]. Albeit feared for teratogenicity [214], the evidence is not conclusive [215], and no malformations were reported in the study by El-Amin Ali et al. [122]. In the study by Lu et al., 26 % of patients with symptomatic cholelithiasis developed preterm contractions requiring treatment with tocolytic

agents. One patient with biliary colic failed tocolysis and delivered a 1,250 g infant at 32 weeks gestation, and another with acute cholecystitis had pulmonary edema as a complication of tocolysis [156]. Selective use only, when uterine contractions were present was indicated in study by Sungler et al. [216]. Both patients (25th and 32nd weeks of gestation) receiving tocolysis had preterm labor on admission for 6 and 9 days, respectively, but had complicated gallstone disease in pregnancy. Also, tocolysis, despite its efficacy when indicated, has its risks.

In conclusion, tocolytics are not only ineffective but may have serious side effects, and failure to take prompt action in such adverse conditions will be deleterious to the mother and the fetus. Tocolytics should not be used prophylactically. Maybe future studies will define high-risk groups that could benefit from such prophylactic tocolysis.

1.8.5.4 Pathohistological Examination

All the extracted specimens should be sent to pathohistological examination because in this pregnant patient group, other pathologies other than appendicitis (including carcinoid tumor) could be found [48].

Pregnancy complicated with acute appendicitis and appendiceal endometriosis is a rare condition whose frequency ranges 3-8/10,000 deliveries [217]. Only 11 cases of endometriosis causing appendicitis are published. Hematoxylin-eosin shows acute appendicitis, and the appendiceal wall has foci of endometrial implants with acute inflammation. A panel of immunohistochemical stains, including cytokeratins 7 and 20, estrogen receptor, and CD10, confirms that the intramural glands and the appendiceal mucosa are of different nature, as the former reacted as endometrial mucosa, whereas the latter reacted as a colonictype mucosa [218]. A decidual polyp, which occluded most of the appendiceal lumen, is proposed as a rare cause of acute appendicitis during pregnancy. Commonly, most cases of endometriosis of the appendix are discovered as a result of incidental appendectomy. Data show that 30 % of these cases were complicated by perforation at the time of surgery; that there were no maternal or fetal complications in 45 % of the cases; and that there was one case of preterm labor with infant death. All complications occurred in the third trimester of pregnancy [219–229]. It may be speculated that decidual reaction in pregnancy affects decidual cells present within the appendix as well. Changes in intra-appendiceal decidual cells would induce more inflammatory response, which, in turn, may increase the risk of perforation. There is even a case of intussusception of the appendix mimicking the appendicitis described [230].

1.8.5.5 Postoperative Course

Potential advantages of laparoscopic appendectomy in the pregnant patient include decreased fetal depression due to lessened postoperative narcotic requirements, lower risks of wound complications, and diminished postoperative maternal hypoventilation [231]. Nasogastric tube is extracted after the operation and early ambulation after several hours. Oral intake is started on the first postoperative day.

1.9 Specific Considerations

1.9.1 Incidental Meckel's Diverticulum

Symptomatic Meckel's diverticulum (MD) during pregnancy is exceptionally rare. Walser et al. in 1962 published the first report of Meckel's diverticulitis in a pregnant woman [232]. Only 24 cases of MD-complicated pregnancy have been reported up to date [233–235]. In the pregnant patient, the average maternal age of all reported cases of symptomatic MD was 24 years (14-31 years). The most common complication was perforation (57 %), maternal mortality was 16 %, fetal mortality was 13 %, and incidence of preterm deliveries was 25 % [234]. Given the high incidence of perforation resulting in an enormous rate of maternal and fetal mortality, removal of incidentally found MD is justified in the pregnant patient [234]. An epidemiological, population-based study from the Mayo Clinic demonstrates that the benefits from removal of an incidental MD in general population are far superior to the risk of developing complications. Authors found that if the patient in general population fulfills any of the following criteria (or combination), then there is an indication for the incidental MD to be removed:

- Patient age younger than 50 years
- Male sex
- MD length greater than 2 cm
- Ectopic or abnormal features within a diverticulum

The same indications should be used in pregnant patients. Author's data show that when one criterion is met, the overall proportion of symptomatic MD was 17 %. When two, three, or all four criteria were met, the proportion increased to 25, 42, and 70 %, respectively [236].

During open approach, if the asymptomatic MD or symptomatic Meckel's diverticulitis is found, *diverticulectomy* or *wedge small bowel resection* with subsequent bowel continuity is performed. Laparoscopic surgical technique is the same as in nonpregnant population. An endoscopic linear cutting stapler is introduced through a 12 mm trocar and applied to the base of the MD, perpendicular to the base of the MD but transverse to the longitudinal axis of the bowel. The stapler is fired and the MD resected off the ileum. Small bleeding points at the edge of the staple line, if present, are sutured intracorporeally with 3-0 Vicryl. All the specimens are delivered through 12 mm port with the use of an endobag. A wedge resection is not necessary in these incidental findings because the base of the MD is not inflamed. If suture techniques are used after excision, bowel continuity is achieved by placing intracorporeal sutures with 2-0 or 3-0 resorptive sutures. Pathologic specimen should always be sent for pathohistological examination.

1.9.2 Acute Appendicitis and Ectopic/Heterotopic Pregnancy

Ectopic pregnancies occur at a frequency of approximately 16/1,000 patients [237]. Ectopic pregnancy has been rarely reported in conjunction with appendicitis; there are 24 such cases in the medical literature since 1960 [238–241].

One of these cases is maybe not really concurrent appendicitis because the patient presented 1 week after termination of ectopic pregnancy [237]. It is unknown whether appendicitis is coincidentally associated with ectopic pregnancy. A causal relation between ectopic pregnancy (EP) and AA has been postulated. Some authors postulate that ectopic pregnancy may cause an initial contiguous inflammatory reaction in the adjacent appendix, which creates a portal for infection in the appendix by normal colonic bacterial flora, so-called periappendicitis [241]. In the opposite direction, an antecedent AA with spontaneous resolution could also conceivably result in peritubular inflammatory adhesions favoring the development of the ectopic pregnancy. It is of particular interest that 75 % of tubal pregnancies involve the right tube [8]. Previously reported cases of concurrent ectopic pregnancy and appendicitis have indicated a predilection for right tubal ectopic pregnancy (75%) versus left tubal ectopic pregnancy (16%) [241]. The rarest form is AA with heterotopic pregnancy. This is the most difficult situation because the patient has three potential causes of abdominal pain: appendix, normal intrauterine fetus, and extrauterine pregnancy [242]. Details on the subject are presented in the next Sect. 1.9.3.

Although advances in pelvic sonography by transvaginal and high-frequency sonogram [243] and highly sensitive tests for β HCG have facilitated earlier diagnosis of ectopic pregnancy before the onset of clinical symptoms, differences in operator technique and obscuring bowel and gas may render preoperative diagnosis of appendicitis and/or ectopic pregnancy inconclusive. A corollary of this is that lack of definitive findings on sonography (such as free pelvic fluid, echogenic adnexal mass for ectopic pregnancy, and noncompressible appendix >6 mm with free fluid for appendicitis), in the presence of high clinical suspicion from a complete history and physical examination, should not prediagnosis clude a differential including appendicitis and ectopic pregnancy in the workup of acute abdomen in a pregnant patient [12, 26, 241, 242].

Because of the uncertainty in diagnosis and to improve the maternal prognosis, emergency exploratory must be practiced. Recently, confirmation of the diagnosis and the management of both ectopic pregnancy and acute appendicitis could have been made by performing a laparoscopy, either microlaparoscopy or classic laparoscopy, prior to preceding to an open laparotomy as many authors recommend [26, 241, 244, 245].

1.9.3 Acute Appendicitis in Patients with In Vitro Fertilization and Embryo Transfer

1.9.3.1 In Vitro Fertilization (General Considerations)

In vitro fertilization (IVF) is now widely used for the treatment of infertility, and validated agestratified national success rates and outcomes are published annually [246–248]. To facilitate patient counseling, clinical decision making, and access to health-care provision, prediction models for live birth after IVF have been constructed [249]. However, these studies have been limited by their sample size, development before the introduction of intracytoplasmic sperm injection (ICSI), or lack of validation in external populations [250–254]. Established multivariable prediction models may therefore not be applicable to contemporary couples seeking treatment. Consequently, clinicians and regulatory bodies have not adopted prediction models and predominantly quote age-related success rates [246-248]. Given the known complications with multiple gestations and prematurity, the focus has moved to defining the most appropriate IVF outcome variable as a singleton term live birth [255–257]. Low birth weight and macrosomia are also known to be associated with immediate and long-term risk to offspring health [258], and IVF singletons are at increased risk of these complications [259, 260]. It is now recognized that factors leading to infertility may be responsible for adverse perinatal outcome rather than the process itself [261–264]; however, which parental characteristics of infertile couples contribute to adverse perinatal outcomes in IVF singletons and can thereby be targeted for intervention remain unknown. Nelson and Lawlor developed the most comprehensive model, which encompasses a series of new measures including the use of donor oocytes, ICSI, cycle number, and whether there had been a previous spontaneous or IVF-related live birth or fetal loss. Using this novel model, there is statistically significant improvement in the overall prediction of live birth [265]. Maternal characteristics, in particular maternal age, source of the oocyte, and cervical causes of infertility are strongly associated with the risk of low birth weight and preterm delivery in singleton live births resulting from IVF. Notably, some of these associations were in the opposite direction to those seen for successful live birth. Thus, in women who successfully have a singleton live birth with IVF, the risk of low birth weight is reduced in older compared with younger women, and both low birth weight and preterm are reduced when the woman's own embryo has been used [265].

1.9.3.2 Published Reports

In cases of IVF-ET techniques, the complication of ectopic/heterotopic pregnancy is relatively common, reportedly occurring in 1–3 % of these pregnancies [266, 267], while heterotopic pregnancy has been estimated at 1/30,000 non-IVF pregnancies [268, 269]. Transfer of four or more embryos poses an additional risk for heterotopic pregnancy [270]. There are five cases of acute appendicitis in IVF-ET pregnant patients which is significant incidence in comparison to the incidence of non-IVF pregnancies (24 cases - see Sect. 1.9.3). Of these, three cases are spontaneously developed acute appendicitis. One developed simultaneous heterotopic pregnancy (9 weeks) undergoing rupture and acute appendicitis. Right salpingectomy and appendectomy were performed. The patient delivered dizygotic male twins at 37 weeks gestation by Cesarean section [245]. Another similar case developed appendicitis and heterotopic pregnancy (6 weeks), and appendectomy and right salpingectomy were performed. The patient delivered a male neonate at 38 weeks gestation by Cesarean section insisted by the patient [271]. The third case described a woman with a perforated appendix and an ectopic pregnancy [244]. The remaining two are iatrogenic appendiceal punctuations with the needle for oocyte retrieval and subsequent development of perforated appendicitis. One case was published in 1996, and on histological examination, the appendix showed several puncture holes [272]. Another case, a first case published in a patient with IVF pregnancy in 1992, was caused by puncturation of the appendix and development of appendicitis [273].

Indicative for iatrogenic injury is the development of appendicitis (or bowel perforation) several (up to 9) days after the IVF procedure. Even a case of ovarian stimulation followed by natural intercourse and subsequent ovarian hyperstimulation syndrome (OHSS) and acute appendicitis is described [274]. Epigastric pain is not an uncommon symptom in patients with severe OHSS with massive ascites. Febrile morbidity is often observed in patients with severe OHSS without infection [275]. An elevated white blood cell count is also found both in patients with severe OHSS [276] and in those with appendicitis. The possibility is raised that OHSS might affect the course of concurrent appendicitis. An increased rate of infectious disease was reported in patients with OHSS, possibly due to immunodeficiency as a consequence of hypoglobulinemia, a frequent occurrence in patients with severe OHSS [275]. Severe stress associated with symptoms of OHSS, a hospital stay, multiple monitoring, and therapies might also impair immunoprotective status [277, 278]. In a recent report of perforated duodenal ulcer with OHSS, severe stress was suggested to be a causative factor [279]. Following this logic, it may be that appendicitis with OHSS could be more aggressive and is likely to rupture than without OHSS. Once bacteria are seeded into the peritoneal cavity associated with OHSS, they may grow rapidly to form abdominal abscesses, because ascitic fluid of OHSS serves as an excellent culture medium for bacteria with its rich source of nutrients including albumin [280]. It seems that OHSS, if complicated by intraperitoneal inflammatory disease, may worsen its potentially life-threatening conditions.

In patients with severe abdominal pain after both IVF and ET techniques, appendicitis and ectopic pregnancy should be included in the differential diagnosis [271]. During diagnostic laparoscopy, both appendix and adnexa should be always examined in IVF pregnant patient despite proven normal intrauterine pregnancy, especially if appendicitis is proven intraoperatively with fresh blood in the pelvis or around the adnexa or appendicitis. Additional confirmation of this rule is that β HCG in heterotopic pregnancy is elevated due to normal intrauterine pregnancy and is not diagnostic for heterotopic pregnancy.

Appendectomy for appendicitis is mandatory in all cases (Fig. 1.11), and therapeutic approach of simultaneous ectopic (EP)/heterotopic pregnancy (HP) depends on several factors:

Ruptured HP

1. Intrauterine pregnancy preserved

2. Salpingectomy or salpingotomy Ruptured EP:

1 Salpingectomy or salpingotomy

Fig. 1.11 Laparoscopic view of unruptured ectopic pregnancy in the right Fallopian tube. Arrow shows the knot placed on the base of antecedent appendectomy [281]

The benefits of salpingectomy over salpingotomy are uncertain. Salpingectomy may be easier and safer, especially in the presence of a live intrauterine pregnancy. It reduces the risk of complications such as the persistent bleeding or retention of trophoblastic tissue that can occur after salpingotomy [269]. Also, if Fallopian tubes are significantly damaged and not functional for further spontaneous pregnancies, salpingectomy is recommended. Salpingectomy should be considered also if contralateral Fallopian tube is healthy as this treatment does not preclude future fertility. For non-ruptured variants, therapeutic recommendations are:

Unruptured HP:

- 1. Intrauterine pregnancy preserved
- 2. Salpingectomy or salpingotomy
- Unruptured EP:
 - 1. Methotrexate

1.9.3.3 Ovarian Hyperstimulation Syndrome

For patients who appear to develop high-risk signs of ovarian hyperstimulation syndrome, such as rapidly increasing estradiol levels or massive follicular recruitment, decrease of medication dosages or alteration of the ratio of individual



medications in the regimen could be attempted, but if non-obstetric acute abdomen is suspected or proven, all these medications should be withdrawn. There is one case of OHSS with perforated appendicitis, but there is no mention of perioperative care except appendectomy and antibiotics and no mention of any complications of prolonged (37 days) postoperative course [274].

1.9.4 Acute Appendicitis and Sickle Cell Disease

There is no data available regarding the incidence of acute appendicitis and appendectomy in sickle cell disease (SCD) patients during pregnancy. It is known that incidence of acute appendicitis is lower in nonpregnant population with sickle cell disease than in general nonpregnant population [282, 283]. Also, homozygous SCD is now known to be widespread and has broad clinical variability; therefore, conclusions are difficult to be made. In the study by Al-Mulhim [284], 75 % of the SCD patients reported pain in their right lower quadrant, the same as those reported in other studies for pregnant nonsickler patients [26]. Vomiting was a common complaint (67 %), and it was comparable to other reports for pregnant nonsickler patients with acute appendicitis [285]. Only 50 % of the inflamed appendix patients had fever, while none of the sickler patients had pyrexia in the normal appendix group. In the study by Al-Mulhim, 75 % of the acute appendicitis patients with SCD had leukocytosis >16,000/mm³. In agreement with the findings of other studies, we found a significant difference in the leukocyte counts in patients having acute appendicitis compared to those with non-inflamed appendices [206]. As with nonsickler patients, delaying the appendectomy in SCD patients with appendicitis beyond 24 h in their third trimester was associated with gangrene and perforation of the appendix [5, 286]. Pregnancies in SCD patients present a clinical challenge as maternal mortality is 1-2 % and perinatal mortality is 5–6 % [287, 288]. Maternal mortality is rarely encountered in cases of acute appendicitis in pregnant nonsickler patients [26], and there was none in the study by Al-Mulhim [284]. The fetal loss and the rate of premature delivery were 9 and 18 %, respectively, which is consistent with other reports [6, 289]. The incidence of complication in SCD patients in Al-Mulhim's study is lower than in other studies [290]. This may be because of the milder form of SCD in this area (Al-Hassa) due to the presence of high levels of HbF in the affected population. The high HbF levels protect against several clinical features associated with SCD, but the association between HbF levels and the severity of the disease process is complex [287, 291].

1.9.5 Appendiceal Endometriosis Presenting as Acute Appendicitis

Pregnancy complicated with acute appendicitis (AA) and appendiceal endometriosis (AE) is a rare condition whose frequency ranges 3-8/10,000 deliveries [217]. Endometriosis of the appendix accounts for 0.0075-0.045 % of all cases of extrapelvic endometriosis [223]. In 1999, Ortiz-Hidalgo et al. reported endometriosis of the vermiform appendix frequency as low as 1 % of all cases of pelvic endometriosis [292]. A more recent case series published by Gustofson et al. provides an estimate of the prevalence of appendiceal localization of the disease in patients with chronic pelvic pain (total of 133 and 13 of whom with previous appendectomy and 109 with history of right lower quadrant pain) and possible endometriosis who underwent laparoscopy [293]. According to this study, the prevalence of appendiceal endometriosis in patients with biopsyproven endometriosis or with right lower quadrant pain was 4.1 and 3.7 % respectively. Notably, this was higher than the 2.8 % prevalence confirmed by literature review by Giorgakis et al. in 2012 and much higher than its prevalence in all patient population (0.4 %) [294].

When age, parity, and pregnancy duration at diagnosis, as reported by Ghazanfar et al. [295], Mourad et al. [11], and Andersson and Lambe

Author	Age (years) gravidity/parity GA (weeks)	Symptoms and signs	WBC count per µl	Surgery/complications	Pathology
Lane [224]	34; 12; NS	NS	12,000	NS	Decidual reaction
Tedeshi and Masand [229]	30; 2/3; 12	NS	NS	NS	Decidual reaction
Finch and Lee [221]	28; NS; NS	NS	NS	Preterm labor, infant death	Decidual reaction, inflammation
Cutait et al. [219]	26; 1/0; 12	RQL pain, t=37.5 °C	Leukocytosis	None	Decidual reaction, inflammation
Pigne et al. [217]	28; 2/1; 19	RQL pain, t=37.5 °C	NS	Laparotomy	Endometriosis decidualization
Gini et al. [222]	23; 1/0; 35	RQL pain	NS	Laparotomy	Perforation, decidual formation in all 3 layers
Nielsen et al. [226]	NS; NS; term	NS	NS	NS	Perforation, decidual reaction
Nakatani et al. [225]	25; 2/0; 26	RQL pain, t=37.8 °C	16,000	Laparotomy	Perforation, decidual cells and glands in all 3 layers
Silvestrini and Marcial [227]	28; 2/1; 21	RQL pain, diarrhea	Leukocytosis	Laparotomy	Appendiceal endometriosis, decidual polyp
Stefanidis et al. [228]	27; 3/2; 20	RQL pain, t=37.5 °C	15,600	Laparotomy	Endometriosis with seromuscular involvement
Perez et al. [218]	21; 3/1; 12	RQL pain	14,700	Laparotomy	Endometriosis with stromal decidualization
Giorgakis et al. [294]	35; NA; 27	RLQ pain, t=38 °C	Leukocytosis	Laparotomy	Endometriosis decidualization
Dimitriadis et al. [296]	22; 2/1; 27	RQL pain, afebrile	13,100	Laparoscopy	Endometriosis decidualization

 Table 1.4
 Summary of reported cases of appendiceal endometriosis presenting as acute appendicitis during the pregnancy

Abbreviations: GA gestational age, NS not specified, RQL right lower quadrant

[13], were compared for women experiencing AE and AA during pregnancy, no differences were found between the groups. The frequency of the presenting signs and symptoms such as abdominal pain, nausea, vomiting, body temperature, and white blood cell count was not different in AE and AA and therefore not helpful in establishing the correct diagnosis (Table 1.4). In contrast, the occurrence of complications during the third trimester was higher in women with AE (Table 1.5). This difference, however, was impossible to evaluate because of the small sample size and missing variables, e.g., timing between

diagnosis and surgery. It may be speculated that decidual reaction in pregnancy affects decidual cells present within the appendix as well. Changes in intra-appendiceal decidual cells would induce more inflammatory response, which, in turn, may increase the risk of perforation.

1.9.6 Surgical Considerations in the Postpartum Period

The abdominal wall also undergoes significant change during pregnancy, with muscle tone
 Table 1.5 Comparison between appendiceal endometriosis presenting as acute appendicitis in pregnancy with pregnancy complicated with acute appendicitis in general [218]

	Appendiceal endometriosis in pregnancy	Acute appendicitis in pregnancy (Ghazanfat et al., Mourad et al.)
Variable	(Perez et al.) [217]	[11, 294]
Age (years)	27	27
Primiparous (%)	27	32
Multiparous (%)	45	68
First trimester (%)	36	38
Second trimester (%)	28	52
Third trimester (%)	36	10
RLQ pain (%)	73	72
Mean temperature	37.5 °C	37.6 °C
Mean WBC (mm ³)	9,800	16,400

reduction and skin elasticity to accommodate the enlarging uterus. The abdominal wall tone remains lax for several weeks postpartum, returning to a near-nonparous level in 6–7 weeks. The hallmarks of acute surgical disease, abdominal guarding and rigidity, do not occur during the early puerperium. This single feature of the puerperium is responsible for confusion and delay in proper surgical diagnosis. Some authors found pronounced abdominal distension and acute diffuse tenderness due to peritonitis with secondary paralytic ileus, but little guarding [297, 298].

Puerperal changes in blood components may be confusing as well. During the first 10–14 days of the puerperium, WBC counts of 20,000– 25,000/mm³ are not unusual; there is also a predominant increase in neutrophils. The erythrocyte sedimentation rate may increase to 50–60 mm/h. Reliance on either the erythrocyte sedimentation rate or the WBC count for the diagnosis of acute infection may be misleading.

The enlarged uterus did not hamper exposure, even in the first week. At the time of surgery, the uterine fundus was inferior to the umbilicus. This is consistent with subsequent reports of technical success and good exposure in pregnant patients undergoing laparoscopy during the first and second trimesters [299]. There were no adhesions encountered in the Cesarean section group. The course of the procedure and recovery was identical to the remainder of patients.

The final unique consideration in the postpartum patient is the presence of a healing abdominal incision after Cesarean section. There are no published studies on outcomes for recent abdominal incisions subjected to early pneumoperitoneum. The authors did not want to unilaterally deny LC to this group, but trepidation led them to limit the pneumoperitoneum to the absolute minimum necessary for safe exposure. Pneumoperitoneum was limited to 10 mmHg pressure in the Cesarean section patients. This may have been beneficial in preventing undue mechanical strain on the healing wound, though we have no controls with the standard (15–16 mmHg pressure) for comparison. It seems prudent to utilize the minimal intra-abdominal pressure necessary for adequate exposure in these patients. Although evidence suggests fascial separation, if present, occurs early, it remains to be seen what long-term status these incisions will achieve. No hernia has developed in these patients with follow-up to 5.5 years [300].

1.10 Prognosis

The mortality of appendicitis complicating pregnancy is the mortality of delay. Edmund Adam Babler, 1908

1.10.1 Perforation Rate

Perforation rates for pregnant patients have been reported as high as 55 % compared to 4–19 % of the general population [46, 140]. Delay in diagnosis leads to appendiceal perforation. As in nonpregnant patients, it has many potential deleterious consequences. In cases of pregnant patients, these consequences imply to both mother and fetus. Trend in overall perforation rate is lowering from 25 % [301] to 15 % during the last two decades [9]. The rate of perforation through the trimesters is increasing to 8.7, 12.5, and 26.1 %, respectively [9]. A 66 % perforation

1 Acute Appendicitis

rate has been reported when operation is delayed by more than 24 h compared with 0 % incidence when surgical management is initiated prior to 24 h after presentation [46]. This is one of the most important observations for the surgeons and gynecologists. There are several causes for the treatment delay [302]:

- Atypical clinical picture with uncertain diagnosis when watchful waiting is indicated
- *Time delay during consultations* between the gynecologist and surgeon if institutions are dislocated
- *Time delay during the transfer* of the patient when the departments and institutions are dislocated

The difficulty in making a clinical diagnosis particularly close to term combined with the previously quoted high incidences of fetal and maternal mortality for appendiceal perforation has led to a traditionally low threshold for surgical intervention. This is partly due to inaccurate preoperative diagnostic imaging. This has resulted in a higher negative appendectomy rate, ranging 23–55 % in pregnant women compared with 18 % in nonpregnant women [11, 13, 68, 150, 152, 206, 306]. The first trimester yields a greater accuracy, but more than 40 % of patients in the second and third trimesters will have a normal appendix [128]. Perforation can also result in an increased risk of generalized peritonitis because the omentum cannot isolate the infection [12, 304].

1.10.2 Fetal Outcome

The effects of any medical intervention on fetal mortality have to be considered in the context of certain preexisting background risks that are common to all pregnancies. These include a 3 % risk for birth defects, 15 % for miscarriage, 4 % for prematurity, 4 % for growth retardation, and 1 % for mental retardation or neurological developmental problems. Appendicitis is the most common surgical cause of fetal loss during pregnancy because of its frequency during pregnancy and frequently atypical clinical picture with delayed diagnosis and treatment [305]. In 1908, Babler reported more than 200 cases of appendicitis in pregnancy with maternal mortality of 24 % and a fetal mortality of 40 %. As a result, Babler claimed that "the mortality of appendicitis complicating pregnancy is the mortality of delay" [306]. Up to 1973 the overall fetal mortality after removal of the appendix was 20 %, and fetal mortality seems to be related to the severity of the disease rather than the period of gestation [125]. Hinshaw found a fetal loss rate of 30 % when the appendix was perforated, but only 3 % with simple acute appendicitis [307]. Black in 1960, reporting on 358 cases of acute appendicitis in pregnancy, found a fetal mortality of 0-4 % when the appendix was the only structure affected and 8-10 % when peritonitis was present [3].

Today the combined miscarriage/fetal mortality is declining; when the appendix is not perforated, fetal mortality is 0–5 % [7, 9, 27, 45, 202, 308]. When the appendix is perforated, fetal mortality raises to 20-36 % [9, 25, 45, 202, 206, 308–311]. It should be stated that the data presented in many articles have included retrospective studies for the collection of sufficient number of patients for data analysis using extended time periods. In many of these articles, fetal mortality was higher in years before 1990 at a time when the current possibilities offered by modern neonatology, fast and accurate diagnostic workup, intensive care and antibiotic therapy were limited or not available. One large study on 778 pregnant patients with appendicitis found interesting findings [7]:

- Increase in the risk of delivery the week after appendectomy when the operation was performed after 23 weeks gestation, with no further increase if the pregnancy continued beyond 1 week
- Decrease in mean birth weight of 78±24 g with more infants weighing <3,000 g
- An increase of live-born infants dying within 7 days of birth
- No increase of stillborn infants
- No increase of congenitally malformed infants

The problem raised in some articles was the rate of fetal loss of 3 % after negative laparotomy and appendectomy of a normal appendix. Some of these investigators included complications in long-term follow-up after appendectomy and did not take into account the expected number of perinatal and intrauterine deaths in the total (normal) pregnant population [46, 121]. A similar observation was found by McGory et al., and there was one topic that should be discussed further. It should be noted that in 15 % of negative appendectomies, another pathology was found. Mostly these pathologic findings were of genital origin, and in this subgroup of patients with the diagnosis of leiomyoma or inflammation of the uterus, there was significantly higher incidence of fetal loss and early delivery [69]. Others concluded that if there was an effect of surgical trauma on the fetoplacental-uterine elements, it should, in uncomplicated cases, have ceased approximately 1 week after appendectomy. In some cases, however, RLP was only diagnosed during exploratory surgery [53, 56]. This increased risk of delivery the week following surgery was present when performed after 23 weeks gestation [11]. Any complication and increased risk of preterm delivery after that period in a patient without surgical complications should not be related to the operation itself [7, 206].

Premature delivery rate was often omitted in reports on appendicitis, but it ranges 15–45 % [6, 35, 312]. It is now believed that subclinical IAI is a cause of preterm premature rupture of membranes and/or preterm labor and, as such, is an important contributor to the leading cause of infant morbidity and mortality complications from prematurity [313]. Open procedures and laparoscopy do not differ with respect to the incidence of preterm delivery and other complications [109, 160]. It is more likely that the subsequent spontaneous abortions and fetal demise were associated with maternal disease severity rather than with operative technique.

1.10.3 Maternal Outcome

Overall, maternal mortality is less than 1 % [12, 25, 26, 206]. It is rare in the first trimester and increases with advancing gestational age [121]. It is associated with:

- A *delay in surgery* of more than 24 h after onset of symptoms
- Appendiceal perforation

The delay in surgery of more than 24 h after onset of symptoms significantly increases the perforation rate and adverse maternal and especially fetal outcome [6, 46]. If appendiceal perforation is present, maternal mortality occurs in up to 4 % of patients in contrast to less than 1 % in nonperforated appendicitis [301, 311]. Current studies have even 0 % of maternal mortality even with perforated appendicitis [308]. The risk of perforation increases with gestational age, and perforation in the third trimester often results in preterm labor [12]. The risk for premature delivery is the greatest during the first week after surgery. Others find similar risk factors for adverse outcome and also included maternal temperature greater than 38 °C, leukocytosis greater than $16 \times 10^{9/1}$, or more than 48 h between onset of symptoms and emergency room presentation [48]. In one series from 1973, there was no mortality [125].

The advantages of laparoscopic technique include decreased surgical trauma, decreased gravid uterine manipulation, earlier recovery of bowel function, shorter time of oral intake, shorter postoperative length of stay in hospital, and faster return to work [109, 148].

References

- 1. Hancock H. Disease of the appendix caeci cured by operation. Lancet. 1848;2:380–2.
- Brennan DF, Harwood-Nuss AL. Postpartum abdominal pain. Ann Emerg Med. 1989;18:83–9.
- 3. Black WP. Acute appendicitis in pregnancy. Br Med J. 1960;1:1938–41.
- Bailey LE, Finley Jr RK, Miller SF, Jones LM. Acute appendicitis during pregnancy. Am Surg. 1986;52: 218–21.
- Gomez A, Wood M. Acute appendicitis during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1979;137:180–3.
- Horowitz MD, Gomez GA, Santiesteban R, Burkett G. Acute appendicitis during pregnancy. Diagnosis and management. Arch Surg. 1985;120:1362–7.
- Mazze RI, Kallen B. Appendectomy during pregnancy: a Swedish registry study of 778 cases. Obstet Gynecol. 1991;77:835–40.

- Sivanesaratnam V. The acute abdomen and the obstetrician. Baillieres Best Pract Res Clin Obstet Gynaecol. 2000;14:89–102.
- Ueberrueck T, Koch A, Meyer L, et al. Ninety-four appendectomies for suspected acute appendicitis during pregnancy. World J Surg. 2004;28:508–11.
- Kazim SF, Pal KM. Appendicitis in pregnancy: experience of thirty-eight patients diagnosed and managed at a tertiary care hospital in Karachi. Int J Surg. 2009;7:365–7.
- Mourad J, Elliott JP, Erickson L, Lisboa L. Appendicitis in pregnancy: new information that contradicts long-held clinical beliefs. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2000;182:1027–9.
- Tracey M, Fletcher HS. Appendicitis in pregnancy. Am Surg. 2000;66:555–60.
- Andersson RE, Lambe M. Incidence of appendicitis during pregnancy. Int J Epidemiol. 2001;30:1281–5.
- Wegman TG, Lin H, Guilbert L, Mosmann TR. Bidirectional cytokine interactions in the maternalfetal relationship: is successful pregnancy a TH2 phenomenon? Immunol Today. 1993;14:353–6.
- Confavreux C, Hutchingson M, Hours MM, et al. Rate of pregnancy-related relapses in multiple sclerosis. N Engl J Med. 1998;339:285–91.
- Thurnau GR. Rheumatoid arthritis. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 1983;26:558–78.
- Koepsell TD. In search of the causes of appendicitis. Epidemiology. 1991;2:319–21.
- Luckmann R, Davis P. The epidemiology of acute appendicitis in California: racial, gender, and seasonal variation. Epidemiology. 1991;2:323–30.
- Barker DJP. Acute appendicitis and dietary fibre: an alternative hypothesis. Br Med J. 1985;290:1125–7.
- 20. Burkitt DP. Aetiology of the appendicitis. Br J Surg. 1971;58:695–9.
- Arnbjörnson E. Acute appendicitis risk in various phases of the menstrual cycle. Acta Chir Scand. 1983;149:603–5.
- Elder S, Faraggi D, Abrahamson J, Schein M. The menstrual cycle and acute appendicitis. Eur J Surg. 1995;161:897–900.
- Robinson JA, Burch BH. An assessment of the value of the menstrual history in differentiating acute appendicitis from pelvic inflammatory disease. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1984;159:149–52.
- Easterling WE, Herbert WN. The puerperium. In: Danforth DN, Scott JR, editors. Obstetrics and gynecology. Philadelphia: JP Lippincott; 1986. p. 755–66.
- Al-Mulhim AA. Acute appendicitis in pregnancy. A review of 52 cases. Int Surg. 1996;81:295–7.
- Andersen B, Nielsen TF. Appendicitis in pregnancy: diagnosis, management and complications. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1999;78:758–62.
- Babaknia A, Parsa H, Woodruff JD. Appendicitis during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1977;50:40–4.
- Baer JL, Reis RA, Arens RA. Appendicitis in pregnancy: with changes in position and axis of the normal appendix in pregnancy. J Am Med Assoc. 1932;98: 1359–64.

- 29. Fink K. Monatschr f Gerburtsch U Gynak. 1925; 71:328.
- Hodjati H, Kazerooni T. Location of the appendix in the gravid patient: a re-evaluation of the established concept. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2003;81:245–7.
- 31. Hoffmann K. Arch f Gynak. 1920;112:230.
- Richards C, Daya S. Diagnosis of acute appendicitis in pregnancy. Can J Surg. 1989;32:358–60.
- Cappell MS. Colon cancer during pregnancy: the gastroenterologist's perspective. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 1998;27:225–56.
- Smith JA, Bartlett MK. Acute surgical emergencies of the abdomen in pregnancy. New Engl J Med. 1940; 223:529–31.
- Masters K, Levine BA, Gaskill HV, Sirinek KR. Diagnosing appendicitis during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1984;148:768–71.
- Cunningham FG, McCubbin JH. Appendicitis complicating pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1975;45: 415–20.
- DeVore GR. Acute abdominal pain in the pregnant patient due to pancreatitis, acute appendicitis, cholecystitis, or peptic ulcer disease. Clin Perinatol. 1980;7:349–69.
- Ali HS. Ectopic pregnancy presenting with obturator nerve pain. J Accid Emerg Med. 1998;15:192–3.
- Alders N. A sign for differentiating uterine from extrauterine complications of pregnancy and puerperium. Br Med J. 1951;2:1194–5.
- 40. Chen CF, Yen SJ, Tan KH, et al. Acute appendicitis during pregnancy. J Med Sci. 1999;19:256–62.
- 41. Aaron CD. A sign indicative of chronic appendicitis. J Am Med Assoc. 1913;60:350–1.
- Arapov DA, Simonian KS, Kaplan BS. Paradoxes of acute appendicitis. Vestn Khir Im I I Grek. 1968;101: 22–6.
- Arapov DA, Potemkin NT, Tsarev NI, et al. Acute appendicitis. Voen Med Zh. 1973;3:33–6.
- 44. Nunnelee JD, Musselman R, Spaner SD. Appendectomy in pregnancy and postpartum: analysis of data from a large private hospital. Clin Excell Nurse Pract. 1999;3:298–301.
- 45. Zhang Y, Zhao YY, Qiao J, Ye RH. Diagnosis of appendicitis during pregnancy and perinatal outcome in the late pregnancy. Chin Med J (Engl). 2009;122: 521–4.
- Tamir IL, Bongard FS, Klein SR. Acute appendicitis in the pregnant patient. Am J Surg. 1990;160: 571–6.
- Hoshino T, Ihara Y, Suzuki T. Appendicitis during pregnancy. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2000;69:271–3.
- Sadot E, Telem DA, Arora M, et al. Laparoscopy: a safe approach to appendicitis during pregnancy. Surg Endosc. 2010;24:383–9.
- Maslovitz SG, Gutman G, Lessing JB, et al. The significance of clinical signs and blood indices for the diagnosis of appendicitis during pregnancy. Gynecol Obstet Invest. 2003;56:188–91.
- Alvarado A. A practical score for the early diagnosis of acute appendicitis. Ann Emerg Med. 1986;15: 557–64.

- Saddique M, Oqbal P, Ghazi A. Appendicitis in pregnancy; does modified Alvarado score have a predictive value. Pak J Surg. 2009;25:25–8.
- Pastore PA, Loomis DM, Sauret J. Appendicitis in pregnancy. J Am Board Fam Med. 2006;19:621–6.
- IJpma FFA, Boddeus KM, de Haan HH, van Geldere D. Bilateral round ligament varicosities mimicking inguinal hernia during pregnancy. Hernia. 2009;13: 85–8.
- Apostolidis S, Michalopoulos A, Papavramidis TS, et al. Inguinal endometriosis: three cases and literature review. South Med J. 2009;102:206–7.
- Tokue H, Tsushima Y, Endo K. Magnetic resonance imaging findings of extrapelvic endometriosis of the round ligament. Jpn J Radiol. 2009;27:45–7.
- al-Qudah MS. Postpartum pain due to thrombosed varicose veins of the round ligament of the uterus. Postgrad Med J. 1993;69:820–1.
- Chi C, Taylor A, Munjuluri N, Abdul-Kadir R. A diagnostic dilemma: round ligament varicosities in pregnancy. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2005;84:1126–7.
- Prieto-Nieto MI, Perez-Robledo JP, Rodriguez-Montes JA, Garci-Sancho-Martin L. Acute appendicitis-like symptoms as initial presentation of ovarian vein thrombosis. Ann Vasc Surg. 2004;18:481–3.
- Baumgardner LO. Rupture of appendiceal stump three months after uneventful appendectomy with repair and recovery. Ohio State Med J. 1949;45:476–7.
- Subramanian A, Liang MK. A 60-year literature review of stump appendicitis: the need for a critical view. Am J Surg. 2012;203:503–7.
- Belli S, Yalçinkaya C, Ezer A, et al. Stump appendicitis and chorioamnionitis due to incomplete appendectomy: a case report. Turk J Gastroenterol. 2011; 22:540–3.
- 62. Reichert JA, Valle RF. Fitz-Hugh-Curtis syndrome. J Am Med Assoc. 1976;236:266–8.
- Flum DR, Morris A, Koespell T, Dellinger EP. Has misdiagnosis of appendicitis decreased over time? A population-based analysis. J Am Med Assoc. 2001; 286:1748–53.
- 64. Hall EJ. Scientific view of low level radiation risks. Radiographics. 1991;11:509–18.
- 65. National Council on Radiation Protection and Measurements. Medical radiation exposure of pregnant and potentially pregnant women. Bethesda: NCRP Report No. 54; 1977.
- 66. American College of Obstetrics and Gynecology, ACOG, Committee on Obstetric Practice. Guidelines for diagnostic imaging during pregnancy. Washington, DC: ACOG Committee Opinion No. 299; 2004.
- Subramaniam R, Amorosa JK. Imaging the pregnant patient for nonobstetric conditions: algorithms and radiation dose considerations. Radiographics. 2007; 27:1705–22.
- Brent RL, Mettler FA. Pregnancy policy. Am J Roentgenol. 2004;182:819–22.
- McGory ML, Zingmond DS, Tillou A, et al. Negative appendectomy in pregnant women is associated with a substantial risk of fetal loss. J Am Coll Surg. 2007; 205:534–40.

- Amos JD, Schorr SJ, Norman PF, et al. Laparoscopic surgery during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1996;171: 435–7.
- Viktrup L, Hee P. Appendicitis during pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2001;185:259–60.
- Van den Broe NR, Letsky EA. Pregnancy and the erythrocyte sedimentation rate. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 2001;108:1164–7.
- Caspi B, Zbar AP, Mavor E, et al. The contribution of transvaginal ultrasound in the diagnosis of acute appendicitis: an observational study. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2003;21:273–6.
- 74. Lim HK, Bae SH, Seo GS. Diagnosis of acute appendicitis in pregnant women: value of sonography. Am J Roentgenol. 1992;159:539–42.
- Abu-Yousef MM, Bleichen JJ, Maher JW, et al. Highresolution sonography of acute appendicitis. Am J Radiol. 1987;149:53–8.
- Jeffrey Jr RB, Laing FC, Lewis FR. Acute appendicitis: high-resolution real-time US findings. Radiology. 1987;163:11–4.
- Puylaert JBCM. Acute appendicitis. US evaluation using graded compression. Radiology. 1986;158:355–60.
- Puylaert JBCM, Rutgers PH, Lalisang RI, et al. A prospective study of ultrasonography in the diagnosis of appendicitis. N EngI J Med. 1987;317:666–9.
- Yilmaz HG, Akgun Y, Bac B, et al. Acute appendicitis in pregnancy–risk factors associated with principal outcomes: a case control study. Int J Surg. 2007;5: 192–7.
- Freeland M, King E, Safcsak K, Durham R. Diagnosis of appendicitis in pregnancy. Am J Surg. 2009;198: 753–8.
- Wallace CA, Petrov MS, Soybel DI, et al. Influence of imaging on the negative appendectomy rate in pregnancy. J Gastrointest Surg. 2008;12:46–50.
- Barnett SB. Routine ultrasound scanning in first trimester: what are the risks? Semin Ultrasound CT MR. 2002;23:387–91.
- Abramowicz JS, Kossoff G, Marsal K, Ter Haar G. Safety Statement, 2000 (reconfirmed 2003). International Society of Ultrasound in Obstetrics and Gynecology (ISUOG). Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2003;21:100.
- Incesu L, Coskun A, Selcuk MB, et al. Acute appendicitis: MR imaging and sonographic correlation. Am J Roentgenol. 1997;168:669–74.
- Oto A, Ernst R, Ghulmiyyah L, et al. MR imaging in the triage of pregnant patients with acute abdominal and pelvic pain. Abdom Imaging. 2008;34: 243–50.
- Cobben LP, Groot I, Haans L, et al. MRI for clinically suspected appendicitis during pregnancy. Am J Roentgenol. 2004;183:671–5.
- Israel G, Malguria N, McCarthy S, et al. MRI vs. ultrasound for suspected appendicitis during pregnancy. J Magn Reson Imaging. 2008;28: 428–33.
- Pedrosa I, Levine D, Eyvazzadeh A, et al. MR imaging evaluation of acute appendicitis in pregnancy. Radiology. 2006;238:891–9.

- Vu L, Ambrose D, Vos P, et al. Evaluation of MRI for the diagnosis of appendicitis during pregnancy when ultrasound is inconclusive. J Surg Res. 2009;156:145–9.
- Kanal E, Borgstede JP, Barkovich AJ, et al. American College of Radiology White Paper on MR Safety: 2004 update and revisions. Am J Roentgenol. 2004;182:1111–4.
- Singh A, Danrad R, Hahn PF, et al. MR imaging of the acute abdomen and pelvis: acute appendicitis and beyond. Radiographics. 2007;27: 1419–31.
- De Wilde JP, Rivers AW, Price DL. A review of the current use of magnetic resonance imaging in pregnancy and safety implications for the fetus. Prog Biophys Mol Biol. 2005;87:335–53.
- Chen MM, Coakley FV, Kaimal A, et al. Guidelines for computed tomography and magnetic resonance imaging use during pregnancy and lactation. Obstet Gynecol. 2008;112(2 pt 1):333–40.
- Brown MA. Imaging acute appendicitis. Semin Ultrasound CT MR. 2008;29:293–307.
- Shellock FG, Crues JV. MR procedures: biologic effects, safety, and patient care. Radiology. 2004; 232:635–52.
- Wagner LK, Lester RG, Saldana LR. Exposure of the pregnant patient to diagnostic radiations: a guide to medical management. 2nd ed. Madison: Medical Physics; 1997.
- Forstner R, Kalbhen CL, Filly RA, et al. Abdominopelvic MR imaging in the nonobstetric evaluation of pregnant patients. Am J Roentgenol. 1996;166:1139–44.
- Karam PA. Determining and reporting fetal radiation exposure from diagnostic radiation. Health Phys. 2000;79 Suppl 5:S85–90.
- Kennedy A. Assessment of acute abdominal pain in the pregnant patient. Semin Ultrasound CT MR. 2000;21:64–77.
- Osei EK, Faulkner K. Fetal doses from radiological examinations. Br J Radiol. 1999;72:773–80.
- 101. Timins JK. Radiation during pregnancy. N J Med. 2001;98:29–33.
- 102. Rathnapalan S, Bona N, Chandra K, et al. Physicians perception of teratogenic risk associated with radiography and CT during early pregnancy. Am J Radiol. 2004;182:1107–9.
- 103. Rao P, Rhea J, Novelline R, et al. Helical CT technique for the diagnosis of appendicitis: prospective evaluation of a focused appendix CT examination. Radiology. 1997;202:139–44.
- 104. Rao PM, Rhea JT, Novelline RA, et al. Effect of computed tomography of the appendix on treatment of patients and use of hospital resources. N Engl J Med. 1998;338:141–6.
- 105. ACR practice guideline for imaging pregnant or potentially pregnant adolescents and women with ionizing radiation. ACR practice guideline for continuing medical education. Practice Guidelines and Medical Standards. Am Coll Radiol (Reston, Va). 2008:23–37.

- 106. Ames Castro M, Shipp TD, Castro EE, et al. The use of helical computed tomography in pregnancy for the diagnosis of acute appendicitis. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2001;184:954–7.
- 107. Lazarus E, Mayo-Smith WW, Mainier MB, et al. CT in the evaluation of nontraumatic abdominal pain in pregnant women. Radiology. 2007;244:784–90.
- Dupuis O, Audra P, Mellier G. Is helical computed tomography 100 % sensitive to diagnose acute appendicitis during pregnancy? Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2002;186:336.
- Chung JC, Cho GS, Shin EJ, et al. Clinical outcomes compared between laparoscopic and open appendectomy in pregnant women. Can J Surg. 2013;56:341–6.
- Gurbuz AT, Peetz ME. The acute abdomen in the pregnant patient. Surg Endosc. 1997;11:98–102.
- Lemaire BM, van Erp WF. Laparoscopic surgery during pregnancy. Surg Endosc. 1997;11:15–8.
- 112. Lemieux P, Rheaume P, Levesque I, et al. Laparoscopic appendectomy in pregnant patients: a review of 45 cases. Surg Endosc. 2009;23: 1701–5.
- 113. Wheeler R, Malone PS. Use of the appendix in reconstructive surgery. A case against incidental appendectomy. Br J Surg. 1991;78:1283–5.
- 114. Wilcox RT, Traverse LW. Have the evaluation and treatment of acute appendicitis changed with new technology? Surg Clin North Am. 1997;77: 1355–70.
- 115. van den Broek WT, Bijnen AB, de Ruiter P, Gouma DJ. A normal appendix found during diagnostic laparoscopy should not be removed. Br J Surg. 2001;88:251–4.
- 116. Hussain A, Mahmood H, Singhal T, et al. What is positive appendicitis? A new answer to an old question. Clinical, macroscopical and microscopical findings in 200 consecutive appendectomies. Singapore Med J. 2009;50:1145–9.
- 117. Wang Y, Reen DJ, Puri P. Is a histologically normal appendix following emergency appendicectomy always normal. Lancet. 1996;347: 1076–9.
- 118. Phillips AW, Jones AE, Sargen K. Should the macroscopically normal appendix be removed during laparoscopy for acute right iliac fossa pain when no other explanatory pathology is found? Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech. 2009;19:392–4.
- Carr NJ, Sobin LH. Unusual tumors of the appendix and pseudomyxoma peritonei. Semin Diagn Pathol. 1996;13:314–25.
- 120. Carr NJ, McCarthy WF, Sobin LH. Epithelial noncarcinoid tumors and tumor-like lesions of the appendix: A clinicopathologic study of 184 patients with a multivariate analysis of prognostic factors. Cancer. 1995;75:757–68.
- Halvorsen AC, Brandt B, Andreasen JJ. Acute appendicitis in pregnancy: complications and subsequent management. Eur J Surg. 1992;158:603–6.
- El-Amin Ali M, Yahia Al-Shehri M, Zaki ZM, et al. Acute abdomen in pregnancy. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 1998;62:31–6.

- 123. Bryan Jr WM. Surgical emergencies in pregnancy and in the puerperium. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1955;70:1204–11.
- Priddle HD, Hesseltine HC. Acute appendicitis in the obstetric patient. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1951; 62:150–5.
- 125. Saunders P, Milton PJ. Laparotomy during pregnancy: an assessment of diagnostic accuracy and fetal wastage. Br Med J. 1973;3:165–7.
- 126. Shnider SM, Webster GM. Maternal and fetal hazards of surgery during pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1965;92:891–900.
- 127. Sharp HT. The acute abdomen during pregnancy. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 2002;45:405–13.
- Stone K. Acute abdominal emergencies associated with pregnancy. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 2002;45:553–61.
- 129. Ito K, Ito H, Whang EE, Tavakkolizadeh A. Appendectomy in pregnancy: evaluation of the risks of a negative appendectomy. Am J Surg. 2012;203: 145–50.
- 130. Di Saverio S, Tugnoli G, Sofia S, et al. Re: appendectomy in pregnancy: evaluation of the risks of a negative appendectomy. Am J Surg. 2012;204:560–1.
- Melnick DM, Wahl WL, Dalton VK. Management of general surgical problems in the pregnant patient. Am J Surg. 2004;187:170–80.
- Gideon Koren G, Pastuszak A, Ito S. Drugs in pregnancy. N Engl J Med. 1998;338:1128–37.
- 133. Gordon MC. Maternal physiology in pregnancy. In: Gabbe SG, Niebyl JR, Simpson JL, editors. Obstetrics: normal and problem pregnancies. 4th ed. New York: Churchill Livingstone; 2002. p. 63–91.
- Pedersen H, Finster M. Anesthetic risk in the pregnant surgical patient. Anesthesiology. 1979;51:439–51.
- 135. Popkin CA, Lopez PP, Cohn SM, et al. The incision of choice for pregnant women with appendicitis is through McBurney's point. Am J Surg. 2002;183:20–2.
- Danso D, Dimitry ES. Perforated 26 weeks pregnant uterus at appendicectomy. Br J Obstet Gynecol. 2004;111:628–9.
- Ofir K, Sheiner E, Levy A, et al. Uterine rupture: risk factors and pregnancy outcome. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2003;189:1042–6.
- Schreiber JH. Laparoscopic appendectomy in pregnancy. Surg Endosc. 1990;4:100–2.
- 139. Rizzo AG. Laparoscopic surgery in pregnancy: longterm follow-up. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A. 2003;13:11–5.
- Hale DA, Molloy M, Pearl RH, et al. Appendectomy: a contemporary appraisal. Ann Surg. 1997;225:252–61.
- 141. Lachman E, Schienfeld A, Voss E, et al. Pregnancy and laparoscopic surgery. J Am Assoc Gynecol Laparosc. 1999;6:347–51.
- 142. Curet MJ. Special problems in laparoscopic surgery. Previous abdominal surgery, obesity, and pregnancy. Surg Clin North Am. 2000;80:1093–110.
- 143. Curet MJ, Vogt DA, Schob O, et al. Effects of CO2 pneumoperitoneum in pregnant ewes. J Surg Res. 1996;63:339–44.

- 144. Beebe DS, Swica H, Carlson N, et al. High levels of carbon monoxide are produced by electro-cautery of tissue during laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Anesth Anal. 1993;77:338–41.
- 145. Barrett WL, Garber SM. Surgical smoke a review of the literature. Is this just a lot of hot air? Surg Endosc. 2003;17:979–87.
- 146. Bennett TL, Estes N. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy in the second trimester of pregnancy: a case report. J Reprod Med. 1993;38:833–4.
- 147. de Perrot MD, Jenny A, Morales M, et al. Laparoscopic appendicectomy during pregnancy. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech. 2000;10: 368–71.
- 148. Lyass S, Pikarsky A, Eisenberg VH, et al. Is laparoscopic appendicectomy safe in pregnant women? Surg Endosc. 2001;15:377–9.
- 149. Reedy MB, Gallan HL, Richards WE, et al. Laparoscopy during pregnancy: a study of laparoendoscopic surgeons. J Reprod Med. 1997;42:33–8.
- 150. Moreno-Sanz C, Pascual-Pedreno A, Picazo-Yeste JS, Seoane-Gonzalez JB. Laparoscopic appendectomy during pregnancy: between personal experiences and scientific evidence. J Am Coll Surg. 2007;205:37–42.
- 151. Reedy MB, Kallen B, Kuehl TJ. Laparoscopy during pregnancy: a study of five fetal outcome parameters with use of the Swedish Health Registry. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1997;177:673–9.
- 152. Walsh CA, Tang T, Walsh SR. Laparoscopic versus open appendectomy in pregnancy: a systematic review. Int J Surg. 2008;6:339–44.
- 153. Friedman JD, Ramsey PS, Ramin KD, Berry C. Pneumoamnion and pregnancy loss after second trimester laparoscopic surgery. Obstet Gynecol. 2002;99:512–3.
- 154. Schreiber JH. Results of outpatient laparoscopic appendectomy in women. Endoscopy. 1994;26:292–8.
- 155. Barnes SL, Shane MD, Schoemann MB, et al. Laparoscopic appendectomy after 30 weeks pregnancy: report of two cases and description of technique. Am Surg. 2004;70:733–6.
- 156. Lu EJ, Curet MJ, El-Sayed YY, Kirkwood KS. Medical versus surgical management of biliary tract disease in pregnancy. Am J Surg. 2004;188:755–9.
- 157. Comitalo JB, Lynch D. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy in the pregnant patient. Surg Laparosc Endosc. 1994;4:268–71.
- Soper NJ, Hunter JG, Petrie RH. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy during pregnancy. Surg Endosc. 1992;6: 115–7.
- Bhavani-Shankar K, Steinbrook RA, Brooks DC, Datta S. Arterial to end-tidal carbon dioxide pressure difference during laparoscopic surgery in pregnancy. Anesthesiology. 2000;93:370–3.
- 160. Affleck DG, Handrahan DL, Egger MJ, Price RR. The laparoscopic management of appendicitis and cholelithiasis during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1999; 178:523–9.

- Fatum M, Rojansky N. Laparoscopic surgery during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 2001;56:50–9.
- 162. Rollins MD, Chan KJ, Price RR. Laparoscopy for appendicitis and cholelithiasis during pregnancy: a new standard of care. Surg Endosc. 2004;18:237–41.
- 163. Glasgow RE, Visser BC, Harris HW, et al. Changing management of gallstone disease during pregnancy. Surg Endosc. 1998;12:241–6.
- 164. Graham G, Baxi L, Tharakan T. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy during pregnancy: a case series and review of the literature. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1998; 53:566–74.
- 165. Immer-Bansi A, Immer FF, Henle S, et al. Unnecessary emergency caesarean section due to silent C.T.G. during anaesthesia. Br J Anaesth. 2001;87:791–3.
- 166. Cosenza CA, Saffari B, Jabbour N, et al. Surgical management of biliary gallstone disease during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1999;178:545–8.
- 167. Wang CJ, Yen CF, Lee CL, Soong YK. Minilaparoscopic cystectomy and appendectomy in late second trimester. JSLS. 2002;6:373–5.
- Broussard CN, Richter JE. Treating gastroesophageal reflux disease during pregnancy and lactation: what are the safest therapy options. Drug Saf. 1998;19:325–37.
- Costa SH, Vessey MP. Misoprostol and illegal abortion in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil. Lancet. 1993;341: 1258–61.
- Shaefer C. Drugs during pregnancy and lactation. 1st ed. The Netherlands: Elsevier; 2001.
- 171. Alano MA, Ngougmna E, Ostrea Jr EM, Konduri GG. Analysis of nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs in meconium and its relation to persistent pulmonary hypertension of the newborn. Pediatrics. 2001;107:519–23.
- 172. Corby DG. Aspirin in pregnancy: maternal and fetal effects. Pediatrics. 1978;62:930–45.
- 173. Levin DL. Morphologic analysis of the pulmonary vascular bed in infants exposed in utero to prostaglandin synthetase inhibitors. J Pediatr. 1978;92: 478–83.
- 174. Major CA, Lewis DF, Harding JA, et al. Tocolysis with indomethacin increases the incidence of necrotizing enterocolitis in the low-birth-weight neonate. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1994;170:102–6.
- 175. Moise KJ, Huhta JC, Sharif DS, et al. Indomethacin in the treatment of premature labor: effects on the fetal ductus arteriosus. N Engl J Med. 1988;319: 327–31.
- 176. Rumack CM, Guggenheim MA, Rumack BH, et al. Neonatal intracranial hemorrhage and maternal use of aspirin. Obstet Gynecol. 1981;58(Suppl):52S–6.
- Stirling Y, Woolf L, North WR, et al. Haemostasis in normal pregnancy. Thromb Haemost. 1984;52: 176–82.
- 178. Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network (SIGN). Prevention and management of venous thromboembolism. A national clinical guideline. Edinburgh: SIGN; 2010.

- 179. Tooher R, Gates S, Dowswell T, Davis LJ. Prophylaxis for venous thromboembolic disease in pregnancy and the early postnatal period. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2010;5:CD001689.
- 180. Heit JA, Kobbervig CE, James AH, et al. Trends in the incidence of venous thromboembolism during pregnancy or postpartum: a 30-year population-based study. Ann Intern Med. 2005;143: 697–706.
- Anderson Jr FA, Spencer FA. Risk factors for venous thromboembolism. Circulation. 2003;107(23 Suppl 1):I9–16.
- 182. Bates SM, Greer IA, Pabinger I, et al. Venous thromboembolism, thrombophilia, antithrombotic therapy, and pregnancy: American College of Chest Physicians evidence-based clinical practice guidelines (8th edition). Chest. 2008;133 Suppl 6:844S–86.
- 183. Romero A. Risk of venous thromboembolic disease in women. A qualitative systematic review. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2005;121:8–17.
- 184. Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network (SIGN). Prophylaxis of venous thromboembolism. A national clinical guideline. Edinburgh: Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network (SIGN); 2002.
- 185. Simpson EL, Lawrenson RA, Nightingale AL, Farmer RDT. Venous thromboembolism in pregnancy and the puerperium: incidence and additional risk factors from a London perinatal database. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 2001;108:56–60.
- 186. Royal Collegue of Physicians, National Clinical Guideline Centre-Acute and Chronic Conditions. Venous thromboembolism: reducing the risk of venous thromboembolism (deep thrombosis and pulmonary embolism) in patients admitted to hospital. London. 2010.
- 187. Conard J, Horellou MH, Samama MM. Pregnancy and venous thromboembolism. North-American and European guidelines. American College of Chest Physicians. J Mal Vasc. 2009;34:300–13.
- 188. Gerhardt A, Scharf RE, Beckmann MW, et al. Prothrombin and factor V mutations in women with a history of thrombosis during pregnancy and the puerperium. N Engl J Med. 2000;342:374–80.
- 189. Danilenko-Dixon DR, Heit JA, Silverstein MD, et al. Risk factors for deep vein thrombosis and pulmonary embolism during pregnancy or post partum: a population-based, case-control study. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2001;184:104–10.
- 190. James AH, Jamison MG, Brancazio LR, Myers ER. Venous thromboembolism during pregnancy and the postpartum period: incidence, risk factors, and mortality. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2006;194:1311–5.
- 191. Duhl AJ, Paidas MJ, Ural SH, et al. Antithrombotic therapy and pregnancy: consensus report and recommendations for prevention and treatment of venous thromboembolism and adverse pregnancy outcomes. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2007;197:457.e1–21.
- 192. Martinelli I, Legnani C, Bucciarelli P, et al. Risk of pregnancy-related venous thrombosis in carriers of

severe inherited thrombophilia. Thromb Haemost. 2001;86:800–3.

- 193. Royal College of Obstetrics and Gynaecologists. Thromboembolic disease in pregnancy and the puerperium: acute management, Green-top guidelines. London: Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists (RCOG); 2007.
- 194. Spyropoulos AC. Emerging strategies in the prevention of venous thromboembolism in hospitalized medical patients. Chest. 2005;128:958–69.
- 195. James AH, Tapson VF, Goldhaber SZ. Thrombosis during pregnancy and the postpartum period. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2005;193:216–9.
- 196. Seddighzadeh A, Zurawska U, Shetty R, Goldhaber SZ. Venous thromboembolism in patients undergoing surgery: low rates of prophylaxis and high rates of filter insertion. Thromb Haemost. 2007;98: 1220–5.
- 197. Bazzan M, Donvito V. Low-molecular-weight heparin during pregnancy. Thromb Res. 2001;101: V175–86.
- 198. Marik PE, Plante LA. Venous thromboembolic disease and pregnancy. N Engl J Med. 2008;359: 2025–33.
- 199. Phillips OP. Venous thromboembolism in the pregnant woman. J Reprod Med Obstet Gynecol. 2003;48(Suppl):921–9.
- 200. Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists. Reducing the risk of thrombosis and embolism during pregnancy and the puerperium, Green-top guidelines. London: Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists (RCOG); 2009.
- 201. Gates S, Brocklehurst P, Davis LJ. Prophylaxis for venous thromboembolic disease in pregnancy and the early postnatal period. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2002;2:CD001689.
- 202. Kammerer W. Nonobstetric surgery during pregnancy. Med Clin North Am. 1979;63: 1157–64.
- Kort B, Katz VL, Watson WJ. The effect of nonobstetric operation during pregnancy. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1993;177:371–6.
- 204. Punnonen R, Aho AJ, Grönroos M, Liukko P. Appendectomy during pregnancy. Acta Chir Scand. 1979;145:555–8.
- 205. Doberneck RC. Appendectomy during pregnancy. Am Surg. 1985;51:265–8.
- 206. Hee P, Viktrup L. The diagnosis of appendicitis during pregnancy and maternal and fetal outcome after appendectomy. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 1999;65:129–35.
- 207. Caritis SN, Darby M, Chan LC. Pharmacological treatment of preterm labor. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 1988:31;635–51.
- Toth M, Witkin SC, Ledger A, Thaler H. The role of infection in the etiology of preterm birth. Obstet Gynaecol. 1988;71:723–6.
- Allen JR, Helling TS, Langerfield M. Intraabdominal surgery during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1989;158: 567–74.
- 210. Kupferming M, Lessing JB, Yoron Y, Deyser MR. Nifedipine versus ritodrine for suppression of

preterm labor. Br J Obstet Gynecol. 1993;100: 1090-4.

- 211. Moise KJ. The effect of advancing gestational age on the frequency of fetal ductal constriction secondary to maternal indomethacin use. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1993;168:1350–3.
- 212. Major CA, Lewis DF, Hardin JA, et al. Does tocolysis with indomethacin increase the incidence of necrotizing enterocolitis in the low birth weight neonate. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1991;164:361–5.
- 213. Ferguson J, Dyson DC, Holbrook Jr RH, et al. Cardiovascular and metabolic effects associated with nifedipine and ritodrine tocolysis. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1989;161:788–95.
- Read MD, Wellby DE. The use of calcium antagonist nifedipine. to suppress preterm labor. Br J Obstet Gynecol. 1986;93:504–18.
- Teyer WR, Randal HW, Graves WL. Nifedipine versus ritodrine for suppression or preterm labor. J Reprod Med. 1990;35:649–53.
- 216. Sungler P, Heinerman PM, Steiner H, et al. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy and interventional endoscopy for gallstone complications during pregnancy. Surg Endosc. 2000;14:267–71.
- 217. Pigne A, Faguer C, Giorgi H, et al. Appendiceal endometriosis disclosed by pregnancy. Med Chir Dig. 1980;9:721–2.
- Perez CM, Minimo C, Margolin G, Orris J. Appendiceal endometriosis presenting as acute appendicitis during pregnancy. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2007;98:164–7.
- 219. Cutait R, Borges JL, Camara-Lopes LH, et al. Endometriosis of the vermiform appendix inducing acute appendicitis in a pregnant woman. Rev Paul Med. 1980;96:77–8.
- 220. Faucheron JL, Pasquier D, Voirin D. Endometriosis of the vermiform appendix as an exceptional cause of acute perforated appendicitis during pregnancy. Colorectal Dis. 2008;10:518–9.
- 221. Finch DR, Lee E. Acute appendicitis complicating pregnancy in the Oxford region. Br J Surg. 1974; 61:129–32.
- 222. Gini PC, Chukudebelu WO, Onuigbo WI. Perforation of the appendix during pregnancy: a rare complication of endometriosis [case report]. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1981;88:456–8.
- Honore GM. Extrapelvic endometriosis. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 1999;42:699–711.
- 224. Lane RE. Endometriosis of the vermiform appendix. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1960;79:372–7.
- 225. Nakatani Y, Hara M, Misugi K, Korehisa H. Appendiceal endometriosis in pregnancy: report of a case with perforation and review of the literature. Acta Pathol Jpn. 1987;37:1685–90.
- 226. Nielsen M, Lykke J, Thomsen JL. Endometriosis of the vermiform appendix. Acta Pathol Microbiol Immunol Scand A. 1983;91:253–6.
- 227. Silvestrini IE, Marcial MA. Endometriosis of the appendix with decidual polyp formation: a rare cause of acute appendicitis during pregnancy. P R Health Sci J. 1995;14:223–5.

- 228. Stefanidis K, Kontostolis S, Pappa L, Kontostolis E. Endometriosis of the appendix with symptoms of acute appendicitis in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1999;93(5 Pt 2):850.
- 229. Tedeschi LG, Masand GP. Endometriosis of the intestines: a report of seven cases. Dis Colon Rectum. 1971;14:360–5.
- Fylstra DL, Toussaint WN, Anis M. Intussusception of the appendix mimicking appendicitis during pregnancy: a case report. J Reprod Med. 2009;54: 327–9.
- 231. Spirtos NM, Eisenkop SM, Spirtos TW, et al. Laparoscopy – a diagnostic aid in cases of suspected appendicitis. Its use in women of reproductive age. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1987;156:90–4.
- Walser HC, Margulis RR, Ladd JE. Meckel's diverticulitis, a complication of pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1962;20:651–4.
- 233. Huerta S, Barleben A, Peck MA, et al. Meckel's diverticulitis: a rare etiology of an acute abdomen during pregnancy. Curr Surg. 2006;63:290–3.
- 234. Rudloff U, Jobanputra S, Smith-Levitin M, et al. Meckel's diverticulum complicating pregnancy. Case report and review of the literature. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2005;271:89–93.
- 235. Wong YS, Liu SY, Ng SS, et al. Giant Meckel's diverticulitis: a rare condition complicating pregnancy. Am J Surg. 2010;200:184–5.
- 236. Cullen JJ, Kelly KA, Moir CR, et al. Surgical management of Meckel's diverticulum. An epidemiologic, population-based study. Ann Surg. 1994;220: 564–8.
- 237. Nguyen H, Le K, Le C, Nguyen H. Concurrent ruptured ectopic pregnancy and appendicitis. J Am Board Fam Pract. 2005;18:63–6.
- Ankouz A, Ousadden A, Majdoub KI, et al. Simultaneous acute appendicitis and ectopic pregnancy. J Emerg Trauma Shock. 2009;2:46–7.
- Hazebroek EJ, Boonstra O, van der Harst E. Concurrent tubal ectopic pregnancy and acute appendicitis. J Minim Invasive Gynecol. 2008; 15:97–8.
- Pelosi MA, Apuzzio J, Iffy L. Ectopic pregnancy as an etiologic agent in appendicitis. Obstet Gynecol. 1979;53(3 Suppl):4S–6.
- 241. Riggs JC, Schiavello HJ, Fixler R. Concurrent appendicitis and ectopic pregnancy. A case report. J Reprod Med. 2002;47:510–4.
- 242. Radwan M, Maciolek-Blewniewska G, Malinowski A. Spontaneous heterotopic pregnancy and acute appendicitis treated by laparoscopy. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2007;96:129.
- 243. Molander P, Paavonen J, Sjoberg J, et al. Transvaginal sonography in the diagnosis of acute appendicitis. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2002;20:496–501.
- 244. Akman MA, Katz E, Damewood MD, et al. Perforated appendicitis and ectopic pregnancy following in-vitro fertilization. Hum Reprod. 1995;10: 3325–6.
- Barnett A, Chipchase J, Hewitt J. Simultaneous rupturing heterotopic pregnancy and acute appendicitis

in an in-vitro fertilization twin pregnancy. Hum Reprod. 1999;14:850-1.

- 246. Australian Government Department of Health and Ageing. Report of the independent review of assisted reproductive technologies. 2006. Available: http:// www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/ Content/ART-Report.
- 247. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention ASfRM, Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology. 2006 assisted reproductive technology success rates: national summary and fertility clinic reports. Atlanta: CDC; 2008. Available: http://www.cdc.gov/ art/art2006/index.htm.
- 248. Nyboe Andersen A, Goossens V, Bhattacharya S, et al. Assisted reproductive technology and intrauterine inseminations in Europe, 2005: results generated from European registers by ESHRE: ESHRE. The European IVF Monitoring Programme (EIM), for the European Society of Human Reproduction and Embryology (ESHRE). Hum Reprod. 2009;24: 1267–87.
- 249. Leushuis E, van der Steeg JW, Steures P, et al. Prediction models in reproductive medicine: a critical appraisal. Hum Reprod Update. 2009;15: 537–52.
- 250. Hunault CC, Eijkemans MJ, Pieters MH, et al. A prediction model for selecting patients undergoing in vitro fertilization for elective single embryo transfer. Fertil Steril. 2002;77:725–32.
- 251. Hunault CC, te Velde ER, Weima SM, et al. A case study of the applicability of a prediction model for the selection of patients undergoing in vitro fertilization for single embryo transfer in another center. Fertil Steril. 2007;87:1314–21.
- 252. Stolwijk AM, Zielhuis GA, Hamilton CJCM, et al. Pregnancy: prognostic models for the probability of achieving an ongoing pregnancy after in-vitro fertilization and the importance of testing their predictive value. Hum Reprod. 1996;11:2298–303.
- 253. Stolwijk AM, Straatman H, Zielhuis GA, et al. External validation of prognostic models for ongoing pregnancy after in- vitro fertilization. Hum Reprod. 1998;13:3542–9.
- 254. Templeton A, Morris JK, Parslow W. Factors that affect outcome of invitro fertilisation treatment. Lancet. 1996;348:1402–6.
- 255. Evers JL. Female subfertility. Lancet. 2002;360: 151–9.
- 256. Min JK, Breheny SA, MacLachlan V, Healy DL. What is the most relevant standard of success in assisted reproduction? The singleton, term gestation, live birth rate per cycle initiated: the BESST endpoint for assisted reproduction. Hum Reprod. 2004; 19:3–7.
- 257. WHO. Current practices and controversies in assisted reproduction: report of a WHO Meeting. In: Vayena E, Rowe PJ, Griffin PD, editors. Medical, ethical and social aspects of assisted reproduction. Geneva: WHO Publications; 2002. p. 381–96.
- 258. Barker DJ. Fetal and infant origins of adult disease. London: Publisher British Medical Journal; 1992.

- 259. Allen VM, Wilson RD, Cheung A. Pregnancy outcomes after assisted reproductive technology. J Obstet Gynaecol Can. 2006;28:220–50.
- 260. Jackson RA, Gibson KA, Wu YW, Croughan MS. Perinatal outcomes in singletons following in vitro fertilization: a meta-analysis. Obstet Gynecol. 2004; 103:551–63.
- 261. Basso O, Baird DD. Infertility and preterm delivery, birthweight, and caesarean section: a study within the Danish National Birth Cohort. Hum Reprod. 2003;18:2478–84.
- 262. Draper ES, Kurinczuk JJ, Abrams KR, Clarke M. Assessment of separate contributions to perinatal mortality of infertility history and treatment: a case control analysis. Lancet. 1999;353:1746–9.
- 263. Nygren KG, Finnstrom O, Kallen B, Olausson PO. Population-based Swedish studies of outcomes after in vitro fertilisation. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2007;86:774–82.
- 264. Romundstad LB, Romundstad PR, Sunde A, et al. Effects of technology or maternal factors on perinatal outcome after assisted fertilisation: a population-based cohort study. Lancet. 2008; 372:737–43.
- 265. Nelson SM, Lawlor DA. Predicting live birth, preterm delivery, and low birth weight in infants born from in vitro fertilisation: a prospective study of 144,018 treatment cycles. PLoS Med. 2011;8:e1000386.
- 266. Karande VC, Flood JT, Heard N, et al. Analysis of ectopic pregnancies resulting from in-vitro fertilization and embryo transfer. Hum Reprod. 1991;6: 446–9.
- 267. Rizsk B, Tan SL, Morcos S. Heterotopic pregnancy after IVF and ET. Am J Obstet Gynaecol. 1991; 164:161–4.
- Louis-Sylvestre C, Morice P, Chapron C, Dubuisson JB. The role of laparoscopy in the diagnosis and management of heterotopic pregnancies. Hum Reprod. 1997;12:1100–2.
- Rabbani I, Polson DW. Heterotopic pregnancy is not rare: a case report and literature review. J Obstet Gynaecol. 2005;25:204–5.
- 270. Dimitry ES, Subak-Sharpe R. Nine cases of heterotopic pregnancy in 4 years of in-vitro fertilization. Fertil Steril. 1990;53:107–10.
- 271. Daponte A, Spyridakis M, Ioannou M, et al. Live birth after laparotomy for concurrent heterotopic pregnancy and appendicitis in a 6 weeks IVF pregnancy. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2007;275: 397–9.
- 272. Roest J, Mous HV, Zeilmaker GH, Verhoeff A. The incidence of major clinical complications in a Dutch transport IVF programme. Hum Reprod Update. 1996;2:345–53.
- 273. Van Hoorde GJ, Verhoeff A, Zeilmaker GH. Perforated appendicitis following transvaginal oocyte retrieval for in-vitro fertilization and embryo transfer. Hum Reprod. 1992;7:850–1.
- 274. Fujimoto A, Osuga Y, Yano T, et al. Ovarian hyperstimulation syndrome complicated by peritonitis due

to perforated appendicitis. Hum Reprod. 2002;17: 966–7.

- Abramov Y, Elchalal U, Schenker JG. Febrile morbidity in severe and critical ovarian hyperstimulation syndrome: a multicentre study. Hum Reprod. 1998; 13:3128–31.
- 276. Fabregues F, Balasch J, Manau D, et al. Haematocrit, leukocyte and platelet counts and the severity of the ovarian hyperstimulation syndrome. Hum Reprod. 1998;13:2406–10.
- Agarwal SK, Marshall Jr GD. Stress effects on immunity and its application to clinical immunology. Clin Exp Allergy. 2001;31:25–31.
- 278. Cohen S, Miller GE, Rabin BS. Psychological stress and antibody response to immunization: a critical review of the human literature. Psychosom Med. 2001;63:7–18.
- 279. Uhler MR, Budinger GR, Gabram SG, Zinaman MJ. Perforated duodenal ulcer associated with ovarian hyperstimulation syndrome: case report. Hum Reprod. 2001;16:174–6.
- Laroche M, Harding G. Primary and secondary peritonitis: an update. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 1998;17:542–50.
- 281. David P, Rosso E, Pessaux P, et al. Acute appendicitis and ectopic pregnancy? Which came first? J Visc Surg. 2011;148:e323.
- 282. Al-Nazer MA, Al-Saeed HH, Al-Salem AH. Acute appendicitis in patients with sickle cell disease. Saudi Med J. 2003;24:974–7.
- 283. Antal P, Gauderer M, Koshy M, Berman B. Is the incidence of appendicitis reduced in patients with sickle cell disease? Pediatrics. 1998;101:E7.
- Al-Mulhim AS. Appendectomy during pregnancy in sickle cell disease patients. Saudi J Gastroenterol. 2008;14:114–7.
- Brant HA. Acute appendicitis in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1967;29:130–8.
- 286. Farquharson RG. Acute appendicitis in pregnancy. Scott Med J. 1980;25:36–8.
- Al-Mulhim K. Pregnancy in sickle cell disease in the Al Hassa region of Saudi Arabia. Ann Saudi Med. 2000;20:471–3.
- 288. Howard RJ, Tuck SM, Pearson TC. Pregnancy in sickle cell disease in the UK: result of a multicentre survey of the effect of prophylactic blood transfusion on maternal and fetal outcome. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1995;102:947–51.
- Erylimaz R, Sahin M, Bas G, et al. Acute appendicitis during pregnancy. Dig Surg. 2002;19:40–4.
- 290. Leborgne-Samuel Y, Janky E, Venditelli F, et al. Sickle cell anemia and pregnancy: Review of 68 cases in Guadeloupe. J Gynecol Obstet Boil Rep. 2000;29:86–93.
- 291. Maude GH, Hayes RJ, Serjeant GR. The haematology of steady state homozygous sickle cell disease: interrelationships between haematological indices. Br J Haematol. 1987;66:549–58.
- Ortiz-Hidalgo C, Cortés-Aguilar D, Ortiz del la Pena J. Endometriosis of the vermiform appendix (EVA)

is an uncommon lesion with a frequency < 1 % of all cases of pelvic endometriosis. Recent case. World J Surg. 1999;23:427.

- 293. Gustofson RL, KIM N, Liu S, Stratton P. Endometriosis and the appendix: a case series and comprehensive review of the literature. Fertil Steril. 2006;86:298–303.
- 294. Giorgakis E, Karydakis V, Farghaly A. Perforated endometrial appendicitis in pregnancy. Hippokratia. 2012;16:181–3.
- 295. Ghazanfar A, Nasir SM, Choudary ZA, Ahmad W. Acute appendicitis complicating pregnancy: experience with the management of 50 patients. J Ayub Med Coll Abbottabad. 2002;14:19–21.
- 296. Dimitriadis PA, Makar RR, Kingston G, Farouk R. Appendiceal endometriosis and carcinoid presented as acute appendicitis in pregnancy: a rare case report and review of the literature. Case Rep Obstet Gynecol. 2013;2013:360459.
- 297. Meiling RL. Appendicitis complicating pregnancy, labor and the puerperium. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1947;85:512–22.
- Munro A, Jones PF. Abdominal surgical emergencies in the puerperium. Br Med J. 1975;20(4):691–4.
- 299. Curet MJ, Allen D, Josloff RK, et al. Laparoscopy during pregnancy. Arch Surg. 1996;131: 546–51.
- Diettrich NA, Kaplan G. Surgical considerations in the contemporary management of biliary tract disease in the postpartum period. Am J Surg. 1998;176: 251–3.
- Mahmoodian S. Appendicitis complicating pregnancy. South Med J. 1992;85:19–24.

- Machado NO, Grant CS. Laparoscopic appendicectomy in all trimesters of pregnancy. JSLS. 2009;13: 384–90.
- 303. Thomas SJ, Brisson P. Laparoscopic appendectomy and cholecystectomy during pregnancy: six case reports. JSLS. 1998;2:41–6.
- Cappell MS, Friedel D. Abdominal pain during pregnancy. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 2003; 32:1–58.
- 305. Squires RA. Surgical considerations in pregnancy. Audiol Dig Genet Surg. 1998;45:6.
- Babler EA. Perforative appendicitis complicating pregnancy. J Am Med Assoc. 1908;51:1310–3.
- 307. Hinshaw WR. J Oklahoma Med Assoc. 1963;56:4.
- Corneille MG, Gallup TM, Bening T, et al. The use of laparoscopic surgery in pregnancy: evaluation of safety and efficacy. Am J Surg. 2010;200:363–7.
- Al-Fozan H, Tulandi T. Safety and risks of laparoscopy in pregnancy. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol. 2002;14:375–9.
- 310. Angelini DJ. Obstetric triage revisited: update on non-obstetric surgical conditions in pregnancy. J Midwifery Womens Health. 2003;48:111–8.
- Firstenberg MS, Malangoni MA. Gastrointestinal surgery during pregnancy. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 1998;27:73–88.
- 312. Hunt MG, Martin Jr JN, Martin RW, et al. Perinatal aspects of abdominal surgery for nonobstetric disease. Am J Perinatol. 1989;6:412–7.
- Fahey JO. Clinical management of intra-amniotic infection and chorioamnionitis: a review of the literature. J Midwifery Womens Health. 2008;53: 227–35.

Acute Biliary Tract Diseases

2.1 Acute Cholecystitis/ Biliary Colic

2.1.1 History

A notable discovery in the last century by Von Recklinghausen that 90 % of women having gallstones have been gravid at least once, and the subsequent findings by Courvoisier in autopsy studies that three times as many women have gallstones as men hinted at the possibility of pregnancy being one of the major factors in the development of cholelithiasis [1].

2.1.2 Incidence

The prevalence of gallbladder disease differs in several populations. In the United States, 10-15 % of the adult population has gallstones. In other populations, such as those of Latin American countries, the prevalence of gallstones is up to 50 % in adult women [2].

In 1910, Peterson collected 25 cases of cholecystitis during pregnancy, ten of these were during puerperium [3]. In 25 cases of gallstones complicating pregnancy, the ages of the patients were recorded in 21 instances. The age distribution of patients where gallstones complicated pregnancy was: 20–25 years, four cases; 25–30 years, eight cases; 30–35 years, six cases; and 35–40 years, three cases. The ages of the patients suffering from gallstones during the puerperium are the following: 20–25 years, three cases; 25–30 years, one case; 30–35 years, one case; 35–40 years, one case; and over 40 years, one case.

The most common causes of the gallbladder disease in pregnancy are gallstones and biliary sludge. The incidence of gallbladder disease in pregnancy is 0.05–0.3 % [4–6], and asymptomatic gallstones occur in 3.5-10 % of all pregnancies. Incidence of acute cholecystitis during pregnancy is 1/1,600-1/10,000 pregnancies [7-9], and 40 % of pregnant patients with symptomatic cholelithiasis require cholecystectomy during pregnancy [10–12]. Higher incidence of gallbladder disease of 0.39 % is found in Saudi Arabia. This is attributed to (1) high number of repeated pregnancies and (2) genetic predisposition because higher percentages (7.5 %) of pregnant women harbor silent gallstones in comparison to 3.5 % in the Western countries [13]. There is no statistically significant difference in the prevalence rates for gallstones between Mexican-born and non-Mexican-born pregnant Hispanic women in the 20-year to 49-year age group [14]. In a study by the University of Southern California, ultrasonography initially revealed biliary sludge in 15 % and gallstones in 6 % of the pregnant women examined. New sludge or stones were found in 30 and 2 % of the women, respectively, at the end of their pregnancies. Postpartum sonography revealed the disappearance of the sludge in 61 % of those women who had previously demonstrated sludge and the disappearance of stones in 28 % of those who had had stones. Therefore, some patients who have symptomatic cholelithiasis

during pregnancy may not have it after delivery [15].

Biliary sludge, a potential precursor to gallstones, forms in up to 30 % of women during pregnancy, and gallstones form in 2–4 % [16, 17]. Biliary sludge, or microlithiasis, in pregnancy consists of clusters of cholesterol crystals in the bile. Although not all cases of sludge will necessarily evolve to become gallstones, sludge is believed to be the initial step in gallstone formation and is regarded as the earliest recognizable stage of lithogenesis [18]. Pregnancy, however, does not seem to increase the severity of gallstone complications. Most gallstones are asymptomatic during pregnancy [16, 17, 19, 20]. Despite the rarity of the condition, complications of gallstones represent the second most common non-gynecologic condition requiring surgery in pregnancy [21] with cholecystectomy performed in 1-8/10,000 pregnancies [22]. Cholelithiasis is the cause of cholecystitis in over 90 % of cases. The incidence of cholelithiasis in pregnant women undergoing routine obstetric ultrasound examinations is 3.5-12 % versus 1.3 % of nonpregnant controls [17, 19].

It should be noted that the number of children a woman has increases her risk of gallbladder disease and that compared with nulliparous women, the risk rises incrementally by 8 % with each additional birth. It is also interesting that after accounting for the number of children, 12 months of breastfeeding reduces the risk of gallbladder disease in parous women by 7 % [23]. As estrogen levels are known to fall during lactation, it is possible that the protective effect of breastfeeding could be mediated through estrogen [24], although there are other hormonal changes that occur with lactation that may also have an effect.

2.1.3 Risk Factors

2.1.3.1 Multiparity

Risk factor for cholelithiasis is multiparity due to hormonal changes that directly influence on gallstone formation [25]. Pregnancy increases prevalence from 1.3 % in nulliparous females to 12.2 % in multiparous females [26]. Early marriage and repeated pregnancies until menopause make the probability of gallstone disease occurring in pregnancy higher. A cross-sectional study found following incidence of gallstones: 21-30 years age group of 1.37 % in patients having no pregnancy, 9.62 % in patients having one pregnancy, 7.14 % in patients having two pregnancies, 6.04 % in patients having three pregnancies, and 3.3 % in patients having four and more pregnancies; in the 31–40 years age group, 0.55 % in patients having no pregnancy, 1.37 % in patients having one pregnancy, 6.04 % in patients having two pregnancies, 8.24 % in patients having three pregnancies, and 12.64 % in patients having four and more pregnancies; in the 41-50 years age group, 0.82 % in patients having no pregnancy, 0.55 % in patients having one pregnancy, 4.4 % in patients having two pregnancies, 4.4 % in patients having three pregnancies, and 12.91 % in patients having four and more pregnancies; and in the 51-60 years age group, 0.55 % in patients having one pregnancy, 1.1 % in patients having two pregnancies, 2.47 % in patients having three pregnancies, and 14.29 % in patients having four and more pregnancies. The number of pregnancies is associated with gallstone disease. The risk of developing gallstone disease increases in association with increased number of parity, particularly among the younger women [27]. Valdivieso found that 12 % of women immediately after delivery had gallstones compared to 1.3 % nulliparous control group [17]. This finding is explained by the increase in progesterone secretion which remains high during the second and third trimesters leading to smooth muscle relaxation and hence gallbladder dilatation and stasis [28]. It is important to note that the incidence of gallbladder disease in the asymptomatic category was higher in patients of higher age and parity [3, 29]. Young patients with a higher parity are more prone to gallbladder disease [29, 30].

2.1.3.2 Obesity and Diabetes Mellitus

The risk of forming gallbladder sludge or stones during pregnancy is significantly higher in obese women (BMI \geq 30 kg/m²) than in normal weight (BMI <25 kg/m²) or overweight

(BMI 25.0–29.9 kg/m²) women [4, 31]. Insulin resistance, which increases with BMI, is one possible mechanism linking obesity to gallstones [32–36]. However, not all studies confirm this association [37, 38]. Studies showing that fasting serum insulin, which may be used as a surrogate measure for insulin resistance, is a risk factor for prevalent gallstones [33, 35, 39-41]. Women who formed gallbladder sludge or stones were significantly more insulin resistant. This association remained strong even after adjusting for possible confounding factors including prepregnancy BMI, lipid and glucose levels, waist-hip ratio, and physical activity during pregnancy. This association was strongest for women whose prepregnancy BMI was $<30 \text{ kg/m}^2$ [42]. Multiple autopsy studies have documented a statistically significant increase in the incidence of gallstones in diabetes mellitus [2, 39, 43]. Epidemiological studies in Mexican Americans [32] and in Caucasian Americans [44] have shown diabetes mellitus to be a significant risk factor for gallstones.

2.1.3.3 Oral Contraceptives

Strong association of the oral contraceptives usage and gallbladder disease shows that all pregnant patients with history of having used oral contraceptives in the past must be submitted to ultrasound examination of the gallbladder [29]. These findings are consistent with those of Thijs and Knipschild who have suggested that modern low-dose oral contraceptives may be safer than older formulas, but the safety of oral contraceptives should be evaluated by studying bile saturation and biliary function rather than waiting for gallbladder disease to develop [45].

2.1.4 Pathophysiology

2.1.4.1 Estrogens/Progesterone

As found by epidemiological and clinical investigations in every population studied, cholesterol gallstones are more common in women than men, and this gender difference begins since puberty and continues through the childbearing years [2, 46]. It has been postulated that pregnancy is associated with an increased percentage of colic acid, increased cholesterol secretion, increased bile acid pool size, decreased enterohepatic circulation, and decreased percentage of chenodeoxycholic acid [47]. The progesteroneinduced smooth muscle relaxation of the gallbladder promotes stasis of the bile and increases the risk of cholelithiasis and subsequently of acute cholecystitis [48]. Ultrasound findings of the gallbladder in pregnant women show a decrease in the emptying rate and an increase in residual volume after emptying. Additionally, elevated levels of estrogen during pregnancy increase the lithogenicity of the bile, which further increases the risk of cholelithiasis and acute cholecystitis [49]. Therefore, the most common type of stones in pregnancy is yellow cholesterol stones [2, 31]. Bile becomes more lithogenic as a result of increased estrogen levels, which results in increased hepatic secretion of biliary cholesterol and cholesterol-supersaturated bile. Additionally, high levels of estrogen could impair gallbladder motility function and consequently induce gallbladder hypomotility [50]. These changes promote the formation of sludge and stones. Increased plasma levels of progesterone also reduce gallbladder motility [51, 52]. Since plasma hormone concentrations increase linearly with duration of gestation, the risk of gallstone formation is especially hazardous in the third trimester of pregnancy. Most, but not all, studies have found that the use of oral contraceptive steroids and conjugated estrogens in premenopausal women doubles the incidence of cholesterol gallstones [53–56]. In addition, the administration of estrogen to postmenopausal women and estrogen therapy to men with prostatic carcinoma displays similar lithogenic effects [57–62]. These observations support the concept that higher risks for cholesterol gallstones in women than in men are related to differences in how the liver handles cholesterol in response to estrogen [56].

Accumulated evidence has revealed that estrogen increases the risk for the formation of cholesterol gallstones by promoting hepatic secretion of biliary cholesterol that induces an increase in cholesterol saturation of the bile [57, 59, 61, 63, 64]. In addition, studies show that high levels of estrogen significantly enhance the activity of 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A (HMG-CoA) reductase, the rate-limiting enzyme in hepatic cholesterol biosynthesis, even under high dietary cholesterol loads [64-67]. These findings suggest that there could be an increased delivery of cholesterol to the bile from de novo synthesis in the liver. Furthermore, some studies show that estrogen could augment the capacity of dietary cholesterol to induce cholesterol supersaturation of the bile [65, 68-70]. It is also found that high doses of estrogen augment intestinal cholesterol absorption [68] contributable in part to an upregulated expression of intestinal sterol influx transporter Niemann-Pick C1-like 1 protein (NPC1L1) the intestinal pathway via ESR1 **[71]**. Furthermore, studies show that during estrogen treatment, mice continue to synthesize cholesterol in the face of its excess availability from the high cholesterol diet. It suggests that there is a loss in the negative feedback regulation of cholesterol biosynthesis, which results in excess secretion of newly synthesized cholesterol and supersaturation of the bile that predisposes to cholesterol precipitation and gallstone formation [64]. In addition, estrogen could decrease plasma low-density lipoprotein (LDL) cholesterol and increase plasma high-density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol because high doses of E2 amplify expression levels of HDL receptor SR-BI and LDL receptor [72–75]. The decrease in plasma LDL is a result of increased hepatic LDL receptor expression, which increases the clearance of plasma LDL. Therefore, the increased uptake of LDL by the liver may result in increased secretion of cholesterol into the bile. These alterations could induce an apparent increase in hepatic output of biliary cholesterol derived from circulating lipoproteins such as HDL and LDL, although LDL cholesterol could have a less effect on biliary secretion. These observations suggest that the hepatic estrogen receptor ESR1 is an important, selective target for the treatment of cholesterol gallstones. Figure 2.1 illustrates the potential lithogenic mechanisms of estrogen through the ESR1 pathway in the liver. Complete discussion of molecular mechanisms of estrogen effect on gallstone formation that are out of scope of this topic could be found in Wang et al. [76].

2 Acute Biliary Tract Diseases

It is interesting that there is a high rate of gallstone/sludge dissolution in the 1st month after delivery. The rate of disappearance of gallstones and biliary sludge is 15-28 % and 39-68 %, respectively [16, 77]. Observation is that spontaneous disappearance of gallstones after delivery is significantly more frequent in older women [16]. Speculation is that a few young women eject small gallstones from the gallbladder during the postpartum period when gallbladder contraction restores, and some of these women develop an attack of acute pancreatitis (AP). In contrast, in older women with reduced gallbladder contractility, most gallstones likely remain in the gallbladder until dissolved by less lithogenic bile. Thus, AP associated with pregnancy usually occurs in young postpartum women and is usually due to gallstones [16].

2.1.4.2 Insulin

Apart from hormone, insulin resistance is also responsible for gallstone formation. The exact mechanisms are not clear. Cholesterol is the primary constituent of gallstones formed during pregnancy. Cholesterol gallstone formation requires several pathogenic factors, including supersaturation of hepatic bile with cholesterol and altered gallbladder motility. Hyperinsulinemia and insulin resistance may affect either of these factors. Hyperinsulinemia has direct effects on hepatic lipid metabolism, increasing cholesterol synthesis via activity of the hydroxylmethylglutaryl coenzyme A reductase enzyme [78] and increasing hepatic uptake of LDL cholesterol [79]. Insulin resistance is also associated with lower serum levels of HDL cholesterol, a known risk factor for prevalent gallstones [80]. In one study, administration of insulin in diabetics increased biliary cholesterol saturation [81]. Some, but not all, studies have shown greater degrees of biliary cholesterol saturation in patients with type II diabetes compared with controls [82, 83]. Insulin inhibits basal and cholecystokininstimulated gallbladder motility, and gallbladder dysmotility has been documented in patients with clinically diagnosed type II diabetes [84, 85]. In animal models, nonobese, diabetic mice have diminished gallbladder contractility and rapid



Fig. 2.1 The proposed model underlying the potential lithogenic mechanisms of estrogen through the estrogen receptor 1 (*ESR1*) pathway in the liver. In the liver there is a possible "estrogen-ESR1-SREBP-2" pathway promoting cholesterol biosynthesis and hepatic secretion of biliary cholesterol. The negative feedback regulation of cholesterol biosynthesis (as shown in a *dashed line*) is inhibited by ESR1 that is activated by estrogen, mostly through stimulating the activity of sterol regulatory element-binding protein-2 (*SREBP-2*) with the resulting activation of the SREBP-2 responsive genes for the cholesterol biosynthetic pathway. Consequently, these alterations

formation of cholesterol crystals [86], while gallbladder contractility correlates inversely with glucose and insulin levels in obese animals [87]. Insulin resistance is associated with gallbladder dysmotility in nonobese, nondiabetic humans [88]. Therefore, insulin resistance, even in the absence of obesity, may lead to gallbladder sludge and stone formation, either by causing gallbladder dysmotility or by altering biliary lipid secretion.

induce excess secretion of newly synthesized cholesterol and supersaturation of the bile that predisposes to cholesterol precipitation and gallstone formation. Moreover, the hepatic ESR1 activated by estrogen could stimulate the activity of ATP-binding cassette (*ABC*) transporters ABCG5 and ABCG8 on the canalicular membrane of the hepatocyte and promote biliary cholesterol secretion. Of special note is that these lithogenic effects of estrogen are inhibited by the antiestrogenic ICI 182,780. In addition, the estrogen effects on increasing cholesterol biosynthesis and promoting cholesterol gallstone formation are, in part, blocked by deletion of the *ESR1* gene [76]

Insulin resistance may be a surrogate for other, undefined pathophysiologic mechanisms that lead to gallstone formation rather than a direct underlying cause [42]. For example, other, undefined abnormalities in lipid metabolism may lead to gallstone formation and also lead independently to insulin resistance.

Diabetics have been shown to have an increased cholesterol saturation index in the bile

CCK-stimulated

compared with nondiabetics [89]. In addition, gallbladder fasting volumes have been shown to be larger, and gallbladder motility is diminished in non-insulin-dependent diabetics compared with nondiabetics [90, 91]. Hyperinsulinemia is characteristically found in persons with noninsulin-dependent diabetes as a result of insulin resistance. Several authors have documented an association between hyperinsulinemia and an increased prevalence of gallbladder disease [32, 35, 36, 92]. Both hyperglycemia and euglycemic hyperinsulinemia have been shown to inhibit gallbladder motility [84]. Hyperinsulinemia may also be a key factor in these observations because insulin regulates the Na⁺-K⁺ pump, which may adversely affect the ionic and osmotic homeostasis of smooth muscle function. 2.1.5

cells including gallbladder myocytes [93]. The Na⁺-K⁺ pump of presynaptic nerve terminals is also regulated by insulin [93]. Moreover, decreased Na⁺-K⁺ pump activity can result in increased intracellular Na+, which in turn increases the Na+-Ca++ exchange, thereby increasing intracellular calcium. Increased intracellular calcium will alter both smooth muscle tone and release of neurotransmitters. Moreover, we have demonstrated that gallbladder myocytes from obese, diabetic mice are foreshortened and respond poorly to cholecystokinin (CCK) [94]. Thus, the abnormal gallbladder emptying seen in response to a test meal in the nondiabetic lean subjects investigated in this study may be related to a state of relative hyperinsulinemia as a result of insulin resistance. Insulin resistance and/or diabetes may also affect alterations in the density or sensitivity of acetylcholine or CCK receptors or prevent neurotransmitters from accessing their receptors. Sugars can react nonenzymatically with amino groups in proteins, lipids, and nucleic acids to form advanced glycation end products [95, 96]. These products are thought to have many effects, including covalent cross-linking of collagen and protein matrix [96]. The crosslinking of the matrix may lead to stiffening of the gallbladder wall itself, limiting its contraction, or may impair CCK egress through blood vessel basement membranes, preventing CCK interaction with neural or myocyte receptors.

2.1.4.3 Obesity

One potential explanation for the differences in gallbladder dynamics observed between obese and lean individuals may be due to the differences in serum and, perhaps, gallbladder wall lipids [97-99]. As a result, the cholesterol/ phospholipids ratio increases and membrane fluidity decreases. Smooth muscle cells from human gallbladders with cholesterol stones have increased cholesterol and cholesterol/phospholipids ratios [97]. In addition, this group has demonstrated decreased membrane fluidity in these gallbladders. Therefore, these obese subjects with high serum total and LDL cholesterols as well as triglycerides may also have high gallbladder lipids, which may play a role in gallbladder

Clinical Presentation

Symptoms of gallstone disease during pregnancy are the same as in nonpregnant patients [17, 20]. The following features suggest biliary colic or acute cholecystitis:

- · History of previous episodes or known gallbladder stones
- ٠ Nausea, dyspepsia, and intolerance of fatty foods
- Vomiting (50 % of patients)
- Abdominal pain in the right hypochondrium or epigastrium
- Pain radiating to the back around the right scapula

During physical examination there are several signs that can be elicited:

- Direct abdominal tenderness in the upper right quadrant. Due to different locations of the enlarging uterus and gallbladder, there is no significant blunting of symptoms.
- Murphy's sign (cessation of inspiration during ٠ palpation of inflamed gallbladder) may be elicited less frequently in pregnant patients and are indicating acute cholecystitis [100].
- ٠ Abdominal muscle rigidity is present only with gallbladder perforation and biliary peritonitis. A rigid abdomen with rebound tenderness remains a valid indicator of peritonitis

during pregnancy, but abdominal wall laxity in late pregnancy might mask the classical signs of peritonitis [101, 102].

• *Fever* and *tachycardia* are variably present and are not sensitive signs. The more advanced the disease, the more pronounced these symptoms and signs are.

2.1.6 Differential Diagnosis

There are many diseases that can present with the pain in the upper right quadrant. But with adequate history taking and clinical examination, most of them could be easily excluded. Complete list of differential diagnoses is found in Table 2.1.

2.1.6.1 Hyperemesis Gravidarum

Hyperemesis gravidarum can be defined as persistent vomiting associated with weight loss

 Table 2.1
 Differential diagnosis of right upper quadrant pain

Diaphragmatic myocardial infarction Acute fatty liver in pregnancy HELLP syandrome Preeclampsia-eclampsia Acute appendicitis Acute hepatitis Pancreatitis Symptomatic/perforated peptiac ulcer Pyelonephritis Nephrolithiasis Herpes zoster Hepatitis Perihepatitis (Fitz-Hugh-Curtis syndrome) Hepatic vascular engorgement Hepatic hematoma Hepatic malignancy Choledocholithiasis Cholangitis Rib fracture Shingles Pneumonia Pulmonary embolus or infarct Pleural effusion Radiculopathy Colon cancer (hepatic flexure)

greater than 5 % of prepregnancy body weight and ketonuria [103]. It occurs in 0.5-1.5 % of pregnancies [103, 104] and is more common in nulliparous in contrast to multiparous women that are prone to cholelithiasis and cholecystitis [105]. Hyperemesis gravidarum leads to dehydration, and hospitalization is usually required for intravenous fluid therapy. Indeed, the necessity of hospital admission is commonly included in the definition of hyperemesis gravidarum [105]. This disorder presents early in the first trimester of pregnancy, with intractable nausea and vomiting. As a rule, symptoms resolve before the second part of pregnancy, regardless of therapy. Jaundice is uncommon and, if present, is not associated with abdominal pain or fever. Abnormal liver tests are common, but the exact frequency is unknown. A frequency of 16 % has been found in a retrospective study [106]. The most striking abnormality is elevation of aminotransferases with ALT levels exceeding AST levels as it is usual in nonalcoholic and noncirrhotic liver diseases [106]. ALT levels are variable, and hepatitis serologies are useful in the differential diagnosis especially when ALT levels are above 10 times the upper normal limit or when it is the first affected pregnancy. Associated drug-liver injury should be systematically searched, especially when jaundice is present. Liver biopsy is not needed to confirm the diagnosis. Pregnancies complicated by hyperemesis gravidarum have been associated with transient hyperthyroidism, which usually requires no specific therapy [105].

2.1.6.2 Perihepatitis (Fitz-Hugh-Curtis Syndrome)

Perihepatitis (Fitz-Hugh-Curtis syndrome) is the result of early bacteremic or retroperitoneal lymphatic dissemination of *Chlamydia trachomatis* or gonococcal pelvic infection [107]. The syndrome is most frequently seen in young women and is more common in the second and third trimesters and puerperium. Inflammation in the right upper quadrant produces perihepatic adhesions. Classically, there is sudden onset of sharp right upper quadrant pain, often pleuritic in quality. Nausea and hiccups are occasionally noted. Physical findings include tenderness under the right costal margin, occasional hepatic friction rub, and fever. Pelvic examination may be normal or may reveal signs of cervicitis or pelvic inflammatory disease. Liver function tests and cholecystogram may be transiently abnormal. The diagnosis is suggested by a history of recent pelvic infection, but the syndrome can be a sequela of latent or asymptomatic infection. The diagnosis is further supported by isolation of gonococcus on cervical culture and improvement on appropriate antibiotics [107]. It is important to exclude other etiologies because there is no specific diagnostic marker of this syndrome.

2.1.6.3 Costal Margin Pain

Costal margin pain and tenderness due to stretching of muscular attachments are not uncommon during pregnancy, and consequently the pain of biliary disease may be brushed aside as insignificant.

2.1.7 Diagnosis

2.1.7.1 Laboratory Findings

If there is clinical suspicion of acute biliary colic or cholecystitis after history taking and clinical examination in primary care, the patient should be sent to hospital for further evaluation. The difficulty in establishing the diagnosis is physiological leukocytosis up to 20,000/ml at labor in normal pregnancy and is not diagnostic. Only granulocytosis (left shift) indicates bacterial infection. C-reactive protein (CRP) is elevated and significant, and bacterial infection is expected if values over 40 are expected. The erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR) is physiologically elevated and thus is a less reliable monitor of inflammatory activity during pregnancy [108]. Serum bilirubin and transaminases may be elevated, as in nonpregnant women. Serum alkaline phosphatase is less helpful because estrogen causes its elevation (levels may double during normal pregnancy). Serum amylase levels are elevated transiently in up to 33 %.

2.1.7.2 Transabdominal Ultrasound

Successful visualization of the gallbladder itself in pregnancy is 97 % [29, 109]. The remaining 2.5 % of the patients, whose gallbladder could not be visualized initially, were diagnosed as having chronic cholecystitis with contracted gallbladder and thickened gallbladder wall on the rescan [29, 110]. Gallbladder sludge, a mixture of cholesterol and calcium bilirubinate crystals in the bile, can be detected ultrasonographically and represent a precursor stage potentially leading to the formation of actual gallstones [18]. It is sonographically visible as the accumulation of the bile and is reported in as many as 30 % of gravid patients with a similar proportion of women affected by the postpartum period [31]. Sonography performed in early pregnancy has confirmed the physiological expansion of the gallbladder and the accumulation of stones, debris, and bile. Ultrasound findings of the gallbladder in healthy pregnant women show a decrease in the emptying rate and an increase in residual volume after emptying. Gallstones are detected with accuracy of 95–98 % [111]. If gallstones are an isolated finding, then only biliary colic is present in patients with pain in the right upper quadrant. If acute cholecystitis is present, there are several characteristics present on ultrasound:

- Gallbladder calculi
- Wall thickening (>3 mm)
- Pericholecystic fluid
- Sonographic Murphy's sign (focal tenderness under the ultrasound transducer positioned over the gallbladder)

Another finding that should be ruled out is common bile duct (CBD) obstruction because confirmation or suspicion changes therapeutic approach. It is suspected or confirmed if these characteristics are present:

- CBD over 7 mm in diameter
- Dilatation of intra- and extrahepatic ducts
- Gallbladder calculi smaller than cystic duct diameter
Ultrasound and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) may be particularly helpful in differentiating choledocholithiasis from intrahepatic cholestasis of pregnancy because the clinical and biochemical presentation of these two entities overlap [112].

A patient with abdominal pain from a suspected urinary tract calculus disease is better evaluated with ultrasound. Although the diagnosis of calculus is complicated by the presence of pregnancy-related hydronephrosis, addition of color Doppler imaging of the bladder to identify ureteral jets and transvaginal ultrasound to detect stones in the distal third of the ureter has helped in the evaluation [113].

2.1.7.3 Endoscopic Ultrasound

Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) is rarely used as a definitive diagnostic tool for identification of stones in the distal CBD. Mostly it is used before ERCP for therapeutic strategy or as confirmatory tool after sphincterotomy stone extraction.

2.1.7.4 Magnetic Resonance Cholangiopancreatography

MRCP is indicated if dilatation of intrahepatic and extrahepatic ducts (Fig. 2.2) is present on abdominal ultrasound (see "Common Bile Duct Stones, Cholangitis, and Biliary Pancreatitis"). It can also differentiate between common bile duct stones and external compression due to Mirizzi syndrome (Fig. 2.3). Additionally, because the pancreas is frequently obscured by overlying bowel gas during ultrasound evaluation, MRCP can often better evaluate the pancreas for edema, the pancreatic duct for obstruction in the setting of gallstone pancreatitis, and the peripancreatic tissues for inflammation.

The European Society of Urogenital Radiology (ESUR) established its Contrast Media Safety Committee in 1994. Table 2.2 presents the ESUR guidelines for the use of iodinated and gadolinium contrast media during pregnancy [116].

It should be noted that using modern diagnostic modalities for correct diagnosis of biliary origin of acute abdomen during pregnancy is very high. It can be presented as *index of wrong diagnosis*:



Fig. 2.2 Choledocholithiasis in a patient in the second trimester of pregnancy. Magnetic resonance cholangio-pancreatography (*MRCP*) shows distal common bile duct obstruction due to a calculus (*arrowhead*), gravid uterus (*curved arrow*), and physiological right hydronephrosis and hydroureter (*arrows*) [114]

Index of wrong diagnosis (%) = provisionally diagnosed cases – confirmed cases × 100 provisionally diagnosed cases

For acute appendicitis in pregnancy, it is around 40 % and only 8.5 % for acute cholecystitis in pregnancy [117].

2.1.8 Treatment

2.1.8.1 Historical Perspective

Discussion of this pathology dates from 1890 when Robert Barnwell Rhett, Jr. (Fig. 2.4), wrote of a cholecystotomy on a pregnant woman. In 1893, Boorse mentioned a case of pregnancy complicated by the expression of biliary calculi. In 1893, Willien reported a cholecystotomy in the 3rd month of pregnancy. In 1895, Vineberg reported two cases of cholecystitis in the

these it was the first attack. The remaining 20 attributed the beginning or increase in the severity of their gallstone pains to some pregnancy [119]. Peterson collected 25 cases complicating pregnancy including his own case and ten complicating the puerperium. These are cases proved by operation or through finding of calculi in the stool [3]. Otherwise he could have included 20 cases of Huchard and 51 of Berline-Herwig. Since 1910, Green reported two cases following miscarriage [120]; Branson, four cases [121]; Audebert, one case; and Graham, six cases, a rather meager list when the frequency of gallstone operation is considered [122].

This relationship is suggested by the relative frequency of gallstones in para women to the occurrence in men on the one hand and virgins or sterile women on the other. Ochsner reported 50 cases in which there were four times as many females as males. Kehr reports a series of 720 laparotomies upon 655 patients of which 536 were women and 119 men. Mayo makes the statement that gallstones occur three times more frequent in women. Schroeder says that 90 % of women operated upon have borne children. Peterson found that 75 % had children. Grube proves that of 657 cases of gallstone, 613 cases had children. There were 183 married and 33 unmarried or sterile women [123]. Authur's collection tends to the same conclusions that there is sufficient evidence positively to state that pregnancy produces changes in the biliary system which favors the invasion of microorganisms. Grube concisely states that these changes are (1) stasis of the bile, (2) increase of cholesterin in the bile, (3) protein decomposition, (4) cell desquamation, and (5) hyperemia of the mucosa of the bile ducts [123]. He agrees with Hofbauer that cholelithiasis is due to the above processes plus bacterial infection and says that as a result of investigations of the livers of women who have died during or just before or after labor all of the above-named conditions are characteristic of pregnancy [124]. M'Nee says that on the basis of investigation carried on by himself and Ashoff,

2 Acute Biliary Tract Diseases

syndrome [115]

puerperium and said that he was able to find but four cases previous to his article. In 1895, Davis AB reported a case of cholecystectomy in the 7th month without interrupting pregnancy. Ploger in 1910 gave a record of 42 cases, of these 22 had gallstone colic in the puerperium, and in 19 of

Fig. 2.3 A 27-year-old female at 36 weeks gestation who had obstructive jaundice and right upper quadrant pain. (a) Coronal T2-weighted single-shot fast spin-echo image shows distended gallbladder with cholelithiasis (arrow) and intrahepatic biliary dilatation (arrowheads). (b) Thinslice MR cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) images showed that the distal common bile duct is normal in caliber, and the common hepatic duct was compressed by the inflamed and distended gallbladder. Maximum intensity projection reconstruction of thin-slice MRCP images demonstrates the distended gallbladder fundus compressing the proximal common bile duct (arrow), causing intrahepatic biliary dilatation, and a normal caliber distal common bile duct (arrowheads), consistent with Mirizzi



	Iodinated agents	Gadolinium agents
Pregnancy	(a) In exceptional circumstances, when radiographic examination is essential, agents may be given to the pregnant female	(a) When MR examination is necessary, agents may be given to the pregnant female
	(b) Following administration to the mother, thyroid function should be checked in the neonate during the first week	(b) Following administration of agents to the mother, no neonatal tests are necessary
Lactation	Breastfeeding may be continued normally when agents are given to the mother	Breastfeeding may be continued normally when agents are given to the mother
Pregnant or lactating mother with renal impairment	No additional precautions are necessary for the fetus or neonate. Follow ESUR guidelines for contrast media administration when renal function is impaired	No additional precautions are necessary for the fetus or neonate. Follow ESUR guidelines for contrast media administration when renal function is impaired

Table 2.2 ESUR guidelines for the use of iodinated and gadolinium contrast media during pregnancy and lactation



Fig. 2.4 Robert Barnwell Rhett Jr. (1853–1901), President of the Medical Society of South Carolina and Dean of the Charleston Medical School, performed first cholecystotomy on a pregnant patient [118]

some forms of stones originate in the aseptic and uninflamed bladder. M'Nee believes there is a definite relationship between gallstones and pregnancy taking into consideration that the most common age of onset corresponds to the period of childbearing and the number of cases of gallstones in women who have borne children [125]. He believed that the pressure of the uterus causes stasis. He also found that the *cholesterme* contents of the bile were greatly increased in five women who died during, just before, or after labor. These findings coincide with those of Grube. Peterson says that in pregnancy, it is significant that in nearly one-third of the cases the

period of onset is at that time of gestation when the uterus is approaching the level of the umbilicus, sending the intestines upward, and when the growing fetus is beginning to hamper the eliminative powers of the liver. In the puerperium in one-half of the cases, the attacks occurred during the first 7 days postpartum suggesting traumatism of the biliary passages during labor. He quotes Vineberg who says the great eliminative processes going on at this period, the change in the intra-abdominal pressure, and the forced rest in bed with the attendant constipation all favor these attacks.

The occurrence of jaundice is most important as its presence materially affects the uterine contents, and the nearer to term, the greater the possibility of exciting labor. Peterson found that in 15 cases of his series of 25, jaundice was present. He seems to prove by a study of the cases with reference to the location of the gallstones and jaundice that pregnancy can produce jaundice in a constitutional way without the aid of obstruction in the shape of calculi. Peterson's bibliography shows that in this country, IUoway, 1889, reported a case of icterus gravidarum.

The operative mortality is 13 %, for 23 cases [3]. This is influenced by the complications of common duct involvement and the degree and extent of inflammatory processes. The condition of pregnancy seems to have but little effect. The deaths reported were from rupture of the gallbladder, cases of empyema, or extensive or prolonged operative procedures required by the conditions found. The occurrence of miscarriage is dependent upon the pathology present more than upon the effect of the operation. In Peterson's cases, two started before operation and three after. All of the latter were cases of extreme infection with chills, fever, and jaundice. Graham reports a case in the 6th month in which the gallbladder was ruptured by a blow on the abdomen. At operation, three gallstones were found in the abdomen, one in the gallbladder and two in the cystic duct. He gives detailed histories of four others, which were operated upon during pregnancy, all of whom went to term. One other case refused operation and died 2 years later from complete obstruction of the common bile duct.

Luiz in discussing Graham's paper describes a case with gallbladder rupture during labor. The patient died of general peritonitis, and postmortem, 250 gallstones were found scattered through the abdominal cavity. There is evidence to believe that operation on the gallbladder in which complications are not marked has but little effect in producing abortion and that recovery may be expected as in the ordinary case. This fact justifies us in advising removal at any time when the symptoms become frank and at any time during the pregnant state, especially when a history of frequent and recurrent attacks is obtained. The tendency of cholecystitis to subside for long periods is to be remembered so that in mild and short attacks operation may be postponed until after delivery with a minimum risk.

2.1.8.2 Conservative Treatment

Interests of both the mother and the fetus must be considered in therapy during pregnancy. Usually, these interests do not conflict, because what is good for the mother is generally good for the fetus. Sometimes, however, maternal therapy must be modified to substitute alternative but safer therapy because of concerns about drug teratogenicity (e.g., substituting a histamine two receptor antagonist for misoprostol, an abortifacient that is contraindicated during pregnancy) [126, 127]. Rarely, the maternal and fetal interests are diametrically opposed, as in the use of chemotherapy for maternal cancer, a therapy that is potentially life saving to the mother but life threatening to the fetus [128]. These conflicts raise significant medical, legal, and ethical issues.

The first available large studies on pregnancyrelated gallbladder disease showed fetal loss of 12–15 % [3, 129]. A study by Greene et al. noted fetal loss of 24 % after cholecystectomy [130]. If one of four patients with fetal loss (of total 17 patients) is excluded due to postoperative peritonitis (cholecystectomy and appendectomy were performed during initial operation), then the fetal rate is 18 %. In that time 10 % of all pregnancies ended in abortion [131, 132]. Greene et al. also concluded that the causal relationship to surgery is not clear, because of the varied time lapse between surgery and abortion. Even in 1997 a study in *British Journal of Surgery* recommended conservative treatment [10].

It is known that there is significant difference between biliary colic and acute cholecystitis. The diagnosis of biliary colic requires right upper quadrant pain and gallstones documented by ultrasound in the absence of ultrasonographic signs of gallbladder inflammation. Traditionally, medical treatment is almost always used first especially in biliary colic. The therapy could be initiated or continued by primary care physician but only after the consultation with the gastroenterologist or abdominal surgeon. This recommendation is due to the fact that even after biliary colic, there were 28 % of premature contractions [133] and in the study by Dixon et al. even three fetal deaths [134]. Initially, the patients should be seen every day for the first several days then once a week. The patients with significant comorbidities should be hospitalized even for medical therapy.

Another traditional indication for medical therapy is to delay the cholecystectomy until the second trimester because spontaneous abortion rate after open cholecystectomy is 12 % in the first trimester and 5.6 % in the second trimester [135]. On the other hand, delay of surgery until the second trimester in patients with symptomatic gallstone disease during pregnancy may lead to further complications of gallstone disease such as acute cholecystitis and gallstone pancreatitis, risk of maternal malnutrition, and reduction in fetal growth rate caused by lack of maternal oral intake leading to higher spontaneous abortion rates and preterm labor [20, 136–138]. In addition, the rates of preterm labor and premature delivery are 0 % during the second trimester compared to 40 % in the third trimester [135].

Total Parenteral Nutrition

Total parenteral nutrition has been used as an effective alternative to surgical treatment of chronic cholecystitis in the second and third trimesters [139]. A study of ten pregnant patients with severe hyperemesis managed with parenteral nutrition found no adverse effect on maternal weight gain and fetal growth [140]. The growing fetus requires essential fatty acids and

amino acids for development and maturity of vital organs like the brain and lungs. Parenteral nutrition provides a viable means for the fetus to receive these supplements. There has been recent trend toward the use of peripherally inserted central catheters (PICC) because of lower rate of major complications and relative ease of insertion compared to central venous catheters [141]. PICCs should always be considered particularly in high-risk populations like pregnant women. Several studies, however, have shown a higher rate of minor complications like thrombophlebitis in patients with PICCs [142, 143]. PICC insertion is highly operator dependent, and lowest complication rates have been reported in the most experienced centers [144].

Diet

Low fat diet is essential, minimizing intake of cholesterol-rich foods like foods of animal origin, pork and red meat, with slow reduction of body weight and by indulging in more fruits and fiber intake. Potent natural remedies minimize the abnormal concentration of bile acids (acids that help in fat digestion), keep cholesterol level in check, heal inflammation, clear out toxins, and eliminate excess of lipids from the body.

Beetroot juice is high in fiber and has carotenoids and flavonoids that reduce the cholesterol from entering the gallbladder and thus stops the formation of solid pear-shaped gallstones. It has betaine that supports liver function and tames high sugar level.

Apple juice has unique compound – malic acid – that helps in softening the gallstones and disintegrates.

Mix of raw juice comprises of carrot juice, cucumber juice, and beetroot juice. The maximum concentration should be of carrot juice. Cucumber juice has silica that prevents overformation of calcium stones in the body.

Analgesia

Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs are the first choice treatment for symptomatic relief:

- Ibuprofen 400–600 mg three times a day
- Naproxen 250 mg up to four times a day
- Diclofenac 25–50 mg up to three times a day

Increased risks of miscarriage and malformations are not proved with NSAID use in early pregnancy. Conversely, exposure to NSAIDs after 30 weeks gestation is associated with an increased risk of premature closure of the fetal ductus arteriosus and oligohydramnios. NSAIDs should be given in pregnancy only if the maternal benefits outweigh the potential fetal risks, at the lowest effective dose, and for the shortest duration possible. If indicated, ibuprofen is the preferred agent.

Paracetamol and weak opioids such as codeine may be used as additional treatments to help control the pain. They are also useful if nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs are not tolerated or are contraindicated as in patients with peptic ulceration.

Anticholinergic Antispasmodics

Dicyclomine (Bentyl) is classified as FDA type B drug which means that it could be used in pregnancy, if clearly needed. It passes into breast milk and could affect a nursing infant. Dicyclomine can suppress the production of breast milk in nursing mothers.

Antibiotics

The US Food and Drug Administration has categorized all antibiotics according to the risks associated with their use in pregnancy. Two categories are important:

- Category A: studies in pregnant women do not demonstrate any risks to the mother or fetus.
- Category B: while animal studies show no risk, human studies are inadequate or animal toxicity has been noted, but the studies on humans show no risk

There are no antibiotics in category A. In category B are penicillins and cephalosporins. The first-line treatments are ampicillin and sulbactam or cefoxitin/cefuroxime.

There is no consensus on the duration of antibiotic use. The most precise method is to use it until the patient becomes afebrile and does not show evidence of leukocytosis or elevated CRP.

Ursodeoxycholic Acid

Ursodeoxycholic acid, a naturally occurring bile acid agent, can dissolve gallstones by changing the composition of the bile, and it has been used in nonpregnant patients for this indication. Although ursodeoxycholic acid has been administered in pregnancy in the management of intrahepatic cholestasis, its safety and efficacy for the treatment of gallstones during pregnancy has not been established [145].

2.1.8.3 Percutaneous Biliary Drainage

Pregnant patients presenting with recurrent gallbladder colic during the first or third trimester or high-risk patients could be managed with percutaneous transhepatic gallbladder aspiration (drainage). Under ultrasound guidance and local anesthesia, a pigtail drainage tube is inserted through the liver and into the distended gallbladder. Essentially, it is recommended that the drainage tube should not be extracted until a fistula forms around the tube (around 2 weeks) in severe cases where changing of the drainage tube is necessary. Major disadvantages of this procedure are bile leakage, bile duct injury, and abdominal abscess [146]. Although the patients both delivered without neonatal complications and subsequently underwent LC postpartum, not enough data are available for recommending this approach routinely [147].

2.1.8.4 Operative Treatment Recommendations for General Population

According to Tokyo guidelines for surgical treatment of patients with acute cholecystitis [148], there are several statements that should be followed in nonpregnant population. Randomized controlled trials in the open cholecystectomy era, comparing early surgery with delayed surgery in the 1970s-1980s, found that early surgery had the advantages of less blood loss, a shorter operation time, a lower complication rate, and a briefer hospital stay (level 1b) [28, 149-151] and (level 3b) [152]. Recent randomized clinical trials (level 1b) [153–157] have addressed the timing of and surgical approach to the gallbladder in patients with acute cholecystitis, and the results have indicated that laparoscopic cholecystectomy performed during the first admission was associated with a shorter hospital stay, quicker recovery, and reduction in overall cost of treatment compared to open cholecystectomy. Early laparoscopic cholecystectomy is now accepted to be sufficiently safe for routine use, because earlier reports of increased risk of bile duct injury (level 4) [158] have not been substantiated by more recent experience (level 1b) [154, 155, 157, 159, 160].

According to the Tokyo guidelines [148], acute cholecystitis has three grades related to severity of the disease:

- *Mild* (*grade I*): early laparoscopic cholecystectomy is the preferred procedure.
- Moderate (grade II): early cholecystectomy is performed. However, if patients have severe local inflammation, early gallbladder drainage (percutaneous or surgical) is indicated. Because early cholecystectomy may be difficult, medical treatment and delayed cholecystectomy are necessary.
- Severe (grade III): urgent management of organ dysfunction and management of severe local inflammation by gallbladder drainage and/or cholecystectomy should be carried out. Delayed elective cholecystectomy should be performed later, when cholecystectomy is indicated.

Indications in Pregnant Population

The most common cause of biliary surgery during pregnancy is repeated biliary colic in 37-70 % of cases, followed by acute cholecystitis in 20–32 %, choledocholithiasis in 7 % and acute biliary pancreatitis in the remaining 3 % of cases, and olecystitis with 32 % of cases [10, 161]. In contrast to the generally favorable published fetal-maternal outcomes following cholecystectomy during pregnancy, conservative medical management of symptomatic cholelithiasis in pregnant women often leads to suboptimal clinical outcomes. Maternal illness may pose a greater threat to the fetus than surgery. Three published studies have shown the readmission rate for pregnant patients with biliary tract disease to be greater than 50 % in patients managed conservatively, and 16 % of the patients had either spontaneous abortions or preterm births [20, 134].

Recurrence rate during pregnancy is 31–38 % for symptomatic cholelithiasis, and patients in the second trimester had the highest rate of relapse,

followed with first and then the third trimester [133, 162]. There are reports with even higher recurrence rates (40-92 %) after conservative treatment confirming that it is trimester dependent [136, 163, 164]. Also, pregnant patients often had more severe disease at the time of relapse [133]. Swisher et al. [164] reported an average of 2-6 relapses during pregnancy; Elamin et al. reported an average of 4 ± 1.3 admissions for relapse [165]; and Lu et al. reported 1-3 additional admissions, each lasting 5–8 days [133]. Patients with symptomatic cholelithiasis at first presentation with each subsequent relapse had more severe disease than the previous episode [133]. The most common causes of biliary surgery during pregnancy were repeated biliary colic in 37.5-70 % of cases, followed by acute cholecystitis in 20-32 %, and choledocholithiasis in 7–17 % [10, 161]. If the disease progresses to AP, the rate of fetal loss may be increased. Jouppila et al. reported three episodes of fetal death in a series of eight pregnant patients with AP [166]. However, not all of their patients had gallstones. Another important observation is that the majority of patients with complicated gallstone disease who do not undergo antepartum cholecystectomy have recurrent postpartum symptoms often within 3 months postpartum. When appropriate, physicians should advocate for antepartum or early postpartum cholecystectomy to minimize symptom recurrence and unplanned hospitalizations [167].

Compared with patients managed surgically, nonoperative management was associated with a significantly higher rate of labor induction and preterm delivery requiring neonatal intensive care [133]. Also a recent report suggests that fetal death rate is higher after conservative treatment than after laparoscopic cholecystectomy for symptomatic benign biliary disease [163]. A spontaneous abortion rate of 12 % is associated with the nonoperative management of symptomatic cholelithiasis in the first trimester [5]. The effects of any medical intervention on fetal mortality have to be considered in the context of certain preexisting background risks that are common to all pregnancies. These include a 3 % risk for birth defects, 15 % for miscarriage, 4 % for prematurity, 4 % for growth retardation, and

1 % for mental retardation or neurological developmental problems.

Surgical advances made over the last two decades shifted the management toward a multidisciplinary and minimally invasive approach. Interventional radiology, endoscopic retrograde cholangiography (ERCP), and laparoscopic surgery are commonly employed, but their timing and indications need to be properly defined. The advantages of operative treatment could be summarized in the following:

- Lower consumption of medications
- Lower hospital stay and number of hospitalizations
- Lower incidence of potentially life-threatening complications:
 - Perforation
 - Biliary sepsis
 - Peritonitis
- · Lower incidence of gallstone pancreatitis
- Lower incidence of spontaneous abortions, preterm labor, and preterm delivery

Open Versus Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy

On the basis of four retrospective studies comparing laparoscopic cholecystectomy (LC) with open cholecystectomy (OC), it is difficult to recommend any particular treatment because these studies did not specifically look at the physiological effects of pneumoperitoneum or CO2-induced acidosis on the fetus during LC or the effects of uterine manipulation during OC [15, 135, 168, 169]. These studies did not show any significant difference in maternal and fetal outcome. There were 6.74 % preterm deliveries in the LC group compared with 2.90 % in the OC group (p=0.27). One fetal death occurred in the LC group compared with two in the OC group (p=0.41). The fetal death reported by Cosenza et al. occurred on postsurgical day 6. This woman underwent LC converted to OC for gallstone-induced AP in the 14th week of gestation. In a report by Barone et al. a 27-year-old woman died from postsurgical hemorrhage after undergoing LC in the 20th week of gestation. The source of bleeding was not identified. The other fetal death in this series occurred 4 weeks after surgery after the mother underwent OC in the 16th week of gestation. The absence of morbidity and mortality with the LC [15, 16] or just minor mortality including several wound infections [161] is stated in several studies. The largest study estimated a rate of 7 % for fetal mortality and by-trimester recurrence rates of 55, 55, and 40 % for nonoperative management. The rate of emergent surgery following nonoperative management was calculated to be 19.5 %. For LC the aggregate data suggest a fetal death rate of 2.5 % [163]. It should be noted that the analysis included 277 patients, and only one fetal death in the second trimester occurred.

LC in pregnant women provides all of the advantages of laparoscopic surgery – such as significantly reduced hospitalization, decreased narcotic use, and quicker return to a regular diet [135]. Other advantages of LC include less manipulation of the uterus and detection of other pathology that may be present [168]. It also decreases the possibility of postoperative deep vein thrombosis because of improved early mobility in such patients.

As in nonpregnant population, if LC cannot be completed successfully, conversion to OC is mandatory [170].

Contraindications for Laparoscopic Surgery

Contraindications for laparoscopic surgery in pregnancy are principally the same as in non-pregnant population [171]:

Absolute Contraindications

- Hypovolemic shock, massive bleeding, or hemodynamic instability
- Severe cardiorespiratory disease
- Uncontrolled coagulopathy

Relative Contraindications

- Peritonitis
- Portal hypertension
- Multiple previous procedures/extensive intra-abdominal adhesions

2.1.8.5 Specific Considerations Symptomatic Cholelithiasis in Diabetic Pregnant Patient

The serious consequences of cholelithiasis in diabetics are well established [172–174]. There is only one article published with the analysis of

diabetic subgroup of pregnant patients with symptomatic cholelithiasis. A total of 35.8 % of the patients in this study had established diabetes mellitus. This is greater than the finding in general population of gallstone patients, among whom diabetes mellitus is only 11.1 % [172]. This may suggest that patients with diabetes have a greater tendency to symptomatic gallstones in pregnancy. A more plausible explanation is that diabetic patients, educated to the tendency of diabetes mellitus to exacerbate the seriousness of many illnesses and already accustomed to the hospital, sought medical attention more often than the nonpregnant patients. The reported prevalence of diabetes mellitus in the Saudi Arabian population varies from 4.1 to 7.2 % [175, 176]. The recommendation is to perform LC during pregnancy even if biliary colic in such patients is present.

Cholecystitis in IVF Pregnancy

The number of IVF pregnancies is constantly increasing (see "Acute Appendicitis"); therefore, it is expected that the number of cases with acute cholecystitis during IVF pregnancy will also increase, especially because patient during assisted reproduction are exposed to higher doses of female hormones which are known risk factors for the genesis and progression of biliary sludge and stones. Currently there is only one case report of laparoscopic cholecystectomy in a 16-week IVF pregnancy [177]. There were no intra- or postoperative complications, and the baby was born normal with APGAR 10/10 in the 39th week of pregnancy.

Spontaneous Biliary Tract Perforations

Biliary tract perforations are unusual causes of peritonitis in pregnancy. The symptoms and signs are often nondiagnostic, especially during pregnancy, and diagnosis may be delayed with possible fatal consequences [178]. Gallbladder or common bile duct (CBD) perforations as a cause of peritonitis in pregnancy have been rarely reported in literature, and their exact incidence in pregnancy is not known.

Gallbladder Perforation

Even when the gallbladder perforates, the usual outcome is a local abscess, on account of the

adhesion that forms between the gallbladder, the greater omentum, and the parietal peritoneum [179]. Although gallbladder perforation has been reported to occur in 3–10 % cases of acute cholecystitis in adults, free gallbladder perforation into the peritoneal cavity is even rarer, occurring in only 0.5 % of the patients undergoing conservative management for acute cholecystitis. Risk factors for gallbladder perforation in adults include age greater than 60 years, immunosuppression, steroid use, and severe systemic disease [178].

The initiating event in majority of these patients is impaction of the stone leading to epithelial injury and ischemia due to distension of the gallbladder. The site of perforation is either at the fundus, which is farthest away from the blood supply, or less commonly at the neck from the pressure of an impacted stone [180].

Perforation of the Common Bile Duct

Spontaneous perforation of the CBD is even a rarer event in adults, with only 45 cases reported [178, 181]. Bile duct perforation is most commonly described in infants related to congenital biliary system anomalies. As early as 1882, Freeland [182] reported the first case of extrahepatic biliary system rupture in an adult (diagnosed at autopsy), an entity that was subsequently first described in pregnancy by Hogan in 1957 [183], and currently there are only nine case reports published in pregnancy [183–190].

Pathogenesis, Diagnosis, and Treatment

Although the pathogenesis of spontaneous biliary perforation in the adult is poorly understood, recognized mechanisms include the following: calculous perforation at the site of impaction; calculous erosion without impaction; increased canalicular pressure due to obstruction by tumor, stone, or spasm of the sphincter of Oddi; intramural infection; mural vessel infarction leading to mural necrosis; or rupture of a biliary tract anomaly such as cyst or diverticulum [189]. The obstruction leads to an increase in intraductal pressure. This leads to dilatation of the biliary tree and subsequent stasis and infection, ascending cholangitis, and thrombosis of intramural vessels. The end result is necrosis and perforation of the duct wall. One postulated cause is increased hemodynamic changes associated with higher pressure in the vena cava during pregnancy. Overall, 70 % of cases are related to calculi [188].

Since this condition is unusual during pregnancy, accurate diagnosis and treatment may be delayed resulting in perinatal morbidity and mortality. Abdominal paracentesis is helpful in diagnosis of biliary peritonitis. It is extremely difficult to diagnose it preoperatively, but free fluid in the abdomen with signs of acute abdomen and elevated liver function test should raise suspicion [187].

The surgical management of gallbladder perforation consists of cholecystectomy, copious irrigation, and drainage of the abdominal cavity [178]. Recommended treatment for CBD perforation includes cholecystectomy and decompression of the biliary tree in the form of CBD exploration with T-tube drainage in cases of small perforations. Roux-en-Y biliary-enteric anastomosis is indicated if the ductal disruption is large [189]. If CBD perforation is detected during diagnostic evaluation, endoscopic CBD stent placement followed by biliary surgery (if necessary) is indicated [191]. If general or hepatobiliary surgeon is not reachable in emergency setting, subhepatic drainage with several large diameter drains is recommended and the patient is transferred to adequate surgical facilities [187].

2.1.8.6 Surgical Procedures Open Cholecystectomy

There are two skin abdominal wall incisions used as in nonpregnant population:

- · Right subcostal incision
- Upper midline incision

Both incisions are well known and performed in standard fashion, and the technique could be found in any abdominal surgery textbook or atlas. As in any other operation during pregnancy, it is important to eliminate or minimize uterine manipulation to exclude the possibility of uterine contractions and possible preterm labor or abortion depending on the trimester of the operation.

Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy

At the beginning of laparoscopy, cholecystectomy during pregnancy was considered as a relative contraindication, mainly because of the lack of knowledge of the effects of CO_2 to the fetus. Fear of surgical treatment was based on the potential risk of abortion or malformations if done during the first trimester or preterm labor when done in the last one. Direct uterine trauma, decreased uterine blood flow due to the pneumoperitoneum, and toxic narcotics drugs were suggested as possible causes of fetal morbidity [192–194]. In Reddick and Olsen's 1989 article [195], pregnancy was said to be a contraindication to LC. First published case of LC on a 27-year-old patient who was 31 weeks pregnant was in 1991 by Pucci and Seed [196]. Several series of laparoscopy for the management of cholecystitis have shown no negative side effects on fetal outcome [197–199].

Up to 2008 there are 277 reported cases of LC in pregnant patients in the English literature. The data from these reports are retrospective, uncontrolled, and unblinded and surely represent only a fraction of the pregnant women who have undergone LC. Nevertheless, these data provide the best evidence available to determine how to treat a pregnant woman with biliary tract disease [163]. Potential advantages of LC in the pregnant patient include decreased fetal depression due to lessened postoperative narcotic requirements, lower risks of wound complications, and diminished postoperative maternal hypoventilation [200]. A study by Barone et al. showed almost significantly lower incidence of premature contractions (p = 0.057) in LC compared to OC group [169]. The only significant differences between the LC and OC groups were that patients underwent laparoscopic surgery at a mean of 5 weeks of gestation earlier than those who had open procedures and the serum alkaline phosphatase was significantly higher in the open group. In a small case control study by Curet et al. 12 LC were compared with 11 OC. There were no spontaneous abortions or episodes of premature labor in the LC group and one preterm labor in the OC group [135].

Pneumoperitoneum

Despite the conventional dogma that the first and third trimesters are higher risk periods for LC, there have been no reported fetal deaths after LC was carried out in either of these trimesters. The use of LC for patients in the first trimester of pregnancy is controversial [201] because of the unknown effects of the CO_2 pneumoperitoneum on the developing fetus [202, 203], but no problems have been encountered in clinical series so far [204].

Limited published physiological data exist concerning fetal-maternal interactions during laparoscopy. As a general principle, when the fetal-maternal unit is stressed, the mother is "conserved" at the expense of the fetus. For example, the normally decreased maternal PaCO₂ during pregnancy may be important in assuring adequate transplacental CO₂ diffusion from the fetus to the mother for subsequent pulmonary excretion. CO₂ pneumoperitoneum may cause maternal and subsequent fetal hypercarbia, due to decreased maternal ventilation and increased transperitoneal CO_2 absorption by the mother. In a study of pregnant ewes by Hunter and Swanstrom [202], CO₂ pneumoperitoneum induced progressive, albeit reversible, fetal hypercarbia, acidosis, and tachycardia when pneumoperitoneum pressures exceeded 15 mmHg. These effects were minimized by using low pneumoperitoneum pressures or by using nitrous oxide as the insufflation gas [202]. The potential deleterious effects of shortterm fetal hypercarbia are unknown. However, in high-risk mothers prone to hypercarbia (e.g., chronic lung disease, massive obesity), precautions to decrease maternal hypercarbia by using low-pressure pneumoperitoneum (12 mmHg or less) or nitrous oxide as the insufflation gas might be considered. Nitrous oxide has been safely employed during gynecologic laparoscopy. Nitrous oxide requires the presence of either hydrogen gas or methane (such as from colonic origin) to be combustible during electrosurgical procedures [202].

Introduction of gas into peritoneum (closed cavity) has two immediate effects: (1) increase in intra-abdominal pressure and (2) gaseous exchange

leading to equilibrium with gases in the blood [205]. Increased intra-abdominal pressure can decrease cardiac output by several mechanisms, including direct alteration of venous resistance in the inferior vena cava, total peripheral resistance, and mean systemic pressure [205]. Impaired venous return via compression of the inferior vena cava is of particular concern in the second half of pregnancy since the enlarged uterus can also limit venous return. The uterine compression of vena cava can be minimized by slight lateral positioning of the mother [206]. The CO₂ that is absorbed across the peritoneal surface first equilibrates within the bloodstream, then with longer operative time with the skeletal muscle, viscera, and finally bone. The patients who undergo a prolonged laparoscopic procedure are at risk of maintaining hypercarbia and acidosis postoperatively until all excess CO_2 is eliminated from the tissue.

Hypercarbia and respiratory acidosis can be monitored to some extent by capnography which measures end-tidal CO₂ concentration in the endotracheal tubes. If a rise in end-tidal CO₂ is detected, CO₂ elimination via the alveoli can be increased using controlled hyperventilation. The limitation of capnography is that while it is sensitive, end-tidal CO₂ is not foolproof in estimating CO2 arterial pressure. When ventilation-perfusion mismatch is present and the amount of ventilation is greater relative to perfusion, gas from such ventilation will contain less pCO₂ than the actual PaCO₂, resulting in falsely normal or low endtidal CO_2 readings [207]. Similar discrepancy between end-tidal CO2 and PaCO2, and subsequent acidosis, has been demonstrated also in operative laparoscopy patients with compromised cardiopulmonary status [208]. For such patients, monitoring of arterial PaCO₂ and pH is preferable to limit the risk of hypercarbia and acidosis. The close monitoring of CO₂ is also important considering the potential direct effect of CO₂ in increasing the mean arterial pressure and total peripheral resistance index, leading to increased afterload which could limit cardiac output [209].

Limited studies of pneumoperitoneum in pregnant sheep have demonstrated increased fetal arterial blood pressure, tachycardia, and respiratory acidosis, which were only partially corrected with alteration in ventilator settings based on maternal capnography results [202, 210, 211].

Working pressures of CO_2 are recommended to be below 12 mmHg in order to prevent fetal acidosis [212]. Hunter et al. investigated the physiological impact of a CO_2 pneumoperitoneum in these clinical settings. They concluded that a CO_2 pneumoperitoneum created minimal impact on the patient and the fetus when using intra-abdominal pressure of 15 mmHg or less, also confirmed by others [202, 213, 214]. In accordance with Steinbrook et al. [204], some authors use a pneumoperitoneum of 10 mmHg – low enough to be in the safe range and high enough to gain adequate visualization for a safe procedure [47].

Third Trimester

When LC is necessary, the recommendation is to perform it in the second trimester. This is due to the belief that in the second trimester, organogenesis is complete and the risk of spontaneous abortion as seen in the first trimester and the risk of spontaneous labor as in the third trimester are significantly reduced in the second trimester [163, 215, 216]. The third trimester, however, poses certain potential difficulties mainly in terms of the diminished working space available owing to the enlarging uterus, the risk of injuring the uterus, and the perceived risk for excessive manipulation of the gravid uterus leading to preterm labor. The most serious complication of the uterine injury includes that of fetal loss owing to pneumoamnion resulting from inadvertent injury during Veress needle insertion for pneumoperitoneum [217]. A near-term gravid uterus makes an LC technically impossible, and near-term pregnancy is the only absolute indication for OC [12,142]. Specific problem poses patients with indication for elective or emergent Cesarean section. After Cesarean section, depending on the severity of cholecystitis, one can decide between open and laparoscopic operation and conservative treatment with elective cholecystectomy after 6 weeks.

In 1991, Pucci and Seed published a case report of a successful LC for a 27-year-old patient who was 31 weeks pregnant [196]. Furthermore, in one of the largest single institution series of 15 cases of the third trimester laparoscopic surgery, Affleck et al. reported a preterm delivery rate to be similar in both the LC and OC groups [218]. There were no fetal losses, uterine injuries, or spontaneous abortions in the LC group. In fact most of the reports in the literature suggest the safety of laparoscopic approach in pregnant women including the third trimester [163, 168, 215, 216, 219–224]. Some authors are publishing data about laparoscopy in the third trimester combining acute appendicitis and cholecystitis with excellent outcome [225]. It should be stressed that appendicitis and cholecystitis as specific pathologies have different influence on uterine irritability possibly because of different nature of local peritonitis and also due to different location (the appendix is in contact with the uterus). The upper gestational limit for laparoscopic surgery is not defined. Upadhyay et al. have shown that laparoscopic surgery up to 34 weeks can be performed [216]. For patients with potentially viable fetuses managed surgically, steroids were generally administered 24 h preoperatively to speed fetal lung maturation.

Open (Hasson) Technique

According to an NIH statement, patients in the third trimester of pregnancy should generally not undergo LC, because of the risk of damage to the uterus and the difficulty presented by the large and gravid uterus, which can obstruct safe access to the abdomen and gallbladder fossa [226]. Fatum and Rojansky suggest a gestational age limit of 26-28 weeks for laparoscopic surgery in general [193]. Although in the past Society of American Gastrointestinal Endoscopic Surgery (SAGES) recommended an open technique of initial port placement, in a revision of their guidelines (year 2007), they have suggested that the initial access could be safely accomplished by open (Hasson) technique, Veress needle, or optical trocar technique, the location of trocar placement being adjusted according to the fundal height, earlier incisions, and experience of the surgeon [227].

When Veress needle is used for initial insufflation, it could be safely carried out by inserting it in either the left or the right upper quadrant in the midclavicular line approximately 1-3 cm below the costal margin [216, 228]. It should be noted that there are two reports of Veress needle insufflating intrauterine cavity, resulting in CO_2 embolism [223, 229], and one during laparoscopic appendectomy, injuring the uterine wall with the mandrel of the 5 mm trocar. There was loss of a little amniotic fluid, but there was no severe bleeding. The remainder of the pregnancy was without complications [230]. After inserting a 5 mm trocar at this site, a 5 mm camera is then used to guide the insertion of the rest of the ports under direct vision [216].

The usual umbilical port for the camera is placed few centimeters cephalad beyond the fundus of the gravid uterus in the midline usually in supraumbilical position. The insufflation pressure is around 12–15 mmHg. A pressure of 15 mmHg should not be of concern as in the third trimester, as at times the uterine pressures can reach very high during spontaneous intermittent contractions [216]. Currently, optical trocars or the so-called Direct Vision Initial Ports (Optiview, by Ethicon, Cincinnati, OH, USA; Visiport, by US Surgical, Norwalk, CT, USA) have become available. They can be used with or without pneumoperitoneum. These kinds of trocars are introduced under direct vision.

Laparolift

To eliminate the possible influence of CO_2 pneumoperitoneum on the fetus, some authors used the laparoscopic technique without the use of pneumoperitoneum [231]. This method is not well accepted in pregnant as in nonpregnant population.

Local Anesthesia

Local anesthesia with prolonged duration of action could be utilized in port sites for improved postoperative analgesia, which minimizes narcotic requirements after surgery.

2.1.8.7 Perioperative Management Intraoperative CO₂ Monitoring

Intraoperative CO_2 monitoring by capnography should be used during laparoscopy in the pregnant patient (level III). Fetal acidosis with insufflation has not been documented in the human fetus, but concerns over potential detrimental effects of acidosis have led to the recommendation of maternal CO_2 monitoring [203, 232]. Initially, there was a debate over maternal blood gas monitoring of arterial carbon dioxide (PaCO₂) versus end-tidal carbon dioxide (ETCO₂) monitoring, but the less invasive capnography has been demonstrated to adequately reflect maternal acid-base status in humans [233]. Several large studies have documented the safety and efficacy of ETCO₂ measurements in pregnant women [168, 193, 225] making routine blood gas monitoring unnecessary.

Fetal Heart Monitoring

Fetal heart monitoring should occur pre- and postoperatively in the setting of urgent abdominal surgery during pregnancy (level III). While intraoperative fetal heart rate monitoring (every 5 min) by surface ultrasound was once thought to be the most accurate method to detect fetal distress during laparoscopy, no intraoperative fetal heart rate abnormalities have been reported in the literature [11, 136]. Lu et al. found that external monitors of uterine contractions were variably effective in the insufflated abdomen [133]. This has led some to recommend only pre- and postoperative monitoring of the fetal heart rate as no increased fetal morbidity has been reported [168, 225].

Special monitoring precautions beyond those usually employed during general anesthesia continuous maternal pulse oximetry, end-tidal CO₂, monitoring, electrocardiography, and pulse rate measurements, combined with frequent blood pressure measurements - have generally not been employed. Transabdominal monitoring of fetal heart rate is usually not technically feasible during laparoscopic surgery in advanced pregnancy. In high-risk pregnancy, transvaginal fetal monitoring can be employed [204]. In addition, in women predisposed to significant hypercarbia, changes in end-tidal CO2 may lag significantly behind maternal PaCO₂. Frequent direct measurements of maternal PaCO₂ via an arterial catheter may be warranted [204].

Thromboprophylaxis

Many factors can alter postoperative coagulation changes. These include the type of operation

performed [234] and the type of anesthesia [235]. Postoperative changes in cytokine level are affected by even more factors. They include the type of procedure and anesthetic technique or anesthetic agent used [236], the duration of operation [237], and the use of autologous or allogenic transfusion [238].

Caprini et al. [234] reported a marked hypercoagulable state after LC, as seen by an increase in the thromboelastographic index, on the first postoperative day compared with preoperative values. Other reports have documented a reduction in postoperative hypercoagulability after LC compared with after OC [239, 240]. Prisco et al. reported a significant increase in F1.2 levels after LC, but these levels were significantly lower than OC [240]. Conversely, other investigators have demonstrated no difference in postoperative hemostasis between laparoscopic and open surgery [241, 242], and fibrinogen levels increased and reached maximum levels at 72 h, but significantly less so after LC than after OC, while plasminogen levels decreased postoperatively without a significant difference between groups [243]. Laparoscopic surgery is associated with a lesser degree of thromboembolic complications despite pneumoperitoneum which, by reducing venous inflow toward the heart, promotes venous stasis of the legs and predisposes to deep venous thrombosis [244, 245].

In a nonrandomized trial, Shietroma et al. [243] compared TAT, F1, FIB, soluble fibrin, and D-dimer plasma levels until 72 h after surgery between patients assigned to open or laparoscopic cholecystectomy and found that levels of the aforementioned markers were significantly higher in the open surgery group than in the laparoscopic surgery group, implying significantly higher activation of coagulation and fibrinolysis in the open surgery group. Three other nonrandomized studies compared fibrinolytic activity between OC and LC and found insignificant differences between the two groups of patients [241, 242, 246].

Results of the study by Tsiminikakis et al. showed that open surgery, as compared with laparoscopic procedures, leads to activation of the clotting system of a higher degree than in

the laparoscopic surgery group, implying thus greater thromboembolic risk for patients undergoing open surgery. Subclinical fibrinolysis was also more profound in the open surgery group. Although of a lower degree, hypercoagulability is still observed in patients undergoing laparoscopic surgery. This fact, combined with the pneumoperitoneum-induced venous stasis of the legs, explains the reduced, but not negligible, rate of thromboembolic complications after laparoscopic surgery. Therefore, routine thromboembolic prophylaxis (low-molecular-weight subcutaneous heparin, elastic compression stockings, intraoperative pneumatic stockings, and early postoperative patient mobilization) should be considered for patients undergoing laparoscopic surgery [247].

Gestational hormones, particularly estrogen, contribute to a mild hypercoagulopathy during pregnancy by increasing the synthesis of clotting factors [248]. Thromboembolic phenomena are also promoted by intra-abdominal vascular stasis resulting from compression by the enlarged gravid uterus. If a laparotomy can be avoided, recovery time is greatly reduced; thus, postoperative complications due to immobilization, such as deep vein thrombosis and pulmonary embolism, are less likely. Prophylaxis with pneumatic compression devices both intraoperatively and postoperatively and early postoperative ambulation are recommended as in the nonpregnant patients.

Tocolysis

Current SAGES and EAES guidelines recommend tocolytics only if uterine contractions are present. In other words, tocolytics should not be used for prevention of uterine contractions. Tocolytics were thought to calm the uterus from the insult of acute abdomen and the intraoperative uterine manipulation, but their benefit is equivocal [249]. Figure 2.5 stratifies the different tocolytics used and their effect on the fetal outcome [117]. Authors show that there is no significant difference in efficacy of different tocolytics and no significant difference in outcome when tocolytics are used or not, the finding confirmed by others [250]. These findings are different from those which Allen et al. reported, as they recorded a 100 % success rate of tocolysis in prevention of labor [251].



Fig. 2.5 Effects of specific tocolytics, all tocolytics, and no tocolytics on fetal outcome during acute abdomen [117]

Tocolytics not only fail to improve fetal outcome but also had serious maternal and fetal side effects, which could contraindicate their use, especially ritodrine and prostaglandin synthetase inhibitors. Ritodrine causes maternal and fetal tachycardia, nausea, and vomiting as recorded in this study, and so it impaired very important signs for managing acute abdomen. Prostaglandin synthetase inhibitors are blamed for constriction of ductus arteriosus when used as a tocolytic, but recently it was found that when used between 26 and 34 weeks of pregnancy, the danger is minimal [252]. In the study by El-Amin Ali et al. [117], no teratogenesis due to prostaglandin synthetase inhibitor was detected, and the reported complications of altered hematological indices, transient renal insufficiency, and necrotizing enterocolitis [253] were not detected. Another drawback of the use of prostaglandin synthetase inhibitor is its anti-inflammatory and antipyretic effect, which might mask important clinical parameters for acute abdomen case management and give the surgeon a false sense of security. Unlike ritodrine and prostaglandin synthetase inhibitor, nifedipine is safer and does not alter the disease symptomatology [249]. Although nifedipine was blamed for causing hypotension, this proved to be insignificant [254, 255]. Albeit feared for teratogenicity [256], the evidence is not conclusive [257], and no malformations were reported in the study by El-Amin Ali [117]. In the study by Lu et al. 14 out of 53 (26%) patients with symptomatic cholelithiasis developed preterm contractions requiring treatment with tocolytic agents. One patient with biliary colic failed tocolysis and delivered a 1,250 g infant at 32 weeks gestation, and another with acute cholecystitis had pulmonary edema as a complication of tocolysis [133]. Selective use is recommeded, only if uterine contractions are present, as proposed in the study by Sungler et al. [47]. Both patients receiving tocolysis (25th and 32nd weeks of gestation) had preterm labor on admission for 6 and 9 days, respectively.

Folic Acid/Multivitamin Supplementation

A study by Acsa et al. showed that symptomatic cholelithiasis and/or cholecystitis in pregnant women is associated with a higher risk for neural tube defects in their offspring [258]. However, this finding was based on 11 cases, and of these cases, two had alternative possible causes (diabetes and high fever-related influenza) as well. Thus, this finding is only a signal, which needs confirmation or rejection. There is no similar report published regarding the association between symptomatic cholelithiasis and cholecystitis and neural tube defects. At the evaluation of this association, microbial agents, related drug treatments, other confounders, and chance effects should be considered. Previous studies indicated an association between neural tube defects or other congenital anomalies and high fever during the critical period [259–264]. Some pregnant women with symptomatic cholelithiasis and/or cholecystitis reported fever in the study. Currently there are no data regarding the possible association between the bacterial causes of cholecystitis and neural tube defects [164]. The drugs used for the treatment of symptomatic cholelithiasis and/ or cholecystitis have no role in the origin of neural tube defects [265, 266]. The use of folic acid and folic acid-containing multivitamins was less frequent symptomatic cholelithiasis and/or cholecystitis group. Authors' hypothesis for the explanation of possible association between symptomatic cholelithiasis and/or cholecystitis and neural tube defects is based on the observation that the chronic condition of symptomatic cholelithiasis and/or cholecystitis frequently includes fever, and this fever may have a role in the origin of neural tube defects. Thus, periconceptional folic acid/multivitamin supplementation in pregnant women with symptomatic cholelithiasis and/or cholecystitis is particularly important [258, 263].

Duration of Hospitalization

In the study by Lu et al. patients who underwent LC were able to tolerate clear liquids 0.6 days sooner and regular diet 0.3 days sooner than patients who underwent OC [133]. Curet et al.

demonstrated, in a retrospective study, a significant reduction in hospitalization time for LC in comparison with OC [135]. Mean hospitalization was 2 [161] to 4.5 [220] days for acute cholecystitis treated with LC and 3 days for common bile duct exploration [161].

2.1.8.8 Surgical Considerations in the Postpartum Period

The abdominal wall also undergoes significant change during pregnancy, with muscle tone reduction and skin elasticity to accommodate the enlarging uterus. The abdominal wall tone remains lax for several weeks postpartum, returning to a near-nonparous level in 6-7 weeks. The hallmarks of acute surgical disease, abdominal guarding and rigidity, do not occur during the early puerperium. This single feature of the puerperium is responsible for confusion and delay in proper surgical diagnosis. Puerperal changes in blood components may be confusing as well. During the first 10–14 days of the puerperium, WBC counts of 20,000-25,000/mm³ are not unusual; there is also a predominant increase in neutrophils. The erythrocyte sedimentation rate may increase to 50-60 mm/h. Reliance on either the erythrocyte sedimentation rate or the WBC count for the diagnosis of acute infection may be misleading.

The postpartum patient can be operated upon without the added concerns of the fetus; however, several unique characteristics apply to this group. In the early postpartum period, the enlarged uterus is a potential technical factor. In the Cesarean section patient, the challenges of a recent surgical incision must be considered. Safe access to the peritoneal cavity and ultimate protection of the recent incision are important factors. Finally, unique features of the biliary tract disease during the postpartum period may require special consideration. Any conservative treatment course is hampered by these patients' strong desire to minimize the number of hospital days, recurrent symptoms, and disability. Physiologically, postpartum patients are still recovering from pregnancy and childbirth. In addition, separation from a newborn, combined with varying degrees of labile emotions related to the postpartum state, serves to accentuate the usual psychological stresses of illness. If early laparoscopy can be applied to this group, the benefits will be even greater than that reported for the general population.

The enlarged uterus did not hamper exposure, even in the first week. At the time of surgery, the uterine fundus was inferior to the umbilicus. This is consistent with subsequent reports of technical success and good exposure in pregnant patients undergoing laparoscopy during the first and second trimesters [135]. There were no adhesions encountered in the Cesarean section group. The course of the procedure and recovery was identical to the remainder of patients.

The final unique consideration in the postpartum patient is the presence of a healing abdominal incision after Cesarean section. There are no published studies on outcomes for recent abdominal incisions subjected to early pneumoperitoneum. Pneumoperitoneum was limited to 10 mmHg pressure in the Cesarean section patients. This may have been beneficial in preventing undue mechanical strain on the healing wound, though we have no controls with the standard (15-16 mmHg pressure) for comparison. It seems prudent to utilize the minimal intra-abdominal pressure necessary for adequate exposure in these patients. Although evidence suggests fascial separation, if present, occurs early, it remains to be seen what long-term status these incisions will achieve. No hernia has developed in these patients with follow-up to 5.5 years [267].

Gallstone-Related Hospitalization During the First Postpartum Year

Gallbladder disease is a leading non-obstetric cause for hospitalization in the first year postpartum. Seventy-six percent were diagnosed with uncomplicated cholelithiasis, 16 % with AP, 9 % with acute cholecystitis, and 8 % with cholangitis. Seventythree percent of hospitalized women underwent cholecystectomy and 5 % underwent ERCP. On multivariate analysis, independent risk factors for hospitalization included maternal race, age, being overweight or obese prepregnancy, pregnancy weight gain, and estimated gestational age [4].

2.1.8.9 Combined or Consecutive Operations During the Same Pregnancy

As previously reported, one unusual patient required two separate laparoscopic operations during the same pregnancy: cholecystectomy at 6 weeks gestation and later at 20 weeks appendectomy and reduction of an ovarian torsion. Another patient, at term, underwent combined Cesarean delivery (previously planned) and laparoscopic cholecystectomy. The cholecystectomy was performed first, because it was felt that it would be safer to conduct a cholecystectomy in a stable patient prior to any significant bleeding potentially encountered with child birth [268].

2.1.9 Prognosis

2.1.9.1 Fetal Outcome

All of the placental and amniotic complications occurred in patients undergoing cholecystectomy and were all in the laparoscopic group. Additionally, the incidence of placental/amniotic complications was statistically higher in those undergoing cholecystectomy compared with appendectomy [269]. The etiology of this association is not clear. Others state no fetal morbidity or mortality [161]. The incidence of preterm deliveries with conservative management was 3.5 % compared with 6.0 % in patients receiving surgical treatment. Similar figures were found for fetal mortality in conservative group (2.2 %) and operated group (1.2 %) [270].

2.1.9.2 Maternal Outcome

Prognosis after cholecystectomy during pregnancy is excellent. Most authors declare that there is no maternal mortality and complications mostly include wound infections [161]. In six reports of 310 patients comparing conservative with surgical management, all patients were initially treated conservatively. No maternal mortality was reported in either group [270].

2.2 Common Bile Duct Stones, Cholangitis, and Biliary Pancreatitis

2.2.1 Incidence

One in 1,200 pregnancies is complicated by choledocholithiasis [271]. CBD stones have been observed in 10–12.5 % of pregnant women undergoing cholecystectomy [162, 272] and account for 7 % of cases of jaundice in pregnancy [6].

2.2.2 History

Clinical presentation of pregnant patients with CBD stones is the same as in nonpregnant population. Classical symptoms include abdominal pain, jaundice, nausea, vomiting, and itching. Additional diagnostic challenge exists due to specific pathologic states that could be found only in pregnancy and should be included in differential diagnosis. Clinical presentation of biliary AP is the same as every other type of AP and is described in detail in the Chap. 3.

2.2.3 Examination

Physical examination is the same as the examination for cholelithiasis and cholecystitis with special attention on signs of icterus. If painless without elevated body temperature, then CBD stones or periampullary tumor is suspected, or if painful with fever and chills, then acute cholangitis is the most probable diagnosis.

2.2.4 Differential Diagnosis

There are several entities that should be included in differential diagnosis of CBD stones and cholangitis. Most of them could be easily excluded after abdominal ultrasound or MRCP. The two entities found in pregnancy are presented in more detail for easier determination of definitive diagnosis: intrahepatic cholestasis of pregnancy and acute fatty liver of pregnancy.

2.2.4.1 Intrahepatic Cholestasis of Pregnancy (ICP)

ICP usually occurs during the second or third trimester and disappears spontaneously after delivery. The prevalence of ICP varies widely by country [273, 274]. The highest frequencies have been reported in Bolivia and Chile. In Chile, the prevalence in 1974-1975 was reported to be 15.6 %, ranging 11.8-27.7 % according to ethnic origin [275]. For unknown reasons, the prevalence has more recently appeared to decrease (4.0-6.5 %) [275, 276]. In the United States, the prevalence has been estimated from 0.3 to 5.6 % according to ethnic origin [277, 278]. The prevalence in Europe is about 0.5–1.5 % [274]. Generally, ICP is more common in twin pregnancies [279]. Pruritus, which is the main symptom of ICP, is very uncomfortable and difficult to tolerate. It is often generalized but predominates on the palms and soles. It is more severe at night and disturbs sleep. Pruritus usually disappears within the first few days following delivery [275]. The patient may also be instructed to estimate the intensity of her pruritus on a 100 mm long visual analog scale [280]. These scales for monitoring the intensity of pruritus are particularly useful to evaluate the effect of medical treatment on this subjective symptom. The clinical examination findings are normal except for evidence of scratching. Fever, if present, is usually caused by an associated urinary tract infection. Less than 10 % of patients have jaundice. The greater frequency of jaundice in some studies may be a consequence of concomitant urinary tract infection [281]. ICP with jaundice but without pruritus is rare [282]. Patients do not experience abdominal pain or encephalopathy. Ultrasonographic examination reveals no dilatation of the biliary tract but may show gallstones. Measurement of serum ALT activity is a sensitive test for the diagnosis of ICP. Patients with ICP frequently exhibit very significant increases in serum ALT activity that suggests acute viral hepatitis, which should be ruled out with suitable serologic tests [282].

Liver histology does not reveal necrotic lesions, and the ALT elevations may be secondary to an increase in membrane permeability. The serum GGT activity is normal or only slightly increased [282]. The serum bile acid concentrations are increased and may be the first or only laboratory abnormality [282, 283]. A relationship between maternal serum bile acid levels and fetal distress has been found [284], and evaluation of the serum bile acid concentration has been suggested as a mean of fetal assessment in patients with ICP [280]. At the present time, however, no consensus has been reached concerning the usefulness of evaluating the serum bile acid concentrations in the obstetric management of patients with ICP [285]. Little or no correlation has been found between the serum total bile acid concentrations and other liver test values [282]. The serum bile acid concentration and serum ALT activity decrease rapidly after delivery and, as a rule, normalize in a few weeks. The measurement of serum glutathione S-transferase, a maker of hepatocellular integrity, has been proposed to distinguish ICP from "benign pruritus gravidarum" [286], but its use in routine is limited. The prothrombin time is usually normal. It may become abnormal in severe cholestasis with jaundice or in patients who have been treated with cholestyramine. The abnormality is caused by vitamin K deficiency, which should be anticipated and treated before delivery to prevent hemorrhage. Such therapy contributes to a good maternal prognosis. ICP has been found associated to preeclampsia [287, 288] or acute fatty liver of pregnancy (AFLP) [289]. Liver biopsy is rarely necessary for the diagnosis. Histopathology is characterized by pure cholestasis, sometimes with bile plugs in the hepatocytes and canaliculi, predominantly in zone 3. Inflammation and necrosis are not usually observed, and the portal tracts are unaffected [290].

2.2.4.2 Acute Fatty Liver of Pregnancy

AFLP was distinguished as a specific clinical entity unique to pregnancy in 1940 by Sheehan [291]. AFLP is a rare disease. Incidence has been evaluated in range 1/7,000–1/20,000 deliveries

[292–295]. As a rule, AFLP is a disease of the third trimester that may occur during any gestation. The frequency of twin gestations is increased among patients with AFLP [293], and 7 % of triplet pregnancies have been reported to be complicated by AFLP [296]. The most frequent initial symptoms are nausea or vomiting, abdominal pain (especially epigastric), anorexia, and jaundice [297]. In the past, jaundice was almost always seen during the course of the disease, but because of earlier diagnosis, prompt delivery, and the diagnosis of milder cases, we now see affected patients without jaundice. The size of the liver is usually normal or small. Patients with AFLP rarely have pruritus. Hypertension and proteinuria which are the main signs of preeclampsia are found in up to half the patients [298, 299]. In severe forms, patients may demonstrate asterixis and encephalopathy, with or without coma. Esophagitis and Mallory-Weiss syndrome related to severe vomiting have been reported, as well as bleeding secondary to these esophageal lesions. Genital bleeding is frequent. These hemorrhages are exacerbated by associated coagulation disorders. Ascites may be present and is partially related to portal hypertension. Polyuria and polydipsia (without diabetes) have been noted in about 5 % of patients with AFLP [298] and are almost pathognomonic symptoms in this setting of liver disease in pregnancy. AP is a rare but a potentially severe complication [300]. The serum aminotransferase levels are raised, but usually the level is not as high as in acute viral hepatitis. The bilirubin level is almost always increased. Patients may demonstrate hypoglycemia, which is uncommon in other liver disease unique to pregnancy. In severe cases, the prothrombin time is increased and the fibrinogen level decreased. These coagulation disorders are caused by hepatic insufficiency, disseminated intravascular coagulation, or both. A low platelet count is usual in AFLP and is not always associated with other signs of disseminated intravascular coagulation. Thrombocytopenia may be the most striking laboratory feature and normalizes spontaneously after delivery. The diagnosis of AFLP should always be considered when thrombocytopenia occurs during late pregnancy and

should always prompt the performance of liver function tests. Renal failure (mainly functional) and hyperuricemia are usual. Ultrasonography of the liver may show increased echogenicity. Computed tomography may be useful for the diagnosis, and a liver density that is lower than usual may be demonstrated by Hounsfield unit values in the liver that are equal to or lower than those in the spleen [297]. The findings on imaging studies may be normal; however, a study showed that the findings on computed tomography, which is more sensitive than ultrasonography, were normal in half of patients with AFLP [301]. These complementary examinations should not delay delivery, particularly in severe cases, in which diagnosis can usually be highly suspected on clinical grounds with routine blood tests (serum liver tests, glycemia, creatininemia, electrolytes, uricemia, full blood count including platelets, prothrombin time). Liver biopsy is the best way to confirm the diagnosis of AFLP, but because it is invasive, it is not always performed. Also, we can take advantage of noninvasive procedures to demonstrate fat in the liver and exclude other liver diseases, such as viral hepatitis. Nevertheless, liver biopsy may be useful in atypical cases, especially if the appropriate treatment (delivery) is being delayed. The overall architecture of the liver is not altered. The characteristic picture is a microvesicular fatty infiltration of the hepatocytes, which are swollen. The droplets are minute and surround centrally located nuclei, so that the cytoplasm has a foamy appearance. The microvesicular fatty infiltration is most

prominent in the pericentral zones and midzones (zones 2 and 3) and usually spares a rim of periportal cells. The droplets stain with oil red O, which is specific for fat. Electron microscopy confirms the presence of fat droplets and has shown nonspecific changes in mitochondrial size and shape [302]. A stain specific for fat or electron microscopy is useful for pathology confirmation of the diagnosis in patients with ballooning of the cytoplasm but no evident vacuolization [297]. Therefore, whenever AFLP is suspected, a piece of the liver biopsy specimen should be reserved before paraffin embedding and processed appropriately with special stains to confirm the presence of fat in the hepatocytes. The pathologic changes normally reverse rapidly after delivery, and AFLP is not associated with progression to cirrhosis [299].

2.2.5 Diagnosis

2.2.5.1 Transabdominal Ultrasound

Ultrasound is the imaging tool of choice for evaluation of the biliary system and is accurate in diagnosing cholelithiasis in 97 % of cases [29, 109]. Its accuracy, however, is limited in the evaluation of the common bile duct (50 %) and the pancreas (partial visualization in 60 % with unremarkable findings) [115].

2.2.5.2 MRCP

MRCP is the best diagnostic option for definitive diagnosis of biliary diseases in pregnancy if abdominal ultrasound is not diagnostic. MRCP is rarely used due to rarity of the disease and not widespread availability, and only five published case reports of MRCP in pregnant women for stones and cancer are published [115, 218, 303-305]. No maternal or fetal morbidity or mortality was noted in these reports. This imaging method is important because it can differentiate between common bile duct stones and Mirizzi syndrome (Fig. 2.3). Patient diagnosed as having Mirizzi syndrome undergo surgery, and jaundice improves after cholecystectomy without endoscopic sphincterotomy or exploration of the common bile duct. This is especially important in pregnant population because this eliminates radiation exposure during pregnancy. Recent refinements in the technique and the development of 3D MRCP sequences further improved MRCP, allowing the reconstruction of overlapping slices of less than 1 mm [306, 307]. With a reported accuracy close to 100 % in determining the presence and level of biliary obstruction, MRCP has replaced diagnostic ERCP in many institutions, and the utilization of ERCP for diagnostic purposes is steadily decreasing.

2.2.5.3 ERCP

ERCP is both a diagnostic and therapeutic modality, first reported during pregnancy in 1990 by Baillie et al. for the treatment of complicated gallstone disease [308]. There are several important issues for the ERCP use in pregnancy.

Radiation

Clinicians may not be well informed of the facts relating to the use of diagnostic radiological studies in pregnancy. Lack of understanding of radiation effects on the fetus causes unnecessary anxiety in pregnant patients exposed to diagnostic radiation and may lead to unnecessary pregnancy termination. A study examining physician perceptions of teratogenic risk associated with undergoing plain radiography and CT during early pregnancy found that six of the 208 family practice physicians would recommend pregnancy termination after first trimester CT and 1 following radiography in the first trimester; 12 % (25/208) of physicians were not sure of the need for pregnancy termination after radiography; and 19 % (39/208) of family practice physicians were not sure about a CT scan examination. The same study reported that 8 % (5/65) of obstetricians included in the study would have recommended pregnancy termination after first trimester CT scan examination [309].

The amount of radiation used during ERCP is 18-310 mrad [310-312], which is lower than the harmful dose of 5-10 rad, which is the dose at which fetal damage occurs. Radiation risk is greatest during the first trimester. Fluoroscopy generally delivers a radiation dose of up to 20 rads/min but varies depending on the X-ray equipment utilized, patient positioning, and patient size. The fetus should be shielded during cholangiography. Other alternatives to fluoroscopy include intraoperative ultrasound and choledochoscopy. Some endoscopists have reported undertaking ERCP without fluoroscopy in pregnant women to minimize radiation risk [313, 314]. Even though the risks to the fetus during the second trimester for radiation exposure are low, it is recommended to protect the uterus with a lead shield.

ERCP Techniques

Eliminating radiation exposure can be accomplished by cannulating the common bile duct with a sphincterotome over a guidewire that can be fixed in place, performing sphincterotomy, exchanging the sphincterotome for an extraction balloon catheter over the guidewire, and sweeping the bile duct without a cholangiogram to extract any stones. The main criticism of this technique is that it provides no real-time information regarding the anatomy of the ductal system and documentation of stone clearance [313]. Axelrad et al. suggested that capturing fluoroscopic images with a videoendoscopy system provides safer ERCP procedure than using spot radiography [49]. But they had to use fluoroscopy for 45 s, 3.4 min, and 2.6 min, respectively, in ERCP applications performed three times at different times in the same patient. Llach et al. carried out sphincterotomy under ultrasound guidance in their first patient and without any imaging technique in the second one [315]. They also stressed that the aspiration of the bile after deep cannulation enabled them to confirm selective common bile duct cannulation and to carry out endoscopic sphincterotomy without radiographic control.

In one modification initial CBD cannulation was done with the help of a double lumen sphincterotome, deep cannulation was achieved, and the bile was aspirated to confirm CBD position. After deep CBD cannulation, the guidewire was passed, and complete biliary sphincterotomy was done over the guidewire. In cases where deep CBD cannulation was not possible, after two attempts, the conventional sphincterotome was removed and patients were subjected to needle-knife sphincterotomy. Once the biliary orifice was identified, a complete biliary sphincterotomy was performed using a conventional double lumen sphincterotome after confirming the location inside CBD. After the biliary sphincterotomy, a Zag guidewire was left in place and a 7Fr double pigtail stent was placed in the CBD. Patients were kept nil orally for 6 h after procedure, and i.v. fluids and i.v. cefotaxime 1 g bid was given for 1 day followed by oral antibiotics for 5-7 days. After delivery all the patients were subjected to definitive ERCP. Biliary stents were removed, and cholangiogram was obtained in all patients. All small stones were removed with Dormia basket, while one patient with a single large stone was subjected to mechanical lithotripsy. Patient with multiple large stones was subjected to surgery [316].

Reports have shown that if certain precautionary measures are taken, therapeutic ERCP can be safely performed during pregnancy [317]. Actually, the *American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists* (ACOG) states that risks for fetal anomalies, growth restriction, or abortions are not increased with radiation exposure of less than 5 rad, a level above the range of exposure for diagnostic procedures [318]. Aspiration technique is used to avoid pancreatography, and fluoroscopy time should be as short as possible (<1 min) and spot radiographs avoided if possible [319].

When facing more invasive operative and interventional options – surgery or percutaneous transhepatic cholangiography – ERCP may be the best therapeutic option in the setting of pregnancy. In conclusion, ERCP in pregnancy tends to be safe for both the mother and the fetus, but the procedure should be largely restricted to therapeutic indications with additional intraprocedural safety measures [312].

It should be stressed that due to the ability of amniotic fluid to conduct electrical current to the fetus, the grounding pad should be placed on the patient above the level of the uterus [311].

Sedation

Sedation in pregnancy has always been a challenge to anesthetists. Sedation during ERCP in pregnant patients has important aspects of fetal and maternal monitoring and side effects of the prone position [303, 313, 320]. Following electrocardiography, noninvasive blood pressure measurement, pulse oximetry, and fetal heart rate monitoring devices are applied. Insufflation of oxygen at a flow rate of 6 L/min is maintained throughout the procedure. The patients are placed in a left lateral to prone position. Fetal shielding was accomplished with a lead apron placed between the radiation source and the patient.

No anesthetic drug, inhaled anesthetic or local anesthetic, has been proven to be teratogenic in humans [321]. A notable exception is the benzodiazepine group, which has been linked to congenital anomalies [321, 322]. All agents that are administered during pregnancy must be used with caution and vigilance. It is clear that anesthetic effects on placental perfusion and the placental transfer of depressant drugs may influence the fetus [322]. Currently the best options are propofol, midazolam, and fentanyl. Propofol as a short-acting agent is preferred because it can be titrated easily and has a good recovery, with a low incidence of nausea and vomiting. Alternatively midazolam can be used because of its specific amnesic and anxiolytic properties. The analgesic component of this sedation regimen is the opioid. All drugs are given in incremental doses to prevent hemodynamic and respiratory changes in the mother and fetus during the procedure. The most commonly conscious sedation is achieved and maintained with intravenous midazolam 3-5 mg and duodenal hypomobility induced by hyoscine-N-butylbromide 20 mg [47, 316].

Contrast Agents

Among other considerations for ERCP in pregnancy, contrast agents that contain iodine, such as diatrizoate, have the potential to cause hypothyroidism in the baby. Risks may be minimized by using low concentrations of diatrizoate, especially the water-soluble form, thus limiting the number of intraductal injections and avoiding unnecessary pancreatography [323]. Guidelines for the use of contrast media during pregnancy are listed in the Table 2.2.

ERCP in Diabetic Pregnant Patient

There is only one case report of ERCP in diabetic patient on insulin therapy that was euglycemic during the procedure for obstructive jaundice due to residual choledocholithiasis. The patient had ERCP 1 year ago for common bile duct stones with laparoscopic cholecystectomy after 3 months [303].

Complications

In the nonpregnant patient, risk of bleeding and AP is 1.3 and 3.5 %, respectively [324]. The reported rates of complications in pregnancy due to endoscopic biliary interventions range 7-16 %.

The complications consist mainly of post-ERCP AP, preterm labor, and post-sphincterotomy bleeding [311, 312, 325–327]. Gupta et al. [325] analyzed 18 pregnant women (first trimester, four; second, six; third, eight) who the women underwent therapeutic ERCP and biliary sphincterotomy for common bile duct (CBD) stones. One woman had a preterm delivery. At follow-up after a median of 6 years, all the babies were healthy. According to the data collected from different centers by Jamidar et al. one AP, two neonatal deaths, and one abortion (3 months following ERCP) occurred in 23 pregnant patients undergoing ERCP applications with a very short period of fluoroscopy [326]. Judging by the data of 45 cases of ERCP interventions during pregnancy, laparoscopic surgery and ERCP during pregnancy appear to be safe and justified. However, ERCP during pregnancy is technically exacting and should be attempted only by experienced biliary endoscopists [47, 162, 312, 319, 325–330]. So ERCP for treatment of choledocholithiasis in pregnancy has been recommended instead of a surgical approach [308, 326, 331]. It should be stressed that there is not any randomized, controlled study comparing ERCP and open (or laparoscopic) surgery in view of the efficacy and safety at present.

2.2.5.4 Endoscopic Ultrasound

Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS), a semi-invasive procedure of the biliary tree, is an accurate modality for detecting common bile duct stones [332]. As solely a diagnostic tool, it has been shown to reduce unnecessary interventions in patients with low or moderate probabilities for choledocholithiasis [333–335]. However, EUS requires expensive equipment, intravenous sedation, and technical expertise. EUS can be considered the best imaging study to evaluate CBD, although not for gallbladder stones. In expert hands small gallstones as well as sludge can be picked up by EUS; however, it is operator dependent. EUS is appropriate prior to the consideration of therapeutic ERCP in patients where noninvasive imaging such as MRCP is not available, contraindicated, or inconclusive. EUS has a high positive predictive value around 100 % in

detecting CBD stones, and in many instances EUS is superior to MRCP [333]. EUS entails no radiation exposure and is extremely safe apart from a minimal sedation-related risk. If a common bile duct stone is detected, an ERCP with sphincterotomy can be performed following the EUS study during the same sedation [336].

2.2.6 Therapy

2.2.6.1 Choledochoscopy

Choledochoscopy could be used during CBD exploration (open or laparoscopic) or after sphincterotomy. Recently several reports of successful wire-guided CBD cannulation with sphincterotomy and the removal of biliary stones or sludge were performed without fluoroscopy. Choledochoscopy can then confirm ductal clearance [337, 338]. If choledochoscopy is not available, an alternative approach is to use EUS-guided extraction balloon sweeps to achieve clearance of ductal stones.

SpyGlass Direct Visualization System (Boston Scientific, Natick, MA, USA) is presented. A 4.4 Fr sphincterotome was angled in the biliary orientation, and a hydrophilic 0.35" guidewire was gently advanced into the major papilla resulting in bile flow around the guidewire. The sphincterotome was advanced over the wire, and aspiration of 10 ml of clear yellow bile confirmed the location within the bile duct. A biliary sphincterotomy was performed. Sweep with a 9 mm extraction balloon easily removed a single 8 mm stone from the bile duct. The SpyGlass SpyScope was exchanged over the guidewire, and cholangioscopy directly visualized the common bile duct, common hepatic duct, and left and right intrahepatic ducts. Saline lavage through the cholangioscope flushed debris and two 2 mm residual stones from the bile duct into the duodenum. No fluoroscope was used during the entire procedure. To date, seven pregnant patients undergoing SpyGlass cholangioscopy-assisted ERCP have been reported [337–339]. It is important to note that the use of non-fluoroscopy interventions may actually prolong the overall duration of the procedure due to learning curves and technical

experiences of endoscopists and hence increases the risk, especially in difficult cases. Furthermore, in daily practice, non-fluoroscopy modalities are not often used. Therefore, one should not hesitate to use fluoroscopy if required with the knowledge that limited radiation exposure is safe during pregnancy [312].

2.2.6.2 Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy After ERCP

There is no consensus if the laparoscopic cholecystectomy should be performed after successful ERCP with stone extraction. There are several options.

Selective Approach (Wait-and-See Approach)

In the study by Sungler et al. selective approach was used. Five patients underwent ERCP due to common bile duct stones (three patients had jaundice and two had AP). The remainder of the pregnancy was uneventful in three of the patients. One patient had persistent colic; therefore, lapacholecystectomy roscopic was performed 2 weeks later, in the 32nd gestational week. Another patient with severe AP, cholangitis, and cholecystitis was released symptom-free after successful ERCP on day 7, but she was readmitted for recurrent severe cholecystitis 2 weeks later [47]. It is not known which patient developed complications (with obstructive jaundice or AP). All of them had healthy babies at term with vaginal delivery.

In nonpregnant patients, prospective randomized trial by Boerma et al. demonstrated a conversion rate of 55 % in patients who were allocated to a wait-and-see policy after ERCP and a 23 % conversion rate in the elective LC group. This result implies that LC after ERCP is mandatory. The fact that there is high conversion rate in both groups is partly due to the fact that LC is undertaken in a specific subgroup of patients, having complicated gallstone disease [340].

Mandatory Cholecystectomy

The prospective randomized trial in nonpregnant patients compared selective approach and mandatory cholecystectomy and showed such a high rate of recurrent biliary events in the wait-andsee group that an elective laparoscopic cholecystectomy after ERCP seems justified [340]. In practice, some strongly advocate a cholecystectomy within 6 weeks of the initial biliary event.

In pregnant population, Simmons et al. during the 2-year interval, reported a successful ERCP in six pregnant women between 6 and 30 weeks of gestation with symptomatic acute cholangitis or AP, without radiation exposure or major maternal complications [313]. No post-ERCP complications occurred. Two patients required cholecystectomy later, one in the postpartum period, and the other 5 weeks post-ERCP. Two infants were born at term without complications. Two infants were born prematurely at 35 weeks, one with significant growth restriction and pulmonary complications, and one without developmental problems or complications.

Interval Between ERCP and Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy

There are no such studies in pregnant population. In nonpregnant population, the results suggest that there is an increased risk of conversion of an LC to an open procedure 2-6 weeks after ERCP. An important explanation for a higher conversion rate could be that ERCP leads to an inflammation around the gallbladder, including the hepatoduodenal ligament, making a laparoscopic procedure more demanding [340, 341]. Adhesions, operation time, and bile duct damage did not significantly differ between the groups, but significantly higher conversion rate due to adhesions 2-6 weeks after ERCP suggests that these adhesions are less friendly and potentially dangerous compared to the adhesions encountered at surgery within 2 weeks of ERCP [342].

Others claim that time interval is of no importance. These authors found that male gender, bilirubin levels during ERCP, severe adhesions during LC, and pre-LC CRP levels were associated with an adverse outcome for an LC after ERCP. From the previous studies and studies by Alimoglu et al. and Lai et al. the recommendations in pregnant as in nonpregnant patients is that LC should be performed 24–48 h after ERCP to shorten the hospitalization, to avoid another hospitalization, and to reduce the possibility of recurrent biliary events [156, 343].

2.2.6.3 Common Bile Duct Exploration

Six cases of laparoscopic [136, 305, 344–346] and 20 cases of open [5, 15, 133, 135, 164] CBD exploration were described in the literature. There was no maternal or fetal morbidity or mortality. Multiple studies have demonstrated safe and effective management of CBD stones in pregnancy with ERCP and sphincterotomy with subsequent LC [15, 47, 308, 319, 347, 348]. Therefore, indications for laparoscopic CBD exploration in pregnant patients, following an episode of gallstone pancreatitis, are yet to be clearly defined. Some authors use 1 mg of glucagon intravenously for sphincter of Oddi relaxation.

Transcystic Approach

In general, laparoscopic clearance of duct calculi by means of the cystic duct approach is achieved in approximately 80-90 % of attempts, appearing to be a viable alternative to postoperative ERCP [349]. This approach seems valuable when one considers the potential teratogenic effects of radiation exposure when ERCP is performed in the first trimester and the inability to appropriately shield the fetus from radiation during the third trimester [326]. However, such recommendations for laparoscopic management of biliopancreatic disease to include laparoscopic CBD exploration in pregnancy, as stated previously, are yet to be precisely defined.

The location of the bile duct stones, size, number, as well as the anatomy should be considered when choosing between a transcystic approach and choledochotomy. Guidelines for a laparoscopic transcystic approach include [350]:

- Small (<0.8 cm) stones in the CBD
- Limited number of CBD stones (≤ 5)
- Absence of stones in the common hepatic duct
- Cystic duct joining the CBD on its lateral or posterior (not medial) aspect

Choledochotomy

Choledochotomy is indicated when [351]:

- Transcystic approach fails or is contraindicated.
- Biliary lithotripsy needed.
- CBD is dilated more than 7 mm.

The number of case reports describing LCBDE in pregnant women is limited, but they appear to advocate this procedure as a safe alternative to ERCP [345].

Intraoperative Cholangiography

Since Mirizzi first described intraoperative cholangiography (IOC) in 1934 [352], the technique has developed from static views to dynamic real-time fluoroscopic cholangiography, and recently to three-dimensional dynamic cholangiography [353]. However, so far this latter method has only been used experimentally in liver surgery.

In nonpregnant patients dynamic real-time intraoperative fluoroscopic cholangiogram is achieved with the help of mobile C-arm X-ray equipment (Ziehm exposcop CB7-D), using 10–40 ml Iohexol (Omnipaque, GE Healthcare, UK), 200 mg/ml as contrast medium, and 1 ml glucagon (Glucagon®, Novo Nordisk A/S, Bagsvaerd, Denmark; 1 mg/ ml) intravenously to release any papillary spasm, or in cases of diabetes mellitus, 1–2 ml (20 mg/ ml) intravenous butylscopolamine (Buscopan®, Boehringer Ingelheim, Ingelheim am Rheine, Germany).

IOC with LC were described in eight reports [5, 7, 9, 15, 133, 216, 354, 355]. IOC was used frequently, along with cholecystectomy, until the early 1990s. However, recent literature recommends the use of IOC only in the presence of choledocholithiasis and during exploration of CBD [216]. Radiation exposure during cholangiography is estimated to be less than 0.5 rad. Fluoroscopy generally delivers a radiation dose of up to 20 rads/min but varies depending on the X-ray equipment utilized, patient positioning,

and patient size. If the IOC is performed, the use of a shield to cover the fetus is recommended in all trimesters [9, 15]. From these reports, it is clear that there was no maternal morbidity or mortality. However, 1 spontaneous abortion was reported [354].

With the advent of ERCP and MRCP, the need for IOC is minimal, although specialized units use it routinely for demonstrating the anatomy of the biliary tree. There have been no reports investigating the safety of IOC during pregnancy. In the absence of clear evidence, potential risks should be discussed with the patient.

2.2.6.4 Postpartum Presentation

The lack of initial appreciation for the higher rate of choledocholithiasis in this group led the authors to initially (patients 1 through 24) apply selective criteria for cholangiography. In the latter part of the series, routine cholangiography was applied to the postpartum patients and led to the diagnosis of two patients with common duct stones and none of the traditional risk factors. Three patients (8.8 %) had missed common duct stones. The rate in total patient series, including the patients in this report, is 0.6 % (7/1,068) and 0.4 % (4/1,034) in the non-postpartum group (unpublished data, Diettrich and Kaplan). The high incidence of choledocholithiasis, often silent, suggests that routine cholangiography should be the norm in the postpartum patient with biliary tract disease.

Intraoperative Ultrasound

Glasgow et al. did not use IOC but described the use of laparoscopic ultrasound in six patients to exclude retained CBD stones [136].

2.2.7 Prognosis

2.2.7.1 Fetal Outcome

Prognosis after common bile duct surgery during pregnancy is excellent. Six cases of laparoscopic and 20 cases of open CBD exploration were described in the literature. There was no fetal morbidity or mortality [270].

2.2.7.2 Maternal Outcome

As for fetal outcome, maternal outcome is also excellent. In all six cases of laparoscopic and 20 cases of open CBD exploration described in the literature, there was maternal morbidity or mortality [270].

2.3 Symptomatic Choledochal Cysts

2.3.1 History

Since Vater first described the condition in general population in 1723, many cases of choledochus cyst have been recorded in the literature. Rupture of the cyst is a rare complication, only six cases having been documented by 1956 [356]; one of these, published by Friend in 1958, occurred 2 weeks after a normal delivery. The first rupture of the choledochal cyst during pregnancy was published by Saunders and Jackson in 1969 [357].

2.3.2 Incidence

Choledochal cyst is a rare congenital abnormality of the biliary tract, occurring in approximately 1/2,000,000 live births [358]. Usually diagnosed during childhood, choledochal cysts present for the first time during adulthood in 25 % of patients but rarely during pregnancy with only several case reports published [359–364].

2.3.3 Clinical Presentation

Clinical manifestations are nonspecific and variable. The classical characteristic triad (abdominal pain, jaundice, and right hypochondrial mass) occurs mostly in childhood [365] and are seldom seen in adults [366]. With all anatomic changes during pregnancy, the cyst is not easily detected in pregnant women [367]. If silent, it can be unnoticed during pregnancy. Reported complications of choledochal cyst during pregnancy include pain in the upper right quadrant due to enlarged mass or palpable mass [364], cholangitis,

jaundice, AP, cystic rupture, and malignancy [367]. The pain and jaundice caused by choledochal cyst in pregnancy may be due to hormonal effect, compression of the bile duct lumen and cyst by the gravid uterus, and increase in intraabdominal pressure during pregnancy [361]. The symptoms are sometimes similar to the symptoms of CBD stones (see "Common Bile Duct Stones, Choledocholithiasis, and Cholangitis").

2.3.4 Diagnosis

Pregnancy makes diagnosis of this disease more difficult because similar symptoms are often encountered during a normal pregnancy, and radiographic study is limited by fetal exposure. Abdominal ultrasonography is commonly used as the initial screening examination in the evaluation of acute abdomen or hepatobiliary conditions. However, difficulties may arise due to distortion of the normal abdominal anatomy and gravid uterus during pregnancy. The cyst may be misdiagnosed as an ovarian tumor or mucocele [360]. ERCP or computed tomography (CT) may provide more accurate information, but ionizing radiation should probably be avoided in pregnancy [368]. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is suggested as the preferred examination due to high resolution of the biliary tree without the problems associated with exposing the mother and the fetus to ionizing radiation [366]. MRI can even define the type of choledochal cyst preoperatively (Figs. 2.6 and 2.7).

2.3.5 Therapy

The therapeutic principles depend on the type of symptomatology (elective or emergent presentation) and the type of the cyst according to the Todani classification as in nonpregnant patients [369].

2.3.5.1 Asymptomatic Patients

If presented as asymptomatic palpable or painful mass, the patient should be checked regularly and definitive treatment postponed after labor and



Fig. 2.6 MR of the abdomen showing pregnant patient with gallbladder calculi and choledochal cyst (*white arrow*) also filled with calculi [359]



Fig. 2.7 A 17-year-old female at 27 weeks gestation who had obstructive jaundice. Coronal T2-weighted single-shot fast spin-echo image demonstrates a significantly dilated common bile duct (*arrow*) and intrahepatic biliary tree (*arrowheads*), consistent with a type IVA choledochal cyst [115]

puerperium as elective operation. In elective settings current recommendations in nonpregnant as in a pregnant woman are complete excision of the extrahepatic duct, cholecystectomy, and Rouxen-Y hepaticojejunostomy because the risk of malignant degeneration has been reported to be as high as 30 % [370]. Sometimes, if the cyst is large, even bilateral Roux-en-Y hepaticojejunos-tomy should be performed [360].

2.3.5.2 Cholangitis

Complication in the form of acute cholangitis can be treated first with percutaneous cystic decompression under US, CT, or MRCP guidance and after labor and possibly puerperium definitive surgical excision of the cyst and a Roux-en-Y reconstruction [115].

If the patient is in late pregnancy, elective Cesarean section followed by percutaneous decompression after 6 weeks is recommended [364].

2.3.5.3 Cholangitis with Biliary Obstruction or Acute Pancreatitis

However, symptoms from complications such as AP, biliary obstruction, and cholangitis require a more urgent approach. Some authors recommend, in order to avoid complications during pregnancy, definitive surgical management of the chole-dochal cyst should be delayed until the patient's general physiological condition becomes normal after elective Cesarean section [364].

2.3.5.4 Postpartum Presentation

The same principles as in pregnancy are recommended. If the patient presents with an emergency diagnosis, the emergency operation should follow. Otherwise the patient should be operated electively after the puerperium or even better after the termination of breastfeeding to minimize possible complications or surgery or medication therapy related to the newborn.

References

- Gerdes MM, Boyden EA. The rate of emptying of human gallbladder in pregnancy. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1938;66:145–56.
- Diehl AK. Epidemiology and natural history of gallstone disease. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 1991;20: 1–19.
- Peterson R. Gallstones during pregnancy and the puerperium. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1910;11:1–11.

- Ko CW. Risk factors for gallstone-related hospitalization during pregnancy and the postpartum. Am J Gastroenterol. 2006;101:2263–8.
- McKellar DP, Anderson CT, Boynton CJ, et al. Cholecystectomy during pregnancy without fetal loss. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1992;174:465–8.
- Printen KJ, Ott RA. Cholecystectomy during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1978;44:432–4.
- Elerding SC. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy in pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1993;165:625–7.
- Kammerer W. Nonobstetric surgery during pregnancy. Med Clin North Am. 1979;63:1157–64.
- Morrell DG, Mullins JR, Harrison PB. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy during pregnancy in symptomatic patients. Surgery. 1992;112:856–9.
- Ghumman E, Barry M, Grace PA. Management of gallstones in pregnancy. Br J Surg. 1997;84:1646–50.
- Graham G, Baxi L, Tharakan T. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy during pregnancy: a case series and review of the literature. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1998;53:566–74.
- Wishner JD, Zolfaghari D, Wohlgemuth SD, et al. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy in pregnancy. A report of 6 cases and review of the literature. Surg Endosc. 1996;10:314–8.
- Honoré LH. Cholesterol cholelithiasis in adolescent females. Arch Surg. 1980;115:62–8.
- Hansen GC, Duerinckx AJ, Fymat A, et al. Cholelithiasis in the gravid Hispanic population. J Clin Ultrasound. 1994;22:187–91.
- Cosenza CA, Saffari B, Jabbour N, et al. Surgical management of biliary gallstone disease during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1999;178:545–8.
- Maringhini A, Ciambra M, Baccelliere P, et al. Biliary sludge and gallstones in pregnancy: incidence, risk factors and natural history. Ann Intern Med. 1993;119: 116–20.
- Valdivieso V, Covarrubias C, Siegel F, et al. Pregnancy and cholelithiasis: pathogenesis and natural course of gallstone diagnosed in early puerperium. Hepatology. 1993;17:1–4.
- Lee SP, Maher K, Nicholls JF. Origin and fate of biliary sludge. Gastroenterology. 1988;94:170–6.
- Basso L, McCollum PT, Dariling MRN, et al. A study of cholelithiasis during pregnancy and its relationship with age, parity, menarche, breastfeeding, dysmenorrheal, oral contraception and a maternal history of cholelithiasis. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1992;175:41–6.
- Davis A, Katz VL, Cox R. Gallbladder disease in pregnancy. J Reprod Med. 1995;40:759–62.
- 21. Weingold AB. Appendicitis in pregnancy. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 1983;26:801–19.
- Hill LM, Johnson CE, Lee RA. Cholecystectomy in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1975;46:291–3.
- Liu B, Beral V, Balkwill A. Million women study collaborators. Childbearing, breastfeeding, other reproductive factors and the subsequent risk of hospitalization for gallbladder disease. Int J Epidemiol. 2009;38:312–8.
- 24. Petrakis N, Wrensch M, Ernster V, et al. Influence of pregnancy and lactation on serum and breast fluid

estrogen levels: implications for breast cancer risk. Int J Cancer. 1987;40:587–91.

- Scott LD. Gallstone disease and pancreatitis in pregnancy. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 1992;21:803–15.
- Mendez-Sanchez N, Chavez-Tapia NC, Uribe M. Pregnancy and gallbladder disease. Ann Hepatol. 2006; 5:227–30.
- Khan MK, Jalil MA, Khan SU. Pregnancy causing gallstone disease. Mymensingh Med J. 2008; 17(2 Suppl):S91–6.
- Jarvinen HJ, Hastbacka J. Early cholecystectomy for acute cholecystitis: a prospective randomized study. Ann Surg. 1980;191:501–5.
- Rambal S, Manhas K, Sharma S, Gupta S. Ultrasound evaluation of gallbladder disease in pregnancy. JK Sci. 2001;3:78–83.
- Chesson RR, Gallup DG, Gibbs RL, et al. Ultrasonographic diagnosis of asymptomatic cholelithiasis in pregnancy. J Reprod Med. 1985;30:920–2.
- Ko CW, Beresford SA, Schulte SJ, Matsumoto AM, Lee SP. Incidence, natural history, and risk factors for biliary sludge and stones during pregnancy. Hepatology. 2005;41:359–65.
- Haffner SM, Diehl AK, Mitchell BD, et al. Increased prevalence of clinical gallbladder disease in subjects with non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Am J Epidemiol. 1990;132:327–35.
- Kono S, Kochi S, Ohyama S, Wakisaka A. Gallstones, serum lipids, and glucose tolerance among male officials of self-defense forces in Japan. Dig Dis Sci. 1988;33:839–44.
- 34. Misciagna G, Guerra V, Di Leo A, et al. Insulin and gall stones: a population case control study in southern Italy. Gut. 2000;47:144–7.
- Ruhl CE, Everhart JE. Association of diabetes, serum insulin, and C-peptide with gallbladder disease. Hepatology. 2000;31:299–303.
- Scragg RKR, Clabert GD, Oliver JR. Plasma lipids and insulin in gallstone disease: a case-control study. Br Med J. 1984;289:521–5.
- Jorgensen T. Gallstones in a Danish population. Relation to weight, physical activity, smoking, coffee consumption, and diabetes mellitus. Gut. 1989;30: 528–34.
- Laakso M, Suhonen M, Julkunen R, Pyorala K. Plasma insulin, serum lipids and lipoproteins in gallstone disease in non-insulin dependent diabetic subjects: a case control study. Gut. 1990;31:344–7.
- De Santis A, Attili AF, Ginanni Corradini S, et al. Gallstones and diabetes: a case-control study in a free-living population sample. Hepatology. 1997;25: 787–90.
- Kono S, Shinchi K, Ikeda N, et al. Prevalence of gallstone disease in relation to smoking, alcohol use, obesity, and glucose tolerance: a study of self-defense officials in Japan. Am J Epidemiol. 1992;136:787–94.
- Maurer KR, Knowles JE, Everhart WD, et al. Risk factors for gallstone disease in the Hispanic populations of the United States. Am J Epidemiol. 1990;96: 487–92.

- 42. Ko CW, Beresford SA, Schulte SJ, Lee SP. Insulin resistance and incident gallbladder disease in pregnancy. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2008;6:76–81.
- 43. Barbara L, Sama C, Morselli Labate AM, et al. A population study on the prevalence of gallstone disease: the Sirmione study. Hepatology. 1987;7: 913–7.
- Everhart JE, Khare M, Hill M, et al. Prevalence and ethic differences in gallbladder disease in the United States. Gastorenterology. 1999;117:632–9.
- Thijs C, Knipschild P. Oral contraceptives and the risk of gallbladder disease: a meta-analysis. Am J Public Health. 1993;83:1113–20.
- 46. Lammert F, Sauerbruch T. Mechanisms of disease: the genetic epidemiology of gallbladder stones. Nat Clin Pract Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2005;2:423–33.
- Sungler P, Heinerman PM, Steiner H, et al. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy and interventional endoscopy for gallstone complications during pregnancy. Surg Endosc. 2000;14:267–71.
- Behar J. Clinical aspects of gallbladder motor function and dysfunction. Curr Gastroenterol Rep. 1999; 1:91–4.
- Axelrad A, Fleischer D, Strack LL, et al. Performance of ERCP for symptomatic choledocholithiasis during pregnancy: techniques to increase safety and improve patient management. Am J Gastroenterol. 1994;89: 109–12.
- Portincasa P, Di Ciaula A, Wang HH, et al. Coordinate regulation of gallbladder motor function in the gutliver axis. Hepatology. 2008;47:2112–26.
- 51. Davis M, Ryan JP. Influence of progesterone on guinea pig gallbladder motility in vitro. Dig Dis Sci. 1986;31:513–8.
- Ryan JP, Pellecchia D. Effect of progesterone pretreatment on guinea pig gallbladder motility in vitro. Gastroenterology. 1982;83:81–3.
- Bennion LJ, Ginsberg RL, Gernick MB, Bennett PH. Effects of oral contraceptives on the gallbladder bile of normal women. N Engl J Med. 1976;294: 189–92.
- 54. Boston Collaborative Drug Surveillance Program. Surgically confirmed gallbladder disease, venous thromboembolism, and breast tumors in relation to postmenopausal estrogen therapy. N Engl J Med. 1974;290:15–9.
- 55. Grodstein F, Colditz GA, Hunter DJ, et al. A prospective study of symptomatic gallstones in women: relation with oral contraceptives and other risk factors. Obstet Gynecol. 1994;84:207–14.
- Wang HH, Portincasa P, Wang DQ-H. Molecular pathophysiology and physical chemistry of cholesterol gallstones. Front Biosci. 2008;13:401–23.
- Angelin B, Olivecrona H, Reihner E, et al. Hepatic cholesterol metabolism in estrogen-treated men. Gastroenterology. 1992;103:1657–63.
- Grodstein F, Colditz GA, Stampfer MJ. Postmenopausal hormone use and cholecystectomy in a large prospective study. Obstet Gynecol. 1994;83: 5–11.

- 59. Henriksson P, Einarsson K, Eriksson A, et al. Estrogen-induced gallstone formation in males. Relation to changes in serum and biliary lipids during hormonal treatment of prostatic carcinoma. J Clin Invest. 1989;84:811–6.
- 60. Simon JA, Hunninghake DB, Agarwal SK, et al. Effect of estrogen plus progestin on risk for biliary tract surgery in postmenopausal women with coronary artery disease. The heart and estrogen/progestin replacement study. Ann Intern Med. 2001;135:493–501.
- Uhler ML, Marks JW, Voigt BJ, Judd HL. Comparison of the impact of transdermal versus oral estrogens on biliary markers of gallstone formation in postmenopausal women. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1998;83: 410–4.
- Uhler ML, Marks JW, Judd HL. Estrogen replacement therapy and gallbladder disease in postmenopausal women. Menopause. 2000;7:162–7.
- Ayyad N, Cohen BI, Mosbach EH, et al. Hormonal control of cholesterol cholelithiasis in the female hamster. J Lipid Res. 1995;36:1483–8.
- Wang HH, Afdhal NH, Wang DQ-H. Overexpression of estrogen receptor alpha increases hepatic cholesterogenesis, leading to biliary hypersecretion in mice. J Lipid Res. 2006;47:778–86.
- Everson GT, McKinley C, Kern Jr F. Mechanisms of gallstone formation in women. Effects of exogenous estrogen (Premarin) and dietary cholesterol on hepatic lipid metabolism. J Clin Invest. 1991;87: 237–46.
- Kern Jr F, Everson GT. Contraceptive steroids increase cholesterol in bile: mechanisms of action. J Lipid Res. 1987;28:828–39.
- Reichen J, Karlaganis G, Kern Jr F. Cholesterol synthesis in the perfused liver of pregnant hamsters. J Lipid Res. 1987;28:1046–52.
- Coyne MJ, Bonorris GG, Chung A, et al. Estrogen enhances dietary cholesterol induction of saturated bile in the hamster. Gastroenterology. 1978;75: 76–9.
- Maclure KM, Hayes KC, Colditz GA, et al. Weight, diet, and the risk of symptomatic gallstones in middleaged women. N Engl J Med. 1989;321:563–9.
- Wang HH, Afdhal NH, Wang DQ-H. Estrogen receptor alpha, but not beta, plays a major role in 17betaestradiol-induced murine cholesterol gallstones. Gastroenterology. 2004;127:239–49.
- Duan LP, Wang HH, Ohashi A, Wang DQ-H. Role of intestinal sterol transporters Abcg5, Abcg8, and Npc111 in cholesterol absorption in mice: gender and age effects. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol. 2006;290:G269–76.
- Acton S, Rigotti A, Landschulz KT, et al. Identification of scavenger receptor SR-BI as a high density lipoprotein receptor. Science. 1996;271:518–20.
- Brown MS, Goldstein JL. A receptor-mediated pathway for cholesterol homeostasis. Science. 1986;232: 34–47.
- 74. Goldstein JL, Brown MS. Binding and degradation of low density lipoproteins by cultured human

fibroblasts. Comparison of cells from a normal subject and from a patient with homozygous familial hypercholesterolemia. J Biol Chem. 1974;249: 5153–62.

- Kozarsky KF, Donahee MH, Rigotti A, et al. Overexpression of the HDL receptor SR-BI alters plasma HDL and bile cholesterol levels. Nature. 1997; 387:414–7.
- Wang HH, Liu M, Clegg DJ, et al. New insights into the molecular mechanisms underlying effects of estrogen on cholesterol gallstone formation. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2009;1791:1037–47.
- 77. Gangwar R, Dayal M, Dwivedi M, Ghosh UK. Gallbladder disease in pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol India. 2011;61:57–61.
- Ness GC, Zhao Z, Wiggins L. Insulin and glucagon modulate hepatic 3-hydroxy-3-ethylglutarylcoenzyme A reductase activity by affecting immunoreactive protein levels. J Biol Chem. 1994;269:29168–72.
- Chait A, Bierman EL, Albers JJ. Low-density lipoprotein receptor activity in cultured human skin fibroblasts. Mechanism of insulin-induced stimulation. J Clin Invest. 1979;64:1309–19.
- Petitti DB, Friedman GD, Klatsky AL. Association of a history of gallbladder disease with a reduced concentration of high-density-lipoprotein cholesterol. N Engl J Med. 1981;304:1396–8.
- Bennion LJ, Grundy SM. Effects of diabetes mellitus on cholesterol metabolism in man. N Engl J Med. 1977;296:1365–71.
- de Leon MP, Ferenderes R, Carulli N. Bile lipid composition and bile acid pool size in diabetes. Am J Dig Dis. 1978;23:710–6.
- Haber GB, Heaton KW. Lipid composition of bile in diabetics and obesity-matched controls. Gut. 1979;20:518–22.
- Gielkens HA, Lam WF, Coenraad M, et al. Effect of insulin on basal and cholecystokinin-stimulated gallbladder motility in humans. J Hepatol. 1998;28: 595–602.
- Hahm JS, Park JY, Park KG, et al. Gallbladder motility in diabetes mellitus using real time ultrasonography. Am J Gastroenterol. 1996;91:2391–4.
- Graewin SJ, Kiely JM, Lee KH, et al. Nonobese diabetic mice have diminished gallbladder motility and shortened crystal observation time. J Gastrointest Surg. 2004;8:824–9.
- Tran KQ, Goldblatt MI, Swartz-Basile DA, et al. Diabetes and hyperlipidemia correlate with gallbladder contractility in leptin-related murine obesity. J Gastrointest Surg. 2003;7:857–62.
- Nakeeb A, Comuzzie AG, Al-Azzawi H, et al. Insulin resistance causes human gallbladder dysmotility. J Gastrointest Surg. 2006;10:940–8.
- Stone BG, Gavaler JS, Belle SH, et al. Impairment of gallbladder emptying in diabetes mellitus. Gastroenterology. 1988;95:170–6.
- Chapman BA, Chapman TM, Frampton CM, et al. Gallbladder volume: comparison of diabetics and controls. Dig Dis Sci. 1998;43:344–8.

- Guliter S, Yilmaz S, Karakan T. Evaluation of gallbladder volume and motility in noninsulin-dependent diabetes mellitus patients using real-time ultrasonography. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2003;37:288–91.
- 92. Laasko M, Suhonen M, Julkunen R, Pyorala K. Plasma insulin, serum lipids and lipoproteins in gall stone disease in noninsulin dependent diabetic subjects: a case control study. Gut. 1990;31: 344–7.
- Sweeney G, Klip A. Mechanisms and consequences of Na+, K + pump regulation by insulin and leptin. Cell Mol Biol. 2001;47:363–72.
- 94. Graewin SJ, Lee KH, Kiely JM, et al. Gallbladder myocytes are short and cholecystokinin-resistant in obese diabetic mice. Surgery. 2004;136:431–6.
- Bucala R. Lipid and lipoprotein modification by AGEs: role in atherosclerosis. Exp Physiol. 1997;82:327–37.
- Singh R, Barden A, Mori T, Beilin L. Advanced glycation end-products: a review. Diabetologia. 2001; 44:129–46.
- Chen Q, Amaral J, Biancani P, Behar J. Excess membrane cholesterol alters human gallbladder muscle contractility and membrane fluidity. Gastroenterology. 1999;116:678–85.
- Goldblatt MI, Swart-Basile DA, Al-Azzawi HA, et al. Nonalcoholic fatty gallbladder disease: the influence of diet in lean and obese mice. J Gastrointest Surg. 2006;10:193–201.
- 99. Yu P, Chen Q, Harnett KM, et al. Direct G protein activation reverses impaired CCK signaling in human gallbladders with cholesterol stones. Am J Physiol. 1995;269:G659–65.
- Augustin G, Majerovic M. Non-obstetrical acute abdomen during pregnancy. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2007;131:4–12.
- 101. DeVore GR. Acute abdominal pain in the pregnant patient due to pancreatitis, acute appendicitis, cholecystitis, or peptic ulcer disease. Clin Perinatol. 1980;7:349–69.
- 102. Tracey M, Fletcher HS. Appendicitis in pregnancy. Am Surg. 2000;66:555–9.
- Goodwin TM. Hyperemesis gravidarum. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 1998;41:597–605.
- 104. Tsang IS, Katz VL, Wells SD. Maternal and fetal outcomes in hyperemesis gravidarum. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 1996;55:231–5.
- Bottomley C, Bourne T. Management strategies for hyperemesis. Best Pract Res Clin Obstet Gynaecol. 2009;23:549–64.
- Morali GA, Braverman DZ. Abnormal liver enzymes and ketonuria in hyperemesis gravidarum. A retrospective review of 80 patients. J Clin Gastroenterol. 1990;12:303–5.
- 107. Reichert JA, Valle RF. Fitz-Hugh-Curtis syndrome. J Am Med Assoc. 1976;236:266–8.
- Van den Broe NR, Letsky EA. Pregnancy and the erythrocyte sedimentation rate. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 2001;108:1164–7.

- Deutchman ME, Connar P, Hahn RG, Rodney WM. Maternal gallbladder assessment during obstetric ultrasound; results, significance and technique. J Fam Pract. 1994;39:33–7.
- 110. Anderson JC, Harned RK. Grey scale ultrasonography of the gallbladder. An evaluation of accuracy and report of additional ultrasound signs. Am J Roentgenol. 1977;129:975–7.
- Chang T, Lepanto L. Ultrasonography in the emergency setting. Emerg Med Clin North Am. 1992;10: 1–25.
- Hepburn IS, Schade RR. Pregnancy-associated liver disorders. Dig Dis Sci. 2008;53:2334–58.
- 113. Loughlin KR. Urologic radiology during pregnancy. Urol Clin North Am. 2007;34:23–6.
- Paspulati RM. Imaging of the nonobstetric acute abdomen during pregnancy and puerperium. Contep Diagn Radiol. 2008;31:1–6.
- 115. Oto A, Ernst R, Ghulmiyyah L, et al. The role of MR cholangiopancreatography in the evaluation of pregnant patients with acute pancreaticobiliary disease. Br J Radiol. 2009;82:279–85.
- 116. Thomsen HS. European Society of Urogenital Radiology (ESUR) guidelines on the safe use of iodinated contrast media. Eur J Radiol. 2006;60: 307–13.
- 117. El-Amin Ali M, Yahia Al-Shehri M, Zaki ZM, et al. Acute abdomen in pregnancy. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 1998;62:31–6.
- 118. http://www.findagrave.com/cgi-bin/fg.cgi?page=gr &GRid=55489857.
- 119. Ploger R. Die Gallegsteinkrankheit in ihrer Beziehung zur Schwangerschaft und zum Wochenbett. Beitr z klin Chir. 1910;69:275–95.
- Green RM. Cholecystitis and cholelithiasis associated with pregnancy. Boston Med Surg J. 1913;160: 679–81.
- Branson LH. Cholecystitis and cholelithiasis in their relation to pregnancy. J Am Med Assoc. 1911;57: 1690–4.
- 122. Graham J. Gallstones complicating pregnancy and the puerperium. South Med J. 1914;7:389–92.
- 123. Grube K. Ueber die Bedeutung der Schwangerschaft für die Entstehung der Gallensteinkrankheit. Veroffentl d balneol Gesellsch. 1912;23:13–6.
- 124. Hoffbauer J. Ueber Relationen weiblicher Generatiensvorgange zrur Klinik der Cholehthiasis. Med Klin. 1909;5:239–41.
- 125. M'Nee JW. Recent work on the etiology of gallstones. Glasgow Med J. 1914;81:106–15.
- 126. Broussard CN, Richter JE. Treating gastroesophageal reflux disease during pregnancy and lactation: what are the safest therapy options. Drug Saf. 1998;19:325–37.
- 127. Costa SH, Vessey MP. Misoprostol and illegal abortion in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil. Lancet. 1993;341: 1258–61.
- Cappell MS. Colon cancer during pregnancy: the gastroenterologist's perspective. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 1998;27:225–56.

- Peterson R. Gallstones during pregnancy. Trans Am Gynec Soc. 1910;35:84–120.
- Greene J, Rogers A, Rubin L. Fetal loss after cholecystectomy during pregnancy. Can Med Assoc J. 1963;88:576–7.
- 131. Javert CT. Spontaneous and habitual abortion. New York: Blakiston Company; 1957. p. 206.
- King AG. Threatened and repeated abortion: present status of therapy. Obstet Gynec (NY). 1953;1:104.
- 133. Lu EJ, Curet MJ, El-Sayed YY, Kirkwood KS. Medical versus surgical management of biliary tract disease in pregnancy. Am J Surg. 2004;188:755–9.
- 134. Dixon NP, Faddis DM, Silberman H. Aggressive management of cholecystitis during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1987;154:292–4.
- Curet MJ, Allen D, Josloff RK, et al. Laparoscopy during pregnancy. Arch Surg. 1996;131:546–51.
- Glasgow RE, Visser BC, Harris HV, et al. Changing management of gallstone disease during pregnancy. Surg Endosc. 1998;12:241–6.
- 137. Muench J, Albrink M, Serafini F, et al. Delay in treatment of biliary disease during pregnancy increases morbidity and can be avoided with safe laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Am Surg. 2001;67:539–43.
- Visser BC, Glasgow RE, Mulvihill KK, Mulvihil SJ. Safety and timing of nonobstetric abdominal surgery in pregnancy. Dig Surg. 2001;18:409–17.
- Lockwood C, Stiller RJ, Bolognese RJ. Maternal total parenteral nutrition in chronic cholecystitis. A case report. J Reprod Med. 1987;32:785–8.
- 140. Levine MG, Esser D. Total parenteral nutrition for the treatment of severe hyperemesis gravidarum: maternal nutritional effects and fetal outcome. Obstet Gynecol. 1988;72:102–7.
- 141. Smith JR, Friedell ML, Cheatham ML, et al. Peripherally inserted central catheters revisited. Am J Surg. 1998;176:208–11.
- 142. Ogura JM, Francois KE, Perlow JH, Elliott JP. Complications associated with peripherally inserted central catheter use during pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2003;188:1223–5.
- Russo-Stieglitz KE, Levine AB, Wagner BA, Armenti VT. Pregnancy outcome in patients requiring parenteral nutrition. J Matern Fetal Med. 1999;8:164–7.
- 144. Ng PK, Ault MJ, Ellrodt AG, Maldonado L. Peripherally inserted central catheters in general medicine. Mayo Clin Proc. 1997;72:225–33.
- 145. Ward A, Brogden R, Heel R, et al. Ursodeoxycholic acid: a review of its pharmacologic properties and therapeutic efficacy. Drugs. 1984;27:95–131.
- 146. Tsumura H, Ichikawa T, Hiyama E, et al. An evaluation of laparoscopic cholecystectomy after selective percutaneous transhepatic gallbladder drainage for acute cholecystitis. Gastrointest Endosc. 2004;59:839–44.
- 147. Allmendinger N, Hallisey M, Ohki SK, et al. Percutaneous cholecystostomy treatment of acute cholecystitis in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1995;86: 653–4.
- 148. Yamashita Y, Takada T, Kawarada Y, et al. Surgical treatment of patients with acute cholecystitis: Tokyo

guidelines. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg. 2007; 14:91–7.

- 149. Lahtinen J, Alhava EM, Aukee S. Acute cholecystitis treated by early and delayed surgery. A controlled clinical trial. Scand J Gastroenterol. 1978;13: 673–8.
- 150. Norrby S, Herlin P, Holmin T, et al. Early or delayed cholecystectomy in acute cholecystitis? A clinical trial. Br J Surg. 1983;70:163–5.
- 151. van der Linden W, Sunzel H. Early versus delayed operation for acute cholecystitis. A controlled clinical trial. Am J Surg. 1970;120:7–13.
- 152. van der Linden W, Edlund G. Early versus delayed cholecystectomy: the effect of a change in management. Br J Surg. 1981;68:753–7.
- 153. Berrgren U, Gordh T, Grama D, et al. Laparoscopic versus open cholecystectomy: hospitalization, sick leave, analgesia and trauma responses. Br J Surg. 1994;81:1362–5.
- 154. Chandler CF, Lane JS, Ferguson P, Thonpson JE. Prospective evaluation of early versus delayed laparoscopic cholecystectomy for the treatment of acute cholecystitis. Am Surg. 2000;66:896–900.
- 155. Kiviluoto T, Siren J, Luukkonen P, Kivilaakso E. Randomized trial of laparoscopic versus open cholecystectomy for acute and gangrenous cholecystitis. Lancet. 1998;351:321–5.
- 156. Lai PB, Kwong KH, Leung KL, et al. Randomized trial of early versus delayed laparoscopic cholecystectomy for acute cholecystitis. Br J Surg. 1998;85: 764–7.
- 157. Lo CM, Cl L, Fan ST, et al. Prospective randomized study of early versus delayed laparoscopic cholecystectomy for acute cholecystitis. Am Surg. 1998;227: 461–7.
- Kum CK, Eypasch E, Lefering R, et al. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy for acute cholecystitis: is it really safe? World J Surg. 1996;20:43–9.
- 159. Gurusamy K, Samraj K, Gluud C, et al. Metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials on the safety and effectiveness of early versus delayed laparoscopic cholecystectomy for acute cholecystitis. Br J Surg. 2010;97:141–50.
- 160. Johansson M, Tbune A, Blomqvist A, et al. Management of acute cholecystitis in the laparoscopic era: results of a prospective, randomized clinical trial. J Gastrointest Surg. 2003;7:642–5.
- 161. Chiappetta Porras LT, Nápoli ED, Canullán CM, et al. Minimally invasive management of acute biliary tract disease during pregnancy. HPB Surg. 2009;2009:829020.
- Al-Akeely MH. Management of complicated gallstone disease during pregnancy. Saudi J Gastroenterol. 2003;9:135–8.
- 163. Jelin EB, Smink DS, Vernon AH, Brooks DC. Management of biliary tract disease during pregnancy: a decision analysis. Surg Endosc. 2008;22: 54–60.
- 164. Swisher SG, Schmit PJ, Hunt KK, et al. Biliary disease during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1994;168:576–81.

- 165. Elamin AM, Yahia Al-Shehri M, Abu-Eshy S, et al. Is surgical intervention in acute cholecystitis in pregnancy justified? J Obstet Gynaecol. 1997; 17:435–8.
- 166. Jouppila P, Mokka R, Larmi TKI. Acute pancreatitis in pregnancy. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1974;139: 879–82.
- 167. Veerappan A, Gawron AJ, Soper NJ, Keswani RN. Delaying cholecystectomy for complicated gallstone disease in pregnancy is associated with recurrent postpartum symptoms. J Gastrointest Surg. 2013;17: 1953–9.
- Affleck DG, Handrahan DL, Egger MJ, et al. The laparoscopic management of appendicitis and cholelithiasis during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1999;178: 523–9.
- Barone JE, Bears S, Chen S, et al. Outcome study of cholecystectomy during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1999;177:232–6.
- Lanzafame RJ. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy during pregnancy. Surgery. 1995;114:627–33.
- 171. Hart RO, Tamadon A, Fitzgibbons Jr RJ, Fleming A. Open laparoscopic cholecystectomy in pregnancy. Surg Laparosc Endosc. 1993;3:13–6.
- 172. Chiedozi LC, Al Hady FH. Antimicrobial prophylaxis for cholecystectomy in diabetes. Ann Saudi Med. 1993;13:498–500.
- 173. Hickman MS, Schweisinger WH, Page CP. Acute cholecystitis in diabetics. Arch Surg. 1988;123: 409–11.
- 174. Ikard RW. Gallstones, cholecystitis and diabetes. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1990;171:528–32.
- 175. El Hazmi MAF, Al Swailem AR, Warsy AS, et al. The prevalence of diabetes mellitus and impaired glucose tolerance in the population of Riyadh. Ann Saudi Med. 1995;15:598–601.
- 176. El-Hazmi MAF, Al Swailem A, Warsy AS, et al. Prevalence of diabetes mellitus in Saudi Arabia. Saudi Med J. 1995;15:294–9.
- 177. Augustin G, Vrcic H, Zupancic B. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy due to acute calculous cholecystitis in 16 weeks' in vitro fertilization and embryo transfer pregnancy: report of the first case. J Postgrad Med. 2012;58:298–300.
- 178. Petrozza JC, Mastrobattista JM, Monga M. Gallbladder perforation in pregnancy. Am J Perinatol. 1995;12:339–41.
- 179. Stone WW. Perforation of the gallbladder occurring in late stage of pregnancy. J Am Med Assoc. 1937;109:1093.
- Roslyn J, Busuttil RW. Perforation of the gallbladder: a frequently mismanaged condition. Ann Surg. 1954;140:266–7.
- 181. Hill NS. Spontaneous perforation of the common bile duct. Br J Surg. 1981;68:661–2.
- 182. Freeland J. Rupture of the hepatic duct. Lancet. 1882;119:731–2.
- Hogan JT. Spontaneous rupture of the common bile duct during pregnancy. J Med Assoc Georgia. 1957; 46:45–6.

- 184. Dabbas N, Abdelaziz M, Hamdan K, et al. Gallstone-induced perforation of the common bile duct in pregnancy. HPB Surg. 2008;2008: 174202.
- 185. Lemay M, Granger L, Verschelden G, et al. Spontaneous rupture of the common bile duct during pregnancy. Can Med Assoc J. 1980;122:14–5.
- 186. McGrath BA, Singh M, Singh T, Maguire S. Spontaneous common bile duct rupture in pregnancy. Int J Obst Anesth. 2005;14:172–4.
- 187. O'Neill A, O'Sullivan MJ, McDermott E. Spontaneous common bile duct rupture in a pregnant female – a rare cause of peritonitis. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2009;142:81–7.
- Piotrowski JJ, Van Stiegmann G, Liechty RD. Spontaneous bile duct rupture in pregnancy. HPB Surg. 1990;2:205–9.
- Rege SA, Lambe S, Sethi H, et al. Spontaneous common bile duct perforation in adult: a case report and review. Int Surg. 2002;87:81–2.
- 190. Talwar N, Andley M, Ravi B, Kumar A. Spontaneous biliary tract perforations: an unusual cause of peritonitis in pregnancy. Report of two cases and review of literature. World J Emerg Surg. 2006;1:21.
- 191. Haggard WG, Johnson PN, Baron TH. Endoscopic management of spontaneous bile duct perforation and bile peritonitis complicating term pregnancy. Am J Gastroenterol. 1995;90:2054–5.
- 192. Costantino GN, Vincent GJ, Mukalian GG, Kliefoth Jr WL. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy in pregnancy. J Laparoendosc Surg. 1994;4:161–4.
- 193. Fatum M, Rojansky N. Laparoscopic surgery during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 2001;56:50–9.
- 194. Friedman RL, Friedman IH. Acute cholecystitis with calculous biliary duct obstruction in the gravid patient. Management by ERCP, papillotomy, stone extraction, and laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Surg Endosc. 1995;9:910–3.
- Reddick EJ, Olsen's DO. Laparoscopic laser cholecystectomy: a comparison with minilap cholecystectomy. Surg Endosc. 1989;3:131–3.
- 196. Pucci RO, Seed RW. Case report of laparoscopic cholecystectomy in the third trimester of pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1991;165:401–2.
- 197. Abuabara S, Gross G, Sirinek K. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy during pregnancy is safe for both mother and fetus. J Gastrointest Surg. 1997;1:48–52.
- 198. Amos JD, Schorr SJ, Norman PF, et al. Laparoscopic surgery during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1996;171: 435–7.
- 199. Jamal A, Gorski TF, Nguyen HQ, Davis R. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy during pregnancy. Surg Rounds. 1997;20:408–15.
- 200. Spirtos NM, Eisenkop SM, Spirtos TW, et al. Laparoscopy – a diagnostic aid in cases of suspected appendicitis. Its use in women of reproductive age. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1987;156:90–4.
- Schwartzberg BS, Conyers JA, Moore JA. First trimester of pregnancy laparoscopic procedures. Surg Endosc. 1997;11:1216–7.

- 202. Hunter JG, Svanstrom L, Thornburg K. Carbon dioxide pneumoperitoneum induces fetal acidosis in the pregnant ewe model. Surg Endosc. 1995;9: 272–9.
- Soper NJ, Hunter JG, Petrie RH. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy during pregnancy. Surg Endosc. 1992; 6:115–7.
- Steinbrook RA, Brooks DC, Datta S. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy during pregnancy: review of anesthetic management, surgical considerations. Surg Endosc. 1996;10:511–5.
- Nezhat FR, Tazuke S, Nezhat CH, et al. Laparoscopy during pregnancy: a literature review. JSLS. 1997;1: 17–27.
- 206. Kashtan J, Green JF, Parsons EQ, Holocroft JW. Hemodynamic effects of increased intra-abdominal pressure. J Surg Res. 1981;30:249–55.
- 207. Holzman M, Sharp K, Richard W. Hypercarbia during carbon dioxide gas insufflation for therapeutic laparoscopy: a note of caution. Surg Lap Endosc. 1992;2:11–4.
- Wittgen CM, Andrus CH, Fitzgerald SD, et al. Analysis of the hemodynamic and ventilatory effects of laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Arch Surg. 1991; 126:997–1001.
- 209. Westerband A, Van de Water JM, Amzallag M, et al. Cardiovascular changes during laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1992;175: 535–8.
- 210. Barnard JM, Chaffin D, Droste S, et al. Fetal response to carbon dioxide pneumoperitoneum in the pregnant ewe. Obstet Gynecol. 1995;85: 669–74.
- 211. Litwin DEM, Duke T, Gollagher J. Cardiopulmonary effects on abdominal insufflation in pregnancy: fetal and maternal parameters in the sheep model. Surg Endosc. 1994;8:248.
- 212. SAGES Committee on Standards of Practice. Guidelines for laparoscopic surgery during pregnancy. Surg Endosc. 1998;12:189–90.
- Curet MJ, Vogt DA, Schob O, et al. Effects of CO2 pneumoperitoneum in pregnant ewes. J Surg Res. 1996;63:339–44.
- Paolucci V, Schaeff B, Gutt CN, Encke A. The gasless laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Endosc Surg Allied Technol. 1995;3:76–80.
- 215. Holthausen UH, Mettler L, Troidl H. Pregnancy: a contraindication? World J Surg. 1999;23:856–62.
- 216. Upadhyay A, Stanten S, Kazantsev G, et al. Laparoscopic management of non-obstetric emergency in the third trimester of pregnancy. Surg Endosc. 2007;21:1344–8.
- 217. Friedman JD, Ramsey PS, Ramin KD, et al. Pnuemoamnion and pregnancy loss after second trimester laparoscopic surgery. Obstet Gynecol. 2002; 99:512–3.
- 218. Haddad O, Porcu-Buisson G, Sakr R, et al. Diagnosis and management of adenocarcinoma of the ampulla of Vater during pregnancy. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2005;119:246–9.

- Eichenberg BJ, Vanderlinden J, Miguel C, et al. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy in the third trimester of pregnancy. Am Surg. 1996;62:874–7.
- 220. Halkic N, Tempia-Caliera AA, Ksontini R, et al. Laparoscopic management of appendicitis and symptomatic cholelithiasis during pregnancy. Langenbecks Arch Surg. 2006;391:467–71.
- 221. Machado NO. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy in a pregnant lady with systemic lupus erythematosus. Saudi Med J. 2004;25:237–8.
- 222. Meshikhes AN. Successful laparoscopic cholecystectomy in the third trimester of pregnancy. Saudi Med J. 2008;29:291–2.
- 223. Reedy MB, Galan HL, Richards WE, et al. Laparoscopy during pregnancy: a survey of laparoendoscopic surgeons. J Reprod Med. 1997;42:33–8.
- 224. Sen G, Nagabushan JS, Joypaul V. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy in third trimester of pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol. 2002;22:556–7.
- 225. Rollins MD, Chan KJ, Price RR. Laparoscopy for appendicitis and cholelithiasis during pregnancy: a new standard of care. Surg Endosc. 2004;18: 237–41.
- 226. NIH Consensus Development Panel on Gallstones and Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy. Gallstones and laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Surg Endosc. 1993;7:271–9.
- 227. SAGES guidelines for laparoscopic surgery during pregnancy. SAGES publication 0023. Accessed at http://www.sages.org/sg_pub23.html.
- 228. Lemaire BMD, Vanerp WFM. Laparoscopic surgery during pregnancy. Surg Endosc. 1997;11:15–8.
- 229. Barnett MB, Liu DT. Complication of laparoscopy during early pregnancy. Br Med J. 1974;1:328.
- Schreiber JH. Results of outpatient laparoscopic appendectomy in women. Endoscopy. 1994;26:292–8.
- Iafrati MD, Yarnell R, Schwaitzberg SD. Gasless laparoscopic cholecystectomy in pregnancy. J Laparoendosc Surg. 1995;5:127–30.
- Comitalo JB, Lynch D. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy in the pregnant patient. Surg Laparosc Endosc. 1994;4:268–71.
- 233. Bhavani-Shankar K, Steinbrook RA, Brooks DC, Datta S. Arterial to end-tidal carbon dioxide pressure difference during laparoscopic surgery in pregnancy. Anesthesiology. 2000;93:370–3.
- Caprini JA, Arcelus JI, Laubach M, et al. Postoperative hypercoagulability and deep-vein thrombosis after laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Surg Endosc. 1995;9:304–9.
- Davis FM, McDermott E, Hickton C, et al. Influence of spinal and general anaesthesia on hemostasis during total hip arthroplasty. Br J Anaesth. 1987;59: 561–71.
- 236. Crozier TA, Muller JE, Quittkat D, et al. Effect of anaesthesia on the cytokine responses to abdominal surgery. Br J Anaesth. 1994;72:280–5.
- 237. Shenkin A, Fraser WD, Seriesn J, et al. The serum interleukin-6 response to elective surgery. Lymphokine Res. 1989;8:123–7.

- Avall A, Hyller M, Bengtson JP, et al. Postoperative inflammatory response after autologous and allogenic blood transfusion. Anesthesiology. 1997; 87:511–6.
- 239. Nguyen NT, Luketich JD, Shurin MR, et al. Coagulation modifications after laparoscopic and open cholecystectomy in a swine model. Surg Endosc. 1998;12:973–8.
- 240. Prisco D, De Gaudio AR, Carla R, et al. Videolaparoscopic cholecystectomy induces a hemostasis activation of lower grade than does open surgery. Surg Endosc. 2000;14:170–4.
- 241. Dexter SPL, Griffith JP, Grant PJ, McMahon MJ. Activation of coagulation and fibrinolysis in open and laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Surg Endosc. 1996;10:1069–74.
- 242. Van der Velpen G, Penninckx F, Kerremans R, et al. Interleukin-6 and coagulation – fibrinolysis fluctuations after laparoscopic and conventional cholecystectomy. Surg Endosc. 1994;8:1216–20.
- Schietroma M, Carlei F, Mownah A, et al. Changes in the blood coagulation, fibrinolysis, and cytokine profile during laparoscopic and open cholecystectomy. Surg Endosc. 2004;18:1090–6.
- Begos DG, Modlin IM. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy: from gimmick to gold standard. J Clin Gastroenterol. 1994;19:325–30.
- 245. Jorgensen JO, Nanel K, Lalak NJ, et al. Thromboembolic complications of laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Br Med J. 1993;306:518–9.
- 246. Dabrowiecki S, Rosc D, Jurkowski P. The influence of laparoscopic cholecystectomy on perioperative blood clotting and fibrinolysis. Blood Coagul Fibrinolysis. 1997;8:1–5.
- 247. Tsiminikakis N, Chouillard E, Tsigris C, et al. Fibrinolytic and coagulation pathways after laparoscopic and open surgery: a prospective randomized trial. Surg Endosc. 2009;23:2762–9.
- 248. Stirling Y, Woolf L, North WR, et al. Haemostasis in normal pregnancy. Thromb Haemost. 1984;52: 176–82.
- Caritis SN, Darby MJ, Chan L. Pharmacological treatment of preterm labor. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 1988;3:635–51.
- 250. Toth M, Witkin SC, Ledger A, Thaler H. The role of infection in the etiology of preterm birth. Obstet Gynaecol. 1988;71:723–6.
- Allen JR, Helling TS, Langerfield M. Intraabdominal surgery during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1989;158: 567–74.
- 252. Moise Jr KJ. The effect of advancing gestational age on the frequency of fetal ductal constriction secondary to maternal indomethacin use. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1993;168:1350–3.
- 253. Major CA, Lewis DF, Hardin JA, et al. Does tocolysis with indomethacin increase the incidence of necrotizing enterocolitis in the low birth weight neonate. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1991;164:361–5.
- 254. Ferguson J, Dyson DC, Holbrook Jr RH, et al. Cardiovascular and metabolic effects associated

with nifedipine and ritodrine tocolysis. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1989;161:788–95.

- 255. Kupferming M, Lessing JB, Yoron Y, Deyser MR. Nifedipine versus ritodrine for suppression of preterm labor. Br J Obstet Gynecol. 1993;100: 1090–4.
- 256. Read MD, Wellby DE. The use of calcium antagonist nifedipine to suppress preterm labor. Br J Obstet Gynecol. 1986;93:504–18.
- 257. Teyer WR, Randal HW, Graves WL. Nifedipine versus ritodrine for suppression or preterm labor. J Reprod Med. 1990;35:649–53.
- 258. Ács N, Bánhidy F, Puho EH, Czeizel AE. Possible association between symptomatic cholelithiasiscomplicated cholecystitis in pregnant women and congenital abnormalities in their offspring – a population-based case–control study. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2009;146:152–5.
- 259. Acs N, Bánhidy F, Puho EH, Czeizel AE. Maternal influenza during pregnancy and risk of congenital abnormalities in offspring. Birth Defects Res (Part A). 2005;73:989–96.
- 260. Ács N, Bánhidy F, Puho EH, Czeizel AE. Populationbased case–control study of the common cold during pregnancy and congenital abnormalities. Eur J Epidemiol. 2006;21:65–75.
- 261. Bánhidy F, Acs N, Puhó EH, Czeizel AE. Maternal urinary tract infection and related drug treatments during pregnancy and risk of congenital abnormalities in the offspring. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 2006; 113:1465–71.
- 262. Cleves MA, Malik S, Yang S, et al. Maternal urinary tract infections and selected cardiovascular malformations. Birth Defects Res (Part A). 2008;82: 464–73.
- 263. Czeizel AE, Ács N, Bánhidy F, et al. Primary prevention of congenital abnormalities due to high fever related maternal diseases by antifever therapy and folic acid supplementation. Curr Women's Health Rev. 2007;3:1–15.
- 264. Czeizel AE, Puhó HE, Ács N, et al. Delineation of a multiple congenital abnormality syndrome in the offspring of pregnant women affected with high fever-related disorders: a population-based study. Cong Anom (Kyoto). 2008;48:158–66.
- Elwood JM, Little J, Elwood JH. Epidemiology and control of neural tube defects. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 1992.
- Shepard TH, Lemire RJ. Catalog of teratogenic agents. 11th ed. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press; 2004.
- Diettrich NA, Kaplan G. Surgical considerations in the contemporary management of biliary tract disease in the postpartum period. Am J Surg. 1998;176:251–3.
- 268. Buser KB. Laparoscopic surgery in the pregnant patient – one surgeon's experience in a small rural hospital. JSLS. 2002;6:121–4.
- Chung JC, Cho GS, Shin EJ, et al. Clinical outcomes compared between laparoscopic and open appendectomy in pregnant women. Can J Surg. 2013;56:341–6.

- 270. Date RS, Kaushal M, Ramesh A. A review of the management of gallstone disease and its complications in pregnancy. Am J Surg. 2008;196:599–608.
- 271. McKay AJ, O'Neill J, Imrie CW. Pancreatitis, pregnancy and gallstones. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1980; 87:47–50.
- 272. Glenn F, McSherry CK. Gallstones and pregnancy among 300 young women treated with cholecystectomy. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1968;127:1067–72.
- 273. Bacq Y. Intrahepatic cholestasis of pregnancy. Clin Liver Dis. 1999;3:1–13.
- Geenes V, Williamson C. Intrahepatic cholestasis of pregnancy. World J Gastroenterol. 2009;15:2049–66.
- 275. Reyes H, Gonzalez MC, Ribalta J, et al. Prevalence of intrahepatic cholestasis of pregnancy in Chile. Ann Intern Med. 1978;88:487–93.
- 276. Rioseco AJ, Ivankovic MB, Manzur A, et al. Intrahepatic cholestasis of pregnancy: a retrospective case-control study of perinatal outcome. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1994;170:890–5.
- 277. Laifer SA, Stiller RJ, Siddiqui DS, et al. Ursodeoxycholic acid for the treatment of intrahepatic cholestasis of pregnancy. J Matern Fetal Med. 2001;10:131–5.
- 278. Lee RH, Goodwin TM, Greenspoon J, Incerpi M. The prevalence of intrahepatic cholestasis of pregnancy in a primarily Latina Los Angeles population. J Perinatol. 2006;26:527–32.
- 279. Gonzalez MC, Reyes H, Arrese M, et al. Intrahepatic cholestasis of pregnancy in twin pregnancies. J Hepatol. 1989;9:84–90.
- Glantz A, Marschall HU, Mattsson LA. Intrahepatic cholestasis of pregnancy: relationships between bile acid levels and fetal complication rates. Hepatology. 2004;40:467–74.
- 281. Reyes H. The spectrum of liver and gastrointestinal disease seen in cholestasis of pregnancy. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 1992;21:905–21.
- Bacq Y, Sapey T, Brechot MC, et al. Intrahepatic cholestasis of pregnancy: a French prospective study. Hepatology. 1997;26:358–64.
- 283. Favre N, Abergel A, Blanc P, et al. Unusual presentation of severe intrahepatic cholestasis of pregnancy leading to fetal death. Obstet Gynecol. 2009;114: 491–3.
- Laatikainen T, Tulenheimo A. Maternal serum bile acid levels and fetal distress in cholestasis of pregnancy. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 1984;22:91–4.
- 285. Egerman RS, Riely CA. Predicting fetal outcome in intrahepatic cholestasis of pregnancy: is the bile acid level sufficient? Hepatology. 2004;40:287–8.
- Dann AT, Kenyon AP, Seed PT, et al. S-transferase and liver function in intrahepatic cholestasis of pregnancy and pruritus gravidarum. Hepatology. 2004;40: 1406–14.
- 287. Atabey S, Duvan CI, Eren U, Turhan NO. Intrahepatic cholestasis and eclampsia: a case report. Hypertens Pregnancy. 2007;26:363–9.
- 288. Goulis DG, Walker IA, de Swiet M, et al. Preeclampsia with abnormal liver function tests is

associated with cholestasis in a subgroup of cases. Hypertens Pregnancy. 2004;23:19–27.

- 289. Vanjak D, Moreau R, Roche-Sicot J, et al. Intrahepatic cholestasis of pregnancy and acute fatty liver of pregnancy. An unusual but favorable association? Gastroenterology. 1991;100:1123–5.
- 290. Rolfes DB, Ishak KG. Liver disease in pregnancy. Histopathology. 1986;10:555–70.
- 291. Sheehan HL. The pathology of acute yellow atrophy and delayed chloroform poisoning. J Obstet Gynaecol. 1940;47:49–62.
- 292. Castro MA, Fassett MJ, Reynolds TB, et al. Reversible peripartum liver failure: a new perspective on the diagnosis, treatment, and cause of acute fatty liver of pregnancy, based on 28 consecutive cases. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1999;181:389–95.
- 293. Knight M, Nelson-Piercy C, Kurinczuk JJ, et al. A prospective national study of acute fatty liver of pregnancy in the UK. Gut. 2008;57:951–6.
- 294. Pockros PJ, Peters RL, Reynolds TB. Idiopathic fatty liver of pregnancy: findings in ten cases. Medicine (Baltimore). 1984;63:1–11.
- 295. Reyes H, Sandoval L, Wainstein A, et al. Acute fatty liver of pregnancy: a clinical study of 12 episodes in 11 patients. Gut. 1994;35:101–6.
- 296. Malone FD, Kaufman GE, Chelmow D, et al. Maternal morbidity associated with triplet pregnancy. Am J Perinatol. 1998;15:73–7.
- 297. Bacq Y. La stéatose hépatique aiguë gravidique. Gastroenterol Clin Biol. 1997;21:109–15.
- 298. Bacq Y, Constans T, Body G, et al. La stéatose hépatique aiguë gravidique. J Gynecol Obstet Biol Reprod (Paris). 1986;15:851–61.
- 299. Riely CA. Acute fatty liver of pregnancy. Semin Liver Dis. 1987;7:47–54.
- 300. Moldenhauer JS, O'Brien JM, Barton JR, Sibai B. Acute fatty liver of pregnancy associated with pancreatitis: a life-threatening complication. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2004;190:502–5.
- 301. Castro MA, Ouzounian JG, Colletti PM, et al. Radiologic studies in acute fatty liver of pregnancy. A review of the literature and 19 new cases. J Reprod Med. 1996;41:839–43.
- 302. Rolfes DB, Ishak KG. Acute fatty liver of pregnancy: a clinicopathologic study of 35 cases. Hepatology. 1985;5:1149–58.
- 303. Bagci S, Tuzun A, Erdil A, et al. Treatment of choledocholithiasis in pregnancy: a case report. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2003;267:239–41.
- 304. Jabbour N, Brenner M, Gagandeep S, Lin A, et al. Major hepatobiliary surgery during pregnancy: safety and timing. Am Surg. 2005;71: 354–8.
- 305. Tuech JJ, Binelli C, Aube C, et al. Management of choledocholithiasis during pregnancy by magnetic resonance cholangiography and laparoscopic common bile duct stone extraction. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech. 2000;10:323–5.
- Masui T, Katayama M, Kobayashi S, et al. MR cholangiopancreatography: comparison of respiratory-
triggered 3D fast recovery FSE with parallel imaging technique and breath-hold half-Fourier 2D SSFSE technique. Radiat Med. 2006;24:202–9.

- 307. Zhang J, Israel GM, Hecht EM, et al. Isotropic 3D T2-weighted MR cholangiopancreatography with parallel imaging: feasibility study. Am J Roentgenol. 2006;187:1564–70.
- Baillie J, Cairns SR, Putman WS, Cotton PB. Endoscopic management of choledocholithiasis during pregnancy. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1990;171:1–4.
- 309. Rathnapalan S, Bona N, Chandra K, et al. Physicians perception of teratogenic risk associated with radiography and CT during early pregnancy. Am J Radiol. 2004;182:1107–9.
- 310. Farca A, Aguilar ME, Rodriguez G, et al. Biliary stents as temporary treatment for choledocholithiasis in pregnant patients. Gastrointest Endosc. 1997;46: 99–101.
- 311. Kahaleh M, Hartwell GD, Arseneau KO, et al. Safety and efficacy of ERCP in pregnancy. Gastrointest Endosc. 2004;60:287–92.
- 312. Tham TC, Vandervoort J, Wong RC, et al. Safety of ERCP during pregnancy. Am J Gastroenterol. 2003;98:308–11.
- 313. Simmons DC, Tarnasky PR, Rivera-Alsina ME, et al. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) in pregnancy without the use of radiation. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2004;190: 1467–9.
- 314. Uomo G, Manes G, Picciotto FP, et al. Endoscopic treatment of acute biliary pancreatitis in pregnancy. J Clin Gastroenterol. 1994;18:250–2.
- Slach J, Bordas JM, Gines A, et al. Endoscopic sphincterotomy in pregnancy. Endoscopy. 1997;29: 52–3.
- Sharma SS, Maharshi S. Two stage endoscopic approach for management of choledocholithiasis during pregnancy. J Gastrointestin Liver Dis. 2008; 17:183–5.
- 317. Schmit A, Lazaraki G, Hittelet A, et al. Complications of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography during live endoscopy workshop demonstrations. Endoscopy. 2005;37:695–9.
- American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, Committee on Obstetric Practice. Guidelines for diagnostic imaging during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 2004;104:647–51.
- Barthel JS, Chowdhury T, Miedema BW. Endoscopic sphincterotomy for the treatment of gallstone pancreatitis during pregnancy. Surg Endosc. 1998;12: 394–9.
- 320. McGrath BA, Singh M, Singh T, Maguire S. Spontaneous common bile duct rupture in pregnancy. Int J Obstet Anesth. 2005;14:172–4.
- Morgan GE, Mikhail SM, Murray JM. Clinical anesthesiology. New York: McGraw-Hill; 2002. p. 819–46.
- 322. Glosten B. In: Miller RD, editor. Anesthesia for obstetrics. New York: Anesthesia Churchill Livingstone; 2000. p. 2025–68.

- 323. Cappell MS. Sedation and analgesia for gastrointestinal endoscopy during pregnancy. Gastrointest Endosc Clin North Am. 2006;16:1–31.
- 324. Andriulli A, Loperfido S, Napolitano G, et al. Incidence rates of post-ERCP complications: a systematic survey of prospective studies. Am J Gastroenterol. 2007;102:1781–8.
- 325. Gupta R, Tandan M, Lakhtakia S, et al. Safety of therapeutic ERCP in pregnancy-an Indian experience. Indian J Gastroenterol. 2005;24:161–3.
- 326. Jamidar PA, Beck GJ, Hoffman BJ, et al. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in pregnancy. Am J Gastroenterol. 1995;90:1263–7.
- 327. Tang SJ, Mayo MJ, Rodriguez-Frias E, et al. Safety and utility of ERCP during pregnancy. Gastrointest Endosc. 2009;69:453–61.
- 328. Bani-Hani MN, Bani-Hani KE, Rashdan A, et al. Safety of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography during pregnancy. ANZ J Surg. 2009;79: 23–6.
- Quan WL, Chia CK, Yim HB. Safety of endoscopical procedures during pregnancy. Singap Med J. 2006;47:525–8.
- 330. Tang SJ, Rodriguez-Frias E, Singh S, et al. Acute pancreatitis during pregnancy. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2010;8:85–90.
- 331. Nesbitt TH, Kay HH, McCoy MC, Herbert WNP. Endoscopic management of biliary disease during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1996;87:806–9.
- 332. Yusuf TE, Bhutani MS. Role of endoscopic ultrasonography in diseases of the extrahepatic biliary system. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2004;19: 243–50.
- 333. Lee YT, Chan FK, Leung WK, et al. Comparison of EUS and ERCP in the investigation with suspected biliary obstruction caused by choledocholithiasis: a randomized study. Gastrointest Endosc. 2008;67: 660–8.
- 334. Napoléon B, Dumortier J, Keriven-Souquet O, et al. Do normal findings at biliary endoscopic ultrasonography obviate the need for endoscopic retrograde cholangiography in patients with suspicion of common bile duct stone? A prospective follow-up study of 238 patients. Endoscopy. 2003;35:411–5.
- 335. Savides TJ. EUS-guided ERCP for patients with intermediate probability for choledocholithiasis: is it time for all of us to start doing this? Gastrointest Endosc. 2008;67:669–72.
- Pitchumoni CS, Yegneswaran B. Acute pancreatitis in pregnancy. World J Gastroenterol. 2009;15: 5641–6.
- 337. Girotra M, Jani N. Role of endoscopic ultrasound/ SpyScope in diagnosis and treatment of choledocholithiasis in pregnancy. World J Gastroenterol. 2010;16:3601–2.
- 338. Shelton J, Linder JD, Rivera-Alsina ME, Tarnasky PR. Commitment, confirmation, and clearance: new techniques for nonradiation ERCP during pregnancy (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc. 2008;67:364–8.

- 339. Uradomo L, Pandolfe F, Aragon G, Borum ML. SpyGlass cholangioscopy for management of choledocholithiasis during pregnancy. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int. 2011;10:107.
- 340. Boerma D, Rauws EA, Keulemans YC, et al. Waitand-see policy or laparoscopic cholecystectomy after endoscopic sphincterotomy for bile-duct stones: a randomized trial. Lancet. 2002;360:761–5.
- 341. Prat F, Malak NA, Pelletier G, et al. Biliary symptoms and complications more than 8 years after endoscopic sphincterotomy for choledocholithiasis. Gastroenterology. 1996;110:894–9.
- 342. de Vries A, Donkervoort SC, van Geloven AA, Pierik EG. Conversion rate of laparoscopic cholecystectomy after endoscopic retrograde cholangiography in the treatment of choledocholithiasis: does the time interval matter? Surg Endosc. 2005;19:996–1001.
- 343. Alimoglu O, Ozkan OV, Sahin M, et al. Timing of cholecystectomy for acute biliary pancreatitis: outcomes of cholecystectomy on first admission and after recurrent biliary pancreatitis. World J Surg. 2003;27:256–9.
- 344. DePaula AL, Hashiba K, Bafutto M. Laparoscopic management of choledocholithiasis. Surg Endosc. 1994;8:1399–403.
- 345. Kim YW, Zagorski SM, Chung MH. Laparoscopic common bile duct exploration in pregnancy with acute gallstone pancreatitis. JSLS. 2006;10:78–82.
- 346. Liberman MA, Phillips EH, Carroll B, et al. Management of choledocholithiasis during pregnancy: a new protocol in the laparoscopic era. J Laparoendosc Surg. 1995;5:399–403.
- 347. Andreoli M, Sayegh SK, Hoefer R, et al. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy for recurrent gallstone pancreatitis during pregnancy. South Med J. 1996;89:1114–5.
- 348. Scapa E. To do or not to do an endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in acute biliary pancreatitis? Surg Laparosc Endosc. 1995;5:453–4.
- Kruis W, Roehrig H, Hardt M, et al. A prospective evaluation of the diagnostic work-up before laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Endoscopy. 1997;29:602–8.
- 350. Paganini AM, Feliciotti F, Guerrieri M, et al. Laparoscopic common bile duct exploration. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A. 2001;11:391–400.
- 351. Dion YM, Ratelle R, Morin J, Gravel D. Common bile duct exploration: the place of laparoscopic choledochotomy. Surg Laparosc Endosc. 1994;4:419–24.
- Mirizzi PL. La Cholanciografia durante las operaciones de las vias biliares. Bol Soc Chir Buenos Aires. 1934;16:1133.
- 353. Beldi G, Styner M, Schindera S, et al. Intraoperative three-dimensional fluoroscopic cholangiography. Hepatogastroenterology. 2006;53:157–9.
- 354. Patel SG, Veverka TJ. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy in pregnancy. Curr Surg. 2002;59:74–8.

- 355. Reyes-Tineo R. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy in pregnancy. Bol Asoc Med P R. 1997;89:9–11.
- 356. Tagart REB. Perforation of a congenital cyst of the common bile-duct. Br J Surg. 1956;44: 18–21.
- 357. Saunders P, Jackson BT. Rupture of choledochus cyst in pregnancy. Br Med J. 1969;3:573–4.
- 358. O'Neill JA, Templeton Jr JM, Schnaufer L, et al. Recent experience with choledochal cyst. Ann Surg. 1987;205:533–40.
- 359. Conway WC, Campos GM, Gagandeep S. Choledochal cyst during pregnancy: the patient's first pregnancy was complicated by a congenital anomaly. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2009;200:588. e1–2.
- 360. Fok WY, Yip SK, Leung TN, et al. Large choledochal cyst present through 2 pregnancies. A case report. J Reprod Med. 2003;48:482–4.
- 361. Hewitt PM, Krige JE, Bornman PC, Terblanche J. Choledochal cyst in pregnancy: a therapeutic dilemma. J Am Coll Surg. 1995;181:237–40.
- 362. Nassar AH, Chakhtoura N, Martin D, et al. Choledochal cysts diagnosed in pregnancy: a case report and review of treatment options. J Matern Fetal Med. 2001;10:363–5.
- 363. Prochazka R, Ojeda M, Cedron H, et al. Choledochal cyst in pregnancy and puerperium: report on two cases and review of literature. Rev Gastroenterol Peru. 2007;27:79–84.
- 364. Wu YK, Yj C, Lee YTM, et al. Choledochal cyst in pregnancy – report of two cases. Tzu Chi Med J. 2005;17:261–3.
- 365. Douglas AH. Case of dilatation of the common bile duct. Monthly J Med Sci. 1852;14: 97–101.
- 366. Shanley DJ, Gagliardi JA, Daum-Kowalski R. Choledochal cyst complicating pregnancy: antepartum diagnosis with MRI. Abdom Imaging. 1994; 19:61–3.
- 367. Wig JD, Goenka MK, Chawla YK, Nagi B. Cholangitis secondary to choledochal cyst in pregnancy and puerperium. J Clin Gastroenterol. 1997; 25:489–91.
- 368. Aszodi A, Ponsky JL, Kiwi R, Parulekar SG. Choledochal cyst in a pregnancy adult. Am J Gastroenterol. 1990;85:1048–9.
- 369. Todani T, Watanabe Y, Narusue M, et al. Congenital bile duct cysts: classification, operative procedures, and review of thirty-seven cases including cancer arising from choledochal cyst. Am J Surg. 1977; 134:263–9.
- 370. Nagorney DM, McIlrath DC, Adson MA. Choledochal cysts in adults: clinical management. Surgery. 1984;96:656–63.

Acute Pancreatitis

3.1 History

Acute pancreatitis (AP) during pregnancy is extremely rare. Schmitt in 1818 [1] reported the first case of pregnancy complicated by AP in a 30-year-old woman, who died in the 4th month of her eighth pregnancy, and Lawrence in 1838 [2] described the earliest series of 53 cases. Longmade and Edmondson [3] added nine cases of their own to an already existing 53 cases. In 1952 four additional cases were reported from France [4]. Acute fatty liver of pregnancy and AP were first recognized as a specific clinical entity by Sheehan in 1940. AP caused by primary hyperparathyroidism (PHPT) in general population was first described by Cope et al. in 1957 [5]. The earliest report of AP occurring in the postpartum period seems to be that of Haidlen in 1884 [6]. Another early cases were reported by Watts [7] and Deaver [8]. Joske collected personal series of six postpartum AP patients [9]. Since then there have been numerous single case reports and case series of various causes of AP during pregnancy.

3.2 Incidence

3.2.1 Incidence in General Population

Patients in general population with alcohol-related AP are the youngest (mean age: 39–41.5 years and decreases with age), while those with

gallstone AP were the eldest (mean age 64.1 years) [10, 11]. The incidence of AP in general population in England, Denmark, and the United States varies: 4.8–24.2/100,000 [12]. In developing countries, alcohol abuse has been reported to be the second most common factor. In these countries, alcohol abuse is associated with approximately 35 % of the cases [13].

3.2.2 Incidence in Pregnancy

Accurate assessment of disease incidence in pregnancy is difficult since mild disease may be missed.

3.2.2.1 Age

Also more and more women become pregnant in more advanced age, and it is known that the incidence of AP in general population increases with age [14]. Literature shows varying incidence in pregnancy ranging 1/1,000-1/12,000 cases usually late in the third trimester or in early postpartum period and rarely progresses to the necrotizing form [15–21]. The wide variation in the incidence is influenced by the prevalence of its most important etiological factor - gallstone disease. While biliary AP complicated 1/3,300 pregnancies at a large public hospital in Dallas, Texas [15], in Southern California 1/1,500 women were affected [22]. Incidence is race dependent, and Hispanic population has higher incidence (0.1 %) due to higher risk for gallstone disease [23]. Discrepancy in incidence is due to [24]:

- The rarity of disease
- · Studies span different decades and countries
- Underestimation due to underreporting
- Small number of cases included in the studies AP appears to be more prevalent with advanced gestational stage, occurring more commonly in the second or the third trimester [25–27]. Ramin et al. noted that 19 % of AP occurs in the first, 26 % in the second, 53 % in the third (consistent with a potential lithogenic effect of estrogen during pregnancy), and 2 % in the postpartum period, while some reported most of cases, 56 %, in the second trimester [15].

3.2.2.2 Hyperlipidemia/Dyslipidemia

AP secondary to hyperlipidemia/dyslipidemia has an estimated incidence of 1/25,000 births [28], or 10–50 % of all cases [29], which is much higher that the incidence of 4 % in nonpregnant population [30]. The association of hyperlipidemia with AP during pregnancy was first reported in 1818 [1]. By 1970 a total of only 101 reports had been published, the vast majority of which were case studies. Between 1.3 and 7 % of all cases of AP have been attributed to hypertriglyceridemia (HTG) [30, 31], with 1.7-6 % of cases of AP in pregnancy attributed to hyperlipidemia [32, 33]. Although there are a dozen cases of hypertriglyceridemia-induced AP in pregnancy in the literature, it is likely that the reported incidence has been underestimated secondary to lack of testing. Additionally, triglycerides universally increase during an episode of AP. Whether the elevated triglycerides are an epiphenomenon of the AP or the actual cause of the inflammation can be difficult to differentiate.

3.2.2.3 Alcohol

Idiopathic AP in pregnancy is considered in 16.5 and 12.3 % is due to alcohol consumption [24, 34]. Alcoholic AP was more prevalent in the study by Eddy et al. (17.8 % overall; 12.3 % of 89 AP cases vs. \leq 7 % in other studies) [25, 35, 36], due to inclusion of chronic pancreatitis and perhaps also to selection of Midwestern states with a high prevalence of alcohol use [37].

In 1951, Lawrence and Edmondson found that there is a tendency for primipara to suffer from AP more often than the multipara. The primipara is even more subject to the disease if she has gallstones [3].

3.2.2.4 Primary Hyperparathyroidism

In general population, PHPT is considered a common disorder. Its greatest frequency is observed in postmenopausal women, in whom it reaches a prevalence of 2-3 % [38]. The incidence in women of childbearing age is approximately 8/100,000 per year [39]. The most frequent cause of PHPT in the general population is a single parathyroid adenoma (85 %), followed by parathyroid hyperplasia (15–20 %) and, albeit very rarely (less than 1 %), by carcinoma [40, 41].

The frequency of AP in pregnancy related to PHPT is higher (7-13 %) than in nonpregnant population (1-2 %) [42-44]. Others found wider incidence of PHPT-induced AP in general population of 1-12 % [45-48]. Jacob et al. have shown a 28-fold increased risk of AP in hyperparathyroid patients compared to the general population [49]. Interestingly, less than 200 of patients with PHPT have been described in gestation and during the postpartum period [42, 44, 50, 51]. The occurrence of PHPT during pregnancy was described by Hunter and Turnbull in 1931 [52]. It is estimated that for all women younger than the age of 40 years, eight new cases per 100,000 pregnant women occur annually [53]. This relative paucity of data may be explained by at least three different causes. Firstly, the average age of the initial manifestation of this disorder is higher than that of women of childbearing age [38, 40, 41]. Secondly, about 80 % of nonpregnant individuals with PHPT are characterized by an asymptomatic course of this disease [42]. Finally, some symptoms of PHPT may be misinterpreted as a simple consequence of pregnancy or other gestationrelated disorders, while physiological changes during gestation may mask some abnormalities typical to PHPT [50, 54]. Whereas some reports – most of them based on case series - have suggested an association between PHPT and AP, a community-based study showed no increase in the incidence of AP among patients with PHPT as compared with matched controls [55].

The most frequent cause of PHPT in general population is a single parathyroid adenoma

(85 %), followed by parathyroid hyperplasia (15– 20 %) and, albeit very rarely (less than 1 %), by carcinoma [40, 41]. More than 100 cases reported in the English language literature between 1930 and 1990 were found [39] and less than 200 up to date during pregnancy and postpartum [42, 50, 51]. PHPT is a rare etiology of hypercalcemicinduced AP, causing anywhere from 0.4 to 1.5 % of cases in the general population and up to 13 % of cases during pregnancy [45, 56, 57]. This relative paucity of data may be explained by at least three different causes. Firstly, the average age of the initial manifestation of this disorder is higher than that of women of childbearing age [38, 40, 41]. Secondly, about 80 % of nonpregnant individuals with hyperparathyroidism are characterized by an asymptomatic course of this disease [42]. And finally, some symptoms of PHPT may be misinterpreted as a simple consequence of pregnancy or other gestation-related disorders, while physiological changes during gestation may mask some abnormalities typical to PHPT [50, 54]. The simultaneous occurrence of PHPT and AP in pregnancy has only been reported 13 times up to 1998 [43, 58-66]. There was no single aforementioned patient with presentation during the first trimester, and more than 90 % of patients had thyroid adenoma (89 %) and there was only one thyroid carcinoma.

3.2.2.5 Preeclampsia-Eclampsia

Hojo et al. reviewed a total of 15 cases in the literature of AP thought to be associated with preeclampsia dating from 1956 to 2007 [67].

3.3 Etiopathogenesis

3.3.1 Introduction

The role of pregnancy in the etiology of AP was stressed in the writings of the nineteenth century, for example, Mondière in 1836 [68]. In AP associated with pregnancy, Longmade and Edmondson suggested a time limit of 6 weeks postpartum [3]. In 1955, Ross suggested a rise in intra-abdominal pressure such as undue prolonged second stage of labor as etiology of AP in
 Table 3.1 Causes of acute pancreatitis in general and pregnant population

Alcohol or methanol abuse (>100 g/day for >3-5 years)
Autoimmune diseases
Choledochal cyst
Cystic fibrosis
Gallstones
Hereditary (familial) pancreatitis (including an autosomal dominant mutation of the cationic trypsinogen gene which causes pancreatitis in 80 % of
carriers)
Hyperlipidemia or hypertriglyceridemia (1,000 mg/dl)
Hypercalcemia (including hyperparathyroidism)
Infection (Coxsackie B virus, cytomegalovirus, mumps)
Ischemia from hypotension or atheroembolism
Medications (ACE inhibitors, asparaginase, azathioprine, oral estrogens, antibiotics, 2', 3'-dideoxyinosine, furosemide, 6-mercaptouride, pentamidine, sulfa drugs, valproate, thiazide diuretic, corticosterride)
Neonlasm
Pancreatic or periampullary cancer
Pancreas divisum
Pentic ulcers
Preeclampsia-eclampsia
Post- ERCP
Postoperative inflammation
Post-renal transplant
Sphincter of Oddi stenosis
Blunt or penetrating trauma
Surgery (ischemia/perfusion/mechanical)
Tropical pancreatitis
Vasculitis
Viral infections
Idiopathic

pregnancy [69]. Elevation of intra-abdominal pressure leading to the high pancreatic ductal pressure [70], and increased tonus of the Oddi's sphincter [71] may be other possible mechanisms to induce AP.

The list of most of the causes of AP in general population which could also be a cause in pregnant population but with somewhat different incidence is shown in Table 3.1.

Corlett and Mishell in 1972 assessed 52 patients with AP in pregnancy to classify their etiology into cholelithiasis 23 % (12/52), alcohol abuse 4 % (2/52), and idiopathic 65 % (34/52) [20]. There are too many idiopathic cases in this study. Probably not all investigations were performed in this and some other, especially older studies and this distribution is not precise. More than half or, in some studies, nearly 70 % of cases of AP during pregnancy are secondary to biliary stones or sludge, followed by hyperlipidemia and/or alcohol abuse in approximately 20 % of cases [13, 15, 25, 27, 72]. HTG is an uncommon but welldocumented cause of AP, accounting for 1-4 % of cases [30]. Moreover, HTG was listed as causative in 56 % of gestational AP cases in one study [73]. Approximately 15 cases of AP, pregnancy, and hyperlipidemia have been described from 1956 to 1996 [74]. In developed countries other causes are hyperparathyroidism, iatrogenic (diuretics, antibiotics, and antihypertensive drugs), connective tissue diseases, abdominal surgery, infections (viral, bacterial, or parasitic), and blunt abdominal injuries [15, 25, 72]. Necrotizing AP is also reported in preeclampsia due to pancreatic microvascular alterations [75]. Post-ERCP is the cause in 3.45 % [27]. Today, it is still not clear, whether the pathogenesis of AP is one entity or whether it consists of a group of distinct pathogenetic mechanisms [76]. Idiopathic AP is the cause in 10 % of cases [27]. There is one case published with AP during pregnancy caused by mucinous cystic pancreatic neoplasm. Pancreatic cystic lesions in general are rare but are difficult to treat given problems in clarifying their malignancy. Mucinous cystic neoplasms are considered premalignant lesions and resection is recommended. Receptors for estrogen and progesterone receptors in these cysts may cause cystic growth during pregnancy [77].

During pregnancy, gallstones and sludge induce most of the cases of AP, causing duct obstruction with pancreatic hyperstimulation that increases pancreatic duct pressure, trypsin reflux, and activation of trypsin in the pancreatic acinar cells. This leads to enzyme activation within the pancreas and causes autodigestion of the gland, followed by local inflammation (Fig. 3.1).

Pregnancy does not primarily predispose the pregnant woman to AP, but it does increase the risk of cholelithiasis and biliary sludge formation (see Chap. 2) [15]. Gallstone AP occurs in relatively older age (28.2 years) as compared to non-gallstone AP (24.4 years). In both groups,

pregnant women were usually multiparous and AP mostly presented in the third trimester [27].

The trigger events or precipitating factors for AP in 60 % of pregnant women were associated with excess high-fat/high-protein diet. The favored explanation for it may be that large amounts of bile/trypsin release can overwhelm the defense mechanism and activate other enzymes, resulting in local and systemic complications that are commonly seen in the course of the disease [78]. Severe diabetic ketoacidosis and hyperglycemia with associated dehydration are known risk factors of AP in general population [79]. Additional pathophysiologic phenomenon in pregnancy is gestational diabetes mellitus (DM). It could be a trigger for AP in pregnancy. It should be noted that the percentage of idiopathic AP is declining as knowledge of genetic etiologies and predispositions to AP accumulates.

3.3.2 Primary Hyperparathyroidism

3.3.2.1 Calcium-PTH Metabolism in Pregnancy

Pregnancy and lactation are characterized by important alterations in calcium homeostasis, being a consequence of pregnancy-induced changes in the synthesis, metabolism, and excretion of calcium and calcitropic hormones [50, 80]. There is an interesting alteration of the calcium-PTH dynamics during pregnancy. Early reports described a physiological hyperparathyroidism of pregnancy with an increase in serum immunoreactive PTH levels beginning in the second trimester [81]. However, the development of more accurate and specific immunoradiometric (IRMA) methods has discredited this notion by showing a reduction, rather than an elevation, of intact PTH levels [82]. In fact, one study found mean serum PTH levels in nonpregnant women to be 72 % higher than in pregnant women [83]. These changes in PTH during pregnancy may be a response to altered calcium metabolism. Intravascular fluid expansion and hypoalbuminemia (albumin falls by 20 %) make less protein available to bind calcium, thus



Fig. 3.1 Schematic representation of step-by-step pathogenesis of (biliary) pancreatitis with possible action of medications

lowering total (maternal serum calcium falls by about 10 %) but not ionized calcium [83, 84]. In addition, an increase in urinary excretion of calcium occurs due to increased glomerular filtration rate, and maternal calcium in the blood is actively transported across the placenta to fulfill the needs of the growing fetus [85]. Hypercalcemia is defined as a (corrected) total serum calcium above the standard laboratory reference range (2.2–2.6 mmol/l). In pregnancy, the reference range is marginally lower depending on the trimester (Table 3.2).

 Table 3.2
 Corrected serum calcium in pregnancy

Normal	1st trimester	2nd trimester	3rd trimester
2.20-2.60 mmol/l	2.25-2.57 mmol/l	2.30-2.50 mmol/l	2.30-2.59 mmol/l

The latter imposes an increased calcium requirement that is partly fulfilled by mobilization of calcium from the maternal skeleton. Together, these effects have a tendency to lower maternal calcium levels [86]. During pregnancy the placenta actively transports calcium ions to the fetus but does not allow transfer of parathormone [87]. Maternal hyperparathyroidism can therefore result in fetal hypercalcemia which substantially increases the risk of spontaneous abortion [88]. However, they are more than offset by a large increase in intestinal calcium absorption that occurs during pregnancy [89, 90]. Hormonal changes during pregnancy may also be responsible for an increase in the production or activity of the enzyme 1-a-hydroxylase in the kidney [91], which in turn may account for the observed differences between pregnant and nonpregnant women, including the elevation of 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D [82], the slight increase in serum calcium levels [92], and the reduction in PTH levels [83]. Fetal 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D, synthesized in fetal kidney and placenta, acts as the major stimulus and regulator of calcium transfer across the placenta. It increases maternal gastrointestinal absorption of calcium by 150-400 mg daily; additionally, maternal urinary excretion is also increased from 90 to 300 mg daily. Major fetal calcium demands of approximately 25–30 g are required in the third trimester for skeletal tissue mineralization. This requires an active transport of calcium across the placenta, and the fetal serum calcium remains higher than maternal blood. Conversely, after delivery, when the maternal transplacental supply of calcium ceases, neonatal hypocalcemia becomes the major problem. This may occur because the neonate is unable to mobilize calcium stores adequately as a result of prolonged parathyroid gland suppression. What is worth mentioning is that compared to the remaining subjects, pregnant ones with PHPT often experience a clinically overt course of this disease [42, 51].

3.3.2.2 Calcium-Induced Acute Pancreatitis

After eliminating all other causes, mean plasma calcium level seems to be the only predictive factor for AP development [46, 49, 93]. Its dosage must be included in the etiological work-up, although PHPT is found in <1 % of patients who present with AP [56]. Felderbauer et al. have stressed that genetic mutations constitute a greater risk factor for AP than serum calcium [48]. The pathophysiologic mechanism that leads to AP seems more related to hypercalcemia than to PHPT. It has been shown that hypercalcemia from any cause can lead to AP [94–96]. As confirmed by experimental studies, calcium ions cause calculus deposition within the pancreatic ductules, with consequent obstruction and inflammation [97]. Moreover, calcium can trigger the AP cascade by promoting conversion of trypsinogen to trypsin [98, 99].

Interrelation between AP and parathyroid function can be summarized as follows: (1) AP results in a tendency to hypocalcemia and secondary hyperparathyroidism [100,101]. Compensation need is correlated to AP severity as shown by PTH level [102]; (2) severe and/or complicated AP can lead to overt hypocalcemia through relative deficiency in PTH secretion [101], because exogenous administration of PTH normalizes calcium level [103]; (3) in severe AP, resistance to PTH action in bones and kidneys may occur because of fluid sequestration and reduction in efficient arterial blood volume [100]; and (4) once the diagnosis of PHPT-induced AP is established, parathyroidectomy is mandatory because it prevents recurrence [46, 56].

The initiation and growth of kidney calculi may be attributed to overlapping of both increased calcium load, secondary to enhanced PTH synthesis and release, and a pregnancy-induced increase in urine calcium excretion (a typical symptom of physiological pregnancy). For these reasons clinical manifestations of parathyroid disorders in pregnancy are often different from those observed in nonpregnant women. As the symptoms experienced by patients with parathyroid disorders are not specific, their diagnosis during gestation and breastfeeding may be sometimes very difficult [50, 80]. In opposition to the general population, four of every five PHPT pregnant patients experience clinical manifestations of this disorder. The most frequent of them is the presence of nephrolithiasis [42, 104].

The fact that AP is present in three of four pregnancies complicated by PHPT, while never occurred before and between pregnancies, supports these statistical data that gestation makes hyperparathyroid patients particularly prone to the development of this complication. It is assumed that AP occurs more frequently in primiparous than in women who underwent multiple pregnancies and occurs mainly in the first and third trimester of gestation [51, 105]. PHPT can result in calcifications occurring in the pancreatic ducts thereby blocking secretions, which then damage the pancreatic tissues and result in AP [58]. Usually, these cases present with higher calcium levels compared with cases of PHPT without AP [58]. Hyperparathyroidism can result in calcifications occurring in the pancreatic ducts thereby blocking secretions, which then damage the pancreatic tissues and result in AP [58]. Although the absolute calcium level is an important predictor, it may attenuate during the pregnant state, and individual predisposing factors may be important in the manifestation of pancreatic inflammation [66].

3.3.3 Acute Fatty Liver of Pregnancy

Acute fatty liver of pregnancy (AFLP) occurs in 1/1,000–1/13,000 [106–109] pregnancies, and it usually complicates gestation as part of pregnancy-induced hypertension or HELLP syndrome [108]. In 39 % of the cases, it appears secondary to a urinary or respiratory infection [110, 111]. In all cases, multiple organs are involved.

The pathophysiology of the disease is obscure. The deficiency of long-chain 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase (LCHAD) in the fetus may be implicated in the pathogenesis of AFLP [112, 113].

A fetus with this enzyme deficiency accumulates long-chain fatty acids that have not undergone oxidation. These fatty acids enter the mother's serum and are hepatotoxic. Furthermore, the placenta itself may produce excess fatty acids and may further elevate the level of maternal free fatty acids. Mothers who are heterozygous for LCHAD deficiency also have a greater risk of developing AFLP [112]. Studies suggest that AFLP is caused by a mitochondrial defect. The long-chain 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA-dehydrogenase deficiency in the mitochondria determines long- and medium-chain fatty acid accumulation into the cell. This defective enzyme is determined by a gene mutation (E47Q) [114] with an incidence of 1:150–1:200 in population. Alternatively, pregnancy may itself affect mitochondrial function. Other hypotheses favor above-normal (for pregnancy) level of estrogens potentiating the effects of an otherwise tolerable hormonal insult to the mitochondria in the third trimester. Clinically, the onset is between the 30th and 38th weeks of gestation. Complications cited in the literature are hepatic encephalopathy (13%), hypoglycemia (55 %), renal failure (50 %), coagulopathy (96 %), disseminated intravascular coagulopathy (55 %), and preeclampsia (50 %) [115].

The association of AFLP and AP in pregnancy is very rare, and in the last 15 years, only a few cases have been reported in the literature [116, 117] and currently only one published case of chronic pancreatitis after AFLP during pregnancy in a patient with gestational DM [118]. It was likely due to the serious insult to the pancreas during AFLP, despite normal abdominal CT with i.v. contrast on postpartum day 5 (serum amylase and lipase levels 3× elevated and serum calcium level below lower border) after Cesarean section due to placenta previa with fetal distress when yellow amniotic fluid was found.

3.3.4 Hyperlipidemia/ Hypertriglyceridemia

3.3.4.1 Hereditary Causes

The total cholesterol and triglycerides often increase during the second and third trimester of pregnancy with triglyceride levels approximately **Fig. 3.2** Triglyceride levels at different gestational ages. Triglyceride levels were measured weekly beginning at 8 weeks of gestation of the patient's second pregnancy. Two separate lipid measurements during the nonpregnant (*NP*) state and one measurement 6 months postpartum (*PP*) are also included [120]



doubled during the third trimester of pregnancy [119] due to the combination of reduced LPL activity and increased hepatic lipase activity affecting both triglyceride synthesis in the liver and catabolism of triglyceride-rich particles. The elevation in triglyceride levels is even greater than that of cholesterol, and triglyceride levels usually increase two- to three-fold during the third trimester of pregnancy (Fig. 3.2) [120, 121].

Combination of a human placental lactogenrelated increase in adipose tissue lipolysis and hepatic synthesis of very low-density lipoprotein results in increased production of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins [122]. These changes are thought to be adaptive for fetal-maternal requirements as triglycerides are thought to provide maternal fuel, sparing the glucose for the fetus. LPL is a key enzyme for the hydrolysis of TG from chylomicrons and VLDL particles of blood plasma [123]. They are likely to be mediated by the complex hormonal changes evolving during the second and third trimester of pregnancy. During pregnancy, there is a physiological increase in plasma levels of cholesterol and triglycerides; however, this increase is not sufficient to cause AP. These will start to rise, beginning in the third month and peak during the third trimester. Plasma triglyceride (TG) levels normally increase, often as much as threefold [124], but this is usually of little clinical consequence. The physiological increase in serum triglycerides in pregnancy will rarely exceed

300 mg/dl (3.3 mmol/l), a concentration that alone is not sufficient to cause AP. Preexisting genetic abnormalities in the lipid metabolism may be exacerbated during pregnancy and can cause gestational hyperlipidemic AP. Plasma lipid and lipoprotein concentrations are determined by complex interactions between genetic and environmental factors. This is well illustrated during pregnancy where fasting plasma triglyceride levels increase two- to fourfold by the third trimester, occurring predominantly through increased liver synthesis of triglyceride and very low-density lipoproteins (VLDL) in response to elevated estrogen levels [125]. This so-called physiological hyperlipidemia of pregnancy is thought to represent a generalized increase in substrate mobilization, both for the placenta and for the growing fetus [126, 127]. Fat depots increased during early pregnancy and later break down causing an accumulation of TGs [124]. The presence of lipoprotein receptors in the placenta together with LPL and intracellular lipase activities allows the release of fatty acids to the fetus [124].

Additionally, the clearance of VLDL and chylomicrons decreases due to a reduction of lipoprotein lipase (LPL) at the capillary endothelium [128, 129]. This appears to be due to a decrease in LPL synthesis in adipose tissue and possibly skeletal muscle, through the downregulation of LPL gene expression by estrogen [128, 130]. The direct correlation between estrogen levels and HTG has also been observed in premenopausal women using estrogen-containing oral contraceptives [131, 132]. A similar increase in triglyceride levels has been seen in estrogen-fed rats [133] and in estrogen-fed chicks [134].

The precise mechanisms for the pathogenesis of HTG-induced AP are not established. Cameron et al. found that 38 % of pregnant women with AP had hypertriglyceridemia compared with 9 % of pregnant women without AP [135]. Havel has suggested hydrolysis of that excessive triglyceride-rich lipoproteins by high levels of pancreatic lipase releases very high concentrations of free fatty acids (FFAs) which exceed the binding capacity of plasma albumin, thus resulting in self-aggregating FFA micellar structures with detergent properties [136]. The FFA micelles injure the vascular endothelium and acinar cells of the pancreas, producing a self-perpetuating ischemic/acidic environment with resultant toxicity. Another theory favors ischemia secondary to plasma hyperviscosity due to severe chylomicronemia [137, 138]. However, these two theories are not mutually exclusive.

The development of marked HTG, specifically in pregnancy, in the absence of factors such as DM, drug, or alcohol intake, raises the possibility of partial defects in triglyceride metabolism. While several genetic factors have been implicated, the best validated has been LPL where an impairment in function has been ascribed to the presence of mutations in the LPL gene. LPL is one of two intravascular lipases whose primary roles are the clearance of the triglyceride and phospholipid components of circulating lipoproteins. This enzyme can be assayed in plasma after release from the capillary endothelium by an intravenous bolus of heparin. Mutations in the LPL gene underlying severe hyperlipidemia in pregnancy were first reported in 1994 [139], and thereafter, two additional studies have examined LPL function in women presenting with severe HTG during pregnancy [122, 140]. Of the eight subjects studied in these combined reports, only three were known to be hyperlipidemic prior to their pregnancies. Postheparin plasma LPL activity was assayed in most of these patients in the nonpregnant state and was found to vary from 12

to 100 % of normal. DNA analysis revealed six different LPL gene mutations in this patient cohort. Two subjects, however, yielded normal coding sequence at the LPL gene. In vitro assessment of the catalytic activity of the six mutant lipases revealed three to be partially active (<50 % normal) while the remaining three manifested zero activity. While pregnancy is also recognized as a secondary factor, little data are available on the magnitude of the induced HTG in carriers of LPL gene mutations, where LPL levels most often approximate 50 % of normal. The paucity of reports of severe HTG or HTGinduced AP in founder communities with high carrier frequencies (1/169) such as the French Canadians [141] indicates, however, that pathologic levels rarely ensue and suggests that 50 % of normal activity may be sufficient to prevent hyperlipidemic crises.

Interestingly, Syed et al. stated that it is HTG itself that causes AP and not hypercholesterolemia [142]. The mechanism by which HTG causes AP is not completely understood. The mechanism probably involves the release of large amounts of toxic unbound free fatty acids by pancreatic lipase that damages the endothelium in the capillaries of the pancreas. This results in sludging of red blood cells, stasis, pancreatic ischemic injury, and eventually inflammation. In addition, physical damage by cholesterol crystals might cause microvascular endothelial cell disruption [136, 143]. There are several studies that show inflammatory effects of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins. Ting et al. increased expression of leukocyte adhesion molecules and monocyte adherence in response to the inflammatory cytokine tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) by treating the endothelial cells with triglyceride-rich lipoproteins [144, 145]. Dandona et al. also observed that FFA in the plasma positively correlates with NF- κ and ROS generation [146]. Locally produced fatty acids might also alter endothelial reactivity by inhibiting the actions of eNOS [147].

It is possible that estrogen, aside from producing an alteration in plasma triglyceride concentrations, has toxic effects within the pancreas itself. Pancreatic acinar cells have significant amounts of an estradiol-binding protein [148]. Estrogen increases LDL receptors [149, 150] in some situations and conceivably could promote lipid uptake into acinar cells. Sufficient excess lipid uptake leads to lipotoxicity and cellular apoptosis, a process that is best characterized in muscle cells [151]. Direct effects of estrogens on pancreatic function are supported by the observation that pancreatic amylase release in the rat is stimulated by estrogen [152]. On the other hand, it could be seen that an elevation in estrogen may increase synthesis of triglyceride [153] and depresses plasma postheparin lipolytic activities (PHLA) lowering the removal efficiency of triglyceride during pregnancy. Actually the production rates of triglyceride and total cholesterol at the end of pregnancy are markedly increased to 140 and 50 %, respectively, as compared to that of nonpregnant period [154]. Additionally, triglycerides universally increase during an episode of AP. Whether the elevated triglycerides are an epiphenomenon of the AP or the actual cause of the inflammation can be difficult to differentiate. Mild-to-moderate elevations of triglyceride are seen in up to 50 % of all-cause AP and are generally regarded an epiphenomenon rather than a cause. However, the increase caused by AP alone is transient, peaking at 72 h and declining to nearnormal values in 2 weeks [155]. Generally, reported cases of hypertriglyceridemia-induced AP have included levels in excess of 1,000 mg/dl. A more recent report on AP induced by hypertriglyceridemia actually indicates that the majority of cases of AP occurred only when levels exceeded 3,000 mg/dl [156].

Patients presenting with severe HTG should be evaluated for a genetic disorder in lipid metabolism. According to Fredrickson classification of dyslipidemias, types I, IV, and V are associated with severe HTG and predispose for AP [157]. Types I and V can present with AP without an exacerbating factor, whereas type IV usually requires secondary precipitating factors (e.g., poorly controlled DM, alcohol use, estrogen and pregnancy, or medications that can increase or raise TG levels) [158]. Type I hyperlipidemia (also known as familial chylomicronemia) often presents in infancy and is caused by an autosomal recessive trait resulting in lipoprotein lipase or apo C-II deficiency. Type IV, known as familial HTG or familial combined hyperlipidemia, is autosomal dominant and presents in adulthood.

A derangement in lipoprotein lipase (LPL) has been found in association with pregnancyinduced HTG and AP. More than 30 mutations have been identified in the lipoprotein lipase gene in women with gestational AP [139, 140, 159]. More than 60 mutations of the human LPL gene have been described since the complementary DNA sequence of normal human LPL was determined by Wion in 1987 [160]. Mutations of the LPL gene (Fig. 3.1) may result in partial or more rarely complete LPL deficiency. Complete deficiency usually but not invariably presents in childhood with hyperchylomicronemia, eruptive and recurrent xanthomatosis, AP [161]. Homozygosity for a missense Ser172 \rightarrow cys mutation could be responsible for a 10-fold increase in plasma triglyceride levels [120]. The report of twin sisters shows a possible cause of the AP in pregnancy – a disorder of triglyceride clearance related to defective lipoprotein lipase. LPL is a key lipolytic enzyme that may be downand upregulated by various influences, including insulin, estrogen, and medications [128, 162]. Both patients showed a defect at amino acid residue 188 of LPL and are heterozygous for the mutation. Patient 1 had a more classic variety during the last trimester and subsequently responded well to fat restriction and conservative management. Patient 2 had a more severe and protracted course, possibly because of the use of cholestyramine resin, a drug that may have elevated rather than decreased her triglyceride levels [163, 164]. Patient 2 had multiple medical and surgical complications related to the severity of her AP. Patient 1 had mild glucose intolerance that may have exacerbated the triglyceride level. Years before developing pregnancy-induced AP, patient 1 may have had hyperlipidemia and AP as a result of the use of birth control pills. Mutation at codon 188 appears throughout the world, perhaps most often in the French Canadian population. In Quebec, the carrier rate has been estimated to be as high as 1/169, with a total of 19,600 persons affected [141, 165]. The assumption is that the rarity of the clinical syndrome of hyperlipidemia and AP in pregnancy in patients with this specific genetic defect may be due to the presence of an undetected additional mutation in affected patients [140].

There is only one case report of the LPL W86R mutation causing serious exacerbation of the hyperlipidemia symptoms during pregnancy, and the first case in which the level of residual activity in a homozygous W86R mutation could be clearly documented. It is a case of a 25-yearold patient with several attacks of AP during the third trimester with the last episode of necrotizing AP. She was operated several times, and first, immediate surgery revealed diffuse peritonitis with 3 L of purulent fluid. The dead fetus was removed with the uterus, the pancreas then resected. Following this, a number of reoperations were performed due to omental abscesses and progressive intra-abdominal sepsis. Gallbladder was also removed and the abdominal wound treated in a semi-open way. She was discharged after 32 days [166].

Previous studies showed that approximately one-third of the women developing HTG-induced AP during pregnancy were nulliparous [15, 167].

3.3.4.2 Acquired Causes Hypertriglyceridemia

HTG-induced AP occurs often in untreated or uncontrolled DM [30, 168]. In type I DM, the absence of insulin reduces the ability of LPL to reduce TG into FFA, resulting in elevated TG levels [169]. In type II DM, insulin resistance leads to enhanced production and reduced clearance of TG [170]. Diabetic ketoacidosis may pose a separate risk for HTG as evidenced by a prospective study of 100 patients presenting with diabetic ketoacidosis. Eleven percent of patients had AP, and in four cases, HTG was the only attributable cause [171]. The role of alcohol in HTG is unclear but may be attributed to alcohol competing with FFAs for oxidation, leaving more FFAs available for TG synthesis [158]. Some authors suspect that alcohol alone does not cause HTG, but more likely exacerbates an underlying genetic hyperlipidemia [168]. In addition, hypothyroidism has been documented as a cause of HTG [31, 172]. In a case report, а craniopharyngioma was implicated as it caused central hypothyroidism, leading to HTG (3,300 mg/dl) and eventual AP [31]. Medications such as estrogen [173] are known to raise the serum TG level. Accordingly, hormone therapy in women is not recommended when TG is >500 mg/dl due to heightened risk of HTGinduced AP [173].

Exogenous estrogens elevate triglycerides by increasing the production of triglyceride-carrying very low-density lipoproteins (VLDLs) by the liver and reducing the levels of LPL and hepatic lipase, thus reducing triglyceride clearance while also elevating triglycerides by augmentation of insulin resistance [174, 175]. As early as 1972, clinicians were alerted to cases of marked hyperlipidemia and AP associated with the use of birth control pills, although no genetic testing was available at that time [176]. Tamoxifen is known to cause a small, but significant decrease in highdensity lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol, unlike estrogen, which elevates HDL. In women with HTG, tamoxifen's ability to increase the triglyceride level is especially pronounced, to an extent that may induce AP [174, 177, 178]. Clomiphene citrate is a synthetic estrogen analog with a biochemical structure similar to that of tamoxifen. Clomiphene has mixed agonistic but mainly antagonistic properties [179]. The effects of clomiphene on lipid metabolism have not been as well documented as the effects of tamoxifen because it is not used continuously and not as commonly as tamoxifen. Clomiphene elevates the triglyceride level mainly in women with a predisposed risk for HTG, due to mutations in enzymes such as LPL [143, 180].

Apoprotein E (apo E), particularly apo E allele 2, has been found in association with higher triglyceride levels in pregnant patients with chylomicronemia [139]. Authors did not find apo E alleles 2 or 4 in their twin patients; both had apo E genotype 3/3. Therefore, apo E was not a primary cause of the HTG in these patients [140]. Although it is known that pregnancy results in an increase in plasma triglyceride levels [119], how this increase occurs is not totally understood. In addition, certain persons

Alcohol excess
High-carbohydrate diet
Obesity
Type 2 diabetes mellitus
Pregnancy
Chronic renal failure, nephrotic syndrome
Hypothyroidism, Cushing syndrome
Acute pancreatitis
Viral hepatitis
Biliary cirrhosis
Multiple myeloma, monoclonal gammopathy
Glycogen storage disease
Lipodystrophy
Systemic lupus erythematosus
Drugs – exogenous estrogens, tamoxifen, glucocorticoids, b-blockers, amiodarone, thiazide diuretics, ciclosporin, retinoids, bile acid binding
resing, antiretrovirals (protease inhibitors), propotol.

express profound elevations in triglyceride values during pregnancy [74, 181].

clozapine, parenteral lipid infusion

There are many causes of secondary hypertriglyceridemia (Table 3.3):

3.3.5 Alcohol

The pathophysiologic role of alcohol in the etiology and occurrence of acute AP is complex, but increased oxidative stress [183, 184], disruption of cytosolic calcium homeostasis [185], and changes in gene expression [186] in the pancreas seem to be involved. Yet, only 1-3 % of heavy alcohol drinkers (4-5 standard drinks of alcohol per day) develop AP after 10-20 years of followup [187, 188]. For many years there has been an ongoing discussion on whether the type of alcoholic beverage might influence the occurrence of AP [189]. Indeed, a potential role for type of beverage was indicated by descriptive data from Stockholm County in Sweden showing a decline in the incidence of AP alongside a decline in the sales of spirits between 1971 and 1987, despite increased sales of beer and wine [190]. In Finland, there was also a decline in the incidence of alcoholic AP between 1989 and 2007 [191].

During the same period, the percentage of people drinking spirits each week dropped from 24 % in 1988 to 19 % in 2007 [191]. However, clinical studies have generally been too small to study the association between different alcoholic beverages and the risk of AP [192-194]. In a recent population-based study from Denmark, the risk of AP was found to be associated with the amount of beer consumed [187]. However, the information on alcohol use was limited to the consumption of alcoholic beverages assessed as total number of drinks per week, not including the amount of alcohol consumed on a single occasion or overall drinking frequency. The metabolism of alcohol (ethanol) is known to induce oxidative stress, which in turn depletes cellular glutathione storage and results in lipid peroxidation and damage to pancreatic tissue [183, 195]. However, in animal models it seems that ethanol alone is not enough to induce AP [196, 197]. Beer [198] and wine [199] include polyphenols with antioxidant capabilities. In experimental studies, other constituents in spirits such as longchain alcohols have been shown to be more potent than ethanol in inducing oxidative stress [200]. Comparing the same amounts of alcohol, spirits deplete the antioxidant capacities more readily than beer or wine [201]. Thus, there might be other constituents in spirits that induce AP, in combination with ethanol or alone. Those drinking spirits might also have lower reserves of antioxidants at baseline, which could be depleted rapidly after intake of spirits [202].

Alcohol use is associated with increased risk of AP, in a dose-dependent manner [203], but the main point is that chemical analysis (using gas chromatography/mass spectrometry) of the consumed alcohols revealed the presence of other constituents (besides ethanol and water) are potential cause of injury of the pancreas, but, to date, remain largely unexplored [189, 204]. The results reported in the study must therefore be carefully interpreted as only tentative based on semiquantitative analysis. Also data for the patterns of drinking from the Global Information System on Alcohol and Health (http://apps.who.int/globalatlas/default.asp) indicate that the more harmful the pattern of drinking (i.e., the more heavy drinking), the higher the rates of alcohol-induced AP [205]. A recent systematic review and meta-analysis also detected the existence of a threshold at approximately four drinks daily [206].

3.3.6 Medications

AP in general population due to medications is an unusual event, although the incidence may be increasing. In a review of records from 45 German centers, only 1.4 % episodes of AP in 1993 were related to medication use [207]. Further confirming the rarity of this condition, only 0.3 % adverse drug reactions reported to the Swiss Drug Monitoring Center between 1981 and 1993 were drug-related AP [208]. The literature on drug-induced AP mostly consists of case reports and anecdotal accounts. Over 55 drugs have been implicated as etiological agents, and the list continues to grow. Proposed criteria for

- Pancreatitis develops during treatment with the drug.
- Other likely causes of pancreatitis are not present.
- Pancreatitis resolves upon discontinuing the drug.
- Pancreatitis usually recurs upon readministration of the drug.

classifying drugs as having an association with AP include the following [209]:

Assignment to a particular category (definite, probable, or possible association) is often arbitrary due to inadequate and conflicting data and interpretation bias of the reviewers. Thus, the strength of the association has been interpreted differently, substantially so in some cases, by different reviewers of the subject. The pathogenesis of drug-induced AP may be due to an *allergic response* in some cases (6-mercaptopurine, aminosalicylates, sulfonamides) or to a direct *toxic effect* (diuretics, sulfonamides, steroids). AP associated with angiotensin-converting enzyme

inhibitors is thought to reflect angioedema of the gland. Medications with the influence on estrogen activity are discussed in previous section of acquired causes of HTG.

Drug-induced AP in pregnancy is rare [15]. These facts would point out mifepristone or possibly gemeprost as the likely causative agents [210]. However, there have been a handful of published cases of AP complicating treatment with codeine [211–213]. A common feature of these reported cases are previous cholecystectomies [212, 213]. The patient reported here had not been cholecystectomized. Also, three cases of possible codeine-precipitated AP have been reported since 1965 to the Swedish Drug Information System (SWEDIS) handling reports on suspected adverse reactions to drugs used in Sweden [214]. Codeine is known to cause rapid but transient spasm of the sphincter of Oddi [212]. Laboratory studies have shown that codeine may cause a mild, transient hyperamylasemia [212]. AP following paracetamol overdose has been previously reported [212], but the doses taken in the present case are unlikely to have been causative. Gemeprost is a synthetic prostaglandin E1 (PGE_1) analog. Studies indicate that PGE₁ is a modulator of pancreatic blood flow and protein production. For instance, PGE₁ stimulated the production and secretion of alphaamylase from minces of porcine pancreas in vitro [215] and enzyme output in dogs in vivo [216]. PGE₁ further increases mesenteric and pancreatic blood flow [216]. Thus, PGE_1 is not devoid of actions on the pancreas. Progesterone has also been shown to exert modulating action on the pancreas. In rats, progesterone stimulated pancell proliferation in vivo creatic [217]. Progesterone receptors have also been shown to be present in human pancreatic tissue [218]. However, the effect of a progesterone receptor antagonist such as mifepristone on the pancreas has not been studied. Evidence thus exists that both PGE_1 and progesterone exert modulatory action on the pancreas, but currently no reports on AP following treatment with gemeprost or mifepristone have been published.

Diuretics can induce AP [219, 220]. Preeclampsia-associated AP can occur but is very rare [75, 221, 222]. Preeclampsia is associated with microvascular abnormalities that may involve cerebral, placental, hepatic, renal, and splanchnic circulation. It is likely that pancreatic vasculature was also altered and caused AP that resulted in organized pancreatic necrosis. In a review from 1995 [15], none of the 43 women had preeclampsia-associated AP, whereas an older review [16] reported nine of 98 cases of preeclampsia-associated AP but five of those received diuretics and another case also reported diuretic use [16]. There is a question: is it really preeclampsia-eclampsia the cause or is therapy with diuretics the real cause of AP during pregnancy in such situations?

Additional medications associated with elevated TG include protease inhibitors [223], propofol [224], olanzapine [225], mirtazapine [226], and isotretinoin [227].

3.3.7 In Vitro Fertilization

Currently, there is only one case report of AP during in vitro fertilization (IVF) pregnancy published. A 29-year-old female with Fredrickson type V dyslipidemia and BMI 26 at 32 weeks gestation with twins was treated medically. Emergency Cesarean section was performed after 48 h due to clinical deterioration with increasing metabolic acidosis. The Cesarean section was performed with successful outcome, and postoperatively her severe HTG settled. She was discharged on postoperative day 9 on a combination of fenofibrate and Omacor [228]. Another two case reports described patients developing AP during a routine IVF stimulation cycle [229, 230]. IVF probably represents high-risk group to the number of hormones, procedures, and medications used simultaneously which could increase the probability of developing AP.

3.3.8 Postpartum Acute Pancreatitis

Evidence is abundant of gallstones and biliary sludge during pregnancy causing AP. Also, due to hormonal changes, there is increase in incidence of other causes such as hyperlipidemic/hypertriglyceridemic AP. Most of the AP resolves during medical (or surgical) therapy, but some are resolved after Cesarean section when all the gestational (mostly hormonal) changes return to pregestational state. Findings of the study by Maringhini et al. are that AP associated with pregnancy occurred in the youngest women but only during the postpartum period and was associated with gallstones but not related to pregnancy per se [231]. The association of AP with gallstones in young postpartum women is most likely due to the known alterations of bile composition, gallbladder contractility, and gallstone or gallbladder sludge formation that occurs during and after pregnancy (see Chap. 2). Small gallstones may appear during pregnancy, but most of them disappear during the early postpartum period. The appearance of gallstones during pregnancy and their postpartum disappearance may be due to the impressive modifications of bile composition and gallbladder motility that occur during pregnancy. The changes in hepatic bile that occur in the last trimester of pregnancy are secondary to high estrogen levels, while gallbladder stasis during pregnancy is due to high progesterone levels. These phenomena produce the milieu for nucleation and crystal formation that finally generates sludge and stones. Bile composition and gallbladder motility return to normal after delivery; thus, sludge and small stones may be eliminated or dissolved. The data are consistent with the hypothesis that at least some of the gallstones disappear during the postpartum period because they are ejected from the gallbladder into the bile ducts and duodenum and may cause AP. The study did not confirm direct data on the role of biliary sludge in AP in pregnancy. No women with AP had documentation of biliary sludge, but the diagnosis of biliary sludge is often difficult, and a prospective study is needed. However, authors demonstrated that gallstones are the only etiology significantly associated with postpartum-related AP. The increased RR for gallstone AP in young postpartum women is in agreement with the increased incidence of gallstones in young pregnant women [232–236]. The age-dependent risk of developing gallstones associated with pregnancy (the risk

being greatest for subjects younger than 29 years) has been shown in some Australians [234] and in Chippewa Indians [235]. Authors previously reported that the spontaneous disappearance of gallstones after delivery is significantly more frequent in older women [237]. Speculation is that a few young women eject small gallstones from the gallbladder during the postpartum period when gallbladder contraction is restored, and some of these women develop an attack of AP. In contrast, in older women with reduced gallbladder contractility, most gallstones likely remain in the gallbladder until dissolved by less lithogenic bile. Thus, AP associated with pregnancy usually occurs in young postpartum women and is usually due to gallstones [231]. Generally, AP can occur during any trimester but around 52 % of cases are found in the third trimester; it is rarely seen in the postpartum period [15].

3.3.9 Preeclampsia-Eclampsia

AP has also been reported in preeclampsia but with only several cases published [75, 221, 222, 238-242]. Preeclampsia is associated with microvascular abnormalities that may involve cerebral, placental, hepatic, renal, and splanchnic circulation. It is likely that the pancreatic vasculature was also altered and caused AP that resulted in organized pancreatic necrosis. In a review from 1995 [15], none of the 43 women had preeclampsia-associated AP, whereas an older review [16] reported nine of 98 cases of preeclampsia-associated AP but five of those received diuretics and another case also reported diuretic use [222]. Diuretics can induce AP [219]. The rise of amylase and lipase levels exceeded the expected increased values due to the slight reduction of the renal function in the preeclamptic patients and therefore indicates a concomitant injury of the pancreas [243].

3.3.10 Placental Abruption

Placental abruption is when the decidual spiral artery ruptures to cause a hematoma that separates the placenta from the uterus and is commonly associated with maternal hypertension [244]. In severe cases, blood prominently infiltrates the uterine myometrium up to the serosa, and this phenomenon is designated as uteroplacental apoplexy. Placental abruption induced by AP is very rare and was reported in 1962 by Pagliari et al. [245] and later Cheang et al. [246]. Placental abruption likely occurred in the first phase of AP, resulting from a systemic inflammatory response.

3.4 Clinical Features

AP presents essentially in the same way during pregnancy as in the nonpregnant state. However, it is difficult to diagnose AP by history and physical examination due to similarity to many acute abdominal illnesses and due to maternal changes during pregnancy.

3.4.1 History Taking

All relevant information about possible causes should be obtained. Family history about hyperlipidemias, DM, AP, etc. should be noted. It is important if these data could be noted before or during pregnancy planning to eliminate or minimize possibility of AP during pregnancy.

Since no safe level of alcohol has been established in pregnancy, it may not be socially acceptable for pregnant women to admit they consume alcohol. Assessing this risk accurately can be challenging. The T-ACE [Take (number of drinks), Annoyed, Cut down, Eye-opener] TWEAK (Tolerance, Worried, Eye-opener, Amnesia, Kut down), and AUDIT-C (AUDIT consumption) alcohol screening questionnaires show promise for use with pregnant women, but have not yet been validated as stand-alone tools in this population [247].

3.4.2 Clinical Presentation

The symptoms of AP in pregnancy could be nonspecific; the predominant symptom is upper abdominal pain which is usually midepigastric and could radiate to the back in about 40 % of the cases [15]. Pain is commonly accompanied by midepigastric tenderness, nausea, and vomiting [248, 249]. Fever may be present [249]. Some cases may have persistent vomiting, abdominal distension, and tenderness in the whole abdomen. The duration of symptoms may vary from 1 day up to 3 weeks. In severe cases sinus tachycardia, hyperventilation, and smell of acetone of the breath can also be present [250]. If accompanied by fever, unstable respiratory and circulatory function, shock, and gastrointestinal bleeding, these are strong indications for severe AP.

AP in pregnancy is mainly related to gallbladder disorders and correlates with cholelithiasis and biliary sludge (muddy sediment, precursor to gallstone formation) as the most likely predisposing causes [15]. The symptoms of gallbladder disease can be present or can precede the clinical presentation of AP. The symptoms include abdominal pain (colicky or stabbing) which may radiate to the right flank, scapula, and shoulder. Onset of pain is rapid, with maximal intensity in 10-20 min. Pain is steady and moderate to severe. Band-like radiation of the pain to the back occurs in half of patients. Other symptoms of gallbladder disease include anorexia, nausea, vomiting, dyspepsia, low-grade fever, tachycardia, and fatty food intolerance [15]. Vomiting is a common symptom. Marcus in 1930 emphasized that persistent vomiting in pregnancy could be related to AP and that blood and enzyme studies should be done [251].

Clinical signs are the same as in nonpregnant population. Cullen's sign (Fig. 3.3) and Grey Turner's sign are rare but among most common as in general population.

3.4.2.1 Primary Hyperparathyroidism

Truly asymptomatic PHPT in general population is rare when thorough anamnesis looks for subtle symptoms. Most frequent digestive manifestations are constipation, heartburn, nausea, and appetite loss that occur in 33, 30, 24, and 15 % of cases, respectively [253]. The diagnosis should be suspected during pregnancy if the



Fig. 3.3 Cullen's sign [252]

following conditions exist: appropriate clinical signs or symptoms (especially nephrolithiasis or AP), hyperemesis beyond the first trimester, history of recurrent spontaneous abortions/stillbirths or neonatal deaths, neonatal hypocalcemia or tetany, or a total serum calcium concentration greater than 10.1 mg/dl (2.52 mmol/l) or 8.8 mg/ dl (2.2 mmol/l) during the second or third trimester, respectively. Symptomatic PHPT is rarely detected in pregnancy due to the physiological changes that mask the symptoms; this includes maternal blood volume expansion, hypoalbuminemia, increased fetal calcium requirements, and increased calcium clearance. The data obtained from analysis of so far described cases indicate that in opposition to the general population, four of every five hyperparathyroid pregnant patients experience clinical manifestations of this disorder. The most frequent of them is the presence of nephrolithiasis [42, 104]. The initiation and growth of kidney calculi may be attributed to overlapping of both increased calcium load, secondary to enhanced PTH synthesis and release, and a pregnancy-induced increase in urine calcium excretion (a typical symptom of physiological pregnancy).

3.4.2.2 Acute Fatty Liver of Pregnancy

The onset of AFLP occurs typically in the third trimester or the early postpartum period and is characterized by a nonspecific prodrome of symptoms: sudden onset of nausea, vomiting, and vague abdominal pain followed by jaundice, profound hepatic failure with encephalopathy or coma, coagulopathy, and frequent hypoglycemia. Due to the similarity of symptoms, AP during pregnancy cannot be always recognized clinically. In a series of 12 cases of AP in pregnant women with AFLP, Moldenhauser et al. [110] found the following complications: encephalopathy (50 %), respiratory failure (17 %), and acute renal failure (33 %).

3.4.2.3 Hypertriglyceridemic Pancreatitis

Though the initial presentation of HTG-induced AP is similar to AP due to other etiologies, some features should lead to the consideration of HTG-induced AP. Poorly controlled DM, alcoholism, obesity, prior AP, and personal or family history of hyperlipidemia will suggest HTG-induced AP [30, 158]. Alcoholism or DM has been reported in 72 % of HTG-induced AP episodes [30, 158]. Lactescent serum on hospital admission was found in 45 % of patients [30].

3.4.2.4 Medication-Induced Acute Pancreatitis

Drug-induced AP in general population has no distinguishing clinical features. A high index of suspicion and careful drug history are therefore essential for making the diagnosis. The time course of developing the disorder depends upon the drug involved. As an example, AP may develop within a few weeks after beginning a drug associated with an immunologically mediated adverse reaction; in this setting, the patient may also have a rash and eosinophilia. In contrast, patients taking valproic acid, pentamidine, or didanosine may not develop AP until after many months of use, presumably due to the chronic accumulation of toxic metabolic products. Proving the association with a particular drug may not always be straightforward, even in suspected cases. Thus, patients restarted on their medications should be closely monitored and the drug promptly discontinued if symptoms recur. It is known that many medications are discontinued during pregnancy by mothers themselves or by physicians when not sure about teratogenicity.

3.4.3 Physical Examination

Physical findings vary with the severity of illness; in moderate to severe AP, the patient appears acutely ill and is found lying in the "fetal position" with flexed knees, hips, and trunk. Abdominal tenderness is often found; in diffuse peritonitis muscle rigidity can be present. Bowel sounds, secondary to paralytic ileus, are usually hypoactive or absent. In severe AP the general physical examination may reveal abnormal vital signs if there are third-space fluid losses and systemic toxicity. Due to hypovolemia, tachycardia up to 150/min and low blood pressure could be found. Also, because of severe retroperitoneal inflammatory process, temperature may increase. Dyspnea, tachypnea, and shallow respirations resulting in hypoxemia may be present. Altered maternal acid-base status can adversely affect fetal acid-base status. Acute fetal hypoxia activates some compensatory mechanisms for redistribution of blood that enable fetus to achieve a constancy of oxygen consumption in the fetal cerebral circulation and in the fetal myocardium. Redistribution of blood to vital organs enables fetus to survive for moderately long period of limited oxygen supply, but during more severe or sustained hypoxemia, these responses were no longer maintained and decompensation with fetal tissue damage and even fetal death may occur [167, 254]. Some physical findings point to a specific cause of AP: jaundice in biliary origin, spider angiomas in alcoholic, or xanthomata and lipemia retinalis in hyperlipidemic AP. HTG can lead to chylomicronemia syndrome, which can manifest with eruptive xanthomata over extensor surfaces of the arms, legs, buttocks, and back (Fig. 3.4) [255–258], lipemia retinalis (Fig. 3.5) [255, 260], and hepatosplenomegaly from fatty infiltration of the liver [255, 257, 258].



Fig. 3.4 Clinical manifestations of hyperlipidemia. (a) Achilles tendon xanthoma (heterozygous familial hypercholesterolemia – type IIa); (b) tendon xanthomata on dorsum of the hand (heterozygous familial hypercholesterolemia); (c) subperiosteal xanthomata (heterozygous familial hypercholesterolemia); (d) planar xanthoma in antecubital fossa (homozygous familial hypercholesterolemia); (e) striate palmar xanthomata (type III); (f) tuberoeruptive xanthomata on elbow and extensor surface of arm (type III); (g) milky plasma from patient with acute abdominal pain (severe hypertriglyceridemia); (h) eruptive xanthomata on extensor surface of the forearm (severe hypertriglyceridemia) [255]

3.5 Diagnosis

AP in pregnancy is diagnosed by symptoms already described, by laboratory investigations, and by imaging methods. Some important normal values in pregnant and nonpregnant women are compared in Table 3.4.

3.5.1 Laboratory Findings

Marcus in 1930 is credited with the first clinical diagnosis of AP in pregnancy with the aid of diastase and amylase studies [251]. Pregnancy-related hematological and biochemical alterations interfere with the interpretation of diagnostic



Fig. 3.5 Lipemia retinalis associated with hyperlipidemia. Rare and asymptomatic creamy white appearance of retinal vessels occurs when triglyceride value reaches more than 2,000 mg/dl (22.6 mmol/l) – the effect due to dispersion of light caused by high value of circulating chylomicrons in the blood, most commonly occurring in familial hyperchylomicronemia [259]

 Table 3.4
 Normal laboratory values for blood and urine

 in pregnant and nonpregnant women [261]

	Nonpregnant	Women in third
Variable	women	trimester
Serum total calcium (mmol/l)	2.2–2.63	2.15–2.3, mean 2.15–2.23
Serum albumin (g/dl)	3.6-4.6	2.8–3.6
Serum ionized calcium (mmol/l)	1.13–1.32	No change
Parathyroid hormone (pg/ml)	11-80	Middle of normal range
25-hydroxyvitamin D (nmol/l)	62–200	No change
1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D (nmol/l)	37–187	Doubled
PTH-related protein (pg/ml)	0–12	Increased
Triglycerides (mmol/l)	0.4–1.7	Doubled to quadrupled
Urinary calcium (mmol/h)	<6.24	Doubled to tripled

tests and assessment of severity of AP. Laboratory investigations are the same as in nonpregnant and rely on at least a threefold elevation of serum amylase and lipase levels in the blood. The total serum amylase level rises within 6–12 h of onset of the disease, usually remains elevated for 3-5 days. However, there are several conditions (i.e., pathologic processes in salivary glands, Fallopian tubes, bowel obstruction, cholecystitis, hepatic trauma, perforative duodenal ulcer, hyperamylasemia on familial basis, etc.) that may result in the elevation of serum amylase. Serum lipase is elevated on the first day of illness and remains elevated longer than the serum amylase. In terms of diagnostic accuracy, lipase has been proven to be superior to amylase in AP [262, 263]. However, lipase is also not specific to the pancreas, having been isolated in the tongue, esophagus, stomach, duodenum, small bowel, liver, lung, and adipose tissue [264, 265]. Consequently, hyperlipasemia has been reported to appear in the event of cholecystitis, esophagitis, peptic ulcer disease, enteritis, peritonitis, and bowel obstruction and infarction [263–265]. AP could not be ruled out if normal level of serum amylase is detected. One reason is that the serum amylase may not increase when pancreas have extensive necrosis. The other reason is that amylase and biochemical parameters cannot be checked truly with the significant increase of plasma triglycerides level. So, in nonpregnant patients, a normal amylase would usually exclude the diagnosis of AP, with the exception of AP secondary to hyperlipidemia, acute exacerbation of chronic pancreatitis, and when the estimation of amylase is delayed in the course of the disease [266]. Therefore, checking the urine amylase level may be more helpful. Caution in the interpretation of serum amylase and urinary diastase determination should be exercised if morphine has been given. Morphine has been shown to cause spasm of the sphincter of Oddi with obstruction of the pancreatic drainage. In nonpregnant population with AP, no enzyme assay has a predictive role in determining the severity or etiology of AP. Once the diagnosis of AP is established, daily measurements of enzymes have no value in assessing the clinical progress of the patient or ultimate prognosis and should be discouraged. A persistently raised serum amylase activity may suggest the presence of a pancreatic pseudocyst. For the early postpartum period, there are no data available about amylase and

lipase dynamics due to the extreme rarity. An elevated serum amylase level has a diagnostic sensitivity of 81 %, and adding serum lipase increases the sensitivity to 94 %. However, amylase levels do not correlate with disease severity [267]. Typically, a serum amylase concentration greater than three times normal is seen at presentation, which peaks in the first 24 h and falls to baseline in 3–5 days. In contrast, serum lipase concentrations are elevated for up to 2 weeks, making it a more sensitive and specific diagnostic test. Karsenti et al. found that enzyme concentrations were similar in nonpregnant and pregnant women and concluded that an increase in either would be suggestive of AP in pregnancy [268].

Elevated amylase and/or lipase are the diagnostic hallmarks of AP; yet, in hypertriglyceridemiainduced AP, amylase levels may be reported as normal or even low in more than 50 % of patients. This phenomenon has been attributed to an interference of plasma lipids with the assay and/or to the presence of a circulating inhibitor of amylase in serum and urine [158, 269, 270]. In such cases, dilution or ultracentrifugation of the sample is recommended to ensure accurate analysis. Also, in general population, 16–25 % of patients with diabetic ketoacidosis may have elevated pancreatic enzymes and triglycerides, circumstance less reliable diagnosis of pancreatitis based only on biochemical parameters [171].

In addition, lipase is the pancreas-specific enzyme lasting in the blood for a long time. Despite the aforementioned, elevation of serum alanine aminotransferase levels to >3 times the upper limit of normal is a very sensitive biochemical marker of biliary AP in nonpregnant population [271, 272] and should be also suspected in pregnancy. Calculation of an amylase to creatinine clearance ratio may be helpful in pregnancy; ratio greater than 5 % suggests AP [273]. Gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase (GGTP) levels either are unchanged or fall slightly during gestation. An elevated GGTP level can help us to evaluate the history of alcohol use during pregnancy as patients might not be coming forth, due to stigmata associated with it [274].

HTG AP is conventionally thought to be triggered when triglyceride (TG) levels exceed 1,000 mg/dl (10 mmol/l) unless accompanied by lactescent serum [30, 168]. In severe HTG (serum TG level >2,000 mg/dl), there is an increased risk of aggravating preexisting AP[275,276]. Chylomicrons are formed at these high TG levels and serum becomes lactescent (milky coloration). TG values of even 3,810 mg/dl were encountered [277].

Serum calcium level must be considered among the usual tests in patients with rare and/or nonspecific abdominal symptom, especially when AP is suspected [278]. Calcium metabolism in pregnancy is a dynamic process. Maternal serum calcium falls by about 10 % in pregnancy; however, as the serum albumin falls by 20 %, the ionized calcium remains unchanged. Making the correct diagnosis of PHPT in pregnancy is regarded crucial, because if this disorder remains unrecognized and left untreated, it may pose a significant risk to the mother and fetus, which is associated with increased perinatal and maternal morbidity and mortality [51, 279].

In a study by Tang et al. liver tests in pregnant women with biliary AP were frequently normal. The transaminase levels were less than $5\times$ the upper normal limits in 89 % of patients and less than $3\times$ the upper normal limits in 80 % of patients. Authors do not have a good explanation for this finding. One possibility is that increased metabolism of maternal transaminases by the placenta led to relatively normal maternal levels of liver enzymes [23].

Laboratory abnormalities consistent with AFLP include mild elevation of ALT and AST to 200– 300 IU/I [108, 280], prolongation of prothrombin time and partial thromboplastin time, decreased fibrinogen, acute renal failure, severe hypoglycemia, a bilirubin level of 1–10 mg/dl, and leukocytosis. In a series of 12 cases of AP in pregnant women with AFLP, Moldenhauser et al. [110] found that elevated serum lipase was present in 91 %.

It should be noted that hyperparathyroidism may be falsely lowered due to hypoalbuminemia or suppressed by magnesium tocolysis [59].

Some authors recommend that a lipemic blood sample found at any stage during pregnancy should be considered as potentially indicative of partial LPL deficiency [159].

At present, serum CRP at 48 h is the best available laboratory marker of severity. Urinary **Fig. 3.6** Abdominal ultrasound of the abdomen showing gallbladder sludge in a 23-year-old nulliparous woman in 33 weeks of pregnancy [288]



trypsinogen activation peptides within 12–24 h of onset of AP are able to predict the severity but are not widely available. Serum IL-6 and IL-8 seem promising but remain experimental [266].

3.5.1.1 Confounding Laboratory Investigations in HTG of Nonpregnant Patients

Elevated TG levels can alter routine measurements of sodium, serum amylase, and LDL. Clinicians must be wary of pseudohyponatremia as the excess TG in a serum sample can displace water-containing sodium. During laboratory measurements, the sodium level appears lower than the actual value [281]. Ultracentrifugation is needed to separate the aqueous phase and measure the true sodium level [281]. HTG levels >500 mg/dl may cause a falsely normal amylase level, likely from HTG interference with calorimetric reading of the assay or presence of an interfering inhibitor. This problem can be partially overcome by assaying serial sample dilutions [282] or measuring serum lipase or amylase to creatinine ratio, neither of which is affected by HTG [158, 283]. There are no official recommendations on lipase utility in HTG-induced AP; however, serum lipase was found to have higher specificity and sensitivity for AP compared to amylase in a report by Treacy et al. [284].

Friedewald calculations used to determine LDL from triglyceride levels lose accuracy with high TG levels [285]. A commonly accepted upper limit is 400–500 mg/dl [286]. Lipid analysis requires direct measurement through centrifugation or immunoprecipitation.

3.5.1.2 Ranson Criteria

Ranson scoring system is calculated in several case reports but is not validated in pregnancy. With a Ranson prognostic index at 7, as calculated in one patient with AP due to preeclampsiaeclampsia, there was a high risk of death. However, recovery was prompt and uneventful [221]. Another patient with Ranson score 3 had two exploratory laparotomies and survived after complicated course [287].

3.5.2 Imaging Methods

Imaging in pregnancy remains a controversial issue with concern of the effect of radiation on the developing fetus. Abdominal ultrasound (US) with no radiation to the fetus is the initial imaging technique of choice to identify or exclude biliary etiology, the finding on which further therapy depends (Fig. 3.6). However, it is insensitive for the detection of common bile duct



Fig. 3.7 Sonography of the same patient as in Fig. 3.6 showing femur length of 61.4 mm corresponding to 33 weeks of gestation with oligohydramnios [288]

stones or sludge and the morphological changes of the pancreas. It is not accurate for detection of dilated pancreatic ducts but is good for pseudocysts and focal accumulations larger than 2–3 cm. US is limited by operator skill, patient obesity, and bowel dilation especially found in patients with peritonitis. Additional abdominal US role is for estimation of fetal vitality by measuring direct (femur) or indirect parameters (oligohydramnios) (Fig. 3.7).

Computed tomography (CT) should be avoided, especially during the first trimester, because of radiation exposure to the fetus, but has to be performed when benefits outweighed the risk. Imaging diagnostic modalities are used not only for the diagnosis but also to provide information about the severity in AP (Figs. 3.8, 3.9, 3.10, and 3.11) [290]. In a series of 12 cases of AP in pregnant women with AFLP, Moldenhauser et al. [110] found that imaging techniques (ultrasound and computed tomography) were accurate in only 58 %. In addition, if thyroid ultrasound is equivocal, a helical CT scan is helpful in mediastinal parathyroid adenoma localization, especially during pregnancy when radioisotope techniques are contraindicated.

When a common bile duct stone is suspected, endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) has a high positive predictive value nearing 100 %, even for small stones ≤ 2 mm or sludge [291, 292]. EUS is considered the best imaging study to evaluate the common bile duct but requires expensive



Fig. 3.8 Computed tomogram on admission of a 25-yearold primigravida at 35 weeks of gestation shows marked swelling of the pancreas (*arrowheads*) and effusion around the pancreas [289]



Fig. 3.9 Abdominal CT of a 28-year-old female in the 34th week of pregnancy with swelling of the pancreas and blurring of the mesenteric fat plane (*arrow*). Reactive paralytic ileus, fluid accumulation at bilateral anterior pararenal space, lesser sac, and extraperitoneal space are noted (*arrowheads*) [287]

equipment, intravenous sedation, and technical expertise. It is superior to magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP), an imaging method providing multiplanar large field of view images of the biliopancreaticoductal system.

There are some concerns about the safety of MRCP in the first trimester of pregnancy because radiofrequency pulses result in energy deposition and could potentially result in tissue heating



Fig. 3.10 Pregnant uterus (*f* fetus, *dc* Douglas collection) [111]



Fig. 3.11 Pregnant uterus (*u* uterus, *fh* fetal head, *lc* liquid collection) [111]

[293]. MR procedures are indicated in pregnancy if other nonionizing forms of diagnostic imaging studies are inadequate or if the examination provides information that would otherwise require exposure to ionizing radiation with excellent soft tissue contrast (Fig. 3.12) [295].

Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) as a diagnostic tool lost its value because of the risk of radiation and the availability of safer procedures (i.e., EUS or MRCP). ERCP should be used only as a therapeutic option in selected cases with confirmed bile duct stones. In cases of severe acute biliary pancreatitis (SABP) with or without cholangitis, early ERCP, preferably within 24 h, is recommended [296]. Decompression of the common bile duct and removal of gallstones with subsequent papillotomy could prevent complications and reduce



Fig. 3.12 Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography showing normal common bile duct and pregnancy in coronal section [294]

mortality in SABP. Before proceeding to therapeutic ERCP, a less-invasive diagnostic method such as MRCP or EUS should be performed. In pregnancy it is necessary to minimize radiation exposure during ERCP, the procedure should be carried out only by a very experienced endoscopic and radiological team, and the fetus should be shielded all the time [297, 298]. With the advent of ERCP and MRCP, the need for intraoperative cholangiogram is minimal, although there have been no reports investigating the safety of IOC during pregnancy [254]. Laparoscopic US scan appears to be alternative to retained common bile duct stones [254].

3.6 Differential Diagnosis

Differential diagnosis contains the same diseases present in nonpregnant population with the addition of some specific diseases and states present in pregnancy. Interestingly, even a case of ruptured ectopic pregnancy mimicking AP is described with elevated serum amylase and lipase levels [299]. This is due to the fact that a variety of organs and secretions contain amylase activity, including the pancreas, salivary glands, Fallopian tubes and ovarian cyst fluids, testes, thyroid, tonsils, breast milk, sweat, tears, and some malignant neoplasms [300]. Therefore, hyperamylasemia has been reported to occur in mumps, parotitis, perforated peptic ulcer, perforated appendicitis, intestinal obstruction, mesenteric infarction, pulmonary embolism, pneumonia, myocardial infarction, lung cancer, breast cancer, lymphoma, and several tubo-ovarian disorders [264, 301-303]. The discovery that structures containing epithelium of Müllerian and mesonephric duct origin could produce amylase was made over 50 years ago [304]. In keeping with this, hyperamylasemia has been documented in association with several tubo-ovarian pathologies, including ruptured ectopic pregnancy, salpingitis, pelvic inflammatory disease, ovarian papillary serous cystadenocarcinoma, ovarian adenosquamous carcinoma, ovarian endometrioid carcinoma, mucinous tumors, and surface papillary carcinoma [305–309]. In all published cases of hyperamylasemia associated with tubo-ovarian disease in which isoenzyme analysis was performed, the predominant amylase has been shown to be either electrophoretically identical to s-type amylase or an acidic variant thereof [310-313]. However, predominantly p-type hyperamylasemia has up to this case been reported previously with tuboovarian disorders. In addition, according to Saruc et al. hemolysis of extravasated blood might have been the reason of the elevated pancreatic enzyme activity [314]. Ruptured ectopic pregnancy in rare situations can present with significantly elevated amylase and lipase levels mimicking the diagnosis. The problem is if hemorrhagic AP is suspected and conservative approach indicated, prolonged hemorrhage from ectopic pregnancy can lead to hemorrhagic shock [299].

In terms of diagnostic accuracy, lipase has been proven to be superior to amylase in AP [262, 315]. However, lipase is also not specific to the pancreas, having been isolated in the tongue, esophagus, stomach, duodenum, small bowel, liver, lung, and adipose tissue [264, 265]. Consequently, hyperlipasemia has been reported to appear in the event of cholecystitis, esophagitis, peptic ulcer disease, enteritis, peritonitis, and bowel obstruction and infarction [263–265]. Currently, there are only two published cases of hyperlipasemia occurring with tubo-ovarian disorders. One is aforementioned and another is Sinha et al. who presented a case of lipase activity elevation secondary to ruptured ovarian cyst [316].

3.7 Treatment

When a diagnosis of AP in pregnancy is made, assessment of severity based on clinical signs, blood tests, urinalysis, and imaging tests should be performed to determine the appropriate treatment for each patient. The treatment of AP is not standardized and is mainly supportive, and severe AP is still a significant clinical problem for all physicians. The treatment goals are to avoid organ failure and infectious complications which also influence on the fetal development. With the advances of diagnostic techniques and therapeutic methods, maternal and fetal outcomes have significantly improved over the last decades.

3.7.1 Conservative Treatment

3.7.1.1 Supportive Measures

It is important to stress that treatment includes the treatment of the AP itself and also specific treatment of the cause of AP. The initial management of AP during pregnancy is similar to management in nonpregnant patients. Treatment consists of fluid restoration, oxygen, analgesics, antiemetics, and monitoring of vital signs. An adequate volume of intravenous fluid should be administered promptly to correct the volume deficit and maintain basal fluid requirement [290, 317, 318]. Fluid resuscitation should be done carefully by closely monitoring the patient's vital signs. Important additional measures during pregnancy include fetal monitoring, attention to the choice of medications, and positioning of the mother to avoid inferior vena cava obstruction.

Mild AP (MAP) treated conservatively usually resolves within 7 days. Ten percent of patients have severe course, and they are best managed in an intensive care unit (ICU). The third-space fluid sequestration is the most serious hemodynamic disorder leading to hypovolemia and organ hypoperfusion resulting in multiple organ failure. In volume-depleted patients, the essential treatment modality is initial infusion of 500–1,000 ml of fluid per hour [319]. Monitoring of hydration, cardiovascular, renal, and respiratory functions is important for early detection of volume overload and electrolyte disturbances [320]. In cases with severe AP (SAP), ICU should be considered, and intensive care is recommended to prevent both organ failures and infectious complications. Hemodynamic stabilization and respiratory support are the major parts of intensive care in the early period of SAP. Parenteral nutrition is considered to be safe and necessary in pregnancy [24]. Currently, there are still different opinions on the use of total parenteral nutrition (TPN) or enteral nutrition (EN). Pezzilli et al. showed that enteral feeding in SAP is better than TPN, because EN may help to maintain the immune function of the gastrointestinal mucosa, protect the mucosal barrier, and improve the blood supply to the small intestine [290].

Many pharmacological agents (somatostatin, octreotide, N-acetylcysteine, gabexate mesylate, lexipafant, and probiotics) have been investigated in AP, but because most of them have failed to show a positive effect, they should be avoided in pregnancy. The use of Stilamin (Somatostatin) may be effective to improve pathophysiology of the pancreas, especially in the early stage of AP. Applying Stilamin (Somatostatin) to inhibit both exocrine and endocrine portions of the pancreas is a very important part of nonsurgical treatment. However, it has not yet been proved whether somatostatin should be applied in pregnancy because of its potential effect on the fetus. In study by Li et al. Stilamin (Somatostatin) was administered in ten cases with good outcomes without malformations and abnormal newborn [78]. Treatment strategy cases with SAP is as follows: when the benefits of the drug may outweigh its risks with the permission of the patient and the agreement and signing of her family member, Stilamin (Somatostatin) is used in the early stage of SAP. Stilamin (Somatostatin) should be infused continuously with intravenous syringe infusion pumps with a low dose (150–250 μ g/h) for 24–72 h and then reduced or withdrawn timely when the condition improves with hemodynamic stabilization. Despite the encouraging results, the data are limited, and somatostatin is not recommended for routine use.

Cessation of oral feeding has been thought to suppress the exocrine function of the pancreas and to prevent further pancreatic autodigestion. Bowel rest is associated with increased infectious complications, and TPN and EN have an important role in the management of AP. Keeping the patients nil by mouth with the use of TPN has been for years a traditional treatment of AP but carries a significant risk of infections and metabolic distress. EN is physiological, helps the gut flora maintain the gut mucosal immunity, and reduced translocation of bacteria, while simultaneously avoiding all the risks of TPN. Parenteral nutrition in pregnancy is considered safe and necessary when adequate oral nutrition is not possible, although the frequency of complications from centrally inserted catheters is higher than in nonpregnant patients [321]. Mild cases of AP do not need nutritional support, as the clinical course is usually uncomplicated and a low-fat diet can be started within 3-5 days. Treatment of SAP should include enteral feeding by nasojejunal tube and, if needed, should be supplemented by parenteral nutrition [322].

3.7.1.2 Antibiotics

Prophylactic use of antibiotics is very controversial and the choice of antibiotic in pregnancy is difficult. There are concerns with regard to the antibiotic being transplacentally transferred to the fetus with a risk of teratogenicity. Antibiotics have no role in the treatment of mild AP, normal common bile duct size, and no evidence for cholangitis, while the control of infection in the treatment of SAP plays an important role [290, 317, 318]. The use of prophylactic broad-spectrum antibiotics could reduce infection rates in necrotizing form of SAP [290]. The use of prophylactic antibiotics in severe AP remains controversial. The available evidence demonstrates that antibiotic prophylaxis might have a protective effect against non-pancreatic infections but failed to show a benefit on reduction of mortality, infected necrosis, and need for surgical intervention [296, 323, 324]. But the choice of antibiotic in pregnancy is difficult, and literatures show that penicillins and cephalosporins are preferred. There is no benefit in the prophylactic use of antibiotics in AP complicated by CT-proven pancreatic necrosis in the general population [323, 325]. In a meta-analysis, only imipenem significantly reduced the risk of pancreatic infection [325].

The use of imipenem/cilastatin is indicated in necrotizing AP, but dose adjustment in pregnancy should be considered even though there are currently no studies proposing the optimal dose [326]. Imipenem (N-formimidoyl thienamycin) is classified as category C although limited animal studies have shown no teratogenic risk or adverse fetal effects; data in humans are not available [327]. The pharmacokinetics of imipenem will change during pregnancy with a larger volume of distribution and faster total clearance from plasma [328]. The dose adjustment during pregnancy should be considered. Metronidazole passes freely across the placenta. However, studies from the 1990s do not show any association with an increased risk of teratogenic effects with metronidazole [329, 330]. Quinolones have been classified as category C because adverse effects have been noted in some animal studies. Due to the lack of evidence on beneficial effect of antibiotics, an even more conservative approach is recommended in pregnancy. Regardless of initial drug regimen, therapy should be modified to reflect the organisms recovered in blood cultures and the clinical status of the patient.

3.7.1.3 Continuous Renal Replacement Therapy

Continuous renal replacement therapy (CRRT), including a variety of blood purification techniques, which can remove water, nitrogenous wastes, and even inflammatory mediators, slowly and steadily, has been widely used in patients with critical conditions such as severe AP. CRRT is associated with significant improvement in pulmonary gas exchange, hemodynamic instability, azotemia control, fluid overload, and nutritional support in patients with MODS and acute renal failure [331]. Yekebas et al. [332] investigated the impact of different modalities on sepsis-induced alterations in the course of experimental AP, finding that CVVH (continuous veno-venous hemofiltration) can prevent sepsis and improve survival. Wang et al. [333] applied continuous high-volume hemofiltration in the treatment of patients with severe AP complicated with MODS and achieved satisfactory results. However, CVVH does not allow large molecules to pass through the hemofilter. Ronco et al. [334] proposed a peak concentration hypothesis of MODS and found that CVVH can be combined with plasma filtration absorption techniques to remove the excess circulating inflammatory mediators. HP (hemoperfusion) is another blood purification modality which can absorb pathogenic molecules in the blood flow circuit by sorbent materials installed in the hemoperfusion cartridge. Unlike CVVH, HP is more effective for removing middle and large molecules and toxins bound to proteins. For this reason, HP is wildly applied in drug overdose or intoxication cases [335]. Saotome et al. [336] reported a case of severe AP induced by alcohol abuse using CTR-001 direct HP cartridge to perform cytokine apheresis and demonstrated that this treatment can effectively reduce the serum levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines during severe AP. A pilot study performed by Kobe et al. [337] using direct HP (CYT-860) in patients with hypercytokinemia reported significant decrease in blood level of cytokines and improvement of PaO2/FiO2. Besides, a prospective, pilot, before-and-after self-crossover clinical trial carried out by Mao et al. [338] investigated the effect of coupled plasma filtration adsorption (CPFA) on the immune function of patients with MODS, finding that CPFA (using the resin cartridge HA-330I) was better than high-volume hemofiltration (HVHF) in increasing the ratios of anti-inflammatory to pro-inflammatory mediators, improving antigen presentation ability, and restoring leukocyte responsiveness. In only pregnant patient with AP, authors combined CVVH and broad-spectrum HP, assuming that HP can effectively remove excess endogenous and exogenous pathogenic molecules. The treatment was successful. After the first 3 days of treatment, the patient's general condition significantly improved and her laboratory parameters virtually normalized [339]. Several studies suggest that toxic free fatty acids derived from plasma triglycerides induce local inflammation, leading to AP [144, 145]. HP may be more effective in clearing these fat-soluble factors because of its specific design. After receiving HP and CVVH treatments, the



Fig. 3.13 The changing tendency of triglyceride (TG), cholesterol (CHOL), amylase, lipase, renal

TG, CHOL, amylase, and lipase levels decreased dramatically (Fig. 3.13), explaining rapid recovery [339]. Moreover, the patient developed no side effects such as coagulopathy, hypotension, thrombocytopenia, or hypocalcemia.

Function, and APACHE II score during the treatment. CVVH and HP were initiated on day 1 and discontinued HP on day 3. CVVH was stopped on day 7. Normal range: TG 0.29–1.83 mmol/l, CHOL 2.8–5.7 mmol/l, amylase 25–125 IU/l, lipase 13–60 IU/l [339]

3.7.1.4 Intensive Care Unit Referral

In the general population, indicators for admission to ICU are [340]:

- Need for fluid resuscitation
- BMI >30 kg/m²
- Pleural effusions
- CRP >150 mg/dl at 48 h
- Necrosis of over 30 % of the pancreas
- Ranson criteria ≥ 3

Organ failure may occur in 50 % of patients. Early admission and management of critically ill obstetric patients in the ICU decreases maternal mortality and morbidity [341].

3.7.1.5 Hyperlipidemic/ Hypertriglyceridemic Pancreatitis

While a moderate increase in plasma lipids in pregnancy is seen normally, severe HTG, predominantly chylomicrons and VLDL, is rarely encountered. This can however be a serious health problem if undetected as the predisposition to AP poses a significant risk of mortality for both mother and fetus [258]. Multiple treatment modalities have been suggested in the management of HTG-induced AP, but no clear consensus or accepted guidelines have been established [283].

The goals of management of pregnant patients with HTG-induced AP should include decreasing the serum triglyceride concentration and pancreatic activity while supplying maternal and fetal nutritional needs. Preconceptional control of TG levels may prevent or shorten the course of AP. Achieving these goals may be quite challenging. Therapies like plasma exchange, use of gemfibrozil, and extracorporeal lipid elimination may be effective in controlling triglyceridemia but do not meet the nutritional requirements of the mother and child [342, 343].

Avoidance of oral diet and intravenous administration of 5 % dextrose along with insulin often lead to a dramatic reduction of serum triglycerides [344]. A favorable effect of intravenous hyperalimentation (IVH) with nothing by mouth on AP with hyperlipidemia and pregnancy was referred by Weinberg et al. in 1982 [345]. The patient's symptoms and triglyceride levels were only controlled after initiation of lipid-free total parenteral nutrition; however, the fetus developed intrauterine fetal growth retardation, while in a case by Ihimoyan et al. the patient delivered a healthy neonate with no compromise on fetal growth [346]. However, intravenous 5 % dextrose does not supply enough calories and could not be used for the extended duration required for enteric rest.

Dietary modification with a minimal fat oral diet should theoretically reduce chylomicron levels and decrease serum triglyceride concentration. However, it paradoxically increases the synthesis of very low-density lipoproteins which leads to enhanced production of triglycerides by the liver elevating the serum triglyceride levels [345]. The growing fetus requires essential fatty acids and amino acids for development and maturity of vital organs like the brain and lungs. TPN is an effective means of providing the necessary calories and essential amino acids for the growing fetus while controlling the maternal triglyceride concentrations and preventing the induction of AP. TPN with up to 10 % of calories of fat does not significantly increase maternal serum triglycerides. This is because of the systemic delivery of lipids which bypasses the liver where production of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins occurs. It also enables the supply of other nutritional supplements that are required by the fetus. The first reported case of TPN use in gestational HTG-induced AP was described by Weinberg et al. [345]. The patient's symptoms and triglyceride levels were only controlled after initiation of lipid-free total parenteral nutrition; however, the fetus developed intrauterine fetal growth retardation. Parenteral nutrition in pregnancy should be managed preferably by an experienced clinical nutrition support staff. Other case of TPN resulted in the delivery of healthy neonate [346]. The major complications are related to central venous catheter placement and include pneumothorax, hemorrhage, and rarely death [347]. There has been a trend toward the use of peripherally inserted central catheters (PICC) because of lower rate of major complications and relative ease of insertion compared to central venous catheters [347]. PICCs should always be considered particularly in high-risk populations like pregnant women. Several studies however have shown a higher rate of minor complications like thrombophlebitis in patients with PICCs [321, 348]. PICC insertion is highly operator dependent, and lowest complication rates have been seen in the most experienced centers [349].

Additionally, lipid-lowering medications or plasma exchange has also been described in the literature as alternative therapies [277, 350, 351].

Here is one example of clinical course during lipid-lowering diet of hyperlipidemic AP during first and second pregnancy of the same patient (Figs. 3.14 and 3.15).



Fig. 3.15 Clinical course of the second pregnancy with type V hyperlipidemia of the same patient (without AP). Treatments were (A) dietary therapy ((1), fat-restricted diet including 20 g of fat daily; (2), fat-restricted diet

including 15 g of fat daily) and (*B*) u-3 fatty acids ((*1*), 0.9 g; (2), 2.7 g; (3), 1.8 g; (4), 0.9 g). *T-cho* total cholesterol, *TG* triacylglycerol [289]

Insulin

Insulin activates LPL, an enzyme that accelerates chylomicron degradation into glycerol and FFAs. Insulin has also been shown to increase messenger RNA levels of LPL in animal adipose cells in vitro [352]. A few case series have demonstrated successful management with insulin monotherapy in the setting of HTG-induced AP [353–355].

Insulin (with administration of glucose) is safe and effective in the treatment of HTG-induced AP, even in patients without DM [353, 354]. Intravenous insulin may be more effective than subcutaneous insulin in severe cases given the potential limitations of absorption with the subcutaneous route. Intravenous insulin may be given as a continuous infusion starting with 0.1– 0.3 U/kg per hour with titration as required.

Heparin

LPL is a ubiquitous, endothelially bound lipolytic enzyme. Intravenous heparin uncouples the enzyme from its endothelial anchor, thus stimulating the release of endothelial LPL into the circulation [356]. It has been used without insulin to successfully manage HTG [351, 357, 358]. A heparin dose of 10,000 U/day seems to be safe, as evidenced by a normal APTT [351]. Despite the success of intravenous heparin in combination with insulin in HTG management, heparin has come under greater scrutiny. Intravenous heparin does cause an initial rise in circulating LPL levels but is quickly followed by increased hepatic degradation [359]. This degradation contributes to further depletion in plasma stores of LPL and may ultimately potentiate the subsequent accumulation of circulating chylomicrons [360]. A further potential hazard is the risk of transformation into hemorrhagic AP. Heparin has been used to lower triglyceride levels. There are reports in the literature in which heparin therapy for AP has been seen to be both therapeutic and safe [158, 351]. Although heparin is an option to control triglyceride levels, women with AP are at risk for life-threatening hemorrhage within the pancreas, and therefore heparin could conceivably worsen the ultimate outcome.

Extracorporeal Elimination of Triglyceride-Rich Lipoproteins

Plasma apheresis for severe HTG was first reported in 1978 [361]. There are several controversial aspects to plasma apheresis including technical controversies as to whether plasma exchange is more efficacious than double membrane filtration. In clinical practice, appropriate and timely access to plasma apheresis is rare, and the evidence supporting its utility in HTGinduced AP has been confined to isolated case reports [283]. Plasmapheresis is successful in lowering TG levels. However, in the absence of a comparison with standard treatment (heparin or insulin infusion and lipid-lowering agents), the effect of plasmapheresis on lowering the morbidity and length of stay of patients with HTGinduced severe AP is uncertain and warrants further investigation into its efficacy. Another problem is the small number of patients for making strong prospective studies [142].

In the follow-on phase, as the triglyceride levels usually rapidly decrease within 48 h of the onset of AP, an accurate diagnosis outlining the etiology of the HTG and prevention of further attacks takes priority. Treatment modalities include dietary intervention initially, followed by drug therapy that includes a spectrum of pharmacological agents such as the fibric acid derivatives, omega-3 fatty acids, and nicotinic acid derivatives, insulin, and/or heparin treatment. When the etiology is LPL deficiency, pharmacological therapy is relatively ineffective. In this setting, the role of dietary restriction is central.

First reports of long-term extracorporeal elimination of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins by three modes of treatment (plasma exchange, immunospecific apheresis, and a combination of both treatments) were by Swoboda et al. [342, 362]. The loss of immunoglobulins remained acceptable.

Drug Therapy

Fibrates

Fibrates effectively lower triglyceride levels by 40–60 % and raise HDL-C levels [363, 364]. The triglyceride-lowering effects of fibrates have been attributed to enhanced catabolism of triglyceride-rich particles and reduced secretion of VLDL [363]. Nicotinic acid lowers triglyceride levels by 30–50 % [364] by reducing VLDL secretion, but flushing and gastric upset are prominent side effects [137]. Omega-3 fatty acids, studied in a prospective, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial, have proved capable of lowering high triglycerides (5.5–22.5 mmol/l, 500–2,000 mg/dl) by 45 % [365]. Fenofibrate 200 mg and niacin 500 mg daily and omega-3

fatty acids are relatively ineffective in patients with primary (genetic) HTG.

All fibric acid derivatives are renally excreted and can consequently display a prolonged plasma half-life of several days in severe renal impairment cases. Since all fibric acid derivatives have a high degree of protein binding (>95 %), none are removed by hemodialysis [366]. Gemfibrozil is the most frequently prescribed lipid-lowering agent for patients with renal insufficiency, as it is least dependent on renal excretion [367]. Gemfibrozil has however been reported to cause rhabdomyolysis in patients with compromised renal function. Although most incidences of rhabdomyolysis occur in patients taking both gemfibrozil and HMG-CoA reductase inhibitor [368, 369], rhabdomyolysis induced by gemfibrozil alone has also been reported [370]. The pathophysiologic mechanism of gemfibrozil toxicity remains unknown [367, 370], despite its relatively frequent occurrence.

Statins

Although statins have been identified as potential teratogens on the basis of theoretical considerations and small case series, the available evidence is far from conclusive. In fact, epidemiological data collected to date suggest that statins are not major teratogens. The actual risk for an exposed pregnancy seems to be small, if present at all, and does not by itself warrant termination of pregnancy. Nevertheless, given the scarcity of available data, it is still advisable to avoid use of these drugs in patients who are planning pregnancy in order to reduce the risks as much as possible [371, 372]. Statins are used for lowering cholesterol in general population but there are also cases of statininduced AP (see Sect. 3.3).

Prophylactic Plasma Apheresis

Despite legitimate safety concerns regarding the use of fibrates, nicotinic acid, and omega-3 fatty acids in pregnancy, case reports of patients being prescribed these drugs suggest that they may be safe from both the maternal and fetal perspective [373]. As always, a careful riskbenefit analysis needs to be made when considering these therapeutic agents. Other treatment options for unresponsive patients include insulin/heparin therapy and plasma apheresis [374]. "Prophylactic" plasma apheresis has been proposed as a preventive treatment for severe uncontrolled HTG resistant to diet and drug therapy, and Piolot et al. have reported a reduced incidence of AP in such patients treated with prophylactic plasma apheresis at 4-week intervals [375].

Because pregnancy might lead to the exacerbation of hypertriglyceridemia in patients with familial hyperlipidemia, delivery is advocated because it is estimated to lower lipid levels by 15–20 % within 24 h and return them to prepregnant levels by 6 weeks postpartum [129, 342, 376, 377]. Others believe that there is no improvement in maternal outcome and that fetal and maternal health may be jeopardized by complicated delivery. In preterm pregnancies, delivery is recommended only if maternal or fetal condition deteriorates taking into account history of episodes of AP, gestational age, and the presence of persistent disease. The mode of delivery should be determined by obstetric factors [378].

Dietary Approach

The patient will be required to work closely with the dietician who must focus on a low-fat diet; this is primarily to cut off the production of chylomicrons [379]. Severe HTG can be exacerbated during pregnancy, imposing an even greater need for strict adherence to a low-fat diet, usually ≤ 20 g/day and sometimes as low as ≤10 g/day. Total caloric intake should be adequate, and what little fat is ingested should contain omega-3 and omega-6 fatty acids [289]. Medium-chain triglyceride-rich foods, such as coconut oil, can be used for cooking, as they are absorbed directly into the portal vein without becoming incorporated into the chylomicron triglyceride. The success of this therapy depends on the individual's acceptance of the fat restriction, including both unsaturated and saturated fat.

Antioxidant therapy has been used by some experts in the management of HTG in patients with recurrent AP due to familial LPL deficiency [380]. This antioxidant cocktail significantly reduced the recurrence of AP in these individuals. It is thought that they neutralize free radicals resulting from chylomicronemia-related microvascular ischemia and thereby prevent the potential damage to pancreatic acinar cells and the resulting AP. A suggested pharmacological dose utilizes Antox® version 1.2 that contains antioxidants such as α -tocopherol, β -carotene, vitamin C, organic selenium, and methionine. The dose is two tablets three times a day.

3.7.1.6 Pancreatitis Secondary to Hyperparathyroidism

Hypercalcemia is the underlying cause of many of the maternal and fetal risks associated with hyperparathyroidism, and management normalizes the calcium level, decreasing these complications. Rajala et al. theorized that high-dose magnesium might be a therapeutic alternative for hyperparathyroidism in pregnancy [59].

In the reported cases, the hypercalcemia was managed with medical intervention, usually with magnesium infusion [44, 64]. When magnesium proves ineffective, other agents such as phosphateof-soda enemas, oral phosphates, calcitonin, and loop diuretics have been used with varied success [43, 59]. In the past mithramycin was used but is currently contraindicated secondary to teratogenic effects [57]. Corticosteroids have also been used to decrease the absorption by the gastrointestinal tract but have shown minimal effect when the hypercalcemia is secondary to hyperparathyroidism [57]. Patient in one case report had undetectable levels of parathyroid hormone while receiving magnesium therapy, serum calcium never normalized, and serum vitamin D-1,25 was elevated. It is possible that a compensatory increase in serum vitamin D-1,25 in response to the decrease in the parathyroid hormone level caused by the magnesium increased calcium absorption from the gastrointestinal tract. Therefore, for some patients, because of persistent hypercalcemia, magnesium sulfate might not be a viable treatment option for hyperparathyroidism during pregnancy [44].

3.7.2 Surgical Treatment

3.7.2.1 Anesthetic Considerations

Before surgical treatment, anesthetic considerations are important in pregnant population. The choice of anesthesia for Cesarean delivery is not clearly defined. Hemodynamic stability may be better with general anesthesia and may be of benefit in the presence of sepsis and use of anticoagulants such as heparin. General anesthesia was chosen to allow greater hemodynamic control and facilitate management of the acid-base status especially in patients receiving epoprostenol for CVVH. Postoperative ventilatory support on ICU permits resolution of the acidosis.

3.7.2.2 Surgical Principles

Surgical treatment has two aspects, which include operative intervention for the AP itself and surgical management of associated local (biliary tract disease) or distant (PHPT, HTG, etc.) cause of the AP during attack or once acute inflammation subsides.

Since the first study published in 1963 [381] (see Chap. 2), the dilemma, whether or not to treat pregnant patients with gallstones conservatively, still exists. Risk of conservative treatment includes risk to the fetus due to recurrent episodes, complications of gallstones, and risk of malnutrition caused by lack of oral intake. Conversely, surgical treatment carries risk to the fetus from surgery and anesthesia and risk specific to laparoscopic surgery. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy (once considered contraindicated during pregnancy) [382] is currently the best treatment for the patients who failed to respond to conservative management or because of recurrent episodes [315, 383]. Benefits of laparoscopy during pregnancy appear similar to those nonpregnant patients including less postoperative pain, less postoperative ileus, significantly reduced hospitalization, and decreased narcotic use and quick return to a regular diet and faster recovery. Other advantages of laparoscopy include less manipulation of the uterus and detection of other pathology that may be present and because of early mobility reduced risk of postoperative deep vein thrombosis [254]. Cholecystectomy is considered safe at all stages of pregnancy and may be performed in any trimester of pregnancy without any increased risk to the mother or fetus [315, 383]. Historical recommendations to delay surgery until the second trimester or gestational age limit of 26-28 weeks of pregnancy have been refuted. Laparoscopy in pregnancy was connected with the fear of damage to the gravid uterus upon Veress or trocar insertion; technical difficulty in performing the surgery with the presence of an enlarged, gravid uterus; and the concern of fetal acidemia due to decreased uterine blood flow because of increased intraabdominal pressure from insufflation and possible fetal carbon dioxide absorption [13]. Also, maternal venous return secondary to increased intraperitoneal pressure from CO₂ insufflation could be present. The use of a uterine manipulator is contraindicated in pregnancy. At the beginning of 2011, The Society of American Gastrointestinal and Endoscopic Surgeons (SAGES) updated its guidelines for laparoscopy during pregnancy [383]. A report from 1999 suggests that the risk of fetal wasting and teratogenicity from gastrointestinal operation during pregnancy is minimal [384]. However, some precautions should be followed: the use of an open technique for the insertion of the umbilical port, avoiding high intraperitoneal pressures, using of left lateral position to minimize aortocaval compression, avoiding rapid changes in the position of the patient, and using electrocautery cautiously and away from the uterus [254].

Early cholecystectomy should be performed in patients with mild biliary AP, while patients with SABP should undergo this procedure within 4–6 weeks after hospital discharge [320].

Early surgery for necrotizing AP is not recommended, and it should be delayed as long as possible [25, 385]. Antibiotics are not indicated. The data suggest that remission could be achieved in most patients (78.9 %) with the conservative treatment. Therefore, the indications for surgery [25, 290, 317, 318, 340, 385] and antibiotics are as follows:

- Pancreatic necrosis and infection (3–4 weeks after the onset of symptoms)
- Large intra-abdominal exudates
- Clinical deterioration (Fig. 3.16)



Fig. 3.16 Prominent pus coating over the omentum, intestine, and colon, peripancreatic fatty necrosis, and excessive solid mass of swollen inflamed pancreas are noted. An area of impending perforation (*arrow*) over the transverse colon is also visible [287]

Minimal invasive surgical techniques are new in the management of AP with only a few relatively small series reported to date [386].

Percutaneous drainage, endoscopic drainage, or surgical procedures can be selected in accordance with the conditions of individual cases. Some reports show that the decompression and percutaneous drainage help avoid or delay surgery in most patients with SAP [25, 318, 385]. For patients with pancreatic abscess, drainage is recommended [317, 387]. Necrosectomy should be performed as late as possible and it can be also performed in the Cesarean section.

Pancreatic Pseudocysts

In nonpregnant patients, pancreatic pseudocysts are most frequently associated with alcoholic AP. The recommended management is to observe asymptomatic pseudocysts and those present for less than 6 weeks, as these have a 30–40 % rate of spontaneous resolution [388]. Internal drainage is preferred for symptomatic cysts >5 cm in diameter or those present for over 6 weeks, as these have a 3 % chance of resolution and a 57 % risk of rupture, infection, hemorrhage, or obstruction [389]. Internal drainage can be accomplished by anastomosis to the duodenum, a Roux-en-Y limb of the jejunum, or the posterior wall of the stomach. When the pseudocyst is infected, located greater than 1 cm from the bowel, or has a cyst wall insufficiently thick to permit anastomosis, percutaneous drainage can be considered despite a recurrence rate of 20–70 % [389, 390] and the potential risks of infection [391] and fistulization [390].

Endoscopy is used to avert surgery in highrisk cases [392]. An indwelling transgastric or transduodenal pigtail catheter may be placed or a more permanent internal fistula created by cautery between the cyst and the adjacent viscus. This last procedure, while reportedly effective, carries a significant risk of bleeding and depends on the skill of the endoscopist. Endoscopic transpapillary stenting is another alternative for patients with a partial pancreatic duct disruption and a communicating pseudocyst [388]. Limited information is available to guide the management of pancreatic pseudocysts in pregnancy. Many case reports of pancreatic pseudocysts occurring during pregnancy are limited by the lack of ultrasound measurements. Recommendation is that uncomplicated pseudocysts should be surgically managed in the postpartum period [393, 394].

Table 3.5 compiles the available information about presentation, etiology, management, and outcomes in these cases since 1980, when ultrasound, amylase, and lipase became widely available [395].

Pancreatic pseudocysts complicate 6.9 % of cases of AP and are almost never found in association with gallstone AP in pregnancy [396]. Six of the eight women of known gestation were primiparous. Alcohol was the etiology in less than a quarter of the cases. Gallstones, by far the most common cause of AP during pregnancy [15], accounted for only one case. Hyperlipidemia accounted for almost half of the cases. One patient was found to have Type I familial hyperlipoproteinemia [74] and another type V [257]. Two other cases were not fully diagnosed [397, 398]. Although their values are suggestive of type V hyperlipoproteinemia, it would be unwise to presume the diagnosis because type I may masquerade as type V in times of stress [257]. It can be concluded that non-gallstone AP in pregnancy has been shown to be significantly more prone to pseudocyst formation [24].

The natural history of pancreatic pseudocysts appears similar to that in nongravid patients because pseudocysts less than 5 cm shrank or resolved while those greater than 5 cm remained the same size or enlarged. In three cases, intervention was performed antepartum: two patients underwent percutaneous drainage and one was stented endoscopically. Percutaneous drainage of one 6 cm cyst had an unspecified result [35]; another, of a 13 cm cyst at 24 weeks gestation, showed initial relief of symptoms and reduction in cyst size with daily aspirations. However, in the latter case, the cyst subsequently collapsed around the drain, the cyst reaccumulated, and the patient had a preterm delivery [399]. One patient had a cystogastric stent placed with ERCP at 17 weeks gestation. In this case, the cyst shrank from 7 to 2 cm after the stent placement but grew rapidly to 4 cm once the stent fell out. A transpapillary stent was then placed at 35 weeks gestation, which stabilized the cyst until delivery at term [392]. Two cases of successful vaginal delivery were reported in women with 8 and 4 cm pseudocysts [392, 400], but concern over the risks of Valsalva during labor seems warranted in light of one report of a pancreatic pseudocyst rupturing during vaginal delivery, causing hypotension and shock and necessitating intensive care [257]. With the exception of this case and Tang et al.'s [395] patient's splenectomy, all cases of morbidity reported in Table 3.5 resulted from AP or its underlying cause, rather than from the pseudocyst. Cystic neoplasms are even less common than pancreatic pseudocysts but can occur during pregnancy [401-403] and may mimic inflammatory fluid collections. Especially notable is papillary cystic neoplasm, which occurs predominantly in young women and whose growth may be enhanced by progesterone [402]. Factors to help differentiate inflammatory from neoplastic fluid collections include serum amylase level, which is elevated in 50-75 % of pseudocysts [404] and 5 % of pancreatic neoplasms[390]; cyst amylase level, which is normal in neoplasm and elevated in inflammatory fluid collections; ultrasonography demonstrating multiple cysts or internal septa that suggest neoplasm rather than inflammation [404]; and a history of AP
Table 3.5	Characteristics of I	pancreatic pseudo	ocysts in pregna	ncy [395]				
Author	Age/gravida, para/EGA	EGA when cyst was found	Size and location	Etiology	History of cyst	Management	Delivery	Morbidity and mortality
Nies	26 years old/ gravida 2, para 0/34 weeks	đđ	6 cm, tail	Lipid	Remained the same size	Conservative	Vaginal PT	Pleural effusion versus pneumonia; ICU
Glueck	gravida 1, para 0/39 weeks	dd	N/A	Lipid	N/A	Conservative	Vaginal T	Ruptured cyst, shock, ICU
Chen	28 years old/ gravida 2, para 1/31 weeks	31 weeks	4 cm, tail	Lipid	Shrunk to 2 cm spontaneously	Conservative	N/A	None
Bar-David	28 years old/ gravida 1, para 0/17 weeks	29 weeks	N/A	Lipid	Infected pancreatic pseudocyst noted at 29 weeks disappeared by 37 weeks	Conservative	Vaginal T	Septic shock, pneumonia with mechanical ventilation, TPN, ICU
Stowell	37 years old/ gravida 3, para 2/31 weeks	31 weeks	5 cm, head; 8 cm, tail	Alcohol	Cyst in head resolved; tail cyst remained the same size	Conservative; PP cystgastrostomy	Vaginal T	TPN for 5 weeks; FGR
Ryan	35 years old/6 weeks	Present before pregnancy	6 cm, tail	Idiopathic (alcohol?)	Grew to 7 cm; shrunk to 2 cm after stent; grew to 4 cm when stent fell out; stent replaced and cyst stable until 2 months PP	Cystogastric stent placed by ERCP at 17 weeks; transpapillary stent placed at 35 weeks; PP pancreatectomy	Vaginal T	None
Beattie	20 years old/ gravida 1, para 0/24 weeks	27 weeks	13 cm, posterior to stomach	Anatomic	1 1 of fluid aspirated, then daily aspirations	Percutaneous drainage at 24 weeks; PP hepatico-jejunostomy	C/S PT	Cyst collapsed around drain
Eddy	24 years old/ gravida 3, para 0/26 weeks	26 weeks	6 cm, tail	GS	Grew to 15 cm	Conservative; PP pancreatectomy	C/S T	TPN for 3 weeks; splenectomy
Swisher	N/A	N/A	6 cm	Non-GS (alcohol or idiopathic)	N/A	Percutaneous drainage	N/A	N/A
Hess	25 years old/ gravida 1, para 0/31 weeks	dd	N/A	Hyperparathyroidism	N/A	Conservative	Induced Vaginal PT	Initial mental status changes, hypocalcemia after neck surgery renal failure
-		•			:	2.2		

G gravity, P parity, EGA estimated gestational age, N/A information not available, GS gallstone pancreatitis, PP postpartum, C/S cesarean section, T term, PT preterm, TPN total parenteral nutrition, ICU transfer to intensive care unit, FGR fetal growth restriction

or antecedent factors suggesting an inflammatory cause such as gallstones, hyperlipidemia, or alcoholism. There is only one case published of mucinous cystadenoma of the pancreas in pregnancy causing AP [77]. The presence of estrogen and progesterone receptors in the stroma of these cysts may cause accelerated cystic growth during pregnancy [405].

Primary Hyperparathyroidism

PHPT in pregnancy represents a significant risk for maternal and fetal complications that cannot be predicted by duration of symptoms or serum calcium levels. Persistency of symptoms and mainly calcium levels above 11 mg/dl are considered indications for surgical treatment, regardless of the trimester of pregnancy. Truong et al. favor this approach, underlying the need to weigh the benefits and risks of the surgical procedure [406]. Successful surgical management of PHPT eliminates the risk of PHPT deterioration postpartum and the risk of neonatal tetany. Surgery during the third trimester has been reported to increase the risk for preterm labor [406] along with other severe complications, although the occurrence of these complications could be due to the longstanding hypercalcemic status of both the mother and the fetus [406, 407]. Surgical treatment should be considered early, and a minimally invasive approach with ultrasound is best suited to mitigating the risk to the mother and fetus. Equally important, Tc-99 m sestamibi imaging may be used safely for localization of the parathyroids after negative cervical explorations. Although the treatment of choice in PHPT is the surgical intervention performed preferably during the second trimester of pregnancy, the patient declined this option of treatment because of the fear of potential complications to the fetus [105, 408]. Some authors claim that parathyroidectomy in pregnancy is associated with a slightly increased risk of a spontaneous abortion [105, 408]. Others did not have any maternal or fetal complications after surgery [407].

Medical therapy in pregnancy for symptomatic PHPT has been discouraged, due to safety issues of drug therapy and the suboptimal control of serum calcium which leads to a high fetal loss rate [42]. However, in symptom-free patients or those with no radiologically identifiable parathyroid adenoma or those with mild hypercalcemia diagnosed in third trimester may be managed medically, postponing the operation until after delivery. If conservative management is considered intensive, maternal and fetal surveillance should be initiated. Medical therapy primarily involves stabilizing the patient with hydration; limiting calcium intake; correcting electrolyte imbalance; and administration of magnesium sulfate, oral phosphate, and calciuretic diuretics [39, 80]. If the patient with the indication for operative treatment chooses medical therapy for PHPT, calcitonin is administered. It is considered the safest conservative treatment option in patients with hypercalcemia in pregnancy [42]. The safety of calcitonin during gestation probably results from its negligible passage through the placenta [409, 410]. The choice of this agent was also supported by suggested but not fully supported beneficial effects of calcitonin in the management of AP observed in nonpregnant patients [411]. Although presently no parameters are known that may predict the outcome of PHPT, in order to limit the risk of serious complications, most recommend maintaining total plasma calcium <3.0 mmol/l [412]. Exceeding this level is considered an indication for calcitonin administration. Interestingly, although calcitonin treatment may be associated with the development of tachyphylaxis [413], only tendency to tachyphylaxis was observed in the third trimester, and it disappeared after introduction of oral phosphates. This fact may be explained by administration of this agent only if plasma calcium levels exceeded the established threshold. Moreover, there was no nausea, vomiting, diarrhea, flushing, injection site reactions, and any other side effects associated with calcitonin treatment [413]. Although some animal studies suggested low birth weight in offspring of dams treated during pregnancy with high doses of calcitonin [411], this was not a published case, and infant's birth mass was within normal limits. Interestingly, Horjus et al. have shown the benefits of combined administration of calcitonin and cinacalcet in pregnancy and puerperium [412]. In one case the only symptom

experienced by the neonate after delivery was transient hypocalcemia, which disappeared shortly after the beginning of intravenous calcium administration. The presence of transient mild hypocalcemia probably resulted from increased calcium levels in fetal plasma, inhibiting parathyroid PTH synthesis and release during the pregnancy [409, 410, 414]. Interestingly, neonatal hypocalcemia was absent in the patient's subsequent pregnancy, taking place after parathyroidectomy, which supports the recommendations that surgery should be considered the treatment of choice in young hyperparathyroid pregnant women or desiring pregnancy [105, 408]. The effectiveness of surgical intervention in the prevention of fetal and neonatal complications clearly indicates that PHPT, if successfully treated, cannot be regarded as a contraindication for consecutive pregnancies.

Rajala et al. theorized that high-dose magnesium might be a therapeutic alternative for hyperparathyroidism in pregnancy [59]. It is possible that a compensatory increase in serum vitamin D-1,25 in response to the decrease in the PTH level caused by the magnesium increased calcium absorption from the gastrointestinal tract. Therefore, for some patients, because of persistent hypercalcemia, magnesium sulfate might not be a viable treatment option for hyperparathyroidism during pregnancy [44].

Identification and removal of a hyperfunctioning parathyroid tumor, including most mediastinal tumors, can usually be accomplished by cervical exploration [415]. Occasionally, because of their deep location in the chest, median sternotomy is necessary. In a series of 38 patients from the Mayo Clinic who underwent median sternotomy for removal of a parathyroid adenoma, 21 % had postoperative chest complications [416, 417].

Six of nine (67 %) reported cases up to 1996 were diagnosed during the third trimester of pregnancy, of which four underwent neck exploration after delivery. The three cases diagnosed before the third trimester underwent surgery during the second trimester. Parathyroid adenoma was the underlying disease in eight cases; one case was caused by a parathyroid carcinoma [43].

3.7.3 Therapeutic Delivery

Because pregnancy might lead to the exacerbation of hypertriglyceridemia in patients with familial hyperlipidemia, delivery is advocated because it is estimated to lower lipid levels by 15–20 % within 24 h and return them to prepregnant levels by 6 weeks postpartum [129, 342, 376, 377]. Both cholesterol and triglyceride concentrations decreased significantly within 24 h of delivery, and this was reflected in all lipoproteins. However, while triglyceride levels continued to decrease rapidly returning to nonpregnant levels during the puerperium, cholesterol in low-density lipoprotein remained elevated for at least 6-7 weeks postpartum [121]. Others believe that there is no improvement in maternal outcome and that fetal and maternal health may be jeopardized by complicated delivery. Early delivery may allow more aggressive treatment of the mother, including the use of lipid-lowering agents or plasmapheresis. Delivery also makes it easier to resuscitate the mother and may prevent fetal distress if AP deteriorates rapidly. Hypotension during Cesarean section, however, can exacerbate AP due to hypoxia and should be avoided. Also, some lipid-lowering medications, such as statins, which are contraindicated in pregnancy (FDA Class X), can be introduced after delivery.

In preterm pregnancies, delivery is recommended only if maternal or fetal condition deteriorates taking into account history of episodes of AP, gestational age, and the presence of persistent disease. The mode of delivery should be determined by obstetric factors.

In AP due to gallstones or of unknown cause, rapid resolution has been described after intrauterine death of the fetus [21] and after vaginal delivery with a live birth [418]. In AP associated with hyperlipidemia, the effect of delivery on the decline of plasma triglyceride levels can be immediate and dramatic [419]. However, the morbidity from AP does not always fall proportionally. Rapid improvement [419] and worsening of hyperlipidemic AP after delivery [397] have both been described, and AP can progress to maternal death [258].

Stimulation of fetal lung maturation in the critical period for delivery is important. Standard therapy includes corticosteroids. In experimental animals, administration of 17 beta-estradiol accelerates fetal lung maturation and stimulates surfactant production: the hormone increases the amount of surfactant in fetal lung lavage, increases the rate of phosphatidylcholine synthesis, depletes fetal lung glycogen, and accelerates morphological maturation of the fetal lung. Both estrogens and glucocorticoids stimulate fetal lung cholinephosphate cytidylyltransferase in a number of in vivo and in vitro systems, and there is increasing evidence that this enzyme may be of particular importance in the regulation of phosphatidylcholine synthesis. Estrogen appears to increase the catalytic activity rather than the amount of choline-phosphate cytidylyltransferase. This action of estrogen is mediated by phospholipids [420].

3.7.4 Obstetric Treatment

Recommendation is to inhibit uterine contractions to reduce premature labor [78]. If the disease was improved, we would terminate the pregnancy to ensure the safety of the mother and fetus. Indications for termination of pregnancy included (1) obvious signs of miscarriage or premature birth, (2) fetal distress or intrauterine deaths, and (3) if the fetus can survive after birth, usually chosen Cesarean section timely; if the fetus is dead, make an induction of labor [78].

Mode of delivery in patients with associated pancreatic pseudocysts should be determined on a case-by-case basis [395]. While a case of pseudocyst rupture during Valsalva efforts during delivery is reported, there is a paucity of data to guide delivery recommendations.

3.8 Prognosis

3.8.1 General Considerations

The outcome and prognosis depend, as in general population, on the severity of the AP, cause of AP, and fetal outcome partly depending on the trimester of occurrence of AP. In one series of 53 patients with AP during pregnancy published in the medical literature before 1951, the vast majority of diagnoses were made during surgery and/or on autopsy. In only three patients was the diagnosis made based on clinical grounds [421]. In 1973 Wilkinson reviewed 98 cases of AP during pregnancy, 30 patients died (37 %), significantly higher than that in nonpregnant patients then: 12–33 % [16]. In the same study, the perinatal mortality was high -37 % [16]. Joupilla et al. in 1974 have quoted a maternal mortality rate of 5–15 % [422]. Maternal and perinatal mortality due to AP during pregnancy is variously reported to vary from 20 to 50 %, and most occur during the third trimester [15, 16, 20]. A more recent reviews found a maternal mortality rate of less than 1 % for AP during pregnancy of all etiologies [23, 24, 73, 78]. Swisher et al. (30 pregnant women) and Ramin et al. (43 pregnant patients) reported no maternal deaths [15].

There was a 72 % relapse rate during the same pregnancy [35]. Non-gallstone AP as a whole had worse outcomes than simple gallstone AP. One of the explanations for better maternal and fetal outcomes is higher trend of cholecystectomy in pregnant women who developed AP or symptomatic cholelithiasis/cholecystitis especially in early trimesters [23, 423]. This supports the high relapse of biliary colic and its complications during pregnancy [424]. Also, in earlier studies, the recurrent AP risks were reported to be 50–70 % during the same pregnancy [25, 35]. Traumatic, hyperlipidemic, and alcohol-induced AP had particularly poor outcomes [24].

Aging is associated with increased severity of AP characterized by augmented and prolonged pancreatic inflammation and the presence of multiple extra-pancreatic sequels including thrombosis [425]. Incidence rates for AP in general population in England with admission to hospital rose in both men and women from 1963 to 1998, particularly among younger age groups. This probably reflects, at least in part, an increase in alcoholic AP. Mortality after admission has not declined since the 1970s. This presumably reflects the fact that no major innovations in the treatment of AP have been introduced. AP remains a disease with a poor prognosis during the acute phase [426].

Fetal mortality rates quoted in the literature have improved in the last 20 years, as earlier studies reflected fetal deaths after preterm delivery which has reduced as a result of improved neonatal care [15]. One study found that 74 % of patients suffering AP delivered full-term healthy infants with 10.5 % of fetal mortality rate noted overall. A more recent study found a perinatal mortality rate of 3.6 % [24]. It is, however, important to note that these publications do not distinguish between the various causes of AP during pregnancy. In an 11-year retrospective study from 1995 describing 43 pregnant women with AP, there was no maternal mortality, but there were six preterm deliveries, and only two of these six infants survived [15]. ERCP had not been incorporated into the standard management at that time. Recently, the percentage of fatal outcomes of AP in general population has been less than 5 % [427], and, currently, data show no maternal mortality and 19% of preterm labor but with fetal mortality of 5% (single-center experience over 10 years with 21 patients with 34 attacks of AP) [25].

Patients who developed AP in the first trimester had the lowest percentage probability to reach term pregnancy (60 %), highest risk of fetal loss (20 %), and preterm delivery (16 %) [23, 27]. Maternal and perinatal mortality due to AP during pregnancy is variously reported to vary from 20 to 50 % and most occur during the third trimester [15, 16, 20]. It should be kept in mind that preterm labor may occur in as many as 60 % of patients who have AP in late pregnancy; therefore, gestational age is a primary determinant of perinatal outcome. In the past decades, high perinatal mortality rate, up to 50 % [16], secondary to AP resulted from neonatal deaths after preterm delivery but with early recognition and better supportive treatment of AP and improvements in neonatal intensive and supportive care play important role in premature babies' survival. More recent publications report no maternal mortality and 0.57-4.7 % fetal mortality [25, 254]. The mechanisms of demise include, also, placental abruption and profound metabolic disturbance, including acidosis. Serious maternal pulmonary complications are often associated with AP. The destruction of pulmonary surfactant by degradation of lecithin accompanied with an increase of serum PLA2 results in increased capillary permeability of the lung and the elevation of surface tension. This leads to pulmonary edema which is considered an important etiopathogenic factor of acute respiratory insufficiency [428]. It is not known whether this mechanism is responsible for perinatal morbidity and mortality. All this highlights the importance of regular fetal monitoring and consideration of delivery if the maternal disease is deteriorating. AP complicated by DIC usually occurs in the third trimester and is particularly associated with poor fetal and maternal outcomes [23]. Post-ERCP AP does not adversely affect pregnancy-related outcomes [23, 423]. Hepatobiliary diseases can result in maternal and fetal physiological dysfunction, leading to adverse pregnancy outcomes, such as prematurity and low birth weight [423]. Thus, it is particularly important to identify hepatobiliary disease early during pregnancy and to intervene appropriately as early as possible.

Another point for discussion is AP in the postpartum period. It is known that estrogen is one of the initiators of different causes of acute pancreatitis and that some of them are cured with Cesarean section as additional measure not only to save the newborn. Opinion is that postpartum period should be analyzed separately. One of the examples is that biliary sludge and gallstones form in up to 31 and 3 % of pregnant women, respectively, with the sludge frequently resolving postpartum [237, 429, 430]. Langmade and Edmondson in 1951 observed a 73 % recurrence rate in the puerperium [421].

3.8.2 Primary Hyperparathyroidism

3.8.2.1 Maternal Outcome

Increased risk for mother complications apart from AP is also present including nephrolithiasis, weakness, lethargy, muscle cramps, and bone disease [57]. If the mother is treated medically to term (or if spontaneous or elective abortion occurs), the mother should be monitored for hyperparathyroid crisis postpartum. It consists of nausea, vomiting, weakness, and central nervous system retardation which could progress to uremia, coma, and death [57]. Sudden worsening of hypercalcemia can result from the loss of the placenta (active placental calcium transport may be somewhat protective) and dehydration [57]. Up to 1998 and from the 13 patients, maternal mortality was 15 % [66]. Mortality seems to be related to delayed resection of parathyroid tumor [66].

3.8.2.2 Fetal Outcome

Studies suggest that the fetal mortality rate when PHPT without AP is present can be reduced by a factor of four if operative cure is achieved [42, 431]. Hyperparathyroidism during pregnancy poses fetal risks of intrauterine demise, secondtrimester loss, neonatal demise, and generalized tetany after delivery [57]. Up to 1998 and from the 13 patients, fetal mortality was 23 % [66]. Mortality seems to be related to delayed resection of parathyroid tumor [66]. PHPT results in high concentrations of fetal serum calcium that acts to suppress the parathyroid glands. Fetal calcitonin concentrations are high to encourage bone mineralization. At birth, however, the neonate is suddenly deprived of this source of calcium. It is incapable of mobilizing calcium from the bone owing to the low concentrations of parathyroid hormone and high concentrations of calcitonin. Acute neonatal hypocalcaemia results in neonatal tetany and convulsions, usually at 5-14 days of age. If the infant is breast-fed, tetany can be delayed by 1 month or more [415, 432]. Up to 1970, 17 children born of nine mothers have been reported to exhibit this phenomenon since the first description by Friderichsen in 1939 [433-437].

3.8.3 Acute Fatty Liver of Pregnancy

Report from 1980 demonstrated a very high maternal and perinatal mortality of 75 and 85 %, respectively [107]. More recent reports, however, indicate that with prompt diagnosis and treatment, the maternal and perinatal mortality rates have greatly decreased to approximately 18 and 23 %, respectively [438, 439]. In a series of 12 cases of AP in pregnant women with AFLP, Moldenhauser et al. found the following complications:

encephalopathy (50 %), respiratory failure (17 %), and acute renal failure (33 %) [110].

3.8.4 Hypertriglyceridemia

3.8.4.1 Maternal Outcome

Interestingly, beyond the apparent significance of a TG threshold level to initiate AP (approximately 1,000 mg/dl), the severity of HTG-induced AP does not seem to correlate directly with TG level. In a series of 43 patients with HTG-induced AP, there was no relationship between TG level and severity of disease course or complications [440]. HTG-induced AP in pregnancy is a serious complication, and earlier studies noted that it is associated with a significant risk of death for both mothers (21%) and fetuses (20%) [376]. However, in 15 cases of gestational hyperlipidemic AP, no maternal death was reported [74, 346]. Though severity and complication rates with HTG-induced AP have been reported as higher in comparison to AP from other etiologies, mortality rates have not been found to differ. In a study of the clinical course of HTG-induced AP, the disease course of HTG-induced AP (19 patients) was compared to biliary AP (19 patients). Patients with HTGinduced AP had significantly more prior episodes of AP (possibly due to HTG) and more complications such as pancreatic necrosis, abscess formation, sepsis, or renal insufficiency, though there were no deaths in either group [441].

3.8.4.2 Fetal Outcome

Previously reported high perinatal mortality rates secondary to AP are due to neonatal deaths after preterm delivery. In recent series, perinatal mortality rates were improved with 74 % of infants delivered at term [15], or even preterm babies (five cases) delivered by Cesarean section could be saved due to better perinatal care [167], but studies still confirm of high premature delivery with even 100 % [78]. Pancreatic hemorrhage following pancreatic necrosis was also reported during pregnancy [442].

Outcomes for the mother and fetus in 1970 were similar with 21 % mortality rate for the mother and 20 % mortality rate for the fetus [376].

3.8.5 Medications

The prognosis of drug-induced AP in general population is generally excellent. In one report of 22 cases, for example, 19 were associated with interstitial AP; none of the patients with pancreatic necrosis on abdominal CT or ultrasound had over 33 % of the pancreas involved, and none died [207]. Mortality has also been rare in other reviews, although there are reports of a few deaths directly related to drug-induced AP.

3.8.6 Alcohol

3.8.6.1 Maternal Outcome

Patients with alcoholic AP were more likely to have recurrence of AP during pregnancy (75 % vs. 29 %) compared to cases where alcohol was not a factor [24]. Pseudocysts were almost exclusively associated with non-gallstone AP [24].

3.8.6.2 Fetal Outcome

Alcoholic AP was associated with significantly higher rates of preterm delivery and recurrence than all-cause AP. Patients with alcoholic AP were more likely to have preterm delivery (67 % vs. 26 %) compared to cases where alcohol was not a factor [24].

3.8.7 Preeclampsia-Eclampsia

Hojo et al. reported five maternal deaths and four cases of intrauterine fetal demise, all before 1973 [67, 75, 221, 222]. Only one case was with maternal death when deterioration was rapid, but amylase and lipase were not taken during the course of the disease and also authors did not perform the abdominal CT scan [238].

References

 Schmitt WJ. Sammlung zweifelhafter Schangerschaft faille nebst eines kritischen Einleitung über die Methode des Untersuchens, zum Gebrauche für angehende Geburtshelfer. Wien: Wimmer; 1818. p. 172–80.

- Lawrence W. History of a case in which on examination after death the pancreas was found in a state of active inflammation. Tr Med Chirurg Soc Lond. 1831;16:367–76.
- Longmade CF, Edmondson HA. Acute pancreatitis during pregnancy and post-partum; a report of nine cases. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1951;92:43–52.
- France P. Sudden death during delivery caused by acute necrotic hemorrhagic pancreatitis. Rev Fr Gynec Obst. 1952;47:379.
- Cope O, Culver PJ, Mixter CG, Nardi GL. Pancreatitis, a diagnostic clue to hyperparathyroidism. Ann Surg. 1957;145:857–63.
- Haidlen R. Zbl Gynäk. 1884;8:609. Cited by: Roberts NJ, Baggenstoss AH, Comfort MW. Am J Clin Pathol. 1950;20:742.
- Watts SH. Acute and subacute pancreatitis. Report of seven cases. Ann Surg. 1918;67:278–92.
- 8. Deaver JB. Acute pancreatitis. Ann Surg. 1918;68: 281–8.
- 9. Joske RA. Pancreatitis following pregnancy. Br Med J. 1955;1:124–8.
- Chang MC, Su CH, Sun MS, et al. Etiology of acute pancreatitis – a multi-center study in Taiwan. Hepatogastroenterology. 2003;50:1655–7.
- 11. Lindkvist B, Appelros S, Manjer J, Borgström A. Trends in incidence of acute pancreatitis in a Swedish population: is there really an increase? Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2004;2:831–7.
- 12. Go VL, Everhart JE. Pancreatitis. In: Everhart JE, editor. Digestive diseases in the United States: epidemiology and impact. Washington, DC: US Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, National Institutes of Health, National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases. US Government Printing Office NIH Publication no. 94-1447; 1994. p. 693.
- Wang GJ, Gao CF, Wei D, et al. Acute pancreatitis: etiology and common pathogenesis. World J Gastroenterol. 2009;15:1427–30.
- Yadav D, Lowenfels AB. Trends in the epidemiology of the first attack of acute pancreatitis: a systemic review. Pancreas. 2006;33:323–30.
- Ramin KD, Ramin SM, Richey SD, Cunningham FG. Acute pancreatitis in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1995;173:187–91.
- Wilkinson EJ. Acute pancreatitis in pregnancy: a review of 98 cases and a report of 8 new cases. Obstet Gynecol Surg. 1973;28:281–303.
- Walker BE, Diddle AW. Acute pancreatitis in gynaecologic and obstetric practice. Am J Obstet Gynaecol. 1969;105:206–11.
- Glasgow RE, Visser BC, Harris HW, et al. Changing management of gall stone disease during pregnancy. Surg Endosc. 1998;12:241–6.
- Robertson KW, Stewart IS, Imrie CW. Severe acute pancreatitis and pregnancy. Pancreatology. 2006;6: 309–15.
- Corlett Jr RC, Mishell Jr DR. Pancreatitis in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1972;113:281–90.

- Jouppila P, Mokka R, Larmi TKI. Acute pancreatitis in pregnancy. Surg Gynec Obstet. 1974;139: 879–82.
- Swisher SG, Schmit PJ, Hunt KK, et al. Biliary disease during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1994;168: 576–81.
- Tang SJ, Rodriguez-Frias E, Singh S, et al. Acute pancreatitis during pregnancy. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2010;8:85–90.
- 24. Eddy JJ, Gideonsen MD, Song JY, et al. Pancreatitis in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 2008;112:1075–81.
- Hernandez A, Petrov MS, Brooks DC, et al. Acute pancreatitis in pregnancy: a 10-year single center experience. J Gastrointest Surg. 2007;11:1623–7.
- Ramin KD, Ramsey PS. Disease of the gallbladder and pancreas in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am. 2001;28:571–80.
- Rakshit A, Dey R, De M, Biswas RR, Biswas SC. Pancreatitis in pregnancy – a scenario in a tertiary care centre. Al Ameen J Med Sci. 2010;3:332–6.
- Herfort K, Fialova V, Srp B. Acute pancreatitis in pregnancy. Mater Med Pol. 1981;13:15–7.
- Ewald N, Hardt PD, Kloer HU. Severe hypertriglyceridemia and pancreatitis: presentation and management. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2009;20:497–504.
- Fortson MR, Freedman SN, Webster 3rd PD. Clinical assessment of hyperlipidemic pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol. 1995;90:2134–9.
- Gan SI, Edwards AL, Symonds CJ, et al. Hypertriglyceridemia-induced pancreatitis: a casebased review. World J Gastroenterol. 2006;12: 7197–202.
- 32. Sekimoto M, Takada T, Kawarada Y, et al. JPN guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis: epidemiology, etiology, natural history, and outcome predictors in acute pancreatitis. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg. 2006;13:10–24.
- 33. Kayatao SE, Eser M, Cam C, et al. Acute pancreatitis associated with hypertriglyceridemia: a lifethreatening complication. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2010;281:427–9.
- Kim EJ, Baik JC, Chung JY, et al. A case of acute pancreatitis of the pregnancy. Kor J Obstet Gynecol. 2005;48:1967–70.
- Swisher SO, Hunt KK, Schmit PL, et al. Management of pancreatitis complicating pregnancy. Am Surg. 1994;60:759–62.
- Block P, Kelly TR. Management of gallstone pancreatitis during pregnancy and the postpartum period. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1989;168:426–8.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Alcohol consumption among women who are pregnant or who might become pregnant – United States, 2002. Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2004;53:1178–81.
- Fraser WD. Hyperparathyroidism. Lancet. 2009;374: 145–58.
- Kelly TR. Primary hyperparathyroidism during pregnancy. Surgery. 1991;110:1028–34.
- Rodgers SE, Lew JI, Solórzano CC. Primary hyperparathyroidism. Curr Opin Oncol. 2008;20:52–8.

- Silverberg SJ, Bilezikian JP. The diagnosis and management of asymptomatic primary hyperparathyroidism. Nat Clin Pract Endocrinol Metab. 2006;2: 494–503.
- Schnatz PF, Curry SL. Primary hyperparathyroidism in pregnancy: evidence-based management. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 2002;57:365–76.
- Inabnet WB, Baldwin D, Daniel RO, Staren ED. Hyperparathyroidism and pancreatitis during pregnancy. Surgery. 1996;119:710–3.
- Dahan M, Chang RJ. Pancreatitis secondary to hyperparathyroidism during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 2001;98(5 Pt 2):923–5.
- Bess MA, Edis AJ, van Heerden JA. Hyperparathyroidism and pancreatitis. Chance or a causal association? J Am Med Assoc. 1980;243:246–7.
- Carnaille B, Oudar C, Pattou F, et al. Pancreatitis and primary hyperparathyroidism: forty cases. Aust N Z J Surg. 1998;68:117–9.
- Shepherd JJ. Hyperparathyroidism presenting as pancreatitis or complicated by postoperative pancreatitis. Aust N Z J Surg. 1996;66:85–7.
- 48. Felderbauer P, Karakas E, Fendrich V, et al. Pancreatitis risk in primary hyperparathyroidism: relation to mutations in the SPINK1 trypsin inhibitor (N34S) and the cystic fibrosis gene. Am J Gastroenterol. 2008;103:368–74.
- 49. Jacob JJ, John M, Thomas N, et al. Does hyperparathyroidism cause pancreatitis? A South Indian experience and a review of published work. ANZ J Surg. 2006;76:740–4.
- 50. Kovacs CS, El-Hajj Fuleihan G. Calcium and bone disorders during pregnancy and lactation. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am. 2006;35:21–51.
- Mestman JH. Parathyroid disorders of pregnancy. Semin Perinatol. 1998;6:485–96.
- Hunter D, Turnbull H. Hyperparathyroidism: generalized osteitis fibrosa with observations upon bones, parathyroid tumors, and the normal parathyroid glands. Br J Surg. 1931;19:203–6.
- Heath H, Hodgson SF, Kennedy MA. Primary hyperparathyroidism: incidence, morbidity, and potential economic impact in a community. N Engl J Med. 1980;302:189–93.
- Murray JA, Newman 3rd WA, Dacus JV. Hyperparathyroidism in pregnancy: diagnostic dilemma? Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1997;52:202–5.
- 55. Khoo TK, Vege SS, Abu-Lebdeh HS, et al. Acute pancreatitis in primary hyperparathyroidism: a population-based study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2009;94:2115–8.
- Prinz RA, Aranha GV. The association of primary hyperparathyroidism and pancreatitis. Am Surg. 1985;51:325–9.
- Carella M, Gossain V. Hyperparathyroidism and pregnancy: case report and review. J Gen Intern Med. 1992;7:448–53.
- Fabrin B, Eldon K. Pregnancy complicated by concurrent hyperparathyroidism and pancreatitis. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1986;65:651–2.

- 59. Rajala B, Abbasi RA, Hutchinson HT, Taylor T. Acute pancreatitis and primary hyperparathyroidism in pregnancy: treatment of hypercalcemia with magnesium sulfate. Obstet Gynecol. 1987;70:460–2.
- Soyannwo SM, McGowan M. A case of acute hyperthyroidism, with thyrotoxicosis and pancreatitis, presenting as hyperemesis gravidarum. Postgrad Med. 1968;44:861–6.
- Bronsky D, Weisbeyl MG, Gross MC, Barton JJ. Hyperparathyroidism and acute postpartum pancreatitis with neonatal tetany in the child. Am J Med Sci. 1970;269:1604.
- Levine G, Tsin D, Risk A. Acute pancreatitis and hyperparathyroidism in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1979;54:246–8.
- Hess HM, Dickson J, Fox HE. Hyperfunctioning parathyroid carcinoma presenting as acute pancreatitis in pregnancy. J Reprod Med. 1980;25:83–7.
- Thomason JL, Sampson MB, Farb HF, Spellacy WN. Pregnancy complicated by concurrent primary hyperparathyroidism and pancreatitis. Obstet Gynecol. 1981;57:34S–6.
- Warneke G, Henning HV, Isemer FE, et al. Primary hyperparathyroidism with acute pancreatitis during pregnancy. Dtsch Med Wochenschr. 1988;113:641–3.
- 66. Kondo Y, Nagai H, Kasahara K, Kanazawa K. Primary hyperparathyroidism and acute pancreatitis during pregnancy. Report of a case and a review of the English and Japanese literature. Int J Pancreatol. 1998;24:43–7.
- Hojo S, Tsukimori K, Hanaoka M, et al. Acute pancreatitis and cholecystitis associated with postpartum HELLP syndrome: a case and review. Hypertens Pregnancy. 2007;26:23–9.
- Mondière JT. Recherches pour servir a l'histoire pathologique du pancreas. Memoires et observations. Arch Gen de Med. 1836;2:36–58, 2:265–94, 3:133–64.
- Ross G. Pancreatitis following pregnancy. Br Med J. 1955;1:349–50.
- Berk JE, Smith BH, Akrawi MM. Pregnancy pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol. 1971;56:216–26.
- Kehrer E. Anatomie and Physiologie der Schwangerschaft. In: Seitz-Amreich H, editor. Biologie and Patologie des Weibes, vol. 7. Munich: Urban Schwarzenberg; 1952.
- Gabryelewicz A. Etiology and pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis: current view. Rocz Akad Med Bialymst. 1995;40:218–26.
- Chang CC, Hsieh YY, Tsai HD, et al. Acute pancreatitis in pregnancy. Zhonghua Yi Xue Za Zhi. 1998;61:85–92.
- Nies BM, Dreiss RJ. Hyperlipidemic pancreatitis in pregnancy: a case report and review of the literature. Am J Perinatol. 1990;7:166–9.
- Parmar MS. Pancreatic necrosis associated with preeclampsia – eclampsia. JOP – J Pancreas (Online). 2004;5:101–4.
- Stimac D, Stimac T. Acute pancreatitis during pregnancy. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2011;23: 839–44.

- Asciutti S, Kanninen TT, Clerici G, et al. Acute pancreatitis with a mucinous cystoadenoma of the pancreas in pregnancy. Anticancer Res. 2010;30: 1025–8.
- Li HP, Huang YJ, Chen X. Acute pancreatitis in pregnancy: a 6-year single center clinical experience. Chin Med J (Engl). 2011;124:2771–5.
- Shigetazu N, Masutoshi M. Acute pancreatitis with diabetic ketoacidosis associated with hypermyoglobinaemia. J Gastroenterol. 1996;31:623–6
- Kohlmeier L, Marcus R. Calcium disorders of pregnancy. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am. 1995;24: 15–39.
- Drake TS, Kaplan RA, Lewis TA. The physiologic hyperparathyroidism of pregnancy. Is it primary or secondary? Obstet Gynecol. 1979;53:746–9.
- 82. Seely EW, Brown EM, DeMaggio DM, et al. A prospective study of calciotropic hormones in pregnancy and post partum: reciprocal changes in serum intact parathyroid hormone and 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1997;176:214–7.
- Davis OK, Hawkins DS, Rubin LP, et al. Serum parathyroid hormone (PTH) in pregnant women determined by an immunoradiometric assay for intact PTH. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1988;67:850–2.
- 84. Mimouni F, Tsang RC, Hertzberg V, et al. Parathyroid hormone and calcitriol changes in normal and insulin dependent diabetic pregnancies. Obstet Gynecol. 1989;74:49–54.
- 85. Ammann P, Irion O, Gast J, et al. Alterations of calcium and phosphate metabolism in primary hyperparathyroidism during pregnancy. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1993;72:488–92.
- Hosking DJ. Calcium homeostasis in pregnancy. Clin Endocrinol. 1996;45:1–6.
- Pitkin RM, Reynolds WA, Williams GA, Hargis GK. Calcium metabolism in normal pregnancy: longitudinal study. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1979;133:781–90.
- Ludwig GD. Hyperparathyroidism in relation to pregnancy. New Engl J Med. 1962;267:637–42.
- Kent GN, Price RI, Gutteridge DH, et al. The efficiency of intestinal calcium absorption is increased in late pregnancy but not in established lactation. Calcif Tissue Int. 1991;48:293–5.
- Gertner JM, Coustan DR, Kliger AS, et al. Pregnancy as a state of physiologic absorptive hypercalciuria. Am J Med. 1986;81:451–6.
- Zerwekh J, Breslau N. Human placental production of 1-alpha, 25-dihydroxyvitamin D3: biochemical characterization and production in normal subjects and patients with pseudohypoparathyroidism. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1986;62:192–6.
- Payne RB, Little AJ, Evans RT. Albumin-adjusted calcium concentrations in serum increases during normal pregnancy. Clin Chem. 1990;36:142–4.
- Curto C, Caillard C, Desurmont T, et al. Acute pancreatitis and primary hyperparathyroidism: a multicentric study by the Francophone Association of Endocrine Surgeons. J Chir (Paris). 2009;146: 270–4.

- Brandwein SL, Sigman KM. Case report: milkalkali syndrome and pancreatitis. Am J Med Sci. 1994;308:173–6.
- Gafter U, Mandel EM, Har-Zahav L, Weiss S. Acute pancreatitis secondary to hypercalcemia. Occurrence in a patient with breast carcinoma. J Am Med Assoc. 1976;235:2004–5.
- Hochgelerent EL, David DS. Acute pancreatitis secondary to calcium infusion in a dialysis patient. Arch Surg. 1974;108:218–9.
- Ward JB, Petersen OH, Jenkins SA, Sutton R. Is an elevated concentration of acinar cytosolic free ionised calcium the trigger for acute pancreatitis? Lancet. 1995;346:1016–9.
- Mithöfer K, Fernández-del Castillo C, Frick TW, et al. Acute hypercalcemia causes acute pancreatitis and ectopic trypsinogen activation in the rat. Gastroenterology. 1995;109:239–46.
- Frick TW, Fernández-del Castillo C, Bimmler D, Warshaw AL. Elevated calcium and activation of trypsinogen in rat pancreatic acini. Gut. 1997;41: 339–43.
- Hauser CJ, Kamrath RO, Sparks J, Shoemaker WC. Calcium homeostasis in patients with acute pancreatitis. Surgery. 1983;94:830–5.
- Condon JR, Ives D, Knight MJ, Day J. The aetiology of hypocalcaemia in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg. 1975;62:115–8.
- 102. McKay C, Beastall GH, Imrie CW, Baxter JN. Circulating intact parathyroid hormone levels in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg. 1994;81:357–60.
- 103. Robertson GM, Moore EW, Switz DM, et al. Inadequate parathyroid response in acute pancreatitis. N Engl J Med. 1976;294:512–6.
- 104. Krysiak R, Wilk M, Okopien B. Recurrent pancreatitis induced by hyperparathyroidism in pregnancy. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2011;284:531–4.
- 105. Schnatz PF, Thaxton S. Parathyroidectomy in the third trimester of pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 2005;60:672–82.
- 106. Ch'ng CL, Morgan M, Hainsworth I, Kingham JG. Prospective study of liver dysfunction in pregnancy in Southwest Wales. Gut. 2002;51:876–80.
- Varner M, Rinderknecht NK. Acute fatty metamorphosis of pregnancy. A maternal mortality and literature review. J Reprod Med. 1980;24:177–80.
- 108. Castro MA, Fassett MJ, Reynolds TB, et al. Reversible peripartum liver failure: a new perspective on the diagnosis, treatment, and cause of acute fatty liver of pregnancy, based on 28 consecutive cases. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1999;181:389–95.
- 109. Pockros PJ, Peters RL, Reynolds TB. Idiopathic fatty liver of pregnancy: findings in ten cases. Medicine (Baltimore). 1984;63:1–11.
- 110. Moldenhauer JS, O'Brien JM, Barton JR, Sibai B. Acute fatty liver of pregnancy associated with pancreatitis: a life threatening complication. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2004;190:502–5.
- 111. Cruciat G, Stamatian F, Puscas M, et al. Acute pancreatitis in a pregnant woman with acute fatty liver

dystrophy. A case report. J Gastrointestin Liver Dis. 2007;16:193–6.

- 112. Treem WR, Shoup ME, Hale DE, et al. Acute fatty liver of pregnancy, hemolysis, elevated liver enzymes, and low platelets syndrome, and long chain 3-hydroxyacyl-coenzyme A dehydrogenase deficiency. Am J Gastroenterol. 1996;91:2293–300.
- 113. Treem WR, Rinaldo P, Hale DE, et al. Acute fatty liver of pregnancy and long-chain 3-hydroxyacylcoenzyme A dehydrogenase deficiency. Hepatology. 1994;19:339–45.
- 114. Ijlst L, Oostheim W, Ruiter JP, Wanders RJ. Molecular basis of long-chain 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency: identification of two new mutations. J Inherit Metab Dis. 1997;20:420–2.
- 115. Pereira SP, O'Donohue J, Wendon J, Williams R. Maternal and perinatal outcome in severe pregnancyrelated liver disease. Hepatology. 1997;26:1258–62.
- 116. Minakami H, Kimura K, Tamada T, et al. Acute fatty liver of pregnancy: report of a case complicating DIC and acute pancreatitis (author's transl). Nippon Sanka Fujinka Gakkai Zasshi. 1982;34:637–40.
- 117. Minakami H, Kimura K, Kanazawa T, et al. Acute fatty liver of pregnancy with hyperlipidemia, acute hemorrhagic pancreatitis and disseminated intravascular coagulation. Asia Oceania J Obstet Gynaecol. 1985;11:371–6.
- 118. Apiratpracha W, Yoshida EM, Charles SH, et al. Chronic pancreatitis: a sequela of acute fatty liver of pregnancy. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int. 2008;7:101–4.
- 119. Gillett MP, Silva TB, Begerman EM. Plasma lipids and HDL cholesterol during pregnancy. Atherosclerosis. 1979;33:495–7.
- 120. Ma Y, Liu MS, Ginzinger D, et al. Gene-environment interaction in the conversion of a mild to severe phenotype in a patient homozygous for a ser172 → cys mutation in the lipoprotein lipase gene. J Clin Invest. 1993;91:1953–8.
- Potter JM, Nestel PJ. The hyperlipidemia of pregnancy in normal and complicated pregnancies. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1979;133:165–70.
- 122. Hsia SH, Connelly PW, Hegele RA. Successful outcome in severe pregnancy-associated hyperlipemia: a case report and literature review. Am J Med Sci. 1995;309:213–8.
- 123. Gagne C, Brun LD, Julien P, et al. Primary lipoprotein-lipase-activity deficiency: clinical investigation of a French Canadian population. CMAJ. 1989;140:405–11.
- 124. Herrera E. Lipid metabolism in pregnancy and its consequences in the fetus and newborn. Endocrine. 2002;19:43–55.
- Salameh WA, Mastrogiannis DS. Maternal hyperlipidemia in pregnancy. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 1994;37: 66–77.
- Perrone G, Critelli C. Severe hypertriglyceridemia in pregnancy. A clinical case report. Minerva Ginecol. 1996;48:573–6.
- 127. Knopp R, Bergelin R, Wahl P, et al. Populationbased lipoprotein lipid reference values for pregnant

women compared to nonpregnant women classified by sex hormone usage. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1982;143:626–37.

- Iverius P-H, Brunzell JD. Relationship between lipoprotein lipase activity and plasma sex steroid levels in obese women. J Clin Invest. 1988;82:1106–12.
- 129. Knopp RH, Warth MR, Charles D, et al. Lipid metabolism in pregnancy, fat transport to the foetus, and the effects of diabetes. Biol Neonate. 1986;50: 297–317.
- 130. Sorva R, Kuusi T, Dunkel L, Taskinen MR. Effects of endogenous sex steroids on serum lipoproteins and post-heparin plasma lipolytic enzymes. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1988;66:408–13.
- Kekki M, Nikkila EA. Plasma triglyceride turnover during use of oral contraceptives. Metab Clin Exp. 1971;20:878–89.
- 132. The lipid research clinics population studies data book, vol 1. The prevalence study. US Department of Health and Human Services, NIH Publication No. 80-1527, Bethesda, Maryland; 1980. p. 4246.
- Kim HJ, Kalkhoff RK. Sex steroid influence on triglyceride metabolism. J Clin Invest. 1975;56: 888–96.
- Park JR, Cho BHS. Effects of estrogen on very-lowdensity lipoprotein triacylglycerol metabolism in chicks. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1990;1045:180–6.
- 135. Cameron JL, Capuzzi DM, Zuidema GD. Acute pancreatitis with hyperlipidaemia: incidence of lipid abnormalities in acute pancreatitis. Ann Surg. 1973;177:479–83.
- Havel RJ. Pathogenesis, differentiation and management of hypertriglyceridemia. Adv Intern Med. 1969;15:117–45.
- 137. Saharia P, Margolis S, Zuidema MD, Cameron JL. Acute pancreatitis with hyperlipidemia: studies with an isolated perfused canine pancreas. Surgery. 1977;82:60–7.
- Kimura W, Mössner J. Role of hypertriglyceridemia in the pathogenesis of experimental acute pancreatitis in rats. Int J Pancreatol. 1996;20:177–84.
- 139. Ma Y, Ooi TC, Liu MS, et al. High frequency of mutations in the lipoprotein lipase gene in pregnancyinduced chylomicronemia: possible association with the apolipoprotein E2 isoform. J Lipid Res. 1994; 35:1066–75.
- 140. Keilson LM, Calvin PH, Sprecher DL, Renfrew R. Hyperlipidemia and pancreatitis during pregnancy in two sisters with a mutation in the lipoprotein lipase gene. Ann Intern Med. 1996;124:425–8.
- 141. Bergeron J, Normand T, Barucha A, et al. Prevalence, geographical distribution and genealogical investigations of mutation 188 of lipoprotein lipase gene in the French Canadian population. Clin Genet. 1992;41:206–10.
- 142. Syed H, Bilusic M, Rhondla C, Tavaria A. Plasmapheresis in the treatment of hypertriglyceridemia-induced pancreatitis: a community hospital's experience. J Clin Apher. 2010;25: 229–34.

- 143. Castro MR, Nguyen TT, O'Brien T. Clomipheneinduced severe hypertriglyceridemia and pancreatitis. Mayo Clin Proc. 1999;74:1125–8.
- 144. Ting HJ, Stice JP, Schaff UY, et al. Triglyceride-rich lipoproteins prime aortic endothelium for an enhanced inflammatory response to tumor necrosis factor-alpha. Circ Res. 2007;100:381–90.
- 145. Libby P. Fat fuels the flame: triglyceride-rich lipoproteins and arterial inflammation. Circ Res. 2007;100:299–301.
- 146. Tripathy D, Mohanty P, Dhindsa S, et al. Elevation of free fatty acids induces inflammation and impairs vascular reactivity in healthy subjects. Diabetes. 2003;52:2882–3.
- 147. Du X, Edelstein D, Obici S, et al. Insulin resistance reduces arterial prostacyclin synthase and eNOS activities by increasing endothelial fatty acid oxidation. J Clin Invest. 2006;116:1071–80.
- 148. Grossman A, Oppenheim J, Grondin G, et al. Immunocytochemical localization of the estradiolbinding protein in rat pancreatic acinar cells. Endocrinology. 1989;124:2857–66.
- 149. Heiss G, Tamir I, Davis CE, et al. Lipoproteincholesterol distributions in selected North American populations: the lipid research clinics program prevalence study. Circulation. 1980;61:302–15.
- 150. Staels B, Jansen H, van Tol A, et al. Development, food intake, and ethinylestradiol influence hepatic triglyceride lipase and LDL-receptor mRNA levels in rats. J Lipid Res. 1990;31:1211–81.
- 151. Hoefler G, Noehammer C, Levak-Frank S, et al. Muscle-specific overexpression of human lipoprotein lipase in mice causes increased intracellular free fatty acids and induction of peroxisomal enzymes. Biochimie. 1997;79:163–8.
- 152. Blevins Jr GT, Huang HS, Tangoku A, et al. Estrogens influence cholecystokinin stimulated pancreatic amylase release and acinar cell membrane cholecystokinin receptors in rat. Life Sci. 1991;48: 1565–74.
- 153. Glueck CJ, Fallat RW, Scheel D. Effects of estrogenic compounds on triglyceride kinetics. Metabolism. 1975;24:537–45.
- 154. Yoshioka T, Koike S, Sugiue A, Eguchi K. Hyperlipidemia in pregnancy, clinical observation of the newborn and mother. Nippon Sanfujinka Gakkai Zasshi. 1976;28:369–77.
- 155. Dominguez-Munoz JE, Malfertheiner P, Dischuneit HH, et al. Hyperlipidemia in acute pancreatitis. Relationship with etiology, onset, and severity of disease. Int J Pancreatol. 1991;10:261–7.
- 156. Lloret Linares C, Pelletier AL, Czernichow S, et al. Acute pancreatitis in a cohort of 129 patients referred for severe hypertriglyceridemia. Pancreas. 2008;37:13–7.
- 157. Fredrickson DS. An international classification of hyperlipidemias and hyperlipoproteinemias. Ann Intern Med. 1971;75:471–2.
- Yadav D, Pitchumoni CS. Issues in hyperlipidemic pancreatitis. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2003;36:54–62.

- 159. Henderson H, Leisegang F, Hassan F, et al. A novel Glu42 1Lys substitution in the lipoprotein lipase gene in pregnancy-induced hypertriglyceridemic pancreatitis. Clin Chim Acta. 1998;269:1–12.
- 160. Wion KL, Kirchessner TG, Lusis AJ, et al. Human lipoprotein lipase complementary DNA sequence. Science. 1987;235:1638–41.
- 161. Nikkila EA. Familial lipoprotein lipase deficiency and related disorders of chylomicron metabolism. In: Stanbury JB, Wyngaarden JB, Frederickson DS, Goldstein JL, Brown MS, editors. The metabolic basis of inherited disease. 5th ed. New York: McGraw-Hill; 1983. p. 622–42.
- 162. Eckel RH. Lipoprotein lipase. A multifunctional enzyme relevant to common metabolic diseases. N Engl J Med. 1989;320:1060–8.
- 163. Hunninghake DB. Bile acid sequestrants. In: Rifkind BM, editor. Drug treatment of hyperlipidemia. New York: Marcel Dekker; 1991. p. 92.
- 164. Spence JD, Huff MW, Heidenheim P, et al. Combination therapy with colestipol and psyllium mucilloid in patients with hyperlipidemia. Ann Intern Med. 1995;123:493–9.
- 165. Monsalve MV, Henderson H, Roederer G, et al. A missense mutation at codon 188 of the human lipoprotein lipase gene is a frequent cause of lipoprotein lipase deficiency in persons of different ancestries. J Clin Invest. 1990;86:728–34.
- 166. Bartha I, Dinya T, Seres I, et al. Acute hypertriglyceridemic pancreatitis during pregnancy due to homozygous lipoprotein lipase gene mutation. Clin Chim Acta. 2009;400:137–8.
- 167. Crisan LS, Steidl ET, Rivera-Alsina ME. Acute hyperlipidemic pancreatitis in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2008;198:e57–9.
- 168. Toskes PP. Hyperlipidemic pancreatitis. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 1990;19:783–91.
- 169. Havel RJ. Approach to the patient with hyperlipidemia. Med Clin North Am. 1982;66:319–33.
- 170. Rivellese AA, De Natale C, Di Marino L, et al. Exogenous and endogenous postprandial lipid abnormalities in type 2 diabetic patients with optimal blood glucose control and optimal fasting triglyceride levels. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2004;89:2153–9.
- 171. Nair S, Yadav D, Pitchumoni CS. Association of diabetic ketoacidosis and acute pancreatitis: observations in 100 consecutive episodes of DKA. Am J Gastroenterol. 2000;95:2795–800.
- 172. O'Brien T, Dinneen SF, O' Brien PC, et al. Hyperlipidemia in patients with primary and secondary hypothyroidism. Mayo Clin Proc. 1993;68: 860–6.
- 173. Goldenberg NM, Wang P, Glueck CJ. An observational study of severe hypertriglyceridemia, hypertriglyceridemic acute pancreatitis, and failure of triglyceride-lowering therapy when estrogens are given to women with and without familial hypertriglyceridemia. Clin Chim Acta. 2003;332:11–9.
- 174. Glueck CJ, Lang J, Hamer T, Tracy T. Severe hypertriglyceridemia and pancreatitis, when estrogen

replacement therapy is given to hypertriglyceridemic women. J Lab Clin Med. 1994;123:59–64.

- 175. Morr MM, Norman J. Acute pancreatitis. In: Greenfield LJ, editor. Surgery, scientific principles and practice. 3rd ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2001. p. 867.
- 176. Davidoff F, Tishler S, Rosoff C. Marked hyperlipidemia and pancreatitis associated with oral contraceptive therapy. N Engl J Med. 1973;289:552–5.
- 177. Hozumi Y, Kawano M, Saito T, Miyata M. Effect of tamoxifen on serum lipid metabolism. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1998;8:1633–5.
- 178. Alagozlu H, Cindoruk M, Unal S. Tamoxifeninduced severe hypertriglyceridemia and acute pancreatitis. Clin Drug Investig. 2006;26:297–302.
- 179. Brunzell JD, Schrott HG. The interaction of familial and secondary causes of hypertriglyceridemia: role in pancreatitis. Trans Assoc Am Physicians. 1973;86:245–54.
- 180. Arbel Y, Weinstein D, Yogev R, Halevy A. Acute pancreatitis following clomiphene citrate treatment: case report and review of the literature. Int J Surg. 2008;6:483–4.
- 181. Watts GF, Morton K, Jackson P, Lewis B. Management of patients with severe hypertriglyceridemia during pregnancy: report of two cases with familial lipoprotein lipase deficiency. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1992;99:163–6.
- 182. Parulekar PS, Gidden F, Yavari A. A sticky situation. Q J Med. 2012;105:887–9.
- Palmieri VO, Grattagliano I, Palasciano G. Ethanol induces secretion of oxidized proteins by pancreatic acinar cells. Cell Biol Toxicol. 2007;23:459–64.
- 184. Siech M, Zhou Z, Zhou S, et al. Stimulation of stellate cells by injured acinar cells: a model of acute pancreatitis induced by alcohol and fat (VLDL). Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol. 2009;297: G1163–71.
- Sutton R, Criddle D, Raraty MG, et al. Signal transduction, calcium and acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology. 2003;3:497–505.
- 186. Kubisch CH, Gukovsky I, Lugea A, et al. Long-term ethanol consumption alters pancreatic gene expression in rats: a possible connection to pancreatic injury. Pancreas. 2006;33:68–76.
- 187. Kristiansen L, Gronbaek M, Becker U, Tolstrup JS. Risk of pancreatitis according to alcohol drinking habits: a population-based cohort study. Am J Epidemiol. 2008;168:932–7.
- 188. Lankisch PG, Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P. What is the risk of alcoholic pancreatitis in heavy drinkers? Pancreas. 2002;25:411–2.
- 189. Barreto SG, Saccone GT. Alcohol-induced acute pancreatitis: the 'critical mass' concept. Med Hypotheses. 2010;75:73–6.
- 190. Schmidt DN. Apparent risk factors for chronic and acute pancreatitis in Stockholm County. Spirits but not wine and beer. Int J Pancreatol. 1991;8:45–50.
- 191. Sand J, Välikoski A, Nordback I. Alcohol consumption in the country and hospitalizations for acute

alcohol pancreatitis and liver cirrhosis during a 20-year period. Alcohol Alcohol. 2009;44:321–5.

- 192. Wilson JS, Bernstein L, McDonald C, et al. Diet and drinking habits in relation to the development of alcoholic pancreatitis. Gut. 1985;26:882–7.
- 193. Whitcomb DC, Yadav D, Adam S, et al. North American Pancreatic Study Group. Multicenter approach to recurrent acute and chronic pancreatitis in the United States: the North American Pancreatitis Study 2 (NAPS2). Pancreatology. 2008;8:520–31.
- 194. Jaakkola M, Sillanaukee P, Löf K, et al. Amount of alcohol is an important determinant of the severity of acute alcoholic pancreatitis. Surgery. 1994;115:31–8.
- 195. Altomare E, Grattagliano I, Vendemiale G, et al. Acute ethanol administration induces oxidative changes in rat pancreatic tissue. Gut. 1996;38:742–6.
- 196. Siech M, Weber H, Letko G, et al. Similar morphological and intracellular biochemical changes in alcoholic acute pancreatitis and ischemic acute pancreatitis in rats. Pancreas. 1997;14:32–8.
- 197. Wittel UA, Bachem M, Siech M. Oxygen radical production precedes alcohol-induced acute pancreatitis in rats. Pancreas. 2003;26:e74–80.
- 198. Rivero D, Pérez-Magarinõ S, González-Sanjosé ML, et al. Inhibition of induced DNA oxidative damage by beers: correlation with the content of polyphenols and melanoidins. J Agric Food Chem. 2005;53: 3637–42.
- 199. Howard A, Chopra M, Thurnham D, et al. Red wine consumption and inhibition of LDL oxidation: what are the important components? Med Hypotheses. 2002;59:101–4.
- Gorelick FS. Alcohol and zymogen activation in the pancreatic acinar cell. Pancreas. 2003;27:305–10.
- 201. Addolorato G, Leggio L, Ojetti V, et al. Effects of short-term moderate alcohol administration on oxidative stress and nutritional status in healthy males. Appetite. 2008;50:50–6.
- Lieber CS. Relationships between nutrition, alcohol use, and liver disease. Alcohol Res Health. 2003;27: 220–31.
- Vonlaufen A, Wilson JS, Apte MV. Molecular mechanisms of pancreatitis: current opinion. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2008;23:1339–48.
- 204. Barreto SG, Rodrigues J. Acute pancreatitis in Goa
 a hospital-based study. J Indian Med Assoc.
 2008;106:575–6, 578.
- 205. Lachenmeier DW, Taylor B, Rehm J. Lack of evidence for a causal association between the type of alcoholic beverage and the incidence of acute pancreatitis. Pancreas. 2011;40:1143–5.
- 206. Irving HM, Samokhvalov AV, Rehm J. Alcohol as a risk factor for pancreatitis. A systematic review and meta-analysis. JOP. 2009;10:387–92.
- 207. Lankisch PG, Droege M, Gottesleben F. Druginduced acute pancreatitis: incidence and severity. Gut. 1995;37:565.
- 208. Werth B, Kuhn MK, Reinhart WH. Medikamentoes induzierte Pankreatiden: Erfahrungen der Scweizerischen Arzneimittel-

Nebenswirkungenszentrale (SANZ) 1981–1993. Schweiz Med Wochenschr. 1995;125:731.

- Mallory A, Kern Jr F. Drug-induced pancreatitis: a critical review. Gastroenterology. 1980;78:813.
- 210. Hallberg P, Hallberg E, Amini H. Acute pancreatitis following medical abortion: case report. BMC Womens Health. 2004;4:1–4.
- 211. Andersen V, Sonne J, Andersen M. Spontaneous reports on drug-induced pancreatitis in Denmark from 1968 to 1999. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 2001;57:517–21.
- Hastier P, Buckley MJ, Peten EP, et al. A new source of drug-induced acute pancreatitis: codeine. Am J Gastroenterol. 2000;95:3295–8.
- 213. Hastier P, Longo F, Buckley M, et al. Pancreatitis induced by codeine: a case report with positive rechallenge. Gut. 1997;41:705–6.
- 214. SWEDIS: http://sweweb.mpa.se.
- Rosenfeld MG, Abrass I, Chang B. Hormonal stimulation of alpha-amylase synthesis in porcine pancreatic minces. Endocrinology. 1976;99:611–8.
- Rudick J, Gonda M, Dreiling DA, Janowitz HD. Effects of prostaglandin E1 on pancreatic exocrine function. Gastroenterology. 1971;60:272–8.
- 217. Nieuwenhuizen AG, Schuiling GA, Liem SM, et al. Progesterone stimulates pancreatic cell proliferation in vivo. Eur J Endocrinol. 1999;140:256–63.
- 218. Singh S, Baker PR, Poulsom R, et al. Expression of oestrogen receptor and oestrogen-inducible genes in pancreatic cancer. Br J Surg. 1997;84:1085–9.
- 219. Wilmink T, Frick TW. Drug-induced pancreatitis. Drug Saf. 1996;14:406–23.
- 220. Greenberg A. Diuretic complications. Am J Med Sci. 2000;319:10–24.
- 221. Badja N, Troche G, Zazzo JF, Benhamou D. Acute pancreatitis and preeclampsia-eclampsia. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1997;176:707–9.
- Marcovici I, Marzano D. Pregnancy-induced hypertension complicated by postpartum renal failure and pancreatitis: a case report. Am J Perinatol. 2002;19:177–9.
- 223. Chapman SJ, Woolley IJ, Visvanathan K, et al. Acute pancreatitis caused by tipranavir/ritonavir-induced hypertriglyceridemia. AIDS. 2007;21:532–3.
- 224. Devlin JW, Lau AK, Tanios MA. Propofol-associated hypertriglyceridemia and pancreatitis in the intensive care unit: an analysis of frequency and risk factors. Pharmacotherapy. 2005;25:1348–52.
- Waage C, Carlsson H, Nielsen EW. Olanzapine-induced pancreatitis: a case report. JOP. 2004;5:388–91.
- 226. Chen JL, Spinowitz N, Karwa M. Hypertriglyceridemia, acute pancreatitis, and diabetic ketoacidosis possibly associated with mirtazapine therapy: a case report. Pharmacotherapy. 2003;23:940–4.
- 227. Flynn WJ, Freeman PG, Wickboldt LG. Pancreatitis associated with isotretinoin-induced hypertriglyceridemia. Ann Intern Med. 1987;107:63.
- Bondugulapati LR, Munigoti SP, Rees A. Hypertriglyceridemia-induced acute pancreatitis in

the third trimester of pregnancy. Br J Diabetes Vasc Dis. 2011;11:155–6.

- 229. Steinmetz OK, Hashim E, Falcone T, et al. Recurrent pancreatitis associated with in vitro fertilization. Obstet Gynecol. 1993;81:890–2.
- Lee J, Goldberg IJ. Hypertriglyceridemia-induced pancreatitis created by oral estrogen and in vitro fertilization ovulation induction. J Clin Lipidol. 2008;2:63–6.
- 231. Maringhini A, Lankisch MR, Zinsmeister AR, et al. Acute pancreatitis in the postpartum period: a population-based case-control study. Mayo Clin Proc. 2000;75:361–4.
- 232. Barbara L, Sama C, Morselli Labate AM, et al. A population study on the prevalence of gallstone disease: the Sirmione study. Hepatology. 1987;7:913–7.
- 233. Rome Group for the Epidemiology and Prevention of Cholelithiasis (GREPCO). Prevalence of gallstone disease in an Italian adult female population. Am J Epidemiol. 1984;119:796–805.
- 234. Scragg RK, McMichael AJ, Seamark RF. Oral contraceptives, pregnancy, and endogenous oestrogen in gall stone disease – a case-control study. Br Med J. 1984;288:1795–9.
- 235. Thistle JL, Eckhart KL, Nensel RE, et al. Prevalence of gallbladder disease among Chippewa Indians. Mayo Clin Proc. 1971;46:603–8.
- 236. Bernstein RA, Werner LH, Rimm AA. Relationship of gallbladder disease to parity, obesity, and age. Health Serv Rep. 1973;88:925–36.
- 237. Maringhini A, Ciambra M, Baccelliere P, et al. Biliary sludge and gallstones in pregnancy: incidence, risk factors, and natural history. Ann Intern Med. 1993;119:116–20.
- Swank M, Nageotte M, Hatfield T. Necrotizing pancreatitis associated with severe preeclampsia. Obstet Gynecol. 2012;120(2 Pt 2):453–5.
- Opatrny L, Michon N, Ray E. Preeclampsia as a cause of pancreatitis: a case report. J Obstet Gynaecol Can. 2004;26:594–5.
- 240. Yamada K, Hamatani K, Nishimoto H. HELLP (hemolysis, elevated liver enzymes and low platelets) syndrome and acute pancreatitis complicated with severe preeclampsia. Masui. 1997;46:373–5.
- 241. Bahloul M, Ayedi M, Dammak H, et al. Pregnancyinduced hypertension complicated by acute pancreatitis. Ann Fr Anesth Reanim. 2004;23:157–9.
- 242. Sipahi HM, Gullo L, Scolari MP, et al. Acute pancreatitis associated with eclampsia: a case report. Ital J Gastroenterol. 1994;26:148–50.
- 243. Haukland HH, Florholmen J, Oian P, et al. The effect of severe pre-eclampsia on the pancreas: changes in the serum cationic trypsinogen and pancreatic amylase. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1987;94:765–7.
- 244. Pritchard JA, Cunningham FG, Pritchard SA, Mason RA. On reducing the frequency of severe abruptio placentae. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1991;165:1345–51.
- 245. Pagliari M. On an unusual case of uterine apoplexy preceded by an acute necrosis of the pancreas. Quad Clin Ostet Ginecol. 1962;17:589–94.

- 246. Cheang CU, Ho SW, Tee YT, et al. Acute necrotizing pancreatitis complicating uteroplacental apoplexy. Taiwan J Obstet Gynecol. 2007;46:64–7.
- 247. Burns E, Gray R, Smith LA. Brief screening questionnaires to identify problem drinking during pregnancy: a systematic review. Addiction. 2010;105:601–14.
- 248. Angelini DJ. Gallbladder and pancreatic disease during pregnancy. J Perinat Neonatal Nurs. 2002;15: 1–12.
- Kennedy A. Assessment of acute abdominal pain in the pregnant patient. Semin Ultrasound CT MR. 2000;21:64–77.
- 250. Kayatas SE, Eser M, Cam C, et al. Acute pancreatitis associated with hypertriglyceridemia: a lifethreatening complication. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2010;281:427–9.
- 251. Marcus M. Akute Pankreaserkrankungen und Gestationvorgaenge. Beit Klin Chir. 1930;149:129–41.
- 252. h t t p : / / w w w. o d e r m a t o l . c o m / issue-in-html/2011-2-11-eponyms-c/.
- 253. Chan AK, Duh QY, Katz MH, et al. Clinical manifestations of primary hyperparathyroidism before and after parathyroidectomy. A case-control study. Ann Surg. 1995;222:402–14.
- 254. Date RS, Kaushal M, Ramesh A. A review of the management of gallstone disease and its complications in pregnancy. Am J Surg. 2008;196:599–608.
- 255. Durrington P. Dyslipidaemia. Lancet. 2003;362: 717–31.
- 256. Nayak KR, Daly RG. Eruptive xanthomas associated with hypertriglyceridemia and new-onset diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med. 2004;350:1235.
- 257. Glueck CJ, Christopher C, Mishkel MA, et al. Pancreatitis, familial hypertriglyceridemia, and pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1980;136:755–61.
- 258. De Chalain TM, Michell WL, Berger GM. Hyperlipidemia, pregnancy and pancreatitis. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1988;167:469–73.
- Fred HL, Accad M. Lipemia retinalis. Images in clinical medicine. N Engl J Med. 1999;340:1969.
- Kumar J, Wierzbicki AS. Lipemia retinalis. N Engl J Med. 2005;353:823.
- Chamarthi B, Greene MF, Dluhy RG. A problem in gestation. N Engl J Med. 2011;365:843–8.
- Matull W, Pereira S, O'Donohue J. Biochemical markers of acute pancreatitis. J Clin Pathol. 2006; 59:340–4.
- Vissers R, Abu-Laban R, McHugh D. Amylase and lipase in the emergency department evaluation of acute pancreatitis. J Emerg Med. 1999;17:1027–37.
- 264. Pacheco R, Nishioka Sde A, de Oliveira L. Validity of serum amylase and lipase in the differential diagnosis between acute/acutized chronic pancreatitis and other causes of acute abdominal pain. Arq Gastroenterol. 2003;40:233–8.
- 265. Serrano N. Increased lipase plasma levels in ICU patients: when are they critical? Chest. 2005;127: 7–10.

- 266. Yadav D, Agarwal N, Pitchumoni CS. A critical evaluation of laboratory tests in acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol. 2002;97:1309–18.
- Sreelatha S, Nataraj VN. Acute pancreatitis in pregnancy. Indian J Clin Pract. 2012;23:231–2.
- Karsenti D, Bacq Y, Bréchot JF, et al. Serum amylase and lipase activities in normal pregnancy: a prospective case-control study. Am J Gastroenterol. 2001;96:697–9.
- 269. Wickus GG, Dukerschein RO, Pierce JR, Davis KD. Interference in a chromogenic alpha-amylase assay caused by dyelabeled oligosaccharide-induced precipitation of lipoprotein. Clin Chem. 1982;28: 2131–4.
- Warshaw AL, Bellini CA, Lesser PB. Inhibition of serum and urine amylase activity in pancreatitis with hyperlipemia. Ann Surg. 1975;182:72–5.
- 271. Wang SS, Lin XZ, Tsai YT, et al. Clinical significance of ultrasonography, computed tomography, and biochemical tests in the rapid diagnosis of gallstone-related pancreatitis: a prospective study. Pancreas. 1988;3:153–8.
- 272. Neoptolemos JP, Hall AW, Finlay DF, et al. The urgent diagnosis of gallstones in acute pancreatitis: a prospective study of three methods. Br J Surg. 1984;71:230–3.
- 273. Devore GR, Braken M, Berkowitz RL. The amylase/ creatinine clearance ratio in normal pregnancies and pregnancies complicated by pancreatitis, hyperemesis, and toxemia. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1980;136: 747–54.
- Boakye MK, Macfoy D, Rice C. Alcoholic pancreatitis in pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol. 2006;26:814.
- 275. Hofbauer B, Friess H, Weber A, et al. Hyperlipaemia intensifies the course of acute oedematous and acute necrotizing pancreatitis in the rat. Gut. 1996;38: 753–8.
- 276. Harris WS, Rothrock DW, Fanning A, et al. Fish oils in hypertriglyceridemia: a dose – response study. Am J Clin Nutr. 1990;51:399–406.
- 277. Abu Musa AA, Usta IM, Rechdan JB, Nassar AH. Recurrent hypertriglyceridemia-induced pancreatitis in pregnancy: a management dilemma. Pancreas. 2006;32:227–8.
- Abboud B, Daher R, Boujaoude J. Digestive manifestations of parathyroid disorders. World J Gastroenterol. 2011;17:4063–6.
- 279. Kort KC, Schiller HJ, Numann PJ. Hyperparathyroidism and pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1999; 177:66–8.
- 280. Castro MA, Goodwin TM, Shaw KJ, et al. Disseminated intravascular coagulation and antithrombin III depression in acute fatty liver of pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1996;174:211–6.
- Howard JM, Reed J. Pseudohyponatremia in acute hyperlipemic pancreatitis. A potential pitfall in therapy. Arch Surg. 1985;120:1053–5.
- Fallat RW, Vester JW, Glueck CJ. Suppression of amylase activity by hypertriglyceridemia. J Am Med Assoc. 1973;225:1331–4.

- 283. Tsuang W, Navaneethan U, Ruiz L, et al. Hypertriglyceridemic pancreatitis: presentation and management. Am J Gastroenterol. 2009;104: 984–91.
- 284. Treacy J, Williams A, Bais R, et al. Evaluation of amylase and lipase in the diagnosis of acute pancreatitis. ANZ J Surg. 2001;71:577–82.
- 285. Sniderman AD, Blank D, Zakarian R, et al. Triglycerides and small dense LDL: the twin Achilles heels of the Friedewald formula. Clin Biochem. 2003;36:499–504.
- 286. Warnick GR, Knopp RH, Fitzpatrick V, et al. Estimating low-density lipoprotein cholesterol by the Friedewald equation is adequate for classifying patients on the basis of nationally recommended cutpoints. Clin Chem. 1990;36:15–9.
- 287. Chuang SC, Lee KT, Wang SN, et al. Hypertriglyceridemia-associated acute pancreatitis with chylous ascites in pregnancy. J Formos Med Assoc. 2006;105:583–7.
- Sahu SK, Raghuvanshi S, Bahl DV, Sachan P. Acute pancreatitis in pregnancy. Internet J Surg. 2007;11(2).
- 289. Takaishi K, Miyoshi J, Matsumura T, et al. Hypertriglyceridemic acute pancreatitis during pregnancy: prevention with diet therapy and omega-3 fatty acids in the following pregnancy. Nutrition. 2009;25:1094–7.
- Pezzilli R, Zerbi A, Di Carlo V, et al. Practical guidelines for acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology. 2010;10: 523–35.
- Pitchumoni CS, Yegneswaran B. Acute pancreatitis in pregnancy. World J Gastroenterol. 2009;45:5641–6.
- 292. Lee YT, Chan FK, Leung WK, et al. Comparison of EUS and ERCP in the investigation with suspected biliary obstruction in patients with choledocholithiasis: a randomized study. Gastrointest Endosc. 2008;67:660–8.
- 293. Leyendecker JR, Gorengaut V, Brown JJ. MR imaging of maternal diseases of the abdomen and pelvis during pregnancy and the immediate postpartum period. Radiographics. 2004;24:1301–16.
- Chaundhry S, Hussain R. Acute pancreatitis in pregnancy: a rare presentation. Prof Med J. 2012;19:747–50.
- 295. Shellock FG, Kana LE. Policies, guidelines, and recommendations for MR imaging safety and patient management. SMRI Safety Committee. J Magn Reson Imaging. 1991;1:97–101.
- Banks PA, Freeman ML. Practice guidelines in acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol. 2006;101:2379–400.
- 297. Chong VH, Jalihal A. Endoscopic management of biliary disorders during pregnancy. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int. 2010;9:180–5.
- O'Mahony S. Endoscopy in pregnancy. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol. 2007;21:893–9.
- Mitura K, Romanczuk M. Ruptured ectopic pregnancy mimicking acute pancreatitis. Ginekol Pol. 2009;80:383–5.
- 300. Pieper-Bigelow C, Strocchi A, Levitt M. Where does serum amylase come from and where does it go? Gastroenerol Clin North Am. 1990;19:793–810.

- Christensen H, Larsen M, Schebye O. Serum amylase levels in gynecologic patients with acute abdominal pain. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1992;175: 355–6.
- 302. Um J, Kim K, Kang M, et al. Macroamylasemia in a patient with acute appendicitis: a case report. J Korean Med Sci. 1999;14:679–81.
- 303. Shapiro R, Dropkin R, Finkelstein J, et al. Ovarian carcinomatosis presenting with hyperamylasemia and plural effusion. Am J Gastroenterol. 1981;76: 365–8.
- 304. Green CL. Identification of alpha-amylase as a secretion of the human fallopian tube and "tubelike" epithelium of mullerian and mesonephric duct origin. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1974;73:402–8.
- Clavien PA, Moossa AR. Serum enzymes and other laboratory tests in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg. 1989;76:1234–43.
- 306. Chow AW, Soll BA, Targan SR, Guze LB. Hyperamylasemia associated with gonococcal salpingitis and perihepatitis. Obstet Gynecol. 1976;48 Suppl 1:29s–30.
- 307. Norwood SH, Torma MJ, Fontenelle LJ. Hyperamylasemia due to poorly differentiated adenosquamous carcinoma of the ovary. Arch Surg. 1981;116:225–6.
- 308. Srivastava R, Fraser C, Gentleman D, et al. Hyperamylasaemia: not the usual suspects. Br Med J. 2005;331:890–1.
- Jacobs E, Jennette JC, Reavis RA. Chronic hyperamylasemia and chronic pelvic inflammatory disease. Clin Chem. 1983;29:887–8.
- Berk JE, Fridhandler L. Hyperamylasemia: interpretation and newer approaches to evaluation. Adv Intern Med. 1980;26:235–64.
- 311. Van Kley H, Cramer S, Bruns DE. Serous ovarian neoplastic amylase (SONA): a potentially useful marker for serous ovarian tumors. Cancer. 1981;48: 1444–9.
- 312. Zakowski JJ, Gregory MR, Bruns DE. Amylase from human serous ovarian tumors: purification and characterization. Clin Chem. 1984;30:62–8.
- 313. Brophy CM, Morris J, Sussman J, Modlin IM. "Pseudoascites" secondary to an amylase-producing serous ovarian cystadenoma: a case study. J Clin Gastroenterol. 1989;11:703–6.
- 314. Saruc M, Yuceyar H, Turkel N, et al. The role of heme in hemolysis-induced acute pancreatitis. Med Sci Monit. 2007;13:67–72.
- 315. Cosenza CA, Saffari B, Jabbour N, et al. Surgical management of biliary gallstone disease during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1999;178:545–8.
- 316. Sinha S, Khan H, Timms PM, Olagbaiye OA. Pancreatic-type hyperamylasemia and hyperlipasemia secondary to ruptured ovarian cyst: a case report and review of the literature. J Emerg Med. 2010;38:463–6.
- Wada K, Takada T, Hirata K, et al. Treatment strategy for acute pancreatitis. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2010;17:79–86.

- Hasibeder WR, Torgersen C, Rieger M. Critical care of the patient with acute pancreatitis. Anaesth Intensive Care. 2009;37:190–206.
- Gardner TB, Vege SS, Pearson RK, Chari ST. Fluid resuscitation in acute pancreatitis. Clin Gastroel Hepatol. 2008;6:1070–6.
- Forsmark CE, Baillie J. AGA Institute technical review on acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology. 2007;132:2022–44.
- 321. Russo-Stieglitz KE, Levine AB, Wagner BA, Armenti VT. Pregnancy outcoming patient requiring parenteral nutrition. J Matern Fetal Med. 1999;8: 164–7.
- 322. Meier R, Ockenga J, Pertkiewicz M, et al. ESPEN guidelines on enteral nutrition: pancreas. Clin Nutr. 2006;25:275–84.
- 323. Bai Y, Gao J, Zou DW, Li ZS. Antibiotics prophylaxis in acute necrotizing pancreatitis: an update. Am J Gastroenterol. 2010;103:705–7.
- 324. Jafri NS, Mahid SS, Idstein SR, et al. Antibiotic prophylaxis is not protective in severe acute pancreatitis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Am J Surg. 2009;197:806–13.
- 325. Villatoro E, Mulla M, Larvin M. Antibiotic therapy for prophylaxis against infection of pancreatic necrosis in acute pancreatitis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2010;(5):CD002941.
- 326. Jain P. Acute pancreatitis in pregnancy: an unresolved issue. World J Gastroenterol. 2010;16:2065–6.
- 327. Dinsmoor MJ. Imipenem-cilastatin. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am. 1992;19:475–82.
- 328. Heikkilä A, Renkonen OV, Erkkola R. Pharmacokinetics and transplacental passage of imipenem during pregnancy. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 1992;36:2652–5.
- 329. Burtin P, Taddio A, Ariburnu O, et al. Safety of metronidazole in pregnancy: a meta-analysis. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1995;172:525–9.
- 330. Caro-Patón T, Carvajal A, Martin de Diego I, et al. Is metronidazole teratogenic? A meta-analysis. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 1997;44:179–82.
- Dunham MC. Clinical impact of continuous renal replacement therapy on multiple organ failure. World J Surg. 2001;25:669–76.
- 332. Yekebas EF, Strate T, Zolmajd S, et al. Impact of different modalities of continuous venovenous hemofiltration on sepsis-induced alterations in experimental pancreatitis. Kidney Int. 2002;62:1806–18.
- 333. Wang H, Li WQ, Zhou W, et al. Clinical effects of continuous high volume hemofiltration on severe acute pancreatitis complicated with multiple organ dysfunction syndrome. World J Gastroenterol. 2003;9:2096–9.
- 334. Ronco C, Tetta C, Mariano F, et al. Interpreting the mechanisms of continuous renal replacement therapy in sepsis: the peak concentration hypothesis. Artif Organs. 2003;27:792–801.
- 335. Jung J, Eo E. A case of hemoperfusion and L-carnitine management in valproic acid overdose. Am J Emerg Med. 2008;26:388.e3–4.

- 336. Saotome T, Endo Y, Sasaki T, et al. A case of severe acute pancreatitis treated with CTR-001 direct hemoperfusion for cytokine apheresis. Ther Apher Dial. 2005;9:367–71.
- 337. Kobe Y, Oda S, Matsuda K, et al. Direct hemoperfusion with a cytokine-adsorbing device for the treatment of persistent or severe hypercytokinemia: a pilot study. Blood Purif. 2007;25:446–53.
- 338. Mao HJ, Yu S, Yu XB, et al. Effects of coupled plasma filtration adsorption on immune function of patients with multiple organ dysfunction syndrome. Int J Artif Organs. 2009;32:31–8.
- 339. Tang Y, Zhang L, Fu P, et al. Hemoperfusion plus continuous veno-venous hemofiltration in a pregnant woman with severe acute pancreatitis: a case report. Int Urol Nephrol. 2012;44:987–90.
- 340. Nathens AB, Curtis JR, Beale RJ, et al. Management of the critically ill patient with severe acute pancreatitis. Crit Care Med. 2004;32:2524–36.
- 341. Demirkiran O, Dikmen Y, Utku T, Urkmez S. Critically ill obstetric patients in the intensive care unit. Int J Obstet Anesth. 2003;4:266–70.
- 342. Swoboda K, Derfler K, Koppensteiner R, et al. Extracorporeal lipid elimination for treatment of gestational hyperlipidemic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology. 1993;104:1527–31.
- 343. Saadi HF, Kurlander DJ, Erkins JM, Hoogwerf BJ. Severe hypertriglyceridemia and acute pancreatitis during pregnancy: treatment with gemfibrozil. Endocr Pract. 1999;5:33–6.
- 344. Sanderson SL, Iverius PH, Wilson DE. Successful hyperlipemic pregnancy. J Am Med Assoc. 1991;265:1858–60.
- 345. Weinberg RB, Sitrin MD, Adkins GM, Lin CC. Treatment of hyperlipidemic pancreatitis in pregnancy with total parenteral nutrition. Gastroenterology. 1982;83:1300–5.
- 346. Ihimoyan A, Chelimilla H, Kalakada N, et al. Hypertriglyceridemia induced pancreatitis in a nondiabetic pregnant patient requiring the use of total parenteral nutrition. Gastroenterol Res. 2011;4: 88–91.
- 347. Smith JR, Friedell ML, Cheatham ML, et al. Peripherally inserted central catheters revisited. Am J Surg. 1998;176:208–11.
- 348. Ogura JM, Francois KE, Perlow JH, Elliott JP. Complications associated with peripherally inserted central catheter use during pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2003;188:1223–5.
- 349. Ng PK, Ault MJ, Ellrodt AG, Maldonado L. Peripherally inserted central catheters in general medicine. Mayo Clin Proc. 1997;72:225–33.
- 350. Gosnell JE, O'Neill BB, Harris HW. Necrotizing pancreatitis during pregnancy: a rare cause and review of the literature. J Gastrointest Surg. 2001;5:371–6.
- 351. Loo CC, Tan JYL. Decreasing the plasma triglyceride level in hypertriglyceridemia-induced pancreatitis in pregnancy: a case report. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2002;187:241–2.

- 352. Ong JM, Kirchgessner TG, Schotz MC, et al. Insulin increases the synthetic rate and messenger RNA level of lipoprotein lipase in isolated rat adipocytes. J Biol Chem. 1988;253:12,933–8.
- 353. Jabbar MA, Zuhri-Yafi MI, Larrea J. Insulin therapy for a non-diabetic patient with severe hypertriglyceridemia. J Am Coll Nutr. 1998;17:458–61.
- 354. Mikhail N, Trivedi K, Page C, et al. Treatment of severe hypertriglyceridemia in nondiabetic patients with insulin. Am J Emerg Med. 2005;23:415–7.
- 355. Tamez-Perez HE, Saenz-Gallegos R, Hernandez-Rodriguez K, et al. Insulin therapy in patients with severe hypertriglyceridemia. Rev Med Inst Mex Seguro Soc. 2006;44:235–7.
- 356. Korn ED. Clearing factor, a heparin-activated lipoprotein lipase. I. Isolation and characterization of the enzyme from normal rat heart. J Biol Chem. 1955; 215:1–14.
- 357. Sharma P, Lim S, James D, et al. Pancreatitis may occur with a normal amylase concentration in hypertriglyceridemia. Br Med J. 1996;313:1265.
- 358. Sleth JC, Lafforgue E, Servais R, et al. A case of hypertriglycideremia-induced pancreatitis in pregnancy: value of heparin. Ann Fr Anesth Reanim. 2004;23:835–7.
- 359. Nasstrom B, Olivecrona G, Olivecrona T, et al. Lipoprotein lipase during continuous heparin infusion: tissue stores become partially depleted. J Lab Clin Med. 2001;138:206–13.
- 360. Weintraub M, Rassin T, Eisenberg S, et al. Continuous intravenous heparin administration in humans causes a decrease in serum lipolytic activity and accumulation of chylomicrons in circulation. J Lipid Res. 1994;35:229–38.
- 361. Betteridge DJ, Bakowski M, Taylor KG, et al. Treatment of severe diabetic hypertriglyceridemia by plasma exchange. Lancet. 1978;1:1368.
- 362. Ahner R, Speiser P, Swoboda K, et al. Hyperlipidemia-induced pancreatitis in pregnancy. Successful long-term treatment by extracorporeal elimination of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins. Gynakol Geburtshilfliche Rundsch. 1993;33 Suppl 1:337.
- 363. Staels B, Dallongeville J, Auwerx J, et al. Mechanism of action of fibrates on lipid and lipoprotein metabolism. Circulation. 1998;98:2088–93.
- 364. Third Report of the National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP). Expert panel on detection, evaluation, and treatment of high blood cholesterol in adults (Adult Treatment Panel III): final report. NIH publication no. 02-5215. Bethesda: National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute; 2002.
- 365. Harris WS, Ginsberg HN, Arunakul N, et al. Safety and efficacy of Omacor in severe hypertriglyceridemia. J Cardiovasc Risk. 1997;4:385–91.
- Miller DB, Spence JD. Clinical pharmacokinetics of fibric acid derivatives (fibrate). Clin Pharmacokinet. 1998;34:155–62.
- 367. Evans JR, Forland SC, Cutler RE. The effect of renal function on the pharmacokinetics of gemfibrozil. J Clin Pharmacol. 1987;27:994–1000.

- Oldemeyer JB, Lund RJ, Koch M, Meares AJ. Rhabdomyolysis and acute renal failure after changing statin-fibrate combinations. Cardiology. 2000;94: 127–8.
- 369. Ozdemir O, Boran M, Gokce V, et al. A case with severe rhabdomyolysis and renal failure associated with cerivastatin gemfibrozil combination therapy. Angiology. 2000;51:695–7.
- 370. Magarian GJ, Lucas LM, Colley C. Gemfibrozil-induced myopathy. Arch Intern Med. 1991;151:1873–4.
- 371. Kazmin A, Garcia-Bournissen F, Koren G. Risks of statin use during pregnancy: a systematic review. J Obstet Gynaecol Can. 2007;29:906–8.
- 372. Taguchi N, Rubin ET, Hosokawa A, et al. Prenatal exposure to HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors: effects on fetal and neonatal outcomes. Reprod Toxicol. 2008;26:175–7.
- 373. Tsai EC, Brown JA, Veldee MY, et al. Potential of essential fatty acid deficiency with extremely low fat diet in lipoprotein lipase deficiency during pregnancy: a case report. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2004;4:27.
- 374. Basaran A. Pregnancy-induced hyperlipoproteinemia: review of the literature. Reprod Sci. 2009;16:431–7.
- 375. Piolot A, Nadler F, Cavallero E, et al. Prevention of recurrent acute pancreatitis in patients with severe hypertriglyceridemia: value of regular plasmapheresis. Pancreas. 1996;13:96–9.
- Montgomery WH, Miller FC. Pancreatitis and pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1970;35:658–64.
- 377. Ahrens Jr EH, Hirsch J, Oette K, et al. Carbohydrateinduced and fat-induced lipemia. Trans Med Soc Lond. 1961;74:134–46.
- 378. Sunamura M, Yamauchi H, Takeda K, et al. A case of acute pancreatitis associated with hyperlipidemia and pregnancy with reference to plasma exchange as a therapeutic intervention. Nihon Shokakibyo Gakkai Zasshi. 1985;82:2139–43.
- Connor WE. The dietary treatment of hypertriglyceridemia. Med Clin North Am. 1982;66:485.
- 380. Healy AP, Sharer N, Rameh B, et al. Prevention of recurrent pancreatitis in familial lipoprotein lipase deficiency with high-dose antioxidant therapy. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1999;84:1203–5.
- Greene J, Rogers A, Rubin L. Fetal loss after cholecystectomy during pregnancy. Can Med Assoc J. 1963;88:576–7.
- Gadacz TR, Talamini MA. Traditional versus laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Am J Surg. 1991;161: 336–8.
- 383. Soper NJ. SAGES' guidelines for diagnosis, treatment, and use of laparoscopy for surgical problems during pregnancy. Surg Endosc. 2011;25:3477–8.
- Barone JE, Bears S, Chen S, et al. Outcome study of cholecystectomy during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1999;177:232–6.
- Amano H, Takada T, Isaji S, et al. Therapeutic intervention and surgery of acute pancreatitis. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2010;17:53–9.

- Van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG, Horvath KD, et al. Videoscopic assisted retroperitoneal debridement in infected necrotizing pancreatitis. HPB (Oxford). 2007;9:156–9.
- 387. Wig JD, Gupta V, Kochhar R, et al. The role of nonoperative strategies in the management of severe acute pancreatitis. JOP. 2010;11:553–9.
- 388. Goodley CD, Rattner DW. Pancreatic pseudocyst. In: Cameron JL, editor. Current surgical therapy. 6th ed. St. Louis: Mosby; 1988. p. 507–9.
- Bradley EL. Pancreatic pseudocysts. In: Bradley EL, editor. Complications of pancreatitis: medical and surgical management. Philadelphia: Saunders; 1982. p. 124–53.
- 390. Reber HA. The pancreas. In: Schwartz SI, Shiver GT, Spencer FC, Daly JM, Fischer JE, Galloway AC, editors. Principles of surgery. New York: McGraw -Hill; 1999. p. 1485–7.
- 391. Geokas MC, Baltaxe HA, Banks PA, et al. Acute pancreatitis. Ann Intern Med. 1985;103:86–100.
- 392. Ryan ME. Endoscopic management of a pancreatic pseudocyst during pregnancy. Gastroint Endosc. 1992;38:605–8.
- 393. Ko C. Biliary sludge and acute pancreatitis during pregnancy. Nat Clin Pract Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2006;3:53–7.
- 394. Pai PR, Shah HK, Samsi AB. Post-partum pancreatitis. J Postgrad Med. 1993;39:93–4.
- 395. Eddy JJ, Lynch GE, Treacy DE. Pancreatic pseudocysts in pregnancy: a case report and review of the literature. J Perinatol. 2003;23:69–72.
- 396. Eddy JJ, Lynch GE, Treacy DE. Pancreatic pseudocysts in pregnancy: a case report and review of the literature. J Perinatol. 2004;29:242–3.
- 397. Chen CP, Wang KG, Su TH, Yang YC. Acute pancreatitis in pregnancy. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1995;74:607–10.
- 398. Bar-David J, Mazor M, Leiberman JR, et al. Gestational diabetes complicated by severe hypertriglyceridemia and acute pancreatitis. Arch Obstet Gynecol. 1996;258:101–4.
- 399. Beattie GJ, Muir BB. Acute pancreatitis with pseudocyst formation complicating pregnancy in a patient with a coexistent choledochal cyst. Br J Obstet Gynecol. 1993;100:957–9.
- 400. Stowell JC, Bottsford JE, Rubel HR. Pancreatitis with pseudocyst and cholelithiasis in third trimester of pregnancy. South Med J. 1984;77:502–4.
- 401. Orlando CA, Bowman RL, Loose JH. Multicentric papillary–cystic neoplasm of the pancreas. Arch Pathol Lab Med. 1991;115:958–60.
- 402. Morales A, Ruiz Molina JM, Esteves HO, et al. Papillary– cystic neoplasm of the pancreas, a sex – steroid dependent tumor. Int J Pancreatol. 1998;24:219–25.
- 403. Olsen ME, Greer MS, Feintuch TA. Pancreatic mucinous cystadenoma during pregnancy. Am J Gynecol Health. 1993;7:27–30.
- Warshaw AL, Rutledge PL. Cystic tumors mistaken for pancreatic pseudocysts. Ann Surg. 1987;205:393–8.
- 405. Tanaka M, Chari S, Adsay V, et al. International Consensus Guidelines for management of intraductal

papillary mucinous neoplasms and mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. Pancreatology. 2006;6:17–32.

- 406. Truong MT, Lalakea ML, Robbins P, Friduss M. Primary hyperparathyroidism in pregnancy: a case series and review. Laryngoscope. 2008;118:1966–9.
- 407. McMullen TP, Learoyd DL, Williams DC. Hyperparathyroidism in pregnancy: options for localization and surgical therapy. World J Surg. 2010;34:1811–6.
- 408. Pothiwala P, Levine SN. Parathyroid surgery in pregnancy: review of the literature and localization by aspiration for parathyroid hormone levels. J Perinatol. 2009;29:779–84.
- 409. Mitchell DM, Jüppner H. Regulation of calcium homeostasis and bone metabolism in the fetus and neonate. Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes. 2010;17:25–30.
- 410. Kovacs CS, Kronenberg HM. Maternal-fetal calcium and bone metabolism during pregnancy, puerperium and lactation. Endocr Rev. 1997;18:832–72.
- 411. Wolfe HJ. Calcitonin: perspectives in current concepts. J Endocrinol Invest. 1982;5:423–32.
- 412. Horjus C, Groot I, Telting D, et al. Cinacalcet for hyperparathyroidism in pregnancy and puerperium. J Pediatr Endocrinol Metab. 2009;22:741–9.
- 413. Nussbaum SR. Pathophysiology and management of severe hypercalcemia. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am. 1993;22:343–62.
- 414. Steffensrud S. Parathyroids: the forgotten glands. Neonatal Netw. 2000;19:9–16.
- 415. Nathaniels EK, Nathaniels AM, Wang C. Mediastinal parathyroid tumors: a clinical and pathological study of 84 cases. Ann Surg. 1970;171:165–70.
- 416. Russell CFJ, Edis AJ, Scholz DA, et al. Mediastinal parathyroid tumors. Experience with 38 tumors requiring mediastinotomy for removal. Ann Surg. 1981;193:805–9.
- 417. Rooney DP, Traub AI, Russell CFJ, Hadden DR. Cure of hyperparathyroidism in pregnancy by sternotomy and removal of a mediastinal parathyroid adenoma. Postgrad Med J. 1998;74:233–6.
- 418. Young KR. Acute pancreatitis in pregnancy: two case reports. Obstet Gynecol. 1982;60:653–7.
- 419. Lykkesfeldt G, Bock JE, Pdersen FD, et al. Excessive hypertriglyceridaemia and pancreatitis in pregnancy: association with lipoprotein lipase deficiency. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1981;60:79–82.
- 420. Chu AJ, Rooney SA. Estrogen stimulation of surfactant synthesis. Pediatr Pulmonol. 1985;1(3 Suppl): S110–4.
- 421. Langmade CF, Edmondson HA. Acute pancreatitis during pregnancy and post-partum period: report of 9 cases. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1951;92:43–52.
- Joupilla P, Mokka R, Larmi TKI. Acute pancreatitis in pregnancy. Surg Gynaecol Obstet. 1974;139:879–82.
- 423. Tang SJ, Mayo ML, Rodriguez-Frias E, et al. Safety and utility of ERCP during pregnancy. Gastrointest Endosc. 2009;69:453–61.
- 424. Dixon NP, Faddis DM, Silberman H. Aggressive management of cholecystitis during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1987;154:292–4.

- 425. Okamura D, Starr ME, Lee EY, et al. Age-dependent vulnerability to experimental acute pancreatitis is associated with increased systemic inflammation and thrombosis. Aging Cell. 2012;11:760–9.
- 426. Goldacre MJ, Roberts SE. Hospital admission for acute pancreatitis in an English population, 1963– 98: database study of incidence and mortality. Br Med J. 2004;328:1466–9.
- 427. Talukdar R, Vege SS. Recent developments in acute pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2009;7 (11 Suppl):S3–9.
- 428. Sunamura M, Matsuno S, Takeda K, et al. Experimental study on the pathogenesis of pulmonary insufficiency in acute pancreatitis and changes in the pulmonary surfactant. Nihon Geka Gakkai Zasshi. 1988;89:1049–57.
- 429. Ko CW. Risk factors for gallstone-related hospitalization during pregnancy and the postpartum. Am J Gastroenterol. 2006;101:2263–8.
- 430. Valdivieso V, Covarrubias C, Siegel F, Cruz F. Pregnancy and cholelithiasis: pathogenesis and natural course of gallstones diagnosed in early puerperium. Hepatology. 1993;17:1–4.
- 431. Delmonico FL, Neer RM, Cosimi AB, et al. Hyperparathyroidism during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1976;131:328–37.
- 432. Sauer M, Steere A, Parsons MT. Hyperparathyroidism in pregnancy with sonographic documentation of a parathyroid adenoma: a case report. J Reprod Med. 1985;30:615–7.
- 433. Friderichsen C. Tetany in a suckling: with latent osteitis fibrosa in the mother. Lancet. 1939;233: 85–6.
- 434. Hutchnin P, Kessner DM. Neonatal tetany. Diagnostic lead to hyperparathyroidism in the mother. Ann Intern Med. 1964;61:1109–15.
- 435. McGeown MG, Field CM. Asymptomatic hyperparathyroidism. Lancet. 1960;2:1268–9.
- 436. Vanarsdel Jr PP. Maternal hyperparathyroidism as a cause of neonatal tetany: case report and review of 29 cases of parathyroid adenoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1955;15:680–4.
- 437. Walton RL. Neonatal tetany in two siblings: effects of maternal hyperparathyroidism. Pediatrics. 1954;13: 227–34.
- 438. Kaplan MM. Acute fatty liver of pregnancy. N Engl J Med. 1985;313:367–70.
- 439. Knox TA, Olans LB. Liver disease in pregnancy. N Engl J Med. 1996;335:569–76.
- 440. Balachandra S, Virlos IT, King NK, et al. Hyperlipidemia and outcome in acute pancreatitis. Int J Clin Pract. 2006;60:156–9.
- 441. Navarro S, Cubiella J, Feu F, et al. Hypertriglyceridemic acute pancreatitis. Is its clinical course different from lithiasic acute pancreatitis? Med Clin (Barc). 2004;123:567–70.
- 442. Koscica KL, Nwaubani U, Nazir M, Gimovsky M. Severe hyperlipidemia induced hemorrhagic pancreatitis during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol Int. 2009;2009:383942.

Nontraumatic Gastroduodenal Perforations

4.1 Perforated Peptic Ulcers

4.1.1 Peptic Ulcer in Pregnancy with General Considerations

I have never seen undue activity of a peptic ulcer during pregnancy, but I am very familiar with the opposite state of affairs where ulcer symptoms disappear during pregnancy.

Grey Turner

4.1.1.1 History

The first known peptic ulcer was found recently in China in a corpse 2,200 years ago [1] with increasing frequency since then. But there is this gap of 2,000 years since the Greeks started Western medicine and conceived that abdominal pain could be due to an ulcer inside the stomach lining akin to ulcers they were familiar with on the rest of the body. The testing of this hypothesis could, of course, come only from necropsies from about the fifteenth century, when ulcers, first gastric, then in the eighteenth century duodenal, were recorded and became more common and, then later, less frequent in most age groups [2].

4.1.1.2 Incidence

There are approximately 500,000 new cases and 4.5 million people suffering from these diseases each year in the United States [3].

Lower Incidence in Women

It has long been observed that the ratio between men and women who develop duodenal ulcer is 1.9:1 in the United States, whereas in Europe and Asia, this ratio is 2.2:1 [4–7] and 3.1:1 [8], respectively. Incidence in pregnancy is fortunately extremely low due to several factors.

Declining Incidence

With time, there has been a dramatic fall in the prevalence of peptic ulcer disease (PUD) in developed countries. There is an approximately 30-40 % fall in hospitalizations for PUD complications between 1993 and 2006 with a larger reduction in duodenal ulcers (-37.2 %) than gastric ulcers (-19.6 %) [9]. Similar percentage is found in other studies from other countries over the past three decades [9–11]. Duodenal ulcer is more common than gastric ulcer, although the largest decreases in ulcer incidence have been seen in duodenal ulcer [12]. Despite a declining incidence overall of PUD, the incidence of PUD complicated by either bleeding or perforation has remained constant or in fact even increased. Although the data are inconsistent in different countries, data from Finland and the Netherlands suggest that the rate of ulcer complications and the need for emergent ulcer surgery may have increased slightly over the past 30 years [10, 11].

Lower Fertility Rate in Women with Peptic Ulcer

One of the causes of rarity of the disease in pregnancy is that patients with duodenal ulcer, regardless of sex, have a 25 % lower fertility rate compared to the general population (at least in the era before methods of assisted reproduction) [13]. Lower reproduction rate is associated with peptic ulcers of all types. The results revealed that peptic ulcer reduces the reproductive ability of the individual in the sense that the number of children born to affected probands as well as affected parents is smaller than to unaffected individuals. The finding was supported by the observation that the number of children of patients with peptic ulcer was not influenced (i.e., further reduced) by a positive family history of peptic ulcer. By contrast, detailed analysis revealed that childlessness was more frequent in affected probands with a positive family history of peptic ulcer than in affected probands with a negative family history: 26 % compared to 16 %, respectively. A positive family history has thus been shown to participate in the higher rate of childless marriages for subjects suffering from peptic ulcer. At the same time, it has no bearing on the number of children who are born. The number is, however, reduced compared to the average for the general population, as a result of the probands disease.

Incidence in Pregnancy

Cappell and Sidhom reported that of 29,317 pregnant patients, 56 pregnant women who were hospitalized (0.19 %) were found to have severe upper gastrointestinal complaints [14]. Only 2 of 20 of the women undergoing esophagogastroduodenoscopy (EGD) were identified as having PUD (specifically for duodenal ulcers). Tests to evaluate suspected PUD (e.g., upper gastrointestinal series or EGD) that are routine in the general population have been conservatively performed on pregnant women [15, 16]. At the Central Middlesex Hospital, London, during the 11-year period (1951–1961), there were 22,994 confinements; there were duodenal ulcer in two, gastric ulcer in two, and peptic ulceration and hemorrhage in two (with additional dyspepsia in three and gastritis in three) patients [17]. In England and Wales [18], for the years 1951-1960, of 1,193 deaths associated with pregnancy but not due to it, 0.58 % were due to peptic ulceration; while of 8,429 deaths from all causes in women aged 20-49, 0.3 % were due to PUD [19]. Duodenal ulcers in early pregnancy are extremely rare (see Sect. 4.1.1.3). In a 15-year period, there were five cases published [20, 21].

On the contrary, there is higher incidence of maternal dyspepsia during pregnancy in comparison to general population. Dyspepsia is among the most common gastrointestinal diagnoses and is estimated to occur in 14–20 % of adults [22, 23]. Dyspepsia is a very common symptom in pregnancy, particularly in the second part, when 21 % of pregnant women complain of heartburn daily, 52 % at least once a month, and as many as 80 % in the third trimester [24, 25].

4.1.1.3 Pathophysiology

Dyspeptic symptoms usually disappear about the end of the 3rd month of pregnancy, but they may persist till term. The estrogen level and the greatly elevated histaminase concentration afford part of the explanation why symptoms, and especially complications, from peptic ulcer are so rare during pregnancy. Occasionally, more severe indigestion occurs with considerable resemblance to ulcer. Sandweiss et al. in 1939 reported 52 pregnancies in 25 women who were known to have peptic ulcer. In all but one case, the ulcer symptoms disappeared during pregnancy [26]. Clark in 1953 investigated dyspeptic symptoms during 313 pregnancies in 118 women diagnosed as suffering from peptic ulcer before pregnancy. He found that there was a remission of ulcer symptoms in 88 % of the pregnancies. More than half of these women claimed to have been completely symptom-free during the whole pregnancy; the remainder had minor symptoms which they regarded as unconnected with the ulcer. In the remaining 12 %, symptoms persisted which were indistinguishable from those of ulcer, and 1/3 of these were admitted to hospital for treatment of "indigestion." In no case did hemorrhage or perforation occur during the pregnancy [27].

The benefits derived from pregnancy in women with PUD are apparently short-lived. In Clark's series, there was recurrence in almost every case within 2 years postpartum [27].

Gastric Position Changes

Hurst and Stewart in 1929 stated that there was no doubt that pregnancy exerts a favorable influence on the symptoms of an ulcer and in some cases appears to lead to actual healing apart from any specific treatment. This they attributed to the mechanical effects of support of the stomach by the rising uterus. This is supposed to relieve the strain on the lesser curvature and improve the local circulation, which promotes healing of any ulcer [28]. Both in James's case [29] as well as Mulsow and Brown's case [30], the major accidents took place at a time when the stomach could not have been lifted much higher in the later weeks of pregnancy. Therefore, the mechanical theory by Hurst and Stewart is questionable.

Hypochlorhydria

Balint in 1927 [31] first suggested a general tendency toward increased alkalinity in tissue fluids during pregnancy, and other observers have confirmed that with increased alkalinity, there is found a hypo- or even achlorhydria, especially in the first 6 months of pregnancy; thereafter, the acid values began to rise toward normality and might even reach supernormal figures in the puerperium in certain cases [32–37]. The earliest observations on gastric acidity in pregnancy were made in 1925 by Nakai, who showed that there was a striking diminution in both the free and the total acid content of gastric juice in response to a test meal [32]. This was confirmed by Artz [36], who drew attention to the fact that the lowest secretion of free acid coincides with the period of pregnancy when nausea and vomiting are common. Murray et al. noted with the maximal histamine test that maximal secretion was decreased in the first 30 weeks of pregnancy [38]. This decreased secretion could be due to several factors. Plasma diamine oxidase (histaminase) levels are markedly increased in pregnancy [39], and there is evidence from the 1960s that this substance is related to gastric secretion and may inhibit it [40, 41]. Another important observation is that regurgitation of duodenal contents especially bile is present in only 3 % of pregnant patients despite common nausea and vomiting during (early) pregnancy [33, 42]. Authors share opinion that duodenal regurgitation is not the cause of hypochlorhydria.

Hormonal Influence

Crohn (1927) and others noted that peptic ulcers tend to break down in the puerperium. Winkelstein (1940) thought that the agent responsible for the breakdown might possibly be prolactin, the lactogenic hormone of the anterior pituitary. During gestation, the formation of prolactin is inhibited by the high blood levels of ovarian and placental hormones. He made experimental studies on animals with chemically produced peptic ulcers by treating them with the ovarian hormone theelin. The response was good and the ulcers healed within 10 days. Abrahamson et al. in 1942 treated peptic ulcers in human beings with theelin and, while getting a slightly better immediate response as compared with a number of controls treated on routine lines, found the long-term results no better [43].

One study confirmed previous observation that following ovariectomy, the gastroduodenal mucosa is less sensitive to ulcerogenic stimuli [44]. The reduction by ovariectomy of cysteamine- and indomethacin-induced ulcers of the stomach and the duodenum might relate to the decrease of plasma 17a-estradiol levels, since mucosal damage induced by cysteamine was increased by exogenous administration of the hormone into intact female rats. In contrast, administration of progesterone protected the gastroduodenal mucosa against ulcerogenic treatment with cysteamine or indomethacin. This last finding is in agreement with recent data showing that an increase of endogenous progesterone levels by early pregnancy or the administration of exogenous progesterone decreases the vulnerability of gastroduodenal mucosa to cysteamine [45]. Interestingly, progesterone acts as a protective factor also in male rats.

The maximal levels of chorionic gonadotropins also correspond to the period of decreased gastric secretion. The increased level of estrogen may be a factor, for Truelove has shown that stilbestrol does have a beneficial effect on duodenal ulcers [46]. Others confirmed these results [47, 48]. The equal sex incidence of peptic ulceration in children, the decreased incidence in women during the childbearing years, and the marked increase in incidence at the time of menopause [49] all suggest that the female sex hormones have some relationship to peptic ulceration and that the alterations in the hormones during pregnancy may give rise to an increased resistance to peptic ulceration. Duodenal ulceration and its complications in the presence of high blood levels of both estrogens and progestagens must be due to factors other than changes in acid output. Interestingly enough, Kahlson et al. have shown protection against gastric ulceration during pregnancy in rats in the presence of raised acid output [50]. The resistance against digestion is provided by many factors, most of which are still poorly understood, including mucus, rapid epithelial turnover and migration, secretion of proteolytic ferments in the inactive form in the basal part of the gastric glands, and gastric urease, and it may be that estrogens exert a beneficial influence on duodenal ulceration by altering the secretion of mucus.

Izak [51] and Gryboski [52] noted that plasma pepsinogen rises in the last trimester of pregnancy, reaching a maximum on the first postpartum day. Murray et al. [38] examined the gastric secretion of pregnant women, both in the basal state and after the administration of 0.04 mg of histamine acid phosphate per kilogram of body weight. He noted decreased secretory response during pregnancy, mainly during the first 30 weeks. Two possible explanations for diminished hydrochloric acid secretion have been offered. The first is the antisecretory effect of plasma histaminase, which increases in pregnancy, sometimes as much as 1,000-fold [53]. Barnes [39] showed that plasma histaminase begins to rise about 7 weeks after the last normal menstrual period and that the peak is reached in the 26th-28th weeks of gestation. Preparations of histaminase administered to dogs with Heidenhain pouches were shown to diminish histamine-stimulated secretion [54]. Furthermore, the administration of histaminase inhibitors appears to augment both basal and gastric secretory response to a meal [40].

Way in 1945 attempted to explain the rarity of peptic ulcer and complications in pregnancy by correlating the hypochlorhydria found in these patients with the increased secretion of the anterior-pituitary-like hormones in the urine. He concluded that the greater the secretion of these latter, the more marked the hypochlorhydria. This endocrine explanation appears to be the most likely reason for the rarity of peptic ulcer activity during pregnancy [42]. Same theory was postulated by Horwich in 1958 [55]. Hormonal changes characterized by significant increases in levels of 17-hydroxysteroids and 17-ketosteroids have also been implicated as a possible factor in peptic ulcer in late pregnancy [56]. These and other observations suggest that estrogens may protect against peptic ulceration. This concept is supported back in 1960 by the beneficial effect, demonstrated in when stilbestrol was used in the treatment of men with duodenal ulcer [46].

It has also been suggested that female gestational hormones (particularly progesterone) decrease the rate of ulcer formation by increasing gastric mucus synthesis. An increase in plasma histamine in pregnancy (caused by placental histaminase synthesis) increases metabolism of maternal histamine, thereby reducing gastric acid secretion during pregnancy [39].

Changes in Nutritional and Lifestyle Habits

Avoidance of ulcerogenic factors such as cigarette smoking, alcohol, and drugs including NSAIDs (nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs) all probably contribute to the reduced incidence of PUD in pregnancy.

4.1.1.4 Risk Factors

All known risk factors for peptic ulcers in general population are also risk factors in the pregnant population.

Helicobacter pylori Infection

H. pylori infection and NSAID use account for most cases of PUD. The rate of *H. pylori* infection for duodenal ulcers in the United States is less than 75 % for patients who do not use NSAIDs. Excluding patients who used NSAIDs, 61 % of duodenal ulcers and 63 % of gastric ulcers were positive for *H. pylori* in one study. These rates were lower in whites than in nonwhites. Prevalence of *H. pylori* infection in complicated ulcers (i.e., bleeding, perforation) is significantly lower than that found in uncomplicated ulcer disease. Several studies reported that *H. pylori* infection is not associated with an increase in dyspepsia, hyperemesis gravidarum, or maternal or neonatal morbidity [57–60].

Medications

NSAID use is a common cause of PUD. These drugs disrupt the mucosal permeability barrier, rendering the mucosa vulnerable to injury. Around 30 % of adults taking NSAIDs have adverse GI effects. Factors associated with an increased risk of duodenal ulcers in the setting of NSAID use include history of previous PUD, advanced age, female sex, high doses or combinations of NSAIDs, long-term NSAID use, concomitant use of anticoagulants, and severe comorbid illnesses. Although the idea was initially controversial, most evidence now supports the assertion that *H*. pylori and NSAIDs are synergistic with respect to the development of PUD. A meta-analysis found that H. pylori eradication in NSAID-naive users before the initiation of NSAIDs was associated with a decrease in PUD [61].

Corticosteroids alone do not increase the risk for PUD; however, they can potentiate ulcer risk in patients who use NSAIDs concurrently.

The risk of upper GI tract bleeding may be increased in users of the diuretic *spironolactone* [62] or *serotonin reuptake inhibitors* with moderate to high affinity for serotonin transporter [63].

Lifestyle Factors

Evidence that *tobacco* use is a risk factor for duodenal ulcers is not conclusive. Support for a pathogenic role for smoking comes from the finding that smoking may accelerate gastric emptying and decrease pancreatic bicarbonate production. However, studies have produced contradictory findings. In one prospective study of more than 47,000 men with duodenal ulcers, smoking did not emerge as a risk factor [64]. However, smoking in the setting of *H. pylori* infection may increase the risk of relapse of PUD [65]. Smoking is harmful to the gastroduodenal mucosa, and *H. pylori* infiltration is denser in the gastric antrum of smokers [66].

Ethanol is known to cause gastric mucosal irritation and nonspecific gastritis. Evidence that consumption of alcohol is a risk factor for duodenal ulcer is inconclusive. A prospective study of more than 47,000 men with duodenal ulcer did not find an association between alcohol intake and duodenal ulcer [64]. Little evidence suggests that *caffeine* intake is associated with an increased risk of duodenal ulcers.

Severe Physiological Stress

Stressful conditions that may cause PUD include burns, CNS trauma, surgery, and severe medical illness. Serious systemic illness, sepsis, hypotension, respiratory failure, and multiple traumatic injuries increase the risk for secondary (stress) ulceration. Cushing ulcers are associated with a brain tumor or injury and typically are single, deep ulcers that are prone to perforation. They are associated with high gastric acid output and are located in the duodenum or stomach. Extensive burns are associated with Curling ulcers. Severe illness and a decreased gastric pH are related to an increased risk of gastric ulceration and hemorrhage.

Hypersecretory States (Uncommon)

The following are among hypersecretory states that may, uncommonly, cause PUD:

- Gastrinoma (Zollinger-Ellison syndrome) or multiple endocrine neoplasia type I
- Antral G-cell hyperplasia
- Systemic mastocytosis
- Basophilic leukemias
- Cystic fibrosis
- Short bowel syndrome
- Hyperparathyroidism

Physiological Factors

In up to one-third of patients with duodenal ulcers, basal acid output (BAO) and maximal acid output (MAO) are increased. In one study, increased BAO was associated with an odds ratio [OR] of up to 3.5, and increased MAO was associated with an OR of up to 7 for the development of duodenal ulcers. Individuals at especially high risk are those with a BAO >15 mEq/h. The increased BAO may reflect the fact that in a significant proportion of patients with duodenal ulcers, the parietal cell mass is increased to nearly twice that of the reference range [67].

In addition to the increased gastric and duodenal acidity observed in some patients with duodenal ulcers, accelerated gastric emptying is often present. This acceleration leads to a high acid load delivered to the first part of the duodenum, where 95 % of all duodenal ulcers are located. Acidification of the duodenum leads to gastric metaplasia, which indicates replacement of duodenal villous cells with cells that share morphological and secretory characteristics of the gastric epithelium. Gastric metaplasia may create an environment that is well suited to colonization by *H. pylori*.

Genetics

More than 20 % of patients have a *family history* of duodenal ulcers, compared with only 5–10 % in the control groups. In addition, weak associations have been observed between duodenal ulcers and blood type O. Furthermore, patients who do not secrete ABO antigens in their saliva and gastric juices are known to be at higher risk. The reason for these apparent genetic associations is unclear.

A rare genetic association exists between *familial hyperpepsinogenemia type I* (a genetic phenotype leading to enhanced secretion of pepsin) and duodenal ulcers. However, *H. pylori* can increase pepsin secretion, and a retrospective analysis of the sera of one family studied before the discovery of *H. pylori* revealed that their high pepsin levels were more likely related to *H. pylori* infection.

Fasting (In General Population)

Most of the studies showed that the frequency of PUD is increased during Ramadan [68-71]. Donderici et al. reported that peptic ulcer complications are more frequent during Ramadan compared to periods before and after Ramadan [72]. There are no studies in the pregnant population. Of three studies, two reported an increase (only in patients with predisposing factors especially dyspepsia) [72, 73], and one reported no change [74] in the frequency of duodenal ulcer perforation during Ramadan in general population. It is interesting that during Ramadan fasting, incidence of male dominance of duodenal ulcer perforation significantly decreases. This observation is found in two studies [72, 73]. Up to date, there are no such studies in pregnant population.

 Table 4.1
 Some of the less common causes of peptic

 ulcer disease in general population

Hepatic cirrhosis
Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease
Allergic gastritis and eosinophilic gastritis
Cytomegalovirus infection
Graft versus host disease
Uremic gastropathy
Henoch-Schönlein gastritis
Corrosive gastropathy
Celiac disease
Bile gastropathy
Autoimmune disease
Crohn's disease
Other granulomatous gastritides (e.g., sarcoidosis,
histiocytosis X, tuberculosis)
Phlegmonous gastritis and emphysematous gastritis
Other infections (Epstein-Barr virus, HIV, Helicobacter
heilmannii, herpes simplex, influenza, syphilis,
<i>Candida albicans</i> , histoplasmosis, mucormycosis, and
Charaothannautic a conta cuch as 5 fluorourseil
(5-FLI) methotrexate (MTX) and cyclophosphamide
Local radiation resulting in mucosal damage which
may lead to the development of duodenal ulcers
Use of crack cocaine, which causes localized
vasoconstriction, resulting in reduced blood flow and
possibly leading to mucosal damage

Additional Risk Factors

Other risk factors may be associated with PUD and are listed in Table 4.1.

4.1.1.5 Clinical Presentation

Peptic ulcer is rare and difficult to diagnose during pregnancy. Obstetric patients as a rule are not questioned closely with respect to past gastrointestinal symptoms. Epigastric distress, heartburn, nausea, and vomiting are frequent complaints during normal pregnancy and, therefore, often overlooked. These symptoms are also associated with hyperemesis gravidarum and hiatal hernia, both more prevalent than peptic ulcer in pregnancy. On the contrary to peptic ulcer itself, dyspepsia is among the most common gastrointestinal diagnoses and is estimated to occur in 14-20 % of adults [22, 23]. Dyspepsia is a very common symptom in pregnancy, particularly in the second part, when 21 % of pregnant women complain of heartburn daily, 52 % at least once a month, and as many as 80 % in the third trimester [24, 25].

Cardinal symptoms of PUD are upper abdominal pain, nausea, and vomiting. The pain is often epigastric and worse at night. In the presence of a gravid uterus (and especially when labor ensues), it can be quite difficult for patients to localize pain. Unlike gastroesophageal reflux disease, the pain is not exacerbated by recumbence or associated with regurgitation. Although nausea and vomiting occurs in 50-80 % of normal pregnancies, it is uncommon for these symptoms to persist beyond 20-week gestation. Nausea and vomiting of pregnancy is classically most intense in the morning while PUD symptoms are worse nocturnally and postprandially during the day. PUD symptoms also get worse with increasing gestation and are therefore usually most severe in the third trimester. Occasionally, PUD may present with hematemesis. Uncomplicated PUD produces minimal physical signs.

The symptoms of peptic ulceration are improved during pregnancy in many women. Relief occurs early in pregnancy, but unfortunately, the symptoms frequently recur following delivery [28, 29].

4.1.1.6 Diagnosis

Diagnostic modalities are the same for pregnant and general population. The most common diagnostic tool of nonemergent presentation is esophagogastroduodenoscopy because it can obtain samples for histopathological examination as well as *H. pylori* presence. The procedure is safe in pregnancy if no sedative medications are used which can lead to fetal hypoxia [75, 76]. *American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy* (ASGE) guidelines state two indications for EGD:

- Significant or continued GI bleeding
- Severe or refractory nausea and vomiting or abdominal pain

Therefore, if only uncomplicated ulcer is suspected, there is no need for endoscopy during pregnancy or it should be postponed to the second trimester [77].

4.1.1.7 Therapy

Pharmacological treatment is the same in pregnant and general population (see Sect. 4.1.2.5). All classes of medications are safe for the fetus, and no increase in incidence of fetal anomalies was found on large samples [78]. No severe side effects were observed in any of the mothers or their newborns. No malfunctions or malformations were observed in the newborns. Follow-up of the children between 2 and 12 years showed normal development in all children [79]. Recent studies confirmed that higher rate of congenital anomalies was not found in the offspring of mothers with PUD [78]. One study showed that severe chronic dyspepsia in early pregnancy and drug treatment for this was not associated with a higher risk of congenital malformations except possibly isolated rectal/anal atresia/stenosis [80].

4.1.1.8 Prognosis

Perforated gastroduodenal ulcers in pregnancy, as in nonpregnant condition, should be divided into benign peptic ulcers, malignant ulcers/perforated carcinomas, and specific forms such as Zollinger-Ellison syndrome. The division is necessary because therapeutic principles and prognosis between these groups are different.

Nationwide, population-based study revealed that maternal PUD was independently associated with a 1.18-, 1.20-, and 1.25-fold increased risk of having babies with low birth weight, preterm delivery, and small for gestational age, respectively, after adjusting for family income and maternal, paternal, and infant characteristics. With the comparison of the PUD women without treatment with the unaffected mothers, gestational PUD was found to have an adverse impact on pregnancy outcomes. However, in further examining women with treated PUD, authors were unable to identify improved effects of PUD medication on the risks of adverse neonate outcomes [81]. It remains unclear what factors elevate the risk of adverse birth outcomes among patients with PUD. The possible role of diet and nutrient absorption deserve more examination. In animal models, maternal starvation decreased the extent of metabolic substrate produced by the mother and provided to the fetus, retarding fetal intrauterine growth [82]. Glucose, transmitted from the mother to fetus, is the main energy substrate for intrauterine growth [83].

Whereas glucose is produced by maternal metabolism, dietary restriction or maternal hypoglycemia decreases availability of metabolic fuel and consequently slows fetal growth [84, 85]. Likewise, low micronutrient intake during pregnancy is associated with adverse neonatal outcomes such as preterm delivery [82]. In response to symptoms of anorexia, abdominal distention, epigastric pain, and postprandial vomiting, mothers with PUD during pregnancy may restrict their dietary intake to avoid the discomfort. The risk of constrained fetal growth and adverse birth outcomes might be elevated accordingly. Stress might also contribute to the link between gestational PUD and adverse pregnancy outcomes. Stress is strongly associated with PUD because threats to homeostasis prompt an adaptive or allostatic response [86]. Maternal vasoconstriction, resulting from the release of catecholamines in exposure to stress, might also obstruct the transmission of oxygen and vital nutrients to the fetus [87]. Fetal central nervous system and particularly glucocorticoid brain receptor development might subsequently be affected [88, 89]. Previous literature indeed demonstrated a significant relationship between maternal prenatal stress and infants with low birth weights and decreased gestational age at birth [89]. Thus, women with PUD might be those who perceive or experience more stressful circumstances. The further exposure of their fetuses to stress and elevated levels of adrenal hormones might consequently elevate the risk of negative birth outcomes. Furthermore, Chen et al. identified increased risk of adverse pregnancy outcomes among mothers with PUD who took no medication for it during pregnancy [81]. Meanwhile, no significant difference in outcomes was observed for those who did take medication during pregnancy. PUD medications, such as H₂ blockers or proton pump inhibitors [90-92], are probably safe during pregnancy according to current clinical data but with the possibility that the lack of insignificant difference is due to the relatively small sample size. The trend toward slightly increased though insignificant risk of low birth weight and preterm birth might reflect more severe PUD symptoms among women who were prescribed PUD medication.

4.1.1.9 Specific Considerations Zollinger-Ellison Syndrome

Zollinger-Ellison syndrome (ZES), described in 1955, is an ulcerative disease of the upper gastrointestinal tract that includes high levels of gastrin and gastric acid. There is little information on the management of pregnancy in patients with pancreatic endocrine tumors such as ZES. This has occurred because the syndromes are uncommon (i.e., ten cases/million population/year); until last decades, these patients frequently died soon after the diagnosis, which was often established only late in the disease course and the hormonal syndrome often caused severe metabolic or nutritional deficiencies that may have interfered with pregnancy [93–95]. However, at present, because of earlier diagnosis and the increased ability to medically control the hormonal symptoms, especially in patients with ZES with potent gastric acid antisecretory drugs, these patients are living longer [93, 95–97] and women with the disorder more frequently become pregnant. The tendency of the tumor to grow slowly enables the physician to focus on symptomatic treatment. Gastrin levels do not change significantly during pregnancy and thus are useful for the diagnosis and followup of this syndrome [98]. There is a controversy whether pregnancy offers protection against ZES. Some have reported the absence of symptoms of ZES during pregnancy [99, 100], while Ezeh et al. [101] reported a case of exacerbation during pregnancy that required i.v. omeprazole treatment. The patient by Mayer et al. had been treated operatively and had low gastrin levels requiring high doses of omeprazole. This fact might strengthen the theory that pregnancy does not offer protection against ZES [102].

The management of pregnant patients with an asymptomatic pancreatic endocrine tumor syndrome such as ZES presents a number of unique problems. ZES is the most common symptomatic malignant pancreatic endocrine tumor [93]. Similar to the other pancreatic endocrine tumors, these patients have two different treatment problems [93]. First, symptoms caused by the ectopic hormonal release must be controlled, and, second, treatment must be directed against the tumor, which in all the syndromes, except insulinoma, is malignant in 30-90 % of cases [93]. In ZES the ectopically released gastrin causes gastric acid hypersecretion that, if untreated, results in severe ulcer disease, malabsorption, and frequently severe gastroesophageal reflux disease [93–95]. The gastrinoma is malignant in 60-90 % of cases [93–95], and 34 % of patients have liver metastases [93]; however, in most patients the tumor grows relatively slowly [97]. Because of the slow rate of progression of most gastrinomas, the primary problem during pregnancy in patients with ZES is controlling the severe gastric acid secretion. This problem is complicated by the large volume of gastric acid secretion, necessitating daily gastric acid antisecretory drug treatment [93, 96]; the requirement for high doses of these drugs in many patients [96]; and the unknown safety profiles of any of the gastric antisecretory drugs during pregnancy, especially in high doses.

It is possible for patients with ZES to have pregnancies that are not complicated by gastric acid hypersecretion. If the ZES is diagnosed before pregnancy, curative resection with parietal cell vagotomy may obviate the need for gastric antisecretory drugs. If metastases are present or the diagnosis of ZES is made after conception, ranitidine in the lowest possible dose should be used to control acid secretion. If acid secretion in uncontrolled, the dose may be increased or omeprazole may be used [103].

Antacids are generally ineffective in the management of ZES and thus are not a realistic option. The histamine H₂ receptor antagonists and H⁺-K⁺ adenosine triphosphatase inhibitors can control gastric hypersecretion in all patients with ZES [96]; however, high doses of these drugs are frequently required [93, 96]. In various studies of patients with ZES, the mean dose of cimetidine required was 3.6 g, for ranitidine it was 1.2 g, and for famotidine it was 0.25 g, all of which were more than four times the doses required for the treatment of idiopathic PUD [93, 96]. Similarly, the median dose of omeprazole or lansoprazole required is 60 mg, which is also higher than the 20 or 30 mg, respectively, used in routine idiopathic PUD [96]. The safety of these drugs in pregnancy is the central issue in trying to decide the proper approach to the management of the acid hypersecretion in these patients during pregnancy. Studies have shown that the high doses used in ZES cimetidine can cause antiandrogen side effects in some patients [104]. Ranitidine, however, has not been shown to possess these antiandrogenic effects in pregnant rats or in patients with ZES even at high doses [105]. There are case reports describing the safe use of cimetidine and ranitidine in pregnant patients with gastroesophageal reflux disease, hyperemesis gravidarum, Mallory-Weiss tears, and active PUD [106–108]. Detailed strategy of treating patients with ZES prior to and during pregnancy could be found in the article by Stewart et al. [103].

Helicobacter pylori

H. pylori infects the human stomach, causing gastritis, peptic ulcer, and gastric cancer. H. pylori infection has also been related to extragastric disorders. During pregnancy, preferential induction of Th₂-type cytokines downregulates Th₁-type responses, allowing fetal survival. The results suggest that H. pylori infection can induce activation of resident uterine immune cells and/or recruitment of cells at the endometrial level. It can be hypothesized that the local Th₁-type response induced by H. pylori infection could alter the systemic Th₁-/Th₂-type cytokine balance at sites under particular physiopathological conditions of active tissue and/or vascular formation, such as pregnancy. This is the first evidence in an animal model of the possible influence of H. pylori infection on pregnancy. Further work is required on its mechanism and its relevance for humans [109]. Transmission of *H. pylori* infection from the mother to infant was not detected by culture in animal study, suggesting that decreased baby weight may be due to decreased milk supply or altered nutrition from the mother [110].

Physiological and epidemiological evidence suggests that *H. pylori* may interfere with iron metabolism, lowering it [111–114]. In the study

by Weyermann et al., the reduction of hemoglobin levels during pregnancy in the presence of *H. pylori* infection seemed to be slightly higher among women with iron therapy during pregnancy compared with women without [115]. Even though the difference between both groups was not statistically significant, this pattern would be consistent with the hypothesis of a possible increase in bacterial density by iron therapy, which might in turn reduce the benefit from iron therapy, because microbiologic and ferrokinetic studies suggested that outer membrane receptors of *H. pylori* in vitro are able to capture iron from human lactoferrin and use it for growth [116]. However, this hypothesis must be confirmed.

Women who were infected with H. pylori were generally shorter than women who were not infected. Moreover, women who gave birth to babies with intrauterine growth retardation were also shorter than women who gave birth to normal-sized babies. Many studies have shown that close contact and overcrowding among family members promotes the transmission of H. pylori infection [117–119]. Therefore, the possibility exists that an infected mother may more often transmit H. pylori to her infant and thereby continues a vicious cycle of growth restriction. The possible mechanisms by which H. pylori may affect fetal growth are speculative. However, it is conceivable that *H. pylori* may be linked with an increase in symptoms including dyspepsia [120], nausea [121], or vomiting [122, 123], because of underlying undiagnosed PUD, which in turn may affect maternal appetite and therefore restrict the growth of the fetus, although this was not determined in this study. Another possible mechanism linking intrauterine growth retardation with H. pylori infection may be the effect of chronic H. pylori infection upon the vascular system. Acute atherosclerotic changes have been noted in placental and uterine spiral arteries in cases with intrauterine growth retardation [124]. Previous studies have suggested that H. pylori infection may increase platelet aggregation and fibrinogen, as well as having an effect on lipid peroxidase [125–128]. Therefore, chronic H. pylori infection might induce vascular disease, which in turn may affect the placenta and thereby

cause intrauterine growth retardation. Therefore, direct link between perforated peptic ulcer and abnormal pregnancy and/or fetal consequences could not be proved because acute/chronic *H. pylori* infection and other potential confounders could have the same or even more influence on negative pregnancy outcomes.

It has been shown in mice that H. pyloriinfected mice show a decrease in implantation rates and their offspring are of low birth weight [109]. Infection with H. pylori cytotoxinassociated gene (CagA)-positive strains has been shown to cause a severe inflammatory response and significant neutrophil infiltration in the gastric mucosa [129]. There is statistically significant relationship between CagA-positive strains of *H. pylori* and early pregnancy loss (EPL) which might be explicable on the basis of general inflammatory reaction to infection. Concentrations of IL-1 β , IL-8, and TNF- α were all significantly higher in H. pylori-positive gastric mucosa samples [130]. These cytokines may cause systemic inflammation that could affect the integrity of the fetoplacental unit and threaten the welfare of the fetus [131]. It was shown that poor oral hygiene is associated with a history of miscarriage [131], possibly due to systemic inflammatory response to oral bacterial infection. It may be assumed that a parallel mechanism underpins the ELL in women infected with CagE-positive H. pylori strains.

In infertile human males, H. pylori infection was shown to be associated with low sperm quality compared to uninfected patients [132]. The pathogenicity of an H. pylori isolate depends on strain-specific factors [133]. The Cag pathogenicity island, for which CagA is the marker, has been associated with both duodenal ulcer and gastric cancer [134], and infection with CagApositive strain is generally associated with a higher level of inflammatory mediators compared to CagA-negative strains. In CagA-positive male patients, a significant reduction in sperm motility was observed along with increased apoptosis and necrosis [132] with two hypotheses explaining this finding: inflammatory reaction to infection and the immune reaction between H. pylori and the sperm antigen [135].

Peptic Ulcer Disease Complicated by Gastric Outlet Obstruction

Several such cases are described [136, 137]. Ideally, the operation during pregnancy should be avoided due to surgical stress and possible postoperative nutritional deficiencies to the mother and fetus. Gastric outlet obstruction should be treated with endoscopic balloon dilatation with additional procedures such as endoscopic needle-knife radial incisions [138]. Duration of the therapeutic effect depends on the underlying cause of the gastric outlet obstruction, but most studies report therapeutic effect in months which is enough to postpone the definitive treatment by operation after delivery [139]. If malignancy is confirmed, surgery is indicated by oncologic principles in pregnancy.

4.1.2 Perforated Peptic Ulcer

I cannot remember a perforated gastric or duodenal ulcer during pregnancy.

Sir Gordon-Taylor

Every doctor, faced with a perforated duodenal ulcer of the stomach or intestine, must consider opening the abdomen, sewing up the hole, and averting a possible or actual inflammation by careful cleansing of the abdominal cavity. Johann von Mikulicz-Radecki, 1884

4.1.2.1 History

For thousands of years, healthy people have had acute abdominal pain, nausea, vomiting, and diarrhea followed by death in a few hours or days. Often these symptoms were contributed to poisoning, and people have been sent to prison for this [140]. King Charles I's daughter, Henriette Anne, died suddenly in 1670 (at age 26) after a day of abdominal pain and tenderness. Since poisoning was suspected, autopsy was performed revealing peritonitis and a small hole in the anterior wall of the stomach. However, the doctors had never heard of a perforated peptic ulcer (PPU) and attributed the hole in the stomach to the knife of the dissector [141]. Necropsies were first allowed since 1500 and became more common between 1600 and 1800 [141, 142]. As a consequence, more often perforation of the



Fig. 4.1 Robert Daniel Mussey (1884–1958) is a physician in a family of six generations of physicians (*cropped picture*) [144]. He guided the development of an obstetrics/gynecology department at the Mayo Clinic and was Professor of Obstetrics and Gynecology there until he retired in 1950

stomach was observed. Johann Mikulicz-Radecki (1850–1905), often referred to as the first surgeon who closed a perforated peptic ulcer (PPU) by simple closure in 1884, said: "Every doctor, faced with a perforated duodenal ulcer of the stomach or intestine, must consider opening the abdomen, sewing up the hole, and averting a possible or actual inflammation by careful cleansing of the abdominal cavity" [143]. Robert Daniel Mussey (Fig. 4.1) was one of the first, in 1927, who reported two cases of peptic ulceration in 370 operations during pregnancy at the Mayo Clinic in a period of 10 years [145]. It is not known whether these two operations were made in elective or emergent settings.

4.1.2.2 Considerations in General Population

Remarkable changes have occurred in the sex and age incidence of PUD in North-West Europe. The fluctuations over the previous 150 years were studied by Jennings in 1940 [146]. He examined the incidence of perforations, which provide perhaps the most uniform index of the incidence of ulcers for the total period. His interpretation suggested that during this period, there had been three observable syndromes: perforations of acute gastric ulcers in young women, perforations of duodenal ulcers in young and middleaged men, and perforations of gastric ulcers in older men [146].

Perforations began to be noted with increasing frequency at the beginning of the nineteenth century. Half of all perforations were then in young women in their twenties, and these reached a peak in the latter half of the century. They seemed to be *acute gastric ulcers*, which caused death from perforations near the cardia or from hemorrhage [146, 147]. By the end of the century, this condition had begun to disappear. But even in 1905, the Registrar General was able to write: *Gastric ulcer does not appear frequently as a cause of death until the attainment of the reproductive period, when the female rate greatly exceeds the male, while at later ages the male rate is in excess [148].*

The common perforations of today made an appearance only at the beginning of the twentieth century; these are *juxtapyloric ulcers* occurring mainly in young and middle-aged men [149]. Studies up to 1955 show a continuing trend of increase in perforations of peptic ulcers in men [150]. The incidence of perforation during the 1940s in the two sexes was much greater in men, varying from 25:1 [43, 151–155].

In the 1950s, however, there were signs that the volume of peptic ulcer had at last reached a peak and was beginning to fall. A halt in mortality from *gastric ulcer* was noted in the early 1950s, and it then seemed possible to ascribe this to better treatment [156]. Subsequently the death rate has continued to fall, and sickness statistics show the same trends. The decline is found in sickness rates reported from general practice, from the Army, and from insurance certificates [157–159].

Trends for duodenal ulcer are similar but follow about 5 years behind. In the mid-1950s, death rates reached a plateau and then began to fall. This fall can also be seen from the census of clinically diagnosed peptic ulcers in York and from the duration and the number of spells of sickness absence [160]. As yet it does not appear in statistics of the last decade from general practice and from the Army, both of which showed stable rates [157–159]. All these trends together suggest that we are observing a recession of the PUD. This has affected the age groups unequally. Since the war, mortality from gastric and duodenal ulcers has declined in young men and women, although up to 1962, it was still rising at ages over 65 (Fig. 4.2a-d). One possible explanation is that the fluctuations in peptic ulcer rates represent a cohort phenomenon and that each generation has carried its own particular risk of bearing ulcers throughout adult life. In order to examine this hypothesis, the experience of each generation or cohort must be followed separately through its life cycle.

Because of the success of medical therapy in the management of PUD, surgery has a very limited role, and elective peptic ulcer surgery has been virtually abandoned. The number of elective operations for PUD dropped more than 70 % in the 1980s; 80 % of these procedures were emergent operations [162]. The lifetime prevalence of perforated peptic ulcer (PPU) has been estimated at 5 % [163]. Currently, mortality and morbidity following PPU are substantial, and mortality rates as high as 25-30 % have been reported [164–167]. Several prognostic factors and scoring systems for PPU have been examined [166, 168–172]. The mortality incidence doubles for every 6-h period from the time of perforation to the time of surgery; after 24 h the mortality rate is maintained at the high rate of over 60 %. Sepsis is frequent and a leading cause of death in patients with PPU, and some of the reported prognostic factors are associated with the sepsis syndrome [173, 174]. The authors of the first surgical procedures for PPU were as follows:

- 1892 resection: Heusner
- 1894 oversaw: Dean
- 1937 omental patch: Graham
- 1990 laparoscopy: Mouret



Fig. 4.2 Deaths from peptic ulcer by age and sex and year of death. (a) Gastric ulcer: males. (b) Gastric ulcer: females. (c) Duodenal ulcer: males. (d) Duodenal ulcer: females; mean rates for 10-year periods were calculated from the Annual Reviews of the Registrar General.

Populations include non-civilians. Correction factors for the pre-1940 data to allow for the change in death certification (males 1.034, females 1.042) have not been used. Log graphs [161]

4.1.2.3 Perforated Peptic Ulcer in Pregnant Population

History

In pregnant population, Chabannes [175] in 1903 first drew attention to this subject, followed by Szenes [176]. This point is further buttressed by the seminal work of Hooker in 1933, in which only one case of duodenal ulcer was recorded following 1,564 puerperal deaths from 348,310 pregnancies [177]. Sandweiss et al. have subsequently reviewed the topic and found nine PPUs [178]. Howkins in 1950 quoted Professor Grey Turner's statement that he has never seen undue activity of a peptic ulcer during pregnancy, but is very familiar with the opposite state of affairs where ulcer symptoms disappear during pregnancy; also Sir Gordon-Taylor's statement that he cannot remember a perforated gastric or duodenal ulcer during pregnancy [179] and it must be extremely rare to meet with this complication. Scott in 1945, discussing the differential diagnosis of acute abdominal lesions in pregnancy, does not even mention ulcer perforation as a possibility [180].

Incidence

Sandweiss et al. found only one case of perforated duodenal ulcer in 70,310 pregnancies in Detroit in the period 1928-1937 and also one case of perforated gastric ulcer in 348,310 pregnancies over a period of 3 years in New York. Both patients died [178]. The low incidence of peptic ulceration in pregnancy has been demonstrated in a number of series from 1939 to 1955; a compilation of four of these has shown that among 233,650 deliveries, only 11 patients had peptic ulcers [28, 181–183], and among 1,564 maternal deaths in 348,310 pregnancies, only one death was due to peptic ulceration [184]. In early reports perforation was more frequent than bleeding during pregnancy [178]. Reports have found 13 cases of PPUs (nine duodenal and four gastric) during pregnancy and the first week after delivery [185]. Nine of the 13 mothers died, and the four cases in which the mother survived were reported from this country up to 1961 by James [29], Horwich [55], Ross [186], and Burkitt [187]. Only 24 cases of PPUs have been described

up to 1966 [19, 29, 55, 154, 178, 186–193]. Up to 1971, 31 perforations (and 32 cases of hemorrhage) proved from peptic ulcer which occurred during pregnancy have been reported [194]. In the last 20 years, there are several more cases published [195, 196].

Risk Factors

Risk factors for PPU are the same as for the peptic ulcer itself. Fasting can be a risk factor [197]. Even a case of perforated gastric ulcer was described after adjustable gastric banding. The case does not define localization, macroscopic appearance, and whether the ulcer was peptic or related to silicone ring and local ischemia (marginal ulcer) [198].

Ulcer Type

Summary of case reports show that most cases during pregnancy are located in the first part of the duodenum on the anterior surface which is a common presentation in young nonpregnant population (Table 4.2).

Clinical Presentation

Clinical presentation is similar to nonpregnant population: acute, severe abdominal pain, and sometimes with vomiting. It is difficult to see abdominal distension in advanced pregnancy.

Perforated Peptic Ulcer in the Puerperium

PPU rarely occurs in the puerperium. Anderson first described such a case in 1942, when a 29-year-old woman developed abdominal pain a few hours after a normal delivery and died in septic shock due to perforated duodenal ulcer [154]. The relative rarity of perforated duodenal ulcer in pregnancy and puerperium often causes delay in both diagnosis and surgical intervention [201]; this is made worse considering that the usual signs of perforation may be diminished or subtle in the puerperium [186, 202].

		Pregnancy		Duration			
Study	Age	(weeks)	Ulcer type	(hours)	Operation	Mother/birth	Child
James, 1948 [29]	24	36	Duodenum, anterior	10		Live, vaginal	After 4 days, live
Burkitt, 1961 [187]	38	31	Duodenum	10	Partial gastrectomy	Live, vaginal	Less than 24 h, one twin alive
Horwich, [55]	30	31	Duodenum, anterior	60	Sutures		Before operation, dead
Lindell and Tera, 1962 [188]	26	9 months	Pylorus, greater curvature, 1 cm			Live, vaginal	Less than 24 h, live
Winchester and Bancroft, 1966 [193]		34	Duodenum		Roscoe Graham	Live, vaginal	37th week, live
Gali et al., 2011 [197]	16	28	Duodenum, anterior		Roscoe Graham	Live, vaginal	After 3 days, died
Goh and Sidhu, 1995 [195]			Duodenum				
Hsu et al., 2011 [196]	23	20		96		Live, vaginal	Live
Segal, 1959 [199]	29	6	Pylorus, anterior	18	Sutures	Live, lost for follow-up after 24 weeks of pregnancy	
Essilfie et al., 2011 [200]	27	38	Duodenum, anterior		Roscoe Graham	Live, vaginal	38th week, live

Table 4.2 Important data of published studies of perforated peptic ulcers during pregnancy (without puerperium)

The symptoms may commonly be attributed to obstetric-related causes, and therefore, a high index of suspicion is necessary. However, earlier diagnosis may be enabled with the conventional plain abdominal X-rays and ultrasound scan [203].

In the last 40 years, there are only several cases published. There is approximately equal number of these perforations developed after Cesarean section and vaginal delivery. The important figure is that after Cesarean section, these perforations occur during the first several days of puerperium [177, 204–207]. In the immediate postoperative period, abdominal symptoms may be interpreted as constitutional symptoms emanating from pregnancy or surgery [202]. Often a presumptive diagnosis of paralytic ileus is made and in some instances that of puerperal sepsis, which could result in a relaxed approach in dealing with such symptoms.

After vaginal delivery, there are also several cases with half of patients being older (41 and 42 years old [201, 208]) and two were younger (28 and 29 years) [154, 186]. In this group

perforated ulcer also developed during first days after delivery.

There are two reports of gastric perforation [209, 210] and one perforation of duodenal ulcer in the puerperium, but most of the medical data were not available (Table 4.3) [211].

There are several diagnostic problems in puerperium. Nonspecific abdominal pain is experienced by 98 and 92 % of primiparous and multiparous women, respectively, in the puerperium [212]. Another fact is that about 60 % of all post-laparotomy patients will have evidence of pneumoperitoneum and this will take 1–24 days to be absorbed [213]. This is important for patients with abdominal pain after Cesarean section making the diagnosis more difficult. In such cases water-soluble contrast swallow will show a free peritoneal leak.

4.1.2.4 Diagnosis

The only role radiology would have in the pregnant patient with PUD is confirmation of perforation. The usual approach to the diagnosis of pneumoperitoneum is to perform an abdominal

 Table 4.3
 Published studies of perforated peptic ulcers during puerperium

Study	٨٥٩	Days after	Illeer type	Duration (hours)	Operation	Mother/hirth	Child
Anderson, 1942 [154]	29	4 h	Duodenum	(nours)	operation	Died, vaginal	Live
Ross, 1958 [186]	28	1	Duodenum, anterior	60		Live, vaginal	Live
McGarvey et al., 1952 [208]	41	2	Duodenum				
Parry, 1974 [211]			Duodenum				
Munro and Jones, 1975 [201]	42	4	Prepyloric	70	Sutures	Vaginal	
Kaczmarek, 1970 [205]						C-section	
Opitz, 1971 [209]			Gastric				
Gaĭstruk et al., 1980 [210]			Gastric				
Uchikova et al., 2004 [204]			Duodenum			C-section	
Engemise et al., 2009 [177]	29		Duodenum, anterior	50	Omental patch	Live/C-section	Live
Alabi-Isama et al., 2009 [206]							
Sule and Omo-Aghoja, 2010 [207]	25	3	Duodenum, anterior	7 days	Omental patch	Live/C-section	Live

series, but this would involve irradiation of the fetus in the pregnant patient. In a series of 100 patients with known pneumoperitoneum, Woodring and Heiser showed that the upright lateral chest radiograph confirmed pneumoperitoneum in 98 % of the cases. This was more sensitive than the upright posteroanterior chest radiograph, which showed the pneumoperitoneum in only 80 % of the cases [214]. The performance of a lateral chest radiograph excludes the fetus from the direct beam; if negative for the presence of free intraperitoneal air, this would support more conservative management. In the presence of strong clinical suspicion for intra-abdominal disease, the decision to perform further imaging, such as abdominal CT, versus surgical exploration will have to be made on an individual basis.

4.1.2.5 Treatment

The treatment of PPU consists of surgical intervention and perioperative pharmacological gastric acid suppression.

Surgical Treatment

In the first half of the twentieth century, there were cases of PPU in pregnancy treated conservatively. Only 24 cases of PPUs have been described up to 1966 [19, 29, 55, 154, 178, 186-192]. In that series 16 patients were treated medically (nasogastric suction, nil by mouth, and antibiotics) with 16 maternal and 11 infant deaths. As in nonpregnant population, conservative therapy of PPU is not an acceptable option. Omental patch repair with H. pylori eradication (if present) is the standard of care for sealing duodenal perforations and preventing reperforations. Postoperative complications such as intraabdominal abscess [207] should be drained as soon as possible. If the adjustable gastric band is the cause of marginal or peptic ulcer, it should be removed during emergency operation [198].

Perioperative Gastric Acid Suppression

Histamine₂ Receptor Antagonists (H₂RA)

The H₂RAs are the most commonly used and safest medications for the pregnant woman with heartburn not responding to lifestyle modification

and nonabsorbable medication. All four drugs (cimetidine, ranitidine, famotidine, and nizatidine) are FDA (Food and Drug Administration)approved category B drugs for pregnancy.

Cimetidine and ranitidine. Cimetidine and ranitidine have had considerable use in pregnancy over the last 30 years with an excellent safety profile. Only ranitidine's efficacy has been specifically studied during pregnancy for heartburn [215]. No adverse pregnancy outcomes or drug reactions were noted. Cimetidine has a weak antiandrogenic effect in animals, as evidenced by a reduction of the size of testes, prostate glands, and seminal vesicles [216]. Ranitidine has no antiandrogenic activity in animals [105]. Neither H₂RA has reports of human sexual defects in infants. To date, the safety of cimetidine and ranitidine has been assessed in over 2,000 pregnancies in database studies not sponsored by the manufacturers. In the surveillance study of 229,101 pregnancies in the Michigan Medicaid recipients between 1985 and 1992, similar rate of major birth defects was detected (4.3 % with cimetidine, 4.5 % with ranitidine, and 4.3 % in women taking no medications during their pregnancies) [217]. In a 1996 prospective cohort study, 178 women exposed during pregnancy to H₂RAs were matched with 178 women with no exposure with similar maternal age, smoking, and alcohol history [91]. Among these subjects, 71 % took ranitidine, 16 % cimetidine, 8 % famotidine, and 5 % nizatidine. The outcomes of both groups were similar in terms of live births, spontaneous or elective abortions, gestational age at delivery, birth weight, or major malformation. The latter rate was 2.1 % in subjects exposed to H_2 RAs versus 3.0 % in the nonexposed cohorts. The Swedish Medical Birth Registry in 1998 reported on 553 babies delivered by 547 women using various acid-suppressing medications in early pregnancy [218]. Seventeen infants had congenital defects (3.1 %) compared with the expected rate of 3.9 % in the Registry among women not taking any medications. Of the 17 infants, ten had been exposed to PPIs, six to H₂RAs, and one to both classes of drugs. Two birth defects (5.7 %) in 35 infants exposed to cimetidine and six defects (3.8 %) in 156 infants

exposed to ranitidine were reported. Overall, the odds ratio for malformations after H₂RAs was 0.46 in contrast to 0.91 for infants exposed to PPIs, early during pregnancy. Finally, two databases, one from England and another from Italy, were combined in a study published in 1999, which compared the incidence of congenital malformations in infants and women receiving cimetidine, ranitidine, or omeprazole during the first trimester of pregnancy with unexposed control women [92]. The relative risk of malformation (adjusted for maternal age and prematurity) was similar among all three drugs: cimetidine 1.3, ranitidine 1.5, and omeprazole 0.9. In summary, cimetidine and ranitidine have not been associated with an increased risk of congenital malformations. Ranitidine is the only H₂RA with documented efficacy in pregnancy. Some authorities have recommended that cimetidine not be used during pregnancy because of possible feminization as observed in some animals and nonpregnant humans [219].

Famotidine and nizatidine. There are much less reported safety data with these latter H₂RAs than cimetidine and ranitidine. Animal studies with famotidine revealed no fetal toxicity or teratogenicity [220]. However, pregnant rabbits with the equivalent of 300 times the recommended human dose of nizatidine encountered abortions, low fetal weights, and fewer live fetuses [221]. On the contrary, rat studies found no adverse effects on the fetal pups [222]. In the Michigan Medicaid Surveillance Study, 6.1 % of fetuses exposed to famotidine during the first trimester of pregnancy developed major birth defects compared with the expected prevalence of one. The small size was too small to draw firm conclusions, however. With nizatidine there is only a single case report of a woman delivering a healthy baby after taking the drug during 14–16 weeks of gestation [217]. Although few reports are available, famotidine appears safe during pregnancy. Although nizatidine was previously classified as category C, the FDA recently reclassified it as a category B drug. However, the conflicting animal data are troublesome and suggest that other H₂RAs may be safer during pregnancy. Proton pump inhibitors are the most effective drug therapy for symptom

control and healing of esophagitis. The PPIs have not been as extensively used in pregnancy as the H_2RAs , or is their efficacy proven in pregnancy, and the data about total safety are more limited. Omeprazole is categorized as a class C drug by the FDA because of fetal toxicity. The other PPIs are categorized as class B drugs. However, unlike the nonpregnant heartburn patient, PPIs should only be used during pregnancy in women with well-defined complicated GERD, not responding to lifestyle changes, antacids, and H_2RAs .

Proton Pump Inhibitors (PPIs)

Omeprazole. Omeprazole, the first of the PPIs, is classified as a class C drug in pregnancy because at doses similar to those used in humans, omeprazole produced dose-related embryonic and fetal mortality in pregnant rats and rabbits [223]. No teratogenicity was observed. The FDA has received reports of at least 12 birth defects in pregnant women exposed to omeprazole, including an encephaly and hydroencephaly [217]. However, other case reports and small case series have found no infant congenital malformations in mothers taking 20-60 mg omeprazole/day, even in the first trimester of pregnancy [79, 224]. A meta-analysis from 2002 assessed the risks of congenital fetal malformations in women using PPIs in the first trimester of pregnancy [225]. Five studies met the inclusion criteria, all were cohort studies ascertaining pregnancy outcomes with either registry linkage [92, 218, 226] or by direct interview with the mother [225, 227]. A total of 593 infants were exposed to PPIs, most (534) received omeprazole. The summary relative risk for all major malformations among any PPI exposure was 1.18, a nonsignificant relative risk. For the four studies where data for only omeprazole could be extracted (Fig. 4.3), the summary relative risk was 1.05, also indicating a nonsignificant relative risk for malformations. Although the weight of evidence suggests omeprazole is safe in pregnancy, the FDA has not changed its class C rating. With the advent of newer PPIs, especially esomeprazole, omeprazole is currently infrequently prescribed. However, the drug is now over the counter at a 20 mg dose and cheaper than prescription PPIs.
Lansoprazole. Animal studies using doses of lansoprazole up to 40 times the recommended human dose have found no evidence of impaired fertility or fetal toxicity [229].

Human data on the safety of lansoprazole in pregnancy are more limited. In one nonobservational cohort study [224], six pregnant patients taking lansoprazole during the first trimester delivered seven healthy newborns. Lansoprazole was the only acid-suppressing drug exposed in 13 infants reported to the Swedish Medical Birth Registry [218]. Two birth defects were observed: one atrial septal defect and one undescended testes. In a Danish study published in 1999, 38 patients had taken PPIs during the first trimester of pregnancy (35 omeprazole, 3 lansoprazole) [226]. The prevalence of major birth defects, low birth weight, and prematurity were no different than in pregnant controls not receiving any medications. In a study published this year, 295 pregnancies exposed to omeprazole, 62 to lansoprazole, and 53 to pantoprazole were compared with 868 pregnant controls for the development of congenital abnormalities [230]. As with other studies, the rate of congenital abnormalities did not differ between the exposed and control groups: omeprazole 3.6 %, lansoprazole 3.9 %, and pantoprazole 2.1 % versus controls 3.8 %. No differences were found when exposure was limited to the first trimester. The lack of teratogenicity in animals is reassuring, accounting for the FDA class C risk category for lansoprazole use during pregnancy. However, the data on safety in human pregnancies are limited, and avoidance of this PPI and all PPIs, especially during the first trimester, is the safest course. If lansoprazole is required or if inadvertent exposure occurs early in gestation, the fetal risk seems to be low. Based on product information from the individual manufacturers, the newer PPIs (rabeprazole, pantoprazole, and esomeprazole) have been shown safe in various animal studies. No reports describing the use of these newer PPIs during human pregnancies are available [217].

Gastric Acid Suppression During Lactation

All systemic antireflux medications are excreted in breast milk and could harm the infant. Therapeutic options must be explained and discussed with

 Table 4.4
 Safety of antiulcer/GERD medications during lactation

Medications	Safety	Comments
Antacids	Yes	Not concentrated in breast milk
Sucralfate	Yes	Minimal, if any, excretion in breast milk
Cimetidine	Yes	Compatible with breastfeeding (American Academy of Pediatrics)
Ranitidine	Yes	Excreted in breast milk in concentrations similar to cimetidine
Famotidine	Yes	Lowest concentrations in breast milk of all H ₂ RAs
Nizatidine	No	Growth depression in pups of lactating rats
PPIs	No	Growth depression in pups of lactating rats

GERD gastroesophageal reflux disease, H_2RA histamine₂ receptor antagonist, *PPI* proton pump inhibitor

women who require treatment but who want to breast-feed. Drug safety during lactation has been assessed in animal studies and human case reports (Table 4.4).

Antacids

Aluminum and magnesium hydroxide antacids are not concentrated in breast milk and, thus, are safe during lactation. Neither Gaviscon nor sucralfate has been studied during lactation but is presumed safe because of limited maternal absorption.

Histamine₂ Receptor Antagonists

All H₂RAs are excreted in human breast milk. Cimetidine and ranitidine reach concentrations in breast milk 4–7 times the doses present in maternal serum [231]. In contrast, famotidine only reaches a mean milk to plasma concentration of 1.78, 6 h after ingestions [232]. Small amounts of nizatidine are excreted into human breast milk [233]. In the only animal studies assessing H₂RA safety during lactation, pups reared by lactating rats ingesting nizatidine experienced growth retardation [234]. The effects of H₂RAs in breast milk on the nursing human infant are unknown. In 1994, the *American Academy of Pediatrics* classified cimetidine as compatible with breast-feeding [235]. Others also suggest that ranitidine

and famotidine are safe and the latter H_2RA may be preferred because of the lower concentration in human breast milk. Nizatidine should be avoided in the breastfeeding mother because of the single animal study [234].

Proton Pump Inhibitors

Little is known about PPI excretion in breast milk or infant safety in lactating women. PPIs probably are excreted in human milk, because of their relatively low molecular weight. This was confirmed in the only report of PPI use during breastfeeding [236]. During the day, the patient fed her infant son just before taking omeprazole at 8:00 am, refraining from nursing for 4 h, and then expressed and discarded her breast milk at noon. At 3 weeks postpartum, blood and milk samples were obtained at 8:00 am and then every 30 min for 4 h. Breast milk levels of omeprazole began to rise at 9:30 am and peaked at 11:00 am at 58 mm, considerably lower value than simultaneous maternal level of 950 mm. The infant was doing well at 1 year. However, rats administered with omeprazole at 35–345 times and rabeprazole at a dose of 195 times the recommended human dose during late pregnancy and lactation had decreased body weight gain of their pups [223]. Therefore, PPIs are not recommended for use by lactating mothers. Women can either take PPIs and discontinue nursing or use medications (i.e., H_2RA) from another class.

4.1.2.6 Prognosis

The diagnosis is often made late in pregnancy with quite devastating consequences. In the series of 24 cases described up to 1966, 16 patients were treated medically with 16 maternal (maternal mortality 100 %) and 11 infant deaths (fetal mortality of 69 %), while 8 patients received surgical treatment (seven simple closures and one partial gastrectomy) without maternal and two infant deaths (of the two infants who died, one was a twin; the other twin survived), making fetal mortality 29 % [19, 29, 55, 154, 178, 186–193]. It is questionable how Paul et al. in 1976 found only six (including their case) cases of maternal survival following perforation of a peptic ulcer and, of these, only four [237] (including their case) were associated with survival of both the mother (maternal mortality 33 %) and infant [238]. Early surgical diagnosis and treatment followed by vaginal delivery of the fetus offer the best hope for survival of the mother and child.

Table 4.2 shows ten cases during pregnancy (without puerperium) with maternal data of eight mothers. All survived and the survival rate today is approaching 100 %. Table 4.3 shows 12 cases of PPU during puerperium, but the data about maternal and fetal outcome are lacking; therefore, conclusions about prognosis cannot be made but probably are the same as during pregnancy. Clinicians are not reluctant to indicate necessary imaging methods during puerperium as in general population because there is no fear of radiation exposure to the fetus.

4.2 Perforated Malignant Ulcer/ Carcinoma

Perforated gastric carcinoma is an extremely rare condition due to the rarity of the gastric cancer in pregnant population. The characteristics of gastric cancer in young (pregnant) women are discussed for easier understanding and diagnosis of such condition during pregnancy.

4.2.1 Gastric Cancer in Pregnancy

4.2.1.1 Incidence

Whereas gastric cancer is prevalent in the elderly, the incidence of gastric cancer associated with pregnancy is comparatively low, 0.026-0.1 % of all pregnancies [239–242]. There are few reports of pregnancy-associated gastric cancer from countries other than Japan. It was first reported by Fujimura and Fukunda in 1916 [243]. Jaspers et al. reviewed a total of 31 cases of pregnancyassociated gastric cancer in reports that were published in academic journals from 1969 to 1999 [244]. Theirs was the only major study in Western countries, and subsequent reports have been sporadic [245–252]. On the other hand, owing in part to the relatively high incidence of gastric cancer in Japan, more than 100 cases have been reported in this country up to 1987 [240].

The largest study from Japan accumulated 137 patients adding to Ueo et al. [240] another 37 cases of pregnancy-associated gastric cancer that had been newly reported in Japan from 1988 to 2007: these consisted of two cases in 1968–1977, six cases in 1978–1987, and 29 cases in 1987–2007 [253–271].

Krukenberg (Metastatic) Tumor

The association of Krukenberg tumor and pregnancy is extremely rare. For over a century and its first description in 1896 by Krukenberg [272], few cases have been reported in world literature [273]. Yaushiji on a series of 112 Krukenberg tumor reported only three cases during pregnancy, so an incidence of 2.6 % [274]. The rarity of this disease is due to the rarity of gastric cancer in young women. Only 0.4-0.5 % of gastric cancers occurs in women aged less than 30 years [275]. Incidence in future decades cannot be estimated. On one hand, with increasing fertility of women over 30 years, one could expect an increased incidence of this disease over the next decades, but on the other, the incidence of (advanced) gastric cancer is declining.

4.2.1.2 Pathology

Pathology according to the largest review on the topic shows that diffuse type is more common (86.9 %) than the intestinal type (13.1 %) [276]. While in older patients the majority of carcinomas are of the intestinal, usually well-differentiated type, the tumors in young patients are mainly poorly differentiated carcinomas of the diffuse type with signet ring cells and peritoneal metastasis.

4.2.1.3 Pathophysiology

Gastric adenocarcinoma occurs infrequently in patients under 40 years of age. The literature on gastric cancer in the young adults has described almost similar findings: the female dominance with a male to female ratio of 1:1.5 [277], more aggressive histological features, the advanced disease stage at presentation, and the poorer prognosis [278]. These characteristics were even more pronounced in the pregnancy-associated cases [242, 279]. Being more common in females,

the association of gastric cancer and pregnancy could be purely a natural coincidence, but on the other hand, it has been postulated that the immunosuppression during pregnancy is conducive for tumor growth and the biological and hormonal circumstances further enhances tumor progression [279, 280]. Furukawa et al. demonstrated experimentally a suppressive effect of sex hormones on spreading of stomach cancer in rat models [280]. Placenta secretes histaminase which degrades histamine function; hence, the patient shows no deterioration of symptoms caused by the cancerous ulcer. As it is known, blood circulation increases during pregnancy; pregnant women are particularly susceptible to the rapid growth and spread of cancer.

4.2.1.4 Clinical Presentation Krukenberg Tumor

A maternal and fetal virilization can be observed [281]. This virilization, nonspecific to Krukenberg, is due to luteinized ovarian stroma reaction, stimulated by the placental production of steroids and human chorionic gonadotropin. The pelvic mass was found in 49.3 % of cases in the series of Yaushiji [274]. Its management during pregnancy is difficult. Indeed, the incidence of malignant tumors is only about 1-6 % of adnexal masses associated with the pregnancy. The differential diagnosis with luteomas or other benign adnexal pathology, where the management is radically different, is not always easy.

4.2.1.5 Diagnosis

Hormonal and immunosuppressive effects of pregnancy could explain why most cases of gastric cancer associated with pregnancy are usually advanced by the time that they are diagnosed. Misdiagnosis is another contributing factor as the symptoms are frequently masked by factors related to the normal pregnancy. In one case initial symptoms of gastritis were mingled and masked by the hyperemesis gravidarum. Even on admission, the acute abdomen was thought to be pregnancy related. Similar to other reported cases, symptoms were attributed to the pregnancy and not evaluated further until delivery or complications developed [242, 279]. Detection can be further delayed as therapeutic approaches will usually be restricted by the physical and psychological clinical events surrounding the pregnancy.

Diagnostic modality for definitive diagnosis as in nonpregnant patients is esophagogastroduodenoscopy (EGD). Indications for the repeated EGD are the same as in nonpregnant patients. It is confirmed by the fact that a patient with an exacerbation of peptic ulcer presented with gastric carcinoma during pregnancy [282].

In pregnant patient MRI is preferred to CT scan due to the ionizing radiation. Although not specific, the presence of solid components showing hypo-intensity on T2-weighted images in an ovarian mass appears to be a characteristic finding of Krukenberg tumors (Figs. 4.3 and 4.4), especially if the tumors are bilateral, have sharp margin, thin-walled, and have an oval configuration [283, 284]. Except primary tumor, the metastatic form can be found, which can sometimes, as when Krukenberg tumor is present, mislead the clinician to the diagnosis of primary ovarian tumor during pregnancy. Therefore, the definitive diagnosis is histological, marked by areas of mucoid degeneration and by the presence of signet ring cells.

4.2.1.6 Treatment

Primary Gastric Tumor

Because of this as well as the fact that the peritoneal cavity will already be contaminated by cancer cells, surgery should be as palliative as possible. In view of the poor outcome, a simple closure of the perforation or omentopexy is the usual procedure.

Metastatic Tumor

Indication for the palliative or curative surgery is the same as in general population. Concerning Krukenberg tumor, aggressive surgery can improve the prognosis; but its management depends essentially on the finding at laparotomy [285–287]. If no other metastatic disease except involvement of both ovaries is found (Fig. 4.5), bilateral oophorectomy with or without hysterectomy can be performed. The decision on the termination of pregnancy depends on the trimester of pregnancy and patient's decision about



Fig. 4.3 Sagittal T2-weighted MR image revealing a gravid uterus with two ovarian masses [228]



Fig. 4.4 Axial T2-weighted MR image revealing bilateral Krukenberg tumors. Both are well encapsulated and have oval form [228]

current pregnancy. If the diagnosis of primary gastric carcinoma is known before the operation, definitive operation can be done in the same act. If primary tumor is not known, the diagnostic workup should be done and the indications for the operation made according the stage of the primary gastric carcinoma.



Fig. 4.5 Bilateral Krukenberg tumor at 10-week pregnancy without other metastatic disease found at laparotomy [228]

Cesarean Section

With regard to the fetus, an induced delivery or early Cesarean section will simplify management of the mother provided the fetus has reached viability. Otherwise an abortion is not known to be therapeutic, and an early pregnancy can be left undisturbed unless irradiation or chemotherapy is planned.

Hormonal Therapy

The effect of estrogen and the results of antiestrogen treatment in clinical trials are controversial. Jaspers et al. [244] reported that the features and prognosis in gastric cancer associated with pregnancy were the same as in other young patients.

4.2.1.7 Prognosis

Pregnancy-associated gastric cancer is found in the advanced stage in 95.5 % of the patients. In one of the largest studies by Ueo et al., only 44 % of the patients underwent surgical resection and the prognosis was extremely poor, i.e., 1-year survival in 14.5 % and 2-year survival in 10.6 % [240]. In another study patient survival was analyzed based on the data obtained from the 85 patients whose prognostic data were available. The prognosis was very poor: the 1- and 2-year survival rates were 18 and 15 %, respectively, and only five patients survived for more than 3 years with no recurrence [276]. Fazeny and Marosi conducted a 30-year review of the world's medical literature. Among 100 reports of pregnancyassociated gastric cancer, only one survivor was detected. Maternal survival of 9–19 months after diagnosis in pregnancy was observed for all other cases [288]. Even in regard to the 27 patients diagnosed in the most recent 20 years, the 1- and 2-year survival rates were 37 and 32 %, respectively [276]. In conclusion, the prognosis of patients with pregnancy-associated gastric cancer remains poor, although it seems to be somewhat improved compared with that in the report of Ueo et al. [240].

4.2.2 Perforated Gastric Cancer in Pregnancy

4.2.2.1 Incidence

There are four cases of perforated gastric cancer during pregnancy published with extremely poor prognosis. First is a 29-year-old woman from Turkey [289] and three others from Japan, one during Cesarean section [261], another during pregnancy during observation of ovarian tumor [254], and the third during delivery with misdiagnosed abruption of placenta [271]. There is only one case of perforated malignant ulcer in 43-yearold 17th gravid patient, who developed a perforation of a carcinomatous ulcer of the stomach on the 8th day of puerperium [290]. There are no more details about the case.

4.2.2.2 Treatment Primary Gastric Tumor

The difference between benign and malignant ulcer or carcinoma is the necessity of oncologic curative or palliative surgery. If perforated carcinoma is found during Cesarean section, definitive oncologic surgery could be made or just suturing as the therapy for the perforation and another exploration is made for definitive surgery. If perforation is found during pregnancy, further therapy depends on the stage of pregnancy as in other malignant tumors during pregnancy. In early pregnancy termination of pregnancy with oncologic surgery is made. In advanced pregnancy oncologic surgery can be postponed after delivery, or if pregnancy is around 27th week, then corticosteroids are used for fetal lung maturation and Cesarean section with definitive surgery is made.

Because of this as well as the fact that the peritoneal cavity will already be contaminated by cancer cells, surgery should be as palliative as possible. In view of the poor outcome, a simple closure of the perforation or omentopexy is the usual procedure.

4.2.2.3 Prognosis

One patient died 6 months after initial diagnosis of gastric cancer despite surgical therapy and adjuvant chemotherapy [289]. Unfortunately, the data for three Japanese cases [254, 261, 271], as well as for perforated malignant ulcer [290], were not available.

4.3 Non-peptic Ulcer Nontraumatic Gastric Perforations/Ruptures

4.3.1 Spontaneous Gastric Rupture

4.3.1.1 History and Incidence

Spontaneous rupture of the stomach in general population was the subject of medical speculation as long ago as 1819, but Carson's report in 1845 offered the first proof of its occurrence in human [291]. Glassman in 1929 collected 14 cases of nontraumatic rupture of the stomach from the literature and noted that there was but one survival [292]. Miller has made the first report of *spontaneous rupture* of the stomach during labor or the postpartum period [293]. It is an extremely rare condition with less than ten cases published [44, 199, 293–296].

4.3.1.2 Etiopathogenesis

Spontaneous gastric rupture is rare because the stomach is anatomically protected in the upper abdomen by the liver and ribs and because the stomach has mobile distensible walls and two valves, gastroesophageal and pyloric, to decrease intragastric pressure [297].

It is apparent from the reports of *spontaneous rupture* of the stomach or intestine that distention of the viscera invariably precedes rupture. Acute gastric dilatation is a recognized complication of the postpartum period which is most frequently of functional origin. Pylorospasm, "dropping" of

the stomach and intestines to their antepartum position, hypotonicity of the bowel, and "nutritional edema" of the pylorus have also been suggested as etiological factors in acute postpartum gastric dilatation [298]. Harkins has noted that gastric dilatation and intestinal ileus are prone to occur after abdominal operations and especially when peritonitis is present [299]. Carlson and Ortiz in 1960 attributed ileus and gastric dilatation to the exhaustion phase of the stress reaction and have treated their patients with ACTH [300]. Whatever the cause of the dilatation, sustained distention of the stomach may lead to an ischemic necrosis of the mucosa with disruption of this layer and subsequent extension through the remainder of the stomach wall [293, 301]. Nontraumatic rupture of the dilated stomach occurs most frequently near the lesser curvature and explains this predilection by the external fixation of the lesser curvature and the reduced "elastic coefficient" of the "magenstrasse" [301, 302]. These authors describe a symptomatic triad of:

- Tympanitic distention of the abdomen
- Subcutaneous emphysema
- Shock as distinguishing features of *spontaneous rupture* of the stomach

The first factor leading to increased intragastric pressure is dilatation of its walls following sudden consumption of large quantities of food. Historical studies on cadavers by Revilliod in 1885 indicate that the stomach has enormous capacity. Gastric rupture due to overfilling could occur only after a rapid filling of a stomach with 4 1 of fluid and that the rents occurred in mid-stomach, both anterior and posterior walls [303]. Key Aberg in 1897 made the experiment in sitting position and found that filling with 4 1 made ruptures on the lesser curvature.

Vomiting is a significant contributing factor in Mallory-Weiss syndrome, causing longitudinal cracks in the gastric mucosa near the cardia. The above-mentioned cracks may penetrate into the muscular layer. Sometimes vomiting may lead to the rupture of the distal esophagus (Boerhaave syndrome). The difference is that the esophageal rupture occurs during vomiting with gastric contents, while gastric rupture occurs during nausea and vomiting reflexes. Pathogenesis of gastric rupture is believed to involve arterial ischemia of the gastric wall despite its excellent blood supply. Inflammation of the gastric mucosa which often is not noticed by the patients is also a significant factor here. Trauma, e.g., indirect cardiac massage or chest thump, is the last of the factors leading to gastric rupture [304].

High position of the diaphragm intensified activity of the valve closing the gastric cardia. Compression of the stomach by the uterine fundus increased intragastric pressure and impaired gastric emptying. The probable inflammation of the gastric mucosa decreased the resistance of its walls.

Spontaneous gastric rupture can be caused by increased intra-abdominal pressure [305]. The pathologically dilated stomach becomes susceptible to rupture during forceful emesis when an abrupt increase in intra-abdominal pressure occurs [306]. Once the stomach becomes critically dilated, the lower esophageal sphincter functionally becomes a one-way valve, allowing contents to only enter into the stomach. Such gastric ruptures typically occur on the lesser curvature where the stomach is less elastic.

All authors have been impressed by the rapidity of onset and depth of the shock and note that these patients die in the first 9-10 h without alleviation of the state of shock by vigorous, supportive treatment. Numerous explanations of the mechanism of this type of shock have been advanced, all pertinent, but none of which are conclusive. Christoph and Pinkhamew in 1961 believed that the pathogenesis of the gastric rupture in the presented case followed a definite sequence [294]. Because of the stress from perforation of the appendix and peritonitis, which may have spread following involution of the uterus, and spontaneous delivery, the basis for acute gastric dilatation was present [299, 300]. The distention was sufficient to cause ischemic necrosis of the gastric mucosa [293, 301] with a subsequent tearing of the outer layers of the stomach wall by the trauma of persistent emesis. Because of the surgical vent in the right lower quadrant, this case did not demonstrate the tympany and subcutaneous emphysema described by others [301]. The depth of shock, however, was disheartening to physician and surgeon alike. In view of the facts that postpartum gastric dilatation and postoperative abdominal distention are frequent complications without causing "unexpected rupture" of a viscus, an additional factor must have had a vital role in the present case. Christoph and Pinkhamew in 1961 believed that stress and chemical imbalance from her several difficulties may have produced changes in the gastric mucosa similar to those produced in major burns [294]. It seems probable that the subtly damaged gastric wall was thus more susceptible to ischemic necrosis and subsequent rupture than the normal stomach.

Some authors believe that the term "spontaneous rupture" of the stomach is a misnomer and that "unexpected rupture" is a more descriptive phrase [294, 307]. In reviewing the available reports of so-called spontaneous rupture of the stomach, a pathologic basis, whether it was ulcer, carcinoma, or gastric dilatation of undetermined cause, was demonstrated at operation or at postmortem examination in all cases.

It should be noted that both cases of gastric rupture in pregnancy were located on the greater curvature [293, 295].

4.3.1.3 Prognosis

In general population during 1930s, in a small number of patients with nontraumatic gastric rupture the survival was almost impossible (1 of 14 patients) [292]. Previous literature indicates high maternal and newborn mortality [44, 199, 304]. There is one case with maternal survival but fetal death in 2002 [296]. The key for maternal survival was early suspicion and diagnosis, early aggressive resuscitation, and emergency laparotomy.

4.3.2 Postoperative Gastric Perforation/Rupture

4.3.2.1 Gastric Ulcer Perforation After Gastric Banding

Laparoscopic placing of an inflating silicon band around the stomach and reducing its orifice, also known as gastric banding, is a surgical procedure that reduces maternal obesity. This procedure is associated with increased unplanned pregnancies. The most common effect reported during pregnancy is repeated/intractable nausea and vomiting, resolving with deflating of the silicon band. This complication imposes a diagnostic dilemma as to whether bowel obstruction or other intra-abdominal pathologies are involved.

Marginal ulcer is a known complication of bariatric surgery and is a result of tissue ischemia caused by reduced blood supply to the stomach because of the inflated ring [308]. Therefore, when the patient deteriorates under conservative management and a laparotomy is performed, removal of the ring is necessary to resume appropriate gastric blood supply, which is important for a proper gastric healing. Weiss et al. reviewed the results of seven pregnancies, five of which had progressed to delivery [309]. All bands were decompressed because of nausea and vomiting, and two patients had serious complications: one had intragastric migration of the band and the other a balloon defect. Both had to be operated on to remove the band. Laparoscopic gastric banding is considered an efficient and relatively safe procedure for the treatment of maternal obesity. The severely obese pregnant patients with previous gastrointestinal surgery demonstrate one of the unique management dilemmas when presenting with intractable vomiting. This case is even more complicated because a combination of other clinical symptoms suggesting preeclampsia and fetal distress, on top of obesity and vomiting, made the diagnosis even more difficult [198].

4.3.2.2 Gastric Rupture Caused by Diaphragmatic Hernia

This entity is described in Chap. 6.

References

- 1. Wu Z. Study of the ancient corpse of the Western Han dynasty unearthed from tomb no. 168 on Phoenix Hill at Jiangling County. Med Bull Wuhan Med Coll. 1980; 1:1–12.
- Baron JH. Peptic ulcer. Mount Sinai J Med. 2000;67: 58–62.
- Valle JD, Chey WD, Scheiman JM. Acid peptic disorders. In: Yamada T, editor. Textbook of gastroenterology. 4th ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2003. p. 1322–76.
- Kurata JH, Honda GD, Frankl H. The incidence of duodenal and gastric ulcers in a large health maintenance organization. Am J Public Health. 1985;75:625–9.

- Rosenstock SJ, Jorgensen T. Prevalence and incidence of peptic ulcer disease in a Danish County – a prospective cohort study. Gut. 1995;36:819–24.
- Ostensen H, Gudmundsen TE, Bolz KD, et al. The incidence of gastric ulcer and duodenal ulcer in north Norway. A prospective epidemiological study. Scand J Gastroenterol. 1985;20:189–92.
- Bonnevie O. The incidence in Copenhagen County of gastric and duodenal ulcers in the same patient. Scand J Gastroenterol. 1975;10:529–36.
- Wu HC, Tuo BG, Wu WM, et al. Prevalence of peptic ulcer in dyspeptic patients and the influence of age, sex, and *Helicobacter pylori* infection. Dig Dis Sci. 2008;53:2650–6.
- Wang YR, Richter JE, Dempsey DT. Trends and outcomes of hospitalizations for peptic ulcer disease in the United States, 1993 to 2006. Ann Surg. 2010;251: 51–8.
- Paimela H, Paimela L, Myllykangas-Luosujarvi R, et al. Current features of peptic ulcer disease in Finland: incidence of surgery, hospital admissions and mortality for the disease during the past twenty-five years. Scand J Gastroenterol. 2002;37: 399–403.
- Groenen MJ, Kuipers EJ, Hansen BE, et al. Incidence of duodenal ulcers and gastric ulcers in a Western population: back to where it started. Can J Gastroenterol. 2009;23:604–8.
- 12. Ahsberg K, Ye W, Lu Y, et al. Hospitalisation of and mortality from bleeding peptic ulcer in Sweden: a nationwide time-trend analysis. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2011;33:578–84.
- Kubícková Z, Veselý KT. Fertility and reproduction in patients with duodenal ulcer. J Reprod Fertil. 1974;36: 311–7.
- Cappell MS, Sidhom O. A multicenter, multiyear study of the safety and clinical utility of esophagogastroduodenoscopy in 20 consecutive pregnant females with follow-up of fetal outcome. Am J Gastroenterol. 1993;88:1900–5.
- Cappell MS. Gastrointestinal endoscopy in high-risk patients. Dig Dis. 1996;14:228–44.
- Krueger KJ, Hoffman BJ. Radiation exposure during gastroenterologic fluoroscopy: risk assessment for pregnant workers. Am J Gastroenterol. 1992;87: 429–31.
- Baird RM. Peptic ulceration in pregnancy: report of a case with perforation. Can Med Assoc J. 1966;94: 861–2.
- Great Britain. General Register Office: statistical review for England and Wales. Part III, Commentary. Table; deaths of women not classed to pregnancy or childbearing but certified as associated therewith, England and Wales. London: Her Majesty's Stationery Office; 1951–1960.
- Great Britain. General Register Office: Statistical review of England and Wales, for the year 1961. Part I, table 17. London: Her Majesty's Stationery Office; 1963. p. 122.
- Vasicka A, Lin TJ, Bright RH. Peptic ulcer in pregnancy; review of hormonal relationships and a report

of one case of massive gastrointestinal hemorrhage. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1957;12:1–13.

- 21. Rachlin B. Duodenal ulcer in early pregnancy; report of two cases. Obstet Gynecol. 1957;10:684–6.
- Heading RC. Prevalence of upper gastrointestinal symptoms in the general population: a systematic review. Scand J Gastroenterol Suppl. 1999;231:3–8.
- Camilleri M, Dubois D, Coulie B, et al. Prevalence and socioeconomic impact of functional gastroenterological disorders in the United States: results from the US Upper Gastrointestinal Study. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2005;3:543–52.
- Nagler R, Spiro HM. Heartburn in late pregnancy: manometric studies of esophageal motor function. J Clin Invest. 1961;40:954–70.
- Olans LB, Wolf JL. Gastroesophageal reflux in pregnancy. Gastrointest Endosc Clin North Am. 1975;82:699–703.
- Sandweiss DJ, Saltzstein HC, Farbman AA. The relation of sex hormones to peptic ulcer. Am J Diges Dis. 1939;6:6–12.
- 27. Clark DH. Peptic ulcer in women. Br Med J. 1953;1: 1254–7.
- Hurst AF, Stewart MJ. Gastric and duodenal ulcer. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 1929. p. 153.
- James DW. Peptic ulcer during pregnancy with a report of a case of perforation. Br Med J. 1948;2:74–5.
- Mulsow FW, Brown WE. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1936;31:1041.
- 31. Balint R. Ulcusproblem und Säurebasengleichgewicht. Berlin: S. Karger; 1927.
- Nakai T. On the gastric juice of the pregnant women. Tokyo J Biochem. 1925;5:465-77.
- Strauss MB, Castle WB. Studies of anemia in pregnancy; gastric secretion in pregnancy and puerperium. Am J Med Sci. 1932;184:655–62.
- Bloomfiled AL, Keefer CS. Clinical physiology of the stomach: simultaneous quantitative observations on gastric secretory volume, acidity and motility. Arch Intern Med (Chicago). 1926;38:145–57.
- Clark DH, Tankel HI. Gastric acid and plasmahistaminase during pregnancy. Lancet. 1954;2: 886–9.
- Artz F. Further observations on the gastric juice in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1930;20:382–5.
- Labate JS. The effect of pregnancy on gastric secretion. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1939;38:650–3.
- Murray FA, Erskine JP, Fielding J. Gastric secretion in pregnancy. J Obstet Gynec Br Emp. 1957;64: 373–81.
- Barnes LW. Serum histaminase during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1957;9:730–2.
- Liepins KW, Ivy AC, Suzuki R. Effect of certain histaminase inhibitors on gastric secretion. Am J Physiol. 1958;195:209–15.
- Peter ET, Walder AI, Madsen AJ, Wangensteen OH. Production of gastric secretory inhibition by diamine oxidase (histaminase). Surg Forum. 1963;14:336–8.
- 42. Way S. Relation between gastric acidity and the anterior-pituitary-like hormone content of urine in pregnant women. Br Med J. 1945;2:182–4.

- Abrahamson RH, Church R, Hinton JW. Hormone effects on gastroduodenal mucosa. Am J Med Sci. 1942;204:809–23.
- 44. Laszlo F, Amani E, Varga CS, Laszlo FA. Influence of sex hormones on ethanol-induced gastric haemorrhagic erosions in rats. Acta Physiol Hung. 1992;80: 289–92.
- Montoneri C, Drago F. Effects of pregnancy in rats on cysteamine-induced peptic ulcers: role of progesterone. Dig Dis Sci. 1997;42:2572–5.
- Truelove SC. Stilboestrol, phenobarbitone, and diet in chronic duodenal ulcer. A factorial therapeutic trial. Br Med J. 1960;2:559–66.
- Doll R, Hill ID, Hutton CF. Treatment of gastric ulcer with carbenoxolone sodium and oestrogens. Gut. 1965;6:19–24.
- Parbhoo SP, Johnston IDA. Effects ofoestrogens and progestogens on gastric secretion in patients with duodenal ulcer. Gut. 1966;7:612–8.
- Borri A. Ober magengeschwure im Klimakterium. Zbl Inn Med. 1904;25:689–96.
- Kahlson G, Lilja B, Svensson SE. Physiological protection against gastric ulceration during pregnancy and lactation in the rat. Lancet. 1964;2:1269–72.
- 51. Izak G, Rachmilewitz M, Stein Y, et al. Vitamin B12 and iron deficiencies in anemia of pregnancy and puerperium. Arch Intern Med. 1957;99:346–55.
- Gryboski WA, Spiro HM. The effect of pregnancy on gastric secretion. New Engl J Med. 1956;255: 1131–4.
- Ahimark A. Significance of blood histaminase in pregnancy. Lancet. 1944;2:406–7.
- Rostorfer HH, Laskowski M. Action of histaminase preparations in the heidenhain dog. Am J Dig Dis. 1945;12:337–9.
- Horwich M. Perforated duodenal ulcer during pregnancy. Br Med J. 1958;2:145.
- Gemzell CA. Blood levels of 17-hydroxysteroids in normal pregnancy. J Clin Endocrinol. 1953;13: 898–902.
- Wu CY, Tseng JJ, Chou MM, et al. Correlation between Helicobacter pylori and gastrointestinal symptom in pregnancy. Adv Ther. 2000;17:152–8.
- Erdem A, Arslan M, Erdem M, et al. Detection of Helicobacter pylori seropositivity in hyperemesis gravidarum and correlation with symptoms. Am J Perinatol. 2002;19:87–92.
- McKenna D, Watson P, Dornan J. Helicobacter pylori infection and dyspepsia in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 2003;102:845–9.
- Fukui O, Shimoya K, Shimizu TT, et al. Helicobacter pylori infection and platelet counts during pregnancy. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 2005;89:26–30.
- Vergara M, Catalán M, Gisbert JP, Calvet X. Metaanalysis: role of Helicobacter pylori eradication in the prevention of peptic ulcer in NSAID users. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2005;21:1411–8.
- 62. Gulmez SE, Lassen AT, Aalykke C, et al. Spironolactone use and the risk of upper gastrointestinal bleeding: a population-based case-control study. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 2008;66:294–9.

- 63. Lewis JD, Strom BL, Localio AR, et al. Moderate and high affinity serotonin reuptake inhibitors increase the risk of upper gastrointestinal toxicity. Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf. 2008;17:328–35.
- Aldoori WH, Giovannucci EL, Stampfer MJ, et al. A prospective study of alcohol, smoking, caffeine, and the risk of duodenal ulcer in men. Epidemiology. 1997;8:420–4.
- Sonnenberg A, Müller-Lissner SA, Vogel E, et al. Predictors of duodenal ulcer healing and relapse. Gastroenterology. 1981;81:1061–7.
- Koivisto TT, Voutilainen ME, Färkkilä MA. Effect of smoking on gastric histology in Helicobacter pyloripositive gastritis. Scand J Gastroenterol. 2008;43: 1177–83.
- Schubert ML, Peura DA. Control of gastric acid secretion in health and disease. Gastroenterology. 2008;134:1842–60.
- Gocmen E, Koc M, Tez M, et al. Effect of Ramadan on surgical emergencies. Ann Emerg Med. 2004;44: 283–5.
- Bener A, Derbala MF, Al-Kaabi S, et al. Frequency of peptic ulcer disease during and after Ramadan in a United Arab Emirates hospital. East Mediterr Health J. 2006;12:105–11.
- Torab FC, Amer M, Abu-Zidan FM, Branicki FJ. Perforated peptic ulcer: different ethnic, climatic and fasting risk factors for morbidity in Al-ain medical district, United Arab Emirates. Asian J Surg. 2009;32: 95–101.
- Elnagib E, Mahadi S, Mohamed E, Ahmed M. Perforated peptic ulcer in Khartoum. Khartoum Med J. 2008;1:62–4.
- Donderici O, Temizhan A, Kucukbas T, Eskioglu E. Effect of Ramadan on peptic ulcer complications. Scand J Gastroenterol. 1994;29:603–6.
- Kucuk H, Censur Z, Kurt N, et al. The effect of Ramadan fasting on duodenal ulcer perforation: a retrospective analysis. Indian J Surg. 2005;67:195–8.
- Jastaniah S, Al Naami MY, Malatani TM. Perforated duodenal ulcer in Asir central hospital. Saudi J Gastroenterol. 1997;3:90–3.
- O'Mahony S. Endoscopy in pregnancy. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol. 2007;21:893–9.
- Cappell MS. Risks versus benefits of gastrointestinal endoscopy during pregnancy. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2011;8:610–34.
- 77. ASGE Standard of Practice Committee, Shergill AK, Ben-Menachem T, Chandrasekhara V, et al. Guidelines for endoscopy in pregnant and lactating women. Gastrointest Endosc. 2012;76:18–24.
- Bánhidy F, Dakhlaoui A, Puhó EH, Czeizel AE. Peptic ulcer disease with related drug treatment in pregnant women and congenital abnormalities in their offspring. Congenit Anom (Kyoto). 2011;51:26–33.
- Brunner G, Meyer H, Athmann C. Omeprazole for peptic ulcer disease in pregnancy. Digestion. 1998;59: 651–4.
- Acs N, Bánhidy F, Puhó EH, Czeizel AE. A possible association between maternal dyspepsia and congenital rectal/anal atresia/stenosis in their children: a pop-

ulation-based case-control study. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2009;88:1017–23.

- Chen YH, Lin HC, Lou HY. Increased risk of low birthweight, infants small for gestational age, and preterm delivery for women with peptic ulcer. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2010;202:164.e1–8.
- Institute of Medicine. Subcommittee on nutritional status and weight gain during pregnancy. Nutrition during pregnancy. Washington, DC: National Academy Press; 1990.
- Knopp RH. Hormone-mediated changes in nutrient metabolism in pregnancy: a physiological basis for normal fetal development. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 1997;817:251–71.
- Caruso A, Paradisi G, Ferrazzani S, et al. Effect of maternal carbohydrate metabolism on fetal growth. Obstet Gynecol. 1998;92:8–12.
- Scholl TO, Sowers M, Chen X, Lenders C. Maternal glucose concentration influences fetal growth, gestation, and pregnancy complications. Am J Epidemiol. 2001;154:514–20.
- Choung RS, Talley NJ. Epidemiology and clinical presentation of stress-related peptic damage and chronic peptic ulcer. Curr Mol Med. 2008;8:253–7.
- 87. Copper RL, Goldenberg RL, Das A, et al. The preterm prediction study: maternal stress is associated with spontaneous preterm birth at less than thirtyfive weeks' gestation. National Institute of Child Health and Human Development Maternal-Fetal Medicine Units Network. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1996;175:1286–92.
- 88. Monk C, Fifer WP, Myers MM, et al. Maternal stress responses and anxiety during pregnancy: effects on fetal heart rate. Dev Psychobiol. 2000;36: 67–77.
- Wadhwa PD, Sandman CA, Porto M, et al. The association between prenatal stress and infant birth weight and gestational age at birth: a prospective investigation. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1993;169:858–65.
- Kallen B. Delivery outcome after the use of acidsuppressing drugs in early pregnancy with special reference to omeprazole. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1998;105:877–81.
- Magee LA, Inocencion G, Kamboj L, et al. Safety of first trimester exposure to histamine H2 blockers. A prospective cohort study. Dig Dis Sci. 1996;41: 1145–9.
- Ruigomez A, Garcia Rodriguez LA, Cattaruzzi C, et al. Use of cimetidine, omeprazole, and ranitidine in pregnant women and pregnancy outcomes. Am J Epidemiol. 1999;150:476–81.
- 93. Jensen RT, Gardner JD. Gastrinoma. In: Go VLW, DiMagno EP, Gardner JD, et al., editors. The pancreas: biology, pathobiology and disease. New York: Raven; 1993. p. 931–78.
- Ellison EH, Wilson SD. The Zollinger-Ellison syndrome: re-appraisal and evaluation of 260 registered cases. Ann Surg. 1964;160:512–30.
- Jensen RT, Norton JA. Endocrine tumors of the pancreas. In: Yamada T, Alpers BH, Owyang C, Powell DW, Silverstein FE, editors. Textbook of gastroen-

terology. 2nd ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott; 1995. p. 2131–66.

- 96. Metz DC, Jensen RT. Advances in gastric antisecretory therapy in Zollinger-Ellison syndrome. In: Mignon M, Jensen RT, editors. Endocrine tumors of the pancreas: recent advances in research and management, Frontiers of gastrointestinal research, vol. 23. Basel: Karger; 1995. p. 240–57.
- 97. Weber HC, Venzon DJ, Lin JT, et al. Determinants of metastatic rate and survival in patients with Zollinger-Ellison syndrome: a prospective long-term study. Gastroenterology. 1995;108:1637–49.
- Frick G, Bremme K, Sjogren C, et al. Plasma levels of cholecystokinin and gastrin during the menstrual cycle and pregnancy. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1990;69:317–20.
- Waddell WR, Leonsins AS, Zuidema GD. Gastric secretory and other laboratory studies on two patients with Zollinger–Ellison syndrome. New Eng J Med. 1959;260:56–62.
- Mentagen CN, Moeller MD, Klotz AP. Protection by pregnancy. Zollinger–Ellison syndrome. J Kans Med Soc. 1974;75:37–9.
- Ezeh UO, Narayan H. Pregnancy does not offer protection against Zollinger–Ellison syndrome. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1996;75:302–4.
- 102. Mayer A, Sheiner E, Holcberg G. Zollinger Ellison syndrome, treated with lansoprazole, during pregnancy. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2007;276: 171–3.
- 103. Stewart CA, Termanini B, Sutliff VE, et al. Management of the Zollinger-Ellison syndrome in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1997;176(1 Pt 1): 224–33.
- 104. Jensen RT, Collen MJ, Allende HD, et al. Cimetidine induced impotence and breast changes in patients with gastric hypersecretory states. New Engl J Med. 1983;308:883–7.
- 105. Parker S, Udani M, Gavaler JS, Van Thiel DH. Preand neonatal exposure to cimetidine but not ranitidine adversely affects adult sexual functioning of male rats. Neurobehav Toxicot Teratol. 1984;6: 313–8.
- Baron TH, Richter JE. Gastroesophageal reflux disease in pregnancy. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 1992;21:777–91.
- 107. Armentano G, Bracco PL, DiSilverio C. Ranitidine in the treatment of reflux oesophagitis in pregnancy. Clin Exp Obstet Gynecol. 1996;16:130–3.
- Harper MA, McVeigh JE, Thompson W, et al. Successful pregnancy in association with Zollinger-Ellison syndrome. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1995;173: 863–4.
- 109. Rossi G, Romagnoli S, Lauretti L, et al. Helicobacter pylori infection negatively influences pregnancy outcome in a mouse model. Helicobacter. 2004;9: 152–7.
- 110. Gøbel R, Symonds EL, Butler RN, Tran CD. Association between Helicobacter pylori infection in mothers and birth weight. Dig Dis Sci. 2007;52: 3049–53.

- 111. Yip R, Limburg PJ, Ahlquist DA, et al. Pervasive occult gastrointestinal bleeding in an Alaska native population with prevalent iron deficiency: role of Helicobacter pylori gastritis. J Am Med Assoc. 1997;277:1135–9.
- 112. Peach HG, Bath NE, Farish SJ. Helicobacter pylori infection: an added stressor on iron status of women in the community. Med J Aust. 1998;169: 188–90.
- 113. Choe YH, Kwon YS, Jung MK, et al. Helicobacter pylori – associated iron deficiency anemia in adolescent female athletes. J Pediatr. 2001;139:100–4.
- 114. Milman N, Rosenstock S, Andersen L, et al. Serum ferritin, hemoglobin, and Helicobacter pylori infection: a seroepidemiologic survey comprising 2794 Danish adults. Gastroenterology. 1998;115: 268–74.
- 115. Weyermann M, Rothenbacher D, Gayer L, et al. Role of Helicobacter pylori infection in iron deficiency during pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2005;192:548–53.
- Barabino A. Helicobacter pylori-related iron deficiency anemia: a review. Helicobacter. 2002;7: 71–5.
- 117. Singh V, Trikha B, Vaiphel K, et al. Helicobacter pylori: evidence for spouse-to-spouse transmission. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 1999;14:519–22.
- 118. Schutze K, Hentschel E, Dragosics B, et al. Helicobacter pylori reinfection with identical organisms: transmission by the parents' spouses. Gut. 1995;36:831–3.
- 119. Bamford KB, Bickley J, Collins JSA, et al. Helicobacter pylori: comparison of DNA fingerprints provides evidence for intrafamilial infection. Gut. 1993;34:1348–50.
- Bolin TD, Korman MG, Hansky J, Stanton R. Heartburn: community perceptions. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2000;15:1–2.
- 121. Agréus L, Eslick GD, Engstrand L, et al. Is Helicobacter pylori infection associated with nausea? J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 1997;12(Suppl):A81.
- 122. Kocak I, Akcan Y, Ustun C, et al. Helicobacter pylori seropositivity in patients with hyperemesis gravidarum. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 1999;66:251–4.
- Jacoby EB, Porter KB. Helicobacter pylori infection and persistent hyperemesis gravidarum. Am J Perinatol. 1999;16:85–8.
- 124. Gurski MR, Gonzalez E, Brown EG. Immunochemical localization of platelet-derived growth factor in placenta and its possible role in preeclampsia. J Invest Med. 1999;47:128–33.
- 125. Murray L, Bamford K, O'Reilly PJ, et al. Helicobacter pylori infection: relation with cardiovascular risk factors, ischaemic heart disease, and social class. Br Heart J. 1995;74:497–501.
- 126. Mendall MA, Goggin PM, Strachan D, et al. Relation of Helicobacter pylori infection and coronary heart disease. Br Heart J. 1994;71:437–9.
- 127. Miragliotta G, Del-Prete R, Mosca A. Helicobacter pylori infection and coronary heart disease. Lancet. 1994;344:751.

- Patel P, Mendall MA, Carrington D, et al. Fibrinogen: a link between chronic infection and coronary heart disease. Lancet. 1994;343:1634–5.
- 129. Segal ED, Cha J, Lo J, et al. Altered states: involvement of phosphorylated CagA in the induction of host cellular growth changes by Helicobacter pylori. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1999;96:14559–64.
- 130. Guiraldes E, Duarte I, Pena A, et al. Proinflammatory cytokine expression in gastric tissue from children with Helicobacter pylori-associated gastritis. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr. 2001;33:127–32.
- 131. Heimonen A, Janket SJ, Meurman JH, et al. Oral health care patterns and the history of miscarriage. Oral Dis. 2008;14:734–40.
- 132. Collodel G, Moretti E, Campagna MS, et al. Infection by CagA-positive Helicobacter pylori strains may contribute to alter the sperm quality of men with fertility disorders and increase the systemic levels of TNF-alpha. Dig Dis Sci. 2010;55:94–100.
- 133. Yamaoka Y, Kodama T, Gutierrez O, et al. Relationship between Helicobacter pylori iceA, cagA, and vacA status and clinical outcome: studies in four different countries. J Clin Microbiol. 1999; 37:2274–9.
- 134. Graham DY, Yamaoka Y. H. pylori and cagA: relationships with gastric cancer, duodenal ulcer, and reflux esophagitis and its complications. Helicobacter. 1998;3:145–51.
- 135. Hajishafiha M, Ghasemi-Rad M, Memari A, et al. Effect of Helicobacter pylori infection on pregnancy rates and early pregnancy loss after intracytoplasmic sperm injection. Int J Womens Health. 2011;3:329–35.
- Goh JT, Flynn MB, Florin TH. Active chronic peptic ulcer disease complicated by gastric outlet obstruction in pregnancy. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol. 1993;33:89–90.
- Curran D, Lorenz R, Czako P. Gastric outlet obstruction at 30 weeks' gestation. Obstet Gynecol. 1999;93(5 Pt 2):851.
- Kochhar R, Dutta U, Sethy PK, et al. Endoscopic balloon dilation in caustic-induced chronic gastric outlet obstruction. Gastrointest Endosc. 2009;69:800–5.
- Kochhar R, Kochhar S. Endoscopic balloon dilation for benign gastric outlet obstruction in adults. World J Gastrointest Endosc. 2010;2:29–35.
- 140. Böhm B, Ablassmaier B, Müller JM. Laparoskopische Chirurgie am oberen gastrointestinaltrakt. Chirurg. 2001;72:349–61.
- Cellan-Jones CJ. A rapid method of treatment in perforated duodenal ulcer. Br Med J. 1929;36:1076–7.
- 142. Graham RR. The treatment of perforated duodenal ulcers. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1937;64:235–8.
- 143. Fisher JE. Mastery of surgery. 5th ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2007.
- 144. http://www.flickr.com/photos/trebore/2044146244/ meta/.
- Mussey RD. Operations of necessity during pregnancy. Proc Mayo Clin. 1927;2:156.
- 146. Jennings D. Perforated peptic ulcer; changes in age incidence and sex- distribution in the last 150 years. Lancet. 1940;1(395–8):444–7.

- 147. Jones FA. Haematemesis and melaena, with special reference to bleeding peptic ulcer. Br Med J. 1947;2: 441–6.
- 148. Registrar General. Statistical Reviews of England and Wales for the years 1900–59.
- 149. Bager B. Beitrag zur kenntnis über vorkommen, klinik und behandlung von perforierten magenund duodenal gesch wuren nebst einer untersuchung über die spatresultate nach verschiedenen operations methoden. Acta Chir Scand. 1929;(suppl 11):5–320.
- Illingworth CFW, Scott LDW, Jamieson RA. Acute perforated peptic ulcer in the west of Scotland. Br Med J. 1944;2:617–20.
- 151. Weir RD. Perforated peptic ulcer in North-East Scotland. Scot Med J. 1960;5:257–64.
- 152. Bockus HL. Gastroenterology. Philadelphia: Saunders; 1943.
- 153. Adams C. Die Behandlung des Magen und Zwölffingerdarmgeschwürs mit Keimdriisenhormonen. Gastroenterologia. 1942;66:343–9.
- Anderson GW. Pregnancy complicated by acute perforated peptic ulcer. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1942;43:883.
- Atkinson AJ, Ivy AC. Further attempts to produce achlorhydria. Am J Dig Dis. 1938;5:30–5.
- 156. Doll R. Peptic ulcer: epidemiology. In: Avery Jones
 F, editor. Modern trends in gastroenterology. London: Butterworth; 1958. p. 361–79.
- 157. Logan WPD. General practitioners' records. General Register Office: Subjects no. 7. HM Stationery Office. 1953.
- Logan WPD, Cushion AA. Morbidity statistics from general practice, vol. I, General. General Register Office: Subjects no. 14. HM Stationery Office. 1958.
- Rosenbaum S. Cross-sectional review of morbidity among young soldiers. Br J Prev Soc Med. 1959;13:103–27.
- Pulvertaft CN. Peptic ulcer in town and country. Br J Prev Soc Med. 1959;13:131–8.
- 161. Susser M, Stein Z. Civilization and peptic ulcer. 1962. Int J Epidemiol. 2002;31:13–7.
- 162. McConnell DB, Baba GC, Deveney CW. Changes in surgical treatment of peptic ulcer disease within a veterans hospital in the 1970s and the 1980s. Arch Surg. 1989;124:1164–7.
- 163. Vaira D, Menegatti M, Miglioli M. What is the role of *Helicobacter pylori* in complicated ulcer disease? Gastroenterology. 1997;113(Suppl):S78–84.
- 164. Irvin TT. Mortality and perforated peptic ulcer: a case for risk stratification in elderly patients. Br J Surg. 1989;76:215–8.
- 165. Blomgren LG. Perforated peptic ulcer: long-term results after simple closure in the elderly. World J Surg. 1997;21:412–4.
- 166. Thomsen RW, Riis A, Christensen S, et al. Diabetes and 30-day mortality from peptic ulcer bleeding and perforation: a Danish population-based cohort study. Diabetes Care. 2006;29:805–10.
- 167. Møller MH, Adamsen S, Wøjdemann M, Møller AM. Perforated peptic ulcer: how to improve outcome? Scand J Gastroenterol. 2009;44:15–22.

- 168. Hermansson M, Staël von Holstein C, Zilling T. Surgical approach and prognostic factors after peptic ulcer perforation. Eur J Surg. 1999;165: 566–72.
- 169. Møller MH, Adamsen S, Thomsen RW, Møller AM. Preoperative prognostic factors for mortality in peptic ulcer perforation – a systematic review. Scand J Gastroenterol. 2010;45:785–805.
- 170. Svanes C, Salvesen H, Espehaug B, et al. A multifactorial analysis of factors related to lethality after treatment of perforated gastroduodenal ulcer. 1935– 1985. Ann Surg. 1989;209:418–23.
- 171. Egberts JH, Summa B, Schulz U, et al. Impact of preoperative physiological risk profile on postoperative morbidity and mortality after emergency operation of complicated peptic ulcer disease. World J Surg. 2007;31:1449–57.
- 172. Koç M, Yoldaş O, Kiliç YA, et al. Comparison and validation of scoring systems in a cohort of patients treated for perforated peptic ulcer. Langenbecks Arch Surg. 2007;392:581–5.
- 173. Boey J, Wong J, Ong GB. Bacteria and septic complications in patients with perforated duodenal ulcers. Am J Surg. 1982;143:635–9.
- 174. Fong IW. Septic complications of perforated peptic ulcer. Can J Surg. 1983;26:370–2.
- 175. Chabannes. Lyon Med. 1903;101:529.
- 176. Szenes A. Uber den Einfluss der Schwangerschaft, der Menstruation, und des Klimakterium auf das Magen- und Duodenalgeschwür. Mitt Grenzgeb Med Chir. 1924;37:652–91.
- 177. Engemise S, Oshowo A, Kyei-Mensah A. Perforated duodenal ulcer in the puerperium. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2009;279:407–10.
- 178. Sandweiss DJ, Podolsky MB, Saltzstein HC, Farbman AA. Deaths from perforation and hemorrhage of gastroduodenal ulcer during pregnancy and puerperium. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1943;45:131–6.
- 179. Howkins J. Br Surg Pract. 1950;7:116.
- Scott WA. Surgical complications during pregnancy and labour. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1945;49:494.
- Durst JB, Klieger JA. A report of a fatal hemorrhage due to peptic ulcer in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1955;70:448–51.
- Rider JA, Kirsner JB, Palmer WL. Active duodenal ulcer in pregnancy. Gastroenterology. 1953;24: 357–61.
- Jones FA. Haematemesis and melaena, with special reference to bleeding peptic ulcer. Br Med J. 1947;2:477–82.
- 184. Hooker RS. Maternal mortality in New York City. A study of all puerperal deaths. New York Academy of Medicine Committee on Public Relations, 1930-1932. New York: The Commonwealth Fund; 1933. p. 234.
- Strange SL. Massive haemorrhage from duodenal ulcer in pregnancy. Proc R Soc Med. 1962;55:798–9.
- Ross IG. Perforated ulcer in pregnancy. Br Med J. 1958;2:693.
- 187. Burkitt R. Perforated peptic ulcer in late pregnancy. Br Med J. 1961;2:938–9.

- Lindell A, Tera H. Perforated gastroduodenal ulcer in late pregnancy, operated upon with survival of both mother and child. J Obstet Gynecol Br Emp. 1962;69:493–5.
- Johnston JL. Peptic ulcer and pregnancy; deaths from perforation and hemorrhage of peptic ulcer during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1953;2: 290–6.
- 190. Langmade CF. Epigastric pain in pregnancy toxemias; a report of fatal peptic ulcers in toxemias. West J Surg Obstet Gynecol. 1956;64:540–4.
- 191. Baxter CR. Peptic ulcer in pregnancy. Br Med J. 1948;2:1037.
- 192. Logan Jr WD, Hendee AE. Am Surg. 1962;28:728.
- 193. Winchester DP, Bancroft BR. Perforated peptic ulcer in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1966;94: 280–1.
- 194. Becker-Andersen H, Husfeldt V. Peptic ulcer in pregnancy report of two cases of surgically treated bleeding duodenal ulcer. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1971;50:391–5.
- 195. Goh JT, Sidhu MS. Perforated duodenal ulcer-an unusual and often forgotten cause of an acute abdomen in pregnancy. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol. 1995;35:433–4.
- 196. Hsu CC, Liu YP, Lien WC, et al. A pregnant woman presenting to the ED with Valentino's syndrome. Am J Emerg Med. 2005;23:217–8.
- 197. Gali BM, Ibrahim AG, Chama CM, et al. Perforated peptic ulcer (PPU) in pregnancy during Ramadan fasting. Niger J Med. 2011;20:292–3.
- 198. Erez O, Maymon E, Mazor M. Acute gastric ulcer perforation in a 35 weeks' nulliparous patient with gastric banding. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2004;191:1721–2.
- 199. Segal M. Peptic ulcer perforation in pregnancy. Br Med J. 1959;1:1040.
- 200. Essilfie P, Hussain M, Bolaji I. Perforated duodenal ulcer in pregnancy – a rare cause of acute abdominal pain in pregnancy: a case report and literature review. Case Rep Obstet Gynecol. 2011;2011:263016.
- Munro A, Jones PF. Abdominal surgical emergencies in the puerperium. Br Med J. 1975;4:691–4.
- Jones PF, McEwen AB, Bernard RM. Haemorrhage and perforation complicating peptic ulcer in pregnancy. Lancet. 1969;294:350–2.
- 203. Grassi R, Romeno S, Pinto A, et al. Gastro-duodenal perforations: conventional plain film, US and CT findings in 166 consecutive patients. Eur J Radiol. 2004;50:30–6.
- 204. Uchikova E, Uchikov A, Terzhumanov R, et al. Perforation of duodenal ulcer in the puerperium – a case report. Akush Ginekol (Sofiia). 2004;43: 53–4.
- Kaczmarek R. Peptic ulcer following Cesarean section. Pol Tyg Lek. 1970;25:1905–6.
- 206. Alabi-Isama L, Bolaji I, Essilfie P. Perforated duodenal ulcer in the puerperium – a rare cause of acute abdominal pain – case report and literature review. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 2009;107 Suppl 2:S414.

- 207. Sule EA, Omo-Aghoja L. Perforated duodenal ulcer in the immediate puerperium following caesarean section. J Obstet Gynaecol. 2010;30:633–5.
- McGarvey RN, Freeman JJ, Fox PF. Perforated peptic ulcer in the puerperium. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1952;64:655–9.
- 209. Opitz C. The acute perforation of a stress ulcer in puerperium following eclampsia. (case report). Zentralbl Gynakol. 1971;93:388–90.
- 210. Gaĭstruk VV, Ponomarev AP, Slobodianiuk GI. Stomach ulcer perforation in the early puerperal period. Vestn Khir Im I I Grek. 1980;125:81.
- 211. Parry GK. Perforated duodenal ulcer in the puerperium. N Z Med J. 1974;80:448–9.
- 212. Murray A, Holdcroft A. Incidence and intensity of postpartum lower abdominal pain. Br Med J. 1989;298:1619.
- 213. Grainger AR, Allison DJ. Diagnostic radiology a textbook of medical imaging. 4th ed. Edinburgh: Churchill Livingstone; 2001. p. 993–4.
- Woodring JH, Heiser MJ. Detection of pneumoperitoneum on chest radiographs: comparison of upright lateral and posteroanterior projections. Am J Roentgenol. 1995;165:45–7.
- 215. Larson JD, Patatanian E, Miner PB, et al. Doubleblind, placebo controlled study of ranitidine for gastroesophageal reflux symptoms during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1997;90:83–7.
- Finkelstein W, Isselbacker KJ. Cimetidine. N Engl J Med. 1978;229:992–6.
- 217. Briggs GG, Freeman RY, Yaffe SJ. Drugs in pregnancy and lactation: a reference guide to fetal and neonatal risk. Baltimore: William and Wilkins; 2002.
- Kalle B. Delivery outcomes after the use of acidsuppressing drugs in early pregnancy with special reference to omeprazole. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1998;105:877–83.
- Smallwood RA, Berlin RG, Catagnoli N, et al. Safety of acid suppressing drugs. Dig Dis Sci. 1995;40(Suppl):635–8.
- 220. Savarino V, Giasti M, Scalabrini P, et al. Famotidine has no significant effect on gonadal function in men. Gastroenterol Clin Biol. 1988;12:19–22.
- 221. Morton DM. Pharmacology and toxicity of nizatidine. Scand J Gastroenterol. 1987;22 Suppl 136: 1–8.
- 222. Neubauer BL, Goode RL, Bert KK, et al. Endocrine effects of a new histamine H2 receptor antagonist, nizatidine, in the male rat. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol. 1990;102:219–32.
- 223. Prilosec (product information). Wilmington, DC: Astra-Zeneca; 2004.
- 224. Wilton LV, Pearce GL, Martin RM, et al. The outcomes of pregnancy in women exposed to newly marketed drugs in general practice in England. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1998;105:882–9.
- 225. Nikfar S, Abdollahi M, Moretti ME, et al. Use of proton pump inhibitors during pregnancy and rates of major malformations. A meta-analysis. Dig Dis Sci. 2002;47:1526–9.

- 226. Nielsen GL, Sorensen HT, Thulctrup AM, et al. The safety of proton pump inhibitors in pregnancy. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 1999;13:1085–9.
- 227. Larkin A, Loebstein R, Addis A, et al. The safety of omeprazole during pregnancy: a multicenter prospective controlled study group. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1998;179:727–30.
- 228. Mahfoud T, Elhassani ME, Hafidi MR, et al. Krukenberg tumor secondary to gastric carcinoma in a pregnant woman: a case report and literature review. Biol Biomed Rep. 2012;2:32–6.
- 229. Prevacid (product information). Lake Forest: TAP Pharmaceutical; 2005.
- 230. Diav-Citrin O, Arnon J, Shechtman S, et al. The safety of proton pump inhibitors in pregnancy: a multicenter prospective controlled study. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2005;21:269–75.
- 231. Somogyi A, Gugler R. Cimetidine excretion in breast milk. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 1979;7:627–9.
- Courtney TP, Shaw RW, Cedar E, et al. Excretion of famotidine in breast milk. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 1988;26:639.
- 233. Obermeyer BD, Bergstrom PF, Callagher JT, et al. Secretion of nizatidine into human breast milk after single and multiple doses. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 1990;47:724–30.
- 234. Physician's desk reference. 58th ed. Montvale: Medical Economics; 2002.
- 235. Committee on Drugs. American Academy of Pediatrics. The transfer of drugs and other chemicals into human milk. Pediatrics. 1994;93:137–50.
- 236. Marshall JK, Thompson ABR, Armstrong D. Omeprazole for refractory gastroesophageal reflux disease during pregnancy and lactation. Can J Gastroenterol. 1998;12:225–7.
- 237. Tew WL, Holliday RL, Phibbs G. Perforated duodenal ulcer in pregnancy with double survival. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1976;125:1151–2.
- Paul M, Tew WL, Holliday RL. Perforated peptic ulcer in pregnancy with survival of mother and child: case report and review of the literature. Can J Surg. 1976;19:427–9.
- Yamagata S, Uzuka Y. Malignant tumor during pregnancy – from the standpoint of internal medicine. J Cancer Clin. 1970;16:574–84.
- 240. Ueo H, Okudaira Y, Hirabayashi M. Gastric cancer associated with pregnancy. A case report of early gastric cancer and review of 100 cases in Japan. J Jpn Soc Clin Surg. 1989;50:312–8.
- 241. Silverberg E, Lubera J. Cancer statistics. Cancer. 1989;39:3–20.
- Kodama I, Takeda J, Koufuji K, et al. Gastric cancer during pregnancy. Kurume Med J. 1997;44: 179–83.
- 243. Fujimura M, Fukunda K. Gastric cancer associated with pregnancy. J Kinki Obstet. 1916;3:208.
- 244. Jaspers VK, Gillessen A, Quakernack K. Gastric cancer in pregnancy: do pregnancy, age or female sex alter the prognosis? Case reports and review. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 1999;87: 13–22.

- 245. Fill S, Taran A, Schulz HU. Sister Mary Joseph's nodule as the first sign of pregnancy-associated gastric cancer: a case report. World J Gastroenterol. 2008;14:951–3.
- 246. Jasmi AY, Normala B, al-Amin MD. Perforated malignant gastric ulcer in a pregnant young adult: a case report. Med J Malaysia. 2000;55:135–7.
- Chong VH, Lim CC. Advanced disseminated gastric carcinoma in pregnancy. Singapore Med J. 2003;44: 471–2.
- 248. Yücesoy G, Büyükgebiz O, Yildiz K, et al. Gastric carcinoma diagnosed at the third trimester: a case report. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2006;274:47–9.
- Gojnic M, Dugalic V, Vidakovic S. Hyperemesis or stomach carcinoma in pregnancy – a true diagnosis with two lives saved: a case report. Clin Exp Obstet Gynecol. 2005;32:201–2.
- Glisic A, Atanackovic J. Krukenberg tumor in pregnancy. The lethal outcome. Pathol Oncol Res. 2006;12:108–10.
- Unek IT, Celtik A, Alacacioğlu A. Gastric carcinoma during pregnancy: report of a case. Turk J Gastroenterol. 2007;18:41–3.
- 252. Kurt M, Aksoy S, Cizginer S. Gastric cancer and the coincidental finding of herpetic esophagitis immediately after pregnancy: a case report. J Reprod Med. 2007;52:425–7.
- 253. Ohsawa S, Kondo Y, Shiroto H, et al. A case of an early gastric cancer associated with a pregnancy. Jpn J Cancer Clin. 1992;38:1269–73.
- 254. Shomura Y, Murabayashi K, Hayashi M, et al. A resected case of juvenile gastric cancer causing perforation during the course of the observation of pregnancy and an ovarian tumor. J Jpn Soc Clin Surg. 1995;56:741–5.
- 255. Shinagawa T, Abe M, Tadokoro M, et al. A gastric carcinoma in a young pregnant woman with a bilateral breast metastases autopsied and breast carcinoma case findings. Jpn J Cancer Clin. 1991;37: 48–54.
- 256. Sato Y, Yokoyama Y, Narikawa N, et al. Krukenberg tumor metastasized from stomach cancer incidentally discovered at the caesarean section: a case report. Tokai J Obstet Gynecol. 2006;43:123–6.
- 257. Shibata D, Kawai M, Niwa Y, et al. Pregnancy with gastric cancer: a case report. Obstet Gynecol (Tokyo). 1999;66:701–4.
- 258. Serikawa T, Shichiri K, Sanada H. Two cases of pregnancy associated with gastric cancer. Obstet Gynecol Ther. 1996;73:605–7.
- Maeda S, Takigawa J, Toyoyama H, et al. Two cases of gastric cancer during pregnancy. Surgery (Geka). 2007;69:1077–80.
- 260. Yoshida M, Matsuda H, Furuya K. Successful prognosis of pregnancy with gastric cancer in the second trimester: a case report. J Jpn Soc Perinat Neonat Med. 2007;43:140–2.
- 261. Ando H, Maeda S, Kameoka N, et al. A case of perforated gastric cancer associated with pregnancy that was recognized at caesarean operation. J Abdom Emerg Med. 2007;27:777–9.

- 262. Ozeki T, Soeda S, Watanabe T, et al. Krukenberg tumor increased rapidly with pregnancy: a case report. J Jpn Soc Gynecol Oncol. 2006;24:424–8.
- 263. Kurabayashi T, Isii K, Suzuki M. Advanced gastric cancer and a concomitant pregnancy associated with disseminated intravascular coagulation. Am J Perinatol. 2004;21:295–8.
- 264. Umezawa K, Kigawa N, Sudo Y, et al. A case of pregnancy with gastric cancer. Tokyo J Obstet Gynecol. 2004;53:346–8.
- 265. Shimizu M, Nishida M, Eto M, et al. Gastric cancer during pregnancy: rapid cervical lymph nodes swelling and pericardial effusion at third trimester, a case report. Obstet Gynecol (Tokyo). 2004;71:381–4.
- 266. Tanaka Y, Komiyama M, Akiba Y, et al. A case of advanced gastric cancer diagnosed after the delivery. Kanagawa Dist J Jpn Obstet Gynecol Soc. 2001;37:134–7.
- Nakagawa K. Four cases of gastric cancer during pregnancy. J Jpn Coll Surg. 2000;25:892–5.
- Igarashi S, Kawaguchi T, Hoshi N. Early gastric carcinoma with widespread metastasis and pulmonary tumor thrombotic microangiopathy (PTTM): report of an autopsy case. Stomach Intestine. 1997;32:861–5.
- 269. Ogawa T, Higashi S, Okada Y, et al. A resected case of gastric cancer with Krukenberg tumor during pregnancy. Surgery (Geka). 1997;59:1391–3.
- 270. Sakou T, Seki Y, Takeuchi Y, et al. A case of cancer of the stomach in a pregnant woman undergoing cesarean section and gastrectomy at the same time. J Jpn Soc Clin Surg. 1996;57:1631–4.
- 271. Kishikawa H, Nishiwaki N, Ito K, et al. Perforated gastric cancer associated with the delivery which is misdiagnosed as abruption of placenta. J Jpn Soc Clin Surg. 1992;53:2986–9.
- Krukenberg F. Über das Fibrosarcoma Ovarii mucocellulare (Carcinomatodes). Arch Gynakol. 1896; 50:287.
- 273. Tamussino K, Scholl W, Reich O, Winter R. Gastric carcinoma presenting as a Krukenberg tumor in the 24th week of gestation. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 1995;62:251–2.
- 274. Yakushiji M, Tazaki T, Nishumura H, Kato T. Krukenberg tumors of the ovary: a clinicopathologic analysis of 112 cases. Acta Obst Gynaec JPN. 1987;3:479–85.
- 275. Sandemeier D, Lobrunus JA, Vial Y, et al. Bilateral Krukenberg tumor of the ovary during pregnancy. Eur J Gynecol Oncol. 1999;21:58–60.
- 276. Sakamoto K, Kanda T, Ohashi M, et al. Management of patients with pregnancy-associated gastric cancer in Japan: a mini-review. Int J Clin Oncol. 2009;14:392–6.
- 277. Khatib F, Shaya M, Samueloff A. Gastric carcinoma with metastasis to the placenta and amniotic fluid: case report and review of the literature. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2003;107:208–9.
- 278. Kath R, Fiehler J, Schneider CP, Höffken K. Gastric cancer in very young adults: apropos four patients and a review of the literature. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol. 2000;126:233–7.

- 279. Maeta M, Yamashiro H, Oka A, et al. Gastric cancer in the young, with special reference to 14 pregnancyassociated cases: analysis based on 2,325 consecutive cases of gastric cancer. Surg Oncol. 1995;58:191–5.
- Furukawa H, Iwanaga T, Hicatsuka M, et al. Gastric cancer in young adults: growth accelerating effect of pregnancy and delivery. Surg Oncol. 1994;55:3–6.
- 281. Hornung M, Vogel P, Schubert T, et al. A case of virilization induced by a Krukenberg tumor from gastric cancer. World J Surg Oncol. 2008;6:19.
- 282. Davis JL, Chen MD. Gastric carcinoma presenting as an exacerbation of ulcers during pregnancy. A case report. J Reprod Med. 1991;36:450–2.
- 283. Ha HK, Baek SY, Kim SH, et al. Krukenberg's tumor of ovary: MR imaging features. Am J Roentgen. 1995;164:1435–9.
- Reichelt DC, Scherer A, Blondin D. Initial diagnosis of Krukenberg tumor in pregnancy. Rofo. 2009;181:483–5.
- 285. Amendolara M, Barbarino C, Bucca D, et al. Krukenberg tumour: diagnostic findings and surgical therapy. Recent acquisitions. Chir Ital. 2007;59: 591–5.
- 286. Cheong JH, Hyung WJ, Chen J, et al. Survival benefit of metastasectomy for Krukenberg tumors from gastric cancer. Gynecol Oncol. 2004;94: 477–82.
- 287. Kim WY, Kim TJ, Kim SE, et al. The role of cytoreductive surgery for nongenital tract metastatic tumors to the ovaries. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2010;149:97–101.
- Fazeny B, Marosi C. Gastric cancer as an essential differential diagnosis of minor epigastric discomfort during pregnancy. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1998;77:469–71.
- 289. Yildirim Y, Erkan N, Avci E, Elveren B. Perforated gastric cancer complicating early postpartum period of pregnancy. Acta Chir Belg. 2009;109: 534–7.
- 290. Louw JT, Louw JH. Extra-genital surgical emergencies of the abdomen in pregnancy. S Afr Med J. 1954;28:788–93.
- 291. Carson J. Edinb Med Surg J. 1946;66:25-31.
- 292. Glassman O. Subcutaneous rupture of the stomach, traumatic & spontaneous. Ann Surg. 1929;89: 247–63.
- 293. Miller J. Spontaneous rupture of the stomach during labor. N Engl J Med. 1933;209:1085–8.

- 294. Christoph RF, Pinkham EW. Unexpected rupture of the stomach in the postpartum period: a case report. Ann Surg. 1961;154:100–2.
- 295. Fiester RF, Zinn LD. Spontaneous gastric rupture during pregnancy (case report). W V Med J. 1975;71:110.
- 296. Seon Cha A, Krew MA, Tamlyn T, Gill P. Gastric rupture associated with pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 2002;100:1072–4.
- 297. Mirsky S, Garlock J. Spontaneous rupture of the stomach: unusual clinical features. Ann Surg. 1965;161: 466–8.
- Ilgenfritz HC. Preoperative and postoperative care of surgical patients. St. Louis: C. V. Mosby Co.; 1948.
 p. 66.
- 299. Harkins HN. Surgical diseases of the stomach and duodenum. In: Allen JG, Harkins HN, Moyer CA, Rhoads JE, editors. Surgery, practice & principles. Philadelphia: J. B. Lippincott Company; 1957. p. 671.
- Carlson E, Ortiz C. Etiology of paralytic ileus and acute dilatation of the stomach; studies of 17-hydroxycorticoid levels. Surgery. 1960;47:177–83.
- Millar TM, Bruce J, Paterson JR. Spontaneous rupture of the stomach. Br J Surg. 1957;44:513–6.
- 302. Burket G. Spontaneous rupture of the stomach: report of a case. J Am Med Assoc. 1949;139:27–8.
- 303. Revilliod E. Rupture de l'estomac. Rev Med Suisse Romai. 1885;5:5–13.
- 304. Chapius G, Tabrizian M, Saegesser F. Ruptures spontanees de l'oesophage et de l'estomac et syndrome de Mallory-Weiss. Schweiz Med Wshr. 1970; 100:1060–6.
- 305. Demetriades D, Van Der Veen BW, Hatzitheouphilous C. Spontaneous rupture of the stomach in an adult. S Afr Med J. 1982;61:23–4.
- 306. Albo R, de Lorimier A, Silen W. Spontaneous rupture of the stomach in the adult. Surgery. 1963;53:797–805.
- Morton JH, Hubbard LT. Unexpected intestinal rupture in association with pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1959;14:214.
- Skarstein A, Lekven J. Influence of gastric banding on stomach blood supply with or without concurrent splenectomy. Am J Surg. 1985;149:351–6.
- Weiss HG, Nehoda H, Labeck B, et al. Pregnancies after adjustable gastric banding. Obes Surg. 2001;11: 303–6.

Symptomatic Abdominal Wall Hernias

5.1 Introduction

Surgical repair of different types of hernia is the most common general surgical procedure. More than 20 million patients worldwide undergo hernia repair each year [1]. As the world population grows, there is continuous increase in absolute number of hernias which should be repaired. Also as the world population grows, it is obvious that there are more and more pregnant women throughout the world. Therefore, there will be more pregnant women with hernias presenting in elective or emergent settings. Minimization of this increase would probably be due to more widespread use of laparoscopy which in turn lowers the incidence of postoperative hernias. During pregnancy, uterine distension raises intraabdominal pressure making some abdominal wall hernias visible. These hernias are rare and are mostly reported as case reports. This chapter describes the most common abdominal wall hernias during pregnancy with indications for elective and emergency operations. Abdominal wall hernias in pregnancy include surgical and gynecologic aspects of the disease and should be evaluated and treated by an abdominal surgeon and gynecologist in collaboration.

5.2 Groin Hernia

Varices of the round ligament are often mistaken for an inguinal hernia Verovitz, 1941

5.2.1 Incidence

Estimated rates of the lifetime risk of inguinal hernia repair are 27 % for men and 3 % for women in general population [2]. Operations performed for both elective and emergent inguinal hernias in women have a bimodal age distribution: during the first 9 years of life; thereafter, incidence rises after 30 years of age. The incidence in women is 9-10 times less frequent than in men, and only 9 % of inguinal hernioplasties are performed on women; of these, 17 % are performed on an emergent basis [2]. In nonpregnant women indirect inguinal hernia is 2.5 times more frequent than direct hernia during elective operations (54.3 % vs. 23.1 %), while the difference during emergent operations is significantly smaller (23.5 % vs. 17.2 %). Femoral hernias in an elective setting comprise 15.9 %, while as an emergency these comprise 53.6 % [3]. Inguinal hernia in pregnancy has a reported incidence of 1/1,000-1/3,000 with 75 % occurring in multiparas [4-7].

5.2.2 Etiopathogenesis and Risk Factors

Some authorities from the previous century [8, 9] stated that preexisting hernia frequently disappears during the later months of pregnancy: "the reason being that the enlarging uterus pushes the intestines away from the inguinal ring and presently blocks access to them" [9]. Strangulated inguinal hernias are extremely rare in the later

months, and, in fact, Gaudier in 1894 stated that a strangulated inguinal hernia and pregnancy are incompatible [10]. Praxagoras of the third to fourth century BC was credited with the first reported operation for obstruction in general population, by relieving strangulated inguinal hernia [11].

The risk factors are the same as for the general population plus the additional increase of intraabdominal pressure due to an enlarging uterus

- Family history
- · Collagen diseases
- Smoking
- Renal failure
- Chronic lung disease
- · Diabetes mellitus
- Steroid use
- Malignancy
- Malnutrition
- Cirrhosis
- Ascites
- Obesity

5.2.3 Clinical Presentation

Diagnosis is made by the presence of a reducible or nonreducible groin lump, which demonstrates an expansile cough impulse and the exclusion of other causes of a lump. Palpation of hernia content can differentiate a solid structure (greater omentum or uterine fibroid) from the intestine (gas sounds on pressure). Assessment of the inguinal region is made by applying Valsalva maneuver which increases intra-abdominal pressure. The maneuver is performed when a person tries to exhale forcibly with a closed glottis so that no air exits through the mouth or nose as, for example, strenuous coughing, straining during a bowel movement, or lifting a heavy weight. If incarceration occurs, there is severe abdominal pain with nausea and sometimes vomiting. If bowel is incarcerated, then severe vomiting with absence of stool and flatus is present. Fever develops if perforation due to distension or strangulation occurs. In such cases redness of the overlying skin is commonly present due to the spread of infection through abdominal wall.

5.2.4 Diagnosis

5.2.4.1 Plain Abdominal X-Ray

It is used for the confirmation of bowel obstruction due to incarcerated inguinal hernia in general population. If bowel obstruction is not present, probably the part of the greater omentum is incarcerated. This imaging method is not mandatory because clinical suspicion of incarcerated inguinal hernia is an indication for the emergency operation during pregnancy.

5.2.4.2 Transabdominal Ultrasound

Ultrasound is noninvasive and performed in real time but is operator dependent and has limitations in obese patients. Sensitivity in detecting clinically occult hernias in a non-acute presentation is 33 %, with a specificity of 100 %, and patients with normal ultrasound findings should be considered for further investigation, but hernias with characteristic clinical features need no additional investigation [12].

5.2.5 Differential Diagnosis

There are many causes of a groin swelling/mass and some are listed in the Table 5.1. Some of them, specific to pregnancy, are discussed in detail.

 Table 5.1 Possible causes of groin swelling/mass [5, 6, 13–15]

Enlarged lymph node(s)		
Subcutaneous lipoma		
Cyst in persistent process vaginalis		
Round ligament varicosities		
Round ligament stretch		
Inguinal endometriosis		
Inguinal metastases		
Lymphoma		
Hematoma		
Abscess		
Mesothelial cysts		
Lymphadenopathy		
Cyst of the canal of Nuck		
Vascular aneurysms/pseudoaneurysms		
Soft tissue malignancies		
Cystic lymphangiomas		

5.2.5.1 Round Ligament Varicosities Pathophysiology

Anatomically, the round ligament extends from the lateral uterus to the major labia containing veins, arteries, lymphatics, and nerves. Round ligament varicosities (RLVs) are prominent veins within the round ligament and are more common in pregnancy especially in the second or early third trimester because pregnancy promotes increased venous flow and reduced venous tone [13]. There are several mechanisms that cause RLV development. Physiologically, there are progesterone receptors naturally occurring within the round ligament veins [16] and, as progesterone levels increase during pregnancy, they cause dilatation of these veins. Furthermore, with advancing pregnancy, blood volume and cardiac output increase resulting in increase of venous return [17]. This, as well as a gravid uterus causing relative impingement of pelvic veins, results in venous engorgement. RLVs have been rarely described and their true incidence is unknown [5, 16, 18], one study claiming 0.001 % [15]. The RLV was first reported in 1941 by Verovitz who stated that "varices of the round ligament are often mistaken for an inguinal hernia" [19]. The first report of RLV in Korea was in 2010 by Jung et al. [20].

Clinical Presentation

The distinction between groin hernia and RLV is difficult clinically because the symptoms and signs are similar. Both swellings disappear on lying down and reappear on standing, provoked by increased intra-abdominal pressure in cases of coughing or Valsalva maneuver, though a varicocele may return more gradually than a hernia and is a little less circumscribed. A varicocele is of course dull on percussion and more closely resembles a hernia containing omentum than one containing bowel. The absence of varicose veins elsewhere does not exclude the diagnosis of a varicocele of the round ligament. Both traverse the inguinal canal and can be reducible or irreducible. Reducibility of RLV is due to the fact that these veins do not contain valves and therefore can partially empty. RLVs also transmit cough impulses because transmitted abdominal pressure leads to vein distension [6, 13]; a clue



Fig. 5.1 Right inguinal swelling caused by round ligament varicosities [21]



Fig. 5.2 The excised part of the round ligament which is thickened with evident thrombosed varicose veins [22]

that may suggest RLV is in coexistence of lower limb or labial varicosities. RLV most commonly presents with a groin bulge and mild discomfort (Fig. 5.1).

5.2.5.2 Round Ligament Varicose Vein Thrombosis

If pain is the predominant symptom, thrombosis of RLV or variceal rupture should be excluded [22]. Thrombosis of the RLV is a complication which still further increases the resemblance between an inguinal hernia and RLV. This complication produces a firm, tender, irreducible swelling simulating a strangulated inguinal hernia. It is more common during postpartum period (Fig. 5.2).



Fig. 5.3 (a) Transverse gray-scale sonogram of painful right reducible inguinal mass at rest shows cystic mass (*arrows*). (b) Mass enlarged during Valsalva maneuver [11]

Diagnosis

Ultrasonography of the inguinal region can differentiate between multilocular mass which enlarges during Valsalva maneuver (Fig. 5.3) and single mass found in hernia. If the bowel is present in the sac, then peristalsis can be visualized and helps to differentiate it from RLV. It should be noted that hernia sac also enlarges during Valsalva maneuver and is not pathognomonic for either of these diseases. Color Doppler US examination can differentiate RLV from other causes of groin swelling in pregnancy. The characteristic ultrasound appearances of varicosities simulating pelvic masses in pregnant and nonpregnant women include a prominent venous plexus with accompanying dilated draining veins passing through the inguinal canal, veins draining into the inferior epigastric vein, and the typical "bag of worms" appearances of smaller varices [23] with absence of bowel or lymph nodes in the inguinal mass [15]. Duplex imaging can confirm venous flow and augmentation of this flow with Valsalva maneuver (Figs. 5.4 and 5.5). In inguinal hernias, herniated bowel may be recognized by its peristalsis, mucosal blood flow, or mesenteric fat by US and Doppler US examination [18].



Fig. 5.4 (a) Color Doppler US examination confirmed venous flow in the mass. (b) Valsalva maneuver caused marked enlargement and flow augmentation in the veins, consistent with round ligament varices [11]



Lymph nodes have a characteristic appearance, usually hypoechoic with an echogenic central hilum that demonstrates flow on Doppler imaging. The sonographic appearance of endometriosis, hematoma, lipoma, or lymphadenopathy is not easily confused with that of RLV [18]. In doubtful cases CT or MRI can be used. There is no specific treatment and mostly symptoms resolve completely from 2 weeks [21] to 2 months postpartum [15]. A truss may, by giving support, add to the comfort of the patient. Reassurance, with a simple explanation of the temporary nature of the lump during pregnancy and the recommendation of the usual supportive measures for the relief of vulvar and leg varicose veins, is all that has been found necessary.

Thrombosis of Round Ligament Varicosities

The diagnosis of *thrombosis of RLV* has relied historically on surgical evaluation [24], but at imaging they should be suspected if veins are noncompressible, no flow signal can be obtained, and/or there is a visible clot within the lumen. There is no consensus on the management of thrombosed RLV, with patients being treated successfully both with conservative and with surgical management [22]. Surgical exploration is recommended first to rule out a strangulated hernia and secondly to reduce pain or discomfort caused by the inguinal mass.

5.2.5.3 Round Ligament Stretch (Pain)

As the uterus rises in the abdomen, it pulls on the round ligaments like an inflating balloon tugging at its guy ropes (Fig. 5.6). The ligaments usually stretch easily, but occasionally growth rate is too much for them and small hematomas occur. The patient will have sudden localized abdominal pain or hip area that is either on one side or both with little constitutional upset. Some women even report pain that extends into the groin area. Examination shows tenderness well localized over the round ligaments and sometimes radiating to their insertion along the inguinal canal and to the pubic tubercle. Treatment with analgesia, bed rest, and local warmth resolves the situation in a few days.

5.2.5.4 Inguinal Endometriosis

Inguinal endometriosis is rare with the incidence of 0.3 % of endometriosis treated. The incidence of endometriosis in the extraperitoneal part of the round ligament is 0.3–0.6 % among women



Fig. 5.6 Enlargement of the pregnant uterus causes distension of the round ligament producing abdominal pain [25]

suffering from endometriosis in general [26–32]. Almost all lesions are on the right side and only three patients had left-sided disease and one patient had bilateral inguinal endometriosis [26, 28, 33–35]. Although predominance for the right side is unclear, one possibility for the right-sided predominance is that the sigmoid colon relatively protects the left groin [36]. Also, right inguinal area seems more often affected than the left one because of the clockwise movement of the peritoneal fluid because of the peristaltic movement of the intestinal wall [37, 38].

The size of the mass reported ranges 1–6 cm in diameter [27, 28, 39, 40]. Analysis of published cases showed that 25 % are associated with an inguinal hernia. Endometriosis in the inguinal region was first reported by Cullen in 1896 which he referred to as an adenomyoma of the round ligament [41], and since then less than 100 cases have been published.

Direct extension of endometrial tissue along the round ligament is a possible pathogenesis of inguinal endometriosis [42]. The prevalence of the



Fig. 5.7 Anatomic diagram of the canal of Nuck. The canal is a small evagination of the parietal peritoneum that accompanies the round ligament through the inguinal ring into the inguinal canal, providing the most likely pathway for endometrial tissue to implant in the superficial inguinal soft tissue [43]

round ligament of uterus endometriosis in females with deep infiltrating endometriosis is 13.8 % [44]. The canal of Nuck, which is a small evagination of the parietal peritoneum that accompanies the round ligament through the inguinal ring into the inguinal canal, provides the most likely pathway for endometrial tissue to implant in the superficial inguinal soft tissue (Fig. 5.7) [45, 46].

The symptoms commonly fluctuate with menses. Catamenial pain was the pathognomonic symptom in the differential diagnosis of the inguinal mass. Symptomatic complaints ranged from 3 months to 10 years, with an average interval of 3 years [26, 28]. It is essential to point out that cyclicity is not always demonstrable and is not essential for diagnosis. Despite fluctuating symptomatology inguinal endometriosis should be included in a differential diagnosis because it is often diagnosed as inguinal hernia preoperatively. Until the 1960s correct preoperative diagnosis was made in 25–35 % [31]. Ultrasound of inguinal region was not described in this paper.

The sonographic findings of inguinal endometriosis have been presented for fewer than 15 cases [36, 43, 47–51]. The sonographic features of inguinal endometriosis are variable. The presence of solid masses [47–49], cystic masses [36, 51], and combined cystic and solid masses [50] has been described. Most of the cystic masses



Fig. 5.8 Imaging findings for inguinal endometriosis in a 29-year-old woman. Longitudinal color Doppler (**a**) and transverse gray-scale (**b**) sonograms showing a cystic mass with an internal septum in the right inguinal area (*arrow*). There are flow signals within the septum [43]

have internal septa (Fig. 5.8) [36, 44, 51]. These sonographic findings are different from findings for abdominal wall endometriosis that arises near Cesarean delivery scars. Most abdominal wall endometriosis shows a solid appearance with an irregular margin on sonography, and internal vascularity has been seen within these masses on color Doppler sonography [52, 53].

Young et al. believe that this difference is due to the different environmental situation between the two types of lesions. Inguinal endometriosis usually develops in the canal of Nuck, which is a cavity filled with fluid. If bleeding occurs within the implanted endometrial tissues, the canal of Nuck may be obliterated, and the structure may be vulnerable to formation of a cystic mass. In contrast, cyst formation is difficult for abdominal wall endometriosis because this lesion usually occurs in Cesarean delivery scars, which is a limited space rather than the canal of Nuck [44].



Fig. 5.9 CT scan of the right inguinal extraperitoneal endometriosis. Low-density area with an enhancing rim in the right inguinal region medial to the inferior epigastric vessel lying lateral to the inferior insertion of the rectus abdominis muscle. There was no evidence of bowel obstruction but there were inflammatory changes around the area suggestive of a strangulated direct inguinal area [54]

Sonographically guided fine-needle aspiration is helpful for rapid and accurate diagnosis of inguinal endometriosis and enables a malignancy to be excluded [52]. On CT, inguinal endometriosis shows the presence of a soft tissue mass which is mainly solid in nature with the same density as muscle and follows the course of the round ligament (Fig. 5.9) [43, 55].

An additional diagnostic modality in unequivocal cases is MRI with a characteristic "shading sign" representing an endometriotic nodule [56]. MRI clearly showed the change of tumor size depending on the menstrual cycle, which aided in arriving at the correct diagnosis of endometriosis in this unusual location [55]. However, in half of the reported cases of inguinal endometriosis, MRI features were not specific and included intermediate or high signal intensity on T2-weighted images [47, 55].

When inguinal endometriosis presents as a solid mass on sonography, the differential diagnosis includes neoplasms such as sarcoma, lymphoma, metastasis, an abscess, and hematoma. When inguinal endometriosis presents as a cystic mass on sonography, it should be differentiated from a hydrocele of the canal of Nuck (usually presents as a unilocular cyst [45, 46] and an inguinal hernia). A definitive diagnosis is made during operation for inguinal hernia repair and the condition is treated by complete excision of



Fig. 5.10 Right inguinal mass (endometriosis) during exploration [37]



Fig. 5.11 Gross specimen of right inguinal endometriosis [37]

the inguinal endometriosis, including the extraperitoneal portion of the round ligament (Figs. 5.10 and 5.11), otherwise recurrences are frequent [57].

Intraperitoneal endometriosis is demonstrated in most patients. Majeski recommends performing pelvic laparoscopy for all patients who have endometriosis in the extraperitoneal part of the round ligament or in a scar [58]. This view is shared by other authors because of the association with pelvic endometriosis and subfertility (Fig. 5.12) [27, 28].

On the other hand, Seydel et al. did not see the need to perform laparoscopy in patients who do not present with signs of pelvic endometriosis [59].



Fig. 5.12 Macroscopic aspects of the round ligament of the uterus. LRL = a left round ligament that is shortened, widened, and deviated in the direction of the bladder due to endometriosis. RRL = a right round ligament that is thickened and pressured by uterine deviation to the left. BE = bladder endometriosis [59]

5.2.5.5 Hydrocele of the Canal of Nuck

In the female, the round ligament is attached to the uterus near the origin of the Fallopian tube and a small evagination of parietal peritoneum accompanies the round ligament through the inguinal ring into the inguinal canal [60]. This small evagination of parietal peritoneum is the canal of Nuck in the female, homologous to the processus vaginalis in the male. The canal of Nuck normally undergoes complete obliteration during the first year of life. Failure of complete obliteration results in either an indirect inguinal hernia or a hydrocele of the canal of Nuck [60, 61]. If obliteration fails in the distal portion of the canal, a sac containing serous fluid remains, the so-called hydrocele of canal of Nuck [60, 61]. Hydrocele of the canal of Nuck is rare condition.

Clinically, the hydrocele of the canal of Nuck manifests as a painless swelling in the inguinal area and major labia. The cysts are usually small averaging about 3 cm in length and about 0.3–0.5 cm in diameter [62].

Ultrasound finding of a hydrocele of the canal of Nuck is typically sausage shaped, extending along the route of the round ligament [61], or comma shaped with a surface beak representing a continuation of the peritoneal cavity through the inguinal canal on ultrasound [46]. MRI shows a hydrocele of the canal of Nuck as a thin-walled tense cystic mass in inguinal area (Fig. 5.13).



Fig. 5.13 MRI findings of a hydrocele of the canal of Nuck. (**a**) Coronal T1-weighted and (**b**) axial T2-weighted images show the mass is true cystic and thin walled in the right inguinal area [46]



Fig. 5.14 Photograph at surgery shows a comma-shaped cyst with surface beak continuing the round ligament that extends peritoneal cavity through the inguinal canal. The round ligament with cystic tense mass was excised [46]

During operation cystic mass adjacent to round ligament is found (Fig. 5.14). It should be excised completely with excision of the adjacent round ligament because definitive diagnosis is sometimes established only during pathohistological analysis.

5.2.6 Therapy

In general population a higher proportion of emergency operations is carried out in women (16.9 %) than men (5.0 %), leading to bowel resection in 16.6 and 5.6 %, respectively. During reoperation femoral hernias were found in 41.6 % of the women who were diagnosed with a direct or indirect inguinal hernia at the primary operation. The corresponding proportion for men was 4.6 % [63]. These data should be kept in mind when operating on a pregnant patient. Sciannameo et al. reported a case of incarcerated inguinal hernia during pregnancy in which the content of the hernia sac was a distorted uterine fibroid [57]. The role of abdominal binder during the postoperative period is not known.

5.2.6.1 Perioperative Considerations

It has been documented that the rate of serious postoperative complications is lower under local anesthesia, including fewer postoperative analgesic requirements and fewer micturition problems [64].

5.2.6.2 Combined Surgical Procedures and Cesarean Section

The dilemma is whether to perform herniorrhaphy in a pregnant patient with an abdominal wall hernia and indication for Cesarean section. The combination of inguinal hernia repair with Cesarean section was first reported in 1987 by Altchek and Rudick [65]. Cesarean section in a woman with umbilical hernia, inguinal hernia, and incisional hernia after midline, lower midline, or paramedian incision can be made with a single incision and operation time less than 120 min [66]. In patients with bilateral inguinal hernia, the procedure is significantly prolonged [67]. This corresponds to wound infection rate in general population: in operations lasting 61-90 min (4.0 % infection rate), as opposed to 91-120 min (6.2 %) or greater in operations longer than 120 min (8.0 %) [4]. Cesarean section with repair of more distant hernias requires combined procedures with separate incisions and significant prolongation of operation. Longer duration of operation is associated with an increase in wound infection rates [4]. Prolonged hospitalization and increase in complication rate were not observed in the combined procedures with single incision. In one study no complications were recorded during the perinatal and follow-up periods, and no recurrences observed [67]. The practical benefits are obvious: a 2-in-1 operation, with a single incision, single anesthesia, and single hospital stay, confers valuable advantages for both the patient and hospital in terms of time, cost, convenience, and avoidance of the separation of mother from her newborn baby entailed by reoperation. The operation could be done in general or spinal/epidural anesthesia.

5.2.7 Prognosis

Postoperative course of incarcerated inguinal hernia depends on the content of the hernia sac and duration of the incarceration. There are several important postoperative complications that can occur after inguinal hernioplasty.

5.2.7.1 Recurrence

Recurrence in the general population is 1–20 % [68]. Recurrence rates are not known for inguinal hernioplasty during pregnancy. It is often secondary to deep infection, undue tension on the repair site, or tissue ischemia as in nonpregnant patients. The high postoperative morbidity rate in nonpregnant women compared with men is due both to their high proportion of femoral hernia and to an increased risk for emergency procedure in all types of groin hernias [3]. Because femoral hernias are more frequent in recurrent hernias than in primary hernias, it has been suggested that femoral hernias may be overlooked during repair of inguinal hernias. Possible reasons for the high rate of emergency operation in femoral hernias are no or vague symptoms prior to incarceration, and diagnostic difficulties, even at incarceration [3]. McEntee et al. concluded that strangulated hernias were misdiagnosed by the general practitioner in 33 % of patients and by the hospital registrar in 15 % [69].

5.2.7.2 Postherniorrhaphy Pain

Postoperative groin pain (inguinal neuralgia and inguinodynia) is common. It follows the distribution of the regional nerves, including the ilioinguinal, iliohypogastric, lateral femorocutaneous, and genital branch of the genitofemoral nerve. Nerve injury is usually due to the entrapment of a portion of the nerve in the mesh or suture line.

5.2.7.3 Infection

Infection of the hernia wound or mesh is an uncommon postoperative complication but represents another etiology of recurrence. In specialized hernia centers, the incidence of wound infection is <1 %. When an infection does occur, skin flora is the most likely etiology, and appropriate gram-positive antibiotics should be initiated. If mesh (nonabsorbable) is present, most postoperative groin hernia infections could be treated with aggressive use of antibiotics after the incision is opened and drained expeditiously [70]. Mesh removal is rarely indicated.

5.3 Umbilical Hernia

5.3.1 Incidence

Approximately 5–7 % of all primary hernias in the adolescent/adult general population are umbilical [71]. Infantile umbilical hernia is the result of an abnormally large or weak umbilical ring that fails to close in an otherwise normal abdominal wall. The herniation is typically at the umbilicus, but it may be above (supraumbilical) or below that level (infraumbilical). The defect is covered by skin. The umbilical ring is not covered by fat. Adult umbilical hernia may be the result of untreated infantile hernias that fail to close spontaneously. Only 10.9 % of adults with umbilical hernias recalled having hernias from childhood with a male to female ratio 1:1 [72]. Umbilical hernias (protrusions of >5 mm and diameters of >10 mm from the abdominal skin surface) are present in about 15 % of pregnant West African women [73].

First description found of umbilical hernia in pregnancy was in 1907 by Ernest F. Robinson



Fig. 5.15 Ernest F. Robinson (1872–1945) upon settling in Kansas City became chief surgeon for two railroad companies and, in 1905, joined the University of Kansas School of Medical as a Professor of Surgery – an association that lasted until 1909 [74]

(Fig. 5.15) [75] and the first incarcerated umbilical hernia in 7th month of pregnancy that was complicated with wound infection after hernioplasty and subsequent recurrence was found in the study by Coley and Hoguet published in 1918 [76].

5.3.2 Etiopathogenesis

Mostly, adult hernias present de novo pathology because of either a weakness of the abdominal wall or an increase in abdominal pressure (as in pregnancy), cirrhosis, ascites, or obesity [71]. The neck of the umbilical hernia is usually narrow (1–2 cm) compared with the size of the hernia mass, and strangulation is common [71].

Hypothesis on the mechanism of the incarceration of fibroids without pedicle is as follows. Since the free movement of such fibroids is very limited, their risk of incarceration is much lower than those of their pedicled counterparts. The



Fig. 5.16 A 42-year-old multiparous woman with a huge umbilical hernia with skin necrosis over the umbilicus in 38-week pregnancy presented to the outpatient clinic stating that she was in labor. She had vaginally delivered her previous children at home with the assistance of a traditional birth attendant. She had never had abdominal operation [79]

progression of pregnancy makes the fibroid displace cranially onto the anterior wall of the uterus. During this process, compression of uterus in the posterior to anterior direction in the abdominal cavity may cause the fibroid to be easily entrapped in the umbilical opening of the hernia sac. The increase in the intra-abdominal pressure due to pregnancy may be a contributing factor to the hernia formation or enlargement of underlying umbilical hernia. The neck of the umbilical hernia is usually quite narrow compared with the size of the hernia mass, and strangulation is therefore common [77].

Finding a gravid uterus in an anterior abdominal wall hernia is rare, and is usually found, in multiparous patients [67, 78, 79].

5.3.3 Clinical Presentation

There are two parts of the diagnostic process. First is the definition of umbilical hernia and second is the definition of the contents of the hernia sac, both important for the type of treatment. Diagnosis is definitive if there is a dilated umbilical ring with or without contents in a hernia sac (Fig. 5.16). If incarceration is present, symptoms depend on the incarcerated organ and duration of incarceration: incarcerated bowel causes vomiting, distension, and absence of stool passage; uterine fibroid or greater omentum causes only pain and local tenderness. If the bowel becomes necrotic, perforation ensues into the surrounding tissue of the abdominal wall with erythema and edema overlying the hernia.

Postoperative hernia after laparoscopic surgery with supra- or infraumbilical incisions can be differentiated with history taking and evidence of surgical scars.

5.3.4 Diagnosis

5.3.4.1 Plain Abdominal X-Ray

Plain abdominal X-ray can confirm or exclude bowel obstruction but if the diagnosis is clinically evident, it is not necessary, avoiding the risk of fetal exposure.

5.3.4.2 Transabdominal Ultrasound

Abdominal ultrasound is diagnostic in doubtful cases to exclude other possible etiologies of painful periumbilical lumps (see next section "Differential diagnosis") or to confirm or exclude the presence of the bowel in hernia sac.

5.3.5 Differential Diagnosis

5.3.5.1 Omphalitis/Periumbilical Abscess

History taking is important because in omphalitis there is no previous hernia and in periumbilical abscess there is often the history of cleansing of umbilicus with small sticks which cause skin abrasions with inoculation of bacteria. Furthermore, systemic symptoms are rarely present in omphalitis and periumbilical abscess.

5.3.5.2 Umbilical Endometriosis Incidence

Cutaneous EM (CEM) accounts for less than 5.5 % of all EM cases [80–82]. Less than 30 % of CEM cases appear in the absence of prior surgery and are then referred to as primary or spontaneous CEM [80–82]. Cutaneous EM of the umbilicus is also known as *Villar nodule*, with reference to the physician who first described it in 1886.



Fig. 5.17 A 37-year-old woman presented with a multilobulated, *red-brownish* nodule that had developed 10 years earlier over her umbilicus, 2 years after the delivery of a single healthy baby. This lesion had slowly grown in size and was reportedly tender and exhibited occasional bleeding during the menses [88]

Cutaneous endometriosis can develop spontaneously during pregnancy and is then most often located on the umbilicus [83, 84]; it may regress spontaneously after delivery [83]. Umbilical EM (UEM) accounts for up to 30–40 % of all CEM cases [80, 81, 85]. Up to 2008, 234 cases of umbilical endometrioses have been described in the literature and only two of umbilical endometriosis in pregnancy [83, 84].

Clinical Presentation

It manifests as a rubbery or firm nodule ranging in size from some mm to 6-9 cm (mean 2–2.5 cm). Its color varies from red and blue to brown-black, depending on the amount of hemorrhage and the penetration depth of ectopic endometrial tissue. Occasionally, the nodule is flesh colored [86, 87]. It is usually single and often multilobulated, although multiple discrete nodules may be present (Fig. 5.17) [89].

Clinical symptoms include tenderness, pain, bleeding, swelling, and growth correlated with the menstrual cycle. However, not all symptoms are present in a given patient and some patients are totally asymptomatic [90]. It is essential to point out that cyclicity is not always demonstrable and is not essential for diagnosis. Other authors have described noncyclical pain as being more common, and hence the diagnosis of endometriosis must not be disregarded if the pain is not cyclical [91, 92]. Umbilical EM may be associated with umbilical hernia [93]. When UEM is associated with pelvic EM, general symptoms such as dysmenorrhea and dyspareunia may be present. EM has been described in connection with umbilical hernia [94].

Diagnosis

The diagnosis of CEM can be suspected clinically on the basis of the clinical appearance and a good history but relies mainly on histopathological examination. Other diagnostically helpful imaging methods include dermatoscopy, MRI, and ultrasonography. Dermatoscopical findings of EM include a homogenous reddish pigmentation with small, well-defined, globular structures of a deeper hue, termed "red atolls" [95]. The findings in MRI include a low signal on T1 weighting and a low or high signal on T2 weighting, depending on the presence or lack thereof, respectively, of hemosiderin [90, 96]. Ultrasonography and computed tomography are more accessible than, but not as sensitive as, MRI. Fine-needle aspiration cytology has been used, but its results may be inconclusive [37, 82, 97]. Serum CA-125 levels may be increased (up to 260 U/ml) [83, 97, 98], but this finding is not specific for EM.

Therapy

The treatment of CEM is mainly surgical, preferably performed at the end of the menstrual cycle when the lesion is small in order to achieve a minimal excision [99]. The technique of removal varies depending on the size and extent of the lesion, from simple excision with wide margins under local anesthesia to laparoscopic excision en bloc of the umbilicus [87]. A polypropylene mesh may be necessary to prevent the development of hernia, if the defect in the rectus sheath is large [82, 100]. Treatment with gonadotropinreleasing hormone agonists, danazol, and contraceptive pills can be given in order to reduce tumor size before excision or provide relief from the symptoms [81, 101]; these are insufficient as sole treatments [101] and may lead to incomplete excision [82]. Gynecologic examination and hormonal evaluation are recommended after excision of CEM in order to detect an associated pelvic EM. Abdominal and transvaginal ultrasonography or MRI scan should be performed in all asymptomatic patients, but whether laparoscopic examination should be systematically performed is still debated [37, 82, 87, 98, 101].

Prognosis

The prognosis of CEM is good. Recurrences are uncommon if excision is performed with clean and wide margins. However, malignant transformation has been reported in 0.3–1 % of scar EM and should be suspected in the case of rapidly growing or recurrent lesions [102, 103]. The most common histological subtype is endometrioid carcinoma (69 %) followed by clear-cell carcinoma (13.5 %), (adeno)sarcomas (11.6 %), and serous carcinoma [102, 103].

5.3.5.3 Umbilical Endosalpingiosis

Endosalpingiosis is a rare clinical entity that describes the ectopic growth of Fallopian tube epithelium [104]. Endosalpingiosis, endometriosis, and endocervicosis constitute the triad of nonneoplastic disorders of the Müllerian system. These pathologies are found in isolation but are more commonly found in association with one another [38, 105]. The term endosalpingiosis was employed for the first time by Sampson et al. in 1930. Under that term, the author designated any unusual growth and invasion of tubal epithelium in tubal stumps, in subjects who had undergone previous salpingectomy or tubal sterilization [104].

Pathogenesis

The different theories for the pathogenesis of endosalpingiosis are similar to those for endometriosis, since those two entities, together with endocervicosis, constitute the nonneoplastic disorders of the Müllerian system. The different models can be traced back to two basic ideas. One group of theories is based on the fact that endometrial cells (or their precursors) are transported by various routes (transtubal, hematogenous, lymphogenous, or direct apposition) and implanted in the affected organ. The other group of theories suggests that Müllerian ectopias are the result of metaplastic processes in the target organ (coelomic metaplasia theory, secondary Müllerian system) or from scattered embryonic rest [106–108].

Clinical Presentation

These lesions appear as nodules of the umbilicus and are usually brownish in color. The main symptoms (besides the esthetic) are pain and size fluctuation with menstruation. In the international literature, there are five cases of umbilical endosalpingiosis. The first four cases refer to patients with previous medical history of gynecologic procedures [109–111], while the last case is the first case of spontaneous appearance [112].

Diagnosis

The diagnosis of these pathologies is made histologically. In the case of endosalpingiosis, pathology confirms the presence of a tube-like epithelium containing three types of cells: ciliated, columnar cells; non-ciliated, columnar mucous secretor cells; and the so-called intercalary or peg cells [109, 113].

Therapy

The treatment of choice is surgical excision. Excision should be done under local anesthesia, in order to minimize morbidity and hospitalization if small. However, the patient has to be notified that in the case of a reappearance of abdominal pain (especially in the lower quadrant), a laparoscopy should be performed in order to exclude abdominal endometriosis.

5.3.6 Complications

Multiple complications have been reported in association with pregnancies in anterior abdominal wall defects. These include excessive stretching of the skin, causing ulceration due to friction between the hernia sac and other parts of the patient's body and clothing with possible pressure skin necrosis and rupture. Other reported complications, many of which can threaten the mother or fetus, include incarceration, miscarriage, premature labor, intrauterine hemorrhage,



Fig. 5.18 Bruce Kenneth Young from NYU Langone Medical Center published one of the first cases of ruptured umbilical hernia in pregnancy

intrauterine growth retardation, intrauterine death, rupture of the lower uterine segment, ruptured abdominal wall, and death [78].

5.3.7 Therapy

Therapeutic goals consist of two parts. First is the treatment of hernia itself and second the treatment of concomitant complications and the cause of the herniation. Incarceration and strangulation are considered relatively uncommon, but when they do occur, these complications are responsible for 10–20 % of the indications for umbilical hernia repair [114]. One of the first published cases of ruptured umbilical hernia during pregnancy by Bruce Kenneth Young (Fig. 5.18) was in 1965 [115].

Umbilical hernias in adults do not close spontaneously; slow enlargement over a period of years is common and strangulation is much more frequent than in pediatric umbilical hernias therefore elective operation is mandatory at presentation in general population.

In elective and emergent settings, as in the general population, the recurrence rate correlates with the body weight and width of the hernia orifice. The recommendation is that mesh should be used to repair hernia in patients whose BMI is higher than 30 and the hernia orifice is larger than 3 cm because mesh repair has significantly lower recurrence rate in the general population [116]. However, when the orifice is in the range of 2-3 cm, the decision to use mesh should be made on the basis of individual variations [117]. It has been reported recently that the laparoscopic repair is an alternative to the open mesh repair in the umbilical hernia [118]. The role of abdominal binder during the postoperative period in pregnancy and puerperium is not known.

Irreducible umbilical hernias without symptoms should be repaired in a semi-urgent basis before the enlarging uterus causes possible organ (most often small bowel) strangulation. Symptomatic irreducible umbilical hernia is absolute indication for urgent operation. Skin necrosis is the semi-urgent situation when frequent controls are necessary, and if progression of necrosis or rupture develops, then urgent operation is mandatory. The indication is the same if skin necrosis (Fig. 5.16) occurs in a previously repaired umbilical hernia with mesh.

5.3.7.1 Combined Procedures

Combined procedure could be done in elective or emergent settings. The combination of umbilical hernia repair with gynecologic surgery or Cesarean delivery is virtually undocumented except for a case report from 1987 [65]. The practical benefits were obvious: a 2-in-1 operation, with a single incision, single anesthesia, and single hospital stay, conferring valuable advantages for both patient and hospital in time, cost, and convenience, not to mention avoiding the separation of mother from newborn entailed by reoperation. The intraoperative difficulty of mesh fixation and to a lesser extent primary suture repair is the main problem, which always requires assistance to achieve good traction. Proponents of postpartum hernia repair may argue that the combined procedure increases the complication rate, because of blood loss and wound infection resulting from the longer operation time, and prolongs hospitalization. Hernia repair prolonged the average duration of Cesarean delivery, but the time remained within the normal range reported for hernia repair in the literature. In all patients undergoing paraumbilical hernia repair, operation times remained below 120 min with a wound infection rate of 4.2 % [66]. Other study confirmed these results with duration of combined procedure of 50 ± 7 min compared to 37.4 ± 12.6 min for Cesarean sections alone. No complication was recorded during the perinatal and follow-up periods, and no recurrences were observed. In the third study with three patients, there was even no prolongation of operation time. Unfortunately, the diameter of the umbilical hernia and the type of the procedure for umbilical hernia repair were not mentioned [67].

Surgical technique consists of standard Cesarean delivery and standard umbilical hernia repair with the technique depending on the diameter of the umbilical defect. Anesthesia could be general or epidural/spinal. Cesarean delivery was conducted as follows: the skin is disinfected with povidone-iodine, a Pfannenstiel skin incision is made in the lower crease, the fetus is delivered, and the uterine wound is closed, all the while maintaining good hemostasis. Patients receive antibiotic prophylaxis in the form of intravenous cefotaxime 1 g after placental extraction. In 36 patients who had a defect less than 3 cm, umbilical hernia repair was performed by means of a primary suture from the inside. In 12 patients with a defect more than 3 cm, repair was performed by inside mesh hernioplasty fixed to the peritoneum and sheath by nonabsorbable polypropylene suture. Good peritoneal toilette and closure of the Cesarean wound was done as usual [66].

5.3.7.2 Uterine Fibroids

Most of the uterine fibroids are symptom-free [119] and no treatment needed during pregnancy if intramural and subserosal fibroids of 3 cm or smaller are present. Only 10 % of previously diagnosed fibroids are causing complications during pregnancy or delivery. Although some complications are reported as a result of changes in the anatomical localization of the fibroids during

pregnancy, the most common complication is pain due to degeneration [120]. The first report of incarcerated umbilical hernia with a fibroid during pregnancy was published by Ehigiegba and Selo-Ojeme in 1999 [121]. As a general rule if there are no signs of bleeding, hematoma, or necrosis or rupture, the fibroids are not resected and are gently pushed it into the abdominal cavity after which umbilical hernia repair is performed [77]. If aforementioned changes are present, myomectomy is performed [121].

5.3.7.3 Gravid Uterus

When the patient stood upright the fundus of the uterus was at a lower level than the symphysis pubis. Per vaginam the cervix could not be reached. The uterus was thus almost completely upside down and it was acting as a lever with the lower edge of the hernial orifice as the fulcrum

Thomsom SW, 1962

The first descriptions of gravid uterus in umbilical hernia found were by Thomson (Fig. 5.19) [122] and Wydell [123].

Less than ten cases of gravid uterus in umbilical hernia have been published. It has been suggested that the laxity of the abdominal wall and the presence of an enlarged, hypertrophied uterus could weaken a repair. Despite these theoretical concerns, herniorrhaphy has been successfully performed as part of the Cesarean section with no increase in wound infection rates and no recurrences [6]. Therefore, recommendation is to always repair hernia after Cesarean section (Fig. 5.20). If there are indications for mesh placement as in nonpregnant population, it should be used. Another possible indication for Cesarean section is that even Thomson found almost upside-down position of the uterus in giant umbilical hernia preventing normal vaginal delivery: "When the patient stood upright the fundus of the uterus was at a lower level than the symphysis pubis. Per vaginam the cervix could not be reached. The uterus was thus almost completely upside down and it was acting as a lever with the lower edge of the hernial orifice as the fulcrum" [122]. There is a case of ruptured umbilical hernia in 28 weeks gestation with gangrenous ileum. The sac ruptured at the inferior



Fig. 5.19 The blanket which passes round the abdomen shows the lower limit of hernia neck. The level of the fundus can be gauged from that of the hand [122]



Fig. 5.20 Full-term pregnancy in umbilical hernia. Cesarean section was performed followed by suture repair of giant umbilical hernia (mesh was not available during operation). Patient's repair was intact at follow-up >1 year after surgery; the baby was healthy and developing normally [79]

surface which was the most dependant part and the site attached to the overlying inflamed, ulcerated, and damaged skin. The bowel was resected with terminoterminal anastomosis and there was no fetal distress and the pregnancy was continued. The umbilical hernia defect was 12 cm and Mayo technique was used because there was no mesh available. Six weeks later, she went into spontaneous labor and had assisted vaginal delivery of a live baby. She had remained well at 9 months followup [124]. The suture repair of a large defect may result in tissue tension which is associated with high recurrence. In addition, such repair may cause raised intra-abdominal pressure particularly when the abdomen contain a gravid uterus. This can lead to respiratory complications such as atelectasis and pneumonia that could be prevented by chest physiotherapy and early ambulation. General recommendations are that emergent indications are the same as in nonpregnant patient and decision to continue pregnancy depends on the week of presentation and fetal distress.

5.4 Postoperative (Incisional) Hernia

5.4.1 Incidence

The incidence of incisional or postoperative hernia in general population is up to 18.7 % at 10-year follow-up [125]. It must be differentiated from early wound dehiscence with evisceration and has a reported incidence of 1–3 % in laparotomies and always requires immediate reoperation [126]. The incidence of postoperative hernia is 3 % following Cesarean sections [127] and is associated with midline incisions, the need for additional operative procedures, longer than usual administration of antibiotics and more potent antibiotics, presence of postoperative abdominal distension, intra-abdominal sepsis, residual intra-abdominal abscess, wound infection, wound dehiscence, and postoperative fever [127].

The incidence of postoperative hernia in pregnancy is unknown. There are only case reports regarding the condition in the literature. There may be several reasons for the condition's estimated low incidence. First, pregnant patients mostly represent young and healthy adolescents that have either been operated on successfully in the earlier neonatal or childhood period or were never operated on. Second, patients with incisional hernias who plan future pregnancy probably subdue to operation before pregnancy.

Approximately ten cases of gravid uterus in incisional hernia have been reported. The first case has been described in 1977 when a woman presented with pressure necrosis of a Cesarean section scar with protrusion of the gravid uterus through the wound [78]. Herniation of a gravid uterus through an incisional hernia of the anterior abdominal wall is a rare condition because, in most instances, by the time the uterus is large enough to reach the fascial defect on the abdominal wall, it is also too large to protrude through the hernia [128]. Also the patients with such large defects seek help because such large incisional hernias are mostly symptomatic before conception.

5.4.2 Clinical Examination

History (previous operations), symptoms and signs (abdominal pain, vomiting, absence/presence of flatus, and stool passage), and clinical examination (abdominal wall scars with palpable defect in the abdominal wall and distension) are mostly sufficient for the diagnosis.

5.4.3 Diagnosis

If in doubt, abdominal ultrasound examination could define hernia and structures in the hernia sac. A rare but serious obstetric situation can present when a gravid uterus herniates into an anterior abdominal wall through an incisional hernia [129, 130]. Complications include strangulation, abortion, premature labor, accidental hemorrhage, intrauterine death, and rupture of the lower uterine segment [130]. Excessive stretching of the skin could cause skin ulceration.

5.4.3.1 Gravid Uterus

Herniation of a gravid uterus through an incisional hernia of the anterior abdominal wall is a rare but serious condition due to the potentially severe maternal and fetal risks [131, 132]. Diagnosis of a gravid uterus in an incisional hernia is made by the history of hernia between pregnancies, presence of an unusual bulge of the abdomen with stretched skin [128, 133], and easily palpable uterus and fetal parts [129, 134]. Imaging studies like ultrasound and MRI can also assist in diagnosis [129, 135]. Potential complications include spontaneous abortion, preterm labor, accidental hemorrhage, intrauterine fetal death, and rupture of the lower uterine segment during labor [136]. In one case, complete evisceration of the gravid uterus due to protrusion through an incisional hernia and skin necrosis was reported to occur in a woman at 28 weeks gestation and required emergent Cesarean section and abdominal wall closure but, unfortunately, led to fetal demise [137]. Therefore, pregnant women and fetuses should be monitored closely because the uterus in an abdominal wall hernia could interfere with proper growth and may cause intrauterine growth retardation.

5.4.4 Therapy

Patients can be operated in elective or emergent settings. Emergent operation is indicated when herniation of gravid uterus leads to incarceration, strangulation, or burst abdomen. Cesarean section is recommended in cases with a previous Cesarean section. The management in emergent conditions depends on the gestational age at presentation. If strangulation of the uterus occurs at or near term, emergent laparotomy, Cesarean delivery, followed by immediate repair of the hernia is recommended. If the uterus is strangulated early in pregnancy, immediate repair should be undertaken and pregnancy taken to term. Despite advances in surgical technique and materials, adequate fascial closure is mandatory. The best method is mass closure using wide bites with the sutures sufficiently close together so as to comply with Jenkin's rule which declares the need for four times the length of material as the length of the wound [138]. Smead-Jones mass closure is the closure of all the layers of the abdominal wall (except the skin) as one structure. Layered closure is described as the separate closure of the individual components of the abdominal wall and is associated with a significantly higher dehiscence rate compared to mass closure (3.81 % vs. 0.76 %) [139]. If a hernia is large, different surgical techniques using mesh should be used. If an incisional hernia is operated before planned pregnancy, mesh closure is strongly recommended. If operating on a pregnant patient with a large abdominal wall hernia, consultation with an abdominal surgeon for proper abdominal wall closure is mandatory because every subsequent postoperative hernia has a higher incidence of recurrence. Prosthetic mesh tends to contract and harden and may seriously interfere with abdominal expansion in pregnancies so these hernias are probably best repaired by the *shoelace technique* [140]. The role of abdominal binder during the postoperative period is not defined.

5.4.4.1 Gravid Uterus

When it is diagnosed early and causes no symptoms, it can usually be managed conservatively until Cesarean section is performed at term. Because of the rarity of the condition, no consensus exists regarding the timing of the surgical repair or the ideal technique to be used. Among the published cases, the authors have reported immediate and delayed repairs, with some favoring mesh repair and others opting for direct fascial closure [130, 134, 136, 137]. Some authors have reported on the antenatal repair of incisional hernia containing a strangulated uterus early in the pregnancy, followed by normal completion of gestation at term [132]. As this is obviously necessary in instances where strangulation occurs early during gestation, an antenatal approach cannot be used in all patients because of the obvious operative and anesthetic risks associated with the surgery, as well as the potential detrimental effect that progression of pregnancy may have on the hernia repair [136].

Since its initial description by Ramirez [141], the "component separation technique" has proven to be effective for the treatment of those giant abdominal hernias in which prosthetic material utilization is not indicated (Figs. 5.21, 5.22, 5.23 and 5.24) [143].

It can be used in emergency and elective settings. First step in standard component separation



Fig. 5.21 Preoperative frontal view of a 35-year-old woman after four vaginal deliveries. The incisional hernia was secondary to a laparotomy via an infraumbilical incision and right oophorectomy performed for ovarian cystadenoma [142]



Fig. 5.22 Preoperative lateral view of the same patient [142]

technique is separation of the skin and subcutaneous tissue from the anterior rectus sheath and external oblique aponeurosis. The latter is incised



Fig. 5.23 Postoperative (after component separation technique) frontal view (see text for details) [142]



Fig. 5.24 Postoperative (after component separation technique) lateral view (see text for details) [142]

2 cm lateral to the linea semilunaris to allow for separation of the external oblique from the internal oblique in their avascular plane, thus, allowing the rectus abdominis complex to be brought medially and approximated with interrupted nonabsorbable suture. Redundant skin is excised and the incision approximated over two closed suction drains. The postoperative course in the only published case was unremarkable and the patient was discharged on postoperative day 5 with an abdominal binder recommended for the first 4 weeks postoperatively [142]. Drains were removed on postoperative day 7. Follow-up at 1, 6, and 12 months has confirmed the absence of recurrence (Figs. 5.23 and 5.24).

5.5 Parastomal Hernia

5.5.1 Definition, Classification, and Types (General Population)

5.5.1.1 Definition

A parastomal hernia is an incisional hernia related to an abdominal wall stoma [144].

5.5.1.2 Classification

Devlin classified parastomal hernias into four subtypes [145]:

- *Interstitial*, where the hernia sac lies within the layers of the abdominal wall
- *Subcutaneous*, where the sac of the hernia lies in the subcutaneous plane
- *Intrastomal*, where the sac penetrates into a spout ileostomy
- *Peristomal (prolapse)*, where the sac is within a prolapsing stoma

No data are available to show differing complication rates, or increased incidence of symptoms, attributable to each of these different subtypes of hernia. The classification system is, however, useful in enabling a specific comparison between different types of repair based on the subtype of hernia. It also allows a specific description of any hernia detected by CT.

5.5.1.3 Ostomy Types

Three types of ostomies commonly seen in pregnant women include ileostomy, urostomy, and colostomy. The *ileostomy* (Fig. 5.25) is the most frequent. An ileostomy is the surgical creation of an opening into the ileum on the abdominal wall for fecal diversion. The principal indication for ileostomy in younger population which includes pregnant patients is alimentary diversion due to ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease. The colostomy is the least frequently performed for fecal diversion in young adults. A urostomy (ureterostomy), or urinary diversion, is an opening created in the abdominal wall that allows urine to pass directly out of the body. It is made in cases where long-term drainage of urine through the bladder and urethra is not possible (e.g., after extensive surgery or in the case of obstruction). In women



Fig. 5.25 Normally functioning ileostomy in late pregnancy [146]

of childbearing age, fecal or urinary diversion is related to inflammatory bowel disease, neoplasm, congenital anomalies, trauma, malignancy, and polyposis syndromes [147]. The stoma may be located on the abdomen over the right, transverse, or left side. Some degree of paracolostomy herniation is considered to be an almost inevitable complication of colostomy formation [148], but complications are few and normal pregnancy, birth, and postpartum period are expected [149].

5.5.2 Incidence

A parastomal hernia is an incisional hernia related to an abdominal wall stoma. Parastomal hernia affects 1.8-28.3 % of end ileostomies and up to 6.2 % of loop ileostomies in general population. Following colostomy formation, the rates are 4.0-48.1 % and 0.3-31 %, respectively [150]. Direct tissue repair or stoma relocation has recurrence rates of up to 50 % although the use of mesh lowers this considerably to 0-25 % [151]. However, mesh placed in this onlay position around the stoma as a circumferential onlay can cause
problems of erosion into the stoma or fistula formation in up to 5 % of patients [152]. Jones et al. in 2004 have reported the use of prophylactic mesh in the prevention of parastomal hernia by the placement of a lightweight sublay mesh at the time of stoma formation [153]. Possible explanation for extremely rare incidence of incarcerated parastomal hernias in pregnancy is due to:

- Elective closure before planned conception
- Pregnancy as relatively short period for the development of clinical parastomal hernia
- Extremely rare possibility of incarceration due to protective effect of enlarging uterus

Incidence in pregnancy is not known, but due to increasing incidence of inflammatory bowel disease, it could be stated that more and more pregnant patients with stomas would be present. Therefore, increased incidence of (incarcerated) parastomal hernia could be expected.

5.5.3 Clinical Presentation

Literature search did not find any case reports dealing with incarcerated parastomal hernias. Fortunately, principles of diagnosing and treating such conditions are the same as in nonpregnant patients. The diagnosis of parastomal hernia of the small or large bowel, especially incarcerated, is more difficult to make in the pregnant population because nausea and vomiting affects up to 80 % of pregnant women in developed countries [149]. Constipation is common in the third trimester and may also indicate a bowel obstruction of the pregnant ostomy patient. Self-care measures to prevent and treat constipation include increasing fluid intake and exercise, regular bowel habits, and use of stool softeners. Intestinal obstruction is more likely to occur in mid to late pregnancy when the fetal head descends and immediately postpartum when there is an acute change in the uterus size [149].

5.5.3.1 Physical Examination

Examination involves removal of the appliance and inspection of the surrounding skin. Examination should be performed with the patient in standing and supine position performing a Valsalva maneuver [154]. The hernia appears as a bulge around the stoma. Digital examination of the stoma enables fascial aperture and parastomal tissue assessment.

5.5.4 Diagnosis

If the history is suggestive of a hernia that cannot be demonstrated clinically or by plain abdominal X-ray or ultrasound, consideration should be given to abdominal CT scan which may detect subclinical hernias [155].

The diagnostic approach is the same as for other causes of obstruction. Prevention and management of fluid and electrolyte imbalances are a challenge for a pregnant woman with an obstructed ileostomy who has lost the absorptive functions of the colon. Fluid and electrolyte substitution is necessary even if the patient is not vomiting due to intraluminal fluid accumulation.

5.5.5 Therapy

5.5.5.1 Conservative Management and Elective Repair

The traditional approach is proposed for hernia repair during pregnancy only in cases of incarceration, strangulation, and/or perforation [156]. In the absence of emergency indications, conservative management is preferred in the form of rest, weight control, abdominal binders, and stool softeners [129]. Repair should be deferred until uterine involution postpartum to avoid the induction of collagen remodeling by relaxin during pregnancy [157], with the softened tissue predisposing to hernia recurrence. The need for anesthesia and surgery during pregnancy is 1.5–2.0 % [158]. According to a study of a large number of operated patients, the safety of non-obstetric surgery and anesthesia in pregnancy for the mother or fetus has been well established [159].

5.5.5.2 Emergent Operation

Recognition and treatment of the obstruction requires immediate relief of the obstruction, generally by nasogastric suction or surgical intervention. In cases of peristomal erythema and tenderness, emergent operation is also indicated. If an obstruction is present, then a perforation of a bowel in hernia should be suspected. Without obstruction other diagnoses should be presumed as an abscess or necrosis from different primary diseases. Emergent operation is also indicated, but different surgical procedures are performed depending on the underlying cause. Cephalosporins (FDA Class B) are introduced 30 min before incision and continued if indicated by intraoperative findings. In cases of incarcerated organ perforation (especially if contents are spilled into the free abdominal cavity) or obstruction of large bowel, metronidazole (FDA Class B) should be administered. There are several techniques for the elective repair of different types of hernia in both men and women: open suture, open mesh, or laparoscopic mesh. In nonpregnant women, higher reoperation rate after inguinal hernia repair is not related to a particular technique. Consequently, routine use of open mesh methods in females is not recommended [159]. The situation is similar in an emergent situation. If the incarcerated content is the bowel, vitality is most important. If gangrene is present, the bowel should be resected, and if Fallopian tubes and/or ovaries are necrotic, then resection (adnexectomy) should be performed. In these situations hernioplasty with mesh is absolutely contraindicated because of a significant increase in incidence of wound infections. Suture techniques are still widely used for the repair of umbilical hernias and have a recurrence rate of 20 % [71]. Thus, mesh repairs are performed more frequently with lower recurrence rates [118]. There are no final conclusions in terms of technique, material, or mesh position.

Surgical options for repair include peristomal hernia repair with or without mesh or stomal transposition with or without mesh repair. These operations could be done in open or laparoscopic fashion.

References

- Kingsnorth A, LeBlanc K. Hernias: inguinal and incisional. Lancet. 2003;362:1561–71.
- Primatesta P, Goldacre MJ. Inguinal hernia repair: incidence of elective and emergency surgery, readmission and mortality. Int J Epidemiol. 1996;25:835–9.

- Nilsson H, Stylianidis G, Haapamäki M, et al. Mortality after groin hernia surgery. Ann Surg. 2007;245:656–60.
- Simchen E, Wax Y, Galai N, Israeli A. Differential effect of risk factors on early and late wound infections in patients undergoing herniorrhaphies. Ann Epidemiol. 1992;2:263–72.
- Ijpma FF, Boddeus KM, de Haan HH, van Geldere D. Bilateral round ligament varicosities mimicking inguinal hernia during pregnancy. Hernia. 2009;13: 85–8.
- Chi C, Taylor A, Munjuluri N, Abdul-Kadir R. A diagnostic dilemma: round ligament varicosities in pregnancy. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2005;84: 1126–7.
- Andriessen MJ, Hartemink KJ, de Jong D. Round ligament varicosities mimicking inguinal hernia during pregnancy. J Am Coll Surg. 2009;208:321.
- Baird D. Combined textbook of obstetrics and gynaecology. 5th ed. Edinburgh: Livingstone; 1950.
- 9. Berkeley C, Bonney V, MacLeod DH. The abnormal in obstetrics. London: Arnold; 1938.
- 10. Gaudier. Rev Chir (Paris). 1894;14:859.
- Kahriman G, Donmez H, Mavili E, Ozcan N. Bilateral round ligament varicosities mimicking an inguinal hernia in pregnancy: case report. J Clin Ultrasound. 2010;38:512–4.
- Alam A, Nice C, Uberoi R. The accuracy of ultrasound in the diagnosis of clinically occult groin hernias in adults. Eur Radiol. 2005;15:2457–61.
- Cheng D, Lam H, Lam C. Round ligament varices in pregnancy mimicking inguinal hernia: an ultrasound diagnosis. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 1997;9:198–9.
- Uzun M, Akkan K, Coşkun B. Round ligament varicosities mimicking inguinal hernias in pregnancy: importance of color Doppler sonography. Diagn Interv Radiol. 2010;16:150–2.
- McKenna DA, Carter JT, Poder L, et al. Round ligament varices: sonographic appearance in pregnancy. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2008;31:355–7.
- Smith P, Heimer G, Norgren A, Ulmsten U. The round ligament: a target organ for steroid hormones. Gynecol Endocrinol. 1993;7:97–100.
- Morton MJ, Paul MS, Metcalfe J. Exercise during pregnancy. Med Clin North Am. 1985;69:97–108.
- Jamader DA, Jacobson JA, Morag Y, et al. Sonography of inguinal region hernias. Am J Roentgenol. 2006;187:185–90.
- Verovitz CH. Diseases of the veins and lymphatics of the lower extremity. Boston: Christopher Publishing House; 1941.
- Jung JA, Son GH, Lee MK, et al. A case of round ligament varicosities during pregnancy. Korean J Obstet Gynecol. 2010;53:180–3.
- Lee DK, Bae SW, Moon H, Kim YK. Round ligament varicosities mimicking inguinal hernia in pregnancy. J Korean Surg Soc. 2011;80:437–9.
- Al-Qudah MS. Postpartum pain due to thrombosed varicose veins of the round ligament of the uterus. Postgrad Med J. 1993;69:820–1.

- Frede TE. Ultrasonic visualization of varicosities in the female genital tract. J Ultrasound Med. 1984; 3:365–9.
- 24. Buxton N, Boulougouris P, Pai KP, et al. Immediate post partum thrombosis of the veins of the round ligament imitating an irreducible inguinal hernia. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1994;73:514–5.
- http://tummytime.onslow.org/tummytime/2010/11/ round-ligament-pain
- Sun ZJ, Zhu L, Lang JH. A rare extrapelvic endometriosis: inguinal endometriosis. J Reprod Med. 2010; 55:62–6.
- Goh JTW, Flynn V. Inguinal endometriosis. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol. 1994;34:121.
- Candiani GB, Vercellini P, Fedele L, et al. Inguinal endometriosis: pathogenetic and clinical implications. Obstet Gynecol. 1991;78:191–4.
- Clausen I, Nielsen KI. Endometriosis in the groin. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 1987;25:469–71.
- Daro A, Capos N, Basega R. Endometriosis of the round ligament; review of the literature and report of an additional case. J Int Coll Surg. 1954;21:385–90.
- Jimenez M, Miles RM. Inguinal endometriosis. Ann Surg. 1960;151:903–11.
- 32. Strasser EJ, Davis RM. Extraperitoneal inguinal endometriosis. Am Surg. 1977;43:421–2.
- Beck WC. Endometrioma on the ligamentum rotundum uteri. Am J Surg. 1936;31:105.
- Sampson JA. Inguinal endometriosis. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1925;10:462.
- Demetriades D, Levy NB, Posen JA. Endometriosis of the inguinal canal. S Afr J Surg. 1983;21:61–2.
- Freed KS, Granke DS, Tyre LL, et al. Endometriosis of the extraperitoneal portion of the round. ligament: US and CT findings. J Clin Ultrasound. 1996;24:540–2.
- Wong WS, Lim CE, Luo X. Inguinal endometriosis: an uncommon differential diagnosis as an inguinal tumour. ISRN Obstet Gynecol. 2011;2011: 272159.
- Apostolidis S, Michalopoulos A, Papavramidis TS, et al. Inguinal endometriosis: three cases and literature review. South Med J. 2009;102:206–7.
- Quagliarello J, Coppa G, Bigelow B. Isolated endometriosis in an inguinal hernia. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1985;152:688–9.
- Brzezinski A, Durst AL. Endometriosis presenting as an inguinal hernia. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1983;146:982–3.
- 41. Cullen TS. Adenomyoma of the round ligament. Johns Hopkins Hosp Bull. 1896;7:112–4.
- 42. Kirkpatrick A, Reed CM, Bui-Mansfield LT, et al. Radiologic-pathologic conference of Brooke Army Medical Center: endometriosis of the canal of Nuck. Am J Roentgenol. 2006;186:56–7.
- Yang DM, Kim HC, Ryu JK, et al. Sonographic findings of inguinal endometriosis. J Ultrasound Med. 2010;29:105–10.
- 44. Crispi CP, de Souza CA, Oliveira MA, et al. Endometriosis of the round ligament of the uterus. J Minim Invasive Gynecol. 2012;19:46–51.

- Stickel WH, Manner M. Female hydrocele (cyst of the canal of Nuck): sonographic appearance of a rare and little-known disorder. J Ultrasound Med. 2004; 23:429–32.
- Park SJ, Lee HK, Hong HS, et al. Hydrocele of the canal of Nuck in a girl: ultrasound and MR appearance. Br J Radiol. 2004;77:243–4.
- Cervini P, Mahoney J, Wu L. Endometriosis in the canal of Nuck: atypical manifestations in an unusual location. Am J Roentgenol. 2005;185:284–5.
- Kapan M, Kapan S, Durgun AV, Goksoy E. Inguinal endometriosis. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2005;271: 76–8.
- 49. Mashfiqul MAS, Tan YM, Chintana CW. Endometriosis of the inguinal canal mimicking a hernia. Singap Med J. 2007;48:e157–9.
- Chalouhi GE, Harb CA, Atallah DM, Golfier FR. Extraperitoneal endometriosis as a differential diagnosis of an inguinal lump. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2008;138:121–2.
- Yang DM, Kim HC, Jin W, et al. Inguinal endometriosis presenting as a multicystic mass on sonography. J Ultrasound Med. 2007;26:1449–51.
- 52. Hensen JH, Van Breda Vriesman AC, Puylaert JB. Abdominal wall endometriosis: clinical presentation and imaging features with emphasis on sonography. Am J Roentgenol. 2006;186:616–20.
- 53. Francica G, Giardiello C, Angelone G, et al. Abdominal wall endometriomas near cesarean delivery scars: sonographic and color Doppler findings in a series of 12 patients. J Ultrasound Med. 2003;22: 1041–7.
- 54. Ku JKK, Marfan M, O' Shea M, et al. Differential diagnosis of an incarcerated inguinal hernia: extraperitoneal endometrioma of the round ligament. Grand Rounds. 2006;6:18–21.
- 55. Hagiwara Y, Hatory M, Moriya T, et al. Inguinal endometriosis attaching to the round ligament. Australas Radiol. 2007;51:91–4.
- Low RS, Jones AO, Houang M, et al. Endometriosis of the inguinal region: Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI) findings. Australas Radiol. 2007;51(Suppl):B272–5.
- Fedele L, Bianchi S, Frontino G, et al. Radical excision of inguinal endometriosis. Obstet Gynecol. 2007;110:530–3.
- Majeski J. Scar endometriosis manifested as a recurrent inguinal hernia. South Med J. 2001;94:247–9.
- Seydel AS, Sickel JZ, Warner ED, Sax HC. Extrapelvic endometriosis: diagnosis and treatment. Am J Surg. 1996;171:239–41.
- Anderson CC, Broadie TA, Mackey JE, Kopecky KK. Hydrocele of the canal of Nuck: ultrasound appearance. Am Surg. 1995;61:959–61.
- Schwartz A, Peyser MR. Nuck's hydrocele. Int Surg. 1975;60:91–2.
- 62. Block RE. Hydrocele of the canal of Nuck; a report of five cases. Obstet Gynecol. 1975;4:464–6.
- Koch A, Edwards A, Haapaniemi S, et al. Prospective evaluation of 6895 groin hernia repairs in women. Br J Surg. 2005;92:1553–8.

- Nordin P, Hernell H, Unosson M, et al. Type of anaesthesia and patient acceptance in groin hernia repair: a multicentre randomised trial. Hernia. 2004; 8:220–5.
- Altchek A, Rudick J. Preperitoneal herniorrhaphy: adjunct to cesarean section. Obstet Gynecol. 1987;70:470–1.
- 66. Ghnnam WM, Helal AS, Fawzy M, et al. Paraumbilical hernia repair during cesarean delivery. Ann Saudi Med. 2009;29:115–8.
- Ochsenbein-Kölble N, Demartines N, Ochsenbein-Imhof N, Zimmermann R. Cesarean section and simultaneous hernia repair. Arch Surg. 2004;139: 893–5.
- Janu PG, Sellers KD, Mangiante EC. Recurrent inguinal hernia: preferred operative approach. Am Surg. 1998;64:569–74.
- Gilbert AI, Felton LL. Infection in inguinal hernia repair considering biomaterials and antibiotics. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1993;177:126–30.
- McEntee G, Pender D, Mulvin D, et al. Current spectrum of intestinal obstruction. Br J Surg. 1987; 74:976–80.
- Muschaweck U. Umbilical and epigastric hernia repair. Surg Clin North Am. 2003;83:1207–21.
- Jackson OJ, Moglen LH. Umbilical hernia. a retrospective study. Calif Med. 1970;113:8–11.
- Meier DE, OlaOlorun DA, Omodele RA, et al. Incidence of umbilical hernia in African children: redefinition of "normal" and reevaluation of indications for repair. World J Surg. 2001;25:645–8.
- 74. http://kuhistory.com/articles/present-at-the-creation/
- Robinson EF. Ventral hernia during pregnancy. J Am Med Assoc. 1907;48:226.
- 76. Coley WB, Hoguet JP. Operative treatment of hernia: a consideration of 8589 cases of hernia treated by radical operation from 1891 to 1918, with special reference to methods of operating and end results. Ann Surg. 1918;68:255–68.
- Uludag M, Yetkin G, Demirel M, et al. Incarceration of umbilical hernia during pregnancy due to a sessile fibroid. Hernia. 2006;10:357–9.
- Van Rooyen AJ, Cominos DC, van der Walt A. Pressure necrosis of a caesarean section scar with exteriorization of the gravid uterus. A case report. S Afr Med J. 1977;51:666–8.
- Punguyire D, Iserson KV, Apanga S. Full-term pregnancy in umbilical hernia. Pan Afr Med J. 2011;8: 1–4.
- Fernández-Aceñero MJ, Córdova S. Cutaneous endometriosis: review of 15 cases diagnosed at a single institution. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2011;283:1041–4.
- Douglas C, Rotimi O. Extragenital endometriosis a clinicopathological review of Glasgow hospital experience with case illustrations. J Obstet Gynecol. 2004;24:804–8.
- Agarwal A, Fong YF. Cutaneous endometriosis. Singap Med J. 2008;49:704–9.
- Razzi S, Rubegni P, Sartini A, et al. Umbilical endometriosis in pregnancy: a case report. Gynecol Endocrinol. 2004;18:114–6.

- Wiegratz I, Kissler S, Engels K, et al. Umbilical endometriosis in pregnancy without a previous surgery. Fertil Steril. 2008;90:199e17–20.
- Dadhwal V, Gupta B, Dasgupta C, et al. Primary umbilical endometriosis: a rare entity. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2011;283 Suppl 1:119–20.
- Skidmore RA, Woosley JT, Katz VL. Decidualized umbilical endometriosis. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 1996; 52:269–73.
- Fedele L, Frontino G, Biachi S, et al. Umbilical endometriosis: a radical excision with laparoscopic assistance. Int J Surg. 2010;8:109–11.
- 88. Kyamidis K, Lora V, Kanitakis J. Spontaneous cutaneous umbilical endometriosis: report of a new case with immunohistochemical study and literature review. Dermatol Online J. 2011;17:5.
- Weller CV. Endometriosis of the umbilicus. Am J Pathol. 1935;11:281–6.
- Hartigan CM, Holloway BJ. MR imaging features of endometriosis at the umbilicus. Br J Radiol. 2005; 78:755–7.
- Drake TS, Grunert GM. The unsuspected pelvic factor in the infertility investigations. Fertil Steril. 1980;34:27–31.
- 92. Victory R, Diamond MP, Johns DA. Villar's nodule: a case report and systematic literature review of endometriosis externa of the umbilicus. J Minim Invasive Gynecol. 2007;14:23–32.
- Ramsanahie A, Giri SK, Velusamy S, Nessim GT. Endometriosis in a scarless abdominal wall with underlying umbilical hernia. Ir J Med Sci. 2000; 169:67.
- 94. Mintz W. Das Nabeladenom. Arch F Klin Chir. 1909;89:385–8.
- Di Giorgi V, Massi D, Mannone F, et al. Cutaneous endometriosis: non-invasive analysis by epiluminescence microscopy. Clin Exp Dermatol. 2003;28: 315–7.
- Yu C, Perez-Reyes M. MR appearance of umbilical endometriosis. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 1994;18: 269–71.
- Zhao X, Lang J, Leng J, et al. Abdominal wall endometriomas. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 2005;90:218–22.
- Mechsner S, Bartley J, Infanger M, et al. Clinical management and immunohistochemical analysis of umbilical endometriosis. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2009; 280:235–42.
- Chatzikokkinou P, Thorfin J, Angelidis IK, et al. Spontaneous endometriosis in an umbilical skin lesion. Acta Dermatovenerol Alp Panonica Adriat. 2009;18:126–30.
- 100. Sidiropoulou Z, Souza AC, Gameiro P, Madureira R. Spontaneous abdominal wall endometriosis, a case report and a literature review. J Clin Diagn Res. 2009;3:1931–4.
- 101. Bagade PV, Guirguis MM. Menstruating from the umbilicus as a rare case of primary umbilical endometriosis: a case report. J Med Case Rep. 2009;3: 9326.
- 102. Chene G, Darcha C, Dechelotte P, et al. Malignant degeneration of perineal endometriosis in episiot-

omy scar, case report and review of the literature. Int J Gynecol Cancer. 2007;175:709–14.

- Heaps JM, Nieberg RK, Berek JS. Malignant neoplasms arising in endometriosis. Obstet Gynecol. 1990;75:1023–8.
- 104. Sampson JA. Postsalpingectomy endometriosis (endosalpingiosis). Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1930;20: 443–80.
- 105. Edmondson JD, Vogeley KJ, Howell JD, et al. Endosalpingiosis of bladder. J Urol. 2002;167: 1401–2.
- 106. Sinkre P, Hoang MP, Albores-Saavedra J. Mullerianosis of inguinal lymph nodes: report of a case. Int J Gynecol Pathol. 2002;21:60–4.
- 107. Onybeke W, Brescia R, Eng K, Quagliarello J. Symptomatic endosalpingiosis in a postmenopausal woman. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1987;156: 924–6.
- Keltz MD, Kliman HJ, Arici AM, Olive DL. Endosalpingiosis found at laparoscopy for chronic pelvic pain. Fertil Steril. 1995;64:482–5.
- 109. Redondo P, Idoate M, Corella C. Cutaneous umbilical endosalpingiosis with severe abdominal pain. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol. 2001;15:179–80.
- 110. Doré N, Landry M, Cadotte M, Schürch W. Cutaneous endosalpingiosis. Arch Dermatol. 1980; 116:909–12.
- 111. Perera GK, Watson KM, Salisbury J, Du Vivier AW. Two cases of cutaneous umbilical endosalpingiosis. Br J Dermatol. 2004;151:924–5.
- 112. Papavramidis TS, Sapalidis K, Michalopoulos N, et al. Umbilical endosalpingiosis: a case report. J Med Case Rep. 2010;4:287.
- Butterworth S, Stewart M, Clark JV. Heterotopic ciliated epithelium - Müllerian origin? Lancet. 1970;1:1400–1.
- 114. Sherman SC, Lee L. Strangulated umbilical hernia. J Emerg Med. 2004;26:209–11.
- Young BK. Ruptured umbilical hernia in pregnancy. Report of a case. Obstet Gynecol. 1965;26:596–8.
- 116. Sanjay P, Reid TD, Davies EL, et al. A retrospective comparison of mesh and sutured repair for adult umbilical hernias. Hernia. 2005;9:248–51.
- 117. Schumacher OP, Peiper C, Lorken M, Schumpelick V. Long-term results after Spitzy's umbilical hernia repair. Chirurgia. 2003;74:50–4.
- 118. Arroyo A, Garcia P, Perez F, et al. Randomized clinical trial comparing suture and mesh repair of umbilical hernia in adults. Br J Surg. 2001;88:1321–3.
- Celik C, Acar A, Cicek N, et al. Can myomectomy be performed during pregnancy? Gynecol Obstet Invest. 2002;53:79–83.
- 120. Joo JG, Inovay J, Silhavy M, Papp Z. Successful enucleation of a necrotizing fibroid causing oligohydramnios and fetal postural deformity in the 25th week of gestation. A case report. J Reprod Med. 2001;46:923–5.
- 121. Ehigiegba AE, Selo-Ojeme DO. Myomectomy in pregnancy: incarcerated pedunculated fibroid in an umbilical hernia sac. Int J Clin Pract. 1999; 53:80.

- 122. Thomson SW. Two unusual complications of umbilical hernia in pregnancy. Br Med J. 1962;2:1586.
- Wydell SH. Umbilical hernia in pregnancy. Br Med J. 1963;1:1413–4.
- 124. Ahmed A, Stephen G, Ukwenya Y. Spontaneous rupture of umbilical hernia in pregnancy: a case report. Oman Med J. 2011;26:285–7.
- 125. Höer J, Lawong G, Klinge U, Schumpelick V. Factors influencing the development of incisional hernia. A retrospective study of 2,983 laparotomy patients over a period of 10 years. Chirurg. 2002;73:474–80.
- Carlson MA. Acute wound failure. Surg Clin North Am. 1997;77:607–36.
- Adesunkanmi AR, Faleyimu B. Incidence and aetiological factors of incisional hernia in post-caesarean operations in a Nigerian hospital. J Obstet Gynaecol. 2003;23:258–60.
- Banerjee N, Deka D, Sinha A, et al. Gravid uterus in an incisional hernia. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2001;27:77–9.
- 129. Malhotra M, Sharma JB, Wadhwa L, et al. Successful pregnancy outcome after cesarean section in a case of gravid uterus growing in an incisional hernia of the anterior abdominal wall. Indian J Med Sci. 2003;57:501–3.
- Deka D, Banerjee N, Takkar D. Incarcerated pregnant uterus in an incisional hernia. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 2000;70:377–9.
- 131. Dare FO, Makinde OO, Lawal OO. Gravid uterus in an anterior abdominal wall hernia of a Nigerian woman. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 1999;32:377–9.
- 132. Fullman PM. An incisional hernia containing an incarcerated twin pregnant uterus. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1971;111:308–9.
- Adetoro OO, Komolafe F. Gravid uterus in an umbilical hernia - report of two cases. Cent Afr J Med. 1986;32:248–51.
- 134. Rao RS, Shankaregowda HS. A case of herniated gravid uterus through a laparotomy scar. Indian J Med Sci. 2006;60:154–7.
- 135. Wolfe WR, Egley CC, Saad EJ, Cusack T. Prefascial marsupialization of the pregnant uterus. Obstet Gynecol. 1988;71:1021–3.
- 136. Saha PK, Rohilla M, Prasad GR, et al. Herniation of gravid uterus: report of 2 cases and review of literature. Med Gen Med. 2006;8:14.
- 137. Sahu L, Bupathy A. Evisceration of pregnant uterus through the incisional hernia site. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2006;32:338–40.
- 138. Jenkins TPN. The burst abdominal wound: a mechanical approach. Br J Surg. 1976;63:873–6.
- Bucknall TE, Cox PJ, Ellis H. Burst abdomen and incisional hernia: a prospective study of 1129 major laparotomies. Br Med J. 1982;284:931–3.
- 140. Abrahamson J, Gorman J. Pregnancy and ventral hernia repair. Hernia. 2000;4:187–91.
- 141. Ramirez OM, Ruas E, Dellon AL. "Components separation" method for closure of abdominal-wall defects: an anatomic and clinical study. Plast Reconstr Surg. 1990;86:519–26.
- 142. Palazzo F, Ragazzi S, Ferrara D, Piazza D. Herniated gravid uterus through an incisional hernia treated

with the component separation technique. Hernia. 2010;14:101–4.

- 143. Hesselink EJ, van der Wilt GJ, Bleichrodt RP. Repair of giant midline abdominal wall hernias: "components separation technique" versus prosthetic repair: interim analysis of a randomized controlled trial. World J Surg. 2007;31:756–63.
- 144. Pearl RK. Parastomal hernias. World J Surg. 1989;13:569–72.
- 145. Devlin HB. Peristomal hernia. In: Dudley H, editor. Operative surgery volume 1: alimentary tract and abdominal wall. 4th ed. London: Butterworths; 1983. p. 441–3.
- 146. Hudson CN. Ileostomy in pregnancy. Proc R Soc Med. 1972;65:281–3.
- 147. Van Horn C, Barrett P. Pregnancy, delivery, and postpartum experiences of fifty-four women with ostomies. J Wound Ostomy Continence Nurs. 1997;24:151–62.
- 148. Goligher J. Surgery of the anus, colon and rectum. 5th ed. London: Bailliere Tindall; 1984. p. 703–4.
- 149. Cunningham GF, MacDonald PC, Gant NF, et al. William's obstetrics. 20th ed. Norwalk: Appleton & Lange; 1997.
- 150. Carne PWG, Robertson GM, Frizelle FA. Parastomal hernia. Br J Surg. 2003;90:784–93.
- 151. Janes A, Cengiz Y, Israelsson LA. Preventing parastomal hernia with a prosthetic mesh. Arch Surg. 2004;139:1356–8.

- Steele SR, Lee P, Martin MJ, et al. Is parastomal hernia repair with polypropylene mesh safe? Am J Surg. 2003;185:436–40.
- 153. Jones A, Cengiz Y, Israelsson LA. Preventing parastomal hernia with a prosthetic mesh. Arch Surg. 2004;139:1356–8.
- 154. Abcarian H. Peristomal hernias. In: Wexner SD, Vernava AM, editors. Clinical decision making in colorectal surgery. New York: Igaku-Shoin; 1995. p. 449–52.
- 155. Williams JG, Etherington R, Hayward MWJ, Hughes LE. Paraileostomy hernia: a clinical and radiological study. Br J Surg. 1990;77:1355–7.
- 156. Barber HRK, Graber EA. Hernias in pregnancy. In: Barber H, Graber E, editors. Surgical disease in pregnancy. Philadelphia: WB Saunders Co; 1974. p. 165–7.
- 157. Bani D. Relaxin: a pleiotropic hormone. Gen Pharmacol. 1997;28:13–22.
- Kuczkowski KM. Nonobstetric surgery during pregnancy: what are the risks of anesthesia? Obstet Gynecol Surv. 2004;59:52–6.
- 159. Bay-Nielsen M, Kehlet H. Inguinal herniorrhaphy in women. Hernia. 2006;10:30–3.

Symptomatic Diaphragmatic Hernia

6.1 Etiology

6.1.1 Acute Diaphragmatic Fatigue

Acute diaphragmatic fatigue has been experimentally shown to occur in normal healthy subjects and in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease by asking them to modify their pattern of breathing or to breathe against high inspiratory resistances. During the expulsive period of labor, women are asked periodically to make strong expulsive efforts and to sustain them isometrically for many seconds; this is likely to produce "natural" diaphragmatic fatigue. To investigate whether this was the case, six women were studied in the delivery room from the moment of the rupture of the amnion until delivery of the infant occurred. The development of diaphragmatic fatigue was assessed both by measuring the static maximal inspiratory pressure and by analyzing the electromyographic power spectrum of the diaphragm. This study demonstrates that (1) the diaphragm is active in the expulsive efforts during labor and (2) the tension developed and the time each contraction is maintained may lead to the development of diaphragmatic fatigue. Therefore, this study provides evidence of acute diaphragmatic fatigue in a natural condition [1].

6.1.2 Diaphragmatic Hernia

A diaphragmatic hernia (DH) is a defect in the diaphragm (the muscle that separates the chest

cavity from the abdominal cavity). DH have been classified by Astley Cooper into three categories: (1) congenital, due to defects in the diaphragm arising from faulty embryologic development; (2) acquired, which develop at points of anatomic weakness, e.g. at the esophageal hiatus, aortic, or caval openings; and (3) traumatic, caused by rents in the diaphragm arising from direct or indirect trauma [2]. DH was described for the first time by Sennertus in 1541, while the first two deaths were described by Ambrose Paré in 1575, one deriving from a strangulated bowel [3, 4]. Only 30 reports of DH in pregnancy have been published on this subject in English between 1959 and 2009 [5] and less than 40 cases reported since 1928 [6-8].

6.1.2.1 Congenital

Congenital DH (CDH) occurs when the diaphragm does not form completely, leaving a hole. If the defect is in the posterolateral aspect, it is called hernia of Bochdalek, and if it is in the presternal region, it is called hernia of Morgagni [9]. The prevalence is 1/2,000-1/5,000 live births [10]. The incidence of asymptomatic Bochdalek's hernia in the adult population was reported to be at least 0.17 %, with a female-to-male ratio of 17:5 [11]. Despite such a high incidence, the number of pregnancies complicated by unrecognized CDH is extremely small - less than 40 cases have been reported since 1928 [6-8]. The pathogenesis of CDH is not well understood. The latest data suggest that many cases of CDH are caused by gene mutations (many CDHs occur in association

with another major anomaly or syndrome) and indicate that CDH is etiologically heterogeneous [10]. Other causes are toxic (pesticides, nitrofen) [12] which cause increased expression of vascular cell adhesion molecule [13], decreased expression of vascular endothelial growth factor [14], and downregulation of fibroblast growth factors 7 and 10 [15]. Hernia of Bochdalek is the most common CDH. Posterolateral defect occurs in the left hemidiaphragm in 80 % of cases because the right diaphragmatic space is stronger and further protected from a sudden increase in abdominal pressure by the liver [16]. Small hernias are usually asymptomatic and have an estimated incidence of 0.17 %, with a female-to-male ratio of 3:1 [17]. Women may be asymptomatic until pregnancy, when further herniation is caused by increased stress on the diaphragm by repeated vomiting in the first half of the pregnancy, a rapidly enlarging uterus in the second trimester, and Valsalva maneuvers during labor. The symptomatic phase includes flatulent dyspepsia, postprandial substernal discomfort relieved with vomiting, reflex cardiac irregularities (tachycardia and arrhythmia), and dysphagia. Recurrent vomiting in the second or third trimester associated with epigastric pain, hematemesis, or respiratory symptoms should raise the suspicion of complicated DH. With progression, potentially fatal complications could occur, such as obstruction, torsion, strangulation, or infarction of the herniated viscera [18]. Kurzel et al. reported that 65 % (11/17) of strangulated hernias during labor resulted in five maternal and three fetal deaths [9]. Other life-threatening complications include acute dyspnea with hypoxia caused by compression atelectasis and mediastinal shift [6, 19]. Compression on the vena cava may impair venous return producing hypotension [20]. Pleural effusion or pneumothorax may be mimicked, leading to inappropriate thoracocentesis or tube thoracostomy and inadvertent perforation of the herniated viscera [21] illustrating why chest drains should always be inserted using blunt dissection [22].

6.1.2.2 Traumatic Penetrating Trauma

Traumatic (acquired) diaphragmatic injuries occur frequently after penetrating thoracoabdominal trauma. Kessler and Stein reported an incidence of 1.3 % in 1,000 consecutive lower chest stab wounds [23]. The interval between injury and the onset of symptoms may range from 2 weeks to 40 years [24].

Blunt Trauma

Diaphragmatic rupture after blunt trauma is less common, with an incidence of 5 % [25, 26]. About 88 % of blunt diaphragmatic injuries reported in the literature were the result of motor vehicle accidents [27]. It increases intraabdominal pressure and tears diaphragmatic fibers [28]. The compression of the abdominal contents causes a bursting force to act on the under surface of the diaphragm, which results in a linear tear in the line of the fibers from the region of the left central tendon toward the esophageal ring, but rarely into intact abdominal viscera for its transmission. The thoracic cage is rarely extensively damaged and if any ribs are fractured, they are usually below the level of the 8th; this fact is also consistent with the force acting from the abdomen, rather than the chest. Commonly there is no pneumothorax, hemopneumothorax, or surgical emphysema, one of which is usually present in severe injuries of the upper chest. In the nonpregnant patient, 90 % of these hernias occur on the left side, because the liver offers protection to the right side and the left hemidiaphragm is weaker [24, 29]. Because the diaphragm is in constant motion, spontaneous healing after injury is unlikely. The diaphragmatic hernia becomes evident mostly in advanced pregnancy [30].

Strangulation of abdominal viscera in a preexisting congenital or traumatic diaphragmatic defect is more common than in spontaneous rupture of the diaphragm; 21 such cases have been reported during pregnancy (16 congenital, four acquired, one spontaneous) up to 2004 [31–33].

latrogenic

The third cause of traumatic DH is iatrogenic and usually develops from thoracoabdominal surgery, such as esophagogastric surgery for esophagus cancer or gastric cancer or extensive oncologic operations in upper abdomen [18]. Presumption is that an unnoticed tear occurred during the previous splenectomy or that the left leaflet was weakened by the hemorrhagic surgical procedure [31, 34]. Since this patient's surgery, repeated increases in intra-abdominal pressure (caused by coughing, sitting positions, constipation, and straining) likely enlarged the unnoticed tear or contributed to further stretching of the weakened diaphragm fibers, eventually resulting in a rent. Pregnancy provides additive factors of increased intra-abdominal pressure: nausea and vomiting until the 16th week and the enlarged pregnant uterus in the second trimester. With advancing pregnancy, as the uterus enlarges, it forces an increasing amount of abdominal content into the chest. All these factors may convert an occult defect to one that is symptomatic and increase the risk of twisting and torsion of herniated viscera.

Spontaneous Rupture During Labor

Spontaneous rupture of the diaphragm during normal labor is extremely rare. It could result from a sudden sharp rise in the intra-abdominal pressure during the second stage of labor, exacerbated by application of external pressure to the uterine fundus or the upper abdomen. Pathophysiological mechanism is similar to spontaneous rupture during cough and sometimes these two conditions could not be differentiated as a cause of spontaneous rupture of the diaphragm. A cough has three different phases: the inspiratory phase, the compressive phase, and the expulsive phase [35]. A sudden sharp rise in the intra-abdominal pressure during labor is similar to first and second phase of cough process. The inspiratory phase of a cough starts with a deep inspiration resulting in increased lung volumes and increased elastic recoil pressure. During the compressive phase, the glottis is closed and the expiratory muscles start to contract. As a result, the intrathoracic pressure increases to generate high-velocity flows for the expulsive phase of the cough. With the expulsive phase, the glottis opens and the high-pressure gradient generates rapid airflow. Both inspiratory and expiratory muscles are actively involved in coughing, and extreme changes in intrapleural pressure occur due to active contraction of these muscles [36]. The fracture of ribs as a complication of excessive strain during cough can be explained by either of two different theories. The first mechanism of rib fracture in cough is similar to that of stress fractures [37, 38]. When force (muscle contraction) is applied to an object (a rib), the object is subjected to stress. The stress will cause deformation of the object. When the deformation exceeds the elastic limit of the object, it undergoes inelastic deformation. Repeated trauma, as in paroxysms of cough, can produce inelastic deformation in the most vulnerable part of the ribs, the middle third. This will result initially in minor cracks of the ribs and later, as the trauma continues, in fractures. Fractures can occur in any rib, but the ones most commonly involved are the fifth to tenth ribs [38]. The second mechanism of rib fracture may be due to opposing muscle forces acting on the ribs. The diaphragm is mainly an inspiratory muscle. The costal part of the diaphragm is attached to the lower six ribs and their cartilage. The muscles of expiration are the chest wall muscles, which include the internal intercostals, the triangularis sterni, the serratus posterior, the quadratus lumborum, and the abdominal muscles (including the external and internal oblique, the rectus abdominis, and the diaphragm) [39]. The diaphragm also acts as an expiratory muscle during activities requiring high intrathoracic pressure like coughing, vomiting, and sneezing [36]. This expiratory activity of the diaphragm is related directly to the intrapleural pressure and follows the expiratory activity of the transversus abdominis muscle. It is speculated that the diaphragmatic contraction will help to stabilize the thoracic cavity during the expulsive phase of cough. The study by Oechsli describes a fracture line starting from a point 4 cm from the costochondral junction of the fourth rib running obliquely caudal and laterally to the ninth rib in the midaxillary line [39]. This line falls on the muscular attachments of the external oblique and serratus anterior muscles. The opposing actions of these muscles on the same ribs can result in fractures. Simultaneous contraction of the shoulder girdle muscles, especially of the serratus anterior, also contributes to the rib fractures by pulling the ribs upward and laterally while the abdominal muscles pull the ribs medially and downward [39]. The development of a hernia during pregnancy is multifactorial, relating to the

mass effect of the gravid uterus, smooth muscle relaxation, and softening of ligaments.

Obstructive shock during labor could have been offset by the increase in the venous blood return to the heart due to the spontaneous contractions of the uteroplacental circulation, to the catecholamines release in response to labor pain, to the autotransfusion from the contracted uterus, and to the release of the aortocaval compression occurring during labor or immediate postpartum period [20, 40, 41].

It requires emergency surgical correction. There are only several case reports of spontaneous rupture during labor. In one case, 11 h after delivery of a male infant, a 27-year-old woman experienced severe epigastric pain, vomiting, and dyspnea, followed by cardiopulmonary arrest. Although the ruptured diaphragm was diagnosed and repaired, she suffered severe anoxic encephalopathy and died 3 weeks after operation without regaining consciousness [42, 43]. Similar causes of short and excessive increase of intra-abdominal pressure such as coughing in patients at risk especially chronic obstructive pulmonary disease [44, 45] or vomiting [46] could also cause spontaneous rupture that could become evident during pregnancy and/or labor.

Hill et al. reported a patient with history of a repaired congenial diaphragmatic defect who became symptomatic after early postpartum discharge. She had undergone four previous uncomplicated vaginal deliveries [19].

6.1.2.3 Hiatal Hernia

Hiatal hernias (HH) are herniations of parts of the abdominal contents through the esophageal hiatus of the diaphragm. HH are six times more common in pregnant patients than the other two types [9, 18] and occur in up to 18 % of multipara and 5 % of primipara women [17]. There are three types. *Type I (sliding)*, the most common type, is characterized by widening of the muscular hiatal aperture of the diaphragm, with laxity of the phrenoesophageal membrane, allowing some of the gastric cardia to herniate upward. A sliding HH is probably related to loss of elasticity of these ligaments caused by factors such as excessive contraction of the longitudinal esophageal

muscles, increased abdominal pressure, genetic predisposition, and age-related degeneration. Paraesophageal hernia represents 5 % of all HH [17]. This condition is rare before the fourth decade of life; however, the patients involved are generally 20 years older than those with a sliding HH, suggesting that this is an acquired disease, evolving over the years [47]. These are true hernias surrounded by a peritoneal sac and when the defect is large, incarceration with obstruction gastric volvulus and strangulation may occur [6, 9, 48]. Type II (paraesophageal) results from a localized defect in the phrenoesophageal membrane. The gastroesophageal junction remains fixed to the preaortic fascia and the arcuate ligament, and the gastric fundus forms the leading part of the herniation. Type III hernias are a mix of types I and II. There is also a type IV that is also called complex HH.

In the period 1928–2012, 38 cases of this event have been published in the English literature [49–51]. The mean age of presentation was 28 years and 67 % of the patients were multiparous [49]. In the period 1903–1951, there were 19 cases of HH complicating pregnancy published [52].

6.2 Clinical Presentation

Mild symptoms of maternal diaphragmatic hernia can imitate hyperemesis gravidarum and therefore especially cases without more obvious symptoms are often misdiagnosed as hyperemesis gravidarum. In most of the cases maternal diaphragmatic hernias become clinically obvious in the third trimester, when intra-abdominal pressure is rising because of the enlarging uterus. In contrast to this, some form of nausea and vomiting normally occurs in up to 80 % of pregnant women the first trimester [53]. In elective presentation, the diagnosis of HH should be suspected if:

- Symptoms persist after 12 weeks of pregnancy
- The onset of symptoms after the first trimester The emergent clinical presentation is made up of a combination of the mechanical effect on the cardiorespiratory function by the displaced

viscera and the pathological changes in the viscera themselves consequent upon their displacement. The clinical entity is readily divided into three phases:

- 1. Immediately following the trauma
- 2. Quiescent period
- 3. Associated with strangulation, if it occurs
- 1. The early symptoms and signs become confused owing to the multiplicity of injuries likely to be associated with this condition. The symptoms of pain in the left chest, pain in the left upper quadrant of the abdomen, left shoulder tip pain, vomiting, and shortness of breath associated with shock [54, 55]. An expanding mass in the chest may displace mediastinal structures with compression of the vena cava and this may impair venous return producing hypotension [20]. Compression and displacement of the lung causes striking collapse of the lungs (atelectasis) which leads to hypoxia and dyspnea [19]. There is usually diminished air entry to a varying degree at the affected base and the percussion note may be impaired or unduly tympanitic. Tenderness and rigidity are common in the left upper quadrant of the abdomen. In none of the cases in this series was there good enough evidence to suggest peritoneal soiling. The salient feature of this phase is the plain X-ray of the chest, which gives an unmistakable picture, whether in the supine or erect position. The consistency of this picture has been demonstrated by all leftsided lesions in this series. It is considered, therefore, that if the X-ray shows an appearance, suggesting elevation of the left leaf of the diaphragm above its normal position, particularly if there is a large gas bubble and fluid level in the erect position, in a patient involved in the type of accident mentioned, the findings are pathognomonic of ruptured diaphragm. The sequence of events from this point varies considerably. The lesion may continue directly to strangulation with a false "quiescent" period of only a few hours or may pass into a true quiescent phase, which may last up to several years. If strangulation follows immediately on the trauma, this is characterized by intractable vomiting. The vomitus may be of

non-bile-stained material or in the form of repeated hematemesis or merely dry retching. Severe pain develops in the left chest, left upper quadrant of the abdomen, and left shoulder tip. The patient becomes profoundly shocked and rapidly moribund. The elevation of the diaphragm and the size of the gas bubble are likely to be greater with strangulation than in nonobstructed cases. Carter has reported that the aspiration of serosanguinous fluid from the chest, when none was present before, is strongly suggestive of strangulation. It is of vital importance to recognize the onset of strangulation because if gangrene occurs, the mortality, even with operation, approaches 100 %, instead of being negligible, as it is in the absence of obstruction [56].

- 2. It is more common for the lesion to pass into a "quiescent" phase with the response to treatment of shock. The improvement may be so rapid, that the medical attendant is completely hoodwinked only to be rudely awakened by the sudden onset of strangulation after hours, days, months, or years. This rapid "recovery" in spite of the constant danger of delayed strangulation strengthens the case for performing a routine chest X-ray before discharge, on all persons suffering this type of trauma. If there is any doubt after plain X-ray examination and screening, barium studies will usually establish the diagnosis. If the quiescent phase is prolonged, there may be no symptoms or only vague symptoms, such as shortness of breath on exercise, substernal discomfort after meals, vague upper abdominal discomfort, sometimes relieved by vomiting or attacks, or subacute intestinal obstruction. These symptoms may be insufficient to make the patient seek medical attention.
- 3. Strangulation has been recognized to be one of the most serious complications of the diaphragmatic hernia. The onset of strangulation is said to occur most commonly within 3 years of the injury and its onset is usually sudden. It may follow raised intra-abdominal pressure due to unwonted straining and cases have been reported as coming on in the later months of pregnancy. In many cases the existence of

the traumatic hernia is unsuspected and the history of a previous accident may not be volunteered. The presence of intestinal obstruction is probably recognized, but in the absence of abdominal distension and with the bizarre pattern of upper abdominal, chest and shoulder tip pain, conservative management may be continued too long. A "wait-and-see" policy may be encouraged by improvement after the passage of nasogastric tube or the obtaining of encouraging returns from enemata. If gangrene occurs, the outlook is almost hopeless. There are cases where the compression of the left gastric vessels by the intact esophageal ring appeared to play a major part in the causation of gangrene or more commonly gangrene is associated with "direct" diaphragmatic hernia when the opening is smaller. Rare cases have been reported with a normal X-ray immediately after admission, but in whom herniation and even strangulation occurred later. It is presumed in these circumstances that omentum or the spleen temporarily covered the opening, but raised intra-abdominal pressure later caused the herniation.

The presentation on the right side may be quite different from that on the left, in that bowel is rarely herniated into the chest unless the tear is large and consequently the risk of strangulation is minimal. The symptoms of cardiorespiratory dysfunction are more in evidence because of the gross displacement of the lung, the paradoxical movement of the viscera through the large opening, and the gross loss of function of the right half of the diaphragm.

The main complications described in these diaphragmatic hernias include visceral obstruction [9, 31], spontaneous [19, 32] or thoracocentesisinduced [21, 33] visceral perforation, visceral strangulation with or without subsequent gangrene and perforation [57], maternal respiratory distress [19, 58, 59], tension pneumothorax [21], and maternal death [60]. They are more frequent during the third trimester delivery and in the early postpartum period.

If intrathoracic perforation is present, it includes nonsolid organ such as stomach and

small or large intestine. Clinical presentation depends on the underlying pathophysiology. If strangulation precedes perforation, acute and significant abdominal and thoracic pain is present with development of fever and shock. If strangulation with ischemia is not the cause of perforation as in patient with perforated intrathoracic peptic gastric ulcer due to excessive use of pain killers due to the persistence of a pelvic pain after the delivery, symptomatology could be less pronounced in the early stages [50]. This patient presented as subacute onset (3–5 days) of a clinical syndrome characterized by severe epigastric pain, moderate but worsening dyspnea, and fever.

Gibson in 1929 reported three cases of strangulated diaphragmatic hernia which he diagnosed clinically without aid of roentgenology. He stressed the following diagnostic symptoms in general population [61] which should be searched for also in pregnant population:

- Diminished expansion of the chest
- Impairment of resonance
- Adventitious sounds
- Cardiac displacement
- Circulatory collapse
- Cyanosis and dyspnea
- Asymmetry of hypochondria

Diminished breath sounds on the ipsilateral side are the most common physical finding. The absence of abdominal distension is present if stomach alone, unaccompanied by intestine, is being herniated through the rent in the diaphragm with the presence of bloody fluid in the left chest.

6.3 Diagnosis

6.3.1 Chest Radiography

The key to diagnosis in an elective or emergent setting is a chest radiograph which may show elevated diaphragm, retrocardiac air in bowel lumen, air-liquid levels if obstruction is present, nasogastric tube in the herniated stomach above the diaphragm, or only mediastinal shift to the contralateral side due to compression (Figs. 6.1 and 6.2) [62, 63].



Fig. 6.1 Posteroanterior and lateral chest roentgenogram on the second admission, demonstrating a large left pleural effusion and gastric air-fluid level in the left hemithorax [57]



Fig. 6.3 Herniation of the stomach in the left hemithorax seen after Gastrografin ingestion [62]



Fig. 6.2 Chest radiograph showing marked mediastinal shift to the right. In the left hemithorax are two large bullae. The *arrow* indicates the nasogastric tube in the herniated stomach above the diaphragm [62]

There is a general reluctance to use X-rays in the pregnant population, but the dose is small, and in a selected population with a clear indication, the consequences of not performing the X-ray may far outweigh this small risk. The results are either diagnostic or abnormal and suggestive of diaphragmatic rupture in 75–97 % of cases [63–65]. In the postpartum period X-rays with contrast media can be used for the definition of suspected diaphragmatic hernia (Fig. 6.3) [62].

6.3.2 Thoracic CT

Thoracic ultrasonography and CT scans are possible auxiliary diagnostic methods. If diaphragmatic hernia is suspected or proved, CT of the thorax and abdomen should be made. If perforation is suspected, water-soluble peroral contrast should be used to detect the perforation and its localization. If perforation is present, pleural effusion will be evident (Fig. 6.4). Also if partial obstruction/strangulation of the stomach is present, then typical form of hourglass (*the Collar sign*) is visible (Fig. 6.5).

6.3.3 Thoracic MRI

Recently, to eliminate the radiation exposure to both mother and fetus, MRI has been used for the diagnosis (Fig. 6.6) [6].

6.4 Therapy

6.4.1 Conservative Treatment

Treatment of nausea and vomiting with drugs or by nasogastric suction in form of preparation for the emergent operation is therapeutic because it allows decreased intra-abdominal and intragastric



Fig. 6.4 First CT scan performed at admission in emergency department showed a massive left pleural effusion associated with severe contralateral mediastinal shift (**a**) and a complete intrathoracic gastric herniation (**b**). A second CT scan performed after chest tube placement

pressure [67]. In emergent presentation there is no indication for conservative therapy.

6.4.2 Surgical Treatment

6.4.2.1 Indications for the Operation Asymptomatic Patients

For asymptomatic patients Kurzel et al. recommended Cesarean delivery after fetal lung maturity with simultaneous hernia repair always before the onset of labor. The authors based their recommendation on 17 cases reported in the English literature with maternal and fetal morbidity being 55 and 27 %, respectively, when vaginal delivery was attempted before the DH was repaired [9]. The fact that the majority of

and during water-soluble contrast examination demonstrated the leak at the level of the stomach (c) and documented only a partial re-expansion of the pulmonary parenchyma (d) [50]

women who present have had previous uneventful pregnancies with the hernia present opens the question as to whether exposing an asymptomatic mother and fetus to the morbidity of antenais justified. Therefore, tal repair others recommend vaginal delivery if certain precautions are taken; these include planned induction of labor (to avoid precipitous labor at a remote site), regional anesthesia to help prevent the urge to bear down, and the use of instrumentation to assist the second stage [6]. There are cases of symptomatic DH in previous pregnancies. Due to severe and prolonged vomiting and weight loss or even hematemesis, there are cases of fetal loss. In such cases elective repair should be undertaken to prevent similar presentations in further pregnancies [51].



Fig. 6.5 Front view (**a**) and lateral view (**b**) of the CT scan showing the left diaphragmatic rupture and the typical aspect of the stomach, in form of hourglass (*the Collar sign*) [66]

Symptomatic Patients

Symptomatic DH should be managed without delay because of the associated high maternal and fetal mortality rates if left uncorrected [6, 9, 48]. Even if the pregnancy is normal, there is a possibility of puerperal symptomatology. One recommendation is that if the diagnosis is made in the first trimester, in the absence of complications,



Fig. 6.6 Magnetic resonance image demonstrating Bochdalek's hernia with associated abdominal organs in the left chest. The *arrow* indicates the herniated portion of colon [6]

the patient should be carefully monitored and observed. Surgery is delayed until the second trimester when organogenesis is complete, before the increasing bulk of the gravid uterus risks further herniation. Other authors suggest repair shortly after diagnosis, regardless of gestation because the condition is associated with a poor or complicated outcome, particularly if early surgical intervention is not undertaken [9]. Genc et al. suggested that gastric decompression lowers intraabdominal pressure and could improve the clinical condition of the pregnant patient with a diaphragmatic hernia who presents with symptoms and signs of obstruction. Such an improvement can allow surgery to be delayed until the patient is transferred to a tertiary care center or until antenatal corticosteroids are administered [6]. Even in non-emergent situations, treatment of nausea and vomiting with drugs or by nasogastric suction is therapeutic because it ameliorates symptoms [67]. Only one laparoscopic repair of symptomatic DH (Bochdalek type) has been made to date [68].

Emergent Presentation

A patient presenting with signs of visceral strangulation and infarction presents a surgical emergency and immediate operation is indicated, irrespective of fetal maturity. This condition is associated with a high maternal and fetal mortality. If surgery (left thoracoabdominal or midline incision) demonstrates strangulation and gangrene of the herniated viscera, segmental resection of the involved portion of large intestine with reestablishment of bowel continuity is indicated. The diaphragmatic defect should be closed with interrupted sutures. If the defect is large, mesh should be used. The pregnancy is allowed to continue until 39 weeks of gestation, at which time elective Cesarean delivery is performed.

6.4.2.2 Anesthetic Considerations

During anesthesia, the fetal heart rate, blood pressure, and central venous pressure and maternal oxygenation during the patient's change of position must be watched. To avoid hypotension during induction, uterus displacement with a wedge is indicated [69]. If the hernia is approached through a thoracotomy incision [24], the affected side is placed uppermost. Mediastinal shift, which compromises venous return and collapse of the lower lung, may be worsened by positional compression from the herniated dilated viscera. A rapid-sequence induction is indicated because the patient is at risk of pulmonary aspiration.

Lung ventilation must be undertaken with low tidal volume or low airway pressure until the abdominal contents have been removed from the chest or until thoracotomy has been performed. Cardiovascular collapse might occur during positive-pressure ventilation. The re-expanded lung previously compressed by herniated viscera may shift mediastinal structures, and venous return may be impeded [70, 71]. Increased pleural pressure from mechanical ventilation is transmitted to the abdomen. It results in increased upward displacement of the viscera toward the diaphragm and may worsen cardiovascular collapse [71]. A surgeon must be ready to operate before ventilation is begun [70]. Inappropriate insertion of a chest drain may potentially lead to perforation of bowel [22], therefore

Chest drains should always be inserted using blunt dissection.

6.4.2.3 Obstetric Considerations

The indication for delivery and mode of delivery is trimester dependent. If the hernia manifests in the third trimester, once fetal maturity is documented, the baby should be delivered by Cesarean section with simultaneous repair of the hernia [9, 49, 62]. Standard vaginal delivery should be avoided in these cases because the increase in intra-abdominal pressure may further displace the viscera and result in strangulation of the herniated viscus or disruption of diaphragmatic hernia repair. On the contrary, Genc et al. state that uterine contractions, unlike the Valsalva maneuver, do not increase the intra-abdominal pressure and are unlikely to cause rupture at the repaired site. Thus, a patient with a repaired diaphragmatic hernia can labor and deliver vaginally [6]. Unfortunately it is impossible that labor can be completed without contractions of abdominal wall musculature and probably the Valsalva maneuver; therefore, it is safer to perform Cesarean section.

Corticosteroids for fetal maturity should be administered to the mother before surgery if the gestational age is between 24 and 34 weeks because of the risk of preterm delivery during or after surgery.

There is no data on the minimum time that should elapse from hernia repair to delivery.

6.4.2.4 Open Technique History

In 1834, Laennec [72] suggested that the diagnosis of DH could easily be made by auscultation of the chest and that a laparotomy could be used to withdraw intestine from the thorax. The first recorded attempt of reduction of a DH in general population by laparotomy was made by Naumann [73] in 1888 but was unsuccessful. Two years later, O'Dwyer [74] reported an unsuccessful attempt of repairing a strangulated CDH. Others state that Riolfi performed the first successful



Fig. 6.7 Greatly dilated gangrenous stomach, filling a large portion of the left thorax. The incision was a thoracic one in the eighth interspace, subsequently prolonged across the costal margin into the abdomen [56]

repair in 1886. In 1905 Heidenhain [75] reported a successful operation performed in 1902 for CDH in a 9-year-old patient when he reduced the hernia and closed the diaphragmatic defect through a midline laparotomy incision. The first available report with operative treatment in pregnancy is that of Crump in 1911, who successfully operated upon a woman with DH complication 3 months pregnancy [76].

Transthoracic Approach

Under normal circumstances, the best surgical approach is through the chest, at the level of the eighth rib, but if strangulation has occurred, the incision should be planned as a thoracoabdominal one for more adequate exposure and for easier access to the bowel, particularly if the colon is involved. Even though this condition has been successfully managed through an abdominal incision in the past, authors are now almost unanimous in advocating an eighth rib transthoracic approach (Fig. 6.7). The repair of the diaphragm, once the adhesions are separated, is easily achieved and there is usually sufficient tissue to make a Mayo-type repair. If the tear destroys the musculature of the esophageal hiatus, this should be carefully reconstituted (Fig. 6.8). When the diaphragm is avulsed from the chest wall and



Fig. 6.8 Diagrammatic illustration indicating the extent of the gangrenous area of the stomach. Note the thrombosed vessels along both curvatures and the gangrene of the omentum [56]

there is insufficient tissue left peripherally repair should be affected by suturing the free edge to the chest wall with interrupted sutures to two adjacent intercostal muscles to obtain a wider adherence. In the opinion of the author, there is no justification for paralyzing the phrenic nerve, even by "temporary" crushing, but on rare occasions, it may be necessary to resect lengths of the lower ribs subperiosteally to allow closure of a peripheral tear. The thoracic cavity should always be drained by an underwater seal system.

In case of peptic intrathoracic perforation (Fig. 6.9a) due to NSAIDS, gastric ulcer could be found (Fig. 6.9b). A primary repair with a double-layer suture of the gastric mucosa should be performed; then, after having replaced the stomach in the abdominal cavity, a direct double-layer closure of the diaphragmatic hiatal defect is completed.

Transabdominal Approach

The transabdominal approach enables good access to herniated parenchymal organs such as liver and spleen [77, 78]. However, some authors prefer the transthoracic approach in longer-lasting hernias to treat pleuroperitoneal adhesions. On the other hand, transabdominal



Fig. 6.9 Surgical findings during emergency thoracotomy: a complete intrathoracic gastric herniation through a large diaphragmatic hiatal defect without macroscopic



Fig. 6.10 Bochdalek's hernia (defect) in the left hemidiaphragm with the gangrene of a large part of the herniated transverse colon [8]

approach is better in pregnancy if Cesarean section is indicated which can be performed through the same laparotomy.

The patients who had undergone repair of hernia during their first or second trimester can be allowed to deliver vaginally. Uterine contractions do not increase intra-abdominal pressure and are unlikely to cause rupture at repair site [6].

Thoracoabdominal Approach

Extended approach is when abdominal incision is extended into thoracotomy. Abdominal incision is necessary if wide resections of gangrenous organs are present (Fig. 6.10)





Fig. 6.11 Intraoperative photographs showing the completed hernia repair. The hernia hilum was repaired with interrupted sutures [80]

6.4.2.5 Laparoscopic Repair

Recently even laparoscopic repair was performed in one pregnant patient. It was a 27-week pregnant woman having diaphragmatic rupture and intrathoracic ruptured spleen. The patient was managed by laparoscopic reduction of the intrathoracic viscus, with repair of the defect and splenectomy [79]. Another two cases were operated laparoscopically in puerperium (see next section *Puerperium*).

6.4.2.6 Method of Closure of Diaphragmatic Defect

The best method of closure of the diaphragmatic defect in general population is still unclear.



Fig. 6.12 Intraoperative photographs of the same patients after the hernia hilum repaired with interrupted sutures. Final appearance of the repair with the Gore-Tex sheet (Gore-Preclude dura substitute) [80]

Primary repair is done for most defects, unless they are very large (Fig. 6.11). When the edges can be easily opposed, primary closure is certainly the preferred method. If the defect is large and difficult to suture, a prosthetic patch is recommended (Fig. 6.12) [81].

Some authors described using Marlex mesh to close wide diaphragmatic holes and then covered the defect with a pedunculated flap, using the falciform ligament in one case and the peritoneum in another case [82]. Others described closing a large diaphragmatic gap with Gore-Tex mesh covered by the falciform ligament [83]. The polytetrafluoroethylene patch is characterized by two different surfaces: one that promotes fibrous ingrowth into the patch and another that is relatively resistant to adhesion formation and placed adjacent to the abdominal viscera [84].

Generally, a prosthetic patch should not be used if intestinal strangulation has occurred because of the high risk of postoperative infection. Jezupors and Mihelsons reported in 2006 that deep prosthesis infection occurred in 0.94 % of patients who underwent mesh repair of various abdominal wall hernias in general population [85]. In clean-contaminated and contaminated conditions, wound and mesh-related infections occurred in 7–21 % of patients but did not usually require mesh excision [86]. Some authors advocate placing a prosthetic patch for abdominal wall reconstruction in clean-contaminated conditions [85–89]. There is extremely small numbers of cases in pregnancy (less than 40) therefore specific indications for different procedures are not defined in pregnancy. Therefore, it is recommended to perform the procedure that is indicated in general population.

6.4.2.7 Puerperium

There are two cases of DH (one rupture, one leftsided posterolateral (Bochdalek) hernia) occurring in the puerperium. In one case the right colon was in the right chest causing pulmonary embarrassment [58], and in another stomach, transverse colon, and spleen were in the sac [90].

6.5 Prognosis

6.5.1 Maternal Outcome

Prognosis depends on the type of presentation, duration of symptoms and if strangulation with/ without perforation is present. The mortality rate of chronic incarcerated diaphragmatic hernia can be as high as 20 %, whereas that of strangulated hernias may approach 85 % [10]. The main lifethreatening complications are acute respiratory distress caused by compression atelectasis, mediastinal shift, and strangulation and gangrene of the herniated viscera [9, 19, 24, 31, 58, 60]. In these cases, the maternal mortality rate ranges 42–58.3 % [32, 60, 91, 92].

Complications due to acute herniation are more frequent during the third trimester, during delivery, and in the postpartum hours, and result in maternal deaths in 50 % of cases [9].

6.5.2 Fetal Outcome

Fetal mortality and morbidity result from premature labor and compromise maternal oxygen delivery [93]. Fetal deaths occur in 50 % of cases, and premature birth has been reported in approximately 24 % of cases [9]. In only 30 % of the cases reported, delivery was by Cesarean section [49].

6.5.3 Recurrent Hernia

The recurrence rate of diaphragmatic hernia following repair in general population depends upon the severity of the original defect (ranging from minor to diaphragmatic agenesis) and the nature of the repair. Moss et al. reported that about half their prosthetic patch repairs of CDHs showed evidence of re-herniation and required revision within 3 years [94]. This observation has two important issues. First, the prepregnancy repair is a risk factor for (recurrent) diaphragmatic hernia during pregnancy and also it is the risk factor for recurrent diaphragmatic hernia after the repair during pregnancy, labor, or puerperium.

References

- Nava S, Zanotti E, Ambrosino N, et al. Evidence of acute diaphragmatic fatigue in a "natural" condition. The diaphragm during labor. Am Rev Respir Dis. 1992;146(5 Pt 1):1226–30.
- Cooper A. Phrenic hernia. In: Cooper A (ed). The anatomy and surgical treatment of abdominal hernia. London: Longman, 1827.
- 3. Reid J. Case of diaphragmatic hernia produced by a penetrating wound. Edinb Med Surg J. 1840;53:104–12.
- 4. Pare A. Les oeuvres. Paris: Buon; 1575.
- Chen Y, Hou Q, Zhang Z, et al. Diaphragmatic hernia during pregnancy: a case report with a review of the literature from the past 50 years. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2011;37:709–14.
- Genc MR, Clancy TE, Ferzoco SJ, Norwitz E. Maternal congenital diaphragmatic hernia complicating pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 2003;102:1194–6.
- Kaloo PD, Studd R, Child A. Postpartum diagnosis of a maternal diaphragmatic hernia. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol. 2001;41:461–3.
- Barbetakis N, Efstathiou A, Vassiliadis M, et al. Bochdaleck's hernia complicating pregnancy: case report. World J Gastroenterol. 2006;12:2469–71.
- 9. Kurzel RB, Naunheim KS, Schwartz RA. Repair of symptomatic diaphragmatic hernia during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1988;71:869–71.
- Madden MR, Paull DE, Finkelstein JL, et al. Occult diaphragmatic injury from stab wounds to the lower chest and abdomen. J Trauma. 1989;29:292–8.
- Mullins ME, Stein J, Saini SS, Mueller PR. Prevalence of incidental Bochdalek's hernia in a large adult population. Am J Roentgenol. 2001;177:363–6.
- Allan DW, Greer JJ. Pathogenesis of nitrofen-induced congenital diaphragmatic hernia in fetal rats. J Appl Physiol. 1997;83:338–47.

- Unemoto K, Sakai M, Shima H, et al. Increased expression of ICAM-1 and VCAM-1 in the lung of nitrofen-induced congenital diaphragmatic hernia in rats. Pediatr Surg Int. 2003;19:365–70.
- Chang R, Andreoli S, Ng YS, et al. VEGF expression is downregulated in nitrofen-induced congenital diaphragmatic hernia. J Pediatr Surg. 2004;39:825–8.
- 15. Teramoto H, Yoneda A, Puri P. Gene expression of fibroblast growth factors 10 and 7 is downregulated in the lung of nitrofen-induced diaphragmatic hernia in rats. J Pediatr Surg. 2003;38:1021–4.
- Shields T. General thoracic surgery. 3rd ed. Philadelphia: Lea & Febiger; 1989.
- Rigler LG, Eneboe JB. Incidence of hiatus hernia in pregnant women and its significance. J Thorac Surg. 1935;4:262–6.
- Fleyfel M, Provost N, Ferreira JF, et al. Management of diaphragmatic hernia during pregnancy. Anesth Analg. 1998;86:501–3.
- Hill R, Heller MB. Diaphragmatic rupture complicating labor. Ann Emerg Med. 1996;27:522–4.
- Ortega-Carnicer J, Ambros A, Alcazar R. Obstructive shock due to labor related diaphragmatic hernia. Crit Care Med. 1998;26:616–8.
- Lacayo L, Taveras III JM, Sosa N, Ratzan KR. Tension fecal pneumothorax in a postpartum patient. Chest. 1993;103:950–1.
- 22. Zieren J, Enzweiler C, Muller JM. Tube thoracostomy complicates unrecognized diaphragmatic rupture. Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 1999;47:199–202.
- Kessler E, Stein A. Diaphragmatic hernia as a longterm complication of stab wounds to chest. Am J Surg. 1976;132:34–9.
- Dudley AS, Teaford H, Gatewood T, et al. Delayed traumatic rupture of the diaphragm in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1979;53(3 Suppl):25S–727.
- Boulanger BR, Milzman DP, Rosati C, et al. A comparison of right and left blunt traumatic diaphragmatic rupture. J Trauma. 1993;35:255–60.
- Guth AA, Pachter HL, Kim U. Pitfalls in the diagnosis of blunt diaphragmatic injury. Am J Surg. 1995; 170:5–9.
- Chughtai T, Ali S, Sharkey P, et al. Update on managing diaphragmatic rupture in blunt trauma: a review of 208 consecutive cases. Can J Surg. 2009;52:177–81.
- Pavne TH, Yellin AE. Traumatic diaphragmatic hernia. Arch Surg. 1982;117:18–24.
- Bekassy SM, Dave KS, Wooler GH, Ionescu MI. 'Spontaneous' and traumatic rupture of the dia-phragm. Ann Surg. 1973;177:320–4.
- Rabinovici J, Czerniak A, Rabau MY, et al. Diaphragmatic rupture in late pregnancy due to blunt injury. Injury. 1986;17:416–7.
- Fardy HJ. Vomiting in late pregnancy due to diaphragmatic hernia: case report. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1984; 91:390–2.
- Dave KS, Bekassy SM, Wooler GH, et al. "Spontaneous" rupture of the diaphragm during delivery. Br J Surg. 1973;60:666–8.

- Reed MWR, de Silva PH, Mostafa SM, Collins FJ. Diaphragmatic hernia in pregnancy. Br J Surg. 1987;74:435.
- Nelson RM, Wilson RF, Huang CL, et al. Cardiac tamponade due to iatrogenic pericardial diaphragmatic hernia. Crit Care Med. 1985;13:607.
- Irwin RS, Rosen MJ, Braman SS. Cough a comprehensive review. Arch Intern Med. 1977;137:1186–91.
- Kobayashi I, Kondo T, Ohta Y, et al. Expiratory activity of the inspiratory muscles during cough. Jpn J Physiol. 1992;42:905–16.
- Roberge RJ, Morgenstern MJ, Osborn H. Cough fracture of the ribs. Am J Emerg Med. 1984;2:513–7.
- Derbes VJ, Haran T. Rib fractures from muscular effort with particular reference to cough. Surgery. 1954;35:294–321.
- Oechsli WR. Rib fractures from cough: report of twelve cases. J Thorac Surg. 1936;5:530–4.
- Kjeldsen J. Hemodynamic investigations during labor and delivery. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1979; 89(Suppl):144–53.
- Robson SC, Dunlop W, Hunter S. Haemodynamic changes during the early puerperium. Br Med J. 1987; 294:1065.
- 42. Ross DB, Stiles GE. Spontaneous rupture of the diaphragm in labour: a case report. Can J Surg. 1989;32: 212–3.
- Boufettal R, Lefriyekh MR, Boufettal H, et al. Spontaneous diaphragm rupture during delivery. Case report. J Gynecol Obstet Biol Reprod (Paris). 2008;37: 93–6.
- 44. Kallay N, Crim L, Dunagan DP, et al. Massive left diaphragmatic separation and rupture due to coughing during an asthma exacerbation. South Med J. 2000;93:729–31.
- George L, Rehman SU, Khan FA. Diaphragmatic rupture: a complication of violent cough. Chest. 2000; 117:1200–1.
- Lee HY, Yoo SM, Song IS, et al. Spontaneous diaphragmatic rupture after vomiting: rapid diagnosis on multiplanar reformatted multidetector CT. J Thorac Imaging. 2006;21:54–6.
- Walther B, DeMeester TR, Lafontaine E, et al. Effect of paraesophageal hernia on sphincter function and its implication on surgical therapy. Am J Surg. 1984;147: 111–6.
- Curran D, Lorenz R, Czako P. Gastric outlet obstruction at 30 weeks' gestation. Obstet Gynecol. 1999;93(5 Pt 2):851.
- Eglinton TW, Coulter GN, Bagshaw PF, Cross LA. Diaphragmatic hernias complicating pregnancy. Aust N Z J Surg. 2006;76:553–7.
- Lococo F, Cesario A, Meacci E, Granone P. Intrathoracic gastric perforation: a late complication of an unknown postpartum recurrent hiatal hernia. Interact Cardiovasc Thorac Surg. 2012;15:317–8.
- Louw JT, Louw JH. Extra-genital surgical emergencies of the abdomen in pregnancy. S Afr Med J. 1954;28:788–93.

- Penman WR. Hiatal hernia: a cause of persistent gastrointestinal disturbances in pregnancy. West J Surg Obstet Gynecol. 1951;59:622–5.
- Gadsby R, Barnic-Adshead AM, Jagger C. A prospective study of nausea and vomiting during pregnancy. Br J Gen Pract. 1993;43:245–8.
- McCune RP, Roda CP, Eckert C. Rupture of the diaphragm caused by blunt trauma. J Trauma. 1976;16: 531–7.
- Sutherland HD. Indirect traumatic rupture of the diaphragm. Postgrad Med J. 1958;34:210–1.
- Carter BN, Giuseffi J. Strangulated diaphragmatic hernia. Ann Surg. 1948;128:210–25.
- 57. Luu TD, Reddy VS, Miller DL, Force SD. Gastric rupture associated with diaphragmatic hernia during pregnancy. Ann Thorac Surg. 2006;82:1908–10.
- Watkin DS, Hughes S, Thompson MH. Herniation of colon through the right diaphragm complicating the puerperium. J Laparoendosc Surg. 1993;3:583–6.
- Morcillo-López I, Hidalgo-Mora JJ, Baamonde A, Díaz-García C. Gastric and diaphragmatic rupture in early pregnancy. Interact Cardiovasc Thorac Surg. 2010;11:713–4.
- Osborne WW, Foster CD. Diaphragmatic hernia complicating pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1953;66: 682–4.
- 61. Gibson FS. Diagnosis of diaphragmatic hernia with acute obstruction. J Am Med Assoc. 1929;93:1719–24.
- 62. Hamoudi D, Bouderka MA, Benissa N, Harti A. Diaphragmatic rupture during labor. Int J Obstet Anesth. 2004;13:284–6.
- 63. Troop B, Myers RM, Agarwal NN, et al. Early recognition of diaphragmatic injuries from blunt trauma. Ann Emerg Med. 1985;14:97–101.
- 64. Lin YK, Huang BS, Shih CS, et al. Traumatic diaphragmatic hernia with delayed presentation. Zhonghua Yi Xue Za Zhi (Taipei). 1999;62:223–9.
- 65. Willsher PC, Cade RJ. Traumatic diaphragmatic rupture. Aust N Z J Surg. 1991;61:207–10.
- 66. Rubin S, Sandu S, Durand E, Baehrel B. Diaphragmatic rupture during labour, two years after an intraoesophageal rupture of a bronchogenic cyst treated by an omental wrapping. Interact Cardiovasc Thorac Surg. 2009;9:374–6.
- Henzler M, Martin ML, Young J. Delayed diagnosis of traumatic diaphragmatic hernia during pregnancy. Ann Emerg Med. 1988;17:350–3.
- Palanivelu C, Rangarajan M, Maheshkumaar GS, Parthasarathi R. Laparoscopic mesh repair of a Bochdalek diaphragmatic hernia with acute gastric volvulus in a pregnant patient. Singapore Med J. 2008;49:e26–8.
- Cohen S, Cherry C. Obstetrics surgery. In: Jaffe RA, Samuels SI, editors. Anesthesiologist's manual of surgical procedure. New York: Raven Press; 1994. p. 525–45.
- Lobb TR, Butlin GR. Anaesthesia and traumatic diaphragmatic hernia. Can Anaesth Soc J. 1974;21: 173–80.

- Loehning RW, Takaori M, Safar P. Circulatory collapse from anesthesia for diaphragmatic hernia. Arch Surg. 1965;90:109–13.
- Laennec RTH. Congenital diaphragmatic hernia. In: Nyhus H, editor. Hernia. Philadelphia: Lippincott; 1964. p. 602–19.
- Naumann G. Hernia diaphragmatica, laparotomie. Dod Hygeia. 1888;50:524.
- O'Dwyer J. Operation for relief of congenital diaphragmatic hernia. Ann Surg. 1890;11:124.
- 75. Heidenhain L. Geschichte eines Falles von chronischer Incarceration des Magens in einer angeborenen Zwerchfellhernie welcher durch Laparotomie geheilt wurde mit anschliessenden Bemerkungen tiber die M6glichkeit das Kardiacarcinom der Speiser6hre zu resesziren. Dtsch Z Chir. 1905;76: 394–403.
- Crump WG. Diaphragmatic hernia with rupture complicating a three months' pregnancy. J Am Inst Homeopath. 1911;4:663.
- 77. Hood RM. Traumatic diaphragmatic hernia. Ann Thorac Surg. 1971;324:311–24.
- Myers BF, McCabe CJ. Traumatic diaphragmatic hernia: occult marker of serious injury. Ann Surg. 1993;218:783–90.
- Rolton DJ, Lovegrove RE, Dehn TC. Laparoscopic splenectomy and diaphragmatic rupture repair in a 27-week pregnant trauma patient. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech. 2009;19:e159–60.
- Sano A, Kato H, Hamatani H, et al. Diaphragmatic hernia with ischemic bowel obstruction in pregnancy: report of a case. Surg Today. 2008;38: 836–40.
- Settembre A, Cuccurullo D, Pisaniello D, et al. Laparoscopic repair of congenital diaphragmatic hernia with prosthesis: case report. Hernia. 2003;7: 52–4.
- Rau HG, Schardey HM, Lange V. Laparoscopic repair of a Morgagni hernia. Surg Endosc. 1994;8:1439–42.

- Georgacopulo P, Franchella A, Mandrioli G, et al. Morgagni-Larrey hernia correction by laparoscopic surgery. Eur J Pediatr Surg. 1997;7:241–2.
- 84. DeMaria EJ, Moss JM, Sugerman HJ. Laparoscopic intraperitoneal polytetrafl uoroethylene (PTFE) prosthetic patch repair of ventral hernia. Prospective comparison to open prefascial polypropylene mesh repair. Surg Endosc. 2000;14:326–9.
- Jezupors A, Mihelsons M. The analysis of infection after polypropylene mesh repair of abdominal wall hernia. World J Surg. 2006;30:2270–8.
- Stringer RA, Salameh JR. Mesh herniorrhaphy during elective colorectal surgery. Hernia. 2005;9:26–8.
- Kelly ME, Behrman SW. The safety and effi cacy of prosthetic hernia repair in clean-contaminated and contaminated wounds. Am Surg. 2002;68:524–8.
- 88. De Vries Reilingh TS, van Goor H, Charbon JA, et al. Repair of giant midline abdominal wall hernias: "components separation technique" versus prosthetic repair: interim analysis of a randomized controlled trial. World J Surg. 2007;31:756–63.
- Geisler D, Reilly JC, Vaughan SG, et al. Safety and outcome of use of nonabsorbable mesh for repair of fascial defects in the presence of open bowel. Dis Colon Rectum. 2003;46:1118–23.
- 90. Senkyrik M, Lata J, Husová L, et al. Unusual Bochdalek hernia in puerperium. Hepatogastroenterology. 2003;50:1449–51.
- 91. Kushlan SD. Diaphragmatic hernia in pregnancy: significance and danger. Conn State Med J. 1951;15: 969–78.
- 92. Dumont M. Hernie diaphragmatique et grossesse. J Gynecol Obstet Biol Reprod. 1990;19:395–9.
- Craddocck DR, Hall JI. Strangulated diaphragmatic hernia complicating pregnancy. Br J Surg. 1968;55: 559–60.
- Moss RL, Chen CM, Harrison MR. Prosthetic patch durability in congenital diaphragmatic hernia: a longterm follow-up study. J Pediatr Surg. 2001;36:152–4.

Intestinal Obstruction

7

7.1 Intestinal Obstruction in General

Women in a state of pregnancy may be purged, if there be any urgent necessity (or, if the humors be in a state of orgasm?), from the fourth to the seventh month, but less so in the latter case. In the first and last periods it must be avoided.

Hippocrates

Let an abdominal scar on a pregnant woman be a line of evidence denoting potential obstruction. Mathews and Mitchell

Intestinal obstruction in pregnancy is a consequence of broad spectrum of etiological factors as in nonpregnant population. According to the cause of obstruction, there is wide variety of therapeutic options available. Therefore, depending on the cause and the type and of surgical intervention, the prognosis for the mother and the fetus is also variable.

7.1.1 Historical Perspective

The first published case of bowel obstruction in pregnancy was by Houston in 1841 [1]. Ludwig [2] in 1913 and Mikulicz-Radecki in 1926 suggested periods of increased incidence of obstruction during pregnancy. Ludwig in 1913 collected 95 cases. Ley-Klotz et al. found tense band on the left flank of the gravid uterus causing mechanical obstruction with cecum was extremely distended and the rectum and sigmoid empty. A cecostomy was done, with recovery [3]. The first English

language series was presented by Eliason and Erb in 1937 [4]. Two other major reviews included report of 150 cases by Goldthorp in 1966 [5] and an analysis of 64 cases by Perdue et al. [6]. The latter review included all cases published in the English literature from 1966 through 1991.

7.1.2 Incidence

Intestinal obstruction in both general and pregnant population includes small bowel and large bowel obstruction. Incidence varies from 1:1,500 to 1:66,431. Incidence started to increase after 1940 because more and more elective and emergent abdominal operations were performed and postoperative mortality decreased. In 1940, Smith and Bartlett reported incidence of 1/66,431 deliveries [7]. In 1948, Mathews and Mitchell reported 1/12,000 deliveries and Morris, in 1965, described 1/3,161 deliveries [8]. Isolated small bowel obstruction in the pregnant population is rare (1/17,000) [9]. This large range reflects the general failure to report this complication in the literature or some cases are published in the journals that are not indexed in the most searched medical databases. Major causes of intestinal obstruction in the pregnant women include adhesions, volvulus, and intussusceptions [10]. Mathews and Mitchell's statement let an abdominal scar on a pregnant woman be a line of evidence denoting potential obstruction should always be remembered by obstetricians and surgeons alike. Around 50 % had a previous

Year	Cases	Rate
1930–1934	1	1/19,940
1935–1939	2	1/8,919
1940–1944	1	1/12,214
1945–1949	1	1/18,445
1950–1954	5	1/3,494
1955-1959	б	1/2,888
1960–1964	5	1/3,161

Table 7.1 Incidence of intestinal obstruction duringpregnancy in Queen Charlotte's Hospital and District,1930–1964 [8]

appendectomy. Obstruction most commonly appears during the first pregnancy after surgery. Volvulus of the small bowel is responsible in 25 % of the cases, which is the most common precipitating factor [10]. Intestinal volvulus is responsible for 25 % of acute bowel obstructions in pregnant women but only 3-5 % in nonpregnant patients. The malrotation of the bowel makes it susceptible for volvulus [11]. There is increasing incidence during last century. This is due to:

- · Older population getting pregnant
- Higher incidence of pregnant patients having previous abdominal operations
- Decreased postoperative mortality
- World population significantly increased during last 40 years

Table 7.1 shows increasing incidence in 5-year intervals in Queen Charlotte's Hospital and District [8].

There has been considerable controversy regarding the period in pregnancy when obstruction is most likely to occur. Both Ludwig (1913) and Mikulicz-Radecki (1926) suggested the following periods of increased incidence:

- During the fourth and fifth months when the uterus ascends from the pelvis
- During the eighth and ninth months when the fetal head descends into the pelvis
- During delivery and early puerperium when rapid involution uterine size occurs

Current reports show that most cases of intestinal obstruction in pregnancy present during the 3rd trimester [12–14].

7.1.3 Clinical Presentation

The problem with intestinal obstruction is a large scale of severity of obstructive symptoms and signs which depend upon:

- Location of the obstruction
- The degree of obstruction
- Rate of progression of obstruction

In the two largest reviews, the average length from the onset of symptoms to hospital admission ranged 48-84 h. Once admitted, an average of 48-60 h passed before definitive surgery was performed. An average delay of 4 days, reported in the more recent study, continues to remain a significant contributing factor to the high morbidity and mortality observed in the pregnant patient population. It is vital to remember that all colicky pain in pregnancy is not necessarily uterine in origin and, moreover, that premature labor can complicate intestinal obstruction and vice versa [15]. The difficulties in diagnosis and the penalties for improper conservatism are so great that laparotomy should be considered for any unusual pain.

7.1.4 Differential Diagnosis

In further text are listed the most common differential diagnoses in pregnancy that are managed conservatively. In sections with specific surgical causes of obstruction, important differential diagnosis is also analyzed.

7.1.4.1 Constipation

Disorders of the gastrointestinal tract are common in pregnancy. Constipation is one of the most common medical conditions affecting the general population with a prevalence of up to 30 % [16]. Constipation is second only to nausea as the most common gastrointestinal complaint in pregnancy. Patients with no history of bowel problems may develop constipation for the first time during pregnancy and, in addition, women
 Table 7.2 Rome 3 criteria for the diagnosis of irritable

 bowel syndrome (criteria fulfilled for the last 3 months

 with symptom onset at least 6 months prior to diagnosis)

 [19]

1. Must include two or more of the following:

Straining during at least 25 % of defecations

Lumpy or hard stools in at least 25 % of defecations Sensation of incomplete evacuation for at least 25 % of defecations

Sensation of anorectal obstruction/blockage for at least 25 % of defecations

Manual maneuvers to facilitate at least 25 % of defecations (e.g., digital evacuation, support of the pelvic floor)

<3 defecations per week

- 2. Loose stools are rarely present without the use of laxatives
- 3. Insufficient criteria for irritable bowel syndrome

who suffer with constipation prior to pregnancy will often find their symptoms are worse when pregnant. Anderson et al. reported that 38 and 20 % of women experienced constipation in the second and third trimesters, respectively [17]. More recent data from Marshall et al. reported that 35 % of women suffered from constipation during pregnancy [18]. This Irish study involving over 7,000 patients found that fewer primiparous women (35 %) suffered from constipation during pregnancy compared to multiparous women (39-42 %). A UK study prospectively evaluated 94 subjects using symptom diaries throughout pregnancy. Subjects were defined as functionally constipated when they exhibited two or more symptoms from the Rome diagnostic criteria (Table 7.2). The prevalence of functional constipation was 35, 39, 21, and 17 % in the first, second, third trimester, and postpartum period, respectively [20]. The same authors performed a separate prospective analysis of bowel habit during pregnancy [21]. Symptoms of incomplete evacuation were the highest in the first trimester (21 % decreasing to 12.5 % in the puerperium). Overall, the sensation of incomplete evacuation and the time spent defecating were higher in all three trimesters of pregnancy than in the puerperium. It was interesting to note that in this same group of subjects, sensations of urgency decreased as pregnancy proceeded and leveled off in the third trimester. Urgency increased by

24 % in the postpartum period compared with levels during gestation. There were no differences between lactating and non-lactating mothers. The causes of constipation in pregnancy are likely multifactorial. Dietary factors and lifestyle issues play a role, but factors such as hormonal and mechanical changes are also important. Investigations are aimed at excluding treatable disorders such as hypothyroidism or hypercalcemia. A full blood count, thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH), serum calcium, and glucose should be performed in all patients presenting with constipation.

Constipation refers to difficulty in passing stool and infrequency of bowel motions, which is not secondary to an underlying cause [22]. The Rome criteria are a standard clinical measure of assessing chronic constipation but were not formulated with pregnancy-related constipation in mind (Table 7.2) [19]. Patients report symptoms relating to the frequency and difficulty in passage of stool that may not conform to strict diagnostic criteria. Patients may focus on symptoms such as straining, stools that are excessively hard, unproductive urges, and a feeling of incomplete evacuation. It is therefore possible that a patient may report constipation even when they pass a daily bowel motion. A simplified set of criteria for the diagnosis of constipation includes low frequency of stools (<3 per week), hard stools, and/or difficulties on evacuation of feces. These criteria are easier to use in routine clinical practice and are a good indicator of constipation in the pregnant woman.

As with any medication in pregnancy, laxatives should be used with caution (Table 7.3).

Anthraquinone laxatives such as dantron are associated with congenital malformations [23, 24]. Saline osmotic laxatives (magnesium citrate and sodium phosphate) can cause maternal sodium retention, while castor oil can initiate premature uterine contractions [25]. Mineral oils can theoretically affect maternal absorption of fat-soluble vitamins. In the case of vitamin K, this can lead to hypoprothrombinemia and hemorrhage [26]. Some laxatives can even produce neonatal diarrhea [25]. Stimulant laxatives such as senna should be used with caution in pregnancy because senna can be excreted in breast

Safe	Caution	Unsafe
Lactulose	Saline osmotic laxatives	Anthraquinones (dantron)
Glycerin	Castor oil	Tegaserod
Polyethylene glycol (PEG)	Senna	
Bulking agents	Docusate sodium	

Table 7.3 Laxatives in pregnancy

milk [27]. In general, the short-term use of stimulant laxatives is considered safe in pregnancy. However, as with the general population, longterm use should be avoided.

The American Gastroenterology Association (AGA) Position Statement considers polyethylene glycol (PEG) to be low risk in pregnancy and the preferred treatment for chronic constipation in pregnant women.

PEG acts as an osmotic laxative by opposing the dehydration of bowel contents that would ordinarily lead to increased stool bulk. The increased retention of water in the colon lubricates and softens the stools. There are data suggesting some absorption of PEG 3,350 in humans [28]. However, the small amounts (1–4 %) that are absorbed are excreted unchanged in the urine. Lactulose, glycerin, and sorbitol are generally considered safe. Animal studies of these agents have shown no evidence of teratogenicity.

Fiber-containing bulking agents such as Metamucil, Citrucel, and Perdiem are probably the safest laxatives to be used in pregnancy, as they are not systemically absorbed.

These agents take several days to exert their effects and are therefore not suitable for acute symptom relief. They are also contraindicated in fecal impaction. They can be used over long periods of time in patients with uncomplicated constipation. Adverse events related to bulking agents include excessive gas, cramps, and abdominal bloating.

7.1.4.2 Irritable Bowel Syndrome

Irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) is a functional bowel disorder, i.e., a disorder of gastrointestinal (GI) function in the absence of any known abnormality of structure. IBS is common, affecting 9–12 % of the general population, and is a common cause of work absenteeism. The Rome 3 criteria define IBS as the presence of abdominal pain associated with a change in either the frequency or form of stool [19]. These symptoms must be present on at least three occasions per month over a 3-month period. When the patient has hard or difficult to pass stools greater than 25 % of the time, with loose or watery stools less than 25 % of the time, the diagnosis is constipation-predominant IBS (IBS-C). IBS is more common in females and is most frequently diagnosed between 30 and 45 years (i.e., the main reproductive years). It is therefore easy to see how constipation-predominant IBS can overlap with gestational constipation.

Tegaserod is a 5HT₄ agonist that has shown considerable promise as a treatment for constipation-predominant IBS. AGA initially considered tegaserod to be low risk in pregnancy [29]. However, recent evidence of an increased incidence of ischemic cardiac and cerebral events in patients using this medication has led to the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) to request that sale of tegaserod be suspended. Safe drugs used for idiopathic constipation can be used in constipation-predominant IBS.

7.1.4.3 Postpartum Acute Intestinal Pseudo-obstruction (Ogilvie's Syndrome)

Incidence and Risk Factors

Ogilvie's syndrome (OS) was first described in 1948 [30] and is an acute colonic pseudoobstruction without a mechanical cause. Acute colonic pseudo-obstruction (ACPO) is rare and has been reported as isolated case reports or small case series. It has most commonly been reported after pregnancy or Cesarean section [31], although has also been reported to occur after trauma, severe burns, abdominal and/or pelvic surgery, sepsis, electrolyte imbalance, spinal trauma/surgery, renal trauma/surgery/transplant, malignancy, congestive cardiac failure, and hip replacement and bed rest [32–36].

Pathophysiology

The pathophysiology of the condition is still unclear although one explanation is that an imbalance between sympathetic and parasympathetic innervations to the colon results in an overall excess in sympathetic activity [37]. Delgado-Aros and Camilleri [38] have summarized the pathophysiology of ACPO as follows: reflex motor inhibition through splanchnic afferents in response to noxious stimuli, excess sympathetic motor input to the gut (intestine does not contract), excess parasympathetic motor input to the gut (intestine does not relax), decreased parasympathetic motor input to the gut (intestine does not contract), excess stimulation of peripheral micro-opioid receptors by endogenous or exogenous opioids, and inhibition of nitric oxide release from inhibitory motoneurons. The mechanism of the condition is thought to involve loss of tone in the parasympathetic nerves S2 to S4. This, in turn, results in an atonic distal colon and pseudo-obstruction [39]. This explanation is given credence by the location of autonomic nerves close to structures at risk during Cesarean section, including the cervix and the vagina. Various sources report a cutoff sign relating to an area of dilated and collapsed bowel around the splenic flexure corresponding to the transition zone between the vagal and sacral parasympathetic nerve supplies [36, 40]. The cutoff sign is used to support the hypothesis of parasympathetic inhibition causing Ogilvie's syndrome [36, 40]. However, it is likely that the true pathogenesis is multifactorial. Strecker et al. reported that the association between Ogilvie's syndrome and vaginal delivery may be due to the declining serum estrogen levels in the postpartum period [41]. In the only other reported case of Ogilvie's syndrome following normal vaginal delivery in the English literature, the histological findings of the cecum after right hemicolectomy showed no specific pathology [42].

Clinical Presentation

The diagnosis of Ogilvie's syndrome is widely reported to be troublesome due to the nonspecific clinical features [42]. The common clinical feature is significant abdominal distention, and Jetmore et al. report no known cases of Ogilvie's syndrome to have presented without distension of the abdomen [36]. Progressive abdominal distension is often painless at first. Importantly, bowel sounds are usually present and may be normal. Although patients may continue to pass small amounts of flatus or stool, colonic function is generally inadequate. Abdominal pain, tenderness, and low-grade fevers are also common, while nausea and vomiting are rare [38, 43, 44].

Diagnosis

As with any case of suspected ileus or obstruction, electrolyte levels are an essential investigation, and in the 48 cases of Ogilvie's syndrome reported by Jetmore et al., 83 % demonstrated at least one electrolyte disturbance with hypocalcaemia being the most common [36]. Plain abdominal radiographs are generally diagnostic with significant colonic distention (cecal diameter \geq 7 cm), with minimal or no distention of the small intestine [38, 43–46]. Abdominal radiography is a standard first-line investigation, and Keswani et al. reported that a cecal diameter ≥ 9 cm (Fig. 7.1) is the "only definitive sign of imminent perforation" [42]. Serial plain abdominal X-ray is important for the definition of the progression along with WBC and CRP. CT can be used in doubtful cases to exclude other etiologies of obstruction (Fig. 7.2).

Conservative (Medical) Management

Initial management should include intravenous fluid therapy and nasogastric suction. Patients should be fasting; if possible, all narcotic analgesics should be stopped. Colonoscopic decompression is successful in the majority of cases, unless signs of peritonism are evident, although recurrence is common [36]. Pharmacological treatment includes naloxone, cholinergic stimulation with neostigmine or erythromycin, and cisapride although the benefit in cases of idiopathic Ogilvie's syndrome is not certain [40]. With regard to postpartum patients, Strecker et al. support the use of laxatives in the postpartum period and stress the importance of early diagnosis [41].

The most important potential complication of the condition is large bowel perforation with subsequent fecal peritonitis and associated high mortality [48]. Several cases of colonic perforation secondary to Ogilvie's syndrome have been reported following Caesarian section [47, 49],



Fig. 7.1 Plain supine abdominal radiograph showing widespread colonic dilatation with no free air [47]

but only two reports in the English literature describing the condition after "normal" vaginal delivery [42]. One of these patients had third-degree tear during delivery, which requires suturing in the operating room. The patient had been commenced on laxatives following the repair of the perineal tear and showed no symptoms of perineal sepsis. She presented with Ogilvie's syndrome 5 days after vaginal delivery [50].

Surgical Treatment

Surgical treatment is indicated when:

- Cecal diameter >9 cm
- Progression of cecal distention or failure of resolution after several days
- Evidence of perforation
- Unsuccessful colonoscopy
- Recurrence after successful colonoscopy

Mostly, perforation occurs at the right colon and cecum according to Laplace's law. Surgical treatment comprises either cecostomy (preferred with appendectomy) or, if ischemic bowel is present, limited right hemicolectomy with or without primary anastomosis (Fig. 7.3).



Fig. 7.2 Abdominal computed tomography image showing widespread colonic dilatation with maximum cecal diameter of 8 cm [47]



Fig. 7.3 Cecum with 4×4 cm perforation (with no evidence of acute appendicitis or colitis) with surrounding exudate [50]

7.1.5 Therapy

Conservative and surgical therapy for intestinal obstruction during pregnancy is discussed for every disease specifically throughout the chapter. One of the modalities of conservative strategy is described here because if inadequately administered could cause many side effects.

7.1.5.1 Total Parenteral Nutrition and Refeeding Syndrome

Refeeding syndrome was first recognized during World War II, when returning prisoners of the Japanese who had been starved rapidly developed neurological and cardiovascular abnormalities after the institution of a normal diet [51].

Pathophysiology

The pathophysiology of refeeding syndrome relates to the rapid rise in insulin production following a carbohydrate or protein shock, when protein calories are administered at a rate above which the patient can tolerate. This can occur in those receiving even moderate dietary intake depending on their underlying nutritional, metabolic, or physical condition and may arise with administration of glucose alone. This insulin release, associated with possible increased insulin sensitivity, leads to increased cellular uptake of glucose, fluid, and electrolytes with associated altered plasma availability of electrolytes. Refeeding syndrome can manifest as either metabolic changes (hypokalemia, hypophosphatemia, hypomagnesemia, altered glucose metabolism, and fluid balance abnormalities) or physiological changes (i.e., arrhythmias, altered level of consciousness, seizures, cardiac or respiratory depression) and potentially death [52].

Total Parenteral Nutrition in Pregnancy

Total parenteral nutrition has been used successfully in pregnant women with hyperemesis gravidarum, postintestinal surgery, and acute pancreatitis [6]. In 1988, Levine and Esser reported that maternal and neonatal outcomes measured by adequate maternal weight gain and fetal growth were not compromised by total parenteral nutrition [53]. In pregnant women, Lee et al.

stated that the average daily intake through total parenteral nutrition should be 2,430 kcal [54]. However, it is better to increase daily calories to avoid the refeeding syndrome.

Two algorithms are presented for initial management (Table 7.4) and for monitoring (Table 7.5) of refeeding syndrome from the *Drug Therapy Guideline No: 46.00 Issued: 10.10.07 Refeeding Syndrome Guideline (NHS trust):*

 Table 7.4
 Initial management of refeeding syndrome

1. Identification and treatment of sepsis

May not be clinically apparent but may explain an acute deterioration

Low threshold for septic screen

Low threshold for broad-spectrum antibiotics (orally or via NG tube if possible)

2. Fluid resuscitation and monitoring fluid balance Assess and carefully restore circulatory volume, monitor pulse rate, fluid intake, and output Malnourished patients have a reduced tolerance of intravenous fluids in moderate to high intakes (>2 L/24 h) that can lead to heart failure Administration of intravenous fluids may be

necessary in the initial 72 h until sufficient oral intake is achieved

If evidence of dehydration, for careful rehydration, i.e., 1-2l in the first 24 h depending on response. Greater volumes only if severely dehydrated Total fluid intake (including intravenous, enteral, and oral) should aim for a maximum of 30 ml/kg per day ($\leq 1.5 L$)

At least 6 hourly monitoring of blood pressure, pulse, and respiratory rate is necessary to detect evidence of heart failure or inadequate intravascular volume

3. Correction of electrolyte abnormalities

Ensure recent (last 48 h) electrolyte levels are available. These should include urea and electrolytes, phosphate, calcium, magnesium (add to standard blood profile), liver function tests, full blood count

If electrolytes are deranged consider and treat possible causes

Perform ECG if: potassium is less than 3.5 mmol/l or phosphate is less than 0.80 mmol/l

Organize supplementation if: phosphate <0.8 mmol/l, K <3.5 mmol/l, Mg <0.5 mmol/l, or adjusted Ca <2.0 mmol/l

Caution should be used in renal patients due to the reduced excretion of these electrolytes

If very low plasma electrolyte values are demonstrated, e.g., phosphate <0.32 mmol/l,

227

(continued)

Table 7.4 (continued)

K <2.5 mmol/l, Mg <0.5 mmol/l, then the institution of feeding or nutritional support may result in a further drop of these electrolytes to possibly critical levels. Electrolyte correction with oral or intravenous supplementation is required to achieve levels above these thresholds before the institution of feeding

 Correction of hypoglycemia/blood sugar control Monitor blood glucose once to twice daily unless more frequent tests are indicated (i.e., for those patients with known diabetes or IGT)

If hypoglycemic replace intravenous fluids with 5 % glucose

 Management of hypothermia Monitor body, and if necessary core, temperature at least daily Hypothermia is commonly associated with

malnutrition. Its correction should be simultaneous with fluid rehydration and can include provision of heated drinks and blankets

6. Correction/prevention of micronutrient deficiencies Administer thiamine 100 mg orally or crushed via feeding tube three times daily for 10 days or until recommended feeding rate reached with the first dose being administered at least 30 min before instituting feeding

If enteral route not available, patient has anorexia nervosa or has chronic alcoholism; administer Pabrinex IVHP – one pair of ampoules 30 min before instituting feeding and then daily until recommended feeding rate reached

Administer vitamin B compound strong (one tablet three times daily) and Sanatogen Gold (one tablet daily) orally or crushed via feeding tube

7.1.6 Prognosis

7.1.6.1 Maternal and Fetal Outcome

In a review on intestinal obstruction during pregnancy in 1937, maternal mortality rate was 21 % and fetal mortality rate 50 % [6]. It should be noted that intestinal obstruction includes broad spectrum of etiological factors and not only obstruction but primary cause of the obstruction determinate prognosis. Because of the delay in diagnosis and the reluctance to operate on pregnant women, maternal mortality rate was high. Bellingham et al. [55] reported premature labor with subsequent neonatal death in 33 % (2/6) of their patients with second trimester obstruction, **Table 7.5** Monitoring of patients with suspected orproven refeeding syndrome (minimum 72 h)

Monitor until levels in reference range or patient on stable feeding regimen

Serum urea and electrolytes, adjusted calcium, phosphate, liver function tests at least daily

Serum magnesium baseline, every 3 days, and then weekly once stable

Fluid balance daily

Blood glucose once to twice daily unless more frequent tests are indicated

Temperature, pulse, respiration, heart rate; daily Blood pressure 6 hourly

ECG if abnormal heart rate or pulse. If evidence of cardiac abnormalities on assessment or during refeeding patient will require cardiac monitoring. If necessary transfer to appropriate ward

Clinical deterioration may reflect over rapid feeding, too little is always safer than too much, halve rate of feeding and observe

whereas Harer and Harer [56] reported 47 % perinatal loss in the third trimester obstruction. Hypoxia and hypotension during anesthesia should be prevented as these are the most common causes of fetal death. Morris in 1965 reported a mortality rate of 11.5 % among 26 patients [8]. There are few data of the fetal outcome in the collected series during the first half of the twentieth century.

7.2 Intussusception

7.2.1 General Considerations

Intussusception was usually fatal until early twentieth century. John Hunter described the clinicopathological characteristics. Sir Fredrick Treves, an eminent nineteenth-century surgeon described the plan of treatment, which by and large remains valid to date [57]. Adult intussusception is rare. It is expected to be found in 1/30,000 of all hospital admissions [58], 1/1,300 of all abdominal operations [58], 1/30–1/100 of all cases operated for intestinal obstruction [58, 59], and one case of adult intussusception for every 20 childhood ones. The mean age at presentation tends to be in the sixth decade of life [58–62]. Higher age at intussusception may point to underlying malignancy since the mean age for benign cases is 44 years as opposed to 60 years for the malignant [60]. It may be acute or chronic (persistent or intermittent) in addition to being "silent" [63, 64]. The chronic intussusception may have lasted in some instances for a year before the diagnosis. The male-to-female ratio is 1:1–1.3 [65]. This entity can be classified into four distinct categories [60]:

- *Enteric*, in which the intussusception is confined to the small bowel
- *Ileocolic*, in which the ileum invaginates through a fixed ileocecal valve
- *Ileocecal*, in which the ileocecal valve itself is the lead point for the intussusception
- *Colocolic*, in which the lead point is restricted to the colon

Intussusception (invagination of one part of the bowel into another) is largely a disease of children with only about 5 % of all cases of intussusception occurring in adults. About 80-90 % of intussusceptions in adults are secondary to an underlying pathology typically associated with tumors, granuloma formation, a foreign body, or an anatomic defect. Small bowel intussusceptions in adults are secondary to benign lesions in most cases, with malignant lesions causing 15 % of cases and idiopathic intussusceptions accounting for approximately 10-20 % [66]. Although in small bowel intussusception in adults surgical intervention is considered necessary when patients are symptomatic, many asymptomatic and likely transient intussusceptions may be incidentally detected on CT. When self-limited, they do not require surgical therapy [67].

7.2.2 History

First known cases described are intussusception of the rectum in pregnancy by Berthold Ernest Hadra (Fig. 7.7) and another from 1914 by Williamson. The second case is a 26-year-old woman in 34th week of her second pregnancy. Before first pregnancy, she was twice operated due to peptic ulcer, and one of the operations was gastroenterostomy. She died during diagnostic workup, 2 days after expelling stillbirth [68].

7.2.3 Incidence

7.2.3.1 Pregnancy

The incidence of intussusception is not different between pregnant women and the nonpregnant adult population [69]. The rate of intussusception as a cause of intestinal obstruction averages as high as 6 % [70]. The most common type of intussusception occurring in pregnancy or the puerperium is ileocecal [69], and Meckel's diverticulum is the most common precipitating factor of intussusception in pregnant women. Chaffen, Mason, and Slemons collected 20 cases which were associated with pregnancy either before labor, at labor, or in the puerperium [71]. In the study by Chiedozie et al., 30 % (3/10) of cases of intestinal obstruction were caused by intussusception [12]. In pregnancy the most common precipitating factor of intussusception is a Meckel's diverticulum [72]. There are only several cases of primary intussusception in pregnancy published. Probably this is due to bimodal incidence of intussusception – in the childhood and with increasing incidence during life with second peak in the sixth decade of life.

Postoperative invaginations should also be mentioned, one of the first published by Williamson (see Sect. 7.2.2) [68].

7.2.3.2 Puerperium

Even a case of idiopathic intussusception in puerperium after normal vaginal delivery is published [73]. Another two cases of post-Cesarean section intussusception are published. One case is secondary to colonic adenocarcinoma and another of idiopathic intussusception of 27-year-old women with preeclampsia with ileoileal invagination 80 cm proximal to the ileocecal valve which was manually reduced [74].

7.2.4 Etiology

Currently, it is not known how does pregnancy contribute to the development of intussusception or is it just a coincidence. There are several more cases published on PubMed but without abstract and important data for further analysis are therefore missing. It should be noted that most of these patients were in advanced pregnancy.

The cause of intussusceptions in adults varies by location. Large bowel lead points are more frequently malignant than small bowel lead points. The small bowel leading points are hamartomas, lipomas, leiomyomas, neurofibromas, adenomas, inflammatory polyps, Peutz-Jeghers syndrome, Meckel's diverticulum, parasitic infestation, and adhesions [75-77]. One patient in 34 weeks' gestation underwent a right hemicolectomy, and no pathologic or anatomically anomalous lead point was identified intraoperatively or on final pathology [78]. Another patient in 33 weeks of gestation had an ileoileal intussusception without a lead point. Histology of the resected bowel segment showed hemorrhagic infarction without evidence of malignancy [14]. Third case is [79]. Fourth patient in 20th week pregnancy had jejunojejunal intussusception with resection and anastomosis [80]. Fifth patient was diagnosed in 19th week but had previously two attacks that were unrecognized [81]. Sixth is patient in 30th week of pregnancy with jejunojejunal intussusception due to hamartomatous polyp [72] and another with benign neurilemmoma in 35th week of pregnancy [82]. The earliest patient was in 17th week of pregnancy [83]. There are two cases of heterotopic pancreas causing intussusception during pregnancy. It is postulated that there is relationship of the enlargement of a heterotopic pancreas with the hormonal changes in gestation [84]. The first case described gastric outlet obstruction [84] and other ileoileal intussusception (Figs. 7.4 and 7.5) caused by a heterotopic pancreas in a pregnant woman [85].

There are two cases of primary non-Hodgkin's lymphoma as intussuscipiens [86], one with the definitive diagnosis made at the time of Cesarean section [87].



Fig. 7.4 The resected necrotic specimen of the intussusception. The *white arrow* shows the invagination point [85]

7.2.5 Pathophysiology

It is generally believed that masses in the bowel or lumen act as an irritant and provoke abnormal peristaltic movement, which may lead to the telescoping of one bowel segment over the adjacent segment. Intussusception appears as a complex soft tissue mass consisting of the outer intussuscipiens and the central intussusceptum (Fig. 7.6). Any tumor acting as the lead point of an intussusception may be outlined distal to the tapered lumen of the intussusceptum.

Intussusception of the rectum in pregnancy is a malady to which Berthold Ernest Hadra (Fig. 7.7) calls attention in *The Richmond and Louisville Medical Journal* of December 1876. The long-standing obstipation, common in pregnancy, as well as the direct pressure exerted by the gravid womb upon the rectum in the direction of the sacrum, tends to produce this entity.

7.2.6 Clinical Presentation

The clinical presentation of adult intussusception varies considerably. Presentation depends on the location of intussusception, rapidity of obstruction, and additional symptoms and signs especially if the process is malignant. The most



Fig. 7.5 Mature exocrine pancreatic tissue within the intestinal wall with atrophic overlying mucosa (*arrowheads*) and a duct draining into the intestinal lumen (*arrow*) (H&E, original magnification $40\times$) [85]

common symptoms of intussusception are abdominal pain, nausea, and vomiting; less frequent symptoms are melena, weight loss, fever, and constipation [66]. Symptoms are usually of long duration (several weeks to several months), although the patient may occasionally present with an acute abdomen [66]. Common physical findings include abdominal distention, decreased or absent bowel sounds, and abdominal mass [60, 89, 90]. Specifically, making a diagnosis of intussusception in adults is equally tasking because the classical pediatric triad of intussusception (acute abdominal pain, palpable sausage-shaped mass, and "red currant jelly" stools) is seldom observed in adults. However, in a woman with a gravid uterus and especially at advanced stage of gestation, it may not be possible to palpate a mass [14]. Palpable mass can be found especially during early gestation [91]. A malignant cause of intussusception is more likely to present with a shorter duration of symptoms [92]. The implication of these is that there is often a delay in making a diagnosis of intestinal obstruction in pregnancy and such delay is even worse making a diagnosis of intussusception in pregnancy [93]. Sometimes the symptoms can resolve but can recur during same pregnancy [14].

Symptoms of the intussusception of the rectum are very frequent stools, small, slimy and more or less mixed with blood, and uncontrolled by internal medication, tenesmus, and absence of fever. Examination by the rectum (anoscopy or rectoscopy) easily reveals the intussuscepted fold.

Additional diagnostic problem is when obstructive symptoms present in the puerperium. Symptomatology is the same as in general or pregnant population after normal vaginal delivery [73] or Cesarean section [74]. Suspicion should **Fig. 7.6** Schematic drawings of intussusception. Longitudinal and serial cross-sectional diagrams of intussusception show invagination of one segment of gastrointestinal tract (intussusceptum) (*thick solid arrows*) into adjacent segment (intussuscipiens) (*open arrows*). Proximal cross-sectional diagram of intussusception (*bottom right*) shows two layers, although classic appearance of three layers (*middle bottom*) is shown in midportion of intussusception. Note invagination of mesentery, mesenteric vessels (*arrowheads*), and hyperplasic mesenteric lymph nodes (*thin solid arrows*). LP lead point, M mesentery [88]



be raised if abdominal pain or distension occurs after a period of normal post-Cesarean section course or normal vaginal delivery. Difficulties after Cesarean section are encountered because (1) symptoms are attributed to incisional pain and (2) ileus is attributed to early postoperative ileus [94]. It should be kept in mind that idiopathic postoperative intussusception is more common after abdominal operations and usually occurs within 2 weeks following surgery.

7.2.7 Diagnosis

In the 11 reported cases of intussusception in pregnancy in the past 25 years, 55 % (6/11) were diagnosed preoperatively. Three cases were diagnosed by abdominal ultrasound [83], one by plain abdominal X-ray postdelivery, and one by abdominal MRI [70, 72, 81, 83].

Abdominal sonography can make the diagnosis of an intussusception in an adult when the characteristic sign of a "target-like" lesion or "bull's eye" lesion is shown, similar to the CT findings, and is sometimes enough for the definitive diagnosis [83]. The classic features of intussusception include "target," "doughnut," or "crescent-in-doughnut" signs on a transverse

view and the "pseudokidney" sign in the longitudinal view (Fig. 7.8), or multiple concentric rings of intussusceptum (Fig. 7.9) or multiple concentric vascular signals in thickened intussuscipiens (Fig. 7.10) [72, 73, 95-97]. The central echogenic area is produced by the mucosa of the intussusception, which is surrounded by a hypoechoic ring representing the walls of both the intussusceptum and the intussuscipiens [98]. This variability in appearance is largely due to the scanning level, the amount of intussuscepted mesentery, the degree of bowel wall edema, and the presence of a pathologic lead point and lymph nodes. Ultrasound is an operator-dependent technique whose utility may be limited by obesity and air in distended bowel loops.

Intussusception is well diagnosed on abdominal CT, which shows a pathognomonic bowel-within-bowel configuration with or without contained fat and mesenteric vessels [99]. Intussusception appears as a sausageshaped mass when the CT beam is parallel to its longitudinal axis but as a target-like mass when the beam is perpendicular to the longitudinal axis [66]. With the increasing use of ultrasound, CT, and improved methods for examining the small bowel, intussusception is currently diagnosed more frequently before



Fig. 7.7 Berthold Ernest Hadra (1842–1903), physician and surgeon, was born near Breslau, Prussia (now Wroclaw, Poland). He obtained his medical education from the universities of Breslau and Berlin. He was appointed chairman of Surgery at Texas Medical College at Galveston in 1888 and helped to transform that institution into what is now known as the University of Texas Medical Branch at Galveston. He received international respect for his pioneer work in the fields of surgery and gynecology (Courtesy of *American Association of Neurological Surgeons*, 2004)

operations (Fig. 7.11). Currently, instead of CT scan, MRI is used to eliminate ionizing radiation (Figs. 7.12 and 7.13).

Barium reflux in the lumen of the space between the intussusceptum and intussuscipiens allows the coiled spring to be visualized.

Abdominal MRI was first used to define intussusception during pregnancy in 1992 [70]. In the study by Chiedozie et al. [12], two of the three patients that had intussusception did not have any leading point, and in the case by Osime et al. the leading point was not found (patient had previous appendectomy) [14].

In the puerperium, all imaging diagnostic modalities could be used for the diagnosis. Plain abdominal X-rays, abdominal ultrasound, and abdominal CT were used in all three patients presented after delivery [73, 74, 94].

7.2.8 Therapy

Therapeutic principles for intussusception are the same as in nonpregnant population. There are two important principles of treatment. First is to solve the intussusception itself and second to treat the cause of the intussusception if indicated. Most adults with intussusception require surgery to clarify the etiology of the lead point. Treatment usually requires resection of the involved bowel segment [73]. Reduction can be attempted in small-bowel intussusception if the segment involved is viable and if malignancy is not suspected [74]. If the leading point is present, it should always be resected because further therapy depends on the pathohistological diagnosis (Fig. 7.14). Recently, laparoscopic exploration is used to minimize abdominal wall trauma and shorten postoperative hospital stay [74]. This is important to facilitate earlier return to normal life and maternal care about newborn baby.

In colonic intussusception, malignancy and resection are more likely. Therapeutic barium enema can be tried in a few selected cases where the underlying pathology is known [101]. In some patients, small-bowel intussusception may be an incidental finding. Careful observation may be indicated if imaging does not reveal an identifiable lead point, vascular compromise, or bowel obstruction [102]. Almost all patients were explored by laparotomy but laparoscopy could also be performed with all its advantages [103].

Rectal intussusception treatment in 1879 (see Sect. 7.2.5) consisted in copious injections of



Fig. 7.8 (a) Transverse abdominal sonography: in the left lower quadrant, a "bull's eye" or "doughnut" image with an echogenic center and a translucent rim (*arrows*) is



visible. (b) Longitudinal ultrasound scan showing the "pseudokidney" sign, representing the appearance of the intussusceptum and intussuscipiens (*arrows*) [73]



Fig. 7.9 Jejunojejunal intussusception during late pregnancy in a 33-year-old woman. Transverse gray-scale sonogram showing multiple concentric rings (*arrows*) representing multiple layers of the innermost intussusceptum, intervening mesenteric fat, and vessels and outer intussuscipiens at the left of the fetal abdomen (*arrow-heads*) [72]

cold water made with considerable force. These unfolded the invagination and produced natural dejections.

7.2.9 Prognosis

As early as 1937, it was stated that the mortality was definitely higher in all stages of pregnancy [71]. Prognosis depends on the state of the bowel.



Fig. 7.10 Jejunojejunal intussusception during late pregnancy in a 33-year-old woman. Transverse color Doppler sonogram showing multiple concentric vascular signals in thickened intussuscipiens (*arrows*) and some vascular spots in the hypoechoic intussusceptum (*arrowheads*) and echogenic mesentery [72]

If the resection is not necessary (viable bowel without the lead point), the prognosis is excellent. If resection due to ischemic bowel is necessary, prognosis is still excellent. Higher rates of spontaneous abortion and preterm labor are present if perforation with peritonitis occurs.

If intussusception presents during puerperium, clinicians easily indicate diagnostic imaging modalities such as plain abdominal X-rays or abdominal CT scan; therefore, diagnosis is


Fig. 7.11 Oral contrast-enhanced CT showing a round "target-shaped" mass in the *left* mid-abdomen consisting of different densities with distended fluid-filled small bowel loops (*arrows*) [73]



Fig. 7.12 A 31-year-old woman at 23 weeks' gestation with severe left-sided abdominal pain. Sagittal (**a**) and transverse (**b**) images show intussusception of small bowel in the left upper quadrant. Note dilated loops of small bowel and free fluid [100]



Fig. 7.13 Magnetic resonance image of intussusception in the epigastric region, with the gravid uterus inferior to and separate from the mass [81]



Fig. 7.14 Jejunojejunal intussusception during late pregnancy in a 33-year-old woman. Jejunojejunal intussusception of about 80 cm in length shown as a sausage-shaped mass comprising the swollen intussuscipiens with an invaginating intussusceptum of more proximal loops. Pedunculated polypoid mass was hamartomatous polyp [72]

made earlier and more accurately. Two patients with ileoileal intussusception (one with small bowel resection [73] and another with manual reduction [74]) and one patient with malignant colonic intussusception [94] were alive after the operation.

7.3 Uterine Perforation After Surgical Abortion

7.3.1 Introduction

Let alone the fact that abortion is an extremely sensitive topic everywhere, it is perhaps unreasonable to expect reliable data about abortion practices in a country such as India where even vital registration – the recording of births, deaths, and marriages - is far from complete and accurate [104]. Most illegal abortions are conducted in the rural areas of developing nations without adequate facilities and by persons with no knowledge of anatomy who operate with non-sterile instruments with increased percentage of mortality and morbidity [105–109]. One important, although rare, complication is small bowel obstruction through uterine wall perforation. Obstructions of the large intestine are rare due to its fixed position; therefore, complications with large bowel mostly include instrumental perforations.

One of the first published cases of small bowel obstruction in the form of evisceration through vaginal introitus is from 1949 by Haddad [110], and several more similar cases were published up to 1967 [111, 112]. The most data in this section are from the most recent review article by Augustin et al. published in 2013 with most cases from 1907 to 2012 [113].

7.3.2 Incidence

First trimester surgical abortion (as opposed to prostaglandin medical abortion) is one of the most frequently performed procedures in the United States: 853,485 procedures were performed in 2001 [114]. In a large study evaluating morbidity secondary to first trimester surgical abortion, Hakim-Elahi et al. reported minor complications managed as an outpatient procedures (0.846 %), including mild infection, resuctioning on the day of procedure or subsequent resuction, cervical stenosis, cervical tear, underestimation of gestational age, and convulsive seizure after local anesthesia [115]. Major complications requiring hospitalization after a first trimester surgical abortion (0.071 %) included incomplete abortion, sepsis, uterine perforation, vaginal bleeding, inability to complete abortion, and combined (heterotopic) pregnancy. Uterine perforation during abortion is rare, with a reported rate of 0.05–1.9 % [116–119].

There are, fortunately, around 30 case reports of small bowel obstruction through uterine perforation after vacuum abortion, surgical abortion, or unsafe abortion published. All cases were during the first trimester except one which occurred in the second trimester [120]. The distribution through the trimesters is contrary to the fact that second trimester abortion has a higher rate of complications than abortions performed in the first trimester [117, 119, 121].

Extremely rare incidence of small bowel obstruction after uterine perforation due to surgical abortion is due to:

- Rare occurrence of instrumental uterine perforation
- Spontaneous healing of most (recognized and unrecognized) uterine perforations without further complications [122]
- Immediate laparotomy/laparoscopy in 47–84 % of cases with recognized complicated uterine perforation [118]
- Unknown number of cases not published in the medical literature
- Prehospital mortality, especially in undeveloped countries [123]

7.3.3 Risk Factors

In an attempt to identify factors potentially leading to uterine perforation, several authors determined that the level of training was the strongest statistically significant risk factor for perforation [124, 125]. Other factors were advanced maternal age, greater parity, retroverted uterus, history of prior abortion or Cesarean section, history of previous cone biopsy, failure to use ultrasound, and underestimation of the duration of pregnancy [116, 117, 119, 126, 127]. Amarin and Badria concluded that uterine perforations were mostly located at the uterine fundus, presumably caused by the introduction of cervical dilators [128]. Hence, difficulty during cervical dilatation also has been associated with a higher perforation rate, and some authors recommend prostaglandin use to aid in dilatation of the cervix [117, 119]. Additionally, prostaglandins have the benefit of contracting the uterus, which may help decrease the perforation rate [118]. Currently, there are no known risk factors for small bowel obstruction after uterine perforation. Unfortunately, there are insufficient data for the conclusions, but three factors could cause the increase of the incidence [113]:

- Failed medical abortion [126, 129]
- Curettage for retained parts of the placenta after previous pregnancy [130]
- Diameter of uterine perforation
- Multiple pregnancies

7.3.4 Mechanisms of Small Bowel Obstruction

There are several mechanisms of small bowel obstruction after uterine perforation. Most common is due to small bowel prolapse (Fig. 7.15) through uterine perforation mostly due to inadvertent aspiration [120, 131–135] with the most extensive type when the small bowel loops are pulled out of vaginal introitus (Fig. 7.16) [123, 124, 129, 136–140].

Second mechanism is where uterine perforation contains incarcerated herniated omentum and a band attached to the omentum strangulates a segment of the extrauterine small bowel, producing obstruction (Fig. 7.17) [116].

The third mechanism is when the small bowel is entrapped in adhesions at the site of uterine



Fig. 7.15 Intraoperative photograph demonstrates a defect in the anterior myometrium of the uterus (UT) at the level of the left round ligament (RL), through which the small bowel (SB) has become incarcerated [131]



Fig. 7.16 Congested and edematous intestinal loops pulled out of vaginal introitus 2 h following evacuation of the uterus done for an incomplete abortion [136]

perforation [142]. Fourth mechanism is Richter hernia-type obstruction when the antimesenteric wall of the intestine protrudes through a defect in the uterine wall [134]. Explanation for symptomless Richter type of small bowel obstruction follows. During the first pregnancy (2 years previously), a dilatation and curettage had been performed 4 weeks after delivery to remove the retained placenta. During instrumentation, the uterine wall perforation occurred with formation of Richter type of hernia but without ischemia of



Fig. 7.17 Intraoperative photographs showing greater omentum incarcerated through the anterior wall defect of the uterus [141]



Fig. 7.18 Richter type of hernia when the antimesenteric wall of the intestine protrudes through a defect in the uterine wall causing partial obstruction which evolves to complete obstruction during subsequent pregnancy [130]

the small bowel wall. In this second pregnancy at advanced stage, growing uterus that made compression and occlusion of the small bowel that was fixated to the uterus previously as Richter type of hernia (Fig. 7.18) [130].

It is important to note that most (83 %) largebowel injuries were associated with posterior uterine wall perforation, whereas 60 % of the small-bowel injuries were associated with anterior wall or uterine fundus perforation [109].

7.3.5 Clinical Presentation

The uterine perforations are usually recognized at the time of the dilatation and curettage. If unrecognized, majority of patients have uncomplicated course with spontaneous healing of uterine perforations (see Sect. 7.3.2). The type and time of presentation depend on two pathophysiologic processes that could coexist (iatrogenic bowel perforation is excluded):

- 1. Mechanism of small bowel obstruction
- 2. (Associated) bleeding
 - (a) From the uterine wall around perforation
 - (b) From the mesentery detached from its bowel [143]

Ad 1. The mechanism of small bowel obstruction dictates the severity, intensity, and time of presentation of obstruction. If adhesions are the cause of partial or progressive small bowel obstruction than nonspecific symptoms including abdominal pain with/without distension, vomiting, (paradoxical) diarrhea, or absence of flatus and/or stool is present. Fever and chills are present in the advanced stage when small bowel gangrene ensues. A serious consideration of this possibility is necessary, as the intrauterine location of strangulated bowel may mask the characteristic peritoneal signs [116]. Ischemic bowel perforation should be pathopysiologically differentiated from the direct bowel injury during instrumental uterine perforation. Such injuries develop clinical picture mostly within few hours after the procedure [144]. In the study by Augustin et al., duration of symptoms due to adhesions was from 4 days to 4 months in four patients [113]. These symptoms cause the delay in diagnosis because the patients with partial obstruction are commonly managed conservatively [135]. Presentation after 2 years was due to Richter type of hernia. Presentation of Richter hernia is not predictable. It can incarcerate initially with early presentation or other pathophysiologic event should be present for initiation of obstruction. Probably it depends partly on the size of uterine perforation. Such mechanism of delayed presentation was present in one patient [130]. If the incarceration of the bowel through uterine wall is present and not recognized during abortion and if complete obstruction due to bowel prolapse through the uterine wall is the cause, then all patients presented 1-48 h after uterine instrumentation [113]. If the small bowel is

prolapsed in a form of vaginal evisceration, the diagnosis is evident clinically due to the vaginal small bowel prolapse.

Ad 2. Any mechanism of small bowel obstruction could be accompanied by hemorrhage from either uterine wall perforation or detached mesentery from its bowel. Clinically, hemorrhage from uterine wall perforation is evident due to transvaginal bleeding, but mesenteric bleeding can present either with transvaginal or intra-abdominal bleeding or both. An intra-abdominal bleeding presents as abdominal pain and should be always looked for because the pain can be attributed to abdominal pain caused by coexisting small bowel obstruction with abdominal distension. It is difficult to conclude is hemorrhage or small bowel obstruction dominant in these patients because variations in severity of developing obstruction and variations in severity of bleeding could be present. In the study by Augustin et al., 39 % (7/18) of patients were hypotensive [113].

7.3.6 Diagnosis

The diagnosis should be suspected when airliquid levels of small bowel are evident on plain abdominal X-ray. Knowledge of the typical appearance of the uterus after a first trimester surgical abortion is clearly helpful in recognizing an abnormal pelvic ultrasound. In the emergently presenting patient, ultrasound is the preferred diagnostic modality, but it should be recognized that the normal appearance of the uterus after a first trimester surgical abortion can be quite variable. A small number of imaging studies have documented the appearance of the uterus after a first trimester surgical abortion [145–147]. Dillon et al. [145] performed short-term follow-up with ultrasound to qualitatively evaluate the uterine cavity after a first trimester surgical abortion in 19 asymptomatic patients. In this study, 59 % of patients had a varying amount of intrauterine material, initially appearing hyperechoic and then later iso- or hypoechoic. No material seen resembled retained fetal parts or placental material. The time for the return of the endometrial stripe to baseline appearance was variable, ranging

1-14 days. Similarly, another larger study by Bar-Hava et al. [146] examined the appearance of the uterus of 74 women who had undergone a first trimester surgical abortion within 1 week of the procedure. Only 23 % of patients demonstrated reversion to a thin endometrial stripe, 50 % displayed a thick endometrial stripe (7-19 mm), and 27 % an endometrial stripe >20 mm or with very irregular echogenicity >14 mm. These investigators also described a trend toward hyperechoic endometrial contents earlier in the week versus hypoechoic contents later in the week, presumably due to liquefying endometrial contents. The appearance of endometrium after the first menstrual period reverted to normal in all patients. Patient demographics such as gravidity or date of first trimester abortion did not correlate with the appearance of the uterus.

Ultrasound appearance of uterine perforation with suspected bowel entrapment was first reported in 1983 by Dunner et al. [133]. Defect in the uterine wall could be detected with the transabdominal ultrasound. Tubular-shaped irregular tissue could be seen within the endometrial cavity, with a small echoic focus suggesting the presence of air (Fig. 7.19). An abnormally increased amount of echogenic free fluid could be seen in the cul-de-sac [131].

Transvaginal sonography is a convenient tool in aiding in the diagnosis. Image findings of free fluid in the pelvis, loops of bowel within the myometrial wall, extrauterine fetal parts, or intraoperative presence of the curette within the myometrium have all been used to confirm uterine perforation [148]. Ultrasound of the pelvis could delineate bright, serpiginous, fluid-filled tubular structures within the endometrial cavity (Fig. 7.20). Adjacent material of increased echogenicity could be suggestive of fat. Color Doppler would not show blood flow in these structures, and no peristalsis would be seen in the intrauterine contents [131].

The first reported CT diagnosis of incarcerated bowel in a uterine perforation was by Dignac et al. (incarcerated appendix) and Chang et al. in 2008 [126, 127]. Evaluation with CT has an important diagnostic role in cases where ultrasound is ambiguous or if non-gynecologic



Fig. 7.19 (a, b) Transabdominal pelvic ultrasound images demonstrate a retroverted uterus (UT) adjacent to the urinary bladder (BL) with adjacent fluid-filled small bowel (SB) closely apposed to an interrupted uterine wall (*asterisk*). A tubular structure is seen within the uterus.

A small amount of anechoic free fluid (*FF*) is seen in the cul-de-sac. Linear echogenicity (*arrow*), consistent with the appearance of gas, is adjacent to the abnormal intrauterine tubular structure [131]



Fig. 7.20 (a) Transvaginal pelvic ultrasound transversely demonstrates multiple tubular structures containing anechoic fluid within the uterine cavity (UT); (b) sagittally,

echogenic material (*arrowheads*), suggesting the presence of fat, is adjacent to the intrauterine tubular structure [131]

pathology is suspected. Although the uterine wall can hinder visualization of intrauterine bowel loops, Dignac et al. emphasize that the bowel's mesentery can be well visualized on CT scan due to its fatty nature and should be a red flag for intrauterine bowel [127]. CT scan can delineate bowel loops within the uterus (Fig. 7.21). Finally, MRI has been utilized to assess the endometrial cavity after a first trimester surgical abortion [147], but this is not routinely performed on an emergent basis. There is only one case showing incarceration of the greater omentum in the uterine perforation without bowel obstruction [149].



Fig. 7.21 Pelvic computed tomography scan taken after failure of conservative treatment. Intrauterine mass was later shown to be an incarcerated bowel [126]

7.3.7 Therapy

7.3.7.1 Conservative Therapy

Uterine perforations should be divided into uncomplicated and complicated ones. Most uterine perforations recognized during abortion without complications could be managed conservatively [118, 119]. Kaali et al. [122] managed conservatively 22 perforations after 7,114 elective abortions, with a significant number of these perforations detected during combined laparoscopy. This implies that the true perforation rate may be underreported and under-recognized without severe consequences to patients, suggesting that conservative management of uncomplicated uterine perforations with close observation is typically adequate [118, 127, 134].

7.3.7.2 Surgical Therapy

The diagnosis or even suspicion of intrauterine bowel/bowel injury (complicated uterine perforation), however, mandates emergency laparotomy or laparoscopy. Emergency laparotomy/laparoscopy is necessary to prevent the progressive bowel distention with ensuing ischemic necrosis and/or subsequent perforation of the bowel. During laparotomy/laparoscopy, the bowel should be reduced into the peritoneal cavity and evaluated for vitality. The involved herniated bowel may be strangulated, have direct bowel wall trauma, or may be devascularized by coexistent injury or incarceration of the mesentery [135]. In the study by Augustin et al., in all cases of vaginal evisceration, resection was necessary. In 14 of 18 patients, the length of resected small bowel was measured. In only one patient, the resected length was 30 cm, and in all others, the minimal resected length was 100 cm. In 56 % of patients, more than 200 cm was resected. In the subgroup of patients with ileal adhesion (three patients), the resection of ischemic bowel was necessary in two patients (67 %). The question is whether the bowel could be saved with earlier diagnosis and operation earlier in the course of the disease, but the answer cannot be made because of the lack of all necessary data.

Diversion in form of a stoma was made in only one patient with complete small bowel resection. It should be performed in patients with hemorrhagic shock or in sepsis due to late presentation with gross purulent and/or fecal contamination of the peritoneal cavity. Study by Augustin et al. shows that if isolated small bowel obstruction is present, resection with anastomosis is preferred treatment in patients without peritonitis.

7.3.7.3 Gynecologic/Obstetric Procedures

Uterine perforation/laceration should be repaired after treatment of small bowel injury. Sometimes uterine perforation should be enlarged for easier pulling of the bowel into peritoneal cavity minimizing the possibility of further bowel and mesenteric damage (two patients) [132, 143]. Rarely, a hysterectomy is required if the uterus is necrotic or irreparable [144, 148]. Hysterectomy was performed in four of the seven patients from the first half of the century and none after 1966. Conclusion by Augustin et al. is that uterine debridement with suture repair is the procedure of choice [113] despite description of one patient without repair of uterine perforation where perforation size was 1 cm [116].

Preoperative consultation with the patient for permanent sterilization should be done because during operation short additional procedure could prevent repeating of complications of further abortions. During surgical exploration, a search for mutilated fetus should be done [139] with definitive curettage if necessary. Perioperative antibiotics should be administered as in bowel obstruction in general. During follow-up, ultrasonogram of the uterus and β HCG measurement should be performed to eliminate the possibility of retained products of conception [139].

7.3.8 Prognosis

Worldwide, there are 30-50 million induced abortions that result in the death of 80,000-110,000 women of which an estimated 34,000 are in sub-Saharan Africa [125]. Appropriately timed surgical intervention in complicated uterine perforation is crucial to decrease morbidity and mortality rates. Available data in a study by Jhobta et al. show the survival rate of 93 % (two deaths) during the whole century (1907–2012). One patient died due to massive small bowel necrosis where resection with high jejunostomy was made. The girl left the hospital against medical advice for social and family reasons and died [109]. Assumption is that high jejunal stoma with high output caused dehydration and electrolyte imbalance, finally causing death. The second patient had additional sigmoid colon laceration treated during initial operation with resection and anastomosis. The authors write that the patient became febrile and deteriorated on the fourth postoperative day. Assumption is that dehiscence of colorectal anastomosis with diffuse stercoral peritonitis and subsequent septic shock with multiorgan failure ensued [129]. The results of this study show that excellent prognosis is present throughout the whole century due to several reasons:

- The population of these patients is young, mostly without comorbidities, and can compensate significant pathophysiologic stress such as small bowel obstruction and/or perforation sometimes accompanied by various degrees of hemorrhage. Such conditions could be deleterious for old people especially with significant comorbidities.
- Most patients present with evident small bowel obstruction either clinically as vaginal evisceration (60 %) or during first 48 h with small bowel in uterine wall (23 %) mostly diagnosed quickly and accurately with pelvic

sonography. Small bowel obstruction in remaining patients was confirmed with plain abdominal X-ray before perforation ensued.

 Complications of small bowel resection in young, healthy patients without advanced atherosclerosis are rare and even long segmental resections have good long-term prognosis.

7.4 Adhesions

7.4.1 Incidence

Adhesions are associated with more than 60 % of intestinal obstruction in pregnancy [150, 151]. In one study, 77 % of the 66 cases presented with known obstruction due to adhesions from previous abdominal surgery, pelvic surgery, or pelvic inflammatory conditions [6]. Incidence of intestinal obstruction caused by adhesions during stages of pregnancy is [69]:

- First trimester: 6 %
- Second trimester: 27 %
- Third trimester: 44 %
- Postpartum: 21 %

7.4.2 Pathophysiology

7.4.2.1 Uterine Enlargement During Pregnancy

As the uterine fundus arises out of the pelvis, intraperitoneal adhesions may produce initially a partial bowel obstruction, which may become complete as the uterine bulk increases [152].

7.4.2.2 Adhesive Small Bowel Obstruction After Appendectomy

Around 50 % of patients with adhesive obstruction had previous appendectomy. Obstruction most commonly appears during the first pregnancy after surgery. The none of these cases reports was the description of neither the technique of appendectomy nor the stage of appendiceal inflammation. In three cases, appendectomy was performed more than 9 years before presentation of adhesive obstruction in pregnancy. In two patients, terminal ileum was the site of obstruction [153, 154]. The third case is obstruction of the long loop of the sigmoid colon [155].

7.4.3 Diagnosis

Diagnostic workup is the same as for every patient presenting with symptoms and signs of bowel obstruction no matter the cause and is described previously (see Sect. 7.1).

7.4.4 Therapy

7.4.4.1 Conservative (Medical Treatment)

Unlike other causes of obstruction, if adhesions of small bowel are suspected and other causes excluded the conservative therapy could be initiated. It consists of bowel rest, intravenous fluids, and NG tube placement. In nonpregnant patients, plain abdominal X-ray is indicated every 6–12 h, but in pregnant population, clinical evaluation every 6 h can indicate further diagnostic workup.

7.4.4.2 Surgical Treatment

Emergent surgical treatment is indicated if:

- Clinical deterioration
- Unsuccessful conservative therapy (48 h)
- Strangulation suspected initially or during conservative treatment (clinical deterioration, elevation of WBC and CRP)

7.5 Small Bowel Volvulus and Congenital Intestinal Malrotation

7.5.1 Small Bowel Volvulus

7.5.1.1 Incidence

Primary small bowel volvulus occurs without any predisposing cause. It is rare in Western countries but common in Africa, India, Nepal, and the Middle East [156–158]. Although volvulus is a very rare condition in pregnancy, most cases of obstruction secondary to small bowel volvulus occur in the third trimester or puerperium [6, 156, 159, 160], but a case in first trimester was described when 4 days after the operation, sonography revealed a dead fetus with 10 weeks age [161].

7.5.1.2 Pathophysiology

Volvulus is a consequence of the intestine rotating about its mesenteric axis, eventually resulting in a closed-loop obstruction. The major sites of volvulus are the sigmoid colon and the small bowel [162, 163]. Conditions implicated in the development of volvulus include adhesions, congenital bands, Meckel's diverticulum, and hernias. The uterus enlarges most rapidly between 16 and 20 weeks and again between 32 and 36 weeks, and obstruction occurs most frequently at these times [164, 165].

7.5.1.3 Clinical Presentation

Clinical presentation of small bowel volvulus is due to both the mechanical obstruction and the vascular compromise with resultant ischemic bowel. Initial symptoms are similar to those common in pregnancy, including crampy abdominal pain, nausea, vomiting, and constipation, frequently delaying definitive diagnosis. Classical findings of bowel obstruction in the nonpregnant patient, including constipation, altered bowel sounds, and peritoneal signs, are frequently obscured by the gravid uterus [163–165].

7.5.1.4 Treatment

Treatment is always surgical and type of operation depends on the stage of ischemia caused by volvulus. If the bowel is vital, then the cause of the volvulus is eliminated. If the bowel is necrotic, then it should be resected and decision of performing the anastomosis made.

7.5.1.5 Prognosis

Early diagnosis and management is essential to avoid infarction of bowel. The condition may result in a maternal mortality rate of 6-20 % and a fetal loss in 26-50 % of the cases even with a delay of 24 h [166].

7.5.2 Congenital Intestinal Malrotation

Congenital small bowel malrotation in pregnancy is extremely rare cause of ischemic bowel. There are only a few case reports highlighting this condition in gravid patients [10, 167–169]. The problem with this entity is that volvulus of the complete small bowel could ensue with bowel necrosis which is incompatible with life which was found in case by Scheuermeyer in 27th week of pregnancy [170]. Even a more complex case was described with volvulus of the small intestine, cecum, and ascending colon [171]. Therefore, emergency laparotomy is indicated if the condition is suspected.

7.6 Carcinoma of the Colon and Rectum

7.6.1 General Considerations of Colorectal Cancer in Pregnancy

Due to the extremely rare occurrence of emergent presentation of colorectal cancer (CRC) in pregnancy, here is the current knowledge about CRC in pregnancy in general. It could help in decision making in elective and emergent settings.

7.6.1.1 Incidence

CRC is common in elderly population, but 2–6 % of tumors are found before the age of 40 [172]. However, CRC presenting in pregnancy is an uncommon disease with a reported incidence of 0.002 %. Others reported 0.028/1,000 births [173] or 1/13,000 pregnancies in 1992 [174]. Cruveilhier reported the first case of rectal carcinoma in pregnancy in 1842 [175]. The first case of colon cancer above peritoneal reflection was reported by Evers in 1928 [176]. Up to 1993, Shioda et al. found 25 such cases [177]. Other study from the same year with mailed questionnaire of the *American Society of Colon and Rectal Surgeons* and review of the literature included 41 cases of women with large bowel cancer who

presented during pregnancy or the immediate postpartum period. The mean age at presentation was 31 years (range, 16-41 years). Tumor distribution was as follows: right colon (7.3 %), transverse colon (4.9 %), left colon (4.9 %), sigmoid colon (19.5 %), and rectum (63 %). Dukes' stage at presentation was A, 0 %; B, 39 %; C, 41 %; and D, 15 % (two patients were unstaged). Up to 2005, there have been over 275 cases in the literature; most of these have been case reports [178–180]. In the study by Dahling et al. of 134 patients, 103 were diagnosed postpartum, whereas only 28 cases were diagnosed before delivery and three cases at delivery [173]. This study shows that parity is neither positively or negatively associated with CRC.

7.6.1.2 Carcinogenesis and Predisposing Factors

The carcinogenesis of CRC is not fully understood. The hypothesis that estrogen receptors (ER) and progesterone receptors (PgR) may be involved in the pathogenesis of CRC during pregnancy has been studied. Several studies have reported the presence of ERs in colon cancer [181–183]. It has been suggested that as many as 20–54 % of colon tumors have ERs [184]. Studies have also demonstrated the presence of PgRs in colon cancer [185] with up to 42.8 % of colon tumors being PgR + [186]. These findings suggest that increased levels of estrogen and progesterone found in pregnant women could stimulate the growth of CRCs that have these receptors. Stimulation of these receptors could also help to explain the advanced stages found in the majority of patients at the time of diagnosis. However, it is important to note that the data to support the role of these receptors in the pathogenesis of CRC are scarce and that conflicting data exist in the literature regarding ERs and PgRs in CRC. In a study by Slattery et al., only one PgR + tumor and no ER + tumors were found in an analysis of 156 women diagnosed with CRC [184]. The role of Cox-2 enzymes in CRC and pregnancy has also been studied and was that these enzymes are vital for each stage of pregnancy [187]. Cox-2 products appear to be essential for the early sequences of pregnancy, including ovulation, fertilization, implantation, and decidualization [188]. The early events of pregnancy and the pathogenesis of tumor spread have important similarities: both events require cells to migrate from the site of origin to another site at which these cells must establish new vasculature to grow and mature [188]. Cox-2 enzymes are found in high levels in many CRC cells [189]. Studies have also demonstrated that Cox-2 inhibitors such as aspirin can alter the course of colon cancer [190]. Increased levels of Cox-2 enzymes in pregnant patients could play a role in the pathogenesis and prognosis of CRC in pregnancy. However, no studies have been performed to date to explore this potential relationship [179].

CRC is a rare event in young patients. This implies that colon cancer in pregnancy among this population of patients is likely caused by the presence of predisposing factors compared with the general population of patients with colon cancer [191]. Predisposing factors for colon cancer include hereditary nonpolyposis CRC (i.e., Lynch syndrome), familial adenomatous polyposis, Gardner's syndrome, Peutz-Jeghers syndrome, and prolonged history of inflammatory bowel disease [179]. However, these increased-risk groups represent only a small portion of CRCs diagnosed in pregnancy [180]. Girard et al., in a review of 19 pregnant patients, demonstrated that four of 19 patients had one of these strong predisposing factors for colon cancer [192]. The presence of genetic abnormalities is not known. A family history must be recorded in all these patients, and an evaluation by cancer genetic clinics should be considered [179].

In countries fortifying flour with folic acid, a steady decrease in incidence of neural tube defects (NTDs) has been documented, in parallel to the doubling of plasma and RBC folate levels [193]. The main criticism against flour fortification has been that this strategy exposes large segments of the population, such as those who never become pregnant, to levels of folate beyond what may be necessary [194]. During the last decades, in parallel to the reports on a dramatic decrease in rates of NTDs in jurisdictions where fortification took place, concerns have been raised that heightened folate status may increase the risk of cancer in general, with CRC being cited more commonly than others [195]. The results of the largest metaanalyses suggest that there is an inverse association between folate intake and CRC incidence [196, 197]. High folate level decreases the risk by 8–15 % in one study [197] and 19–25 % in the other [196]. Women of reproductive age should not be discouraged from adequate intake of folate based on a wrongly perceived risk of CRC.

7.6.1.3 Clinical Presentation

The most common clinical manifestations of colon cancer include abdominal pain, change in bowel habits, anemia, nausea, vomiting, and rectal bleeding. These symptoms are commonly found in pregnant patients and, as a result, are usually considered by physicians and patients to be the usual manifestations of pregnancy, without an appropriate evaluation [179, 198]. The delay in initiating the workup for the symptoms related to CRC is one of the major contributing factors to the poor prognosis associated with this disease [199]. In general, pregnant women gain weight. However, women can experience weight loss in the first trimester. Pregnancy can obscure weight loss secondary to cancer in second and third trimesters. Rectal bleeding is a common finding during pregnancy and is usually secondary to the high incidence of hemorrhoids among pregnant patients; however, rectal bleeding is a particularly ominous sign and should never be attributed solely to pregnancy itself without a proper evaluation. Nausea and vomiting are very common symptoms of pregnancy, particularly during the first trimester. Nausea or vomiting can occur as a result of synchronous colon cancer, but they are often attributed to pregnancy itself. Constipation is another common complication of pregnancy, which, again, can delay workup for CRC. Abdominal mass constitutes a natural process in pregnancy. Potential palpable masses secondary to colon cancer are often missed secondary to changes of pregnancy. Anemia is a physiological finding in pregnancy. Anemia associated with pregnancy can mask blood loss from cancer.



Fig. 7.22 MRI of the pelvis (T2 weighted) showing metastatic left ovarian tumor at 23 weeks' gestation from the primary carcinoma of the sigmoid colon [202]

7.6.1.4 Diagnosis

Ovarian metastatic disease from CRC poses another challenge to the treating physician. The incidence of ovarian metastases from CRC is higher in pregnant (25 %) than in nonpregnant (3–8 %) patients [200–202]. It could mislead the clinician to make the diagnosis of primary ovarian tumor preoperatively. Unfortunately, there are two cases of Krukenberg tumor from the primary colon carcinoma: one was unilateral (Fig. 7.22) and another bilateral (Fig. 7.23). The working diagnosis was external colon obstruction from ovarian tumors, and histopathology revealed primary colon carcinoma.

7.6.1.5 Therapy Surgical Therapy

Surgery could be performed safely before 20 weeks of gestation when appropriate [204]. After this gestational age, it is recommended that surgery be delayed to have a reasonable maturation of the fetus. Delivery of a viable infant can occur at 32 weeks of gestation if the lungs are properly stimulated to mature. It has been proposed that CRC surgery can be done right after an uncomplicated Cesarean section [198]. Intraoperatively, the patient should be placed in the slight left lateral position to prevent uterine compression of the inferior vena cava and left iliac vein. Maternal blood gases should be

monitored, as carbon dioxide insufflation can induce maternal hypercapnia, which can lead to fetal hypercapnia, tachycardia, and hypertension.

When faced with clearly malignant bilateral ovarian tumors, the ideal surgical approach is total hysterectomy, bilateral salpingo-oophorectomy, pelvic and abdominal washings, omentectomy, and para-aortic lymph node biopsies. However, even in the event of bilateral malignant disease, it is possible to omit hysterectomy if the uterus is not grossly involved, thus allowing the preservation of an existing pregnancy.

Conservative or Bridge Therapy

Other approaches to bowel obstruction can be considered. Retrograde insertion of a colonic stent in general population has been widely used for the relief of a colonic obstruction caused by malignancy [205, 206]. Colonic stent decompression can provide palliation in patients with widespread metastatic disease or serve as a bridge to surgery but at the risk of greatly increased maternal and fetal morbidity [6].

Mode of Delivery

The mode of delivery is not affected by cancer, with the exception of a Cesarean section owing to a distal tumor obstructing the birth canal or anterior rectal wall carcinoma. The placenta should be carefully examined for metastases [207]. Adjuvant chemotherapy with 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) is suggested for stage III tumors; however, the risk and benefits should be discussed with the patient [198]. The most serious complications occur when the chemotherapy is given during 3-12 weeks of gestation [208]. In animal models, this agent is highly teratogenic. Mechanisms by which 5-FU may lead to fetal abnormalities include interrupting DNA synthesis and cell development through inhibition of embryonic thymidylate synthase [209]. In several case reports, 5-FU during the first trimester has been associated with spontaneous abortion as well as normal-term births [210-214]. In one case, a patient who had 5-FU administered in high doses over 5 months of the second and third trimesters gave birth to a healthy but small baby [215]. Moreover, no congenital anomalies or other clinically significant adverse effects



Fig. 7.23 Ultrasonogram showing the fetus and two ovarian masses (arrows) [203]

were observed in 40 infants whose mothers were treated for breast cancer during the second and third trimesters of pregnancy with intravenous 5-FU in combination with doxorubicin, cyclophosphamide, and other chemotherapeutic agents [216–218]. Transient cyanosis and jerky movements were reported in a newborn whose mother received 5-FU during the third trimester [219]. There are no reports on the use of 5-FU during lactation. Cisplatin and other platinum-based chemotherapy drugs are also used in CRC, but they are not recommended during pregnancy or breastfeeding [220]. Oxaliplatin has not been studied in pregnant women. However, studies in animals have shown that oxaliplatin causes miscarriages, decreased weight or death of the fetus, and problems with bone formation [221]. Patients should use some kind of birth control while receiving oxaliplatin, and a pregnancy test should be performed before initiation of chemotherapy. It is not known whether this drug passes into breast milk. Irinotecan may cause harm to the fetus when given during pregnancy

[222]. No human data are available. Women of childbearing age should use some kind of birth control during treatment with irinotecan. Before administering this agent, the physician must rule out pregnancy. Chemotherapy is safer during the second and third trimester of pregnancy, although there is an increase in the incidence of intrauterine growth retardation and prematurity [223]. Although a few cancer chemotherapy studies have failed to show adverse effects in treatment in the third trimester, the possible neurocognitive effect of chemotherapy cannot be totally excluded because brain development is not completed during pregnancy or even early in life [224]. Adjuvant radiotherapy is used in the management of rectal cancer. Radiation therapy to the pelvis is not recommended during pregnancy because of the potential harm to the fetus. Fetal radiation exposure should be measured by a medical physicist in any radiation during pregnancy [225]. Future fertility should be considered before proceeding with treatment because radiotherapy can cause permanent damage to ovaries

and lead to infertility [226]. If a woman of childbearing age is considering radiotherapy, she must be informed of this possible outcome, and consent must be documented.

7.6.1.6 Prognosis Maternal Outcome

Pregnant women with CRC generally have a poor prognosis. In a review of 42 patients with CRC above the peritoneal reflection, Chan et al. noted that 56 % (23/42) of these patients died by the time the cases were reported in the literature [227]. Most died within 1 year of being diagnosed, and the median survival for the group was less than 5 months. One patient survived for 3.5 years after bowel resection but had multiple recurrences. No patient with CRC in pregnancy reported in the literature has survived longer than 5 years. No data are available for obstruction CRC in pregnancy because it is extremely rare condition. One case of intussusception of colon carcinoma in pregnancy is described in the separate section (see Sect. 7.7.1). Other study with mailed questionnaire of the American Society of Colon and Rectal Surgeons and review of the literature included 41 cases of women with large bowel cancer who presented during pregnancy or the immediate postpartum period. The mean age at presentation was 31 years (range, 16–41 years). Average follow-up was 41 months. Stage for stage, survival was found to be similar to patients with CRC in the general population. Large bowel cancer coexistent with pregnancy presents in a distal distribution (64 % of tumors in the current series and 86 % of those reported in the literature were located in the rectum) and presents at an advanced stage (60 % were stage C or more advanced at the time of diagnosis). While patient survival is poor, it is no different stage for stage from the general population with CRC [178].

The survival of patients with metastasis involvement of the ovaries is poor, in the range of 3–12 months [201]. Prophylactic bilateral salpingo-oophorectomy simultaneous with CRC surgery is recommended by some physicians [228, 229]. However, it is prudent to take into consideration the desire of the patient for future pregnancies. Also, bilateral salpingo-oophorectomy at the time of resection has been linked to an increased incidence of spontaneous abortion, especially if performed during the first trimester [199]. Nesbitt et al. recommend obtaining bilateral wedge biopsies of the ovaries during surgery for pathologic examination of the frozen sections with subsequent removal if the ovaries are involved [199].

Fetal Outcome

There are no reports of adverse fetal outcomes due to the malignancy itself, even in widespread metastatic disease [230]. Metastasis to the placenta was reported once in maternal colorectal malignancy [231]. Although a complete evaluation of the placenta is recommended, there is no evidence to support periodic follow-up of the baby.

Maternal obstetrical outcomes were good though pregnancy-associated cases overall, of CRC did have higher rates of Cesarean sections and preterm deliveries. Preterm deliveries were not only secondary to scheduled inductions and Cesarean sections, likely related to the woman's cancer diagnosis, but also to higher rates of preterm labor. Authors also noted that pregnant women with CRC had larger number of major puerperal infections. It is possible that women with CRC are more prone to infections that may be subclinical before delivery but predispose them to have preterm labor. This could be secondary to malignancy-related immune suppression or some other unknown cause. Another explanation is that CRC initiates an inflammatory reaction that then starts the preterm labor cascade secondary to the close proximity to the uterus. Despite the higher rates of preterm delivery, neonatal outcomes were excellent, which is in agreement with several other studies [172, 232, 233]. When CRC is diagnosed before delivery, several reports recommend Cesarean section after documentation of fetal lung maturity with concomitant tumor resection [173, 174]. Women with pregnancy-associated CRC were less likely to receive chemotherapy, but more likely to receive radiation than age-matched, nonpregnant women though the differences in rates of adjuvant radiotherapy were not statistically significant [173]. Because most women were diagnosed after delivery, this phenomenon cannot be fully explained by a concern for the fetus, unless it represents a breastfeeding concern. This finding is even more surprising given that authors did not find a difference in stage of disease between the populations. Study does not elaborate on timing of radiation and chemotherapy relative to surgery, and so no conclusions can be made. Prognosis in CRC is largely based on the stage at diagnosis. The literature is predominated by the belief that pregnant women with CRC are diagnosed at a more advanced stage secondary to delay in diagnosis, and this leads a worse prognosis [232, 234]. However, study by Dahling et al. shows that stage at initial diagnosis in women with pregnancy-associated CRC is no different than the age-matched, nonpregnant population of women with CRC [173]. Another controversy in the literature regards histological subtype, with some reports of pregnant women having higher rates of an aggressive, mucinous subtype [232]. Report by Dahling et al. shows similar histological subtypes between the two populations of women. Ultimately, survival was no different among women with pregnancy-associated CRC and nonpregnant women with CRC [173]. This is in agreement with other reports [174, 178, 232, 234, 235]. Although differences exist between the biology and clinical behavior of anal and colon cancers, all were analyzed together. A separate analysis done after omission of the ten patients with anal cancer yielded perinatal and cancer outcomes virtually identical to those of the group as a whole [173].

7.7 Stomal Obstruction

Various forms of stomal obstruction occur in general population. These forms include stomal prolapse, stomal stenosis, obstruction due to surrounding tumor progression, and intussusception. These causes are extremely rare in pregnant patients due to the rarity of stomas in this population and because most of these stomas are temporary.

7.7.1 Intussusception

7.7.1.1 Incidence

Intussusception in stoma is rare [236–238], and only three cases have been reported previously in the literature reviewed since 1950 [239–241].

7.7.1.2 Risk Factors

There are too few cases for analysis but in one case there was a 21 weeks twin pregnancy. She had had total colectomy and ileostomy 8 years previously for ulcerative colitis. Ileostomy was refashioned three times for parastomal hernia, parastomal abscess, and retraction [241]. In cases with intussusception in ileostomy in a pregnant woman described by Priest et al. [239] and with loop colostomy described by Keane and Whittaker [240], there were no etiological factors.

7.7.1.3 Clinical Presentation

Clinical presentation of intestinal obstruction is the same as for any other cause (see Sect. 7.1).

7.7.1.4 Diagnosis

It is important to stress that in a patient with a stoma it should be evaluated for possible local obstruction. The diagnosis is easily confused with prolapse [240], which is easily reducible and for which local revision is usually adequate [236–238]. If the stoma is the cause of obstruction ionizing diagnostic modalities could be excluded from the diagnostic algorithm.

7.7.1.5 Therapy

Surgical management was different in all three cases. In the case described by Priest et al., the patient was managed by revision of her ileostomy [239] and in the case of Keane and Whittaker by resection and refashioning of the colostomy [240]. In the third case, at laparotomy, herniation of one wall of the ileum through a defect in the abdominal wall next to the stoma was found. This part of the ileum went on to prolapse through the spout and was followed by more ileum to form the intussusceptum. Reduction was achieved by gentle traction, the lateral space to the stoma was closed, and the ileum was attached to the anterior abdominal wall with absorbable sutures [241].

7.7.1.6 Prognosis

In all three cases, the mothers survived [239–241]. In the case by Adedeji and McAdam [241], both twins survived and were normal after Cesarean section in 35th week when fetal distress occurred.

7.7.2 Stomal Obstruction

7.7.2.1 Incidence

In one study, 10 % of patients with ileostomies had an intestinal obstruction during pregnancy. Increased abdominal pressure may occasionally cause a stomal ileal prolapse. This usually occurs in patients who have had an ileostomy placed less than a year before becoming pregnant [15].

7.7.2.2 Diagnosis

Plain abdominal X-rays lack sensitivity and specificity in the gravid patient, while abdominal CT scanning exposes the fetus to ionizing radiation. Although no definitive study regarding absolute safety has been performed (or indeed will probably ever be), abdominal MRI is increasingly used [242, 243].

7.7.2.3 Treatment and Prognosis

Gestational intestinal obstruction has previously been associated with very significant maternal and fetal mortality and morbidity, and so the prevailing consensus in the (limited) literature strongly favors aggressive management by urgent surgical intervention [242, 244].

7.8 Sigmoid Volvulus

7.8.1 Incidence

Sigmoid volvulus is the most common cause of bowel obstruction complicating pregnancy, accounting for 25–44 % of published cases [69, 162, 245, 246]. In endemic regions for Chagas disease, in South America, digestive manifestations are common and sigmoid volvulus is a possible complication during pregnancy [247].

Since the initial report by Braun in 1885, it is estimated that around 84 cases of sigmoid volvulus have been reported occurring in the pregnancy and puerperium. Lambert [248] reported 29 cases of sigmoid volvulus before 1931, followed by another 12 cases reported by Kohn et al. [249] between 1931 and 1944. Subsequently, all the previously reported cases were reviewed by Harer et al. [56] in 1958, who reported an additional 11 cases between 1994 and 1958. Later on, Lazaro et al. [250] compiled another 13 cases occurring between 1558 and 1969. Another 19 cases have identified reported till 2009 and one from 2012 added [251]. In the study by Ballantyne et al., sigmoid volvulus in pregnancy accounted for 2 % of all sigmoid volvulus in the Mayo Clinic between 1960 and 1980 [162].

7.8.2 Pathophysiology

Pregnancy itself is considered to be the precipitating factor for sigmoid volvulus. The occurrence of sigmoid volvulus in pregnancy is due to displacement, compression, and partial obstruction of a redundant or abnormally elongated sigmoid colon by the gravid uterus [56]. This could probably explain the increased incidence of sigmoid volvulus in the third trimester [6]. Sigmoid volvulus is most frequent between 22 and 38 weeks of gestation [252]. Despite this higher propensity in the third trimester, there have been reports of this complication developing in the early pregnancy as well as the puerperium [56, 253–255]. An increase in uterine volume is implicated in the formation of the volvulus [256].

7.8.3 Clinical Presentation

The diagnosis of sigmoid volvulus is suspected when a pregnant female presents with a clinical triad of abdominal pain, distention, and absolute constipation. The average time from the onset of obstructive symptoms until presentation has been reported to be 48 h [6]. This is largely because pregnancy itself masks the clinical picture since abdominal pain, nausea, and leukocytosis can occur in an otherwise normal course of pregnancy [257]. In the review of the last 20 cases, the mean delay between the onset of symptoms and presentation was 2 days, with a range from few hours to as many as 6 days. Six patients presented more than 48 h after the onset of symptoms [251]. Harer et al. [56] also noted similar delay in presentation in their review and concluded that such a delay in diagnosis and surgical intervention had a significant impact on the ultimate outcome of the mother and fetus.

7.8.4 Diagnosis

Plain abdominal X-ray is often necessary for the diagnosis of volvulus (Fig. 7.24). It involves a radiation dose of 0.001 Gy, which is a dose significantly lower than the doses with the risk of congenital malformation.

7.8.5 Therapy

7.8.5.1 Surgical Treatment

The management of volvulus with or without perforation in pregnant women is pretty much similar to that of nonpregnant women. The aim of surgical treatment is to remove the obstruction



Fig. 7.24 Plain abdominal radiograph showing sigmoid volvulus in pregnancy [258]. The characteristics of the sigmoid volvulus are distorted due to the enlarged uterus

without a risk of recurrence. The basis of therapy is early surgical intervention [259]. In the absence of peritonitis and during the second trimester of gestation, Utpal and Kamal preferred detorsion by minilaparotomy [260]. Such algorithm was found in 1950 to shorten the operation while the sigmoid resection with anastomosis was performed after puerperium [261]. Diallo et al. justified the choice of intestinal resection by elimination of the risk of recurrence and reduction of morbidity and mortality [262]. Given the impossibility of nonoperative detorsion in Mali and the high risk of recurrence (13.5 % in 30 days after intervention) [262], the recommendation is to perform a sigmoidectomy with anastomosis. This approach has also been recommended in the second trimester of gestation by other authors [263]. In the third trimester, if sufficient intestinal exposure cannot be obtained due to the enlarged uterus, a Cesarean section must be carried out [259]. After detorsion, the deflated loop could be on the left side of the abdomen and should be replaced without even treating the uterus. This could be done by slipping the loop of bowel over the fundus of the uterus (Fig. 7.25). Probably, compression of the uterus could be contributing factor in obstruction when volvulus is partial.

The entire bowel should be examined for other areas of obstruction. Intestinal viability should be assessed cautiously and segmental resection



Fig. 7.25 Diagram showing relative positions of the uterus on the right and sigmoid volvulus on the left and behind the uterus [261]



Fig. 7.26 Sigmoid volvulus in pregnancy, followed by resection and primary anastomosis [258]

with or without anastomosis is often necessary (Fig. 7.26) [259].

7.8.5.2 Conservative Treatment

There is one case of successful decompression by Malecot catheter during pregnancy of a patient with recurrent sigmoid volvulus [264].

7.8.6 Prognosis

The maternal and fetal outcome in sigmoid volvulus has been directly related to the degree of bowel ischemia and subsequent systemic sepsis. In analysis of recent 20 cases, maternal and fetal mortality were 20 and 40 %, respectively, including one ectopic pregnancy. It is important to note that all the maternal deaths occurred in the group of patients where delay in presentation and surgical intervention was more than 2 days [253, 265, 266]. Similarly, five fetal deaths were seen in patients who presented after 48 h of onset of symptoms, as compared to two fetal deaths in patients presenting early in the course of the disease. This observation highlights the fact that high index of clinical suspicion is vital in cases of intestinal obstruction in pregnant patients. This fact needs to be emphasized among the general practitioners and community obstetricians primarily

responsible for taking care of these patients especially those treating their constipation.

7.9 Cecal Volvulus

During pregnancy and the puerperium there should not be much delay in performing laparotomy in doubtful cases.

Spence JH, 1937

7.9.1 General Considerations

Volvulus of the cecum is torsion of the bowel around its own mesentery that results in a closedloop obstruction. Cecal volvulus can occur in 11–25 % of the population who has hypermobility of the proximal colon because of inadequate lateral peritoneal fixation during development [1, 8–11]. Furthermore, the distal ascending colon must be fixed, resulting in a pivot point around which the cecal rotation may occur. While this point of fixation is typically the normal congenital peritoneal attachments, other possibilities include postoperative adhesions or an abdominal mass. In pregnancy, the enlarged uterus may displace any redundant or abnormally mobile cecum out of the pelvis. Partial obstruction may occur from uterine pressure or from kinking of the colon at a fixed point. The ensuing distension raises the colon even higher, producing torsion at this fixed point [56, 267]. Fixed cecum due to adhesion from the previous operations is a predisposing factor for volvulus [268].

7.9.2 History

The first published case found was by White in 1914. The 26-year-old in her 33-week second pregnancy was constipated for 6 years after the drainage of the abscess of appendiceal origin with the incisional hernia (presumably midline incision). The patient then expelled the stillbirth, and after several days indication for the operation was made. The cecal and ascending colon gangrene due to volvulus was found. Resection was performed

but the patient died [269]. Basden in 1934 reported the case of a woman in labor in whom laparotomy (and Cesarean section) was done for a suspected intra-abdominal condition and a volvulus of the cecum was found [270]. Spence in 1937 quoted a case of volvulus shortly after delivery in which too much attention was paid to the associated uterine infection. He stated that "during pregnancy and the puerperium there should not be much delay in performing laparotomy in doubtful cases" [271]. Another case from 1941 was of a patient that presented 17 h after delivering stillborn by forceps. During extensive diagnostic workup, the patient died and at necropsy volvulus of the cecum and part of ascending colon was found [272]. Kohn et al., in 1944, reviewed the literature and reported 79 cases of volvulus in pregnancy, 19 of which were of the right colon [249].

7.9.3 Incidence

Cecal volvulus occurs approximately 1/500,000 pregnancies but may be as low as 1/1,000,000 [273]. In the study by Ballantyne et al., cecal volvulus in pregnancy accounted for 2 % of all sigmoid volvulus in the Mayo Clinic between 1960 and 1980 [162].

7.9.4 Clinical Presentation

The symptoms and findings at clinical examination are often vague and indistinguishable from the usual symptoms attributed to late pregnancy or other causes of an acute abdomen. In a survey of volvulus complicating pregnancy, the condition was diagnosed before laparotomy in only 25 % of the cases [56, 267]. In one case, the diagnosis was more difficult because a 38-year-old woman, gravida 3, para 2, presented at 31 weeks of gestation. The patient had undergone a sigmoid colectomy for Dukes' B adenocarcinoma 11 years previously. She had a subsequent balloon dilatation of a colonic anastomotic stenosis but had otherwise recovered well and was free of recurrence [268]. In pregnancy, cecal volvulus may be mistaken for placental abruption, degenerating fibroids, a ruptured uterus, hyperemesis, and torsion of the ovary, extrauterine pregnancy, acute polyhydramnios, cholecystitis, appendicitis, urinary tract infections with or without urolithiaisis, and other causes of bowel obstruction [274, 275].

7.9.6 Diagnosis

Classically, cecal volvulus presents as bowel obstruction, but often the signs and symptoms are vague. Abdominal radiographs usually demonstrate obstruction, but the findings are not always specific for cecal volvulus (Figs. 7.27 and 7.28). The diagnosis may be obscured if the closed loop is filled with fluid, oriented in an anteroposterior plane, or overlain by loops of air-distended bowel [276]. The intermittent abdominal pain may be misinterpreted as uterine contractions, and emergency Cesarean section for intestinal volvulus has been described [267].

When CT is considered appropriate, a senior radiologist should always be involved in the decision-making process to avoid overutilization of a potentially harmful test (Fig. 7.29). Radiology



Fig. 7.27 Erect chest radiograph showing dilated airfilled bowel loops under the left hemidiaphragm. Shielding of the lower abdomen is present [268]

departments should have specific low-dose CT protocols in place for imaging the acute abdomen in pregnancy so as to avoid confusion when such cases arise. MRI is increasingly used in pregnant patients. MRI has been used extensively in the characterization and staging of neoplastic disease in pregnant women, but its usefulness in the evaluation of the acute abdomen is not yet clear



Fig. 7.28 Right lateral decubitus radiograph showing dilated loops of bowel with air-fluid levels (*arrows*) [268]

[277]. Abdominal MRI has been shown to be accurate for the diagnosis of acute appendicitis [278, 279] (see Chap. 3) and has been used in the setting of pregnancy [280]. However, this has not yet been thoroughly evaluated. Abdominal MRI may potentially be of benefit in demonstrating the site of transition in bowel obstruction and identifying areas of inflammation, abscess formation, or hemorrhage within the abdomen and pelvis [281].

Surgical options in the treatment of cecal volvulus include colonic detorsion open or laparoscopic [282] with or without appendectomy, colonic detorsion and either cecopexy or cecostomy, and right hemicolectomy. Evidence from several retrospective studies in general and pregnant population suggests that recurrence of cecal volvulus with either detorsion, cecopexy, or cecostomy is unacceptably high; thus, right hemicolectomy is the treatment of choice for this disease [275, 283]. In pregnancy, resection of the hypermobile cecum is justified to avoid recurrence.

7.9.7 Prognosis

7.9.7.1 Maternal and Fetal Outcome

It is obvious (see Sect. 7.9.2) that in the early twentieth century, up to 1940, due to complex clinical picture and limited diagnostic modalities,



Fig. 7.29 (a) Axial dynamic CT showing a dilated cecum with an air/feces level in the mid-upper abdomen; (b) The dilated cecum (*C*) shows progressive tapering terminating at the site of torsion (*white arrow*) resulting in the appearance of a bird's beak. Dilated fluid-filled loops of small bowel are shown (*B*). The lack of normal mural

enhancement of the cecum on CT, compared with the normally enhancing small bowel loops, is suggestive of ischemia. The cecum was subsequently found to be necrotic at surgery. (c) Axial views of the *lower* abdomen show the gravid uterus (*black arrows*) [268] the prognosis for mother and the newborn was extremely poor.

7.10 Incarcerated Internal Hernia

7.10.1 Post-Bariatric Surgery

7.10.1.1 Introduction

During the last two decades, there has been a dramatic increase in the number of bariatric surgeries performed for the management of morbid obesity [284], with Roux-en-Y gastric bypass (RYGB) comprising the most frequent such surgery performed in the United States [285, 286]. Laparoscopic RYGB is becoming one of the most commonly performed weight loss surgeries in the United States, especially in females of childbearing age. Weight loss is likely to reduce infertility and increase sexual activity, leading to increase pregnancy rates in such females. The health risks experienced by obese women during pregnancy can be reduced by the weight loss induced by bariatric surgery [287-289], but these patients are at risk of bariatric surgical complications during their pregnancies. Women who have undergone Rouxen-Y gastric bypass for morbid obesity are at risk of internal hernias, intussusception, and small bowel obstruction during pregnancy, which can lead to maternal and/or fetal death [290]. The most common site of herniation following laparoscopic RYGB is through a surgical defect in the transverse mesocolon, which is created when using a retrocolic approach in forming the anastomosis between the Roux limb and gastric pouch. Although some surgeons may opt to use an antecolic approach to avoid the creation of such a defect, it remains possible for small bowel to herniate through a surgical defect in the small bowel mesentery or through a defect between the Roux limb mesentery and the transverse mesocolon, constituting a so-called Petersen's hernia (Fig. 7.30) [292].

Although an internal hernia in this setting is challenging to diagnose clinically given the



Fig. 7.30 Diagram of the internal hernias that may occur following laparoscopic RYGB. The hernia through the transverse mesocolon defect is the most common hernia that occurs following laparoscopic RYGB but is only possible when a retrocolic approach is used. When an antecolic approach is used, it is possible for small bowel

to herniate through the space between the Roux limb mesentery and the transverse mesocolon (Petersen's hernia) or through the surgically created small bowel mesenteric defect. Note that these later two hernias may uncommonly occur in the setting of a retrocolic approach as well [291] nonspecific and often subtle presentation, a delay in diagnosis and operative treatment may result in dire consequences, including bowel incarceration, ischemia, gangrene, sepsis, and possibly death [285, 293, 294]. There has been increasing aware-

dire consequences, including bowel incarceration, ischemia, gangrene, sepsis, and possibly death [285, 293, 294]. There has been increasing awareness by the radiology community of the risk of internal hernia following gastric bypass surgery, as well as of the critical nature of establishing the diagnosis, with numerous recent studies in the radiology literature demonstrating the ability of abdominal CT to diagnose an internal hernia following RYGB [284, 295-298]. A number of recent reports have described internal hernia following RYGB that occurred in a female patient during pregnancy. Indeed, over 80 % of gastric bypass surgeries in the United States are performed in female patients [299], frequently of childbearing age [286, 294]. The significant weight loss that results from the surgery has been found to improve fertility and increase sexual activity, such that pregnancy commonly occurs in patients with a history of RYGB [286, 290, 294, 300].

7.10.1.2 Incidence

Internal hernia has been estimated to occur in up to 5 % of patients following laparoscopic RYGB for morbid obesity [301]. This rate is higher than when this surgery is performed using an open approach, attributed to greater adhesion formation with the open approach that serves to tether and immobilize small bowel loops, preventing their passage through surgically created mesenteric defects [284, 294, 300]. Modifications of the initial bypass procedure to lower the risk of subsequent internal hernia are not fully effective in this aim. For instance, although it has become common to suture all mesenteric defects at the time of initial surgery, the rapid weight loss that occurs postoperatively predisposes to a widening of suture lines and reopening of these defects [285, 286, 300–302].

In 2004, Moore et al. provided the first report of a transmesenteric internal hernia following RYGB occurring in a pregnant patient [290]. The diagnosis was delayed resulting in extensive bowel infarction by the time of eventual emergency laparotomy. The mother and fetus ultimately died. Following this initial case, nine further reports have been identified representing a total of 11 additional patients with internal hernia following RYGB in pregnant patients [285, 286, 293, 294, 299, 300, 303–306]. It is suggested in these reports that pregnancy may contribute to the development of internal hernia secondary to increased abdominal pressure and superior displacement of small bowel loops by the enlarged gravid uterus [285, 286, 294, 300, 303].

The maternal age was in the range of 23-41 years. There was a wide spectrum of intervals between RYGB and the time of internal hernia, ranging from 6 months to 9 years [285, 286, 290, 294]. The possibility of developing an internal hernia following gastric bypass surgery is a lifelong risk [286]. It is notable that almost 50 % of the cases [285, 294, 303-305] occurred within a year of RYGB, in view of the recommendation that women avoid pregnancy for at least 1 year following the procedure to allow for complete wound healing and stabilization of weight [285, 286, 294]. Petersen's hernia occurred in four patients [293, 296, 298, 300], and mostly it occurs in the third trimester and equally in the first and second trimesters.

7.10.1.3 Clinical Presentation

One of the most important aspects in the long-term postoperative care of gastric bypass patients is the prompt diagnosis and treatment of the patient who presents with abdominal pain and obstructive symptoms. In patients who have undergone gastric bypass for morbid obesity, internal hernias of the small bowel, with or without bowel obstruction, can develop and can be catastrophic. Patients can present with severe epigastric pain or periumbilcal pain, initially cramping, and seek to find a position of comfort, either leaning forward or on their side. Patients typically have nausea and retching. The laboratory evaluation is often relatively normal at presentation; this can delay appropriate care if physicians are not experienced in the care of these patients. Plain abdominal X-rays often do not show typical signs of obstruction such as air-fluid levels or dilated loops of bowel, and the findings can be misleading.

Once internal hernias occur, the obstructed afferent limb of duodenum presents no typical

symptomatology suggestive of intestine obstruction [305]; therefore, progression from obstruction to strangulation and ischemia develop. Laboratory findings provide no help in differentiation. Instead, the impression could initially be the diagnosis of conditions such as gastritis, perforation of peptic ulcer, or acute pancreatitis.

7.10.1.4 Diagnosis

In six of 12 (50 %) reports [286, 294, 299, 300, 303], the CT appearance of the internal hernia is demonstrated. In an additional three reports, the CT findings assisted in the diagnosis [285, 305]. The CT findings noted in these cases match the characteristic CT findings of internal hernia following RYGB described in the radiology literature, including an abnormal cluster of small bowel loops and displacement, engorgement, and stretching of the mesenteric vessels [295, 307]. Four of the articles maintain that CT should be obtained promptly, even in the pregnant patient, given increased recognition of the appearance of internal hernia using this method [286, 290, 299, 300].

Abdominal CT scan with oral and intravenous contrast is the best radiological tool for evaluation in gastric bypass patients who present with obstructive symptoms of internal hernias. Radiologists with little experience in the care of these patients can miss the subtle signs of an internal hernia without obvious obstruction. The interpretation of the CT scan by an experienced bariatric surgeon and radiologist experienced in bariatric patients can often make the diagnosis of altered anatomy of an internal hernia [284, 308]. The risk of radiological imaging of the pregnant patient using CT is a major concern, but the benefit is these scenarios need to be considered to avoid catastrophe [309]. The policy for gastric bypass patients presenting with obstructive symptoms of internal hernia typically includes rapid evaluation by abdominal CT scan; however, we have a low threshold to proceed to diagnostic laparoscopy on the basis of clinical symptoms alone.

The various findings identified on MRI in this case match the previously reported CT findings of an internal hernia [295, 297, 298, 302, 307,

310]. It is noted that the mesenteric vessels were not optimally assessed as intravenous gadolinium chelate was not administered; however, such an assessment was not ultimately required for making the diagnosis in this particular case. Previous reports have shown the utility of MRI in the pregnant patient for diagnosing other small bowel abnormalities, including obstruction from postoperative adhesions [311] and ventral hernia [312]. It seems reasonable that MRI could have utility in establishing the diagnosis of an internal hernia in future patients with a similar operative history and presentation. However, MRI cannot replace CT for this diagnosis in all cases. For instance, the only suggestive findings in some cases may involve changes in the mesenteric vasculature, which would not be optimally assessed by unenhanced MRI (Fig. 7.31). Furthermore, MRI may not be available on an emergent basis in all institutions. CT remains an option in cases in which MRI cannot be performed or in which the diagnosis remains equivocal following MRI. Based upon this report, MRI should at least be considered during the evaluation of a pregnant patient with a history of RYGB who presents with abdominal pain, as this approach may enable a confident diagnosis without the use of ionizing radiation [291].

7.10.1.5 Therapy

Treatment depends on the vitality of the bowel. If gangrenous changes are present, then segmental resection with anastomosis is indicated (Fig. 7.32). Since the three cases (27 %) were diagnosed in the third trimester and had exploratory surgeries performed within 2 days of admission, the conclusion drawn is that the cases of the third trimester had serious bowel strangulation due to high pressure. Moreover, due to high fetal survival rate in the third trimester, the decision to perform an exploratory laparotomy is made more easily without hesitation than in other trimesters.

7.10.1.6 Prognosis Maternal Outcome

Mother survived in all (11) cases making mortality rate 0 %, although endometritis and deep venous thrombosis occurred in 1 case [285].



Fig. 7.31 Axial, single-shot, fast spin-echo, MR images (**a**) and (**b**) demonstrate a cluster of small bowel loops in the left upper quadrant, including a dilated loop (*solid arrow*, **a**), that overlie a centrally displaced segment of the transverse colon (*dotted arrow*) and show no overlying omental fat (*solid arrow*, **b**). Axial, fat-suppressed, single-shot, fast spin-echo, MR image (**c**) better demonstrates the presence of mesenteric edema in this region (*solid arrow*). Coronal, single-shot, fast spin-echo, MR

image (d) demonstrates herniation of fat with prominent vessels through a mesenteric defect (*solid arrow*) as well as the abnormally positioned loops of the small bowel within the far *left lateral* aspect of the abdominal cavity with an absence of overlying omental fat (*dotted arrow*). An additional coronal, single-shot, fast spin-echo, MR image (e) confirms the presence of the dilated loop of the small bowel in the left upper quadrant (*solid arrow*) [291]



Fig. 7.32 After Cesarean delivery, an exploratory laparotomy demonstrated gangrenous change of the upper jejunum due to fibrous band involving the afferent limb near the site of the Roux anastomosis. Segmental resection of the nonviable bowel, about 20 cm in length, was performed [304]

Fetal Outcome

The fetus survived in all but 2 [286, 305] of these 11 cases making the mortality rate 18 %. Fetal morbidity is not known.

7.10.2 Spontaneous Incarcerated Internal Hernia

7.10.2.1 Sigmoid Mesocolon Hernia Incidence

The incidence of internal hernia is estimated to account for approximately 1–6 % of intestinal obstruction [313]. Sigmoid mesocolon hernia is an uncommon type and estimated to account for approximately 6 % of internal hernia [314–317]. Up to 2005, there were 15 cases of transmesosigmoid hernias (see Sect. Classification) [318]. There are only two cases in pregnancy and postpartum published (see Sect. Etiology).

Classification

Benson and Killen in 1964 classified these hernias in general population into three types [319]:

- Intersigmoid hernia: Herniation into an intersigmoid fossa, situated at the attachment of the lateral aspect of the sigmoid mesocolon.
- *Transmesosigmoid hernia*: Incarceration of intestinal loops through an isolated, oval defect in the sigmoid mesocolon.
- *Intramesosigmoid hernia*: A congenital, oval defect unrelated to the intersigmoid fossa is present in the lateral peritoneal surface of the mesocolon, and herniation occurs.

Etiology

Pathologic apertures of the mesentery and visceral peritoneum are due mostly to congenital, surgical, traumatic, inflammatory, or circulatory etiologies [314]. Congenital causes of sigmoid mesocolon hernias have also been proposed as possible causes [318, 320]. However, the role of congenital factors remains obscure and theoretical. Some case reports have documented transmesosigmoid hernias developing during pregnancy or postpartum [318, 321]. The authors of these case reports proposed that dilatation and shrinkage of the uterus concomitant with pregnancy or delivery contributed to the development of transmesosigmoid hernias. The abnormal aperture could have been formed from the sigmoid mesocolon tearing by traction due to postpartum shrinkage of the enlarged uterus. One of the theories is that herniation could have occurred a few decades later through the abnormal aperture formed during the pregnant period in some cases.

Clinical Presentation

The clinical features of internal hernia are abdominal pain, distension, and vomiting. According to a review by Kaneko and Imai, more than 21 % of patients complained of left lower abdominal pain [322].

Diagnosis

Plain abdominal X-ray shows distended small bowel loops and air-liquid level formation, suggestive of a mechanical obstruction.

Abdominal CT scan demonstrated (as in all small bowel obstructions) ascites, dilated small

bowel loop with a cutoff at the same level of the small bowel. The key CT findings for diagnosis of the transmesosigmoid hernia included [323]:

- A cluster of dilated fluid-filled loops of the small bowel entrapped in the left posterior and lateral aspect of the sigmoid colon through a mesosigmoid defect.
- The defect was located between the sigmoid colon and the left psoas muscle.
- The sigmoid colon showed anterior and medial displacement.
- These encapsulated loops of the small bowel showed U- or C-shaped configurations and wall thickening representing closed-loop obstruction and ischemic change.
- Attached mesentery with vessels engorgement and fat obliteration indicating strangulation.
- The proximal small bowel showing dilatation. However, in the majority of cases, the diagnosis of transmesosigmoid hernia is confirmed only by surgical intervention [324–326].

Therapy

Patients with small bowel obstruction not responding to conservative management require operation. If an internal hernia is suspected, the operation should be prompt, as strangulation and gangrene of the bowel is likely to occur if the surgery is delayed. The role of laparoscopy in patients with intestinal obstruction is being increasingly recognized in general population, but due to small number of pregnant patients, its role in pregnancy is not defined. Kaneko and Imai reported that necrosis of the strangulated intestine occurred in up to 80 % of patients with a transmesosigmoid hernia during the course of treatment, necessitating extensive resection of the small intestine [322].

Prognosis

Maternal outcome is excellent because in both cases there were no massive bowel resections and pregnant population is mostly young and without comorbidities.

7.10.2.2 Transomental Herniation

Idiopathic transomental herniation in general population is an extremely rare cause of small bowel obstruction, accounting for just 1–4 % of all

cases of intra-abdominal herniation [327]. There is only one case published on this pathology, but with confusing intraoperative description, different to one found in the title of the article (There was a hernia sac between the root of the mesentery and transverse mesocolon). Her operation was uncomplicated and lasted for about 90 min. She had an uneventful postoperative course is standard term for normal postoperative course. She was discharged on the fifth postoperative day with a continuing pregnancy. She went into labor at term, had a labor epidural, and was delivered by emergency Cesarean section for suboptimal cardiotocography. A good sized healthy female baby was born. She had an uneventful postoperative course [328].

7.11 Gastric Outlet Obstruction

7.11.1 Heterotopic Pancreas

7.11.1.1 Incidence

Heterotopic pancreas (HP) in general population is often found incidentally in patients operated on for other reasons or during autopsies. The condition is relatively uncommon; it has been found in 0.6-13 % of patients in autopsy studies [329, 330] and encountered in about one of 500 operations in the upper abdomen [331–336]. A few cases of HP as a cause of gastric outlet obstruction in infant [337], child [338], and adults [329, 339-345] have been published. There is only one case of HP causing gastric outlet obstruction in pregnancy [84]. There is one case of gastric outlet obstruction in pregnancy due to active chronic peptic ulcer [346] and another of a case of HP (in the small bowel) causing small bowel intussusception (see Sect. 7.7.1) [85].

7.11.1.2 Embryology

It is possible that early in fetal life, during rotation of the foregut and fusion of the dorsal and ventral parts of the pancreas, small parts are separated from it and continue to develop in the wrong location [347]. Most often, HP is found in the stomach, duodenum, and jejunum, but it may also be found anywhere in the digestive tract, intra-abdominally, in the mediastinum, and in the lung [348].

7.11.1.3 Clinical Presentation

The symptoms can be (a) non-emergent such as epigastric pain (77 %) and abdominal fullness (30 %), (b) semi-urgent as tarry stools (24 %) due to ulceration, or (c) emergent as due to intussusception and obstruction [333, 349–351]. Gastric outlet obstrucion mostly presents first as post-prandial vomiting and weight loss with progression of vomiting [342, 345].

Although HP often exists from childhood, it seldom causes symptoms. Conditions that trigger this previously asymptomatic disorder to become symptomatic include bacterial infection and pancreatitis [352, 353], and there is only one report of an ectopic pancreas becoming symptomatic due to pregnancy [84]. Authors think that symptoms developed as the enlarging uterus narrowed both the gastroduodenal canal and the peritoneal space, although the ectopic pancreas itself existed beforehand. Currently, there is no report about the relationship of enlargement of a HP with the hormonal changes in gestation.

7.11.1.4 Diagnosis

This disorder is difficult to diagnose preoperatively, despite modern diagnostic procedures such as abdominal ultrasonography, gastroduodenoscopy (Fig. 7.33), and abdominal CT [351, 354]. According to one report of patients in general population, only 6 % (1/17) of them were considered to have a HP preoperatively [351]. In the only published case in pregnancy [84], an accurate diagnosis was not able to be made from the abdominal MRI findings because of the contrast medium restrictions and the motion artifact of the fetus (Fig. 7.34). Degenerated GIST is similar to a submucosal tumor with a central cyst, although it usually grows extraluminally rather than intraluminally in the upper stomach. Contrast-enhanced CT scans may help to make a prompt diagnosis [355]. In conclusion, HP should be considered in the differential diagnosis of a potentially obstructive gastric submucosal tumor, even though it is a rare event.



Fig. 7.33 Preoperative gastro-fiberscopic examination showed a submucosal tumor prolapsing through the pyloric ring and obstructing the gastric outlet [84]

7.11.1.5 Therapy

There are two standard procedures for gastric outlet obstruction. One is endoscopic balloon dilatation (especially suitable for peptic gastric outlet obstruction) and another is surgery. Surgery is always indicated when there is a suspicion of malignancy. Taking a full-thickness biopsy of the lesion at surgery is mandatory for establishing the diagnosis of HP from a frozen section; however, this carries the risk of scattering cells if there is malignant disease [334]. This disorder can be treated by various operative procedures, including bypass gastroenterostomy or antrectomy with gastroduodenal anastomosis [334-336]. Lymphadenectomy is not considered necessary as lymphatic spread rarely occurs from a HP or GIST [356]. Less invasive surgery can successfully be performed through a small skin incision. Antrectomy without lymph node dissection was most appropriate to avoid interruption of the pregnancy.

Histologically, HP with mucus retention of the gastric antrum needs to be differentiated from duplication and mucinous carcinoma of the stomach. Frozen sections at surgery are not enough to distinguish these three diseases without verifiable pancreatic tissue [357]. Duplication of the stomach can easily be ruled out if the lining of the



Fig. 7.34 T2-weighted magnetic resonance imaging showed a $4.7 \times 3.6 \times 2.4$ cm target-like tumor in the posterior wall of the gastric antrum (*arrowhead*). The relatively large central portion showed a high signal intensity suggesting cystic components. The fetus can be clearly seen in the low abdomen [84]

cysts did not consist of normal gastric mucosa. Although extremely rare, the possibility of adenocarcinoma arising from ectopic gastric pancreas must also be considered [358].

7.12 Gynecologic Causes of Intestinal Obstruction

The cause of the intestinal obstruction is very important because apart from treating obstruction with its consequences itself, also a cause itself sometimes should be treated additionally. Gynecologic causes of acute abdomen are present in the separate chapter, and gynecologic conditions would unlikely be considered as an underlying cause of intestinal obstruction.

7.12.1 Ovarian Teratoma

7.12.1.1 Incidence

The occurrence of teratoma with pregnancy is uncommon; only about 10 % of the cases of matured cystic teratoma are diagnosed during pregnancy [359]. The most of the cases presented in the second trimester [360, 361]. Mature cystic teratomas usually occur in young women with a peak age incidence of between the ages of 20 and 40 years [362].

7.12.1.2 Clinical Presentation

The most frequent symptom of teratoma is lower abdominal pain. Only few cases present for the first time with abdominal mass [363]. Though the complications of teratoma in pregnancy include torsion, rupture, obstruction to birth canal, there is only one reported case of its association with intestinal obstruction [361]. There was 2-week history of abdominal pain, abdominal distension, and vomiting. The pain was located around the umbilical region and was colicky in nature. There was associated constipation with signs of generalized abdominal tenderness.

7.12.1.3 Diagnosis

With respect to diagnosis, abdominal ultrasound (transabdominal and transvaginal) scan is the method of choice. In the single case report, a repeat ultrasound scan also reported a singleton intrauterine pregnancy with vague abdominal masses on both sides of the uterus and distended bowel loops. It is able to determine the dimension of the tumor [361].

7.12.1.4 Therapy

A diagnosis of intestinal obstruction in pregnancy was made, and a laparotomy was performed. Findings at surgery were those of bilateral ovarian masses (benign cystic teratoma) with the right causing kinking of the small intestine (ileum). The right mass adhered partially to the ileum, and it separated from it without difficulty (Figs. 7.35 and 7.36). The adhesion might have resulted from a response of the surrounding tissue, including intestine to the pressure effect of the tumor. On the other hand, it might have also resulted from minor leak of tumor content into the surrounding tissue. However, there was no evidence of invasion of the intestinal wall thus ruling out gross feature of malignancy. The size of both tumors was approximately 15 cm in



Fig. 7.35 Teeth and other structures of benign ovarian teratoma causing small bowel obstruction with dilated loops [361]



Fig. 7.36 Intra-abdominal teratoma being teased from distended bowel loops [361]

diameter. This tumor possibly existed before the onset of pregnancy. Caspi et al. reported that teratomas less than 6 cm occurring before pregnancy do not grow during pregnancy [364].

7.12.1.5 Prognosis

As the tumor was benign, the pregnancy was carried to term and she delivered a male baby by spontaneous vertex delivery. APGAR score of the baby at birth was 7 at 1 min and 8 at 5 min [361].

7.12.2 Ectopic Pregnancy

7.12.2.1 Incidence

Most complications of ectopic pregnancy are in the form of tubal rupture with massive hemorrhage and hemorrhagic shock. There are only three cases of intestinal obstruction due to ectopic pregnancy published. Catani et al. reported a case of intestinal obstruction due to adhesion from an ectopic pregnancy located on the mesenteric side of the ileum [365]. The other similar case of terminal ileum obstruction is presented by Singh [366]. Orawke et al. reported another case of combined intrauterine and extrauterine pregnancy diagnosed preoperatively as simple intestinal obstruction [367].

7.12.2.2 Clinical Presentation

There are two conditions that present simultaneously. The most common signs and symptoms of ectopic pregnancy include amenorrhea, abdominal pain, irregular vaginal bleeding, and pain on abdominal or pelvic examination. A pelvic adnexal mass is palpated in only 50 % of the patients. Unfortunately, the most common signs and symptoms of ectopic pregnancy are correct in predicting only 50% of cases [368]. Abdominal pain is the single most consistent feature of ectopic pregnancy [369]. Clinicians should have a high index of suspicion for ectopic pregnancy in patients with a previous history of tubal pregnancy, tubal surgery, pelvic inflammatory disease (PID), tubal disease, endometriosis, abdominal surgery itself, intrauterine device, fertility treatment, smoking, and history of multiple sexual partners.

The presentation of bowel obstruction is described earlier in the chapter (see Sect. 7.1).

7.12.2.3 Differential Diagnosis

Possible differential diagnoses include [370]:

- Pelvic inflammatory disease
- Acute appendicitis
- · Typhoid enteritis
- Incomplete septic abortion
- Uterine fibroid
- Gastroenteritis
- Peptic ulcer
- Intestinal obstruction

7.12.2.4 Diagnosis

To improve the chances of correctly diagnosing an ectopic pregnancy, admitting staff should obtain accurate menstrual and sexual history, and facilities should be able to provide serum β -human chorionic gonadotropin (β HCG) levels and transvaginal ultrasound scans [370]. Transabdominal ultrasound is of little help due to dilated bowel loops which prevent adequate visualization. The diagnosis of bowel obstruction is described earlier in the chapter, and diagnostic algorithm is standard when intestinal obstruction is suspected. These diagnostic modalities itself cannot reveal ectopic pregnancy as the cause of obstruction. First, diagnostic modality is plain abdominal X-ray showing air-liquid levels (Fig. 7.37).

Almost all ectopic pregnancies are tubal (97.7 %); therefore, obstruction develops in the lower abdomen, and two of three cases were located in the terminal ileum [365, 366].

7.12.2.5 Therapy

There are several therapeutic options for ectopic pregnancy, including medical (methotrexate), expectant, and surgical. In cases with intestinal obstruction due to ectopic pregnancy, surgery is the only modality to deal with obstruction and ectopic pregnancy simultaneously.

Surgical Therapy

The type of operation for intestinal obstruction depends on the severity of the obstruction. If simple, adhesiolysis is performed. If gangrene is



Fig. 7.37 Plain abdominal radiographs with the patient in both the upright and supine positions show multiple air-fluid levels and dilated jejunal loops [366]

present due to long-standing obstruction or strangulation, bowel resection is made. Decision on continuity or stoma is made on several factors as in other causes of intestinal obstruction.

Gynecologic Therapy

The type of operation for ectopic pregnancy depends on the location of ectopic pregnancy. Treatment of choice for unruptured ectopic pregnancy is salpingostomy, sparing the affected Fallopian tube and thereby improving future reproductive outcome. Salpingectomy is performed if Fallopian tube is morphologically changed in a way that it precludes further fertility.

7.13 Intestinal Obstruction Caused by Normal Pregnancy

7.13.1 History

Pinard in 1902 was quoted by LePage et al.: There is no need to begin another chapter in puerperal pathology entitled 'Intestinal Occlusion of Pregnancy'. I have never seen intestinal occlusion complicate a normal pregnancy [371]. The explanations offered by the various French and German writers varied. The French writers discuss the anatomic causes in abdomens without previous surgical intervention and so without adhesions as far as is known. Sencert and Cuneo called attention to the intestinal occlusion caused by a loop of bowel caught and held by the infundibulopelvic ligament, the latter being held taut by a gravid uterus rising into the abdomen. Vautrin, of Nancy, in 1922 presented two cases of acute intestinal obstruction caused apparently by normal pregnancy [372]. In discussing these cases Vautrin pointed out the "colic angulation" caused by the tense infundibulopelvic ligament, the stercoral accumulation adding to the trouble, and the two causing obstruction. Ludwig, in 1913, assembled 96 cases of intestinal obstruction occurring during pregnancy. He found the condition most common in the 3rd and 4th months and again in the last 3 weeks of pregnancy [2]. These cases were perhaps in part aggravated by the pregnancy, but none could be directly attributed to the pregnancy alone. In 1918, Fleischauer [373] reported two intestinal obstructions during pregnancy - one, a woman pregnant 4 months, with severe obstruction and peritonitis. At the autopsy, a hindrance to the passage of the intestinal contents was found at a point where the possibility of compression between the uterus and pelvic brim arose. There was also dilatation of the ureters where they entered the pelvis, so that in this case the gravid uterus must be considered the cause of the obstruction, in his opinion. According to Fleischauer, this case confirmed the opinion of Van der Hoeven, in 1912, that in the 3rd and 4th months of pregnancy an occlusion of bowel is more liable to appear than at any other time, that is to say, at the time the uterus rises beyond the brim of the pelvis [374]. Der Verf was of the opinion that in the final analysis the cause of the ileus is to be found in the bowel itself owing to muscle weakness and loss of muscle tone. A second case described by Fleischauer appeared at the 6th month. The obstruction was caused by adhesions from a previous operation - the growing uterus being simply the deciding factor in the cause of the ileus. In LePage et al.'s comprehensive treatise on the subject from 1913, the patients are divided into two classes [371]:

- Without any past history of intestinal or peritoneal trouble
- With history of intestinal or peritoneal trouble and possible operation

LePage et al. say: If we can diagnose those exceptional cases in which the presence of a gravid uterus suffices to produce obstruction, even occlusion, in an intestine non-adherent and with no bands, but simply compressed, therapeutics should immediately consist in getting rid of the uterine tumor. This course, he adds, raises the great question of the right of the fetus to life. Kohler, in 1920, says the cases in which a pregnant uterus alone produces the ileus are rare [375].

7.13.2 Incidence

The incidence is extremely rare. Review of the literature up to 1926 by Bohler found only twelve cases published in a paper from 1930 [376].

Additional four cases have been collected since (see Sect. 7.13.3).

7.13.3 Pathophysiology

The concept of pathophysiologic process is simple. The enlarged uterus causes compression, on the locations where the bowel cannot move freely or where there are junctions of mobile and immobile parts of the bowel:

- 1. Rectosigmoid junction (pelvic brim)
- 2. Point where the bowel, in a form of a stoma, enters the abdominal wall
- 3. Ileum proximal to ileoanal pouch (J-pouch)

Ad 1. Rectosigmoid junction is the most common location because the uterus is located in the lower abdomen in all phases of uterine enlargement. Possible additional factor is long sigmoid loop predisposing to kinking and development of sharp angles [373, 374, 377].

Ad 2. Theoretically, incidence is increasing as the pregnancy advances due to enlargement of the uterus (both cases are after 32 weeks of gestation). In pregnant patients with the normal bowel anatomy, the terminal ileal loops remain relatively mobile, allowing them to move aside when abutted by the enlarging uterus and thereby maintain normal patency and function. The obstruction can have several similar mechanical mechanisms. The enlarging uterus may in addition drag on the ileostomy loop from within, causing stomal retraction. Incarceration is a theoretical risk; it can arise either from adhesions fixing the retroverted uterus in the pelvis, or possibly from the pernicious habit of rectal surgeons of using the uterus to close the pelvic floor after excision of the rectum. Stomal problems are common and are caused by displacement, enlargement, and sometimes prolapse. Fortunately, most of the stretching of the abdominal wall is in the region of the linea alba, and the stoma gets eased out of the way laterally. It should be noted that in patients

with ileostomy, additional nutritional support, as oral iron, can provoke ileostomy dysfunction.

Ad 3. Explanation could be that ileum proximal to J-pouch is more or less tensed and cannot freely move away from the enlarging uterus and therefore obstruction occurs [378].

There are some conditions that should be fulfilled for the diagnosis of *intestinal obstruction caused by normal pregnancy*:

- No obstructive symptoms before pregnancy except long-standing constipation
- No other causes of obstruction intraoperatively
- Compression of the enlarged uterus on the bowel at the site where the proximal distended bowel continues to the collapsed bowel
- No other causes of stomal obstruction (parastomal hernia, stenosis, or prolapse)

7.13.4 Diagnosis

When intestinal obstruction is suspected, of any cause, plain abdominal X-ray is most often diagnostic and sufficient for the indication for the emergent operation. MRI of the abdomen with or without contrast (oral or intravenous) can be used in unequivocal cases (Fig. 7.38). Multiplanar images could demonstrate multiple loops of the dilated small intestine. The point of transition from distended to the collapsed bowel can be identified with or without focal lesion as they likely cause of obstruction. MRI is important because it can delineate bowel wall thickening or mucosal abnormalities or signs of parastomal hernia [242].

7.13.5 Therapy

It is fortunate that the condition is extremely rare, and when it does occur the majority of babies have reached the age of viability. It would seem sane to suggest, then, that when intestinal obstruction intervenes in the course of normal intrauterine pregnancy, the abdomen be opened and the cause, if at all possible, be ascertained. If there are no causes of obstruction except bowel compression by the enlarged uterus, then Cesarean section should be performed.

If there is suspicion that intestinal obstruction is due to pregnancy, without strangulation, and is present near term, the delivery should be started, vaginally or by Cesarean section. This method





Fig. 7.38 (a) Coronal T2-weighted images identify dilated loops of the small bowel (indicated by the *white arrow*) from the left upper quadrant down to the level of the ileostomy in the right iliac fossa (indicated by the *black arrow*); (b) Axial image at the level of the stoma identifies a change in caliber, (indicated by the *white arrow*) from the dilated small bowel to the collapsed bowel adjacent to the uterus indicating the compressive effect of the uterus to be the cause of obstruction; (c) Dilated loops of the small bowel in the midline posterior to the uterus (indicated by the *white arrow*) [242]



Fig. 7.38 (continued)

can be therapeutic [379] but should be performed with caution.

References

- Houston J, cited by Hansen F. Intestinal obstruction in the fourth month of pregnancy due to adhesions. J Iowa Med Soc. 1941;31:237.
- 2. Ludwig F. Z Geburtsh Gynäk. 1913;75:324.
- Levy-Klotz, Cuneo, Pinard. Ann de Gynéc et d'Obst. 1918;10:372.
- Eliason E, Erb W. Intestinal obstruction complicating pregnancy. Surgery. 1937;1:65–73.
- Goldthorp WO. Intestinal obstruction during pregnancy and the puerperium. Br J Clin Pract. 1966;20:367–76.
- Perdue PW, Johnson Jr HW, Stafford PW. Intestinal obstruction complicating pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1992; 164:384–8.
- Smith JA, Bartlett MK. Acute surgical emergencies of the abdomen in pregnancy. N Engl J Med. 1940;223: 529–31.
- Morris DW. Intestinal obstruction and pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol Br Commonw. 1965;72:36–44.
- Myerson S, Holtz T, Ehrinpreis M, Dhar R. Small bowel obstruction in pregnancy. Am J Gastroenterol. 1995;90:299–302.

- Damore 2nd LJ, Damore TH, Longo WE, Miller TA. Congenital intestinal malrotation causing gestational intestinal obstruction. A case report. J Reprod Med. 1997;42:805–8.
- Lopez Carral JM, Esen UI, Chandrashekar MV, Rogers IM, Olajide. Volvulus of the right colon at pregnancy. Int J Clin Pract. 1998;52:270–1.
- Chiedozi LC, Ajabor L, Iweze F. Small intestinal obstruction in pregnancy and puerperium. Saudi J Gastroenterol. 1999;5:134–9.
- Dunselman GAJ. Intestinal obstruction in pregnancy. Trop Doct. 1983;13:174–7.
- Osime OC, Onakewhor J, Irowa OO. Intussusception in pregnancy – a rarely considered diagnosis. Afr J Reprod Health. 2010;14:145–8.
- Hudson CN. Ileostomy in pregnancy. Proc R Soc Med. 1972;65:281–3.
- Lederle FA. Epidemiology of constipation in elderly patients. Drug-utilisation and cost-containment strategies. Drugs Aging, 1995;6:465–9.
- Anderson AS. Constipation during pregnancy: incidence and methods used in treatment in a group of Cambridgeshire women. Health Visit. 1984;57: 363–4.
- Marshall K, Thompson KA, Walsh DM. Incidence of urinary incontinence and constipation during pregnancy and postpartum: survey of current findings at the Rotunda lying-in hospital. BJOG. 1998;105: 400–2.
- Rome foundation. Guidelines Rome 3 diagnostic criteria for functional gastrointestinal disorders. J Gastrointestin Liver Dis. 2006;15:307–12.
- Derbyshire E, Davies J, Costarelli V. Diet, physical inactivity and the prevalence of constipation throughout and after pregnancy. Matern Child Nutr. 2006;2: 127–34.
- Derbyshire EJ, Davies J, Detmar P. Changes in bowel function: pregnancy and the puerperium. Dig Dis Sci. 2007;52:324–8.
- 22. Moriarty KJ, Irving MH. ABC of colorectal disease. Constipation. Br Med J. 1992;304:1237–40.
- Nelson MM, Forfar JO. Association between drugs administered during pregnancy and congenital abnormalities of the fetus. Br Med J. 1971;1:523–7.
- Heinonen OP, Stone D, Shapiro S. Birth defects and drugs in pregnancy. Littleton: Publishing Sciences Group; 1977.
- Biomedical Information Corporation. Compendium of drug therapy. New York: Biomedical Information Corp; 1984.
- Berkowitz RL, Cousten DR, Mochizcki TK. Handbook for prescribing medications during pregnancy. Boston: Little, Brown & Co.; 1981.
- West L, Warren J, Cutts T. Diagnosis of irritable bowel syndrome, constipation and diarrhea in pregnancy. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 1992;21:793–801.
- DePiro JT, Michael KA, Clark BA, et al. Absorption of polyethylene glycol after administration of a PEGelectrolyte lavage solution. Clin Pharm. 1986;5: 153–5.

- American Gastroenterological Association Institute. medical position statement on the use of gastrointestinal medications in pregnancy. Gastroenterology. 2006;131:278–82.
- Ogilvie H. Large-intestine colic due to sympathetic deprivation: a new clinical syndrome. Br Med J. 1948;2:671–3.
- Atamanalp SS, Yildirgan MI, Mahmut Başoğlu M, et al. Ogilvie's syndrome: presentation of 15 cases. Turk J Med Sci. 2007;37:105–11.
- 32. Stephenson KR, Rodriguez-Bigas MA. Decompression of the large intestine in Ogilvie's syndrome by a colonoscopically placed long intestinal tube. Surg Endosc. 1994;8:116–7.
- Dorudi S, Berry AR, Kettlewell MG. Acute colonic pseudoobstruction. Br J Surg. 1992;79:99–103.
- Datta SN, Stephenson BM, Havard TJ, Salaman JR. Acute colonic pseudo-obstruction. Lancet. 1993; 341:690.
- Vanek VW, Al-Salti M. Acute pseudo-obstruction of the colon (Ogilvie's syndrome). An analysis of 400 cases. Dis Colon Rectum. 1986;29:203–10.
- Jetmore AB, Timmicke AE, Byron Gathright J, et al. Ogilvie's syndrome: colonoscopic decompression and analysis of predisposing factors. Dis Colon Rectum. 1992;35:1135–42.
- Dickson MA, McClure JH. Acute colonic pseudoobstruction after caesarean section. Int J Obstet Anesth. 1994;3:234–6.
- Delgado-Aros C, Camilleri M. Pseudo-obstruction in the critically ill. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol. 2003;17:427–44.
- Camilleri M. Acute colonic pseudo-obstruction (Ogilvie's syndrome). http://www.uptodate.com.
- Stephenson BM, Morgan AR, Salaman JR, Wheeler MH. Ogilvie's syndrome: a new approach to an old problem. Dis Colon Rectum. 1995;38:424–7.
- Strecker JR, Jaluvka V. Spontaneous caecum perforation following caesarean section. Geburtshilfe Frauenheilkd. 1988;48:489–93.
- Keswani RK, Singh RB, Banga BB, et al. Nonobstructive caecal perforation (Ogilvie's syndrome) after normal vaginal delivery. Indian J Gastroenterol. 1989;8:121–2.
- Saclarides TJ, Harrison J. Pseudo-obstruction (Ogilvie's syndrome). In: Fazio VW, Church JM, Delaney CP, editors. Current therapy in colon and rectal surgery. 2nd ed. Philadelphia: Elsevier Mosby; 2005. p. 321–6.
- Senagore AJ. Ogilvie: I remember that name. Curr Surg. 2001;58:345–9.
- 45. Kodner IJ, Fry RD, Fleshman JW, et al. Colon, rectum and anus. In: Schwartz SI, Shires GT, Daly JM, Fischer JE, Galloway AC, editors. Principles of surgery. 7th ed. New York: McGraw Hill; 1999. p. 1275.
- 46. Rolandelli RH. Diarrhea and constipation. In: Zinner MJ, Schwartz SI, Ellis H, Arstley SW, McFadden DW, editors. Maingot's abdominal operations. 10th ed. Stamford: Appleton and Lange; 1997. p. 347.
- 47. Saha AK, Newman E, Giles M, Horgan K. Ogilvie's syndrome with caecal perforation after Caesarean

section: a case report. J Med Case Reports. 2009;3:6177.

- Bloch P, Contou JF. Ogilvie's syndrome and nonmechanical obstructions. Rev Prat. 1993;43:711–5.
- Shakir AJ, Sajid MS, Kianifard B, Baig MK. Ogilvie's syndrome-related right colon perforation after cesarean section: a case series. Kaohsiung J Med Sci. 2011;27:234–8.
- Cartlidge D, Seenath M. Acute pseudo-obstruction of the large bowel with caecal perforation following normal vaginal delivery: a case report. J Med Case Reports. 2010;4:123.
- Schnitker MA, Mattman PE, Bliss TL. A clinical study of malnutrition in Japanese prisoners of war. Ann Intern Med. 1951;35:69–96.
- Solomon SM, Kirby DF. The refeeding syndrome: a review. J Parenter Enteral Nutr. 1989;14:90–7.
- Levine MG, Esser D. Total parental nutrition for the treatment of hyperemesis gravidarum: maternal nutritional effects and fetal outcome. Obstet Gynecol. 1988;72:102–7.
- Lee RV, Rodgers BD, Young C, Eddy E. Total parental nutrition during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1986;68:563–71.
- Bellingham F, Mekay R, Winston C. Pregnancy and intestinal obstruction. A dangerous combination. Med J Aust. 1949;2:318.
- Harer Jr WB, Harer Sr WE. Volvulus complicating pregnancy and the puerperium; report of three cases and review of literature. Obstet Gynecol. 1958;12:399–406.
- 57. Stringer MD, Willetts IE. John Hunter, Fredrick Treves and intussusception. Ann R Coll Surg Engl. 2000;82:18–23.
- Azar T, Berger DL. Adult intussusception. Ann Surg. 1997;226:134–8.
- Huang WS, Changchien CS, Lu SN. Adult intussusception, a 12-year experience with emphasis on etiology and analysis of risk factors. Chang Gung Med J. 2000;23:284–90.
- Eisen LK, Cunningham JD, Aufses Jr AH. Intussusception in adults: institutional review. J Am Coll Surg. 1999;188(3):90–5.
- Alexander R, Traverso P, Bolorunduro OB, et al. Profiling adult intussusception patients: comparing colonic versus enteric intussusception. Am J Surg. 2011;202:487–91.
- Patankar T, Prasad S, Patankar Z, Chaudhry S. Ileoileo-colic intussusception secondary to an ileal lipoma. J Assoc Physicians India. 1999;47:923–5.
- 63. Catalano O. Transient small bowel intussusception: CT findings in adults. Br J Radiol. 1997;70:805–8.
- Sato M, Ishida H, Konno K, et al. Long-standing painless intussusception in adults. Eur Radiol. 2000;10:811–3.
- Rathore MA, Andrabi SIH, Mansha M. Adult intussusception – a surgical dilemma. J Ayub Med Coll Abbottabad. 2006;18:3–6.
- Gayer G, Zissin R, Apter S, et al. Pictorial review: adult intussusception – a CT diagnosis. Br J Radiol. 2002;75:185–90.

- Lvoff N, Breiman RS, Coakley FV, et al. Distinguishing features of self-limiting adult smallbowel intussusception identified at CT. Radiology. 2003;227:68–72.
- Williamson H. Intussusception through a gastroenterostomy wound occurring during labour. Proc R Soc Med. 1914;7:303–5.
- Connolly MM, Unti JA, Nora PF. Bowel obstruction in pregnancy. Surg Clin North Am. 1995;75:101–13.
- Seidman DS, Heyman Z, Ben-Ari GY, et al. Use of magnetic resonance imaging in pregnancy to diagnose intussusception induced by colonic cancer. Obstet Gynecol. 1992;79:822–3.
- Chaffen L, Mason VR, Slemons JM. Intussusception during pregnancy. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1937;64:817.
- Choi SA, Park SJ, Lee HK, et al. Preoperative diagnosis of small-bowel intussusception in pregnancy with the use of sonography. J Ultrasound Med. 2005;24:1575–7.
- Kocakoc E, Bozgeyik Z, Koc M, Balaban M. Idiopathic postpartum intussusception: a rare cause of acute abdominal pain. Med Princ Pract. 2010;19:163–5.
- Harma M, Harma MI, Karadeniz G, et al. Idiopathic ileoileal invagination two days after cesarean section. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2011;37:160–2.
- Yalamarthi S, Smith RC. Adult intussusception: case reports and review of literature. Postgrad Med J. 2005;81:174–7.
- Martin-Lorenzo JG, Torralba-Martinez A, Liron-Ruiz R, et al. Intestinal invagination in adults: preoperative diagnosis and management. Int J Colorectal Dis. 2004;19:68–72.
- Barussaud M, Regenet N, Briennon X, et al. Clinical spectrum and surgical approach of adult intussusceptions: a multicentric study. Int J Colorectal Dis. 2006; 21:834–9.
- Gould CH, Maybee GJ, Leininger B, Winter 3rd WE. Primary intussusception in pregnancy: a case report. J Reprod Med. 2008;53:703–7.
- Guyomard A, Calmelet P, Dellinger P, et al. Spontaneous acute intussusception in a pregnant woman. J Gynecol Obstet Biol Reprod (Paris). 2010;39:251–3.
- Luhmann A, Tait R, Hassn A. Intussusception in a 20 weeks pregnant woman: a case report. Cases J. 2009; 2:6546.
- Penney D, Ganapathy R, Jonas-Obichere M, El-Refeay H. Intussusception: a rare cause of abdominal pain in pregnancy. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2006;28:723–5.
- 82. Insegno W, Fiorone E, Castrati G, et al. Intestinal intussusception in pregnancy with obstruction, caused by benign neurilemmoma. Role of abdominal echocardiography in the preoperative diagnosis. Minerva Ginecol. 1996;48:505–9.
- Shenhav S, Gemer O, Segal S, et al. Preoperative diagnosis of intestinal intussusception in pregnancy. A case report. J Reprod Med. 2000;45:501–3.
- Ikematsu Y, Nishiwaki Y, Kida H, et al. Gastric outlet obstruction caused by a heterotopic pancreas in a pregnant woman: report of a case. Surg Today. 2003; 33:952–5.

- Gurbulak B, Kabul E, Dural C, et al. Heterotopic pancreas as a leading point for small-bowel intussusception in a pregnant woman. J Pancreas. 2007;8:584–7.
- 86. Samara C, Tsikini A, Antoniou S, et al. Ultrasonographic and computed tomography manifestations of intussusception secondary to primary non-Hodgkin's lymphoma diagnosed in puerperium: report of a case and review of the literature. Eur J Gynaecol Oncol. 2002;23:569–72.
- Vicdan K, Alaybeyoğlu L, Oğuz S, et al. Ultrasonographic appearance of non-Hodgkin's lymphoma in a pregnant woman. Gynecol Obstet Invest. 1996;41:284–5.
- Choi SH, Han JK, Kim SH. Intussusception in adults: from stomach to rectum. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2004;183:691–8.
- Kretzschmar U, Weidenhammer K, Rexroth W. Idiopathic intussusception in adults. Rontgenblatter. 1989;42:484–6.
- Begos DG, Sandor A, Modlin IM. The diagnosis and management of adult intussusception. Am J Surg. 1997;173:88–94.
- Abdul MA, Yusuf LM, Haggai D. Intussusception in pregnancy – report of a case. Niger J Surg Res. 2004;6:61–3.
- 92. Toso C, Erne M, Lenzlinger PM, et al. Intussusception as a cause of bowel obstruction in adults. Swiss Med Wkly. 2005;135:87–90.
- Khan MN, Agrawal A, Strauss P. Ileocolic intussusception- A rare cause of acute intestinal obstruction in adults; case report and literature review. World J Emerg Surg. 2008;3:26–31.
- 94. Steinberg ML, Nisenbaum HL, Horii SC, Salhany KE. Post-cesarean section pain secondary to intussuscepting colonic adenocarcinoma. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 1997;10:362–5.
- Alzen G, Funke G, Troung S. Pitfalls in the diagnosis of intussusception. J Clin Ultrasound. 1989;17:481–8.
- Swischuk L, Hayden Jr C. The pediatric gastrointestinal tract. In: Rumack CM, Wilson SR, Charboneau JW, editors. Diagnostic ultrasound. St Louis: Mosby Year Book; 1991. p. 1201–19.
- Del-Pozo G, Albillos J, Tejedor D. Intussusception: ultrasound findings with pathologic correlation – the crescent-in-doughnut sign. Radiology. 1996;199:688–92.
- Cerro P, Magrini L, Porcari P, De Angelis O. Sonographic diagnosis of intussusceptions in adults. Abdom Imaging. 2000;25:45–7.
- Warshauer DM, Lee JK. Adult intussusception detected at CT or MR imaging: clinical-imaging correlation. Radiology. 1999;212:853–60.
- Birchard KR, Brown MA, Hyslop WB, et al. MRI of acute abdominal and pelvic pain in pregnant patients. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2005;184:452–8.
- Zubaidi A, Al-Saif F, Silverman R. Adult intussusception: a retrospective review. Dis Colon Rectum. 2006;49:1546–51.
- 102. Mateen MA, Saleem S, Rao PC, et al. Transient small bowel intussusceptions: ultrasound findings

and clinical significance. Abdom Imaging. 2006;31: 410–6.

- 103. Casey FE, Lau KN, Mesbah MC, Khalife ME. Use of laparoscopy for resolution of intussusception in the third trimester of pregnancy: a case report. J Reprod Med. 2009;54:712–4.
- 104. Babu NP, Nidhi, Verma RK. Abortion in India: what does the National Family Health Survey tell us? J Fam Welfare. 1998;44:45–53.
- 105. Rao B. Maternal mortality in India: a review. J Obstet Gynaecol India. 1980;30:359.
- Imoedemhe D, Ezimokhai M, Okpere E, Aboh IFO. Intestinal injuries following induced abortion. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 1984;22:303–6.
- 107. Megafu U. Bowel injury in septic abortion: the need for more aggressive management. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 1980;17:450–3.
- 108. Chhabra R. Abortion in India: an overview. Demography India. 1996;25:83–92.
- Jhobta RS, Attri AK, Jhobta A. Bowel injury following induced abortion. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2007;96:24–7.
- 110. Haddad F, Haddad S. Ann Rep Orient Hosp Beirut. 1949;2:50.
- Kouyoumdjian A. Complications of abortion. J Med Liban. 1961;14:478–91.
- 112. Kouyoumdjian A. Injury to small bowel during criminal abortion. Br Med J. 1967;1:52–3.
- 113. Augustin G, Majerovic M, Luetic T. Uterine perforation as a complication of surgical abortion causing small bowel obstruction: a review. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2013;288:311–23.
- Strauss LT, Herndon J, Chang J, et al. Abortion surveillance United States, 2001. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2004;53:1–32.
- 115. Hakim-Elahi E, Tovell HM, Burnhill MS. Complications of first-trimester abortion: a report of 170,000 cases. Obstet Gynecol. 1990;76:129–35.
- Leibner EC. Delayed presentation of uterine perforation. Ann Emerg Med. 1995;26:643–6.
- 117. Grossman D, Blanchard K, Blumenthal P. Complications after second trimester surgical and medical abortion. Reprod Health Matters. 2008;16: 173–82.
- Lindell G, Flam F. Management of uterine perforations in connection with legal abortions. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1995;74:373–5.
- Pridmore BR, Chambers DG. Uterine perforation during surgical abortion: a review of diagnosis, management and prevention. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol. 1999;39:349–53.
- Coughlin LM, Sparks DA, Chase DM, Smith J. Incarcerated small bowel associated with elective abortion uterine perforation. J Emerg Med. 2013;44:e303–6.
- 121. Diedrich J, Steinauer J. Complications of surgical abortion. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 2009;52:205–12.
- 122. Kaali SG, Szigetvari IA, Bartfai GS. The frequency and management of uterine perforations during firsttrimester abortions. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1989;161: 406–8.

- 123. Oladapo OT, Coker AA. Bowel prolapse and gangrene following vaginal vault perforation: an example of the menace of criminal abortion in Nigeria. Trop Doct. 2005;35:177–8.
- 124. Ntia IO, Ekele BA. Bowel prolapse through perforated uterus following induced abortion. West Afr J Med. 2000;19:209–11.
- 125. Grimes DA, Schulz KF, Cates W. Prevention of uterine perforation during curettage abortion. J Am Med Assoc. 1984;251:2108–11.
- 126. Chang HM, Shen CJ, Lin CY, Tsai EM. Uterine perforation and bowel incarceration following surgical abortion during the first trimester. Taiwan J Obstet Gynecol. 2008;47:448–50.
- 127. Dignac A, Novellas S, Fournol M, et al. Incarceration of the appendix complicating a uterine perforation following surgical abortion: CT aspects. Emerg Radiol. 2008;15:267–9.
- Amarin ZO, Badria LF. A survey of uterine perforation following dilatation and curettage or evacuation of retained products of conception. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2005;271:203–6.
- 129. Aliyu LD, Salihu MB. Uterine perforation with associated bowel prolapse per vaginum during attempted termination of pregnancy at peripheral Hospital: a case report. Nigerian J Med. 2003.
- Seow-En I, Seow-Choen F, Tseng PT. Prior uterine perforation resulting in intestinal obstruction in a subsequent pregnancy. Tech Coloproctol. 2010; 14:369.
- 131. Shulman SG, Bell CL, Hampf FE. Uterine perforation and small bowel incarceration: sonographic and surgical findings. Emerg Radiol. 2006;13:43–5.
- McArdle CR, Goldberg RP, Rachlin WS. Intrauterine small bowel entrapment and obstruction complicating suction abortion. Gastrointest Radiol. 1984;9: 239–40.
- 133. Dunner PS, Thomas MA, Ferreras M, Jerome M. Intrauterine incarcerated bowel following uterine perforation during an abortion: a case report. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1983;147:969–70.
- Davies MF, Howat JM. Intestinal obstruction secondary to uterine perforation: an unusual cause of vaginal bleeding. Br J Clin Pract. 1990;44:331–2.
- 135. Kambiss SM, Hibbert ML, Macedonia C, Potter ME. Uterine perforation resulting in bowel infarction: sharp traumatic bowel and mesenteric injury at the time of pregnancy termination. Mil Med. 2000; 165:81–2.
- 136. Gupta S, Chauhan H, Goel G, Mishra S. An unusual complication of unsafe abortion. J Family Community Med. 2011;18:165–7.
- 137. Lebeau R, Guié P, Bohoussou E, et al. An uncommon complication of unsafe induced abortion: bowel prolapse through uterine perforation. Gynecol Obstet Fertil. 2013;41:193–5.
- 138. Takongmo S, Nkwabong E, Pisoh-Tanggnyin C, et al. Complications chirurgicales des avortements clandestins: a propos de 51 cas observés dans deux hôpitaux de Yaoundé. Clin Mother Child Health. 2010;7:1173–7.
- 139. Sherigar JM, Dalal AD, Patel JR. Uterine perforation with subtotal small bowel prolapse – a rare complication of dilatation and curettage. Online J Health Allied Scs. 2005;1:6.
- 140. Ngowe NM, Ndjolo A, Bissou M, et al. The ileal evisceration per vaginum: a serious post-abortion consequence was a case report. Med Afr Noire. 2006;53:284–6.
- 141. Sangam PS, Jayakumar NM, Yaliwal LV. Uterine perforation with omental prolapse in a case of unsafe abortion. Asian J Med Sci. 2011;2:145–7.
- 142. Nkor SK, Igberase GO, Osime OC, Faleyimu BL, Babalola R. Small bowel obstruction following perforation of the uterus at induced abortion. West Afr J Med. 2009;28:337–9.
- 143. Dossou FM, Hounkpè PC, Tonato Bagnan JA, et al. Small bowel prolapsed through perforated uterus following illegal induced abortion. Surgery Curr Res. 2012;2:118.
- 144. Coffman S. Bowel injury as a complication of induced abortion: a case report and literature review. Am Surg. 2001;67:924–6.
- 145. Dillon EH, Case CQ, Ramos IM, et al. Endovaginal US and Doppler findings after first trimester abortion. Radiology. 1993;186:87–91.
- 146. Bar-Hava I, Aschkenazi S, Orvieto R, et al. Spectrum of normal intrauterine cavity sonographic findings after firsttrimester abortion. J Ultrasound Med. 2001;20:1277–81.
- 147. Ascher SM, Scoutt LM, McCarthy SM, et al. Uterine changes after dilation and curettage: MR imaging findings. Radiology. 1991;180:433–5.
- 148. Sherer DM, Gorelick C, Gabbur N, et al. Transvaginal sonographic findings of a large intramural uterine hematoma associated with iatrogenic injury sustained at termination of pregnancy. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2007;30:110–3.
- 149. Koshiba A, Koshiba H, Noguchi T, et al. Uterine perforation with omentum incarceration after dilatation and evacuation/curettage: magnetic resonance imaging findings. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2012;285: 887–90.
- Donaldson DR, Parkinson DJ. Intestinal obstruction in pregnancy. J R Coll Surg Edinb. 1985;30:372–4.
- 151. Hunt MG, Martin Jr JN, Martin RW, et al. Perinatal aspects of abdominal surgery for nonobstetric disease. Am J Perinatol. 1989;6:412–7.
- Coughlan B, O'Herlihy C. Acute intestinal obstruction during pregnancy. J R Coll Surg Edinb. 1978;23:175–7.
- 153. Kalu E, Sherriff E, Alsibai MA, Haidar M. Gestational intestinal obstruction: a case report and review of literature. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2006; 274:60–2.
- 154. Watanabe S, Otsubo Y, Shinagawa T, Araki T. Small bowel obstruction in early pregnancy treated by jejunotomy and total parenteral nutrition. Obstet Gynecol. 2000;96(5 Pt 2):812–3.
- 155. Mirza MS, Mulla M, Hall RI. Large bowel obstruction in pregnancy: a rare entity, an unusual cause. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2009;279:177–8.

- 156. Huang JC, Shin JS, Huang YT, et al. Small bowel volvulus among adults. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2005;20:1906–12.
- 157. Ray D, Harishchandra B, Mahapatra S. Primary small bowel volvulus in Nepal. Trop Doct. 2004;34: 168–70.
- 158. Gurleyik E, Gurleyik G. Small bowel volvulus: a common cause of mechanical intestinal obstruction in our region. Eur J Surg. 1998;164:51–5.
- Coleman MT, Trianfo VA, Rund DA. Nonobstetric emergencies in pregnancy: trauma and surgical conditions. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1997;177: 497–502.
- 160. Sato N, Miki T, Toyonaga T, et al. A case of herniation through a defect in the falciform ligament at late pregnancy. Nippon Geka Gakkai Zasshi. 1996;97: 787–90.
- 161. Mahdavi A, Yunesi N. Small bowel volvulus in a primigravida woman: case report. J Fam Reprod Health. 2007;1:51–4.
- 162. Ballantyne GH, Brander MD, Beart RW, et al. Volvulus of the colon: incidence and mortality. Ann Surg. 1985;202:83–92.
- 163. Biswas S, Keith KD, Cotton BA. Intestinal obstruction in pregnancy: a case of small bowel volvulus and review of the literature. Am Surg. 2006;72: 1218–21.
- 164. Baykal C, Al A, Ozer S, et al. Ileal resection for gangrenous ileal volvulus in a term pregnancy: a case report. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2006;273:304–6.
- 165. Challoner K, Incerpi M. Nontraumatic abdominal surgical emergencies in the pregnant patient. Emerg Med Clin North Am. 2003;21:971–85.
- 166. Dilbaz S, Gelisen O, Caliskan E, et al. Small bowel volvulus in pregnancy. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2003;111:204–6.
- Kantor HM. Midgut volvulus in pregnancy. A case report. J Reprod Med. 1990;35:577–80.
- Ventura-Braswell AM, Satin AJ, Higby K. Delayed diagnosis of bowel infarction secondary to maternal midgut volvulus at term. Obstet Gynecol. 1998; 91(5 Pt 2):808–10.
- Hardikar JV. Malrotation of the gut manifested during pregnancy. J Postgrad Med. 2000;46:106.
- Scheuermeyer F. Precipitous decline of gravid patient with congenital small bowel malrotation. Am J Emerg Med. 2009;27(629):e5–6.
- 171. Donald C. Volvulus of the small gut, cecum and ascending colon associated with congenital reversed rotation of the intestine and with pregnancy. Br J Surg. 1927;58:269–72.
- 172. Vitoratos N, Salamalekis E, Makrakis E, Creatsas G. Sigmoid colon cancer during pregnancy. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2002;104:70–2.
- 173. Dahling MT, Xing G, Cress R, et al. Pregnancyassociated colon and rectal cancer: perinatal and cancer outcomes. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2009;22:204–11.
- 174. Woods JB, Martin Jr JN, Ingram FH, et al. Pregnancy complicated by carcinoma of the colon above the rectum. Am J Perinatol. 1992;9:102–10.

- Cruveilhier JJ. Anatomie pathologique du corps humaine, vol. 2. Paris: JB Baillière; 1829. p. 7–10.
- 176. Evers HH. A case of obstructed labour due to malignant disease of the sigmoid colon. J Obstet Gynaecol Br Emp. 1928;35:525–7.
- 177. Shioda Y, Koizumi S, Furuya S, et al. Intussusception caused by a carcinoma of the cecum during pregnancy: report of a case and review of the literature. Surg Today. 1993;23:556–61.
- Bernstein MA, Madoff RD, Caushaj PF. Colon and rectal cancer in pregnancy. Dis Colon Rectum. 1993;36:172–8.
- 179. Minter A, Malik R, Ledbetter L, et al. Colon cancer in pregnancy. Cancer Control. 2005;12:196–202.
- Cappell MS. Colon cancer during pregnancy. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 1998;27:225–56.
- 181. Francavilla A, Di Leo A, Polimeno L, et al. Nuclear and cytosolic estrogen receptors in human colon carcinoma and in surrounding non cancerous colonic tissue. Gastroenterology. 1987;93:1301–6.
- 182. Hendrickse CW, Jones CE, Donovan IA, et al. Oestrogen and progesterone receptors in colorectal cancer and human colonic cancer cell lines. Br J Surg. 1993;80:636–40.
- 183. Xu X, Thomas ML. Estrogen receptor-mediated direct stimulation of colon cancer cell growth in vitro. Mol Cell Endocrinol. 1994;105:197–201.
- Slattery ML, Samowitz WS, Holden JA. Estrogen and progesterone receptors in colon tumors. Am J Clin Pathol. 2000;113:364–8.
- 185. Korenaga D, Orita H, Maekawa S, et al. Relationship between hormone receptor levels and cell-kinetics in human colorectal cancer. Hepatogastroenterology. 1997;44:78–83.
- Geelhoed GW, Alford C, Lippman ME. Biologic implications of steroid hormone receptors in cancers of the colon. South Med J. 1985;78:252–4.
- 187. Lim H, Paria BC, Das SK, et al. Multiple female reproductive failures in cyclooxygenase 2-deficient mice. Cell. 1997;91:197–208.
- Majerus PW. Prostaglandins: critical roles in pregnancy and colon cancer. Curr Biol. 1998;8:R87–9.
- Williams CS, Smalley W, DuBois RN. Aspirin use and potential mechanisms for colorectal cancer prevention. J Clin Invest. 1997;100:1325–9.
- 190. Giovannucci E, Rimm EB, Stampfer MJ, et al. Aspirin use and the risk for colorectal cancer and adenoma in male health professionals. Ann Intern Med. 1994;121:241–6.
- 191. Isbister WH, Frasier J. Large bowel cancer in the young: a national survival study. Dis Colon Rectum. 1990;33:363–6.
- 192. Girard RM, Lamarche J, Baillot R. Carcinoma of the colon associated with pregnancy: report of a case. Dis Colon Rectum. 1981;24:473–5.
- 193. De Wals P, Tairou F, Van Allen MI, et al. Reduction in neural-tube defects after folic acid fortification in Canada. N Engl J Med. 2007;357:135–42.
- 194. Kim YI. Folic acid supplementation and cancer risk: point. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2008;17: 2220–5.

- 195. Kim YI. Folic acid fortification and supplementation – good for some but not so good for others. Nutr Rev. 2007;65:504–11.
- 196. Sanjoaquin MA, Allen N, Couto E, et al. Folate intake and colorectal cancer risk: a meta-analytical approach. Int J Cancer. 2005;113:825–38.
- 197. Kennedy DA, Stern SJ, Moretti M, et al. Folate intake and the risk of colorectal cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Cancer Epidemiol. 2011;35:2–10.
- 198. Walsh C, Fazio VW. Cancer of the colon, rectum, and anus during pregnancy. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 1998;27:257–67.
- 199. Nesbitt JC, Moise KJ, Sawyers JL. Colorectal carcinoma in pregnancy. Arch Surg. 1985;120:636–40.
- 200. Knoepp Jr LF, Ray JE, Overby I. Ovarian metastases from colorectal carcinoma. Dis Colon Rectum. 1973;16:305–11.
- 201. Mason 3rd MH, Kovalcik PJ. Ovarian metastases from colon carcinoma. J Surg Oncol. 1981;17: 33–8.
- 202. Chang YS, Ishida T, Nakai T, et al. A case report of sigmoid colon cancer during pregnancy. Kawasaki Med J. 2010;36:209–12.
- 203. Singhal SR, Nanda S, Chaudhry P, et al. Metastatic bilateral malignant ovarian tumors associated with pregnancy. Taiwan J Obstet Gynecol. 2009;48: 167–8.
- 204. Cohen-Kerem R, Railton C, Oren D, et al. Pregnancy outcome following non-obstetric surgical intervention. Am J Surg. 2005;190:467–73.
- 205. Sebastian S, Johnston S, Geoghegan T, et al. Pooled analysis of the efficacy and safety of self-expanding metal stenting in malignant colorectal obstruction. Am J Gastroenterol. 2004;99:2051–7.
- 206. Watt AM, Faragher IG, Griffin TT, et al. Self expanding metallic stents for relieving malignant colorectal obstruction: a systematic review. Ann Surg. 2007;246:24–30.
- 207. Dildy 3rd DA, Moise Jr KJ, Carpenter Jr RJ, Klima T. Maternal malignancy metastatic to the products of conception: a review. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1989; 44:535–40.
- 208. Pentheroudakis G, Pavlidis N, Castiglione M, ESMO Guidelines Working Group. Cancer, fertility and pregnancy: ESMO clinical recommendations for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol. 2008;19 Suppl 2:ii108–9.
- 209. Shuey DL, Buckalew AR, Wilke TS, et al. Early events following maternal exposure to 5-fluorouracil lead to dysmorphology in cultured embryonic tissues. Teratology. 1994;50:379–86.
- 210. Giannakopoulou C, Manoura A, Hatzidaki E, et al. Multimodal cancer chemotherapy during the first and second trimester of pregnancy: a case report. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2000;91:95–7.
- 211. Andreadis C, Charalampidou M, Diamantopoulos N, et al. Combined chemotherapy and radiotherapy during conception and first two trimesters of gestation in a woman with metastatic breast cancer. Gynecol Oncol. 2004;95:252–5.

- 212. Zemlickis D, Lishner M, Degendorfer P, et al. Fetal outcome after in utero exposure to cancer chemo-therapy. Arch Intern Med. 1992;152:573–6.
- 213. Kopelman JN, Miyazawa K. Inadvertent 5-fluorouracil treatment in early pregnancy: a report of three cases. Reprod Toxicol. 1990;4:233–5.
- 214. Odom LD, Plouffe Jr L, Butler WJ. 5-Fluorouracil during the period of conception: report on two cases. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1990;163(1 Pt 1):76–7.
- Dreicer R, Love RR. High total dose 5-fluorouracil treatment during pregnancy. Wis Med J. 1991;90: 582–3.
- 216. Berry DL, Theriault RL, Holmes FA, et al. Management of breast cancer during pregnancy using a standardized protocol. J Clin Oncol. 1999;17: 855–61.
- 217. Ring AE, Smith IE, Jones A, et al. Chemotherapy for breast cancer during pregnancy: an 18-year experience from five London teaching hospitals. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23:4192–7.
- Mathelin C, Annane K, Dufour P, et al. Chemotherapy for breast cancer during pregnancy. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2005;123:260–2.
- Stadler HE, Knowles J. Fluorouracil in pregnancy: effect on the neonate. J Am Med Assoc. 1971;217: 214–5.
- 220. Briggs G, Freeman RK, Yaffe SJ. Drugs in pregnancy and lactation: a reference guide to fetal and neonatal risk. 9th ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2011.
- 221. Eloxatin [package insert]. New York: Sanofi-Synthelabo, Inc; 2002.
- 222. Camptosar [package insert]. New York: Pfizer Oncology; 2002.
- 223. Sommers GM, Kao MS. Using chemotherapeutic agents during pregnancy. Contemp Rev Obstet Gynaecol. 1987;30:45–8.
- 224. Nulman I, Laslo D, Fried S, et al. Neurodevelopment of children exposed in utero to treatment of maternal malignancy. Br J Cancer. 2001;85:1611–8.
- 225. Pereg D, Koren G, Lishner M. Cancer in pregnancy: gaps, challenges and solutions. Cancer Treat Rev. 2008;34:302–12.
- 226. DeVita Jr V. DeVita, Hellman, and Rosenberg's cancer: principles and practice of oncology. 9th ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2011.
- Chan YM, Ngai SW, Lao TT. Colon cancer in pregnancy: a case report. J Reprod Med. 1999;44:733–6.
- 228. Pitluk H, Poticha SM. Carcinoma of the colon and rectum in patients less than 40 years of age. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1983;157:335–7.
- 229. Recalde M, Holyoke ED, Elias EG. Carcinoma of the colon, rectum and anal canal in young patients. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1974;139:909–13.
- 230. Heres P, Wiltink J, Cuesta MA, et al. Colon carcinoma during pregnancy: a lethal coincidence. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 1993;48:149–52.
- 231. Rothman LA, Cohen CJ, Astarloa J. Placental and fetal involvement by maternal malignancy: a report of rectal carcinoma and review of the literature. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1973;116:1023–34.

- 232. Cappell MS. Colon cancer during pregnancy. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 2003;32:341–83.
- 233. Kitoh T, Nishimura S, Fukuda S, et al. The incidence of colorectal cancer during pregnancy in Japan: report of two cases and review of Japanese cases. Am J Perinatol. 1998;15:165–71.
- Skilling JS. Colorectal cancer complicating pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am. 1998;25: 417–21.
- 235. Medich DS, Fazio VW. Hemorrhoids, anal fissure, and carcinoma of the colon, rectum and anus during pregnancy. Surg Clin North Am. 1995;75:77–88.
- 236. Roy PH, Sauer WG, Beahrs OH, Farrow GM. Experience with ileostomies. Am J Surg. 1970;119: 77–86.
- 237. Todd IP. Mechanical complications of ileostomy. Clin Gastroenterol. 1982;11:268–73.
- Weaver RM, Alexander-Williams J, Keighley MRB. Indications and outcome of re-operation for ileostomy complications in inflammatory bowel disease. Int J Colorectal Dis. 1988;3:38–42.
- Priest FO, Gilchrist RK, Long JS. Pregnancy in the patient with ileostomy and colectomy. J Am Med Assoc. 1959;169:213–5.
- 240. Keane RM, Whittaker MG. Irreducibility of prolapsed colostomy due to ileocaecal intussusception. Ir Med J. 1985;78:80–1.
- Adedeji O, McAdam WA. Intussusception in ileostomy in a pregnant woman. Postgrad Med J. 1992;68: 67–8.
- 242. McKenna DA, Meehan CP, Alhajeri AN, et al. The use of MRI to demonstrate small bowel obstruction during pregnancy. Br J Radiol. 2007;80:e11–4.
- 243. Spring A, Lee M, Patchett S, et al. Ileostomy obstruction in the third trimester of pregnancy. Colorectal Dis. 2012;14:e631–2.
- Meyerson S, Holtz T, Ehrinpreis M, Dhar R. Small bowel obstruction in pregnancy. Am J Gastroenterol. 1995;90:299–302.
- 245. Redlich A, Rickes S, Costa SD, Wolff S. Small bowel obstruction in pregnancy. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2007;275:381–3.
- 246. Jain BL, Seth KK. Volvulus of intestine: a clinical study. Indian J Surg. 1968;30:239–46.
- 247. Gabriel AG, Gabriel Neto S, Oliveira EC, et al. Gastric and transverse colonic volvulus in patient with chagasic megagastria and megacolon. Arq Bras Cir Dig. 2005;18:71–3.
- 248. Lambert AC. Paris thesis; 1931.
- Kohn SG, Briele HA, Douglas LH. Volvulus in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1944;48:398.
- Lazaro EJ, Das PB, Abraham PV. Volvulus of the sigmoid colon complicating pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1969;33:553–7.
- 251. Khan MR, Rehman SU. Sigmoid volvulus in pregnancy and puerperium: a surgical and obstetric catastrophe. Report of a case and review of the world literature. World J Emerg Surg. 2012;7:10.
- 252. Chourak M, Beavogui L, Lachkar A, Elabsi M. Volvulus du sigmoïde nécrosé chez une femme enceinte. J Afr Hepato Gastroenterol. 2009;3:35–7.

- 253. Kolusari A, Kurdoglu M, Adali E, et al. Sigmoid volvulus in pregnancy and puerperium: a case series. Cases J. 2009;2:9275.
- 254. Sascha Dua R, Rothnie ND, Gray EA. Sigmoid volvulus in the puerperium. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2007;97:195.
- 255. Fuller JK, Larrieu AJ. Sigmoid volvulus in the young: a case following cesarean section. Arch Surg. 1978;113:316–7.
- 256. Ballantyne GH. Review of sigmoid volvulus: clinical patterns and pathogenesis. Dis Colon Rectum. 1982;25:494–501.
- Keating JP, Jackson DS. Sigmoid volvulus in late pregnancy. J R Army Med Corps. 1985;131:72–4.
- 258. Togo A, Traore M, Coulibaly Y, et al. Sigmoid volvulus in pregnancy. S Afr J Surg. 2011;49:204–5.
- Allen JR, Helling TS, Langenfeld M. Intraabdominal surgery during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1989;158: 567–9.
- Utpal DE, Kamal DE. Sigmoid volvulus complicating pregnancy: case report. Indian J Med Sci. 2005;59:317–9.
- James DW. Intestinal obstruction during late pregnancy caused by volvulus of sigmoid colon. Br Med J. 1950;2:24.
- 262. Diallo G, Diakité I, Kanté L, et al. Volvulus du colon sigmoide (VS) au centre hospitalier universitaire Gabrile Touré de Bamako. Medecine Afrique Noire. 2009;56:377–81.
- 263. Twité N, Jacquet C, Hollemaert S, et al. Intestinal obstruction in pregnancy. Rev Med Brux. 2006;27: 104–9.
- 264. Alshawi JS. Recurrent sigmoid volvulus in pregnancy: report of a case and review of the literature. Dis Colon Rectum. 2005;48:1811–3.
- 265. Iwamoto I, Miwa K, Fujino T, Douchi T. Perforated colon volvulus coiling around the uterus in a pregnant woman with a history of severe constipation. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2007;33:731–3.
- Hofmeyr GJ, Sonnendecker EW. Sigmoid volvulus in advanced pregnancy. Report of 2 cases. S Afr Med J. 1985;67:63–4.
- 267. Pratt AT, Donaldson RC, Evertson LR, Yon JL. Cecal volvulus in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1981;57:37S–40S.
- 268. Hogan BA, Brown CJ, Brown JA. Cecal volvulus in pregnancy: report of a case and review of the safety and utility of medical diagnostic imaging in the assessment of the acute abdomen during pregnancy. Emerg Radiol. 2008;15:127–31.
- White C. Volvulus of the caecum occurring in connexion with labour. Proc R Soc Med. 1914;7(Obstet Gynaecol Sect): 305–6.
- 270. Basden MM. Volvulus of the cecum complicating labor. Br Med J. 1934;1:1119.
- 271. Spence JH. Br Med J. 1937;2:1169.
- 272. Rose I. Volvulus of caecum, associated with putrid puerperal endometritis and gangrenous vulvitis. Br Med J. 1941;2:577–8.
- 273. Horton PJ, White J, Lake SP. Caecal volvulus and malrotation of the bowel complicating the third

trimester of pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol. 1997; 17:160.

- Scaeffer AJ, Hines JR. Cecal volvulus after obstetric and gynecologic procedures. Obstet Gynecol. 1971; 37:255–9.
- 275. John H, Gyr T, Giudici G, et al. Cecal volvulus in pregnancy. Case report and review of the literature. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 1996;258:161–4.
- Moore CJ, Corl FM, Fishman EK. CT of cecal volvulus. Am J Roentgenol. 2001;177:95–8.
- 277. Forsted DH, Kalbhen CL. CT of pregnant women for urinary tract calculi, pulmonary thromboembolism, and acute appendicitis. Am J Roentgenol. 2002;178: 1285–6.
- 278. Hormann M, Paya K, Eibenberger K, et al. MR imaging in children with nonperforated acute appendicitis: value of unenhanced MR imaging in sonographically selected cases. Am J Roentgenol. 1998;171:467–70.
- 279. Incesu L, Coskun A, Selcuk MB, et al. Acute appendicitis: MR imaging and sonographic correlation. Am J Roentgenol. 1997;168:669–74.
- Pedrosa I, Levine D, Eyvazzadeh AD, et al. MR imaging evaluation of acute appendicitis in pregnancy. Radiology. 2006;238:891–9.
- 281. Leyendecker JR, Gorengaut V, Brown JJ. MR imaging of maternal diseases of the abdomen and pelvis during pregnancy and the immediate postpartum period. Radiographics. 2004;24:1301–16.
- 282. Kosmidis C, Efthimiadis C, Anthimidis G, et al. Cecal volvulus after twin gestation: laparoscopic approach. Tech Coloproctol. 2011;15 Suppl 1: S101–3.
- Singh RB, Khatri HL, Singh K, et al. Intestinal obstruction caused by caecal volvulus. Pediatr Surg Int. 1998;13:605–6.
- 284. Lockhart ME, Tessler FN, Canon CL, et al. Internal hernia after gastric bypass: sensitivity and specificity of seven CT signs with surgical correlation and controls. Am J Roentgenol. 2007;188:745–50.
- Kakarla N, Dailey C, Marino T, et al. Pregnancy after gastric bypass surgery and internal hernia formation. Obstet Gynecol. 2005;105:1195–8.
- 286. Efthimiou E, Stein L, Court O, et al. Internal hernia after gastric bypass surgery during middle trimester pregnancy resulting in fetal loss: risk of internal hernia never ends. Surg Obes Relat Dis. 2009;5: 378–80.
- 287. Karmon A, Sheiner E. Pregnancy after bariatric surgery: a comprehensive review. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2008;277:381–8.
- Abodeely A, Roye GD, Harrinton DT, Cioffi WG. Pregnancy outcomes after bariatric surgery: maternal, fetal and infant implications. Surg Obes Relat Dis. 2008;4:464–71.
- 289. Maggard MA, Yermilov I, Li Z, et al. Pregnancy and fertility following bariatric surgery: a systematic review. J Am Med Assoc. 2008;300:2286–96.
- 290. Moore KA, Ouyang DW, Whang EE. Maternal and fetal deaths after gastric bypass surgery for morbid obesity. N Engl J Med. 2004;351:721–2.

- 291. Rosenkrantz AB, Kurian M, Kim D. MRI appearance of internal hernia following Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery in the pregnant patient. Clin Radiol. 2010;65:246–9.
- Petersen W. Über Darmverschlinung nach der Gastroenterostomie. Arch Klin Chir. 1900;62:94–114.
- 293. Naef M, Mouton WG, Wagner HE. Small-bowel volvulus in late pregnancy due to internal hernia after laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. Obes Surg. 2010;20:1737–9.
- 294. Ahmed AR, O'Malley W. Internal hernia with Roux loop obstruction during pregnancy after gastric bypass surgery. Obes Surg. 2006;16:1246–8.
- 295. Blachar A, Federle MP, Dodson SF. Internal hernia: clinical and imaging findings in 17 patients with emphasis on CT criteria. Radiology. 2001;218: 68–74.
- 296. Martin LC, Merkle EM, Thompson WM. Review of internal hernias: radiographic and clinical findings. Am J Roentgenol. 2006;186:703–17.
- 297. Merkle EM, Hallowell PT, Crouse C, et al. Rouxen-Y gastric bypass for clinically severe obesity: normal appearance and spectrum of complications at imaging. Radiology. 2005;234:674–83.
- Sandrasegaran K, Maglinte DD, Lappas JC, et al. Small-bowel complications of major gastrointestinal tract surgery. Am J Roentgenol. 2005;185:671–81.
- 299. Bellanger DE, Ruiz JF, Solar K. Small bowel obstruction complicating pregnancy after laparoscopic gastric bypass. Surg Obes Relat Dis. 2006;2:490–2.
- 300. Torres-Villalobos GM, Kellogg TA, Leslie DB, et al. Small bowel obstruction and internal hernias during pregnancy after gastric bypass surgery. Obes Surg. 2009;19:944–50.
- Filip JE, Mattar SG, Bowers SP, et al. Internal hernia formation after laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass for morbid obesity. Am Surg. 2002;68:640–3.
- 302. Yu J, Turner MA, Cho SR, et al. Normal anatomy and complications after gastric bypass surgery: helical CT findings. Radiology. 2004;231:753–60.
- 303. Baker MT, Kothari SN. Successful surgical treatment of a pregnancy induced Petersen's hernia after laparoscopic gastric bypass. Surg Obes Relat Dis. 2005;1:506–8.
- 304. Wang CB, Hsieh CC, Chen CH, et al. Strangulation of upper jejunum in subsequent pregnancy following gastric bypass surgery. Taiwan J Obstet Gynecol. 2007;46:267–71.
- 305. Charles A, Domingo S, Goldfadden A, et al. Small bowel ischemia after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass complicated by pregnancy: a case report. Am Surg. 2005;71:231–4.
- 306. Ahmed AR, Rickards G, Husain S, et al. Trends in internal hernia incidence after laparoscopic Rouxen-Y gastric bypass. Obes Surg. 2007;17:1563–6.
- 307. Blachar A, Federle MP, Brancatelli G, et al. Radiologist performance in the diagnosis of internal hernia by using specific CT findings with emphasis on transmesenteric hernia. Radiology. 2001;221: 422–8.

- 308. Esmailzadeh H, Powell W, Lourie D. Use of computed tomography in the diagnosis of major postoperative gastrointestinal complications of laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery. Am Surg. 2004;70:964–6.
- 309. McCollough CH, Schuler BA, Atwell TD, et al. Radiation exposure and pregnancy: when should we be concerned? Radiographics. 2007;27:909–18.
- Blachar A, Federle MP. Internal hernia: an increasingly common cause of small bowel obstruction. Semin Ultrasound CT MR. 2002;23:174–83.
- 311. Oto A. MR imaging evaluation of acute abdominal pain during pregnancy. Magn Reson Imaging Clin N Am. 2006;14:489–501.
- 312. Oto A, Ernst RD, Ghulmiyyah LM, et al. MR imaging in the triage of pregnant patients with acute abdominal and pelvic pain. Abdom Imaging. 2009;34:243–50.
- 313. Collins D, Kavanagh D, Myers E, Richards S, McDermott E. Incarcerated transmesosigmoid hernia presenting in a 60-year-old man: a case report. J Med Case Reports. 2008;2:161.
- Gomes R, Rodrigues J. Spontaneous adult transmesentric hernia with bowel gangrene. Hernia. 2011;15: 343–5.
- 315. NihonYanagi Y, Ooshiro M, Osamura A, et al. Intersigmoid hernia: report of a case. Surg Today. 2010;40:171–5.
- Bircher MD, Stuart AE. Internal herniation involving the sigmoid mesocolon. Dis Colon Rectum. 1981;24:404–6.
- 317. Sasaki T, Sakai K, Fukumori D, et al. Transmesosigmoid hernia: report of a case. Surg Today. 2002;32:1096–8.
- 318. Van der Mieren G, de Gheldere C, Vanclooster P. Transmesosigmoid hernia: report of a case and review of the literature. Acta Chir Belg. 2005;105: 653–5.
- Benson JR, Killen DA. Internal hernias involving the sigmoid mesocolon. Ann Surg. 1964;159:382–4.
- Janin Y, Stone AM, Wise L. Mesenteric hernia. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1980;150:747–54.
- 321. Johnson BL, Lind JF, Ulich PJ. Transmesosigmoid hernia during pregnancy. South Med J. 1992;85: 650–2.
- 322. Kaneko J, Imai N. A case report of transmesosigmoid hernia (in Japanese with English abstract). Nihon Syokakigeka Gakkaizasshi (Jpn J Gastroenterol Surg). 1998;31:2280–3.
- 323. Yu CY, Lin CC, Yu JC, et al. Strangulated transmesosigmoid hernia: CT diagnosis. Abdom Imaging. 2004;29:158–60.
- 324. Yip AW, Tong KK, Choi TK. Mesenteric hernias through defects of the mesosigmoid. Aust N Z J Surg. 1990;60:396–9.
- 325. Lyngdorf P, Engdahl E. Sigmoid mesocolic hernia. Case report. Acta Chir Scand. 1988;154:609–10.
- 326. Kuga T, Taniguchi S, Inoue T, et al. The occurrence of a strangulated ileus due to a traumatic transmesenteric hernia: report of a case. Surg Today. 2000;30:548–50.

- 327. Ariyarathenam AV, Tang TY, Nachimuthu S, et al. Transomental defects as a cause of chronic abdominal pain, the role of diagnostic laparoscopy: a case series. Cases J. 2009;2:8356.
- Katawala T, Hamlyn EL. Complete small bowel obstruction secondary to transomental herniation in pregnancy. Int J Surg Case Reports. 2011;2:51–2.
- 329. Shetty A, Paramesh AS, Dwivedi AJ, et al. Symptomatic ectopic pancreas. Clin Rev. 2002;58: 203–7.
- 330. Tanaka K, Tsunoda T, Eto T, et al. Diagnosis and management of heterotopic pancreas. Int Surg. 1993;78:32–5.
- 331. Matsushita M, Hajiro K, Okazaki K, Takakuwa H. Gastric aberrant pancreas: EUS analysis in comparison with the histology. Gastrointest Endosc. 1999; 49:493–7.
- 332. Barbosa JJ, Dockerty MM, Waugh JM. Pancreatic heterotopia: review of the literature and report of 41 authenticated surgical case, of which 25 were clinically significant. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1946;82: 527–42.
- 333. Kreig EG. Heterotopic pancreatic tissue producing pyloric obstruction. Ann Surg. 1941;113:364–70.
- 334. Daniel T, Natarajan S, Johnston CA. Ectopic pancreas: a rare cause of pyloric stenosis. Int J Pancreatol. 2000;27:167–8.
- 335. Shaib YH, Rabaa E, Feddersen RM, Jamal MM, Qaseem T. Gastric outlet obstruction secondary to heterotopic pancreas in the antrum: case report and review. Gastrointest Endosc. 2001;54:527–30.
- 336. Haj M, Shiller M, Loberant N, et al. Obstructing gastric heterotopic pancreas: case report and literature review. Clin Imaging. 2002;26:267–9.
- 337. Ozcan C, Celik A, Guclu C, Balik E. A rare cause of gastric outlet obstruction in the newborn: pyloric ectopic pancreas. J Pediatr Surg. 2002;37: 119–20.
- 338. Ertem D, Tutar E, Cam S, Ugras M, Pehlivanoglu E. Severe gastric outlet obstruction in a child with ectopic pancreas: is there a role for Helicobacter pylori? J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr. 2006;43:385–7.
- 339. Christodoulidis G, Zacharoulis D, Barbanis S, et al. Heterotopic pancreas in the stomach: a case report and literature review. World J Gastroenterol. 2007;13:6098–100.
- 340. Agale SV, Agale VG, Zode RR, et al. Heterotopic pancreas involving stomach and duodenum. J Assoc Physicians India. 2009;57:653–4.
- 341. Ayantunde AA, Pinder E, Heath DI. Symptomatic pyloric pancreatic heterotopia: report of three cases and review of the literature. Med Sci Monit. 2006;12:CS49–52.
- 342. Jiang LX, Xu J, Wang XW, et al. Gastric outlet obstruction caused by heterotopic pancreas: a case report and a quick review. World J Gastroenterol. 2008;14:6757–9.
- 343. Huang YC, Chen HM, Jan YY, et al. Ectopic pancreas with gastric outlet obstruction: report of two cases and literature review. Chang Gung Medical J. 2002;25:485–9.

- 344. Eisenberger CF, Kropp A, Langwieler TE, et al. Heterotopic pancreatitis: gastric outlet obstruction due to an intramural pseudocyst and hamartoma. Z Gastroenterol. 2002;40:259–62.
- 345. Trifan A, Târcoveanu E, Danciu M, et al. Gastric heterotopic pancreas: an unusual case and review of the literature. J Gastrointestin Liver Dis. 2012;21: 209–12.
- 346. Goh JT, Flynn MB, Florin TH. Active chronic peptic ulcer disease complicated by gastric outlet obstruction in pregnancy. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol. 1993;33:89–90.
- 347. Pang LC. Pancreatic heterotopia: a reappraisal and clinicopathologic analysis of 32 cases. South Med J. 1988;81:1264–75.
- Ormarsson OT, Gudmundsdottir I, Marvik R. Diagnosis and treatment of gastric heterotopic pancreas. World J Surg. 2006;30:1682–9.
- 349. Busard JM, Walter W. Heterotopic pancreatic tissue: report of a case presenting with ulcer symptoms and review of the recent literature. Arch Surg. 1950;60: 674–82.
- 350. Keeley JL. Intussusception associated with aberrant pancreatic tissue: report of a case and review of the literature. Arch Surg. 1950;60:691–8.
- 351. Hsia CY, Wu CW, Lui WY. Heterotopic pancreas: a difficult diagnosis. J Clin Gastroenterol. 1999;28: 144–7.
- 352. Bethel CAI, Luquette MH, Besner GE. Cystic degeneration of heterotopic pancreas. Pediatr Surg Int. 1998;13:428–30.
- 353. Burke GW, Binder SC, Barron AM, et al. Heterotopic pancreas: gastric outlet obstruction secondary to pancreatitis and pancreatic pseudocyst. Am J Gastroenterol. 1989;84:52–5.
- 354. Monig SP, Selzner M, Raab M, Eidt S. Heterotopic pancreas. A difficult diagnosis. Dig Dis Sci. 1996;41:1238–40.
- 355. Park SH, Han JK, Choi BI, et al. Heterotopic pancreas of the stomach: CT findings correlated with pathologic findings in six patients. Abdom Imaging. 2000;25:119–23.
- 356. Cuschieri A. Laparoscopic gastric resection. Surg Clin North Am. 2000;80:1269–84.
- 357. Nopajaroonsri C. Mucus retention in heterotopic pancreas of the gastric antrum. A lesion mimicking mucinous carcinoma. Am J Surg Pathol. 1994;18: 953–7.
- 358. Herold G, Kraft K. Adenocarcinoma arising from ectopic gastric pancreas: two case reports with a review of the literature. Z Gastroenterol. 1995;33: 260–4.
- 359. Ayan A, Bukulmez O, Genc C, Kuramursel BS. Mature cystic teratomas of the ovary. A case series from one institution over 34 years. Eur J Obstet gynecol Reprod Biol. 2000;88:153–60.
- Moore RD, Smiht WG. Laparoscopic management of adnexal masses in pregnant women. J Reprod Med. 1999;44:97–100.
- 361. Ekanem VJ, Umukoro DO, Igberase G. Intestinal obstruction due to bilateral ovarian cystic teratoma

in a pregnant woman: report of a case. Afr J Reprod Health. 2011;15:117–20.

- 362. Comerci JT, Licciardi F, Bergh PA, et al. Mature cystic teratomas: a clinicopathologic evaluation of 517 cases and review of the literature. Obstet Gynecol. 1994;84:22–8.
- 363. Papdias K, Kairi-Vassilatou E, Kontagiani-Katsaros K, et al. Teratomas of the ovary: a clinico-pathological evaluation of 87 patients from one institution during a 10-year period. Eur J Gynaecol Oncol. 2005;26:446–8.
- 364. Caspi B, Levi R, Appelman Z, et al. Conservative management of ovarian cystic teratoma during pregnancy and labor. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2000;182:503–5.
- 365. Catani M, De Milito R, Picconi T, et al. The laparoscopic treatment of a rare case of intestinal obstruction due to an ectopic pregnancy. Minerva Chir. 1999;54:505–7.
- 366. Singh S, Jain BK, Mohanty D, Agrawal J, Mehta S. Ruptured ectopic pregnancy presenting as intestinal obstruction. Can J Surg. 2009;52:E99–100.
- Orakwe JC. Combined intrauterine and extrauterine gestation with a general surgical presentation. Trop Geogr Med. 1992;44:165–6.

- 368. Weckstein LN, Boucher AR, Tucker H, et al. Accurate diagnosis of early ectopic pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1985;65:393–7.
- Shah N, Khan NH. Ectopic pregnancy: presentation and risk factors. J Coll Physicians Surg Pak. 2005;15:535–8.
- 370. Orji EO, Fasubaa OB, Adeyemi B, et al. Mortality and morbidity associated with misdiagnosis of ectopic pregnancy in a defined Nigerian population. J Obstet Gynaecol. 2002;22:548–50.
- 371. LePage, Pinard, et al. Bull Soc d'Obst et de Gynéc de Paris. 1913;2:142.
- 372. Vautrin. Bull Soc d'Obst et de Gynéc de Paris. 1922;2:204.
- 373. Fleischauer. Zentralbl f Gynäk. 1918;42:377.
- 374. Van der Hoeven. Zentradbl f Gynäk. 1912;36:1534.
- 375. Kohler R. Wien Klin Wochnenschr. 1920;33:937.
- 376. Bohler ME. Bull Soc d'Obst et de Gynéc de Paris. 1930;19:686.
- 377. Blair M. Intestinal obstruction caused by normal pregnancy. Can Med Assoc J. 1932;26:426–9.
- Walker M, Sylvain J, Stern H. Bowel obstruction in a pregnant patient with ileal pouch-anal anastomosis. Can J Surg. 1997;40:471–3.
- 379. Abrahamsen. Zentralbl f Gynäk. 1925;49:2476.

Acute Inflammatory Bowel Disease

8.1 Acute Crohn's Disease

8.1.1 Introduction

Approximately 50 % of patients are less than 35 years of age at the time of diagnosis and 25 % conceive for the first time after their diagnosis of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) [1–3]. This age range corresponds to female reproductive age and increases the likelihood of Crohn's disease (CD) during pregnancy.

8.1.2 Effect of Pregnancy on Crohn's Disease

Crohn et al. took the view that if the onset of the disease occurs during pregnancy, then its subsequent course is severe [4]. Currently, pregnant patients with CD can be classified in four categories [5]:

- Inactive at conception
- Active at conception
- Arising during gestation
- Arising during the puerperium

Approximately one-third of women with inactive IBD at conception will relapse during the pregnancy or puerperium. This risk of a flare is no greater than any other year of the patient's life [6, 7]. If conception occurs at a time when IBD is active, disease will settle only in about one-third of women with ulcerative colitis (UC) or CD [8, 9]. One-quarter of patients with active IBD during pregnancy will experience chronically active disease and in about half of these patients, disease will worsen (45 % UC, 33 % CD) [10]. Active disease has been associated with miscarriage, stillbirth, prematurity, and low birth weight [11]. Thus, conception is advised when IBD is in remission. Disease activity may even be slightly lower during pregnancy [12]. The rate of relapse may decrease in the 3 years following pregnancy [13]. This was further supported by a study from a 10-year follow-up of a European cohort of patients with 580 pregnancies [14]. Patients with CD who were pregnant during the course of their disease did not have higher rates of stenosis (37 % vs. 52 %) or resection (0.52 vs. 0.66). The rates of relapse decreased in the years following pregnancy in both UC (0.34 vs. 0.18 flares/year) and CD patients (0.76 vs. 0.12 flares/ year). While the etiology for this is not understood, a possible factor inducing quiescent disease may be disparity in HLA class II antigens between mother and fetus, suggesting that the maternal immune response to paternal HLA antigens may result in immunosuppression that affects maternal immunemediated disease. This has been demonstrated in rheumatoid arthritis [15] as well as in IBD [16].

Patients whose Crohn's disease is in remission at the time of conception usually remain symptom-free during pregnancy, with relapse rates similar to those documented in the *National Cooperative Crohn's Disease Study* [17], and their pregnancy outcomes are similar to those in the general population. Of women who have active Crohn's disease at the beginning of pregnancy, 60–70 % continue to have active disease during the pregnancy despite medical therapy [9, 18]. In this group there is a suggestion of a decreased rate of live births [9]. There is no evidence that patients developing symptoms for the first time during pregnancy experience unusually severe disease.

During the puerperium the risk of relapse seems no higher than usual. Severe exacerbations of Crohn's disease in pregnancy are rare. Even less common are acute manifestations that require surgery [4, 9, 19, 20], but in reported cases, maternal and fetal mortality rates have been high [20].

8.1.3 Clinical Presentation

8.1.3.1 Intestinal Perforation Pathophysiology of Free Intestinal

Perforation

Two possible mechanisms may account for free perforation of Crohn's disease during pregnancy. Either an abscess adjacent to the Crohn's segment ruptures by the mechanical stress of labor or there is failure of the intra-abdominal viscera to "wall-off inflamed segments." In the latter case, the large uterus may prevent the omentum and other abdominal contents from adequately localizing the inflammation [21].

Presentation

Free intestinal perforation presents as acute abdominal pain with signs of peritonism.

8.1.3.2 Intestinal Obstruction

Presentation

Abdominal distension, nausea, vomiting, and crampy abdominal pain in the early stages are the leading symptoms. Later in the course of the disease, pain is constant and there is no passage of stool or flatus.

8.1.4 Diagnosis

Standard radiological investigations for CD such as small and large bowel enemas and labeled white cell scans are contraindicated because of the radiation exposure to the fetus. Several reports have been published on the safety of colonoscopy and flexible and rigid sigmoidoscopy in pregnant patients. These results suggest that endoscopy does not induce labor or result in significant side effects to the mother or fetus and can be performed safely in medically stable pregnant patients [19, 22, 23]. Abdominal ultrasound may identify thickening of the wall of the terminal ileum or the presence of an intra-abdominal abscess. Abdominal MRI imaging is a safe noninvasive investigation in pregnancy and has been useful in establishing the diagnosis of CD [24]. In cases when patients present with acute abdominal pain, electronic fetal monitoring is an essential. It is also a diagnostic modality because changes in fetal signs can be indirect sign of acute abdominal condition. Fetal monitoring consists of periodic fetal heart rate auscultation by Doppler or by cardiotocography.

8.1.5 Differential Diagnosis

8.1.5.1 Intestinal Obstruction

As in general IBD population, the most common causes of intestinal obstruction are adhesions, bowel inflammation with or without strictures, or bowel ischemia. In pregnancy compression by enlarged uterus during pregnancy can also be the cause (see Chap. 7). There are two cases of successful decompression by Malecot catheters during pregnancy. One case was of recurrent sigmoid volvulus [25] and another of compression of pouch (IPAA) [26].

8.1.6 Treatment

8.1.6.1 Indications and Procedures

The rarity of acute surgical problems in pregnancy may lead to delays in management [27]. It is therefore advisable that an obstetrician, a surgeon, and a gastroenterologist are involved in the patient's management [28]. When a woman with a history of CD presents with peritonism, the possibility of an acute manifestation of the disease must be considered. In such circumstances surgery should not be long delayed. Five of the six patients described in the series by Hill et al. had a free perforation of CD [29].

Intra-abdominal surgery performed during the first trimester is associated with an increased risk of miscarriage; for planned procedures in the second trimester, the risk is lower. In the third trimester laparotomy may be complicated by premature delivery and technical difficulties [30]. However, it is the surgical condition, not the operation, that determines maternal and fetal risk [31].

Indications for surgical therapy in both CD and UC during pregnancy are the same as in nonpregnant patients. When acute manifestations of CD are present, it is recommended to remove the source of sepsis and exteriorize the bowel ends [29]. Active intraperitoneal sepsis increases the risk of anastomotic leakage and miscarriage. Intestinal stomas seldom cause difficulty; if, after delivery, the residual bowel is healthy, reanastomosis can be performed.

A stomal therapist should mark the patient before surgery. In pregnant patients, the optimal location for the stoma on the abdominal wall is usually higher than normal because the stoma will drop to a lower position after delivery.

After colectomy a decision should be made regarding the rectal stump. Stump breakdown and leakage leading to intra-abdominal sepsis is a major concern. The stump can be handsewn in two layers and wrapped with the omentum or brought out as a mucus fistula. If a mucus fistula is to be placed, the remnant stump should be kept long. Because of the enlarged uterus, the stump will need to be brought out through an extraperitoneal plane deep to the broad ligament and dilated ovarian vessels. The rectum is irrigated with Betadine at the time of surgery to remove the excess bloody mucoid material and a rectal tube left in place to keep it decompressed in the postoperative period [32].

Small Bowel Disease

The indications for small bowel surgery in pregnant women with CD are not different from the general population and include intestinal obstruction or perforation, hemorrhage, or abscess. Multiple case reports of small bowel surgery for CD during pregnancy historically had revealed high mortality to both the mother and the fetus; however, more current reports reveal better outcome [33]. A case series of six surgeries from 11 to 30 weeks gestation for intraperitoneal sepsis from CD reported successful deliveries of healthy infants at or near term (one delivered at 31 weeks) in five cases and one patient had a miscarriage [29]. Temporary ileostomy is generally preferred to reduce the risk of postoperative complications that can be seen after primary anastomosis.

8.1.6.2 Perioperative Considerations Thromboprophylaxis in General IBD Patients (ECCO Consensus)

Pregnancy increases the risk of venous thromboembolism (VTE) by four to sixfold [34] and is a leading cause of direct maternal death in developed countries [35]. The time of highest risk is in the first 6 weeks of the postnatal period [36]. IBD patients, particularly hospitalized with active disease, are at increased risk for VTE [37, 38]. Hospitalized pregnant IBD patients have an increased risk of VTE compared to their non-IBD pregnant controls, for CD an OR 6.12 and for UC an OR 8.44. Low-molecular-weight heparin in a prophylactic dose reduces the risk of VTE in medical and surgical patients by 60-70 % [39]. Low-molecular-weight heparin has been shown to be safe and efficacious in the pregnant population [40]. Therefore, consideration of the use of prophylactic low-molecular-weight heparin in pregnant IBD patients experiencing a relapse and/ or admitted to hospital is strongly recommended. All women should undergo a documented assessment of risk factors for VTE in early pregnancy or before pregnancy. This assessment should be repeated if the woman is admitted to hospital for any reason and again after delivery [41].

8.1.6.3 Obstetric Considerations Mode of Delivery in General

There is an increased rate of Cesarean sections in women with IBD [42]. Using the 2005 Nationwide Inpatient Sample, Nguyen et al. examined 2,372 CD deliveries and 1,368 UC deliveries. In this population-based study, the adjusted odds of a Cesarean section were higher in women with CD (aOR 1.72) and UC (aOR 1.29) compared to non-IBD controls [38].

Elective Delivery with or Without Elective IBD Surgery

In general, the indications for elective Cesarean section are:

- Obstetric
- Active perianal disease
- Presence of an ileal pouch-anal anastomosis

Obstetric indications for Cesarean section are not in the scope of this textbook.

A perianal fistula or an abscess was considered to represent perianal CD; however, anal fissures or hemorrhoids were not [43]. Patients with inactive perianal disease or no history of perianal disease are not at increased risk for perianal disease after a vaginal delivery [43]. However, if they have active perianal disease they can risk aggravating their injury with a vaginal delivery. One report noted an increased incidence of perianal disease following episiotomy [44]. In another study, 69 % (27/39) of CD patients without a history of perianal disease had an episiotomy at delivery. Only one patient, who had a third-degree laceration and an episiotomy, developed perianal disease within 1 year postpartum. Moreover, of the ten patients with inactive perianal disease at the time of their episiotomy, none reported a recurrence of perineal disease over a 2-year follow-up period [43]. Other studies have also shown that vaginal delivery in patients with inactive perianal disease does not appear to lead to adverse outcomes [45, 46]. The results from Ilnyckyji et al. are interesting because episiotomy was performed in equal percentage on patients with active and inactive perianal disease. The group with inactive perianal disease had higher percentage of second- and third-degree lacerations. It is obvious that patients with histories of previous perianal disease may receive more vigilant attention to their perineum during delivery. There are several unknown facts from the data in this study. One is Perianal Disease Activity Index which is important for comparison of the results and also activity of the disease in general because subclinical infection can be present which is only confirmed by colonoscopy and/or biopsy. Also there are several types of episiotomies and the length is not mentioned and compared [43].

Patients who have an IPAA can have a normal vaginal delivery without fears of damaging the

pouch [47]. In general, anal sphincter function (daytime and nighttime stool frequency or continence) may be altered during the third trimester and immediate postpartum period, but its function typically returns to baseline in most patients, usually within 3 months after delivery [47-50]. Although a few patients may have long-term disturbances in anal function, it appears unrelated to the method of delivery [48]. A small study of three patients with a history of IPAA did not demonstrate an increased risk of injury or fissuring of the anal sphincter despite vaginal delivery [50]. A survey of 232 pregnant females with a history of IPAA showed no increase in pouch complications or functional problems when comparing those who underwent vaginal delivery as compared to those who had a Cesarean section [47]. However, damage to the anal sphincter may be compounded by aging and the effects on the pouch will not be seen for several years. The patient, the obstetrician, and the surgeon should discuss the theoretical risk to long-term pouch function prior to making a decision on mode of delivery.

Emergent Delivery in the Course of Emergency IBD Surgery

In patients presenting with acute abdomen, the treatment depends on the trimester of pregnancy. During the first two trimesters, only surgical treatment of the cause of acute abdomen is carried out. After 28 weeks of pregnancy, Cesarean section is recommended (due to higher incidence of postoperative complications leading to spontaneous induction of labor) [32, 51].

After surgery without Cesarean section, fetal monitoring should begin in the postanesthesia recovery room, and the patient should be watched carefully for spontaneous labor.

8.1.6.4 Medications for Crohn's Disease in Pregnancy

The use of medications during the conception period and pregnancy is a cause of great concern for patients and the physicians caring for them. Overall, the majority of medications used for the treatment of IBD are not associated with significant adverse effects (Table 8.1), and maintaining the health of the mother remains a priority in the

Drug	FDA	Pregnancy	Breastfeeding
Adalimumab	В	Limited human data: low risk	No human data; probably compatible
Alendronate	C	Limited human data; animal data suggest risk	No human data: probably compatible
Ampicillin/clavulanic acid	В	Low risk	
Azathioprine/6-mercaptopurine	D	Transplant literature suggest low risk	No human data: potential toxicity
Balsalazide	В	Low risk	No human data: potential diarrhea
Budesonide	С	Data with inhaled drug low risk. No human data for oral drug	No human data
Cephalosporins	В		
Ciprofloxacin	С	Potential toxicity to cartilage	No human data: probably compatible
Corticosteroids	C	Low risk: cleft palate, adrenal insufficiency, premature rupture of membranes	Compatible
Cyclosporine	С	Low risk	Limited human data: potential toxicity
Etanercept			Excreted in milk – probably too large molecule for oral absorption
Fish oil supplements	-	Safe, possibly beneficial	No human data
Infliximab	В	Low risk; limited human data	Limited human data: probably compatible
Loperamide	В	Low risk	
Mesalamine (oral and topical)	В	Low risk	Limited human data: potential diarrhea
Methotrexate	Х	Teratogenic	Contraindicated
Metronidazole	В	Limited efficacy in IBD – avoid in 1st trimester	Limited human data: potential toxicity
Olsalazine	С	Low risk	Limited human data: potential diarrhea
Risedronate	C	Limited human data	Unknown
Rifaximin	C	No human data: animal teratogen	Unknown
Sulfasalazine	В	Low risk. Give folate 2 mg daily	Limited human data: potential diarrhea
Sulfonamide	С	Not recommended	
Tacrolimus	С	Low risk	Limited human data: potential toxicity
Tetracycline	C	Not recommended	Not recommended
Thalidomide	X	Teratogenic	Limited human data: potential toxicity

 Table 8.1
 Medications used in the treatment of inflammatory bowel disease [52–54]

Low risk is defined as "the human pregnancy data does not suggest a significant risk of embryo or fetal harm"

management of these patients. If a flare does arise during pregnancy, most patients can be managed successfully with a 5-ASA drug or corticosteroids, carry their babies to term, and deliver successfully [55]. Mogadam et al. found that only 2.7 % patients with UC and CD required surgical intervention; the rest were controlled with medical therapy alone [18].

Folate supplements, recommended for all pregnancies to reduce the risk of neural tube defects, are especially important for those taking sulfasalazine, because the sulfapyridine moiety in sulfasalazine competitively inhibits the brush

border enzyme folate conjugase [11] and therefore absorption of folate (Table 8.1). Other 5-ASA drugs do not contain sulfapyridine and do not carry the risk of folate malabsorption. In patients whose therapy with 5-ASA drugs fail, prednisone, azathioprine, cyclosporine, and infliximab can be considered, after weighing the risks and benefits, informing the patients, and having the patient participate in the decision about starting one of these drugs. The option of surgery, if the pregnancy is at a suitable stage, should be discussed as an alternative to immunotherapy. Fish oil supplements are used by some patients with IBD as an adjunct to medical therapy. A randomized controlled trial of fish oil supplementation demonstrated prolongation of pregnancy without detrimental effects on growth of the fetus or course of labor [56]. Fish oil supplements are not rated by the FDA since they are not classified as a drug.

Most clinicians believe that the chimeric structure of the *infliximab* molecule containing a human IgG₁ constant region limits placental transfer during the first trimester [57]. However, the safety of infliximab beyond the first trimester is unknown because IgG subclasses are readily passed into the fetus during the second and third trimesters [58]. Until recently, the medical literature contained no evidence that engineered therapeutic antibodies could cross the placenta when administered to expectant mothers. One case report documents clinically significant fetal exposure to infliximab via placental transfer and a prolonged half-life of the medication in newborns [59]. The presumed mechanism of fetal exposure to infliximab is transplacental maternal IgG antibody transfer beginning in the second trimester and peaking at term. No fetal abnormalities were apparent in this case, but the long-term implications of infliximab exposure during early childhood development are unknown. These findings suggest that pregnant patients should avoid therapeutic antibody treatments after 30 weeks' gestation, and if necessary, the expectant mother can be bridged with steroids to control the disease activity until delivery [59, 60]. Two large studies reported that birth outcomes of women treated with infliximab were comparable with those of the general population or of pregnant women with CD who were not treated with infliximab [61, 62]. Mahadevan et al. reported that the benefits of achieving and maintaining clinical remission in patients receiving infliximab during pregnancy superseded the potential risk of exposing the unborn child to the medication [58].

A pregnant woman with treatment-refractory CD who failed treatment with infliximab was successfully treated with *adalimumab* (Humira; Abbott Laboratories, Chicago, IL), a recombinant human IgG_1 monoclonal anti-TNF antibody

[63]. The pregnancy was uncomplicated, and at 6 months, the infant showed normal growth and development [64]. Another case reported the use of *etanercept* (Enbrel; Amgen, Thousand Oaks, CA), a soluble TNF receptor fusion protein that binds to and inactivates TNF, in an uneventful pregnancy of a patient with refractory rheumatoid arthritis [65]. Etanercept has been shown to be excreted in breast milk, but it is not known whether the drug can be absorbed orally because it is such a large protein [66].

Thalidomide (FDA class X) is used in treatment of refractory CD. It has extensive teratogenic sequel including limb defects, central nervous system effects, and abnormalities of the respiratory, cardiovascular, gastrointestinal, and genitourinary systems. Thalidomide is contraindicated during pregnancy and breastfeeding. Women of childbearing age taking thalidomide should use two methods of contraception 1 month prior to starting therapy, during therapy, and for 1 month after stopping therapy.

Breastfeeding

Although the American Academy of Pediatrics recommends breastfeeding for at least 6 months after birth [67], many women who require drug therapy initiate breastfeeding less frequently, discontinue breastfeeding earlier than women who are not receiving medication [68], or do not breast-feed at all [69]. To date, infliximab has not been detected in human breast milk of nursing mothers [58, 59, 70, 71]. Also, Kane et al. found that infliximab was present in the mothers' sera, but not in the infants' sera [71]. Physicians should be aware that the fetus may be exposed to therapeutic monoclonal antibodies when administered to pregnant patients and the long-term implications on the child's developing immune system are unknown at this time.

8.1.7 Prognosis

8.1.7.1 Inheritance of CD in General

Patients are naturally concerned about passing their disease on to their offspring. Unfortunately, family history is the strongest predictor for developing IBD. If one parent is affected, the risks of the offspring developing IBD are 2–13 times higher than in the general population [72–74]. One study estimated that the risks of IBD in first-degree relatives of probands with UC and CD were 1.6 % and 5.2–7.5 %, respectively, values that were even higher in the Jewish population [74, 75]. If both parents have IBD, the risk of their offspring developing IBD over their lifetime was estimated to be 35 % [74, 76].

Several studies suggest that breastfeeding may be protective against the development of IBD in the infant. In a meta-analysis of 17 studies, the eight highest quality studies showed a pooled odds ratio of 0.45 (0.26–0.79) for CD and 0.56 (0.38–0.81) for UC [77]. However, these were not mothers who had IBD themselves.

8.1.7.2 Fertility and Sexual Heath in General

The effect of CD on fertility is controversial. Some studies, especially older, claim that fertility is subnormal [78, 79]. Relationships, sexual health, and fertility in IBD patients are interrelated. Chronic IBD decreases quality of life [80]. The symptoms of IBD, including diarrhea, problems with continence, and weight loss undoubtedly, have an effect on body image particularly in adolescents and young adults. The side effects of treatment such as weight gain due to steroids may also cause feelings of unattractiveness and loss of self-esteem. Children with IBD may experience delays in growth and puberty, and this also has a serious effect on confidence and body image. Young people with IBD may therefore experience difficulty in forming intimate relationships and worry that they may not be able to have a normal sex life. Fear of inheritance of IBD in the offspring and fear of fetal exposure to IBD therapies can lead to voluntary childlessness. Stoma surgery is a major life event, particularly in teenagers [81]. The development of IBD may put great strain on a previously good relationship, and women who are in a relationship experience more difficulties in their sexual life than nonaffected women of a similar age [82, 83].

Variables such as systemic effects of disease, for example, fatigue and anemia, as well as medication effects, such as corticosteroids, on libido can impact sexual activity. Postoperative dyspareunia can similarly affect sexual activity and impact the chance of conceiving [78].

Dyspareunia, involvement of the Fallopian tubes in the disease process, general ill health, and medical advice against pregnancy have all been implicated [3, 84]. Dyspareunia and vaginal candidiasis are more common than in healthy women, which may account for some of these difficulties [85]. Fertility appears to revert to normal after induction of remission in women with CD. Women who have their first pregnancy after the onset of IBD have fewer pregnancies than population controls, whereas women who became pregnant prior to onset of IBD have similar reproductive history [86]. In addition, women with CD have a delayed age of first pregnancy after being diagnosed [87] and have been shown to have fewer children than might be expected after diagnosis with a higher rate of failure to conceive [84]. These are probably some of the reasons for lower incidence of IBD in pregnancy. Community-based and population-based studies suggest infertility rates of CD patients in general (5-14 %) similar to the general population [86, 88]. Surgery for CD may decrease fertility compared with medical therapy alone. Development of postoperative pelvic adhesions contributes to higher infertility rate [88]. Khosla et al. found that the infertility rate of 112 married women with CD was similar to that in the general population [89]. The results of a case-control study of 275 women with CD from five European countries [84] are in sharp contrast to those of Khosla et al. [89]. Mayberry and Weterman determined whether the patients were using birth control, were having sexual relations, and were advised by their physicians not to become pregnant. Patients with CD had a notable reduction in the number of children born and a substantial increase in the incidence of prematurity. The rate of miscarriage and Cesarean section was unaffected by CD. The site of the disease did not affect these findings. Although 40 women with CD were told not to have children, the women used birth control less but still had fewer pregnancies.

8.1.7.3 Pregnancy Outcomes

Pregnancy Outcomes in General

Population-based studies in women with CD have shown an increased risk of preterm delivery, low birth weight, and small for gestational age infants [8, 42, 90, 91]. In 1972 authors stated that in case of an unplanned pregnancy occurring in a patient with active CD whose family is already complete, there are strong indications for suction termination in the first trimester [92].

Predictors of poor outcome (preterm birth, low birth weight, intrauterine growth retardation, small for gestational age infants, congenital anomalies, APGAR scores, and stillbirth, and complications of labor) in large study by Mahadevan et al. were having IBD, either UC or CD, and having had surgery for IBD [52]. Unlike other studies, disease activity and medication use were not predictors of adverse outcome. In prior studies, disease activity at conception was associated with a higher rate of fetal loss [93] and preterm birth [94]; disease activity during pregnancy was associated with low birth weight and preterm birth [95, 96]. Many theories have been put forth for this observation, but the etiology is unclear. One hypothesis is that an increase in circulating prostaglandin levels during a flare could initiate preterm labor with the induction of smooth muscle contraction [97, 98]. Another theory is that the role of increased gut permeability during increased inflammation could alter nutritional and immunological factors affecting labor [97].

Other potential predictors of an adverse outcome include ileal CD [99] and previous bowel resection [99, 100]. In the general population, smoking is a known risk factor for LBW infants and for disease activity in CD women [2]. Pregnant CD patients who smoke are at a substantially increase risk for LBW and preterm delivery [2, 101].

Subclinical infection is another problem. Although the women are free of symptoms at the beginning of the pregnancy, it is possible that inflammation may have been present on colonoscopy and/or biopsy and that this subclinical inflammation is responsible for the higher rate of small for gestational age births [99]. These women felt too well to present for investigation, and so such data are unavailable. Whether subclinical inflammation is the factor responsible must be examined in future prospective trials.

The patients with ileostomies have been shown to be capable of normal pregnancies [44, 79, 102]. In a study by Porter and Stirrat, patients with ileostomies were shown to have lower hemoglobin during pregnancy [103] but apparently without ill effect. Stomal problems of displacement and prolapse are not uncommon, but remit postpartum.

Perinatal Outcome

Once pregnancy has been achieved, healthy offspring can be expected. Abnormal birth weight, stillbirth, spontaneous abortion, and congenital abnormalities are no more common than in the population without inflammatory bowel disease [89]. Mahadevan and Li found that the disease activity was not predictive of an adverse outcome in any category [104]. Even when limited to the presence of moderate to severe disease activity, there was still no association with an adverse outcome. The majority of patients in this cohort with both UC and CD, however, did have inactive or mild disease throughout pregnancy. Similarly, a population-based study from Denmark also did not find an increased risk of adverse events associated with disease activity [105]. They reported that women with active disease had adjusted risks of LBW, LBW at term, preterm birth, and congenital anomalies of 0.2 (0.0-2.6), 0.4 (0.0-3.7), 2.4 (0.6-9.5), and 0.8 (0.2-3.8), respectively. However, the crude risk of preterm birth was increased, with an odds ratio (OR) of 3.4 (1.1-10.6) in those with moderatehigh disease activity. Overall, these two population-based studies did not show a significant role of disease activity in predicting adverse outcomes above that expected with the diagnosis of IBD alone.

Pregnancy Outcomes After Emergency Surgery

Emergency surgery during pregnancy has been reported to be associated with a high risk of fetal loss (60 %). Five of the six patients described in the series by Hill et al. had a free perforation of CD and one fetus was lost [29].

Maternal Morbidity and Mortality

Vomiting has been reported to cause stomal prolapse requiring revision after delivery. Back in 1972 there was a concern about patients with abscess and fistula formation, because in the puerperium, the rapid involution of the uterus may tear apart adhesions which wall-off abscess cavities, thus leading to spreading peritonitis [92].

Five of the six patients described in the series by Hill et al. had a free perforation of CD. The maternal mortality was nil [29].

8.2 Acute Ulcerative Colitis

8.2.1 Introduction

An association between UC and pregnancy was noted by Gossage and Price over century ago at a symposium held at the *Royal Society of Medicine* in 1909 [106].

8.2.2 Effect of Pregnancy on Ulcerative Colitis

Pregnant patients with UC, as well as CD, can be classified in four categories [5]:

- Inactive at conception
- Active at conception
- Arising during gestation
- Arising during the puerperium

Willoughby and Truelove found that patients with UC who had inactive disease at conception tended to remain so during the pregnancy, whereas those with active disease had continued and even worse disease activity [107]. Others show that around 50 % of active cases had improvement and in all cases it was by the end of eighth week of pregnancy [102]. Nielsen et al. reported an exacerbation rate of 34 % per year during pregnancy and 32 % per year when not pregnant in women with UC [94]. In general, women with IBD are as likely to flare during pregnancy as they are when not pregnant. It has been reported that 30-50 % of female patients with UC will have an exacerbation while pregnant or in the early postpartum period [108].

The effects of multiple pregnancies on UC do not show definite pattern, and although the numbers are small, there is an agreement that there are no consistent effects in successive pregnancies [102].

Relapses of UC usually occur in the first trimester or the puerperium [107, 109–113]. It has been suggested that the high circulating levels of serum 17-hydroxycorticosteroids during the second and third trimesters induce remission at this time [114]; levels fall sharply following delivery [115]. Although cortisol comprises 90 % of total plasma 17-hydroxycorticosteroids in the third trimester of pregnancy, the increase is actually due to elevated levels of the glucocorticoidbinding protein, transcortin. Biologically active cortisol remains unchanged [111] and there is no increased steroid action in pregnancy. Severe colitis during pregnancy is rare [116].

8.2.3 Incidence

History taking is very important because the causes of acute abdomen between operated (due to UC) and never-operated patients are different. Although UC and pregnancy frequently coexist, therefore, it is rare for fulminating disease to ensue and require operation to save the mother's life before or after delivery. Up to 1987 there were only 35 cases in the literature [5, 102, 117–126]. It is even rarer to have patients operated for UC before pregnancy presenting as acute abdomen during pregnancy. The causes of small bowel obstruction in operated patients are small bowel adhesions, small bowel volvulus or external compression of gravid uterus on IPAA, or small bowel proximal to IPAA [26, 127].

8.2.4 Diagnosis

8.2.4.1 UC in General

Several reports have been published on the safety of colonoscopy and flexible and rigid sigmoidoscopy in pregnant patients. These authors concluded that endoscopy does not induce labor or result in significant side effects to the mother or fetus and can be performed safely in medically stable pregnant patients [19, 22, 23].



Fig. 8.1 Supine X-ray in 30 weeks pregnancy. Gravid uterus displacing gas-filled colon without dilatation [128]

Ultrasound is used extensively in obstetric practice and is the safest form of radiological imaging. It can be used to assess abscess formation, as well as bowel wall thickness (as evidence of active inflammation).

8.2.4.2 Emergency Settings

Clinical examination is especially difficult in the third trimester of pregnancy due to enlarged gravid uterus and displacement of intraperitoneal organs. Additional difficulty is that physicians are reluctant to perform initial and repeated plain X-rays of the abdomen which would otherwise be done in nonpregnant patients if indicated. Specific difficulty during the third trimester is dislocation of small and large bowel making radiologic diagnosis more difficult (Fig. 8.1).

It is difficult to measure colonic dilation in different colonic segments if toxic megacolon is suspected, again, especially in the third trimester (Fig. 8.2).

More recently, MRI has been used safely in pregnancy [130, 131], but its use in emergency settings is still limited.



Fig. 8.2 Toxic dilatation of the colon in 33rd week of pregnancy [129]

8.2.5 Treatment

8.2.5.1 Indications for Emergent Operation

From the available data around the 1980s, between 2.3 and 3.9 % of patients with UC during pregnancy required surgical intervention [117, 132]. Indications for emergent operative intervention in patients with UC in general include intractable hemorrhage, perforation, toxic colitis, and fulminant disease refractory to medical therapy. The same indications and timing of the emergent operation are the same in pregnant patients (Fig. 8.3).

8.2.5.2 Surgical Procedures

Multiple procedures, ranging from diverting loop ileostomy to total proctocolectomy, have been described to treat fulminant and toxic UC in pregnant patients. Some have proved to be unsuitable. For example, ileostomy alone is inadequate because of the continued risk of perforation of the diverted colon. Proctocolectomy also is inappropriate in the acute situation because it is a



>28 gestational weeks

long, complex operation and requires pelvic dissection, which may be difficult because of uterine enlargement and grossly dilated pelvic vessels. Moreover, increased manipulation of the gravid uterus increases the risk of spontaneous delivery and preterm labor.

Turnbull "Blowhole" Procedure

In 1971, Turnbull et al. advised colonic decompression and diversion by cutaneous blowhole colostomy and loop ileostomy for patients with toxic dilation of the colon to prevent perforation and sepsis in the severely ill patient [134]. Emergency colectomy in this situation is reported to have a high maternal and fetal mortality rate of 53 and 29 %, respectively [135]. Newer studies show no maternal and fetal mortality performing emergency colectomy [133]. Ooi et al. reported good success with Turnbull technique in two pregnant patients with toxic colitis (Figs. 8.4 and 8.5) [136]. This procedure has the advantage of a short anesthesia time and minimal surgical



Fig. 8.4 The gravid patient with healed midline scar, loop ileostomy (to the right of midline), and skin-level transverse colostomy [136]

trauma, which may dramatically improve outcome in extremely ill patients. Moreover, some patients have colons so severely diseased



Fig. 8.5 The same patient after elective Cesarean section, showing a scaphoid abdomen with transverse colostomy and ileostomy and ready for definitive restorative proctocolectomy [136]

that mere mobilization puts them at risk for iatrogenic perforation and diffuse fecal contamination. The disadvantage of a blowhole colostomy is that the remaining colon may cause ongoing toxicity (severe hemorrhage, sepsis) requiring repeat operation leading to increase risk to mother and fetus. Therefore, the Turnbull "blowhole" procedure is far less practiced currently.

Total Abdominal Colectomy

In 1951, Crile and Thomas advised total abdominal colectomy and end ileostomy with preservation of the rectum for toxic megacolon [137]. Because simple ileostomy produced unsatisfactory results, the dilated colon could perforate despite diversion. Mortality rates of 50-70 % were commonly reported, a rate not much better than that achieved with medical therapy alone in general population [138]. Total abdominal colectomy, with preservation of the rectal stump and Brooke ileostomy, is the most commonly performed procedure for severely ill patients who require urgent or emergent colectomy for fulminant or toxic UC. This option is preferable because it eradicates most of the disease and requires no bowel anastomosis or deep pelvic dissection, while allowing the patient to be weaned from most medical agents. In addition, it does not preclude or compromise the results of subsequent IPAA [32, 139]. After colectomy a decision should be made regarding the rectal stump. Stump breakdown and leakage leading to intra-abdominal sepsis is a major concern. The stump can be handsewn in two layers and wrapped with the omentum and this is a safe procedure as long as the inflammatory process has not compromised the integrity of the bowel wall. Another option is to bring out the rectal stump as a mucus fistula. If a mucus fistula is to be placed, the remnant stump should be kept long. Because of the enlarged uterus, the stump will need to be brought out through an extraperitoneal plane deep to the broad ligament and dilated ovarian vessels. The rectum is irrigated with Betadine at the time of surgery to remove the excess bloody mucoid material and a rectal tube left in place to keep it decompressed in the postoperative period [32].

Rectal excision when indicated, for example, in intractable rectal hemorrhage, may be complicated by the need for hysterectomy. This is because of the risk of traumatizing the engorged pelvic veins leading to severe hemorrhage.

A stomal therapist should mark the patient before surgery. In pregnant patients, the optimal location for the stoma on the abdominal wall is usually higher than normal because the stoma will drop to a lower position after delivery.

Synchronous Cesarean Section and Subtotal Colectomy

According to previous reports, the majority of pregnant women requiring urgent surgery for colitis have undergone metachronous colonic surgery and Cesarean or vaginal delivery with a high maternal and or fetal morbidity and mortality. Only three cases have previously been reported where synchronous colectomy and delivery have taken place, two occurring at 32 weeks and one at 28 weeks gestation without maternal or neonatal morbidity or mortality [124, 133, 140].

8.2.5.3 Perioperative Considerations Thromboprophylaxis in General IBD Patients (ECCO Consensus)

See Sect. 8.1.

8.2.5.4 Obstetric Considerations

In patients presenting with acute abdomen, the treatment depends on the trimester of pregnancy.

During the first two trimesters, only surgical treatment of the cause of acute abdomen is treated. In the third trimester, due to high incidence of postoperative (during first few days) spontaneous induction of labor, Cesarean section is recommended [32, 51].

After surgery without Cesarean section, fetal monitoring should begin in the postanesthesia recovery room, and the patient should be watched carefully for spontaneous labor.

IPAA alters the anatomy of the gastrointestinal tract, placing the ileal pouch at risk from compressive obstruction by the gravid uterus. Induction of labor in a near-term fetus is a reasonable initial method of management preventing possible external compression on the IPAA and small bowel obstruction [127].

8.2.6 Prognosis

8.2.6.1 Fertility and Sexual Health in General

Relationships, sexual health, and fertility in IBD patients are interrelated (contrary to CD, studies have shown that UC does not affect fertility [107, 117, 141]. Other studies that found reduced fertility were probably flawed owing to short follow-up periods, patient selection, and an inadequate medical control of the disease [114, 142] or inadequate numbers of patients observed [143]. Therefore, women with UC have fertility rates similar to the general population prior to surgery [86, 88, 107]. There is severalfold increase in infertility rate after an ileal pouch-anal anastomosis (IPAA) [144]. This finding was confirmed by Johnson et al. who showed a 38.6 % infertility rate in UC patients after IPAA versus 13.3 % in UC patients managed nonoperatively [145]. The reduction in fertility may be due to surgery in the pelvis and the consequent adhesions and damage to the reproductive organs. Patients who undergo a proctocolectomy with ileostomy also experience a reduction in fertility [146], as do patients with familial adenomatous polyposis who undergo IPAA [147].

The risk of infertility after IPAA should be discussed with the patient prior to surgery as one

of the potential risks of the operation. It is unclear if techniques such as laparoscopic IPAA or a subtotal colectomy with rectal stump and ileostomy during the childbearing years and then creating an IPAA later in life are helpful in reducing infertility rates. The drawbacks of the latter procedure include rare ileostomy complications during pregnancy such as obstruction and stoma-related problems [148], technical difficulties in creating a functioning pouch several years after the initial surgery, and the patient's reluctance to have a long-term ostomy. The most recent studies show that total laparoscopic total colectomy with IPAA causes significantly less infertility rates compared to the same operation by open approach [149, 150]. "Easier" decision is when an acute abdomen is present with absolute indication for emergent operation. In such cases, it is a lifesaving operation, and fertility is then the third goal after mother and fetal outcome.

More significantly, in a study by Anderson et al., 50 % (2/4) of operated patients developed severe postoperative pelvic and subphrenic abscesses. Three patients had difficulty conceiving or secondary infertility since the surgery. The social morbidity as a result of this was high, with three of four patients divorced by their spouses [129].

8.2.6.2 Pregnancy Outcomes in General

UC occurring for the first time during pregnancy has previously been considered dangerous, with a maternal mortality rate in the range of 15 % [129]. In years past, the risk to the mother was considered so high that therapeutic abortion was advocated if severely active disease occurred during pregnancy [5]. Currently, prompt and aggressive medical therapy is the first line of treatment and has the best chance of halting disease progression. In contrast to CD, women with UC had similar rates to controls of preterm delivery, low birth weight, and small for gestational age infants but a significantly higher rate of congenital malformations (7.9 % vs. 1.7 %) [91]. The study did not account for medication use and the results have not been replicated in other studies. The Hungarian Case Control Surveillance of congenital anomalies was queried from 1980 to 1996,

with the odds ratio of congenital anomalies in UC patients versus controls of 1.3 (0.9–1.8), adjusted for parity, age, and medication use [151].

Predictors of poor outcome (preterm birth, low birth weight, intrauterine growth retardation, small for gestational age, congenital anomalies, APGAR scores, stillbirth, and complications of labor) in large study by Mahadevan and Li were significantly higher having IBD, either UC or CD, and having had surgery for IBD [104]. Unlike other studies, disease activity and medication use were not predictors of adverse outcome. In prior studies, disease activity at conception was associated with a higher rate of fetal loss [93] and preterm birth [94]; disease activity during pregnancy was associated with low birth weight and preterm birth [95, 96]. Many theories have been put forth for this observation, but the etiology is unclear. One hypothesis is that an increase in circulating prostaglandin levels during a flare could initiate preterm labor with the induction of smooth muscle contraction [97, 98]. Another theory is that the role of increased gut permeability during increased inflammation could alter nutritional and immunological factors affecting labor [97].

Conversely to CD, smoking in UC women does not increase their risk of preterm delivery [152]. However, given the known risk of smoking on the individual and the baby, smoking cessation should be encouraged in all scenarios.

8.2.6.3 Maternal and Fetal Outcome After Emergent Operation

Elective Surgery

Surgery is to be avoided as far as possible, because earlier reports claim that colectomy in pregnancy has been previously reported to carry a 60 % risk of inducing spontaneous abortion. In the period between 1951 and 2004, a total of 37 cases were found [5, 51, 102, 118, 119, 123, 124, 128, 129, 136, 140, 153–156]. Overall, the fetal and maternal mortality was 49 and 22 %, respectively. The majority of maternal and fetal mortality seen in this review was found in cases reported before 1987. From 1951 to 1987, the fetal and maternal mortality was 67 and 24 %, respectively. Similar outcomes up to 1987 were found by another study with 35 cases (fetal mortality 53 %, maternal mortality 29 %) [129]. While maternal death is becoming less frequent, the high stillbirth rate probably reflects the severity of the disease rather than the effects of operation. After 1987, the fetal and maternal mortality was zero and the postoperative morbidity was negligible. Recently, a small case series from Manchester recently reported six women who had surgery for intraperitoneal sepsis in CD during pregnancy. Five healthy babies resulted from these pregnancies although one miscarriage occurred in a patient with a surgical complication [29].

Emergency Surgery

Higher fetal mortality is found during and after emergency surgery during pregnancy. A review in 1972 by Becker of the surgical treatment of toxic colonic dilation in pregnancy revealed maternal mortality of 36 % (4/11) and fetal mortality of 100 % [157]. Anderson et al. reported three pregnant patients who had subtotal colectomy and ileostomy for toxic dilation during the third trimester or within 5 days of delivery, and the fourth underwent proctocolectomy postpartum for intractable colitis [129]. There were no maternal deaths but fetal mortality was 50 % (2/4), with one surviving child weighing only 1.4 kg at the 33rd week of gestation.

References

- Munkholm P. Crohn's disease occurrence, course and prognosis. An epidemiologic cohort-study. Dan Med Bull. 1997;44:287–302.
- Heetun ZS, Byrnes C, Neary P, O'Morain C. Review article: reproduction in the patient with inflammatory bowel disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2007;26: 513–33.
- Baiocco PJ, Korelitz BI. The influence of inflammatory bowel disease and its treatment on pregnancy and fetal outcome. J Clin Gastroenterol. 1984;6:211–6.
- Crohn BB, Yarnis H, Korelitz BI. Regional ileitis complicating pregnancy. Gastroenterology. 1956;31: 615–28.
- Abramson D, Jankelson IR, Milner LR. Pregnancy in idiopathic ulcerative colitis. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1951;61:121–9.
- Alstead EM, Nelson-Piercy C. Inflammatory bowel disease in pregnancy. Gut. 2003;52:159–61.
- Nielsen OH, Andreasson B, Bondesen S, et al. Pregnancy in Crohn's disease. Scand J Gastroenterol. 1984;19:724–32.

- Fonager K, Sorensen HT, Olsen J, et al. Pregnancy outcome for women with Crohn's disease: a followup study based on linkage between national registries. Am J Gastroenterol. 1998;93:2426–30.
- Hanan IM, Kirsner JB. Inflammatory bowel disease in the pregnant woman. Clin Perinatol. 1985;12: 669–82.
- Alstead EM. Inflammatory bowel disease in pregnancy. Postgrad Med J. 2002;78:23–6.
- Subhani JM, Hamiliton MI. Review article: the management of inflammatory bowel disease during pregnancy. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 1998;12: 1039–53.
- Agret F, Cosnes J, Hassani Z, et al. Impact of pregnancy on the clinical activity of Crohn's disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2005;21:509–13.
- Castiglione F, Pignata S, Morace F, et al. Effect of pregnancy on the clinical course of a cohort of women with inflammatory bowel disease. Ital J Gastroenterol. 1996;28:199–204.
- Riis L, Vind I, Politi P, et al. Does pregnancy change the disease course? A study in a European cohort of patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Am J Gastroenterol. 2006;101:1539–45.
- Nelson JL, Hughes KA, Smith AG, et al. Maternalfetal disparity in HLA class II alloantigens and the pregnancy-induced amelioration of rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med. 1993;329:466–71.
- Kane S, Kisiel J, Shih L, Hanauer S. HLA disparity determines disease activity through pregnancy in women with inflammatory bowel disease. Am J Gastroenterol. 2004;99:1523–6.
- Summers RW, Sqitz DM, Session DT, et al. National cooperative Crohn's disease study: results of drug treatment. Gastroenterology. 1979;77:847–69.
- Mogadam M, Korelitz BI, Ahmed SW, et al. The course of inflammatory bowel disease during pregnancy and post partum. Am J Gastroenterol. 1981;75:265–9.
- Korelitz BI. Inflammatory bowel disease in pregnancy. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 1992;21: 827–34.
- Blair JSG, Allen N. Crohn's disease presenting acutely during pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol Br Commonw. 1962;69:648–51.
- Babaknia A, Hossein P, Woodruff JD. Appendicitis during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1977;50:40–4.
- Rustgi VK, Cooper JN, Colcher H. Endoscopy in the pregnant patient. In: Rustgi VK, Cooper JN, editors. Gastrointestinal and hepatic complications in pregnancy. New York: Wiley; 1986. p. 104–23.
- Cappell MS, Sidhom O. Multicenter, multiyear study of safety and efficacy of flexible sigmoidoscopy during pregnancy in 24 females with follow-up of fetal outcome. Dig Dis Sci. 1995;40:472–9.
- Shoenut JP, Semelka RC, Silverman R, et al. MRI in the diagnosis of Crohn's disease in two pregnant women. J Clin Gastroenterol. 1993;17:244–7.
- Alshawi JS. Recurrent sigmoid volvulus in pregnancy: report of a case and review of the literature. Dis Colon Rectum. 2005;48:1811–3.

- 26. Herrington A, Gala R, Beck DE, Robichaux AG. Bowel obstruction in a pregnant patient with a restorative proctocolectomy and ileoanal J-pouch: a case report. Ochsner J. 2012;12:170–2.
- Devore GR. Acute abdominal pain in the pregnant patient due to pancreatitis, acute appendicitis, cholecystitis or peptic ulcer disease. Clin Perinatol. 1980; 7:349–67.
- Smolniec J, James D. General surgical problems in pregnancy. Br J Surg. 1990;77:1203–4.
- Hill J, Clark A, Scott NA. Surgical treatment of acute manifestations of Crohn's disease during pregnancy. R Soc Med. 1997;90:64–6.
- Dixon NP, Green J, Rogers A, Rubin L. Fetal loss after cholecystectomy during pregnancy. Can Med Assoc J. 1983;88:576–7.
- Kammerer WS. Non-obstetric surgery during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1977;50:40–4.
- 32. Dozois EJ, Wolff BG, Tremaine WJ, et al. Maternal and fetal outcome after colectomy for fulminant ulcerative colitis during pregnancy: case series and literature review. Dis Colon Rectum. 2006;49:64–73.
- Martimbeau PW, Welch JS, Weiland LH. Crohn's disease and pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1975;122:746–9.
- 34. Heit JA, Kobbervig CE, James AH, et al. Trends in the incidence of venous thromboembolism during pregnancy or postpartum: a 30-year population based study. Ann Intern Med. 2005;143:697–706.
- 35. Saving mothers' lives: reviewing maternal deaths to make motherhood safer – 2003–2005. The seventh report of the confidential enquiries into maternal deaths in the United Kingdom, London, Centre for Maternal and Child Enquiries (CMACE) 2007.
- 36. Pomp ER, Lenselink AM, Rosendaal FR, Doggen CJ. Pregnancy, the postpartum period and prothrombotic defects: risk of venous thrombosis in the MEGA study. J Thromb Haemost. 2008;6:632–7.
- Novacek G, Welterman A, Sobala A, et al. Inflammatory bowel disease is a risk factor for recurrent venous thromboembolism. Gastroenterology. 2010;139:779–87.
- Nguyen GC, Boudreau H, Harris ML, Maxwell CV. Outcomes of obstetric hospitalizations among women with inflammatory bowel disease in the United States. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2009;7:329–34.
- 39. National Clinical Guideline Centre Acute and Chronic Conditions. Venous thromboembolism: reducing the risk of venous thromboembolism (deep vein thrombosis and pulmonary embolism) in patients admitted to hospital. London: NCGCACC at the Royal College of Surgeons of England; 2010.
- 40. Greer IA, Nelson-Piercy C. Low-molecular-weight heparins for thromboprophylaxis and treatment of venous thromboembolism in pregnancy: a systematic review of safety and efficacy. Blood. 2005;15: 401–7.
- Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists. Thromboembolic disease in pregnancy and the puerperium: acute management. Green-top guideline no. 37. London: RCOG; 2009.

- Kornfeld D, Cnattingius S, Ekbom A. Pregnancy outcomes in women with inflammatory bowel disease – a population-based cohort study. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1997;177:942–6.
- Ilnyckyji A, Blanchard JF, Rawsthorne P, et al. Perianal Crohn's disease and pregnancy: role of the mode of delivery. Am J Gastroenterol. 1999;94: 3274–8.
- 44. Brandt LJ, Estabrook SG, Reinus JF. Results of a survey to evaluate whether vaginal delivery and episiotomy lead to perineal involvement in women with Crohn's disease. Am J Gastroenterol. 1995;90: 1918–22.
- 45. Beniada A, Benoist G, Maurel J, Dreyfus M. Inflammatory bowel disease and pregnancy: report of 76 cases and review of the literature. J Gynecol Obstet Biol Reprod. 2005;34:581–8.
- Rogers RG, Katz VL. Course of Crohn's disease during pregnancy and its effect on pregnancy outcome: a retrospective review. Am J Perinatol. 1995; 12:262–4.
- 47. Hahnloser D, Pemberton JH, Wolff BG, et al. Pregnancy and delivery before and after ileal pouchanal anastomosis for inflammatory bowel disease: immediate and long-term consequences and outcomes. Dis Colon Rectum. 2004;47:1127–35.
- Ravid A, Richard CS, et al. Pregnancy, delivery, and pouch function after ileal pouch-anal anastomosis for ulcerative colitis. Dis Colon Rectum. 2002; 45:1283–8.
- Juhasz ES, Fozard B, Dozois RR, et al. Ileal pouchanal anastomosis function following childbirth. Dis Colon Rectum. 1995;38:158–65.
- Kitayama T, Funayama Y, Fukushima K, et al. Anal function during pregnancy and postpartum after ileal pouch anal anastomosis for ulcerative colitis. Surg Today. 2005;35:211–5.
- Watson WJ, Gaines TE. Third-trimester colectomy for severe ulcerative colitis. J Reprod Med. 1987; 32:869–72.
- Mahadevan U. Fertility and pregnancy in patient with inflammatory bowel disease. Gut. 2006;55: 1198–206.
- Stengel JZ, Arnold HL. Is infliximab safe to use while breastfeeding? World J Gastroenterol. 2008; 14:3085–7.
- Habal FM, Ravindran NC. Management of inflammatory bowel disease in the pregnant patient. World J Gastroenterol. 2008;14:1326–32.
- Zeldis JB. Pregnancy and inflammatory bowel disease. West J Med. 1989;151:168–71.
- Olsen SF, Sorensen JD, Secher NJ, et al. Randomised controlled trial of effect of fish-oil supplementation on pregnancy duration. Lancet. 1992;339:1003–7.
- Simister NE. Placental transport of immunoglobulin G. Vaccine. 2003;21:3365–9.
- Mahadevan U, Kane S, Sandborn WJ, et al. Intentional infliximab use during pregnancy for induction or maintenance of remission in Crohn's disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2005;21:733–8.

- Vasiliauskas EA, Church JA, Silverman N, et al. Case report: evidence for transplacental transfer of maternally administered infliximab to the newborn. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2006;4:1255–8.
- Friedman S, Regueiro MD. Pregnancy and nursing in inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 2002;31:265–73, xii.
- 61. Lichtenstein GR, Feagan BG, Cohen RD, et al. Serious infections and mortality in association with therapies for Crohn's disease: TREAT registry. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2006;4:621–30.
- 62. Katz JA, Antoni C, Keenan GF, et al. Outcome of pregnancy in women receiving infliximab for the treatment of Crohn's disease and rheumatoid arthritis. Am J Gastroenterol. 2004;99:2385–92.
- 63. Sánchez Munoz D, Hoyas Pablos E, Ramirez Martin Del Campo M, et al. Term pregnancy in a patient with Crohn's disease under treatment with adalimumab. Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2005;28:435.
- 64. Vesga L, Terdiman JP, Mahadevan U. Adalimumab use in pregnancy. Gut. 2005;54:890.
- 65. Sills ES, Perloe M, Tucker MJ, et al. Successful ovulation induction, conception, and normal delivery after chronic therapy with etanercept: a recombinant fusion anti-cytokine treatment for rheumatoid arthritis. Am J Reprod Immunol. 2001;46:366–8.
- 66. Ostensen M, Eigenmann GO. Etanercept in breast milk. J Rheumatol. 2004;31:1017–8.
- American Academy of Pediatrics. Policy statement. Breastfeeding and the use of human milk. Pediatrics. 2005;115:496–506.
- Larsen LA, Ito S, Koren G. Prediction of milk/plasma concentration ratio of drugs. Ann Pharmacother. 2003;37:1299–306.
- Kane S, Lemieux N. The role of breastfeeding in postpartum disease activity in women with inflammatory bowel disease. Am J Gastroenterol. 2005; 100:102–5.
- Peltier M, James D, Ford J, et al. Infliximab levels in breastmilk of a nursing Crohn's patient [Abstract]. Am J Gastroenterol. 2001;96:P258.
- Kane S, Ford J, Cohen R, Wagner C. Absence of infliximab in infants and breast milk from nursing mothers receiving therapy for Crohn's disease before and after delivery. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2009;43: 613–6.
- Orholm M, Fonager K, Sorensen HT. Risk of ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease among offspring of patients with chronic inflammatory bowel disease. Am J Gastroenterol. 1999;94:3236–8.
- Orholm M, Munkholm P, Langholz E, et al. Familial occurrence of inflammatory bowel disease. N Engl J Med. 1991;324:84–8.
- 74. Peeters M, Nevans H, Baert F, et al. Familial aggregation in Crohn's disease. Increased age, adjusted risk and concordance in clinical characteristics. Gastroenterology. 1996;111:597–603.
- Yang H, McElree C, Roth MP, et al. Familial empirical risks for inflammatory bowel disease: differences between Jews and non-Jews. Gut. 1993;34:517–24.

- 76. Bennett RA, Rubin PH, Present DH. Frequency of inflammatory bowel disease in offspring of couples both presenting with inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterology. 1991;100:1638–43.
- Klement E, Cohen RV, Boxman J, et al. Breastfeeding and risk of inflammatory bowel disease: a systematic review with meta-analysis. Am J Clin Nutr. 2004;80:1342–52.
- Fielding JF, Cooke WT. Pregnancy and Crohn's disease. Br Med J. 1970;2:76–7.
- De Dombal FT, Burton IL, Goligher JC. Crohn's disease and pregnancy. Br Med J. 1972;3:550–3.
- Irvine EJ, Feagan B, Rochon J, et al. Quality of life: a valid and reliable measure of therapeutic efficacy in the treatment of inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterology. 1994;106:287–96.
- Lask B, Jenkins J, Nabarro L, et al. Psychosocial sequelae of stoma surgery for inflammatory bowel disease in childhood. Gut. 1987;28:1257–60.
- Burnham WR, Lennard-Jones JC, Brooke B. Sexual problems among married ileostomists. Gut. 1977;18: 673–7.
- Moody G, Mayberry J. Perceived sexual dysfunction amongst patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Digestion. 1993;52:256–60.
- Mayberry JF, Weterman IT. European survey of fertility in women with Crohn's disease: a case controlled study by a European collaborative group. Gut. 1986;27:821–5.
- Moody G, Probert G, Srivasta E, et al. Sexual dysfunction in women with Crohn's disease, a hidden problem. Digestion. 1993;52:179–83.
- Baird DD, Narendranathan M, Sandler RS. Increased risk of preterm birth for women with inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterology. 1990;99:987–94.
- Larzilliere I, Beau P. Chronic inflammatory bowel disease and pregnancy. Case control study. Gastroenterol Clin Biol. 1998;22:1056–60.
- Hudson M, Flett G, Sinclair TS, et al. Fertility and pregnancy in inflammatory bowel disease. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 1997;58:229–37.
- Khosla R, Willoughby CP, Jewell DP. Crohn's disease and pregnancy. Gut. 1984;25:52–6.
- Norgard B, Fonager K, Sorensen HT, et al. Birth outcomes of women with ulcerative colitis: a nationwide Danish cohort study. Am J Gastroenterol. 2000;95: 3165–70.
- Dominitz JA, Young JC, Boyko EJ. Outcomes of infants born to mothers with inflammatory bowel disease: a population-based cohort study. Am J Gastroenterol. 2002;97:641–8.
- Soltau DHK. Crohn's disease and pregnancy. Br Med J. 1972;3:760–1.
- Morales M, Berney T, Jenny A, et al. Crohn's disease as a risk factor for the outcome of pregnancy. Hepatogastroenterology. 2000;47:1595–8.
- Nielsen OH, Andreasson B, Bondesen S, et al. Pregnancy in ulcerative colitis. Scand J Gastroenterol. 1983;18:735–42.
- Bush MC, Patel S, Lapinski RH, et al. Perinatal outcomes in inflammatory bowel disease. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2004;15:237–41.

- Fedorkow DM, Persaud D, Nimrod CA. Inflammatory bowel disease: a controlled study of late pregnancy outcome. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1989;160:998–1001.
- Reddy D, Murphy SJ, Kane SV, et al. Relapses of inflammatory bowel disease during pregnancy: inhospital management and birth outcomes. Am J Gastroenterol. 2008;103:1203–9.
- Gould SR, Brash AR, Conolly ME, Lennard-Jones JE. Studies of prostaglandins and sulphasalazine in ulcerative colitis. Prostaglandins Med. 1981;6: 165–82.
- Moser MA, Okun NB, Mayes DC, et al. Crohn's disease, pregnancy, and birth weight. Am J Gastroenterol. 2000;95:1021–6.
- 100. Mahadevan USW, Sandborn W, Hakimian S. Pregnancy outcomes in women with inflammatory bowel disease: a population based cohort study. Gastroenterology. 2005;128 Suppl 2:A322–3.
- Lamah M, Scott HJ. Inflammatory bowel disease and pregnancy. Int J Colorectal Dis. 2002;17: 216–22.
- McEwan HP. Ulcerative colitis in pregnancy. Proc R Soc Med. 1972;65:279–81.
- 103. Porter RJ, Stirrat GM. The effects of inflammatory bowel disease on pregnancy: a case-controlled retrospective analysis. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1986;93: 1124–31.
- 104. Mahadevan USW, Li DK. Pregnancy outcomes in women with inflammatory bowel disease: a large community-based study from Northern California. Gastroenterology. 2007;113:1106–12.
- 105. Norgard B, Hundborg HH, Jacobsen BA, et al. Disease activity in pregnant women with Crohn's disease and birth outcomes: a regional Danish cohort study. Am J Gastroenterol. 2007;102:1947–54.
- Gossage AM, Price FW. Proceedings of the Royal Society of Medicine. Sect Med. 1908–1909. p. 151.
- 107. Willoughby CP, Truelove SC. Ulcerative colitis and pregnancy. Gut. 1980;21:469–74.
- Katz JA, Pore G. Inflammatory bowel disease and pregnancy. Inflamm Bowel Dis. 2001;7:146–57.
- Mogardem M, Dobbins 3rd WO, Korelitz BI, Ahmed SW. Pregnancy in inflammatory bowel disease: effect of sulphasalazine and corticosteroids on fetal outcome. Gastroenterology. 1981;80:72–6.
- Vender RJ, Spiro HM. Inflammatory bowel disease and pregnancy. J Clin Gastroenterol. 1982;4: 231–49.
- 111. Jarnerot G. Fertility, sterility and pregnancy in chronic inflammatory bowel disease. Scand J Gastroenterol. 1982;17:1–4.
- 112. Sorokin JJ. Pregnancy and inflammatory bowel disease. Obstet Gynecol. 1983;62:247–51.
- 113. Donaldson RM. Management of medical problems in pregnancy- inflammatory bowel disease. N Engl J Med. 1985;312:1616–9.
- 114. De Dombal FT, Watts JM, Watkinson G, et al. Ulcerative colitis and pregnancy. Lancet. 1965;2: 599–602.

- 115. Peterson RE. Cortisone. In: Fuchs F, Klopper A, editors. Endocrinology of pregnancy. New York: Harper and Row; 1977. p. 157–76.
- Levy N, Roisman I, Teodor I. Ulcerative colitis and pregnancy in Israel. Dis Colon Rectum. 1981;24:351–4.
- Webb MJ, Sedlack RE. Ulcerative colitis in pregnancy. Med Clin North Am. 1974;58:823–7.
- Peskin GW, Davis AVO. Acute fulminating ulcerative colitis with colonic distension. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1960;110:269–76.
- 119. Marshak RH, Korelitz BJ, Klein SH, et al. Toxic dilatation of the colon in the course of ulcerative colitis. Gastroenterology. 1960;38:165–80.
- 120. Maddix BL. Ulcerative colitis and pregnancy. Minn Med. 1962;45:1097–102.
- 121. Goligher JC, de Dombal FT, Watts JMK, Watkinson G, editors. Ulcerative colitis. London: Bailliere, Tindall and Casswell; 1968. p. 197.
- 122. Jalan KN, Sircus W, Card WI, et al. An experience of ulcerative colitis. I. Toxic dilatation in 55 cases. Gastroenterology. 1969;57:68–82.
- 123. Holzbach RT. Toxic megacolon in pregnancy. Am J Dig Dis. 1969;14:908–10.
- 124. Flatmark AL, Nordoy A, Gjone E. Radical surgery for ulcerative colitis during pregnancy. Scand J Gastroenterol. 1971;6:45–7.
- 125. Ritchie JK. Ileostomy and excisional surgery for chronic inflammatory disease of the colon. A survey of one hospital region. Gut. 1971;12:528–40.
- 126. Cooksey G, Gunn A, Wotherspoon WC. Surgery for acute ulcerative colitis and toxic megacolon during pregnancy. Br J Surg. 1985;72:547.
- Walker M, Sylvain J, Stern H. Bowel obstruction in a pregnant patient with ileal pouch-anal anastomosis. Can J Surg. 1997;40:471–3.
- Greenfield C, Pounder RE, Craft IL, Lewis AA. Severe ulcerative colitis during successful pregnancy. Postgrad Med J. 1983;59:459–61.
- 129. Anderson JB, Turner GM, Williamson RC. Fulminant ulcerative colitis in late pregnancy and the puerperium. J R Soc Med. 1987;80:492–4.
- 130. Shoenut JP, Semelka RC, Silverman R, et al. Magnetic resonance imaging in inflammatory bowel disease. J Clin Gastroenterol. 1993;17:73–8.
- 131. van Loon AJ, Mantingh A, Serlier EK, et al. Randomised controlled trial of magnetic-resonance pelvimetry in breech presentation at term. Lancet. 1997;350:1799–804.
- Mogadam M, Dobbins III WO, Korelitz BI, Ahmed SW. Pregnancy in inflammatory bowel disease: effect of sulfasalazine and corticosteroids on fetal outcome. Gastroenterology. 1981;80:72–6.
- 133. Haq AI, Sahai A, Hallwoth S, et al. Synchronous colectomy and caesarean section for fulminant ulcerative colitis: case report and review of the literature. Int J Colorectal Dis. 2006;21:465–9.
- 134. Turnbull Jr RB, Hawk WA, Weakley FL. Surgical treatment of toxic megacolon. Ileostomy and colostomy to prepare patients for colectomy. Am J Surg. 1971;122:325–31.

- 135. Rajapakse R, Korelitz BI. Inflammatory bowel disease during pregnancy. Curr Treat Options Gastroenterol. 2001;4:245–51.
- Ooi BS, Remzi FH, Fazio VW. Turnbull-blowhole colostomy for toxic ulcerative colitis in pregnancy: report of two cases. Dis Colon Rectum. 2003;46: 111–5.
- 137. Crile Jr GC, Thomas Jr CY. The treatment of acute toxic ulcerative colitis by ileostomy and simultaneous colectomy. Gastroenterology. 1951;19:58–68.
- Fazio VW. Toxic megacolon in ulcerative colitis and Crohn's colitis. Clin Gastroenterol. 1980;9:389–407.
- 139. Penna C, Daude F, Parc R, et al. Previous subtotal colectomy with ileostomy and sigmoidostomy improves the morbidity and early functional results after ileal pouch-anal anastomosis in ulcerative colitis. Dis Colon Rectum. 1993;36:343–8.
- 140. Bohe MG, Ekelund GR, Genell SN, et al. Surgery for fulminating colitis during pregnancy. Dis Colon Rectum. 1983;26:119–22.
- 141. Granchow MI, Benjamin H. Inflammatory colorectal disease and pregnancy. Dis Colon Rectum. 1975;18: 706–9.
- 142. Banks BM, Korelitz BI, Zetzel L. The course of nonspecific ulcerative colitis: review of twenty years' experience and late results. Gastroenterology. 1957; 32:983–1012.
- 143. Schade RR, Van Thiel DH, Gavaler JS. Chronic idiopathic ulcerative colitis – pregnancy and fetal outcome. Dig Dis Sci. 1984;29:614–9.
- 144. Olsen KO, Juul S, Berndtsson I, et al. Ulcerative colitis: female fecundity before diagnosis, during disease, and after surgery compared with a population sample. Gastroenterology. 2002;122:15–9.
- 145. Johnson P, Richard C, Ravid A, et al. Female infertility after ileal pouch-anal anastomosis for ulcerative colitis. Dis Colon Rectum. 2004;47:1119–26.
- 146. Wikland M, Jansson I, Asztely M, et al. Gynaecological problems related to anatomical changes after conventional proctocolectomy and ileostomy. Int J Colorectal Dis. 1990;5:49–52.
- 147. Olsen KO, Juul S, Bulow S, et al. Female fecundity before and after operation for familial adenomatous polyposis. Br J Surg. 2003;90:227–31.
- Van Horn C, Barrett P. Pregnancy, delivery, and postpartum experiences of fifty-four women with ostomies. J Wound Ostomy Continence Nurs. 1997;24: 151–62.
- 149. Bartels SA, D'Hoore A, Cuesta MA, et al. Significantly increased pregnancy rates after laparoscopic restorative proctocolectomy: a cross-sectional study. Ann Surg. 2012;256:1045–8.
- 150. Beyer-Berjot L, Maggiori L, Birnbaum D, et al. A total laparoscopic approach reduces the infertility rate after ileal pouch-anal anastomosis: a 2-center study. Ann Surg. 2013;258:275–82.
- 151. Norgard B, Puho E, Pedersen L, et al. Risk of congenital abnormalities in children born to women with ulcerative colitis: a population-based, casecontrol study. Am J Gastroenterol. 2003;98:2006–10.

- 152. Elbaz G, Fich A, Levy A, et al. Inflammatory bowel disease and preterm delivery. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2005;90:193–7.
- 153. Toiyama Y, Araki T, Yoshiyama S, et al. Fulminant ulcerative colitis during pregnancy successfully treated by three-stage operation. J Gastroenterol. 2004;39:300–1.
- 154. Georgy FM. Fulminating ulcerative colitis in preg-

nancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1974;44:603-6.

- 155. Junghanns K. Pregnancy and ulcerative colitis. Langenbecks Arch Chir. 1982;356:285–8.
- 156. Boulton R, Hamilton M, Lewis A, et al. Fulminant ulcerative colitis in pregnancy. Am J Gastroenterol. 1994;89:931–3.
- 157. Becker IM. Pregnancy and toxic dilatation of the colon. Am J Dig Dis. 1972;17:79–84.

Spleen

9

9.1 Splenic Rupture

9.1.1 Definition and History

Splenic rupture can occur with any degree of trauma to a normal spleen or minimal trauma to a diseased spleen. Eastman and Hellman made three important statements with respect to rupture of the spleen in pregnancy [1]:

- Rarity of the condition
- Danger of confusing it with obstetric complications
- Importance of preexisting disease of the spleen

The first case of splenic rupture in pregnancy was reported by Sylvester Saxtorph (Fig. 9.1) in 1803 [2].

In 1866 Simpson referred to three cases of fatal rupture of the spleen which had occurred respectively in the pregnant, parturient, and puerperal state. He pointed out the circumstance that, during pregnancy, there is often, if not generally, an increase of the white particles in the blood – in other words, a kind of normal or physiological leukocythemia. A certain amount of softening very frequently accompanies the hypertrophy of the spleen and predisposes to the laceration of the organ under strong exertion and muscular effort, blows, etc. [3]. One of the earliest cases was by Hubbard in 1879, but the authenticity of this report is open to question as the findings are not recorded too clearly or



Fig. 9.1 Sylvester Saxtorph, Danish obstetrician (1772–1840), first described splenic rupture during pregnancy in 1803

soundly [4]. Kotschnew and Manankow gave the first overview of splenic rupture in 1930. The first nine cases were confirmed through autopsies. In 1958, Sparkman provided an overview of 44 recorded cases of splenic ruptures in pregnancy, with detailed analysis of their etiology [5]. In 1967, Buchsbaum added an additional 27 cases to the list [6]. Literature up to 2003 indicates 18 more cases, bringing the total up to 89 [7]. Classification is made according to the cause: Incidence according to the cause is presented in Table 9.1.

- Traumatic
- Following antecedent disease
- Associated with toxemia of pregnancy
- Spontaneous

9.1.2 Classification

9.1.2.1 Traumatic Splenic Rupture Etiopathogenesis

In its position behind the rib cage, cushioned under the left hemidiaphragm, the spleen is protected from most forms of direct trauma. The pathogenesis of rupture has been explained by Schamaun as a countercoup mechanism in which the spleen, because of its relative mobility, is driven against the vertebral column and ruptures [9]. Another mechanism explains the rupture on the basis of the ligamentous suspension of the spleen, which allows a limited degree of motion and then sudden fixation and laceration. Schonwerth described the deep inspiration at the instant of trauma (the fright mechanism) displacing the superior pole downward, while the lower pole is relatively fixed by the phrenocolic ligament causing flexion of the spleen. Trauma over the rib cage then results in capsular laceration on the stretched convex surface [10]. Sometimes underlying pathology and minor (repeating) trauma are unknown or unrecognized. In cases of previously changed spleen or additional pathology, even a minor or minimal but repetitive trauma is sufficient for

 Table 9.1
 Pregnancy-related causes of splenic rupture [8]

Etiology	Incidence (%)
Normal pregnancy	58
Splenic ectopic pregnancy	24
Post-vaginal delivery	5
Post-Cesarean section	5
Preeclampsia	2.5
Ruptured ectopic pregnancy	2.5
HELLP syndrome	2.5

splenic rupture. In one case, the prominent exostosis arising from the tenth rib had roughened and thickened a circumscribed area of the splenic capsule (Fig. 9.2) over the years as a result of the respiratory excursions and movement of daily life. Laceration of the unthickened lower pole finally occurred during pregnancy, at a time when splenic size, vascularization, and position may be altered [11]. In two cases, initially spontaneous splenic rupture was diagnosed but cavernous hemangioma of the spleen as the source of hemorrhage was confirmed. It may be that minor trauma was the precipitating factor [12, 13].

Specific etiology is complicated delivery where the spleen can be traumatized [14]. It is also mentioned in the section *Postpartum Splenic Rupture*.



Fig. 9.2 The convex surface of the spleen to show the roughened capsule. The exostosis (*dotted outline*) has been replaced in the laceration (*arrow*) [11]

9.1.2.2 Splenic Rupture Associated with Toxemia of Pregnancy

This classification was introduced by Sparkman in 1958 because a number of cases were associated with toxemia of pregnancy [5]. The authors suggest that toxemia may be associated with specific changes, such as hypertension, thrombosis, and diffuse angiitis, which may predispose toward vascular or visceral rupture [15–19].

9.1.2.3 Spontaneous Rupture of Normal Spleen

Definition

Opinion is divided as to whether the normal spleen ever ruptures spontaneously. Some authors deny the possibility [20], while others accept it as a rare occurrence [21]. No creditable experimental work could be found to describe changes in the spleen during pregnancy. Nelson and Hall reported a markedly diminished and almost total absence of germinal centers in lymph nodes of pregnant women at term [22]. Denehy et al. reviewed 89 cases of splenic rupture in pregnancy; only 2.2 % (2/89) were documented to be spontaneous in the puerperium [16]. In 1958, Orloff and Peskin established the following four criteria for the diagnosis of spontaneous rupture of a normal spleen [23]:

- No history of trauma
- No systemic disease that can affect the spleen
- No evidence of perisplenic adhesions to suggest previous trauma
- Splenic parenchyma, vasculature, and capsule normal macroscopically and histologically

A similar definition is by Sparkman [5]. More frequent examination of the surgical specimen will reveal pathologically changed spleens. The high incidence of secondary rupture indicates that as more adequate histories are obtained and reported, more cases of minor trauma forgotten by the patient during the long latent period will be revealed [6]. It is likely that the so-called spontaneous rupture in fact occurs as a result of capsular injury by the lower ribs from trivial blunt trauma (for instance, coughing and straining) either unnoticed by the patient at the time, or forgotten since, in the light of subsequent events [23]. These factors will markedly lower the number of cases designated as spontaneous rupture of the normal spleen in pregnancy. Sheehan and Falkiner in 1948 analyzed 163 routine obstetric necropsies and found that in the three following clinical conditions, the spleen was commonly enlarged (>200 g) in the second half of pregnancy [24]:

- Severe anemia of pregnancy
- Accidental hemorrhage of the abruptio type
- Puerperal thrombophlebitis or gross septic endometritis

This enlargement is an important risk factor for the splenic rupture.

Incidence

Zuckerman and Jacobi reviewed the world literature up to 1937 and collected 28 such cases, regarding 21 of these as genuine spontaneous rupture of the normal spleen and 7 as doubtful [25]. Another 21 cases of spontaneous rupture of a normal spleen during pregnancy or labor have been reported in the English language literature since 1958 [26]. However, spontaneous rupture in pregnancy without antecedent trauma is rare and occurs most commonly in the third trimester or puerperium [15, 26].

Pathophysiology

Hershey and Lubitz in discussing spontaneous rupture of the malarial spleen cite the pathogenesis and mechanisms of rupture of the normal spleen, suggesting a threefold mechanism [27]: firstly, local lesions as points of weakness; secondly, increase of tension due to hyperplasia and engorgement; and thirdly, compression by the musculature. The influence abdominal of increased intra-abdominal pressure and the physiological engorgement of the spleen during pregnancy seems significant. However, the authors are unable to postulate any one theory as to the etiology of spontaneous rupture of the normal spleen. Therefore, it is obvious that minimal trauma, such as straining for a bowel movement, coughing, vomiting, sneezing, or jumping, may be causally related to splenic rupture by increasing intraabdominal pressure, which is then transmitted to a number of intra-abdominal organs. In addition, the hemodynamic changes that accompany pregnancy may predispose to spontaneous splenic rupture via two possible mechanisms. First, the combined effects of the increased circulating blood volume and reduced volume of the peritoneal cavity due to expansion of the gravid uterus may make the spleen more fragile and therefore more vulnerable to rupture [28]. In keeping with this hypothesis, it is interesting that almost all cases have occurred in multiple pregnancies or in the third trimester of pregnancy. Secondly, circulating hormones such as estrogen and progesterone cause structural changes to the spleen that may increase the risk of splenic rupture during pregnancy even after minor trauma [29]. In earlier works pregnancy was thought to predispose the spleen to rupture. Therefore, pregnancy was listed as an etiological factor in splenic rupture. This view completely disregarded Barcroft's work, in which he demonstrated on a small number of dogs that the exteriorized spleen shrinks markedly during pregnancy [30]. Furthermore, examination of the spleen at autopsy in eight pregnant female dogs with normal spleens failed to reveal any correlation between splenic weight and duration of pregnancy.

9.1.2.4 Postpartum Splenic Rupture Incidence

incluence

To date, only eight cases of spontaneous postpartum splenic rupture are reported in the literature [15–19, 31]. There are also several cases during labor [2, 32].

Etiopathogenesis

The etiology of spontaneous postpartum splenic rupture remains speculative at best.

Splenic Enlargement (Per Se)

It has been suggested that splenic enlargement and increased blood volume normally seen in pregnancy in addition to the trauma of parturition could be implicated in the pathogenesis of some



Fig. 9.3 Rupture of splenic capsule (*arrow*) on the lower pole [7]

cases of splenic rupture (Fig. 9.3), but this is controversial.

Blunt (Internal) Trauma

Suggested etiological factors in cases of true spontaneous rupture include blunt internal trauma, as proposed by Barnett (i.e., occasioned by coughing, vomiting, coitus in the latter stages of pregnancy, and the bearing-down efforts of the second stage of labor) [14, 33]. Several authors have suggested a short splenic pedicle or deeply recessed location of the spleen as congenital factors that might contribute to rupture by compressing the diaphragm during coughing, sneezing, or vomiting [23]. Whether the episode of tonic-clonic seizure that occurred in one case could be considered traumatic enough to induce injury to the spleen will remain unanswered [34].

Intrasplenic Aneurysm

Another widely held theory is that rupture of a small intrasplenic aneurysm may occur, with all trace of the aneurysm being destroyed by the hemorrhage, thus preventing its discovery by the pathologist. Certainly larger aneurysms of the splenic artery are more prone to rupture during pregnancy, and even spontaneous rupture of the splenic vein has been reported.

Manipulation During Cesarean Section

During operation, traction with undue force with sharp- or blunt-edged instruments during Cesarean delivery and insertion of packs could theoretically cause abrasive injuries to an already congested organ such as the spleen. Excessive force in exploring the upper abdomen and manual expression of the fetus by forceful pushing on the upper abdomen at the time of Cesarean delivery or even while removing clots from the paracolic gutters might lead to splenic injury, especially in those with high blood pressure [31].

Rapid Plasma Expansion

It might also be possible that rapid plasma expansion with blood products and other volume expanders could result in a rapid volume increase within the spleen, predisposing it to rupture [34].

9.1.3 Clinical Presentation

9.1.3.1 History Taking

When the patient has been involved in some obvious and serious accident and when there is associated bony and soft tissue injury (the most common is fracture of ribs, which occurs in 35 % of cases of traumatic rupture of the spleen in the general population), it is frequently obvious that intraperitoneal bleeding has taken place. In some instances the date of accident may be remote from the time of admission and may, under some circumstances, be forgotten altogether. In approximately 40–50 % of cases of rupture of the spleen, no history of trauma is obtained.

9.1.3.2 Clinical Examination

Rupture may become manifest:

- Immediately following the trauma
- *Delayed* and only recognized following a latent period

The immediate rupture usually presents no problem in diagnosis. The significance of the delayed form of rupture of the spleen was first emphasized in the general population by McIndoe in 1932 [35]. He reported that the acute onset of symptoms of rupture must occur 48 h or longer following the original injury if it is to be called *delayed* rupture. In many cases the latent period exceeds 1 week.

The classical triad of epigastric pain, tenderness, and Kehr's sign is said to be characteristic of ruptured spleen. Pain and tenderness are commonly reported. Epigastric pain is perhaps the symptom most commonly and most consistently reported. In some cases there is an associated episode of vomiting. By and large the pain is made worse on coughing, deep breathing, and moving. At rest the pain may be almost completely relieved. Progressive severity of pain is common. In most cases reported, pain that was well tolerated at rest becomes more severe and analgesic medication is requested. In a few cases dyspnea is reported due to the expanding intraperitoneal mass, to declining circulating blood volume, or to loss of hemoglobin.

Kehr's sign presents diaphragmatic irritation referred to the left shoulder tip region, and some authors say it is almost pathognomonic when present. Blood from any cause in the left subphrenic space causes positive Kehr's sign and the most common are splenic rupture and ectopic pregnancy. Kehr's sign is present in a small minority of these patients.

Dullness on percussion over the left upper quadrant is an important sign. The enlarging uterus makes percussion and palpation of upper abdominal masses more difficult. Barnett states that in pregnancy, the enlarged gravid uterus does not give rise to *Ballance's sign* [33]. It is dullness to percussion in the left flank/left upper abdominal quadrant and shifting dullness to percussion in the right flank. The dullness in the left flank is due to coagulated blood, the shifting dullness on the right on altering position due to fluid blood.

In later stages the pain can become generalized, with distention and rigidity. Muscle spasm may not be present even in the presence of intraperitoneal blood. Eventually more than half of the patients will suffer hemorrhagic shock if the condition is left untreated [16].

Some authors have noted the confusing coexistence of hypertonicity of uterine muscle. Whether this is due to local peritoneal irritation is not known.

Postpartum Splenic Rupture

Rupture of the spleen in the postpartum period poses a significant difficulty for early diagnosis,

because more common entities present with similar clinical findings especially early in the course of the rupture.

9.1.4 Differential Diagnosis

9.1.4.1 During Pregnancy

The differential diagnosis of spontaneous splenic rupture in the general, nonpregnant population includes local splenic disorders, such as splenic cysts and diffuse angiomatosis; hematologic diseases, such as hemophilia, congenital afibrinogenemia, and hemolytic anemia; metabolic disorders, such as amyloidosis, Wilson's disease, Gaucher's disease, and Niemann-Pick disease; drug induced, such as intravenous heparin, warfarin, and streptokinase; iatrogenic causes, such as extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy and clamping of the portal triad; and miscellaneous, such as vomiting, uremia, systemic lupus erythematosus, and other connective tissue diseases. Most notable in the differential diagnosis are the infectious causes, such as infectious mononucleosis, which is considered the most common cause of spontaneous splenic rupture, as well as malaria [36].

In the first trimester it is usually confused with ruptured ectopic pregnancy. In the last trimester placental abruption and rupture of the uterus are the two most likely differential diagnoses. However, in the case of rupture of the spleen, the uterus is not tender or hard, and fetal heart sounds can usually be heard. The presence of referred pain in the left shoulder area should always alert the examiner to the possibility of splenic pathology (see previous section *Clinical Presentation*).

9.1.4.2 Postpartum Splenic Rupture

Differential diagnoses include exaggerated postpartum pains, uterine rupture, intra-abdominal bleeding in general, and injury of a viscus. Signs and symptoms of severe shock states might be mimicked by septic shock, amniotic fluid embolus, pulmonary embolus, cardiogenic shock, and disseminated intravascular coagulopathy.

9.1.5 Diagnosis

The true rate of preoperative diagnosis is unknown. One of the reasons for the complicated diagnosis is the unclear etiology of rupture itself. The frequency of correct diagnosis during the 1950s varied in the literature between 14 and 25 % [5, 37]. Perhaps the most confusing in the later months of pregnancy is the finding of uterine tetany, suggesting the strong possibility of placental abruption. The presence of hemoperitoneum and peritoneal irritation may make adequate uterine palpation difficult and auscultation of fetal heart sounds uncertain. Albuminuria may be present and add further to the difficulty of distinguishing between intraperitoneal bleeding due to splenic rupture and that due to placental abruption.

Diagnosis is frequently difficult because the presence of the pregnancy leads the obstetrician to concentrate on the possibility of uterine or adnexal injury. The clinical symptoms and signs normally associated with intraperitoneal bleeding may be poorly defined. When blood is lost swiftly and in large amounts, all of the characteristic features of physical shock are recognized without difficulty; however, when blood loss is slower and smaller in quantity, the appropriate abdominal findings may be obscured.

The diagnosis of spontaneous postpartum splenic rupture was not considered in either case preoperatively, even though there was no doubt as to the need for immediate surgical intervention and transfusion.

9.1.5.1 Paracentesis

Before the era of the ultrasound and CT, paracentesis was used to diagnose intraperitoneal bleeding. The necessity of performing paracenteses in the four abdominal quadrants with a No. 18 needle has been strongly emphasized by Wright and Prigot; in 87 % of patients with splenic rupture in the general population in whom paracentesis was performed, blood was obtained [38]. Dependence on the paracentesis has been criticized by Maughon et al., who state that false taps lead to dangerous delay [39]. In one case reported by these authors, the patient died when the correct diagnosis was not made because of a negative intraperitoneal tap. A repeat paracentesis is mandatory if doubt exists as to the cause of the patient's symptoms. Maughon et al. believe that abdominal incision in the doubtful case is worth any number of paracenteses [39].

9.1.5.2 Plain Abdominal X-Ray

By and large the radiographic examination is not of much value in diagnosing rupture of the spleen. Careful observation may indicate:

- Elevation of the left hemidiaphragm
- Displacement of the gastric shadow to the right
- Subphrenic opacity in the left upper quadrant
- Descent of the left part of the transverse colon

These signs are less useful in the third trimester because of physiological displacement of intraperitoneal organs by the enlarged uterus.

9.1.5.3 Abdominal Ultrasound

Currently, abdominal ultrasound is an inexpensive and practical way to obtain a quick diagnosis of intraperitoneal fluid accumulation or hematoma, which can be performed at the patient's bedside or in the emergency unit [40]. This can aid in the initial workup of a patient with hemodynamic instability and abdominal distention, especially if exploration is contemplated or if CT is not feasible. Free fluid in the upper abdomen or left upper quadrant should raise suspicion of splenic rupture [41, 42].

9.1.5.4 Angiography

In most cases it is not known preoperatively whether splenic rupture or rupture of the splenic artery aneurysm (SAA) occurred. In a suspected unruptured SAA, the gold standard for the diagnosis is arteriography [43], although ultrasonography and pulsed Doppler are preferable in pregnancy [44].

9.1.5.5 Abdominal CT Scan

Native abdominal MSCT scan especially with i.v. contrast can define SAA with or without rupture preoperatively but is almost never used



Fig. 9.4 An oblique sagittal reformatted CT scan image showing traumatic splenic laceration (*right arrow*) and the 26-week fetus (*left arrow*) [45]

in pregnant patients, as well as angiography. Abdominal CT scan is used when MRI is not available in emergency settings (Fig. 9.4).

9.1.5.6 Diagnostic Laparoscopy/ Laparotomy

Sometimes the cause of the hemorrhage is not known preoperatively especially when the patient presents with hemodynamic instability. In such cases laparotomy is the preferred method.

9.1.6 Treatment

Splenectomy for ruptured spleen in pregnancy was first performed by Savor in 1898 [46]. The patient survived and delivered a full-term infant 3 and a half months later.

9.1.6.1 Conservative Approach

Conservative approach with close hemodynamic monitoring has been advocated in well-selected cases, most of which are traumatic in origin. There are no criteria for pregnant patients, but to be eligible for nonoperative management, patients should meet several criteria based on data on general population [47]:

- · Hemodynamic stability
- Absence of peritoneal signs
- Absence of other abdominal injuries requiring surgery

Factors that predict failure of conservative measures in the general population include [47]:

- Preexisting splenic disease
- Age older than 55 years
- High-grade injury
- Significant hemoperitoneum
- Contrast blush in the spleen (suggesting false aneurysms) on CT

9.1.6.2 Surgical Treatment Postpartum Splenic Rupture

The standard of care for patients with spontaneous postpartum splenic rupture remains emergency splenectomy. Of the 66 pregnant patients with splenic rupture who underwent splenectomy, 63 survived (survival rate 95.4 %), compared with a 100 % mortality rate in the 20 patients who did not undergo splenectomy [16]. Therefore, the survival of patients with spontaneous postpartum splenic rupture rests on several factors, including aggressive transfusion management, early diagnosis, and splenectomy.

Operative Principles

Consideration should be given to performing a midline or paramedian (if the diagnosis is known preoperatively) vertical incision to facilitate access and visualization. The problem is that the patient is often seen first by the obstetrician, with diagnosis of pelvic pathology, and the most common incision is a lower midline. In the 71 cases of spontaneous rupture of the normal spleen reviewed by Orloff and Peskin, 75 % of the cases that resulted in splenectomy were opened through an inadequate incision [23]. Some patients needed extensions, some a new incision, and in the balance, the surgery was made extremely difficult by the original incision. The diagnosis of spontaneous postpartum splenic rupture was not considered in either case preoperatively, even though there was no doubt as to the need for immediate surgical intervention and transfusion. Therefore, compulsory evaluation of the entire abdomen in posthysterectomy hemoperitoneum is advisable.

Cesarean section in patients with intraperitoneal bleeding due to splenic rupture may serve one of two purposes. In some patients, adequate surgery for the ruptured spleen cannot be undertaken until the uterus is evacuated because a term-sized uterus prevented adequate exposure of the splenic fossa. In others, Cesarean section is necessary to prevent intrauterine death due to maternal hypoxia and/or hypotension.

Laparoscopic Splenectomy

Currently there are two case reports of successful laparoscopic operation after blunt trauma causing splenic rupture in 18- and 27-week pregnant women (one with diaphragmatic rupture and intrathoracic ruptured spleen). In both operations, the mother and the fetus survived [48, 49]. Laparoscopic procedures are indicated in early presentations, because in delayed presentation, blood clots obscure the operative field and there is a difficulty in visualization. Also in hemodynamic unstable patients, definitive treatment must be swift; therefore, laparotomy is recommended.

9.1.6.3 Radiologic Interventions Splenic Artery Embolization

Splenic artery angiography followed by embolization in the general population has been described, with a reported success rate of 85 % [50]. First, its role in the assessment and management of patients with hemoperitoneum is still unclear, and second, if the pregnancy continues, there is a risk of ionizing radiation.

9.1.7 Prognosis

Due to the rarity of the condition, maternal and fetal outcome for every etiology is difficult to estimate. Therefore, outcome is mostly presented for the whole group of splenic ruptures.

9.1.7.1 Maternal Outcome

Maternal death is commonly due to massive hemorrhage and accompanying hemorrhagic shock and consumptive coagulopathy. In 1952 Barnett stressed the severity of the condition with the maternal mortality of 54 % (15/28) [33]. Of the 15 deaths, eight were recorded before 1880. Excluding these, seven deaths occurred in 20 patients, which is a more accurate reflection of the results in the 1950s (maternal mortality of 35 %). The importance of correct diagnosis and early operation is apparent when it is noted that of the 16 patients who were taken to the operating room for splenectomy, only three died (19%) [33]. The same percentage of overall maternal mortality was found in other studies from the same decade [5]. Also, in the 1950s the mortality from the spontaneous form of splenic rupture was 10 % [23]. Up to 1967 reported overall maternal mortality was lowered to 8 % in a series of 25 patients [6].

9.1.7.2 Neonatal Outcome

Maternal hemodynamic decompensation leads to an acute decrease in uteroplacental perfusion, resulting in "fetal distress" and, ultimately, fetal demise [51]. Specific information on infant survival is lacking. However, in an analysis of 32 infants up to 1958, a fetal mortality was 59 % [5]. Others claim fetal mortality of 70 % for all types of ruptured spleen [6, 33]. With 20 reported cases in the English literature since 1958, the maternal and fetal mortality rate in spontaneous splenic rupture in pregnancy is 14.3 % and 42.9 %, respectively [26].

9.2 Ruptured Splenic Pregnancy

9.2.1 Definition and Classification

In about 20/1,000 cases in pregnancy, the site of implantation is different from the uterine cavity (ectopic pregnancies): the most common site of ectopic implantation is the Fallopian tube (95.5 %). Although rare (1.3 % of ectopic pregnancies), an ovum could implant within the peritoneal cavity (abdominal pregnancies) either directly (primary abdominal pregnancies – extremely rare) or because of tubal rupture (secondary abdominal pregnancies). The criteria for

primary abdominal pregnancy have been described by Studdiford in 1942 [52]:

- Normal Fallopian tubes and ovaries.
- No evidence of uteroplacental fistula.
- Pregnancy is related exclusively to the peritoneal surface and early enough to eliminate the possibility of secondary implantation after primary nidation of the Fallopian tubes.

9.2.2 Incidence

There are 13 case reports in the literature of primary splenic pregnancies. The patients have a mean age of 29.7 years (range 24–41 years) [53].

9.2.3 Pathophysiology

The liver and the spleen are more favorable for implantation because they are flat organs, rich in blood flow, and easily reached by the fertilized ovum (Figs. 9.5 and 9.8) [54]. However, both cannot allow placental attachment, thus leading to rupture with massive hemoperitoneum, if the pregnancy is left untreated [55].

9.2.4 Risk Factors

Risk factors related to abdominal pregnancies are similar to those of other ectopic pregnancies:

- Prior history of pelvic inflammatory disease
- Prior ectopic gestation
- Endometriosis
- Reproductive assistance
- Uterotubal malformation
- Previous tubal surgery

9.2.5 Clinical Presentation

Mostly patients have prolonged amenorrhea but also in a period when the menstruation should



Fig. 9.5 Histopathological examination (20×): chorionic villi within the splenic tissue [53]

occur. They present most commonly with sudden or short-lasting abdominal pain, radiating to the left shoulder (*Kehr's sign*). Depending on the severity of intraperitoneal bleeding, the pain can be localized or diffuse. If the bleeding is massive, the patient can present with hemodynamic shock with pallor and cold sweat.

9.2.6 Diagnosis

In cases when pregnancy can be expected, BHCG should be checked. If elevated, transvaginal ultrasonography should be performed to define the uterine status and fetal status with gestational sac. If normal-size uterus with a thickened endometrium without individual gestational sac is found, ectopic pregnancy should be suspected. If Fallopian tube ectopic pregnancy is excluded, which is the most common, transabdominal ultrasound should be performed. Most of the gestations were subcapsular in location and assumed the appearance of an irregular mass that exceeds the contour of the spleen (Fig. 9.6) [53]. Agreeing with Yagil et al., the appearance of an irregular mass outside the contour of abdominal viscus should raise the suspicion of ectopic abdominal pregnancy [56]. Nearly all patients with ruptured splenic pregnancy had



Fig. 9.6 Abdominal ultrasound (US), mass at the superior splenic pole [53]

preoperative diagnosis of ruptured ectopic pregnancy. In unequivocal cases without hemodynamic instability, abdominal CT is indicated (Fig. 9.7).

9.2.7 Therapy

Sometimes it is difficult to make preoperative diagnosis, and therefore, laparoscopy should be performed for diagnosis and possible treatment (Fig. 9.8).
The entire abdominal cavity must be evaluated, and removal of ectopic pregnancy could be attempted, especially in case of timely diagnosis. Successful emergency laparoscopic treatment of abdominal pregnancy associated with extensive hemoperitoneum has been reported in two cases [53, 56]. This shows that hemoperitoneum in abdominal pregnancy may be treated with laparoscopy and that conversion to laparotomy may not be necessary, at least in the case of splenic pregnancy, especially if the diagnosis is made early in the course of hemorrhage. Otherwise, median laparotomy should be made for visualization of all four abdominal quadrants and easier performance of the operation according to underlying pathology.



Fig. 9.7 Computerized tomography scan, heterogeneous hypervascular mass at the superior splenic pole [53]



Fig. 9.8 Laparoscopic view, hemorrhagic lesion at the superior splenic pole [53]

9.3 Spontaneous Rupture of the Splenic Artery (Aneurysm)

9.3.1 History

The first case of splenic artery aneurysm (SAA) was published in 1770 by Beaussier during the anatomic dissection of a 60-year-old female cadaver which he performed 10 years before publishing it (Fig. 9.9) [57].

This and the second case reported by Parker in 1844 [58, 59] were for many years omitted from the literature and priority mistakenly given to Crisp from 1847 by all subsequent authors, possibly because he himself had also erroneously credited Parker with the description of the first case [60]. Winkler, in 1903, was the first to identify SAA in a living person (a nurse) during laparotomy in a patient with abdominal pain of an 8-year duration [61].

There is a strong association with pregnancy since Corson's first description of the sudden and unexpected death of a 29-year-old multigravida at 8 months' gestation in whom the diagnosis of rupture of a splenic artery aneurysm was only made following postmortem examination in 1869 [62]. Sheehan and Falkiner in 1948 noted that 56 % (23/41) females who suffered a rupture of a

OBSERVATION

Sur un Antwrisme de l'Artere splénique, dont les parois se sont ossifiées; par M. BBAUSSIBR, Dockeur en médecine, & ancien Chirurgien des Camps & Armées du Roi.

Le corps humain offre tous les jours à ceux qui le parcourent d'un œil attentif & réfléchi, des variétés & des phénomenes qui, quoique déjà développés par les prin-

Fig. 9.9 Original part of the text on the first case of SAA in nonpregnant female by Beaussier. The text was published in 1770 in *Journal de Medecine, Chirurgie, Pharmacie*

splenic artery aneurysm were pregnant and in their last trimester [24].

9.3.2 Incidence

9.3.2.1 General Population

Splenic artery aneurysm is the most common (60 %) of all visceral artery aneurysms. More than 50 % of aneurysmatic ruptures in women under the age of 40 years are correlated to pregnancy, and the arteries most often involved are, in declining order, the aorta, cerebral arteries, splenic artery, renal artery, coronaries, and ovarian artery [63]. The incidence of SAA is unknown because a vast majority of SAAs, being smaller than 2 cm, remain asymptomatic and is generally encountered as autopsy findings [44]. Berger et al. in 1953 found 152 cases of ruptured and unruptured SAA [64], while Owens and Coffey in the same year found 198 cases recorded up to 1952 and added six of their own [65]. The incidence of SAA in reports of autopsy series ranges from 0.01 to 10.4 % [66, 67], although in one series of 28,512 consecutive autopsies performed at the Mayo Clinic from 1911 to 1957, the incidence was 0.16 % [68]. It is likely that the figures quoted in most autopsy series represent underestimates as the aneurysms can be difficult to identify unless their presence is specifically sought. Increasingly, they are being detected incidentally in the course of sophisticated imaging for unrelated conditions.

9.3.2.2 Splenic Artery Aneurysm Rupture

The principal complication of an SAA is rupture, and the reported risk varies from 3 to 9.6 % [69, 70]. Nevertheless, to date, more than 400 cases of ruptured SAAs in the general population have been reported in the literature, with approximately 20–50 % of these during pregnancy [44, 69–72]. A summary of 58 recorded cases was made by Anderson and Gray in 1929, adding their own case [73], and Machemer and Fuge in 1939 collected a further 24 cases and added one of their own [74]. Sherlock and Learmonth in

1942 [75] stated that splenic aneurysm sometimes declares itself during pregnancy and this may partly account for the larger number of females in the general population. This incidence is particularly interesting as aneurysms at all other common sites are undoubtedly more frequent in males [76, 77]. Splenic artery aneurysms are the most frequent in the general population with incidence around 60 %. Among visceral aneurysms, the splenic artery aneurysm is the most common (95 %) in young pregnant women, and a greater number of diagnoses are made during pregnancy, often due to aneurysmal rupture. Of all splenic artery aneurysms, 65 % present in pregnant women and 50 % rupture during pregnancy [78]. In Owens and Coffey's series, 24 % of the women were pregnant. When only the group in the childbearing age is considered, the incidence of splenic artery aneurysms rises to 53 % [65].

9.3.2.3 Distribution During Pregnancy

A significant percentage of women are pregnant when the diagnosis is made probably due to augmented use of ultrasonography and use of highresolution cross-sectional imaging techniques [79]. Sheehan and Falkiner in 1948 noted that 56 % of females who suffered a rupture of a splenic artery aneurysm were pregnant and in their last trimester [24]. The incidence of rupture of the SAA during pregnancy is as follows [70, 80–87]:

First to second trimesters	12 %
Third trimester	69 %
Childbirth	13 %
Puerperium	6 %

9.3.2.4 Splenic Artery Pseudoaneurysm

In contrast to splenic artery aneurysm, splenic artery pseudoaneurysm is even rarer. In a large series from the Mayo Clinic, ten splenic artery pseudoaneurysms were compiled over 18 years [88]. To date, fewer than 200 cases in the general population have been reported in the English language literature.

9.3.3 Risk Factors

There are two distinct types of splenic artery rupture. One is spontaneous splenic rupture where no underlying pathology of the splenic artery could be found and another is spontaneous rupture of the SAA. True aneurysms of the splenic artery have been thought to be associated with a number of conditions – pregnancy and portal hypertension being the most common [67, 89, 90]; other conditions include essential hypertension.

Early reports of SAA suggested the risk of rupture of 10 % [91]; however, more recent data suggest rupture rates closer to 2-3 % [87, 92]. The size of the SAA is usually more than 2.5 cm in most patients at the time of rupture [69]; however, rupture of smaller aneurysms has also been reported [69, 84, 87].

9.3.3.1 Spontaneous Splenic Artery or Vein Rupture

Cases of spontaneous rupture of normal splenic artery (or vein) had risk factors of long-standing cirrhosis of the liver with portal hypertension [93]. Prolonged hypertension may be a contributory factor [94, 95].

9.3.3.2 Spontaneous Splenic Artery Aneurysm Rupture

Almost all cases of ruptured SAAs in pregnancy have occurred during the third trimester [72]. Therefore, it is evident that the physical history of pregnancy gradually increases the risk of rupture of SAA. Apart from the late stage of pregother risk factors include nancy, portal hypertension [41, 96, 97], atherosclerosis, congenital abnormalities of the vessels, inherited vascular and connective tissue disorders (medial fibrodysplasia), vascular trauma, inflammatory processes, and degenerative arterial disease [28, 67, 70]. Although the average parity of women at rupture is 4.5 [72, 79, 87, 89, 92], there are cases with nulliparous women [96, 98, 99]. High blood pressure as in preeclampsia-eclampsia especially during labor is a precipitating factor for SAA rupture [100].

9.3.4 Pathophysiology

The mechanisms which are involved in the formation of this vascular defect still remain unclear. Various theories have been proposed for the explanation of this phenomenon, mainly considering hemodynamic and hormonal alterations in the late stages of pregnancy [101]. Although the risk of rupture mainly exists in the third trimester of pregnancy [101], to date, only two cases of SAA rupture during the first trimester of pregnancy have been reported in the literature [102, 103].

One of the mechanisms promoting the vascular defect in splenic arteries during the late stages of pregnancy seems to be the escalating increase of the circulating estrogens and progesterone during pregnancy [89]. The elevation of the levels of these hormones has been associated with promotion of various structural alterations in the arteries, such as the disruption of the internal elastic lamina, fragmentation of elastic fibers, degeneration of smooth muscle fibers, and failure of elastin formation [104]. Additionally, it appears that the elevated levels of relaxin throughout the third trimester of pregnancy may affect the elasticity of the splenic artery wall [105] and could probably weaken the arterial wall [79, 83, 106]. Especially in case of multiparity, the repeated exposure to these hormonal shifting could explain the increased incidence of rupture of SAA in this group of pregnant women.

It is also assumed that hemodynamic changes which occur during the late stages of pregnancy are implicated in the etiology of SAA ruptures during this period. More specifically, due to the fact that the increased size of the uterus tends to compress the aorta and the iliac arteries, resulting in higher flow in the splenic artery, the development of the SAA is enhanced; moreover, the increases of blood volume and cardiac output, along with the relative portal congestion, can definitely contribute to the formation of SAAs [101]. Studies during the last decade highlight that the vessel wall is in a continual state of selfmaintenance and self-regulation including remodeling that occurs in response to





hemodynamic stress. It is suggested that remodeling of the vessel wall causes similar histological lesions, regardless of the pathogenic factors [107]. There are two principal types of splenic aneurysms: saccular and fusiform (Fig. 9.10).

9.3.5 Clinical Presentation

Apart from asymptomatic SAA found incidentally during pregnancy, there are two types of presentations depending if the SAA is only symptomatic or there is true rupture.

9.3.5.1 Ruptured Splenic Artery Aneurysm

This rupture can be either sudden rupture or a two-stage rupture, which is present in 20–25 % of cases [84, 85, 87]. In terms of clinical manifestations, the rupture of SAA is undoubtedly presented as an acute abdomen. In the early stages of rupture, diffuse tenderness in the upper abdomen, in the left hypochondrium, or over the uterine fundus may be elicited, accompanied by vomiting and in severe cases derangement of the vital signs, compatible with developing hemodynamic shock. The physical course either can consist of one stage, leading to dramatic collapse as a result of inability of self-containment of bleeding, or can present in a two-stage sequence, when initial tamponade of hemorrhage

in the lesser sack was made by clots blocking the foramen of Winslow [105]. In these patients, initial hemorrhage into the lesser sac may cause pain and transient hypotension; the gradual increase of pressure in the lesser sac would be suddenly followed by a rupture into the greater sac and lead to massive intraperitoneal bleeding and shock, causing the patient to collapse. The initial phase where hemorrhage remains confined to the lesser sac provides vital time for diagnosis and preparation for intervention [79, 83, 84, 106]. The "sentinel" period between the initial and subsequent hemorrhages may take anywhere between 6 and 96 h. This phenomenon of "double rupture" is found in 25 % of reported cases [66, 98]. When ruptured, it usually causes acute left-sided abdominal pain that may radiate to the back, flank, and subscapular region and may cause shock, abdominal distension, and death.

In the series reported by Owens and Coffey, ruptures in the general population were distributed as follows: 38 % into the peritoneal cavity, 10 % into the stomach, 7 % into the colon, 4 % into the pancreas, and 2 % into the splenic vein [65].

9.3.5.2 Symptomatic (Unruptured) Splenic Artery Aneurysm

The symptoms of an unruptured aneurysm are variable and may be completely lacking.

According to Pasternack and Shaw [108], pain of a colicky nature in the left epigastrium or hypochondrium may occur and is characteristically increased by exertion or by changes of posture. There may also be symptoms referable to the stomach, gallbladder, or colon. A periumbilical pulsating mass may be felt or a systolic bruit heard. There are no physical signs that reliably indicate the presence of an SAA [79].

9.3.6 Diagnosis

Key to effective management of a ruptured SAA is increased clinical suspicion, combined with accurate implementation of the diagnostic means available, particularly abdominal sonography and angiography, if permitted by the hemodynamic condition of the patient. SAA should be considered when we encounter hemorrhagic shock in a pregnant woman without obstetric hemorrhage [96, 109]. Högler, in 1920, made the first preoperative diagnosis on the basis of bruit and a pulsatile mass on fluoroscopy [110]. Another case of one of the first preoperative diagnoses in the general population based on roentgen examination alone was made by Lindboe in 1932 [111]. In 1950, Evans obtained the first translumbar aortogram demonstrating a splenic artery aneurysm which was operated successfully. Baum in 1965 used selective angiography in making preoperative diagnosis.

Screening of the splenic artery by abdominal ultrasound and Doppler should be considered selectively in pregnant patients with predisposing factors like hypertension, multiparity, and liver and pancreatic diseases (Fig. 9.11). However, its utility is limited by operator dependency, obese patients, bowel gas shadow, and arteriosclerosis [112, 113]. The likelihood of missing smaller lesions is also quite high because of limited spatial resolution [114, 115].

Although it is not the first-line investigative tool for SAA, plain abdominal X-ray carried out for some other abdominal pathology may reveal calcified SAA as characteristic calcified ring with a central lucent area to the left of the first lumbar vertebral body [101].



Fig. 9.11 Abdominal sonography of ruptured splenic artery aneurysm showing clots around [86]



Fig. 9.12 Contrast-enhanced abdominal CT showing unruptured splenic artery saccular aneurysm $(4.3 \times 3.9 \times 3.8 \text{ cm})$ [116]. *SAA* splenic artery saccular aneurysm

Contrast-enhanced (i.v.) abdominal CT can reveal abdominal aorta with its branches. Splenic artery with saccular aneurysm formation with an 8 cm neck and greater diameters of $4.3 \times 3.9 \times 3.8$ cm can be delineated (Fig. 9.12).

Magnetic resonance angiography of the abdominal aorta and branches revealed patent abdominal aorta with normal diameter. There is presence of saccular aneurysmal dilatation in the splenic aorta, originating from the emergence of the superior mesenteric artery, measuring 3.6×3.0 cm. Considering that common hepatic, splenic, and gastric arteries branch off the celiac trunk, imaging confirmed a splenic artery with anomalous anatomy branching off the superior mesenteric artery (Fig. 9.13).



Fig. 9.13 Abdominal MR angiography: splenic artery saccular aneurysm with dimensions of 3.6×3.0 cm emerging from superior mesenteric artery [116]. *SA* splenic artery, *SAA* splenic artery aneurysm, *SMA* superior mesenteric artery

9.3.7 Differential Diagnosis

There are only four cases presented during the first trimester of pregnancy making ectopic pregnancy a strong differential diagnosis [102, 103, 117, 118]. Approximately 70 % of cases are diagnosed initially as a uterine rupture [63].

Differential diagnosis of pancreatic cysts or pseudocysts should be made, by location, this condition being more frequent in patients with past history of pancreatitis. Serous cystadenoma should also be considered as a hypothesis, but it occurs mainly in the seventh decade of life [119, 120].

9.3.8 Treatment

9.3.8.1 Ruptured SAA

Concerning intervention options, apart from the need of initial aggressive resuscitation,

embolization of the aneurysm or emergency surgical operation with ligation of the ruptured aneurysm, followed or not by splenectomy, stands for the most realistic treatment options [101, 105]. The first successfully treated case in pregnancy was described in 1940.

The management of ruptured SAA requires awareness and aggressive surgical approach. Aneurysmectomy with splenectomy or distal pancreatectomy with splenectomy with ligation of the proximal and distal splenic artery or aneurysmectomy alone with splenic conservation are the procedures described [63, 83]. Splenic conservation is desirable but is difficult in the emergency setting with ruptured SAA [42, 83]. Angiography and embolization have been described for pseudoaneurysms and for unruptured true aneurysms [83]. In the high-risk patients, arterial embolization using coils can be an effective early treatment [63, 79, 106].

9.3.8.2 Symptomatic/Unruptured SAA

The management of the unruptured aneurysm is more controversial, although elective resection of those found in pregnant women and women of childbearing age is recommended if the SAAs are larger than 2 cm [67, 72, 87].

Surgical treatment options include resection of the aneurysm, with or without splenectomy, via laparotomy or laparoscopy. Aneurysms located in the proximal or middle third of the splenic artery may be treated with simple excision, with proximal and distal ligation of the artery and splenic preservation (through the short gastric vessels). For aneurysms located in the distal third, resection with splenectomy is most often performed, which is unfortunately the case in 70 % of the patients with portal hypertension [92, 121].

Endovascular radiological techniques that have also been employed in the general population include transcatheter embolization and percutaneous angiographic embolization [122–124] and could be used in the postpartum period. Postembolization syndrome and infarcts are common events (30 %) but generally resolve without sequel. The gestational age is an important parameter for the indication of this technique in pregnancy.

9.3.9 Prognosis

In the cases reported by Cosgrave et al. in 1947, the rupture was fatal in 93.3 % (14/15) pregnant women [125]. Poidevin found that in 30 cases of rupture during pregnancy, only two patients have survived, making the same maternal mortality of 93.3 % [126]. Early consideration and diagnosis of ruptured SAA significantly increases the chances of survival for both the mother and the fetus. In Australia, in 30 years (1967-1999), there have been only four maternal deaths due to rupture of an SAA [127]. By way of comparison, in the UK for the period 1988-2002, there were seven definite (and one possible) cases of a ruptured SAA [67]. But in a 10-year review of maternal mortality in Singapore, not a single case of SAA was identified [128]. Other reviews from North America confirm the rare mortality of the entity [129]. In the general population, there are some 400 individual reports in the literature with an overall mortality rate of 25 % [67]. Approximately 25 % involve pregnant women, and in this group, the mortality is disproportionately higher at 75 % for mothers and a fetal mortality rate approaching 95 % [41, 67, 98, 130]. The literature now contains more than 100 cases of ruptured SAAs in pregnancy but only 16 cases of both maternal and fetal survival [67, 131, 132], underlining the necessity of immediate intervention. The literature suggests that pregnant women tend to be younger and have fewer adhesions from previous surgery than the general population; therefore, rupture occurs almost exclusively into the free peritoneal cavity [67, 89, 133].

In early pregnancy where clinicians do not expect rupture of splenic artery (aneurysm), three cases [118] were described with two maternal deaths due to cardiac arrest during the early post-operative period [102, 103].

9.4 Spontaneous Splenic Vein (Aneurysm) Rupture

9.4.1 History and Incidence

Portal system aneurysms can be divided into two types: extrahepatic and intrahepatic. SVA is a

true aneurysm and belongs to the extrahepatic category. Since 1953 when Lowenthal and Jacob [134] described the first case of SVA, fewer than 50 cases of portal system aneurysm [135–137] and only eight cases of SVA rupture in nonpregnant women have been reported in the English literature. The eight patients with SVA included five women and three men with mean age of 50 years [138–144]. There are five pregnant women with splenic vein rupture described [95, 145–148]. Up to 1961 there were only two references of the spontaneous rupture of the splenic vein in the general population [93, 149] and also two spontaneous cases in pregnancy [94, 95]. Splenic vein rupture in a pregnant woman was first described in 1959 by Rahn and Steffen [147].

Splenic vein rupture usually occurs during the third trimester, whereas splenic artery rupture has been described at any time from the first trimester through to the puerperium. There is only one case of SVA rupture occurring immediately postpartum published [145]. Despite the difference in incidence, SAA and SVA share a number of etiological factors, presenting symptoms, clinical course, complications, and management.

9.4.2 Etiology

The origins of the ruptures due to vascular pathologies at pregnancy may be hormonal, genetic, thrombotic, or mechanical. The etiology of splenic aneurysms is speculative and may include congenital causes such as local failure of connective and elastic tissue [150, 151]. Aneurysms may also be acquired due to trauma, inflammation, or portal hypertension [152, 153] or cirrhosis [93, 149, 154].

Splenic aneurysms are more common in multiparous women; it is therefore possible that pregnancy may influence their development because of changes in hemodynamic and increased levels of progesterone [92]. The physiological increase in blood volume and cardiac output during pregnancy could lead to portal congestion and splenic arteriovenous shunting and, together with progesteroneinduced vasodilatation and vessel wall weakness, could favor aneurysm formation. Tolgonay et al. [140] described a case of splenic size increase and



Fig. 9.14 Hilar surface of the spleen showing hemorrhage about splenic vessels. Probe inserted into spontaneous perforation of splenic vein [95]

splenic vein aneurysm due to a systemic infection in a patient with leukemia. After appropriate therapy, they observed a reduction in spleen size followed by a decrease in splenic vein blood flow and a regression of the aneurysm. Recent studies have shown an alteration of elastic fibers in the internal elastic lamina and fibrodysplasia of the media lamina as the consequence of hormonal changes. These factors may become cumulative, explaining the increase of rupture of the splenic vessels as parity rises [63]. The etiology of SVA in nonpregnant women includes portal hypertension and liver cirrhosis [139], chronic pancreatic inflammation [143], and vessel wall weakness [138]. Splenic vein rupture during pregnancy is associated with acute pancreatic necrosis eroding the splenic vein, acute vessel wall inflammation [95], and splenic artery aneurysm rupture into the splenic vein [155, 156]. In other cases the etiology remains unknown and splenic vein rupture is labeled "spontaneous" to account for the lack of apparent trauma or disease.

9.4.3 Risk Factors

There are only two cases of pregnant patients with spontaneous rupture of normal splenic vein. In one case the patient recovered. Gross and microscopic examination of the spleen revealed splenomegaly with the spleen measuring $11.5 \times 8.5 \times 7$ cm and weighing 252 g (Fig. 9.14).

No specific pathologic lesion was seen grossly or microscopically in the spleen. There was a perforation of one of the branches of the splenic vein at the hilum of the spleen without underlying pathology. Prolonged hypertension may be a contributory factor [94, 95]. Mechanical factors such as torsion of the spleen can cause splenic vein rupture [157].

9.4.4 Pathophysiology

9.4.4.1 Cirrhosis in Nonpregnant Patients

The SVA was associated with portal hypertension and liver cirrhosis in four of the eight nonpregnant patients. The pathogenetic mechanism of splenic vein rupture could be supported by three clinical observations:

- 1. Splenomegaly in cirrhosis is not only caused by portal congestion, but it is mainly due to tissue hyperplasia and fibrosis. The increase in spleen size is followed by an increase in splenic blood flow, which participates in portal hypertension actively congesting the portal system [158].
- 2. Increased resistance to portal blood flow is the primary factor in the pathophysiology of portal hypertension and is mainly determined by the morphological changes occurring in chronic liver diseases. The transmission of the increased blood flow and pressure to the splenic vein may lead to progressive dilation and weakness of the vein wall.
- Portal hypertension in advanced cirrhosis is characterized by an increase in vasoactive mediators such as prostaglandins, nitric oxide, serotonin, and hormonal derangements, which may cause structural and functional changes in the splenoportal venous system [159, 160].

Furthermore, Tolgonay et al. reported that the reduction in the size of the aneurysm was related to a decrease in splenic vein blood flow [140]. These observations suggest that the persistent stagnation of blood flow in the portal system may have played a major role in the development of the SVA.



Fig. 9.15 Photomicrograph of splenic vein showing an acute inflammatory reaction and fibrinoid alteration in the vein wall with perforation and surrounding hemorrhage [95]

9.4.4.2 Hemodynamic and Hormonal Changes in Pregnancy

An increase in cardiac output and blood volume, usually found in the later months of pregnancy, is an important factor in the precipitation of vascular accidents [63]. Estrogens are believed to make capillary fragile, and progesterone is responsible for the enlargement of the venous system [161]. The increase of blood volume, the hypertrophy, or the dilation of the veins and changes in venous pressure related to pregnancy seem to be involved in the pathogenetic mechanism [150, 162]. Hemodynamic and hormonal changes may be the cause of vascular alterations, which can lead to weakening of the vein wall (Fig. 9.15).

9.4.4.3 Mechanical Factors

Splenic torsion in the general population leading to splenic vein rupture is rarer still and is associated with high mortality [157, 163].

9.4.5 Clinical Presentation

Abdominal venous aneurysms including SVA are usually incidental findings. However, 75 % (6/8) nonpregnant patients had clinical complaints: 50 % had abdominal pain and all had abdominal fullness and hepatic dysfunction. One patient presented in a state of shock with intra-abdominal bleeding. The similarity between spontaneous perforation of the splenic vein and perforation of SAA is striking in many aspects: symptoms, signs, the lucid interval of amelioration of symptoms, occurrence in late pregnancy, and the therapeutic indications in both conditions [93, 95, 164–166].

Depending on the mechanism, extent, and location of the splenic vein rupture, the severity of the bleeding can be variable. If significantly severe, upper abdominal pain and nausea are followed by collapse. The patient recovers after several minutes but abdominal pain continues. The pain can be present on the top of the left (*Kehr's sign*) or both shoulders [95]. If the hemorrhage is slower or the patient is referred to the hospital early, there is no collapse in the course of the disease [157].

9.4.6 Diagnosis

Angiography is the study of choice for diagnosing the presence of visceral aneurysm and rupture if the patient is hemodynamically stable. Also abdominal CT scan with i.v. contrast (arterial and venous phase) can reveal the correct diagnosis in a hemodynamically stable patient [167, 168]. In certain cases the diagnosis is made intraoperatively or unfortunately during autopsy (Fig. 9.16) [148].

9.4.7 Therapy

The natural course of non-ruptured SVA is uncertain; therefore, when patients in the general population are asymptomatic, treatment is controversial. In order to avoid the risk of rupture, it has been suggested that for 1–2 cm



Fig. 9.16 Hematoma and spontaneous rupture at the lienal vein 3 cm far from the hilum of the spleen on autopsy of a 28-year-old woman in the fifth month of pregnancy [148]

lesions, patients should be followed up on a regular basis with abdominal CT, abdominal MRI, or abdominal color Doppler ultrasound scanning. If inflammation is present as in accompanying chronic pancreatitis, every SVA should be treated surgically because rupture is possible despite aneurysm diameter [143]. However, we would recommend that in pregnancy, even the smallest SVA should be treated surgically [145].

Because of the already damage on the vein wall, repair of the vein should be avoided. Control of the bleeding, ligation of the vein, meticulous hemostasis, and splenectomy are the appropriate treatments. Splenectomy has long been advocated to correct the pancytopenias which result from the hypersplenism, associated with portal hypertension in cirrhotic patients. However, even though this intervention may correct the hematological picture, it should be noted that it rarely changes the course of the underlying disease. The standard management of SVA rupture remains emergency surgery which allows SVA resection, distal pancreatectomy, splenectomy, and splenorenal shunt [138].

9.4.8 Prognosis

It is difficult to discuss the prognosis due to several patients with splenic vein rupture during pregnancy. Probably due to slower bleeding then with rupture of splenic artery (aneurysm), the prognosis could be better. The patient described by Shepard in 1961 recovered but intrauterine fetal death occurred [95].

9.5 Splenic Torsion

9.5.1 History and Incidence

Splenic torsion is an exceedingly rare complication in pregnancy. The first case of successful splenectomy due to the splenic torsion in pregnancy was made by Meek in 1907 [169].

9.5.2 Etiopathogenesis

It is a complication of the wandering spleen [157], a rare condition characterized by increased splenic mobility due to the absence or laxity of its suspensory ligaments that may present as acute abdomen when it is twisted on its pedicle [170]. It has been reported in conditions such as abdominal trauma, splenomegaly, nonspecific abdominal muscle laxity, and laxity resulting from the hormonal effects of pregnancy [171]. It has been suggested that the softening effect of pregnancy hormones on ligaments, the abdominal musculature, diminished peritoneal cavity volume as a result of the gravid uterus, and a maximal third trimester increase in whole-blood volume might be the predisposing factors in pregnancy [172, 173].

9.5.3 Clinical Presentation

Symptoms of splenic torsion vary depending on the degree of torsion. Mild torsion might manifest with chronic abdominal pain resulting from congestion; moderate torsion might manifest with severe intermittent abdominal pain related to intermittent rotation and derotation [172]. Severe and acute torsion present with symptoms suggestive of an intra-abdominal catastrophe [157, 171, 173, 174]. It should be stressed that the patients sometimes had similar symptoms



Fig. 9.17 Torted vascular pedicle of wandering spleen with infracted, hypermobile spleen [173]

previously with one to several attacks that were attributed to other diseases [169].

9.5.4 Diagnosis

Splenic torsion during pregnancy creates a diagnostic dilemma because intrinsic pregnancy complications might mask its symptoms. It is a rare cause of acute or recurrent abdominal pain during pregnancy or the puerperium [16, 175].

9.5.5 Therapy

Treatment is always surgical. Initial exploration by laparoscopy or laparotomy depends on surgeon's preference. Further surgical procedure depends on the status of the spleen. If longstanding detorsion is present with infarction and gangrene of the spleen, splenectomy is indicated (Fig. 9.17) [173, 176]. If exploration is done early with vital spleen, detorsion is indicated (Fig. 9.18) [176].

9.5.6 Prognosis

Prognosis depends on the severity of torsion (presentation). If operated early in the course of the diseases, prognosis is excellent. If the patient



Fig. 9.18 Enlarged spleen on its twisted pedicle [176]

presents with hemorrhagic shock, fetal mortality is likely [176].

References

- Eastman NJ, Hellman LM. Williams obstetrics. 12th ed. New York: Appleton-Century-Crofts, Inc.; 1961. p. 853.
- Schwing C. Ruptur der Milz während der Schwangerschaft. Ein Beitrag zur Ätiologie des plötzlichen Todes während der Schwangerschaft. Zentralbl Gynakol. 1880;4:291.
- 3. Simpson JY. On morbid conditions and injuries of the spleen in the pregnant and parturient states. Edinb Med J. 1866;268.
- 4. Hubbard. Rupture of the spleen after labor. N Y J Med. 1879;30:75.
- Sparkman RS. Rupture of the spleen in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1958;76:587–98.
- Buchsbaum HJ. Splenic rupture in pregnancy: report of a case and review of the literature. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1967;22:381–95.
- Bljajic D, Ivanisevic M, Djelmis J, et al. Splenic rupture in pregnancy - traumatic or spontaneous event? Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2004;115:113–4.
- Aubrey-Bassler FK, Sowers N. 613 cases of splenic rupture without risk factors or previously diagnosed disease: a systematic review. BMC Emerg Med. 2012;12:11.
- Schamaun M. Die Zweitzeitige traumatische Milzrupturen. Helv Chir Acta. 1962;29:560–75.
- Schonwerth K. Uber subkutane Milzrupturen. Dtsch Med Wochenschr. 1902;28:446–8.
- Lamerton AJ. Spontaneous rupture of the spleen in early pregnancy. Postgrad Med J. 1983;59:596–7.
- Campbell WS. Rupture of haemangioma of the spleen in pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol Br Emp. 1962;69:665–8.
- Simpson CJ. Splenic rupture in pregnancy. Postgrad Med J. 1984;60:504.
- Christau S, Klebe JG. Rupture of the spleen during delivery. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1978;57:187–8.

- McCormick GM, Young DB. Spontaneous rupture of the spleen. A fatal complication of pregnancy. Am J Forensic Med Pathol. 1995;16:132–4.
- Denehy T, McGrath EW, Breen JL. Splenic torsion and rupture in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1988; 43:123–31.
- Kaluarachchi A, Krishnamurthy S. Post-cesarean section splenic rupture. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1995;173: 230–2.
- Bhagrath R, Bearn P, Sanusi FA, et al. Postpartum rupture of the spleen. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1993; 100:954–5.
- Hamedi B, Shomali Z. Postpartum spontaneous rupture of spleen in a woman with severe preeclampsia: case report and review of the literature. Bull Emerg Trauma. 2013;1:46–8.
- 20. Anderson WAD. Pathology. St. Louis: CV Mosby; 1961.
- Babson WW, Morgan P. Spontaneous rupture of the apparently normal spleen. Am J Surg. 1946;72:97–102.
- Nelson Jr JH, Hall JE. Studies on the thymolymphatic system in humans. I. Morphologic changes in lymph nodes in pregnancy at term. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1964;90:482–4.
- Orloff MJ, Peskin GW. Spontaneous rupture of the normal spleen; a surgical enigma. Int Abstr Surg. 1958;106:1–11.
- Sheehan HL, Falkiner NM. Splenic aneurysm and splenic enlargement in pregnancy. Br Med J. 1948;2: 1105–6.
- Zuckerman IC, Jacobi M. Spontaneous rupture of the normal spleen. Arch Surg. 1937;34:917–28.
- Wang C, Tu X, Li S, et al. Spontaneous rupture of the spleen: a rare but serious case of acute abdominal pain in pregnancy. J Emerg Med. 2011;41:503–6.
- Hershey FB, Lubitz JM. Spontaneous rupture of the malarial spleen: case report and analysis of 64 reported cases. Ann Surg. 1948;127:40–57.
- Di Vella G, Arpaio A, Marzullo A, et al. Rupture of the spleen or splenic vessels (splenic emergency syndrome) in late pregnancy: a report of two autopsy cases. Forensic Sci Int. 2008;176:e1–5.
- Maymon R, Zimenman AL, Strauss S, Gayer G. Maternal spleen size throughout normal pregnancy. Semin Ultrasound CT MR. 2007;28:64–6.
- Barcroft J, Stevens JG. The effect of pregnancy and menstruation on the size of the spleen. J Physiol. 1982;66:32–6.
- Sakhel K, Aswad N, Usta I, Nassar A. Postpartum splenic rupture. Obstet Gynecol. 2003;102(5 Pt 2): 1207–10.
- Harper JA, Huertas J. Spontaneous rupture of the normal spleen during labour. Can Med Assoc J. 1950;63: 169–70.
- Barnett T. Rupture of the spleen in pregnancy: a review of the recorded cases with a further case report. J Obstet Gynecol Br Emp. 1952;59:795–802.
- Barrilleaux PS, Adair D, Johnson G, Lewis DF. Splenic rupture associated with severe preeclampsia. J Reprod Med. 1999;44:899–901.

- McIndoe AH. Delayed haemorrhage following traumatic rupture of the spleen. Br J Surg. 1932;20: 249–68.
- Debnath D, Valerio D. A traumatic rupture of the spleen. J R Coll Surg Edinb. 2002;47:437–45.
- Moore DW. Rupture of the spleen in pregnancy. West J Surg Obstet Gynecol. 1956;64:306–16.
- Wright LT, Prigot A. Traumatic subcutaneous rupture of the normal spleen. Arch Surg (Chic). 1939;39: 551–76.
- Maughon JS, Geib PO, Lenhardt HF. Splenic trauma: an increasing problem. Surgery. 1961;49:477–85.
- 40. Klinkert P, Kluit AB, de Vries AC, Puylaert JBCM. Spontaneous rupture of the spleen: role of ultrasound in diagnosis, treatment, and monitoring. Eur J Surg. 1999;165:712–3.
- Hillemanns P, Knitza R, Muller-Hocker J. Rupture of splenic artery aneurysm in a pregnant patient with portal hypertension. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1996;174: 1665–6.
- 42. Herbeck M, Horbach T, Putzenlechner C, et al. Ruptured splenic artery aneurysm during pregnancy: a rare case with both maternal and fetal survival. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1999;181:763–4.
- Wagner WH, Allins AD, Treiman RL, et al. Ruptured visceral artery aneurysms. Ann Vasc Surg. 1997;11: 342–7.
- 44. Lang W, Strobel D, Beinder E, Raab M. Surgery of a splenic aneurysm during pregnancy. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2002;102:215–6.
- Puri A, Khadem P, Ahmed S. Imaging of trauma in a pregnant patient. Semin Ultrasound CT MRI. 2012; 33:37–45.
- 46. Savor R. Zentralbl Gynakol. 1898;22:1305.
- Ochsner MG. Factors of failure for nonoperative management of blunt liver and splenic injuries. World J Surg. 2001;25:1393–6.
- Rolton DJ, Lovegrove RE, Dehn TC. Laparoscopic splenectomy and diaphragmatic rupture repair in a 27-week pregnant trauma patient. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech. 2009;19:e159–60.
- Latic F, Delibegovic S, Latic A, et al. Urgent laparoscopic splenectomy after traumatic splenic rupture in pregnancy. Acta Inf Med. 2009;17:231–2.
- Firstenberg MS, Plaisier B, Newman JS, Malangoni MA. Successful treatment of delayed splenic rupture with splenic artery embolisation. Surgery. 1998;123: 584–6.
- Simpson I, Nq A, Griffin C. A rare cause of an acute abdomen in late pregnancy. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol. 1995;35:435–6.
- Studdiford WE. Primary peritoneal pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1942;44:487–91.
- 53. Biolchini F, Giunta A, Bigi L, et al. Emergency laparoscopic splenectomy for haemoperitoneum because of ruptured primary splenic pregnancy: a case report and review of literature. ANZ J Surg. 2010;80:55–7.
- Kitade M, Takeuchi H, Kikuchi I, et al. A case of simultaneous tubal-splenic pregnancy after assisted reproductive technology. Fertil Steril. 2005;83:1042.

- 55. Tenore JL. Ectopic pregnancy. Am Fam Physician. 2000;61:1080–8.
- Yagil Y, Beck-Razi N, Amit A, et al. Splenic pregnancy: the role of abdominal imaging. J Ultrasound Med. 2007;26:1629–32.
- Beaussier M. Sur un anevrisme de l'artere splenique dont les parois se sont ossifiees. J Med Chir Pharm Paris. 1770;32:157–65.
- 58. Parker E. Dublin J Med Sci. 1844;26:124.
- 59. Parker E. Edinb Med Surg J. 1844;62:132–3.
- Crisp E. A treatise on the structure, diseases and injuries of the blood-vessels. London: Churchill; 1847. p. 251.
- Winckler V. Ein fall von milzexstirpation wegen aneurysma der arteria lienalis. Zentralbl Chir. 1905; 32:257–60.
- 62. Corson EM. Aneurysm of the splenic artery: rupture and death. Med Surg Report. 1869;20:351.
- Barrett JM, Van Hooydonk JE, Boehm FH. Pregnancy related rupture of arterial aneurysms. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1982;37:557–66.
- Berger JS, Forsee JH, Furst JN. Splenic arterial aneurysm. Ann Surg. 1953;137:108–10.
- Owens JC, Coffey RJ. Aneurysm of the splenic artery, including a report of six additional cases. Int Abstr Surg. 1953;97:313–35.
- 66. Lowry SM, O'Dea TP, Gallagher DI, Mozenter R. Splenic artery aneurysm rupture: the seventh instance of maternal and fetal survival. Obstet Gynecol. 1986; 67:291–2.
- Selo-Ojeme DO, Welch CC. Spontaneous rupture of splenic artery in pregnancy - review. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2003;109:124–7.
- Sheps SG, Spittel Jr JA, Fairbairn II JF, Edwards JE. Aneurysms of the splenic artery with special reference to bland aneurysms. Proc Staff Meet Mayo Clin. 1958;33:381.
- Salo JA, Salmenkivi K, Tenhunen A, Kivilaakso EO. Rupture of splanchnic artery aneurysms. World J Surg. 1986;10:123–7.
- Messina LM, Shanley CJ. Visceral artery aneurysms. Surg Clin North Am. 1997;77:425–42.
- Vassalotti SB, Schaller JA. Spontaneous rupture of splenic artery aneurysm in pregnancy. Report of first known antepartum rupture with maternal and fetal survival. Obstet Gynecol. 1967;30:264–8.
- Abbas MA, Stone WM, Fowl RJ, et al. Splenic artery aneurysms: two decades experience at Mayo Clinic. Ann Vasc Surg. 2002;16:442–9.
- Anderson W, Gray J. Report of a case of aneurysm of the splenic artery: With references to 58 cases collected by the authors. Br J Surg. 1929;17:267–77.
- Machemer WL, Fuge WW. Aneurysm of the splenic artery: report of a case and review of the literature. Arch Surg. 1939;39:190–204.
- Sherlock SPV, Learmonth JR. Aneurysm of the splenic artery; with an account of an example complicating Gaucher's disease. Br J Surg. 1942;30: 151–60.
- Bedford PD, Lodge B. Aneurysm of the splenic artery. Gut. 1960;1:312–20.

- Kalko Y, Ugurlucan M, Basaran, et al. Visceral artery aneurysms. Heart Surg Forum. 2007;10:E24–9.
- Khurana J, Spinello IM. Splenic artery aneurysm rupture: a rare but fatal cause for peripartum collapse. J Intensive Care Med. 2013;28:131–3.
- Mattar SG, Lumsden AB. The management of splenic artery aneurysms: experience with 23 cases. Am J Surg. 1995;169:580–4.
- Wagner WH, Cossman DV, Treiman RL, et al. Hemosuccus pancreaticus from intraductal rupture of a primary splenic artery aneurysm. J Vasc Surg. 1994;19:158–64.
- Deshpande AA, Kulkarni VM, Rege S, et al. Ruptured true aneurysm of the splenic artery: an unusual cause of haemoperitoneum. Am J Gastroenterol. 2000;46: 191–2.
- Moawad M, Ray S, Joseph JV. Massive upper gastrointestinal haemorrhage due to intragastric rupture of splenic artery aneurysm. Int J Clin Pract. 2002;56: 482–3.
- Holdsworth RJ, Gunn A. Ruptured splenic artery aneurysm in pregnancy. A review. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1992;99:595–7.
- 84. de Vries JE, Schattenkerk ME, Malt RA. Complications of splenic artery aneurysm other than intraperitoneal rupture. Surgery. 1982;91:200–4.
- O'Grady JP, Day EJ, Toole AL, Paust JC. Splenic artery aneurysm rupture in pregnancy. A review and case report. Obstet Gynecol. 1977;50:627–30.
- Dhinakar M, Al Mashini S, Golash V. Rupture of splenic artery aneurysm during pregnancy: a report of two cases. Oman Med J 2011;26(5).
- Trastek VF, Pairolero FC, Joyce JW, et al. Splenic artery aneurysms. Surgery. 1982;91:694–9.
- Tessier DJ, Stone WM, Fowl RJ, et al. Clinical features and management of splenic artery pseudoaneurysm: case series and cumulative review of literature. J Vasc Surg. 2003;38:969–74.
- Dave SP, Reis ED, Hossain A, et al. Splenic artery aneurysm in the 1990s. Ann Vasc Surg. 2000;14:223–9.
- Enqlish JD. Spontaneous rupture of a splenic artery aneurysm in the third trimester. Ir J Med Sci. 1993;162:169–70.
- Busuttil RW, Brin BJ. The diagnosis and management of visceral artery aneurysms. Surgery. 1980;88:619–24.
- Stanley JC, Fry WJ. Pathogenesis and clinical significance of splenic artery aneurysms. Surgery. 1974;76: 898–909.
- Pyrah LN, Stansfield FR, Garland HG. Hemoperitoneum due to spontaneous rupture of the splenic vein. Br Med J. 1929;1:810.
- 94. Baird MA. Ruptures of a splenic artery aneurysm in pregnancy. Proc R Soc Med. 1973;66:762–3.
- Shepard D, Foster CE. Spontaneous rupture of the splenic vein during pregnancy. Ann Surg. 1961;153: 1029–32.
- Chaichian S, Mehdizadeh A, Akbarian A, et al. Rupture of splenic artery aneurysm with portal hypertension during pregnancy: a case report. J Obstet Gynaecol Can. 2006;28:303–4.

- Barrett JM, Caldwell BH. Association of portal hypertension and ruptured splenic artery aneurysm in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1981;57:255–7.
- Caillouette JC, Merchant EB. Ruptured splenic artery aneurysm in pregnancy. Twelfth reported case with maternal and fetal survival. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1993;168(6 Pt 1):1810–3.
- Czekelius P, Deichert L, Gesenhues T, Schulz KD. Rupture of an aneurysm of the splenic artery and pregnancy: a case report. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 1990;38:229–32.
- Toes NA. Ruptured splenic arterial aneurysm during parturition. Br Med J. 1956;1:495.
- Parangi S, Levine D, Henry A, et al. Surgical gastrointestinal disorders during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 2007;193:223–32.
- 102. Groussolles Jr M, Merveille M, Alacoque X, et al. Rupture of a splenic artery aneurysm in the first trimester of pregnancy. J Emerg Med. 2011;41:e13–6.
- 103. Chookun J, Bounes V, Ducassé JL, Fourcade O. Rupture of splenic artery aneurysm during early pregnancy: a rare and catastrophic event. Am J Emerg Med. 2009;27(898):e5–6.
- Sadat U, Dar O, Walsh S, Varty K. Splenic artery aneurysms in pregnancy - a systematic review. Int J Surg. 2008;6:261–5.
- 105. Nincheri Kunz M, Pantalone D, Borri A, et al. Management of true splenic artery aneurysms. Two case reports and review of the literature. Minerva Chir. 2003;58:247–56.
- 106. Macfarlane JR, Thorbjarnarson B. Rupture of splenic artery aneurysm during pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1966;95:1025–37.
- Lelong DC, Logak M. Pathogenesis of spontaneous cervico-cerebral artery dissection. A hypothesis and a review of the literature. Med Hypotheses. 2004;3: 453–7.
- 108. Pasternack JG, Shaw JR. New Orleans Med Surg J. 1939;92:94–98.
- 109. Tsokos M, Nolting RO, Lockemann U. Sudden, unexpected death due to splenic artery aneurysm rupture. Am J Forensic Med Pathol. 2005;26: 83–5.
- 110. Högler F. Beitrag zur klinik des leber und milzarterien aneurysmas. Wien Arch Inn Med. 1920;1:508.
- 111. Lindboe EF. Aneurysm of the splenic artery diagnosed by X-rays and operated on with success. Acta Chir Scand. 1932;72:108–14.
- 112. Derchi LE, Biggi E, Cicio GR, et al. Aneurysms of the splenic artery: noninvasive diagnosis by pulsed Doppler sonography. J Ultrasound Med. 1984;3: 41–4.
- 113. Lin CT, Chiang CW, Hsieh HC. Extrasplenic pseudoaneurysm: the role of color flow Doppler ultrasound in diagnosis. Jpn Heart J. 1999;40:365–8.
- 114. Pilleul F, Beuf O. Diagnosis of splanchnic artery aneurysms and pseudoaneurysms, with special reference to contrast enhanced 3D magnetic resonance angiography: a review. Acta Radiol. 2004;45: 702–8.

- 115. Agrawal GA, Johnson PT, Fishman EK. Splenic artery aneurysms and pseudoaneurysms: clinical distinctions and CT appearances. Am J Roentgenol. 2007;188:992–9.
- Guillaumon AT, Chaim EA. Splenic artery aneurysm associated with anatomic variations in origin. J Vasc Bras. 2009;8:177–81.
- 117. Veschambre P, Coppo B, Grosieux P. Rupture of aneurysm of the splenic artery during the first three months of pregnancy. Presse Med. 1993;22:1693–4.
- 118. Pavlis T, Seretis C, Gourgiotis S, et al. Spontaneous rupture of splenic artery aneurysm during the first trimester of pregnancy: report of an extremely rare case and review of the literature. Case Rep Obstet Gynecol. 2012;2012:528051.
- 119. Sarr MG, Kendrick ML, Nagorney DM, et al. Cystic neoplasms of the pancreas: benign to malignant epithelial neoplasm. Surg Clin North Am. 2001;81: 497–509.
- Civello IM, Frontera D, Viola G. Cystic neoplasm mistaken for pancreatic pseudocyst. Hepatogastroenterology. 1996;43:967–70.
- Puttini M, Aseni P, Brambilla G, Belli L. Splenic artery aneurysms in portal hypertension. J Cardiovasc Surg. 1982;23:490–3.
- 122. Kokkalera U, Bhende S, Ghellai A. Laparoscopic management of splenic artery aneurysms. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A. 2006;16:604–8.
- 123. La Bella GD, Muck P, Kasper G, et al. Operative management of an aberrant splenic artery aneurysm: utility of the medial visceral rotation approach: a case report and review of the literature. Vasc Endovascular Surg. 2006;40:331–3.
- Piffaretti G, Tozzi M, Lomazzi C, et al. Splenic artery aneurysm: postembolization syndrome and surgical complications. Am J Surg. 2007;193:166–70.
- 125. Cosgrove GE, Watts JC, Kaump DH. Spontaneous rupture of splenic arterial aneurysms. Am J Clin Pathol. 1947;17:372–82.
- Poidevin LO. Rupture of the splenic artery aneurysm in pregnancy. Med J Aust. 1955;1:922–3.
- 127. Slaytor EK, Sullivan EA, King JF. Maternal deaths in Australia 1997–1999. National Perinatal Statistics Unit. Maternal deaths series no.1. Sydney: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare; 2004.
- 128. Lau G. Are maternal deaths on the ascent in Singapore? A review of maternal mortality reflected by coronial casework from 1990–1999. Ann Acad Med Singapore. 2002;31:261–75.
- Prahlow JA, Barnard JJ. Pregnancy related maternal deaths. Am J Forensic Med Pathol. 2004;25: 220–36.
- 130. Shahabi S, Jani J, Masters L, et al. Spontaneous rupture of a splenic artery aneurysm in pregnancy: report of two cases. Acta Chir Belg. 2000;100: 231–3.
- 131. Al Asfar F, Saber M, Dhar PM, Al Awadhi N. Rupture of splenic artery aneurysm during labor: a case report of maternal and fetal survival. Med Princ Pract. 2005;14:53–4.

- 132. Reches A, Almog R, Pauzner D, et al. Spontaneous splenic rupture in pregnancy after heparin treatment. Br J Obstet Gynecol. 2005;112:837–8.
- 133. Hunsaker DM, Turner S, Hunsaker JC. Sudden and unexpected death resulting from splenic artery aneurysm rupture: two case reports of pregnancy related fatal rupture of splenic artery aneurysm. Am J Forensic Med Pathol. 2002;23:338–41.
- Lowenthal M, Jacob H. Aneurysm of splenic vein report of a case. Acta Med Orient. 1953;12:170–4.
- 135. Boyez M, Fourcade Y, Sebag A, Valette M. Aneurysmal dilatation of the portal vein: a case diagnosed by real-time ultrasonography. Gastrointest Radiol. 1986;11:319–21.
- 136. Glazer S, Gaspar MR, Esposito V, Harrison L. Extrahepatic portal aneurysm: report of a case treated by thrombectomy and aneurysmorphy. Ann Vasc Surg. 1992;6:338–42.
- 137. Barzilai R, Kleckner MS. Hemocholecyst following ruptured aneurysm of portal vein. Report of a case. Arch Surg. 1956;72:725–7.
- Torres G, Hines GL, Monteleone F, et al. Splenic vein aneurysm: is it a surgical indication? J Vasc Surg. 1999;29:719–21.
- 139. Shirohara H, Endo M, Sakai K, et al. Enlarging splenic vein aneurysm associated with stagnation of splenic venous blood flow. Am J Gastroenterol. 1996;91:385–7.
- 140. Tolgonay G, Ozbek SS, Oniz H, et al. Regression of splenic vein aneurysm following resolution of splenomegaly. J Clin Ultrasound. 1998;26:98–102.
- 141. Soo MS, Khoury MB, Lupetin AR. Splenic vein aneurysm: MR appearance - a case report. Angiology. 1991;42:590–3.
- Schmidt HG. Splenic vein aneurysm: diagnosis with color-coded duplex ultrasound. Leber Magen Darm. 1995;25:227–8.
- 143. Shimoda M, Kubota K, Sakuma A, et al. Intraabdominal hemorrhage due to rupture of a splenic vein aneurysm: a case report. J Gastrointest Surg. 2003;7:683–6.
- 144. Ohhira MO, Ono M, Ohhira MA, et al. Case report: splenic vein aneurysm - report of a lesion that progressively expanded. Br J Radiol. 1994;67:656–8.
- 145. Parpaglioni R, Metta E, Zagari A, Celleno D. Spontaneous splenic vein aneurysm rupture in the puerperium. Int J Obstet Anesth. 2009;18:48–51.
- 146. Eckerling B, Goldman JA, Yado S. Spontaneous rupture of the splenic vein in pregnancy with massive retro- and intraperitoneal hemorrhage. Am J Surg. 1962;103:636–9.
- 147. Rahn J, Steffen FW. Splenic vein rupture during pregnancy following acute pancreatic necrosis. Zentralbl Gynakol. 1959;81:1823–30.
- 148. Turan N, Oghan F, Boran T. Spontaneous rupture of splenic vein in a pregnant woman during a religious ritual. J Forensic Leg Med. 2007;14:440–3.
- 149. Safioleas MC, Moulakakis KG. A rare cause of intraabdominal haemorrhage: spontaneous rupture of the splenic vein. Acta Chir Belg. 2006;106:237–9.

- Madhavan P, Hegarty P, Akram M, Drumm J. Spontaneous rupture of the splenic vein in pregnancy. Ir Med J. 1998;91:64.
- 151. Wheelock JB. Spontaneous splenic vein rupture in pregnancy: case report. Mil Med. 1982;147:64.
- 152. Puder H. Thrombosis and rupture of the splenic vein in "acute obstetrical hypercoagulamic syndrome". Zentralbl Gynakol. 1961;83:1370–5.
- 153. Friebel HG. Rupture of the splenic vein and pancreatic necrosis in pregnancy. Zentralbl Gynakol. 1962; 27(84):137–5.
- 154. Almgren B, Bowald S. Spontaneous rupture of the splenic vein secondary to hepatic cirrhosis. Acta Chir Scand. 1983;149:109–11.
- 155. Murray M, Thal AP, Greenspan R. Splenic arteriovenous fistulas as a cause of portal hypertension. Am J Med. 1960;29:849–56.
- 156. Régent D, Hodez C, Bigard MA, et al. Splenic arterial aneurysm rupturing into the splenic vein. A rare cause of acute portal hypertension in the postpartum period. J Radiol Electrol Med Nucl. 1977;58: 151–4.
- 157. Seah CS, Tan NC. Torsion of spleen with spontaneous rupture of splenic vein presenting as a case of accidental hemorrhage. Br Med J. 1964;1:1028.
- 158. Bolognesi M, Merkel C, Sacerdoti D, et al. Role of spleen enlargement in cirrhosis with portal hypertension. Dig Liver Dis. 2002;34:144–50.
- 159. Tahan V, Avsar E, Karaca C, et al. Adrenomedullin in cirrhotic and non-cirrhotic portal hypertension. World J Gastroenterol. 2003;9:2325–7.
- 160. Birney Y, Redmond EM, Sitzmann JV, Cahill PA. Eicosanoids in cirrhosis and portal hypertension. Prostaglandins Other Lipid Mediat. 2000;72:3–18.
- Descamps P, Marret H, Binelli C, et al. Body changes during pregnancy. Neurochirurgie. 2000;46:68–75.
- 162. Sarmah BD, Sokhi GS. Spontaneous rupture of the splenic vein. Br J Surg. 1984;71:351.
- 163. Safeoleas MC, Moulakakis KG. A rare cause of intra-abdominal hemorrhage: spontaneous rupture of the splenic vein. Acta Chir Belg. 2006;106: 237–9.
- 164. Riva HL, Pickhardt WL, Breen JL. Rupture of splenic artery aneurysm in pregnancy; report of a case. Obstet Gynecol. 1957;10:569–72.
- 165. Tomsykoski AJ, Stevens RC, Izzo PA, Rodriquez CE. Aneurysm of the splenic artery in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1953;66:1264–70.
- 166. Gillam MB. Ruptured aneurysm of splenic artery during pregnancy. Br Med J. 1942;1:69–70.
- 167. Ufberg JW, Mcneil B, Swisher L. Ruptured renal artery aneurysm: an uncommon cause of acute abdominal pain. J Emerg Med. 2003;25:35–8.
- 168. D'Ambrosio R, et al. Intraperitoneal hemorrhage from rupture of an aneurysm of splenic artery: case report and literature review. Ann Ital Chir. 2003;74: 97–101.
- 169. Meek H. Dislocated spleen with torsion of pedicle complicating pregnancy: removal of spleen: delivery at term. Br Med J. 1907;1:928.

- 170. Alimoglu O, Sahin M, Akleg M. Torsion of a wandering spleen presenting with acute abdomen a case report. Acta Chir Belg. 2004;104:221–3.
- 171. Swischuk LE, Williams JB, John SD. Torsion of a wandering spleen: the whorled appearance of the splenic pedicle on CT. Pediatr Radiol. 1993;23:476–7.
- 172. Huang YH, Hsu CY, Chang YF, Chen CP. Postcesarean splenic torsion. Taiwan J Obstet Gynecol. 2006;45:257–9.
- 173. Parvaiz A, Chandran S, Karim A, et al. Torted and ruptured wandering spleen presenting as a surgical

emergency in pregnancy. Sci World J. 2004;4: 1035–7.

- 174. Robinson AP. Wandering spleen case report and review. Mt Sinai J Med. 1988;55:428–34.
- 175. Gilman RS, Thomas RL. Wandering spleen presenting as acute pancreatitis in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 2003;101:1100–2.
- 176. Akinola O, Fabamwo A, Rabiu K, et al. Splenic torsion in pregnancy: a case report. Int J Trop Med. 2009;4:129–31.

Abdominal Trauma

10

10.1 General Considerations

10.1.1 Incidence

Changed attitudes to pregnancy have resulted in women involving themselves increasingly in social, commercial, and professional activities virtually throughout their pregnancies, thus exposing themselves to a risk of accidental injury similar to that in the nonpregnant population. Pelvic ligamentous laxity and the protuberant abdomen of pregnancy contribute to instability of gait, predisposing the pregnant woman to falls especially with progression of pregnancy. The prominent abdomen, especially toward term, becomes vulnerable to any form of trauma, and it has been suggested that minor accidental injury is more common during pregnancy than at any other time in adult life. A study from 2008 estimated that injuries resulting in an emergency department visit occurred in 3.7 % of pregnancies [1]. A reported 0.3 % of pregnant women require hospital admission because of trauma [2, 3] or less than 1 % of all trauma admissions in Australia [4]. Unintentional injuries are the leading cause of death among 18-34-year-old women in the United States and account for more than 8.6 million emergency department visits each year among adult women [5].

In the past, most causes of maternal death were obstetric and due to a lack of prenatal care and inadequate assistance during delivery. Because of improved medical services, hospital deliveries, and reduced parity, a significant reduction in maternal mortality is noted. On the other hand, although there have been dramatic improvements in the management and treatment of medical and obstetric conditions, fetal mortality has not been reduced because of a rise in nonobstetric causes (mostly MVAs).

Motor vehicle accidents (MVAs) are becoming an increasingly common cause of trauma in pregnancy and in such cases fetal death may be due to maternal shock or damage to the uterus or placenta. However, when a pregnant woman is involved in an accident, her injuries rarely involve the uterus. The pregnant trauma victim may present the casualty officer with problems seldom seen in other trauma cases, such as placental abruption, premature labor, and a ruptured uterus. If casualty department staff is aware of these complications, it is unlikely that their attention will be diverted from the pregnancy to the other more familiar injuries. Griswold and Collier have shown that MVAs are responsible for about 50 % of non-penetrating abdominal wounds and that the trauma is often severe and associated with other injuries [6].

Although trauma in pregnancy is uncommon, it is the leading non-obstetric cause of maternal mortality. Approximately 6–7 % of all pregnant women experience some sort of physical trauma in the United States and it accounts for 20 % of maternal mortality [2, 7–11]. Significant trauma occurs to approximately 8 % of pregnant women.

The etiology of maternal trauma is most often MVAs (55 %), followed by falls (22 %), assaults (22 %), and burns (1 %) [10, 12]. Younger gravid

patients are at a higher risk for trauma than older ones [13]. Penetrating injuries constitute a greater proportion of injuries at inner-city centers [14, 15]. Fetal deaths have a different etiology: MVAs (82 %), gunshot wounds (6 %), and falls (3 %), with maternal death accounting for 11 % of the fetal deaths [16]. Reports show that 10–30 % of women are exposed to significant physical abuse during pregnancy, with an associated 5 % rate of fetal death [17–24].

The pattern of serious injuries in pregnant women is different from that of nonpregnant trauma patients: injuries to the abdomen are more common than injuries to the head and chest. The possibility of domestic violence should be considered, especially where the injuries are inconsistent with their alleged cause. The risk to the pregnancy in "minor" or noncatastrophic trauma is still significant, with preterm labor occurring in 8 %, placental abruption in 1 %, and fetal death in 1 %. For those with major trauma, maternal mortality is about 9 % [2], and the fetal death rate is 20 % or greater. About 5 % of fetal injuries occur without injury to the mother. When compared to nonpregnant trauma patients, pregnant women are younger, less severely injured, and more likely to be African-American or Hispanic. Twenty percent of pregnant trauma patients tested positive for drugs or alcohol in one study. In one series, 19–24 % of trauma patients delivered when they required hospitalization for an injury. Unfortunately, significant numbers of pregnant women who are injured have elevated blood levels of alcohol or illegal drugs. These substances contribute to automobile accidents as well as low birth weights.

10.1.2 Risk Factors

According to the literature, major risk factors for maternal trauma include [22, 25–30]:

- Young age (<25 years)
- African-American or Hispanic race
- Illicit drugs, alcohol, or smoking

- Domestic violence
- Noncompliance with proper seat belt use
- Epilepsy or other seizures
- Overweight and obesity
- Work outside the home
- Low socioeconomic status

The impact of mind-altering substances is significant. Ikossi et al. presented data from the American College of Surgeons National Trauma Data Bank, which revealed that 19.6 and 12.9 % of pregnancy-related traumas were associated with the use of illicit drugs or alcohol, respectively [22]. One institutional study showed intoxicants use in up to 45 % of the pregnant population involved in MVAs [28]. Intoxication, as anticipated, also contributes to a significantly lower use of restraints while driving when compared with sober patients (22 % vs. 46 %, respectively) [28].

Mothers who reported an injury during pregnancy were more likely to be aged <18 years versus 18–29 years and less likely to be aged \geq 30 years. They were more likely to use alcohol during pregnancy, to smoke during pregnancy, to have epilepsy, and to be employed than mothers who did not report an injury [31]. The distribution by trimesters is more or less equal (Fig. 10.1).

However, knowledge of characteristics specifically associated with injury among pregnant women can be used to help identify women who may be at higher risk for experiencing an injury during pregnancy and can potentially inform the development of prevention programs for women to reduce the risk of injury during pregnancy. Many of these characteristics have been associated with adverse pregnancy outcomes, such as alcohol with fetal alcohol syndrome, smoking with orofacial defects [19] and preterm delivery [32], and obesity with neural tube defects [33] and Cesarean delivery [34]. Therefore, efforts to modify these exposures may have multiple positive impacts. For example, prevention of alcohol use during pregnancy could both reduce the fetus' direct risk from the alcohol exposure and **Fig. 10.1** Timing of injuries during pregnancy reported by mothers of control infants, by intention. National Birth Defects Prevention Study, 1997–2005 [30]



reduce the risks of maternal injuries, which can also adversely affect pregnancy outcome. It is recommended that all pregnant women be screened for alcohol use at their first prenatal visit [35] and screening questionnaires developed specifically for women are available [36]. Physician guidance has been demonstrated as an effective tool for reducing alcohol use [36].

10.1.3 Prevention

Despite advances in trauma management, the fetal and maternal mortality rates after traumatic injury have not declined. Because current management has little effect on mortality, prevention is a key to increasing maternal and fetal survival. MVAs and domestic violence are common preventable causes of trauma in pregnancy. Although, MVAs are responsible for most severe maternal injuries and fetal losses from trauma [9, 37-40]. Pregnant women have low rates of seat belt use [2, 26, 38, 41]. Proper seat belt use is the most significant modifiable factor in decreasing maternal and fetal injury and mortality after MVAs [11, 42, 43]. Seat belt-restrained women who are in MVAs have the same fetal mortality rate as women who are not in MVAs, but unrestrained women who are in crashes are 2.8 times more likely to lose their fetuses [17]. More on the subject can be found in section 10.2. Prenatal care must include three-point seat belt instruction [22, 44–46]. The lap belt should be placed under the gravid abdomen, snugly over the thighs, with the shoulder harness off to the side of the uterus, between the breasts and over the midline of the clavicle [43]. Seat belts placed directly over the uterus can cause fetal injury [47]. Airbags should not be disabled during pregnancy [43, 47]. Because many women are unaware of the potential for placental abruption without evidence of maternal injury, pregnant patients should be instructed to seek care immediately after any blunt trauma. Screening of younger patients is particularly important, because they have higher rates of MVAs and domestic violence [17, 48]. Resource materials in waiting rooms and restrooms allow patients to gather information without confrontation [26].

10.1.4 Anatomic and Physiological Changes in Pregnancy Relevant to Trauma

The possibility of pregnancy should be considered in all female trauma patients of reproductive age. Pregnancy causes anatomic and physiological changes involving nearly every organ system in the body, making the treatment of a pregnant trauma patient complex [49–51]. Some of the anatomic and physiological changes in pregnancy that are relevant to trauma are presented in Table 10.1 [52].

Organ system	Changes relevant to trauma
Uterus	<i>First trimester</i> : intrapelvic organ protected by the bony pelvis
	Second trimester: becomes an
	abdominal organ; the fetus is
	amount of amniotic uid
	<i>Third trimester</i> : the uterus is large and thin walled
Blood	Increase in plasma volume greater than in RBC results in a decreased HCT
Cardiovascular	Increase in plasma volume and
system	decrease in vascular resistance of the
	in cardiac output
	Increase in the cardiac rate
	Second trimester: decrease in both
D. I.	systolic and diastolic blood pressure
Respiratory system	Increased tidal volume and minute ventilation
	Hypocapnia in late pregnancy
	Decreased residual volume
GI system	Gastric emptying time is prolonged
	Third trimester: the bowel is pushed
	upward and lies mostly in the upper abdomen
Other systems	Dilatation of the renal calyces, pelvis and ureters
	The pituitary gland increases in size
	The symphysis pubis and the sacroiliac joints widen

 Table 10.1
 Anatomic and physiological changes in pregnancy relevant to trauma

RBC red blood cell, HCT hematocrit, GI gastrointestinal

These changes, by altering the signs and symptoms of injury, may in uence the interpretation of the physical examination as well as laboratory results of traumatized pregnant women. This may affect the approach and the response to resuscitation [50, 51, 53]. During the first trimester of pregnancy, the uterus is confined and protected by the bony pelvis. It remains an intrapelvic organ until around the 12th week of gestation, when it rises and becomes an abdominal one. In the second trimester the small fetus remains cushioned by a relatively large amount of amniotic uid. By the third trimester the uterus is large and thin walled [54]. The uterus and its contents have increased susceptibility to injury (penetration, rupture, placental abruption, and

premature rupture of membranes). Some of the characteristics causing this increased susceptibility include the difference in elasticity between the uterus and placenta, which causes the uteroplacental interface to be subject to sheer forces, and may lead to placental abruption [55]. Plasma volume increases throughout pregnancy and plateaus (peaks at the 34th week) at about 34 weeks of gestation. A smaller increase in the number of red blood cells results in a decreased hematocrit [51, 54]. The placental vasculature is maximally dilated, yet it is very sensitive to catecholamine stimulation [51, 54–56]. An acute decrease in the intravascular volume may result in a significant increase in the uterine vascular resistance. This could cause a reduction in fetal oxygenation, even though the maternal vital signs can stay within normal range [9, 51, 53, 55–57].

There are hemodynamic changes that are noted during pregnancy and that are relevant when dealing with injured pregnant patients. An increase in cardiac output is noted after 10 weeks of gestation that is due to the increase in plasma volume and the decrease in vascular resistance of the uterus and placenta. During the third trimester the uterus and placenta receive 20 % of cardiac output. A gradual increase in the cardiac rate, maximizing in the third trimester, must be considered when evaluating the tachycardic response to hypovolemia. In the second trimester there is a decrease in both systolic and diastolic blood pressure. Turning the patient to the left lateral decubitus position may, in some women, prevent hypotension [51, 54, 58]. Increased levels of progesterone in pregnancy are thought to increase tidal volume and minute ventilation. Hypocapnia is common in late pregnancy. The diaphragm elevates causing decreased residual volume. Maintaining adequate arterial oxygenation is important in the resuscitation of injured pregnant patients because of increased oxygen consumption during pregnancy [51]. The cardiovascular changes during pregnancy may complicate the evaluation of intravascular volume, the assessment of blood loss, and the diagnosis of hypovolemic shock [59]. Maternal hemodynamic measurements may not accurately re ect the status of the uteroplacental circulation. Animal

studies have demonstrated that maternal heart rate and blood pressure may remain within normal ranges during a 20 % acute blood loss or during a more gradual loss of 30-35 % of estimated total blood volume [60, 61]. Also Hoff et al. had documented the unreliability of maternal blood pressure and pulse rate in predicting fetal loss [62]. Physicians providing care to pregnant trauma victims should remember that pregnancy maximally dilates the uterine vasculature, so that autoregulation is absent, and uterine blood ow is entirely dependent on maternal mean arterial blood pressure (MAP). Pregnancy represents a state of accelerated but compensated intravascular coagulation, which has both advantages and disadvantages for the pregnant trauma victim [59]. Increased levels of coagulation factors may improve hemostasis following trauma; however, at the same time parturients remain at increased risk for thromboembolic complications during periods of immobilization. Because buffering capacity during pregnancy is diminished, pregnant trauma victims rapidly develop metabolic acidosis during periods or hypoperfusion and hypoxia.

Gastric emptying time is prolonged in pregnancy; therefore, in the emergency setting, early gastric tube decompression is important in order to avoid aspirations. In the third trimester, as the uterus enlarges, the bowel is pushed upward and lies mostly in the upper abdomen [54]. Therefore, in blunt trauma the bowel is relatively protected while the uterus and its contents (fetus, placenta) are more vulnerable. However, penetrating trauma to the upper abdomen can cause complex intestinal injury [51].

Other changes in pregnancy involving nearly every organ system in the body are important when treating a patient suffering a trauma. Physiological dilatation of the renal calyces, pelvis, and ureters is noted and should be taken into account when dealing with cases of pelvic and abdominal trauma. During pregnancy the pituitary gland increases in size. Shock can cause necrosis of the anterior pituitary gland, resulting in pituitary insufficiency. The symphysis pubis and the sacroiliac joints widen and should be considered when interpreting pelvic

Table 10.2 Normal Taboratory values during pregnance	Table	10.2	"Normal	'laboratory	values durin	g pregnanc
--	-------	------	---------	-------------	--------------	------------

Hematocrit	32–42 %
White blood cell count	5,000–12,000/µl
Toxicology screen	Negative
Arterial pH	7.40–7.45
Bicarbonate	17-22 mEq/l
pCO ₂	25-30 mmHg
Fibrinogen	264–615 mg/dl

X-rays. In the vertex presentation, the fetal head is usually located in the pelvis and the rest of the body, above the pelvic brim. Pelvic fractures in late gestation may result in fetal head injury (skull fractures, intracranial injuries) [54, 63–65]. Differentiating between head trauma with convulsions and eclampsia (hypertension, proteinuria, and peripheral edema) as a cause for seizures is important [54].

There is an increase in the level of maternal plasma fibrinogen, as well as factors II, VII, VIII, IX, and X, and a decrease in plasminogen activator levels. This is important to remember in any trauma situation where hypercoagulability and the risk of deep venous thrombosis are already increased.

The clinician should be aware of "normal" laboratory values during pregnancy (Table 10.2). Note that it is normal to have an elevated white blood cell count, slightly elevated arterial pH, decreased serum bicarbonate level and arterial pCO₂, and increased fibrinogen level. The finding of a normal nonpregnant value for pCO₂ or fibrinogen in the pregnant patient is especially concerning.

10.1.5 The Impact of Pregnancy on Trauma Mortality

Literature regarding hormonal in uences on outcomes after trauma is abundant, yet findings have been contradictory. In experimental models, relatively high estrogen (and progesterone) levels have been beneficial with respect to immunomodulatory and vasodilatory effects and ultimate outcome (survival) after traumatic injuries [66–69].

Findings in clinical publications vary widely, with some studies showing survival advantage in premenopausal women [70-72]. If a hormonedependent survival benefit does exist, then pregnant women who have higher estrogen and progesterone levels might be expected to exhibit lower mortality compared with similarly injured nonpregnant women. Using the matching process, Preeti et al. found that pregnant trauma patients are approximately 40 % less likely to die than their nonpregnant counterparts [73]. On subgroup analysis, this survival benefit was evident in younger women, suggesting a possible additive beneficial effect of youth and pregnancy. Of interest, there was no survival benefit in pregnant women when severely injured patient subgroups were compared (ISS >15, severe head injury, severe abdominal injury, or patients in hypotensive shock), suggesting that whatever advantage that pregnancy may confer may be limited. Also of note is the trend toward increased likelihood of death in pregnant patients with severe abdominal injury, a finding which may be related to placental abruption contributing to internal hemorrhage in this subgroup [73].

A study with data from the *National Trauma Data Bank* for the period 1994–2001 analyzed outcomes in 1,195 pregnant trauma patients [22]. The crude mortality rate for pregnant patients who were injured in their study was 1.4%, compared to 3.8% for nonpregnant patients (p<0.001). Another study using a smaller dataset found that "pregnancy does not increase maternal mortality from trauma" and that the most frequent cause of death in injured pregnant patients was head injury [37]. However, there is no proof that estrogen and progesterone are responsible for the survival advantage of pregnant patients. Probably hemodynamic changes are responsible as well as more close observation of pregnant than nonpregnant patients.

10.1.6 Major Obstetric Hemorrhage and Transfusion Protocol

10.1.6.1 Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation (CPR)

Hypovolemia will manifest as thready pulses, tachycardia, attened neck veins, pallor, and prolonged capillary refill. If a radial pulse is palpable, the systolic blood pressure is approximately 80 mmHg. The absence of carotid and peripheral pulses indicates pulseless electrical activity and *Advanced Cardiovascular Life Support* (ACLS) protocols should be initiated. If there is a need to defibrillate the patient, standard ACLS voltage should be used (Fig. 10.2). There is no evidence that the fetus is harmed by the current from defibrillation [74]. External fetal monitors should be removed before delivering shocks [74]. Chest compressions should be carried out with the understanding that the maternal heart is displaced upward in the chest by the gravid uterus at advanced gestations, and this should guide hand placement [74].

Protocols for defibrillation and doses of medications are not changed in pregnancy.

The CPR should not be interrupted for the sake of giving medications because they get circulated with compressions [75]. Giving medications in pregnancy through lower extremity lines should be avoided because they may not adequately reach the maternal heart because of compression by the gravid uterus [76]. Palpable femoral pulses have not been shown to be reliable indicators of blood ow during CPR because retrograde ow in the femoral vein could mimic femoral artery pulsations [77]. The presence of a carotid pulse during CPR is also not an indicator of adequate cerebral or coronary blood ow [77]. An end-tidal CO₂ monitor can be used as an indicator of adequate CPR efforts and return of spontaneous circulation [77].

10.1.6.2 Major Hemorrhage

Major obstetric hemorrhage is defined as a blood loss of $\geq 2,500$ ml, transfusion of five units of red blood cells, or treatment of a coagulopathy [78, 79]. Transfusion of blood and blood products in trauma and major hemorrhage is changing as a result of experience in military medicine. Resuscitation in obstetric hemorrhage is similar to that in trauma as both aim to stop bleeding, maintain efficient oxygen delivery, and prevent development of the "lethal triad" of acidosis,

Maternal Cardiac Arrest

First Responder

- Activate maternal cardiac arrest team
- Document time of onset of maternal cardiac arrest
- Place the patient supine
- Start chest compressions as per BLS algorithm; place hands slightly higher on sternum than usual

Subsequent Responders **Maternal Interventions Obstetric Interventions for Patient With** an Obviously Gravid Uterus* Treat per BLS and ACLS Algorithms • Perform manual left uterine displacement (LUD)-· Do not delay defibrillation displace uterus to the patient's left to relieve Give typical ACLS drugs and doses aortocaval compression Ventilate with 100% oxygen Remove both internal and external fetal monitors Monitor waveform capnography and CPR quality if present • Provide post-cardiac arrest care as appropriate Obstetric and neonatal teams should Maternal Modifications immediately prepare for possible emergency Start IV above the diaphragm cesarean section · Assess for hypovolemia and give fluid bolus when required . If no ROSC by 4 minutes of resuscitative efforts, · Anticipate difficult airway; experienced provider preferred for consider performing immediate emergency advanced airway placement cesarean section If patient receiving IV/IO magnesium prearrest, stop magnesium · Aim for delivery within 5 minutes of onset of and give IV/IO calcium chloride 10 ml in 10% solution, or resuscitative efforts calcium gluconate 30 ml in 10% solution · Continue all maternal resuscitative interventions (CPR, *An obviously gravid uterus is a uterus that is positioning, defibrillation, drugs, and fluids) during and after deemed clinically to be sufficiently large to cause cesarean section aortocaval compression

Search for and Treat Possible Contributing Factors (BEAU-CHOPS)

Bleeding/DIC Embolism: coronary/pulmonary/amniotic fluid embolism Anesthetic complications Uterine atony Cardiac disease (Ml/ischernia/aortic dissection/cardiomyopathy) Hypertension/preeclampsia/eclampsia Other: differential diagnosis of standard ACLS guidelines Placenta abruptio/previa Sepsis

Fig. 10.2 Maternal cardiac arrest algorithm [74]

coagulopathy, and hypothermia [80–83]. Obstetric resuscitation often starts with administration of clear intravenous uids and packed red blood cells (pRBC), following which the use of clotting products and platelets is considered, often guided by coagulation studies that delay treatment [80]. The UK National Patient Safety Agency recommends monitoring laboratory blood tests during massive transfusion, but also that administration of blood and blood products should not be delayed while awaiting results [78, 80, 81].

Resuscitation of bleeding patients with crystalloid, colloid, and plasma-poor pRBC at the same time when clotting factors are being consumed results in the concentration of plasma coagulation factors falling to <40 % and typically occurs before 10 units of pRBC has been given [84]. Disseminated intravascular coagulopathy in obstetric hemorrhage can also occur early, especially if hemorrhage is not treated rapidly. Early treatment of massive hemorrhage after trauma using fresh frozen plasma (FFP) and pRBC in a 1:1 ratio, current practice in US and British military, is thought to improve survival [84– 89]. Military guidelines for hemorrhagic shock also recommend administration of platelets in a 1:1 ratio with pRBC [85–87, 89].

Prevention of coagulopathy should be better than its treatment and requires anticipation [84]. Some authors advise that replacement of clotting factors should be made on clinical grounds, rather than based on laboratory results [85, 89, 90]. The Association of Anesthetists of Great Britain and Ireland guideline recommends early infusion of FFP (15 ml/kg) to prevent hemostatic failure and may need to be started if a senior clinician anticipates massive hemorrhage [91]. This guideline emphasizes the importance of preventing hemostatic failure because, once established, standard regimens of FFP infusion are likely to be inadequate and larger volumes will be required with greater risk to the patient and cost implications for the hospital [91].

For massive obstetric hemorrhage, a ratio of 6:4:1 for pRBC/FFP/platelets has been suggested. If bleeding continues after initial treatment, consideration should be given to increasing the amount of FFP to give a ratio of 4:4:1 [81]. Point-of-care tests can measure hemoglobin concentration and the coagulation profile and may guide blood product replacement following initial resuscitation.

Fibrinogen concentrations are also greater in pregnancy; the optimal posttransfusion fibrinogen concentration has been suggested as 1.0-2.0 g/l [80].

The high ratios of pRBC to coagulation products that are recommended for other types of trauma may therefore not be required in the obstetric patient, whereas greater replacement of fibrinogen may be necessary. There is evidence to support 1:1:1 ratios of pRBC/FFP/platelets in trauma but less so in obstetrics [80, 85–89, 92–96].

Maintenance of a platelet count of $50-100 \times 10^{9}$ /1 has been suggested although should only be used as a guide in conjunction with the patient's clinical condition [80]. pRBC/ platelet ratios of 5:2 and 5:1 have been described with good results [80, 88].

Consensus guidelines in the literature suggest that recombinant factor VIIa (rFVIIa) should be considered before hysterectomy if hemostatic failure and hemorrhage continue despite optimal blood product replacement and obstetric management [80, 82, 97, 98]. Arterial thrombosis is a potential complication of rFVIIa use but has not been reported in a case series of 15 patients [97]. Its safety in the obstetric population is unproven, and it carries a significant cost implication. Using thromboelastography and thromboelastometry to guide optimum ratios of blood product replacement during obstetric hemorrhage may be limited by time during the initial resuscitation phase, and there is limited familiarity with their use in obstetrics [78, 80, 81, 96].

10.1.7 Prehospital Issues

The initial key to survival of both mother and fetus is prehospital management. Pregnancy is considered a triage criterion for transport to a trauma center by the *American College of Surgeons Committee on Trauma*. Despite this recommendation, literature on the appropriate level of care in injured pregnant patients is very limited. Goodwin and Breen [99] proved in a landmark contribution in 1990 that in addition to the accepted *Advanced Trauma Life Support* (ATLS) guidelines (first five on the list) for *transfer of patients to level I trauma centers*, there are four additional:

- Glasgow Coma Score <14
- Respiratory rate <10 or >29
- Systolic blood pressure <90 mmHg
- Revised Trauma Score <11
- Anatomy or mechanism of injury
- Pulse >110
- Chest pain
- Loss of consciousness
- Third trimester gestation

These criteria are particularly useful in mass casualty triage of patients in adjunction to prehospital trauma scoring systems in order to identify those patients who would benefit most from rapid transfer to trauma centers. In general, guidelines for adult prehospital trauma care also apply to pregnant trauma victims. Upon initial



Fig. 10.3 Left lateral uterine displacement using (a) 1-handed technique and (b) 2-handed technique [74]

assessment, *emergency medical services* (EMS) should follow standard protocols like extrication with spinal immobilization and resuscitation as outlined in the ATLS guidelines. The decision to intubate the patient in the field is largely unaffected by pregnancy. Unique to the gravid patient in airway management are, however, as follows:

- Increased risk of aspiration due to delayed gastric emptying and decreased lower esophageal sphincter tone in combination with intraabdominal hypertension.
- Despite safety of rapid-sequence intubation in pregnancy, because of lower serum pseudocholinesterase levels in pregnancy, using a lower dose of succinylcholine during induction is recommended [100].
- Both depolarizing and non-depolarizing muscle relaxants cross placenta. Effects of these drugs onto CTG pattern and fetal activity might lead to a falsely non-reassuring tracing and non-indicated intervention.

In the event of delivery, the neonatologist might be faced with a accid, apneic infant. Hence, it is pertinent to relate any prehospital use of medication by EMS to the receiving institution and trauma team. In general, the potential catastrophic consequences of the patient losing her airway in the field or during transport usually justify acceptance of the minor risks associated with using paralytic and induction agents. Early establishment of a definite airway is usually the safest option.

Avoidance of the supine hypotension syndrome (uterocaval compression) should be paramount part of all initial resuscitative measures in pregnant trauma patients. Placing the patient on a backboard with a 15° angle to the left is a pregnancy-specific intervention that should be employed in all patients beyond 20 weeks of gestation. Abundant clinical data have proven that the significantly decreased cardiac output of up to 60 % due to uterocaval compression leads to prolonged resuscitation with increased acidosis and vasopressor requirements [101, 102]. Below 24 weeks manual left lateral displacement might be sufficient. There is 1-handed (Fig. 10.3a) and 2-handed (Fig. 10.3b) technique according to the American Heart Association Guidelines for Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care from 2010 [74].

In gestations of >24 weeks, a 30° lateral tilt is recommended (Fig. 10.4) [74]. Although this reduces the efficacy of CPR compared to the supine position, in pregnant patient, the slightly reduced efficacy of chest compressions is outweighed by improved cardiac preload and overall cardiac output [101]. Therefore, current *Eastern Association for Surgery and Trauma* (EAST) guidelines now recommend a left lateral tilt of at least 15° during the initial phase of resuscitation.



Fig. 10.4 Patient in a 30° left lateral tilt using a firm wedge to support the pelvis and thorax in gestations of >24 weeks [74]

Placement of a hard backboard in the supine position might not be tolerable for third trimester gravida. The increased work of breathing due to increased diaphragmatic splinting might lead to respiratory failure. In this circumstance, transport in a 30° reversed Trendelenburg position seems acceptable [12]. As far as i.v. access routes in pregnant trauma patients are concerned, femoral access procedures should be avoided. Because of the risk of uterocaval compression, distribution of medication or uids might be significantly altered when using the femoral route in pregnant patients.

Whenever possible, pregnant females should be transported rapidly to a designated trauma center that has the facilities for adequately managing both mother and fetus. The transfer should occur rapidly even in cases of minor trauma because of the high incidence of fetal demise even under these circumstances. Paramedics should seek information regarding pregnancy from female patients of childbearing age. A distended abdomen may be due to a gravid uterus or intra-abdominal bleeding. Pregnancy should prompt positioning of the patient in the left lateral decubitus position to avoid compression of the vena cava by the uterus and resultant hypotension. Should the emergency medical technician suspect a spinal fracture, a left lateral tilt position can be utilized. Oxygen supplementation by nasal cannula or face mask should be routine. In the event that prehospital transfusion is required, O-negative blood should be used whenever possible. Emergency medical services that still use the military antishock trousers (MAST) should be aware that it is contraindicated to in ate the abdominal portion of this device for pregnant women. Not only can this maneuver cause reduced uterine perfusion, but it also can increase the cardiac workload.

Appropriate personnel must be present or readily available at the emergency room when the emergency vehicle arrives. A team should be assembled that includes a neonatologist, anesthesiologist, trauma surgeon, sonographer, and staff radiologist. If a pelvic fracture or bleeding is suspected, a senior interventional angiographer should be notified immediately to be on standby.

10.1.8 Anesthetic Perioperative Care

The recent literature documenting obstetric, anesthetic, and surgical management of pregnant trauma victims is limited [42, 103–108]. The pregnant trauma victim presents a unique spectrum of challenges to the trauma health-care team. The surgical diagnosis may be unknown at the time of incision, as may be the nature and extent of the procedure being undertaken. The fact that pregnancy may not always be known to be present to the health-care team (at the scene of transportation accidents, in the emergency room, or in the operating room) additionally complicates the situation. Pregnancy must always be suspected (until proven otherwise) in any female trauma patient of childbearing age [103].

Vasopressors, which are very rarely indicated in trauma patients, should be avoided unless absolutely necessary because of the risk of decreasing uterine blood ow. If it is required, ephedrine should be the first choice as it preserves the uterine blood ow, but there should be no hesitation in using other vasopressors when necessary.

10.1.8.1 Head and Neck Injury

If there is an uncertainty about the integrity of the cervical spine, direct laryngoscopy should be avoided, and fiberoptic (awake fiberoptic) intubation of the trachea, if feasible (time constraints and/or equipment availability), should be considered [104]. If direct laryngoscopy is deemed necessary, an "in-line stabilization" of the head and neck by an assistant to prevent extension and rotation of the cervical spine is indicated. If awake fiberoptic intubation of the trachea is selected, it is essential to titrate analgesic and sedative drugs carefully to maintain continual meaningful verbal communication between the anesthesiologist and the patient. Respiratory depression and aspiration of stomach contents during the application of a local anesthetic agent is much less likely to occur if the patient remains awake and alert. In addition, a rational alert mother minimizes the risk of neonatal depression. Midazolam is the benzodiazepine recommended for these purposes; however, it is highly unionized and very lipophilic, and its fetal/maternal ratio is 0.76 at 15-20 min after maternal administration. However, unlike other benzodiazepines, the ratio falls rapidly. No adverse fetal effects have been reported [109].

It has been empirically established that trauma victims with a GCS ≤ 8 usually require intubation and mechanical ventilation for both the airway control and control of the intracranial pressure. However, trauma victims with "good" GCS can "talk and deteriorate/die" following traumatic head injury, particularly an injury associated with loss of consciousness, and delayed deterioration has been observed up to 48 h after the initial insult.

The succinylcholine-induced ICP increase has been a concern in the past, nevertheless; recent analysis of the problem has shown that the magnitude and clinical importance of this increase has been grossly exaggerated. It is currently believed that when there is an urgent need to secure an airway in the head-injured pregnant trauma victim, succinylcholine is an appropriate and safe drug, and it should be used. All of the intravenous anesthetic agents (except ketamine) cause some degree of vasoconstriction and therefore decrease in cerebral blood ow. All of the inhaled agents have some cerebral vasodilatory effect; however, their administration is usually consistent with acceptable ICP levels [110, 111].

10.1.8.2 Intra-abdominal Injuries

In abdominal trauma, liver and splenic tears increase with increasing uterine enlargement as these organs are compressed by the uterus against the rib cage [112]. The uterus itself is relatively resilient [113]. In a study from the Denver General Hospital [114], the incidence of injuries encountered at laparotomy after blunt trauma in the general population was spleen 46 % and liver 33 %, followed by the mesentery (18 %), urinary tract (9 %), pancreas (9 %), small bowel (8 %), colon (7%), and duodenum (5%). Seat belts and compression against vertebrae are other causative factors in injuries to bowel, pancreas, kidney, etc. Bowel injuries occur at the sites of fixation such as the duodenum, cecum, splenic exure, and rectosigmoid. The duodenum is especially susceptible to injury. The third segment of the duodenum, because of its fixed position directly over the lumbar spine, is the most commonly injured segment of the intestinal tract [115, 116]. After the 12th week of pregnancy, trauma to the pelvic region is a serious problem because the urinary bladder has been displaced anteriorly and superiorly out of the protective bony pelvis [117].

10.1.8.3 Fetal Physiology and Assessment

Fetal Physiology

During the first week, the conceptus has not yet implanted in the uterus, making it relatively resistant to injury. Soon thereafter, the embryo attaches to the uterus via the anchoring villi. The placenta is not as elastic as the myometrium, potentially leading to shear stresses and disruption of the villi when force is applied to the uterus. The wellbeing of the fetus is dependent on the adequacy of the maternal blood ow to the placenta, which is mainly derived from the uterine arteries. The uterine vascular bed is a low resistance system, not capable of further dilation and devoid of autoregulation. Therefore, placental blood ow varies directly with the net perfusion pressure (uterine

Ejection from vehicle
Pedestrian injury
Lack of restraints
Maternal tachycardia
Maternal hypotension
Maternal hypoxia
Maternal contractions
Abnormal fetal heart rate
Injury severity score >9

 Table 10.3
 Factors predicting fetal death in trauma

artery pressure-uterine venous pressure) across the intervillous space and inversely with uterine vascular resistance. When faced with maternal hypotension, in order to preserve uteroplacental perfusion in a "pressure-passive" system, a more aggressive approach to management (rapid uid loading, vasopressor therapy, and Trendelenburg and left lateral positioning) is required compared to strategies for the nonpregnant patients. The ability of the fetus to withstand changes in uterine blood ow or oxygenation is variable. The fetus can redistribute blood ow to the most vulnerable organs, the brain and heart, but the protection afforded by this response ("the diving re ex") is limited. Decreased placental blood ow quickly leads to fetal distress.

Fetal Assessment

The aim of fetal assessment is to detect fetal distress and reduce the risk of fetal loss. Some authors have in the past been unable to identify any significant risk factors relating to injury or patient physiology that would predict poor outcome [118, 119]. More recently, a number of risk factors for fetal loss have been identified, including penetrating uterine injuries, severe maternal head injuries, and maternal pelvic fractures, but each series identifies slightly different factors (Table 10.3) [9, 38, 53, 62, 120].

Obstetric sonogram should be performed to assess fetal viability, fetal age, and fetal wellbeing [12]. Evaluation of fetal trunk and extremity movement, fetal breathing activity, amniotic

uid volume, and fetal heart rate changes with fetal movement will establish fetal well-being. Any viable fetus of 24 weeks or more requires cardiotocographic (CTG) monitoring after maternal trauma. This includes patients with no obvious signs of abdominal injury. Pearlman et al. have recommended a minimum of 4 h of CTG observation to detect intrauterine pathology [118]; others recommend 6 h. This should be extended to 24 h if at any time during the first 6 h there is more than one uterine contraction every 15 min, uterine tenderness, non-reassuring fetal CTG monitoring, vaginal bleeding, rupture of the membranes, or any serious maternal injury. Rogers et al. studied 372 traumatic fetal deaths from several institutions. Sixty-one percent were in patients undergoing continuous fetal monitoring, but seven fetuses with CTG abnormalities were saved by Cesarean section [9]. Formal ultrasound of the fetus may provide important information [39], such as the presence of liver injury [121] or intracranial hemorrhage [122].

Most hospitals have limited experience in managing pregnant patients who are involved in trauma. Between 1989 and 1998, Liverpool Hospital has had six fetal deaths, of which five arrived in the resuscitation room with fetal heart sounds, or CTG evidence of viability [123]. Facilities for rapid Cesarean section must be available if fetal deaths are to be avoided. Fetal compromise is present in over 60 % of placental abruptions with a live fetus, and an immediate Cesarean section is indicated. The overall fetal mortality with placental abruption is 54 % [9]. Adequate resuscitation of the mother is absolutely vital. If maternal shock occurs, fetal mortality approaches 80 %. Fetal monitoring should be continued for 24 h for all patients with a risk factor listed in Table 10.3. Patients who enter preterm labor and those at risk of developing contractions (i.e., gestational age >35 weeks, victims of assault, and pedestrians hit by motor vehicles) should also be monitored for 24 h [38]. The recommended length of fetal monitoring can be reduced to 6 h or less in low-risk patients [38, 124]. Maternal plasma bicarbonate levels may be a predictor of outcome. Scorpio et al. found that injured mothers with fetuses who survived had a mean plasma bicarbonate level of 20.3 ± 2.2 mEq/l compared with 16.4 ± 3.0 mEq/l in those with fetal loss [40].

Restoration of both maternal and fetal circulation is the goal of adequate resuscitation. However, there are unusual situations in which exclusive attention to the mother may preclude delivery of a viable baby. Maternal revival after delivery of the fetus has been reported in perimortem circumstances, presumably due to relief of vena cava compression, or more effective cardiopulmonary resuscitation after pressure below the diaphragm is relieved, but this is rare. It is therefore suggested that there is no place for postmortem Cesarean section - only perimortem Cesarean section. If there is no response to advanced resuscitation within a few minutes, maternal cardiopulmonary resuscitation should be continued, and a Cesarean section should be performed.

In a review of 250 years of literature to 1961, Ritter found 120 successful perimortem Cesarean sections reported [125]. Strong et al. in 1989 reported that about half of the perimortem Cesarean sections in the literature had produced live infants, but the incidence of neurological squeal increases with increasing delays to delivery. The long-term survival rate of healthy infants was 15 % [126]. Perimortem Cesarean section is discussed in further sections in this chapter. Cesarean section should only be performed in the emergency department when:

- The uterine size exceeds the umbilicus.
- Evidence of fetal heart activity (Doppler or M-mode ultrasound).
- CPR for not more than 10 min.

It is important to consider the possibility of other complications of trauma in pregnancy such as amniotic uid embolism and fetomaternal hemorrhage (which affects about 30 % of pregnant women suffering recent abdominal and/or multiple trauma) [44].

Amniotic uid embolism is rare, but it is an important cause of disseminated intravascular coagulation and shock [127]. It was first described by Meyer in 1926 and established as a clinical entity by Steiner in 1941 [128]. Amniotic uid embolism is almost always fatal and should be suspected in every instance of the traumatized pregnant patient who develops signs of respiratory distress with or without right heart strain and disseminated intravascular coagulation. Wider application of right-heart blood smear and searching for monoclonal antibodies against fetal mucin may provide a better indication of the prevalence of the problem.

Fetomaternal hemorrhage is the transplacental passage of fetal cells into the maternal circulation and is a unique complication of pregnancy. The reported instance is 8-30 % in traumatized pregnant women, compared with 2-8 % for nontraumatized mothers [99, 118]. Anterior placental location and uterine tenderness have been associated with an increased risk of fetomaternal hemorrhage. Complications include Rh sensitization in the mother, fetal anemia, fetal tachycardia, and fetal death. The volume of fetal blood lost after trauma can vary between 5 and 40 ml - this can represent up to 34 % of fetal blood volume. As little as 1 ml of Rh+ blood can sensitize 70 % of Rh- women [44, 129]. Therefore, all Rh- mothers who present with a history of abdominal trauma should receive a prophylactic dose of Rh immune globulin. The Kleihauer-Betke test has been used to determine the presence of fetal-maternal hemorrhage. It is semiquantitative and may alert the obstetrician to a serious hazard for the fetus even in Rh+ women.

Complete diagnostic algorithm for the injured gravida is presented on Fig. 10.5.

10.2 Blunt Trauma

10.2.1 Incidence

MVAs, domestic violence, and falls are the most common causes of blunt trauma in pregnancy [2, 10, 11, 19, 26, 37–39, 53, 57, 118, 131]. In Australia, blunt trauma accounts for nearly all trauma during pregnancy (MVA, injuries to occupants 65–75 %; falls 10–20 %; motor vehicle collision, injuries to pedestrians 5–15 %; assault 1–10 %) [123, 132], whereas in the United States, penetrating injuries account for up to 10 % [2].

Different mechanisms of maternal injury occur in pregnant women with blunt abdominal trauma compared with their nonpregnant counterparts. Because the gravid uterus changes the



Fig. 10.5 Algorithm used at the University of Michigan, guiding care of the injured gravida [130]

relative location of abdominal contents, transmission of force may be altered in the pregnant abdomen [9, 55, 58, 63–65, 133]. Before 13 weeks of gestation, the uterus is protected by the bony pelvis. Fetal loss in the first trimester is not secondary to any direct uterine trauma but usually is due to maternal hypotension, with hypoperfusion of the uterus and its contents or the mother's death. Direct fetal injury is extremely rare following blunt trauma, complicating <1 % of all significant maternal trauma. Uterine rupture following blunt trauma is also rare, occurring in 0.6 % of cases of blunt trauma during pregnancy. Pelvic fractures are specific challenges because hemorrhage from the many dilated venous tributaries can cause significant retroperitoneal blood loss.

10.2.2 Motor Vehicle Accidents

10.2.2.1 Introduction

Automobile crashes are the largest single cause of death for pregnant females and the leading cause of traumatic fetal injury mortality in the United States [107, 134]. Each year, 160 pregnant women are killed in MVAs and additional 800-3,200 fetuses are killed when the mother survives in the United States [135, 136]. According to research by the *National Highway* Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA), in the United States, passengers who use seat belts in the back seat of vehicles have 44 % more chance to survive a traffic accident than those travelers who are not tied. According to the same source, in 2006, there were 81 % of passengers in cars tied with safety belt in the United States, which according to NHTSA data saved 15,383 lives. However, research also shows that 37 % of passengers died in traffic accidents, despite the fact that they were fastened by a safety belt. The reason for this is the inappropriate handling of safety belt, which can result in fatal consequences. This was in particular expressed by the least-protected groups in transport, namely, children under 12 years of age and pregnant women. For these reasons, by legal requirements, the use of additional passive safety factors was prescribed for children less than 12 years, i.e., car seat. Because

of that, in the final law on road traffic, safety requires that all children under 12 years must use a child safety seat adapted to their age, unless they are transported to a place where there is a zone in the two-point binding. There is no legal framework for a pregnant woman that obliges them to undertake special measures when driving.

The crash risk for reported pregnant occupants in these data was about one half that of all women in the same age range. However, one should use caution before presuming from these data that pregnant women are at lower crash risk. Identifying pregnancy status from crash and medical records is not always easy for crash investigators because early pregnancy cases may not be known or reported. Further, many women are not interviewed directly, resulting in reliance on written records that may or may not exist, especially for events that often do not result in hospital visits. Also, the methods for determining pregnancy and the completeness and accuracy of pregnancy status in National Automotive Sampling System/Crashworthiness Data System (NASS/CDS) have not been externally validated (e.g., by matching cases forward in time to birth certificates). Furthermore, NASS/CDS coding rules state that when pregnancy status is unknown, cases are to be assigned to the "female notreported pregnant" category [137, 138]. There is evidence from a statewide injury inpatient study that the hospitalized crash injury rate of pregnancy-associated cases is not lower compared to that of all women of reproductive age (even after length of stay adjustment) [13].

The data also lack patient follow-up with the result that little is known or tracked about nonfatal fetal crash outcomes. MVAs are probably a larger threat to fetuses than to infants due to increased crash involvement, increased vulnerability due to dependence on placental circulation for survival, vulnerability to sensitive developmental periods of risk, and perhaps comparatively less protection from the in utero environment than infants receive from safety seats. With more women driving and driving more miles today than two decades ago [139], it has been estimated that about 2 % of all live births in the United States, or 79,000 children (a rate of 26/1,000 person-years), are exposed in utero to a police-reported crash [107]. For comparison, the NHTSA reports that there are only about 23,188 infants reported in crashes each year (a rate of 6/1,000 person-years) [107].

Given the potential numbers of exposed fetuses, longitudinal research on nonfatal fetal outcomes is needed. Fetal trauma exposure has received very little attention among reproductive and environmental scientists and funding agencies. This is mainly due to the following: (1) major deficiencies in the way fetal trauma-related deaths are coded in vital statistics, (2) the lack or poor quality of pregnancy status variables and follow-up in most injury surveillance systems, (3) unfamiliarity by many reproductive health researchers with injury science and the large societal burden of injury, and (4) the difficulty of attributing adverse birth outcomes and developmental problems many months or years after trauma. However, the recent convergence of several research lines suggests reasons why this problem should receive urgent attention.

10.2.2.2 Mechanism of Maternal and Fetal Trauma

The first experimental research was on the Savannah Baboon (Papio cynocephalus), chosen because the uterine and placental anatomy is similar to that of the human. The baboon breeds well in captivity and pregnancy can be accurately diagnosed and dated. The gestational period averages 167 days and the neonate weighs 750-1,000 g at birth [140]. Physical characteristics of many automobile accidents closely agree with those used in that study [141]. The injuries observed are similar to those reported in automobile accidents involving pregnant women [142, 143]. No attempt was made to compare fetal survival between restraint systems because the number of available animals was small and because the surgical procedures resulted in fetal death in the absence of deceleration. There is a remarkable increase in uterine pressure during impact. The maximum pressure observed was approximately 10 times that observed during labor [144]. Simultaneous recordings of abdominal pressure during impact show that the uterus was not protected from rupture by an equal but opposing pressure within the surrounding abdominal cavity [145]. Nor was there a decrease in uterine pressure during impact when forward exion was prevented by shoulder restraint or rearwardfacing impact. The findings also indicate that the gravid uterus is capable of withstanding extraordinary pressures of short duration and that such pressures are produced by deceleration with or without subsequent body exion. Maternal response to impact consisted of transient depression and bradycardia. The former resembled mild cerebral concussion. Postimpact bradycardia occurred only with violent motion of the body. Stapp and Taylor reported this phenomenon in deceleration experiments on human volunteers and attributed it to increased vagal tone secondary to acute hypertension in the carotid sinus. This effect can be abolished by atropine and occurs only when there is rapid forward motion of the head and neck [146].

In experimental crashes (Figs. 10.6 and 10.7), pregnant baboons were placed in two-point restraint in a Hyge sled accelerometer which simulates an automobile crash under conditions of rapid deceleration. At 40 km/h, a biphasic increase in intrauterine pressure is experienced. The first increase results from sudden deceleration of the pelvis, stopped by the lap belt. At the same time, the uterus continues to move forward striking the anterior abdominal wall. This results in an increase in intrauterine pressure approaching 500 mmHg. Later during this crash sequence, the upper torso of the animal is thrown forward essentially collapsing around the pregnant uterus creating a second increase in intrauterine pressure, approaching 550 mmHg. From this and other experiments with animals held by threepoint restraints (lap belt and shoulder belt), it is clear that the second increase in intrauterine pressure can be eliminated by preventing the torso from collapsing around the pregnant uterus. This results in a decrease in fetal mortality from 100 to 40 % [147].

The first important research line comes from reports by the NHTSA and others, which have shown that in the period 1975–1990, primarily because women are driving more miles, the number of fatal crashes involving female drivers has increased dramatically by 62 % [139]. This large increase in exposure may have resulted in a poorly documented trauma-induced epidemic of



Fig. 10.6 The experimental research on the Savannah Baboon delivered the first knowledge on maternal and fetal physiology during and after motor vehicle accidents with belt restraint [140]

fetal loss, fetal injury, and adverse reproductive outcomes. While there is indirect corroborating evidence from national vital statistics data of similar increases in neonatal deaths due to maternal trauma during this time span [148], there is currently no way of confirming this because of the documentation problems mentioned above.

The second research line emerges from looking at the relationship between stress reactions and preterm labor. Although much of this work has focused on the stress of poverty, abuse, and social disparities, trauma itself is a widespread but often overlooked trigger of high levels of stress. It has recently been estimated that 9 % of survivors of serious crashes develop significant post-traumatic stress symptoms and that many other survivors have post-traumatic stress disorder-like reactions [148, 149]. In fact, MVAs may be the leading cause of post-traumatic stress disorder, providing fertile opportunities for stress/reproductive research. One thread suggests that stress either very early in pregnancy or in the 24–28th weeks of pregnancy leads to a twofold increase in the risk of autism [150]. Since autism is usually not apparent until a child is 1-3 years of age, it may be difficult to trace back to the original events. Recently, a study suggested that experiencing a stressful event during the periconceptional period was associated with increased congenital anomalies including heart and neural tube defects and cleft lips and palates [151].



IMPACT SEQUENCE: RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN BODY MOTION,

342

The third research line comes from cohort studies of hospitalized injured pregnant women that linked to birth records. Wolf et al. reported in a 1980–1988 retrospective cohort study of seat belt use and pregnancy outcome after MVAs that unrestrained pregnant women were more likely to give birth to a low birth weight baby and more likely to give birth within 48 h after the MVA than restrained pregnant drivers [45]. One retrospective cohort study showed pregnancy outcomes from hospitalized injury of all types in Washington State in the period 1989–1997 [148]. It reported increased risks for placental abruption, low birth weight, prematurity, and fetal death.

The fourth line of research focused on the risk of fetal mortality versus infant mortality from MVAs. Drawing conclusions from a 15-state study of fetal death certificates, Weiss et al. provided evidence that fetal motor vehicle injury mortality rates were much greater than that of infants [16].

The fifth research line is not as strong because the evidence of harm does not come from population-based studies, but from several case series. An example is the report of Baethmann et al. on the effects of maternal trauma on surviving fetuses [152]. Seven mothers had MVAs; two had blunt abdominal trauma. Later clinical symptoms in the nine children included movement disorders and cerebral palsy among other findings. The causative role of maternal accidents was extremely likely in one patient and probable but "unproved" in the remaining cases. Another more cogent example is from Strigini et al. [153]. In five consecutive cases of fetal intracranial hemorrhage, the similarity of histories involving minor maternal physical trauma (three motor vehicle related and two falls), together with the absence of any known factor predisposing to fetal intracranial hemorrhage, suggested that minor trauma was at least a contributing factor to the observed pathology. Other similar but smaller case series or reports have been reported [154] raising the issue of trauma as a true teratogen (defined by the US Environmental Protection Agency as "The introduction of nonhereditary birth defects in a developing fetus by exogenous factors such as physical or chemical agents acting in the womb to interfere with

 Table 10.4
 Rate calculations between women ages

 15–39 in crashes by pregnancy status, National Automotive

 Sampling System Crashworthiness Data System, 1995–

 1999 [107]

	Reported pregnancy status		
Rate calculations	Pregnant	Not pregnant	
Annualized age specific rate per 1,000 live births (using 1997 live births as denominator)			
15–19 (<i>n</i> =7,478, SE=3,265)	15	NA	
20–24 (<i>n</i> =8,230, SE=2,187)	9	NA	
25–29 (<i>n</i> =8,850, SE=10,048)	8	NA	
30–34 (<i>n</i> =6,164, SE=1,737)	7	NA	
35–39 (<i>n</i> =2,088, SE=558)	5	NA	
All ages $(n=32,810, SE=12,585)$	9	NA	

Annualized age specific rate per 1,000 person years (assuming pregnancy is detectable over 8 months)

15–19	23	44
20–24	13	35
25–29	12	22
30–34	10	18
35–39	8	18
All ages	13	26

Numbers and rates derived from weighted estimates unless otherwise stated

normal embryonic development"). The most comprehensive study on the subject delivered the data found in Tables 10.4 and 10.5 [107].

Severe fetal injury can result from blunt trauma to the abdomen even in the absence of uterine injury, especially in advanced pregnancy. In early pregnancy the uterus is protected by the bony pelvis and by the amniotic uid which acts as an hydraulic shock absorber, decreasing the force of the blow by transmitting it equally in all directions: later in pregnancy the fetal head is fixed in the pelvis and the buffering effect of the amniotic uid is decreased, making the head prone to injury. Skull fractures with intracranial hemorrhage appear to be the most common injuries resulting from blunt trauma.

The importance of MVAs as a cause of pregnancy loss has been largely ignored as a public health problem. Published estimates of the number of fetal losses caused by MVAs each

	Reported pregnancy status				
	Pregnant		Not pregnant		
Selected comparisons	No (%)	SE	No (%)	SE	
Number of cases, 1995 9 (unweighted)	427		11,972		
Annualized number of cases (weighted)	32,810	12,585	1,251,269	127,522	
Number (% within age group) that were drive	rs				
15–19	5,370 (72)	2,731	217,584 (55)	38,104	
20–24	5,482 (67)	1,671	222,105 (76)	39,222	
25–29	5,654 (64)	9,746	164,136 (81)	10,816	
30–34	4,438 (72)	1,284	137,751 (75)	18,767	
35–39	1,872 (90)	542	147,268 (83)	13,939	
All ages	22,816 (70)	11,662	888,843 (71)	106,928	
Treatment level (% within group)					
No treatment	7,908 (24)	2,868	635,197 (51)	76,723	
Transport and release/treated at scene	19,217 (59)	10,546	422,593 (34)	60,488	
Hospitalized or fatal	4,413 (14)	1,345	57,857 (50	13,092	
Other or unknown	1,254 (4)	750	135,622 (11)	11,387	
Total	32,810 (100)	12,585	1,251,270 (100)	127,522	
Police reported belt use					
None used	4,395 (14)	1,696	158,021 (13)	42,023	
Lap and shoulder	19,805 (59)	10,546	704,799 (59)	79,038	
Lap or shoulder	824 (3)	391	29,280 (2)	5,916	
Belt used, type not specified	5,716 (18)	3,162	240,731 (20)	155,053	
Other response	68 (0)	59	1,321 (0)	284	
No police indication	1,970 (6)	328	57,585 (5)	18,588	

 Table 10.5
 Selected comparisons between women ages 15–39 in crashes by pregnancy status, National Automotive

 Sampling System Crashworthiness Data System, 1995–1999 [107]

Numbers and rates derived from weighted estimates unless otherwise stated

year in the United States range from 1,500 to >5,000 [55]. Although some estimates suggest that these estimates may be somewhat high, it seems clear that the number is significantly greater than the number of infant deaths caused by MVAs and that it probably exceeds the total number of children aged 4 years and younger died in MVAs [155].

Although many clinical protocols have been published for managing trauma during pregnancy [99, 118, 124], few studies have evaluated how to prevent fetal loss by improving safety restraint systems or vehicle design. In order to determine the pregnant occupant crash exposure, the NASS/CDS searched all crashes involving pregnant occupants between 1993 and 2003 [156]. Distribution of impact direction according to the sitting position is presented on Fig. 10.8. One major barrier to



Fig. 10.8 Occupant seating position and impact direction distributions for pregnant occupants [156]



Fig. 10.9 Illustration of anthropometric measurements. ASIS anterior superior iliac spine, PSIS pubic symphysis [43]

the evaluation of the effectiveness of safety improvements for pregnant occupants has been the absence of a pregnancy surrogate for crash testing. In 1996, the first pregnant crash dummy was developed as a feasibility project [157]. Although that project was an important first step in developing a pregnancy surrogate, the design has numerous limitations. In particular, the first-generation pregnant crash test dummy does not provide for assessing the likelihood of fetal loss as a result of separation of the placenta from the uterus, which is believed to be the most common cause of fetal loss from abdominal trauma. In addition, the abdomen of the first-generation pregnant crash dummy does not have a realistic external contour and is too stiff. These deficiencies are likely to cause inappropriate interactions of the pelvis and abdomen with occupant restraints and vehicle components such as the steering wheel rim (Figs. 10.9 and 10.10).

However, due to the difficulties in measuring this mechanism in the pregnant dummy, such as tissue strain and pressure, a computational model of the pregnant occupant was created [158]. This computer model has been used to evaluate frontal crashes and has shown that local uterine compression is a critical factor in predicting placental abruption [159].

10.2.2.3 The Seat Belt for the Prevention of Maternal-Fetal Injury

The seat belt was developed by Lavenne in France in 1903 for use in airplanes; it was then adopted for use in motor racing [160] and later widely introduced for occupant protection in the United States in the 1960s [161]. Studies of automobile accidents from the 1960s have shown that the major single cause of fatal injury is ejection from the vehicle [162]. When the body is ejected, injury occurs as it strikes the ground or is crushed by the vehicle. Huelke and Gikas estimated that 80 % of fatally injured automobile accident victims would have survived had they been wearing lap belts [162]. As a result of such studies, laptype seat belts become standard car equipment in the 1970s [143].


Herbert concluded that lap belts reduce injury 35 % and diagonal belts 80 % [163]. Lister found that seat belts could reduce injuries by 51 % in England [164], and in Michigan, Huelke and Gikas predicted that 80 % of fatal accidents would have survived if they had been wearing only the lap belt [162]. Garrett and Braunstein calculated that there were 35 % fewer major, fatal injuries in seat belt wearers [165]. Lindgren and Warg [166] in Sweden studied injuries in people wearing diagonal-type belts and they concluded that this type of belt reduced by 60 % the number of major injuries that would have occurred without the use of belts. The outcome for the fetus is improved by the use of shoulder restraints. Crosby et al., in a study of 22 baboons in the third trimester of pregnancy, used an impact sled with a decelerative force of 24.5-29.0 G-force to compare the effectiveness of lap belts and shoulder harnesses [147]. They found a significant difference in the fetal death rates, which were 8 % when a shoulder harness was used and 50 % when a lap belt was used. There were no maternal deaths or instances of uterine rupture. Those investigators suggested that the improvement in fetal survival with the use of a shoulder harness was due to the greater surface area over which the decelerative force was dissipated as well as the prevention of forward exion of the mother.

Seat belt use has been shown to reduce the risk of adverse maternal and fetal outcomes in several large population-based studies [29, 42, 45]. In 1983, the *American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists* (ACOG) issued a recommendation that the three-point restraint system (that places the lap belt under the abdomen and across the upper thighs and the shoulder belt between the breasts) should be used by pregnant occupants for maximum protection of the mother and fetus [167].

The three-point restraint system (that places the lap belt under the abdomen and across the upper thighs and the shoulder belt between the breasts) should be used by pregnant occupants.

> American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, 1983

Using the seat belt prevents hitting the windshield with the head and the chest cage in the steering wheel. When a vehicle attacks a barrier with a speed that is realistic in the road traffic, the vehicle in a short time will void its speed and the untied traveler will continue to move in almost the same direction and speed; during the Fig. 10.11 Four basic restraint systems currently used in automotive vehicles [143]. (a) A 2-point belt attaches at its two endpoints. (b) A "sash" or shoulder harness is a strap that goes diagonally over the vehicle occupant's outboard shoulder and is buckled inboard of his or her lap. (c) A 3-point belt is a Y-shaped arrangement, similar to the separate lap and sash belts, but unitized. Like the separate lap-and-sash belt, in a collision the 3-point belt spreads out the energy of the moving body over the chest, pelvis, and shoulders. (d) Lap belt with double shoulder harness is improved 3-point belt which further spreads out the energy of the moving body over larger body area



mentioned attack – inside the vehicle – serious or fatal injury can occur. The safety belt is designed to keep the human body in the seat during the crash, meaning that it does not allow the body to strike inner parts of the vehicle or ejection of the body from the vehicle under the in uence of created forces. Safety belts are most effective in frontal collisions or when a vehicle attacks the barrier. Researchers have shown that under the crash speed of about 50 km/h, the front is shortening by 50 cm, and a significant part of the load is taken by seat belts. In the sidelong collisions the safety belts are much less efficient, and such collision leads to injuries of the head while hitting the side glass.

There currently are four principal configurations of seat belts in automotive use: the lap belt, the single diagonal belt, the three-point (or combination of lap and diagonal), and the double parallel combination of lap and double shoulder harness (Fig. 10.11).

Lap belt refers to a single belt across the anterior aspect of the pelvic structure; *seat belt* refers to any combination of lap and torso restraint. There are numerous variations of the types, such as five-point, double vertical belts without lap belt, and shoulder belts with inertia reels. Diagonal seat belts that run over the shoulder cause injuries that are primarily confined to the upper part of the trunk such as bruised chest, fractured ribs or sternum, and lacerated liver. There are fewer head and neck injuries with this type of belt than with the lap type. Injuries to the pelvis, lumbar spine, and abdomen are found with the lap-type belt. Bone injuries consist of fracture of the pubis, separation of joints, and compression fracture of the lumbar spine, the socalled fulcrum fracture [168]. The use of a lap belt alone may allow enough forward exion and subsequent uterine compression to rupture the uterus. If the lap belt is worn too high, the force of the impact is transmitted directly to the uterus and likewise may rupture it [169].

It was shown that the three-point belt and the four-point belt were superior in protecting the pregnant occupant by reducing the movement toward the far-side door and therefore eliminating the head-strike potential. However, this resulted in some force being applied through the abdomen and therefore it increased the risk of fetal injury. This is an acceptable trade-off given the most important factor in saving the fetus' life is keeping the mother alive. The reason that the four-point belt is better than the three-point belt with respect to abdominal loading is that some of the overall load is applied through the mother's neck and therefore less is applied to the abdomen in order to restraint her for the same given crash speed. The belt contact loads through the neck were below published injury thresholds [156]. Overall, the results indicate for all frontal and side impacts that it is safest for the pregnant occupant to ride in the passenger seat while wearing a three-point belt, or four-point belt if possible, and utilizing the frontal airbag when appropriate [158]. Study by Klinich et al. found that the odds of adverse fetal outcome, including fetal loss, preterm delivery, placental abruption, and uterine laceration, after an MVA were 4.5 times higher among women who were not properly restrained compared with those who were properly restrained at the time of the crash [170].

The Seat Belt Syndrome

Distinctive injuries caused by safety belt due to traffic accidents were first described as the seat *belt syndrome* coined by Fish and Wright [171]. These injuries were described even before [165, 172]. They noted two cases of rupture of the pregnant uterus caused by seat (lap) belts. Rubovits in 1964 first reported the traumatic rupture of a 6-month pregnant uterus in a woman whose car was struck at 56 km/h by another vehicle head-on front quarter, when the other vehicle jumped a divider. There was avulsion of the uterine musculature at the site of the seat belt impact. This was attributed to the force of the belt at the anterior uterine wall being transmitted to the fetus, which was then blasted through the left uterine wall [145]. This was fatal to the fetus. As in the case reported above, absence of sign of shock or intraperitoneal hemorrhage precluded diagnosis for 2 days. Therefore, the disadvantages of using seat belts are most often related to injuries that it can cause during a collision. Previous researches [173] have shown that injuries caused by the seat belt are most likely as follows:

- Abdominal organ damage
- Bowel rupture
- Abdominal wall injuries
- Ruptured liver
- Blood vessel trauma
- Chest trauma
- Fractured sternum
- Myocardial contusion
- · Spine fractures

There are countries like Japan where the pregnant women while driving are exempted of use of the belt [107] due to possibility of fetal injury during sudden braking. It is important that pregnant women wear their seat belt to prevent secondary collision with interior structures of the vehicle or sudden ejection, to dissipate the force of an impact [174], and to provide both the mother and the fetus with maximum protection. But the seat belt must also be worn correctly to prevent potential significant harm to both the mother and fetus. Women are reported to be at an increased risk for intra-abdominal injuries or uterine rupture if restraints are improperly positioned at the time of collision [175]. In 1992, ACOG recommended that all women receive seat belt counseling from prenatal care providers [176]. Nevertheless, many pregnant women report uncertainty about the safety and use of seat belts during pregnancy [177] and lack of information regarding proper seat belt use and its role in protecting the fetus [178]. If women regularly and correctly wear their seat belts, prenatal counseling on seat belt use during pregnancy would not be an important public health issue, but that is not the case. A 2004 study of women attending prenatal clinics by McGwin et al. reported that only about 45 % always wear their seat belts (both before and during their current pregnancy) even though 72.5 % of subjects were able to demonstrate the proper way to wear a seat belt [178]. In addition, only 58 % thought that seat belts would have a positive effect if they were in a MVA during pregnancy, 34 % were unsure of the effect, and 8 % thought the seat belt would cause them to get hurt [178]. When asked if a seat belt would help protect their baby in the event of a crash, only 55.3 % of the women thought that the seat belt would help, 10.7 % said it would do harm, and 34 % were

unsure [178]. The women who thought a seat belt would help protect them were significantly more likely to report always wearing a seat belt versus the women who were unsure or thought negatively of the seat belt (84.4 % vs. 64.6 %) [178]. Considering this finding, it seems that knowledge and belief in the effectiveness of the seat belt could help motivate women to use a seat belt. Therefore, prenatal care providers should take the opportunity that prenatal visits provide to educate women on the importance of proper use of seat belts during pregnancy to protect both the mother and fetus and the hazards of crashes during pregnancy [179], as well as clear up any misconceptions that a woman may have about seat belt use. However, several questions remain. For instance, what percentage of women are actually receiving seat belt use counseling, how many wear their seat belts during pregnancy, and how many report being hurt in a MVA?

Seat Belt Use Counseling

In summary, reported prenatal care provider counseling for seat belt use occurred in 48.7 % of prenatal visits; women aged 20-29, nonwhite, Hispanic ethnicity, and less educated were the most likely to report being counseled on seat belt use; women who were 30 or older and had a greater than high school education were more likely to report always wearing seat belts in the last trimester; and on average, 2.3 % of respondents reported being hurt in a "car accident" during pregnancy. Women less than 20 years old, of black race, and less educated were the most likely to report being hurt in a crash during pregnancy. It is encouraging that this study determined that black women are the most likely to report being counseled on seat belt use during pregnancy, because this study also determined that black women were more likely to report being hurt in a crash. To further support this finding, from 2001 to 2005, black women of reproductive age (15– 44) were more likely to be involved in a nonfatal MVA than white women [180]. Although there are groups of women who are more at risk for experiencing a crash during pregnancy, it has been demonstrated that less than half of women always wear their seat belt (including before and during pregnancy) [178]. For this reason, all

women should be counseled on the importance of seat belt use and how to properly wear a seat belt during pregnancy regardless of age, race, ethnicity, or education. Extrapolating from the reported Pregnancy Risk Assessment Monitoring System (PRAMS) rates in 2001 to the US population, it is estimated that at least 92,500 pregnant women (rate = 2.3/100 live births) are hurt in MVAs each year in the United States. This finding is important because it is one of the few such estimates available from population-based multi-state data sources. The only previous estimate came from analysis of crashes reported by the NASS/CDS from the period 1955 to 1999 [107]. The latter reported only about 33,000 pregnancy-related crashes (not injuries) annually. The current PRAMS data portrays the magnitude of the level of underreporting in the NASS data system, because by definition, pregnancy status is 100 % complete in PRAMS. The findings regarding seat belt counseling were similar to the findings of earlier studies. The percentages of women who reported being counseled were 48.7 % in 22 PRAMS states, 53 % in 14 PRAMS states during 1997 and 1998 [181], and 48 % in 19 PRAMS states in 2000 [179]. The consistently low prevalence of seat belt use counseling during pregnancy suggests that this issue has not yet been properly addressed. Interventions needs to be put in place to ensure that women are educated and counseled on the importance of and proper use of a seat belt during pregnancy. Prenatal counseling is a time where topics related to the health of the mother and the baby are discussed and proper seat belt use should be included. It is important to note that the literature is not unanimous on whether prenatal counseling is the best way to increase the use and proper use of seat belts during pregnancy. It is particularly important among those women identified as being more at risk for adverse pregnancy outcomes (young women who smoke, do not begin prenatal care during the first trimester, and have not completed high school).

One issue with seat belt counseling during pregnancy is that some women have been reported to forget some of the topics that were discussed during prenatal counseling, including seat belt use. Tyroch et al. did a follow-up survey in pregnant women after their initial prenatal visit and showed that 73 % of the women did not recall having received advice on seat belt use even though they received brief counseling by a clinician and a pamphlet on seat belt use during pregnancy during their initial visit [182].

The authors suggested that new teaching methods such as audiovisual aids, mannequins, or having women demonstrate proper seat belt use to the health-care provider may increase knowledge retention [182]. However, among the population in general, some research suggests educational initiatives have been ineffective at increasing seat belt use when compared with successful legislative and enforcement efforts [183].

On the other hand, several studies have reported positive effects due to prenatal counseling. For instance, Pearlman and Philips administered a survey to women who consecutively presented for their first prenatal visit and readministered the survey at their second visit (28-32 weeks gestation) to assess the attitudes toward and usage of lap and shoulder belts. The authors showed that women who received seat belt use instructions were more likely to use restraints and properly identify restraint position than those who received no information [184]. Similar findings were reported by Johnson et al. for pregnant women who recalled being advised on correct placement [160]. Thus, studies show that education by prenatal care providers increases the number of pregnant women correctly using seat belts [46, 160, 184]. Therefore, instruction by healthcare providers is an important component to solving the problem of incorrect seat belt placement [160] and lack of use among pregnant women. This study is not without several limitations due to the way that PRAMS collects data. The first limitation is potential misclassification. Since it has been shown that some women forget about counseling [182], it is possible that some women are misclassified as never having received prenatal counseling on seat belt use in the PRAMS data, when in fact they did. Another limitation is potential recall bias due to the fact that PRAMS collects data from women within 2-6 months postpartum. This means that some women are asked to recall counseling information and topics that were provided or discussed potentially over a year before the data were collected and those who had uneventful pregnancies may be less likely to remember specific counseling topics. However, this is a common limitation with retrospective studies, and as discussed, perhaps a more impressionable counseling approach would increase the number of women who use and correctly use their seat belts during pregnancy and consequently are better able to recall counseling. Future research is needed to determine the effectiveness of different educational strategies [173].

Another limitation of this study is that out of the 22 states in this study, only Maryland and Vermont collected data on seat belt use during pregnancy and the data they collected is only for the last three months of pregnancy. This limits the generalizability of the seat belt use data not only for women in those two states but also to only women in their third trimester of pregnancy. Seat belt use might change as a woman's pregnancy advances due to the growing abdomen and increasing level of discomfort, but with incomplete and limited PRAMS data on seat belt use throughout pregnancy, these practices cannot be adequately measured. Nevertheless, the sample from these two states was large enough to provide useful results on these issues and can show other states the usefulness of adding these variables to their PRAMS surveys.

Comparison of Belted and Unbelted Pregnant Women

There is only one study by Hyde et al. with comparison of belted and unbelted pregnant population during MVAs with short- and long-term follow-up [42]. The main findings are that nearly 3 % of births linked to MVAs during pregnancy and that pregnant women in crashes in which the mother wore her seat belt were not significantly more at risk for adverse fetal outcomes than pregnant women not in crashes. Pregnant women who did not wear seat belts during a crash were more likely to have:

- Low birth weight infant
- Excessive maternal bleeding
- 3× higher incidence of fetal death

Authors found that 2.8 % of all live births in the state were from mothers who were exposed to a driver-related MVA during pregnancy. Considering the absence of data on nondrivers and nonreported crashes, this suggests that in Utah more than 3 % of all live births are from mothers exposed to a MVA. The only other study known to estimate the rate of MVA exposure during pregnancy reported it as 1 % based on investigator reports from the NASS/CDS and was thought to have underestimated [107]. Although belt use has been shown to be effective in reducing morbidity and mortality for the mother and the fetus when comparing belted and unbelted pregnant women [45, 147, 185], this study extends these findings by showing that belted pregnant women in crashes were not significantly more at risk for adverse fetal outcomes than pregnant women not in crashes. No other studies have compared crash-related pregnancy outcomes with a noncrash population. Schiff et al. [186] found that, compared with uninjured pregnant women, injured pregnant women were at increased risk of several adverse outcomes, including placental abruption, prematurity, low birth weight, fetal distress, and fetal death. However, Schiff et al. only included women who had been hospitalized for their injuries and delivered during their hospital stay, which would indicate an overall greater severity of injuries than the study by Hyde et al. Because the Schiff et al. study also focused on all injuries, and not just MVA, the authors were not able to control for severity-reducing countermeasures such as seat belt use. Lack of seat belt use has previously been associated with low birth weight by Wolf et al. [45], who also documented an increased risk of delivery within 48 h of the crash. There is no increased risk of immediate delivery. Unbelted pregnant women were nearly three times more likely to experience fetal death than belted pregnant women in crashes. Even though the small numbers of fetal deaths in the study by Hyde et al. limited the ability to more completely describe the effect of MVA risks on fetal death, the crude OR of 2.8 was an indication that the unrestrained pregnant women were much more likely to lose their fetus in a MVA than restrained women. Wolf et al. [45] found no statistically significant increase in the risk of fetal death associated with lack of seat belt use, despite their larger parameter estimate (4.1 vs. 2.8). Another population-based study [185], published over 40 years ago, reported that

lap belt use was associated with a reduction in maternal death and maternal injury, but there was no association with fetal loss. The authors concluded, however, that lap belts were preferable to no restraint. The majority of fetal deaths (51 %) were linked to crashes that occurred during the first trimester, even though all of the fetal deaths occurred during the second and third trimesters. This may be a result of the fact that first trimester crashes have up to 36 weeks to result in a fetal death, whereas the other trimesters have correspondingly less time to do so. Essentially, there was a longer exposure period of gestation in which fetal deaths could occur, whether or not those fetal deaths were related to the crash. Another possibility is that the last trimester may be offset by an increased likelihood of these infants being born through trauma- or physicianinduced labor, which may have resulted in deaths not recorded in the fetal death file. Finally, the finding may suggest that the first trimester represents a sensitive period of fetal development and vulnerability to crashes but that the fetal deaths do not occur (or are not noticed) until a few weeks later in development. Further research is warranted to better determine how gestational age impacts fetal death due to crashes. Also there is increased risk of fetal death for unbelted crashes that occur during the later weeks of gestation. When comparing gestational age and the time of fetal death, the unbelted group had sharp increases of fetal deaths between 31 and 38 weeks' gestation. This may be indicative of a period of increased vulnerability to fetal death from MVA among unbelted drivers. One might believe that this increase is a result of more crashes during the third trimester. However, linkage of all births involving unbelted MVA showed that only 25 % of crashes occurred during the third trimester, the lowest percentage of any trimester. On the other hand, 55 % of fetal deaths among the unbelted group linked to third trimester crashes. Therefore, this pattern is probably a result of something different than increased crash risk. These findings have implications for health providers as well as researchers involved with crash dummy development. For instance, crash dummy testing has mainly focused on the 28–30-week gestational age period for designing

	<20 weeks		20-29 weeks		30 weeks +	
Location/seatbelt use	Before	Current	Before	Current	Before	Current
Driver's seat						
Always	172 (82.3)	129 (62.3)	211 (83.4)	127 (51.4)	229 (78.4)	108 (37.9)
Often	14 (6.7)	22 (10.6)	17 (6.7)	30 (12.1)	31 (10.6)	32 (11.2)
Sometimes	19 (9.1)	34 (16.4)	22 (8.7)	42 (17.0)	29 (9.9)	58 (20.4)
Never	4 (1.9)	22 (10.6)	3(1.2)	48 (19.4)	3(1.0)	87 (30.5)
Front passenger's seat						
Always	164 (76.3)	118 (55.1)	190 (72.0)	108 (41.4)	208 (67.3)	89 (29.2)
Often	19 (8.8)	35 (16.4)	24 (9.1)	36 (13.8)	45 (14.6)	26 (8.5)
Sometimes	25 (11.6)	33 (15.4)	41 (15.5)	57 (21.8)	42 (13.6)	81 (26.6)
Never	7 (3.3)	28 (13.1)	9 (3.4)	60 (23.0)	14 (4.5)	109 (35.7)

Table 10.6 Reported seat belt use before pregnancy and current use among 880 pregnant women in Japan, shown by gestation period; results in absolute numbers and % [196]

Total number (in driver's seat) is not equal to the number of pregnant women (with driver's license) due to missing data Seat belt use before pregnancy was not significantly different across gestation periods, whereas the difference in current use was significant across gestation periods

the physiological characteristics of a pregnant woman and the fetus [43, 157]. It is important to design dummies representing a few weeks later in gestation to more appropriately target the population that may be at the greatest risk for fetal death. Despite substantial research on the protective value of seat belts, many women still do not wear them during pregnancy. Previous research indicates that the leading reasons for lack of seat belt use during pregnancy include forgetting, discomfort or inconvenience, no seat belt available, and fear that seat belts may cause injury to the fetus or mother [187]. It is worth noting that some countries exempt pregnant women from seat belt laws, which may be promulgating misconceptions about seat belt use during pregnancy. Studies also show that many women are simply unaware of the correct usage and positioning of seat belts [160, 167].

Factors associated with low seat belt compliance – younger age, lower education, lower socioeconomic status, seating location (passengers), and longer annual distance traveled – are also important factors during pregnancy [188– 193]. Seat belt use during pregnancy has gone unnoticed in Japan because expectant mothers are exempted from seat belt legislated requirements [194]. Compared with seat belt use before pregnancy, seat belt use during pregnancy was reduced for both drivers and front-seat passengers. This trend is contrary to the finding in California that seat belt compliance significantly increased during pregnancy (79 % before pregnancy vs. 86 % during pregnancy) [182]. A study in New Mexico, where seat belt use was generally low, found that seat belt use increased from 27 to 42 % during pregnancy [187]. If concerns associated with the gestation period dissuade maternal seat belt use, then gestation period would be a major determinant for nonrestraint use during pregnancy. However, a recent study in the United States reported that trimester status has relatively little effect on seat belt use [107].

It is interesting to note that seat belt use was consistently higher among drivers than front-seat passengers despite discomfort of the steering wheel. Since front-seat passengers are less likely to wear seat belts than drivers among the general population (88.1 % for drivers vs. 75.2 % for front-seat passengers) [195], it is possible that the same trend would be seen in pregnant women. A large majority of the respondents in studies in the United Kingdom and the United States, where pregnant women are encouraged to continue wearing seat belts, reported that seat belt use is beneficial for both pregnant women and their fetuses [160, 182]. In contrast, only one-third of respondents acknowledged this. Seat belt use was less among pregnant women who knew of the current exemption (Tables 10.6and 10.7) [196].

None reported that their obstetricians had given this information perhaps because Japanese obstetrics textbooks do not address this issue. In other industrialized countries, obstetricians take an important role in disseminating maternal seat belt use information and pregnant women who reported receiving this information were more likely to wear seat belts and do so correctly [160, 184]. Daily car users were less likely to wear seat belts despite their longer exposure to the risk of traffic injuries. This suggests that frequent car use may lower risk perception [188, 191].

 Table 10.7
 Number and proportion of pregnant women

 who reduced seat belt use after pregnancy, shown by gestation period (%) [196]

Location	20 weeks	20–29 weeks	30 weeks
Driver's seat	25.7	41.1	55.6
Front passenger's	27.4	45.2	58.9
seat			

The limitation of Japanese study [196] is that authors did not examine whether pregnant women wear seat belts correctly, and it is likely that incorrect use is similar to that reported elsewhere [160, 182, 184]. Current recommendations still support the use of three-point restraints (i.e., lap and shoulder belt) for all pregnant women [197, 198]. The lap belt should be placed as low as possible, beneath the bulge of the uterus, and the shoulder belt should lie to the side of the uterus and run between the breasts and over the midportion of the clavicle (Fig. 10.12).

The Airbag as a Passive Factor of Safety of Road Vehicles

The airbag is passive safety system of vehicles, which is nowadays more and more found in standard equipment of vehicles. In a crash, the airbag is opened by means of sensors within 30–50 ms and is rapidly filled with gas, usually nitrogen,



Fig. 10.12 Lea et about proper position of seat belt in pregnancy (Ohio Department of Public Safety)

to softly await the body of passengers and in that way to absorb inertial force of the body. Airbag for driver and passenger should protect against head injuries and chest in the frontal crash. For the full effect, airbags should works in combination with safety belts that are tied at three points. In the collision of the head and upper body, the airbag must not constitute a strong barrier to maintain constant pressure. The body hitting the bag pushes gas filling through the exhaust openings from the airbag. The basic elements of the airbag are:

- Bag of multilayered composites based on polyamide
- Gas generator
- Contact board with an initiative capsule
- The electronic control unit with a sensor system

To ensure active filling of the airbag, the two sensors are mainly built in a vehicle, in a bumper, and in the divider between the engine parts and space for passengers. Sensor system, a few milliseconds after impact, transmits an electronic signal that activates the initial capsule with approximately 8 g of plastic explosives. The explosion lits the initial mixture in the generator gas, whose combustion releases nitrogen to fill the airbag. The airbag is, after in ated and depreciated the impact of driver, blown out, and the whole cycle takes about 150 ms. Due to the cases when the electronic trigger did not worked at the time of the accident, the mechanical activation of the airbag has been introduced. The negative effect of opening the airbag and a loud burst with strength of 140-160 dB should not pose a threat to human hearing because the impact of vehicle alone into another vehicle or object creates a louder noise.

The biggest imperfection of airbags is their ability to activate when they are simply not expected. Except with failure in the system that may cause the opening of the airbag, there is a risk that the airbag opens in collisions when a vehicle has low speed and airbag is not needed to absorb the body impact to the steering wheel. In such cases, due to low speed, the body does not come into contact with the interior of the vehicle because of its small inertia forces, but it reinforces the seat belt in the vehicle seat. If the airbag is activated, in such cases, it can cause head and chest injuries, which would not emerged if the airbag is not activated.

Such injuries are especially dangerous for pregnant women because they can cause death of the fetus. Such phenomena are trying to be solved in a way that airbags do not open up to a certain vehicle speed or up to specific vehicle body deformation. The European cars are built with two types of airbags:

- 351 "eurobag"
- 67 1 "bull size"

Although the "euro" airbag adds significantly to the safety, measurement results conducted on the dummies in crash tests showed significantly less stress in the critical part of the cervical vertebrae and smaller injuries when using a large "bull-size" airbag. Newer-generation airbags like the French SRP system (System de Retenue Programmee) function in a way that they are programmed to strain safety belts with pyrotechnic strainer that work in combination with the new generation of airbags. These bags can bend from top to bottom and sideways, which allow regular distribution of tensions in the chest, and have specially calibrated valve that regulates the throughput power and exhaust of gas. Such combined protection proved to be much more successful than previous ways of functioning, so chest injuries are 70 % less.

10.2.2.4 Maternal Pelvic Trauma

Despite the occurrence of pelvic and acetabular fractures among women of childbearing age, literature specifically addressing patients who sustained pelvic or acetabular fractures in pregnancy is scarce. In a recent review, Leggon et al. [199] examined 101 cases of pelvic fractures (11 acetabular and 89 pelvic) in pregnant women. Overall, maternal mortality was 9 % and fetal mortality 35 %. Automobile-pedestrian collisions had a statistically higher maternal mortality rate than pregnant women involved in vehicular collisions which had a statistically significant trend toward a higher fetal mortality rate, as compared to falls. Most maternal deaths occurred from associated injuries, in particular from acute hemorrhage [199]. Injury severity in uences both maternal and fetal outcomes. Increasing injury severity (minor to moderate to severe) and associated injuries significantly increased both maternal and fetal death rates. Direct injury to placenta, uterus, or fetus accounted for fetal deaths in 52 %, while maternal hemorrhage (with or without maternal death) accounted for 36 % of the non-surviving fetus. These observations are similar to predictors of fetal death after severe trauma in pregnancy in general. Predictors of fetal death in trauma in pregnancy include automobile-pedestrian collisions [38], motorcycle collisions [38], lack of restraints [38], maternal ejection during trauma [38, 57], and increased injury severity score (ISS) [57, 200].

The close association between concomitant abdominal and pelvic injuries and fractures of the acetabulum or pelvis re ects the kinetic injury dissipated with the initial impact. Reported incidences of associated injuries in series of pregnant patients with pelvic fractures include the following rates: abdomen, 42 % (bladder 13 %, kidney 6 %, liver 6 %, spleen 5 %, urethra 5 %); closed-head injury, 37 %; thorax, 25 %; and most frequently, additional orthopedic injuries (fractures) in 48 % of patients with pelvic fractures [200]. Overall, outcome of patients with pelvic fractures in pregnancy due to blunt trauma correlates with the severity of associated injuries and physiological derangement on admission rather than with characteristics, or the type, of pelvic fracture. Occurrence of pelvic fractures in young patients requires transmission of significant amounts of kinetic energy and should therefore be regarded as an index injury mandating a thorough search for other occult visceral injuries.

Fetal Injury

Pelvic trauma in the third trimester of pregnancy should alert the trauma surgeon and obstetrician of direct injuries to the fetus. If the mother survives, fetal loss occurs in the majority of cases because of placental abruption, while direct injury to the fetus in the absence of uterine injury is a relatively infrequent event [197]. Direct injury of the fetus is usually associated with trauma occurring late in pregnancy and most commonly involves fracture of the fetal skull [197]. This is especially likely during the third trimester when the fetal head is engaged low in the pelvis trapped between the anterior pelvic ring and the sacrum. The vast majority of in utero skull fractures have been related to severe maternal injury involving pelvic fractures [201]. Fetal skull fractures should be regarded as an index injury for severe maternal trauma. Vice versa, multiple pelvic fractures in pregnant women require a thorough sonographic and radiographic examination of the uterus and fetus.

10.2.3 Falls

Falls accounted for more than half of classifiable reported maternal injuries during pregnancy, and about 3 % of all mothers reported at least one fall during pregnancy. Falls are also the leading cause of nonfatal injury among women of childbearing age (15–44 years) in the United States, although they account for only 20 % of nonfatal injuries among this more general population [202]. Falls may be a more common mechanism of injury during pregnancy, particularly in the second and third trimesters, because of [203]:

- Weight gain
- Shift in the center of gravity to accommodate the expanding uterus
- Increased joint mobility experienced during pregnancy

Increased levels of relaxin result in softer ligaments, cartilage, and cervix allowing the tissues to spread during delivery. The pubis symphysis - cartilage joining the pubic bones - and sacroiliac joint, where the hips attach to the spine, become unstable during pregnancy to aid delivery. The occurrence of falls becomes more likely as pregnancy progresses, with nearly 43 % of reported falls occurring during the third trimester [204, 205]. Although extensive clinical guidelines exist for physician counseling about the importance of fall prevention in the elderly (American Geriatrics Society, British Geriatrics Society), clinical guidelines for counseling about fall prevention for pregnant women are limited to warnings against strenuous physical activities with high risk for falls, such as horseback riding and skiing. In the injury descriptions, falls during pregnancy most often occurred during normal daily activities.

10.2.4 Social Violence

Throughout the world, many studies have been performed to assess the prevalence of domestic violence in pregnancy. The reported rates of abuse vary significantly, from 5.4 to 27.7 % [206–211]. This re ects both a genuine diversity in the occurrence of violence and in definitions of abuse used by researchers. The prevalence of interpersonal violence during pregnancy ranged from approximately 2.0 % in Australia, Cambodia, Denmark, and the Philippines to 13.5 % in Uganda among ever-pregnant, ever-partnered women; half of the surveys estimated prevalence to be 3.9-8.7 %. Prevalence appeared to be higher in African and Latin American countries relative to the European and Asian countries surveyed. In most settings, prevalence was relatively constant in the younger age groups (15–35 years), and then appeared to decline very slightly after age 35 [212]. Parker et al. noted that as many as 20.6 % of pregnant teenagers and 14.2 % of pregnant adult women were physically abused during pregnancy [213]. Interpersonal violence has been emphasized as an etiology of trauma only during the past few decades. Sexual or physical abuse occurs in up to 17-32 % of pregnancies, and 60 % of those abused reported multiple episodes of abuse [26, 214]. In one study 75 % of the women who were hospitalized twice during the same pregnancy had domestic abuse as the cause of the trauma. It was also noted that one patient was seen for trauma from a domestic violence encounter during two separate pregnancies [215]. Abuse often begins or escalates during pregnancy or the immediate postpartum period. Most often the abuser is known to the patient, frequently her husband or partner. In addition to acute trauma during pregnancy, it should be noted that probably these women are exposed to repeating violence. Because many women seek medical attention only when they become pregnant, health-care providers of pregnant women play a crucial role in discriminating women who are abused. Because the woman has her unborn child's safety in mind, she may be more motivated to seek assistance and she may speak more freely during pregnancy. Among 15 studies addressing pregnancy outcomes and exposure to violence, five have reported a positive association between intimate partner violence and low birth weight or preterm birth [216–220]. Rates of low birth weight among battered women were 1.5-2.5 times higher [216-218] than those among nonbattered women, and rates of preterm birth were 2.5-4 times higher [216–218, 221]. Among 10 studies reporting no association of abuse with adverse pregnancy outcomes, one did not report outcomes separately for women exposed to verbal and physical abuse [222]. Others lacked sufficient power to address most pregnancy outcomes assessed [223-226]. One study ascertained exposure status through a mailed survey [227], whereas the others interviewed study subjects. A number of studies have reported increased rates of low birth weight, reduction in mean birth weight, or preterm labor in bivariate analyses, but the associations became nonsignificant when adjusted for use of tobacco and other substances [228-231], only one being population based [227].

Pregnant patient presenting with blunt trauma not from traffic should be examined in detail for the signs of older trauma which could lead to chronic violence.

Adverse pregnancy outcomes after minor trauma occur at a rate 1–5 % [232]. Because more than 90 % of all injuries to pregnant women are the result of minor trauma, most pregnancy losses associated with trauma occur in cases of minor trauma [233]. The rate of fetal mortality after maternal blunt trauma is 3.4–38.0 % [2, 9, 26, 37, 38, 53, 57, 120, 234], mostly from placental abruption, maternal shock, and maternal death (Table 10.1) [2, 16, 37, 38, 40, 234–238]. Fetal loss can occur even when the mother has incurred no abdominal injuries [37, 53]. Among pregnant trauma victims, head injury and hemorrhagic shock account for most deaths [239, 240]. Serious injuries do not result in a higher mortality rate in pregnant women compared with

nonpregnant women. However, splenic and retroperitoneal injuries and hematomas are more frequent in pregnant victims of blunt abdominal trauma due to increased vascularity during pregnancy. Conversely, bowel injury is less frequent [133, 239]. Regardless of the apparent severity of injury in blunt trauma, all pregnant women should be evaluated in a medical setting [2].

As previously stated domestic violence occurs in up to 25 % of pregnant women [17, 48], but physicians detect only 4-10 % of cases [26]. It is important for physicians to screen all patients for domestic violence and to be familiar with the community resources for helping patients who experience domestic abuse [17]. As with any trauma patient, the entire body needs to be examined, looking for hidden injuries under clothes, makeup, jewelry, or wigs. Injuries range from cuts, bruises, and black eyes to miscarriage, bony injuries, splenic and liver trauma, partial loss of hearing or vision, and scars from burn or knife wounds. Injuries to the breast, chest, and abdomen are more common in battered women, as are the presence of multiple old and current injuries. Defensive injuries are common. For example, fractures, dislocations, and contusions of the wrist and lower arms result from attempts to fend off blows to the chest or face. Injuries inconsistent with the patient's explanation of the mechanism of injury should also raise suspicion of abuse. The presence of these patterns of injury should raise concern about abuse during evaluation in the emergency room (Table 10.8).

Table 10.8 Warning signs of domestic abuse [17]

Mixture of old and new injuries

Characteristic injuries (multiple soft tissue injuries, fingernail scratches, cigarette and rope burns, areas usually covered by clothes – breast, chest, abdomen, genitals)

History of prior domestic abuse

Isolating behavior of partner

Behavior of patient: depressed, poor eye contact, fearful, withdrawn

Pregnant patient: trauma to breast and abdomen; no prenatal care; unexplained spontaneous abortion, miscarriage, or spontaneous labor

Family income below \$10,000/year

10.2.5 Obstetric Consequences of Blunt Trauma

10.2.5.1 Mode of Delivery Pelvic Fractures

The recommended method of delivery for pelvic fractures during pregnancy depends on the presence of initial fetal and maternal distress, the degree of fetal maturity, the maternal injury severity, the displacement of the pelvic or acetabular fracture, and the eventual course of labor. Because these fractures tend to heal within 8-12 weeks, vaginal delivery should not be contraindicated after fractures that occurred earlier in pregnancy. Pubic ramus fractures adjacent to the urethra or bladder, severe lateral compression fractures, and acute fractures of the pelvis with marked displacement may be relative indications for Cesarean delivery if labor starts in a viable pregnancy. In the recent review by Leggon et al., vaginal delivery was successful in 75 % of pelvic fractures that occurred in the third trimester [199].

10.2.5.2 Placental Abruption Incidence

Over 70 % of fetal losses following blunt abdominal trauma result from placental abruption [54, 55, 133, 232, 241]. Studies suggest that the incidence of abruption is approximately 5 % [118, 185, 239]. Clinically evident placental abruption occurs in up to 40 % of severe blunt abdominal trauma and in 3 % of minor trauma with direct uterine force [239, 241]. In 1942, VanSante reported a case in which blunt trauma to the maternal abdomen resulting from a fall off a stepladder was followed by spontaneous delivery of a stillborn infant and a placenta showing a clean laceration through both the fetal and the maternal surface at the area of insertion of the umbilical cord [242].

Pathophysiology

The mechanism of placental abruption resulting from trauma is based on the fundamental differences in tissue characteristics between the uterus and the placenta. The uterus consists of a significant proportion of elastic fibers whereas the placenta is largely devoid of elastic fibers. Thus, when an external deforming force is applied to the uterus, its inherent plasticity allows deformation. At the same time, the placenta cannot undergo similar deformation and a shearing effect is created at the uteroplacental interface. It is also thought that concomitant increases in amniotic uid pressures propagate this shearing effect, further separating the placenta from the underlying decidua. Experiments have been conducted on pregnant baboons, which were subjected to decelerative forces (~20G) typical of MVAs [243]. Such forces produce very high intrauterine pressures (~550 mmHg).

Because most blunt abdominal trauma occurs to the anterior uterine wall, one would expect that if the mechanism of separation were just displacement from the striking object, the risk of abruptio placentae would be greater when the placental location is anterior. However, the pathophysiological mechanism of separation just described does not explain the finding that an anterior placental location does not appear to be a risk factor for abruptio placenta resulting from trauma [118]. Two alternative possibilities should be considered. Firstly, the contained mass within the amniotic uid (i.e., the fetus) can either strike the placenta in any location and thus create a potential shear or, alternatively, pull the placenta by transmitting force via the umbilical cord. A second possibility that could explain the lack of importance of placental location on the likelihood of abruptio placentae is that traumatic deformation may set up a uid wave within the uterus. In this case, a force striking the anterior uterine wall would cause elongation and narrowing of the uterus as the contained amniotic uid is non-compressible. The uid wave would then "rebound" and expand horizontally causing a shortening and widening of the uterus. Again, because of the fundamental tissue differences between the uterus and placenta, a shearing effect of this interface could occur completely independent of placental location [55, 133]. Placental abruption risk is independent of whether placental location is anterior or posterior.

Clinical Presentation

Traumatic placental abruption may occur even when there are few other signs of trauma. Clinical findings may include vaginal bleeding, abdominal cramps, uterine tenderness, amniotic

uid leakage, and maternal hypovolemia out of proportion to visible bleeding. Only 35 % of clinically significant placental abruptions had vaginal bleeding [99]. Up to 2,000 ml of blood can accumulate in the uterus, and this can be a cause of maternal shock. In a patient with intrauterine hemorrhage, the uterus may be larger than normal for gestational age. Changes in fetal cardiotocography, such as bradycardia, loss of beat-to-beat variation, or sinusoidal patterns, may also indicate placental injury, fetal hypoxia, or fetal blood loss.

10.2.5.3 Placental Tear History and Incidence

Traumatic laceration of the placenta following blunt abdominal trauma is even more infrequent than placental abruption. The first case published was by VanSante in 1942 when he reported a case in which blunt trauma to the maternal abdomen resulting from a fall off a stepladder was followed by spontaneous delivery of a stillborn infant and a placenta showing a clean laceration through both the fetal and the maternal surface at the area of insertion of the umbilical cord [242]. In 1969, Peyser and Toaff reported a similar case following a MVA in which a radial tear involved the whole thickness of the placenta; the fetus subsequently bled to death in utero [244]. Spontaneous laceration of a placental vein resulting in intraamniotic hemorrhage has also been described [245]. The uterus, umbilical cord, and fetus were completely intact in all of these cases and in the two patients reported by Stuart et al. [246].

Pathophysiology

There are two mechanisms of placental injury. The placental injury may be mediated by either a contrecoup or a direct force depending on the location of placental implantation and the direction of abdominal injury/deceleration. Following disruption of the placental circulation, the fetus bleeds to death in utero.

Contrecoup Mechanism

If the placenta is implanted posteriorly in the uterus and deceleration starts, a contrecoup mechanism similar to that in closed-head injuries occurs. Although the initial decelerative force is applied to the anterior abdominal and uterine walls, the incompressible amniotic uid immediately anterior to the fetus would have retarded the forward movement of the fetus. The sudden anterior force to the uterus momentarily causes the posterior uterine wall and the placenta to move away from the fetus, the result being a "vacuum" between the fetus and the posterior wall. When the anterior decelerative force was no longer applied to the uterus, the posterior wall would have stopped moving and the vacuum would have caused the fetus to be projected against the placenta on the posterior uterine wall. In this situation the amniotic uid, instead of acting as a buffer for the fetus, is operating as a vehicle for fetal movement, allowing sufficient mobility for a contrecoup injury of the placenta. This is analogous to injury of the occipital region of the brain following a frontal blow, when the cerebrospinal uid acts as the vehicle for contrecoup movement of the brain.

Direct Placental Injury

When the placenta is implanted anteriorly in the uterus, the initial decelerative force applied to the anterior uterine wall causes the fetus to be propelled forward. The amniotic uid, though incompressible, allows the fetus to travel forward with sufficient momentum to apply a sudden force to the surface of the placenta implanted on the anterior uterine wall, causing a "bursting" or irregular laceration of the fetal surface of the placenta (Fig. 10.13).

10.2.5.4 Preterm Labor

The true incidence of preterm labor following trauma during pregnancy is not known. It appears to be under 5 % [99, 118]. Traumatic injury to the uterus may result in destabilization of lysosomal enzymes that can initiate prostaglandin production. This is the mechanism presumed to cause preterm labor associated with trauma.



Fig. 10.13 Approximately 3 cm from the insertion of the umbilical cord was an elliptical laceration of the placenta through both the fetal and the maternal surfaces; it measured 6.5×2.8 cm. The cotyledons were intact, but there were masses of clot adherent to the fetal surface. Microscopically the placenta and the umbilical cord were normal [246]

Another possibility is that trauma may cause preterm premature rupture of membranes and preterm birth. Administration of slow-released progesterone should be considered in all women with contractions after trauma in pregnancy to decrease the rate of preterm birth and the risks of prematurity [247].

10.2.5.5 Fetal Injury Direct Fetal Injury

Direct fetal injuries and fractures complicate less than 1 % of severe blunt abdominal trauma in pregnant women, since the maternal soft tissue, uterus, and amniotic uid absorb energy and diminish the force delivered to the fetus. Most cases, with severe injuries, occur during late pregnancy [133, 239]. Cranial injuries are the most frequently reported category of direct fetal injury after blunt abdominal trauma. Fetal brain and skull injuries may be more common in cases with fetal head engagement in which maternal pelvic fractures occur [142, 248]. Deceleration injury to the unengaged fetal head may also occur [63-65, 133, 239]. Isolated fractures of the mandible, the clavicle, the vertebrae, and all the long bones have been reported [249]. In these direct injuries either the maternal abdominal wall is

struck by a blunt instrument or the maternal abdomen strikes the car's dashboard, steering wheel, or other area. Such injuries may not be diagnosed at the time of the accident, and the pregnancy may well continue to term in the absence of concomitant placental or uterine injuries. Intrauterine fetal fractures may spontaneously heal in utero, as evidenced by callus formation at the fracture site [249].

Indirect Injury of the Fetal Viscera

Indirect injury of the fetal viscera – that is, injury in the absence of external evidence – has been reported, but one can only speculate on the mechanism of injury. Connor and Curran reported a case in which the fetus suffered hepatic, renal, and adrenal contusions and hemorrhage without showing external evidence of trauma [250]. They suggested that the injury was due to rapid compression and impact of the organs during deceleration, but whether it resulted from a contrecoup effect within their attachments or was secondary to a shearing force within the organs could only be conjectured [251].

10.2.5.6 Uterine Rupture

Uterine rupture can be spontaneous (see Chap. 16) or is a rare complication of blunt abdominal trauma, complicating about 0.6 % of traumatic events during pregnancy [239]. The first published paper found was by Lazard and Kliman from 1936 [252]. Authors proposed classification of traumatic uterine rupture:

- *Complete*, through the entire uterine wall, with complete or partial extrusion of the uterine contents into the abdominal cavity.
- *Incomplete*, where the rupture is not through the entire uterine wall. As to location, the tear may be in the upper or in the lower uterine segment, usually the upper when due to external trauma.

Incidence

In a review of the literature, by Estor and Pueck (referred to by Jaroschka, Medizinische Klinik, 1929), up to and including 1929, 40 cases were found. Additional cases in the 1930s were described by Orthner [253], Lazard and Kliman [252], Ruder and Moore [254], and Smilow [255].

Etiopathogenesis

Traumatic Uterine Rupture

While a trauma of sufficient force may cause a rupture in a healthy uterus, the presence of a weakened point caused by preceding disease, such as hyaline degeneration of muscle fibers resulting from multiparity, previous curettages, placenta previa, intramural fibroids, etc., would undoubtedly increase the probability of rupture resulting from external violence.

Orthner gives the following explanation of the mechanics of the injury [253]: as to whether the blow or the resultant fall is the principal factor, one can assume that whichever is of the greater intensity is the chief factor, i.e., with a slight blow and a fall from a great height, the latter is the main factor; with a severe blow and a short fall to the oor, the blow in all probability is to blame. It is not possible, as a rule, to determine the kind and direction of the force from the location of the uterine rupture, as this usually occurs by contrecoup.

The rupture is always the result of a sudden increase of the intrauterine pressure, caused by the sudden compression of the abdominal contents. In accordance with the laws of hydrodynamics, this pressure spreads equally in all directions in the uterine cavity filled with amniotic uid. The tear occurs at the weakest point of the uterine wall. At the end of pregnancy, that point is at the fundus, which, moreover, lacks the protection of the bony pelvis. In many cases it appears that the placental site is especially weak because of the increased vascularity.

The site of rupture bears a direct relationship to the site where direct traumatic or contrecoup forces are applied mostly involving the uterine fundus (Fig. 10.14), although other locations and



Fig. 10.14 Ruptured uterus. Transverse rupture on the posterior surface of the fundus after falling down on steps [252]

degrees of uterine rupture from other causes have also been reported [133, 239, 256]. This is because amniotic uid transmits high pressures efficiently; "blast injuries" can follow blunt trauma, resulting in rupture of the uterine fundus mostly.

Fetal Injury

Traumatic uterine rupture is commonly associated with fetal injury. In extreme situations (mother hit by a truck) the fetus was found on mother's thigh (Fig. 10.15). Coutts explain two possible mechanisms [257]:

- 1. The bus struck the woman on her left side, throwing her on the ground, and went over her; the pressure of the tires and counterpressure of the ground ruptured the uterus, and the pressure continuing downward and to the right forced the fetus down into the thigh (the fetus was about 23 weeks old, so the uterus would be above the brim and nearing the level of the umbilicus).
- 2. The original blow and pressure were on the right side and stripped the skin and superficial fascia off the thigh, detaching the inguinal



Fig. 10.15 A vertical incision was made on the upper anterior surface of the right thigh, extending up to the groin, and the fetus was found lying just under cover of the skin and superficial fat [257]

ligament from its attachments and the abdominal muscles from the anterior third of the iliac crest; the same force, continuing to act, tore the peritoneum and ruptured the uterus. On release of the pressure, the uterus rebounded forward and squeezed out the fetus, which passed out under the skin of the right thigh along the line of least resistance.

Clinical Presentation

The classic description of uterine rupture includes the following: severe uterine pain and tenderness, profound shock, palpation of fetal parts outside the uterus, and vaginal bleeding. These complex findings, however, often are not present [258–260]. Consequently, the diagnosis is often delayed or not considered at all. Uterine blood ow increases from nongravid rate of 60 cm³/ min up to 600 cm³/min at term [239]. A loss of

Grade ^a	Description of injury	AIS-90
Ι	Contusion or hematoma (without placental abruption)	2
Π	Superficial laceration (<1 cm) or partial placental abruption <25 %	3
III	Deep laceration (≥1 cm) in second trimester or placental abruption 25–50 %	3
	Deep laceration (≥ 1 cm) in third trimester	4
IV	Laceration involving uterine artery	4
	Deep laceration (≥ 1 cm) with >50 % placental abruption	4
V	Uterine rupture	4
	Second trimester	5
	Third trimester	4–5
	Complete placental abruption	

 Table 10.9 (Pregnant) uterus injury scale [261]

^aAdvance one grade for multiple injuries up to grade III

blood volume such as that seen with trauma is compensated in part by an increase in uterine vascular resistance and decreased uterine blood ow [57]. Hemodynamic stability in the mother, therefore, is maintained at the expense of uterine blood ow, putting the fetus at risk [40, 197]. As a consequence, fetal distress may be the first indicator of unsuspected maternal hemorrhage. The presence of maternal hypotension is a late and ominous sign.

Treatment

The diagnosis of uterine rupture warrants immediate surgical intervention. As to therapeutic procedure, much depends on the location of the rupture and the degree of injury (Table 10.9). Total abdominal hysterectomy is considered the operative intervention of choice, although subtotal hysterectomy or simple suture repair may be reasonable alternatives [258, 260, 262]. If it occurs in the fundus, a repair of the laceration is quick and is done with less shock. If the tear is located in the lower segment, transverse hysterectomy is indicated. Palliative measures must be considered and might be lifesaving, such as the application of the Momberg belt or clamping the uterine arteries through the cervix until the patient can be relieved of shock and prepared for surgery.

Prognosis

Uterine rupture tends to occur only in the most serious accidents involving direct abdominal trauma. This event can be catastrophic for both the mother and her unborn fetus, especially when there is a delay in the diagnosis, since initial symptoms may be variable. With traumatic rupture, fetal mortality approaches 100 % and maternal mortality close to 10 % with most maternal deaths due to concurrent injuries [124, 239, 263, 264]. At first glance, it is striking that most of the patients reported have survived. However, a reason for the survival is to be found in the fact that the blood vessels constrict and thus the bleeding rapidly diminishes or even stops entirely. The uterine contents (the placenta, the amniotic sac, etc.) are immediately emptied into the abdominal cavity, whereupon the uterus contracts as it would following Cesarean section. Since the blood supply at the midline (where the rupture usually occurs) is scanty, these contractions of the uterine muscle practically stop the bleeding. This consideration suggests that in cases where the placenta is inserted more toward the parametrial region, where the contractibility is less and the blood vessels are much larger, the trauma would result in fatal exsanguination.

10.2.5.7 Fetal-Maternal Hemorrhage

Fetal-maternal hemorrhage (FMH) occurs four to five times more frequently in injured pregnant women than in uninjured controls, and the volume of transfused blood is also greater in injured women [44, 99, 118, 133]. A direct correlation between the incidence of FMH and the severity of maternal injury has not been demonstrated [55, 239]. Pearlman et al. [118] found that neither the severity of injury nor the presence of uterine activity was predictive of FMH. However, an anteriorly positioned placenta and the presence of uterine tenderness did correlate with FMH. Complications of FMH include rhesus (Rh) sensitization in the mother, neonatal anemia, cardiac arrhythmias in the fetus, and fetal death from exsanguination [239]. The Kleihauer-Betke acid elution assay is one method used to detect FMH and should be considered in every woman, in order to determine the Rh immune globulin dose necessary to be administered to women who are Rh- and suffered a massive transfusion [54, 55, 118, 239]. The amount of FMH sufficient to sensitize Rh- mothers is far below the level detected by most laboratories. In a study by Pak et al., none of the patients had a positive Kleihauer-Betke test result, which indicated the absence of significant FMH [215]. This differs dramatically from 8 % to 30.6 % FMH rates reported by other investigators [44, 99, 239]. This difference in the rate is likely due to the fact that the study by Pak et al. included only those with noncatastrophic trauma, whereas other studies included patients with catastrophic trauma. Although Mostello et al. [265] suggest that the Kleihauer-Betke test is not indicated in the Rh+ woman without symptoms, quantification of FMH is still recommended for all patients with abdominal trauma regardless of their Rh status by several other studies [44, 99, 118]. Until more sensitive diagnostic tools for detection of placental abruption and subsequent FMH are available to the obstetrician, continued use of the commonly available screening tests for all pregnant women who have abdominal trauma is recommended.

10.2.5.8 Traumatic Rupture of Membranes

Rupture of membranes (ROM) secondary to trauma in pregnancy is seldom an isolated injury. A thorough search for concomitant injuries is mandatory and prolonged continuous fetal monitoring strongly advocated. In the absence of maternal or fetal compromise, management is usually not different from spontaneous ROM.

10.2.5.9 Urinary Bladder Rupture

If bladder rupture is suggested by clinical findings (e.g., severe abdominal pain, board-like rigidity of the anterior abdominal wall, blood on the external meatus, gross hematoma) or by radiologic findings (e.g., pelvic ring disruption, obliteration of pelvic fat planes), then a cystogram with a maximally distended bladder and a post-evacuation film, as a minimum, should be obtained. To do this procedure, one may place in a retrograde fashion at least 250–300 ml of contrast

material into the urinary bladder as much as the alert patient will tolerate. If an upper abdominal contrast-enhanced CT evaluation is necessary, some radiologists may be tempted to perform a CT cystogram instead of a routine cystogram. Goldman and Wagner consider this inadequate because the bladder may not be completely distended with contrast material [266]. Furthermore, oral contrast material should be given for bowel opacification to obtain an adequate abdominal CT study. However, this contrast material may obscure and confuse the findings if a subsequent plane-film cystogram is needed. The one exception is the potentially unstable patient, where the contrast should be diluted to 5 % and instilled into the bladder before any CT cuts are obtained. Air can be used as a substitute bladder contrast agent.

10.2.5.10 Traumatic Rectus Sheath Hematoma

There is a case with suspected blunt abdominal trauma during pregnancy with verified rectus sheath hematoma after delivery. Therefore, it is not known whether the cause is abdominal trauma or the process of delivery with straining itself [267]. Possible mechanism is that during distension of the abdominal wall in pregnancy causes elongation of the inferior epigastric artery. Blunt trauma to that region possibly causes further distension of inferior epigastric artery beyond its elastic modulus making it prone to tears and lacerations. Rectus sheath hematoma is described in detail in Sects. 11.6 and 11.6.8 in Chap. 11.

10.2.6 Diagnosis

10.2.6.1 Laboratory Findings

- Base deficit (BD) >−6 has probability ≥95 % for the absence of intra-abdominal bleeding.
- BD ≤-6 and increased pulse rate indicate that there is a markedly enhanced risk for intra-abdominal bleeding.

Decreased BD and/or increased pulse rate was highly sensitive for detecting patients with internal bleeding [268–270], although both of these research focused on BD and one of them [268] chose a BD of ≤ 4 . BD ≤ 6 had sensitivity of approximately 88.2 % compared with ultrasonography, 76.5 % [270]. The latter is due to the fact that ultrasonography is not likely to detect most retroperitoneal or pelvic injuries [271]. However, ultrasonography has a positive predictive value of approximately 100 % and nearly equal negative predictive value with BD for detecting free uid [272]. Finally, BD correlates well with blood transfusion and laparotomy requirements (68.4 % of patients with BD ≤ 6 indicated for blood transfusion compared with only 1.2 % of patients with BD > 6 and 57.9 % of patients with $BD \leq 6$ indicated for laparotomy compared with only 1.2 % of patients with BD > 6). Therefore, patients with blunt abdominal trauma whose BD is ≤ 6 are more prone to laparotomy and blood transfusion [270, 273]. The same results and conclusions are confirmed in pregnant women who we often do not want to expose to radiation. All of these patients whose BDs were ≤ 6 had intra-abdominal bleeding and undergone blood transfusion. This fact shows the importance of BD in pregnant patients [270]. A normal BD does not exclude intra-abdominal injury in blunt trauma patients, but the presence of a BD \leq 6 should be considered a strong indication for abdominal evaluation. The results of the study demonstrated that a BD of \leq 6 has high sensitivity and specificity for detecting free intraperitoneal uid in patients with blunt abdominal trauma, as well as a high transfusion requirement and laparotomy in these patients.

Placental Abruption

There has been a great interest in using laboratory markers in aiding the diagnosis of placental abruption. Elevated D-dimer levels and fibrin-split products (FSP) are early markers for accelerated fibrinolysis in beginning disseminated intravascular coagulopathy (DIC). Although often found to be elevated in cases of placental abruption, most studies failed to demonstrate clinical usefulness as a screening test [41, 274]. Although placental abruption is frequently found in association with FMH, screening for fetal blood cells in the maternal circulation with Kleihauer-Betke tests has a low specificity and is currently for this purpose not recommended [10, 47].

10.2.6.2 Focused Abdominal Ultrasound for Trauma

Focused abdominal sonography for trauma (FAST) performed by radiologists, sonographers, trauma surgeons, and emergency physicians is an important method of evaluating patients with blunt trauma worldwide and has been extensively studied. Previous investigators have reported sensitivities for the detection of free uid with this method that ranges 42–100 % [271, 275–279]. Goodwin et al. reported a sensitivity of 83 % in their retrospective study of 208 pregnant patients, although they did not directly compare sonography results in pregnant patients with those in nonpregnant patients [19]. One explanation for the marked number of false-negative results is that FAST is performed relatively early in the resuscitation process, at a time when hemoperitoneum may not have accumulated to a detectable amount. In the study from 2004 [279], a marked number of false-negative results (27.5 %) were observed in patients with bowel and mesenteric injuries; this finding is consistent with findings of previous studies involving both sonography and CT [280].

Miller et al. [278] suggested that all hemodynamically stable patients who have sustained blunt abdominal trauma should undergo CT scanning rather than FAST to prevent the possible underdiagnosis of intra-abdominal injury. This may be a difficult concept to apply in the assessment of pregnant patients because the risk of teratogenesis from CT radiation exposure, however minor, may be unacceptable. Further consideration should be given to the gestational age of the fetus, because radiation exposure in early pregnancy would have a more deleterious effect than radiation exposure in later pregnancy [281]. In one series at a large trauma center [119], only 7 % of pregnant patients with trauma underwent CT scanning; this is comparable to the 8.2 % of patients who underwent it in the study by Richards et al. [279]. It appears that the decision to perform a CT examination is arbitrary and may depend on the presence of equivocal objective findings that might result in an unnecessary laparotomy.

Although not as sensitive as CT, FAST has a distinct advantage over CT in the rapid triage of unstable patients with blunt trauma who cannot safely travel to the CT suite. Detection of free uid and/or parenchymal abnormality in this setting results in safer and faster disposition to the operating room than could be accomplished with either CT or diagnostic peritoneal lavage. If no free uid is detected, the patient may be transferred to the labor and delivery area for fetal monitoring and potential delivery. With this method, the possibility of teratogenesis from the ionizing radiation at CT and the risk of an allergic reaction to intravenous CT contrast material are avoided. In the future, sonography performed with contrast material may be a viable alternative to CT. In one small, blinded study with 15 patients with abdominal trauma that involved comparing CT with power Doppler, there were no falsepositive or false-negative examination results in the Doppler arm [282].

Pelvic Free Fluid

Physiological free uid (FF) in the pelvis of normal women was first described by Novak in 1922 [283]. Since then, many have investigated the characteristics, etiology, and typical volume of physiological FF. Varying amounts of FF have been detected during the menstrual cycle, with the greatest volume detected during ovulation [284–286]. This FF is presumed to serve the teleological purpose of transporting the ovum by wave motion [285–287]. Prevalence of transient physiological FF on transabdominal ultrasonography in reproductive women has been estimated to range from 36 % to 40 %. The estimated mean volume ranges from 5 to 21 ml [284–286, 288– 293]. This phenomenon has been attributed to:

- Fluid secondary to follicular rupture [284]
- Ovarian uid exudation secondary to increased capillary permeability under the in uence of estrogen [284, 289]
- Blood secondary to retrograde menstruation [294]

The amount of peritoneal FF seemed to decrease significantly after the peak, near menstruction [284, 289]. In study by Ormsby et al. [295], detection of FF in (a) both the abdomen and pelvis had the highest association with intraabdominal injury, followed by (b) FF isolated to abdomen, then (c) isolated to pelvis, and the least is (d) when there was no FF. Sirlin et al. [296] have reported that FF most often occurs at the site of organ injury and also within the pelvis. Another study of women of reproductive age, in which 8 % were pregnant, compared the FF location to injury rate [297]. The conclusion was that there was no difference in injury rate between those with isolated pelvic FF and those without FF and that isolated pelvic FF was not likely to be associated with intra-abdominal injury. These findings differ from Ormsby et al. in that isolated pelvic FF had a statistically significant higher injury rate than those without FF in pregnant and nonpregnant women. The discrepancy between previous findings by Sirlin et al. [297] and findings by Ormsby et al. regarding isolated pelvic FF among nonpregnant patients may be due to several factors. Sirlin et al. had only 8 % of pregnant patients. In study by Ormsby et al. [295], there was a larger sample size with 16 % of pregnant women. Physiological FF is detected mostly during ovulation and a few days after ovulation in 36–40 % of nonpregnant women, according to previous studies [285, 286]. Therefore, outside of their ovulation period, these women would not be likely to have sonographically detectable amounts of physiological FF. Unfortunately, authors did not query the menstrual history of their study subjects. Therefore, it is impossible to know if there were a greater percentage of women who were anovulatory and/or were in a time period of their menstrual cycle when physiological FF is less likely to be seen.

Transabdominal sonography is less sensitive than transvaginal sonography in detecting pelvic FF [290, 293, 298, 299]. Von Kuenssberg Jehle et al. [300], in their study on the sensitivity of the pelvic view on transabdominal ultrasound imaging for the detection of FF, administered intraperitoneal uid directly to both male and female patients until the uid was identified on pelvic view. They reported that the mean minimal volume of uid detectable by pelvic ultrasound by the examiner and reviewer was 157 and 129 ml, respectively, with the lowest volume detected by examiner to be 73 ml. This is much larger than the average 7–21 ml of physiological uid aspirated from the cul-de-sac of women [284, 288–293]. Thus, any trace FF in the pelvis on FAST exam in the setting of blunt abdominal trauma may indicate the FF level is not physiological. It might then be more difficult to attribute pelvic FF detected by FAST of women who are anovulatory or using oral contraceptives as physiological, since the average volume is much smaller in these patients [284, 289].

Transvaginal sonography is more sensitive in detecting FF in the cul-de-sac [290, 293, 298, 299]. Although more likely to detect small volumes of pelvic FF, it is impractical, as it would be difficult to perform in the active trauma resuscitation setting. Furthermore, trauma patients undergoing FAST do not always have the benefit of having a completely full bladder. Therefore, FAST would not be expected to reliably detect small amounts of FF that would be detected during a detailed comprehensive transvaginal ultrasound examination. Of interest, there were three patients in the study by Ormsby et al. who had ruptured ectopic pregnancies, one of whom had FF isolated to the pelvis and the other two cases with FF in both the pelvis and abdomen. Additionally, of the 53 total patients with isolated FF in the pelvis, 87 % underwent further tests (CT, exploratory laparotomy, and/or diagnostic peritoneal lavage) compared to the 49 % with isolated FF in the pelvis in the study by Sirlin et al. [297]. This may also explain the difference between these two studies. In pregnant patients, small amounts of pelvic FF may be missed due to a mass effect of the enlarging uterus [301]. It was previously described that ultrasound was less sensitive for detection of intra-abdominal injury in pregnant versus nonpregnant female patients [279]. In that study authors did not address the perplexing problem of isolated FF detected in the pelvis of traumatized female patients. However, Sirlin et al. [296] did address the question of location of FFs in this patient population. Another possible explanation of missed pelvic FF is adequate bladder distention during ultrasound. Sirlin

et al. [297] have noted that using a full bladder technique increased detection of pelvic FF that is of minimal amount and often physiological. One study has reported that a significant cause for missing pelvic FF was the bladder not being distended enough to provide an adequate acoustic window [302]. Patients with blunt abdominal trauma often have a Foley catheter, which decompresses the bladder. Without a full bladder as an acoustic window, FF in the pelvis may be overlooked with transabdominal ultrasound. This may explain why some patients had falsenegative FAST in the group without FF in the study by Ormsby et al. Of the nine false-negative cases in pregnant patients, 67 % were due to placental abruption. It has previously been reported that ultrasound is not sensitive for detection of placental abruption [303]. For these patients, careful clinical correlation such as gestational age, significant vaginal bleeding, fetal distress, and/or severe abdominal pain should be made. If placental abruption were excluded for the group comparison, pregnant patients in a group without FF would have an injury rate of 1 % with no change for the group where the uid was isolated to pelvis. Also, as Sirlin et al. [297] used a full bladder, this could explain why their detection of FF in trace amounts was probably physiological. Without a full bladder, only larger amounts of FF would be detected. These amounts may be more significant than small amounts of uid.

Isolated pelvic FF was the second most common true-positive uid accumulation pattern observed in the study by Richards et al. [279]. The ability to distinguish between physiological FF and FF resulting from injury has been addressed in a previous study: Sirlin et al. [297] reported isolated FF in the cul-de-sac in 56 patients, and only two had injuries, but they made no distinction between pregnant and nonpregnant patients. Their conclusion was that isolated FF in the pelvis was likely to be physiological and not due to injury. In another study, 54 % of the falsepositive US examinations in pregnant and nonpregnant patients combined revealed isolated FF in the pelvis [279]. Also of interest in the same study are the three patients with undiagnosed ectopic pregnancies that ruptured after their traumatic events. The incidence of ectopic pregnancy has steadily increased over the past 3 decades, and these patients are seen more frequently in the acute care setting [304]. Transvaginal US has been the imaging study of choice for detecting ectopic pregnancy, but less is known regarding transabdominal US for this indication [305]. US assessment of FF in the three patients in the study by Richards et al. [279] revealed isolated pelvic FF in two patients and FF in the Morison pouch and the pelvis in one patient. On the basis of these findings, isolated FF in the pelvis cannot necessarily be discounted as being physiological in the pregnant patient. Sirlin et al. [296] analyzed the results of 2693 US examinations for blunt abdominal trauma and determined that FF present in the left upper quadrant, in both upper quadrants, or diffusely was significantly associated with splenic injuries. In one study, all pregnant patients with splenic injuries had FF in the left upper quadrant [279].

The dynamics of ow in the abdomen are of interest in that FF tended to ow from the left to the right upper quadrant rather than down the left paracolic gutter into the pelvis. One explanation for this may be that hemorrhage from the spleen first accumulates in the left and then progresses to the right upper quadrant because the phrenocolic ligament acts as a relative barrier to the movement of uid to the left gutter [306]. It also appears that uid from the right upper quadrant owed down the right paracolic gutter rather than toward the left upper quadrant, perhaps because of the gravity dependence of the right paracolic gutter and pelvis. In the study by Richards et al. [279], the most common pattern of FF accumulation in pregnant patients with fetuses of all gestational ages was a pattern of accumulation in the left and right upper quadrants and the pelvis (Figs. 10.16 and 10.17). However, US depicted pelvic FF in pregnant patients in the third trimester, and the sensitivity of focused abdominal US for trauma was the highest for patients who were in the first trimester of pregnancy. One possible explanation for this may be that the compression of intra-abdominal structures, specifically the paracolic gutters, by the expanding uterus may make it more difficult to detect FF in the paracolic gutters and pelvis [307].



Fig. 10.16 Images in a 22-year-old woman in the first trimester of pregnancy who had sustained blunt abdominal trauma and subsequent splenic laceration in a motor vehicle collision. After US was performed, the patient was taken immediately to the operating room for laparotomy. (a) Longitudinal US image of left upper quadrant reveals perisplenic free uid (*arrow*) and abnormal-appearing splenic parenchyma (*S*). (b) Longitudinal US image of pelvis shows free uid (*FF*) superior to the bladder (*BL*) and gravid uterus (*U*) [279]

It has been suggested in the past that the fetus is well protected against injury from blunt trauma because it is encased in a uid-filled structure [308]. It was shown that intra-abdominal injuries in pregnant patients were most common to the spleen or placenta, necessitating precipitous delivery or resulting in fetal demise [279]. Thus, the shear forces present in even low-force injuries such as falls cannot be discounted, and it is recommended that US, as well as fetal monitoring for patients whose fetuses are past 20 weeks' gestation, should routinely be used in pregnant patients with trauma. Continuous fetal monitoring is more sensitive but is less specific than US for the detection of placental abruption [118].



Fig. 10.17 A 19-year-old pregnant female in her first trimester involved in a high-speed motor vehicle accident with spleen laceration. (a) Transverse scan of the pelvis with empty bladder shows early intrauterine pregnancy and bilateral free uid (*FF*) (*arrows*) adjacent to the uterus. (b) Transverse scan of the left upper quadrant demonstrates FF (*arrow*). (c) Longitudinal scan of the right upper quadrant demonstrates FF (*arrow*) in the hepatorenal fossa. *IUP* intrauterine pregnancy, *U* uterus [295]

Spleen

The spleen (Fig. 10.18) and liver are most likely to be damaged in later stages of pregnancy, as they are displaced by the expanded uterus closer to the chest wall. Although there are no guidelines on the management of specific injuries in the pregnant patient, there is experience with successful nonoperative management of stable patients in the gravid state [310]. With concomitant head



Fig. 10.18 An oblique sagittal reformatted CT scan image showing traumatic splenic laceration (*right arrow*) and the 26-week fetus (*left arrow*) [309]

injury, intervention with either embolization or splenectomy is recommended (see Chap. "9" where further discussion is found in Sect. 9.1). This approach is designed to prevent hypotension and instability, which would worsen the prognosis of their head injury. Likewise, one could argue that the risk to the viable fetus from ongoing hemodynamic instability may warrant adopting a more aggressive approach in the management of traumatic injuries in the mother.

Placental Abruption

Ultrasound examination of the pregnant abdomen to detect FF is much more useful than clinical examination. The sensitivity of sonography to identify post-traumatic abruption is only 40–50 % [41, 118]. Therefore, the absence of visualization of subchorionic hemorrhage or a retroplacental clot (Figs. 10.19 and 10.20) on ultrasonography in the presence of clinical symptoms like abdominal pain mandates further continuous fetal monitoring with a low threshold to intervene should signs of fetal distress appear.

10.2.6.3 Cardiotocography

Ultimately, complete placental separation and fetal demise will occur as the process of placental abruption continues. Depending on the size of the initial clot, placental abruption might not be infrequently asymptomatic in its early stages. Owing to the high thromboplastin concentration



Fig. 10.19 Placental abruption. Emergency ultrasound performed in the trauma bay reveals presence of anechoic pockets representing hematoma separating the placenta (P) from the myometrium (M) [309]

in the surrounding trophoblastic tissue, local DIC is likely to develop leading to expansion of the clot. With expansion of the retroplacental clot, uterine activity will usually emerge. With more than eight registered contractions per hour and in the absence of reassuring fetal monitoring, there is a 25 % chance of finding placental abruption in pregnant women after blunt abdominal trauma [118].

10.2.7 Treatment

10.2.7.1 Observation

There is much controversy regarding the optimum duration of observation needed in the gravid woman who has had any form of trauma. The controversy results from the fact that the frequency and onset of adverse outcomes are uncertain. This uncertainty has led to the development of many different protocols for the management of the pregnant patient with trauma. Over threequarters of women were admitted for only 1 day following MVA. Although the optimal length of time necessary to monitor women in hospital with minor or no obvious injuries following a MVA cannot be determined in one study, it would suggest that 1 day is sufficient in most cases, without any adverse impact on complication rates [3].

The management of pregnant trauma patients may be assisted if we stratify injured women into four groups [54]. The first is comprised of injured women who are unaware that they are pregnant.

Fig. 10.20 Placental abruption. A 21-week pregnant patient. A heterogeneous collection is seen interposed between the placental edge (P) and the myometrium (M). The collection lifts the placental edge away from the underlying myometrium [309]



Since routine radiographic studies have the greatest teratogenic potential in early pregnancy, a pregnancy test should be obtained from all trauma patients of reproductive age. The second group is pregnant women of less than 24-25 weeks of gestation where the primary focus is aimed solely at the mother, since the fetus has not yet reached the border of viability. The third group consists of pregnant women at a gestational age beyond the border of viability. For this group, monitoring, support, and clinical consideration are aimed at two patients, the mother and fetus. The fourth group is comprised of severely injured women who present in a perimortem state. In these patients early Cesarean section may facilitate maternal resuscitation and increases the chance of fetal survival.

10.2.7.2 Radiologic Interventional Techniques

Classified as zone 3 of the retroperitoneum, hemorrhage into the pelvis is difficult to control operatively and is usually managed with interventional embolization if pelvic fracture is not present that mandates fixation (see section "Pelvic fracture treatment") which, apart from bone stabilization, also stabilizes retroperitoneal hematoma. The radiation dose required for interventional radiologic procedure(s), however, can be prohibitive.

10.2.7.3 Surgical Treatment Initial Stabilization

A systematic approach to initial stabilization and management should be used after blunt trauma in pregnant women (Fig. 10.21) [37, 38, 47].

Rapid maternal respiratory support is critical; anoxia occurs more quickly in advanced pregnancy as functional residual capacity may be significantly reduced, leading to more rapid respiratory decompensation, particularly with chest trauma so supplemental oxygen should be administered early (Fig. 10.21) [312–314].

Evaluation of the fetus should begin only after the mother has been stabilized. Supplemental oxygen and intravenous uids are administered initially and are continued until hypovolemia, hypoxia, and fetal distress resolve [47]. These measures maximize uterine perfusion and oxygenation for the fetus [47]. In animal studies, improvement in fetal partial pressure of arterial oxygen or fetal heart rate is slower with the use of saline or lactated Ringer's solution than with blood replacement attesting to the importance of restoring oxygen-carrying capacity as well as blood volume [57, 61, 315].

Because of the increased blood volume late in pregnancy, the mother may not show typical signs of hypovolemia, even with loss of a large volume of blood (up to 2,000 ml). However, uterine perfusion still may be compromised.

Uterine blood ow may decrease by up to 30 % before the mother demonstrates clinical signs of shock. Therefore, blood transfusion should be initiated when significant blood loss has occurred or is suspected.

It is important to recognize that significant blood loss can occur in the uterine wall or retroperitoneal space without external bleeding. After 20 weeks of gestation, the uterus may compress the great vessels when a pregnant woman is supine. This compression can cause a decrease of up to 30 mmHg in maternal systolic blood pressure, a 30 % decrease in stroke volume [312], and a consequent decrease in uterine blood ow [47]. Manual de ection of the uterus laterally or placement of the patient in the lateral decubitus position avoids uterine compression [47].

Secondary Assessment

After initial stabilization, other maternal injuries are evaluated, and fetal heart tones are assessed by Doppler or ultrasonography. If fetal heart tones are absent, resuscitation of the fetus should not be attempted. There were no fetal survivors in a series of 441 pregnant trauma patients with initially absent fetal heart tones [234]. When fetal heart tones are present, gestational age is determined by fundal height, history, Leopold's maneuvers, or ultrasonography [234]. Ultrasonography is the most accurate method of determining gestational age. Determination of fetal viability is subject



Fig. 10.21 Algorithm for the management of the pregnant woman after blunt (abdominal) trauma. Algorithm combined from the algorithms proposed by Grossman

to institutional variation: an estimated gestational age of 24–26 weeks and an estimated fetal weight of 500 g are commonly used thresholds of viability. Only viable fetuses are monitored

[20] and Muench et al. [311]; *KB* Kleihauer-Betke test, *FHT* fetal heart tones, *EFM* electronic fetal monitoring, *PTL* preterm labor

[234], because no obstetric intervention will alter the outcome with a previable fetus. The findings of the physical examination in the pregnant woman with blunt trauma are not reliable in predicting adverse obstetric outcomes [10, 118]. Pregnancy induces physiological changes in women (Table 10.3) [313, 314]. For example, maternal blood pressure does not accurately re ect uterine perfusion or fetal injury [37, 40, 120, 235, 236], because pregnant women can lose up to 30 % (2,000 ml) of their blood volume before vital signs change. Blood transfusions should be administered according to standard guidelines, but the mother's Rh status must be considered. If it is unknown, Rh- blood should be administered. Invasive hemodynamic monitoring should be considered early during resuscitation to ensure adequate volume resuscitation [47]. Compared with nonpregnant persons who experience trauma, pregnant women have a higher incidence of serious abdominal injury but a lower incidence of chest and head injuries [2]. Maternal pelvic fractures, particularly in late pregnancy, are associated with bladder injury, urethral injury, retroperitoneal bleeding, and fetal skull fracture [47]. After 12 weeks of gestation, the maternal uterus and bladder are no longer exclusively pelvic organs and are more susceptible to direct injury [43]. Skull fracture is the most common direct fetal injury, with a mortality rate of 42 % [37]. Altered mental status or severe head injury after trauma in a pregnant woman is associated with increased adverse fetal outcomes [57]. Placental abruptions usually occur from 16 weeks of gestation onward [43]. Some signs of placental abruption, including spontaneous rupture of membranes, vaginal bleeding, and uterine tenderness, are infrequent after trauma [2, 39, 41, 118]. Although associated with maternal and fetal morbidity [53, 237], these signs are only 52 % sensitive and 48 % specific for adverse fetal outcomes [10].

Pelvic Fracture Treatment

Current guidelines are recommended in the hemodynamically unstable, nonpregnant patient who sustained severe pelvic trauma and has no other identifiable source of bleeding (patients with negative diagnostic peritoneal lavage and/or FAST examination) control of pelvic or retroperitoneal hemorrhage via embolization of pelvic vessels during angiography, in particular of the hypogastric arteries [316]. Although successful pregnancies after prior occlusion of both hypogastric arteries have been described, there are no reports on the safety and efficacy of angioembolization for acute pelvic hemorrhage in pregnant patients.

Pelvic and acetabular fracture surgery in pregnancy is performed infrequently [199, 201, 317, 318]. Acetabular fracture treatment was reported in 83.3 % (10/12), with skeletal traction and open reduction and internal fixation performed equally frequent [199]. Unstable fractures of the pelvic ring can be safely treated with open and percutaneous osteosynthetic techniques resulting in favorable pregnancy outcome [201, 317, 318]. A report by Loegters et al. from 2005 describes the operative treatment of a vertical unstable fracture of the posterior pelvic ring using a low-exposure technique and imaging restricted to the posterior ring [318]. External fixation of unstable pelvic fractures in pregnant patients has been described as a viable option with good outcomes [310].

Damage Control Surgery

Damage control surgery is defined as rapid termination of an operation after control of life-threatening bleeding and intestinal spillage, followed by correction of physiological abnormalities which precedes definitive management of initial injuries [319]. It is best defined as creating a stable anatomic environment to prevent the patient from progressing to an unsalvageable metabolic state when patients are more likely to die from metabolic failure than from failure to complete organ repair [320]. This modern strategy involves a staged approach to multiply injured patients. Damage control surgery is designed to avoid or correct the lethal triad of hypothermia, acidosis, and coagulopathy during or before definite injury management. The concept of abbreviated laparotomy was first described by Stone in 1983 [321]. Any laparotomy was terminated with temporizing measures when coagulopathy was noted. These involved packing of the abdominal cavity in the majority of the cases to stop bleeding and scheduled return to the operating room. The term "damage control" was popularized by Rotondo and Schwab, who in 1993 outlined a three-phase approach to patients with major abdominal injuries [322]. Phase one consisted of control of hemorrhage and contamination with rapid techniques of intra-abdominal packing and stapling intestinal ends, followed by temporary abdominal closure. Phase two in the ICU addressed restoration of a physiological environment, in particular temperature, coagulation, and optimization of oxygen delivery. Phase three occurred, usually within 24-36 h, with removal of abdominal packs, restoration of intestinal continuity, and definitive surgery with abdominal closure. The concept of damage control was expanded further in 2001 by Johnson who added a fourth phase at the beginning called "ground zero" [323]. The principles of "ground zero" damage control include rapid transport to hospital and early decision making to facilitate hemorrhage control, prevention of hypothermia, and utilization of massive transfusion protocols. Since the early 1990s, several series have consistently demonstrated superior survival rates of patients with blunt and penetrating trauma in whom principles of damage control surgery had been employed. Damage control surgery should be considered in the following:

- Multi-system trauma with major abdominal injury
- Compound pelvic fracture with associated abdominal injury
- High-velocity gunshot or abdominal blast injury
- Penetrating abdominal injury with systolic blood pressure (SBP) <90 mmHg

Choosing the right patient for damage control is challenging. Awareness of potential triggers to initiate damage control is vital. Preemptive decision making to implement damage control should occur early rather than at a delayed point when the patient is in extremis. Accepted clinical and laboratory parameters for the application of principles of damage control surgery are the following:

Reports on damage control surgery in pregnancy are rare and mostly limited to liver injuries.

- Hypotension: SBP <90 mmHg
- Hypothermia: $T < 34 \,^{\circ}\text{C}$
- Coagulopathy: activated partial prothrombin time (aPPT) >60 s

10 Abdominal Trauma

- Acidosis: pH <7.2 or arterial base deficit (BE) ≥8
- Major intra-abdominal vascular injury
- Associated need for management of extra-abdominal life-threatening injury (e.g., concomitant thoracic injuries)

In one of the few and largest studies to date, Smith reviewed 35 cases of hepatic rupture in pregnancy [324]. Most cases were spontaneous occurrences complicated by HELLP syndrome. The maternal survival rate with packing and drainage was 82 % compared to 25 % in patients undergoing lobectomy. Delivery by Cesarean section was carried out in nearly all cases. In case the patient required second packing due to persistent major hemorrhage from the liver at re-laparotomy, selective embolization during hepatic angiography was carried out at the conclusion of the second procedure [324]. Other more recent reviews are anecdotal case reports or case series describing successful management of liver injuries with a planned staged approach (abbreviated laparotomy and scheduled return to the operating room) [325–327]. Pregnancy should not in uence the decision to employ principles of damage control in severely injured woman. In fact, hypotension, coagulopathy, and acidosis, all which show or develop in pregnant woman at a later state, ask for a more proactive approach.

Although not addressed in the recent literature, one of the main controversies of damage control surgery in the pregnant woman concerns the timing of delivery. Since most authorities agree on the fact that delivery of the fetus in maternal extremis should be part of resuscitation because of recruitment of the uteroplacental blood volume to the maternal circulation, delivery of a term or near-term fetus should be regarded as part of the damage control approach. The situation in the severely preterm infant is more complex. Assuming that damage control surgery is exclusively employed in catastrophic abdominal or thoracic injuries with ongoing bleeding, one would accept that the hemodynamic instability of the mother in these situations mandates the use of all possible resuscitative efforts including Cesarean delivery of a premature fetus. However, that delivery of a preterm fetus is not always mandatory in the setting of damage control surgery shows a recent report by Aboutanos et al. [328]. A fetal gestation could be safely prolonged after 28 weeks of gestation.

10.2.7.4 Obstetric Management Fetal Monitoring

Continuous electronic fetal monitoring after trauma is the current standard of care with viable fetus [9, 38]. Monitoring is initiated as soon as possible after maternal stabilization [38, 47, 234] because most placental abruptions occur shortly after trauma [2]. Occasional uterine contractions are the most common finding after trauma in pregnant women [2, 10, 39, 118]. These occasional contractions are not associated with adverse fetal outcomes [2, 38] and resolve within a few hours in 90 % of cases [118]. The occurrence of ≥ 8 uterine contractions per hour for more than 4 h, however, is associated with placvental abruption [118]. With placental abruptions after trauma, there is a 67–75 % rate of fetal mortality [2, 53]. If significant placental abruption occurs, a viable fetus should be delivered immediately. In an analysis [329] of case fatality rates among pregnant women who had placental abruption subsequent to trauma, 69 % of fetal deaths were prevented by Cesarean delivery. Bradycardia or repetitive late decelerations unresponsive to intrauterine resuscitation also require immediate delivery of the fetus if the mother is stable [234]. The ideal duration for electronic fetal monitoring is unclear [10, 26, 37, 38]. A widely used protocol, as outlined in Fig. 10.21 [37, 38, 47], is based on a prospective study [118] of 60 patients at >20 weeks of gestation. This protocol has a sensitivity of 100 % for predicting adverse outcomes within 4 h. In this prospective study 70 % of patients required more than 4 h of fetal monitoring because of continued contractions ($\geq 4/h$), abnormal laboratory values, or vaginal bleeding, but all of the patients discharged at the end of 4 or 24 h had similar outcomes compared with noninjured control patients.

If fetal tachycardia is present or a nonstress test is nonreactive, monitoring usually is continued for 24 h, but no studies exist to support or refute this practice. Some experts recommend prolonged electronic fetal monitoring in patients with high-risk mechanisms of injury. These high-risk mechanisms include automobile versus pedestrian and high-speed MVAs [38]. No evidence supports the use of routine electronic fetal monitoring for more than 24 h after noncatastrophic trauma [10]. Continuous electronic fetal monitoring is more sensitive in detecting placental disruption than ultrasonography, intermittent monitoring, an acid elution test (Kleihauer-Betke test to assess the amount of fetal blood in the maternal serum), or physical examination [38]. However, continuous fetal monitoring prevents few perinatal deaths [10]. It is most useful for determining reassuring fetal status and appropriate discharge [10]. Abnormal tracings (found in 3.1 % of pregnant women with traumatic injury) are not reliable in predicting adverse fetal outcomes (sensitivity 62 %, specificity 49 %) [2, 10, 330]. In contrast, a normal tracing has a negative predictive value of 100 % when combined with a normal physical examination [10].

Blunt abdominal trauma includes the possibility of the injury of every organ and description of surgical treatment would be too long. The treatment of the injuries of every organ is described elsewhere in the book.

Tocolytics (Preterm Labor)

The use of tocolytic agents for the treatment of preterm labor is controversial. Limited information exists regarding the use of tocolysis after blunt abdominal trauma. Pearlman et al. discourage any use of tocolysis in the patient with trauma on the basis of their study of 85 women [118]. In their series there were no cases of placental abruption seen among women with contractions at a frequency of <1 uterine contraction every 10 min. In that population almost 20 % of women with frequent contractions had placental abruption [118]. Because regular uterine activity after a traumatic event could result from uterine contusion or placental abruption and these two diagnoses are indistinguishable from each other, they recommend that tocolysis not be attempted

[118]. In the study by Pak et al. of noncatastrophic abdominal trauma in pregnancy, tocolytic agents were instituted in cases of persistent contractions after the maternal and fetal testing results were evaluated and found to be reassuring [215]. For patients with abdominal trauma, betamimetic tocolytic agents are not recommended. Betamimetic tocolytic agents cause maternal and fetal tachycardia, and they can mask the clinical signs of hypovolemia in both the mother and the fetus, leading to a delay in institution of the appropriate intervention. Therefore, magnesium sulfate is the tocolytic agent of choice. The preterm birth group received more magnesium sulfate tocolysis than did the term birth group (31 % vs. 7 %, respectively). However, there were no differences in the gestational age at abdominal trauma and the interval between trauma and delivery between groups. Recently cervical length, as measured by transvaginal ultrasonography, was found to be useful in predicting preterm birth [331]. In the study by Pak et al., authors did not measure serial cervical length with transvaginal ultrasonography. All patients who later delivered preterm had a closed and no effaced cervix at the time of abdominal trauma [215].

Magnesium sulfate decreases respiratory efforts and, in high doses, may lead to hypotension, respiratory collapse, or cardiac arrhythmias. Terbutaline and other β_2 -adrenergic agonists cause cardiac stimulation leading to increased oxygen consumption, tachycardia, and hypotension. Such vital sign changes mimic those seen in occult hemorrhage, mandating scrutinous monitoring. Indomethacin affects platelet function and is contraindicated in patient with head injury or occult bleeding. Calcium channel blockers may produce hypotension.

10.2.8 Prognosis

10.2.8.1 Blunt Injury in General

Trauma, however, does appear to increase the rate of fetal loss and placental abruption over baseline rates in pregnant women. The actual rate of spontaneous fetal loss in the general population of pregnant women is not known. In the past, estimates have ranged 10–15 %. More recent

studies that take into account early spontaneous abortions with values between 20 and 62 % [332, 333]. However, Simpson et al. reported a fetal loss of only 3 % subsequent to confirmation of a live fetus at 8 weeks' gestation [334]. Similar results have been reported by others [335, 336]. Fetal loss occurred in 4–61 % in pregnant trauma patients, depending on mechanism and severity of injury [15, 37, 185, 337–339]. Surgery for trauma has not been associated with an increased rate of fetal loss [47].

Although fetal-maternal hemorrhage occurs in 30.6 % of pregnant women with trauma compared with 8.2 % of pregnant women without trauma, and the amount of fetal-maternal hemorrhage is four times as large on average in cases of trauma, these two patient groups have similar outcomes [118]. Evidence of disseminated intravascular coagulation requires immediate intervention because it is associated with poor fetal outcomes [9, 235]. In a retrospective study [40] of 76 % patients with blunt trauma, the maternal bicarbonate level at admission was found to be predictive of fetal outcomes.

In one series [337] of 103 cases of blunt trauma in pregnancy, 24 % sustaining a major injury died. Major injury in this series was defined as documented shock at time of admission, skull fracture, cerebral contusion or intracerebral hemorrhage, spinal column fracture and/or injury, chest injury necessitating thoracotomy or tube thoracostomy, injury of the abdominal viscera or genitourinary tract treated operatively, or a pelvic fracture. Crosby and Costiloe [185] reported a 7 % maternal mortality in serious automobile injuries and a 14 % injury rate in surviving mothers. Head injury is the most common cause of maternal death, followed closely by abdominal injuries [340].

The main cause of fetal death is maternal death. Maternal shock due to major trauma has an 80 % fetal mortality rate [112, 337]; therefore, an all-out effort must be made to sustain maternal life for survival of the fetus.

10.2.8.2 Motor Vehicle Accidents

MVA in pregnancy is associated with a perinatal death rate of approximately 3–6/100,000 live births in high-income countries [341]. Injury severity, associated abdominal and pelvic trauma, and gestational age during a MVA have been shown in part to predict pregnancy outcomes after MVA [342]. MVAs during pregnancy caused 1.4 maternal fatalities per 100,000 pregnancies and a fetus/neonate mortality rate of least 3.7/100,000 pregnancies. The incidence of maternal major injury was 23/100,000 pregnancies [341].

During the MVA admission, the majority of women who had no adverse outcomes were admitted for 1 day and were discharged home undelivered. However, for those requiring delivery (≥ 20 weeks of gestation) during the MVA admission, the rate of pregnancy complications was significantly higher than women who did not have a MVA during pregnancy. Over a quarter had a placental abruption, and over half delivered <37 weeks of gestation [3]. The fetal/neonatal outcomes in the pregnancies that are delivered during the MVA admission, either spontaneously or in the context of a pregnancy complication such as a placental abruption, were poor. About a third ended in a perinatal death. Whereas some of these perinatal deaths would have been as a result of spontaneous preterm birth, the high rate of Cesarean section (61.1 %) in the group who delivered during the MVA admission suggests a significant number underwent emergency delivery for maternal or fetal indications (e.g., placental abruption or abnormal fetal heart rate pattern on cardiotocography). The low overall perinatal death rate of 1.4 %, during the admission immediately following a MVA in pregnancy \geq 20 weeks, is reassuring [3]. What is also reassuring is that for women who did not require delivery during the MVA admission, the rate of pregnancy and delivery complications, as well as perinatal deaths, was the same as for women who had not had a MVA during pregnancy [3].

Elliott reported 39 cases of MVA trauma sustained in pregnancy [142]. Eight women died and each had multiple injuries. The primary cause of death was uncontrollable hemorrhage, and the author suggested that the increased vascularity associated with pregnancy accounted for
 Table 10.10 Types of injuries, by women hospitalized for a motor vehicle accident in Washington State, 1989–2001 [29]

Injury classification	Nonsevere injury (%)	Severe injury (%)
Fractures, dislocations, sprains	53.4	81.0
Intracranial injuries	9.7	25.0
Internal injury of chest	0	26.2
Internal injury of abdomen	2.9	20.2
Internal injury of pelvis	1.0	2.4
Open wound	17.5	41.7
Blood vessel injury	0.3	3.6
Superficial, contusion, crushing injury	53.4	26.2
Nerve and spinal cord injuries	0.3	1.2

the large number of deaths due to hemorrhage. In one study from Saudi Arabia pregnancy loss was significantly greater in older, non-urban, employed women and in women with family income >6,000 Saudi riyals (>1,600 US\$). It appears as new prognostic factor and higher family income could be a proxy for the presence of high-powered, luxury cars, which may encourage fast driving [343].

Seat Belt Use

Studies conducted in the period 1989–2001, in the State of Washington (Table 10.10), have shown that pregnant women (nonsevere, n=309; severe, n=84) who were not tied with a seat belt have three times higher possibility of infant death and it is two times more likely to have complications during pregnancy than women who were tied at the time of accident [29].

Airbag Use

By analyzing the available research (Table 10.11), it is obvious that activation of the airbag during traffic accidents caused higher percentage of preterm childbirth and fetal mortality. These results indicate that the airbag negatively affects pregnant women during traffic accidents, but because of the large differences in the number of pregnant women (three times more when an airbag was not activated than it was), which were included by research, the possibility of certain deviation is included which reduces differences in the impact of airbag to pregnant women. It is possible to

	Airbag (%)	No airbag (%)		
Maternal outcome				
Preterm labor	15.7	10.3		
Placental abruption	2.0	1.6		
Cesarean delivery	31.9	21.6		
Cesarean delivery	26.8	24.1		
Perinatal outcome				
Gestational age <37 week	11.1	10.0		
Birth weight <2,500 g	8.7	8.2		
Small for gestational age	11.6	9.8		
Meconium at delivery	6.5	5.7		
Fetal distress	5.6	6.0		
Respiratory distress	2.5	1.6		
Fetal death	1.0	0.3		

 Table 10.11
 Obstetrics
 and
 Gynecology,
 Washington

 State (2002–2005): maternal and perinatal outcomes associated with airbag deployment among pregnant women in a motor vehicle accident [344]

conclude that the airbag has no negative impact on pregnant women during traffic accidents. It should be noted that, in this analysis, there was no available data on how many of the pregnant women involved in traffic accidents were tied with the safety belt. For vehicles that have airbags (mainly the front seats), in order to absorb the shock of activating the airbag in the body of pregnant women, the seat should be set back as much as possible, preferably a seat can be partially lowered.

Pelvic Trauma

Pelvic fractures can be particularly difficult to manage and life threatening to the mother and the fetus and are the most common injury resulting in fetal death with rate as high as 25–35 % [199, 340]. Mortality rates of women who sustained pelvic trauma in pregnancy were not affected by the fracture classification (simple vs. complex), the fracture type (acetabular vs. pelvic), the trimester of pregnancy, or the era studied by the review of literature [199, 200].

10.2.8.3 Repeated Blunt Abdominal Trauma

The rate of emergency room visit for blunt abdominal trauma was 5.4/1,000 deliveries encompassing 270 pregnant women with one or more noncatastrophic abdominal trauma during

the second and third trimesters due to traffic accidents, falls, and assaults. There is only one study with an analysis of repeated blunt abdominal trauma with only 1.9 % (5/270) of women that sustained more than one blunt but direct blow to the abdomen due to falls during the second and third trimesters [345]. The time between the events ranged 1-4 weeks. The median hospitalization time per admission was 2 days, while all five patients together stayed in the hospital for 27 days in total during pregnancy. Extension to more than 24 h surveillance was exclusively due to preterm uterine contractions after the incident. Preterm contractions were noted in 60 % (3/5) of patients and one of which delivered at 34 weeks. Repeated blunt abdominal trauma occurs rarely in gestation. No premature rupture of membranes, pregnancy and does not warrant clinical management vaginal bleeding, placental abruption, intrauterine growth different from that for single-event cases. Restriction or antepartum death was encountered. The time between the last trauma and the delivery ranged 2-10 weeks. All patients delivered spontaneously. One patient, an epileptic woman, suffered from an increase of partial seizures with disturbances of motor function. Lack of compliance with the prescribed antiepileptic drug regimen could not be ruled out contributing to the rationale for the four extended hospital stays of that patient following the seizures. The Kleihauer-Betke test was positive in that patient only after multiple trauma events and negative in the rest of the patients including patient who delivered preterm after two trauma events 1 week apart.

Repeated blunt abdominal trauma is rare but could induce preterm uterine contractions and labor. Delayed severe complications such as placental abruption have been reported as rather infrequent after noncatastrophic abdominal trauma due to fall [41, 124] and did not appear to be a more prominent issue after a second such event with a time lag of 1 week or more as in these series of five cases [345]. The Kleihauer-Betke test was not useful as a predictor of early or delayed complications after repeated blunt abdominal trauma but should be performed in all D-negative trauma patients to determine the appropriate dosage of D-immunoglobulin to be administered (300 mg/30 ml fetal blood transfused). After a visit, careful evaluation following repeated abdominal trauma and costly routine hospitalization for 24 h or more appears to be dispensable as in single-event cases [41]. Patients without premature uterine contractions or abdominal tenderness and with normal findings in the clinical evaluation, in the screening ultrasound, and in the continuous 4 h nonstress test may safely be sent home along with instructions for a proper follow-up in the outpatient clinic.

10.3 Penetrating Trauma

10.3.1 Incidence

Of all abdominal traumas in pregnancy, penetrating trauma is present in 9–16 % [346, 347] with predominantly gunshot wound in excess of 70 % of cases [347] and stab wounds around 20 %. The incidence of maternal visceral injury during penetrating injuries is 19-38 % in five series [348]. Penetrating trauma in pregnancy, generally due to gunshot or stabbing, has a different injury pattern to blunt trauma. The size of the uterus in pregnancy makes it the most likely organ to be injured, followed by the fetus and placenta. The gravid uterus may act to protect the abdominal viscera - only 18 % of women with gunshots sustain visceral injury [349]. Buschbaum explains this on the basis that the uterine muscle acts as a buffer to absorb missile energy and so prevent injury to the viscera beyond the uterus [350]. Although the gravid uterus protects other viscera, stabbings into the upper abdomen can cause serious injury, especially to compressed loops of bowel or to the overlying diaphragm. The latter is particularly dangerous in pregnancy if unrecognized, because of the possibility of subsequent bowel strangulation, which has much higher mortality rates in pregnancy (25–60 %) than in the non-pregnant patient (16–20 %) [243].

10.3.1.1 Gunshot Wounds to Uterus

The first report of a gunshot wound to the uterus is from the 1600s by Ambrose Pare and the first recorded case of gunshot wound of the pregnant uterus appeared in 1845 [351]. A subsequent review, 10 years later, uncovered a total of 45 reports since 1845 [352]. In 1968, there were 16 additional cases, for a total of 61 in the world literature [249], and several more during the last several decades [353, 354].

10.3.1.2 Stab Wounds to the Uterus

Reported instances of uterine stab wounds during pregnancy are even rarer. There are 4 reports up to 1961 by Guadagnini (1930), Badia and Charlton (1940), Wright et al. (1954), and Bochner (1961) [355–357] (Table 10.12).

10.3.2 Clinical Presentation

Clinical presentation depends on the number, extension, and type of organs involved. During examination entrance and exit wound (if exist) should be noted (Fig. 10.22). These can predict the bullet path and possible intra-abdominal injuries. If the uterus is damaged, continued or intermittent vaginal bleeding can be found [359]. Traumatic anhydramnios may be caused by a leak due to rupture of membranes with vaginal drainage or into the peritoneal cavity with penetrating wounds of the uterus. The latter can be strongly suspected with the presence of FF in the abdomen and pelvis.

 Table 10.12
 Data of reported cases of stab wounds of the pregnant uterus [357]

Author	Year	Pregnancy (months)	Time before delivery	Mode of delivery	Fetal weight (g)	Fetal outcome
Guadagnini	1930	8 1/2	Several hours	Spontaneous vaginal	Unknown	Stillborn
Badia and Charlton [355]	1940	7	Term	Spontaneous vaginal	2,280	Live
Wright et al. [356]	1954	4 1/2	Term	Spontaneous vaginal	2,810	Live
Bochner [357]	1961	7	38 days	Induced vaginal	900	Stillborn

Fig. 10.22 Maternal entry gunshot wound healing [358]

10.3.3 Diagnosis

10.3.3.1 Laboratory Findings

After trauma occurs in a pregnant woman, complete blood count, blood type, and Rh status should be determined. Additional blood tests may be indicated in patients with more severe injuries.

Previously the Kleihauer-Betke test was used to determine whether fetal blood has entered the maternal circulation (fetomaternal transfusion). Fetal red blood cells containing fetal hemoglobin are identified by erythrosine staining; maternal red blood cells remain unstained (ghost cells). The Kleihauer-Betke test can be helpful in Rh- mothers to roughly quantify the volume of maternal-fetal hemorrhage. All Rhpatients with a positive test should be treated with Rh- immune globulin (300 µg initially and a positive test should be repeated in 24-48 h to investigate continuing fetomaternal hemorrhage). In Rh- pregnant women, administration of Rho(D) immune globulin (Rho-GAM) is unnecessary after insignificant superficial injury confined to an extremity. After any other trauma, the immune globulin should be administered within 72 h to all Rh- women, including those who are at less than 12 weeks of gestation and those who have minimal injuries [47]. One dose (300 µg) of the immune globulin is sufficient in 90 % of cases of FMH, because most FMH are less than 30 ml of blood [47]. Additional dose of $300 \ \mu g$ for each 30 ml of estimated fetomaternal
 Table 10.13
 Radiation exposure for the unshielded uterus in various imaging studies

Uterine radiation dose (rad)			
Plain film radiography			
0.133-0.92			
0.064-0.33			
Undetectable			
0.0003-0.0043			
< 0.001			
0.0016-0.012			
0.01-0.21			
0.142-2.2 (mean 0.2)			
0.154–0.527			
0.031-4.0			
< 0.001			
Computed tomography			
3.0–3.5			
2.8-4.6			
< 0.05			
1.95-5.0			
0.01-0.59			

hemorrhage is administered to reduce the risk of isoimmunization. Therefore, Kleihauer-Betke test is unnecessary [41, 47, 53, 360], unless a FMH needs to be quantified for accurate dosing of the immune globulin [10, 47]. A Kleihauer-Betke test is not predictive of fetal outcome [10, 41, 47, 53, 118].

In urban medical centers, 13 % of pregnant patients admitted for trauma have detectable levels of alcohol, and 12 % have positive toxicology screening results [57]. Therefore, alcohol levels and toxicology should be obtained during diagnostic workup.

10.3.3.2 Radiography Fetal Radiation Exposure

Patients and physicians commonly are concerned about fetal exposure to radiation, but adverse effects are unlikely at less than 5–10 radiationabsorbed doses (rads) [47, 236, 361, 362]. Less than 1 % of trauma patients are exposed to more than 3 rads (Table 10.13) [39, 47, 360, 362, 363]. However, the risk to the fetus of a 1 rad (1,000 mrad) exposure, approximately 0.003 %, is >1,000 times smaller than the spontaneous risks of malformations, abortions, or genetic disease. Intrauterine exposure to 10 rad does not appear to cause a significant increase in congenital malformations, intrauterine growth retardation, or miscarriage but is associated with a small increase in the number of childhood cancers. Poor growth, mental retardation, central nervous system defects, and microcephaly are the most common adverse events associated with extremely large doses of fetal radiation [236, 361]. The relative risk (RR) of childhood cancers is greatest when a fetus is exposed to radiation in the first trimester (RR 3.19) and is especially high when exposure occurs before 8 weeks of gestation (RR 4.60) [360]. In a study of 19,889 children exposed to radiation in utero and 35,753 children without such exposure, radiation exposure was not found to be linked to childhood cancer [364]. In another study of 39,166 children with in utero radiation exposure, a lower rate of leukemia was found among the exposed children than in the age-matched general population [365]. When the results of these and four other studies were combined, the overall RR of in utero radiation was not statistically different from that of the general population [360]. After 15 weeks of gestation, fetuses are unlikely to be affected by radiation [360, 361]. Fetal doses from identical procedures vary among pregnant women and are lower in obese women [366].

Use of Intravenous Iodinated Contrast

Intravenous iodinated contrast crosses the placenta and is therefore classified as a US Food and Drug Administration category B drug. Its known risk is free iodine uptake by the fetal thyroid gland early in pregnancy, with the potential risk of inducing a hypothyroid state. Animal studies with intravenous iodinated contrast have shown no fetal risk, but no controlled studies on pregnant women have been performed and theoretic risks remain [367].

Roentgenogram

Roentgenogram of the abdomen can show pneumoperitoneum if the shallow viscera are injured through visceral wall. Also bullet or fragments of the bullet (Figs. 10.23 and 10.24) can be found.



Fig. 10.23 A small fetus lying transversely across the pelvis and metallic fragments adjacent to the right iliac bone [359]



Fig. 10.24 Bullet inside the uterine cavity and the fetal head in vertex position [358]

10.3.3.3 Ultrasonography Maternal Status

Ultrasonography misses 50–80 % of placental abruptions [38, 118, 237, 368], but rapidly and safely determines fetal heart tone, placental location, gestational age, and amniotic uid index [41, 313]. Ultrasound examination is particularly helpful with maternal tachycardia, when the fetal and maternal heart rates may be difficult to distinguish with Doppler. Based on limited data,

most obstetric ultrasonography results that are obtained after trauma are normal [39, 41, 53, 118, 215]. Few fetuses survive when ultrasonography detects evidence of fetal trauma (Fig. 10.25a) [39, 41, 53, 118, 215]. The benefit of a biophysical profile after trauma is unknown [215]. The accuracy of ultrasonography greatly depends on operator experience and maternal body habitus. Maternal pulsation can mimic fetal bradycardia or cause fetal movement, leading to unnecessary emergency deliveries in cases of fetal demise. Ultrasonography commonly is used to reassure the mother after noncatastrophic trauma, but this practice has not been studied.

Fetal Status

Doppler ow measurements of the umbilical artery may reveal high placental resistance associated with intrauterine growth retardation [369]. Oligo- or anhydramnios in this setting would raise suspicions of a diagnosis of placental insufficiency. All fetal organs should be examined and evaluated (Fig. 10.26).

10.3.3.4 Abdominal CT Scan

It is used when the ultrasound examination is not diagnostic and unequivocal. The risk and benefits should be weighed on every pregnant patient. Sometimes abdominal ultrasound shows free intraperitoneal uid without obvious cause, and if the primary cause of the FF dictates the indication for the operation, CT is performed (Fig. 10.25b, c).

10.3.3.5 Peritoneal Lavage

If needed, open diagnostic peritoneal lavage, in which the peritoneum is visualized directly, or fistulogram is safe and accurate in pregnant women and was previously used more in the conservative management of stable lower abdominal penetrating injury during pregnancy before the era of modern imaging techniques [7, 37, 47, 133, 371].

The complete diagnostic algorithm is presented on Fig. 10.27.



Fig. 10.25 Images in a 20-year-old woman in the first trimester of pregnancy who was involved in a high-speed motor vehicle accident that resulted in splenic laceration that was managed without intervention. (a) Longitudinal US image of pelvis shows free uid (*arrow*) in cul-de-sac and an intrauterine (U) pregnancy. A Foley catheter (F) is present within the bladder. (b) Transverse helical CT scan of abdomen shows laceration (*arrow*) in posterior aspect of spleen but no substantial free uid. (c) Transverse CT scan of pelvis shows an enlarged uterus (U) with gestational sac and free uid (*arrow*) in the cul-de-sac [279]
10.3.4 Treatment

10.3.4.1 General Principles

Liberal administration of oxygen and uids when the bicarbonate level is low improves tissue perfusion and fetal oxygenation [37, 40].

Tetanus Prophylaxis

Tetanus is a rare, potentially fatal disease caused by the anaerobe *Clostridium tetani*. Wounds that are crushed, devitalized, or contaminated with dirt or rust are considered to be tetanus prone. Open fractures, punctures, and abscesses are also associated, but severity of the wound does not determine the risk. All wounds should be cleaned



Fig. 10.26 Ultrasonographic finding demonstration of fetal intracranial hemorrhage after maternal physical abuse [370]

and debrided if necessary. Tetanus toxoid should be given if the last booster was more than 10 years prior. If a vaccination history is unknown, tetanus toxoid can be considered when convenient. If the last immunization was >10 years ago, then tetanus immune globulin should be given. The tetanus toxoid dose is 5 IU i.m., while tetanus immune globulin prophylaxis dosing is 250 or 500 units i.m. (in opposite extremity to tetanus toxoid) [47].

10.3.4.2 Gunshot Wounds

Proposals for management of such patients vary widely. In 1941, Bost indicated that the uterus should be emptied by Cesarean section, at almost any stage of pregnancy [372]. Eckerling and Teaff in 1950 stated categorically that the injured gravid uterus must be emptied by Cesarean section, irrespective of the viability of the fetus, and particularly if the injured woman was in labor [373]. Their rationale was to avert the possibility of a ruptured uterus with labor and also to spare the injured patients of the additional heavy physical strain of labor and delivery, during the early postoperative period.

Conservative Treatment

Traditionally the presence of penetrating abdominal trauma necessitates surgical exploration. Mandatory explorative laparotomy for all gunshot wounds to the abdomen has been challenged first by Shaftan [374]. Accumulating data suggests



a more selective approach [133, 353, 371, 375] but high-velocity gunshot wounds to the abdomen universally require exploratory laparotomy, given the high likelihood of intra-abdominal injury to the mother.

A distinction is made between upper and lower abdominal penetrating wounds. In general, explorative laparotomy for all upper abdominal wounds is advocated. A major reason is that compression of bowel into the upper abdomen increases the likelihood of visceral injury. Another reason is that diaphragmatic lacerations must be ruled out [371]. Awwad et al. [353] suggested conservative management of anterior abdominal entry wounds below the level of the uterine fundus. Iliya et al. [376] found a low incidence of life-threatening injury in pregnant patients and proposed the following criteria for conservative management:

- Fetus is dead.
- Entrance wound is below the level of the fundus.
- Bullet is radiographically shown to be in the uterus.
- Maternal evaluation is reassuring.
- Hematuria or proctorrhagia must be absent.

Medications

Regular contractions may signify placental abruption. Administration of tocolytics could compromise the fetus by delaying the diagnosis of placental abruption and consequently delaying delivery [Evidence level B] [118, 215].

Surgical Treatment

Kobak and Hurwitz recommended that all such patients should be subjected to immediate laparotomy as in the case of any patient with a gunshot wound of the abdomen [377]. The subsequent treatment depends upon several factors. If the fetus is dead or previable and the uterine damage is not extensive, the uterus may be sutured and a vaginal delivery allowed. The uterus is capable of a satisfactory, normal labor if the wound is small and well repaired, without danger of rupturing. Extensive uterine damage would be an indication for Cesarean section or possibly hysterectomy. Bowel perforation at that time did not carry higher mortality because all patients underwent laparotomy and all bowel lesions were repaired.

Obstetric Management

Carugno et al. noted that labor, whether spontaneous or induced, was almost always well tolerated by wounded patients as also confirmed by others [358]. On the other hand, if the fetus is viable (i.e., ≥ 28 weeks or $\geq 1,000$ g) and alive, immediate abdominal delivery is the treatment of choice [377–379]. Goff and Muntz favor prompt Cesarean section delivery of viable fetuses that survive the initial injury after maternal stabilization, with the aim of reducing the risk of delayed intrauterine death from occult trauma to the fetus or placental bed [380]. Browns et al. suggest that Cesarean section is absolutely indicated if the fetus is alive and near term, if the diagnosis of placenta hemorrhage is made or suspected, and if maternal injury necessitates laparotomy [381].

If there is an indication for Cesarean section, the baby should also be examined and all injuries noted. Figure 10.28 shows the newborn with superficial wound 8 cm long over his left scapula.



Fig. 10.28 Photograph of newborn infant showing superficial wound over the left scapula [359]

The extremities of the wound were healed, but its central portion was open for a distance of about 2.5 cm and was filled with healthy granulation tissue. There was no evidence of skeletal injury. Figure 10.29 shows similar case with the superficial wound over scapula due to gunshot wound to the pregnant abdomen.

10.3.4.3 Stab Wounds

Conservative Management

Most stab wounds without maternal hard signs, such as hypotension, evisceration, hemorrhage, or peritonitis, can be managed nonoperatively (Fig. 10.30). Local wound exploration



Fig. 10.29 Superficial wounds on baby's left scapular area and left shoulder (*arrows*) [358]



Fig. 10.30 Treatment algorithm for *penetrating* abdominal trauma in pregnancy [382]

and diagnostic laparoscopy are other options to diagnose intra-abdominal injury resulting from a low-velocity stab wound.

Obstetric Management

Fetal trauma after stabbing injuries to the uterine cavity occurred in 93 % (13/14) of such cases reported by Sakala and Kort, and 47 % (9/19) of fetuses died after stabbings to the maternal abdomen [371]. Kaloo et al. therefore recommend that third trimester fetuses subjected to stabbing injuries should therefore be delivered promptly [383].

Brief observation (4–6 h external fetal monitoring):

- Maternal trauma is minor.
- Mother is hemodynamically stable.
- Primary evaluation negative.
- FAST-US negative for intra-abdominal uid.
- No obstetric complaints.
- <6 contractions per hour.
- Class I FHR pattern.
- Normal examination and laboratory data.

Prolonged observation (24–48 h EFM):

- Multiple or severe maternal injuries.
- Mother hemodynamically unstable.
- Obstetric symptoms are present (bleeding, ROM).
- >6 contractions per hour during first 4-6 h.
- Abnormal FHR pattern or deceleration on CTG.
- Abnormal examination (e.g., fundal tenderness).
- Abnormal laboratory data (e.g., +KB, abnormal fibrinogen).

Surgical Treatment

Treatment algorithm for penetrating abdominal trauma is presented on Fig. 10.30. Surgical exploration for an abdominal penetrating wound is not an absolute indication for the removal of the fetus from an uninjured uterus. The performance of a Cesarean section significantly increases blood loss and operative time. The risk of precipitating labor after explorative laparotomy is negligible, if proper care is taken [375]. Emptying an uninjured uterus is justified only if the uterine size limits either adequate abdominal exploration or repair of extrauterine injuries or in the presence of non-reassuring fetal status. It should be stressed that Cesarean sections may have beneficial effects on maternal resuscitation due to elimination of the low-resistance uteroplacental circulation [7, 54]. In patients with fetal death, it is advisable to afford delivery by induction of labor rather than uterine evacuation at the time of laparotomy [133, 371, 375]. In the rare occurrence of patients who present in the perimortem state with a viable fetus, Cesarean section should be considered (see next section "Emergency cesarean section").

10.3.4.4 Emergency Cesarean Section

Emergency Cesarean section performed at >25 weeks of gestation for specific indications following trauma is associated with 45 % fetal survival and 72 % maternal survival [234].

Cardiac Arrest and Perimortem Cesarean Section

The difficulty in performing cardiopulmonary resuscitation in pregnant women in the third trimester is that the uterus is in the supine position and occludes the vena cava. Cardiopulmonary resuscitation is described in detail in Sect. 10.1.6. Optimization of cardiac output and perfusion of the uterus via left thoracotomy and open cardiac massage along with emergency Cesarean section should be considered. By the time the mother has suffered a cardiac arrest from trauma, the fetus has already experienced severe hypoxia. Cesarean delivery may be indicated if it can be performed within 5-15 min after loss of pulse in the mother perhaps even later, if fetal vital signs persist. Cardiopulmonary resuscitation must be continued until delivery is accomplished. Delivery has also been reported to allow

successful maternal resuscitation. The decision to proceed with postmortem delivery must be made quickly by the traumatologist and obstetrician; hemostasis and antisepsis become secondary issues. Neonatologists must be available.

Perimortem Cesarean section rarely is required [234] but is an ethically difficult decision for emergency medicine resuscitation teams. The procedure covers emergency delivery during the ongoing maternal cardiopulmonary resuscitation where the mother has no sign of recovery afterward with or without infant survival [384].

Historically, the first data about perimortem Cesarean section was the Roman decree (Lex Cesare, or law of Caesar). The purpose of this ancient law was based on religious rituals rather than attempts for survival of either the newborn or mother. According to the law of Caesar, the unborn infants should be separated from their mothers' bodies after death. Some infants did survive. It was reported that several mythological and ancient historical figures had been born in this fashion, including the Greek physician Asklepios [125]. The first modern approach to perimortem Cesarean deliveries was reported by Katz et al. in 1986 [312, 385]. Up to 2011 there were 38 case reports of perimortem Cesarean section published and the most common causes of maternal arrests included trauma, pulmonary embolism, cardiac causes, sepsis, and eclampsia [385, 386]. Perimortem Cesarean section is an extremely emotional and often futile exercise and should only be considered for gestations >24 week. If the mother has had cardiopulmonary resuscitation for >4-5 min, perimortem Cesarean section is unlikely to result in a viable normal infant. Therefore, although supporting data are limited, consideration should be given to performing emergency Cesarean delivery after 4 min of cardiopulmonary arrest, both to increase the chances of fetal survival and to aid effective maternal resuscitation (Fig. 10.31) [47, 312]. In cases of emergency center thoracotomy, recall that the aorta is often cross-clamped, further adding to the time of uterine hypoperfusion and decreasing the likelihood of a favorable outcome [25].

Perimortem Cesarean section must not be delayed for ultrasonography. Before making the

abdominal incision, the surgeon must ensure that fundal height is several fingerbreadths above the umbilicus, ensuring adequate gestational age. The appropriate incision for a perimortem Cesarean section is from the xyphoid to the symphysis pubis through all layers of the abdominal wall and peritoneum. When the uterus is identified, a vertical uterine incision is made, and if the placenta is anterior, it should be incised as well. To deliver the infant, the gynecologist/surgeon opens the uterus, clamps and cuts the cord, and begins infant resuscitation. Efforts at maternal resuscitation should continue simultaneously, as there are reported cases of maternal survival after the delivery of the infant [387].

Before 23 weeks' gestational age, delivery of the fetus may not improve maternal venous return. Therefore, aggressive maternal resuscitation is the only indicated intervention [311]. Even a case of perimortem Cesarean section after 7 min of unsuccessful maternal cardiopulmonary resuscitation is published with the delivery of the newborn with Apgar 0. The newborn was intubated; ventilation and external chest compressions were started. After 5 min of neonatal cardiopulmonary resuscitation, cardiac activity was regained and improvement in skin color observed. There is no data about further newborn progress except that it was in neonatal intensive care unit with uncertain neurologic outcome [386].

Salvageable Infant

The most important finding is the definition of a subgroup of infants who are potentially salvageable. In this group of patients, defined by an estimated gestational age ≥ 26 weeks and the presence of fetal heart tones (FHTs), the survival rate was 75 %. Survival was independent of maternal distress but clearly related to the presence of fetal monitoring and early recognition of fetal distress. There were no survivors in fetuses having no FHTs. This supports the premise that fetal viability is directly related to the presence or absence of FHTs on admission. As such, the presence of FHTs is a simple, rapid, reproducible, and profoundly important marker of fetal viability. The recommendation is that the Doppler assessment of FHTs is a component of the primary



Fig. 10.31 Clinical algorithm for emergency Cesarean section and perimortem Cesarean section. The pregnant trauma patient is assessed for fetal heart tone (*FHT*) and estimated gestational age (*EGA*). If FHT is present and

EGA is \geq 26 weeks, fetal monitoring is required. Fetal or maternal distress mandates emergency Cesarean section. Perimortem Cesarean section is performed if cardiopulmonary resuscitation is in progress [234]

survey performed on trauma patients during the third trimester of pregnancy. This should be accomplished simultaneously with the assessment of maternal circulatory integrity during the ABCs of the trauma resuscitation [388]. If FHTs are absent, the pregnancy should be ignored and treatment directed solely at maternal survival.

Data from leading neonatal centers in the nontraumatic setting show that survival of infants born from 23 to 25 weeks' gestation increases with each additional week of gestation [389, 390]. However, the overall neonatal survival rate for infants born during this early gestational period remains less than 40 % [234]. Of those who survived, 6–40 % have moderate to serious disabilities and many have neurobehavioral dysfunction and poor spontaneous school performance [391]. As noted previously, high admission FHR values may be expected for patients arriving at the ED soon after the start of maternal hemorrhage. Furthermore, obstetric practice in the nontraumatic setting has documented baseline FHR to be less predictive of fetal stress than baseline variability and periodic change assessment of the FHR [392]. Lack of knowledge of baseline FHR prior to trauma and the wide variability (20/min) of FHR under normal physiological conditions [393] further degrade the predictive utility of admission FHRs.

Although it is ideal to inform the prospective parents regarding fetal outcome and the financial and emotional consequences of profound prematurity, this is not possible in the trauma setting where the patients are often critically ill or sedated, families are unavailable, and the decision-making process is obscure. Consequently, it is recommendation that fetal viability in the trauma patient should be defined at age 26 weeks. This recommendation changes the previous recommendations in the literature from 28 weeks [394], because 80 % of infants with an estimated gestational age of 26-28 weeks survived in series by Morris et al. [234]. This study also shows that even in the most profoundly injured mother, manifested by an ISS >25, fetal survival was 78 %. This same critically ill population had a maternal survival rate of only 44 %, illustrating the need for emergency Cesarean section at the first indication of fetal distress. Recognition of fetal distress is critical. In this study, fetal distress was defined as a FHR < 100, prolonged deceleration for more than 60 s, or recurrent late decelerations. Although maternal survival in the presence of a <16 was 100 %, fetal survival was only 73 % [234], supporting previously published reports that even minor maternal injury can result in death of the fetus [259]. Of more concern was the finding that 60 % of these infant deaths occurred in mothers with minor injury and delayed Cesarean sections in the presence of fetal distress. This may well represent delayed recognition of fetal distress or delayed Cesarean section in a misguided belief that the intrauterine environment is superior to delivery.

 Table 10.14
 Indications for emergent Cesarean section

 in gunshot wounds of the abdomen in pregnancy

Surgical	
Pregnant uterus mechanically limits explora surgical repair	tion or
Fetal	
Hemorrhage	
Interference with fetal-maternal exchange	
Infection	

ACOG has published guidelines on performing Cesarean sections for mothers in extremis following medical disasters, i.e., amniotic uid embolism, cardiac arrest, etc. (www.acog.org). These could be extrapolated to similar physiological insults to a pregnant trauma patient. Fetal survival rates of 70 % have been reported for fetuses of at least 25 weeks of gestation who are delivered within 5 min of maternal death [312]. Incidentally, these authors revisited their 1986 recommendations in 2005 and documented 38 cases of perimortem Cesarean section with all fetuses surviving initially but 4 dying of complications from prematurity and anoxia [385]. All mothers survived except for one, who died of complications of her amniotic uid embolism.

Gunshot Wounds

Algorithm is somewhat different in gunshot wounds. While exploration is the management of choice in bullet wounds of the abdomen, Cesarean section is not mandatory and indications are listed in the Table 10.14 [395]:

Since infants have been born alive with soft tissue and visceral injuries, the hazards of prematurity must be weighed against the potential benefits of operation to the injured premature infant delivered by Cesarean section. When fetal weight approaches 2,500 g, these hazards are greatly diminished. Vaginal delivery, even in the immediate postoperative period, has been shown to have no deleterious effect on the mother [373, 377, 378].

Conservatism could be exercised in the management of the uterine wounds, since pregnancies have followed repair of extensive traumatic wounds [352, 373, 377].

10.3.5 Prognosis

10.3.5.1 Maternal Outcome

The maternal mortality rate from gunshot and stab injuries to the abdomen is less than that of nonpregnant women, due to the protective effect of the uterus [133, 353, 371, 375, 380]. The gravid uterus during late pregnancy acts to shield other abdominal viscera as well as to displace and compress the small bowel. The uterus also diminishes the velocity of a missile and thereby decreases its ability to penetrate other organs. The musculature of the pregnant uterus is relatively dense and most of the traumatic force is transmitted to the muscle. Moreover, the amniotic uid and the fetus also contribute to slowing the bullet. Hence, injury to other organs is relatively rate [375].

The mortality rate of abdominal gunshot wounds in general population is proportional to the number of organs injured [396–398]. Associated injury occurred in only 24 % [377], 27 % [352], and 38 % [399] of the victims in three series of gunshot wounds of the pregnant uterus. Maternal mortality rate is 7–10.5 % [347, 400]. Half of these maternal deaths were due to severe head injury, the result similar to other previous reports [15, 185, 337]. Six patients were admitted with evidence of shock resulting in 4 maternal and 4 fetal deaths (66.6 %) [400]. The penetrating trauma group had a longer hospital length of stay (7±9 vs. 4±8) as compared to the blunt trauma group [347].

Thirty-three cases of gunshot wounds of the pregnant uterus were reported by Kobak and Hurwitz during 1845–1954 [377]. There were three maternal deaths, all of which occurred before 1912. Fetal mortality was 55 % among those patients who were judged to have a viable fetus at the time of injury. There were 15 vaginal deliveries among the 33 cases reported, in all of which labor commenced within a few hours up to 17 days after the accident.

10.3.5.2 Fetal Outcome

Pregnancy loss was significantly greater in women in the second trimester of pregnancy compared to the first trimester. Some studies have reported that the second trimester represented the most vulnerable period for all types of fetal trauma because the gravid uterus ascends out of the bony pelvis in the cephalad direction to reach the level of the umbilicus by 24 weeks; here the gravid uterus may sustain direct traumatic injury. In the third trimester, the fetus is well protected by the amniotic uid [24, 343, 401]. However, in both gunshot and stab wounds, as pregnancy progresses, the fetus presents a larger target and is more likely to sustain injury [133, 353, 371, 375, 380]. Usually, the fetus has a worse prognosis than the mother, with an injury rate of 59-80 % and a perinatal mortality rate of 41–71 % [348, 402, 403]. The perinatal mortality for the years 1957–1967 was 71 % [399], unchanged from the period 1845 to 1964 [352]. This figure is considerably higher than the 59 % of infants who sustained intrauterine injury or damage to the cord and placenta in the series in the years after 1967 [399]. In the period 1845–1954, fetal mortality was 55 % among those patients who were judged to have a viable fetus at the time of injury [377]. In the same period the fetal mortality among those who had vaginal deliveries was 66 %; among those who had abdominal deliveries, it was 46 %.

According to some reports, fetal injuries are in range of 60–90 % and gunshot wounds commonly lead to fetal death, with a perinatal mortality of up to 70 % [133, 350, 375]. Fetal trauma after stabbing injuries to the uterine cavity occurred in 93 % (13/14) of such cases reported by Sakala and Kort with fetal mortality of 47 % [371]. Others found fetal mortality rate of 73 % after penetrating maternal abdominal trauma [347].

Maternal Injuries and the Risk of Birth Defects

Few studies have examined the association between maternal injuries and birth defects. A 1969 case-control study reported an increased incidence of birth defects among women who experienced "accidents" (not further defined) in the first trimester [404] and noted that defects of the central nervous system (CNS), in particular, appeared to be associated with experiencing an accident in early pregnancy. Limited data from more recent case-series studies also suggest that maternal trauma may be associated with CNS damage in the fetus, especially hydrocephaly [152, 153, 405]. The results stratified by intention suggest that three of the associations observed when all injuries were considered, those for longitudinal limb deficiency, gastroschisis, and hypoplastic left heart syndrome, might be driven by intentionally in icted injuries [30]. The majority of the intentional injuries reported in National Birth Defects Prevention Study were the result of intimate partner abuse and these types of injuries could be more stressful for the mother. Associations have been observed between maternal stress during pregnancy and several birth defects, including conotruncal heart defects [151, 406], neural tube defects [151, 407, 408], and orofacial clefts [151, 407, 409]. Periconceptional injuries were associated with interrupted aortic arch type B, atrioventricular septal defect, pulmonary atresia, tricuspid atresia, hypoplastic left heart syndrome, anorectal atresia/stenosis, longitudinal limb deficiency, and gastroschisis. Associations with longitudinal limb deficiency, gastroschisis, and hypoplastic left heart syndrome were stronger for intentional injuries. This analysis was hypothesis generating, with many associations tested. Further research is warranted [30].

Although any maternal injury during pregnancy could be stressful for a woman, stress due to intimate partner violence could be both acute (during an attack) and chronic, from being in an abusive relationship. Intentional injuries are also related to many other factors that might cause or be related to other causes of birth defects. In an analysis of the *National Birth Defects Prevention Study* control mothers, we observed a higher prevalence of alcohol and cigarette use during pregnancy among women who reported an intentional injury [31]. Alcohol use and cigarette use during pregnancy are associated with increased risk for birth defects [410, 411].

References

 Weiss HB, Sauber-Schatz EK, Cook LJ. The epidemiology of pregnancy-associated emergency department injury visits and their impact on birth outcomes. Accid Anal Prev. 2008;40:1088–95.

- Shah KH, Simons RK, Holbrook T, et al. Trauma in pregnancy: maternal and fetal outcomes. J Trauma. 1998;45:83–6.
- Vivian-Taylor J, Roberts CL, Chen JS, Ford JB. Motor vehicle accidents during pregnancy: a populationbased study. Br J Obstet Gynecol. 2012;119:499–503.
- Caldwell E, Sugrue M, Johansson K, et al. South Western Sydney Area Health Service Regional Trauma Registry Report on 5 years, 1995 to 1999. Sydney: SWSAHS; 2000.
- Mack KA. Fatal and nonfatal unintentional injuries in adult women, United States. J Womens Health. 2004;13:754–63.
- 6. Griswold RA, Collier HS. Blunt abdominal trauma. Int Abstr Surg. 1961;112:309–29.
- Kuhlmann RD, Cruikshank DP. Maternal trauma during pregnancy. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 1994;37:274–93.
- Vaizey CJ, Jacobson MJ, Cross FW. Trauma in pregnancy. Br J Surg. 1994;81:1406–15.
- Rogers FB, Rozycki GS, Osler TM, et al. A multiinstitutional study of factors associated with fetal death in injured pregnant patients. Arch Surg. 1999;134:1274–7.
- Connolly AM, Katz VL, Bash KL, et al. Trauma and pregnancy. Am J Perinatol. 1997;14:331–6.
- 11. Jacob S, Bloebaum L, Shah G, Varner MW. Maternal mortality in Utah. Obstet Gynecol. 1998;91:187–91.
- Lavery JP, Staten-McCormick M. Management of moderate to severe trauma in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am. 1995;22:69–90.
- Weiss HB. Pregnancy associated injury hospitalizations in Pennsylvania, 1995. Ann Emerg Med. 1999;34:626–36.
- Timms MR, Boyd CR, Gongaware RD. Blunt and penetrating trauma during pregnancy: four cases. J Med Assoc Ga. 1985;74:158–61.
- Timberlake GA, McSwain Jr NE. Trauma in pregnancy: a 10-year perspective. Am Surg. 1989;55:151–3.
- Weiss HB, Songer TJ, Fabio A. Fetal deaths related to maternal injury. J Am Med Assoc. 2001;286:1863–8.
- Guth AA, Pachter HL. Domestic violence and the trauma surgeon. Am J Surg. 2000;179:134–40.
- Esposito TJ. Trauma during pregnancy. Emerg Med Clin North Am. 1994;12:167–99.
- Goodwin H, Holmes JF, Wisner DH. Abdominal ultrasound examination in pregnant trauma patients. J Trauma. 2001;50:689–94.
- 20. Grossman NB. Blunt trauma in pregnancy. Am Fam Physician. 2004;70:1303–10.
- Harvey MG, Troiano NH. Trauma during pregnancy. NAACOGS Clin Issu Perinat Womens Health Nurs. 1992;3:521–9.
- Ikossi DG, Lazar AA, Morabito D, et al. Profile of mothers at risk: an analysis of injury and pregnancy loss in 1,195 trauma patients. J Am Coll Surg. 2005;200:49–56.
- Henderson SO, Mallon WK. Trauma in pregnancy. Emerg Med Clin North Am. 1998;16:209–28.
- Kuczkowski KM. Trauma during pregnancy: a situation pregnant with danger. Acta Anaesthesiol Belg. 2005;56:13–8.

- Mattox KL, Goetzl L. Trauma in pregnancy. Crit Care Med. 2005;33(10 Suppl):S385–9.
- Poole Jr GV, Martin JN, Perry KG, et al. Trauma in pregnancy: the role of interpersonal violence. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1996;174:1873–8.
- Hoyert DL. Maternal mortality and related concepts. National center for health statistics. Vital Health Stat 3. 2007;33:1–20.
- Patterson SK, Snider CC, Meyer DS, et al. The consequences of high-risk behavior: trauma during pregnancy. J Trauma Inj Infect Crit Care. 2007;62:1015–20.
- Schiff MA, Holt VL. Pregnancy outcomes following hospitalization for motor vehicle crashes in Washington state from 1989 to 2001. Am J Epidemiol. 2005;161:503–10.
- Tinker SC, Reefhuis J, Dellinger AM, Jamieson DJ. Maternal injuries during the periconceptional period and the risk of birth defects, National Birth Defects Prevention Study, 1997–2005. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol. 2011;25:487–96.
- Tinker SC, Reefhuis J, Dellinger AM, Jamieson DJ. Epidemiology of maternal injuries during pregnancy in a population-based study, 1997–2005. J Womens Health. 2010;19:2211–8.
- 32. Shah NR, Bracken MB. A systematic review and metaanalysis of prospective studies on the association between maternal cigarette smoking and preterm delivery. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2000;182:465–72.
- Rasmussen SA, Chu SY, Kim SY, et al. Maternal obesity and risk of neural tube defects: a metaanalysis. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2008;198:611–9.
- Khashan AS, Kenny LC. The effects of maternal body mass index on pregnancy outcome. Eur J Epidemiol. 2009;24:697–705.
- American Academy of Pediatrics, American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. Guidelines for perinatal care, 6th ed. Elk Grove Village: AAP/ Washington, DC: ACOG; 2007.
- American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. ACOG committee opinion No. 422: at-risk drinking and illicit drug use: ethical issues in obstetric and gynecologic practice. Obstet Gynecol. 2008;112:1449–60.
- Esposito TJ, Gens DR, Smith LG, et al. Trauma during pregnancy. A review of 79 cases. Arch Surg. 1991;126:1073–8.
- 38. Curet MJ, Schermer CR, Demarest GB, et al. Predictors of outcome in trauma during pregnancy: identification of patients who can be monitored for less than 6 hours. J Trauma. 2000;49:18–25.
- Drost TF, Rosemurgy AS, Sherman HF, et al. Major trauma in pregnant women: maternal/fetal outcome. J Trauma. 1990;30:574–8.
- Scorpio RJ, Esposito TJ, Smith LG, Gens DR. Blunt trauma during pregnancy: factors affecting fetal outcome. J Trauma. 1992;32:213–6.
- Dahmus M, Sibai B. Blunt abdominal trauma: are there any predictive factors for abruption placentae or maternal-fetal distress? Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1993;169:1054–9.

- Hyde LK, Cook LJ, Olson LM, et al. Effect of motor vehicle crashes on adverse fetal outcomes. Obstet Gynecol. 2003;102:279–86.
- 43. Pearlman MD, Klinich KD, Schneider LW, et al. A comprehensive program to improve safety for pregnant women and fetuses in motor vehicle crashes: a preliminary report. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2000;182: 1554–64.
- 44. Rose PG, Strohm MT, Zuspan FP. Fetomaternal haemorrhage following trauma. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1985;153:844–7.
- 45. Wolf ME, Alexander BH, Rivara FP, et al. A retrospective cohort study of seatbelt use and pregnancy outcome after a motor vehicle crash. J Trauma. 1993; 34:116–9.
- 46. Taylor AJ, McGwin Jr G, Sharp CE, et al. Seatbelt use during pregnancy: a comparison of women in two prenatal care settings. Matern Child Health J. 2005;9:173–9.
- ACOG Educational Bulletin. Obstetric aspects of trauma management. Number 251, September 1998. American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 1999;64:87–94.
- Hedin LW, Janson PO. Domestic violence during pregnancy. The prevalence of physical injuries, substance use, abortions and miscarriages. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2000;79:625–30.
- Shah AJ, Kilcline BA. Trauma in pregnancy. Emerg Med Clin North Am. 2003;21:615–29.
- Coleman MT, Trianfo VA, Rund DA. Nonobstetric emergencies in pregnancy: trauma and surgical conditions. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1997;177:497–502.
- 51. Fisher M, Rivkind AJ. Trauma in pregnancy. Harefuah. 2004;143:733–6, 765.
- Weintraub AY, Leron E, Mazor M. The pathophysiology of trauma in pregnancy: a review. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2006;19:601–5.
- 53. Baerga-Varela Y, Zietlow SP, Bannon MP, et al. Trauma in pregnancy. Mayo Clin Proc. 2000;75:1243–8.
- 54. Tsuei BJ. Assessment of the pregnant trauma patient. Injury. 2006;37:367–73.
- Pearlman MD. Motor vehicle crashes, pregnancy loss and preterm labor. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 1997; 57:127–32.
- Corsi PR, Rasslan S, de Oliveira LB, et al. Trauma in pregnant women: analysis of maternal and fetal mortality. Injury. 1999;30:239–43.
- Kissinger DP, Rozycki GS, Morris Jr JA, et al. Trauma in pregnancy. Predicting pregnancy outcome. Arch Surg. 1991;126:1079–86.
- Morris S, Stacey M. Resuscitation in pregnancy. Br Med J. 2003;327:1277–9.
- Chulu A, Kuczkowski KM. Anaesthetic management of the parturient with massive peripartum haemorrhage and fetal demise. Anaesthesia. 2003;58:933–4.
- Baker DP. Trauma in the pregnant patient. Surg Clin North Am. 1982;62:275–89.
- Romney SL, Gabel PV, Takeda Y. Experimental hemorrhage in late pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1963;87:636–49.

- Hoff WS, D'Amelio LF, Tinkoff GH, et al. Maternal predictors of fetal demise in trauma during pregnancy. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1991;172:175–80.
- Bowdler N, Faix RG, Elkins T. Fetal skull fracture and brain injury after a maternal automobile accident. A case report. J Reprod Med. 1987;32:375–8.
- Evrard JR, Sturner WQ, Murray EJ. Fetal skull fracture from an automobile accident. Am J Forensic Med Pathol. 1989;10:232–4.
- 65. Haiti R, Ko K. In utero skull fracture: case report. J Trauma. 1996;41:549–52.
- Mendelsohn ME, Karas RH. The protective effects of estrogen on the cardiovascular system. N Engl J Med. 1999;340:1801–11.
- 67. Knoferl MW, Diodato MD, Angele MK, et al. Do female sex steroids adversely or beneficially affect the depressed immune responses in males after traumahemorrhage? Arch Surg. 2000;135:425–33.
- Angele MK, Schwacha MG, Ayala A, Chaudry IH. Effect of gender and sex hormones on immune responses following shock. Shock. 2000;14:81–90.
- Kuebler JF, Jarrar D, Bland KI, et al. Progesterone administration after trauma and hemorrhagic shock improves cardiovascular responses. Crit Care Med. 2003;31:1786–93.
- Deitch EA, Livingston DH, Lavery RF, et al. Hormonally active women tolerate shock-trauma better than do men. A prospective study of over 4000 trauma patients. Ann Surg. 2007;246:447–55.
- George RL, McGwin G, Metzger J, et al. The association between gender and mortality among trauma patients as modified by age. J Trauma. 2003;54:464–71.
- 72. Haider AH, Efron DT, Haut ER, et al. Mortality in adolescent girls vs boys following traumatic shock. An analysis of the National Pediatric Trauma Registry. Arch Surg. 2007;142:875–80.
- John PR, Shiozawa A, Haut ER, et al. An assessment of the impact of pregnancy on trauma mortality. Surgery. 2011;149:94–8.
- 74. Vanden Hoek TL, Morrison LJ, Shuster M, et al. Part 12: cardiac arrest in special situations: 2010 American Heart Association guidelines for cardiopulmonary resuscitation and emergency cardiovascular care. Circulation. 2010;122(18 Suppl 3):S833–8.
- American Heart Association Guidelines for Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care. Management of cardiac arrest. Circulation. 2005;112:IV-58–66.
- Dildy G, Belfort M, Saade G, et al. Critical care obstetrics. 4th ed. Malden: Blackwell Publishing; 2004. p. 691.
- American Heart Association Guidelines for Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care. Monitoring and medications. Circulation. 2005;112:IV-78–83.
- Wise A, Clark V. Strategies to manage major obstetric haemorrhage. Curr Opin Anaesthesiol. 2008;21:281–7.
- Brace V, Kernaghan D, Penney G. Learning from adverse clinical outcomes: major obstetric haemorrhage in Scotland, 2003–05. Br J Obstet Gynecol. 2007;114:1388–96.

- Mercier JF, Bonnet MP. Use of clotting factors and other prohemostatic drugs for obstetric hemorrhage. Curr Opin Anaesthesiol. 2010;23:310–6.
- Burtelow M, Riley E, Druzin M, et al. How we treat: management of life-threatening primary postpartum haemorrhage with a standardized massive transfusion protocol. Transfusion. 2007;47:1564–72.
- Mercier FJ, Van de Velde M. Major obstetric haemorrhage. Anesthesiol Clin. 2008;26:53–66.
- Mukherjee S, Arulkumaran S. Post-partum haemorrhage. Obstet Gynaecol Reprod Med. 2009;19: 121–6.
- Ketchum L, Hess JR, Hiippala S. Indications for early fresh frozen plasma, cryoprecipitate, and platelet transfusion in trauma. J Trauma. 2006;60:S51–8.
- Jansen O, Thomas R, Loudon A, Brooks A. Damage control resuscitation for patients with major trauma. Br Med J. 2009;338:1436–40.
- Holcomb JB, Jenkins D, Rhee P, et al. Damage control resuscitation: directly addressing the early coagulopathy of trauma. J Trauma. 2007;62:307–10.
- Borgman MA, Spinella PC, Perkins JG, et al. The ratio of blood products transfused affects mortality in patients receiving massive transfusions at a combat support hospital. J Trauma. 2007;63:805–13.
- Gunter OL, Au BK, Isbell JM, et al. Optimizing outcomes in damage control resuscitation: identifying blood product ratios associated with improved survival. J Trauma. 2008;65:527–34.
- Kirkman E, Watts S, Hodgetts T, et al. A proactive approach to the coagulopathy of trauma: the rationale and guidelines for treatment. J R Army Med Corps. 2008;153:302–6.
- Hodgetts TJ, Mahoney PF, Kirkman E. Damage control resuscitation. J R Army Med Corps. 2007;153: 299–300.
- Working Party Association of Anaesthetists of Great Britain and Ireland (AAGBI). Guidelines. Blood transfusion and the anaesthetist: management of massive haemorrhage. Anaesthesia. 2010;65:1153–61.
- 92. Sperry JL, Ochoa JB, Gunn SR, et al. An FFP:PPRBC transfusion ratio ≥1:1.5 is associated with a lower risk of mortality after massive transfusion. J Trauma. 2008;65:986–93.
- Malone DL, Hess JR, Fingergut A. Massive transfusion protocols around the globe and a suggestion for a common massive transfusion protocol. J Trauma. 2006;60:S91–6.
- MacLeod JBA, Lynn M, McKenney MG, et al. Early coagulopathy predicts mortality in trauma. J Trauma. 2003;55:39–44.
- Brohi K, Singh J, Heron M, Coats T. Acute traumatic coagulopathy. J Trauma. 2003;54:1127–30.
- Sihler KC, Napolitano LM. Massive transfusion: new insights. Chest. 2009;136:1654–67.
- 97. Bomken C, Mathai S, Biss T, et al. Recombinant activated factor VII (rFVIIa) in the management of major obstetric haemorrhage: a case series and a proposed guideline for use. Obstet Gynecol Int. 2009; 2009:364843.

- Welsh A, McLintock C, Gatt S, et al. Guidelines for the use of recombinant activated factor VII in massive obstetric haemorrhage. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol. 2008;48:12–6.
- Goodwin T, Breen M. Pregnancy outcome and fetomaternal hemorrhage after non-catastrophic trauma. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1990;162:665–71.
- 100. Schneider R. Muscle relaxants. In: Walls R, editor. Emergency airway management. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams Wilkins; 2000. p. 121–8.
- Rees GA, Willis BA. Resuscitation in late pregnancy. Anaesthesia. 1988;43:347–9.
- 102. Kasten GW, Martin ST. Resuscitation from bupivacaine-induced cardiovascular toxicity during partial inferior vena cava occlusion. Anesth Analg. 1986;65:341–4.
- 103. Kuczkowski KM, Ispirescu JS, Benumof JL. Trauma in pregnancy: anesthetic management of the parturient with multiple gunshot wounds to the gravid uterus and fetal injury. J Trauma. 2003;54:420.
- Kuczkowski KM. Peripartum anaesthetic management of a parturient with spinal cord injury and autonomic hyperre exia. Anaesthesia. 2003;58:823–4.
- 105. Kuczkowski KM, Fouhy SA, Greenberg M, Benumof JL. Trauma in pregnancy: anaesthetic management of the pregnant trauma victim with unstable cervical spine. Anaesthesia. 2003;58:822.
- 106. Schiff MA, Holt VL. The injury severity score in pregnant trauma patients: predicting placental abruption and fetal death. J Trauma. 2002;53:946–9.
- 107. Weiss HB, Strotmeyer S. Characteristics of pregnant women in motor vehicle crashes. Inj Prev. 2002; 8:207–10.
- Rachana C, Suraiya K, Hisham AS, et al. Prevalence and complications of physical violence during pregnancy. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Rep Biol. 2002;103:26–9.
- 109. Kuczkowski KM, Reisner LS, Benumof JL. Airway problems and new solutions for the obstetric patient. J Clin Anesth. 2003;15:552–63.
- Barker SJ. Anesthesia for trauma. Anesth Analg Suppl. 2003;96:1–6.
- 111. Warner DS. Neuroanesthesia 2000. Anesth Analg. 2000;90:1238–40.
- 112. Milos MJ. Obstetric and gynecologic trauma. In: McCort JJ, Mindeizum RE, editors. Trauma radiology. New York: Churchill Livingstone; 1990. p. 231–9.
- 113. Haycock CE. Blunt trauma in pregnancy. In: Haycock CE, editor. Trauma and pregnancy. Littleton: PSG; 1985. p. 34–43.
- 114. McAnena OJ, Moore EE, Marx JA. Initial evaluation of the patient with blunt abdominal trauma. Surg Clin North Am. 1990;70:495–515.
- DeMars JJ, Bubrich MP, Hitchcook CR. Duodenai perforation in blunt trauma. Surgery. 1979;86:632–5.
- Kelly G, Norton L, Moore C, Eisenman B. The continuing challenge of duodenal injuries. J Trauma. 1978;18:160–6.
- 117. Doan-Wiggins L. Trauma in pregnancy. In: Benrubi GI, editor. Obstetrics and gynecologic emergencies. Philadelphia: Lippincott; 1994. p. 57–76.

- Pearlman MD, Tintinelli JE, Lorenz PR. A prospective controlled study of the outcome after trauma during pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1990;162: 1502–10.
- 119. Esposito TJ, Gens DR, Smith LG, Scorpio R. Evaluation of blunt abdominal trauma occurring during pregnancy. J Trauma. 1989;29:1628–32.
- 120. Theodorou DA, Velmahos GC, Souter I, et al. Fetal death after trauma in pregnancy. Am Surg. 2000;66:809–12.
- 121. Share JC, Pursley D, Teele RL. Unsuspected hepatic injury in the neonate - diagnosis by ultrasonography. Pediatr Radiol. 1990;20:320–2.
- 122. Fries MH, Hankins GDV. Motor vehicle accident associated with minimal maternal trauma but subsequent fetal demise. Ann Emerg Med. 1989;18:301–4.
- 123. Sugrue M, Kolkman KA. Trauma during pregnancy. Aust J Rural Health. 1999;7:82–4.
- Williams JK, McClain L, Rosemurgy AS, Colorado NM. Evaluation of blunt abdominal trauma in the third trimester of pregnancy: maternal and fetal considerations. Obstet Gynecol. 1990;75:33–7.
- Ritter JW. Postmortem cesarean section. J Am Med Assoc. 1961;175:715–6.
- 126. Strong Jr TH, Lowe RA. Perimortem cesarean section. Am J Emerg Med. 1989;7:489–94.
- 127. Judich A, Kuriansky J, Engelberg I, et al. Amniotic uid embolism following blunt abdominal trauma in pregnancy. Injury. 1998;29:475–7.
- 128. Steiner PE, Lushbaugh CC. Maternal pulmonary embolism by amniotic uid as a cause of obstetric shock and unexpected deaths in obstetrics. J Am Med Assoc. 1941;117:1245–340.
- Mollison PL. Clinical aspects of Rh immunization. Am J Clin Pathol. 1973;60:287–301.
- 130. Romero VC, Pearlman M. Maternal mortality due to trauma. Semin Perinatol. 2012;36:60–7.
- 131. Greenblatt JF, Dannenberg AL, Johnson CJ. Incidence of hospitalized injuries among pregnant women in Maryland, 1979–1990. Am J Prev Med. 1997;13:374–9.
- Sugrue ME, O'Connor MC, D'Amours SK. Trauma during pregnancy. ADF Health. 2004;5:24–8.
- Van Hook JW. Trauma in pregnancy (obstetric emergencies). Clin Obstet Gynecol. 2002;45:414–24.
- Attico NB, Smith III RJ, Fitzpatrick MB. Automobile safety restraints for pregnant women and children. J Reprod Med. 1986;31:187–92.
- Klinich KD, Schneider LW, Eby B, et al. Seated anthropometry during pregnancy. 1999a. UMTRI-99-16.
- Klinich KD, Schneider LW, Moore JL, Pearlman MD. Investigations of crashes involving pregnant occupants. Annu Proc Assoc Adv Automot Med. 2000;44:37–55.
- 137. US Department of Transportation, National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. National Center for Statistics and Analysis, National Automotive Sampling System. 1997.
- Crashworthiness Data System. Data collection coding and editing manual. Washington, DC: US Department of Transportation, NHTSA; 1997.

- 139. Haapaniemi P. Women's highway deaths on the rise. Traffic Saf. 1996;96:6–11.
- 140. Crosby WM, Snyder RG, Snow CC, Hanson PG. Impact injuries in pregnancy. I: experimental studies. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1968;101:100–10.
- 141. Hilton BC. Proceedings, 10th Stapp Car Crash conference. New Mexico: Hollomon AFB: 1966, p. 124.
- 142. Elliott M. Vehicular accidents and pregnancy. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol. 1966;6:279–86.
- 143. Snyder RG, Crosby WM, Snow CC, et al. Seat belt injuries in impact. Proceedings, sesquicentennial. Symposium on the prevention of highway injury, Highway Safety Institute, Ann Arbor, 19–21 Apr 1967.
- 144. Smith RN, Crosby WM. Unpublished observations on labor in the baboon.
- 145. Rubovits FE. Traumatic rupture of the pregnant uterus from seat belt injury. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1964;90:828–9.
- 146. Stapp JP, Taylor ER. Space cabin landing impact vector effects on human physiology. Aerosp Med. 1964;35:1117–33.
- 147. Crosby WM, King AI, Stout CC. Fetal survival following impact: improvement with shoulder harness restraint. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1972;112: 1101–6.
- Schiff M, Holt V, Daling J. Pregnancy-associated injury hospitalizations: maternal and fetal outcomes. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol. 2001;15:A29.
- 149. Kessler RC, Sonnega A, Bromet E, et al. Posttraumatic stress disorder in the National Comorbidity Survey. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1995;52: 1048–60.
- Beversdorf D. Stress during pregnancy linked to autism. San Diego: Society for Neuroscience; 2001.
- Carmichael SL, Shaw GM. Maternal life event stress and congenital anomalies. Epidemiology. 2000;11: 30–5.
- 152. Baethmann M, Kahn T, Lenard HG, et al. Fetal CNS damage after exposure to maternal trauma during pregnancy. Acta Paediatr. 1996;85:1331–8.
- 153. Strigini FA, Cioni G, Canapicchi R, et al. Fetal intracranial hemorrhage: is minor maternal trauma a possible pathogenetic factor? Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2001;18:335–42.
- 154. Mancini J, Lethel V, Hugonenq C, et al. Brain injuries in early foetal life: consequences for brain development. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2001;43:52–5.
- 155. Fingerhut LA, Annest JL, Baker SP, et al. Injury mortality among children and teenagers in the United States, 1993. Inj Prev. 1996;2:93–4.
- 156. Duma SM, Moorcroft DM, Gabler HC, et al. Analysis of pregnant occupant crash exposure and the potential effectiveness of four-point seatbelts in far side crashes. Annu Proc Assoc Adv Automot Med. 2006;50:187–98.
- 157. Pearlman MD, Viano D. Automobile crash simulation with the first pregnant crash test dummy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1996;175:977–81.
- 158. Moorcroft DM, Duma SM, Stitzel JD, Duma GG. Computational model of the pregnant occupant: pre-

dicting the risk of injury in automobile crashes. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2003;189:540–4.

- 159. Duma SM, Moorcroft DM, Stitzel JD, Duma GG. Evaluating pregnant occupant restraints: the effect of local uterine compression on the risk of fetal injury. Annu Proc Assoc Adv Automot Med. 2004;48: 113–4.
- 160. Johnson HC, Pring DW. Car seatbelts in pregnancy: the practice and knowledge of pregnant women remain causes for concern. Br J Obstet Gynecol. 2000;107:644–7.
- 161. Graham JD. Auto safety: assessing America's performance. Dover: Auborn House Publishing Company; 1989. p. 221.
- 162. Huelke DF, Gikas PW. Ejection the leading cause of death in automobile accidents. Proceedings, 10th Stapp Car Crash conference. New Mexico: Holloman AFB; 1966. p. 156–81.
- 163. Herbert DD. Med J Aust. 1964;1:61.
- 164. Lister RD, Milsom BM. Car seat belts: an analysis of the injuries sustained by car occupants. Practitioner. 1963;191:332–40.
- Garrett JW, Braunstein PW. The seat belt syndrome. J Trauma. 1962;2:220–38.
- Lindgren S, Warg E. Seat belts and accident prevention. Practitioner. 1962;188:467–73.
- 167. Hammond TL, Mickens-Powers BF, Strickland K, Hankins GD. The use of automobile safety restraint systems during pregnancy. J Obstet Gynecol Neonatal Nurs. 1990;19:339–43.
- 168. Howland WJ, Curry JL, Buffington CB. Fulcrum fractures of the lumbar spine. J Am Med Assoc. 1965;93:240–1.
- 169. Matthews CD. Incorrectly used seat belt associated with uterine, rupture following vehicular collision. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1975;121:1115–6.
- 170. Klinich KD, Flannagan CA, Rupp JD, et al. Fetal outcome in motor-vehicle crashes: effects of crash characteristics and maternal restraint. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2008;198:e451–9.
- 171. Fish J, Wright RH. The seat belt syndrome does it exist? J Trauma. 1965;5:746–50.
- 172. Kulowski J, Rost WB. Intra-abdominal injury from safety belt in auto accident. Arch Surg. 1956;73: 970–1.
- 173. Sirin H, Weiss HB, Sauber-Schatz EK, Dunning K. Seat belt use, counseling and motor-vehicle injury during pregnancy: results from a multi-state population-based survey. Matern Child Health J. 2007;11:505–10.
- 174. Schoenfeld A, Ziv E, Stein L, et al. Seat belts in pregnancy and the obstetrician. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1987;42:275–82.
- 175. Astarita DC, Feldman B. Seat belt placement resulting in uterine rupture. J Trauma. 1997;42:738–40.
- 176. American Academy of Pediatrics Committee on Fetus and Newborn, The American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG) Committee on Obstetric Practice. Guidelines for perinatal care. 5th ed. Washington, DC: ACOG; 2002.

- 177. McGwin G, Willey P, Ware A, et al. A focused educational intervention can promote the proper application of seat belts during pregnancy. J Trauma. 2004;56:1016–21.
- McGwin Jr G, Russell SR, Rux RL, et al. Knowledge, beliefs, and practices concerning seat belt use during pregnancy. J Trauma. 2004;56:670–5.
- Beck LF, Gilbert BC, Shults RA. Prevalence of seat belts during pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2005;192:580–5.
- Center for Disease Control and Prevention National Center for Injury Prevention and Control. Atlanta, GA 30333, USA.
- 181. Petersen R, Connelly A, Martin SL, Kupper LL. Preventive counseling during prenatal care: Pregnancy Risk Assessment Monitoring System (PRAMS). Am J Prev Med. 2001;20:245–50.
- 182. Tyroch AH, Kaups KL, Rohan J, et al. Pregnant women and car restraints: beliefs and practices. J Trauma. 1999;46:241–5.
- 183. Passman C, McGwin Jr G, Taylor AJ, Rue III LW. Seat belt use before or after motor vehicle trauma. J Trauma. 2001;51:105–9.
- 184. Pearlman MD, Philips ME. Safety belt use during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1996;88:1026–9.
- 185. Crosby WM, Costiloe JP. Safety of lap-belt restraint for pregnant victims of automobile collisions. N Engl J Med. 1971;284:632–6.
- 186. Schiff MA, Holt VL, Daling JR. Maternal and infant outcomes after injury during pregnancy in Washington State from 1989 to 1997. J Trauma. 2002;53:939–45.
- Schiff M, Kasnic T, Reiff K, Pathak D. Seat belt use during pregnancy. West J Med. 1992;156:655–7.
- 188. Reinfurt D, Williams A, Wells J, et al. Characteristics of drivers not using seat belts in a high belt use state. J Safety Res. 1996;27:209–15.
- 189. Nelson DE, Bolen J, Kresnow M. Trends in safety belt use by demographics and by type of state seat belt law, 1987 through 1993. Am J Public Health. 1998;88:245–9.
- Begg DJ, Langley JD. Seat-belt use and related behaviors among young adults. J Safety Res. 2000; 31:211–20.
- 191. Chliaoutakis JE, Gnardellis C, Drakou I, et al. Modelling the factors related to the seatbelt use by the young drivers of Athens. Accid Anal Prev. 2000;32:815–25.
- 192. Lerner EB, Jehle DVK, Billittier IV AJ, et al. The in uence of demographic factors on seatbelt use by adults injured in motor vehicle crashes. Accid Anal Prev. 2001;33:659–62.
- 193. Steptoe A, Wardle J, Fuller R, et al. Seatbelt use, attitudes, and changes in legislation: an international study. Am J Prev Med. 2002;23:254–9.
- 194. Japan Automobile Federation (JAF). Driving during pregnancy. JAF Mate. 2001;39:26–7.
- 195. Japan Automobile Federation (JAF). Seatbelt use data by prefectures. 2002; http://www.jaf.or.jp/e/.
- 196. Ichikawa M, Nakahara S, Okubo T, Wakai S. Car seatbelt use during pregnancy in Japan: determinants and policy implications. Inj Prev. 2003;9:169–72.

- 197. Stafford PA, Biddinger PW, Zumwalt RE. Lethal intrauterine fetal trauma. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1988;159:485–9.
- 198. Automobile passenger restraints for children and pregnant women. ACOG Technical Bulletin number 151, January 1991. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 1992;37:305–8.
- 199. Leggon RE, Wood GC, Indeck MC. Pelvic fractures in pregnancy: factors in uencing maternal and fetal outcomes. J Trauma. 2002;53:796–804.
- 200. Parreira JG, Coimbra R, Rasslan S, et al. The role of associated injuries on outcome of blunt trauma patients sustaining pelvic fractures. Injury. 2000;31:677–82.
- 201. Pape HC, Pohlemann T, Gansslen A, et al. Pelvic fractures in pregnant multiple trauma patients. J Orthop Trauma. 2000;14:238–44.
- 202. Web-based Injury Statistics Query and Reporting System (WISQARS);Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Atlanta, GA, USA. 2009.
- 203. Cunningham G, Hauth J, Leveno K, et al., editors. Williams' obstetrics. 22nd ed. New York: McGraw Hill; 2005.
- Dunning K, LeMasters G, Levin L, et al. Falls in workers during pregnancy: risk factors, job hazards, and high risk occupations. Am J Ind Med. 2003;44:664–72.
- 205. Schiff MA. Pregnancy outcomes following hospitalisation for a fall in Washington State from 1987 to 2004. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 2008;115:1648–54.
- 206. McDonnell E, Holohan M, Reilly MO, et al. Acceptability of routine enquiry regarding domestic violence in the antenatal clinic. Ir Med J. 2006;99:123–4.
- 207. Ahmed S, Koenig MA, Stephenson R. Effects of domestic violence on perinatal and early childhood mortality: evidence from North India. Am J Public Health. 2006;96:1423–8.
- 208. Kaye DK, Mirembe FM, Bantebya G, et al. Domestic violence during pregnancy and risk of low birth weight and maternal complications: a prospective cohort study at Mulago Hospital, Uganda. Trop Med Int Health. 2006;11:1576–84.
- Kataoka Y, Yaju Y, Eto H, Horiuchi S. Domestic violence against women during pregnancy. Jpn J Public Health. 2005;52:785–95.
- Johnson JK, Haider F, Ellis K, et al. The prevalence of domestic violence in pregnant women. BJOG. 2003;110:272–5.
- 211. Yanikkerem E, Karadas, G, Adigüzel B, Sevil U. Domestic violence during pregnancy in Turkey and responsibility of prenatal healthcare providers. Am J Perinatol. 2006;23:93–103.
- 212. Devries KM, Kishor S, Johnson H, et al. Intimate partner violence during pregnancy: analysis of prevalence data from 19 countries. Reprod Health Matters. 2010;18:158–70.
- 213. Parker B, McFarlane J, Soeken K. Abuse during pregnancy: effects on maternal complications and birth weight in adult and teenage women. Obstet Gynecol. 1994;84:323–8.
- 214. McFarlane J, Parker B, Soeken K, et al. Assessing for abuse during pregnancy; severity and frequency

of injuries and associated entry into prenatal care. J Am Med Assoc. 1992;267:3176–8.

- 215. Pak LL, Reece EA, Chan L. Is adverse pregnancy outcome predictable after blunt abdominal trauma? Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1998;179:1140–4.
- 216. McFarlane J, Parker B, Soeken K. Abuse during pregnancy: associations with maternal health and infant birth weight. Nurs Res. 1996;45:37–42.
- Curry M, Perrin N, Wall E. Effects of abuse on maternal complications and birth weight in adult and adolescent women. Obstet Gynecol. 1998;92:530–4.
- Fernandez F, Krueger P. Domestic violence: effect on pregnancy outcome. J Am Osteopath Assoc. 1999;99:254–6.
- 219. Shumway J, O'Campo P, Gielen A, et al. Preterm labor, placental abruption, and premature rupture of membranes in relation to maternal violence or verbal abuse. J Matern Fetal Med. 1999;8:76–80.
- 220. Bullock L, McFarlane J. The birth-weight battering connection. Am J Nurs. 1989;89:1153–5.
- 221. Martin S, Mackie L, Kupper L, et al. Physical abuse of women before, during, and after pregnancy. J Am Med Assoc. 2001;285:1581–4.
- 222. O'Campo P, Gielen A, Faden R, Kass N. Verbal abuse and physical violence among a cohort of low-income pregnant women. Wom Health Iss. 1994;4:29–37.
- 223. Berenson AB, Wiemann CM, Wilkinson GS, et al. Perinatal morbidity associated with violence experienced by pregnant women. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1994;170:1760–6.
- 224. Dye T, Tolliver N, Lee R, Kenney C. Violence, pregnancy and birth outcome in Appalachia. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol. 1995;9:35–47.
- 225. Jagoe J, Magann E, Chauhan P, Morrison J. The effects of physical abuse on pregnancy outcomes in a low risk population. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2000;182:1067–9.
- 226. Grimstad H, Schei B, Back B, Jacobsen G. Physical abuse and low birthweight: a case-control study. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1997;104:1281–7.
- 227. Cokkinides V, Coker A, Sanderson M, et al. Physical violence during pregnancy: maternal complications and birth outcomes. Obstet Gynecol. 1999;93: 661–6.
- Amaro H, Fried L, Cabral H, Zuckerman B. Violence during pregnancy and substance use. Am J Public Health. 1990;80:575–9.
- 229. Schei B, Samuelsen S, Bakketeig L. Does spousal physical abuse affect the outcome of pregnancy? Scand J Soc Med. 1991;19:26–31.
- Webster B, Chandler J, Battistutta D. Pregnancy outcomes and health care use: effects of abuse. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1996;174:760–7.
- 231. Campbell J, Torres S, Ryan J, et al. Physical and nonphysical partner abuse and other risk factors for low birth weight among full term and preterm babies. Am J Epidemiol. 1999;150:714–26.
- 232. Pearlman MD. Evaluation and treatment of the gravida and fetus following trauma during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am. 1991;18:371–81.

- Pearlman MD. Management of trauma during pregnancy. Female Patient. 1996;21:79–98.
- 234. Morris Jr JA, Rosenbower TJ, Jurkovich GJ, et al. Infant survival after cesarean section for trauma. Ann Surg. 1996;223:481–91.
- 235. Ali J, Yeo A, Gana TJ, McLellan BA. Predictors of fetal mortality in pregnant trauma patients. J Trauma. 1997;42:782–5.
- 236. Bochicchio GV, Napolitano LM, Haan J, et al. Incidental pregnancy in trauma patients. J Am Coll Surg. 2001;192:566–9.
- 237. Reis PM, Sander CM, Pearlman MD. Abruptio placentae after auto accidents. A case-control study. J Reprod Med. 2000;45:6–10.
- Marcin JP, Pollack MM. Triage scoring systems, severity of illness measures, and mortality prediction models in pediatric trauma. Crit Care Med. 2002;30(11 Suppl):S457–67.
- 239. Pearlman MD, Tintinalli JE, Lorenz RP. Blunt trauma during pregnancy. N Engl J Med. 1990;323: 1609–13.
- 240. Knuppel RA, Hatangadi SB. Acute hypotension related to hemorrhage in the obstetric patient. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am. 1995;22:111–29.
- 241. Lane PL. Traumatic fetal deaths. J Emerg Med. 1989;7:433–5.
- VanSante TJ. En geval van intra-uterine placentaverscheuring door ietsel. Ned Tijdschr Geneeskd. 1942;86:2848.
- 243. Jacobson M, Mitchell R. Trauma to the pregnant abdomen in pregnancy. S Afr J Surg. 1983;21:71–3.
- 244. Peyser MR, Toaff R. Traumatic rupture of the placenta. A rare cause of fetal death. Obstet Gynecol. 1969;34:561–3.
- 245. Tuggle AQ, Cook WA. Laceration of a placental vein: an injury possibly in icted by the fetus. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1978;131:220–1.
- Stuart GC, Harding PG, Davies EM. Blunt abdominal trauma in pregnancy. Can Med Assoc J. 1980;122:901–5.
- 247. Dodd JM, Flenady V, Cincotta R, Crowther CA. Prenatal administration of progesterone for preventing preterm birth. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2006;1:CD004947.
- Parkinson EB. Perinatal loss due to external trauma to the uterus. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1964;90:30–3.
- Buchbaum HJ. Accidental injury complicating pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1968;102:752–69.
- 250. Connor E, Curran J. In utero traumatic intraabdominal deceleration injury to the fetus - a case report. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1976;125:567–9.
- Reginald PW, Siddall-Allum JN, Hughes JH, Kaler S. Splenic rupture in utero following a road traffic accident. Case report. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1991;98:318–9.
- Lazard EM, Kliman FE. Traumatic rupture of the uterus in advanced pregnancy. Calif West Med. 1936;45:482–5.
- 253. Orthner. Munch Med Wochenschr. 1933.
- 254. Ruder GS, Moore CG. Traumatic rupture of an early pregnant uterus. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1935.

- 255. Smilow FA. Spontaneous rupture of uterus at sixth month of pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1935.
- Rowe TF, Lafayette S, Cox S. An unusual fetal complication of traumatic uterine rupture. J Emerg Med. 1996;14:173–6.
- 257. Coutts D. Foetus removed from mother's thigh following rupture of the uterus. Proc R Soc Med. 1936;29:308–12.
- Schrinsky DC, Benson RC. Rupture of the pregnant uterus: a review. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1978;33: 217–32.
- Agran PF, Dunkle DE, Winn DG, et al. Fetal death in motor vehicle accidents. Ann Emerg Med. 1987;16: 1355–8.
- Eden RD, Parker RT, Gall SA. Rupture of the pregnant uterus: a 53-year review. Obstet Gynecol. 1986;68:671–4.
- 261. Moore EE, Jurkovich GJ, Knudson MM, et al. Organ injury scaling VI: extrahepatic biliary, oesophagus, stomach, vulva, vagina, uterus (non-pregnant), uterus (pregnant), fallopian tube, and ovary. J Trauma. 1995;39:1069–70.
- Golan A, Sandbank O, Rubin A. Rupture of the pregnant uterus. Obstet Gynecol. 1980;56:549–54.
- Van Enk A, Van Zwam W. Uterine rupture. A seat belt hazard. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1994;73:432–3.
- Onwudiegwu U, Okonofua FE, Omole-Ohonsi A. Rupture of the gravid uterus following a road traffic accident. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 1990;33:273–4.
- 265. Mostello DJ, Jacobson RL, Siddiqi TA. Surveillance after noncatastrophic trauma in the pregnant patient: how much is enough? In: Proceedings of the tenth annual meeting of the Society of Perinatal Obstetricians; Houston; 23–27 Jan 1990.
- 266. Goldman SM, Wagner LK. Radiologic management of abdominal trauma in pregnancy. Am J Roentgenol. 1996;166:763–7.
- Maxwell AF. Spontaneous hematoma of the abdominal wall in women – report of cases. Calif West Med. 1929;30:407–10.
- Dunham CM, Watson LA, Cooper C. Base deficit level indicating major injury is increased with ethanol. J Emerg Med. 2000;18:165–71.
- Davis JW, Mackersie RC, Holbrook TL, Hoyt DB. Base deficit as an indicator of significant abdominal injury. Ann Emerg Med. 1991;20:842–4.
- 270. Mofidi M, Hasani A, Kianmehr N. Determining the accuracy of base deficit in diagnosis of intraabdominal injury in patients with blunt abdominal trauma. Am J Emerg Med. 2010;28:933–6.
- 271. Pearl WS, Todd KH. Ultrasonography for the initial evaluation of blunt abdominal trauma: a review of prospective trials. Ann Emerg Med. 1996;27: 353–61.
- 272. Amoroso TA. Evaluation of the patient with blunt abdominal trauma: an evidence based approach. Emerg Med Clin North Am. 1999;17:63–75.
- 273. Davis JW, Parks SN, Kaups KL, et al. Admission base deficit predicts transfusion requirements and risk of complications. J Trauma. 1996;41:769–74.

- 274. Nolan TE, Smith RP, Devoe LD. A rapid test for abruptio placentae: evaluation of a D-dimer latex agglutination slide test. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1993;169:265–9.
- 275. McGahan JP, Richards J, Gillen M. The focused abdominal sonography for trauma scan: pearls and pitfalls. J Ultrasound Med. 2002;21:789–800.
- 276. Brown MA, Casola G, Sirlin CB, et al. Blunt abdominal trauma: screening in 2,693 patients. Radiology. 2001;218:352–8.
- 277. Richards JR, Schleper NH, Woo BD, et al. Sonographic assessment of blunt abdominal trauma: a 4-year prospective study. J Clin Ultrasound. 2002; 30:59–67.
- Miller MT, Pasquale MD, Bromberg WJ, et al. Not so fast. J Trauma. 2003;54:52–60.
- 279. Richards JR, Ormsby EL, Romo MV, et al. Blunt abdominal injury in the pregnant patient: detection with ultrasound. Radiology. 2004;233:463–70.
- Richards JR, McGahan JP, Simpson JL, Tabar P. Bowel and mesenteric injury: evaluation with emergency US. Radiology. 1999;211:399–403.
- Friedman WN, Rosenfield AT. Computed tomography in obstetrics and gynecology. J Reprod Med. 1992;37:3–18.
- 282. Nilsson A, Loren I, Nirhov N, et al. Power Doppler ultrasonography: alternative to computed tomography in abdominal trauma patients. J Ultrasound Med. 1999;18:669–72.
- 283. Novak J. Uber Ursache and Bedeutung des physiologischen Ascites beim Weibe. Zentralbl Gynaekol. 1922;46:854.
- 284. Donnez J, Langerock S, Thomas K. Peritoneal uid volume and 17 beta-estradiol and progesterone concentrations in ovulatory, anovulatory, and postmenopausal women. Obstet Gynecol. 1982;59:687–92.
- Davis JA, Gosink BB. Fluid in the female pelvis: cyclic patterns. J Ultrasound Med. 1986;5:75–9.
- Hall DA, Hann LE, Ferrucci Jr JT, et al. Sonographic morphology of the normal menstrual cycle. Radiology. 1979;133:185–8.
- Bissell D. Observation on the cyclical pelvis uid in the female: a preliminary report. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1931;24:271–2.
- Crain JL, Luciano AA. Peritoneal uid evaluation in infertility. Obstet Gynecol. 1983;61:159–64.
- Koninckx PR, Renaer M, Brosens IA. Origin of peritoneal uid in women: an ovarian exudation product. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1980;87:177–83.
- 290. Nichols JE, Steinkampf MP. Detection of free peritoneal uid by transvaginal sonography. J Clin Ultrasound. 1993;21:171–4.
- 291. Schellpfeffer MA. Sonographic detection of free pelvic peritoneal uid. J Ultrasound Med. 1995; 14:205–9.
- 292. Rezai N, Ghodgaonkar RB, Zacur HA, et al. Cul-desac uid in women with endometriosis: uid volume, protein and prostanoid concentration during the periovulatory period – days 13 to 18. Fertil Steril. 1987;48:29–32.

- 293. Steinkampf MP, Blackwell RE, Younger JB. Visualization of free peritoneal uid with transvaginal sonography. A preliminary study. J Reprod Med. 1991;36:729–30.
- 294. Halme J, Hammond MG, Hulka JF, et al. Retrograde menstruation in healthy women and in patients with endometriosis. Obstet Gynecol. 1984;64:151–4.
- 295. Ormsby EL, Geng J, McGahan JP, Richards JR. Pelvic free uid: clinical importance for reproductive age women with blunt abdominal trauma. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2005;26:271–8.
- 296. Sirlin CB, Casola G, Brown MA, et al. Patterns of uid accumulation on screening ultrasonography for blunt abdominal trauma: comparison with site of injury. J Ultrasound Med. 2001;20:351–7.
- 297. Sirlin CB, Casola G, Brown MA, et al. US of blunt abdominal trauma: importance of free pelvic uid in women of reproductive age. Radiology. 2001;219:229–35.
- 298. Rosen DJ, Ben-Nun I, Arbel Y, Altara MM, et al. Transvaginal ultrasonographic quantitative assessment of accumulated cul-de-sac uid. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1992;166:542–4.
- Mendelson EB, Bohm-Velez M, Joseph N, Neiman HL. Gynecologic imaging: comparison of transabdominal and transvaginal sonography. Radiology. 1988;166:321–4.
- 300. Von Kuenssberg JD, Stiller G, Wagner D. Sensitivity in detecting free intraperitoneal uid with the pelvic views of the FAST exam. Am J Emerg Med. 2003;21:476–8.
- 301. Nyberg DA, Laing FC, Jeffrey RB. Sonographic detection of subtle pelvic uid collections. Am J Roentgenol. 1984;143:261–3.
- 302. McGahan JP, Rose J, Coates TL, et al. Use of ultrasonography in the patient with acute abdominal trauma. J Ultrasound Med. 1997;16:653–62.
- 303. Glantz C, Purnell L. Clinical utility of sonography in the diagnosis and treatment of placental abruption. J Ultrasound Med. 2002;21:837–40.
- 304. Zane SB, Kieke BA, Kendrick JS, Bruce C. Surveillance in a time of changing health care practices: estimating ectopic pregnancy incidence in the United States. Matern Child Health J. 2002;6:227–36.
- 305. Rochester D, Panella JS, Port RB, et al. Ectopic pregnancy: surgical-pathologic correlation with US. Radiology. 1987;165:843–6.
- 306. Meyers MA. Intraperitoneal spread of infection. In: Meyers MA, editor. Dynamic radiology of the abdomen: normal and pathologic anatomy. New York: Springer; 1994. p. 55–113.
- 307. Ma OJ, Mateer JR, DeBehnke DJ. Use of ultrasonography for the evaluation of pregnant trauma patients. J Trauma. 1996;40:665–8.
- Fildes J, Reed L, Jones N, et al. Trauma: the leading cause of maternal death. J Trauma. 1992;32:643–5.
- Puri A, Khadem P, Ahmed S. Imaging of trauma in a pregnant patient. Semin Ultrasound CT MRI. 2012;33:37–45.

- Feliciano DV, editor. Trauma. New York: McGraw Hill Medical; 2008.
- Muench MV, Canterino JC. Trauma in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am. 2007;34:555–83, xiii.
- Katz VL, Dotters DJ, Droegemueller W. Perimortem cesarean delivery. Obstet Gynecol. 1986;68:571–6.
- 313. Marx JA, Hockberger RS, Walls RM, Adams J, editors. Rosen's emergency medicine: concepts and clinical practice. 5th ed. St. Louis: Mosby; 2002. p. 256–7.
- 314. DeCherney AH, Pernoll ML, editors. Current obstetric & gynecologic diagnosis & treatment. 8th ed. Norwalk: Appleton & Lange; 1994. p. 147–8, 246–7, 429.
- Greiss FC. Uterine vascular response to hemorrhage during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1966;27:549–54.
- 316. DiGiacomo JC, Bonadies JA, Cole FJ, et al. Practice management guidelines for hemorrhage in pelvic fracture: the EAST Practice Management Guidelines Work Group. The Eastern Association for the Surgery of Trauma 2005.
- Dunlop DJ, McCahill JP, Blakemore ME. Internal fixation of an acetabular fracture during pregnancy. Injury. 1997;28:481–2.
- 318. Loegters T, Briem D, Gaztka C, et al. Treatment of unstable fractures of the pelvic ring in pregnancy. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg. 2005;125:204–8.
- 319. Schreiber MA. Damage control surgery. Crit Care Clin. 2004;20:101–18.
- 320. Sugrue M, D'Amours SK, Joshipura M. Damage control surgery and the abdomen. Injury. 2004;35:642–8.
- 321. Stone HH, Strom PR, Mullins RJ. Management of the major coagulopathy with onset during laparatomy. Ann Surg. 1983;197:532–5.
- 322. Rotondo M, Schwab C, McGonigal M, et al. Damage control: an approach for improved survival in exsanguinating penetrating abdominal injury. J Trauma. 1993;35:375–82.
- 323. Johnson J, Gracias V, Gupta R, et al. Hepatic angiography in patients undergoing damage control laparatomy. J Trauma. 2002;52:1102–6.
- 324. Smith Jr LG, Moise Jr KJ, Dildy GA, et al. Spontaneous rupture of liver during pregnancy: current therapy. Obstet Gynecol. 1991;77:171–5.
- 325. Muench MV, Baschat AA, Dorio PJ, et al. Successful pregnancy outcome after splenic artery embolization for blunt maternal trauma. J Trauma. 2004;56:1146–8.
- 326. Merchant SH, Mathew P, Vanderjagt TJ, et al. Recombinant factor VIIa in management of spontaneous subcapsular liver hematoma associated with pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 2004;103:1055–8.
- 327. Reck T, Bussenius-Kammerer M, Ott R, et al. Surgical treatment of HELLP syndrome-associated liver rupture – an update. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2001;99:57–65.
- 328. Aboutanos SZ, Aboutanos MB, Malhotra AK, et al. Management of a pregnant patient with an open abdomen. J Trauma. 2005;59:1052–5.

- 329. Rasmussen S, Irgens LM, Bergsjo P, Dalaker K. Perinatal mortality and case fatality after placental abruption in Norway 1967–1991. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1996;75:229–34.
- 330. Biester EM, Tomich PG, Esposito TJ, Weber L. Trauma in pregnancy: normal Revised Trauma Score in relation to other markers of maternofetal status - a preliminary study. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1997;176:1206–12.
- 331. Iams JD, Goldenberg RL, Meis PJ, et al. The length of the cervix and the risk of spontaneous premature delivery. N Engl J Med. 1996;334:567–72.
- 332. Miller JF, Williamson E, Glue J, et al. Fetal loss after implantation: a prospective study. Lancet. 1980;2:554–6.
- Whittaker PG, Taylor A, Lind T. loss in unsuspected pregnancy healthy women. Lancet. 1983;1:1126–7.
- 334. Simpson JL, Mills JL, Holmes LB, et al. Low fetal loss rates after ultrasound: proved viability in early pregnancy. J Am Med Assoc. 1987;258:2555–7.
- 335. Stabile I, Campbell S, Grudzinskas JG. Ultrasonic assessment of complications during first trimester of pregnancy. Lancet. 1987;2:1237–40.
- 336. MacKenzie WE, Holmes DS, Newton JR. Spontaneous abortion rate in ultrasonographically viable pregnancies. Obstet Gynecol. 1981;71:81–3.
- 337. Rothenberger D, Quattiebaum FW, Perry JF, et al. Blunt maternal trauma: a review of 103 cases. J Trauma. 1978;18:173–9.
- 338. Fort AT, Harlin RS. Pregnancy outcome after noncatastrophic maternal trauma during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1970;35:912–5.
- 339. Pepperell RJ, Rubenstein E, McIsaac IA. Motor car accidents during pregnancy. Med J Aust. 1977;1:203–5.
- Lavin Jr JP, Polsky SS. Abdominal trauma during pregnancy. Clin Perinatol. 1983;10:423–38.
- 341. Kvarnstrand L, Milsom I, Lekander T, et al. Maternal fatalities, fetal and neonatal deaths related to motor vehicle crashes during pregnancy: a national population-based study. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2008;87:946–52.
- 342. Aboutanos MB, Aboutanos SZ, Dompkowski D, et al. Significance of motor vehicle crashes and pelvic injury on fetal mortality: a five-year institutional review. J Trauma. 2008;65:616–20.
- 343. Al Mulhim AS, Balaha MH, Tudiver F. Predictors of fetal demise after trauma in pregnant Saudi Arabian women. East Mediterr Health J. 2012;18:432–8.
- 344. Schiff MA, Mack C, Kaufman RP, et al. The effect of air bags on pregnancy outcomes in Washington State: 2002–2005. Obstet Gynecol. 2010;115:85–92.
- 345. Runnebaum IB, Holcberg G, Katz M. Pregnancy outcome after repeated blunt abdominal trauma. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 1998;80:85–6.
- 346. Aniulene R, Proseviciūte L, Aniulis P, Pamerneckas A. Trauma in pregnancy: complications, outcomes, and treatment. Medicina (Kaunas). 2006;42:586–91.

- 347. Petrone P, Talving P, Browder T, et al. Abdominal injuries in pregnancy: a 155-month study at two level 1 trauma centers. Injury. 2011;42:47–9.
- 348. Buchsbaum HJ. Penetrating injury of the abdomen. In: Buchsbaum HJ, editor. Trauma in pregnancy. Philadelphia: WB Saunders; 1979. p. 82–142.
- 349. Mighty H. Trauma in pregnancy. Crit Care Clin. 1994;10:623–33.
- 350. Buschbaum HJ. Diagnosis and management of abdominal gunshot wounds during pregnancy. J Trauma. 1975;15:425–31.
- 351. Reichard (mentioned in Colombat de L'Isere). Diseases alle special hygielle of females. Philadelphia: Lea; 1845.
- Martins CP, Garcia OM. Ferimentos do utero gravido por arma de fogo. All Bras Ginec. 1964;58:229.
- 353. Awwad JT, Azar GB, Seoud MA, et al. High velocity penetrating wounds of the gravid uterus: review of 16 years of civil war. Obstet Gynecol. 1994;83:259–64.
- 354. Ward HR, van Deurzen DF, van Dongen PW. Gunshot uterine rupture: a case report. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 1998;80:279–81.
- 355. Badia PD, Charlton A. Stab wound of a seven month pregnant uterus. N Y State J Med. 1940;40:1797–9.
- 356. Wright CH, Posner AC, Gilchrist J. Penetrating wounds of the gravid uterus. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1954;67:1085–90.
- 357. Bochner K. Traumatic perforation of the pregnant uterus. Report of two cases. Obstet Gynecol. 1961;17:520–2.
- 358. Carugno JA, Rodriguez A, Brito J, et al. Gunshot wound to the gravid uterus with non-lethal fetal injury. J Emerg Med. 2008;35:43–5.
- 359. Geggie NS. Gunshot wound of the pregnant uterus with survival of the fetus. Can Med Assoc J. 1961;84:489–91.
- Doll R, Wakeford R. Risk of childhood cancer from fetal irradiation. Br J Radiol. 1997;70:130–9.
- 361. Berlin L. Radiation exposure and the pregnant patient. Am J Roentgenol. 1996;167:1377–9.
- 362. North DL. Radiation doses in pregnant women. J Am Coll Surg. 2002;194:100–1.
- 363. Damilakis J, Perisinakis K, Voloudaki A, Gourtsoyiannis N. Estimation of fetal radiation dose from computed tomography scanning in late pregnancy: depth-dose data from routine examinations. Invest Radiol. 2000;35:527–33.
- 364. Diamond EL, Schmerler H, Lilienfeld AM. The relationship of intra-uterine radiation to subsequent mortality and development of leukemia in children. A prospective study. Am J Epidemiol. 1973;97:283–313.
- 365. Court Brown WM, Doll R, Hill RB. Incidence of leukemia after exposure to diagnostic radiation in utero. Br Med J. 1960;5212:1539–45.
- Osei EK, Faulkner K. Fetal doses from radiological examinations. Br J Radiol. 1999;72:773–80.
- 367. Patel SJ, Reede DL, Katz DS, et al. Imaging of pregnant patient for nonobstetric conditions: algorithm

and radiation dose considerations. Radiographics. 2007;27:1705–22.

- Aitokallio-Tallberg A, Halmesmaki E. Motor vehicle accident during the second or third trimester of pregnancy. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1997;76:313–7.
- 369. Dornan JC, Harper A. Where are we with Doppler? Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1994;101:190–1.
- Brown HL, Luley T. Trauma in pregnancy. Emerg Med Crit Care. 2008;26–8.
- 371. Sakala EP, Kort DD. Management of stab wounds to the pregnant uterus: a case report and a review of the literature. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1988;43:319–24.
- 372. Bost TC. Gunshot wound of the pregnant uterus. South Med J. 1941;34:1040.
- 373. Eckerling B, Teaff R. Obstetrical approach to abdominal war wounds in late pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol Br Emp. 1950;57:747–9.
- 374. Shaftan GW. Indications for operation in abdominal trauma. Am J Surg. 1960;99:657–64.
- 375. Franger AL, Buchsbaum HJ, Peaceman AM. Abdominal gunshot wounds in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1989;160:1124–8.
- 376. Iliya FA, Hajj SN, Bauchsbaum HJ. Gunshot wounds of the pregnant uterus: report of two cases. J Trauma. 1980;20:90–2.
- 377. Kobak AJ, Hurwitz CH. Gunshot wounds of the pregnant uterus: review of the literature and two case reports. Obstet Gynecol. 1954;4:383–91.
- 378. Beattie JF, Daly FR. Gunshot wound of the pregnant uterus. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1960;80:772–4.
- 379. White Jr WH. Gunshot wound of the gravid uterus; report of a case. J S C Med Assoc. 1962;58:82–4.
- 380. Goff B, Muntz H. Gunshot wounds to the gravid uterus. J Reprod Med. 1990;35:436–8.
- Browns K, Bhat R, Jonasson O, Vidyasagar D. Thoracoabdominal gunshot wound with survival of a 36-week fetus. J Am Med Assoc. 1977;237:2409–10.
- 382. Rudlof U. Trauma in pregnancy. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2007;276:101–17.
- 383. Kaloo P, Ludlow J, Dickinson JE, Smith N. Selfin icted penetrating abdominal injury in pregnancy. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol. 2000;40:468–70.
- 384. Whitten M, Irvine LM. Postmortem and perimortem caesarean section: what are the indications? J R Soc Med. 2000;93:6–9.
- 385. Katz V, Balderston K, DeFreest M. Perimortem cesarean delivery: were our assumptions correct? Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2005;192:1916–21.
- Guneysel O, Yesil O, Ozturk TC, Cevik SE. Perimortem caesarean section following maternal gunshot wounds. J Res Med Sci. 2011;16:1089–91.
- 387. DePace NL, Betesh JS, Kotler MN. 'Postmortem' cesarean section with recovery of both mother and offspring. J Am Med Assoc. 1982;248:971–3.
- 388. American College of Surgeons. Advanced Trauma Life Support course book. Chicago: ACS; 1990.
- 389. Hack M, Taylor HG, Klein N, et al. School-age outcomes in children with birth weights under 750 g. N Engl J Med. 1994;331:753–9.

- 390. Allen MC, Donohue PK, Dusman AE. The limit of viability - neonatal outcome of infants born at 22 to 25 weeks' gestation. N Engl J Med. 1993;329:1597–601.
- 391. American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, Committee on Obstetric Practice. Perinatal care at the threshold of viability. Pediatrics. 1995;96:974–6.
- 392. Depp R. Clinical evaluation of fetal status. In: Scott JR, DiSaia PJ, Hammond CB, Spellacy WN, editors. Obstetrics and gynecology. 6th ed. Philadelphia: JB Lippincott Co; 1990. p. 315–34.
- 393. Parer JT. Fetal heart rate. In: Creasey RK, Resnick R, editors. Maternal-fetal medicine: principles and practice. 2nd ed. Philadelphia: WB Saunders Co; 1989. p. 314–43.
- 394. Carlson E. Emergency C-section. Ann Emerg Med. 1983;12:410–1.
- 395. Buchsbaum HJ, Caruso PA. Gunshot wound of the pregnant uterus. Case report of fetal injury, deglutition of missile, and survival. Obstet Gynecol. 1969;33:673–6.
- 396. Gumbert J, Waitt PM, Taylor FW. Gunshot wounds of the abdomen: evaluation of treatment. Surgery. 1966;59:376–80.
- 397. Wilson H, Sherman R. Civilian penetrating wounds of the abdomen. I. Factors in mortality and differences from military wounds in 494 cases. Ann Surg. 1961;153:639–49.
- 398. Dawidson I, Miller E, Litwin MS. Gunshot wounds of the abdomen. A review of 277 cases. Arch Surg. 1976;111:862–5.
- 399. Buchsbaum HJ. Accidental injury complicating pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1968;102:752–69.
- 400. Srinarmwong C. Trauma during pregnancy: a review of 38 cases. Thai J Surg. 2007;28:138–42.
- Rudra A, Ray A, Chatterjee S, et al. Trauma in pregnancy. Indian J Anaesth. 2007;51:100–5.
- 402. Gonik B, Foley MR. Intensive care monitoring of the critically ill pregnant patient. In: Creasy R, Resnik R, editors. Maternal-fetal medicine: principles and practice. Philadelphia: WB Saunders; 2004. p. 925–51.
- 403. Sandy 2nd EA, Koerner M. Self-in icted gunshot wound to the pregnant abdomen: report of a case and review of the literature. Am J Perinatol. 1989;6:30–1.
- 404. Richards ID. Congenital malformations and environmental in uences in pregnancy. Br J Prev Soc Med. 1969;23:218–25.
- 405. Leroy-Malherbe V, Bonnier C, Papiernik E, et al. The association between developmental handicaps and traumatic brain injury during pregnancy: an issue that deserves more systematic evaluation. Brain Inj. 2006;20:1355–65.
- 406. Adams MM, Mulinare J, Dooley K. Risk factors for conotruncal cardiac defects in Atlanta. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1989;14:432–42.
- 407. Carmichael SL, Shaw GM, Yang W, et al. Maternal stressful life events and risks of birth defects. Epidemiology. 2007;18:356–61.

- 408. Suarez L, Cardarelli K, Hendricks K. Maternal stress, social support, and risk of neural tube defects among Mexican Americans. Epidemiology. 2003;14:612–6.
- 409. Hansen D, Lou HC, Olsen J. Serious life events and congenital malformations: a national study with complete follow-up. Lancet. 2000;356:875–80.
- 410. Clarren SK, Alvord Jr EC, Sumi SM, et al. Brain malformations related to prenatal exposure to ethanol. J Pediatr. 1978;92:64–7.
- 411. Honein MA, Rasmussen SA, Reefhuis J, et al. Maternal smoking and environmental tobacco smoke exposure and the risk of orofacial clefts. Epidemiology. 2007;18:226–33.

Miscellaneous Conditions

11.1 Small Bowel Perforation

Small bowel perforation is extremely rare during pregnancy. There are several causes, the most common being perforation due to intestinal endometriosis which is the disease found in the reproductive age group.

11.1.1 Intestinal Perforation Due to Intestinal Endometriosis

11.1.1.1 Introduction

Endometriosis is defined by the presence of endometrium outside the uterus and usually affects pelvic structures including the bowel. Intestinal involvement occurs in 3-37 % of patients with endometriosis [1] and may affect the ileum, appendix, sigmoid colon, and rectum [2]. The most common nongenital manifestation is in the rectosigmoid [3, 4]. The peritoneal implantation of endometrium by retrograde menstruation or the possible metaplasia of peritoneal cells is still the most accepted etiological theory of endometriosis [1]. Intestinal endometriosis may be found in every layer of the bowel wall, but it is most commonly found within the subserosa as superficial serosal implants [5, 6]. Under cyclical hormonal influences, these implants may proliferate and infiltrate the intestinal wall and cause a fibrotic reaction with formation of strictures and adhesions, which may lead to bowel obstruction and recurrent abdominal pain [2, 7]. On the other hand, transmural bowel wall involvement is not so common

and the intestinal mucosa usually remains intact, and perforation of the affected intestinal tract is a very rare complication [3, 6].

11.1.1.2 Incidence

Up till now and including the present report, only 22 cases of intestinal perforation from endometriosis have been reported, and among these, 45.5 % (10/22) occurred in pregnancy (Table 11.1); of these ten patients, 20 % (2/10) presented postpartum. One of these postpartum presenting patients with cecal perforation had a past medical history of terminal ileal and cecal Crohn's disease diagnosed 9 years previously. The histology confirmed that

 Table 11.1
 Summary of cases of bowel perforation secondary to endometriosis related to pregnancy

	Site of	Duration of
Year	perforation	pregnancy
1931	Jejunal	6 months
1981	Appendix	35 weeks
1987	Appendix	26 weeks
2008	Appendix	
2010	Cecum	Postpartum
1977	Sigmoid	37 weeks
1979	Sigmoid	
1984	Sigmoid	Postpartum (41 weeks)
2006	Sigmoid	Term pregnancy
2010	Rectum	33 weeks
	Year 1931 1981 1987 2008 2010 1977 1979 1984 2006 2010	YearSite of perforation1931Jejunal1981Appendix1987Appendix2008Appendix2010Cecum1977Sigmoid1984Sigmoid2006Sigmoid2008Rectum

Fig. 11.1 The rectal wall. (a) Decidualization of the rectal wall (*long arrows*); mucosa side of the rectal wall (*short arrow*) (HE, \times 40); (b) Decidualized endometriosis around the rectal perforation (*long arrows*); rectal perforation with necrosis at the peritoneal side of the rectal wall (*short arrow*) (HE, \times 100) [16]



cecal perforation was due to decasualized endometriosis. There was no evidence of Crohn's disease [12]. Sigmoid colon is the most common site of perforation from endometriosis in general population and accounted for 55 % (12/22) published cases [12, 16].

Intestinal endometriosis typically takes the form of asymptomatic serosal implants that occasionally result in intestinal obstruction with recurrent abdominal pain [5]. Transmural involvement is not as common, and spontaneous perforation of intestinal endometriosis is a rare complication that occurred in pregnancy in almost 50 % of published cases (Fig. 11.1) [2, 3, 5].

11.1.1.3 Pathophysiology

In the third trimester and postpartum, endometrial lesions tend to contract as observed by McArthur and Ulfelder, the mechanism of which remains obscure. This contraction in an area already weakened by endometrial stromal infiltration can cause perforation as suggested by both McArthur and Ulfelder in 1965 [17] and Garg et al. in 2009 [5]. In those patients with perforation, the entire intestinal wall is replaced by endometriotic tissue. In pregnancy, under the effect of progesterone, the area of ectopic endometrium becomes decidualized with a progressive reduction in size [11, 17]. Actually, the reduction in size of a transmural endometriotic nodule may lead to perforation, by weakening of the intestinal wall [5], particularly in the third trimester, which is the time of perforation in most reported cases [5, 16, 17]. Moreover, decidualization causes a severe inflammatory response with an increased number of natural killer cells and decidual changes, which are responsible for a higher risk of perforation [11, 18]. Additionally perforation was also facilitated by the progressive traction of the enlarged uterus on the strictly adherent sigmoid colon and, consequently, on the decidualized and weakened area of the anterior rectal wall [16]. Moreover, the absence of endometriotic foci in the cul-de-sac at final laparoscopy made rectal perforation unpredictable. Although endometriosis improves during pregnancy, the current report shows the potential occurrence of serious and unexpected complications of the disease.

11.1.1.4 Clinical Presentation

If the perforation is present, then symptoms and signs of acute abdomen are present. Before the occurrence of perforation, abdominal pain could be cyclical as is present in endometriosis. Enlargement of endometriotic nodules could aggravate constipation or initiate abdominal distension due to impaired bowel peristalsis.

11.1.1.5 Differential Diagnosis

Both the rareness of the perforation and the symptoms that are suggestive of pyelonephritis or diverticulitis may be misleading and could delay the diagnosis especially before the perforation ensue.

11.1.1.6 Diagnosis

If acute abdomen is found, clinically standard laboratory findings and plain abdominal X-rays are made. Pneumoperitoneum is found when the bowel perforation is present.

11.1.1.7 Therapy

The appropriate management of these patients may be challenging, and a good outcome is absolutely dependent on a multidisciplinary approach. The best approach is to resect, en bloc, endometriosis and perforated bowel. If the perforation is on the small bowel, anastomosis could be made (or ileostomy if prolonged peritonitis is present), and if sigmoid colon perforates, then the Hartmann's operation is the procedure of choice.

11.1.2 Spontaneous Small Bowel Perforation

Morton and Hubbard in 1959 reported seven cases of nontraumatic rupture of the small bowel during pregnancy with 85 % mortality [19].

11.2 Perforation of the Colon and Rectum

11.2.1 Colorectal Carcinoma in Pregnancy

Due to the extreme rarity of perforated colorectal carcinomas in pregnancy, an overview of colorectal carcinoma in general during pregnancy is presented. Few cases of perforated colorectal carcinoma are additionally discussed.

11.2.1.1 History

Many reports of rectal and colonic carcinoma occurring in pregnancy appear in the literature, the first being in 1835, and Cruveilhier (Fig. 11.2) reported the first case of rectal carcinoma in pregnancy in 1842.

These early reports were concerned mainly with the obstetric problems of delivering the fetus in the presence of a pelvic tumor. Robert Greenhalgh (St. Bartholomew's Hospital; consulting physician to the Samaritan Hospital for Women and City of London Lying In Hospital) in 1866 described a Cesarean section done under an ether spray on a woman with obstructed labor from a rectal carcinoma [20]. Interest in this subject lies in two effects, that of the pregnancy on



Fig. 11.2 Jean Cruveilhier 1837

the carcinoma and that of the complications of the carcinoma on the management of the pregnancy. Warren in 1957 came to the conclusion that pregnancy does not adversely affect the course of carcinoma of the rectum [21].

11.2.1.2 Incidence

Incidence of colorectal cancer in pregnancy in 1981 was 0.002 % due to the fact that incidence rises with age [22]. Up to 1949, there were 75 cases published [23, 24]. Approximately 275 cases of colon cancer associated with pregnancy have been reported in the literature up to 1998 [25]. A review of 205 of these cases performed by Bernstein et al. demonstrated that 85 % of these cancers were located below the peritoneal reflection and mean age of 31 years (range 16–48) in a review of 42 pregnant patients with colon cancer [26].

First two published cases of perforated low rectal and sigmoid cancer were by Nash in 1967 [27]. The first patient was aged 38, in her fifth pregnancy (38 weeks). Artificial rupture of the membranes was carried out, and an hour later an 8 lb live boy was born. The second patient was aged 28; in her second pregnancy, in 32nd week, she had exteriorization of the sigmoid tumor. Most cases of CRC are discovered in late pregnancy, and 60–80 % of the patients have rectal carcinoma [28].

11.2.1.3 Pathogenesis

The main pathogenesis of CRC in pregnancy is still associated with lots of unanswered questions. Some factors including pregnancy hormones, the enzyme cyclocoxygenase-2 (Cox-2), and tumor suppressor protein p53 were mentioned to be associated with CRC. A majority of CRC cases have been found to be positive for estrogen (20-54 %) [29] and progesterone receptors (10-100 %) [30]. Maybe the increased levels of estrogen and progesterone during pregnancy stimulate the growth of tumor cells with such receptors; however, all reports did not support this hypothesis. Slattery et al. in a study found only one case with positive progesterone receptor among 156 pregnant cases with CRC [29]. The elevated amounts of Cox-2 in CRC patients have raised the hypothesis of its association with colorectal cancer; however, there are little evidences to elucidate its carcinogenic role.

11.2.1.4 Clinical Presentation

Common presenting signs and symptoms of CRC include abdominal pain, anemia, nausea, vomiting, and rectal bleeding. Because these signs and symptoms are also frequently found in pregnancy, physicians and patients often attribute them to the usual complications of pregnancy [28]. The diagnostic challenge for clinicians is distinguishing pregnancy symptoms from the warning signs of colorectal cancer (Table 11.2) [25]. Clinicians must be aware of these potential warning signs and symptoms in order to make the diagnosis at an early stage of the disease. Rectal bleeding is particularly an ominous sign and should never be attributed solely to pregnancy without a proper evaluation.

Presentation of perforated CRC is sudden and severe pain, with signs and symptoms of acute abdomen.

11.2.1.5 Diagnosis Elective Presentation

Serum CEA is an important laboratory test used in the evaluation of pregnant and nonpregnant patients. CEA levels during pregnancy are usually
 Table 11.2 Commonly confused signs, symptoms, and laboratory results between pregnancy and colorectal cancer [25]

Signs, symptoms, lab	Normal pregnancy	Pregnancy with colorectal cancer
Weight loss	In general weight gain, but women can experience weight loss in the first trimester	Pregnancy can obscure weight loss secondary to CRC, primarily in second and third trimesters
Rectal bleeding	Common in pregnancy secondary to high incidence of hemorrhoids	Often attributed to hemorrhoids without pursuing appropriate workup
Nausea and vomiting	Common in pregnancy, particularly during the first trimester	Often attributed to pregnancy, delaying workup
Constipation	Common in pregnancy	Often attributed to pregnancy, delaying workup
Abdominal mass	Natural process in pregnancy	Potential palpable masses secondary to CRC often missed secondary to changes of pregnancy
Anemia	Physiological finding in pregnancy	Anemia of pregnancy masks blood loss from CRC

normal but may be slightly elevated [31]. CEA levels obtained prior to surgery provide a baseline to monitor the response to treatment. CEA levels also have prognostic value since increased levels prior to surgery are associated with disseminated disease and increased recurrence rates [32]. However, CEA is not useful as a tool for screening due to the low sensitivity and specificity [32].

Acute Abdomen (Perforation)

Laboratory findings show elevated levels of WBC and CRP, possible microcytic anemia, and other parameters according to the duration of the perforation. The patient can present with prerenal insufficiency due to the shift of fluid in the third space. Plain abdominal X-ray shows pneumoperitoneum if the perforation is above the peritoneal fold.

11.2.1.6 Therapy Gestational Age: Elective Presentation

Gestational age and CRC stage are important to select treatment modality. If tumor is resectable, surgical excision is recommended especially in those diagnosed in early pregnancy (before 20 weeks of gestation). In cases of more advanced pregnancy, surgery can be postponed at the earlier possible date at which fetus can be viable (around 32 weeks). In advanced stages, when adjuvant therapy is needed, elective abortion would help to save mother's life, while in greater gestational ages, it is possible to pursue adjuvant therapy after early delivery. It is important that the mother be fully informed of possible risks of each choice prior to her decision. In religious countries like Iran, there is another extra challenge for parents and clinician, since due to religious beliefs, the legal abortion is only permitted up to the week 16, and after this time there would be problems to perform the abortion legally.

One-Stage or Two-Stage Procedure: Elective Presentation

If operation is indicated in early pregnancy, then tumor resection and termination of pregnancy should be performed. It can be done in a single act or as a two-stage procedure [33]. In the first stage, termination of pregnancy is performed. After 2–3 weeks, when the uterus returns to a normal size and the pelvic venous congestion related to pregnancy decreases, oncologic resection of the colorectal cancer is performed.

Ovarian Transposition: Elective Presentation

The primary benefit of ovarian transposition is prevention or delay of premature menopause, not preservation of fertility. In fact, with "curative" doses in the range of 8,500 cGy with external beam plus intracavitary brachytherapy, the resultant endometrial damage essentially precludes successful pregnancy, either spontaneously or with in vitro technique. 406

Doses of radiation delivered to the ovary following successful laparoscopic oophoropexy have been determined and reported by several authors. Covens et al. [34] studied three patients in whom ovarian transposition was performed and determined the radiation dose expected to be received by the ovaries after delivery by either an external beam radiation dose of 4,500 cGy or via brachytherapy. The mean dose of radiation received by the transposed ovary was 175 cGy (range, 40–370 cGy) after a mean follow-up of 2 years. The iatrogenic menopause rate was 10 % overall, but iatrogenic menopause did not occur in any of the patients younger than 40 years of age.

Numerous studies have attempted to specify radiation therapy tolerance doses for the various tissues and structures of the body. Common dose definitions that are used to describe various tissue tolerances are the minimal tolerance dose, TD 5/5. and the maximal tolerance dose, TD 50/5, which refer to a severe complication rate of 5 and 50 %, respectively, with 5 years of radiation completion. For the ovary, these values are approximately 300 cGy and 1,200 cGy, with sterility being the endpoint of severe complication. Tolerance doses for other tissues are significantly higher. In clinical practice, however, the tolerance doses for the ovary and other tissues may actually be lower, given the now common treatment regimens that typically include chemotherapy or altered radiation fractionation schemes. In general, if the ovaries can be appropriately shielded from the direct radiation beam via an oophoropexy maneuver, a dose below the TD 50/5 (300 cGy) can be achieved with a reasonable expectation of ovarian function preservation posttreatment. Simply the rule of thumb for radiation and ovarian function could be applied, meaning 10 cm distance to radiation field = 10 % dose of radiation [35].

The rule of thumb for radiation and ovarian function means 10 cm distance to radiation field = 10 % dose of radiation.

The typical outcome measure in ovarian transposition following radiation therapy is ovarian

function. This is often measured by quantitative analysis of ovary-stimulating or ovary-producing hormones as well as fertility outcomes. Spontaneous pregnancies are possible if tubal function is preserved as part of the oophoropexy. Morice et al. [36] reported on 37 consecutive cases of ovarian transposition. In these cases, 43 % (16/37) of pregnancies occurred spontaneously; of these, 75 % (12/16) did not have the ovaries repositioned from the adnexa. Quantitative analysis of ovarian function has been reported by Covens et al. [34] in three patients undergoing ovarian transposition. Serum FSH was found to be normal in 67 % (2/3) of patients menstruating regularly 24-32 months after radiation. Treissman et al. [37] reported on a patient in whom laparoscopic ovarian transposition was performed before definitive treatment for an anal carcinoma. Tulandi and Al-Took [38] reported that normal menstruation returned after irradiation in a 34-year-old woman who underwent laparoscopic ovarian transposition before radiation for treatment of rectal carcinoma. Although postmenopausal symptoms and elevation of serum gonadotropins initially indicated ovarian failure, normal menstruation resumed and correlated with normal FSH levels 8 months after treatment.

The timing depends on the treatment algorithm of rectal cancer. If the operation is indicated, it can be performed during that operation for rectal cancer. If neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy is indicated, then laparoscopic transposition can be performed prior to neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy.

Preservation of ovarian function by laparoscopic transposition of the ovaries before pelvic irradiation has been demonstrated to be a safe and effective procedure for patients with Hodgkin's disease as well as in the treatment of a variety of gynecologic malignancies. Historically, surgical exploration of the abdomen or pelvis as part of staging or resection procedures has allowed for access to the ovaries for direct-open transposition of the ovaries for planned subsequent radiation therapy.

Techniques for ovarian transposition using a laparoscopic approach vary according to the radiation field shape, size, and location.

Medial Ovarian Transposition

Tinga et al. [39] have described transposition of the ovaries in a fixed position behind the uterus (to lie beneath an external midline block) as well as a superior transposition to the level of the iliac crest. They contend that the disadvantage of the midline oophoropexy is a higher level of internal radiation scatter, as the area is generally surrounded by in-field radiation.

Lateral Ovarian Transposition

Morice et al. [40] reported a series of 24 patients who underwent ovarian transposition to the paracolic gutters, before radiation for gynecologic malignancies. The authors concluded that this procedure was a safe and effective method of preserving ovarian function. The peritoneum of both pelvic sidewalls is incised, and the retroperitoneal spaces developed. The common, external, and internal iliac vessels are identified. The ovarian vessels and ureters are traced on both sides. Under the direct vision of the ureters, the utero-ovarian ligaments are separated with an endoscopic linear cutting stapler (Endo-GIA). The peritoneum under and lateral to the ovarian vessels are incised to an area outside of the true pelvis, under direct vision of the ureters. At this point, the ovarian vessels could be turned laterally with a sufficient angle to maintain appropriate blood supply. The ovaries and tubes are fixed high in the paracolic gutters, below the spleen and the liver, with 2-0 silk sutures, in three points, to prevent torsion. The upper and lower poles of the ovaries are marked with hemoclips. At the end of the procedure, good blood supply to both ovaries is confirmed by a small incision of the Fallopian tubes, which are cauterized. The metal clips around the ovaries help to verify that they would be out of the radiation portals on radiation verification films [35].

Perforation

The first two published cases of perforated low rectal and sigmoid cancer were by Nash in 1967 [27]. After describing the first two patients, Nash defined two possible plans of action: if the pregnancy is sufficiently advanced, labor can be induced, the uterus emptied, and the colonic

condition treated in the much easier operating conditions thus afforded; if, however, the patient's condition is too poor or if she is not yet at full term, operation must be done in the presence of the gravid uterus. In these circumstances resection is very difficult, and I think exteriorization is the only possible treatment. Cesarean section via an infected peritoneal cavity seems very unwise and would appear to be indicated only if a perforated rectal carcinoma obstructs vaginal delivery.

11.2.1.7 Prognosis Maternal Outcome

The delay leads to late diagnosis of the disease and subsequently poor prognosis. A majority of CRC cases in pregnancy present with Duck class C (44 %) in which adjutant therapies are needed to improve the surgical outcome [26]. The median survival in a review of 42 pregnant patients with CRC was less than 5 months and 56 % died by the time of the report [41].

Fetal Outcome

CRC in pregnancy represents a serious threat to both the mother and the fetus. Woods et al. reported that 78 % (25/32) of pregnancies in women with colonic tumors above the rectum resulted in healthy, live-born infants. Prematurity, intrauterine death, stillbirth, and termination were all contributors to the death of these infants [42].

Genetic Counseling

CRC occurs rarely in young patients, and as a result, this patient population is more likely to have strong predisposing factors compared to the general population of patients with CRC [43]. Such predisposing factors for CRC include hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer (Lynch syndrome), familial adenomatous polyposis, Gardner's syndrome, Peutz-Jeghers syndrome, and long-standing inflammatory bowel disease. However, these increased risk groups represent only a small portion of CRC diagnosed in pregnancy [25]. A review of 19 pregnant patients by Girard et al. from 1981 demonstrated that 21 % (4/19) of patients had one of these strong predisposing factors for CRC [22]. Despite the negative result for possible hereditary nonpolyposis colon

cancer (*Amsterdam II criteria*), *Bethesda criteria* should be checked for microsatellite instability. If the microsatellite instability testing is positive, the genetic testing of the three genes associated with HNPCC should proceed. Once a mutation was identified in the family, other family members could consider predictive testing.

11.2.2 Spontaneous Colorectal Perforation

There are two causes of spontaneous perforation of the colon: stercoral and idiopathic.

11.2.2.1 Stercoral (Stercoraceous) Perforation

Incidence and Diagnostic Criteria

Stercoral perforation is rare, even in nonpregnant patients. The first case of stercoral perforation was described in 1894 [44]. A review by Maurer et al. identified only 88 cases from 1894 to 2000 [45]. These authors proposed diagnostic criteria:

- Round or ovoid perforation, ≥1 cm in diameter, antimesenteric location
- Fecaloma (hard, laminated, inspissated fecal mass) within the colon, protruding through the perforation site, or lying within the peritoneal cavity
- Typical pathohistological features (pressure necrosis or ulcer with chronic inflammatory reaction around the perforation site)
- Absence of other active colonic pathology, such as diverticulitis, carcinoma, and Hirschsprung's disease

Stercoral perforation during pregnancy is extremely rare, and there are three cases published. Women presented at 22, 36, and 41 weeks of pregnancy [46–48].

Risk Factors

Chronic constipation is the main risk factor and is present in 81 % of patients. Use of antacids, codeine-containing narcotics, nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory agents, major tranquilizers, and tricyclic antidepressants has been linked to stercoral perforation [49, 50]. These medications are all known to cause constipation.

Treatment

Treatment is surgical, and resection of the diseased segment with proximal colostomy and closure of the rectal stump or mucous fistula are the procedures with the lowest mortality rate in general population [49]. This is the recommended procedure in pregnant population as was performed in two cases [47, 48].

Prognosis

The reported mortality rate among all cases in general population of stercoral perforation is 47 %, with a 35 % mortality rate among surgically treated cases [49]. Of three pregnant patients [46–48], one died (maternal mortality of 33 %). Perinatal mortality is 66 % probably due to prolonged peritonitis. The first patient presented at 41 weeks of gestation delivered a stillborn infant and died after delivery. Stercoral perforation was diagnosed on autopsy [46]. The second patient in 36 weeks of pregnancy was explored and Cesarean section performed, with live baby, before the Hartmann procedure [47]. The third had sigmoid perforation in 22 weeks of pregnancy. One day after the Hartmann procedure, the patient delivered vaginally a dead female infant [48].

11.2.2.2 Idiopathic Perforation

The features of idiopathic perforation of the colon are as follows [51]:

- Linear perforation
- No feculent ulcer at microscopic examination
- Clear mucosal edge not extending to the serosa
- Regular broken ends of the muscular layer

There is no published case of idiopathic colorectal perforation.

 Table 11.3
 Possible risk and combinations of factors for spontaneous intestinal perforation

Antiphospholipid syndrome (macroangiopathy)
HELLP syndrome (microangiopathy)
Syphilis
Vasculitis
Low-flow states
Arrhythmia
Sepsis
Shock
Disseminated intravascular coagulation
Recent surgery/C-section
Thromboembolism per se
Ischemia caused by previous surgical manipulation [52]
Cocaine abuse [53, 54]
Valvular heart disease
Infective endocarditis
Diabetes mellitus
End-stage renal disease
Idiopathic hypertension
Oral contraceptives

11.2.2.3 Spontaneous Intestinal Perforation

Incidence

This is an extremely rare entity, and the incidence is unknown.

Risk Factors

All risk factors for "spontaneous" ischemic events in general population are also risk factors in pregnancy (Table 11.3). The difference is in incidence of different risk factors due to specific age of presentation. Also pregnancy per se is a risk factor for thromboembolic events. Combination of different risk factors could be present and should be kept in mind which aggravates the possibility of intestinal ischemia and subsequent perforation. Most spontaneous intestinal perforations are due to previously unknown but present risk factors. There are cases when women during early pregnancy (by mistake because unaware of pregnancy) [55] or early postpartum period by patient itself [56] take oral contraceptives with development of mesenteric vein thrombosis. These risk factors are the same and could include the perforation both on small and large bowel.

Prevention

It is recommended that all women with antiphospholipid syndrome should maintain antithrombotic treatment throughout their entire pregnancy and during the postpartum period. The prevention of choice is combined low-dose aspirin and full antithrombotic doses of low-molecularweight heparin. In high-risk groups, such as history of previous thrombotic events, warfarin may be used during pregnancy, but only after organogenesis (6th–12th week) because of high risks of fetal malformations. Despite the significant risks associated with pregnancy in patients with antiphospholipid syndrome, with the correct management the likelihood of a live birth is around 75–80 % [26].

Treatment

The type of the operation depends on the extent of peritonitis and underlying ischemia. If the perforation is present without visible ischemia, resection with anastomosis is the preferred method. If there are signs of ischemia, ischemic segment is resected and anastomosis with or without stoma is performed. In long-standing generalized peritonitis, stoma is the preferred option.

11.2.3 Bowel Perforation Secondary to (Illegally) Induced Abortion

11.2.3.1 Incidence

Bowel perforation secondary to illegally induced abortion though rare and uncommon in developed world is a significant and major cause of maternal morbidity and mortality in developing or especially undeveloped countries where abortion laws are still restrictive and most abortions are performed clandestinely and illegally by unqualified personnel [57, 58]. The incidence of abortionrelated complications such as bowel injuries has been reported in most developing countries to be increasing at an alarming rate [59]. Ignorance and inability to take quick decision regarding termination of an unwanted pregnancy compel a large number of women to seek illegally induced abortion in the second trimester from unauthorized person in unrecognized places. The rate of bowel

perforation as a complication of induced abortion has been reported in literature to range from 2 to 18 % of all abortion-related complications [60–64]. However, as in other iatrogenic surgical problems, many cases may have been unreported because of its medicolegal implications [65, 66].

11.2.4 Treatment

Surgical intervention is considered to be the gold standard treatment for patients with bowel perforation following induced abortion [65]. All patients underwent surgical treatment [27, 33, 34, 60, 61, 65, 67–70]. One of the many factors affecting the surgical outcome in patients with bowel perforation is time interval from perforation to laparotomy [10, 65]. Early surgery can minimize the complications, while delayed surgery leads to severe peritonitis and septic shock. The majority of patients in developing countries were operated more than 24 h after the onset of illness [4, 31, 61, 65]. Delayed definitive surgery may be attributed to late presentation due to lack of accessibility to health-care facilities and lack of awareness of the disease; as a result some patients with bowel perforation following induced abortion may decide to take medications in the prehospital period with the hope that the symptoms will abate. It is also possible that some clinicians managing the patients initially may not have considered perforation as a possible diagnosis leading to delayed referral to tertiary care hospital. The ileum and the sigmoid colon are the most common parts of the bowel affected [60, 61, 65, 67–70]. The relative fixity of these portions of the bowel has been suggested as a possible reason for this. Early surgical interference is the optimal treatment option for perforation. However, the type of surgery to be applied is controversial [65]. The surgical management of small intestinal injuries is fairly straightforward with minimal sequel. The practice in managing these patients is a simple closure in solitary perforations and segmental intestinal resection and primary anastomosis in multiple perforations or gangrenous bowel. The management of large bowel injury is more controversial [15, 65]. This is more so when the left colon is involved. A simple colostomy has been reported to be the safest approach in the management of these injuries. Other options include primary repair, resection and primary anastomosis, and repair with a proximal protective colostomy or ileostomy. A simple colostomy is easier and faster to accomplish in these poor surgical risk patients. However, the major drawback of colostomy is the need for a second operation to restore intestinal continuity, the specialized care before closure, and the attendant cost which reduces its popularity [36, 71]. The challenge is even more conspicuous in a developing country like Tanzania where resources for caring of patients with colostomy are limited. The management of stoma remains difficult in developing countries because of the shortage of suitable equipment in this respect, and peristomal ulceration remains a major problem [71]. Primary repair and resection and primary anastomosis are performed in case of viable bowel, whereas colostomy is reserved after resection of a gangrenous large bowel.

11.2.5 Prognosis

11.2.5.1 Complication Rate

The overall complications rate in the series by Mabula et al. [61] was 47.1 % which is higher compared to previous report by Thapa et al. [72]. High complication rate was also reported by Saleem and Fikree [73] in Pakistan. This difference in complication rates can be explained by differences in antibiotic coverage, meticulous preoperative care and proper resuscitation of the patients before operation, improved anesthesia, and somewhat better hospital environment. As reported by Rehman et al. [74], surgical site infection was the most common postoperative complication. High rate of surgical site infection may be attributed to contamination of the laparotomy wound during the surgical procedure. In the study by Mabula et al. [61], mortality rate was 10.3 % which is higher than that reported by Bhutta et al. [75]. High mortality rate is attributed to high gestational age at termination of pregnancy, late presentation, delayed surgical treatment, and postoperative complications.

The overall median length of hospital stay was 18 days, which is lower than that reported by Rehman et al. [75].

Self-discharge against medical advice is a recognized problem and this is rampant, especially among patients with complications of illegally induced abortions [35]. Similarly, poor follow-up visits after discharge from hospitals remain a cause for concern. These issues are often the results of poverty, long distance from the hospitals, and ignorance.

11.3 Spontaneous Liver Rupture

Very exceptionally lesions of the liver are observed as the result of violent muscular exertion, as in the course of parturition or epileptic seizures. In such cases it is usually necessary to assume a diminished resistance of the organ as a necessary condition. Allesandri, 1927

11.3.1 Incidence

Spontaneous liver hemorrhage during pregnancy is uncommon and mostly associated with preeclampsia, eclampsia, or a HELLP syndrome (hemolysis, elevated liver enzymes, and low platelet count). The incidence is estimated at 1/45,000 [76], and the mortality of the mother and child is high (15 and 42 %, respectively) [77]. However, spontaneous rupture in uncomplicated pregnancy, without association with previous conditions, has also been reported but is extremely rare [78, 79]. Up to 1943, there were 29 cases (the case of Vesalius included) of true spontaneous rupture of the liver (only two in pregnancy, Abercrombie in 1844 and Readmaker in 1943) [80].

11.3.2 History

Spontaneous rupture of the liver resulting from insignificant or no trauma has been noted in the literature for more than a century. The first known case was reported by Vesalius at some undetermined date. Andral, in 1829, sketchily reported two cases complicating lesions which may have been gummata or carcinomas. In many of the earliest cases, there is some possibility that gastric hemorrhage, secondary to liver disease, may have been mistaken for actual rupture of the liver. Thus, a case quoted in Paris Medical, in 1847, by Fauconneau and Dufresne, as reported by Latour, was undoubtedly such an instance. Abercrombie, as communicated by James Copeland, reported a case of ruptured liver complicating pregnancy in 1844 [81]. In this delightfully naive and meticulously detailed report, Abercrombie described a 35-year-old woman who, to obtain relief from "gastrodynia," took recourse to placing a silk handkerchief around her body and pulling it tight to give her relief. On this occasion a servant pulled the handkerchief so tightly that it made me fear some injury under existing circumstances. Labor followed and normal delivery occurred, followed by collapse some 50 min later. The crude stimulants of the time were administered, several famous physicians and surgeons were called in consultation, but the patient died 26 h after delivery. Autopsy revealed about two pounds of blood in the abdomen and two lacerated openings in the liver substance, about an inch apart. The liver itself presented a mottled appearance throughout and was unusually soft. Bleeding came from a torn branch of the portal vein. Devic and Beriel, in 1906, reviewed the literature of spontaneous rupture of the liver [82]. McEwan and McEvan and also Corriden have added more recent and excellent reviews [83, 84]. Spontaneous rupture of the liver is rare and exceptional. A number of causes for its occurrence have been described, and traumatic rupture is not rarity. Allessandri [85] stated: Very exceptionally lesions of the liver are observed as the result of violent muscular exertion, as in the course of parturition or epileptic seizures. In such cases it is usually necessary to assume a diminished resistance of the organ as a necessary condition [85]. Case by Rademaker, although complicating pregnancy, was not in labor [80]. Rademaker collected 28 cases in general population and found that causes other than violent muscular effort are multiple. Some associated disease or even minor trauma was present in all but three cases of 28 collected. It is no wonder that Sciacca came to the conclusion that when

rupture of the liver occurs with minimal cause, the parenchyma is probably not normal [86].

As previously stated, the first known case is by Abercrombie in 1844 [81]. He described a woman aged 35 who suffered from epigastric pain, abdominal distension, and belching at the eighth month of pregnancy. Having had frequent attacks of gastrodynia on former occasions, she, of her own accord, had immediate recourse to pressure for relief; and placing a silk handkerchief round her body she desired one of her servants to pull it as tight as she possibly could. The wish was complied with, but to an extent that made the author fear of some injury under existing circumstances. Author therefore begged for its removal. Author prescribed for her a draft composed of calcined magnesia, Liquor Opii Sedativus, Spt. ether, sulfur, and Aq. cinnamomi, to be taken immediately, and ordered hot fomentations to the epigastrium. By these mean the pain gradually abated. A few hours later labor began and was soon followed by the successful breech delivery of the fetus. An hour after the expulsion of the placenta, the patient collapsed. Hemorrhage was suspected, but there was no evidence of its coming from the birth canal. Two days later the patient died, and a postmortem examination revealed a large unruptured subcapsular hematoma on the superior and anterior surfaces of the liver. Abercrombie was of the opinion that the damage to the liver might have been caused by the tight bandaging but that hemorrhage did not occur until the pressure of the gravid uterus on the upper abdomen had been removed. He also put forward an alternative suggestion that hemorrhage took place in a liver that was already so diseased that it was readily injured by the muscular compressions of labor.

Alessandri (quoted by Rademaker, 1943), writing on this subject, agrees that rupture of the liver may occur as the result of violent muscular activity during parturition or during epileptic seizures, but he gives no case report or reference to support his views.

Rademaker in 1943 describes the case of a woman aged 32 admitted to hospital in the eighth month of pregnancy with a blood pressure of 260/160 mmHg and albuminuria [80]. After a severe bout of vomiting she collapsed, and the

diagnosis of a ruptured uterus was made. At operation a rupture of the liver (the right lobe of the liver contained a vertical tear 6 in. in length, with an area of degenerated tissue which appeared to be mush and about the size of a grapefruit), with blood in the peritoneal cavity, was found. The hemorrhage was controlled by a pack, and after a stormy convalescence the patient recovered. In this case hypertension was thought to be the cause. Rademaker submits the interesting suggestion that sudden death during eclampsia may sometimes be due to a ruptured liver. It is doubtful, however, whether this speculation can be sustained, for, although scattered areas of necrosis and small subcapsular hemorrhages are not infrequently found in eclampsia, severe hemorrhages of the liver are not a feature of this disease.

Another case was by Links in 1946 during the fourth month of pregnancy. The cause of the liver damage was obscure, but Links suggests that it may have been due to a transient hypertension. Burton-Brown and Shepherd described a case 17 h after parturition [87]. Injury was the result of trauma produced by violent contraction of the diaphragm and abdominal muscles during labor. But it is interesting to note that there was also an element of toxemia, evidenced by the raised blood pressure and albuminuria.

11.3.3 Etiopathogenesis

11.3.3.1 Historical Perspective

Pathology of rupture of the liver varies with the accompanying lesion of the liver. In the past, a gumma or carcinoma may easily erode into a blood vessel causing a discharge of blood into the liver parenchyma. Again an aneurysm or hemangioma may rupture with a similar result. A vessel may rupture by reason of arteriosclerosis, as was possibly the case in Bernard's patient. A vessel may become occluded with resultant infarct, which could cause vessel rupture, as Mazel has suggested. Another mechanism, as in Rademaker's case, is rapidly rising blood pressure, with toxemia of pregnancy causing rupture of a blood vessel [80]. Devic and Beriel [82] and, later, Mazel have formulated this theory of the

pathology of spontaneous rupture of the liver: In traumatic rupture, the rupture is the cause of hemorrhage. In spontaneous rupture, the hemorrhage is the cause of rupture. The chain of events leading to the rupture is infarct, hypervascularization at the periphery, rupture of a vessel, intra-hepatic hemorrhage with resulting rupture of the tissue and production of a subcapsular hematoma which when rupturing the capsule permits escape of blood into the peritoneum [88].

11.3.3.2 Mechanism

In most cases, a liver rupture occurs in the third trimester of pregnancy or within the first 24 h postpartum. It occurs more often in the multiparous women above the age of 30 [89, 90]. In 75 % of the cases, it consists of a solitary injury of the right liver lobe, in 11 % of the left liver lobe, and a bilateral injury in 14 %, as shown by a study of Henny et al. [91]. The pathogenesis of a spontaneous liver rupture as a complication of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy such as preeclampsia, eclampsia, or HELLP syndrome remains unclear [92]. When hemorrhage follows delivery, one might suppose that the sudden decrease in intra-abdominal pressure or the stress of uterine contracture and the Valsalva maneuver, or both, may have encouraged the rupture. Clotting abnormalities and disseminated intravascular coagulation with focal areas of hepatic necrosis lead to spontaneous hepatic hemorrhage. Bleeding from the hepatic parenchyma results in a subcapsular hematoma that ruptures into the peritoneal cavity. Other uncommon underlying conditions associated with a liver hemorrhage are bleeding from a hemangioma, metastasis or hepatoma, trauma, infections (malaria, syphilis, rupture of amoebic abscesses), aneurysms and the use of cocaine during pregnancy.

Spontaneous hepatic hemorrhage of pregnancy is associated with the HELLP syndrome [93, 94]. In 1982, Weinstein introduced the acronym HELLP to describe a syndrome observed in severe preeclampsia consisting of hemolysis, elevated liver function tests, and low platelet counts [95]. Hemolysis is the result of shearing of erythrocytes by fibrin strands that are deposited in the microcirculation, producing schistocytes. The syndrome also has been called microangiopathic hemolytic anemia.

The histopathology of the liver in toxemia of pregnancy has been described consistently as showing fibrin plugs or strands in the sinusoids and hepatic arterioles with resultant areas of periportal necrosis [93, 96-99]. Vasospasm of the hepatic arterial circulation with resulting endothelial damage may lead to the platelet aggregation and fibrin deposition. Vascular disruption and occult parenchymal hemorrhage ensue. Coalescence of multiple focal areas of infarction and hemorrhage may progress to overt parenchymal hemorrhage and hematoma. A subcapsular hematoma, which can involve a large segment of the liver, ruptures with resultant intraperitoneal hemorrhage. In some cases, a hematoma may develop; however, the process may resolve, and the hepatic lesion may heal spontaneously without complete progression to the syndrome of spontaneous hepatic hematomas associated with pregnancy (SHHP). Several authors have reported successful nonoperative management of SHHP that have not ruptured [93, 100–103]. The spectrum of pathology is highly variable. Evidence suggests that if intraperitoneal rupture does not occur, the hepatic lesion may heal without sequel. At the minimum, these patients with hepatic hematomas that have not ruptured mandate close observation in the peripartum period for signs of hepatic rupture and the syndrome of SHHP.

11.3.4 Clinical Presentation

A study by Rinehart et al. showed that epigastric pain is present in 69.5 %, hypovolemic shock in 56 %, nausea and vomiting in 24.8 %, and shoulder pain in 20.5 % of patients with a spontaneous liver rupture [104]. On clinical examination, signs of peritonitis can be present and fetal heart sounds are usually bad or absent.

Hypovolemic shock within the first 24 h is mostly because of an excessive vaginal blood loss due to a failure of the uterus to contract after delivery of its contents. If the uterus is found to be contracted appropriately and no placental fragments are retained, a laceration of maternal soft tissues like a cervical or vaginal tear can be the cause of persistent vaginal blood loss. If all these gynecologic causes are excluded, intraperitoneal bleeding should be ruled out next.

11.3.5 Differential Diagnosis

Because a spontaneous hepatic rupture after a normal pregnancy is extremely rare, other more common causes for a postpartum acute abdomen and/or hypovolemic shock must be excluded. Cardiovascular instability without visible blood loss can also occur due to a traumatic laceration of the blood vessels resulting in a large vulvar, vaginal, or retroperitoneal hematoma. A large pulmonary embolism can also present with sudden cardiovascular instability without bleeding. It usually occurs after a deep venous thrombosis but can also occur primarily. The risk of embolism is tenfold higher after a Cesarean birth than after a vaginal delivery.

Another cause for a hypovolemic shock is a secondary postpartum hemorrhage. This is defined as vaginal blood loss occurring at least 24 h after the end of the third stage of labor and during the following 6 weeks. The spectrum of this condition can vary from inconvenient to fatal and occurs in almost 1 % of the patients who delivered vaginally. Almost 50 % of the patients have associated lower abdominal pain and uterine tenderness.

The underlying cause is also an inability of the uterus to contract due to retained products of pregnancy and/or an intrauterine infection [105, 106].

11.3.6 Diagnosis

Ultrasound is a simple and reliable method of confirming the diagnosis of spontaneous hepatic hemorrhage [93, 107]. The familiarity with and immediate availability of ultrasound to obstetricians make this the initial diagnostic procedure of choice in patients in whom the diagnosis is suspected either ante- or postpartum.

The hemodynamic status of the patient determines the investigations to be performed. In the hemodynamically stable patient, a CT scan with contrast is the most useful investigation. This



Fig. 11.3 A 36-year-old woman with toxemia of pregnancy, right upper quadrant pain, and falling hematocrit (HELLP [hemolysis, elevated liver enzymes, low platelet count] syndrome). Axial contrast-enhanced CT section shows nonenhancing hepatic foci (*white asterisk*) due to infarction and hematoma, foci of active bleeding (*white arrows*), and subcapsular and perihepatic hemorrhage (*black asterisks*) [108]

allows the surgeon to quantify the liver injury, define the underlying hepatic disorders, and determine the treatment modalities (Fig. 11.3). If the patient is hemodynamically unstable, an urgent laparotomy must be performed. This can be preceded by an urgent ultrasound, if available.

11.3.7 Treatment

11.3.7.1 Historical Perspective

In 1943, Rademaker made a review of all published cases of spontaneous liver rupture in general and pregnant population. Here are significant facts that appeared to him [80]:

- Careful observation by the family physician; otherwise, the patient would have died within a few hours.
- *Porro procedure* was the quickest means of removal of the fetus and the uterus to prevent any further bleeding from that source.
- Death of fetus as result of hemorrhage of the mother.
- Pleural effusion from pressure of the pack on diaphragm.
- Prompt multiple blood and plasma transfusions to save these desperately ill patients.

11.3.7.2 Current Recommendations Treatment of Underlying Pathology/ Medical Treatment

There is not a specific treatment of the evolving hepatocellular pathology that occurs in the preeclampsia-eclampsia syndrome and that may lead to spontaneous hepatic hemorrhage. Systemic anticoagulation is contraindicated. The underlying preeclampsia-eclampsia syndrome should be treated by the usual methods, such as administration of magnesium sulfate and the use of antihypertensive agents. When the hepatic lesion is suspected, hypertension should be controlled aggressively to prevent further progression and hemorrhage. Intraperitoneal rupture of the subcapsular hematoma is accompanied by hemorrhage and hypovolemia. Blood volume replacement is requisite, with appropriate infusion of platelets and fresh frozen plasma. If the diagnosis is made antepartum, prompt termination of the pregnancy is mandatory, usually by Cesarean section [109].

In the postpartum period, the chosen therapy mainly depends on the hemodynamic status and the severity of the liver injury. If the patient is hemodynamically stable and there is evidence of a contained subcapsular hematoma, a conservative treatment can be started. Patient must be admitted to the intensive care unit for closely hemodynamic monitoring. Serial CT scans or ultrasounds must be performed in order to document expansion or rupture of the subcapsular hematoma. If the patient is hemodynamically unstable, two options are available: surgery or endovascular embolization of the hepatic arteries.

Interventional Techniques

Occlusion of the hepatic artery has been reported for treatment of hemorrhage due to a variety of conditions, including hepatic trauma, ruptured hepatoma, and spontaneous hepatic hemorrhage [110–116]. The hepatic artery can be occluded by surgical ligation or the interventional radiological percutaneous technique of angiographic embolization. The right and hepatic arteries, or both, can be occluded selectively by operative or radiological techniques.

Surgical Therapy

Attempts to control hemorrhage from the liver surgically, using local measures such as topical hemostatic agents and suture ligation of surface bleeders, are of limited value. Failure is predictable when dealing with hemorrhage from large areas of denuded and friable liver in patients with associated clotting deficiencies. The technique of angiographic embolization allows for the most precise localization of the site of hemorrhage and is highly successful in arresting hemorrhage (Fig. 11.4). The method applied depends mostly upon the severity of the shock and the availability of an experienced interventional radiologist. The major advantage of embolization is of course its less invasiveness.

Hepatic artery interruption has been well tolerated [112–116]. Transient elevations in the aspartate transferase and alanine transferase levels will result. In a liver with significant acute or chronic disease, the degree of hepatic dysfunction that follows hepatic artery occlusion may be accentuated. If the occlusion is proximal to the origin of the cystic artery, acute gangrenous cholecystitis may occur. Areas of focal hepatic necrosis can develop with or without secondary infection. Hypotension should be avoided after hepatic artery occlusion to maximize hepatic arterial flow. Supplemental oxygen may be administered on theoretical grounds. Hepatic perfusion through arterial collaterals may develop as little as 10 h after hepatic artery occlusion [114].

Stain et al. prefer hepatic artery occlusion as the primary therapy of SHHP rather than tamponade of the hepatic hemorrhage with abdominal gauze packing [117]. Smith et al. reviewed the available literature in the period 1976-1990 of abdominal packing for spontaneous hepatic rupture associated with pregnancy [76]. Including their four patients, they identified 27 cases, for an 82 % survival rate. Their recommendation was that abdominal packing should be the primary treatment for ruptured hepatic hematoma. The extensive experience by Feliciano et al. in treatment of traumatic hepatic hemorrhage by abdominal packing undoubtedly influenced their recommendation [118]. It should be noted that packing failed in both patients treated primarily by packing. Stain et al. could not compare their experience



Fig. 11.4 (a) Hepatic arteriogram of patient with bleeding subcapsular hematoma. *Arrows* identify multiple pseudoaneurysms with bleeding. (b) Arteriogram after embolization of right hepatic artery (*arrow*) [117]

with Feliciano et al.'s series because their report does not provide details of the magnitude of the liver lesion or the morbidity associated with the two operations in each of their four patients. An analysis of the references cited by Smith et al. [76] in their collective review reveals that in at least six of the reports, significant numbers of the patients were not treated with perihepatic packing, but with local measures, including Surgicel (Johnson & Johnson Medical, Inc., Arlington, TX) or Gelfoam (Upjohn Company, Kalamazoo, MI) [94, 96, 119–122]. It is unclear if these patients exhibited the full spectrum of the syndrome, including rupture of the hepatic hematoma with life-threatening hemorrhage, or had contained nonbleeding hematomas. Packing should be reserved for patients in whom the diagnosis of SHHP is made at the time of Cesarean section and in whom a Pringle maneuver incompletely controls the hepatic hemorrhage. In this situation, hepatic packing may have a role as a temporizing measure en route to the angiography suite. It does require a second operative procedure for removal of the packs. However, if in the operating room the bleeding is controlled by clamping of the right, left, or common hepatic artery, hepatic arterial ligation is preferable as a definitive treatment. Figure 11.5 presents the algorithm for the treatment of spontaneous hepatic rupture in pregnancy proposed by Stein et al.

Obstetric Management

If a rupture occurs during pregnancy, delivery of the fetus is one of the first steps. A classical Pfannenstiel incision is, however, not suitable because the full abdomen cannot be visualized unless a second upper abdominal incision is made. A median laparotomy is therefore the recommended approach because it has the great advantage of visualizing the entire abdomen, speed of execution, and less blood loss [106].

11.3.8 Prognosis

Up to 1943, there were 29 cases (the case of Vesalius included) of true spontaneous rupture of the liver, and only two of these complicated pregnancy (Abercrombie 1844, the patient died, and Rademaker 1943, the patient recovered but the fetus died) [80]. In general, five of these came to operation, and four recovered making maternal mortality after surgical therapy 80 %. In that time if liver rupture was evident, the Porro procedure (excision of the Fallopian tubes, the ovaries, and the uterus at supravaginal level) was recommended after incision of the uterus and deliver-ance of the fetus.

In 1976, Bis and Waxman, in a collective review, reported 62 % fetal and 59 % maternal


mortality rates of liver rupture during pregnancy [89]. In the collected reports of 15 patients treated with hepatic artery ligation/ occlusion (radiologically or surgically), the mortality was 29–37 % [54, 110, 111, 117, 119, 123, 124].

11.4 Peptic Ulcer Bleeding

11.4.1 Introduction

Pregnancy seems to have a beneficial effect on peptic ulcer (see Chap. 4). Clark in 1953 investigated dyspeptic symptoms during 313 pregnancies in 118 women with the diagnosis of peptic ulcer before pregnancy [125]. He found that there was a remission of ulcer symptoms in 88 % (276/313) of the pregnancies. More than 50 % of these women claimed to have been completely symptom-free during the whole pregnancy; the remainder had minor symptoms which they regarded as unconnected with the ulcer. In the remaining 12 % (37/313), symptoms persisted which were indistinguishable from those of ulcer, and 14 women were admitted to hospital for treatment of the "indigestion." In no case did hemorrhage or perforation occur during the pregnancy.

11.4.2 Incidence

Small hemorrhages from the upper part of the alimentary tract do not appear to be very rare in pregnancy, although Avery Jones in 1947, investigating for ulcer activity a series of 10,000 women attending an antenatal clinic, found only one case of mild hematemesis, and no ulcer could be demonstrated [126]. In a series of 587 cases of hematemesis and melena admitted to Dr Norris's unit at Whittington Hospital during the 4-year period 1957–1960, there were four pregnant women (MacCaig JN, 1962, personal communication). These data show that only 0.7 % of bleeding peptic ulcers occur during pregnancy. It may be that the small number of proven cases is due to a reluctance to carry out radiological investigations during pregnancy before the era of endoscopy. If investigations were done after the birth of the child, the ulcer would probably have healed. Up to 1971, 31 perforations and 32 cases of hemorrhage from proved peptic ulcer during pregnancy have been reported [127]. The ratio of gastric and duodenal ulcers in pregnancy and also bleeding peptic ulcers during pregnancy is not known.

Peptic ulcer bleeding occurs in the late third trimester or during the first days postpartum [128].

There are only several case reports of operated bleeding peptic ulcers [129-132].

11.4.3 Risk Factors

In 1948, Bernstine and Friedman reported four cases of hemorrhage from peptic ulcer in pregnant women [133]. All of these women had been treated with *progesterone* before the onset of the gastrointestinal hemorrhage.

11.4.4 Diagnosis

Bleeding peptic ulcer is diagnosed by esophagogastroduodenoscopy (EGD). Before the era of endoscopy, peptic ulcers were diagnosed with radiological examination. Due to the ionizing radiation, it was contraindicated during pregnancy. Therefore, for many cases of peptic ulcer hemorrhage during pregnancy, the diagnosis was never confirmed [134].

11.4.5 Treatment

11.4.5.1 Conservative Treatment

Today, with potent acid suppression medications, most of peptic ulcer bleeding can be treated without operation. During long period of occurrence during pregnancy, most of these bleedings stopped with medical management [128]. If needed EGD intervention is performed. Endoscopic interventions are not contraindicated during pregnancy (see Chap. 2). Johnston, in a period between 1939 and 1953, found two with duodenal ulcer, one complicated by hemorrhage and one by perforation [135]. Bleeding ulcer responded to conservative management.

11.4.5.2 Surgical Treatment

In general population the type and location of bleeding peptic ulcer dictates the type of surgical procedure. Due to only several cases operated during pregnancy, these surgical principles should be applied in pregnant patients. Durst and Klieger in 1955 reported a case in which hemorrhage from a gastric ulcer occurred at term and continued after delivery; late consent was given for emergency surgery, and death occurred during the operation [129]. In 1957, Vasicka reported a case of massive gastrointestinal hemorrhage from peptic ulcer. Gastric resection with gastroduodenostomy was performed in the 20th week of gestation. This was the first reported case of surgical intervention for this complication during pregnancy. Hypertension, albuminuria, and vaginal hemorrhage developed in the 28th week, and a viable infant was delivered by Cesarean section during the 33rd week [132]. In the third case, a Spanish girl, already in labor, was bleeding from a gastric ulcer. Cesarean section was performed, but the fetus was dead. The operation was continued by performing partial gastrectomy, and the patient recovered [130]. Ulcer pain in aged 23 in 28 week pregnancy occurred only during her second and fourth pregnancies. It is also remarkable that the fetus survived such a massive hemorrhage in the mother and that the pregnancy continued to term, 8 weeks after emergency partial gastrectomy [131].

There are three known cases of surgical treatment for hemorrhage from duodenal ulcer occurring during pregnancy. In one case vagotomy and pyloroplasty were performed [136], and another two cases partial gastrectomy was made [127].

11.4.6 Prognosis

Maternal mortality from 1905 to 1955 was 83 % and from 1905 to 1962 lowered to 71 % with fetal mortality 60 and 67 %, respectively (one case did not report fetal outcome) [131]. Due to the extreme rarity of the disease, maternal mortality, in studies during the first half of the twentieth century, was also evaluated in cumulative pregnancy or puerperal deaths. MacNalty found in 770 puerperal deaths in 1937 only one death from hemorrhage due to gastric ulcer [137]. Hooker studied 350,000 pregnancies over a 3-year period (1930–1932) and found only one death from perforation of a gastric ulcer [138]. Sandweiss studied 70,310 pregnancies seen in the 10-year period (1928–1937) in various Detroit hospitals and found one death due to perforated duodenal ulcer [139]. In 1943, Sandweiss, in a review of the literature on deaths due to perforation and hemorrhage from gastroduodenal ulcer during

Authors	Week of pregnancy	Lesion	Mother outcome	Fetal outcome
Le Play (1905)	7th month	Gastric ulcer	Died	Abortion
Mulsow and Brown (1936)	35th week	Duodenal ulcer	Died	Lived (twins)
Ministry of Health [137]	Puerperium	Gastric ulcer	Died	Not recorded
Le Winn (1947)	37th week	Duodenal ulcer	Lived	Died
Johnston [135]	Labor	Duodenal ulcer	Died	Died
Durst and Klieger [129]	Term	Gastric ulcer	Died	Lived
Stevenson [130]	Term	Gastric ulcer	Lived	Died

 Table 11.4
 Reported cases of hemorrhage from peptic ulcers during pregnancy 1905–1962 [131]

pregnancy and the puerperium, found only 14 cases. In seven cases they were gastric ulcers, and in seven duodenal. All of the 14 patients died postpartum, and premature delivery occurred in four [140].

Carangelo reported four cases of massive gastrointestinal hemorrhage in pregnancy, with three deaths [134]. Three of the four patients had an eclamptic syndrome with hypertension, edema, convulsions, oliguria, and albuminuria, and all four had a septic course with fever. The onset of labor in three of the patients occurred between 24 and 48 h after the onset of hematemesis. There were three stillbirths and one premature but viable infant.

Reports of only seven cases of hemorrhage from proved ulcers could be found in the literature (Table 11.4). Two of the mothers survived, and not more than three of the pregnancies produced live births [131].

11.5 Mesenteric Ischemia

11.5.1 Mesenteric Vein Thrombosis

... not everyone is aware that violent abdominal pain, ileus, and collapse may mean mesenteric vascular occlusion...

Warren and Eberhard, 1935

11.5.1.1 History

Mesenteric vein thrombosis (MVT) was first summarized as a cause of intestinal infarction in 1895 by Elliot, who treated the infarcted bowel with resection, creating two stomas and reanastomosing those 2 weeks later. Elliot stated that the patient had thrombophlebitis. He collected 14 cases of MVT from the literature [141]. In 1898, Köster



Fig. 11.6 Charles Hilton Fagge (1838–1883) (Courtesy of the Gordon Museum, King's College London)

in his inaugural address at Gothenburg reviewed the literature and described three further cases of mesenteric venous occlusion [142]. Charles Hilton Fagge (Fig. 11.6), at Guy's Hospital, London, published the first case in puerperium in 1876 [143]. A woman died a month after delivery in a few hours after the onset of severe abdominal symptoms. Autopsy showed thrombi in the superior mesenteric veins extending into the trunk of the portal vein nearly to the point where it breaks up into its branches. The thrombosis extended into the veins beyond the territory that was congested. There was no endocarditis or any evidence of peritonitis or any cause for internal strangulation found. The report by Warren and Eberhard [144] helped to establish MVT as a distinct clinical entity. It has been classified clinically as primary (idiopathic) or secondary [145].

11.5.1.2 Incidence

MVT is an extremely rare condition in general population and accounts for 0.002-0.06 % of all inpatient admissions [146], 0.01 % of all emergency surgical admissions, and <1/1,000 laparotomies for acute abdomen [147]. Abdu et al. found in their literature review of 372 cases of MVT in general population (1911-1984) that the condition was most common in the sixth and seventh decades of life [148]. In contrast, recent series in general population found the average age to be between 45 and 65 years [149–154]. In the study by Rhee and Gloviczki [155], MVT comprised only 6.2 % of all patients treated for mesenteric ischemia in general population. In autopsy studies, MVT is found in 0.2-2 % of the population in general [144, 146]. In a study by Ottinger and Austen, MVT was found in less than 1 % of patients with mesenteric ischemia [146].

In pregnancy and puerperium, up to 1963, there were 15 cases described [156–159]. Of these, 27 % (4/15) followed abortions, 13 % (2/15) occurred during pregnancy, and 53 % (8/15) during the puerperium. One case was not proved. After 1963, similar number of patients is described [55, 160–168].

In general population, Milch and Masotti in 1936 stated that in mesenteric arterial thrombosis, the superior mesenteric artery is involved 40 times more often than the inferior mesenteric artery [169], while Jackson et al. in 1904 stated that in cases with venous mesenteric occlusion alone, 99 % occur in the superior mesenteric vein [170]. The venous collateral circulation of the inferior mesenteric vein is more elaborate than that of the superior - therefore MVT of the inferior mesenteric vein, followed by infarction of the descending colon, it is exceedingly rare.

11.5.1.3 Risk Factors

Three factors, usually referred to as Virchow's triad, are concerned in the formation of every thrombus. These are damage to vascular endothelium, changes in the velocity and character of the local bloodstream, and changes in the constituents of the blood. MVT is a very uncommon surgical pathology frequently associated with known coagulation defects [160, 162, 165, 166, 171– 173]. The maternal risk of thromboembolic episodes is increased eight times in the presence of any one of the coagulopathies [174]. The incidence of the factor V Leiden mutation may be as high as 46 % in patients with a history of venous thromboembolism during pregnancy [175].

The presence of MVT is found also when there is no detectable coagulation error and is extremely rarely encountered in pregnancy [166, 176, 177]. This condition is attributed to physiological hypercoagulability which occurs during pregnancy due to multiple factors including rise in factors VII and VIII and fibrinogen and reduction in fibrinolytic activity [176]. But a rise in platelet count together with an increase in platelet stickiness maximal on the 12th day of puerperium has been demonstrated [178]. There are only four cases in the literature with no precipitating factor for the development of MVT and is called *primary (idiopathic) MVT* [166, 176, 179, 180].

Specific group of MVT has been reported in pregnancy in association with certain surgical and medical comorbidities [165] which include repeated abdominal surgery, Cesarean section, appendectomy for gangrenous appendicitis, elective laparoscopic cholecystectomy, mesenteric cyst excision, vesicoureteral reflux, and mistaken intake of oral contraceptives during pregnancy (Table 11.5) [168, 181]. MVT caused by postoperative stasis in general population was first described by Maylard in 1901 [186].

Reed and Coon reported the first case of MVT from oral contraception in 1963 [187]. Other cases have been infrequently described [181, 188–190]. Hoyle et al. discussed 21 cases, 9 had been taking 0.05 mg estrogen, and the rest had taken higher doses [188]. Twelve had been taking the agent for more than a year, and two had suffered MVT in the first cycle. The problem with
 Table 11.5
 Primary (idiopathic) and secondary MVT

 with known risk factors in pregnancy and puerperium

Hypercoagulopathies [160, 161]
Oral pills during pregnancy or puerperium [55, 56, 181]
Postoperative
Single or repeated abdominal surgery [182, 183]
Cesarean section [162]
Cytomegalovirus infection (with complications) [163]
Chronic idiopathic MVT [164]
IVF pregnancy [184, 185]
Hemoglobinopathy [165]
Primary (idiopathic) [166, 176, 179, 180]
Smoking
Obesity
β-thalassemia
Antiphospholipid syndrome
Abnormal fibrinogen
Homocystinuria
Paroxysmal nocturnal hemoglobinuria
Thrombocythemia
Abdominal trauma
Abdominal sepsis
Myeloproliferative disorders
Cancer

association of risk factors and MVT is that patients sometimes have additional risk factors like heavy smoking [181]. Even in this case by Graubard and Friedman with two risk factors, BMI of the patient was not mentioned which is also a possible additional risk factor.

The anatomic location of venous thromboembolism associated with IVF cycles has been suggested to differ from those seen in the general population. In venous thrombosis associated with IVF, the veins of the upper extremities and neck are involved in 80 % of reported cases, whereas only 11 % of deep vein thrombosis diagnosed in the general population involves the upper extremities [191]. Further, 97 % of upper extremity deep vein thrombosis reported in the literature during pregnancy was associated with assisted reproductive technology [192].

11.5.1.4 Clinical Presentation

Clinical symptoms of *acute* MVT are variable, nonspecific, and difficult to differentiate from arterial occlusion. In most cases of acute MVT, the main symptom is abdominal pain lasting from several days to more than 3 months [157], first cramp-like before becoming continuous when peritonitis supervenes. They continued to have bowel movements initially, becoming constipated later. Patients had pain out of proportion to abdominal tenderness. This was noted by Berry and Bougas, who believed it as an important differential point in diagnosis [193]. Other symptoms are nausea/vomiting, fever, and abdominal distention. The tendency toward hemoconcentration was also seen in their patients and probably reflects slow progress of the disease, allowing sequestration of extracellular fluid in the gut. Donaldson and Stout state that occult blood can always be found in the stools [194]. On rectal examination, there may be blood on the examining finger. If hematemesis in acute form is found, then splenic vein thrombosis is present. On the other hand, splenic vein thrombosis is not necessarily followed by hematemesis [195].

Subacute or *chronic* MVT is usually asymptomatic due to the development of collateral vessels, but when it is combined with portal vein thrombosis, esophageal variceal bleeding with hematemesis may occur [150, 196].

Most patients in general population using oral contraception had at least 2 weeks of symptoms such as abdominal pain, discomfort, anorexia, vomiting, and change in bowel habits [189, 197, 198].

Sometimes the leading presentation can be spontaneous abortion or stillbirth [157].

11.5.1.5 Diagnosis

Clinical diagnosis of MVT is usually difficult, and it is frequently delayed due to lack of awareness among primary physicians and absence of active signs in early stages of the disease. Furthermore the early features of the disease get masked by the effects of pregnancy. Early diagnosis is possible only if high degree of suspicion is exercised in cases of severe abdominal pain with the absence of positive physical signs. In general population, in 1914, in only 4 % of patients the condition was diagnosed preoperatively [199].



Fig. 11.7 CT scan with superior mesenteric vein thrombosis (*blue arrow*) in a patient on IVF program [185]

Almost all patients present with leukocytosis with elevated hematocrit, but these are not help-ful for diagnosis [200]. Grieshop et al. reported an 80 % incidence of elevated white cell count in cases of MVT in general population [201].

The diagnosis can be confirmed with color Doppler ultrasound [173] which is widely available, cheaper, feasible for emergency imaging, and applicable in pregnancy due to lack of need for X-rays or potentially harmful intravenous contrast, but this modality requires expert hands, and some studies have shown this modality to have only 70 % sensitivity [149].

Contrast-enhanced abdominal CT in general population currently holds a sensitivity of >90 % and is the most common diagnostic test of choice (Fig. 11.7). Magnetic resonance imaging offers no distinctive advantage over CT [150].

Some authors claim that angiography findings in general population of veno-occlusive disease are less sensitive. In recent studies, angiography showed only 55 % sensitivity and has not been suggested as a primary diagnostic modality [150, 202].

Often, definitive diagnosis is made during surgical exploration mostly due to acute abdomen. If there is no strangulation, volvulus, mesenteric thromboembolism, or cocaine abuse should be excluded [53].

11.5.1.6 Treatment

Management involves multiple disciplines including surgery, clinical hematology, obstetrics, and neonatology and depending on the presentation of a particular case. Most importantly, the treatment depends on the stage of the disease [150].



Fig. 11.8 Gangrenous ileal segment due to mesenteric vein thrombosis [177]

Surgery

Explorative laparotomy is indicated for patients with symptoms and signs of acute abdomen or suspected or confirmed intestinal infarction (Fig. 11.8) by diagnostic modalities. Pielliet is reported by Elliot as being the first to perform a successful resection for venous occlusion in general population and published his findings in 1895 [141]. During operation, fresh and organized thrombi are found extruding from the veins, while arteries are constricted but patent [182]. Consideration should be given to the use of intra-arterial papaverine to reverse (arterial) spasm [202] and thrombolytic agents via operatively placed catheters [203, 204] which, together with continued heparin, may prevent extension of infarction (see further paragraphs for pregnant population).

If there are segmental gangrenous segments, minimal resections should be performed to minimize the possibility of short bowel syndrome. Multiple resections with anastomoses with or without proximal stoma are recommended. Another option after multiple segmental resections is to close (potentially) viable bowel segments by stapling and abdomen left open with vacuum-assisted closure (VAC) with 125 mmHg continuous negative pressure (Fig. 11.9) in the aim of assessing the viability of remaining bowel after 24 and 48 h [168].

At the second and third surgical looks, some intestinal segments could require subsequent additional resections. Eventually, after 48 h of



Fig. 11.9 Open abdomen with vacuum dressing [168]

open abdomen management, the intestinal continuity should be restored. Abdominal wall should be primarily closed without aponeurotic defect.

The rare cases of laparostomy use in pregnant women previously reported have not been successful in terms of fetus or mother issue [205]. There are two case reports of favorable outcome after laparostomy as a treatment of wound dehiscence in pregnant women [206] and second- and third-look operations due to mesenteric ischemia [168]. In both cases VAC was included as a part of treatment process. Among many techniques developed for open abdomen management, VAC allows currently the best results in terms of primary abdominal wall closure [207]. In some series of nonpregnant patients, using VAC protocols, complete fascial closure rate was achieved in 100 % [208]. In abdomen with constantly growing gravid uterus and low intra-abdominal pressure requirements, primary closure appears to be a particularly challenging task. It is nevertheless a key endpoint in a pregnant woman, in order to protect the fetus and to assure a vaginal delivery.

As the enlargement of the spleen in protein C deficiency and its gastric pressure could become prominent together with anemia and leukopenia in addition to mild-severe thrombocytopenia, splenectomy seems to be an appropriate choice together with the periodic use of protein C concentrate [209].

Thrombectomy

Other treatments such as peripheral or regional thrombolysis with or without surgical thrombectomy and a combination of surgical thrombectomy and regional heparinization have been reported in general population [210–213]. There are anecdotal reports of venous thrombectomy, but this has not shown improved outcome and is generally not recommended [214, 215]. In pregnancy, treatment with thrombolytics is not advocated [176].

Anticoagulation

In the patients without bowel infarction or peritonitis, anticoagulation with heparin followed by warfarin after delivery is the mainstream therapy [150]. Two of the first proponents of anticoagulation therapy in general population were Murray in 1940 [216] and Strohl and Lasner in 1948 [217]. Anticoagulation for MVT has been shown to be associated with improved outcome by Naitove and Weisman in 1965 when mortality was 50 % for those who did not receive anticoagulants compared with 0 % for those who received postoperative anticoagulation [218]. Heparin has been shown to prevent recurrence of thrombosis after intestinal resection (14 % vs. 26 % [148] and 0 % vs. 19 % [219]) and to be associated with lower mortality when recurrence does occur (22 % vs. 59 % [148]). In anticoagulated patients not undergoing surgery, most thrombosed veins will partially or completely recanalize over time. In one study, 80 % of anticoagulated patients with mesenteric and/or portal vein thrombosis showed vascular recanalization over a mean follow-up time of 5 months compared with <10 % of non-anticoagulated patients [220]. During pregnancy LMWH is recommended in order to avoid the possible side effects of warfarin on the fetus, especially its teratogenic and bleeding effects. There are no defined guidelines for the duration of anticoagulation after pregnancy, and decisions on a case-by-case basis need to be taken by expert clinical hematologists [176]. In patients with inherited hypercoagulable disorders (i.e., protein S, protein C, antithrombin III deficiencies, and factor V Leiden mutation), lifelong anticoagulation is warranted. For patients with reversible predisposing causes, at least 6 months of anticoagulation is recommended [221].

A review in Thrombosis Research published guidelines for anticoagulation management strategies for various clinical situations before and after controlled ovarian stimulation [222]. Patients with a history of prior MVT should be placed in the clinical classification of "previous episode(s) of venous thromboembolism receiving long-term anticoagulation." It is recommended switching from oral anticoagulants to LMWH therapy (e.g., enoxaparin 1 mg/kg every 12 h) before controlled ovarian stimulation and continuing this regimen throughout pregnancy [222]. These authors recommend refraining from the administration of LMWH for 24 h before egg retrieval and restarting therapeutic anticoagulation 3 h after egg retrieval [222]. In the setting of IVF, associated MVT, and the absence of large studies, lifelong oral anticoagulation in patients at low risk for bleeding and full anticoagulation with LMWH per the above protocol during repeat IVF cycles is considered prudent.

However, controversy in management for the prevention of venous thrombosis still exists after delivery. Though the induction of oral anticoagulation in protein C deficiency has been widely used, it carries significant risks in a patient with esophageal varices and thrombocytopenia [209].

Obstetric Management

Continuation of Pregnancy

The decision on continuation or termination of pregnancy is taken as per the case and available facilities. While workers like Engelhardt et al. [166] and Fouad et al. [176] successfully continued the pregnancy, Lin et al. and Foo et al. terminated the pregnancy [179, 223]. In one recent case report with several operations due to gangrenous bowel and open abdomen, the pregnancy was uneventfully carried to full-term vaginal delivery [168].

Mode of Delivery

If the pregnant woman has proven PVT, every effort should be made to prevent further complications during and after delivery. The straining and bearing down that take place during vaginal delivery have also been reported to result in a marked but transient portal vein pressure in all pregnant women. Thus, the avoidance of vaginal delivery and the use of Cesarean section should minimize the portal vein pressure increase and reduce the possibility of variceal bleeding [209, 224].

11.5.1.7 Prognosis

The prognosis of MVT does not appear as ominous as that associated with arterial thrombosis in general population [150], but mortality in general population was 60 % in the beginning of the twentieth century, lowered to 34 % in 1935 [144]. Currently, the mortality in general population is in the range of 13–50 % [203, 225–227]. In general population, the subgroup with oral contraception as the cause had high rates of the mortality and morbidity in the review from 1977 – 50 % of the patients died and 50 % required at least two operations. Arterial thrombosis carried twice the mortality of venous thrombosis but was half as common [190].

In pregnancy, up to 1963, out of 15 described cases mortality was 87 % (13/15), and the two patients that survived were from the last year (1963) of the analyzed period [156, 157].

11.5.2 Portal Vein Thrombosis

11.5.2.1 Introduction

Portal vein thrombosis (PVT) shares the same or similar characteristics as MVT inclusion localization, risk factors, diagnosis, and therapy.

11.5.2.2 Incidence

PVT is even rarer in pregnancy than MVT with only few cases published [209, 228–230]. One case was in the first trimester [229], two in the second trimester [228, 230], and one in the third trimester [209].

11.5.2.3 Risk Factors

Risk factors are the same as for MVT (Table 11.5) which are the same as for MVT during pregnancy. Concurrence of several disorders seems to be relatively common in PVT in adults, and extensive investigation should be considered in these patients [231]. Probably the only risk factor more influential on the development of PVT than MVT is cirrhosis, but due to extremely low incidence of both conditions in this age group, the conclusions cannot be made.

11.5.2.4 Clinical Presentation

Clinical presentation is different from MVT. Mostly patients present with short history of acute right hypochondrial pain that lasts from hours to several days and fever of around 38°C [229]. The signs include tachycardia, fever, and tenderness in the upper right abdominal quadrant without peritoneal irritation.

11.5.2.5 Diagnosis

Abdominal Ultrasound/Doppler

Diagnosis is made by ultrasound or more specifically by Doppler. Unlike contrast CT and helical CT associated with CT angiography, color Doppler does not involve potentially harmful intravenous injection of contrast [232, 233]. Also, unlike MRI and 3D magnetic resonance portography with contrast, color Doppler is more widely available, cheaper, and feasible on emergency basis [234, 235].

Urgent abdominal ultrasound is sometimes performed to rule out acute cholecystitis but can demonstrate well-defined homogenous hyperechoic oval-shaped formation in the splenomesenteric confluence and/or branches of the portal vein. Color Doppler study confirms these findings by showing margination of the colored flow in the residual lumen. Splenic and mesenteric veins should be visualized because their thrombosis could lead to bowel ischemia. The hepatic artery shows increased compensatory flow. Collateral venous circulation should be verified or excluded because it helps establishing definitive diagnosis. The color Doppler sonographic features of acute thrombosis in portal vein or superior mesenteric vein are as follows:

 The thrombosed vein usually displays an echogenic appearance (70 % of the cases in general population) [236]. Ultrasound study shows a dilated vein with loss of respiratory motions and venous distension upstream of the thrombosis. Transient ascites may be seen denoting an acute portal hypertension. Color Doppler confirms the diagnosis by demonstrating either the absence of intraluminal colored flow in case of complete thrombosis or eccentric or marginated colored flow in case of partial thrombosis. Also Doppler study demonstrates an increased compensatory flow in hepatic artery as well as periportal collateral venous circulation that may develop after 1 week [236].

2. Alternatively the thrombosed vein displays an anechoic appearance (20–30 %). Ultrasound may miss the thrombus, and color Doppler constitutes the modality of choice as it enables demonstration of the colored filling defect within the venous lumen [236].

When PVT is confirmed by Doppler, complete coagulation profile should be obtained.

11.5.2.6 Treatment Anticoagulation

Prompt treatment of PVT is essential in order to prevent extension to superior mesenteric vein, splenic vein, and hepatic vein which could lead to the development of hepatic or mesenteric infarction [232, 237]. Prompt treatment could also prevent progression to portal hypertension with risk of variceal hemorrhage [209, 238, 239]. Furthermore, early treatment could result in complete lysis of the clot, and the resolution of the clot could be as early as 4 days, but could take up to 1 month.

Interventional Techniques

Some authors have reported the use of fibrinolytic infusion by the systemic route, transhepatically, or via the superior mesenteric artery with controversial results [240–242].

Percutaneous interventional techniques such as balloon dilatation and stenting have been effective in some cases with acute, recent PVT; however, these treatment modalities do not prevent rethrombosis [241]. Therefore, patients at risk should be kept on prophylactic anticoagulants for life in order to prevent rethrombosis.

Response to Therapy

Response to therapy in pregnant patients cannot be estimated due to extremely small number of patients, but color Doppler provided reliable means of monitoring response to therapy of the PVT [229].

11.6 Inferior Epigastric Artery Bleeding

11.6.1 Anatomy

The inferior epigastric artery (IEA) arises from the external iliac artery deep to the inguinal ligament. It both serves as a surgical landmark and constitutes a potential target for injury during inguinal hernia repair. The IEA divides deep to the rectus sheath into two branches: an ascending branch that anastomoses at the umbilicus, medial to the rectus sheath, with the abdominal branch (or superior epigastric artery) of the internal thoracic artery, and a descending branch that gives off obturator branches that course along the ischium and anastomose with the obturator artery and pubic branches, which in turn course along the pubic rami and reach the pubic symphysis [243].

11.6.2 Mechanisms of Injury

11.6.2.1 Direct Trauma

Direct injuries of the IEA include blunt trauma [244] or penetrating abdominal wall trauma. Direct blunt injuries as well as indirect injuries can cause damage to the artery probably by stretching of the artery over its elastic properties causing avulsion with subsequent bleeding [245]. Penetrating abdominal wall trauma during interventions including Cesarean section, paracentesis [246], and insertion of trocars during laparoscopy [247] causes direct injury to the IEA. Injuries to the ascending branch are well documented and usually occur after direct trauma to the abdominal wall, for instance, during laparoscopic surgery, subcutaneous injections, insertion of lumboperitoneal shunts, or ascites fluid aspiration [248-250]. In one of the Indian studies, 95.5 % of patients with injury of IEA had intrapartum Cesarean delivery, while 4.5 % had an elective operation. Therefore, emergency Cesarean section is a risk factor for IEA bleeding [251]. During Cesarean section, care during transverse cutting and suturing of lateral extension of rectus sheath is advised [252].

11.6.2.2 Spontaneous

Rarely, the ascending branch may rupture spontaneously, most notably in patients taking anticoagulant medications, after lifting heavy weights, coughing, or straining. Thus, tearing of the branches of the epigastric vessels is a well-known cause of rectus sheath hematoma (see Sect. 11.6.8) [253–255].

11.6.2.3 Blunt Pelvic Trauma/Fracture

In contrast, there have been only five reports in nonpregnant population of massive bleeding from the pubic branch of the IEA in patients with pubic rami fractures caused by blunt pelvic trauma [256–259].

11.6.3 Incidence

Early reoperation rate after Cesarean section in India is 0.45–0.6 % [251, 252]. In two Indian studies with early relaparotomy after Cesarean section, rectus sheath hematoma was found in 21–27 % of cases [251, 252]. In Western countries this is an extremely rare condition during pregnancy with only several case reports after Cesarean section [244, 260, 261]. Incidence of spontaneous IEA bleeding is lower due to several reasons:

- Pregnant women are more cautious and are not exposed to blunt or penetrating abdominal/pelvic trauma as general female population (more at home, less car driving).
- Avoidance of heavy lifting.
- Avoidance of closed spaces and people with infectious diseases mostly respiratory conditions.
- Lower incidence of surgical or other invasive interventions during surgery.

11.6.4 Clinical Presentation

Clinical presentation depends on the severity of the injury and the timing of the incident. If observed intraoperatively and IEA itself is injured/transected, then significant bleeding is present. If the peritoneum is intact, then



Fig. 11.10 *Left*, aortoiliac arteriogram showing suspicious abnormal stains (*arrowheads*) in the left side of the pelvis. *Middle*, selective left inferior epigastric arterio-

large subperitoneal hematoma is found. If the peritoneum is damaged, significant bleeding into the abdominal cavity from the abdominal wall is found. If the bleeding is not observed intraoperatively, then the severity of the clinical presentation depends on the caliber of the artery that is injured. If IEA is damaged, then immediately after the operation there will be symptoms and signs of significant blood loss and hemorrhagic shock: tachycardia, lowered blood pressure, increased pulse rate, pallor, and cold sweat. Additionally the patient will have distended and painful abdomen. On inspection hematoma over the IEA is found.

11.6.5 Differential Diagnosis

Spontaneous rupture presents significant diagnostic problem because skin changes in smaller hematomas could be absent, and the patient presents with acute significant pain with peritoneal irritation which mimics intra-abdominal conditions such as appendicitis, diverticulitis, cholecystitis, tumors, and visceral injuries [255].

gram showing massive bleeding from two injured portions (*arrows*). *Right*, complete occlusion of bleeding points after embolization [260]

11.6.6 Diagnosis

The IEA represents a potentially overlooked source of pelvic arterial hemorrhage. The IEA should be considered as a possible source of arterial hemorrhage if arteriography of internal iliac artery branches does not yield a bleeding source [244].

11.6.7 Treatment

11.6.7.1 Transarterial Embolization

Almost all cases of bleeding IEA after Cesarean section are treated by transarterial embolization (Fig. 11.10) [244, 260, 262]. In only one case by Randall et al., the patient was treated conservatively (abdominal CT was used for the diagnosis) [261].

11.6.7.2 Analgesia

Most patients are treated with peroral NSAIDs and/or opioids for pain relief. There is one case of transversus abdominis plane block for severe pain eliminating large dosage of peroral pain killers [261].

11.6.8 Spontaneous Rectus Hematoma

11.6.8.1 History

Rectus sheath hematoma (RSH) is an ancient disorder first being accurately described by Hippocrates and mentioned by Galen. The first reported case in the United States was by Richardson in 1857 [263]. In 1882, Karl Maydl, of Vienna, wrote a most valuable series of articles on the subcutaneous tearing of muscles and tendons [264]. He devoted much attention to the tearing of the rectus abdominis muscle and tabulated his cases. In 1918, Emerson recorded a case of rupture of the deep epigastric artery due to muscle strain. Perman was the first to write a comprehensive article on hematoma in the sheath of the rectus abdominis muscle. In 1925, Carey Culbertson reported two cases of hematoma occurring spontaneously in the sheath of the rectus abdominis muscle, with consideration of its gynecological and obstetrical significance [265]. First Thomas Stephen Cullen (Fig. 11.11) in 1918 described bluish periumbilical discoloration due to ruptured ectopic pregnancy and then with Brödel in 1937, at Johns Hopkins Hospital, reported two cases of spontaneous hematoma of the rectus abdominis during pregnancy [266, 267]. Both were black patients. Resolution was uneventful in one with a 7-month pregnancy, but operative exploration was carried out on the other with success.

11.6.8.2 Incidence

Maxwell in 1929 found 11 cases [268]. Of these, 73 % (8/11) were during pregnancy and 27 % (3/11) during labor. Torpin in 1943 analyzed 27 reported cases in pregnancy [269]. In 1946, Teske reported a case and analyzed 100 cases from the literature in general population. He showed that 60 % are on the right side and more than 80 % in the lower quadrants [270]. Aird stated that only about 150 cases have been reported up to 1949 [271]. Riera et al. in 2009 claim that there are 52 cases of the condition during pregnancy described [272]. There are numerous case reports during the last several decades [273–283].



Fig. 11.11 Thomas Stephen Cullen (1868–1953); painting by Thomas C. Corner; oil on canvas, 48 by 40 in., 1907 (Courtesy of the Alan Mason Chesney Medical Archives of the Johns Hopkins Medical Institutions)

11.6.8.3 Mechanism

The condition occurs mainly in multipara and late in pregnancy. It has also been described in the puerperium and even within half an hour of delivery and expulsion of the placenta. In almost all cases in pregnancy, there was some evidence of trauma from labor, from coughing, or from a fall. Muscle degeneration from influenza or typhoid is a possible cause. The precipitating factor in most spontaneous cases seems to be inelasticity of the wall of an artery or vein which prevents the vessel from accommodating itself in a movement, a cough, or a sneeze or, in or after labor, to the remarkable variations in length which the rectus muscle undergoes between extreme contraction and extreme relaxation. According to Brodel, there is only one major vessel to take care of this long stretch of muscle, and in order to avoid damage to itself, it must keep away from the muscle so far as possible and send its branches into the muscle substance in such a manner that the muscle action does not interfere with vascular freedom. The larger intramuscular arteries branch freely and form numerous anastomoses. They run

at an angle varying from 60° to 90° to the axes of the muscle bundles. If an occasional artery runs parallel to the muscle bundle, it shows greater tortuosity. The arteries are less apt to tear than the veins, because they are far more resistant. They lie and so loosely embedded in the intramuscular connective tissue that they can be pulled out quite far without injury, but not so with the veins. They are frail, of smaller caliber, and have a much thinner wall. Tears may be partial or complete. In a partial tear only branches of the main vessels rupture beyond their point of entrance into the muscle body, but a complete tear is apt to rupture the main trunk also.

Right-sided hematomas in general population are presumably more common because more people are right handed and, thus, are more prone to right-sided strain of the rectus muscle during strenuous activity. The lower quadrants are more frequently involved because of the long vascular branches that are present and because muscle excursion during contraction with the absence of the tendinous inscriptions is greater [270].

11.6.8.4 Classification

Three types of RSH in general population can be distinguished by computed tomography appearances. *Type I* is unilateral and contained within the muscle; *type II* is uni- or bilateral and has blood between the muscle and transversalis fascia; *type III* invades the prevesical space or peritoneum and may or may not affect the muscle [284]. Until a classification in pregnancy is defined, the best option for the treatment algorithm is to adhere to the aforementioned classification.

11.6.8.5 Clinical Presentation

A history of trauma, anticoagulant therapy, and trivialities such as coughing, straining, or twisting to one side may remind the clinicians of this diagnosis [285]. Awareness of RSH during pregnancy is important because the abdominal wall is easily overlooked as a cause of acute abdominal pain [286, 287], given the higher prevalence of other pregnancy-associated pain.

Among the clinical findings, premonitory vague discomfort at the site of bleeding is common with the lesser degrees of hemorrhage.

Probably a great number of the hematomas are small, unnoticed, and consequently unreported. In most recorded cases the hematoma was limited to the rectus sheath, and pain and tenderness were felt over the bleeding area. Muscle rigidity is often marked in the involved rectus, but in small hemorrhages there is little more than a local tenseness in the muscle. Swelling and palpable firm, nonpulsatile mass is usually confined to the affected muscle sheath. Swelling of the hematoma is limited to the rectus abdominis muscle, with its sheath not extending beyond the abdominal midline or the lateral borders of the muscle (Romanzew's sign). However, below the arcuate line, the posterior sheath may communicate, and the mass may project across the midline or extend inferiorly and posteriorly toward the bladder. In some cases the hemorrhage escaped the limits of the muscle sheath and extended into the broad ligament or ruptured into the peritoneal cavity. In two cases in the literature, death occurred before help arrived [288].

The hemorrhage lies initially between the transversalis fascia and the posterior surface of the rectus muscle, spreading later to surround the muscle and ascend over the linea semilunaris between the rectus muscle and its posterior sheath and sometimes downward behind the rectus. If the patient lifts her head off the pillow so as to contract the rectus, the mass can be felt confined to the rectus sheath and immovable. The mass is equally palpable with the patient lying in a supine position or partially sitting up (Fothergill's sign). Swollen and palpable mass is usually confined to the affected muscle sheath and severe, usually unilateral, abdominal pain that is aggravated by movement [289–292]. Carnett's sign is performed by first localizing the area of maximal tenderness while the patient is relaxed. While this area is being pressed, the patient is asked to raise her upper back effectively tensing the abdominal wall. Worsening of the pain is considered a positive test [285]. In 1926, Carnett recognized that abdominal pain could be caused by neuralgia affecting one or more of the lower six intercostal nerves and developed a simple test to help localize the origin of symptoms to the abdominal wall [293]. For this part of the abdominal examination, the patient



Fig. 11.12 Staining of the skin and ecchymosis are very common over the palpable mass (*Cullen's sign*) not extending over the midline [296]

can be asked to lift the head and shoulders from the examination table to tense the abdominal muscles. An alternative is to ask the patient to raise both legs with straight knees. Staining of the skin and ecchymosis are very common over the palpable mass (Cullen's sign) [294], first described by Guthrie and Stamfey, who also found Grey-*Turner's sign* with rectus sheath hematoma [295]. They occur over the center of the hematoma, as a semicircle around the umbilicus, above the pubis, or along the linea alba (Fig. 11.12). The extravasated blood can pass more easily superficially around the medial border of the rectus. The pigments that produce this phenomenon may reach their destination by following the ordinary fascial planes but not by the lymphatics as was previously believed. In rectus sheath hematoma, ecchymosis appears after 2–5 days.

11.6.8.6 Diagnosis

The diagnosis of RSH should be suspected on clinical grounds and supported by additional imaging evidence. Abdominal ultrasonography, computed tomography (CT), radionucleotide imaging, and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) have all been used to establish the diagnosis. Ultrasonography often shows a heterogeneous hypoechoic mass in the abdominal wall and is most useful for detecting RSH [287, 297]. Type III hematomas are large and could mimic intraperitoneal emergency such as torsion of the adnexa or placenta percreta with bleeding into the extrauterine compartment



Fig. 11.13 Abdominal ultrasonography shows a heterogeneous hypoechoic mass (*arrowhead*) adjoining the placenta (*arrow*) [298]



Fig. 11.14 Doppler sonography shows vascularity with blood flowing around the mass (*arrowhead*) and between the mass and the placenta (*arrow*) [298]

(Fig. 11.13) [298]. In unequivocal cases Doppler can aid the diagnosis showing nonvascularized structure (Fig. 11.14). During pregnancy, exposure of the fetus to radiation has limited the use of CT and radionucleotide imaging [287, 297, 299]. On the other hand, MRI appears to be a safe option (Fig. 11.15) [297].

11.6.8.7 Treatment Conservative Treatment

Management is guided by the size of the hematoma and hemodynamic stability of the patient. Where the hematoma was small, it usually spontaneously resolves uneventfully within 1–2 weeks, although complete resolution of the hematoma



Fig. 11.15 A coronal T2-weighted magnetic resonance image showing a large left-sided rectus sheath hematoma measuring $160 \times 70 \times 55$ mm (*arrow*). Note the subcutaneous fat stranding and a small hemoperitoneum coexisting with a fetus of 33 weeks of gestation [272]

may take as long as 2–3 months. Treatment generally consists of rest, peroral analgesia, and discontinuation of anticoagulation (if present). After resolution, RSHs usually do not recur and typically do not cause long-term sequels.

Embolization

Identification of a bleeding point is useful in guiding management; a massive hematoma that extends into the retroperitoneum may originate from a bleeding inferior epigastric vessel or may be coming from a retroperitoneal structure such as a leaking iliac or abdominal aortic aneurysm [300]. Selective percutaneous transcatheter arterial embolization is considered an effective hemostatic in the treatment of a patient with a large hematoma [272]. With regard to the safety of embolization during pregnancy, the general late onset of this pathology reduces the risks associated with fetal irradiation. The large hematoma displaces the uterus and the fetus to contralateral side reducing the dose of X-rays delivered to the fetus [272]. Selective epigastric embolization in severe RSH during the third trimester of pregnancy should be considered as the potential primary and alternative management path to classical laparotomy. However, this technique is time consuming, expensive, and not always available. This procedure is also associated with complications such as contrast-induced nephropathy [301] or bleeding from the puncture site [302]. Another disadvantage is that the bleeding vessel cannot always be identified. Further studies are required to confirm that the maternal and fetal benefits outweigh the fetal risks associated with embolization.

Surgical Treatment

In cases with rupture into the peritoneum, infection, or active bleeding with unstable hemodynamics, prompt surgical intervention is indicated. If the hematoma is very extensive and when shock is controlled, a paramedian incision with section of the rectus sheath and retraction of the muscle laterally will facilitate visualization of the bleeding vessel. Suture of the ruptured vessel or muscle should be performed. If the rupture is intraperitoneally, laparotomy is indicated to evacuate blood and clots and to control bleeding. If infection is present, evacuation of purulent material is mandatory with bacterial swabs and drains left in place.

11.6.8.8 Prognosis

In Maxwell series of 11 patients, eight were during pregnancy with 0 % maternal mortality and 37.5 % fetal mortality (additional two of eight cases do not mention fetal outcome). Three spontaneous RSHs during labor resulted in 0 % maternal and fetal mortality. In Torpin's series there was a 15 % maternal mortality and a 50 % fetal mortality [269]. Reports from the 1950s show a maternal mortality of 12 % and a fetal mortality of 25 %. In 1997, maternal mortality rate of 34 % were reported [286].

11.7 Omental Infarction

11.7.1 Incidence

Omental infarction is a rare clinical event that affects predominantly young and middle-aged women [303]. Omental infarction was first



Fig. 11.16 Histological findings of major omentum show fresh hemorrhagic circulation disorders (*arrows*), partial necrosis of fatty tissue with acute inflammatory cell infiltrate (hematoxylin, 100×) [307]

reported in 1882 by Oberst [304], and, since then, only a few hundred cases have been published in the English literature [305].

There are three published cases describing omental infarction in the postpartum period – one after Cesarean section and two after vaginal deliveries [306–308].

11.7.2 Etiology

Torsion of the omentum in general population is the main reason for infarction, and two different forms have been described: primary torsions (without other pathologic intra-abdominal findings) and secondary torsions (tumors, cysts, inflammatory changes, adhesions, hernias). Predisposing factors for torsion are anomalies of the omentum, such as a small root, irregular vascular anatomy, abdominal trauma, cough, and physical strain [304].

The etiology of omental infarction without torsion remains uncertain, but several mechanisms have been proposed, such as an anomaly of the venous vessels [309]. Other possible causes for primary infarctions could be disorders of hemostasis or vascular diseases. It is known that hematological changes occur during pregnancy and the puerperium and that hypercoagulability leads to an increased risk of thromboembolic events [310]. Depending on the duration and the degree of torsion, omental necrosis ensues (Fig. 11.16).

The exact mechanism leading to infarction in puerperium remains unclear. Possible changes during the return of the mother's body to the prepregnancy physiological condition may have provoked the infarction.

11.7.3 Clinical Presentation

Usually the clinical symptoms of an omental infarction are localized peritoneal irritation on the right side of the abdomen, sometimes associated with low-grade fever.

11.7.4 Differential Diagnosis

The clinical picture often misleads physicians to assume an incorrect preoperative diagnosis such as [304, 311, 312]:

- Acute cholecystitis
- Acute appendicitis
- Diverticulitis
- · Appendagitis epiploica
- Umbilical hernia



Fig. 11.17 Computed tomography scan of the abdomen showing a hypoperfused mass in the anterior portion of the median epigastrium with fatty density (*white arrows*) and a thin layer of free fluid surrounding the liver [308]

11.7.5 Diagnosis

11.7.5.1 Laboratory Findings

The C-reactive protein and white blood count may be elevated.

11.7.5.2 Abdominal CT Scan

As most patients show symptoms of an acute abdomen, CT of the abdomen and pelvis should be the diagnostic imaging of choice [313]. If omental infarction is caused by torsion, characteristic CT findings might be detectable. The torsion leads to the presence of concentric linear strands in the fatty mass, a so-called fat spiral pattern (Fig. 11.17) [314].

Differentiating the omental infarction from other abdominal or omental diseases was challenging, and the radiological findings could be misinterpreted as a small incarcerated umbilical hernia as in case by Tachezy et al. [308].

11.7.5.3 Diagnostic Laparoscopy/ Laparotomy

Diagnosis of an omental infarction has traditionally been made intraoperatively during an exploratory laparotomy or laparoscopy, and the treatment has been partial or total omentectomy. If there is other underlying pathology, it should be treated during the exploration.

11.7.6 Therapy

11.7.6.1 Conservative Therapy

Recent reports highlight cases of patients with CT-diagnosed omental torsions who have been successfully treated conservatively without any other complications (such as bacterial superinfections) [315–318]. Whenever conservative treatment fails or the clinical status of the patient worsens, a surgical intervention should be quickly implemented.

11.7.6.2 Surgical Therapy

Patients present symptoms of an acute abdomen. The clinical findings are very unspecific, and, therefore, in most cases surgical exploration leads to the diagnosis. All parts of the omentum that are macroscopically changed should be resected to eliminate the possibility of recurrent torsion and infection that can supervene omental necrosis.

11.8 Gastrointestinal: Genital Communications

11.8.1 Introduction

The high mortality rate associated with these cases indicates the seriousness of perforation of the vascular gravid genital system into the intestinal tract, the need for suspicion of the condition, and the knowledge of the principles essential for successful management.

11.8.2 Incidence

Communication of the gastrointestinal tract with the genital system from any cause is an unusual occurrence. Franco and Clough, reporting a review of the world's literature to 1956, found only 75 cases of entero-uterine fistula [319]. In a review of over 1,000 consecutive cases of ectopic pregnancy at the Cook County Hospital (1940–1956), Webster and Kerr found only one associated with bowel invasion [320]. Documentation of enteroamniotic fistulas resulting from complications of ectopic pregnancy is even more unusual, only

Author	Year	Site of ectopic pregnancy	Site of perforation	Symptoms	Treatment	Outcome
Edgar [322]	1901	Unknown	Sigmoid colon	Rectal hemorrhage, abdominal pain	Posterior colpotomy	Expired
Webster and Kerr [320]	1956	Right interstitial	Terminal ileum and appendix	Rectal hemorrhage, abdominal pain	Resection of ileum, ileoileostomy, appendectomy, right salpingectomy, wedge resection of the right cornu of the uterus	Expired
Engel [323]	1961	Left interstitial	Mid-ileum	Rectal hemorrhage, hypotension	None	Expired
Shirkey et al. [321]	1963	Left interstitial	Terminal ileum	Rectal hemorrhage, abdominal pain	Suture ileum, total abdominal hysterectomy, left salpingectomy, right salpingo-oophorectomy	Recovered

 Table 11.6
 Obscure intestinal hemorrhage (up to 1964) [321]

occasional cases being found in the literature. Only four cases presenting with rectal hemorrhage from an unknown source, ultimately proved to have arisen from rupture of an ectopic pregnancy into the bowel, have been reported (Table 11.6). The first known case is by Armstrong, in 1835, of a woman in her sixth month of pregnancy who suddenly passed bloody stools containing fetal bones and died of hemorrhage [324].

11.8.3 Etiology

Le Jemtel, in 1909, presented an etiological classification of entero-uterine fistulas which with addition by Hawkes [325, 326]. There are four major etiological categories:

- Cancer by infiltration and invasion arising in either the bowel or uterus
- Peritonitis from trauma, puerperal infections, appendicitis, or diverticulitis, and fistulas following abscess formation involving the inflamed adjacent walls of both the uterus and intestine
- Traumatic or spontaneous rupture of the gravid uterus with strangulation of a loop of bowel caught in the defect
- Perforation of the uterus and bowel at the time of curettage

Danforth and Case, reviewing the relative incidence of the various causes of 58 cases of

communication between the bowel and uterus dating from the 200 years previous to 1933, found 64 % due to injury, 24 % due to inflammatory or congenital processes, and 12 % due to carcinoma [327]. Diverticulitis has been reported as the underlying cause for a small number of fistulas between the uterus and large bowel [328-330]. In 1929, Noecker was the first to report a colouterine fistula secondary to diverticulitis in general female population [329]. Chronic salpingitis [326], criminal abortion [331, 332], retained pregnancy [333], and curettage of a bicornuate uterus [334] have been reported as specific causes for fistulas between the intestinal and genital tracts. An additional cause for fistula formation between the intestinal and genital tracts is rupture of an ectopic pregnancy into the bowel, causing an entero-amniotic fistula.

11.8.4 Pathogenesis

Infection is of paramount importance in the pathogenesis of entero-amniotic fistulas resulting from complications of pregnancy. Stock has previously described the role of infection in a case of secondary abdominal pregnancy complicated by fistula formation and rupture through the umbilicus [335]. The approximation of a vascular placenta, with the potential of villous invasion of adjacent structures, to intestine creates a precarious set of



Fig. 11.18 Drawing and illustrating terminal ileum firmly attached to the left cornu of uterus with fistula between ectopic gestation and lumen of the bowel as seen diagrammatically through the bowel wall [321]

circumstances. Following villous invasion of the bowel wall, on approximation of the gestational sac to the intestine, inflammatory reaction and infection may create fistula formation. The source of infection may vary according to the location of the ectopic sac. Intraperitoneal ectopic sacs are most commonly infected from the adjacent bowel, whereas intraligamentary sacs are most often contaminated by bacteria from the vagina or uterus [335]. The vascular gestational structures aggravated by infection and villous invasion of adjacent vascular structures provide a dangerous source of massive hemorrhage (Fig. 11.18).

11.8.5 Prevention

The importance of meticulous surgical technique in reperitonealization of the pelvic floor, uterus, and Fallopian tubes and in manipulation of the bowel is exemplified in the case reported by Engel [323]. This case, documented by careful postmortem examination of involved structures, illustrates how inadequate reperitonealization of the uterus during a previous ipsilateral salpingo-oophorectomy allowed a loop of ileum to become adherent to the uterus. This set of circumstances made perforation of the adjacent ileum by a subsequent interstitial pregnancy a more likely possibility, ultimately costing the patient her life due to profuse hemorrhage into the bowel from an intrauterine vessel.

11.8.6 Management

Knowledge of the possibility of fistula formation between an ectopic gestational sac and bowel and suspicion of its presence are essential in successful management. Intestinal hemorrhage in any potentially pregnant woman should stimulate consideration of this dangerous condition. Consideration of the role played by an inevitable presence of infection in these cases makes necessary complete excision of all involved structures when possible. The patient reported by Masterson and Baum that died of sepsis and peritonitis resulting from infected placental tissue left in situ after removal of only the fetus demonstrates this concept [336]. When technically feasible, all structures, including the uterus, should be excised when involved in the infected fistula and inflammatory process. One exception is the abdominal pregnancy, where extensive intimate invasion of the surrounding structures by the placenta makes removal dangerous and usually impossible. Even in this situation, consideration should be given to resection of as much involved tissue as possible with drainage in an attempt to prevent intra-abdominal abscess formation. In simple fistula formation with only a small opening into the intestine and absence of marked inflammatory reaction, simple closure of the bowel is acceptable. Otherwise, segmental resection with end-to-end anastomosis in the case of the small bowel and colon, or diverting procedure in involvement of the rectum, is indicated.

References

- Witz CA. Current concepts in the pathogenesis of endometriosis. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 1999;42:566–85.
- Schweitzer KJ, van Bekkum E, de Groot CJ. Endometriosis with intestinal perforation in term pregnancy. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2006;93:152–3.
- Decker D, König J, Wardelmann E, et al. Terminal ileitis with sealed perforation – a rare complication of intestinal endometriosis: case report and short review of the literature. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2004;269:294–8.
- 4. Nezhat CR, Berger GS, Nezhat FR, et al. Endometriosis: advanced management and surgical techniques. New York: Springer; 1995. p. 19–25.
- Garg NK, Bagul NB, Doughan S, Rowe PH. Intestinal endometriosis – a rare cause of colonic perforation. World J Gastroenterol. 2009;15:612–4.

- Yantiss RK, Clement PB, Young RH. Endometriosis of the intestinal tract: a study of 44 cases of a disease that may cause diverse challenges in clinical and pathologic evaluation. Am J Surg Pathol. 2001;25:445–54.
- Cameron IC, Rogers S, Collins MC, Reed MW. Intestinal endometriosis: presentation, investigation, and surgical management. Int J Colorectal Dis. 1995;10:83–6.
- Haufler F. Unusual complication of pregnancy due to heterotopic endometriosis in the small intestine. Virchows Arch. 1931;280:822–8.
- Gini PC, Chukudebelu WO, Onuigbo WI. Perforation of the appendix during pregnancy: a rare complication of endometriosis. Case report. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1981;88:456–8.
- Nakatani Y, Hara M, Misugi K, Korehisa H. Appendiceal endometriosis in pregnancy. Report of a case with perforation and review of the literature. Acta Pathol Jpn. 1987;37:1685–90.
- Faucheron JL, Pasquier D, Voirin D. Endometriosis of the vermiform appendix as an exceptional cause of acute perforated appendicitis during pregnancy. Colorectal Dis. 2008;10:518–9.
- Beamish RE, Aslam R, Gilbert JM. Postpartum caecal perforation due to endometriosis. JRSM Short Rep. 2010;1:61.
- Clement PB. Perforation of the sigmoid colon during pregnancy: a rare complication of endometriosis. Case report. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1977;84:548–50.
- Rud B. Colonic endometriosis with perforation during pregnancy. Ugeskr Laeger. 1979;141:2831–2.
- Floberg J, Bäckdahl M, Silferswärd C, Thomassen PA. Postpartum perforation of the colon due to endometriosis. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1984;63:183–4.
- Pisanu A, Deplano D, Angioni S, et al. Rectal perforation from endometriosis in pregnancy: case report and literature review. World J Gastroenterol. 2010;16:648–51.
- McArthur JW, Ulfelder H. The effect of pregnancy upon endometriosis. Obstet Gynaecol Surv. 1965;20:709–33.
- King A. Uterine leukocytes and decidualization. Hum Reprod Update. 2000;6:28–36.
- Morton JH, Hubbard LT. Unexpected intestinal rupture in association with pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1959;14:214–20.
- Greenhaigh R. Particulars of a case of Cesarean operation. Lancet. 1866;2:203.
- Warren RP. Carcinoma of the rectum and pregnancy. Br J Surg. 1957;45:61–7.
- Girard RM, Lamarche J, Baillot R. Carcinoma of the colon associated with pregnancy: report of a case. Dis Colon Rectum. 1981;24:473–5.
- Bacon HE, Rowe RJ. Abdominoperineal proctosigmoidectomy for rectal cancer complicating pregnancy: report of four cases. South Med J. 1947;44:471–9.
- Sadugor MG. Carcinoma of the rectum complicating pregnancy. Calif Med. 1949;70:489.
- Cappell MS. Colon cancer during pregnancy: the gastroenterologist's perspective. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 1998;27:225–56.
- Bernstein MA, Madoff RD, Caushaj PF. Colon and rectal cancer in pregnancy. Dis Colon Rectum. 1993; 36:172–8.

- Nash AG. Perforated large bowel carcinoma in late pregnancy (two cases). Proc R Soc Med. 1967;60:504.
- Walsh C, Fazio VW. Cancer of the colon, rectum, and anus during pregnancy: the surgeon's perspective. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 1998;27:257–67.
- Slattery ML, Samowitz WS, Holden JA. Estrogen and progesterone receptors in colon tumors. Am J Clin Pathol. 2000;113:364–8.
- Singh S, Sheppard MC, Langman MJS. Sex differences in the incidence of colorectal cancer: an exploration of oestrogen and progesterone receptors. Gut. 1993;34:611–5.
- 31. Lamerz R, Ruider H. Significance of CEA determinations in patients with cancer of the colon-rectum and the mammary gland in comparison to physiological states in connection with pregnancy. Bull Cancer. 1976;63:575–86.
- Fletcher RH. Carcinoembryonic antigen. Ann Intern Med. 1986;104:66–73.
- Minter A, Malik R, Ledbetter L, et al. Colon cancer in pregnancy. Cancer Control. 2005;12:196–202.
- Covens AL, van der Putten HW, Fyles AW, et al. Laparoscopic ovarian transposition. Eur J Gynaecol Oncol. 1996;17:177–82.
- 35. Farber LA, Ames JW, Rush S, Gal D. Laparoscopic ovarian transposition to preserve ovarian function before pelvic radiation and chemotherapy in a young patient with rectal cancer. MedGenMed. 2005;7:66.
- 36. Morice P, Thiam-Ba R, Castaine D, et al. Fertility results after ovarian transposition for pelvic malignancies treated by external irradiation or brachytherapy. Hum Reprod. 1998;13:660–3.
- Treissman MJ, Miller D, McComb PF. Laparoscopic lateral ovarian transposition. Fertil Steril. 1996;65: 1229–31.
- Tulandi T, Al-Took S. Laparoscopic ovarian suspension before irradiation. Fertil Steril. 1998;70:381–3.
- 39. Tinga DJ, Dolsma WV, Tamminga RY, et al. Preservation of ovarian function in 2 young women with Hodgkin disease by laparoscopic transposition of the ovaries prior to abdominal irradiation. Ned Tijdschr Geneeskd. 1999;143:308–2.
- Morice P, Castaigne D, Haie-Meder C, et al. Laparoscopic ovarian transposition for pelvic malignancies: indications and functional outcomes. Fertil Steril. 1998;70:956–60.
- Chan YM, Ngai SW, Lao TT. Colon cancer in pregnancy: a case report. J Reprod Med. 1999;44:733–6.
- Woods JB, Martin Jr JN, Ingram FH, et al. Pregnancy complicated by carcinoma of the colon above the rectum. Am J Perinatol. 1992;9:102–10.
- Isbister WH, Fraser J. Large-bowel cancer in the young: a national survival study. Dis Colon Rectum. 1990;33:363–6.
- Berry J. Dilatation and rupture of the sigmoid flexure. Br Med J. 1894;1:301.
- Maurer CA, Renzulli P, Mazzucchelli L, et al. Use of accurate diagnostic criteria may increase incidence of stercoral perforation of the colon. Dis Colon Rectum. 2000;43:991–8.
- 46. Russell WL. Stercoraceous ulcer. Am Surg. 1976;42: 416–20.

- Sung JF, Salvay HB, Hansman MF, Taslimi MM. Stercoral perforation of the colon with favorable pregnancy outcome. Obstet Gynecol. 2009;113:491–2.
- Matsushita T, Yumoto Y, Fukushima K, et al. Stercoral perforation of the colon during pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2011;37:1685–8.
- 49. Serpell JW, Nicholls RJ. Stercoral perforation of the colon. Br J Surg. 1990;77:1325–9.
- Elliot MS, Jeffery PC. Stercoral perforation of the large bowel. J R Coll Surg Edinb. 1980;25:38–40.
- Kasahara Y, Matsumoto H, Umemura H, et al. Idiopathic perforation of the sigmoid colon in Japan. World J Surg. 1981;5:125–30.
- Charles A, Domingo S, Goldfadden A, et al. Small bowel ischemia after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass complicated by pregnancy: a case report. Am Surg. 2005;71:231–4.
- Jawahar D, Leo PJ, Anandarao N, Pachter BR. Cocaine-associated intestinal gangrene in a pregnant woman. Am J Emerg Med. 1997;15:510–2.
- Moen MD, Caliendo MJ, Marshall W, Uhler ML. Hepatic rupture in pregnancy associated with cocaine use. Obstet Gynecol. 1993;82:687–9.
- Friedman M, Zimmer EZ, Graubard ZG. Mesenteric vein thrombosis associated with oral contraceptive administration during pregnancy. Ann Chir Gynaecol. 1984;73:296–8.
- Quancard X, Melon B. Post-partum development of a mesenteric venous infarct and portal thrombosis in a young woman taking an oral contraceptive. J Mal Vasc. 1981;6:307–11.
- 57. Laguardia KD, Rotholz MV, Belfort P. A 10-year review of maternal mortality in a municipal hospital in Rio de Janeiro: a cause for concern. Obstet Gynecol. 1990;75:27–32.
- Bhattacharya S, Mukherjee G, Mistri P, Pati S. Safe abortion – still a neglected scenario: a study of septic abortions in a tertiary hospital of Rural India. Online J Health Allied Scs. 2010;9:7.
- Sedgh G, Henshaw S, Singh S, et al. Induced abortion: estimated rates and trends worldwide. Lancet. 2007;370:1338–45.
- Imoedemhe DA, Ezimokhai M, Okpere EE, Aboh IF. Intestinal injuries following induced abortion. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 1984;22:303–6.
- Mabula JB, Chalya PL, McHembe MD, et al. Bowel perforation secondary to illegally induced abortion: a tertiary hospital experience in Tanzania. World J Emerg Surg. 2012;7:29.
- Jain V. Unsafe abortion: a neglected tragedy. Review from a tertiary care hospital in India. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2004;30:197–201.
- Naib JM, Siddiqui MI, Afridi B. A review of septic induced abortion cases in one year at Khyber teaching hospital, Peshwar. J Ayub Med Coll Abbottabad. 2004;16:59–62.
- 64. Rana A, Pradhan N, Gurung G, Singh M. Induced septic abortion: a major factor in maternal mortality and morbidity. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2004;30: 3–8.
- Oludiran OO, Okonofua FE. Morbidity and mortality from bowel injury secondary to induced abortion. Afr J Reprod Health. 2003;7:65–8.

- Ogundiran OO, Aziken ME. Transmural migration of an intraperitoneal textiloma. Nig J Surg Sci. 2001;11:81–3.
- 67. Coffman S. Bowel injury as a complication of induced abortion. Am Surg. 2001;67:924–6.
- Ntia IO, Ekele BA. Bowel prolapse through perforated uterus following induced abortion. West Afr J Med. 2000;19:209–11.
- Okobia MN, Osime U, Ehigiegba AE. Intestinal injuries from complicated abortion a report of five cases. Nig J Clin Pract. 1999;2:61–4.
- Osime U. Intestinal injury following induced abortion. A report of 4 cases. Nig Med J. 1978;8:378–80.
- 71. Chalya PL, Mabula JB, Koy M, et al. Typhoid intestinal perforations at a University teaching hospital in Northwestern Tanzania: a surgical experience of 104 cases in a resource-limited setting. World J Emerg Surg. 2012;7:4.
- Thapa S, Satyal I, Malla K. Safe abortion service and post abortion care: understanding complications. N J Obstet Gynaecol. 2007;2:44–9.
- Saleem S, Fikree FF. Induced abortions in low socioeconomic settlements of Karachi, Pakistan: rates and women's perspectives. J Pak Med Assoc. 2001;51: 275–9.
- 74. Rehman A, Fatima S, Gangat S, Ahmed A et al. Bowel injuries secondary to induced abortion: a dilemma. Pak J Surg. 2007;23:122–5.
- Bhutta SZ, Aziz S, Korejo R. Surgical Complications following Unsafe Abortion. J Pak Med Assoc 2003;53:286.
- 76. Smith LG, Moise KJ, Dildy GA, Carpenter RJ. Spontaneous rupture of liver during pregnancy: current therapy. Obstet Gynecol. 1991;77:171–5.
- Schwartz ML, Lien JM. Spontaneous liver haematoma in pregnancy not clearly associated with preeclampsia: a case presentation and literature review. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1997;176:1328–33.
- Abdi S, Cameron IC, Nakielny RA, Majed AW. Spontaneous hepatic rupture and maternal death following an uncomplicated pregnancy and delivery. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 2000;108:431–3.
- Matheï J, Janssen A, Olivier F, et al. Spontaneous postpartum subcapsular liver rupture. Acta Chir Belg. 2007;107:713–5.
- Rademaker L. Spontanoeus rupture of liver complicating pregnancy. Ann Surg. 1943;118:396–401.
- Abercrombie J. Hemorrhage of the liver. Lond Med Gaz. 1844;34:92–5.
- Devic E, Beriel L. L'apoplexie hépatique dans la syphilis: considérations sur les ruptures spontanées du foie. Ann de dermat et syph. 1906;7:642–65.
- McEwan JS, McEwan D. Spontaneous rupture of the liver in malaria. Ann Surg. 1938;107:473–5.
- Corriden TF. Subcapsular rupture of the liver in a child. Surgery. 1940;8:446.
- Allessandri R. Surgery of the liver. In: Whipple A (ed). Nelson's new loose-leaf surgery, vol 5. Thomas Nelson & Sons, New York, 1927. p. 535.
- Sciacca F. Le rotture quasi spontanee del fegator. Polichinico (sez chir). 1937;44:254.
- Burton-Brown JRC, Shepard JA. Rupture of the liver associated with parturition. Br Med J. 1949;1:941–3.

- Mazel M. Aupropos des ruptures spontanees de doie. Rev de Med Legale. 1914;20:238.
- Bis KA, Waxman B. Rupture of the liver in association with pregnancy: a review of the literature and report of two cases. Obstet Gynaecol Surv. 1976;31: 763–73.
- Wolf JL. Liver disease in pregnancy. Med Clin North Am. 1996;80:1167–87.
- Henny CP, Lim AE, Brummelkamp WH, et al. A review of the importance of acute multidisciplinary treatment following spontaneous rupture of the liver capsule during pregnancy. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1982;156:593–8.
- Fiona FA, Kaufmann SJ, Bhabra K. Surviving hepatic rupture in pregnancy-a literature review with an illustrative case report. J Obstet Gynaecol. 2003; 23:109–13.
- Goodlin RC, Anderson JC, Hodgson PE. Conservative treatment of liver hematoma in the postpartum period. J Reprod Med. 1985;30:368–70.
- Neerhof MG, Felman W, Sullivan T. Hepatic rupture in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1989;44:407–9.
- Weinstein L. Syndrome of hemolysis, elevated liver enzymes, and low platelet count: a severe consequence of hypertension in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1982;142:159–67.
- Nelson EW, Archibald L, Albo D. Spontaneous hepatic rupture in pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1977;134: 817–20.
- Hakim-Elahi E. Spontaneous rupture of the liver in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1965;26:435–40.
- Castaneda H, Garcia-Romero H, Canto M. Hepatic hemorrhage in toxemia of pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1970;107:578–84.
- Rolfes DB, Ishak KG. Liver disease in toxemia of pregnancy. Am J Gastroenterol. 1986;81:1138–44.
- 100. Manas KJ, Welsh JD, Rankin RA, Miller DO. Hepatic hemorrhage without rupture in preeclampsia. N Engl J Med. 1985;312:424–6.
- 101. Pollak EW, Walker TA. A therapeutic dilemma: nonruptured subcapsular liver hematoma during pregnancy and puerperium. J Kans Med Soc. 1979;80: 15–7.
- 102. Severino U, Freedman WL, Maheshkumar AP. Spontaneous subcapsular hematoma of liver during pregnancy. N Y State J Med. 1970;70:2818–21.
- 103. Terisaki KK, Quinn MF, Lundell CJ, et al. Spontaneous hepatic hemorrhage in preeclampsia: treatment with hepatic arterial embolization. Radiology. 1990;174:1039–41.
- 104. Rinehart B, Terrone D, Maganne E, et al. Preeclampsia associated hepatic haemorrhage and rupture: mode of management related to maternal and perinatal outcome. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1999;54: 196–202.
- Hoveyda F, Mackenzie IZ. Secondary postpartum haemorrhage: incidence, morbidity and current management. BJOG. 2001;108:927–30.
- 106. Alexander J, Thomas P, Sanghera J. Treatments for secondary postpartum haemorrhage. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2002;1, CD002867.

- 107. Bryan PJ, Dinn WM, Grossman ZD, et al. Correlation of computed tomography, gray scale ultrasonography, and radionucleotide imaging of the liver in detecting space-occupying processes. Radiology. 1977;124:387–93.
- Furlan A, Fakhran S, Federle MP. Spontaneous abdominal hemorrhage: causes, CT findings, and clinical implications. Am J Roentgenol. 2009;193: 1077–87.
- 109. Lindheimer MD, Katz AI. Hypertension in pregnancy. N Engl J Med. 1985;313:675–80.
- 110. Loevinger EH, Vujic I, Lee WM, Anderson ME. Hepatic rupture associated with pregnancy: treatment with transcatheter embole therapy. Obstet Gynecol. 1985;65:281–4.
- 111. Mays ET, Conti S, Fallahzadeh H, Rosenblatt M. Hepatic artery ligation. Surgery. 1979;86:536–41.
- 112. Stain SC, Yellin AE, Donovan AJ. Hepatic trauma. Arch Surg. 1988;123:1251–5.
- Flint LM, Polk HE. Selective hepatic artery ligation: limitations and failures. J Trauma. 1979;19:319–21.
- 114. Mays ET, Wheeler CS. Demonstration of collateral arterial flow after interruption of hepatic arteries in man. N Engl J Med. 1974;290:993–6.
- 115. Wagner WH, Lundell CJ, Donovan AJ. Percutaneous angiographic embolization for hepatic arterial hemorrhage. Arch Surg. 1985;120:1241–9.
- 116. Lewis FR, Lim RC, Blaisdell FW. Hepatic artery ligation: adjunct in the management of massive hemorrhage from the liver. J Trauma. 1974;14:743–55.
- 117. Stain SC, Woodburn DA, Stephens AL, et al. Spontaneous hepatic hemorrhage associated with pregnancy treatment by hepatic arterial interruption. Ann Surg. 1996;224:72–8.
- Feliciano OV, Mattox KL, Jordan GL. Intraabdominal packing for control of the hepatic hemorrhage: a reappraisal. J Trauma. 1981;21:285–90.
- Herbert WN, Brenner WE. Improving survival with liver rupture complicating pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1982;142:530–4.
- 120. Hibbard LT. Spontaneous rupture of the liver in pregnancy: a report of eight cases. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1976;126:334–8.
- 121. Golan A, White RG. Spontaneous rupture of the liver associated with pregnancy. S Afr Med J. 1979; 56:133–6.
- 122. Heller TO, Goldfarb JP. Spontaneous rupture of liver during pregnancy: a case report and a review of the literature. NY State J Med. 1986;84:314–5.
- Aziz S, Merrell RC, Collins JA. Spontaneous hepatic hemorrhage during pregnancy. Am J Surg. 1983;146: 680–2.
- 124. Gonzalez DO, Rubel HR, Giep NN, Bottsford JE. Spontaneous hepatic rupture in pregnancy: management with hepatic artery ligation. South Med J. 1984; 77:242–5.
- 125. Clark DH. Peptic ulcer in women. Br Med J. 1953;1:1254–7.
- Jones FA. Haematomesis and melaena with special reference to bleeding peptic ulcer. Br Med J. 1947;2: 477–82.

- 127. Becker-Andersen H, Husfeldt V. Peptic ulcer in pregnancy. Report of two cases of surgically treated bleeding duodenal ulcer. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1971;50:391–5.
- 128. Crisp WE. Pregnancy complicating peptic ulcer. Postgrad Med. 1960;27:445–7.
- Durst JB, Klieger JA. A report of a fatal hemorrhage due to peptic ulcer in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1955;70:448–51.
- Stevenson IH. Bleeding peptic ulcer in pregnancy. Br Med J. 1962;1:54.
- 131. Strange SL. Massive haemorrhage from duodenal ulcer in pregnancy. Proc R Soc Med. 1962;55:798–9.
- 132. Vasicka A, Lin TJ, Bright RH. Peptic ulcer and pregnancy. Review of hormonal relationships and a report of one case of massive gastrointestinal hemorrhage. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1957;12:1–13.
- Bernstine JB, Friedman MHF. Peptic ulcer in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1948;56:973–6.
- Carangelo J, Efstation TD. Massive gastric hemorrhage in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1948;56:191–4.
- Johnston JL. Peptic ulcer and pregnancy. Deaths from perforation and hemorrhage of peptic ulcer during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1953;2:290–6.
- 136. King CG, Steedman R, Berk JE. Duodenal ulcer with massive hemorrhage complicating pregnancy. Calif Med. 1967;106:401–4.
- 137. MacNalty AS. Ministry of Health report in an investigation into maternal mortality in Great Britain and Wales. Presented by the Minister of Health to Parliament, Apr 1937. Printed and Published by His Majesty's Stationery Office.
- 138. Hooker R. Maternal mortality in New York City. A study of all puerperal deaths. Commonwealth Fund. New York Academy of Medicine. Committee on Public Health Relations. 1930–1932. p. 234.
- Sandweiss DJ, Saltzstein HC, Farbman AA. The relation of sex hormones to peptic ulcer. Am J Dig Dis. 1939;6:6–12.
- 140. Sandweiss DJ, Podolsky HM, Saltzstein HC, Farbman AA. Deaths from perforation and hemorrhage of gastroduodenal ulcer during pregnancy and puerperium. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1943;45:131–6.
- 141. Elliot JW. The operative relief of gangrene of intestine due to occlusion of the mesenteric vessels. Ann Surg. 1895;21:9–23.
- 142. Köster v H. Deutsch Med Wchnsch. 1898;21:325.
- 143. Fagge CH. Mesenteric venous thrombosis. Trans Path Soc London. 1876;27:124–8.
- 144. Warren S, Eberhard TP. Mesenteric vein thrombosis. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1935;61:102–21.
- Skandalakis JE, Acosta FV, Veatch Jr JW. Venous mesenteric thrombosis. J Med Assoc Ga. 1958;47:222–8.
- 146. Ottinger LW, Austen WG. A study of 136 patients with mesenteric infarction. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1967;124:251–61.
- 147. Hansen HJB, Christoffersen JK. Occlusive mesenteric infarction: a retrospective study of 83 cases. Acta Chir Scand Suppl. 1976;472:103–8.
- Abdu RA, Zakhour BJ, Dallis DJ. Mesenteric venous thrombosis – 1911 to 1984. Surgery. 1987;101:383–8.

- 149. Rhee RY, Gloviczki P, Mendonca CT, et al. Mesenteric venous thrombosis: still a lethal disease in the 1990s. J Vasc Surg. 1994;20:688–97.
- 150. Morasch MD, Ebaugh JL, Chiou AC, et al. Mesenteric venous thrombosis: a changing clinical entity. J Vasc Surg. 2001;34:680–4.
- 151. Kumar S, Kamath PS. Acute mesenteric venous thrombosis: one disease or two? Am J Gastroenterol. 2003;98:1299–304.
- 152. Acosta S, Alhadad A, Svensson P, Ekberg O. Epidemiology, risk and prognostic factors in mesenteric venous thrombosis. Br J Surg. 2008;95: 1245–51.
- 153. Abu-Daff S, Abu-Daff N, Al-Shahed M. Mesenteric venous thrombosis and factors associated with mortality: a statistical analysis with five-year follow-up. J Gastrointest Surg. 2009;13:1245–50.
- 154. Acosta-Merida MA, Marchena-Gomez J, Hemmersbach-Miller M, et al. Mesenteric venous thrombosis. Associated systemic disorders and hypercoagulability status of 21 surgical patients. Hepatogastroenterology. 2007;54:1080–4.
- Rhee RY, Gloviczki P. Mesenteric venous thrombosis. Surg Clin North Am. 1997;77:327–38.
- 156. Chambers JSW, Goodbody RA. Portal phlebothrombosis in the puerperium: a report of three cases. Br Med J. 1963;2:1104–6.
- 157. Cardozo JB, Duncan T. Portal Phlebothrombosis in the puerperium. Br Med J. 1963;2:1409–10.
- 158. Bucura C. Puerperaler Mesenterialgefäßverschluß nebst einem Beitrag zur allgemeinen Thrombosenätiologie. Arch Gynäk. 1923;119:275.
- Heimrath T. Pregnancy complicated by thrombosis of portal, mesenteric and splenic veins. Ginekol Pol. 1961;32:311–6.
- 160. Atakan Al R, Borekci B, Ozturk G, et al. Acute mesenteric venous thrombosis due to protein S deficiency in a pregnant woman. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2009;35:804–7.
- 161. Sönmezer M, Aytaç R, Demirel LC, Kurtay G. Mesenteric vein thrombosis in a pregnant patient heterozygous for the factor V (1691 G \rightarrow A) Leiden mutation. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2004;114:234–5.
- 162. McGurgan P, Holohan M, McKenna P, Gorey TF. Idiopathic mesenteric thrombosis following caesarean section. Ir J Med Sci. 1999;168: 164–6.
- 163. Zamani F, Amiri A, Mohit M, et al. CMV infection in a pregnant woman complicated by toxic megacolon and mesenteric vein thrombosis. Turk J Gastroenterol. 2009;20:234–5.
- 164. Chan CM, Chen WL, Chen JH, et al. Pregnancyinduced acute intestinal infarction in a woman with chronic idiopathic mesenteric vein thrombosis under regular anticoagulation treatment. Med Princ Pract. 2009;18:422–4.
- 165. Terzhumanov R, Uchikova E, Paskaleva V, et al. Mesenteric venous thrombosis and pregnancy – a case report and a short review of the problem. Akush Ginekol (Sofiia). 2005;44:47–9.

- 166. Engelhardt TC, Kerstein MD. Pregnancy and mesenteric venous thrombosis. South Med J. 1989;82: 1441–3.
- 167. Van Way CW, Brockman SK, Rosenfeld L. Spontaneous thrombosis of the mesenteric veins. Ann Surg. 1970;173:561–8.
- 168. Staszewicz W, Christodoulou M, Marty F, Bettschart V. Damage control surgery by keeping the abdomen open during pregnancy: favorable outcome, a case report. World J Emerg Surg. 2009;4:33.
- 169. Milch E, Masotti G. Am J Dig Nutr. 1936;3:536.
- Jackson JM, Porter CA, Quinby WC. Mesenteric embolism and thrombosis. A study of two hundred and fourteen cases. J Am Med Assoc. 1904;42:1469–75.
- 171. Bermúdez RR, Rodríguez Pumarejo PG. Mesenteric venous thrombosis (MVT) in the puerperium. A report of 2 cases. Ginecol Obstet Mex. 1993;61: 323–5.
- 172. Efthimiadis C, Kosmidis C, Anthimidis G, et al. Enterectomy during pregnancy for mesenteric vein thrombosis factor V Leiden homozygosity. J Gynecol Surg. 2011;27:111–3.
- 173. Muris C, Refahi N, Roche Y, Dreyfus M. Atypical abdominal pain in the first trimester of pregnancy. J Gynecol Obstet Biol Reprod (Paris). 2008;37: 204–6.
- 174. Lockwood CJ. Heritable coagulopathies in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1999;54:754–65.
- 175. Hallak M, Senderowicz J, Cassel A, et al. Activated protein C resistance (factor V Leiden) associated with thrombosis in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1997;176:889–93.
- 176. Fouad MA, Pathania AG, Marouf R. Primary mesenteric venous thrombosis in a 28-week pregnant woman. Med Princ Pract. 2001;10:204–6.
- 177. Salati SA, Rather AA. Primary mesenteric vein thrombosis in pregnancy. J Symptoms Signs. 2012;1:1–3.
- 178. Wright HP. Changes in the adhesiveness of blood platelets following parturition and surgical operations. J Path Bact. 1942;54:461–8.
- 179. Lin H, Lin CC, Huang WT. Idiopathic superior mesenteric vein thrombosis resulting in small bowel ischemia in a pregnant woman. Case Rep Obstet Gynecol. 2011;2011:687250.
- Unuigbe JA, Nouri S. Postpartum collapse caused by extensive mesenteric venous thrombosis. Ann Saudi Med. 1988;18:47–8.
- Graubard ZG, Friedman M. Mesenteric venous thrombosis associated with pregnancy and oral contraception. A case report. S Afr Med J. 1987;71:453.
- Hassan HA, Raufman JP. Mesenteric venous thrombosis. South Med J. 1999;92:558–62.
- 183. Klugewitz K, Rehermann B, Seifert U, et al. A rare case of bloody diarrhea: thrombosis of the V. mesenterica inferior following laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Z Gastroenterol. 1998;36:35–9.
- 184. Aurousseau MH, Samama MM, Belhassen A, et al. Risk of thromboembolism in relation to an in-vitro fertilization programme: three case reports. Human Reprod. 1995;10:94–7.

- 185. Dorais J, Jones K, Hammoud A, et al. A superior mesenteric vein thrombosis associated with in vitro fertilization. Fertil Steril. 2011;95:804.e11–13.
- Maylard AE. Two cases of post-operative thrombosis of the mesenteric vessels followed by death. Br Med J. 1901;2:1454–6.
- Reed DL, Coon WW. Thromboembolism in patients receiving progesterone drugs. N Engl J Med. 1963;269:622–4.
- 188. Hoyle M, Kennedy A, Prior AL, Thomas GE. Small bowel ischaemia and infarction in young women taking oral contraceptives and progestational agents. Br J Surg. 1977;18:533–7.
- Kilpatrick ZM, Silverman JF, Betancoun E. Vascular occlusion of the colon and oral contraceptives. N Engl J Med. 1968;278:438–40.
- Lescher TJ, Bombeck T. Mesenteric vascular occlusion associated with oral contraceptive use. Arch Surg. 1977;112:1231–2.
- 191. Chan WS. The "ART" of thrombosis: a review of arterial and venous thrombosis in assisted reproductive technology. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol. 2009;21: 207–18.
- 192. Chan WS, Ginsberg JS. A review of upper extremity deep vein thrombosis in pregnancy: unmasking the "ART" behind the clot. J Thromb Haemost. 2006;4: 1673–7.
- 193. Berry FB, Bougas JA. Agnogenic venous mesenteric thrombosis. Ann Surg. 1950;132:450–74.
- 194. Donaldson JK, Stout BF. Mesenteric thrombosis. Am J Surg. 1935;29:208–15.
- 195. Cabot C. Miscellany. New Engl J Med. 1934;210:1125.
- 196. Goldstone J, Moore WS, Hall AD. Chronic occlusion of the superior mesenteric veins: report of a case. Am Surg. 1970;36:235–7.
- 197. Thomas ML, Cotton PB. Ischaemic colitis and the contraceptive pill. Br Med J. 1971;3:27–8.
- Gelfand MD. Ischemic colitis associated with a depot synthetic progesterone. Am J Dig Dis. 1972;17:275–7.
- Trotter W. Embolism and thrombosis of mesenteric vessels. London: Cambridge University Press; 1919.
- 200. Divino CM, Park IS, Angel LP, et al. A retrospective study of diagnosis and management of mesenteric vein thrombosis. Am J Surg. 2001;181:20–3.
- 201. Grieshop RJ, Dalsing MC, Cikrit DF, et al. Acute mesenteric venous thrombosis: revisited in a time of diagnostic clarity. Am Surg. 1991;57:573–7.
- Boley SJ, Kaleya RN, Brandt LJ. Mesenteric venous thrombosis. Surg Clin North Am. 1992;72:183–201.
- 203. Kaplan JL, Weintraub SL, Hunt JP, et al. Treatment of superior mesenteric and portal vein thrombosis with direct thrombolytic infusion via an operatively placed mesenteric catheter. Am Surg. 2004;70:600–4.
- 204. Ozdogan M, Gurer A, Gokakin AK, et al. Thrombolysis via an operatively placed mesenteric catheter for portal and superior mesenteric vein thrombosis: report of a case. Surg Today. 2006; 36:846–8.
- 205. Gecelter G, Fahoum B, Gardezi S, Schein M. Abdominal compartment syndrome in severe acute

pancreatitis: an indication for a decompressing laparotomy? Dig Surg. 2002;19:402–4.

- 206. Shapiro SB, Mumme DE. Use of negative pressure wound therapy in the management of wound dehiscence in a pregnant patient. Wounds. 2008;20:46–8.
- 207. Miller PR, Meredith JW, Johnson JC, Chang MC. Prospective evaluation of vacuum- assisted fascial closure after open abdomen: planned ventral hernia rate is substantially reduced. Ann Surg. 2004;239:608–14.
- 208. Boele van Hensbroek P, Wind J, Dijkgraaf MG, et al. Temporary closure of the open abdomen: a systematic review on delayed primary fascial closure in patients with an open abdomen. World J Surg. 2009;33:199–207.
- Yapar EG, Bilge U, Dumanli H, et al. Portal vein thrombosis concomitant with thrombophilia during pregnancy. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 1996; 68:213–7.
- 210. Demertzis S, Ringe B, Gulba D, et al. Treatment of portal vein thrombosis by thrombectomy and regional thrombolysis. Surgery. 1994;115:389–93.
- 211. Yankes JR, Uglietta JP, Grant J, Braun SD. Percutaneous transhepatic recanalization and thrombolysis of the superior mesenteric vein. Am J Roentgenol. 1988;151:289–90.
- 212. Rivitz SM, Geller SC, Hahn C, Waltman AC. Treatment of acute mesenteric venous thrombosis with transjugular intramesenteric urokinase infusion. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 1995;6:219–28.
- 213. Olah A, Decurtins M, Largiader F. Die chirurgische Therapie der frischen Pfortaderthrombose. Helv Chir Acta. 1990;57:51–5.
- Kispert JF, Kazmers A. Acute intestinal ischemia caused by mesenteric venous thrombosis. Semin Vasc Surg. 1990;3:157–71.
- 215. Harward TRS, Seeger JM. Mesenteric venous thrombosis. In: Ernst CB, Stanley JC, editors. Current therapy in vascular surgery. St. Louis: Mosby; 1995. p. 710–3.
- Murray G. Heparin in surgical treatment of blood vessels. Arch Surg. 1940;40:307–25.
- 217. Strohl EL, Lasner J. Mesenteric venous occlusion. Arch Surg. 1948;60:339–42.
- 218. Naitove A, Weisman RE. Primary mesenteric venous thrombosis. Ann Surg. 1965;161:516–23.
- 219. Amitrano L, Guardascione MA, Scaglione M, et al. Prognostic factors in noncirrhotic patients with splanchnic vein thromboses. Am J Gastroenterol. 2007;101:2464–70.
- 220. Condat B, Pessione F, Denninger MH, et al. Recent portal and mesenteric venous thrombosis: increased recognition and frequent recanalization on anticoagulant therapy. Hepatology. 2000;32:466–70.
- 221. Kumar S, Sarr MG, Kamath PS. Mesenteric venous thrombosis. New Engl J Med. 2001;345:1683–8.
- 222. Nelson SM. Prophylaxis of VTE in women during assisted reproductive techniques. Thromb Res. 2009;123 Suppl 3:S8–15.
- 223. Foo E, Sim R, Ng BK. Case report of acute splenic and superior mesenteric vein thrombosis and its

successful medical management. Ann Acad Med Singapore. 1996;25:755–8.

- Donaldson LB, Plant RK. Pregnancy complicated by extrahepatic portal hypertension: review of the literature and report of two cases. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1971;10:255–64.
- 225. Wilson C, Walker ID, Davidson JF, Imrie CW. Mesenteric venous thrombosis and antithrombin III deficiency. J Clin Pathol. 1987;40:906–8.
- 226. Montany PF, Finley Jr RK. Mesenteric venous thrombosis. Am Surg. 1988;54:161–6.
- Gertsch P, Matthews J, Lerut J, et al. Acute thrombosis of the splanchnic veins. Arch Surg. 1993;128: 341–5.
- Goodrich MA, James EM, Baldus WP, et al. Portal vein thrombosis associated with pregnancy: a case report. J Reprod Med. 1993;38:969–72.
- Jouini S, Fakunle YM, Azazy A. Portal vein thrombosis in pregnancy: case report and review of the literature. Ann Saudi Med. 2002;22:227–9.
- Dasari P, Balusamy S. Portal vein thrombosis during pregnancy. BMJ Case Rep. 2013;27:2013.
- Denninger MH, Chait Y, Casadevall N, et al. Cause of portal or hepatic venous thrombosis in adults: the role of multiple concurrent factors. Hepatology. 2000;31:587–91.
- Schmutz GR, Benko A, Billiard JS, et al. Computed tomography of superior mesenteric vein thrombosis following appendicectomy. Abdom Imaging. 1998; 23:563–7.
- 233. Novick SL, Fishman EK. Portal vein thrombosis: spectrum of helical CT and CT angiographics findings. Abdom Imaging. 1998;23:505–10.
- 234. Kawamoto S, Soyer PA, Fishman EK, Blueke DA. Nonneoplastic liver disease: evaluation with CT and MR imaging. Radiographics. 1998;18: 827–48.
- 235. Okumura A, Watanabe Y, Dohke M, et al. Contrast-enhanced three dimensional MR portography. Radiographics. 1999;19:973–87.
- 236. Jouini S, Lestrat JP, Koning E, et al. Portal vein thrombosis: diagnosis in the emergency situation by duplex Doppler ultrasound. Rev Im Med. 1991; 3:633–7.
- 237. Kim DI, Lee BB, Noh SI, et al. Conservative management of superior mesenteric and portal vein thrombosis associated with protein C and S deficiency. Case report. Int Angiol. 1997;16:235–8.
- 238. Kemppainen E, Kokkoka A, Siren J, Kiviluoto J. Superior mesenteric and portal vein thrombosis following laparoscopic Nissen fundoplication. Dig Surg. 2000;17:279–81.
- 239. Yang YY, Chan CC, Wang SS, et al. Case report: portal vein thrombosis associated with hereditary protein C deficiency: a report of two cases. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 1999;14:1119–23.
- Distefano G, Rodono A, Cilauro S, et al. Fibrinolytic treatment of portal vein thrombosis after umbilical catheterization using systemic urokinase. Pediatr Int. 2000;42:82–4.

- Bilbao JI, Vivas I, Elduayen B, et al. Limitations of percutaneous techniques in the treatment of portal vein thrombosis. Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol. 1999;22:417–22.
- 242. Ludwig DJ, Hauptmann E, Rosoff Jr L, Neuzil D. Mesenteric and portal vein thrombosis in a young patient with protein S deficiency treated with urokinase via the superior mesenteric artery. J Vasc Surg. 1999;30:551–4.
- Neidhardt JPH. Muscles of the abdomen. In: Chevrel JP, editor. Clinical anatomy – trunk. Paris: Springer; 1996. p. 306–33.
- 244. Yalamanchili S, Harvey SM, Friedman A, et al. Transarterial embolization for inferior epigastric artery injury. Vasc Endovascular Surg. 2008;42: 489–93.
- Haddad FS, Cobiella CE, Wilson L. Inferior epigastric artery avulsion: a fracture table complication. J Orthop Trauma. 1998;12:587–8.
- 246. Park YJ, Lee SY, Kim SH, et al. Transcatheter coil embolization of the inferior epigastric artery in a huge abdominal wall hematoma caused by paracentesis in a patient with liver cirrhosis. Korean J Hepatol. 2011;17:233–7.
- Lavery S, Porter S, Trew G, et al. Use of inferior epigastric artery embolization to arrest bleeding at operative laparoscopy. Fertil Steril. 2006;86:719.e13–4.
- 248. Hurd WW, Pearl ML, DeLancey JO, et al. Laparoscopic injury of abdominal wall blood vessels: a report of three cases. Obstet Gynecol. 1993; 82:673–6.
- Samandouras G, Wadley J, Afshar F. Life-threatening intraabdominal haemorrhage following insertion of a lumboperitoneal shunt. Br J Neurosurg. 2002;16: 192–3.
- Dumortier J, Poncet G, Belbouab S, et al. Severe hemorrhage from the epigastric after ascites paracentesis. Gastroenterol Clin Biol. 2002;26:180–1.
- 251. Seal SL, Kamilya G, Bhattacharyya SK, et al. Relaparotomy after cesarean delivery: experience from an Indian teaching hospital. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2007;33:804–9.
- 252. Shyamal D, Pratim SP, Aradhana K, et al. Early reoperations after gynecological and obstetrical surgery – a five years. J Obstet Gynecol India. 2010;60: 507–10.
- 253. Miyauchi T, Ishikawa M, Miki H. Rectus sheath hematoma in an elderly woman under anti-coagulant therapy. J Med Invest. 2001;48:216–20.
- 254. Basile A, Medina JG, Mundo E, et al. Transcatheter arterial embolization of concurrent spontaneous hematomas of the rectus sheath and psoas muscle in patients undergoing anticoagulation. Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol. 2004;27:659–62.
- 255. Brühwiler H, Krause M, Szoenyi A, Ulrich R. Spontaneous hematoma of the abdominal wall: diagnostic error of abruptio placentae. Z Geburtshilfe Neonatol. 1999;203:126–7.
- 256. Meyers TJ, Smith WR, Ferrari JD, et al. Avulsion of the pubic branch of the inferior epigastric artery: a cause of hemodynamic instability in minimally

displaced fractures of the pubic rami. J Trauma. 2000;49:750–3.

- 257. Wong TC, Chan WL, Wu WC. Life threatening stable pubic rami fracture. Injury Extra. 2005;36: 300–2.
- Mcdonald DJ, Tollan CJ, Robertson I, et al. Massive haemorrhage after a low-energy pubic ramus fracture in a 71-year-old woman. Postgrad Med J. 2006; 82:e25.
- 259. Loffroy R, Yeguiayan JM, Guiu B, et al. Stable fracture of the pubic rami: a rare cause of life-threatening bleeding from the inferior epigastric artery managed with transcatheter embolization. CJEM. 2008;10: 392–5.
- 260. Ko SF, Lin H, Ng SH, et al. Postpartum hemorrhage with concurrent massive inferior epigastric artery bleeding after cesarean delivery. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2002;187:243–4.
- 261. Randall IM, Costello J, Carvalho JC. Transversus abdominis plane block in a patient with debilitating pain from an abdominal wall hematoma following cesarean delivery. Anesth Analg. 2008;106: 1928.
- 262. Ko SY, Park SW, Sohn IS, et al. Interventional management for complications following caesarean section. Br J Radiol. 2011;84:204–9.
- 263. Herrman C. Rupture of the deep epigastric vessels. Am J Surg. 1946;91:553–5.
- 264. Maydl K. Ueber subcutane Muskel- und Sehnenzerreissungen, sowie Rissfracturen. Deutsche Zeitschrift Chir. 1882;17:306–61.
- 265. Culbertson C. Hematoma occurring spontaneously in sheath of rectus abdominis muscle: consideration of its gynecologic and obstetric significance: Report of two cases. J Am Med Assoc. 1925;85:1955–58.
- Cullen TS. A new sign in ruptured extrauterine pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1918;78:457.
- Cullen TS, Brödel M. Lesions of the rectus abdominis muscle simulating an acute intra-abdominal condition. Bull Johns Hopkins Hosp. 1937;61: 295–348.
- Maxwell AF. Spontaneous hematoma of the abdominal wall in women – report of cases. Cal West Med. 1929;30:407–10.
- Torpin R. Hematoma of the rectus abdominis muscle in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1943;46: 557–66.
- 270. Teske JM. Hematoma of the rectus abdominis muscle: report of a case and analysis of 100 cases from the literature. Am J Surg. 1946;71:689–95.
- 271. Aird I. Companion in surgical studies. Edinburgh: Livingstone; 1949. p. 523.
- 272. Riera C, Deroover Y, Marechal M. Embolization of a rectus sheath hematoma in pregnancy. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2009;104:145–6.
- 273. Rose D. Spontaneous hematoma of the abdominal wall in pregnancy; report of a case. N Engl J Med. 1946;234:582.
- 274. Sheehan V. Spontaneous haematoma of the rectus abdominis muscle in pregnancy. Br Med J. 1951;2: 1131–2.

- 275. Badelon, Razoux, Rautureau. Hematoma of the rectus abdominis and pregnancy. Mars Chir. 1951;3: 499–501.
- 276. Chalmers JA. Haematoma of the rectus abdominis muscle in association with pregnancy. Edinb Med J. 1953;60:223–31.
- 277. Dennis MS. Hematoma of the rectus abdominis muscle during pregnancy. J Mich State Med Soc. 1952;51:211–2.
- 278. Toulouse R, Pelle A, Grenier AJ. Spontaneous hematoma of the large rectus abdominis muscle during pregnancy. Rev Fr Gynecol Obstet. 1956;51: 243–7.
- 279. Lucas WE, Baker Jr WS. Hematoma of the rectus abdominis muscle simulating rupture of the pregnant uterus; a diagnostic problem. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1958;76:1302–5.
- Rodriguez F. Hematoma of the anterior rectus muscle of the abdomen and pregnancy. Bol Soc Chil Obstet Ginecol. 1959;24:177–9.
- Ragucci N. Hematoma of the rectus abdominis muscle in pregnancy. Clinical contribution. Arch Obstet Gynecol. 1960;65:346–57.
- 282. Singh U, Mehrotra S, Gupta HP. Massive rectus sheath haematoma mimicking abruptio placenta. J Obstet Gynaecol. 2008;28:796–7.
- Cusack JD, Lawler FC. Hematoma of the rectus abdominis muscle simulating an acute abdomen in pregnancy. IMJ III Med J. 1964;126:668–71.
- 284. Berna JD, Garcia-Medina V, Guirao J, Garcia-Medina J. Rectus sheath haematoma: diagnostic classification by CT. Abdom Imaging. 1996;21: 62–4.
- 285. Zainea GG, Jordan F. Rectus sheath hematomas: their pathogenesis, diagnosis, and management. Am Surg. 1988;54:630–3.
- 286. Ramirez MM, Burkhead 3rd JM, Turrentine MA. Spontaneous rectus sheath hematoma during pregnancy mimicking abruptio placenta. Am J Perinatol. 1997;14:321–3.
- 287. Humphrey R, Carlan SJ, Greenbaum L. Rectus sheath hematoma in pregnancy. J Clin Ultrasound. 2001;29:306–1.
- 288. Ducatman BS, Ludwig J, Hurt RD. Fatal rectus sheath hematoma. J Am Med Assoc. 1983;249: 924–5.
- 289. Manier JW. Rectus sheath hematoma. Am J Gastroenterol. 1972;57:443–52.
- 290. Jackson PP, Gray EJ. Abdominal-wall hematomas. Arch Surg. 1966;92:194–7.
- 291. Kaftori JK, Rosenberger A, Pollack S, Fish JH. Rectus sheath hematoma: ultrasonographic diagnosis. Am J Roentgenol. 1977;128:283–5.
- 292. Jones TW, Merendino KA. The deep epigastric artery: rectus muscle syndrome. Am J Surg. 1962;103:159–69.
- 293. Carnett JB. Intercostal neuralgia as a cause of abdominal pain and tenderness. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1926;42:625–32.
- Edlow JA, Juang P, Margulies S, Burstein J. Rectus sheath hematoma. Ann Emerg Med. 1999;34:671–5.

- 295. Guthrie CM, Stanfey HA. Rectus sheath hematoma presenting with Cullen's sign and Grey-Turner's sign. Scott Med J. 1996;41:54–5.
- 296. Amini SA, Haghighi L. Spontaneous hematoma of rectus sheath during pregnancy: a case report. Razi J Med Sci. 1995;2:97–101.
- 297. Fukuda T, Sakamoto I, Kohzaki S, et al. Spontaneous rectus sheath hematomas: clinical and radiological features. Abdom Imaging. 1996;21:58–61.
- 298. Lin YH, Hsieh ST, Yu HT, TWang TH. Rectus sheath hematoma during pregnancy – A severe but easily overlooked condition: a case report. Taiwan J Obstet Gynecol. 2004;43:168–71.
- 299. Monsein LH, Davis M. Radionuclide imaging of a rectus sheath hematoma caused by insulin injections. Clin Nucl Med. 1990;15:539–41.
- 300. de Donato G, Neri E, Baldi I, Setacci C. Rupture of internal iliac aneurysm presenting as rectus sheath hematoma: case report. J Vasc Surg. 2004;39:250–3.
- Paraskevas KI, Giannoukas AD, Kotsikoris I, Mikhailidis DP. Contrast-induced nephropathy and the vascular patient. Angiology. 2010;61:721–3.
- Zack JR, Ferral H, Postoak D, Wholey M. Coil embolization of rectus sheath hemorrhage. J Trauma. 2001;51:793–5.
- 303. Kimber CP, Westmore P, Hutson JM, Kelly JH. Primary omental torsion in children. J Paediatr Child Health. 1996;32:22–4.
- 304. Knoop M, Vorwerk T. Inflammatory alterations of the greater omentum – a difficult preoperative diagnosis. Zentralbl Chir. 2002;127:626–8.
- 305. Leung R, Kreis Jr DJ. Infarction of the omentum in pregnancy. South Med J. 1986;79:1597.
- 306. Guerquin B, Pannequin L, Gregoire J, Legoulme C. Tumor syndrome of omental origin in the postpartum period. J Gynecol Obstet Biol Reprod (Paris). 1994;23:96–8.
- 307. Phillips RW, Peterson CM. Infarction of the omentum after cesarean section. A case report. J Reprod Med. 1988;33:382–4.
- 308. Tachezy M, Grotelüschen R, Gebauer F, et al. Omental infarction in the postpartum period: a case report and a review of the literature. J Med Case Reports. 2010;4:368.
- Maternini M, Pezzetta E, Martinet O. Laparoscopic approach for idiopathic segmental infarction of the greater omentum. Minerva Chir. 2009;64:225–7.
- 310. James AH. Pregnancy-associated thrombosis. Hematology Am Soc Hematol Educ Program. 2009; 1:277–85.
- Basson SE, Jones PA. Primary torsion of the omentum. Ann R Coll Surg Engl. 1981;63:132–4.
- 312. Tompkins RK, Sparks FC. Primary torsion of the omentum – mimic of appendicitis: review of six cases. Am Surg. 1966;32:399–402.
- 313. Naffaa LN, Shabb NS, Haddad MC. CT findings of omental torsion and infarction: case report and review of the literature. Clin Imaging. 2003;27:116–8.
- Ceuterick L, Baert AL, Marchal G, et al. CT diagnosis of primary torsion of greater omentum. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 1987;11:1083–4.

- Puylaert JB. Right-sided segmental infarction of the omentum: clinical, US and CT findings. Radiology. 1992;185:169–72.
- 316. Coulier B, Pringot J. Pictorial essay. Infarction of the greater omentum: can US and CT findings help to avoid surgery? JBR-BTR. 2002;85:193–9.
- 317. van Breda Vriesman AC, Lohle PN, Coerkamp EG, Puylaert JB. Infarction of omentum and epiploic appendage: diagnosis, epidemiology and natural history. Eur Radiol. 1999;9:1886–92.
- Balthazar EJ, Lefkowitz RA. Left-sided omental infarction with associated omental abscess: CT diagnosis. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 1993;17:379–81.
- Franco FO, Clough DM. Parietal entero-uterine fistula. Am J Surg. 1956;91:377–80.
- 320. Webster A, Kerr CH. A case of interstitial tubal pregnancy with rupture into the bowel. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1956;72:430–2.
- 321. Shirkey AL, Wukasch DC, Matthews GB, et al. Profuse intestinal hemorrhage from ruptured ectopic pregnancy: report of a successfully treated case and review of the literature. Ann Surg. 1964;160: 839–43.
- 322. Edgar J. Ectopic gestation with formation of large hematocele and secondary rupture into upper third of sigmoid flexure. Glasgow Med J. 1901;56:143–4.
- 323. Engel G. Death from hemorrhage caused by perforation of an intramural pregnancy into the small intestine. Munchen Med Wsch. 1961;103:1762–3.
- 324. Armstrong J. Anomalous case of ectopic pregnancy in a syphilitic patient; discharge of fetal bones by the rectum. Lond Med Gaz. 1835;16:51.

- 325. Jemtel L. Des fistules intestino-uterines. Arch Prov de Chir (Paris). 1909;18:628–54.
- 326. Hawkes SZ. Enterouterine fistula; with a review of the literature and report of an unusual case. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1946;52:150–3.
- 327. Danforth WC, Case JT. Enterouterine fistula with a review of the literature and report of a case studied radiologically. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1933;25:300.
- 328. Johnston MH, Stubbs GM. Sigmoidouterine fistula complicating diverticulitis. Report of a case. Ann Surg. 1955;141:138–40.
- 329. Noecker CB. Perforation of sigmoid and small bowel into uterus secondary to diverticulitis of the sigmoid. Pennsylvania Med J. 1929;32:496.
- Pickles BG. A case of utero-colic fistula due to diverticulitis. J Obstet Gyneacol Br Emp. 1957;64: 252–4.
- Holden FC. Traumatic uterointestinal fistula. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1934;27:770.
- 332. Martin DH, Hixson CH, Wilson Jr EC. Enterouterine fistula; review; report of an unusual case. Obstet Gynecol. 1956;7:466–9.
- 333. Dwyer WA, Paterson NJ. Enterouterine fistulas. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1939;38:169.
- 334. Rose BT. Fistula between the small intestine and one horn of a uterus bicornis. Br Med J. 1945; 1:630.
- 335. Stock FE. Secondary abdominal pregnancy. Br Med J. 1944;2:661–2.
- 336. Masterson JG, Baum H. Spontaneous perforation of the intestine by an abdominal pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1956;72:1143–5.

Part II

Gynecology

Adnexal Torsion

12

12.1 General Considerations

if a woman with child be bled, she will have an abortion, and this will be the more likely to happen, the larger the fetus

when a pregnant woman has a violent diarrhea, there is danger of her miscarrying

in a pregnant woman, if the breasts suddenly lose their fullness, she has a miscarriage

if, in a woman pregnant with twins, either of her breasts lose its fullness, she will part with one of her children; and if it be the right breast which becomes slender, it will be the male child, or if the left, the female

when women, in a moderate condition of body, miscarry in the second or third month, without any obvious cause, their cotyledons are filled with mucosity, and cannot support the weight of the fetus, but are broken asunder

in women that are about to miscarry, the breasts become slender; but if again they become hard, there will be pain, either in the breasts, or in the hip-joints, or in the eyes, or in the knees, and they will not miscarry

women with child who are seized with fevers, and who are greatly emaciated, without any (other?) obvious cause, have difficult and dangerous labors, and if they miscarry, they are in danger

Hippocrates, 400 B.C.E

12.1.1 Introduction

Evaluation of a female patient in general and/or during pregnancy who presents with an acute abdominal pain must always include surgical and gynecologic disorders. Parsons in 1958 stated that 40 % of women in general population who present with symptoms of pain in the lower abdomen and pelvis do not have gynecologic disease [1].

The two general considerations in the surgical evaluation of these conditions are laparoscopic approach versus the traditional laparotomy and preservation of reproductive capability. Preservation of reproductive capability (childbearing, hormonal function and sexual health) has a major impact on the wellness of a woman. These important issues should be considered in surgical management of acute gynecologic problems.

12.2 Incidence

Depending on the method and definition of a clinically significant adnexal mass, the prevalence of pregnancies complicated by an adnexal mass varies, but has been reported to be between 1 and 4 % [2, 3]. A small percentage of these, approximately 5 %, will represent malignant tumors, making ovarian cancer the fifth most common cancer diagnosed during pregnancy [4].

Torsion of the adnexa accounted for 2.7 % of all surgical emergencies in one series of acute gynecologic complaints [5], and in pregnancy, adnexal masses have been noted to occur in up to 1 % [6]. The rate of torsion decreases as the gestational age increases. However, maternal ovarian torsion (OT) during pregnancy is a rare event, with a reported incidence of 1-10/10,000 spontaneous pregnancies [7, 8]. Adnexal torsion has been reported to occur in 7-28 % of all pregnancies complicated by adnexal masses [5, 9-13].

In one study of 12 years experience, 98 % of cases were elective with only one emergent operation for adnexal torsion preformed [14].

Although it is a relatively rare phenomenon, adnexal torsion should always be considered as part of the differential diagnosis of acute pelvic/ abdominal pain in women, especially those with pelvic masses diagnosed by examination or ultrasonography. Early diagnosis is important because prompt surgical intervention can result in ovarian preservation by saving the ovary and adnexa from infarction.

The majority of adnexal torsions occur in the first or second trimester of pregnancy with only 10 % in the third trimester [15–17]. If cysts are found in pregnant women on sonography, these very rarely (3.8 %) result in torsion [18]. Bilateral torsion, either simultaneously or sequentially, is infrequent, with few cases reported in the literature [19, 20].

Eighty percent of torsions were found on the right side [17].

12.3 Risk Factors

12.3.1 Assisted Reproductive Technologies

The increased use of assisted reproductive technologies such as controlled ovarian hyperstimulation (COH), in vitro fertilization (IVF), and intracytoplasmic sperm injection (ICSI) has led to an increase in the risk of adnexal torsion, particularly in pregnant women or women with ovarian hyperstimulation syndrome (OHSS). Mashiach et al. studied adnexal torsion in 201 women with OHSS over a period of 10 years and reported an incidence of 2.3 % in nonpregnant women and an incidence of 16 % in pregnant women [15]. However, 12-25 % of all adnexal torsions occur in pregnant women, often in combination with assisted reproduction and its complications (OHSS). The reported incidence is low for oocyte donation cycles (0-0.2 %) and IVF cycles (0–0.13 %); however, the incidence increased to 6 % under stimulation for ART and to 16 % with OHSS [15, 18, 21–23]. But even when adnexal torsion occurs simultaneously with OHSS, the reported incidence varies between 1 and 33 % [19]. Seventy percent of torsions occur in multiple pregnancies [24]. The incidence in study by Spitzer et al. with 1,411 fresh embryo transfers in 1,007 patients was 0.35 % [17].

12.3.2 Pregnancy

Some authors found that pregnancy itself is a risk factor for recurrent torsion despite the method of conception, and gestational age at time of torsion but recurrent torsion is more frequent in multi-cystic ovaries [7, 25].

12.3.3 Ovarian Tumors

In an 80-year review of the world literature, Jubb [26] collected only 34 cases of ovarian cancer associated with pregnancy. In 1973, Munnell [27] also emphasized the infrequent association of ovarian cancer and pregnancy at 1/18,000 pregnancies. A more recent comprehensive report summarized the incidence of 0.179-1.1/10,000 pregnancies [28]. In the Dobashi et al. series, ovarian malignancies during pregnancy were estimated to occur in 0.8-2.8/10,000 pregnancies, which is slightly higher than the incidence discussed previously [29]. It is uncertain whether incidence of ovarian cancer associated with pregnancy is rising. However, since the age of childbearing among older women increases, the incidence of cancer is also likely to rise in pregnancy. In Dobashi et al. series, six cases of epithelial ovarian cancer with the median age of 32.5 years were presented [29], while it was 30 years in Jubb's report [26] in 1963, suggesting the aging trend of this minor subset of patients.

The effect of pregnancy on mature cystic teratomas has also been evaluated, and one study noted increased complications. Torsion occurred in 19 % and rupture in 17 % of these cysts in pregnancy [30]. Because of the high incidence of adverse pregnancy outcomes in association with emergency surgery previously reported, some authors recommend elective removal of all masses that persist until 16 weeks and are 6 cm or greater regardless of appearance on imaging studies, unless it is suspected to be a leiomyoma [31]. Conversely, torsion occurred in only 1/139 conservatively managed patients in the study by Grimes et al. from 1954 [32].

12.3.4 Anatomic Variations of Adnexa

There are even cases of torsion of normal ovaries. The causes of torsion may be hypermobile ovarian ligaments, long ovarian ligaments, or other inherent ovarian mobility. Other factors may operate to cause torsion of normal adnexa during the second trimester of pregnancy [33]. The relative situation of the adnexa and the uterus (i.e., the ovaries emerging from the pelvis by the increasing size of the uterus) may predispose the ovaries to twist by allowing them a greater mobility [34].

The main histopathologic findings in both groups were cysts of the follicular or corpora lutea [35]. Although cysts and neoplasms account for over 90 % of all cases, torsion can occur in the normal-appearing ovary as well [36].

12.4 Clinical Presentation

The presenting complaint of adnexal torsion is pain that is often abrupt in nature, very severe, lateralized to the right or left lower quadrant of the abdomen, and usually causing nausea and vomiting. It is often described as sharp and "knifelike," although it can be colicky in nature. The pain is proportional to the degree of circulatory obstruction; that is, complete obstruction interrupting venous return results in sudden severe pain with nausea and vomiting developing rapidly. The pain may radiate to back, flank, or groin. There may be a history of waxing and waning pain if the adnexa has been twisting and untwisting or has undergone partial torsion, causing vascular slowdown but not thrombosis [15, 37–39]. The infundibulopelvic ligament may twist and untwist by itself, reducing and increasing the pain. There may also be a history of some sort of jarring or movement that has caused the torsion, such as exercise prior to the onset of the pain or even just turning over in bed. Acute abdominal pain occurs in more than 80 % of cases, often starting suddenly at night and persisting for more than 24 h [15, 16, 40, 41]. Signs of peritoneal irritation, which are considered fundamental for the diagnosis, were present in 43 % of the pregnant women and 19 % of the nonpregnant women [7, 19, 42]. Low-grade temperature elevations may occur, but significant fevers are unlikely and, if present, may point to another cause of the pain.

Pelvic examination usually reveals a tender mass on the affected side. If the patient had normal adnexa prior to the torsion, she may not have a mass present until later in the course of the torsion when edema and swelling of the adnexa have set in. Therefore, serial examinations may be necessary in a patient suspected of torsion. Only rarely will patients have evidence of abdominal guarding or rebound tenderness on physical examination.

12.5 Diagnosis and Differential Diagnosis

12.5.1 Differential Diagnosis

The differential diagnosis, particularly for rightsided adnexal torsion, includes [41, 43]:

- Acute appendicitis
- Renal colic
- Renal or urethral calculi/obstruction
- Obstructive bowel disease
- Ectopic/heterotopic pregnancy
- Hemorrhagic cysts
- Corpus luteum cysts
- Ovarian hyperstimulation syndrome

The differential diagnosis of adnexal torsion is particularly difficult in combination with OHSS or pregnancy, as abdominal pain, nausea, and vomiting can be presenting symptoms of hyperstimulation or pregnancy itself because the



Fig. 12.1 Three different ultrasound images of twisted ovaries in pregnancy. (a) Transabdominal scan of an enlarged ovary with a 20 mm simple unilocular cyst. The ovarian parenchyma appears edematous; (b) transabdominal scan of an enlarged 130×92 mm ovary with multicystic

abdomen is already distended and tender because of the enlarged cystic ovaries [38].

12.5.2 Diagnosis

12.5.2.1 Laboratory Findings

An elevation of the white blood cell (WBC) count may be present but is also not very predictive. Several authors have reported that patients had mild leukocytosis; however, while levels may be increased in nonpregnant women, levels may be within normal ranges for pregnant women [19, 40, 41]. Leukocytosis is also one of the laboratory indicators which may change with OHSS. If necrosis and infection of the twisted organ occur, then higher fever and leukocytosis may be present.

components; (c1) transabdominal scan of an enlarged 65 mm ovary without cystic components. Again, the ovarian parenchyma appears edematous; (c2) laparoscopy of the same patient as in (c1). *Arrowheads* point to the twisted ovarian pedicle [34]

12.5.2.2 Transvaginal Ultrasound

When adnexal torsion is suspected, abdominal ultrasound is indicated. Transvaginal ultrasound may often show enlargement of the ovaries and polycystic changes without this being evidence of torsion. It is extremely rare for adnexal torsion to occur with a mass less than 5 cm in diameter [17, 44], and ultrasound almost always demonstrates an adnexal mass of this size. Nonetheless, sometimes a large mass might be missed in third trimester presentations, when the adnexa can be hidden by a large uterus. Because of varying degrees of ovarian arterial, venous, and lymphatic occlusion with torsion, the ovarian parenchyma is initially congested (Fig. 12.1), and hemorrhagic infarction occurs later [10, 45]. Sonographic findings associated with the diagnosis of adnexal torsion include a predominantly solid-appearing



Fig. 12.2 Doppler mapping of the left adnexa showing absence of vascular flow [51]

ovary, unilateral ovarian enlargement, ovarian peripheral cystic structures, and marked stromal edema and pelvic fluid [39, 45–49].

OHSS presents significant differential diagnostic problem. Twisted adnexa are usually characterized by a solid-appearing ovary on ultrasound, enlargement of the organ, ovarian peripheral cystic structures, and marked stromal edema and pelvic fluid. These characteristics are routinely present in a hyperstimulated ovary, and usually both adnexa are enlarged. Mild OHSS could be suspected in these patients, delaying the correct diagnosis and treatment. There is an overlap in the gray-scale appearance of ovaries in mild OHSS and OT. Ovaries in mild OHSS are enlarged, with prominent, heterogeneous stroma, and contain multiple 1-2 cm follicles, many containing hemorrhage. Torsed ovaries are also enlarged, with prominent, heterogeneous central stroma and with multiple, small, peripheral follicles [50]. In addition, in OHSS, both ovaries could be enlarged, and symmetry among them may be present contrary to the situation with adnexal torsion [41]. Although the absence of Doppler flow indicates venous and arterial occlusion and thus adnexal torsion (Fig. 12.2), the presence of flow should not exclude the diagnosis of torsion [46-49, 51, 52].

With OHSS, ovaries often show an increase in diastolic blood flow; thus, decreased blood flow may indicate adnexal torsion in a patient with OHSS [52, 53]. Furthermore, the reduction in

diastolic flow is diagnostic of OT in patients with OHSS. In the hyperstimulated ovary, the diastolic flow is usually increased [54]. However, a torsed ovary may demonstrate normal venous and arterial flow completely symmetric to the normal side [50]. Recent review of all surgically diagnosed OT cases showed that normal Doppler flow was found in 60 % of surgically diagnosed OT [7, 52]. Hasson et al. therefore recommended not to base the decision for surgical evaluation only on the results of Doppler flow investigation (as proposed by Arena et al.) but also to take past medical history, clinical appearance, and laboratory assessment into account [7, 41]. If there is a strong clinical suspicion for adnexal torsion, consultation with an obstetrician/gynecologist is mandatory.

12.5.2.3 Abdominal MRI

If the diagnosis cannot be established, especially in cases with OHSS, emergent MRI of the abdomen and pelvis can define the adnexal torsion. The MRI appearance of OT is well described [55]. Solid ovarian tissue appears enlarged and edematous (Fig. 12.3).

Currently, the diagnosis of maternal adnexal torsion is missed in 15–35 % because of nonspecific clinical features and uncommon objective findings [5, 35, 56]. Probably more frequent use of MRI in doubtful cases could increase the pre-operative diagnostic accuracy.

12.6 Treatment

12.6.1 Time Between Hospital Admission and Surgery

In the literature, the time between admission to hospital and surgery is in range of 6–15.5 h and may be even significantly shorter in the first trimester of pregnancy. However, several days may pass between the start of symptoms and surgery [15, 17, 34]. In the laparoscopic era, acute symptoms or persistence of complaint meant early surgery (less than 24 h in all cases), and treatment was still in time to preserve fertility [17]. Patients in the second and third trimesters were operated



Fig. 12.3 A 30-year-old woman at 15 weeks' gestation with sharp intermittent right lower quadrant pain. (a) Transverse image shows the normal left ovary with normal

significantly later than those in the first trimester. This difference may be either due to a difficulty in assessing the ovaries on palpation and on ultrasound examination or because patients with suspected OT are more readily operated in early pregnancy when the risk from the (laparoscopic) surgery itself is minimal [34]. In one large study, 50 % of patients had surgery within 24 h, and 85 % received surgery within 72 h [56].

12.6.2 Procedures

Sometimes adnexal torsion produces no classic symptoms, and there are no definitive diagnostic tests or studies; surgical exploration of the pelvis is required for definitive diagnosis (Fig. 12.4). Traditionally, this was done by means of laparotomy; however, laparoscopy has become the preferred surgical approach for both diagnosis and management of adnexal torsion [57].

Traditionally, adnexal torsion was treated aggressively with salpingo-oophorectomy of the involved side; unwinding the torsion was condemned for fear of releasing a potentially fatal embolus [58, 59]. This was not confirmed and current conservative management involves unwinding the adnexa and assessing its viability. No emboli in general population have been noted in several series using this approach [12, 60]. An



follicles and stroma (*arrow*); (b) transverse image shows enlarged and edematous right ovary (*arrow*), which is consistent with torsion [80]



Fig. 12.4 Laparoscopic view of torsion of the enlarged left adnexa [17]

embolic complication could have been encountered when adnexal torsion was not treated promptly and twisted organs were found to be obviously gangrenous at laparotomy.

Once torsion is unwound, the adnexa show one of the following:

- No evidence of ischemia or mild ischemia with immediate and complete recovery
- Severe ischemia with a dark red or black tube and ovary and partial recovery after the pedicle is untwisted
- · Gangrenous adnexa without recovery

Only the gangrenous adnexa needs complete removal of the adnexa; the first two situations can

be conservatively treated with detorsion and preservation of the ovary, even after severe ischemia has occurred [12]. When an ovarian cyst is present, a complete ovarian cystectomy should be performed to obtain a histological diagnosis [60]. Infarction may make accurate diagnosis difficult; therefore, the cyst should be completely removed. This may also prevent recurrence. Routine ovariopexy after detorsion does not seem warranted because the risk of retorsion is very low when a cause is found and treated [60].

Despite the necrotic, hemorrhagic, or bluishblack appearance of a torsed ovary, detorsion saves over 90 % of these ovaries, and ovarian function recovers [10, 12, 13, 48, 61]. Taskin et al. [62] showed that even with complete ischemia gross appearance does not correlate with outcome and that detorsion within 24 h did not show an increase in free radical reperfusion injury. The importance of early diagnosis and surgical intervention in the case of adnexal torsion is highlighted by a report showing that the delay of intervention for 36 h resulted in significant congestion and necrosis [62]. Assessment of ovarian viability such as ultrasound visualization of follicular development, inspection during a subsequent procedure, observed response to stimulation during IVF, and documentation of fertilization of oocytes from the ovary has consistently shown that the ovary does recoup function after torsion and detorsion [10, 12, 13, 15, 61]. Furthermore, because an increased risk of thromboembolism has not been associated with detorsion procedures [10, 13], conservative management with detorsion is encouraged. In a study of 94 women with adnexal torsion, Zweizig et al. [63] showed an overall morbidity of 12 % in the group with salpingo-oophorectomy versus 3 % in the conservatively treated control group. In a study by Spitzer et al. adnexectomy was avoided in all cases, and therefore fertility was preserved [17]. After unwinding, aspiration of ovarian cysts, if present, is recommended [51].

Since the successful conservative management of adnexal torsion in general female population was described by Mage et al. in 1989 (laparoscopically) [60] and Bider et al. in pregnant population in 1991 [35], this technique has been extended for the management of such conditions during pregnancy. Laparoscopic detorsion of adnexal torsion is recommended as the first-line treatment and has been successfully performed during pregnancy mostly up to 20 weeks of gestation, first performed laparoscopically by Levy et al. in 1995 [64]. One large study shows 60 % of patients treated with laparoscopy with most of the women in the first trimester (75 %) [56]. The patients in that study who underwent laparoscopy had a significantly smaller ovarian mass and a shorter hospital stay than those undergoing laparotomy. Compared with laparotomy, laparoscopic procedures are associated with shorter hospitalizations, a lower rate of febrile morbidity, reduced consumption of narcotics, and greater patient comfort [10, 13]. After laparoscopic detorsion, 24 h of postoperative observation is recommended [65, 66]. Even a case of laparoscopic detorsion in the early third trimester of pregnancy has been published [51].

The operative procedures in one large study were as follows: detorsion followed by cystectomy in 80 %, oophorectomy in 10 % for masses larger than 12 cm, and simple detorsion in 10 % [56]. Smorgick et al. [34] performed detorsion in all their cases in their series of 33 pregnant women with OT, followed by cystectomy 12 % (4/33) and oophorectomy in one case with a 10 cm cystic teratoma. Of 20 patients who had OT in pregnancy in Bider et al.'s series [35], 85 % received detorsion, followed by biopsy, aspiration, and cystectomy in 45 % patients. In Hasson et al.'s study [7], all patients received detorsion and 55 % also undergoing an additional procedure(s).

12.6.3 Operative Technique

12.6.3.1 Laparoscopic Detorsion in the Third Trimester

A small incision of 2 cm is made in the left upper abdominal quadrant (Fig. 12.5) and a 10 mm trocar is introduced as open (Hasson) technique on the left side of the epigastrium. Pneumoperitoneum is induced with an insufflation volume of CO_2 of 1 L/min and an intra-abdominal pressure of


Fig. 12.5 Sites of trocar insertion in the third trimester of pregnancy for laparoscopic detorsion of adnexal torsion (*circle* marking upper limits of the uterus) [51]

10 mmHg. The patient is kept in a horizontal position. Secondary trocars are inserted at opposite sites, one in the right upper abdominal quadrant and the other on the extreme left of the middle abdominal quadrant. These secondary trocars are inserted under direct laparoscopic control. Two atraumatic probes are introduced into these trocars: one on the left side, allowing washing and gentle pressure on the uterus in a brief lateral Trendelenburg position, and with the other probe elevating the twisted adnexa, pushing it contralaterally to the direction of rotation. Serial manipulations achieve the unwinding of the adnexa. The lateral Trendelenburg position is then abandoned, and after abundant washing, the procedure is stopped for 10 min, with desufflation of the abdominal cavity. Once the procedure resumed, the pedicle of the ovary and the tube are carefully examined and an improvement in color and a decrease in edema should be noted. These signs establish the beginning of recovery of the adnexa, which should turn pink shortly after the procedure. Monitoring of the uterine contractions and fetal heartbeat should be carried out during the entire procedure [51].

12.6.3.2 Technique of Adnexal Unwinding

Unwinding of the affected adnexa is usually carried out by simply pushing the ovary contralaterally to the direction of the torsion. This can be performed with the aid of two probes without grasping the tissue, to avoid bleeding. The release of pressure ensures the normal positioning of the adnexa. After unwinding, aspiration of ovarian cysts, if present, is recommended. However, this is not always possible since cysts are often filled with clotted blood.

12.6.3.3 Ovariopexy

Surgical management to prevent recurrence has included "triplication" of utero-ovarian ligament by Germain et al. [67], where the ligament is plicated and shortened with a running stitch; ovariopexy, where the ovary is sutured to the posterior aspect of the uterus or to the lateral pelvic wall; and oophoropexy, where the utero-ovarian ligament is sutured either to the posterior aspect of the uterus or to the lateral pelvic wall (Fig. 12.6). Oophoropexy, although not evaluated in randomized trials, has been done in women of all ages as well as during pregnancy. Although not commonly done, oophoropexy has been performed laparoscopically with good results and has been recommended for childhood torsion and in women who have previously undergone an oophorectomy for prior OT [67–71].

Weitzman et al. described a unique form of treatment for the prevention of recurrent adnexal torsion. Although oophoropexy has been performed successfully in pregnant women, it was felt that the increased vascularity of the area precluded performing this procedure. Owing to the concern of yet another recurrence, and the length of the utero-ovarian ligament, the ligament is shortened. In this approach, a grasping forceps is passed through an Endoloop and then used to tent up the utero-ovarian ligament in the midsection. The pretied endoscopic knot (e.g., Endoloop Ligature, Ethicon, Johnson & Johnson) is then tightened, pulling the ovary close to the uterus and shortening the utero-ovarian ligament [20].

12.6.3.4 Laparotomy

In the presence of an ovarian cyst, a simple cystectomy can be performed in the absence of overt malignancy. When possible, the entire ovary is delivered from the abdominal cavity and surrounded by moist laparotomy pads to avoid intra-abdominal spillage of cyst contents if rupture occurs. The thin ovarian capsule is carefully incised, usually with a scalpel. Blunt dissection is used to separate the cyst from the ovarian tissue. Electrosurgery can be used on the internal ovarian surfaces for hemostasis but should not be used near the cyst wall to minimize the risk of cyst rupture [72].

Rupture is inevitable in some ovarian cysts, particularly in endometriomas and functional

cysts, such as luteomas. If a dermoid is accidentally ruptured, every effort should be made to avoid spilling the very irritating sebaceous contents into the peritoneal cavity. If this occurs, prolonged peritoneal irrigation with warmed saline will prevent peritonitis. Likewise, if the "chocolate" contents of an endometrioma or the fluid content of a potentially malignant cyst spills within the peritoneal cavity, prolonged irrigation with warmed saline is judicious. It remains to be determined if these precautions avoid the detrimental effect of intraoperative rupture on stage I ovarian cancer [73].

Regardless of rupture, all cysts should be completely opened after removal and the internal surface of the cyst wall examined for excrescences. When present, microscopic examination of frozen sections can help determine if intraoperative staging is required. In all cases, definitive



Fig. 12.6 Oophoropexy of the left ovary. (a) Intraoperative finding after ovarian detorsion. (b–e) Shortening of the proper ovarian ligament by suturing the distal and

proximal end of the ligament for prevention of recurrent ovarian torsion in pregnancy. (**f**-**h**) Ovarian fixation for the remaining proper ovarian ligament [71]



Fig. 12.6 (continued)

diagnosis must await careful examination of permanent sections.

The ovary does not require precise reconstruction as was thought in the past. Reapproximation with internal sutures may help subsequent reformation of the normal ovarian profile, but sutures on the external ovarian surface should be avoided to minimize the subsequent risk of adhesion formation [74].

12.6.4 Pathology

It is important to define the pathologic cause of the adnexal torsion. Table 12.1 shows pathology of adnexal masses causing torsion in pregnancy. If the mass is benign, there is no need for additional surgical or oncologic therapy.
 Table 12.1
 Pathological findings of ovarian torsion in pregnant women [56]

Pathological finding ^a	(%)
Teratoma	30
Corpus luteum cyst	20
Follicular cyst	15
Serous cystadenoma	15
Endometrioma	10
Mucinous cystadenoma	5

^aTwo cases undergoing detorsion were without pathological results

12.6.5 Special Considerations

There are several cases of adnexal torsion and concomitant contralateral tubal ectopic pregnancy (Fig. 12.7) [75, 76]. In such cases, it is especially important to make early diagnosis and



Fig. 12.7 Intraoperative photograph of (*A*) adnexal torsion and concomitant contralateral ectopic pregnancy (*C*). (*B*) Uterus [76]

laparoscopic exploration to save the detorsed adnexa because salpingectomy or adnexectomy is indicated in the contralateral adnexa due to ectopic pregnancy. Such procedure preserves fertility.

12.6.6 Perioperative Management

12.6.6.1 Tocolysis

Prophylactic tocolysis are not routinely given, only administered if the patient experienced uterine contraction after surgery. The tocolytic protocol included oral or intramuscular administration of progesterone in the first trimester and oral or intravenous administration of ritodrine in the second and third trimesters [56].

12.7 Prognosis

Smith et al. reported a reduced fertilization rate (FR) of 40 % for oocytes aspirated from a detorsed ovary, while the FR for the unaffected ovary was 93 %. Seventy-five percent of oocytes from the unaffected side and 64 % of oocytes from the affected side developed into blastocysts. A reduced FR had been previously described in earlier reports in connection with reduced flow in the ovarian artery [77]. In a repeat IVF procedure,

Oelsner et al. retrieved oocytes from laparoscopically detorsed ovaries in six patients, and these oocytes could be subsequently fertilized and therefore recommended detorsion as the procedure of choice for ischemic ovaries [13]. The subsequent course of a pregnancy after treatment for adnexal torsion is generally favorable; abortion rates of 8.3-16.6 % do not appear to be increased [7, 15]. In a study by Spitzer et al. 60 % (3/5) of pregnancies continued to term with the vaginal delivery of healthy children. One pregnancy was terminated in the 19th gestational week for medical reasons as ultrasound showed sirenomelia (mermaid syndrome). There was one case of missed abortion in a 40-year-old patient; however, 11 months later, this patient gave birth to a healthy child [17]. In one large study, there were 60 % term deliveries, 15 % preterm deliveries (at 31, 32, and 34 gestational weeks, respectively), 5 % missed abortion, and 20 % elective abortions in the first trimester, with patients citing fear of surgical and anesthetic risk inflicted on the fetus. There was no significant difference in pregnancy results between laparoscopy and laparotomy. Twenty-seven percent delivered by Cesarean section for common obstetric indications, and 73 % underwent vaginal deliveries [56]. Bider et al. [35] reported that 61 % patients delivered at term and one delivered prematurely at 26 gestational weeks; similarly, 83 % of pregnant women in Hasson et al.'s study [7] delivered healthy babies at term, and 8 % had preterm delivery. Pregnancy outcome in Smorgick et al.'s study [34] was also favorable, with 70 % term deliveries and 26 % preterm births.

12.7.1 Risk of Recurrence

Laparoscopic fixation of the adnexa (ovariopexy) or shortening of the utero-ovarian ligament can be done to avoid recurrence of adnexal torsion, but this should be the exception rather than the rule [19, 20, 69, 71]. In their retrospective case control study, Hasson et al. reported a recurrence rate of 19.5 % for pregnant women and 9.1 % for non-pregnant women; however, 73.2 % of pregnant

women and 20.8 % of nonpregnant women had been treated with ART prior to torsion [7, 78]. There was no recurrence in a study by Spitzer et al. with five patients during the subsequent course of the pregnancy [17]. Torsion recurrence is higher in patients with OHSS [19, 79].

References

- 1. Parsons L. Pelvic pain. Postgrad Med. 1958;23:252-8.
- Hill LM, Connors-Beatty DJ, Nowak A, et al. The role of ultrasonography in the detection and management of adnexal masses during the second and third trimesters of pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1998; 179:703–7.
- Bernhard LM, Klebba PK, Gray DL, et al. Predictors of persistence of adnexal masses in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1999;93:585–9.
- Smith LH, Dalrymple JL, Leiserowitz GS, et al. Obstetrical deliveries associated with maternal malignancy in California, 1992 through 1997. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2001;184:1504–12.
- Hibbard LT. Adnexal torsion. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1985;152:456–61.
- Nelson MJ, Cavalieri R, Sanders RC. Cysts in pregnancy discovered by sonography. J Clin Ultrasound. 1986;14:509–12.
- Hasson J, Tsafrir Z, Azem F, et al. Comparison of adnexal torsion between pregnant and nonpregnant women. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2010;202:536.e1–e6.
- Mancuso A, Broccio G, Angio L, et al. Adnexal torsion in pregnancy. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1997; 76:83–4.
- Whitecar P, Turner S, Higby K. Adnexal masses in pregnancy: a review of 130 cases undergoing surgical management. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1999;181:19–24.
- Cohen SB, Wattiez A, Seidman DS, et al. Laparoscopy versus laparotomy for detorsion and sparing of twisted ischemic adnexa. JSLS. 2003;7:295–9.
- Govaerts I, Devreker F, Delbaere A, et al. Short-term medical complications of 1,500 oocyte retrievals for in vitro fertilization and embryo transfer. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 1998;77:239–43.
- Oelsner G, Bider D, Goldenberg M, et al. Long-term follow-up of the twisted ischemic adnexa managed by detorsion. Fertil Steril. 1993;60:976–9.
- Oelsner G, Cohen SB, Soriano D, et al. Minimal surgery for the twisted ischaemic adnexa can preserve ovarian function. Hum Reprod. 2003;18:2599–602.
- Sherard 3rd GB, Hodson CA, Williams HJ, et al. Adnexal masses and pregnancy: a 12-year experience. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2003;189:358–62.
- Mashiach S, Bider D, Moan O, et al. Adnexal torsion of hyperstimulated ovaries in pregnancies after gonadotropin therapy. Fertil Steril. 1990;53:76–80.

- Mashiach R, Bar-On S, Boyko V, et al. Sudden/ nocturnal onset of acute abdominal pain, lasting less than a day and accompanied by vomiting: a tell-tale sign of ovarian torsion. Gynecol Surg. 2010;7:297–301.
- Spitzer D, Wirleitner B, Steiner H, Zech NH. Adnexal torsion in pregnancy after assisted reproduction – case study and review of the literature. Geburtsh Frauenheilk. 2012;72:716–20.
- Zanetta G, Mariani E, Lissoni A, et al. A prospective study of the role of ultrasound in the management of adnexal masses in pregnancy. Br J Obstet Gynecol. 2003;110:578–83.
- 19. Rackow B, Patrizio P. Successful pregnancy complicated by early and late adnexal torsion after in vitro fertilization. Fertil Steril. 2007;87:697–702.
- Weitzman VN, DiLuigi AJ, Maier DB, Nulsen JC. Prevention of recurrent adnexal torsion. Fertil Steril. 2018;2008(90):e1–3.
- Sauer MV. Defining the incidence of serious complications experienced by oocyte donors: a review of 1,000 cases. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2001;184:277–8.
- Maxwell KN, Cholst IN, Rosenwaks Z. The incidence of both serious and minor complications in young women undergoing oocyte donation. Fertil Steril. 2008;90:2165–71.
- 23. Bodri D. Complications related to ovarian stimulation and oocyte retrieval in 4052 oocyte donor cycles. Reprod Biomed Online. 2008;17:237–43.
- 24. Wiser A, Levron J, Kreizer D, et al. Outcome of pregnancies complicated by severe ovarian hyperstimulation syndrome (OHSS): a follow-up beyond the second trimester. Hum Reprod. 2005;20:910–4.
- Pansky M, Feingold M, Maymon R, et al. Maternal adnexal torsion in pregnancy is associated with significant risk of recurrence. J Minim Invasive Gynecol. 2009;16:551–3.
- Jubb ED. Primary carcinoma in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1963;85:345–54.
- Munnell EW. Primary ovarian cancer associated with pregnancy. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 1963;30:983–93.
- Palmer J, Vatish M, Tidya J. Epithelial ovarian cancer in pregnancy: a review of the literature. Br J Obstet Gynecol. 2009;116:480–91.
- Dobashi M, Isonishi S, Morikawa A, et al. Ovarian cancer complicated by pregnancy: analysis of 10 cases. Oncol Lett. 2012;3:577–80.
- Peterson WF, Prevost EC, Edmunds FT, et al. Benign cystic teratomas of the ovary. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1955;70:368–82.
- Hess LW, Peaceman A, O'Brien WF, et al. Adnexal mass occurring with intrauterine pregnancy: report of fifty-four patients requiring laparotomy for definitive management. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1988;158:1029–34.
- Grimes WH, Bartholomew RA, Colvin ED, et al. Ovarian cyst complicating pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1954;68:594–603.
- Pansky M, Smorgick N, Herman A, et al. Torsion of normal adnexa in postmenarchal women and risk of recurrence. Obstet Gynecol. 2007;109:355–9.

- Smorgick N, Pansky M, Feingold M, et al. The clinical characteristics and sonographic findings of maternal ovarian torsion in pregnancy. Fertil Steril. 2009; 92:1983–7.
- Bider D, Mashiach S, Dulitzky M, et al. Clinical, surgical and pathologic findings of adnexal torsion in pregnant and nonpregnant women. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1991;173:363–6.
- 36. Growdon WB, Laufer MR. Ovarian torsion 2007, Version 15.3 Available at: http://www.utdol.com/utd/ content/topic.do?topicKeyLgyn_surg/5273&selected TitleL1%7E18&sourceLsearch_result.
- Mote WM, Ovankovich AD, Bienarz J, et al. Cardiovascular effects and acid-base and blood gas changes during laparoscopy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1973;115:1002–12.
- Pinto AB, Ratts VS, Williams DB, et al. Reduction of ovarian torsion 1 week after embryo transfer in a patient with bilateral hyperstimulated ovaries. Fertil Steril. 2001;76:403–6.
- Gorkemli H, Camus M, Clasen K. Adnexal torsion after gonadotropin ovulation induction for IVF or ICSI and its conservative treatment. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2002;267:4–6.
- Smorgick N, Barel O, Halperin R, et al. Laparoscopic removal of adnexal cysts: is it possible to decrease inadvertent intraoperative rupture rate? Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2009;200:237.e1–3.
- 41. Arena S, Canonico S, Luzi G, et al. Ovarian torsion in in vitro fertilization induced twin pregnancy: combination of Doppler ultrasound and laparoscopy in diagnosis and treatment can quickly solve the case. Fertil Steril. 2009;92:1496.e9–13.
- Bar-On S, Mashiach R, Stockheim D, et al. Emergency laparoscopy for suspected ovarian torsion: are we too hasty to operate? Fertil Steril. 2010;93:2012–5.
- 43. Djakovic A, Hönig A, Gross M, Dietl J. Adnexal torsion in a patient with bichorial twin pregnancy in the 21st week of gestation treated by open laparoscopy: a case report. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2006;274:248–9.
- 44. Thornton JG, Wells M. Ovarian cysts in pregnancy: does ultrasound make traditional management inappropriate? Obstet Gynecol. 1987;69:717–21.
- Graif M, Shalev J, Strauss S, et al. Torsion of the ovary: sonographic features. Am J Roentgenol. 1984; 143:1331–4.
- 46. Varras M, Tsikini A, Polyzos D, et al. Uterine adnexal torsion: pathologic and gray-scale ultrasonographic findings. Clin Exp Obstet Gynecol. 2004;31:34–8.
- Albayram F, Hamper UM. Ovarian and adnexal torsion: spectrum of sonographic findings with pathologic correlation. J Ultrasound Med. 2001;20: 1083–9.
- Gordon JD, Hopkins KL, Jeffrey RB, Giudice LC. Adnexal torsion: color Doppler diagnosis and laparoscopic treatment. Fertil Steril. 1994;61:383–5.
- Villalba ML, Huynh B, So M, et al. An ovary with a twist: a case of interesting sonographic findings of ovarian torsion. J Emerg Med. 2005;29:443–6.

- Cornfeld D, Scoutt L. Torsion of a hyperstimulated ovary during pregnancy: a potentially difficult diagnosis. Emerg Radiol. 2007;14:331–5.
- Bassil S, Steinhart U, Donnez J. Successful laparoscopic management of adnexal torsion during week 25 of a twin pregnancy. Hum Reprod. 1999;14:855–7.
- Pena JE, Ufberg D, Cooney N, Denis AL. Usefulness of Doppler sonography in the diagnosis of ovarian torsion. Fertil Steril. 2000;73:1047–50.
- Fleischer AC. Ultrasound imaging 2000: assessment of utero-ovarian blood flow with transvaginal color Doppler sonography; potential clinical applications in infertility. Fertil Steril. 1991;55:684–91.
- Rakow BW, Patrizio P. Successful pregnancy complicated by early and late adnexal torsion after in vitro fertilization. Fertil Steril. 2007;87:e9–12.
- Rha SE, Byun JY, Jung SE, et al. CT and MR imaging features of adnexal torsion. Radiographics. 2002;22: 283–94.
- Chang SD, Yen CF, Lo LM, et al. Surgical intervention for maternal ovarian torsion in pregnancy. Taiwan J Obstet Gynecol. 2011;50:458–62.
- Nichols DH, Julian PI. Torsion of the adnexa. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 1985;28:375–80.
- Kalchman GG, Meltzer RM. Interstitial pregnancy following homolateral salpingectomy: report of 2 cases and review of the literature. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1966;96:1139–43.
- 59. Powell JL, Foley FP, Llorens AS. Torsion of the fallopian tube in postmenopausal women. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1972;113:115–8.
- 60. Mage G, Canis M. Laparoscopic management of adnexal torsion. A review of 35 cases. J Reprod Med. 1989;34:520–4.
- Ben-Rafael Z, Bider D, Mashiach S. Laparoscopic unwinding of twisted ischemic hemorrhagic adnexum after in vitro fertilization. Fertil Steril. 1990;53:569–71.
- 62. Taskin O, Birincioglu M, Aydin A, et al. The effects of twisted ischaemic adnexa managed by detorsion on ovarian viability and histology: an ischaemia-reperfusion rodent model. Hum Reprod. 1998;13:2823–7.
- Zweizig S, Perron J, Grubb D, Mishell Jr DR. Conservative management of adnexal torsion. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1993;168:1791–5.
- Levy T, Dicker D, Shalev J, et al. Laparoscopic unwinding of hyperstimulated ischaemic ovaries during the second trimester of pregnancy. Hum Reprod. 1995;10:1478–80.
- Pryor RA, Wiczyk HP, O'Shea DL. Adnexal infarction after conservative surgical management of torsion of a hyperstimulated ovary. Fertil Steril. 1995;63:1344–6.
- 66. Rody A, Jackisch C, Klockenbusch W, et al. The conservative management of adnexal torsion – a casereport and review of the literature. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2002;101:83–6.
- Germain M, Rarick T, Robins E. Management of intermittent ovarian torsion by laparoscopic oophoropexy. Obstet Gynecol. 1996;88:715–7.

- Oelsner G, Shashar D. Adnexal torsion. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 2006;49:459–63.
- Child TJ, Watson NR, Ledger WL. Sequential bilateral adnexal torsion after a single cycle of gonadotropin ovulation induction with intrauterine insemination. Fertil Steril. 1997;67:573–5.
- Crouch NS, Gyampoh B, Cutner AS, Creighton SM. Ovarian torsion: to pex or not to pex? Case report and review of the literature. J Pediatr Adolesc Gynecol. 2003;16:381–4.
- Djavadian D, Braendle W, Jaenicke F. Laparoscopic oophoropexy for the treatment of recurrent torsion of the adnexa in pregnancy: case report and review. Fertil Steril. 2004;82:933–6.
- Ventolini G, Hunter L, Drollinger D, Hurd WW. Ovarian torsion during pregnancy. Resid Staff Physician. 2007;53.
- Vergote I, De Brabanter J, Fyles A, et al. Prognostic importance of degree of differentiation and cyst rupture in stage I invasive epithelial ovarian carcinoma. Lancet. 2001;357:176–82.
- 74. Hurd WW, Himebaugh KS, Cofer KF, et al. Etiology of closure related adhesion formation after wedge

resection of the rabbit ovary. J Reprod Med. 1993;38: 465–8.

- DeCherney AH, Eichhorn JH. Weekly clinicopathological exercises: case 3-1996: severe abdominal pain during early pregnancy in women with previous infertility. New Engl J Med. 1996;334:255–60.
- DiLuigi AJ, Maier DB, Benadiva CA. Ruptured ectopic pregnancy with contralateral adnexal torsion after spontaneous conception. Fertil Steril. 2007;2008(90):e1–3.
- 77. Smith LP, Oskowitz SP, Barrett B, et al. IVF and embryo development subsequent to ovarian torsion occurring during the resumption ofmeiosis. Reprod Biomed Online. 2010;21:418–21.
- 78. Osmanağaoğlu MA, Kesim M, Yuluğ E, et al. The effect of high dose methylprednisolone on experimental ovarian torsion/reperfusion injury in rats. Geburtsh Frauenheilk. 2012;72:70–4.
- Morice P, Louis-Sylvestre C, Chapron C, Dubuisson JB. Laparoscopy for adnexal torsion in pregnant women. J Reprod Med. 1997;42:435–9.
- Birchard KR, Brown MA, Hyslop WB, et al. MRI of acute abdominal and pelvic pain in pregnant patients. Am J Radiol. 2005;184:452–8.

(Isolated) Torsion of the Fallopian Tube

13

13.1 Incidence

Isolated twisting of a Fallopian tube is an uncommon event. The incidence from previous reports is 1/1,500,000 women [1]. The diagnosis of isolated twisted Fallopian tube in pregnancy is also very rare; only 12 % of cases are found during this time [2]. Phupong and Intharasakda found incidence of 1/120,000 pregnancies from a 10-year period (1991-2000) in their institution [3]. The English language literature concerning twisting or torsion of the Fallopian tube and pregnancy available from Cumulative Index Medicus from 1962 to 1965 and Medline from the year 1966 to 2009 were reviewed. There have been nine publications reporting 15 cases [3–5]. All cases occurred in reproductive age (range 20-41 years). The condition occurred in the first trimester in 13.3 % of cases, in the second trimester in 20 %, in the third trimester in 60 %, and intrapartum in 6.7 % of cases.

13.2 Pathophysiology and Risk Factors

13.2.1 Pathophysiology

Collectively, the existing reports indicate that the mechanism underlying tubal torsion is apparently a sequential mechanical event. The process begins with the mechanical blockage of the adnexal veins and lymphatic vessels by ovarian tumor, pregnancy, hydrosalpinx, or pelvic adhesions after tubal infection or pelvic operation. This obstruction causes pelvic congestion and local edema with subsequent enlargement of the adnexa, which in turn induces partial or complete torsion [6].

13.2.2 Risk Factors

Torsion of the Fallopian tube can occur at any age, and most of the patients are under 30 years of age. Youssef et al. noted factors that could possibly influence the occurrence of Fallopian tube torsion and divided them into two categories: *intrinsic factors* such as congenital anomalies of the Fallopian tube and acquired pathology of the Fallopian tube, for example, hydrosalpinx, hematosalpinx, neoplasm, surgery, autonomic dysfunction, and abnormal peristalsis, and *extrinsic factors*, for example, changes in the neighboring organs such as neoplasm, adhesions, pregnancy, mechanical factors, movement or trauma to the pelvic organs, or pelvic congestion [7]. More detailed theories for tubal torsion can be classified as [3, 8–16]:

- Anatomic abnormalities: long mesosalpinx, tubal abnormalities, hematosalpinx, hydrosalpinx, hydatid of Morgagni, tubal ectopic pregnancy, paratubal cyst
- *Physiological abnormalities*: abnormal peristalsis or hypermotility of tube, tubal spasm, and intestinal peristalsis
- Hemodynamic abnormalities: venous congestion in the mesosalpinx (progesterone effects of edema and increased vascularity of tissues)

- Sellheim theory: sudden body position changes
- *Trauma, previous surgery, or disease* (tubal ligation, PID)
- Gravid uterus (direct mechanical cause and progesterone effects of edema and increased vascularity of tissues)

Many reports indicate that twisted Fallopian tube is more common on the right [8-18] than the left [3, 5]. This may be due to the presence of the sigmoid colon on the left [8, 9, 12, 14, 16] or to slow venous flow on the right side, which may result in congestion [16]. The other reason is that more cases of right-sided pain are operated because of the suspicion of appendicitis [9, 13], whereas left-sided cases may be missed and resolve spontaneously.

13.3 Clinical Presentation

The most common presenting symptom is pain, which begins in the affected lower abdomen or pelvis but may radiate to the flank or thigh [8-14,16]. The onset of pain is sudden and cramp like and may be intermittent [9, 12, 14]. Other associated symptoms include nausea, vomiting, bowel and bladder complaints, and scant uterine bleeding [9, 11-14, 16]. Pelvic examination may reveal a tender, tense adnexal mass associated with cervical tenderness [19]. The case by Phupong and Intharasakda presented with only left lower abdominal pain and nausea and vomiting [3]. Because these signs, symptoms, and physical findings are associated with other common diseases, the diagnosis is never established before operation [8–18].

13.4 Diagnosis and Differential Diagnosis

13.4.1 Differential Diagnosis

The differential diagnosis includes [8, 9, 12–14, 16]:

- Acute appendicitis
- Ectopic pregnancy

- Pelvic inflammatory disease
- Twisted ovarian cyst
- Ruptured follicular cyst
- Degenerative leiomyoma
- Placental abruption
- Urinary tract disease
- Renal colic

13.4.2 Diagnosis

13.4.2.1 Laboratory Findings

The body temperature, white blood cell count, and erythrocyte sedimentation rate may be normal or slightly elevated [9, 11, 12, 14, 16].

13.4.2.2 Abdominal Ultrasound

There have been reports of using ultrasound in the diagnosis of twisted Fallopian tube [20]. The ultrasonographic appearance includes an elongated, convoluted cystic mass, tapering as it nears the uterine cornu and demonstration of the ipsilateral ovary [20] or normal ipsilateral ovary, free fluid, a dilated tube with thickened echogenic walls, and internal debris or a convoluted echogenic mass [21, 22]. High impedance, reversal, or absence of vascular flow in the tube has also been reported although, in practice, confident spectral Doppler analysis of the tubal wall may be difficult [23].

13.4.2.3 Abdominal CT

Reported CT findings of isolated tubal torsion include an adnexal mass, a twisted appearance to the Fallopian tube, dilated tube greater than 15 mm, a thickened and enhancing tubal wall, and luminal CT attenuation greater than 50 Hounsfield units consistent with hemorrhage. Secondary signs include free intrapelvic fluid, peritubular fat stranding, enhancement and thickening of the broad ligament, and regional ileus [21, 24].

The English language literature concerning twisting or torsion of the Fallopian tube and pregnancy available described 9 publications reporting 15 cases [3–5]. All of the cases were not able to be diagnosed as twisted Fallopian tube before surgery.

13.5 Treatment and Prognosis

13.5.1 Treatment

The management of this condition is early operation [9, 14, 18].

13.5.1.1 Types of Operation

If the tube is beyond recovery (gangrenous, suspected malignancy), then salpingectomy is necessary.

Indications for untwisting (detorsion) are:

- Twisting is incomplete or recent [8–10, 12, 14–16].
- Ischemic damage appears to be reversible [8–10, 12, 14–16].
- No malignancy and ruptured/unruptured ectopic pregnancy suspected [4].

13.5.1.2 Laparotomy/Laparoscopy

Laparotomy is often performed [8–12, 14–16, 18], but laparoscopic surgery has recently been described in the management of twisted Fallopian tube [3, 13] and is currently recommended as access of choice in general population [25]. A recent report confirmed that laparoscopic surgery is safe for use in the first trimester of pregnancy [26]. Recovery is much faster after laparoscopy than laparotomy. Laparoscopy also causes fewer pelvic adhesions which are particularly important for women of reproductive age who wish to preserve their fertility. If the patient is in her third trimester, most surgeons prefer laparotomy, because laparoscopy is technically very difficult [25].

13.5.2 Prognosis

The English language literature concerning twisting or torsion of the Fallopian tube and pregnancy consists of 9 publications reporting 15 cases [3–5]. There were no associated findings during operation in 26.7 % of cases, while reported associated findings were paratubal cyst in 20 %, ovarian cyst in 13.3 %, and 6.7 % of cyst of the mesosalpinx, cyst in the broad ligament, sactosalpinx, hydrosalpinx, hematosalpinx, and unruptured tubal ectopic pregnancy. Most of the cases were treated with salpingectomy of the affected tube. In all of the cases, the pregnancies ended with a favorable outcome (except tubal ectopic pregnancy).

References

- 1. Hansen OH. Isolated torsion of the Fallopian tube. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1970;49:3–6.
- Regad J. Etude Anatomo-Pathologique de la torsion des trompets uterines. Gynecol Obstet. 1933;27:519–35.
- Phupong V, Intharasakda P. Twisted fallopian tube in pregnancy: a case report. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2001;1:5.
- Renjit S, Morale EU, Mathew M. Isolated torsion of a tubal ectopic pregnancy – a rare event. Oman Med J. 2008;23:289–90.
- Varghese U, Fajardo A, Gomathinayagam T. Isolated Fallopian tube torsion with pregnancy – a case report. Oman Med J. 2009;24:128–30.
- 6. Bernardus RE, Van der Slikke JW, Roex AJ, et al. Torsion of the fallopian tube: some considerations on its etiology. Obstet Gynecol. 1984;64:675–8.
- Youssef AF, Fayad MM, Shafeek MA. Torsion of the fallopian tube. A clinico-pathological study. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1962;41:292–309.
- 8. Blair CR. Torsion of the fallopian tube. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1962;114:727–30.
- Chambers JT, Thiagarajah S, Kitchin III JD. Torsion of the normal fallopian tube in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1979;54:487–9.
- Dueholm M, Praest J. Isolated torsion of the normal fallopian tube. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1987;66: 89–90.
- Isager-Sally L, Weber T. Torsion of the fallopian tube during pregnancy. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1985;64:349–51.
- McKenna PJ, Gerbert KH. Isolated torsion of the uterine tube in pregnancy. A case report. J Reprod Med. 1989;34:187–8.
- Milki A, Jacobson DH. Isolated torsion of the fallopian tube. A case report. J Reprod Med. 1998;43: 836–8.
- 14. Provost RW. Torsion of the normal fallopian tube. Obstet Gynecol. 1972;39:80–2.
- Sorem KA, Bengtson JM, Walsh B. Isolated fallopian tube torsion presenting in labor. A case report. J Reprod Med. 1991;36:763–4.
- Yalcin OT, Hassa H, Zeytinoglu S, Isiksoy S. Isolated torsion of fallopian tube during pregnancy; report of two cases. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 1997;74:179–82.

- Lewis EC. Torsion of a fallopian tube complicating pregnancy. Br J Clin Pract. 1962;16:540–3.
- Walker PA. A case of torsion of the fallopian tube in pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol Br Commonw. 1962;69: 117–8.
- Krissi H, Orvieto W, Dicker D, et al. Torsion of a fallopian tube following Pomeroy tubal ligation: a rare case report and review of the literature. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 1997;72:107–9.
- Elchalal U, Caspi B, Schachter M, Borenstein R. Isolated tubal torsion: clinical and ultrasonographic correlation. J Ultrasound Med. 1993;12:115–7.
- Ghossain MA, Buy JN, Bazot M, et al. CT in adnexal torsion with emphasis on tubal findings: correlation with US. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 1994;18:619–62.

- Propeck PA, Scanlan KA. Isolated fallopian tube torsion. Am J Roentgenol. 1998;170:1112–3.
- Baumgartel PB, Fleischer AC, Cullinan JA, Bluth RF. Color Doppler sonography of tubal torsion. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 1996;7:367–70.
- Hiller N, Baum LA, Simanovsky N, et al. CT features of adnexal torsion. Am J Roentgenol. 2007;189:124–9.
- 25. Krissi H, Shalev J, Bar-Hava I, et al. Fallopian tube torsion: laparoscopic evaluation and treatment of a rare gynecological entity. J Am Board of Fam Pract. 2001;14:274.
- 26. Yen ML, Chen CA, Huang SC, Hsieh CY. Laparoscopic cystectomy of a twisted, benign, ovarian teratoma in the first trimester of pregnancy. J Formos Med Assoc. 2000;99:345–7.

Ruptured/Bleeding Ovarian Cysts/Tumors

14.1 Incidence

14.1.1 Ovarian Cysts

Follicular and corpus luteum cysts of the ovary are functional cysts and benign growths of the ovary. A follicular cyst arises from a normal follicle that fails to undergo ovulation or does not undergo the normal atretic process. It is usually clear and fluid filled. Corpus luteum cysts are less common than follicular cysts but are more associated with clinical symptoms. Ovarian cysts are not commonly found in pregnancy. Eiss, in 1930, reports a case of bilateral tumors, each of which ruptured in pregnancy. Their frequency varies with reports of different series. In Sloane Hospital (1931), the incidence was 1/500 pregnancies; in the University of California Hospital, 1/1,500, and in McKerron's compilations (1903), it was 1/2,500 pregnancies [1]. The tumors are thought to occur more often in nonpregnant women of the same relative age for which reason some believe they interfere with conception. Most of the cysts are small; they may or may not grow rapidly during pregnancy.

In the first trimester of pregnancy, ovarian cysts are often functional and generally resolve without complications, and therefore these were assumed to be physiological in nature [3, 4]. These resolving cysts were classified as cystic or hemorrhagic corpus lutea based on their appearance on gray-scale ultrasound [5]. After 16 weeks' gestation, the prevalence of

ovarian cysts is 0.5–3.0 % [3, 5]. Interestingly, of the ovarian cysts that persisted at 20 weeks' gestation, 78.6 % were present at the 6-week postnatal scan, and all of these were pathological [5]. Zanetta et al. in a recent cross-sectional study assessed the prevalence of ovarian cysts at various stages of pregnancy, i.e., in the first, second, and third trimesters [4].

Only 1.2 % (79/6,636) of the women had an ovarian cyst with a maximum diameter of >30 mm. This figure is significantly lower than 5.4 % published by Condous et al. which is probably a reflection of different population groups. The earlier in gestation a scan is performed, the more ovarian cysts, and in particular functional corpora lutea, will be detected. Borgfeldt and Andolf investigated the rate of occurrence of adnexal pathology in premenopausal women aged 25-40 years. They defined an adnexal lesion as either a simple cyst with the largest diameter of at least 25 mm or a complex cyst of any size. Adnexal lesions were found in 7.8 % of the women [6]. Being a thin-walled vascular structure, such cysts are predisposed toward rupture; hemorrhage can be the primary event, but also a previous torsion can cause the cyst to rupture [7]. Rupture of adnexal torsion during pregnancy may also occur secondary to softening of the lesion following stromal decidualization [8]. Hemorrhage in the corpus luteum is a rare complication that occurs more frequently in younger women [9], especially when associated with pregnancy [10].

14.1.2 Ovarian Teratoma

The frequency of ovarian tumors is about 1/1,000 pregnancies [2], and those which are malignant are found in about 1/15,000-1/32,000 pregnancies [3]. Mature cystic teratoma (dermoid cyst) is one of the most common benign ovarian neoplasms discovered during pregnancy (24-40 %) [35, 36]. The word teratoma is derived from the Greek word teraton, meaning monster, and was used initially by Virchow in the first edition of his book on tumors, which was published in 1863 [35]. Since mature cystic teratomas are composed of all three germ cell layers, the term "dermoid" is a misnomer. The majority of these tumors occur during the reproductive years providing further support for the germ cell theory [35]. Benign cystic teratoma (BCT) is the most common benign ovarian neoplasm comprising 10-15 % of all ovarian tumors. It occurs at all stages of life, the majority of cases being diagnosed between 20 and 30 years of age [37]. This fact makes it the most common tumor during pregnancy (22-40 % of all ovarian tumors) [37]. In pregnancy, the risk of complications increases significantly including rupture, torsion, infection, and malignant degeneration. As BCT has a tendency to remain in the confines of the true pelvis, it could lead to dystocia and obstructed labor [37].

The age shift of childbearing women could cause the changing of the histological distribution pattern. Jubb [38] reported 34 cases of primary ovarian carcinoma associated with pregnancy, with only 54 % being of epithelial type [39]. Further review of 22 additional cases reported between 1963 and 1988 revealed 27 % to be of epithelial type [40, 41]. In contrast to those previous reports, Dobashi et al. showed that the most common histological types were 80 % epithelial, 60 % invasive, and 20 % borderline tumors. Of note were the two clear cell carcinomas (20 %), which is a relatively high incidence compared to other studies outside Japan; the incidence of ovarian clear cell carcinoma in Japan is the most frequent in the world [43]. Incidence of malignancy in ovarian tumors complicating pregnancy was 2-5 %, and Jubb found only 24 authentic case reports between 1882 and 1963. The characteristic age group was 30–35 with a high incidence of nulliparity [38]. The age range in the study by Creasman et al. was 18–34, and around 50 % were primigravidas [42].

14.2 Clinical Presentation

Functional cysts of the ovary commonly do not cause pain unless the cyst is accompanied by rupture, torsion, or hemorrhage. Around 37 % of Caverly's 73 cases never gave symptoms. If the tumor is large, it may cause pressure symptoms, varying from discomfort dyspnea, bladder irritability, etc., to actual pain. Corpus luteum cysts arise from the mature corpus luteum. They more frequently attain a larger size than the follicular cyst. Corpus luteum cysts often produce a delay in the onset of the menstrual period, and when it occurs, it may be heavy in nature (Halban's syn*drome*). Because the cysts are usually larger than follicular cysts and associated with intraluminal bleeding, pain may be a common complaint. The cysts usually regress spontaneously and resolve in 4-8 weeks. Rupture of a follicular cyst may cause an acute onset of pain that is usually shortlived. Corpus luteum cysts are very vascular, and severe life-threatening hemorrhage may occur when they rupture. The combination of a delayed menstrual period, acute pain, pelvic mass, and evidence of hemoperitoneum is strongly suggestive of a ruptured corpus luteum cyst. The acute pain associated with rupture of a blood-filled corpus luteum cyst is indistinguishable from that of a ruptured ectopic pregnancy. A serum betahuman chorionic gonadotropin (BHCG) level may be helpful in distinguishing these two entities.

Jubb found that common symptoms of malignant ovarian tumors during pregnancy are excessive generalized enlargement of the abdomen and lower abdominal pain which were the common presenting symptoms. Five of Jubb's 24 patients (21 %) presented with an acute abdomen due to complications of the carcinoma such as rupture, torsion, or strangulation [38].

McKerron collected 1,290 cases in 1903 and said that 80 % of small tumors occupying the

pelvis are found only upon pelvic examinations in labor [1]. On the contrary, the diagnosis was made during pregnancy in 77 % of Caverly's 83 cases. The absence of symptoms in one-fourth of cases shows the necessity of most careful antepartum routine examinations. The physical findings are often misleading. Hard semisolid dermoids or cystic tumors made tense by pressure may be mistaken for fibroids or vice versa. The abdominal distention with large flaccid cysts and fat abdomen may be most confusing. Ascites is common with cysts, but rarely occurs with fibroids.

Pelvic examination usually reveals diffuse pelvic tenderness, often lateralized to the side of the cyst, and a mass may be palpated. If hemorrhage is severe, it may produce abdominal distention and shock.

14.3 Diagnosis

14.3.1 Laboratory Findings

Diagnosis between hemorrhagic ovarian cyst and ectopic pregnancy is sometimes difficult. The distinction between these entities largely depends on the serum β HCG level. Assuming no intrauterine pregnancy is seen in an elevated serum β HCG level makes these findings strongly suggestive of the adnexal ring heralding an ectopic gestation, whereas a negative serum β HCG level makes a hemorrhagic ovarian cyst more likely [14].

14.3.2 Abdominal Ultrasound

If the patient is hemodynamically stable, pelvic and abdominal sonography is valuable. The diagnosis is easy if the cyst is in the pelvis, but it is often missed if the tumor is small and behind the uterus, when its presence may not be revealed until after labor. The hemorrhagic ovarian cyst exhibits a myriad of sonographic appearances. Most commonly it is depicted as a rounded hypoechoic mass containing low-level echoes, fine strands, or septations; however, other patterns are seen so frequently that the hemorrhagic ovarian cyst has been termed "the great imitator" [12, 13]. Occasionally, a hemorrhagic ovarian cyst presents as a thick echogenic wall surrounding a central rounded echolucent area – a pattern remarkably similar to that of the adnexal ring sign of an ectopic pregnancy. The identification of an intrauterine gestational sac essentially excludes the diagnosis of ectopic pregnancy and may permit expectant management even when intraperitoneal bleeding has occurred [11].

14.4 Treatment

14.4.1 Introduction

Because complications of abdominal surgery are increased in pregnancy, surgical management of ovarian cysts in pregnancy has been reconsidered [15]. Historically, pregnant women with persistent adnexal masses underwent elective removal of the masses in the second trimester [16]; this is no longer an acceptable practice in asymptomatic women, as surgical intervention, as either an emergency or after 24 weeks' gestation, is associated with a poorer obstetric outcome [17]. Complications include spontaneous miscarriage or preterm premature rupture of membranes [15].

Growing understanding of the natural history of *borderline ovarian tumors* has allowed us to be more conservative in their surgical management, preserving fertility in many young women [18]. However, the natural history of such tumors is still unclear. In one study, three women were thought to have borderline lesions. This was based on the sonographic appearance and the presence of papillary projections that were nonvascular on color Doppler. Only one of these was confirmed histologically; the others were a benign cystic teratoma and a benign hemorrhagic ovarian cyst that had undergone torsion [18].

This highlights the difficulty in classifying some ovarian masses, and it is well accepted that 10 % of adnexal masses are extremely difficult to classify [19]. Despite the fact that the borderline lesions in the study by Crispens were managed surgically, there is evidence to suggest that expectant management of such ovarian cysts is an option [18]. In recent studies, this approach to such lesions was shown to be safe. After the pregnancy, these patients underwent surgery [5, 19].

14.4.2 Conservative Treatment

14.4.2.1 Observation

As only 0.13 % of women with an ovarian cyst required acute intervention during pregnancy, conclusion is that examining the ovaries at the time of a first trimester scan is of limited value. Those women requiring intervention will present with pain, while prior knowledge of the presence of a cyst may only increase anxiety even though the risk of complication is very low. If an apparently nonmalignant ovarian cyst is noted at the time of a first trimester ultrasound examination, the woman should be offered a follow-up scan 6 weeks after the pregnancy has concluded. Although there are no randomized clinical trials to determine the optimal management of an adnexal mass in pregnancy, experience suggests that expectant management is safe and without serious adverse outcome for both mother and fetus [4, 5].

In emergent settings, if a provisional diagnosis of hemorrhagic corpus luteum cyst with minimal hemoperitoneum can be made, most such cases may be best served by expectant management with serial clinical examination and hemoglobin measurements [9].

14.4.2.2 Aspiration

Aspiration of simple ovarian cysts during pregnancy is safe and may prevent the need for surgical intervention; in some cases, this will be the definitive treatment [20]. Neither anesthesia nor analgesia is required for such intervention. Ultrasound-guided aspiration for the relief of pain generated by simple ovarian cysts in nonpregnant women can be performed either transvaginally or transabdominally depending on the location of the cyst [21]. After 14 weeks' gestation, the uterus is an abdominal organ, and as a result the ovaries are more easily targeted transabdominally. If the pain persists after the procedure without other symptoms or complications, a laparoscopic ovarian cystectomy after delivery is indicated [5]. Fine-needle aspiration is not appropriate if the cyst has any suspicious morphological features. It is not a common diagnostic problem because the frequency of ovarian cancer in pregnancy is reported to be 1/15,000–1/32,000 pregnancies [3].

14.4.3 Operative Treatment

If the patient is hemodynamically unstable or the diagnosis is in question, exploratory surgery is required. In hemodynamically unstable patient, emergency laparotomy, not laparoscopy, is indicated because definitive surgery is mandatory in the shortest possible time period. If rupture and bleeding do occur, diagnostic and therapeutic laparoscopy is appropriate.

If a provisional diagnosis of hemorrhagic corpus luteum cyst with minimal hemoperitoneum can be made, most such cases may be best served by expectant management [9]. However, once massive hemorrhage from ruptured corpus luteum cysts occurs, it can be a life-threatening condition that requires emergent surgical intervention [10]. With advances in laparoscopic surgical procedures and the development of surgical equipment, laparoscopic treatment of a ruptured corpus luteum cyst with hemoperitoneum is highly desirable [22–25]. Further, utilizing intraoperative autologous blood transfusion, transfusion of bank blood can be avoided even in cases of massive hemoperitoneum due to ruptured corpus luteum cyst in patients with ectopic pregnancy [23, 25].

14.4.3.1 Laparoscopy Introduction

Laparoscopic cystectomy in pregnancy was first reported in 1991 by Nezhat et al. [26] and then a second case in 1994 by Howard and Vill [27]. Since then, for various reasons, laparoscopic surgery in pregnancy has rapidly increased as surgeons realized the safety of the technique in general as well as in pregnancy. Pregnancy is no longer considered as an absolute contraindication for laparoscopic procedures. There is evidence to suggest that laparoscopy and laparotomy do not differ with regard to fetal outcome, that is, fetal weight, gestational age, growth restriction, infant survival, and fetal malformations [31]. However, the major advantages of laparoscopy are magnification and panoramic view of the pelvis resulting in reduced intraoperative uterine manipulation which may lead to decreased postoperative uterine irritability, miscarriage rate, and preterm labor which is seen in 50 % of third trimester cases with an open approach. In addition, the cosmetic results are much better, and the discomfort of stretching and distension of the laparotomy scar due to the rapidly growing uterus is avoided. Very few case series provide long-term followup. Only one series with 11 cases of 1-8 years of follow-up has reported no evidence of developmental or physical abnormalities in the resultant children after acute non-obstetrical surgery during pregnancy [32].

With increasing gestational age, the uterus rises out of the pelvis, and there is an increasing chance of injury while inserting the Veress needle. Generally, open cannulation laparoscopy or Palmer's point entry is recommended for laparoscopy during pregnancy. This avoids the risk of penetrating injury to the pregnant uterus by either the Veress needle or the trocar cannula [28].

Cystectomy

After confirmation that the bleeding is secondary to a cyst, conservative therapy consisting of removing the cyst and coagulating its base is standard therapy. If it is necessary to remove a corpus luteum of early pregnancy (prior to 12 weeks), progesterone replacement is advisable following surgery.

Large cystic masses may require decompression to fit though a small incision. By decompressing a cyst into a laparoscopic bag, spillage can be minimal or nonexistent. Copious irrigation also helps to keep the residual content to a minimum [29]. After cystectomy, the ovarian incision can be left open or approximated by three techniques:

- · Fine monofilament suture of the edges
- Tissue glue
- Coagulation of the ovarian cortex adjacent to the surface, which will in some instances evert the edges

Stitching is necessary to avoid adhesions between the raw ovarian surface and the raw peritoneal surface left after bowel adhesiolysis in the left adnexa [29].

Furthermore, the risk of obstruction of labor by ovarian cyst or tumor is calculated to be 17–21 % [30]. Antenatal operative procedures ranging from aspiration of the cyst to oophorectomy are described in the literature to prevent the risk of obstruction of labor.

14.4.3.2 Bilateral Ovariectomy/ Adnexectomy

There are many reported cases where both ovaries have been removed and the pregnancy has normally continued. It is usually stated that the corpus luteum is indispensable to pregnancy for the first two months and removal during that time Waldstein, precipitates abortion. however. recently removed bilateral dermoids at the second month without interrupting the pregnancy. Caverly reports two abortions following eight single ovariotomies before the third month of pregnancy. Another two patients continued early pregnancy to term after bilateral ovariectomy. Both women, however, had many children [33].

14.4.3.3 Ovarian Teratoma Elective

Treatment of suspected ovarian teratoma is surgical removal as soon as possible after diagnosis to avoid complications. They may be responsible for torsion, rupture, and obstruction during labor. Rupture is rare, but once it has occurred, it can cause complications such as chemical or granulomatous peritonitis mimicking advanced ovarian malignancy [37, 44, 45].

All efforts should be made to avoid rupture or leakage of cyst fluid during the operation. If it happens before or during the operation, copious saline washing should be performed to minimize chemical peritonitis and its sequel [44, 46, 47]. When BCT is found incidentally in the first trimester of pregnancy, surgical removal should be performed at 14-16 weeks of gestation to avoid the risk of damage to the corpus luteum. If diagnosis of BCT occurs at 16-22 weeks, surgery should be performed as soon as possible. If it is first discovered after 22 weeks of pregnancy, the treatment may be deferred until delivery [37]. Over 200 cases of BCT in pregnancy have been reported in the literature, and many of them ruptured spontaneously or iatrogenically. In a review of 47 cases, Kocak et al. reported that during cyst extraction, minimal spillage occurred in 42.5 % of cases and none developed chemical peritonitis [48]. Clement et al. [46] and Achtari et al. [47] reported chemical peritonitis following cystic fluid spillage. The patients needed further surgeries to treat the complications. Two other case reports by Suprasert et al. [37] and Phupong et al. [45] reported a diffuse peritoneal reaction mimicking advanced ovarian malignancy where full surgical staging was performed. Postoperative histological examination revealed BCT and chronic granulomatous peritonitis. A conservative approach was adopted, and patients were free of symptoms without further treatment at 12 months [36, 45]. The incidence of chemical peritonitis after rupture and leakage of cystic fluid in the peritoneum is less than 0.5 % [35]. The incidence of chronic granulomatous peritonitis after rupture or leakage of cystic fluid is also extremely rare. In granulomatous peritonitis after ruptured ovarian teratomas, numerous nodules of mature glial tissue implant on a widespread area of the peritoneum [49].

Emergent

Ruptured BCT of the ovary mimicking gynecological malignancy is uncommon and could be misdiagnosed [45]. Intra-abdominal peritoneal seedlings, adhesions, and/or masses are frequent sequel. In most such cases, abdominal seedlings are essentially of mature neuroglial elements, and long-term survival rate is good. Recognition of a dermoid tumor associated with glial seedling is important to avoid unnecessary debulking surgery. Following postoperative adhesions, fibrous bands, or obstructions, conservative management seems to have a good prognosis.

14.5 Prognosis

14.5.1 Maternal Outcome

14.5.1.1 Continuation of Pregnancy

There are several possible pathophysiologic mechanisms that can interfere with normal continuation of pregnancy. First is hormonal influence. The problem could arise if bilateral adnexectomy/ovariectomy is performed. Fortunately, there are cases with normal further pregnancy after that procedure (see Sect. 14.4). Second is obstruction of labor or pregnancy with the tumor or uterus incarcerated in the pelvis. The third is secondary infection of primary ovarian pathology. Graefe stated that ovarian cysts produce abortions or premature labor in 14–20 % of cases.

14.5.1.2 Malignant Tumors

In 21 of the reviewed cases by Jubb, the diagnosis was followed by immediate laparotomy and unilateral oophorectomy. Fourteen of these patients had no further treatment. In the 33 % (7/21) of reexplored patients, no residual carcinoma was found. Unfortunately, there is no record of grading of the carcinoma, and follow-up was inadequate. Because of this, the figure for the 5-year survival rate of nearly 60 % is unreliable [38]. All of Creasman et al.'s more radically treated patients with stage IA ovarian carcinoma were well at 5 years, and they claimed that this demonstrated the value of a more radical approach to treatment. It would seem equally likely that the good survival rates reflected early diagnosis at routine antenatal examinations of patients. It is obvious that sacrifice of the pregnancy does not improve the maternal prognosis and that unilateral oophorectomy can be employed [42].

14.5.2 Fetal Outcome

Even with therapeutic interventions, fetal mortality remains high at 31 % for significant nontraumatic intraperitoneal bleeding [34].

References

- 1. McKerron RG. Pregnancy, labour and child-bed with ovarian tumour. London: Rebman Limited; 1903.
- Hermans RHM, Fischer DC, van der Putten HWHM, et al. Adnexal masses in pregnancy. Onkologie. 2003; 26:167–72.
- 3. Goffinet F. Ovarian cysts and pregnancy. J Gynecol Obstet Biol Reprod. 2001;30 Suppl 1:S100–8.
- Zanetta G, Mariani E, Lissoni A, et al. A prospective study of the role of ultrasound in the management of adnexal masses in pregnancy. Br J Obstet Gynecol. 2003;110:578–83.
- Condous G, Khalid A, Okaro E, Bourne T. Should we be examining the ovaries in pregnancy? Prevalence and natural history of adnexal pathology detected at first-trimester sonography. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2004;24:62–6.
- Borgfeldt C, Andolf E. Transvaginal sonographic ovarian findings in a random sample of women 25–40 years old. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 1999;13:345–50.
- Huang PH, Tsai KB, Tsai EM, Su JH. Hemorrhagic corpus luteum cyst torsion in term pregnancy: a case report. Kaohsiung J Med Sci. 2003;19:75–8.
- Bider D, Mashiach S, Dulitzky M, et al. Clinical, surgical and pathologic findings of adnexal torsion in pregnant and nonpregnant women. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1991;173:363–6.
- Hibbard LT. Corpus luteum surgery. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1979;135:666.
- Hallatt JG, Steele Jr CH, Snyder M. Ruptured corpus luteum with hemoperitoneum: a study of 173 surgical cases. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1984;149:5–9.
- Bree RL, Edwards M, Bohm VM, et al. Transvaginal sonography in the evaluation of normal early pregnancy with hCG level. Am J Roentgenol. 1989;53:75–9.
- Yoffe N, Bronshtein M, Brandes J, et al. Hemorrhagic ovarian cyst detection by transvaginal sonography: the great imitator. Gynecol Endocrinol. 1991;5: 123–9.
- Baltarowich OH, Kurtz AB, Pasto ME, et al. The spectrum of sonographic findings in hemorrhagic ovarian cysts. Am J Roentgenol. 1987;148:901–5.
- Hertzberg BS, Kliewer MA, Bowie JD. Adnexal ring sign and hemoperitoneum caused by hemorrhagic ovarian cyst: pitfall in the sonographic diagnosis of ectopic pregnancy. Am J Roentgenol. 1999;173: 1301–2.

- Platek DN, Henderson CE, Goldberg GL. The management of a persistent adnexal mass in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1996;173:1236–40.
- Hess LW, Peaceman A, O'Brien WF, et al. Adnexal mass occurring with intrauterine pregnancy: report of fifty-four patients requiring laparotomy for definitive management. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1988;158: 1029–34.
- Agarwal N, Parul, Kriplani A, et al. Management and outcome of pregnancies complicated with adnexal masses. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2003;267:148–52.
- Crispens MA. Borderline ovarian tumours: a review of the literature. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol. 2003;15:39–43.
- Timmerman D, Schwarzler P, Collins WP, et al. Subjective assessment of adnexal masses with the use of ultrasonography: an analysis of interobserver variability and experience. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 1999;13:11–6.
- Caspi B, Ben-Arie A, Appelman Z, et al. Aspiration of simple pelvic cysts during pregnancy. Gynecol Obstet Invest. 2000;49:102–5.
- Caspi B, Zalel Y, Lurie S, et al. Ultrasound-guided aspiration for pain relief generated by simple ovarian cysts. Gynecol Obstet Invest. 1993;35:121–2.
- 22. Teng SW, Tseng JY, Chang CK, et al. Comparison of laparoscopy and laparotomy in managing hemodynamically stable patients with ruptured corpus luteum with hemoperitoneum. J Am Assoc Gynecol Laparosc. 2003;10:474–7.
- 23. Yamada T, Okamoto Y, Kasamatsu H, et al. Intraoperative autologous blood transfusion for hemoperitoneum resulting from ectopic pregnancy or ovarian bleeding during laparoscopic surgery. JSLS. 2003; 7:97–100.
- Takeda A, Manabe S, Hosono S, et al. Laparoscopic surgery in 12 cases of adnexal disease occurring in girls aged 15 years or younger. J Minim Invasive Gynecol. 2005;12:234–40.
- Takeda A, Manabe S, Mitsui T, et al. Laparoscopic management of mature cystic teratoma of bilateral ovaries with adnexal torsion occurring in a 9-year-old premenarchal girl. J Pediatr Adolesc Gynecol. 2006; 19:403–6.
- Nezhat F, Nezhat C, Silfen SL, Fehnel SH. Laparoscopic ovarian cystectomy during pregnancy. J Laparoendosc Surg. 1991;1:161–4.
- Howard FM, Vill M. Laparoscopic adnexal surgery during pregnancy. J Am Assoc Gynecol Laparosc. 1994;2:91–3.
- Graham G, Baxi L, Tharakan T. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy during pregnancy: a case series and review of the literature. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1998; 53:566–74.
- Pittaway DE, Takacs P, Bauguess P. Laparoscopic adnexectomy: a comparison with laparotomy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1994;17:385–9.

- Yuen PM, Chang AM. Laparoscopic management of adnexal mass during pregnancy. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1997;76:173–6.
- Mendilcioglu I, Zorlu CG, Trak B, et al. Laparoscopic management of adnexal masses. Safety and effectiveness. J Reprod Med. 2002;47:36–40.
- Rizzo AG. Laparoscopic surgery in pregnancy: long term follow-up. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A. 2003;13:11–5.
- Lynch FW. Fibroids and ovarian cysts complicating pregnancy. Cal West Med. 1931;35:415–20.
- Hodgkins CP, Christiansen RS. Hemorrhage from ruptured utero-ovarian veins during pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1950;59:1112–6.
- Peterson WF, Prevost EC, Edmunds FT, et al. Benign cystic teratomas of the ovary. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1955;70:368–82.
- Comerci Jr JT, Licciardi F, Bergh PA, et al. Mature cystic teratoma: a clinicopathologic evaluation of 517 cases and review of the literature. Obstet Gynecol. 1994;84:22–8.
- 37. Suprasert P, Khunamornpong S, Siriaunkgul S, et al. Ruptured mature cystic teratomas mimicking advanced stage ovarian cancer: a report of 2 cases study. J Med Assoc Thai. 2004;87:1522–5.
- Jubb ED. Primary carcinoma in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1963;85:345–54.
- Palmer J, Vatish M, Tidya J. Epithelial ovarian cancer in pregnancy: a review of the literature. Br J Obstet Gynecol. 2009;116:480–91.
- Novak ER, Lambrou CD, Woodruff JD. Ovarian tumors in pregnancy. An ovarian tumor registry review. Obstet Gynecol. 1975;46:401–6.

- Beischer NA, Buttery BW, Fortune DW. Growth and malignancy of ovarian tumours in pregnancy. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol. 1971;11:208–20.
- Creasman WT, Rutledge F, Smith JP. Carcinoma of the ovary associated with pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1971;38:111–6.
- Dobashi M, Isonishi S, Morikawa A, et al. Ovarian cancer complicated by pregnancy: analysis of 10 cases. Oncol Lett. 2012;3:577–80.
- Stuart GC, Smith JP. Ruptured benign cystic teratomas mimicking gynecologic malignancy. Gynecol Oncol. 1983;16:139–43.
- 45. Phupong V, Sueblinvong T, Triratanachat S. Ovarian teratoma with diffused peritoneal reactions mimicking advanced ovarian malignancy. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2004;270:189–91.
- 46. Clement D, Barranger E, Benchimol Y, Uzan S. Chemical peritonitis: a rare complication of an iatrogenic ovarian dermoid cyst rupture. Surg Endosc. 2003;17:658.
- 47. Achtari C, Genolet PM, Bouzourene H, De Grandi P. Chemical peritonitis after iatrogenic rupture of a dermoid cyst of the ovary treated by coelioscopy. Apropos of a case and review of the literature. Gynakol Geburtshilfliche Rundsch. 1998;38: 146–50.
- Kocak M, Dilbaz B, Ozturk N, et al. Laparoscopic management of ovarian dermoid cysts: a review of 47 cases. Ann Saudi Med. 2004;24:357–60.
- Ronnett BM, Seidman JD. Mucinous tumors arising in ovarian mature cystic teratomas: relationship to the clinical syndrome of pseudomyxomaperitonei. Am J Surg Pathol. 2003;27:650–7.

Ruptured Ectopic Pregnancy

15.1 Ectopic Pregnancy in General

If one is confronted with a pelvic condition that follows no rules and conforms to no standards, he should think of ectopic pregnancy and pelvic tuberculosis.

Howard A. Kelly

15.1.1 Incidence

Although the total number of pregnancies has declined over the past two decades, the rate of ectopic pregnancy has increased dramatically. It is defined as implantation of a fertilized egg outside the uterine endometrium. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) reported that the number of ectopic pregnancies quadrupled from 17,800 in 1970 to 88,000 in 1989 [1]. This is an increase in rate from 4.5 to 16.8/1,000. In 1992, CDC estimated the US ectopic pregnancy rate at 1.97 % of all pregnancies [2] and appears to be rising [3]. Ectopic pregnancy caused an estimated 876 US deaths between 1980 and 2007 [4]. The prevalence of ectopic pregnancy among women who go to an emergency department with first trimester bleeding, pain, or both ranges from 6 to 16 % [5]. Ectopic pregnancy occurs with some seasonal variation and is most common in June and December [6]. The reason is unclear; the authors postulated that reproduction is seasonal, depends on photoperiod and temperature, and varies with different latitudes.

15.1.2 Risk Factors

The overall risk is approximately 1/200 pregnancies but may be increased 20- to 100-fold in certain subsets of women. These risk factors include [3, 7]:

- Previous laparoscopically proven pelvic inflammatory disease (PID)
- Previous tubal (ectopic) pregnancy
- Current intrauterine device use
- Previous tubal surgery, including tubal sterilization
- Previous infertility treatments

As many as 50 % of uterine tubes removed because of an ectopic pregnancy show prior inflammatory disease. The increased incidence of PID is thought to be a major factor in the increased numbers of ectopic pregnancies [8]. Although the risk of pregnancy is very low with a tubal ligation, if a pregnancy does occur, there is a significantly higher risk of the gestation being an ectopic one. Of those pregnancies occurring after tubal ligation, 10–50 % are ectopic, which represents a 20- to 100-fold increased risk [9].

15.1.3 Classification

15.1.3.1 Tubal Pregnancy

The vast majority of ectopic pregnancies implant in the Fallopian tube. Pregnancies can grow in the fimbrial end (11 %), the ampullary section (70 %), the isthmus (12 %), and the cornual and interstitial part of the tube (2 %) [10]. A review published in 2010 supports the hypothesis that tubal ectopic pregnancy is caused by a combination of retention of the embryo within the Fallopian tube due to impaired embryo-tubal transport and alterations in the tubal environment allowing early implantation to occur [11].

15.1.3.2 Non-tubal Ectopic Pregnancy

Two percent of ectopic pregnancies occur in the ovary, cervix, or intra-abdominally [10]. Transvaginal ultrasound examination is usually able to detect a cervical pregnancy. An ovarian pregnancy is differentiated from a tubal pregnancy by the *Spiegelberg criteria* [12].

- Gestational sac is located in the region of the ovary.
- Ectopic pregnancy is attached to the uterus by the ovarian ligament.
- Ovarian tissue in the wall of the gestational sac is proved histologically.
- Fallopian tube of the involved side is intact.

While a fetus of ectopic pregnancy is typically not viable, very rarely, a live baby has been delivered from an abdominal pregnancy. In such a situation, the placenta sits on the intra-abdominal organs or the peritoneum and has found sufficient blood supply. This is generally bowel or mesentery, but other sites, such as the renal (kidney), liver, or hepatic (liver) artery or even aorta have been described. Support to near viability has occasionally been described, but even in thirdworld countries, the diagnosis is most commonly made at 16–20 weeks gestation. Such a fetus would have to be delivered by laparotomy.

Maternal morbidity and mortality from extrauterine pregnancy are high as attempts to remove the placenta from the organs to which it is attached usually lead to uncontrollable bleeding from the attachment site. If the organ to which the placenta is attached is removable, such as a section of bowel, then the placenta should be removed together with that organ. This is such a rare occurrence that true data are unavailable and reliance must be made on anecdotal reports [13]. However, the vast majority of abdominal pregnancies require intervention well before fetal viability because of the risk of hemorrhage.

15.1.3.3 Heterotopic Pregnancy

In rare cases of ectopic pregnancy, there may be two fertilized eggs, one outside the uterus and the other inside. This is called a heterotopic pregnancy. Often the intrauterine pregnancy (IUP) is discovered later than the ectopic, mainly because of the painful emergency nature of ectopic pregnancies. Although rare, heterotopic pregnancies are becoming more common, likely due to increased use of IVF. The survival rate of the uterine fetus of an ectopic pregnancy is around 70 %. Successful pregnancies have been reported from ruptured tubal pregnancy continuing by the placenta implanting on abdominal organs or on the outside of the uterus.

15.1.3.4 Persistent Ectopic Pregnancy

A persistent ectopic pregnancy refers to the continuation of trophoblastic growth after a surgical intervention to remove an ectopic pregnancy. After a conservative procedure that attempts to preserve the affected Fallopian tube such as a salpingotomy, in 15-20 % the major portion of the ectopic growth may have been removed, but some trophoblastic tissue, perhaps deeply embedded, has escaped removal and continues to grow, generating a new rise in β HCG levels [14]. After weeks, this may lead to new clinical symptoms including bleeding. A decline of less than 55 % at day 3 predicts persistent ectopic pregnancy and may select early cases for second-line methotrexate therapy [15]. β HCG dynamics in the week before salpingotomy and bleeding activity at surgery may identify patients who are the most likely candidates for persistent ectopic pregnancy after laparoscopic linear salpingotomy [14].

15.1.4 Clinical Presentation

15.1.4.1 History of Physical Examination

Toward the end of the nineteenth century, the first diagnostic strategies for ectopic pregnancy were reported, occasionally with successful outcome for the women [16]. The diagnosis of ectopic pregnancy based on clinical criteria (of gastric and mammary symptoms of pregnancy, cessation of the menstrual cycle, palpation of a tumor next to an enlarged uterus, ballottement in the tumor, and purple discoloration of the vagina) had false preoperative diagnosis of a ruptured ectopic pregnancy of 20 %, while the diagnosis of an unruptured ectopic pregnancy was virtually impossible [17].

15.1.4.2 Symptoms

Few of the conditions which come under the notice of the gynecologist are of greater interest in diagnosis than extrauterine gestation. Occasionally, cases occur which present features so striking and so characteristic that their nature is readily recognized. But this is not always the case, for the clinical features may be so complex as to puzzle the most experienced observers. And not only are the clinical features complex, they are also subject to extraordinary variation in character and severity, and it may be difficult to believe that the same pathologic condition has given rise to them all. A quote from Howard A. Kelly seems timely, that "if one is confronted with a pelvic condition that follows no rules and conforms to no standards, he should think of ectopic pregnancy and pelvic tuberculosis" [18]. The explanation of these difficulties lies in the fact that the symptoms associated with extrauterine gestation arise, not directly from the presence of the growing ovum in the Fallopian tube, but from certain secondary lesions, either traumatic or inflammatory, which supervene. These secondary lesions may be briefly enumerated as [19]:

- Intraperitoneal flooding from tubal abortion or rupture
- Intratubal bleeding leading to acute distension of the tube, the abdominal ostium being sealed
- Slowly progressive or recurrent hemorrhage leading to the formation of encysted collections of blood (pelvic hematoma, in the broad ligament, pelvic hematocele, in the pouch of Douglas, peritubal hematocele, around the abdominal end of the tube)
- Infection of the gravid tube or of an encysted collection of blood leading to suppuration

Until one or the other of these secondary lesions is produced, extrauterine pregnancy gives raise to no more local or general disturbance than does an early pregnancy in the uterus. An important symptom associated with this phase, a brief period of amenorrhea, is the most useful aid in diagnosis, but it is not always present. When a healthy adult woman, who is usually regular, goes for 2 or 3 weeks over the expected date of her period, there is a "strong presumption of pregnancy," but at this time, there is nothing to indicate whether pregnancy is uterine or extrauterine. In the latter case, however, amenorrhea is of very brief duration, seldom more than 7 or 8 weeks, and then gives place to hemorrhage. In something like 30 % of the cases, there is no amenorrhea at all. As it is quite unusual, for an extrauterine gestation to continue undisturbed beyond the end of the second month, there is consequently no time for the appearance of other general symptoms of pregnancy. But occasionally, morning sickness and early breast changes may be present. When the course of the gestation becomes interrupted by any of the occurrences mentioned above, the clinical features undergo rapid transformation, and symptoms appear which we are accustomed to regard as those of extrauterine pregnancy - those which result from the interruption of the pregnancy by injury to the developing ovum or to its containing sac.

These symptoms, which are regarded as *sec*ondary symptoms, are subject to great variation in their character and intensity in correspondence with the nature of the lesion which has given rise to them. The occurrence which is the simplest and the most easily recognized is *intraperitoneal flooding*; the symptoms which attend it are uniform and characteristic, and when a clinical history of amenorrhea can be obtained and a careful pelvic examination made, mistakes are hardly possible. Perforation of a hollow viscus, such as the stomach, duodenum, or gall bladder, is the only condition for which it is at all likely to be mistaken, even under circumstances unfavorable for diagnosis.

Hemorrhage from the uterus is a secondary symptom of extrauterine gestation which is constantly present. If no period of amenorrhea has occurred, it forms the initial symptom, and if there has been amenorrhea, it succeeds it. In the great majority of cases, it is the earliest indication of anything wrong, but as the same thing frequently occurs from disturbance of a uterine pregnancy, little importance is usually attached to its appearance by either the patient or her doctor. The hemorrhage is slight or moderate in degree, sometimes continuous, sometimes irregular; it is usually dark, thick, and syrupy in appearance. It may continue for several weeks if the patient is not relieved by operation. The bleeding is no doubt due to separation and discharge of the uterine decidua, sometimes complete, more often in fragments; but in the majority of cases, the pieces of membrane do not attract attention.

This attempt on the part of the uterus to throw off its decidua when the tubal ovum has been damaged is the most interesting phenomenon. Some reflex mechanism is initiated which excites uterine contraction insufficiently powerful to detach portions of the membrane from the uterine wall and so gives rise to hemorrhage, which continues until the whole of the decidua has been expelled. It is possible that at the commencement some of the blood which escapes from the uterus may have made its way there from the gravid tube through the interstitial portion. In cases submitted to operation, the hemorrhage always ceases in a few days after the removal of the tube, and if portions of decidua have been retained, these give rise to persistent bleeding, as is so often the case in uterine abortion.

It is interesting to note that the effects produced by the rapid effusion of a large quantity of blood into the peritoneal cavity are, in the order of their occurrence [19]:

- 1. Acute abdominal pain
- 2. Fainting and the constitutional signs of hemorrhage
- 3. Shock, attended by vomiting, and lasting for several hours

No matter what may be the nature of the secondary lesions occurring in a case of tubal pregnancy, these two symptoms are common to them all – uterine hemorrhage and pain. The pain has certain characteristics. It is almost always sudden in onset, and usually spontaneous, although muscular effort, such as lifting something heavy or the act of defecation, may appear to excite it; it is always severe, and often of the most intense character; it affects at first the whole abdomen, but later may become localized; it is frequently attended with vomiting and other signs of shock, sometimes with faintness or actual syncope; after lasting acutely for several hours, it subsides and thereafter may recur at varying intervals of a few days or a week, until several attacks have been sustained; sometimes continuous pain without exacerbation follows the first attack. The initial attack of pain is almost always due to hemorrhage; the subsequent attacks have a more complex origin. But pain bearing the broad characteristics described above is a constant symptom of extrauterine gestation. In cases not immediately submitted to operation, recurrent attacks of intense pain may occur from repeated intraperitoneal hemorrhages. The classic signs of hemoperitoneum except abdominal pain include shoulder pain caused by irritation of the phrenic nerve which courses along the undersurface of the diaphragm, an urge to defecate, and syncope even in the absence of hypovolemia.

Subjective symptoms of pregnancy may also be present, such as breast tenderness and emesis gravidarum.

15.1.4.3 Signs Cullen's Sign

Cullen's sign (Fig. 15.1) is the bluish-black appearance around the umbilicus, unassociated with any history of injury, together with a definite uterine history usually typical of the slow tubal abortion type of bleeding. Although Cullen first described the sign in 1918 and labeled it a new sign in ruptured extrauterine pregnancy [21], discoloration of the umbilicus due to the presence of peritoneal extravasations had been previously reported by Ransohoff in 1906. This author described jaundice of the umbilicus in a patient with a ruptured common bile duct, and in 1909, Hofstatter observed a blue discoloration of an umbilical hernia (Hofstatter's sign) in a patient with a ruptured tubal gestation. However, the discoloration in Hofstatter's case was not due to ecchymosis but rather to transmission of the color of the blood through the thinned-out semitransparent hernia.



Fig. 15.1 *Cullen's sign* is a bluish-black appearance around the umbilicus; extension depends on the extension and etiology of the primary process [20]

The notion that the presence of blood in the abdominal wall might be responsible for these signs was first explored by Meyers et al., who used computed tomography [22]. They defined the anatomy of various retroperitoneal spaces and compartments, revealing that there is direct extension of hemorrhagic fluid from the posterior pararenal space to the lateral edge of the quadratus lumborum muscle, where a defect in the transversalis fascia permits access to the abdominal wall musculature. The intramuscular hemorrhagic fluid then presumably reaches the subcutaneous via interruptions tissues in muscular continuity. Cullen's sign results from the tracking of blood along the round ligament to the umbilicus. The portal of entry to the round ligament complex from the retroperitoneum is via the gastrohepatic ligament to the falciform ligament at the inferior-posterior liver edge [23]. In turn, the falciform ligament contributes to the connective tissue tube covering the round ligament (obliterated left umbilical vein) as it passes to the umbilicus.

The appearance of periumbilical ecchymosis (Fig. 15.1) is a rare observation, and when present, it is a late manifestation of intraperitoneal hemorrhage. In Cullen's case, the discoloration began 1 week after the onset of pain. Undoubtedly,

Table 15.1 Conditions associated with Cullen's sign

Pancreatitis	
Ruptured ectopic pregnancy	
Ruptured aortic aneurysm	
Ruptured spleen	
Ruptured common bile duct	
Perforated duodenal ulcer	
Hepatocellular carcinoma	
Hepatic lymphoma	
Metastatic thyroid cancer	
Ruptured spleen Ruptured common bile duct Perforated duodenal ulcer Hepatocellular carcinoma Hepatic lymphoma Metastatic thyroid cancer	

prompt surgical treatment prevents the development of the sign in a great many cases. It is possible that in some cases the sign appears after operation without being observed. One also wonders how many patients with tubal abortion, who undergo spontaneous resolution without operation, may develop the sign and never come under medical observation. The degree of discoloration, or its presence, does not seem to be related to the amount of bleeding but rather to its duration and to other as yet undetermined factors (Table 15.1).

Physical examination is variable, and adnexal masses are often not palpable [24, 25]. Tachycardia is not always present. Atypical physical findings include a paradoxical bradycardia [26], fever [27], and uterine enlargement suggestive of an IUP [27].

15.1.5 Diagnosis

15.1.5.1 Laboratory Findings

The urine β HCG assay is sensitive to ≤ 25 mIU/ml, and more than 95 % of patients with ectopic pregnancies have a positive test result [28]. Transvaginal ultrasound has replaced transabdominal for ectopic pregnancy diagnosis and early screening for an IUP because it can visualize an intrauterine sac at an earlier gestational age. A gestational sac should always be seen in the patient with a viable IUP when the serum β HCG reaches 2,000 mIU/ml. In many cases, the gestational sac can be seen at a level of about 1,000 mIU/ml [29, 30]. Ultrasonography is also very helpful in diagnosing blighted ovum or threatened abortions, which may be part of the differential diagnosis. Following serum β HCG titer (which should double every 48 h in a normal, viable pregnancy) has no role in a patient with a suspected ruptured ectopic pregnancy, as that patient needs immediate surgical attention.

Depending on the severity of hemorrhage, hemoglobin concentration might be lowered or even normal [31]. Misleading and unexpected laboratory values such as hyperglycemia might also be present [32]. Many times diagnosis of an ectopic pregnancy prior to rupture may not be practical because the patient may not even know she is pregnant. These numerous diagnostic pitfalls are the reason for the maxim that any pregnant patient has an ectopic pregnancy until proven otherwise. All women of childbearing age should have a pregnancy test performed regardless of the date of their last menstrual period. Among women with symptoms and inconclusive ultrasound assessments, the progesterone test (five studies with 1998 participants and cutoff values from 3.2 to 6 ng/ml) predicted a nonviable pregnancy with pooled sensitivity of 74.6 %, specificity of 98.4 %, positive likelihood ratio of 45 (7.1-289), and negative likelihood ratio of 0.26. The median prevalence of a nonviable pregnancy was 73.2 %, and the probability of a nonviable pregnancy was raised to 99.2 % if the progesterone was low. For women with symptoms alone, the progesterone test had a higher specificity when a threshold of 10 ng/ml was used and predicted a nonviable pregnancy with pooled sensitivity of 66.5 %, specificity of 96.3 %, positive likelihood ratio of 18 (7.2-45), and negative likelihood ratio of 0.35. The probability of a nonviable pregnancy was raised from 62.9 to 96.8 % [33].

15.1.5.2 Imaging Diagnostic Tests

Positive pregnancy tests in the presence of abdominal pain mandate bedside sonography in the emergency department to locate the position of the fetal sac. The transvaginal technique is preferred because of its increased sensitivity for detecting an IUP and its superior visualization of the adnexa [3]. Most patients with ectopic pregnancies have some abnormality on the sonographic scan [34]. These abnormal findings include a cystic or complex adnexal mass (60–90 %) and free fluid in the peritoneal cavity (25–35%, higher in a ruptured ectopic pregnancy) and should raise the suspicion of ectopic pregnancy. However, the findings are nonspecific, and not visualizing an ectopic pregnancy on ultrasonography can never definitely exclude it as a possible diagnosis. Location of ectopic fetal heart activity points to a clear diagnosis of ectopic gestation [24]. There are pitfalls involved with overreliance on laboratory values in the evaluation of ectopic pregnancy. Serum β HCG that is above the "discriminatory" level (at which ultrasound should be able to detect an IUP) might lead to a diagnosis of ectopic pregnancy when no IUP is visualized; however, values that fall below this level do not obviate the need for emergent ultrasound. In many cases, ultrasound might nonetheless be diagnostic. Recently, a case was diagnosed with three-dimensional sonography [35].

Since ectopic pregnancies are normally discovered and removed very early in the pregnancy, an ultrasound may not find the additional pregnancy inside the uterus. When β HCG levels continue to rise after the removal of the ectopic pregnancy, there is the chance that a pregnancy inside the uterus is still viable. This is normally discovered through an ultrasound. Ectopic pregnancy commonly occurs in the Fallopian tube and presents as a ring-enhancing adnexal cystic mass surrounded by hemoperitoneum on abdominal CT [36, 37] (Fig. 15.2).

15.1.5.3 Culdocentesis

Culdocentesis may be performed to gain additional information. A needle is inserted through the vaginal wall into the posterior cul-de-sac. These findings are possible:

- A dry tap is inconclusive.
- A few cubic centimeters of clear fluid (peritoneal fluid) rules out a ruptured ectopic, but neither rules out an unruptured ectopic.
- A lightly bloody fluid (hematocrit <15) is inconclusive. This could be from a traumatic tap, or early, mild bleeding from an ectopic.
- Moderately bloody fluid (hematocrit >15) indicates hemoperitoneum consistent with ruptured ectopic, but is nonspecific, and any



Fig. 15.2 A 42-year-old woman with increasing pelvic pain and negative urine pregnancy test. Axial contrastenhanced CT section shows pelvic hematoma (*black arrows*) around ring-enhancing left adnexal mass (*white arrow*) and adjacent high-attenuation foci indicative of active bleeding (*curved arrow*). Rupture of ectopic pregnancy in the left Fallopian tube was confirmed at surgery. Serum β HCG test confirmed elevated levels after completion of CT scan [37]

internal bleeding (hemorrhagic ovarian cyst) can give this result.

• Bright red, clotting blood usually indicates a traumatic tap or aspiration of blood from a vessel.

Today, it is rarely done because it is not specific and is invasive, and with the use of abdominal CT scan, its lost it significance. Only about 50 % of patients with a positive culdocentesis have a ruptured Fallopian tube [38].

15.1.5.4 Diagnostic Laparoscopy/ Laparotomy

Ectopic pregnancy is commonly diagnosed during exploration (Fig. 15.3); primary ovarian pregnancy is usually diagnosed only at operation, although it may resemble a hemorrhagic corpus luteum (Fig. 15.4). The use of a laparoscope in the diagnosis of ectopic pregnancy was suggested in 1937 by Hope in the United States [41]. For example, a correct diagnosis at the time of surgery could be made in only 28 % in a series of 25 cases, because it was difficult to distinguish an ovarian pregnancy from a hemorrhagic corpus luteal cyst intraoperatively [42].



Fig. 15.3 The left Fallopian tube has been cleansed with an irrigator aspirator so that it is free of blood. The distal portion of the Fallopian tube can clearly be seen to be distended and blue [39]



Fig. 15.4 Intraoperative view of right ovarian pregnancy. Note the yellowish-red corpus luteum on the left side of the congested ovarian pregnancy [40]

Figure 15.5 shows one of the recommended approaches to investigating first trimester pain or bleeding in the hemodynamically stable patient in the emergency department.

15.1.6 Treatment

When the diagnosis of ectopic pregnancy can be neither established nor excluded by ultrasound and laboratory evaluation, management depends



Fig. 15.5 Recommended approach to investigating first trimester pain or bleeding in the hemodynamically stable patient in the emergency department (*ED*). β *HCG*

upon many factors. The overall condition and stability of the patient, the availability of close follow-up care with an obstetrician/gynecologist, β -human chorionic gonadotropin, US ultrasonography, *IUP* intrauterine pregnancy, *EP* ectopic pregnancy [5]

and the proximity of the patient to the hospital are important considerations if discharge is being contemplated. Decisions regarding disposition of such patients should be made with a consulting obstetrician/gynecologist, and in some cases, admission to the hospital or surgical exploration might be preferred options.

15.1.6.1 Laparotomy

In 1849, Harbert of Louisville was the first to perform surgery early enough to stop fatal bleeding [43]. Robert Lawson Tait in London, after having performed autopsies on several women, recognized that appropriate dissection and ligation of bleeding vessels would be effective in the treatment of ectopic pregnancy. He successfully performed a laparotomy to ligate the broad ligament and removed a ruptured tube. By 1885, Tait had accumulated a relatively large number of successful cases of laparotomic salpingectomies [44, 45]. The diagnosis of an ectopic pregnancy was difficult, but if recognized, the procedure of choice was a laparotomy before rupture. In 1913, it is stated in Hartmann's textbook that: "every ectopic when diagnosed should be operated upon." Expectant management led in 86 % of women to death, but surgery saved 85 % of women [46].

In the first decades of the twentieth century, the introduction of asepsis, anesthesia, antibiotics, and blood transfusions saved the lives of many women with ectopic pregnancy. Still, the maternal mortality rate in the United States ranged from 200 to 400/10,000 cases of ectopic pregnancies [47].

Fallopian Tube-Sparing Surgery

Tube-sparing surgery is accomplished by removal of the ectopic pregnancy from the Fallopian tube via linear salpingostomy by making an incision on the antimesenteric portion of the tube over the bulge of the ectopic pregnancy, removing the pregnancy, achieving hemostasis, and allowing the tube to heal by secondary intention. There are no differences in subsequent pregnancy rates, adhesion formations, or fistula formation with or without closure of the incision site [48, 49]. Complications of salpingostomy include hemorrhage and persistent trophoblastic tissue. Trophoblastic tissue persists in approximately 5 % of patients [50]. Therefore, all patients must undergo follow-up β HCG levels. Fimbrial expression consists of "milking" the pregnancy out of the tube. This technique has been associated with complications such as persistent trophoblastic tissue and postoperative bleeding and probably should be reserved for ectopic pregnancies located at or very near the fimbria itself.

Salpingectomy

Salpingectomy is the procedure of choice if the woman has no desire for further pregnancies. It also may be necessary for hemostatic control of an attempted conservative approach with salpingostomy or with a tube that appears unable to be salvaged. Salpingectomy is the standard procedure in a patient who is hemodynamically unstable. It has also been suggested that women with a history of infertility may be better served with salpingectomy; as it has been shown in that subset of patients, treatment with salpingectomy resulted in equivalent pregnancy rates and a decrease in recurrent ectopic pregnancy [51].

Hemodynamically Unstable Patient

A patient who is hemodynamically unstable requires emergency laparotomy for surgical treatment, and laparoscopy and medical therapy (i.e., methotrexate) have no role. Patients who have a diagnosis or suspected diagnosis of ruptured ectopic pregnancy might require vigorous and immediate resuscitation with fluids and blood products before surgical intervention. Oxygen should be applied and an emergent obstetric consultation should be obtained. In a stable patient who does not have suspected rupture, nonoperative management with methotrexate therapy and close follow-up care might be considered in consultation with the obstetrician/gynecologist [3].

15.1.6.2 Laparoscopy

During the 1970s and 1980s, laparotomy was gradually replaced by operative laparoscopic options. Shapiro and Adler [52] reported laparoscopic salpingectomy using electrocoagulation followed by excision for an ectopic pregnancy in 1973. Salpingotomy by laparoscopy was first reported using multiple punctures in 1980 [53]. Linear salpingotomy with a cutting current was described by DeCherney et al. in 1981 [54]. If clinically possible, the patient is better served with a laparoscopic approach with reduced morbidity, recovery time, costs, and equivalent future fertility rates compared with laparotomy [55–57]. Whether laparoscopic treatment should be performed conservatively (salpingotomy) or radically (salpingectomy) in women wishing to preserve their reproductive capacity has long been subject of debate. The result of a randomized controlled trial on salpingotomy versus salpingectomy in 454 women with a tubal pregnancy without contralateral tubal pathology showed that salpingotomy does not improve time to spontaneous ongoing pregnancy and leads more often to persistent trophoblast [58]. In women with desire for future pregnancy and with a tubal ectopic pregnancy in a solitary tube or in the presence of contralateral tubal pathology, salpingotomy is the treatment of choice [59, 60]. In case salpingectomy is performed due to a failed salpingotomy or other surgical difficulties, IVF is the appropriate treatment option for the loss of fertility. It should be remembered that approximately 3 % of ectopic pregnancies are not visualized by laparoscopy. Typically, these are very early gestations.

If a pregnancy has been previously determined to be nonviable by serum β HCG or if it is an undesired pregnancy, endometrial sampling by suction curettage may be performed to determine whether an IUP is present. If chorionic villi are obtained from the uterine cavity, the presence of a concurrent ectopic pregnancy along with the intrauterine one is highly unlikely. The reported incidence of coexistent pregnancies in the general population (i.e., intrauterine and extrauterine) is between 1/4,000 and 1/30,000 [55, 61]. Sampling the endometrium with biopsy instruments does not obtain an adequate sample for diagnosis and should not be used.

15.1.7 Prognosis

While the number of ectopic pregnancies has increased, the death rate from this disorder has steadily declined. It is an assumption that the decreased mortality rate is secondary to the effects of early detection and intervention. Despite this improvement, approximately 34 women die yearly of the complications of ectopic pregnancy. This accounts for 13 % of all pregnancy-related deaths [62]. With the advent of conservative surgery, the emphasis on early diagnosis and increased awareness of this condition may be an important factor in reducing the morbidity and mortality of ectopic pregnancy.

Mortality of a tubal pregnancy at the isthmus or within the uterus (interstitial pregnancy) is higher as there is increased vascularity that may result more likely in sudden major internal hemorrhage.

15.2 Ruptured Cornual Pregnancy

15.2.1 Definition

Rudimentary horn of a unicornuate uterus arises as a result of a partial development of one uterine horn and incomplete fusion of the two Müllerian ducts. In more than 75 % of cases of unicornuate uterus, a contralateral rudimentary horn is present. The majority of rudimentary horns contains functional endometrium and do not communicate with the unicornuate uterus [63–65].

15.2.2 Incidence and Pathophysiology

Pregnancy in a noncommunicating rudimentary horn has a reported incidence of 1/76,000– 1/150,000 [63, 66], with less than 600 cases published. The first case was described by Mauriceau in 1669 [67], and the first case of cornual pregnancy diagnosed on ultrasound was reported in 1983 [68]. It occurs following transperitoneal migration of sperm or of fertilized ovum (zygote) [65]. Pregnancy in a rudimentary horn can result in rupture between 10 and 20 weeks of gestation with associated life-threatening hemorrhage [69] due to poorly developed musculature that cannot stretch. It is extremely uncommon for such cases to result in a viable fetus as they often result in rupture of the horn before the third trimester [70]. Only 10 % cases reach term, and the fetal salvage rate is only 2 % [71, 72]. Rupture occurs commonly because of underdevelopment, variable thickness, and poor distensibility of myometrium and dysfunctional endometrium. Rudimentary horn pregnancy can be further complicated by placenta percreta due to the poorly developed musculature, scant decidualization, and small size of the horn, the reported incidence being 11.9 % [73].

15.2.3 Clinical Examination

As rudimentary horn pregnancies are always associated with catastrophic outcome, every effort should be made to diagnose them at an early gestation. A detailed history should be taken in every patient on her first visit including any complaints of severe dysmenorrhea. However, the rudimentary horn may be underdeveloped and its endometrium nonfunctional and dysmenorrhea may be absent [70]. A careful pelvic examination in the first trimester showing deviated uterus with a palpable adnexal mass should arouse suspicion of a Müllerian anomaly.

The unicornuate uterus with a rudimentary horn may be associated with complications such as hematometra, endometriosis, infertility, urinary tract anomalies, recurrent miscarriages, preterm labor, malpresentation, and placenta accreta [74].

15.2.4 Diagnosis

Diagnostic criteria for pregnancy in a rudimentary horn have subsequently been described such as [75]:

- Detection of a single interstitial tube in an empty uterus adjacent to the pregnancy
- Free mobility and the presence of a vascular pedicle adjoining the gestational sac and the lateral aspect of the empty uterus

Despite this, the sensitivity of ultrasound diagnosis of pregnancy in rudimentary horn is around 30 % [76, 77]. These criteria can be used with relative ease in the first trimester as pregnancy progresses it becomes more difficult to diagnose pregnancy in the rudimentary horn [78]. Furthermore, it is difficult to demonstrate the subtle anomalies that may be associated with this condition. Three-dimensional ultrasound may also play a useful role in evaluating uterine anomalies [75, 76, 78]. A high level of agreement between 3D ultrasound, hysterosalpingography, and laparoscopy in the classification of uterine morphology has been reported previously [79, 80].

The enlarging horn with thinned myometrium can obscure the adjacent anatomic structures, and the sensitivity further decreases as the gestation increases. If abdominal and/or vaginal ultrasound are equivocal and the patient stable, abdominal CT or MRI is indicated. MRI has proven to be a very useful tool for the diagnosis of pregnancy with a Müllerian anomaly and to confirm the presence of placenta percreta [81]. MRI can define a didelphys uterus with a fetus in one of the uterine bodies (Fig. 15.6).

Even with abdominal MRI, the placental invasion could remain elusive and is diagnosed only at laparotomy (Figs. 15.7 and 15.8) [70].

15.2.5 Treatment

15.2.5.1 Laparotomy/Laparoscopy

Traditionally laparotomy has been the preferred approach of choice, but with increasing expertise in laparoscopic surgery, there have been several reports of laparoscopic management of the pregnant rudimentary horn [83–87]. Laparoscopy, though the gold standard for surgical management of hemodynamically stable women with ectopic pregnancy, had long been considered a contraindication in women with hypovolemic shock. This is because of the effect of pneumoperitoneum, positioning of the patient, and the duration of surgery. There is always special



Fig. 15.6 MRI picture showing right uterine horn (*arrow*) and rudimentary horn above with fetus in situ. The placenta was left lateral, and there was no free fluid in abdomen [70]

concern of pressure on the diaphragm and stomach posing significant threat of resuscitation and aspiration and pressure on the blood vessels which results in reduced cardiac output [88, 89]. Second trimester rudimentary horn pregnancies have all been managed by laparotomy [63, 65, 69, 90–92] with the exception of one 19-week unruptured rudimentary horn pregnancy which was managed by hand-assisted laparoscopy and one case of laparoscopic management in 16-week pregnancy [93].

15.2.5.2 Procedures

When diagnosed early, *excision of rudimentary horn with ipsilateral salpingectomy* is the recommended surgical treatment and provides the best prognosis. This has been recommended in the literature due to a remote possibility of ectopic pregnancy as a result of transperitoneal migration of embryo [85].

Microsurgical Fallopian tube transposition of the ipsilateral tube is recommended in the



Fig. 15.7 (a) Placental blood vessels seen on the fundus of rudimentary horn. (b) Gravid left rudimentary horn seen attached to the unicornuate uterus by a fibrous band [70]



Fig. 15.8 Ruptured cornual area (0.5 cm) of the uterus with exposure of underlying intact amnion membrane [82]

presence of a damaged contralateral tube [94]. Even a case of spontaneous cornual rupture of a primigravidauterus occurring at 21 weeks' gestation was described, who underwent a direct repair followed by a continuing pregnancy until 33 weeks gestation, and finally delivered a normal fetus successfully via Cesarean section [82]. It is vital to evaluate the type of rudimentary horn and possible presence of urological anomalies before embarking on the surgical excision, in order to avoid associated complications [85]; hence, the interval excision of the rudimentary horn after complete preoperative evaluation is recommended [93, 95].

15.2.5.3 Perioperative Considerations

The use of calf length sequential pneumatic compression stockings in this group of patients not only increases venous return but also prevents the risk of venous thromboembolism [96].

15.2.6 Prognosis

The mortality rate has reduced from 23 % at the turn of the twentieth century to 0.5 % today probably due to earlier intervention. Despite this reduction in mortality, prompt intervention is necessary to remove the horn [97] and the ipsilateral Fallopian tube [83] if a diagnosis of pregnancy in rudimentary horn is made.

15.3 Abdominal Pregnancy

15.3.1 Classification

Abdominal pregnancies can be classified as *primary* when fertilization takes place outside the uterine adnexa or as *secondary* (thought to be more common) believed to result from undetected rupture of a tubal pregnancy. Primary peritoneal pregnancy can be clinically distinguished from secondary peritoneal pregnancy by *Studdiford's criteria* [98]:

- Normal tubes and ovaries with no evidence of recent or remote injury
- Absence of any evidence of a uteroperitoneal fistula
- Presence of pregnancy related exclusively to the peritoneal surface and early enough to eliminate the possibility of secondary implantation following a primary nidation in the tube

Implantation can occur anywhere in the abdomen including ligaments, liver, and spleen. Abdominal pregnancy is not strictly defined as *early* before which includes 12–28 weeks of gestation and *advanced* after that period.

15.3.2 Incidence

The incidence varies widely with geographical location, degree of antenatal attendance, level of medical care, and socioeconomic status [99]. It is believed that abdominal pregnancy is more common in developing countries probably because of the high frequency of pelvic inflammatory disease in these areas with suboptimal treatment [100, 101]. Heterotopic pregnancy is the coexistence of intrauterine extrauterine and pregnancies. Abdominal pregnancies make up a small percentage of ectopic pregnancies which are a common occurrence [102]. Moreover, 98 % of all extrauterine pregnancies are intratubal, 1 % is ovarian, and the rest are primary or secondary peritoneal implantations. Atrash et al. estimated in 1987 the incidence of abdominal pregnancy at 10.9/100,000 live births and 9.2/1,000 ectopic pregnancies in the United States [99] or between 1/3,000 and 1/8,000 deliveries in other studies [103, 104]. Ombelet et al. found an incidence of 1/402 pregnancies in developing countries and 1/10,000 pregnancies in developed countries [105]. Advanced abdominal pregnancy is rare and accounts for 1/25,000 pregnancies [106]. Recent estimated rate of occurrence of heterotopic pregnancy is 1/15,000 live births,

and the ectopic component is commonly tubal. Its incidence is increased in women undergoing assisted conception with superovulation, IVF-ET, and gamete intrafallopian transfer [107]. Incidence of heterotopic pregnancy has been reported as 1/8,000–1/30,000 in natural conception [108]. It may increase as high as 1 % with assisted reproductive techniques.

15.3.3 Risk Factors

Risk factors include a history of tubal pregnancies, pelvic inflammatory disease, tubal sterilization, and tubal infertility or tubal reconstructive surgery. Other women at risk include those who conceive despite the use of an intrauterine contraceptive device (IUCD) or progestagen-only contraceptive pills [109]. If none of the above risk factors is present, the undetected rupture of a tubal pregnancy is considered as case of heterotopic pregnancy. Cocaine abuse has been identified as a risk factor specific for abdominal pregnancy; the associated increase in risk may be up to 20-fold [110]. The first case of abdominal pregnancy after IVF was described in 1988 [111]. Mechanisms discussed for abdominal pregnancy during IVF are [112]:

- Uterine perforation during the transfer
- Spontaneous intra-abdominal fertilization
- Microfistula at the interstitial portion of the uterus

15.3.4 Clinical Presentation

Diagnosis of heterotopic pregnancy is a challenge not only for the obstetricians but also for other physicians who are following or treating the patient. Clinical findings are extremely variable, and the preoperative diagnosis is unsuspected in up to 60 % of cases [113]. Spontaneous progression of undetected IUP from the time of surgical management of acute or subacute ruptured ectopic pregnancy on postoperative followup is rare. On the contrary, spontaneous abortion of an IUP has followed ectopic rupture [114]. Early diagnosis depends on the clinician having a high index of suspicion. Reece et al. defined four common symptoms and findings [114]:

- Abdominal pain
- Adnexal mass
- · Peritoneal irritation
- Increase in the size of the uterus

Frequent signs and symptoms include crampy abdominal pain, vaginal spotting or hemorrhage, nausea, vomiting, malaise, and painful fetal movement [103, 104, 113, 115]. The most common physical findings are abdominal tenderness, an abnormal fetal position, and displacement of the cervix. Tal et al. reported abdominal pain in 83 % and abdominal tenderness with hypovolemic shock in 13 % of the heterotopic pregnancy cases and vaginal bleeding in half of the patients. Finding of vaginal bleeding that can be concurrent in ectopic pregnancies is rarely seen in heterotopic pregnancies on account of intact endometrium of IUP [116].

15.3.5 Diagnosis

15.3.5.1 Laboratory Findings

Laboratory tests such as abnormally increasing β HCG are not sufficiently reliable on their own to make a diagnosis, as are signs and symptoms such as abdominal pain and tenderness, persistent transverse or oblique lie, and palpable fetal parts [102]. Quantitative measurements of serum β HCG levels are of no use, because the IUP will be producing normal and increasing levels of serum β HCG [117]. The absence of uterine contractions during oxytocin challenge testing is highly suggestive of abdominal pregnancy [115].

15.3.5.2 Ultrasound

Transabdominal ultrasound (Figs. 15.9 and 15.10), when coupled with clinical evaluation, has approximately 50–75 % success rate [102]. Guidelines have been provided for the use of ultrasound to diagnose abdominal pregnancy (Figs. 15.9 and 15.10) [119, 120]:

 Demonstration of a fetus in a gestational sac outside the uterus or the depiction of an abdominal or pelvic mass identifiable as the uterus separate from the fetus



Fig 15.9 Abdominal ultrasound: pregnancy developing outside of the uterus [118]



Fig. 15.10 Abdominal pregnancy: live fetus at 17 weeks with normal amniotic fluid [118]

- Failure to see a uterine wall between the fetus and urinary bladder
- Recognition of a close approximation of the fetus to the material abdominal wall
- Localization of the placenta outside the confines of the uterine cavity

The most frequent and reliable finding was separation of the uterus from the fetus (90 %). Extrauterine placenta (75 %) and oligohydramnios (45 %) were the next in frequency. Other features such as fetal parts close to the maternal abdominal wall (25 %), failure to visualize myometrium between the fetus or placenta and maternal bladder (15%), abnormal fetal lie (25%), poor visualization



Fig. 15.11 MRI showing abdominal pregnancy: placenta is inserted on the posterior wall of the uterus [118]

of the placenta (25 %), and maternal bowel gas impeding fetal visualization (25 %) were noted [120]. To establish the diagnosis, clear identification of the empty uterus as a separate structure is important. This can be accomplished by giving close attention to the lower pelvis to ensure that there is continuity between normally appearing vaginal and endometrial echoes. Also, false-positive diagnoses must be avoided. Findings that mimic abdominal pregnancy include pregnancy in a bicornuate uterus, pedunculated uterine fibroids associated with a gravid uterus, and even an early normal pregnancy in a sharply retroflexed or anteflexed uterus.

15.3.5.3 Magnetic Resonance Imaging

An MRI scan can also be used to confirm the diagnosis of abdominal pregnancy showing the same characteristics as abdominal ultrasound (Fig. 15.11).

15.3.6 Treatment

For the management of abdominal pregnancy, factors such as maternal hemodynamic status, fetal congenital abnormality, fetal viability,



Fig. 15.12 Laparoscopic findings of a reddish and edematous mass on the left infundibulopelvic ligament of early abdominal pregnancy [122]

gestational age at presentation, and the availability of neonatal facilities should be considered. If the fetus is dead, surgical intervention is generally indicated owing to the risk of infection and disseminated intravascular coagulation. Various clinicians, however, recommend a period of observation of 3–8 weeks to allow atrophy of placental vessels [121]. If the diagnosis is uncertain and ectopic/abdominal pregnancy suspected, laparoscopy can be both diagnostic and therapeutic (Fig. 15.12).

15.3.6.1 Conservative Therapy

In the management of abdominal pregnancy with an embryo, treatment with methotrexate does not seem to be effective [123], but it could be added to surgical treatment [124]. Preoperative methotrexate treatment to minimize blood loss during surgery can facilitate maximal placental removal and has been described for abdominal pregnancy by Worley et al. [125]. Because of the risks of placental separation, most advise surgical intervention as soon as the diagnosis of abdominal pregnancy is confirmed, regardless of the fetal condition [99]. However, in some circumstances, it could be possible to await fetal maturity.

>20 Weeks' Gestation

If a conservative approach is to be considered with a diagnosis of abdominal pregnancy at >20 weeks' gestation, the following prerequisites have been proposed [126, 127]:

- Absence of fetal malformation
- Absence of maternal or fetal decompensation
- Continued surveillance of fetal well-being
- Placental implantation low in the abdomen, far away from the liver or spleen
- Adequate amniotic fluid
- Continuous hospitalization in an appropriate facility
- Informed consent from the patient

Maternal surveillance comprises physical examinations, serial ultrasound assessments, measurement of fetal growth, and daily fetal heart rate monitoring. Laparotomy can be planned for 34 weeks' gestation in the absence of complication.

<20 Weeks' Gestation

When the diagnosis is established before 20 weeks, continuing the pregnancy should be exceptional. The importance of informed consent is paramount [124].

15.3.6.2 Surgical Therapy

If the fetus is alive, laparotomy should be performed (Fig. 15.13), regardless of gestational age or fetal condition [100]. The reason is mainly based on the unpredictability of placental separation and consequential massive hemorrhage.

Perioperative Embolization

Nevertheless, removal of an abdominal pregnancy by laparoscopy after embolization has been described [128]. Embolization of the placental vascular supply can be performed before surgery to minimize blood loss, during surgery to facilitate maximal placental removal [128–130], and after surgery in case of postoperative hemorrhage



Fig. 15.13 Delivery of the fetus during abdominal pregnancy with the placenta was meticulously separated (which separation during pregnancy caused hemoperitoneum) [109]

[131]. Although no consensus regarding the treatment of the placenta in abdominal pregnancy has been established, most authors advocate leaving the placenta in situ unless the surgeon can be confidently assured that the entire blood supply to the placental bed can be surgically ligated without loss of excessive amounts of blood and the need for extensive blood replacement therapy. Preoperatively, the primary task of the angiographer is to identify all sources of blood supply to the placenta (Fig. 15.14) and to embolize vessels that could be difficult to ligate, such as the hypogastric artery.

Routine angiographic evaluation should include abdominal aortography with renal evaluation, selective celiac and superior mesenteric arteriography, and selective internal iliac arteriography. If embolization is not performed preoperatively, it can be performed postoperatively with the same technique in the presence of persistent bleeding.

Surgical Procedure

Laparotomy should be performed through a midline incision [102]. It is advisable to make the incision in the amniotic sac as far as possible



Fig. 15.14 Catheterization of the right ovarian artery, which was supplying the placenta in abdominal pregnancy [118]

from the placental attachment and large enough to extricate the fetus without trauma and to permit the subsequent drainage of amniotic fluid [127]. Because of the high risk of hemorrhage, it is preferable to leave the placenta in place by ligating the umbilical cord at its base. There is no effective method of controlling bleeding in the placental bed by clamping or cautery. Prolonged pressure, hot packs, and topical thrombincontaining compresses have been used with variable success. Use of temporary aortic compression or an abdominal balloon pressure pack in the pelvis can be lifesaving [127]. All efforts should be made to avoid leaving a drainage tube in place, as this increases the risk of abscess formation and septicemia [132]. Nevertheless, it may be advisable to remove the placenta if its blood supply can be secured, if the diagnosis is made early in pregnancy, or in cases with fetal demise of more than 4 weeks' duration [133]. In these
circumstances, removing the placenta has been followed by fewer complications, less need for repeat surgery, and fewer repeat hospitalizations [134, 135]. In fact, placental removal has been associated with low morbidity but high mortality [136]. In cases where placental implantation has occurred in vascular areas such as the mesentery and vital organs, it has been recommended that the placenta should be left in situ, because surgical excision can result in uncontrollable and lifethreatening hemorrhage [137]. If discovery is not made until attempted Cesarean delivery, even then a safer alternative would be to defer delivery if possible, close the abdominal incision, and transfer the woman to an appropriate hospital. This could be done even after the delivery of the fetus or neonate with the placenta left in situ if

Postoperative Management

there was no bleeding [125].

Patients should remain in intensive care for 24–72 h postoperatively. Complications may continue to occur for several weeks. A retained placenta can persist in situ for a number of weeks and has remained detectable for as long as 5 years [127].

Methotrexate can be used in the postoperative period to expedite absorption of the placenta. However, its use is controversial. It might increase infectious complications because of rapid tissue necrosis, but some authors argue for complete regression of the placenta. Methotrexate as a folate antagonist causes acute intracellular deficiency of these folate coenzymes, thus affecting synthesis of DNA especially in rapidly multiplying cells. Methotrexate acts on rapidly dividing cells, and it is likely to have limited effects on the mature placenta with its limited proliferative activity. With or without its utilization, the retained placenta will frequently undergo suppuration and require surgical removal [128, 138]. Risks of secondary hemorrhage could be diminished while keeping the infection risk low. A case of placental infusion with methotrexate via the umbilical arteries has also been described [139]. Its use preoperatively, or alternatively the use of actinomycin D, has been proposed to destroy trophoblastic activity in cases with an established fetal death [140].

15.3.7 Prognosis

15.3.7.1 Maternal Outcome

Abdominal pregnancy poses a serious threat to the survival of equally the mother and the fetus. Hence, it is vital that the diagnosis is made early in the pregnancy. Maternal mortality ranges 6–30 % [103, 104, 127]. This is principally because of the risk of massive hemorrhage from incomplete or entire placental separation. The placenta can be attached to the uterine wall, bowel, mesentery, liver, spleen, bladder, and ligaments, which can separate at anytime during pregnancy leading to heavy blood loss.

15.3.7.2 Fetal Outcome

The fetal outcome tends to be poorer than the mother's with perinatal mortality in range 40–95 % [126, 141]. Fetal abnormalities (congenital malformations) range 20–40 %, mostly because of associated oligohydramnios [142]. However, with advanced pregnancy and if the fetus is surrounded by a normal volume of amniotic fluid, fetal outcome tends to be better [127].

References

- Centers for Disease Control. Ectopic pregnancy surveillance in the United States, 1970–1987. Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 1990;39:9–17.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Ectopic pregnancy – United States, 1990–1992. Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 1995;44:46–8.
- Luciano A, Roy G, Solima E. Ectopic pregnancy: from surgical to medical management. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2001;943:235–54.
- Creanga AA, Shapiro-Mendoza CK, Bish CL, et al. Trends in ectopic pregnancy mortality in the United States: 1980–2007. Obstet Gynecol. 2011;117: 837–43.
- Murray H, Baakdah H, Bardell T, Tulandi T. Diagnosis and treatment of ectopic pregnancy. CMAJ. 2005;173: 905–12.
- Cagnacci A, Landi S, Volpe A. Rhythmic variation in the rate of ectopic pregnancy throughout the year. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1999;180:1067–71.
- Ling FW, Stovall TG. Update on the diagnosis and management of ectopic pregnancy. In: Advances in obstetrics and gynecology. Chicago: Mosby Year Book Inc; 1994. p. 55–83.
- DeCherney AH. Ectopic pregnancy. Rockford: Aspen Publishers; 1986. p. 1–81. 89, 103.

- Weinstein L, Morris MB, Dotters D, Christian CD. Ectopic pregnancy, a new surgical epidemic. Obstet Gynecol. 1983;61:698–701.
- Bouyer J, Coste J, Fernandez H, et al. Sites of ectopic pregnancy: a 10 year population-based study of 1800 cases. Hum Reprod. 2002;17:3224–30.
- Shaw JL, Dey SK, Critchley HO, Horne AW. Current knowledge of the aetiology of human tubal ectopic pregnancy. Hum Reprod Update. 2010;16:432–44.
- Spiegelberg O. Zur Casuistik den Ovarial-Schwangenschaft. Arch Gynaekol. 1878;13:73.
- Zhang J, Li F, Sheng Q. Full-term abdominal pregnancy: a case report and review of the literature. Gynecol Obstet Invest. 2008;65:139–41.
- Kemmann E, Trout S, Garcia A. Can we predict patients at risk for persistent ectopic pregnancy after laparoscopic salpingotomy? J Am Assoc Gynecol Laparosc. 1994;1:122–6.
- Poppe WA, Vandenbussche N. Postoperative day 3 serum human chorionic gonadotropin decline as a predictor of persistent ectopic pregnancy after linear salpingotomy. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2001;99:249–52.
- Lurie S. The history of the diagnosis and treatment of ectopic pregnancy: a medical adventure. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 1992;43:1–7.
- Eastman NJ. Williams obstetrics. 10th ed. New York: Appleton, Century, Crofts; 1950.
- Beacham WD. Progress in gynecology. New York: Grune & Stratton; 1950. p. 370–1.
- Eden TW. On the importance of pain and haemorrhage as symptoms of extrauterine gestation. Br Med J. 1909;1:940–3.
- Harris S, Naina HV. Cullen's sign revisited. Am J Med. 2008;121:682–3.
- Cullen TS. A new sign in ruptured extrauterine pregnancy. Am J Obstet. 1918;78:457.
- Meyers MA, Feldberg MA, Oliphant M. Grey Turner's sign and Cullen's sign in acute pancreatitis. Gastrointest Radiol. 1989;14:31–7.
- Mabin TA, Gelfand M. Cullen's sign, a feature of liver disease. Br Med J. 1974;1:493–4.
- Dart RG, Kaplan B, Varaklis K. Predictive value of history and physical examination in patients with suspected ectopic pregnancy. Ann Emerg Med. 1999; 33:283–90.
- Tilden F, Powers R. Ectopic pregnancy: avoiding missed diagnosis and reducing morbidity. Emerg Med Rep. 1996;17:199–206.
- Bailey LE, Finley RK, Miller SF, Jones LM. Acute appendicitis during pregnancy. Am Surgeon. 1986;52: 218–21.
- Weckstein L. Current perspective on ectopic pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1985;40:259–72.
- Cartwright PS. Diagnosis of ectopic pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am. 1991;18:19–37.
- Stovall TG. Diagnosis and surgery for ectopic pregnancy. In: Mann WI, Stovall TG, editors. Gynecologic surgery. New York: Churchill Livingstone; 1996. p. 592.

- Bree RL, Edwards M, Bohm VM, et al. Transvaginal sonography in the evaluation of normal early pregnancy with hCG level. Am J Roentgenol. 1989;53: 75–9.
- Snyder HS. Lack of tachycardic response to hypotension with ruptured ectopic pregnancy. Ann J Emerg Med. 1990;8:23–6.
- Aaryya B, Tymms DJ. Ruptured ectopic pregnancy presenting as hyperglycemia. Int J Clin Pract. 2000; 54:409–10.
- 33. Verhaegen J, Gallos ID, van Mello NM, et al. Accuracy of single progesterone test to predict early pregnancy outcome in women with pain or bleeding: meta-analysis of cohort studies. Br Med J. 2012;345:e6077.
- Romero R, Kadar N, Castro D, et al. The value of adnexal sonographic findings in the diagnosis of ectopic pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1988;158: 52–5.
- 35. Ghi T, Banfi A, Marconi R, et al. Three-dimensional sonographic diagnosis of ovarian pregnancy. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2005;26:102–4.
- Pham H, Lin EC. Adnexal ring of ectopic pregnancy detected by contrast-enhanced CT. Abdom Imaging. 2007;32:56–8.
- Furlan A, Fakhran S, Federle MP. Spontaneous abdominal hemorrhage: causes, CT findings, and clinical implications. Am J Roentgenol. 2009;193:1077–87.
- Vermesh M, Graczykowski JW, Sauer MV. Reevaluation of the role of culdocentesis in the management of ectopic pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1990;162:411–3.
- 39. www.thenewjerseyectopicpregnancycenter.com/ p_ruptured_ampullary_0202.php
- Bagga R, Suri V, Verma P, et al. Failed medical management in ovarian pregnancy despite favorable prognostic factors – a case report. Med Gen Med. 2006; 8:35.
- Hope R. The differential diagnosis of ectopic pregnancy by peritoneoscopy. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1937; 64:229–34.
- Hallatt JG. Primary ovarian pregnancy: a report of twenty-five cases. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1982;143: 55–60.
- Harbert WW. A case of extra uterine pregnancy. West J Med Surg. 1849;3:110.
- 44. Tait RL. Five cases of extrauterine pregnancy operated upon at the time of rupture. Br Med J. 1884;1: 1250–5.
- Tait RL. Lectures on ectopic pregnancy and pelvic haematocele. Birmingham: Engl J Printing Works; 1888. p. 23–5.
- Hartman H. Gynecological operation including nonoperative treatment and minor gynecology. Philadelphia: P. Blakiston's Son & Co; 1913. p. 460–4.
- Speroff L, Glass RH, Kase NG. Ectopic pregnancy. Clinical gynecologic endocrinology and infertility. 6th ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 1999.
- DeCherney AH, Jones EE. Ectopic pregnancy. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 1985;28:365–74.

- Nelson LM, Margara RA, Winston RML. Primary and secondary closure of ampullary salpingostomy compared in the rabbit. Fertil Steril. 1986;45:292–5.
- Vancaillie TG. Salpingectomy. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am. 1991;18:111–22.
- Ory SJ, Nnadi E, Herrmann R, et al. Fertility after ectopic pregnancy. Fertil Steril. 1993;60:231–5.
- Shapiro HI, Adler DH. Excision of an ectopic pregnancy through the laparoscope. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1973;117:290–1.
- Bruhat MA, Manhes H, Mage G, Pouly JL. Treatment of ectopic pregnancy by means of laparoscopy. Fertil Steril. 1980;33:411–4.
- DeCherney AH, Maheaux R, Naftolin F. Salpingostomy for ectopic pregnancy in the sole patent oviduct: reproductive outcome. Fertil Steril. 1982; 37:619–22.
- 55. Ling FW, Stovall TG. Update on the management of ectopic pregnancy. Adv Obstet Gynecol. 1994;1:57.
- Thorburn J, Philipson M, Lindblom B. Fertility after ectopic pregnancy in relation to background factors and surgical treatment. Fertil Steril. 1988;49:595–601.
- Hajenius PJ, Mol F, Mol BW et al. Interventions for tubal ectopic pregnancy. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2007;(1):CD000324
- Mol F, van Mello NM. Salpingotomy versus salpingectomy in women with tubal ectopic pregnancy, a randomised controlled trial. Hum Reprod. 2012;27 Suppl 2:ii73–4.
- Mol BW, Matthijsse HC, Tinga DJ, et al. Fertility after conservative and radical surgery for tubal pregnancy. Hum Reprod. 1998;13:1804–9.
- Bouyer J, Job-Spira N, Pouly JL, et al. Fertility following radical, conservative-surgical or medical treatment for tubal pregnancy: a population-based study. Br J Obstet Gynecol. 2000;107:714–21.
- Bello GV, Schonholz D, Moshirpur J, et al. Combined pregnancy: the Mount Sinai experience. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1986;41:603–13.
- Centers for Disease Control. Ectopic pregnancy in the United States 1988–89. Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 1992;41.
- Nahum GG. Rudimentary uterine horn pregnancy. The 20th-century worldwide experience of 588 cases. J Reprod Med. 2002;47:151–63.
- 64. Jayasinghe Y, Rane A, Stalewski H, Grover S. The presentation and early diagnosis of the rudimentary uterine horn. Obstet Gynecol. 2005;105:1456–7.
- O'Leary JL, O'Leary JA. Rudimentary horn pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 1963;22:371–5.
- Johansen K. Pregnancy in a rudimentary horn. Obstet Gynecol. 1983;61:565–7.
- Gagnon AL, Galerneau F, Williams K. Twin pregnancy with one fetus in a rudimentary horn: a case report of a surviving twin. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1998;105:1326–8.
- Holden R, Hart P. First-trimester rudimentary horn pregnancy: prerupture ultrasound diagnosis. Obstet Gynecol. 1983;61:56S–8.

- Heinonen PK, Aro P. Rupture of pregnant noncommunicating uterine horn with fetal salvage. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 1988;27:261–5.
- Jain R, Gami N, Puri M, Trivedi S. A rare case of intact rudimentary horn pregnancy presenting as hemoperitoneum. J Hum Reprod Sci. 2010;3:113–5.
- Rolen AC, Choquette AJ, Aemmens JP. Rudimentary uterine horn: obstetric and gynecologic complications. Obstet Gynecol. 1966;68:224–30.
- Pal K, Majumdar S, Mukhopadhyay S. Rupture of rudimentary uterine horn pregnancy at 37 weeks gestation with fetal survival. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2006;274:325–6.
- Oral B, Güney M, Özsoy M, Sönal S. Placenta accreta associated with a ruptured pregnant rudimentary uterine horn: case report and review of the literature. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2001;265:100–2.
- Fedele L, Bianchi S, Tozzi L, et al. Fertility in women with unicornuate uterus. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1995;102:1007–9.
- Mavrelos D, Sawyer E, Helmy S, et al. Ultrasound diagnosis of ectopic pregnancy in the non-communicating horn of a unicornuate uterus (cornual pregnancy). Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2007;30:765–70.
- Jurkovic D, Gruboeck K, Tailor A, Nicolaides KH. Ultrasound screening for congenital uterine anomalies. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1997;104:1320–1.
- Nishi H, Funayama H, Fukumine N. Rupture of pregnant noncommunicating rudimentary uterine horn with fetal salvage: a case report. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2003;268:224–6.
- Salim R, Woelfer B, Backos M, et al. Reproducibility of three-dimensional ultrasound diagnosis of congenital uterine anomalies. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2003;21:578–82.
- Raga F, Bonilla-Musoles F, Blanes J, Osborne NG. Congenital Müllerian anomalies: diagnostic accuracy of three-dimensional ultrasound. Fertil Steril. 1996; 65:523–8.
- Jurkovic D, Geipel A, Gruboeck K, et al. Threedimensional ultrasound for the assessment of uterine anatomy and detection of congenital anomalies: comparison with hysterosalpingography and two-dimensional ultrasonography. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 1995;5: 233–7.
- Leyendecker JR, Gorengaut V, Brown JJ. MR imaging of maternal diseases of the abdomen and pelvis during pregnancy and the immediate postpartum period. Radiographics. 2004;24:1301–16.
- Wang PH, Chao HT, Too LL, Yuan CC. Primary repair of cornual rupture occurring at 21 weeks gestation and successful pregnancy outcome. Hum Reprod. 1999;14:1894–5.
- Dicker D, Nitke S, Shoenfeld A, et al. Laparoscopic management of rudimentary horn pregnancy. Hum Reprod. 1998;13:2643–4.
- Dulemba J, Midgett W, Freeman M. Laparoscopic management of a rudimentary horn pregnancy. J Am Assoc Gynecol Laparosc. 1996;3:627–30.

- Falcone T, Gidwani G, Paraiso M, et al. Anatomical variation in the rudimentary horns of a unicornuate uterus: implications for laparoscopic surgery. Hum Reprod. 1997;12:263–5.
- Park JK, Dominguez CE. Combined medical and surgical management of rudimentary uterine horn pregnancy. JSLS. 2007;11:119–22.
- Sonmezer M, Taskin S, Atabekoglu C, et al. Laparoscopic management of rudimentary uterine horn pregnancy: case report and literature review. JSLS. 2006;10:396–9.
- Carson SA, Buster JE. Ectopic pregnancy. N Engl J Med. 1993;329:1174–81.
- Maruri F, Azziz R. Laparoscopic surgery for ectopic pregnancies: technology assessment and public health implications. Fertil Steril. 1993;59:487–98.
- Lazenby GB, Huang C, Rahall AM, Fogelson NS. Pregnancy termination via laparotomy in a woman with bicornuate uterus. Contraception. 2007;75: 241–3.
- Panayotidis C, Abdel-Fattah M, Leggott M. Rupture of rudimentary uterine horn of a unicornuate uterus at 15 weeks' gestation. J Obstet Gynaecol. 2004;24: 323–4.
- Samuels TA, Awonuga A. Second-trimester rudimentary uterine horn pregnancy: rupture after labor induction with misoprostol. Obstet Gynecol. 2005; 106:1160–2.
- 93. Shahid A, Olowu O, Kandasamy G, et al. Laparoscopic management of a 16-week ruptured rudimentary horn pregnancy: a case and literature review. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2010;282:121–5.
- Goldberg JM, Friedman CI. Microsurgical fallopian tube transposition with subsequent term pregnancy. Fertil Steril. 1988;50:660–1.
- Cutner A, Saridogan E, Hart R, et al. Laparoscopic management of pregnancies occurring in noncommunicating accessory uterine horns. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2004;113:106–9.
- Soriano D, Yefet Y, Oelsner G, et al. Operative laparoscopy for management of ectopic pregnancy in patients with hypovolemic shock. J Am Assoc Gynecol Laparosc. 1997;4:363–7.
- Heinonen PK. Unicornuate uterus and rudimentary horn. Fertil Steril. 1997;68:224–30.
- Studdiford WE. Primary peritoneal pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1942;44:487–91.
- Atrash HK, Friede A, Hogue CJ. Abdominal pregnancy in the United States: frequency and maternal mortality. Obstet Gynecol. 1987;69:333–7.
- Maas DA, Slabber CF. Diagnosis and treatment of advanced extra-uterine pregnancy. S Afr Med J. 1975;49:2007–10.
- 101. Riethmuller D, Courtois L, Maillet R, Schaal JP. Ectopic pregnancy management: cervical and abdominal pregnancies. J Gynecol Obstet Biol Reprod (Paris). 2003;32(7 Suppl):S101–8.
- Costa SD, Presley J, Bastert G. Advanced abdominal pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1991;46:515–25.

- 103. Beacham WD, Hernquist WC, Beacham DW, et al. Abdominal pregnancy at Charity Hospital in New Orleans. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1962;84: 1257–70.
- 104. Stratford JC, Ragan WD. Abdominal pregnancy: review of current management. Obstet Gynecol. 1977;50:548–52.
- 105. Ombelet W, Vendermerve JV, Van Assche FA. Advanced extrauterine pregnancy: description of 38 cases with literature survey. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1988;43:386–97.
- 106. Lastra A, Ruiz Bedoya JA, Jiménez Balderas EA. Abdominal pregnancy with fetal survival. A report of 2 cases. Ginecol Obstet Mex. 1993;61:348–50.
- 107. Selo-Ojeme DO, GoodFellow CF. Simultaneous intrauterine and ovarian pregnancy following treatment with clomiphene citrate. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2002;266:232–4.
- 108. Ceci O, Caradonna F, Loizzi P, et al. Ultrasound diagnosis of heterotopic pregnancy with viable fetuses. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 1993;52: 229–31.
- 109. Tutuncu L, Mungen E, Muhcu M, et al. Does previous Cesarean delivery increase the risk of ectopic pregnancy? Perinatal J. 2005;13:105–9.
- 110. Audain L, Brown WE, Smith DM, Clark JF. Cocaine use as a risk factor for abdominal pregnancy. J Natl Med Assoc. 1998;90:277–83.
- 111. Oehninger S, Kreiner D, Bass MJ, Rosenwaks Z. Abdominal pregnancy after in vitro fertilization and embryo transfer. Obstet Gynecol. 1988;72: 499–502.
- 112. Kalchman GG, Meltzer RM. Interstitial pregnancy following homolateral salpingectomy: report of 2 cases and review of the literature. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1966;96:1139–43.
- 113. Aahman MS, Al-Suleiman SA, Aahman J, Al-Sibai MH. Advanced abdominal pregnancy: observations in 10 cases. Obstet Gynecol. 1981;59:366–72.
- 114. Storeide O, Veholmen M, Eide M, et al. The incidence of ectopic pregnancy in Hordaland County, Norway 1976-1993. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1997;76:345–9.
- 115. Delke I, Vendiano WP, Tawcer ML. Abdominal pregnancy: review of current management and addition of 10 cases. Obstet Gynecol. 1982;60:200–3.
- Jacobson A, Galen D. Heterotopic pregnancies and IVF. Fertil Steril. 1990;54:179–80.
- 117. Dündar O, Tütüncü L, Müngen E, et al. Heterotopic pregnancy: tubal ectopic pregnancy and monochorionic monoamniotic twin pregnancy: a case report. Perinatal J. 2006;14:96–100.
- 118. Bertrand G, Le Ray C, Simard-Emond L, et al. Imaging in the management of abdominal pregnancy: a case report and review of the literature. J Obstet Gynaecol Can. 2009;31:57–62.
- Allibone GW, Fagan CJ, Porter SC. The sonographic features of intra-abdominal pregnancy. J Clin Ultrasound. 1981;9:383–7.

- Stanley JH, Horger 3rd EO, et al. Sonographic findings in abdominal pregnancy. Am J Roentgenol. 1986;147: 1043–6.
- 121. Meinert J. Advanced ectopic pregnancy including combined ectopic and intrauterine pregnancy. Geburtshilfe Frauenheikd. 1981;41:490–5.
- 122. Koo HS, Bae JY, Kang IS, et al. Laparoscopic management of early primary peritoneal pregnancy: a case report. Clin Exp Reprod Med. 2011;38:109–14.
- 123. Zinger M, Rosenfeld D. Failed treatment of abdominal pregnancy with methotrexate. A case report. J Reprod Med. 2001;46:392–4.
- 124. Beddock R, Naepels P, Gondry C, et al. Diagnosis and current concepts of management of advanced abdominal pregnancy. Gynecol Obstet Fertil. 2004; 32:55–61.
- Worley KC, Hnat MD, Cunningham FG. Advanced extra uterine pregnancy: diagnostic and therapeutic challenges. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2008;198:297.e1–7.
- 126. Ang LP, Tan AC, Yeo SH. Abdominal pregnancy: a case report and literature review. Singapore Med J. 2000;41:454–7.
- 127. Martin Jr JN, McCaul IVJF. Emergent management of abdominal pregnancy. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 1990;33:438–47.
- Rahaman J, Berkowitz R, Mitty H, et al. Minimally invasive management of an advanced abdominal pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 2004;103(5 Pt 2):1064–8.
- 129. Cardosi RJ, Nackley AC, Londono J, Hoffman MS. Embolization for advanced abdominal pregnancy with a retained placenta. A case report. J Reprod Med. 2002;47:861–3.
- Kerr A, Trambert J, Mikhail M, et al. Preoperative transcatheter embolization of abdominal pregnancy: report of three cases. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 1993;4:733–5.
- 131. Kivikoski AI, Martin C, Weyman P, et al. Angiographic arterial embolization to control

hemorrhage in abdominal pregnancy: a case report. Obstet Gynecol. 1988;71(3 Pt 2):456–9.

- 132. Ludwig M, Kaisi M, Bauer O, Diedrich K. The forgotten child-a case of heterotopic, intra-abdominal and intrauterine pregnancy carried to term. Hum Reprod. 1999;14:1372–4.
- 133. Martin Jr JN, Sessums JK, Martin RW, et al. Abdominal pregnancy: current concepts of management. Obstet Gynecol. 1988;71:549–57.
- 134. Hreshchyshyn MM, Bogen B, Loughran CH. What is the actual present-day management of the placenta in late abdominal pregnancy? Analysis of 101 cases. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1961;81:302–17.
- 135. Ayinde OA, Aimakhu CO, Adeyanju OA, Omigbodun AO. Abdominal pregnancy at the University College Hospital, Ibadan: a ten-year review. Afr J Reprod Health. 2005;9:123–7.
- 136. Clark JF, Jones SA. Advanced ectopic pregnancy. J Reprod Med. 1975;14:30–3.
- 137. Hallatt JG, Grove JA. Abdominal pregnancy: a study of twenty-one consecutive cases. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1985;152:444–8.
- Rahman MS, Al-Suleiman SA, Rahman J, Al-Sibai MH. Advanced abdominal pregnancy. Observations in 10 cases. Obstet Gynecol. 1982;59:366–72.
- 139. St Clair JT, DA Jr W, Fish SA. Methotrexate in abdominal pregnancy. J Am Med Assoc. 1969;208: 529–31.
- 140. Lathrop JC, Bowles GE. Methotrexate in abdominal pregnancy. Report of a case. Obstet Gynecol. 1968; 32:81–5.
- 141. Tan KL, Goon SM, Wee JH. The pediatric aspect of advanced abdominal pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol Br Commonw. 1969;76:1021–8.
- 142. Tan KL, Goon SM, Wee JH. The pediatric aspects of advanced abdominal pregnancy. J Obstet Gynecol Br Commonw. 1971;78:1444–6.

Spontaneous Uterine Rupture

16

16.1 History

In James Dowling Trask's (1821-1883, one of the founders of the American Gynecologic Society) monograph on rupture of the uterus, 303 cases are recorded from 1700 to 1848; of these, only 38 are classified as ruptures during pregnancy, the others being cases of rupture during labor. On a careful examination of the notes in each of these 38 cases, it appears that the number must be considerably reduced - first, elimination of cases where the evidence that they were really cases of rupture of the uterus and not some other condition, for instance, abdominal extrauterine pregnancy and, second, by removing those cases which were really cases of premature labor, the pregnancy having advanced nearly to term. When this reduction has been made, there remain 14 cases [1]. Lustgarten quoted one case in the British and Foreign Medico-Chirurgical Review, one in the Glasgow Medical Journal in 1861, and 17 cases by Lewers in 1887 [2]. Nevertheless, in 1903, Baisch was able to record 37 instances of nontraumatic uterine rupture which occurred in the first 6 months of pregnancy [3].

16.2 Incidence

16.2.1 Developed/Undeveloped Country

Rupture of the uterus of pregnant women is one of the most serious obstetric complications. In spite of the recent advances in modern obstetric practice, it remains a life-threatening complication of pregnancy and labor especially in the developing world [4]. Table 16.1 shows the incidence rate differences between countries:

The problem with true incidence rates especially in Africa is that registration of births occurring at home is incomplete, although it is our impression that the number of patients who deliver at home and only seek medical attention when problems occur is decreasing. Also, a number of maternal deaths occur in the rural areas before hospital admission. More importantly, patients are transferred from peripheral hospitals and clinics, where the numbers of deliveries are unknown. Recent reports suggest that the incidence particularly of a spontaneous rupture may be on the increase in industrialized countries [39]. Widespread antenatal care and hospital deliveries made the maternal and fetal morbidity and mortality rather low.

16.2.2 Decade Dependency

Incidence is decade dependent. Incidence of uterine rupture in the United States between 1967 and 1978 was 1/1,000–1/1,500 deliveries, but spontaneous ruptures accounted for 25 % of the total and only 17 % of these occurred before the onset of labor [40]. After two decades, the incidences of spontaneous rupture of the unscarred uterus ranged from 1/8,000 to 1/15,000 deliveries [41]. The incidence is not strictly decade dependent, but due to the rarity of the spontaneous

Country	Incidence
Ethiopia [5, 6]	1/38-1/175
Pakistan [7]	1/100
Nigeria (rural) [8]	1/112
Yemen [9]	1/159
Ibadan [10]	1/167
Guinea [11]	1/199
Uganda [12, 13]	1/93-1/200
Morocco [14]	1/222
Sudan [15]	1/246
Nigeria [16]	1/258
India [17, 18]	1/357–714
Lagos [19]	1/416
Kenya [20]	1/425
Libya [21]	1/585
Iraq (Basra) [22]	1/801
Turkey [23]	1/966
Saudi Arabia [24]	1/1,011
Nepal [25]	1/1,100
Australia [26]	1/1,163
Zimbabwe [27]	1/1,285
Republic of South Africa [28]	1/1,362
Trinidad [29]	1/1,500
Bahrain [30]	1/2,213
Tunis [31]	1/2,581
Kuwait [32, 33]	1/1,851-1/3,333
Canada [34]	1/3,333
Taiwan [35]	1/3,871
Ireland [36]	1/4,348
Qatar [37]	1/4,968-1/6,843
Singapore [38]	1/6,331
United States [39]	1/8,000-1/15,000

 Table 16.1 (Spontaneous) uterine rupture incidence

 rates across the world (in decreasing incidence)

uterine rupture, most studies have a study interval of around a decade to collect enough number of patients sufficient for the analysis and comparison. With the progress of medicine and knowledge of the risk factors, the incidence is decreasing (Fig. 16.1).

16.3 Risk Factors

Most cases of spontaneous uterine rupture in undeveloped/developing countries is due to rupture of the unscarred uterus secondary to neglected obstructed labor, while previous Cesarean section scar (scarred uterus) rupture is the most common cause in developed countries [43–45]. On the contrary, in developed countries, rupture of unscarred uterus is severalfold lower than that of scarred uterus involving 1/17,000–1/20,000 deliveries [46]. Schrinsky and Benson in 1978 classified causes of uterine rupture during pregnancy [40] and here is updated and expanded version (Table 16.2):

16.3.1 Scarred Uterus (Previous Cesarean Delivery)

Various reports have shown that previous Cesarean section is the most important predisposing factor for the occurrence of uterine rupture [4, 47, 48], and so-called scarred uterus (uterine scars from any type of operation) is present in up to 65 % of cases [24, 47–49]. The rate of Cesarean delivery has risen from 5 % in 1970 to 26 % in 2003 despite improvement in obstetric procedures such as classic Cesarean section, internal version, total breech exaction, etc. [50]. Relevant to this issue of vaginal birth after Cesarean section (VBAC) is that the overall rate in the United States increased from 3.4 % in 1980 to a peak of 28 % in 1996. Commensurate with this eightfold increase in the VBAC rate, reports of maternal and perinatal morbidity also increased, in particular with reference to uterine rupture. By 2007, the VBAC rate in the United States had fallen to 8.5 %. Not surprisingly, the Cesarean delivery rate also reached an all-time high of 32 % in 2007. In its most recent guidelines pertaining to VBAC in August 2010, the American Congress of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG) adopted the recommendation not to restrict women's access to VBAC [51]. This occurred after the National Institutes of Health Consensus Development Conference Panel reviewed the totality of the evidence concerning maternal and neonatal outcomes relating to VBAC in March 2010 [52]. The recurrence rate for uterine rupture is reported to be between 4.8 and 19 % with the highest rates of recurrence seen in women with a history of a ruptured upper uterine segment (classic scar). All studies recommend planned Cesarean delivery [53–55].

Fig. 16.1 Comparison between the total number of deliveries in 1970–1973 and 1980–1983 in relation to the rate of ruptured uterus per 1,000 deliveries in those years. (The numbers for 1983 are a multiplication of the first 6 months) (*R.U.* rupture of the uterus) [42]



16.3.1.1 Previous Classic Cesarean Delivery

Classic Cesarean delivery via vertical midline uterine incision is currently infrequently performed and account for 0.5 % of all births in the United States [56]. There is 11.5 % absolute risk of uterine rupture in women with classic vertical Cesarean scars who underwent an unplanned TOLAC [57]. For women who underwent repeat Cesarean section, the uterine rupture rate for women with prior classical uterine Cesarean scars was 0.64 %. All patients in that study underwent repeat Cesarean delivery, but a high rate of preterm labor resulted in 49 % of the patients being in labor at the time of their Cesarean delivery [56]. Landon et al. reported a 1.9 % absolute uterine rupture rate in women with a previous classic, inverted T, or Jincision that either presented in advanced labor or refused repeat Cesarean delivery [58]. These rates of frank uterine rupture in women with classic Cesarean deliveries are in contrast to the higher rates of 4-9 % that the ACOG had historically reported for women with these types of uterine scars [59]. However, there is a 9 % rate of asymptomatic uterine scar dehiscence observed [56]. This result suggests that disruptions of uterine scars might have been misclassified as true ruptures instead of dehiscences in previous studies; this error may explain the bulk of the discrepancy.

16.3.1.2 Previous Low-Vertical Cesarean Delivery

A meta-analysis demonstrated a 1.1 % absolute risk of symptomatic uterine rupture in women undergoing a TOLAC with a low-vertical Cesarean scar [58, 60-63]. Compared to women with low-transverse Cesarean scars, these data suggest no significantly increased risk of uterine rupture or adverse maternal and perinatal outcomes. Interpretation of these studies is hampered by inconsistencies in how high the lower uterine segment could be cut before it was considered a classic incision. Even when the lower uterine segment is already well developed as a result of active labor, a low-vertical incision of adequate length is often impossible to permit fetal delivery. Naef et al. arbitrarily defined a 2 cm extension into the upper segment as a classic extension, and the overall rate of uterine rupture was 0.62 %. This rate could be further divided as 1.15 % for women who underwent a TOLAC compared with no ruptures among women who underwent elective repeat Cesarean delivery [60].

16.3.1.3 Unknown Uterine Scar

In many instances, the type of incision used for a prior Cesarean delivery cannot be confirmed due to unavailability of the operative report. Under these circumstances, the assessment of
 Table 16.2
 Classification of causes of uterine rupture during pregnancy

- 1. Traumatic rupture
 - A. Instrumental
 - (i) Uterine sound or curette
 - (ii) Manual removal of placenta
 - (iii) Various tool for induction of legal or criminal abortion
 - B. Violence: direct or indirect
 - C. Obstetric
 - (i) Oxytocins, forceps (low, mid, failed), breech extraction
 - (ii) Intrauterine manipulation: internal version, forceps rotation, shoulder dystocia
 - (iii) Fundal pressure
 - (iv) Craniotomy (hydrocephalus)
 - (v) Neglect: cephalopelvic disproportion, transverse lie
- 2. Spontaneous (prior to or during labor) rupture
 - A. Previous uterine surgery
 - (i) Cesarean section (low segment vs. classical)
 - (ii) Myomectomy
 - (iii) Salpingectomy
 - (iv) Ventrofixation
 - (v) Curettage or manual removal of the placenta
 - B. No previous surgery
 - (i) Congenital uterine abnormality
 - (ii) Cornual pregnancy
 - (iii) Hydatidiform mole or chorioadenoma destruens
 - (iv) Placenta percreta
 - (v) Genetic susceptibility for rupture (Loeys-Dietz syndrome)
 - (vi) No apparent cause
- 3. Combinations

uterine rupture risk may sometimes be guided by the obstetric history to infer the most probable type of uterine scar. For example, a patient with a history of a preterm Cesarean delivery at 28 weeks' gestation has a much higher likelihood of having had a vertical uterine incision than a patient who underwent a Cesarean section for an indication of arrest of fetal descent at term. It has been argued that because most Cesarean deliveries in the United States are accomplished via low-transverse uterine incisions, the risk of uterine rupture for patients with an unknown scar is similar to that for women who have previously undergone a low-transverse hysterotomy. This logic depends on the high ratio of low-transverse to vertical incisions performed for Cesarean section, but it ignores the varying probability with which different types of uterine incisions are made under different obstetric circumstances. as well as differences that occur due to varying medical resources and the prevailing local practitioner practices in countries other than the United States (e.g., practices that occur in other countries, such as Mexico or Brazil). An estimated 20,000 African refugees enter the United States each year, 80 % from countries were upper uterine segment Cesarean delivery is not an uncommon practice. Immigration of African refugees to Europe is becoming increasingly common [64]. Nevertheless, the vast majority of Cesarean deliveries performed in the United States are accomplished via low-transverse uterine incisions.

In a small case-control study of 70 patients, no association was found between an unknown uterine scar and the risk of uterine rupture; however, given the rarity of uterine rupture, this study was vastly underpowered to detect such a difference [65]. Two additional, but similarly underpowered, case series have also reported comparable rates of uterine rupture and VBAC success in women with unknown uterine Cesarean delivery scars versus those with documented previous lowtransverse hysterotomies [66, 67]. The Maternal-Fetal Medicine Units Network Cesarean Delivery Registry reports a 0.5 % risk of uterine rupture for patients who underwent a TOLAC with an unknown uterine scar [58]. For cases in which there are one or two unknown prior uterine incisions, there is a single small, randomized, controlled trial by Grubb et al. that compared labor augmentation with oxytocin with no intervention in women with prior Cesarean deliveries involving either one or two unknown uterine incisions. Four uterine dehiscences and one uterine rupture occurred, all in the group that underwent labor augmentation [68].

16.3.1.4 Previous Low-Transverse Cesarean Delivery

The risk of uterine rupture after a low-transverse Cesarean delivery varies depending on whether patients undergo a TOLAC or an elective repeat Cesarean delivery and on whether labor is induced or spontaneous, as well as other factors. The vast majority of Cesarean deliveries in the United States are of the low-transverse type. For women who have had one previous Cesarean delivery, examining the various risk factors for uterine rupture is instructive. These absolute risks for uterine rupture are discussed below.

16.3.1.5 Previous Cesarean Delivery Without a Subsequent Trial of Labor

In a large study, the spontaneous uterine rupture rate among women with a single Cesarean delivery scar who underwent scheduled repeat Cesarean delivery without a TOL was 0.16 % [69]. This finding indicates that uteri with Cesarean scars have an intrinsic propensity for rupture that exceeds that of the unscarred organ during pregnancy, which is 0.012 % (OR 12). Therefore, all other uterine rupture rates in women with a previous Cesarean delivery should be referenced to this expected baseline rate.

16.3.1.6 Previous Cesarean Delivery with Subsequent Spontaneous Labor

The uterine rupture rate among women with a single previous Cesarean delivery who labored spontaneously during a subsequent singleton pregnancy is in the range of 0.45–0.72 % [69–71]. This rate of uterine rupture implies an increased relative risk (RR) of three to four for women who labor spontaneously compared with women who undergo elective repeat Cesarean delivery.

16.3.1.7 Previous Cesarean Delivery with Subsequent Augmentation of Labor

Despite the clinical heterogeneity and different VBAC success rates for women undergoing spontaneous labor rather than either labor augmentation or induction, very few studies have stratified their data by labor augmentation versus labor induction, and the data that do exist are conflicting. There is wide variance in the frequency of clinical use of oxytocin as well as in the dose and dosing schedules of oxytocin that are used. As a result, there is a paucity of specific evidence-based clinical guidelines for the use of oxytocin in VBAC trials. In a study by Blanchette et al., the rate of uterine rupture in women who underwent oxytocin augmentation of labor after a previous Cesarean delivery was 1.4 %, compared with 0.34 % in women who underwent a trial of spontaneous labor. This finding suggests a fourfold increased risk of uterine rupture in women who undergo labor augmentation with oxytocin compared with spontaneous labor after a previous Cesarean delivery.

In another study, the rate of uterine rupture with oxytocin augmentation was 0.9 % versus 0.4 % without oxytocin use [52]. Zelop et al. also found that labor augmentation with oxytocin did not significantly increase the risk for uterine rupture [70]. However, the conclusions to be drawn from this are both limited and suspect because, in general, no proper adjustment has been made for the potential (and very likely) confounding by indication that occurs in the observational studies that attempt to compare the rate of uterine rupture for women receiving treatment with oxytocin versus those who do not (e.g., proper propensity score matching has not been performed). Tahilramaney et al. found that neither the administration nor the duration of oxytocin had an impact on dehiscence or rupture [72]. Phelan found that when oxytocin is used in a judicious manner, there is no increased risk of uterine dehiscence or rupture in the scarred or unscarred uterus [73]. Therefore, the duration of labor and not oxytocin use itself may predispose the patient with or without a uterine scar to rupture. The problem in some studies from developing countries is high percentage of its use; 41.7 % of the respondents were given this drug (all but one had it through intravenous infusion) [9]. Oxytocin was used for augmentation of already prolonged and obstructed labor rather than for active management of labor concluding that the supervision and control over this drug is missing.

In this regard, assessment of the safety of oxytocin use in VBAC trials must consider both the dosage and the time of exposure. These issues were addressed by Cahill et al. in a multicenter, retrospective cohort with at least one prior Cesarean delivery who underwent a TOLAC. At an intravenous oxytocin dosage range of 6-20 mU/min, a more than threefold increased risk of uterine rupture was associated with oxytocin use. At a dosage range of more than 20 mU/min, a nearly fourfold increased risk of uterine rupture was noted. The attributable risk of uterine rupture associated with oxytocin use was 2.9-3.6 % for the maximum oxytocin dose ranges of more than 20 mU/min and more than 30 mU/min, respectively. The authors did not find a significant risk association between time (in terms of both duration of oxytocin exposure and duration of labor) and uterine rupture risk. They suggest an upper limit of 20 mU/min of oxytocin for use in VBAC trials and a judicious approach to the use and monitoring of oxytocin for both labor augmentation and induction.

The benefit of intrauterine pressure catheter (IUPC) monitoring of uterine contractions in VBAC trials is unclear, with only a single small case series failing to detect differences in fetal or maternal morbidity/mortality associated with uterine rupture when an IUPC was used instead of external tocodynamometry. Nevertheless, many institutions have found the IUPC useful in allowing careful titration of oxytocin dosing, especially when maternal habitus poses a limit to the accurate external monitoring of uterine contractions in women undergoing a TOLAC.

16.3.1.8 Previous Cesarean Delivery with Subsequent Induction of Labor

Emerging data indicate that induction of labor after a prior Cesarean delivery appears to be associated with an increased risk of uterine rupture. Zelop et al. found that the rate of uterine rupture that underwent labor induction after a single previous Cesarean delivery was 2.3 % compared with 0.72 % for women who had labored spontaneously [71]. In a study by Ravasia et al., the uterine rupture rate was 1.4 % compared with 0.45 % for women who labored spontaneously [70]. Blanchette et al. found that the uterine rupture rate after previous Cesarean delivery when labor was induced was 4 % compared with 0.34 % for women who labored spontaneously [74]. This last finding suggests a 12-fold increased risk of uterine rupture for women who undergo labor induction after previous Cesarean delivery.

Data on mechanical methods of labor induction for cervical ripening are limited but reassuring. In a small case series, Bujold et al. found no statistically significant difference among the uterine rupture rates of 1.1 % for spontaneous labor, 1.2 % for induction by amniotomy with or without oxytocin, and 1.6 % for induction by transcervical Foley catheter [75]. Conversely, Hoffman et al. reported a 3.67-fold increased risk of uterine rupture with Foley catheter use for preinduction cervical ripening. Importantly, however, many of these patients received concomitant oxytocin together with application of the transcervical Foley catheter [76]. Of particular note is that a recent randomized controlled trial by Pettker et al. found that the addition of oxytocin to the use of a transcervical Foley catheter for labor induction does not shorten the time to delivery and has no effect on either the likelihood of delivery within 24 h or the vaginal delivery rate [77]. In light of these findings, induction of labor with a transcervical Foley catheter alone may be a reasonable option for women undergoing a TOLAC with an unfavorable cervix.

16.3.1.9 Prostaglandins for Cervical Ripening and Induction of Labor After Previous Cesarean Delivery

Current ACOG guidelines discourage the use of prostaglandins to induce labor in most women with a previous Cesarean delivery. This recommendation is based on considerable evidence for an increased risk of uterine rupture associated with prostaglandins. Several studies found a severalfold (3-5% compared to <1%) increased risk for uterine rupture when prostaglandins were used in gravidas who underwent a TOLAC [69, 70, 78]. In contrast, two studies did not show significant difference (in both studies, patients with induction of labor had higher percentage of spontaneous uterine perforations) [79, 80]. Landon et al. reported no uterine ruptures among 227 patients who underwent induction with prostaglandins alone. Although the study was

underpowered to detect small differences, the particular type of prostaglandin administered did not appear to significantly affect the uterine rupture rate (52 patients received misoprostol; 111, dinoprostone; 60, PGE₂ gel; and 4, combined prostaglandins) [58].

16.3.1.10 Previous Cesarean Delivery with Previous Successful Vaginal Delivery

Several studies have shown a protective association of previous vaginal birth on uterine rupture risk in subsequent attempts at vaginal birth after previous Cesarean delivery with around onefourth to one-fifth of the risk [81–83]. A Maternal-Fetal Medicine Units Network study found that in women with no prior vaginal delivery who underwent a TOLAC, there was an increased risk of uterine rupture with induction versus spontaneous labor (1.5 % vs. 0.8 %, p=0.02). In contrast, no statistically significant difference was shown for women with a prior vaginal delivery who underwent spontaneous TOLAC compared with labor induction (0.6 % vs. 0.4 %) [84].

16.3.1.11 Previous Cesarean Delivery with Subsequent Successful VBACs

Multiple studies suggest a protective advantage with regard to the uterine rupture rate if a woman has had a prior successful VBAC attempt. Multiple potential explanations exist, but the two most obvious are that a successful prior VBAC attempt assures that (1) the maternal pelvis is tested and that the bony pelvis is adequate to permit passage of the fetus and (2) the integrity of the uterine scar has been tested previously under the stress/strain conditions during labor and delivery that were adequate to result in vaginal delivery without prior uterine rupture. Mercer et al. found that the rate of uterine rupture decreased after the first successful VBAC, but that there was no additional protective effect demonstrated thereafter: the uterine rupture rate was 0.87 % with no prior VBACs, 0.45 % for those with one successful prior VBAC, and 0.43 % for those with two or more successful prior VBACs [85]. Pooled data from five studies indicate an increased uterine

rupture rate of 1.4 % (1/73) in failed VBAC attempts that required a repeat Cesarean section in labor [58, 74, 86–88].

16.3.1.12 Interdelivery Interval

Several studies found an interpregnancy interval between Cesarean delivery and a subsequent pregnancy of <6 months that was nearly three to four times as common among patients who had uterine rupture than in control subjects [89, 90]. Shipp et al. similarly found that the risk of symptomatic uterine rupture was increased threefold in women with interdelivery intervals of <18 months when they underwent a TOLAC after one previous Cesarean delivery [91]. The authors controlled for maternal age, public assistance, length of labor, gestational age of 41 weeks, and induction of augmentation of labor with oxytocin. In additional support of this observation, a Canadian study on women who underwent a TOL after a single previous low-transverse Cesarean delivery found that 2.8 % of patients who had an interdelivery interval of ≤ 24 months had a uterine rupture compared with 0.9 % for those with an interdelivery interval of >24 months (OR 2.65) [92]. In a follow-up study, the same authors examined the risk of uterine rupture between 18 and 24 months. After adjustment for confounding factors, they found that an interdelivery interval shorter than 18 months was associated with a significant increase of uterine rupture (OR 3), whereas an interdelivery interval of 18-24 months was not (OR 1.1). The conclusion is that an interdelivery interval shorter than 18 months but not between 18 and 24 months should be considered as a risk factor for uterine rupture [93].

The authors speculated that a prolonged interpregnancy interval may allow time for the previous Cesarean delivery scar to reach its maximal tensile strength before the scar undergoes the mechanical stress and strain with a subsequent intrauterine pregnancy. Interestingly, the authors also observed that the combination of a short interdelivery interval of ≤ 24 months and a singlelayer hysterotomy closure was associated with a uterine rupture rate of 5.6%, a rate approximately three times higher than patients without this combination. This is comparable to the rate of uterine rupture for patients undergoing a TOLAC with a previous classic midline Cesarean scar [92]. There were no comparisons of single- or two-layer suture in these studies.

16.3.1.13 One-Layer Versus 2-Layer Hysterotomy Closure

Bujold et al. found a four- to fivefold increased risk of uterine rupture for women who had a previous single-layer uterine low-transverse closure compared with those having a two-layer closure for Cesarean hysterotomy. Uterine rupture occurred in 3.1 % of previous single-layer closure versus 0.5 % of two-layer closure (OR 3.95) [94]. The other studies had similar results with conclusion that single-layer closure should be avoided in women who contemplate future VBAC delivery [95, 96]. One study states that locked but not unlocked single-layer closures were associated with a higher uterine rupture risk than doublelayer closure in women attempting a TOL [97].

16.3.2 Multiple Cesarean Deliveries

Most large-scale studies showed that multiple Cesarean sections carry a higher risk for uterine rupture than a previous single Cesarean section. Ten studies published from 1993 to 2010 showed that the risk of uterine rupture in a subsequent pregnancy ranged from 0.9 to 6.0 % (1/17–1/108). This risk is increased 2–16 times compared to women with only a single previous Cesarean delivery [98–100]. A study by Caughey et al. confirmed these results and also found that women with a previous vaginal delivery were about one-fourth as likely to have a uterine rupture as women without a previous vaginal delivery (OR 0.26) [82].

A 2004 ACOG guideline suggested that in women with two previous Cesarean deliveries, only those with a previous vaginal delivery should be considered candidates for a TOLAC [101]. This ACOG recommendation was subsequently revised in an updated 2010 guideline to suggest that women with two previous low-transverse Cesarean deliveries may be considered candidates for TOLAC regardless of their prior vaginal delivery status [51]. The only study with findings contrasting with all these reports where there was no statistically significant difference in uterine rupture between single and multiple previous Cesarean sections was by Landon et al. [102].

16.3.2.1 Previous Uterine Myomectomy

Nearly all uterine ruptures that involve uteri with myomectomy scars have occurred during the third trimester of pregnancy or during labor [103, 104]. Only one case of a spontaneous uterine rupture has been reported before 20 weeks of gestation [105]. Brown et al. reported that among 120 term infants delivered after previous transabdominal myomectomy, no uterine ruptures occurred and 80 % of the infants were delivered vaginally [106]. In contrast, Garnet identified uterine rupture rate of 4 % in women who had scars from a previous myomectomy and who underwent elective Cesarean delivery because of previous myomectomy [107]. Such reports do not often delineate the factors that were deemed important for assessing the risk of subsequent uterine rupture (e.g., number, size, and locations of leiomyomas; number and locations of uterine incisions; entry of the uterine cavity; type of closure technique).

Dubuisson et al. reported a uterine rupture rate of 3 % in patients who underwent previous laparoscopic myomectomy [104]. Only one rupture occurred at the site of the previous myomectomy scar, resulting in the conclusion that the risk of pregnancy-related uterine rupture attributable to laparoscopic myomectomy is 1 %. However, the rarity of spontaneous uterine rupture raises the issue of whether the two uterine ruptures at sites that were not coincident with previous myomectomy scars were attributable to the previous myomectomies. Others reported no pregnancy-related uterine ruptures in women who previously underwent laparoscopic myomectomy [108–111]. However, the number of patients who were allowed to labor was low, and a high percentage of deliveries were by scheduled Cesarean delivery (80, 79, 75, and 65 %, respectively). In a prospective study from Japan, there were no uterine ruptures among 59 patients with a successful vaginal delivery after a prior laparoscopic myomectomy [112]. In a multicenter study in Italy with 386

patients after laparoscopic myomectomy, there was one recorded spontaneous uterine rupture at 33 weeks' gestation (rupture rate 0.26 %) [113]. Uterine rupture has been reported to occur as late as 8 years after laparoscopic myomectomy [114]. This finding suggests that additional investigations with long-term follow-up are needed.

16.3.2.2 Medical Abortion

Medical abortion was started in the late 1980s, becoming more widely used in the late 1990s with mifepristone and misoprostol being the most used. It came as an alternative for the dilatation and curettage which caused more complications, resulting in 50,000–100,000 maternal deaths every year [115, 116]. In 2006, the total number of abortions for women residing in England and Wales was 193,700 compared with 186,400 in 2005, a rise of 3.9 %. Of these, medical abortions accounted for 30 % of the total compared with 24 % in 2005 [117]. No randomized controlled trial has been powerful enough to properly compare medical and surgical abortions in relation to the possible adverse effects of these two treatments. Misoprostol alone for termination of pregnancy was described for the first time in 1994. It has been used widely in the normal uterus [115, 116].

The absence of previously reported cases of gemeprost-associated uterine rupture may reflect the rarity of this method of pregnancy termination in the second trimester. Fourth case was notable because of the absence of risk factors for uterine rupture. It is unlikely that routine amniocentesis or chorionic villus biopsy would have predisposed this patient to uterine rupture [118]. Initially, higher doses were administered and the conclusion was that smaller doses may lessen the risk of uterine hypertonus and decrease the risk of uterine rupture. There is a case of combined use of oral mifepristone and intravaginal misoprostol (prostaglandin E_1 analog) causing uterine rupture [119]. Additional risk factor in such cases is scarred uterus [120–122], but there are cases with this uterine rupture in unscarred uterus [123, 124]. The only systematic review on the subject from 2009 found a seven times higher incidence of uterine rupture of scarred uterus (0.28 %) in comparison with unscarred uterus (0.04 %), but authors found the incidence acceptable to both patients and health-care providers [125]. Rupture in an unscarred uterus is possibly related to the dose, dose interval, gestation, and parity. Based upon pharmacokinetics of misoprostol, a dosage interval of 6 h is common (range 3–12 h) [126]. Uterine rupture occurred in one case with lower accumulated dose of misoprostol (1,200 Ag/30 h) than in some reported regimens (2,400 Ag/24 h) [126]. There is even a case of spontaneous rupture of the unscarred uterus in the first trimester using mifepristone/misoprostol for medical termination of pregnancy [127].

Corticosteroid therapy is listed as a contraindication to mifepristone (but not misoprostol), possibly because of its glucocorticoid antagonistic effect. Whether prolonged corticosteroid therapy can result in a weakened myometrium susceptible to rupture remains to be determined.

The incidence of uterine rupture among women with a prior Cesarean delivery during second trimester pregnancy termination with prostaglandin E_2 or oxytocin is 3.8 % [128]. The risk is even higher when oxytocin is used with prostaglandins [129]. The incidence of this complication with misoprostol was difficult to define because of paucity of its use. There was no set regimen protocol for intravaginal misoprostol in second trimester pregnancy termination, and all studies have used a different regimen. Mostly the initial dose was 400 Hg repeated every 4-6 h, up to a maximum of 1,200-1,600 Hg per 24 h. Some studies have augmented misoprostol with either oxytocin or mifepristone [120, 123, 128]. Recently, FIGO has recommended the regimen protocol for second trimester pregnancy termination with 100-200 Hg intravaginal misoprostol, repeated 6 hourly till maximum four doses/24 h [129], and its use should be with care in a previously scarred uterus.

Four cases of rupture of an unscarred uterus in the second trimester following MTOP were found. Only two of these cases used mifepristone and misoprostol [120, 130]. The other women found do not follow the MTOP protocol but contain information relevant to this case. The first was an MTOP using mifepristone and gemeprost. The rupture was found by ultrasound scan the morning after commencing prostaglandins [119]. The second case was a grand multiparous patient [122]. The rupture was found by ultrasound scan following one dose of misoprostol (200 μ g) followed by oxytocin 12 h later. Although high doses of prostaglandins is a known risk factor, the above two women were treated for over 24 h, raising the possibility that duration of prostaglandin treatment is a risk factor. Other agents, such as ethacridine lactate, have been linked to uterine rupture, although this is very rare and the case was relating to the second trimester [131].

Cases of uterine rupture have been reported involving small doses of misoprostol. One case involved an endocervical rupture in the second trimester following two doses [132]. Another was a scarred uterus, and the patient was being prepared for surgical management [133]. A similar case to this was of a first trimester rupture following one dose of misoprostol in preparation for surgical termination [134].

There is no evidence that pretreatment with mifepristone might increase the chance of uterine rupture. It is thought that the chance might actually be reduced as mifepristone increases cervical compliance; however, as it increases uterine sensitivity to the action of exogenous prostaglandins [119], the risk benefit is not known. Previous Cesarean sections are thought to be a risk factor for uterine rupture. One trial of second trimester abortion using misoprostol in 720 women with one or more previous Cesarean deliveries has been carried out and concluded that the use of misoprostol was not associated with an excess of complications compared with women with unscarred uteri [135].

16.3.3 Unscarred Uterus

An unscarred prelabor primigravid uterus can show a very thin uterine wall, compatible with incomplete uterine rupture, without apparent etiological or risk factors. Walsh and Baxi [136], reviewing the literature over six decades (1946– 2006), found 36 primigravid uterine ruptures, and Matsubara et al. have found a further 21 cases [137–141]. Of these 21 cases, 15 were reported in a case series from Nepal [140], with all ruptures occurring after labor of >48 h, and 12 having received no antenatal care. Of 57 (36+21) cases previously reported, 55 women had some discernible etiological or risk factors for rupture, including a past history of uterine surgery, congenital uterine anomaly, adherent placenta, labor, or oxytocin and/or prostaglandin use [136–142]. The etiological factors were described as indiscernible in the remaining two cases; one of which was described in a case series and lacked detailed data [143]. In the remaining case – that of a 21-yearold Indian woman - she had stated that she was primigravida, but she had received no antenatal care until rupture, and no further evaluation to identify any underlying condition was performed [144]. Therefore, the data was insufficient to claim "unknown etiology." There have been no reported cases of primigravid unscarred uterine rupture of unknown etiology, employing its strict definition.

16.3.3.1 Oxytocin

PGE₂ is a potent oxytocic agent and rupture of the unscarred uterus has been reported with vaginal and intracervical applications [41, 145–147]. PGE₂ should be used with caution particularly in multiparous patients and in combination with oxytocin [39]. Uterine hyperstimulation was not observed and rupture occurred more than 4 h after administration [39].

16.3.3.2 Vacuum-Assisted Vaginal Delivery

One rupture was encountered after vacuumassisted vaginal delivery. Application of external force in the second stage of labor [148], vacuum forceps, and breech extraction are all possible causes of uterine rupture [41].

16.3.3.3 Parity and Age

High multiparity carries with it certain inherent risks ... it can be very unforgiving of any carelessness, incapacity or neglect. John Kevin Feeney, 1935

The high parity observed by John Kevin Feeney (Professor of Gynecology and Obstetrics in University College Dublin and Master of the Coombe Hospital in Dublin) in 1953 is recognized as major risk factor of spontaneous uterine rupture in unscarred uterus in most studies [149, 150]. Some authors have reported that the uterus may have been weakened by thinning and stretching of the muscle fibers during labor, especially with aging and repeated childbearing [39]. There are several studies that show the mean parity at the time of rupture was between 5 and 6 [151–155]. Grand multiparity predisposes to malpresentation and unstable lie, a significant risk factor for ruptured uterus [32, 156]. Grand multiparas attended antenatal clinics sparsely (due to heavy domestic commitments), and consequently, malpresentations were diagnosed late, during labor. However, Beacham et al. [157] and Mennon [158] reported that 56–75.6 % of uterine ruptures occurred in women with a parity of between 1 and 4, while 38 % (69/184) with parity between 5 and 9 had ruptures. Nevertheless, recent evidence suggests that with proper antenatal care, modern obstetrics, and advanced neonatal services there is no difference in outcome between grand multiparous women and women with low parity [159]. Gardeil et al. found only two women with uterine rupture among 39,529 multigravidas who had no previous uterine scar (0.005 %) [160]. Uterine overdistension due to the presence of twin pregnancy was not proven to be the risk factor. Fetal weight in singleton pregnancy is a risk only when it contributes to cephalopelvic disproportion [9].

Age and parity are interrelated risk factors. Women older than 35 and women having their fifth or later birth are at greatest risk for uterine rupture, and the importance of fertility regulation and contraception usage could be clearly concluded [9]. Others state the peak incidence in the 26–35-year age range [157], while one Nigerian study showed peak incidence in 25–29 age group. Probably, it is related to reproductive and life span in developing countries with significantly lower incidence of older parturient women.

Unfortunately, these two factors are prominent features in obstetric practice in Qatar where repeated pregnancies continue into middle age. In their study, 56.9 % cases of uterine rupture were grand multiparous (para 5 or more), and nine patients 39 % were >35 years of age. These findings and review of the literature suggests some additional risk factors that warrant consideration.

Other etiological factors classically recognized as contributing to a rupture of unscarred uterus are as follows: obstetric maneuvers, malpresentations especially transverse fetal position, cephalopelvic disproportion, excessive uterine expressions, abnormal placentation (placenta percreta mainly), trauma due to uterine curettage, and uterine abnormalities [31, 161]. Connective tissue diseases [142] may also induce uterine rupture. In some cases, the rupture of gravid uterus has no obvious cause even before labor [162]. In the series of 40 uterine ruptures, Schrinsky and Benson [40] found ten spontaneous ruptures without any predisposing factors.

16.3.3.4 Congenital Uterine Anomalies

Congenital uterine anomalies affect approximately 1/200 women [163]. In such cases, the walls of the abnormal uteri tend to become abnormally thin as pregnancies advance, and the thickness can be inconsistent over different aspects of the myometrium [164–167]. Ravasia et al. reported an 8 % incidence of uterine rupture in women with congenitally malformed uteri compared with 0.61 % in those with normal uteri who were attempting VBAC [168]. Both cases of uterine rupture in the women with uterine anomalies involved labor induction with prostaglandin E2. In contrast, a study of 165 patients with Müllerian duct anomalies who underwent spontaneous labor after one prior Cesarean delivery reported no cases of uterine rupture [169]. Of note, in this study 36 % had only a minor uterine anomaly (arcuate or septate uterus), and 64 % had a major uterine anomaly (unicornuate, didelphys, or bicornuate uterus). Moreover, only 6 % with Müllerian duct anomalies underwent induction of labor.

For pregnancies that implant in a rudimentary horn of a uterus, a particularly high risk of uterine rupture (\leq 81 %) is associated with the induction of labor [170]. Importantly, 80 % of ruptures involving these types of rudimentary horn pregnancies occurred before the third trimester, with 67 % occurring during the second trimester.

The decision for induction of labor in women with a congenitally anomalous uterus, especially in cases of a previous Cesarean delivery, must be carefully considered, and given the higher incidence of uterine rupture reported in this patient population. Although the uterine rupture rate for unscarred anomalous uteri during pregnancy is increased relative to that for normal uteri, the precise increase in risk associated with the different types of uterine malformations remains uncertain.

16.3.3.5 Uterine Sacculation

A thin uterine wall, as a result of uterine sacculation [171, 172] or uterine diverticulum [173] may induce uterine rupture. Uterine sacculation is defined as a transitory pouch or saclike structure developing from a portion of the gravid uterus [172]. The typical form of sacculation results from an incarcerated retroverted uterus [171, 172]. A ventrally located cervical ostium and vagina may cause physicians to suspect this diagnosis. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) may provide a preoperative diagnosis [171]. In this condition, the anterior uterine wall becomes stretched and thinned. Other conditions, such as previous surgery, a primary myometrial defect, uterine malformation, or placental abnormalities, are listed as possible causes of uterine sacculation [172, 174].

16.3.3.6 Uterine Diverticulum

Uterine diverticulum is frequently misunderstood and reported as uterine sacculation [173]. Uterine diverticulum has a narrow connection with the uterine cavity and a thicker wall than in sacculation [173]. While uterine sacculation is usually observed during pregnancy [172, 174], diverticulum is usually detected in nonpregnant women. Uterine diverticula as complications during pregnancy are rare. Rajiah et al. [173] reported a primigravid woman in whom an MRI revealed uterine diverticulum in the 22nd week of gestation. A Cesarean section was performed in the 31st week. The diverticulum originated from the posterolateral wall of the uterine body and did not contain the fetus. The diverticulum was not excised due to surgical risks. In the postpartum period, the diverticulum was observed via ultrasound. The authors considered that the underlying etiology for the diverticulum may have been congenital because this patient was primigravida with no prior cervical or uterine procedure. Sun et al. [175] reported a case in which the gestational sac implanted in a diverticulum: the pregnancy was terminated at an estimated 7–8 weeks. The authors considered that abnormal development of the paramesonephric duct may cause a congenital uterine deformity, leading to a formation of diverticulum.

Midforceps delivery and breech version extraction have been implicated as potential causes of uterine rupture [176]. Whether or not the manipulation causes the rupture is unclear. Epidural anesthesia has also been linked to uterine rupture; however, in those patients with uterine rupture, the incidence of epidural use is small and ranges from 6 to 21 % [28, 177, 178].

Prelabor uterine rupture in primigravid women was identified in 24 cases up to 2011. In almost half of them, partial wall defect was the principal recognizable risk factor before the onset of labor. It is interesting to note that 52 % of women with specific available information had a history of infertility. A possible explanation could be that infertile patients more frequently undergo diagnostic/operative procedures on their uterus during diagnostic investigation or treatment resulting in a likelihood of iatrogenic damage [179]. It is important that the majority (67 %) of the women did not attend antenatal care [12].

16.3.3.7 Genetic Susceptibility for Rupture

Loeys-Dietz syndrome is a syndrome caused by heterozygous mutations in the genes encoding type 1 or 2 transforming growth factor- β receptor (TGF- $\beta_{R_{1/2}}$). The obstetric manifestations are risk of rupture of the gravid uterus and the arteries, either during pregnancy or in the immediate postpartum period, and damage to the vagina, the perineum, and the colon [180].

16.3.3.8 Sexual Intercourse

There are three case reports describing uterine rupture following sexual intercourse [181–183]. The topic for discussion could be is the uterine rupture spontaneous after sexual intercourse of should this mechanism be included in the group of traumatic uterine ruptures. Also it is not known whether intercourse was before cases of other reports of spontaneous uterine rupture.



Fig. 16.2 Operative findings during a Cesarean section. (a) The *asterisk* indicates the thin anterior uterine wall, seen with a bulge caused by fetal parts from the inside. *Arrows* indicate the peritoneum. The left side of the photograph is the caudal side of the patient. (b) After deliver-

16.3.3.9 Antenatal Care

The prenatal care in Yemen is very poor. According to the last published data, only 44 % of pregnant women had ever been to any prenatal clinic, with the frequency of visits during a pregnancy ranging from one to four. Women visit antenatal clinic mostly when they encounter a complication and very rarely for a routine antenatal care (13 %). In Yemen, 56 % of pregnant women have never had any antenatal care. Home delivery is still common in Yemen. About 78 % of women deliver at home, 16 % at state hospitals, and about 5 % at private hospitals. The home deliveries are usually attended by midwives with minimal training or relatives who have had some experience of labor. Some of the women will still deliver at home completely alone [9].

16.4 Prevention

The most direct prevention strategy for minimizing the risk of pregnancy-related uterine rupture is to minimize the number of patients who are at highest risk. The salient variable that must be defined in this regard is the threshold for what is considered a tolerable risk. Although this choice is ultimately arbitrary, but safety threshold is chosen as 0.5 % (1/200), therefore the categories of patients that exceed this critical value are those with the following:

- Multiple previous Cesarean deliveries
- Previous classic midline Cesarean delivery
- Previous low-vertical Cesarean delivery

ing the fetus and removing the placenta, the thin wall was gently pushed from inside the uterus with a finger. The finger tip (*large arrow*) is clearly visible through the thin wall. The *asterisk* indicates the surgeon's right hand. *Small arrows* indicate the uterine incision site [184]

- Previous low-transverse Cesarean delivery with a single-layer hysterotomy closure
- Previous Cesarean delivery with an interdelivery interval of less than 2 years
- Previous low-transverse Cesarean delivery with a congenitally abnormal uterus
- Previous Cesarean delivery without a previous history of a successful vaginal birth
- Previous Cesarean delivery with either labor induction or augmentation
- Previous Cesarean delivery in a woman carrying a macrosomic fetus weighing >4,000 g
- Previous uterine myomectomy accomplished by means of laparoscopy or laparotomy

16.5 Mechanisms and Classification

16.5.1 Definition

Uterine rupture is defined as a disruption of the uterine muscle and visceral peritoneum or a uterine muscle separation with extension to the bladder or broad ligament found at the time of Cesarean delivery or laparotomy following vaginal birth after previous Cesarean section. Rupture can be incomplete or complete.

Incomplete uterine rupture is present when the uterine wall is extremely thinned and the uterine muscular layer is lost but the uterine serosa (parietal peritoneum) is preserved (Fig. 16.2). It



Fig. 16.3 Complete uterine rupture with a large left broad ligament hematoma with multiple small bleeding points from the branches of the uterine artery is seen [148]

is mostly seen with scar dehiscence. Incomplete rupture is also referred to as uterine dehiscence. In contrast to frank uterine rupture, uterine scar dehiscence involves the disruption and separation of a preexisting uterine scar. Uterine scar dehiscence is a more common event than uterine rupture and seldom results in major maternal or fetal complications. Importantly, when the defect in the uterine wall is limited to a scar dehiscence, it does not disrupt the overlying visceral peritoneum, and it does not result in clinically significant bleeding from the edges of the preexisting uterine scar. In addition, in cases of uterine dehiscence (as opposed to uterine rupture), the fetus, placenta, and umbilical cord remain contained within the uterine cavity. If Cesarean delivery is needed, it is for other obstetric indications and not for fetal distress attributable to the uterine disruption.

Complete uterine rupture is present when rupture occurs through all layers of the uterine wall including serosa with or without accompanying bleeding or hematoma (Fig. 16.3). Therefore, the amniotic cavity directly communicates with the abdominal cavity. In the study by Padhye, 70 % had complete rupture and 25 % incomplete rupture. Seventy percent of scar rupture presented with complete rupture [25].

16.5.2 Classification

Rickards in 1938 described five types of rupture of the scarred uterus during pregnancy [185]:

- *Type I*: In this group, the rupture occurs through an old upper segment incision, and the placenta is situated away from the uterine scar. Characteristics include:
 - Rupture tends to take place during labor.
 - Little or no hemorrhage occurs, and therefore the pulse remains good.
 - The pain may become niggling in type after the scar has started to give way.
 - The bulging bag of membranes may sometimes be palpated through the abdominal wall.
 - Prognosis is good provided that suitable treatment is available.
- *Type II*: It consists of cases in which the rupture occurs through an upper segment incision and the placenta is situated underneath the old scar. This type of case is more serious and presents a different clinical picture. When the placenta is situated underneath the old scar, a gradual erosion of fibrous tissue by the placental villi occurs [186]. This erosion is an insidious one and may cause marked attenuation of the scar during the latter part of pregnancy. In this type, rupture is more liable to occur before the onset of labor. The eating away of the scar may be associated with vague pains in the lower abdomen [187]. As the process is gradual, hemorrhage is seldom severe. Characteristics include:
 - Gradual rupture tends to occur toward the end of pregnancy. This may be accompanied by vague pain in the lower abdomen. Such pain should therefore never be ignored.
 - After the onset of labor, hemorrhage occurs and may be of considerable severity.
 - Prognosis will not be so favorable as in type I and will depend very largely on the amount of intra-abdominal hemorrhage.
- *Type III*: The uterine rupture occurs after a previous lower segment Cesarean section. Characteristics include:
 - Rupture is said to take place during labor.
 - Hemorrhage may occur, due to the extension of the laceration laterally into the uterine arteries.

- The bladder may be involved (rarely), giving rise to hematuria.
- *Type IV*: The rupture is complete, through an upper segment incision, and the child, within its bag of membranes, is expelled into the abdominal cavity, the placenta remaining in situ. The uterine scar gives way along its entire length, the contractions persist, and the child is extruded into the abdominal cavity. The fetal heart sounds almost invariably disappear and fetal movements cease. The physical signs are characteristic. The uterus is felt to be pushed over to one side, and the child, floating in the abdominal cavity, is very easily palpable. Characteristics include:
 - Fetal heart sounds cease as a rule.
 - Fetal movements usually stop.
 - The uterus is pushed over to one side.
 - The fetus, lying free in the abdominal cavity, is easily palpable.
- *Type V*: The rupture is complete, through an upper segment incision, and the child, with its placenta, is extruded completely into the abdominal cavity. Characteristics include:
 - Often associated with severe intraabdominal hemorrhage.
 - · Fetal heart sounds are absent.
 - Fetal movements are absent.
 - The uterus is pushed over to one side.
 - The fetus, lying free in the abdominal cavity, is easily palpable.

16.5.3 Pathophysiology

16.5.3.1 Scarred Uterus

Patients who had a previous uterine scar were more likely to rupture in the hospital as a result of attempted trial of scar and the poor monitoring of labor [12]. In scarred uteri, the vast majority of uterine dehiscence and ruptures will occur via the uterine scar. The atrophic, inelastic nature of the scar renders it less adaptive to forces in labor, predisposing to scar rupture. However, a particularly rigid anterior lower segment may cause abnormal distribution of force. During retraction, the posterior wall may be excessively shortened and thinned due to the rigid anterior uterine scar,



Fig. 16.4 Vertical posterior rupture of scarred uterus due to occipitoposterior position of the fetus [191]

catalyzing atypical uterine rupture via healthy tissue. Any factor compromising uterine structural integrity or causing abnormal distribution of force can precipitate uterine rupture. The site of uterine rupture is unpredictable and may be atypical. The most common location is lower anterior uterine segment.

There are only six cases of posterior uterine rupture complicating vaginal birth after Cesarean section in the period 1997–2011 [147, 188–192]. Fetal malposition with an occipitoposterior position has previously contributed to posterior uterine ruptures (Fig. 16.4), as has malpresentation with a transverse lie and dead fetus [190–192]. Malposition alters the distribution of contractile force and increases labor dystocia; certain malpresentations cause uterine hyperdistension, which may also precipitate atypical uterine rupture.

Prostaglandins generating excessive uterine activity have been assumed to be the cause of uterine rupture. Buhimschi et al. suggested that prostaglandins induce local biochemical modifications that weaken the scar, predisposing it to rupture [193]. Figueroa et al. [189] proposed that prostaglandins might have caused excessive uterine activity that resulted in a posterior wall sacculation in the face of a strong anterior scar. During the second stage of labor, with the fetus undergoing cardinal movements, uterine rupture occurred through the weakened posterior wall. But in the five instances of rupture through posterior uterine wall in the presence of anterior scar, only in two cases was labor induced by prostaglandin, suggesting other factors may play a role. The presence of an inelastic scar comprised of fibrous tissue on the anterior wall prevents even distribution of forces of contraction. As uterine muscle undergoes retraction during active phase of labor, the healthy posterior wall may undergo excessive shortening and thinning compared to inelastic anterior wall, which could have predisposed to rupture.

The lower segment uterine rupture is the most common (60 %) site of rupture [46, 194–196] with anterior transverse location being the most common [16]. The second most common location is extension to broad ligament, and other locations have an incidence of around 5 % [16]. The study did not differentiate between rupture caused by obstructed labor and scarred uterus. Rupture is complete in around 73 % cases and incomplete in 27 % [46, 194, 196, 197].

16.5.3.2 Unscarred Uterus

Obstruction as a cause of uterine rupture and the delay in accessing qualified care is found in developing counties with patients without antenatal care. The causes of rupture during labor may briefly be described as follows: some obstruction exists opposing the advance of the child; whether the obstruction is pelvic contraction, unusual size of the child, or malpresentation does not matter - the uterus continuing to contract, thickening of the upper part of the uterus occurs, while its lower segment becomes thinned. If assistance is not given, the lower segment becomes more and more thinned and finally ruptures. It is to be noted that rupture of the uterus during labor almost always begins in the lower segment. These may be complete or incomplete, according as they involve the entire thickness of the organ, or only extend to the peritoneal covering; they may extend to the vagina.

It is the most common cause of spontaneous rupture during pregnancy and labor ranging from

68.5 to 73.2 % [5, 12] in developing countries. In developed countries, it is significantly lower starting from 13 % [159].

16.6 Clinical Presentation

16.6.1 Symptoms and Signs

The signs and symptoms of uterine rupture largely depend on the timing, site, type, and extent of the uterine defect. Classical signs and symptoms of uterine rupture have been reported by many authors ranging back to 1881 [198]. Sudden, severe, shearing abdominal pain with the absence of fetal heart sounds and cessation of uterine contractions in conjunction with vaginal bleeding and shock is classical presentation. Overall, only 45 % of cases reviewed had the classical signs and symptoms of uterine rupture [8, 13, 21, 158, 176, 199–202]. Commonly reported signs and symptoms related to uterine rupture are abdominal pain and tenderness, shock, vaginal bleeding, undetectable fetal heart beat, palpable fetal body parts, cessation of contractions, and signs of intraperitoneal bleeding. One study showed that severe abdominal pain was present in 13.4 % of patients with uterine rupture, shock in 21.3 %, bleeding in 16.8 %, disappearance of fetal heart sounds in 8.9 %, and cessation of contractions in 5.6 % [201]. Less commonly associated with uterine rupture are epigastric pain, shoulder pain (right sided or bilateral), abdominal distention and paralytic ileus, hematuria, hypertonic uterus, altered uterine contour, and fluid thrill. Fetal distress, manifested by fetal bradycardia and absence of fetal movement, is also reported.

16.6.1.1 Labor

Rupture of the uterus during labor is also associated with cessation of labor pain, recession of presenting fetal body parts, cervical lacerations, and vaginally palpable uterine defect. The most common sign is the sudden appearance of fetal distress during labor. One series reported that 81 % of patients with uterine rupture during labor have evidence of fetal distress prior to the onset of bleeding or abdominal pain [178], while **Fig. 16.5** Schematic diagram of the laparotomy findings. The uterine rupture was not initially discernible. Bleeding was observed from the rupture edge (*arrow*). The small intestine tightly adhered to the anterior uterine wall over the uterine rupture. After separating the small intestine, uterine rupture became evident. Amniotic membrane beneath the rupture site remained intact [203]



Bleeding from the rupture edge

in another study the most common manifestation of uterine rupture were fetal heart abnormalities present in 43.5 % [24]. The observation of sudden fetal heart irregularity in laboring women should be taken as a potential sign of danger [37].

16.6.1.2 Scarred Uterus

The signs and symptoms of uterine rupture in patients with a previously scarred uterus differ from patients without a uterine scar [200]. Uterine rupture at the site of a previous uterine scar is typically less violent and less dramatic than a spontaneous or traumatic rupture because of their relatively reduced vascularity. The most common sign in women with previous uterine scar is lower abdominal tenderness. In women without a scar, shock is the most common sign, followed by uterine bleeding, severe abdominal pain, and easily palpable fetal parts. Severe abdominal pain is common to both groups of women with and without a uterine scar.

16.6.1.3 Incomplete and Silent Rupture

In incomplete rupture, the symptoms can be minimal and so obscured as to lead us to almost inevitable diagnostic errors. Silent antepartum rupture of the uterus is usually associated with a previous uterine scar, produced by Cesarean section, myomectomy, or perforation of the uterus at the time of curettage. Spontaneous silent rupture of the intact uterus is exceptionally rare in the antenatal period, and if it occurs the rupture usually involves the uterine fundus in patients of high parity. In one study, 4.5 % of patients in this study had no signs and symptoms and were incidentally found to have a ruptured uterus [201].

16.6.1.4 Delayed Presentation

Delayed presentation is possible if uterine perforation is "covered." The rupture may be covered by small intestine, therefore preventing acute massive bleeding. Therefore, vital signs and laboratory data could be stable. Covering by the small intestine may also prevent amniotic rupture or amniotic cavity protrusion, which may explain the initial absence of a fetal heart rate pattern indicative of cord troubles (Fig. 16.5). In this case, the pouch of Douglas was closed, possibly due to the previous laparotomy, prohibiting blood retention [203].

One article described uterine rupture occluded by "fetal legs." Blihovde et al. [204] described a prelabor primiparous uterine rupture at the 32nd week of gestation, with the ruptured site being occluded by the fetal legs. There was abdominal pain but without vaginal bleeding, hemodynamic instability, or fetal compromise. CT revealed the uterine rupture occluded by the protruding fetal legs from the ruptured site, which was confirmed by laparotomy. The fetal legs, protruding through the rupture and occluding it, masked the symptoms and signs of the rupture, delaying the diagnosis.

16.6.1.5 Spinal Anesthesia

There have been concerns that the use of epidural analgesia may mask clinical symptoms (mostly abdominal pain) causing delayed diagnosis of uterine rupture [188]. The most common sign of uterine rupture is non-reassuring fetal heart rate pattern with variable deceleration [205]. Other findings are more variable and include abdominal pain, vaginal bleeding, and hypovolemia. Epidural analgesia rarely masks the signs and symptoms of uterine rupture, and in fact sudden development of "breakthrough pain" under epidural analgesia may improve the specificity of abdominal pain as a symptom of uterine rupture in patients attempting vaginal birth after previous uterine surgery [205].

16.6.2 Physical Examination

A physical examination reveals tenderness in the middle of lower abdomen with or without guarding. Vaginal bleeding can be present. Blood pressure depends on the rate of uterine bleeding, and the patient can be hypotensive with increased pulse rate. There is recommendation that *clinicians* should consider the diagnosis of uterine rupture when a patient presents with abdominal pain, even without evidence of hypovolemia, vaginal bleeding, contractions, or fetal compromise [203, 204].

Shoulder pain (*Kehr's sign*) is a valuable sign of intraperitoneal blood in subdiaphragmatic region. Even a small amount can cause this symptom, but it is important to realize that it may be 24 h or longer after the bleeding has occurred before blood will track up under the diaphragm, and some cases of acute massive intraperitoneal bleeding may not initially have shoulder pain. Sooner or later, however, shoulder pain will usually appear, and it is in the doubtful cases with a slow leak of blood into the peritoneal cavity over a period of 2 or 3 days that such referred pain is of great diagnostic value.

If there is sufficient cervical dilatation, the vaginal examination may reveal intestinal loops

or parts of the greater omentum in the uterine cavity. There is also considerable abdominal distension with dyspnea, caused by the compression of the thoracic cavity.

Postpartum fever \geq 38 °C after Cesarean delivery is associated with an increased risk of uterine rupture during a subsequent trial of labor [206].

Antepartum hemorrhage (APH), often indicates uterine rupture [192] and may occur in association with shoulder tip pain due to hemoperitoneum. APH was documented in 33 % (2/6) of posterior uterine ruptures [191]. With posterior uterine rupture, bleeding may be concealed, as described in two earlier cases where signs of hypovolemia developed, each with a large concealed hemoperitoneum [147, 188]. It should be kept in mind that maternal pulse and blood pressure remained could remain within normal limits despite massive uterine rupture, demonstrating the potentially misleading capacity for compensation in an otherwise fit patient. In 33 % (2/6) of posterior uterine ruptures, women reported persistent abdominal pain [147, 191].

If the fetus is partly or completely outside the ruptured uterus, especially if the rupture is on the anterior wall, hard mass can be palpated [184].

16.7 Diagnosis

Around 30 % of patients are diagnosed with uterine rupture preoperatively [37, 157]. Laboratory findings should include hemoglobin which is lowered, and the exact value and dynamics of its decrease depend on the intensity of uterine wall bleeding. Since fetal heart abnormalities are one of the most common features in patients during labor [24], measurement of possible fetal heart abnormalities in laboring patients should be taken as a potential sign of danger [178].

16.7.1 Transvaginal/Transabdominal Ultrasound

A transvaginal and transabdominal ultrasound should be performed to search direct and indirect findings of suspected uterine rupture. Direct signs



Fig. 16.6 An abdominal ultrasound image of the uterine wall and the fetal minor part. *Small arrow* indicates a thin uterine wall, which is slightly bulging. Beneath the thin uterine wall, a fetal minor part (*large arrow*) is visible, which was palpated as a hard mass through the abdomen [184]



Fig. 16.7 Ultrasound image demonstrating contracted uterus (lower) with fetal extremities and amniotic sac outside the uterus [183]

are thinned wall with bulging of fetal parts (Fig. 16.6) or for visualization of the rupture. The fetus can be partly or completely out of the uterus (Fig. 16.7). Indirect signs are free peritoneal fluid (blood) especially in the pouch of Douglas, extraperitoneal hematoma, intrauterine blood, empty uterus, gestational sac above the uterus (Fig. 16.8), and large uterine mass with gas bubbles [183, 184, 207].

16.7.2 Abdominal CT

Abdominal CT scan should be done in unequivocal cases such as intestinal adhesions over uterine rupture delaying diagnosis. It is seen as focal disruption of the myometrium along with



Fig. 16.8 Ultrasound image demonstrating contracted uterus, endometrial stripe, and no intrauterine gestation, with the placental tissue above and bladder to the right [183]

hemoperitoneum (Fig. 16.9). Other signs (see direct and indirect signs) such as fetal parts or hemoperitoneum outside of the uterus can be seen (Figs. 16.10, 16.11 and 16.12).

16.7.3 Magnetic Resonance Imaging

The MRI appearance consists of a focal myometrial defect which may be filled with hematoma and an associated hemoperitoneum (Fig. 16.13). Uterine rupture is a surgical emergency, and MRI should only be considered when the diagnosis is inconclusive and the patient is hemodynamically stable [212].

Scar dehiscence is a separation that involves only a portion of the uterine scar in the lower uterine segment after Cesarean delivery; in these cases, an extensive fluid collection with air bubbles in the bladder flap as a sign of local infection can be seen. The differential diagnosis should consider bladder flap hematoma, endometritis, and normal Cesarean delivery incision changes, which are better depicted with MR imaging.

16.7.4 Uterine Tone Monitoring

Uterine tone monitoring is mandatory in patients with clinical presentation described. External monitoring (external tocodynamometer) demonstrate the classic sign of complete loss of uterine



Fig. 16.9 Partial uterine rupture in a 29-year-old woman. Axial (**a**) and coronal oblique (**b**) contrast-enhanced CT images obtained 4 days after Cesarean delivery show disruption of the myometrium (*arrow*) in the left side of the lower uterine segment, a finding depicted as a hypoattenuating band in the myometrium connecting the uterine cavity with a fluid collection in the left broad ligament and pelvis [208]



Fig. 16.10 Contrast CT scan of abdomen and pelvis of another patient showing a defect in the anterior wall of the uterus (*arrow*) and fluid collection with wall enhancement and adjacent fluid collection 2 weeks after elective Cesarean section with normal postoperative course [209]



Fig. 16.11 Axial CT scan of abdomen (the same patient as in Fig. 16.10) showing the measurement of fluid collection anterior to the uterus (*arrow*) [209]



Fig. 16.12 A 34-year-old woman with seven previous Cesarean deliveries and a history of scant prenatal care presented at 32 weeks. The CT scan revealed a fetal hand pro-truding through the lower uterine segment (*arrow*) [210]

tone. In contrast, internal monitoring (internal pressure transducer) demonstrated an increase in uterine resting tone. Both techniques reveal a stepwise gradual decrease in contraction amplitude followed by a sudden onset of profound and prolonged fetal bradycardia in patients with rupture of an unscarred uterus at term – so-called staircase sign (Fig. 16.14) [213]. When internal monitoring was used, the intrauterine pressure



Fig. 16.13 A 35-year-old female patient in her third trimester with lower abdominal pain and with prior history of Cesarean delivery. Sagittal T2-weighted image shows a focal disruption at the fundus of the uterus (*arrows*) with associated hematoma. No part of the fetus protruded into the abdominal cavity [211]

catheter did not show a complete loss of resting tone (Fig. 16.15). In general, internal monitoring has better sensitivity for the detection of both fetal heart rate and uterine contraction, consistent with the published reports of the persistence of uterine contraction and increased resting tone in cases of rupture monitored by intrauterine catheter – findings that were not observed with external monitoring [39, 178]. However, few papers in the literature actually documented the type of uterine monitoring used. Furthermore, the uterine contraction pattern may differ depending upon the presence or absence of a uterine scar, or with the site and direction of rupture.

Bradycardia is the most common fetal heart rate abnormality seen in cases of uterine rupture [178, 214–216] and may occur as a result of cord compression within the uterine rupture, loss of uterine perfusion, or placental abruption. This staircase pattern appears to be a unique combination of fetal heart rate pattern and uterine contraction pattern that may be of value in diagnosing uterine rupture. Fetal bradycardia starts right after or several minutes after staircase sign [213]. CTG abnormalities are associated with 55–87 % of uterine ruptures [217]. Other recognized signs of uterine rupture include loss of station of presenting part and new inefficient contractility [218].



Fig. 16.14 Uterine contraction pattern during rupture of an unscarred uterus at term. External cardiotocogram was used for the tracing. *Black arrows* show the gradual

decrease of the amplitude of uterine contractions (*stair*case sign). Black arrowhead with dashed body shows prolonged fetal bradycardia [213]



Fig. 16.15 Uterine contraction pattern of another case during term rupture of an unscarred uterus. Intrauterine pressure catheter was used for the tracing. *Black arrow* shows the gradual decrease of the amplitude of uterine

contractions (*staircase sign*). *Black arrowheads* with dashed body show prolonged fetal bradycardia. *Gray arrow* shows increased resting tone [213]

16.8 Treatment

16.8.1 Perioperative Management

Once a diagnosis of uterine rupture is established, the immediate stabilization of the mother and the delivery of the fetus are imperative. After securing the airway and adequately ventilating the patient with oxygen, careful and immediate attention must be paid to correct hypovolemia. Patients should have multiple, preferably large-bore, intravenous catheters placed with vigorous fluid resuscitation and blood product replacement. In a study from Yemen, antibiotics were used in 100 %, 32.4 % received prophylaxis against gas gangrene, and 32.4 % received antitetanic serum [9].

The use of prophylactic antibiotics is controversial; Schrinsky and Benson state that they have no value [40], while others recommend their use because 30 patients (23 %) in one series (19 with an unscarred uterus and 11 with a previously scarred uterus) had intraperitoneal sepsis at the time of laparotomy [42]. More importantly, Gaffin et al. state that hypovolemic shock may lead to invasion of gram-negative bacteria from the ischemic bowel mucosa to the bloodstream, complicating the picture with endotoxemia and septic shock [219].

16.8.2 Operative Treatment

In 1932, Mahfouz urged conservative treatment whenever possible [220], but nowadays the key to successful treatment is early surgical intervention.

The time available for successful intervention after frank uterine rupture and before the onset of major fetal morbidity is only 10-37 min [49, 74, 216, 221, 222].

After the fetus is successfully delivered, the type of surgical treatment for the mother should depend on the following factors:

- Type of uterine rupture
- Extent of uterine rupture
- Degree of hemorrhage
- General condition of the mother
- Future childbearing

16.8.2.1 Suture Repair

Uterine bleeding is typically most profuse when the uterine tear is longitudinal rather than transverse. Conservative surgical management involving uterine suture repair (Figs. 16.16 and 16.17) should be reserved for women who have the following findings:

- Desire for future childbearing [223]
- Low-transverse uterine rupture
- No extension of the tear to the broad ligament, cervix, or paracolpos
- Easily controllable uterine hemorrhage
- Good general condition
- No clinical or laboratory evidence of an evolving coagulopathy



Fig. 16.16 The ruptured and contracted uterus found during emergent exploration [183]



Fig. 16.17 The line of uterine rupture, extending inferiorly from the left side of the previous lower segment scar [183]

Repair of a ruptured uterus is achieved in 13-74 % of cases [4, 28, 177, 178, 224]. Suture repair in general carries a recurrence risk of uterine rupture of 4-19 % at a subsequent pregnancy [31, 225, 226]. Therefore, it is recommended that women with a previous suture repair of uterine rupture undergo an elective Cesarean delivery as soon as fetal lung maturity can be demonstrated [227–230]. There are cases where pregnancy was undisturbed until 37 weeks and then Cesarean section performed [231]. Recommendations are not strong because there are no prospective studies. The type of rupture dictates the type of uterine repair. In one study, the percentage of patients with simple repair of the uterus was significantly higher in the previously scarred uterus group (90.2 %) when compared to the previously unscarred uterus group (57.5 %). Hysterectomy was performed in 25 % of the patients with previously unscarred uterus, which was significantly higher than the 9.8 % in patients with previously scarred uterus [33].

16.8.2.2 Hysterectomy

Hysterectomy should be considered the treatment of choice in several indications:

- Intractable uterine bleeding
- Uterine rupture sites multiple, longitudinal, or low lying
- · Placenta percreta
- Irremediable uterine atony/accreta
- Probability of cervical cancer

Total Abdominal Hysterectomy

Total abdominal hysterectomy is definitive procedure unless cardiovascular decompensation necessitates subtotal abdominal hysterectomy or simple suture repair with/without bilateral tubal ligation [232–234]. Previous studies support total hysterectomy because of the probability of cervical cancer in the cervical stump and increased rate of bleeding and discharge [235, 236]. The cervical malignancy rate was 0.39-1.9 %. Their rate has currently decreased to 0.1–0.15 % due to cytological surgery [237]. It was also found that although the difference was not statistically significant, the amount of blood loss, duration of operation, and rate of maternal deaths, ABO need for blood transfusion and reoperation were higher in the total hysterectomy group [237]. Hysterectomy rate differs significantly in the range of 6-83 % [4, 28, 74, 143, 177, 178, 224, 238, 239]. In a study by Leung et al., 19 % of patients required hysterectomy. Sixty-eight percent of hysterectomies were performed because the uterus was not deemed repairable, 21 % for irremediable uterine atony, and 5 % because of placenta accreta [49].

Placenta percreta is additional therapeutic problem if present during spontaneous uterine rupture. Up to 1966, there were 33 cases published [240], and in the period from 1966 to 2000, there were only 40 cases reported worldwide [241]. In cases of spontaneous rupture of the uterus due to placenta percreta, partial manual removal and hysterectomy showed 20 %



Fig. 16.18 Intraoperative photograph showing the uterus (lower part of operative field), the gestational sac (on the *left*), and the placenta (*upper right*) after opening the abdomen [246]

mortality, while hysterectomy with no attempt at manual removal resulted in 100 % survival. When the adherent placenta was left in situ, 67 % succumbed. Clearly, the treatment of choice is total abdominal hysterectomy with no attempt at manual removal [240, 242–245].

Subtotal Hysterectomy

Subtotal hysterectomy is the preferred operation when shorter operation is indicated, as in hemodynamic instability or cardiovascular decompensation to minimize mortality and morbidity [237]. In this study by Özden et al., this recommendation was for general emergency hysterectomies, not only spontaneous uterine ruptures which represented 10 % of cases [237]. In patients with spontaneous uterine rupture, studies show that total abdominal hysterectomy was done in 14 % women, subtotal hysterectomy in 5–22 %, uterine repair with bilateral tubal ligation in 25–45 %, and uterine repair without bilateral tubal ligation in 39 % of patients [9, 12].

During operation, the placenta should be examined and evacuated. It can be found in the abdominal cavity or placed intrauterine. The amniotic sac can be intact (Fig. 16.18) [223, 246] or disrupted.

16.8.2.3 First Trimester

Case reports on the management of uterine rupture in the first trimester are limited. Often, the clinical condition of the patients requires an emergency hysterectomy. However, there have been reports with conservation of the uterus. A midgestational uterine rupture was repaired using fibrin-coated collagen fleece, allowing the successful continuation of the pregnancy [247].

16.8.2.4 Elective Cesarean Section

A recurrent uterine rupture rate of 4–19 % has been noted in patients with a prior repair [28, 54, 248, 249]. For this reason, it has been recommended that women with a previous uterine rupture undergo an elective Cesarean delivery as soon as fetal lung maturity can be demonstrated [224, 250]. All studies recommend planned Cesarean delivery [64, 156, 228, 251]. Delivery between 37 and 38 weeks is recommended for patients with a history of ruptured lower uterine scar, while those with a history of ruptured classical scar or previous uterine rupture, the opinion varies as to the time of delivery. Some surgeons deliver at 35 weeks, while others recommend admission to the hospital 1 week prior to the gestational age at which labor started in the previous pregnancy [54, 55].

On the contrary, a case series described 18 pregnancies, occurring in 15 patients in whom a simple repair of a ruptured gravid uterus had been previously performed. Seventeen of these pregnancies had a successful outcome, and there were no cases of recurrent rupture [252]. Therefore, there is evidence that a patient with previous uterine rupture can carry another pregnancy. This chance appears to increase if the uterus is closed with a double-layer suture [94]. It is also important to note that Weingold et al. in 1966 found that 29 % (2/7) of patients who underwent repair of a ruptured uterus later presented with another rupture in a subsequent pregnancy [199]. In the last 50 years, there is a significant improvement in diagnostic accuracy due to modern imaging modalities and diagnostic laparoscopy; therefore, this outcome should be analyzed cautiously.

16.9 Prognosis

Maternal and perinatal mortality vary significantly between developed and developing countries. Also these rates are highly variable in the same country especially between cities and rural areas. Due to the rarity of the disease and improvement in diagnostic and therapeutic modalities, the mortality was also decade dependent.

16.9.1 Maternal Outcome

16.9.1.1 Maternal Morbidity

The maternal morbidity rate ranges from 11.8 to 46.2 % [40, 202, 253]. Commonly reported maternal morbidity includes hemorrhage and shock, overall 46 %; infection (wound infection, 13.8 %; peritonitis, 10.2 %; tubo-ovarian abscess or urinary tract infection, 19.8 %; pelvic inflammatory disease, 4.3 %; respiratory infections including pneumonia, 2.2 %; and tetanus, 2 %); vesicovaginal fistula, 6.6 %; pelvic hematoma (mostly in the broad ligament), 19.2 %; fever, 21.7 %; and paralytic ileus, 18.9 %.

Complications of surgery such as injury to the bladder and ureter, dehiscence, and hernia have been described. Less commonly, hematuria, renal failure, disseminated intravascular coagulation (DIC), atelectasis, thrombophlebitis, pulmonary and cerebral embolism, and intestinal obstruction are reported as complications of uterine rupture.

In a series reported by Eden et al., 58 % of patients with uterine rupture required five or more units of blood [4]. In the study by Weingold et al. in 1966, 29 % (2/7) of patients who underwent repair of a ruptured uterus later presented with another rupture in a subsequent pregnancy and one of these women died [199].

16.9.1.2 Maternal Mortality

Maternal mortality as a consequence of uterine rupture occurs at a rate of 0-1 % [90] in developed countries, but the mortality rates in developing countries are 2-8 % [8, 12, 194, 196, 233, 254–257] and even 11 % reported in one Ethiopian study from 2002 [258]. The availability of modern medical facilities in developed nations is likely to account for this difference in maternal outcomes.

Maternal mortality depends on several other factors. In a South African study from 1976, with the mortality rate 8.5 % due to the rupture of an

unscarred uterus, deaths could be further subdivided into mortality for women with longitudinal uterine tears (8.2 %), transverse tears (4 %), posterior wall tears (13 %), and multiple uterine tears (25 %). Golan et al. reported no deaths among 32 mothers who experienced rupture of a scarred uterus compared with 15 % (9/61) of women with an intact uterus [28]. Mokgokong and Marivate noted that the maternal mortality rate associated with uterine rupture largely depends on whether the diagnosis is established before (4.5 %) or after delivery (10.4 %) [238].

16.9.2 Fetal Outcome

16.9.2.1 Fetal Morbidity

It has been shown that significant neonatal morbidity occurred in women with uterine rupture when more than 18 min elapsed between the onset of prolonged decelerations and delivery [49]. Others claim that the time available for successful intervention after frank uterine rupture and before the onset of major fetal morbidity is 10–37 min [49, 74, 216, 221, 222].

Fetal Hypoxia or Anoxia

Leung et al. found that 5 % of neonates born to women who had uterine ruptures developed neonatal asphyxia (defined as umbilical-artery pH <7 with seizures and multiorgan dysfunction). No neonate had clinically significant perinatal morbidity when delivery was accomplished within 17 min of an isolated and prolonged deceleration of fetal heart rate. If severe late decelerations preceded prolonged deceleration, perinatal asphyxia was observed as soon as 10 min from the onset of the prolonged deceleration to delivery [49]. In a study by Menihan, 55% (6/11) of fetuses born after uterine rupture had bradycardias between 18 and 37 min prior to delivery. Although the rate of fetal acidosis was high (91 %), no permanent neurological injuries or neonatal deaths occurred [216]. Bujold and Gauthier found that, even with rapid (<18 min) intervention between prolonged deceleration in fetal heart rate and delivery, 10 % (1/10) of neonates developed hypoxic-ischemic encephalopathies with impaired motor development. They concluded that, though

rapid intervention did not always prevent severe metabolic acidosis and serious neonatal disease, it probably did limit the occurrence of neonatal death [92]. The incidence of hypoxic-ischemic encephalopathy associated with uterine rupture in another study was 5 % (1/20) [58].

Fetal Acidosis

In 99 cases of uterine rupture, Leung et al. found that 43 % had an umbilical-artery pH <7, and 58 % of these newborns had a pH <6.8. In association with these pH levels, 39 % had 5-min Apgar scores of <7, and 12 % of whom had 5-min Apgar scores of <3 [49]. Menihan found that 91 % who were born after uterine rupture had an umbilical-artery cord pH level <7.0, and 45 % had 5-min Apgar scores <7. The most important factor for the development of fetal acidosis was complete extrusion of the fetus and placenta into the maternal abdomen [216].

16.9.2.2 Fetal Mortality

Fetal mortality is reported in the range of $54.3-81.7 \ \% \ [9, 40, 194, 196, 233, 257]$, and $91-93 \ \%$ found in Pakistan and Uganda [7, 12]. In the study by Al Salem et al., the perinatal mortality rate was two times lower (157/1,000) in the scarred uterus group, which is significantly lower than the perinatal mortality (372/1,000) in the unscarred uterus group [33]. Smith et al. found that the overall risk of perinatal death due to uterine rupture was 1/2,100 and uterine rupture was three times more likely to result in death of the infant if the delivery took place in a hospital with <3,000 births a year (1/1,300) compared to 1/4,700 in hospitals with >3,000 births a year [259].

Fetal distress and neonatal demise resulting from uterine rupture is related to placental abruption and hypovolemia resulting in placental hypoperfusion, which develops rapidly as is evident from previous instances of posterior rupture. Prompt delivery resulted in fetal salvage before fetal compromise could develop.

References

 Trask JD. A statistical inquiry into the causes, symptoms, pathology, and treatment of rupture of the uterus. Am J Med Sci. 1848;15:383–418.

- Lewers AH. Rupture of the uterus during pregnancy, with notes of a case. Br Med J. 1887;1:58–60.
- 3. Baisch D. Beitr z Geburtsh v Gynäk. 1903;7:249.
- Eden RD, Parker RT, Gall SG. Rupture of the gravid uterus: a 53-year review. Obstet Gynecol. 1986;68: 671–4.
- Deneke F. Ruptured uterus in Ethiopia. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 1996;54:175–6.
- Chamiso B. Rupture of pregnant uterus in Shashemene General Hospital, south Shoa, Ethiopia (a three year study of 57 cases). Ethiop Med J. 1995;33:251–7.
- Khan S, Parveen Z, Begum S, Alam I. Uterine rupture: a review of 34 cases at Ayub Teaching Hospital Abbottabad. J Ayub Med Coll Abbottabad. 2003;15:50–2.
- Groen GP. Uterine rupture in rural Nigeria: review of 144 cases. Obstet Gynecol. 1974;44:682–7.
- Dhaifalah I, Santavy J, Fingerova H. Uterine rupture during pregnancy and delivery among women attending the Al-Tthawra Hospital in Sana'a City Yemen Republic. Biomed Pap Med Fac Univ Palacky Olomouc Czech Repub. 2006;150:279–83.
- Konje JC, Odukoya AA, Ladipo OA. Ruptured uterus in Ibadan, a twelve year review. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 1990;32:207–13.
- Balde MD, Breitabach GP, Bastert G. Uterine rupture

 an analysis of 81 cases in Conakry, Guinea. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 1990;322:223–7.
- Kadowa I. Ruptured uterus in rural Uganda: prevalence, predisposing factors and outcomes. Singapore Med J. 2010;51:35–8.
- Rendle-Short CW. Rupture of the gravid uterus in Uganda. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1960;79:1114–20.
- El Mansouri A. Accouchements sur uterus cicatriciel. Apropos de 150 cas. Rev Fr Gyencol Obstet. 1994; 89:606–12.
- Ahmed SM, Daffalla SE. Incidence of uterine rupture in a teaching hospital, Sudan. Saudi Med J. 2001;22:757–61.
- Nyengidiki TK, Allagoa DO. Rupture of the gravid uterus in a tertiary health facility in the Niger delta region of Nigeria: a 5-year review. Niger Med J. 2011; 52:230–4.
- Veena P, Habeebullah S, Chaturvedula L. A review of 93 cases of ruptured uterus over a period of 2 years in a tertiary care hospital in South India. J Obstet Gynaecol. 2012;32:260–3.
- Ibha K, Poonam G, Sehgal A, Kamala D. Rupture of gravid uterus: experience at an Urban Medical Centre in Northern India. J Obstet Gynaecol India. 2003;53: 558–62.
- Agboola A. Rupture of the uterus. Niger Med J. 1977;12:19–20.
- Lema VM, Ojwang SB, Wanjala SH. Rupture of the gravid uterus: a review. East Afr Med J. 1991;68:430–41.
- Rahman J, Al-Sibai MH, Rahman MS. Rupture of the uterus in labor. A review of 96 cases. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1985;64:311–5.
- Al-Rubaei S. A 10 years review of rupture pregnant uterus in Basra maternity and child hospital. Al-Qadisiah Med J. 2011;7:9–20.

- Vedat A, Hasan B, Ismail A. Rupture of the uterus in labor: a review of 150 cases. Isr J Med Sci. 1993;29: 639–43.
- Rouzi AA, Hawaswi AA, Aboalazm M, et al. Uterine rupture incidence, risk factors, and outcome. Saudi Med J. 2003;24:37–9.
- Padhye SM. Rupture of the pregnant uterus a 20 year review. Kathmandu Univ Med J. 2005;3:234–8.
- Lynch JC, Pardy JP. Uterine rupture and scar dehiscence. A five year survey. Anaesth Intensive Care. 1996;24:699–704.
- Mohamed K. A 5 year review of rupture of the pregnant uterus in Harare, Zimbabwe. J Obstet Gynaecol. 1987;7:192–6.
- Golan A, Sandbank O, Robin A. Rupture of the pregnant uterus. Obstet Gynecol. 1980;56:549–54.
- Roopnarinesingh S, Suratsingh J. Rupture of the gravid uterus in Trinidad. West Indian Med J. 1980;29:53–6.
- Al-Jufairi ZA, Sandhu AK, Al-Durazi KA. Risk factors of uterine rupture. Saudi Med J. 2001;22:702–4.
- Ahmadi S, Nouira M, Bibi M, et al. Uterine rupture of the unscarred uterus. About 28 cases. Gynecol Obstet Fertil. 2003;31:713–7.
- 32. Chibber R, El-Saleh E, Al Fadhli R, et al. Uterine rupture and subsequent pregnancy outcome-how safe is it? A 25-year study. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2010;23:421–4.
- Al Salem MH, Makhseed M, Ahmed MA, Gupta M. Rupture of the gravid uterus: experience of the Maternity Hospital, Kuwait. Med Princ Pract. 2000;9:97–105.
- 34. Fedorkow DM, Nimrod CA, Taylor PJ. Ruptured uterus in pregnancy: a Canadian hospital's experience. Can Med Assoc J. 1987;137:27–9.
- 35. Chen KC, Hsieh TT. Rupture of gravid uterus: a eightyear clinical analysis and review of the literature. Changgeng Yi Xue Za Zhi. 1992;15:15–22.
- Gardiel F, Daly S, Turner MJ. Uterine rupture in pregnancy reviewed. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Rep Biol. 1994;56:107–10.
- Al Sakka M, Hamsho A, Khan L. Rupture of the pregnant uterus - a 21-year review. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 1998;63:105–8.
- Chen LH, Tan KH, Yeo GS. A ten-year review of uterine rupture in modern obstetric practice. Ann Acad Med Singapore. 1995;24:830–5.
- Sweeten KM, Graves WK, Athanassiou A. Spontaneous rupture of the unscarred uterus. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1995;172:1851–6.
- Schrinsky DC, Benson RC. Rupture of the pregnant uterus: a review. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1978;33: 217–32.
- Miller DA, Goodwin TM, Gherman RB, Paul RH. Intrapartum rupture of the unscarred uterus. Obstet Gynecol. 1997;89:671–3.
- 42. Lachman E, Moodley J, Pitsoe SB, Philpott RH. Rupture of the gravid uterus. S Afr Med J. 1985;67: 333–5.
- Ola ER, Olamijulo JA. Rupture of the uterus at the Lagos University Teaching Hospital, Lagos, Nigeria. West Afr J Med. 1998;17:188–93.

- 44. Iloki LH, Okongo D, Ekoundzola JR. Uterine rupture in an African environment. 59 cases at the University Hospital Center in Brazzaville. J Gynecol Obstet Biol Reprod (Paris). 1994;23:922–5.
- Padyne SM. Rupture of the pregnant uterus a 20 year review. Kathmandu Univ Med J. 2005;3:234–8.
- Ofir K, Sheiner E, Levy A, Katz M, Mazor M. Uterine rupture: differences between a scarred and an unscarred uterus. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2004;191:425–9.
- Chazotte C, Cohen WR. Catastrophic complications of previous caesarean section. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1990;163:738–42.
- Flamm BL, Newman LA, Thomas SJ, et al. Vaginal birth after caesarean delivery: results of a 5 year multicenter collaborative study. Obstet Gynecol. 1990;76:750–3.
- Leung AS, Leung EK, Paul RH. Uterine rupture after previous Cesarean delivery: maternal & fetal consequences. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1993;169:945–50.
- Hamilton BE, Martin JA, Stton PD. Births in preliminary data for 2002. Nat Vital Stat Rep. 2003;51:1–20.
- American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. ACOG practice bulletin no. 115: vaginal birth after previous Cesarean delivery. Obstet Gynecol. 2010;116(2 Pt 1):450–63.
- 52. National Institutes of Health Consensus Development Conference Panel. National Institutes of Health Consensus Development conference statement: vaginal birth after Cesarean: new insights March 8–10, 2010. Obstet Gynecol. 2010;115:1279–95.
- Cowan RK, Kinch RA, Ellis B, Anderson R. Trial of labor following Cesarean delivery. Obstet Gynecol. 1994;83:933–6.
- Sheth SS. Results of treatment of rupture of the uterus by suturing. J Obstet Gynaecol Br Commonw. 1968;75:55–8.
- Lim AC, Lau WC, Fung HYM. Pregnancy after uterine rupture: a report of 5 cases and a review of the literature. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 2005;60:613–7.
- Chauhan SP, Magann EF, Wiggs CD, et al. Pregnancy after classic Cesarean delivery. Obstet Gynecol. 2002;100(5 Pt 1):946–50.
- Rosen MG, Dickinson JC, Westhoff CL. Vaginal birth after Cesarean: a metaanalysis of morbidity and mortality. Obstet Gynecol. 1991;77:465–70.
- Landon MB, Hauth JC, Leveno KJ, et al. Maternal and perinatal outcomes associated with a trial of labor after prior Cesarean delivery. N Engl J Med. 2004;351:2581–9.
- American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. ACOG practice bulletin no 5. Vaginal birth after previous Cesarean delivery. Clinical management guidelines for obstetrician-gynecologists. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 1999;66:197–204.
- 60. Naef 3rd RW, Ray MA, Chauhan SP, et al. Trial of labor after Cesarean delivery with a lower-segment, vertical uterine incision: is it safe? Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1995;172:1666–74.
- Adair CD, Sanchez-Ramos L, Whitaker D, et al. Trial of labor in patients with a previous lower uterine vertical Cesarean section. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1996;174: 966–70.

- Martin JN, Perry KG, Roberts WE, Meydrech EF. The case for trial of labor in the patient with a prior lowsegment vertical Cesarean incision. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1997;177:144–8.
- 63. Shipp TD, Zelop CM, Repke JT, et al. Intrapartum uterine rupture and dehiscence in patients with prior lower uterine segment vertical and transverse incisions. Obstet Gynecol. 1999;94(5 Pt 1):735–40.
- William BG, Llyod-Smith JO, Gouws D, et al. The potential impact of classical Cesarean scar in Sub-Saharan Africa. PLoS Med. 2006;3:e262.
- 65. Leung AS, Farmer RM, Leung EK, et al. Risk factors associated with uterine rupture during trial of labor after Cesarean delivery: a case-control study. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1993;168:1358–63.
- Pruett KM, Kirshon B, Cotton DB. Unknown uterine scar and trial of labor. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1988; 159:807–10.
- Beall M, Eglinton GS, Clark SL, Phelan JP. Vaginal delivery after Cesarean section in women with unknown types of uterine scar. J Reprod Med. 1984;29:31–5.
- Grubb DK, Kjos SL, Paul RH. Latent labor with an unknown uterine scar. Obstet Gynecol. 1996;88:351–5.
- Lydon-Rochelle M, Holt VL, Easterling TR, Martin DP. Risk of uterine rupture during labor among women with a prior Cesarean delivery. N Engl J Med. 2001;345:3–8.
- Ravasia DJ, Wood SL, Pollard JK. Uterine rupture during induced trial of labor among women with previous Cesarean delivery. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2000;183:1176–9.
- Zelop CM, Shipp TD, Repke JT, et al. Uterine rupture during induced or augmented labor in gravid women with one prior Cesarean delivery. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1999;181:882–6.
- Tahilramaney MP, Boucher M, Eglinton GS, et al. Previous Cesarean section and trial of labor: factors related to uterine dehiscence. J Reprod Med. 1984;29:17–21.
- Phelan JP, Clark SL, Diaz F, Paul RH. Vaginal birth after Cesarean. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1987;157:1510–5.
- 74. Blanchette H, Blanchette M, McCabe J, Vincent S. Is vaginal birth after Cesarean safe? Experience at a community hospital. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2001;184: 1478–87.
- Bujold E, Blackwell SC, Gauthier RJ. Cervical ripening with transcervical foley catheter and the risk of uterine rupture. Obstet Gynecol. 2004;103: 18–23.
- 76. Hoffman MK, Sciscione A, Srinivasana M, et al. Uterine rupture in patients with a prior Cesarean delivery: the impact of cervical ripening. Am J Perinatol. 2004;21:217–22.
- Pettker CM, Pocock SB, Smok DP, et al. Transcervical foley catheter with and without oxytocin for cervical ripening: a randomized controlled trial. Obstet Gynecol. 2008;111:1320–6.
- Taylor DR, Doughty AS, Kaufman H, et al. Uterine rupture with the use of PGE2 vaginal inserts for labor induction in women with previous Cesarean sections. J Reprod Med. 2002;47:549–54.

- Flamm BL, Anton D, Goings JR, Newman J. Prostaglandin E2 for cervical ripening: a multicenter study of patients with prior Cesarean delivery. Am J Perinatol. 1997;14:157–60.
- Delaney T, Young DC. Spontaneous versus induced labor after a previous Cesarean delivery. Obstet Gynecol. 2003;102:39–44.
- Zelop CM, Shipp TD, Repke JT, et al. Effect of previous vaginal delivery on the risk of uterine rupture during a subsequent trial of labor. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2000;183:1184–6.
- Caughey AB, Shipp TD, Repke JT, et al. Rate of uterine rupture during a trial of labor in women with one or two prior Cesarean deliveries. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1999;181:872–6.
- Kayani SI, Alfirevic Z. Uterine rupture after induction of labour in women with previous caesarean section. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 2005;112:451–5.
- Grobman WA, Gilbert S, Landon MB, et al. Outcomes of induction of labor after one prior Cesarean. Obstet Gynecol. 2007;109(2 Pt 1):262–9.
- Mercer BM, Gilbert S, Landon MB, et al. Labor outcomes with increasing number of prior vaginal births after Cesarean delivery. Obstet Gynecol. 2008;111(2 Pt 1):285–91.
- 86. Gregory KD, Korst LM, Cane P, et al. Vaginal birth after Cesarean and uterine rupture rates in California. Obstet Gynecol. 1999;94:985–9.
- 87. McMahon MJ, Luther ER, Bowes Jr WA, Olshan AF. Comparison of a trial of labor with an elective second Cesarean section. N Engl J Med. 1996;335: 689–95.
- Rageth JC, Juzi C, Grossenbacher H. Delivery after previous Cesarean: a risk evaluation. Swiss Working Group of Obstetric and Gynecologic Institutions. Obstet Gynecol. 1999;93:332–7.
- Esposito MA, Menihan CA, Malee MP. Association of interpregnancy interval with uterine scar failure in labor: a case-control study. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2000;183:1180–3.
- Stamilio DM, DeFranco E, Paré E, et al. Short interpregnancy interval: risk of uterine rupture and complications of vaginal birth after Cesarean delivery. Obstet Gynecol. 2007;110:1075–82.
- Shipp TD, Zelop CM, Repke JT, et al. Interdelivery interval and risk of symptomatic uterine rupture. Obstet Gynecol. 2001;97:175–7.
- 92. Bujold E, Mehta SH, Bujold C, Gauthier RJ. Interdelivery interval and uterine rupture. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2002;187:1199–202.
- Bujold E, Gauthier RJ. Risk of uterine rupture associated with an interdelivery interval between 18 and 24 months. Obstet Gynecol. 2010;115:1003–6.
- Bujold E, Bujold C, Hamilton EF, et al. The impact of a single-layer or double-layer closure on uterine rupture. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2002;186: 1326–30.
- Bujold E, Goyet M, Marcoux S, et al. The role of uterine closure in the risk of uterine rupture. Obstet Gynecol. 2010;116:43–50.

- Gyamfi C, Juhasz G, Gyamfi P, et al. Single- versus double-layer uterine incision closure and uterine rupture. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2006;19:639–43.
- Roberge S, Chaillet N, Boutin A, et al. Single- versus double-layer closure of the hysterotomy incision during Cesarean delivery and risk of uterine rupture. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2011;115:5–10.
- Miller DA, Diaz FG, Paul RH. Vaginal birth after Cesarean: a 10-year experience. Obstet Gynecol. 1994;84:255–8.
- 99. Macones GA, Cahill A, Pare E, et al. Obstetric outcomes in women with two prior Cesarean deliveries: is vaginal birth after Cesarean delivery a viable option? Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2005;192:1223–9.
- 100. Tahseen S, Griffiths M. Vaginal birth after two caesarean sections (VBAC-2)-a systematic review with meta-analysis of success rate and adverse outcomes of VBAC-2 versus VBAC-1 and repeat (third) caesarean sections. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 2010;117:5–19.
- 101. American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. ACOG practice bulletin no 54: vaginal birth after previous Cesarean. Obstet Gynecol. 2004;104:203–12.
- 102. Landon MB, Spong CY, Thom E, et al. Risk of uterine rupture with a trial of labor in women with multiple and single prior Cesarean delivery. Obstet Gynecol. 2006;108:12–20.
- 103. Morimatsu Y, Matsubara S, Higashiyama N, et al. Spontaneous uterine rupture during pregnancy soon after a laparoscopic adenomyomectomy. Reprod Med Biol. 2007;6:175–7.
- Dubuisson JB, Fauconnier A, Deffarges JV, et al. Pregnancy outcome and deliveries following laparoscopic myomectomy. Hum Reprod. 2000;15:869–73.
- 105. Golan D, Aharoni A, Gonen R, et al. Early spontaneous rupture of the post myomectomy gravid uterus. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 1990;31:167–70.
- 106. Brown AB, Chamberlain R, Te Linde RW. Myomectomy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1956;71: 759–63.
- 107. Garnet JD. Uterine rupture during pregnancy. An analysis of 133 patients. Obstet Gynecol. 1964;23: 898–905.
- Seinera P, Farina C, Todros T. Laparoscopic myomectomy and subsequent pregnancy: results in 54 patients. Hum Reprod. 2000;15:1993–6.
- 109. Nezhat CH, Nezhat F, Roemisch M, et al. Pregnancy following laparoscopic myomectomy: preliminary results. Hum Reprod. 1999;14:1219–21.
- 110. Seracchioli R, Rossi S, Govoni F, et al. Fertility and obstetric outcome after laparoscopic myomectomy of large myomata: a randomized comparison with abdominal myomectomy. Hum Reprod. 2000;15:2663–8.
- Seracchioli R, Manuzzi L, Vianello F, et al. Obstetric and delivery outcome of pregnancies achieved after laparoscopic myomectomy. Fertil Steril. 2006;86:159–65.
- 112. Kumakiri J, Takeuchi H, Itoh S, et al. Prospective evaluation for the feasibility and safety of vaginal birth after laparoscopic myomectomy. J Minim Invasive Gynecol. 2008;15:420–4.

- 113. Sizzi O, Rossetti A, Malzoni M, et al. Italian multicenter study on complications of laparoscopic myomectomy. J Minim Invasive Gynecol. 2007;14:453–62.
- 114. Oktem O, Gokaslan H, Durmusoglu F. Spontaneous uterine rupture in pregnancy 8 years after laparoscopic myomectomy. J Am Assoc Gynecol Laparosc. 2001;8:618–21.
- 115. Daponte A, Nzewenga G, Dimopoulos KD, Guidozzi F. The use of vaginal misoprostol for second-trimester pregnancy termination in women with previous single Cesarean section. Contraception. 2006;74:324–7.
- 116. Daponte A, Nzewenga G, Dimopoulos KD, Guidozzi F. Pregnancy termination using vaginal misoprostol in women with more than one caesarean section. J Obstet Gynaecol. 2007;27:597–600.
- 117. Department of Health. www.dh.gov.uk/en/ Publicationsandstatistics/Publications/ PublicationsStatistics/DH_075697.
- Byrne P, Onyekwuluje T. Uterine rupture after termination of pregnancy with gemeprost. Br Med J. 1991;302:852.
- Norman JE. Uterine rupture during therapeutic abortion in the second trimester using mifepristone and prostaglandin. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1995;102:332–3.
- 120. Phillips K, Berry C, Mothers AM. Uterine rupture during second trimester termination of pregnancy using mifepristone and a prostaglandin. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 1996;65:175–6.
- 121. Letourneur B, Parant O, Tofani V, Berrebi A. Uterine rupture on unscarred uterus following labor induction for 2nd trimester termination of pregnancy with oral misoprostol: conservative management. J Gynecol Obstet Biol Reprod (Paris). 2002;31:371–3.
- 122. Al-Hussaini TK. Uterine rupture in second trimester abortion in a grand multiparous woman. A complication of misoprostol and oxytocin. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2001;96:218–9.
- 123. Syed S, Noreen H, Kahloon LE, Chaudhri R. Uterine rupture associated with the use of intra-vaginal misoprostol during second-trimester pregnancy termination. J Pak Med Assoc. 2011;61:399–401.
- 124. Khabbaz AY, Usta IM, El-Hajj MI, et al. Rupture of an unscarred uterus with misoprostol induction: case report and review of the literature. J Matern Fetal Med. 2001;10:141–5.
- 125. Goyal V. Uterine rupture in second-trimester misoprostol-induced abortion after Cesarean delivery: a systematic review. Obstet Gynecol. 2009;113: 1117–23.
- 126. Pongsatha S, Tongsong T. Misoprostol for second trimester termination of pregnancies with prior low transverse Cesarean section. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2003;80:61–2.
- 127. Willmott FJ, Scherf C, Ford SM, Lim K. Rupture of uterus in the first trimester during medical termination of pregnancy for exomphalos using mifepristone/ misoprostol. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 2008;115:1575–7.
- 128. Daskalakis G, Papantoniou N, Mesogitis S, et al. Sonographic findings and surgical management of a uterine rupture associated with the use of misoprostol

during second-trimester abortion. J Ultrasound Med. 2005;24:1565–8.

- Weeks A, Faundes A. Misoprostol in obstetrics and gynaecology. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2007;99:S156–9.
- Bagga R, Chaudhary N, Kalra J. Rupture in an unscarred uterus during second trimester pregnancy termination with mifepristone and misoprostol. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 2004;87:42–3.
- Malhotra N, Chanana C. Silent rupture of unscarred uterus: an unusual presentation at second trimester abortion. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2007;275:283–5.
- 132. Lee SL, Su JM, Shen WL, Chang FM. Unscarred uterine cervical rupture during second-trimester termination using misoprostol. Taiwan J Obstet Gynecol. 2007;46:445–7.
- 133. Berghahn L, Christensen D, Droste S. Uterine rupture during second trimester abortion associated with misoprostol. Obstet Gynecol. 2001;98:976–7.
- 134. Kim JO, Han JY, Choi JS, et al. Oral misoprostol and uterine rupture in the first trimester of pregnancy: a case report. Reprod Toxicol. 2005;20:575–7.
- Dickinson JE. Misoprostol for second-trimester pregnancy termination in women with a prior caesarean delivery. Obstet Gynecol. 2005;105:352–6.
- Walsh CA, Baxi LV. Rupture of the primigravid uterus: a review of the literature. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 2007;62:327–34.
- 137. Dow M, Wax JR, Pinette MG, et al. Third-trimester uterine rupture without previous Cesarean: a case series and review of the literature. Am J Perinatol. 2009;26:739–44.
- Wada S, Kudo M, Minakami H. Spontaneous uterine rupture of a twin pregnancy after laparoscopic adenomyomectomy: a case report. J Minim Invasive Gynecol. 2006;13:166–8.
- 139. Villa G, Mabrouk M, Guerrini M, et al. Uterine rupture in a primigravida with adenomyosis recently subjected to laparoscopic resection of rectovaginal endometriosis: case report. J Minim Invasive Gynecol. 2008;15:360–1.
- 140. Padhye SM. Rupture uterus in primigravida: morbidity and mortality. Kathmandu Univ Med J. 2007;5:492–6.
- 141. Banas T, Klimek M, Fugiel A, Skotniczny K. Spontaneous uterine rupture at 35 weeks' gestation, 3 years after laparoscopic myomectomy, without signs of fetal distress. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2005;31: 527–30.
- 142. Walsh CA, Reardon W, Foley ME. Unexplained prelabor uterine rupture in a term primigravida. Obstet Gynecol. 2007;109:455.
- Kieser KE, Baskett TF. A 10-year population-based study of uterine rupture. Obstet Gynecol. 2002;100: 749–53.
- 144. Abbi M, Misra R. Rupture of uterus in a primigravida prior to onset of labor. Int J Fertil Womens Med. 1997;42:418–20.
- 145. Azem F, Jaffa A, Lessing JB, Peyser MR. Uterine rupture with the use of a low-dose vaginal PGE2 tablet. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1993;73:316–7.

- 146. Heckel S, Ohl J, Dellenbach P. Rupture of an unscarred uterus at full term after an intracervical application of dinoprostone (Prepidil) gel. Rev Fr Gynecol Obstet. 1993;88:162–4.
- 147. Hawe JA, Olha KS. Posterior uterine rupture in a patient with a lower segment caesarean section scar complicating prostaglandin induction of labour. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1997;104:857–8.
- 148. Kurdoglu M, Kolusari A, Yildizhan R, et al. Delayed diagnosis of an atypical rupture of an unscarred uterus due to assisted fundal pressure: a case report. Cases J. 2009;2:7966.
- 149. Feeney JK. Complications associated with high multiparity; a clinical study of 518 cases. J Ir Med Assoc. 1953;32:36–55.
- 150. Suner S, Jagminas L, Peipert JF, Linakis J. Fatal spontaneous rupture of a gravid uterus: case report and literature review of uterine rupture. J Emerg Med. 1996;14:181–5.
- 151. Marguilies D, Crapanzano JT. Rupture of the intact uterus. Obstet Gynecol. 1966;27:863–8.
- 152. Yussman MH, Haynes DM. Rupture of the gravid uterus. A 12-year study. Obstet Gynecol. 1970;36(1):15–20.
- 153. Aboyeji AP, Ijaiya MD, Yahaya UR. Ruptured uterus: a study of 100 consecutive cases in Ilorin, Nigeria. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2001;27:341–8.
- 154. Okogbenin SA, Gharoro EP, Otoide VO, Okonta PI. Obstetric hysterectomy: fifteen years' experience in a Nigerian tertiary centre. J Obstet Gynaecol. 2003; 23:356–9.
- 155. Olatunji AO, Sule-Odu AO, Adefuye PO. Ruptured uterus at Sagamu, Nigeria. Niger Postgrad Med J. 2002;9:235–9.
- 156. Ofir K, Sheiner E, Levy A, et al. Uterine rupture: risk factors and pregnancy outcome. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2003;189:1042–6.
- 157. Beacham WD, Beacham DW, Webster HD, Fielding SL. Rupture of the uterus at New Orleans Charity Hospital. A report of 101 cases and comparison with the previously reported 96 cases. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1970;106:1083–91.
- Menon KMK. Rupture of the uterus a review of 164 cases. J Obstet Gynecol Brit Comm. 1962;69: 18–28.
- Yamani TY, Rouzi AA. Induction of labor with vaginal prostaglandin-E2 in grand multiparous women. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 1998;62:255–9.
- 160. Gardeil F, Daly S, Turner MJ. Uterine rupture in pregnancy reviewed. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 1994;56:107–10.
- 161. Leung F, Courtois L, Aouar Z, et al. Spontaneous rupture of the unscarred uterus during labor. Case report. Gynecol Obstet Fertil. 2009;37:342–5.
- 162. Walsh CA, O'Sullivan RJ, Foley ME. Unexplained prelabor uterine rupture in a term primigravida. Obstet Gynecol. 2006;108(3 Pt 2):725–7.
- 163. Nahum GG. Uterine anomalies. How common are they, and what is their distribution among subtypes? J Reprod Med. 1998;43:877–87.

- 164. Gordon CA. Ruptured pregnancy in the closed rudimentary horn of a bicornuate uterus. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1935;29:279–82.
- 165. Tien DSP. Pregnancy in the rudimentary horn of the uterus. Review of the literature and report of one case. Chin Med J. 1949;67:485–8.
- 166. Schauffler GC. Double uterus with pregnancy. J Am Med Assoc. 1941;117:1516–20.
- 167. Nahum GG. Rudimentary uterine horn pregnancy. A case report on surviving twins delivered eight days apart. J Reprod Med. 1997;42:525–32.
- 168. Ravasia DJ, Brain PH, Pollard JK. Incidence of uterine rupture among women with mullerian duct anomalies who attempt vaginal birth after Cesarean delivery. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1999;181:877–81.
- 169. Erez O, Dukler D, Novack L, et al. Trial of labor and vaginal birth after Cesarean section in patients with uterine Müllerian anomalies: a population-based study. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2007;196:537.e1–11.
- Nahum GG. Uterine anomalies, induction of labor, and uterine rupture. Obstet Gynecol. 2005;106:1150–2.
- 171. Gottschalk EM, Siedentopf JP, Schoenborn I, et al. Prenatal sonographic and MRI findings in a pregnancy complicated by uterine sacculation: case report and review of the literature. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2008;32:582–6.
- 172. Frei KA, Duwe DG, Bonel HM, et al. Posterior sacculation of the uterus in a patient presenting with flank pain at 29 weeks of gestation. Obstet Gynecol. 2005;105:639–41.
- 173. Rajiah P, Eastwood KL, Gunn ML, Dighe M. Uterine diverticulum. Obstet Gynecol. 2009;113:525–7.
- 174. Friedman A, DeFazio J, DeCherney A. Severe obstetric complications after aggressive treatment of Asherman syndrome. Obstet Gynecol. 1986;67:864–7.
- 175. Sun X, Xue M, Xiao S, et al. Uterine diverticulum complicating pregnancy diagnosed by ultrasound and uteroscopy. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2010;109:247–8.
- 176. Phelan JP. Uterine rupture. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 1990;33:432–7.
- 177. Plauché W, Von Almen W, Muller R. Catastrophic uterine rupture. Obstet Gynecol. 1984;64:792–7.
- 178. Rodriguez MH, Masaki DI, Phelan JP, Diaz FG. Uterine rupture: are intrauterine pressure catheters useful in the diagnosis? Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1989;161:666–9.
- 179. Uccella S, Cromi A, Bogani G, et al. Spontaneous prelabor uterine rupture in a primigravida: a case report and review of the literature. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2011;205:e6–8.
- 180. Gutman G, Baris HN, Hirsch R, et al. Loeys-Dietz syndrome in pregnancy: a case description and report of a novel mutation. Fetal Diagn Ther. 2009;26:35–7.
- 181. Nassar A, Usta I, Finianos A, Kaspar H. Spontaneous uterine rupture following intercourse. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2004;83:114–5.
- 182. Tan TL, Kolhe S, Shafik A. Spontaneous uterine rupture following intercourse in a scarred uterus. J Obstet Gynaecol. 2005;25:392.

- Albrecht K, Lam G. Preterm spontaneous uterine rupture in a non-labouring grand multipara: a case report. J Obstet Gynaecol Can. 2008;30:586–9.
- 184. Matsubara S, Shimada K, Kuwata T, et al. Thin anterior uterine wall with incomplete uterine rupture in a primigravida detected by palpation and ultrasound: a case report. J Med Case Rep. 2011;5:14.
- Rickards CE. Uterine rupture following Caesarean section. Br Med J. 1938;1:1359–61.
- 186. Hornung R. Z Gebutrtsh Gynak. 1929;95:580.
- 187. Potter IW, Am J. Obstet Gynecol. 1930;19:289.
- Wang PH, Yuan CC, Chao HT, et al. Posterior uterine wall rupture during labour. Hum Reprod. 2000; 15:1198–9.
- 189. Figueroa R, Garry D, Mackenzie AP. Posterior uterine rupture in a woman with a previous Cesarean delivery. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2003;14:130–1.
- 190. Singhal SR, Agarwal U, Sangwan K, et al. Intrapartum posterior uterine wall rupture in lower segment Cesarean section scarred uterus. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2005;84:196–7.
- 191. Majumdar S, Warren R, Ifaturoti O. Fetal survival following posterior uterine wall rupture during labour with intact previous caesarean section scar. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2007;276:537–40.
- 192. Navaratnam K, Ulaganathan P, Akhtar MA, et al. Posterior uterine rupture causing fetal expulsion into the abdominal cavity: a rare case of neonatal survival. Case Rep Obstet Gynecol. 2011;2011:426127.
- 193. Buhimschi CS, Buhimschi IA, Patel S, et al. Rupture of the uterine scar during term labour: contractility or biochemistry? Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 2005;112:38–42.
- 194. Malik HS. Frequency, predisposing factors and fetomaternal outcome in uterine rupture. J Coll Physicians Surg Pak. 2006;16:472–5.
- 195. Fatima N. Rupture of uterus at term. J Coll Physicians Surg Pak. 1998;8:137–9.
- 196. Rizwan N, Abbasi RM, Uddin SF. Uterine rupture, frequency of cases and fetomaternal outcome. J Pak Med Assoc. 2011;61:322–4.
- 197. Ezegwui HU, Nwogu-Ikojo EE. Trends in uterine rupture in Enugu, Nigeria. J Obstet Gynaecol. 2005; 25:260–2.
- 198. Ricci JV. Rupture of the gravid uterus. In: Ricci JV (ed). Genealogy of gynecology. Philadelphia: Blakistan; 1950.
- 199. Weingold AB, Sanford S, Sherman DH. Rupture of the gravid uterus. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1966;125: 1233–8.
- 200. Van der Merwe JV, Ombelet WU. Rupture of the uterus: a changing picture. Arch Gynecol. 1987;240: 159–71.
- 201. Skelly HR, Duthie AM, Philpott RH. Rupture of the uterus: the preventable factors. S Afr Med J. 1976;50:505–9.
- Deaton JL, Maier D, Andreoli J. Spontaneous uterine rupture during pregnancy after treatment of Asherman's syndrome. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1989;160:1053–4.
- 203. Kuwata T, Matsubara S, Usu R, et al. Intestinal adhesion due to previous uterine surgery as a risk factor
for delayed diagnosis of uterine rupture: a case report. J Med Case Reports. 2011;5:523.

- Blihovde L, Tawfik J, Hill DA. Prelabor thirdtrimester uterine rupture in an unscarred uterus with occlusion by fetal small parts: a case report. J Reprod Med. 2010;55:437–40.
- ACOG. Vaginal birth after previous Cesarean delivery. ACOG Pract Bull. 1999;5:558–65.
- 206. Shipp TD, Zelop C, Cohen A, et al. Post-Cesarean delivery fever and uterine rupture in a subsequent trial of labor. Obstet Gynecol. 2003;101:136–9.
- 207. Omers R, Ulbrich R, Schauer A, Kuhn W. Sonographic detection of an asymptomatic rupture of the uterus due to necrosis during the third trimester. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 1988;26:279–84.
- Sierra A, Burrel M, Sebastia C, et al. Utility of multidetector CT in severe postpartum hemorrhage. Radiographics. 2012;32:1463–81.
- Waseem M, Cunningham-Deshong H, Gernsheimer J. Abdominal pain in a postpartum patient. J Emerg Med. 2011;41:261–4.
- Eller AG, Fisher B. Images in clinical medicine. Diagnosis of uterine rupture on CT. N Engl J Med. 2009;360:170.
- 211. Beddy P, Keogan MT, Sala E, Griffin N. Magnetic resonance imaging for the evaluation of acute abdominal pain in pregnancy. Semin Ultrasound CT MR. 2010;31:433–41.
- Vadnais M, Awtrey C, Pedrosa I. Breaking point: magnetic resonance imaging evaluation of an obstetric emergency. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2009;200:e1–3.
- 213. Matsuo K, Scanlon JT, Atlas RO, Kopelman JN. Staircase sign: a newly described uterine contraction pattern seen in rupture of unscarred gravid uterus. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2008;34:100–4.
- Sheiner E, Levy A, Ofir K, et al. Changes in fetal heart rate and uterine patterns associated with uterine rupture. J Reprod Med. 2004;49:373–8.
- Ridgeway JJ, Weyrich DL, Benedetti TJ. Fetal heart rate changes associated with uterine rupture. Obstet Gynecol. 2004;103:506–12.
- 216. Menihan CA. Uterine rupture in women attempting a vaginal birth following prior Cesarean birth. J Perinatol. 1998;18(6 Pt 1):440–3.
- 217. Guise JM, McDonagh MS, Osterweil P, et al. Systematic review of the incidence and consequences of uterine rupture in women with previous caesarean section. Br Med J. 2004;329:19–23.
- RCOG. Birth after previous Caesarean section, Green Top 45. Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists; 2007.
- 219. Gaffin SL, Grinberg Z, Abraham C, et al. Protection against hemorrhagic shock in the cat by human plasma containing endotoxin specific antibodies. Surg Res. 1981;31:18–21.
- 220. Mahfouz N. J Obstet Gynaecol Br Emp. 1932;39:743.
- 221. Yap OW, Kim ES, Laros Jr RK. Maternal and neonatal outcomes after uterine rupture in labor. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2001;184:1576–81.

- 222. Bujold E, Gauthier RJ. Neonatal morbidity associated with uterine rupture: what are the risk factors? Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2002;186:311–4.
- 223. Rana R, Puri M. Pre-labor silent rupture of unscarred uterus at 32 weeks with intact amniotic sac extrusion: a case report. Cases J. 2009;2:7095.
- 224. Spaulding LB, Gallup DC. Current concepts for management of rupture of the gravid uterus. Obstet Gynecol. 1979;54:437–41.
- 225. Lazarevid V. Zlb Gynäk. 1932;56:1291.
- 226. Wenner R. Zur Frage der spontanen Uterusruptur. Gynaecologia. 1949;128:38–41.
- 227. Conturso R, Redaelli L, Pasini A, Tenore A. Spontaneous uterine rupture with amniotic sac protrusion at 28 weeks subsequent to previous hysteroscopic metroplasty. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2003;107:98–100.
- Soltan MH, Khashoggi T, Adelusi B. Pregnancy following rupture of the pregnant uterus. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 1996;52:37–42.
- Ritchie EH. Pregnancy after rupture of the pregnant uterus. J Obstet Gynaecol Br Commonw. 1971;78: 642–8.
- Klungsoyr P, Kiserud T. Rupture of the uterus treated with suture. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1990;69: 93–4.
- Chen FP. Term delivery after repair of a uterine rupture during the second trimester in a previously unscarred uterus: a case report. J Reprod Med. 2007;52: 981–3.
- 232. Gupta U, Ganesh K. Emergency hysterectomy in obstetrics: review of 15 years. Asia-Oceania J Obstet Gynaecol. 1994;20:1–5.
- Kafkas S, Taner CE. Ruptured uterus. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 1991;34:41–4.
- 234. Nagarkatti SRS, Ambiye VR, Vaidya PR. Ruptured uterus: changing trends in etiology and management. J Postgrad Med. 1991;37:136–9.
- 235. Lau WC, Fung HYM, Roger MS. Ten years experience of Cesarean and postpartum hysterectomy in a teaching hospital in Hongkong. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1997;74:133–7.
- Al Sakka M, Dawdah W, Al HS. Case series of uterine rupture and subsequent pregnancy outcome. Int J Fertil. 1999;44:293–300.
- Ozden S, Vildirim G, Basarun T, et al. Analysis of 59 cases of emergent peripartum hysterectomies during a 13-year-period. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2005;271:363–7.
- 238. Mokgokong ET, Marivate M. Treatment of the ruptured uterus. S Afr Med J. 1976;50:1621–4.
- 239. Flamm BL, Goings JR, Liu Y. Elective repeat Cesarean delivery versus trial of labor: a prospective multicenter study. Obstet Gynecol. 1994;83:927–32.
- 240. Sumawong V, Nondasuta A, Thanapath S, Budthimedhee V. Placenta accreta. A review of the literature and a summary of 10 cases. Obstet Gynecol. 1966;27:511–6.
- 241. Nagy PS. Spontaneous rupture of the uterus caused by placenta percreta at 28 weeks of twin pregnancy.

Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2003;111: 207–9.

- 242. Bakanow. Zbl Gynaek. 1928;52:2159.
- 243. Malkasian GD, Welch JS. Placenta previa percreta. Obstet Gynecol. 1964;24:298–300.
- Hassim AM, Lucas C, Elkabbani SA. Spontaneous uterine rupture caused by placenta percreta. Br Med J. 1968;2:97–8.
- 245. Callender CG, King EL. Spontaneous rupture of a normal uterus associated with placenta accreta forming a central placenta previa. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1949;57:1020–2.
- 246. Guèye M, Mbaye M, Ndiaye-Guèye MD, et al. Spontaneous uterine rupture of an unscarred uterus before labour. Case Rep Obstet Gynecol. 2012; 2012:598356.
- 247. Shirata I, Fujiwaki R, Takubo K, et al. Successful continuation of pregnancy after repair of a midgestational uterine rupture with the use of a fibrin-coated collagen fleece (TachoComb) in a primigravid woman with no known risk factors. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2007;197:e7–9.
- Agüero O, Kizer S. Obstetric prognosis of the repair of uterine rupture. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1968;127: 528–30.
- 249. Astet B. Rupture of the uterus in Swedish departments of obstetrics, 1956–1961. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1967;46:168–82.
- Richie EH. Pregnancy after rupture of the pregnant uterus. J Obstet Gynaecol Br Commonw. 1971;78: 642–8.

- 251. Engelson BE, Albrechtsen S, Iversen OE. Peripartum hysterectomy- incidents and maternal mortality. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2001;80:409–12.
- 252. O'Connor RA, Gaughan B. Pregnancy following simple repair of the ruptured gravid uterus. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1989;96:942–4.
- 253. Kulkarni NP, Kendre BV. Ruptured uterusexperience at a rural medical college. J Obstet Gynaecol. 1990;40:75–9.
- 254. Ezechi OC, Mabayoje P, Obiesie LO. Ruptured uterus in South Western Nigeria: a reappraisal. Singapore Med J. 2004;45:113–6.
- 255. Ekpo EE. Uterine rupture as seen in the University of Calaber Teaching Hospital, Nigeria: a five-year review. J Obstet Gynaecol. 2000;20:154–6.
- Ogunnnowo T, Oylayemi O, Aimakhu CO. Uterine rupture: UCH, Ibadan experience. West Afr J Med. 2003;22:236–9.
- 257. Adanu RM, Obed SA. Ruptured uterus; a seven-year review of cases form Accra, Ghana. J Obstet Gynecol Can. 2003;25:225–30.
- 258. Gessessew A, Melese MM. Ruptured uterus eight year retrospective analysis of causes and management outcome in Adigrat Hospital, Tigray Region, Ethiopia. Ethiop J Health Dev. 2002;16: 241–5.
- 259. Smith GCSS, Pell JP, Pasupathy D, Dobbie R. Factors predisposing to perinatal death related to uterine rupture during attempted vaginal birth after caesarean section: retrospective cohort study. Br Med J. 2004;329:375.

Torsion of the Gravid Uterus

17

17.1 History and Incidence

No tumor, no torsion.

Barozzi, 1907

No uterine abnormality, no torsion. Robinson and Duvall, 1931

17.1.1 History

The earliest report of this condition in pregnancy was made by an Italian veterinarian Columbi in 1662 [1]. Almost 200 years later, in 1863, Virchow reported the first case of torsion of nongravid uterus in a human observed at postmortem examination [2]. In 1876 this abnormality was described in a living woman for the first time by Labbe [3, 4].

17.1.2 Incidence

Nesbitt and Corner reviewed this subject in 1956 and found only 107 cases in the world's literature [5]. Jensen, during the long period between 1876 and 1992, found 212 cases [6]. Between 1996 and 2006, Wilson et al. found 38 cases [7]. A Medline search revealed only 46 cases reported since 1985 and none with a rotation $\geq 270^{\circ}$ [8]. Therefore, there are less than 300 cases published in the last 150 years.

The majority is found in the third trimester [7]. The earliest reported age for uterine torsion during pregnancy is in the 6th gestational week; the latest is in the 43rd week. The majority of the torsions diagnosed at term are noted during the first stage of labor. There are only several cases in the puerperium [9, 10].

17.2 Etiopathogenesis

Uterine torsion is defined as rotation of the uterus on its long axis $\geq 45^{\circ}$. In most cases, the degree of torsion is approximately 180° [1]. However, there are two cases published with rotation of 540° which was associated with uterine necrosis [1, 11]. Torsion of the gravid uterus is extremely rare [12–14] but is more common than in nongravid uterus. The uterus in its normal state has little motility and is firmly held in place by the broad ligaments and the uterosacral ligaments. These widely distributed supports resist any tendency to torsion. But, for example, a large heavy fibroid of the subperitoneal type attached near the fundus of the uterus and well above the pelvic brim may rotate and exert traction on the uterus. It has inertia and a wide field of movement, and the more spherical its shape, the more easily it can rotate.

Physiological dextrorotation occurs commonly in pregnancy being the normal orientation of the myometrium fibers. In approximately 80 % of cases, dextrorotation is present and levorotation in the other 20 % [1]. A minor degree of rotation of the uterus is common but insignificant, especially in pregnancy, and is not sufficient to obstruct the blood supply in the normal uterus [15]. Pregnancy exaggerates the congenital and physiological rotations and obliquities of the



Fig. 17.1 Posterior view of the uterus. (*A*) Fibroid situated upon the fundus of the uterus; (*B*) left broad ligament (wrapped around body of the uterus); (*C*) right broad ligament; (*D*) rectum [16]

normal uterus. Changes due to pregnancy play an important role, but the phenomenon is more common in nulliparous women (Fig. 17.1), while Jensen states that maternal age and parity seem to play no part in causing the torsion [6]. According to Rabbiner, a kyphotic pelvis is an occasional cause of torsion of the pregnant uterus [17].

When the leiomyoma is sessile, torsion of the uterus occurs at the same time as that of the leiomyoma [16]. The point of torsion of the uterus occurs usually at the level of the uterine isthmus [16]. If the torsion of pregnant uterus occurs to such an extent that the uterine circulation is arrested, venous engorgement ensues (Fig. 17.2).

The presence of a uterine tumor was once believed to be the main etiological factor in the development of torsion of the uterus, and in 1907 Barozzi made the statement "no tumor, no torsion" [19]. Robinson and Duvall in 1931 modified that statement to "no uterine abnormality, no torsion," and they presented the hypothesis that uterine rotation in the absence of gross disease was due to a developmental asymmetry of the myometrium [20]. However, in 1935, Reis and Chaloupka reviewed the literature and found 15 cases of torsion of the uterus unassociated with any uterine abnormalities [21]. MRI studies proved that defective isthmic healing after



Fig. 17.2 Untwisted 180° levorotated gravid uterus with venous engorgement [18]

lower uterine segment Cesarean section may result in suboptimal restoration of normal cervical length [22]. This may result in an elongated cervix with structural weakness and angulation in the isthmic region and may predispose to torsion of the uterus. Nicholson et al. [23] showed an X-shaped configuration of the upper vagina instead of H-shaped, but the plane should be at the level of the vagina on abdominal MRI [24]. In approximately 20 % of cases of uterine torsion, no causative factor is apparent. It has also been suggested that peristaltic movements of the sigmoid colon may cause uterine torsion [16]. The causative factors mentioned by Nesbitt and Corner in their review of the condition are listed in Table 17.1.

A recent review of published cases from 1966 to 2006 has not shown this to be the case, but rather uterine torsion occurs during a normal pregnancy and within a typical pelvis [8]. Authors claim that the common risk factors reported in association with uterine torsion are often nonspecific and therefore not always useful in heralding this uncommon complication of pregnancy.

Table 17.1	Causes of torsion of the gravid uterus [5	5]

Cause	%
Uterine myomas	31.8
Uterine anomalies, especially bicornuate uterus	14.9
Pelvic adhesions	8.4
Ovarian cysts	7.0
Abnormal presentation and/or fetal anomalies	4.6
Abnormalities of the spine or pelvis	2.8
No discoverable cause	30.5

17.3 Clinical Presentation

17.3.1 Symptomatology

17.3.1.1 Pregnancy

In general, symptoms are related to the degree and duration of torsion and may be designated as acute, subacute, chronic, or intermittent. The presentation of the patient may be in spectrum ranging from asymptomatic to mild abdominal pain and cramping to shock and maternal death. In about 11 % of cases, torsion is asymptomatic [5]. The main clinical features are pain, shock, intestinal and urinary symptoms, obstructed labor, and secondary vaginal bleeding. In many cases the clinical features exacerbate progressively, resulting in a diagnosis of "acute abdomen." Rarely does torsion of pregnant uterus occur to such an extent that the uterine circulation is arrested leading to acute maternal symptoms and also threaten fetal survival. Thus, it is usually associated with placental abruption. Pyrexia found on two puerperal torsions was due to degeneration of red fibroids that caused uterine torsion [9, 10].

The presenting symptoms depend upon the degree of rotation and are listed in Table 17.2.

Urinary symptoms include urgency, frequency, nocturia, oliguria, and hematuria. According to Siegler and Silverstein, there is, up to 1948, no instance of this condition having been diagnosed preoperatively [25]. Often it presents as an acute abdominal crisis, and differential diagnosis is presented in Table 17.3.

17.3.1.2 Puerperium

The clinical presentation of puerperal uterine torsion is nonspecific and may differ from the

Table 17.2	Presenting symptoms of torsion of the gravid
uterus [5]	

%
95
8–27
11-27
9–12
6–13
14–29
6

 Table 17.3 Differential diagnosis of torsion of the gravid uterus [1, 12]

Ectopic pregnancy
Abdominal hemorrhage
Torsion of a pelvic tumor
Peritonitis
Obstructed labor
Placental abruption
Concealed accidental hemorrhage
Tonic uterine contraction
Degenerating fibromyomata
Acute hydramnion

symptoms of torsion in pregnancy. Symptoms at presentation could suggest an adnexal torsion or other colicky abdominal pain. The most common symptom is abdominal pain varying from mild abdominal tenderness to symptoms of an acute abdomen, making diagnosis difficult. In the puerperium a significant decrease of postpartum discharge (*lochia*) as well as a sudden complete stop of vaginal bleeding and discharge several days after delivery is highly suggestive of uterine torsion [26].

17.3.2 Physical Examination

On abdominal examination, the round ligament is palpably stretched across the maternal abdomen.

On pelvic examination, the uterine artery is perceived as pulsating anteriorly; on per speculum examination, the vagina and/or the cervical canal is distorted. Jensen described four pathognomonic clinical findings in cases of uterine torsion [6]:

- The round ligament palpably stretching across the abdomen
- The uterine artery pulsating anteriorly on vaginal examination
- Twisting of the vagina and/or the cervical canal with the urethra displaced laterally
- Twisting of the rectum

17.4 Diagnosis

Preoperative diagnosis of uterine torsion is difficult to establish. In most cases, the diagnosis is made intraoperatively.

The diagnosis can be confounded by other diagnoses, such as abnormal fetal heart rate [2, 4, 22, 27–30], failure to progress in labor [27, 29, 31, 32], or suspected placental abruption [4].

Radiologically, gas in the uterine cavity – on plain radiographs and CT scanning – has been described as a feature of uterine torsion in a non-gravid patient but probably can be applied to gravid uterus also [33].

Ultrasound is not specific for this kind of diagnosis. In some cases, if previous ultrasound scans revealed fibroids that have changed position, torsion of a myomatous uterus may be suspected [33]. It can be detected by MRI if the equipment and personnel are present in emergency departments. The first case of uterine torsion detected by MRI is by Nicholson et al. in 1995 [23].

17.5 Treatment

17.5.1 Surgical Treatment of Uterine Torsion

17.5.1.1 Detorsion

The only therapy for a successful maternal and fetal outcome is laparotomy and correction of the torsion (Figs. 17.3 and 17.4). Whether any procedures should be performed to fix the uterus in the usual anatomic position is uncertain.

17.5.1.2 Hysterotomy

If detorsion is impossible, the posterior approach is used with a transverse incision. After deliberate *posterior transverse Cesarean hysterotomy*, the round ligament plication may prevent recurrent torsion in the immediate puerperium [24, 36]. Incorporating into routine practice the palpation of round ligaments at the time of Cesarean section would most likely prevent inadvertent hysterotomy at sites other than the anterior lower segment [7].



Fig. 17.3 (a) posterior wall uterus with left adnexa turned to right; (b) detorsioned uterus with myoma after suturing [34]



Fig. 17.4 Uterine torsion of 720°. Left ovary and tube enlarged congested free swinging (*arrow*) [35]

17.5.1.3 Hysterectomy

If the uterus is not viable or in women who are past the reproductive age or do not desire more pregnancies, hysterectomy is indicated [37]. It is, however, very difficult to determine whether the ischemic injury affecting the uterus is reversible or not, especially because puerperal torsion is a rare pathologic condition [26].

17.5.2 Obstetric Management

Obstetric decisions depend on the gestational age. At or near term (beyond 34 weeks), Cesarean section is the procedure of choice. At an earlier stage (before 23-24 weeks), the causative factor should be corrected if present or if possible and the pregnancy be allowed to continue to term. In the interval between the limit of fetal viability at 23–24 weeks' gestation and the 34th week or in the rare instance when the diagnosis is securely established by MRI or another study before a laparotomy and signs and symptoms are not compelling, the best management is unclear. If the abdomen has been opened and the uterus successfully rotated into the anatomic position, apparently relieving the torsion, the gynecologist must balance the unknown risk of a maternal and/or fetal complication if the delivery is not accomplished against the immediate risk of substantial prematurity.

17.6 Prognosis

17.6.1 Maternal Outcome

17.6.1.1 Maternal Mortality

The overall maternal mortality rate associated with torsion of the gravid uterus is about 13 % and is directly related to the duration of the gestation. Under 5 months it is 0 %, whereas at term it reaches 18.5 % [2, 6, 17]. Maternal mortality rate is also directly related to the degree of twisting. In 1951, it was 7.4 % in torsions of 90–180° and increased to 50 % when the rotation is 180–360° [38]. These findings were confirmed by Jensen [6]. Jensen stated that in the period 1960–1992, there is only one maternal death [6]. After 1976, maternal mortality was 0 % [23].

17.6.1.2 Future Pregnancy

There are no evidence-based recommendations for women who have had a uterine torsion and who wish to have future pregnancies. The risk of uterine rupture with a prior posterior lower segment incision compared with the risk following an anterior lower segment incision remains unknown. In the absence of evidence, Wilson et al. recommend a Cesarean section for any subsequent deliveries. Theoretically, a repeated Cesarean section is safer because it avoids the possibility of a labor-associated uterine rupture [7].

17.6.2 Perinatal Outcome

The limited number of cases reported and the lack of accuracy of some clinical records make this figure difficult to estimate with precision. It has been noted that the perinatal mortality increases with the degree of rotation, and whereas it ranges 20-24 % in cases in which the uterus is rotated from 90 to 180° , it may reach as high as 75 % in cases of rotation in excess of 180° . This fetal mortality rate of 18 % in cases from 1996 to 2006 (38 cases) [7] is higher than that reported by Jensen (212 cases) in the period 1876-1992 (12 %) [6].

References

- 1. Piot D, Gluck M, Oxorn H. Torsion of the gravid uterus. Can Med Assoc J. 1973;109:1010–1.
- Koh KS, Bradford CR. Torsion of the pregnant uterus. Can Med Assoc J. 1977;117:501.
- Jovanovic D, Del Granado A, Stiller A. Torsion of the gravid uterus: a review and a case. J Reprod Med. 1972;8:81–4.
- Biswas MK, Summers P, Schultis SA, et al. Torsion of the gravid uterus. A report of two cases. J Reprod Med. 1990;35:194–7.
- Nesbitt RE, Corner GW. Torsion of the human pregnant uterus. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1956;11:311–32.
- Jensen JG. Uterine torsion in pregnancy. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1992;71:260–5.
- Wilson D, Mahalingham A, Ross S. Third trimester uterine torsion: case report. J Obstet Gynaecol Can. 2006;28:531–5.
- Dalal Sachin J, Pandit Suchitra N, Rao SB. Asymptomatic levotorsion of a gravid uterus. J Obstet Gynecol India. 2007;57:259–60.
- 9. Trillat P, Michon L, Dargent M. Bull Soc Obstet Gynec Paris. 1932;21:713.
- Chalmers JA. Torsion of the puerperal uterus associated with red degeneration of a fibromyoma. Br Med J. 1954;2:138.
- Daw E, Saleh N. Massive infarction of the uterus and appendages caused by torsion. Postgrad Med J. 1980;56:297–8.
- Shedden AG. Axial rotation of pregnant uterus. Br Med J. 1940;1:808–10.
- Corr JE. Axial torsion of the gravid uterus in two successive pregnancies. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1948;46: 749–51.
- Day H. Torsion of the pregnant uterus. N Engl J Med. 1935;213:605.
- Jeffecote TNA. Principles of Gynaecology. 3rd ed. London: Butterworths; 1972. p. 360.
- Hawes CH. Acute axial torsion of the uterus. Ann Surg. 1935;102:37–40.
- Rabbiner B. Torsion of the pregnant uterus in patients with kyphotic pelvis. Treatment Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1935;30:136.
- Gohil A, Meenaxi P. Torsion of gravid uterus managed by obstetric hysterectomy with the fetus in situ. J Obstet Gynecol India. 2012;63(4):279–81.
- Barozzi J. Manuel de Gynecologie Pratique. Paris: Vigot Fréres; 1907.
- Robinson AL, Duvall HM. Torsion of the pregnant uterus. J Obstet Gynaecol Br Commonw. 1931;38: 55–84.
- Reis RA, Chaloupka AJ. Axial torsion of a full term pregnant uterus. J Am Med Assoc. 1935;104:2080.

- Duplantier N, Begneaud W, Wood R, Dabezies C. Torsion of gravid uterus associated with maternal trauma. A case report. J Reprod Med. 2002;47:683–5.
- Nicholson WK, Coulson CC, McCoy MC, Semelka RC. Pelvic magnetic resonance imaging in the evaluation of uterine torsion. Obstet Gynecol. 1995;85(5 Pt 2):888–90.
- Pelosi 3rd MA, Pelosi MA. Managing extreme uterine torsion at term: A case report. J Reprod Med. 1998; 43:153–7.
- Siegler SL, Silverstein KM. Torsion of a pregnant uterus with rupture. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1948;55:1053–7.
- 26. Cipullo LM, Milosavljevic S, van Oudgaarden ED. Uterus didelphys: report of a puerperal torsion and a review of the literature. Case Rep Obstet Gynecol. 2012;2012:190167.
- Smith CA. Pathologic uterine torsion: A catastrophic event in late pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1975;123:32–3.
- Nielsen TF. Torsion of the pregnant human uterus without symptoms. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1981; 141:838–9.
- Visser AA, Giesteira MV, Heyns A, Marais C. Torsion of the gravid uterus. Case reports. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1993;90:87–9.
- Bakos O, Axelsson O. Pathologic torsion of the pregnant uterus. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1987;66: 85–6.
- Cook KE, Jenkins SM. Pathologic uterine torsion associated with placental abruption, maternal shock, and intrauterine fetal demise. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2005;192:2082–3.
- El-Taher SS, Hussein IY. Unexpected torsion of the gravid uterus. J Obstet Gynaecol. 2004;24:177.
- Davies JH. Case report: Torsion of a nongravid nonmyomatous uterus. Clin Radiol. 1998;53:780–2.
- Deshpande G, Kaul RPM. A case of torsion of gravid uterus caused by leiomyoma. Case Rep Obstet Gynecol. 2011;2011:206418.
- Bissa U, Shyam KR. Complete axial torsion of gravid uterus by 720°. J Dent Med Sci. 2013;7:12–5.
- 36. Albayrak M, Benian A, Ozdemir I, et al. Deliberate posterior low transverse incision at cesarean section of a gravid uterus in 180 degrees of torsion: a case report. J Reprod Med. 2011;56:181–3.
- Acharya M, Mohapatra PC. Acute axial torsion of gravid uterus by 360 degrees – A rare case report and an unpredictable complication of pregnancy. J Dent Med Sci. 2013;3:4–6.
- Wrubel NN, Greenberg MV, Beilly JS. Interstitial pregnancy with torsion of pregnant uterus and spontaneous amputation of adnexa and round ligament. NY State J Med. 1951;51:2533.

Degenerating Uterine Myomas

18

18.1 Classification and Histopathological Features

18.1.1 Considerations in the General Female Population

Uterine fibroids, also known as leiomyomas or myomas, are the most common uterine neoplasms. They are benign tumors of smooth muscle origin, with varying amounts of fibrous connective tissue [1]. Fibroids usually arise in the myometrium but may occasionally be found in the cervix, broad ligament, or ovaries [1, 2]. They are multiple in up to 84 % of women [3]. Fibroids have been reported to occur in up to 70 % of women by the age of 50 years [4] and are especially common in black women, who also often have more severe disease [4, 5]. These benign tumors are hormone dependent, responding to both estrogen and progesterone [6]; they often increase in size during pregnancy and usually decrease in size after menopause. Early age at menarche and obesity are risk factors for the development of fibroids, likely due to the increased exposure to estrogen [7].

18.1.2 Classification

Uterine fibroids in the general female population are classified according to their location as submucosal, intramural, or subserosal [1]. *Submucosal fibroids* are the least common type, accounting for just 5 % of all fibroids [8], but they are the most

likely to be symptomatic since they project into the endometrial cavity. Submucosal fibroids can occasionally become pedunculated and prolapse into the cervical canal or vagina [9]. Intramural fibroids are the most common type, but they are usually asymptomatic; however, they may cause infertility due to compression of the Fallopian tubes. Subserosal fibroids project exophytically into the abdomen or pelvis and can also become pedunculated, which may be confused with ovarian tumors. Pedunculated subserosal fibroids can undergo torsion and consequent infarction and thus be a cause of severe abdominal pain [8, 10]. Large fibroids often degenerate as they outgrow their blood supply. The various types of degeneration include hyaline, myxoid, cystic, and red degeneration [8, 11, 12]. Calcification tends to occur following necrosis [12].

Although the majority of fibroids are benign, it is thought that some uterine leiomyosarcomas arise in a subset of fibroids [13]. Only about 0.23-0.7 % of apparently benign uterine fibroids turn out to be leiomyosarcomas on pathologic examination [14, 15]. Most leiomyosarcomas arise de novo. A leiomyosarcoma can be difficult to distinguish from a benign fibroid, and this possibility should always be considered in a patient with a rapidly growing uterine fibroid. Although red degeneration of a uterine myoma during pregnancy is managed nonoperatively, it is included in this discussion because of its ability to mimic a surgical emergency. A uterine myoma (or fibroid) is a benign tumor composed of smooth muscle. These tumors can exist within the wall

G. Augustin, Acute Abdomen During Pregnancy,

of the uterus (intramural), within the uterine cavity (submucosal), underneath the serosa (subserosal), or attached to the uterine serosa by a stalk (pedunculated). As a myoma enlarges, it can outgrow its blood supply and undergo degeneration (muscular infarction), which occurs in up to 15 % of pregnant women who have myomas [16].

18.2 Incidence

Uterine leiomyomas occur in 1.6–2 % of pregnancies [17]. According to Spencer from 1920, pregnancy is complicated by fibromyomata in 0.6 % of cases [18]; Monro Kerr and Chassar Moir found the incidence to be 0.8 %. In the series from 1930 to 1954, out of a total of 69,656 deliveries, there were 245 fibromyomata or approximately 0.35 % [19]. Some authors claim that the incidence of uterine fibroids during pregnancy is decreasing especially of larger sizes because these are removed before pregnancy or if indicated hysterectomy is made. Others claim that it is increasing because many women are delaying childbearing. Red degeneration (necrobiosis) is particularly liable to occur during pregnancy. Browne had an incidence of 17.3 % in a series of 121 cases. In a series of 189 cases, necrobiosis occurred in 15.8 and 82 % were primipara [19].

18.2.1 Natural History of the Disease

During pregnancy, 15–30 % of myomas get enlarged due to increased estrogen and progesterone levels but most of them shrink during puerperium [20].

18.3 Clinical Presentation

Although leiomyomas during pregnancy usually remain asymptomatic, they may have complications which are symptomatic. The most common complication of uterine myomas during pregnancy is abdominal pain. The process of degeneration usually begins when the fibroid grows so large that the nearby blood vessels can no longer supply it with oxygen and nutrients. As the cells of the fibroid die, they are often replaced by collagen. This type of degeneration is called hyaline degeneration. Degeneration in fibroids may be hyaline (the most common), myxomatous, cystic, fatty, hemorrhagic, or malignant in nature. The type of degenerative change seems to depend on the degree and rapidity of the onset of vascular insufficiency. The pain is often severe and localized to the site of the fibroid, usually somewhere in the pelvic area. The severe pain associated with fibroid degeneration often lasts for 2-4 weeks. Degeneration of uterine myoma can lead to a complaint of sudden, severe abdominal pain. In addition, unlike with torsion of an ovarian mass, there is no direct correlation between the size of the myoma and the degree of pain. Gastrointestinal manifestations could be present such as nausea, vomiting, and diarrhea due to obstructive pressure of myomas on bowel.

18.3.1 Physical Examination

Physical examination will often reveal an exquisitely tender abdomen with signs of localized peritoneal irritation. There is tenderness over the mass attached to the uterus. Vomiting and dehydration for red degeneration is self-limiting.

18.4 Diagnosis

The ultrasound appearance of a degenerating myoma consists of a well-circumscribed uterine mass composed of echodense and echolucent areas (Fig. 18.1).

Because a degenerating uterine myoma does not require surgery and has characteristic sonographic findings, it is important to consider ultrasound examination in any pregnant patient in whom emergent abdominal surgery is being contemplated. In cases which would require myomectomy during pregnancy, the addition of Doppler evaluation is recommended. A sharp drop in residence index in Doppler means an indication of some degree of necrosis [22]. The Doppler is a helpful modality to decide whether to perform myomectomy or not during pregnancy [22]. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) can be safely used during pregnancy to evaluate adnexal masses (Fig. 18.2). But only two of 71 cases were evaluated by MRI [23, 24].

18.5 Treatment

18.5.1 Emergent Presentation

Despite an often dramatic presentation, the optimal treatment for a degenerating uterine myoma is a short course of analgesics. Pain will often improve dramatically soon after treatment is



Fig. 18.1 Ultrasound of degenerating uterine fibroid at the uterine fundus (marked with calipers) [21]

initiated. The local release of prostaglandins from a degenerating fibroid can also stimulate uterine contractions and premature labor, so prompt consultation with an obstetrician/gynecologist is strongly advised when this complication is identified.

Sometimes genuine doubt with a right-sided fibroid low in the iliac fossa mimicking appendicitis forces the surgeon to do a laparotomy. The severity of symptoms and suspicion of malignant mass or torsion are key in deciding upon indication for emergent operation. If in doubt, laparotomy or laparoscopy should be done to exclude other causes of acute abdomen.

Once the real condition is apparent, usually the abdomen should be closed with no attempt at myomectomy, a particularly bloody operation at this stage of pregnancy.

Kim and Lee recommend cyst aspiration rather than myomectomy in a myoma with cyst degeneration and pain [23]. Occasionally a wellpedunculated fibroid may be easy to remove, but no attempt should be made to dissect out sessile or buried tumors.



Fig. 18.2 T2-weighted image of MRI findings of a 27-year-old 12-week pregnant woman shows an $8 \times 7 \times 6$ cm cystic and solid mass with septa. (a) sagittal view; (b) coronal view [23]

There has been only one successful case of a gasless laparoscopic myomectomy [25]. In this case, it could be difficult to differentiate a complex ovarian mass from cystic degeneration of the myoma.

18.5.2 Elective Presentation

Treatment depends upon the location of the tumor, but unless it is cervical, there may be no more difficult question to answer. Four options are available:

- Hysterectomy
- Abortion with removal of the tumor subsequently
- Myomectomy with or without removing the fetus
- Progress of pregnancy and meeting emergencies if they arise

18.6 Prognosis

18.6.1 Maternal Outcome

18.6.1.1 Maternal Mortality

In all published cases, mortality was 0 %.

18.6.1.2 Maternal Morbidity

There was one large prospective study. Among 15,579 women registered at the prenatal clinic, severe abdominal pain was seen in 16 patients; in 13 cases myomectomy was done. Twelve cases had live birth; 13 cases had no blood transfusion and other complications [26].

18.6.2 Neonatal Outcome

In 71 cases, only two pregnancies were terminated after myomectomy [27, 28], and two cases had preterm labor and preterm delivery, respectively [26, 29]. One case had intrauterine growth retardation [27]. In one large prospective study, in 13 cases myomectomy was done, and there were 12 cases of live births [26]. These series show excellent neonatal survival in the range of 92–97 %.

References

- Prayson RA, Hart WR. Pathologic considerations of uterine smooth muscle tumors. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am. 1995;22:637–57.
- Erdemoglu E, Kamaci M, Bayram I, et al. Primary giant leiomyoma of the ovary – case report. Eur J Gynaecol Oncol. 2006;27:634–5.
- Cramer SF, Patel A. The frequency of uterine leiomyomas. Am J Clin Pathol. 1990;94:435–8.
- 4. Baird DD, Dunson DB, Hill MC, et al. High cumulative incidence of uterine leiomyoma in black and white women: ultrasound evidence. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2003;188:100–7.
- Marshall LM, Spieglman D, Barbieri RL, et al. Variation in the incidence of uterine leiomyoma among premenopausal women by age and race. Obstet Gynecol. 1997;90:967–73.
- Rein MS, Barbieri RL, Friedman AJ. Progesterone: a critical role in the pathogenesis of uterine myomas. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1995;172:14–8.
- Walker PA. A case of torsion of the fallopian tube in pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol Br Commonw. 1962;69:117–8.
- Murase E, Siegelman ES, Outwater EK, et al. Uterine leiomyomas: histopathologic features, MR imaging findings, differential diagnosis and treatment. Radiographics. 1999;19:1179–97.
- Paganeas E, Kier R, McCauley TR, McCarthy S. Submucosal uterine leiomyomas: diagnosis of prolapse into the cervix and vagina based on MRI imaging. Am J Roentgenol. 1992;159:555–8.
- Roy C, Bierry G, El Ghali S, et al. Acute torsion of uterine leiomyoma: CT features. Abdom Imaging. 2005;30:120–3.
- Ueda H, Togashi K, Konishi I, et al. Unusual appearances of uterine leiomyomas: MR imaging findings and their histopathologic backgrounds. Radiographics. 1999;19:131–5.
- Okizura H, Sugimura K, Takemori M, et al. MR detection of degenerating uterine leiomyomas. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 1993;17:760–6.
- 13. Walker CL, Stewart EA. Uterine fibroids: the elephant in the room. Science. 2005;308:1589–93.
- Parker WH, Fu YS, Berek JS. Uterine sarcoma in patients operated on for presumed leiomyoma and rapidly growing leiomyoma. Obstet Gynecol. 1994;83:414–8.
- Leibsohn S, d'Ablaing G, Mishell DR, Schlaerth JB. Leiomyosarcoma in a series of hysterectomies performed for presumed uterine leiomyomas. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1990;162:968–76.
- Rice JP, Kay HH, Mahony BS. The clinical significance of uterine leiomyomas in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1989;160:1212–6.
- Bhatla N, Dash BB, Kriplani A, Agarwal N. Myomectomy during pregnancy: a feasible option. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2009;35:173–5.
- Spencer RH. Tumours complicating pregnancy, labour and the puerperium. London: Harrison and Sons; 1920.

- Roques F. Pregnancy complicated by tumours. Proc R Soc Med. 1955;48:5–12.
- Coronda GD, Marshall LM, Schwartz SM. Complications in pregnancy labour and delivery with uterine leiomyomas: a population based study. Obstet Gynecol. 2000;95:764–9.
- Challoner K, Incerpi M. Nontraumatic abdominal surgical emergencies in the pregnant patient. Emerg Med Clin North Am. 2003;21:971–85.
- 22. Gojnic M, Pervulov M, Mostic T, Petkovic S. Doppler ultrasound as an additional parameter for the evaluation of myomas and the indication of myomectomy during pregnancy. Fetal Diagn Ther. 2004;19:462–4.
- Kim TH, Lee HH. How should painful cystic degeneration of myomas be managed during pregnancy? A case report and review of the literature. Iran J Reprod Med. 2011;9:243–6.

- Wittich AC, Salminen ER, Yancey MK, Markenson GR. Myomectomy during early pregnancy. Mil Med. 2000;165:162–4.
- Melgrati L, Damiani A, Franzoni G, et al. Isobaric (gasless) laparoscopic myomectomy during pregnancy. J Minim Invasive Gynecol. 2005;12:379–81.
- Lolis DE, Kalantaridou SN, Makrydimas G, et al. Successful myomectomy during pregnancy. Hum Reprod. 2003;18:1699–702.
- Majid M, Khan GQ, Wei LM. Inevitable myomectomy in pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol. 1997;17:377–8.
- 28. De Carolis S, Fatigante G, Ferrazzani S, et al. Uterine myomectomy in pregnant women. Fetal Diagn Ther. 2001;16:116–9.
- Mollica G, Pittini L, Minganti E, et al. Elective uterine myomectomy in pregnant women. Clin Exp Obstet Gynecol. 1996;23:168–72.

Pelvic Inflammatory Disease and Tubo-ovarian Abscess

19

19.1 Considerations in General Female Population

19.1.1 Tubo-ovarian Abscess

Despite an increase in the number of effective broad-spectrum antibiotics, pelvic inflammatory disease (PID) and the complications arising from the disease continue to reach epidemic proportions into the 1990s. Acute salpingitis and PID account for more than 350,000 hospital admissions and 150,000 surgical procedures per year [1]. In addition, some report that nearly one-third of patients hospitalized for PID develop some degree of pelvic abscess [2]. Other sequels such as ectopic pregnancy, salpingitis isthmica nodosa, tubal infertility, chronic pelvic pain syndromes, and pelvic adhesions are other consequences of PID. Tubo-ovarian abscess (TOA) is the most serious manifestation of salpingitis because the intra-abdominal rupture of a TOA is potentially life-threatening, with mortality rates as high as 8.6 % [3]. Pelvic inflammatory disease and subsequent TOA may result whenever bacteria gain access to the upper female genital tract. Under normal circumstances, the Fallopian tubes and related pelvic structures are sterile. However, access of bacteria into the upper genital tract either via sexually transmitted diseases or through instrumentation of the uterus may inoculate the uterus with bacteria from the vagina, causing infection. It has been suggested that passive transport and vectors such as spermatozoa and Trichomonas assist in establishing the ascending

infection from the polymicrobial vagina and cervix [4]. Once present in the upper genital tract in sufficient numbers and virulence, these bacteria initiate an inflammatory reaction (endometritissalpingitis-peritonitis) that results in the signs and symptoms of PID. The rate of a TOA developing from typical PID is in the range of 1–4 % [5].

TOA is usually a polymicrobial infection, whereas general pelvic infections may often be monomicrobial. Tubo-ovarian abscesses are usually a mixture of anaerobic, facultative anaerobic, and aerobic organisms, with the purest isolated generally being anaerobes. The most frequent isolates from TOAs include a variety of *Enterobacteriaceae*, such as *Escherichia coli* (37 %), *Bacteroides fragilis* (22 %), other *Bacteroides* species (26 %), *Peptostreptococcus* (18 %), and *Peptococcus* (11 %) [3, 6].

The sexually transmitted organisms such as Neisseria gonorrhoeae and Chlamydia are usually not present in the abscess but may be recovered from the cervix in one-third of cases. The emergence and recognition of Prevotella bivia (formerly Bacteroides bivius) and Prevotella disiens as major pathogens in upper female genital tract infection, combined with data suggesting that increased concentration of anaerobic organisms in the vagina is a risk factor for PID, point toward an anaerobic-predominant mixed infection as a cause of PID and TOA. These anaerobic bacteria such as Bacteroides species and Peptostreptococcus species are commonly found in high concentrations in the vagina of women with bacterial vaginosis [4].

Standardized diagnostic criteria for TOA do not exist. The clinical diagnosis of TOA has the same diagnostic difficulties of PID. Women presenting with PID and a pelvic mass may have a TOA, or it could be a hydrosalpinx, tubo-ovarian complex, or other complex adnexal mass. Patients with TOAs typically present with a history of pelvic or abdominal pain and fever. A history of PID may be present in only 50 % of patients. The majority of patients also have a leukocytosis [2]. A significant proportion of women with TOA is afebrile (20-30 %) and has normal WBC counts [2]. Other laboratory studies that may help in the diagnosis are an elevated erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR) and elevated C-reactive protein (CRP), which was found to be more sensitive than elevated WBC or ESR. Pelvic examination usually reveals extreme pelvic tenderness (cervical motion tenderness), and a mass may be present. If rupture has occurred, typical signs and symptoms of peritonitis are present and may lead to shock and death if not treated immediately. Ultrasonography is very helpful in the diagnosis of TOAs and in following TOAs that are managed conservatively. Ultrasonography has proven to be very reliable in the diagnosis of TOA [6]. The expected typical appearance of a TOA on ultrasonography is a complex or cystic adnexal mass with multiple internal echoes and septations. The "gold standard" for diagnosis has always been laparoscopy; however, as ultrasound technology continues to improve, laparoscopy may be reserved for patients in whom the diagnosis is questionable.

Indications for surgical intervention in the treatment of TOA include:

- Questionable diagnosis, when another surgical emergency may exist
- Rupture of abscess
- Failure of medical therapy with or without a drainage procedure

The first two are indications for immediate surgical intervention. Intraperitoneal rupture of a TOA represents a true surgical emergency. Delayed interventions may increase the risk of septic shock and even death. There is general agreement that acute rupture of a TOA requires immediate surgery, but the extent of the surgery required to achieve a cure is controversial [6, 7]. Traditionally, aggressive surgical extirpation, usually consisting of total abdominal hysterectomy with bilateral salpingo-oophorectomy (TAH-BSO) and drainage of all pockets of infection, was the treatment of choice in TOAs. This radical approach was used largely because of the inadequacies of antibiotics of that time. This procedure dropped the mortality rate from 100 to 12 % [8] and is probably the procedure of choice in a patient who has completed childbearing or in those who are postmenopausal. However, most women who present with a TOA are in the peak of their reproductive years, and fertility is a major issue. Conservative therapy of an unruptured TOA consists of appropriate intravenous antibiotic therapy, close monitoring of the patient, and possible drainage of the abscess via posterior colpotomy [9, 10], CT- or ultrasound-guided percutaneous drainage, or drainage via laparoscopy. The posterior colpotomy approach has largely been abandoned because of a high rate of complications, including peritoneal sepsis and death. Success rates of CT-guided percutaneous drainage have been in the range of 77–94 %, and this technique may play more of a major role in the future [11]. Early drainage of abscess and irrigation via laparoscopy in addition to antibiotics achieved a success rate of 95 % by Reich and McGlynn's series of 21 patients [12]. These latter approaches have shown initially promising results but still need to be studied prospectively in a controlled randomized fashion. It does appear that drainage of a TOA in combination with antibiotic therapy is much more successful than conservative management. It has been shown that 50 % of patients treated with antibiotics alone eventually require surgical treatment for the disease [2, 13]. Others report a success rate of 70 % when TOAs are treated with antibiotics alone [4].

Approximately 19 % of patients treated with conservative surgical therapy require reoperation at a later date [2, 13, 14]. In cases of grossly apparent bilateral disease, a somewhat conservative approach of bilateral partial adnexectomy without hysterectomy may be performed. Patients without adnexa are still able to conceive via in vitro fertilization and donor eggs. One must always use clinical judgment, however, and in patients with severe pelvic disease, TAH-BSO may be necessary despite the patient's reproductive status. In patients who have completed childbearing, TAH-BSO is standard therapy. It should also be noted that when a TOA is present in a postmenopausal woman, associated underlying malignancies are found in 25-50 % of cases, and conservative surgical therapy has no role [15]. Antibiotic therapy should include a broad-spectrum cephalosporin such as cefoxitin or cefotetan. Anaerobic coverage with clindamycin or metronidazole should also be added, as these have been shown to have the best ability to penetrate an abscess [6].

19.1.2 Ovarian Abscess

Ovarian abscess is a primary infection of the parenchyma of the ovary, an entity distinctly different from tubo-ovarian abscess. Tubo-ovarian abscess, by contrast, involves the ovary by secondary spread from the infected Fallopian tube [16]. Ascending infection is the most important mode of infection in nonpregnant women. Cases of ovarian abscess have also been reported due to non-gynecologic conditions such as ruptured appendicitis or diverticulitis or secondary to infection at distant sites as in tonsillitis, typhoid, parotitis, and tuberculosis. Association of ovarian abscess with intrauterine device (IUD) has been noted, and some of them may be secondary to Actinomyces spp. It may also occur due to secondary infection in a dermoid cyst, serous cystadenoma, or simple ovarian cyst. Ovarian abscess is also a known complication of transvaginal oocyte retrieval or transcervical embryo transfer, occurring in approximately 0.2–2.2 % [17]. Aitken is attributed to give the earliest description of primary ovarian abscess in 1869 [18, 19] and then Coe in 1891 [20]. Black presented the first major series of 42 cases in 1936. Wetchler and Dunn have reported 120 cases in literature till 1985 [16].

19.2 Incidence

19.2.1 Tubo-ovarian Abscess

Pelvic inflammatory disease in the form of pelvic and peritoneal abscess complicating pregnancy is rare. Blanchard et al. found that acute salpingooophoritis during pregnancy occurs more commonly in first trimester [21]. Sherer et al. have reported a recurrent pelvic abscess in pregnancy and in their review noted that the pelvic infection and pelvic abscess are less common in the second and third trimesters than in cases diagnosed in the first trimester [22]. By 1977, only 12 cases of tubo-ovarian abscess occurring late in pregnancy had been described in the literature [23]. Auguste Brindeau (Fig. 19.1) in 1917 is thought to have described the first such case [23]. In addition to 12 personal cases of salpingooophoritis during pregnancy, he has collected 81 more cases, of these 44 were operated on. There are several newer cases in late pregnancy [24, 25]. On the other hand, pelvic infection readily occurs in the puerperium if there is infection of the birth canal during or following parturition.

Up to 2003, there were only 26 reported cases of tubo-ovarian or pelvic abscess during pregnancy published [27]. The incidence of PID after oocyte retrieval is 0.12 % [28]. Pelvic infection after transvaginal oocyte retrieval for IVF-ET is <1 % [17, 29–31]. In less than half of these cases, a pelvic abscess develops.

19.2.2 Ovarian Abscess

There are only several case reports of true ovarian abscess during pregnancy [16, 18, 32, 33], and although the true incidence is unknown, it seems that it is extremely rare in pregnancy.

19.2.3 Intramyometrial Abscess

This entity is not described as part of PID, but it is mentioned here due to the same possible etiological factor. It is the rarest entity. Only one report with two cases was found [34].



19.3 Etiopathogenesis

19.3.1 Tubo-ovarian Abscess

During pregnancy, pelvic infection occurs quite independent of the gravid state or the infection may exist before the pregnancy. The etiologies may include non-gynecologic conditions such as ruptured diverticulitis or appendicitis; tubo-ovarian abscess of unknown origin has also been reported [35]. Friedman and Bobrow have proposed four mechanisms for infection of the ovaries or tubo-ovarian abscess during pregnancy [36]:

- Hematogenous spread as in pelvic tuberculosis
- Lymphatic spread especially from vagina and cervix
- Infection of a previously existing ovarian cyst
- Flare-up of old infection

Similar mechanisms are described by Merzer [37]:

- Infection at the time of fertilization
- Infection soon after fertilization before the uterine cavity has become closed by conception (12 weeks)
- Vascular or lymphatic spread (from a septic focus in the vagina or cervix)
- Flare-up of preexisting infection
- Instrumentation sufficient to overcome natural barriers
- Ascending infection associated with threatened abortion and intrauterine bleeding

Pelvic inflammatory disease, previous laparotomy, structural genital anomalies, and IVF-ET are known risk factors for pelvic abscess during pregnancy [27].

Why some tubo-ovarian abscesses are unilateral may be explained by a "flare-up" of an already preexisting but latent salpingitis [24].



This possibility would seem to necessitate either a low-grade infection of the tube in the first instance leaving sufficient patency to permit the passage of a fertilized ovum. After nidation, the infection may then become acute probably because of the congestion produced by the gestation or unilateral salpingitis, the other tube being patent and functioning [38].

19.3.1.1 In Vitro Fertilization-Embryo Transfer

Pelvic abscess formation is a rare complication of oocyte retrieval, which usually results in failure of the procedure. It is reported to occur in 0.2-0.5 % of transvaginal oocyte retrievals [17, 39]. Inoculation of vaginal bacteria and anaerobe opportunists is suggested to be the cause of PID following oocyte retrieval [30]. Microorganisms of the vagina are suggested to be the etiological pathogens in pelvic abscesses when transvaginal oocyte retrieval is used [30]. El-Shawarby et al. in 2004 described three different pathways for such infections. Direct inoculation of vaginal microorganisms may occur by puncture through the non-sterile vagina. The risk of pelvic infections after oocyte retrievals seems also related to the history of pelvic inflammatory disease. Reinfection may occur through puncture of chronically infected ovaries [40]. Although least likely, infection may occur through direct puncture of the bowel with an inflammatory or infectious spillage [41]. However, no pelvic infection has been reported with laparoscopic or abdominal oocyte retrievals in the 1990s [30].

The most well-established and well-accepted technique to decrease the risk of pelvic infection is using the fewest possible vaginal punctures [39, 42]. Serour et al. emphasized the importance of the fact that most patients in their study had a maximum of only two vaginal punctures [42]. Vaginal preparation has been made by different methods including the use of saline or povidone-iodine. In reports by Meldrum [43] and Evers et al. [44], no cases of PID in small group of patients were diagnosed. The former

study used intravenous cefazolin and vaginal irrigation with povidone-iodine and the latter using only 10 % povidone-iodine. Larger series report rare cases of serious infections using sterile saline (0.5 %) [45] and Earle's balanced salt solution (0.4 %) [39].

19.3.1.2 In Vitro Fertilization-Embryo Transfer and Endometriosis

IVF-ET is now a recognized treatment for refractory endometriosis-associated infertility. On the other hand, endometriosis is proposed to be a risk factor for pelvic inflammation and abscess development following transvaginal oocyte retrievals [46, 47]. The presence of old blood in endometrioma is suggested to provide a culture medium for bacteria to grow slowly after transvaginal inoculation which may explain the role of endometriosis in predisposing the patients with PID [46]. Among its risk factors, incidental aspiration of an ovarian endometrioma during the process of oocyte retrieval is believed to be a common cause for developing the pelvic infection [46, 48, 49]. In one study 80 % (8/10) of PID following oocyte retrieval had underlying endometriosis [28].

There have been some case reports on the coexistence of endometriosis [46, 48] or its history [47] in patients with PID following assisted reproductive technology treatment. Younis et al. [46] presented three cases of severe pelvic abscess following oocyte retrievals for IVF-ET in whom stage IV endometriosis or ovarian endometrioma was previously diagnosed as the sole reason for infertility. In contrast, Ashkenazi et al. [17] failed to show a higher incidence of endometriosis among their patients: two cases of endometriosis in 28 PID patients among 4,771 ovum pickups. It has been suggested that both the pseudocapsule of endometrioma and its inside old blood may prevent antibiotic prophylaxis from overcoming the transvaginal bacterial inoculation [46]. In other cases of endometriosis, small pools of old blood may act as culture media for the inoculated bacteria. Deposit of TOA is an uncommon complication in pregnant women,

leading to serious complications such as surgery, ICU admission, and preterm delivery; only one subject developed a TOA during pregnancy following IVF-ET in this report.

The presence of endometrioma is a risk factor for the development of a TOA or an ovarian abscess [50]. Whether operative treatment of recurrent ovarian endometriosis improves the prognosis of IVF is still open to debate [51]. Previous reports have indicated that aspiration of endometriotic cysts before ovulation induction for in vitro fertilization resulted in a better clinical outcome [52]. However, studies have also indicated that pretreatment for endometrioma before IVF could potentially reduce the number of retrieved oocytes [53]. In order to prevent infection in patients with endometrioma for oocyte retrieval, previous reports have suggested the aspiration of endometrioma before oocyte retrieval [53]. However, Tsai et al. found these endometriotic cysts reexpanded quickly after aspiration and it was difficult to harvest some oocytes without puncturing through these chocolate cysts. In addition, the chocolate content of the follicular fluid is sometimes found incidentally after the aspiration [54]. Since endometrioma was considered a risk factor for the development of a TOA or an ovarian abscess [50], infection-preventing measures should be applied not only prior to but also immediately before oocyte retrievals.

19.3.1.3 Pelvic Inflammatory Disease

The risk of infection has been shown to be higher in cases of PID [27, 30, 40].

19.3.1.4 Postpartum

The postpartum period appears to be the least likely time to develop a TOA because ascending infection, which is the major pathophysiology in developing PID in most women, rarely occurs during this phase.

19.3.1.5 Tubal Sterilization

Particularly in women who have had tubal sterilization, the incidence of TOA is minimal because the procedure blocks communication between

the genital tract and the pelvic cavity [55]. Theoretically, this blockage should prevent an ascending transmission of any organisms, if present, from the genital tract proximal to the site of tubal sterilization into the peritoneal cavity. This view is supported by clinical evidence that a complete or even partial occlusion of tubes appears to lessen the severity of infection when it occurs [55]. Three possible explanations of TOA after previous occluded tubes (TOAPOT) have been proposed [55]. The most likely cause is the persistent tract or reconnection between the two tubal segments. Secondly, factors related to the operative procedure are possible. Lastly, systemic factors such as a hematogenous or lymphatic bacterial spread with a compromised immunological status of the patient are possible. Time intervals from tubal occlusion to TOAPOT had been reported to range from as early as 36 h to up to 12 years [55].

19.3.2 Ovarian Abscess

The etiology of ovarian abscess in pregnancy is uncertain and in all probability is different from that in nonpregnant state. Ascending infection is the most important mode of infection in nonpregnant women. Barriers to ascending infection in pregnancy include cervical mucus plug, intact fetal membranes, and the decidua covering the openings of the Fallopian tubes. Friedman and Bobrow [36] have proposed four mechanisms for infection of ovaries during pregnancy (see section Tubo-ovarian Abscess). Data that confirm these facts are that ovarian abscess readily occurs in the puerperium if there is infection of the birth canal during or following parturition. Also it is likely that the ovary becomes infected quite independently of the gravid state or that the infection exists before the pregnancy.

19.3.3 Intramyometrial Abscess

The etiology in one published report of two cases is failed instrumental delivery in the second stage of labor [34].

19.4 Microbiology

Up to 2003, in only several cases, bacterial etiology of pelvic infections is available after transvaginal punctures such as E. coli [56] and a subclinical infection with C. trachomatis [57] and rare isolate in general population Atopobium vaginae [58], S. aureus, and mixed anaerobic bacteria [47]. Anaerobic opportunists of the vagina are found to be etiological agents in pelvic abscesses after transvaginal oocyte retrieval. Escherichia coli, Bacteroides fragilis, Enterococcus, and Peptococcus are commonly found microorganisms [30, 31]. There are also case reports with other microorganisms such as Fusobacterium necrophorum during puerperium [59]. In a case by Navada and Bhat, at laparotomy there was no clear-cut evidence of spread of infection from adjacent organs, but the preexisting salpingitis or previously ruptured tubo-ovarian abscess could not be ruled out. Thus, the proposed mechanism in the case by Navada and Bhat could be flared up of old infection [60]. Intraoperative finding of adhesion between the loops of intestine, the uterus, and the tubo-ovarian tissue indicates the chronic nature of the disease. Hence, she might have contracted the pelvic infection before pregnancy following the first Cesarean section.

Patients who suffer from ovarian abscesses almost always have a history of salpingitis, endometriosis, pelvic adhesion, hydrosalpinx, or pelvic surgery [30, 46].

19.4.1 Ovarian Abscess

An ovarian abscess is defined as a primary infection of the ovary without the involvement of the Fallopian tube, whereas a tubo-ovarian abscess involves both the Fallopian tube and the ovary. Since 1869, only 125 cases of primary ovarian abscesses have been reported in the related English literature. Wetchler and Dunn reviewed 120 cases up to 1985, [16] and Stubblefield in 1991 added five cases [61]. The possible factors for the cause of ovarian abscess are disruption of the ovarian capsule, giving bacteria access to the ovarian stroma, and hematogenous and lymphatic spread [16]. Nevertheless, the most common mechanism is considered to be alteration of the ovarian capsule at the time of ovulation or by penetration during surgery or surgical procedures. The interval between capsule disruption and clinical presentation may vary, depending on the bacterial inoculum dose, type of bacterium, its virulence and whether the infection occurred secondary to a direct contamination at surgery, or spread through devitalized tissue [62]. The aforementioned complication has been reported to occur after vaginal hysterectomy, ovarian cystectomy, Cesarean section, during pregnancy, and with the use of an intrauterine device [16, 63].

Furthermore, transvaginal or percutaneous needle aspiration of an endometrioma has been considered in the causation of this rare phenomenon [48, 64]. Ultrasonically guided vaginal oocyte collection is a relatively atraumatic method with rare complications. This technique has now become the method of choice in most IVF-ET programs, because it results in excellent oocyte yields, with increased speed and excellent follicle, as well as major pelvic vessel visualization, thereby decreasing the probability of vessel puncture [65]. Nevertheless, despite the advantages, there are some inherent risks, such as injury to blood vessels and hemoperitoneum, trauma to pelvic organs, infection or exacerbation of pelvic inflammatory disease, rupture of endometriotic cystic masses, urinary tract infections, and hyperstimulation [31, 66–68]. Reports on the formation of an ovarian abscess after ovum retrieval for IVF are scant [48]. Moreover, the case reported by Padilla in 1993 occurred during ovum retrieval while an endometriotic cyst was punctured [48], thus making the case by Dicker et al. of ovarian abscess to occur after follicle aspiration without any subtle pelvic pathology [31].

19.5 Clinical Presentation

19.5.1 Tubo-ovarian Abscess

Pregnancy is said to protect against pelvic infections. Clinicians are therefore unlikely to suspect a pelvic abscess as a cause of an acute abdomen in pregnancy. The first signs of the disease are sometimes mild and not specific [46]. Recurrent symptoms of abdominal pain in the postoperative period and interpregnancy period suggest the chronic nature of the disease. However, the courses of antibiotics and the low virulence of the organisms resulted in chronic pelvic infection. The infection might have flared up recently and presented in the third trimester of pregnancy with some acute symptoms like abdominal pain with giddiness and vomiting to suggest peritonitis. Patients with PID during pregnancy may present with wide range of clinical symptoms, and the findings may be altered significantly by the size of the gravid uterus [22]. With no classical clinical features of acute peritoneal or pelvic infection, it was not suspected preoperatively and was detected only during Cesarean section [69]. Jafari et al. in the English literature review of 19 cases found that in only one case, the diagnosis was made preoperatively [23].

Diagnosis of PID after IVT-ET with underlying endometriosis was based on the signs of peritonitis on physical examination, cervical and adnexal tenderness, rise of body temperature to >37.8 °C for 48 h, cervical discharge, leukocyte count above 12,000, and elevated ESR. The PID was usually diagnosed 4-7 days after the procedure [28]. Of special interest is the delayed presentation of the infection in pregnancy [46, 70]. A pelvic infection becomes clinically evident within hours up to a few days after oocyte retrieval. The time from oocyte retrieval to the manifestation of a frank pelvic abscess is much longer. In the majority of cases, diagnosis will be made within 3 weeks after oocyte retrieval, but an interval of 56 days has been reported [30, 46] and a case described where the diagnosis was made in the second half of pregnancy [47].

19.5.2 Ovarian Abscess

Women with ovarian abscess during pregnancy may present with a wide range of clinical symptoms. A woman with a ruptured ovarian abscess presents with features of diffuse peritonitis. An unruptured abscess is more difficult to diagnose because of variable clinical presentation. The most common presenting symptom is an indolent onset of abdominal pain. Diffuse lower abdominal pain may worsen to severe pain associated with anorexia, nausea, and vomiting in case of rupture. Low-grade fever may be the only presentation in 50 % of cases.

19.6 Diagnosis and Differential Diagnosis

19.6.1 Differential Diagnosis

- Ectopic pregnancy
- Pelvic neoplasm
- Endometrioma
- Ovarian torsion
- Hemorrhagic cyst
- Ovarian hematoma
- Appendiceal abscess
- Diverticular abscess
- Tubo-ovarian abscess

19.6.2 General Female Population

To make the diagnosis of TOA, the patient must have abdominal pain, cervical motion tenderness, and adnexal tenderness, as well as one of the following:

- Fever >38 °C (101 °F)
- · Abnormal cervical discharge
- Elevated ESR or CRP or positive cervical cultures for *N. gonorrhea* or *C. trachomatis*

Ultrasonography should be the first diagnostic imaging examination to be performed in cases of suspected PID in which there are nondiagnostic clinical findings. This modality is readily available and noninvasive and can be performed at the patient's bedside [71–75]. Transvaginal sonography (TVS) allows detailed visualization of the uterus and adnexa, including the ovaries. The Fallopian tubes are usually imaged only when they are abnormal and distended on physical examination, primarily from postinflammatory obstruction. Transabdominal sonography (TAS) is complementary to the endovaginal examination because it provides a more global view of the pelvic contents (Fig. 19.2) whether TAS (bladder

549



Fig. 19.2 Transabdominal sonography. A 12.5-cm-sized right ovarian cyst in pregnant women [76]

filling required) or TVS (bladder filling not required) is performed first and whether the complementary examination is needed for a final diagnosis is a matter of individual clinical imaging practice [74, 77–79]. The free fluid in the abdomen indicated that rupture of the tuboovarian abscess had likely occurred. Lee and Swaminathan described sensitivity of ultrasound for the diagnosis of TOA of 56-93 %, with a specificity of 86–98 % [79]. The wide range is likely due to differences in methods, including variability in the technology used (transabdominal vs. transvaginal), the person performing and interpreting the ultrasound (radiologist vs. gynecologist), the study population (patients with suspected PID and patients with a palpable adnexal mass and suspected PID vs. only patients eventually requiring laparoscopy or surgery in the workup of their PID), the study design (retrospective vs. prospective), and interpretation of positive results (inclusion of any adnexal mass vs. limiting it to those specifically diagnosed as abscess) [79].

Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) serves as an excellent imaging modality in cases in which the ultrasonographic findings are equivocal (Fig. 19.3). In a study by Tukeva et al., MRI findings with sonograms were compared, and MRI was more accurate than ultrasonography in the diagnosis of PID [80]. However, the study was limited to a selected group of patients [80–82].



Fig. 19.3 Magnetic resonance imaging findings. Right ovarian cyst and intrauterine pregnancy (T2-weighted image) [76]

19.6.3 Pregnant Patients

There are no studies on the subject, but as for other intra-abdominal infections, ultrasonography might not be as useful in late gestation as in early gestation or the nonpregnant state for detection of adnexal pathologies because of an enlarged uterus.

19.7 Prevention of Infection

19.7.1 Preprocedural Elimination of Endometriosis

Endometriosis may be a predisposing factor for oocyte retrieval-induced PID. In regard to the few investigations available, it is rather soon to conclude a management protocol. However, some precautions may be useful for cases with endometriosis that undergo oocyte retrieval. Full evaluation and removal of endometrioma should be considered for the patients undergoing IVF [27]. However, non-vaginal methods of oocyte recovery like transabdominal approach in cases with endometriosis and pelvic adhesion seem preferable.

19.7.2 Procedural (Vaginal) Antisepsis

Traditionally, the vagina is not prepared with antiseptic solutions (e.g., aqueous povidoneiodine) before oocyte retrieval since these agents are considered to be embryotoxic. Therefore, employing only normal saline irrigation of the vagina is usually the norm prior to oocyte retrieval. However, most believed that using only normal saline rinsing and irrigating the vagina canal can only wash away the vaginal discharge without destroying potentially harmful bacteria preexisting in the vaginal flora. By applying an additional antiseptic solution followed by normal saline solution, as demonstrated in our series with aqueous povidone-iodine, one can eliminate most if not the entire vaginal flora. This process would not jeopardize the development of the oocyte because all the antiseptic solution has been completely flushed away before oocyte retrieval. The comparable clinical outcome of fertilization rate and implantation rate between two groups in our series has also proved this effect.

19.7.3 Prophylactic Antibiotics/ Antifungal Agents

Older studies tend to question their use given the low incidence of pelvic infections [39, 45, 83].

Other investigators, however, do advocate using prophylactic antibiotics as a general rule [31, 42, 43]. Although there is no consensus on the type and protocol for antibiotic use, doxycycline and metronidazole are the common ones. Firstgeneration cephalosporins, which are routinely used as prophylactic antibiotics preoperatively, are another class of antimicrobials that have been used before TVOR [41]. Serour et al. even used fluconazole, an antifungal agent, as part of their protocol prior to oocyte retrieval [42]. Although antifungal prophylaxis may seem excessive, an interesting report by Ibara et al. discussed two cases of systemic Candida glabrata infections diagnosed at 34 and 22 weeks gestation following IVF [84]. The yeast was isolated from both the mothers and their babies. Another approach can also be to reserve prophylactic antibiotics to high-risk patients such as those with history of pelvic inflammatory disease or endometriosis.

Patients who suffer from ovarian abscesses almost always have a history of salpingitis, endometriosis, pelvic adhesion, hydrosalpinx, or pelvic surgery [30, 31]. Prophylactic antibiotics during oocyte retrieval are recommended in these groups of patients with increased risk, but cannot prevent pelvic infection in all patients [30, 46].

19.8 Treatment

19.8.1 Medical Therapy

19.8.1.1 Tubo-ovarian Abscess

Bennett et al. found in their series a minor pelvic infection in 0.3 % of cases defined by pyrexia and pelvic tenderness with no evidence of abscess formation on ultrasound [30]. Therefore, in the early course of infection, all these patients were treated with antibiotic therapy. More severe infections leading to an abscess also occurred in 0.3 % of cases [30]. This incidence is in accordance with the retrospective analyses [17]. However, the preventive treatment with antibiotics does not seem to be helpful and is discussed to be a possible harm for the outcome of IVF cycles.

19.8.1.2 Ovarian Abscess

Ovarian abscess after ovum retrieval may be a severe complication that requires accurate diagnosis and prompt intervention. Initial treatment is with intravenous antibiotics effective against gram-positive, gram-negative, and anaerobic bacteria.

19.8.2 Surgical Therapy

19.8.2.1 Tubo-ovarian and Ovarian Abscess

In both TOA and ovarian abscess, surgical therapy is indicated when:

- There is no response to antibiotics within 72 h.
- If the abscess or adjacent organ ruptures.
- If surrounding organs are affected by the inflamed mass.
- There is unsuccessful drainage of the abscess.
- Uncertainty about the diagnosis.

In general population, there are two surgical options available: laparoscopy and laparotomy, both with removal of the ovary as the treatment of choice. Sometimes it is possible to drain the abscess by laparoscopy, but severe pelvic adhesions secondary to abscess formation can prevent completion of the laparoscopic procedure and then conversion to laparotomy is indicated.

As most of the patients are young, we should attempt conservative surgery if the pathology is limited to one adnexa [35]. Surgical drainage of ovarian abscess and conservative surgical approach under antibiotics are recommended during pregnancy albeit there is no consensus on patient management [85]. Drainage could be performed through culdotomy or using laparoscopy (Fig. 19.4) [76, 86] or laparotomy with peritoneal lavage. The drainage can be done percutaneously under ultrasound control. Be cognizant of peristaltic bowel on ultrasound to avoid bowel puncture and subsequent inflammation/infection. In severe cases where one-sided adnexal disease is



Fig. 19.4 Laparoscopic image of the right ovarian cyst. There was a 10-cm-sized right ovarian cyst including pus, which made severe adhesion with the surrounding pelvic organs and peritoneum. It also had endometriotic lesion [76]

present, unilateral salpingo-oophorectomy could be done [60] or even hysterectomy with bilateral salpingo-oophorectomy is performed [66]. Kuo et al. [87] found that, among multiparous patients, hysterectomies were more commonly performed. Park et al. collected all cases of tuboovarian abscesses after IVF-ET pregnancies up to 2012 (Table 19.1).

19.9 Prognosis

19.9.1 Tubo-ovarian Abscess

Several possible explanations for the role of infection in reducing pregnancy success have been suggested especially during IVF-ET pregnancy with PID. Introducing endotoxin releasing bacteria into the peritoneal cavity during transvaginal oocyte retrieval may induce abortion by promoting the release of prostaglandins as well as catecholamines and cortisol which play some role in the termination of pregnancy. Moreover, local inflammatory reaction and fever may also affect the success rate of pregnancy [88]. Due to the adverse effect of endometriomas on IVF outcome, it is suggested that endometrioma should be removed in patients with endometriosis prior to IVF admission. Preconception evaluation and treatment should be considered for such condition [27].

[76]
VF-ET
' after I
pregnancy
Ξ.
i abscess
o-ovariar
qŋ
of t
cases c
nine
of
features
Clinical
Table 19.1

				•		,				
	Vaginal					Sympt	oms and s	igns ^c		
Case	preparation method ^a	Interval from IVF to symptom (wk)	History of endometriosis	Time of OP ^b (wk)	WBC°	Pain	BT (°C)	Mass (cm)	Procedure	Pregnancy outcome
Padilla [48]	Bethadine (irrigated)	3	+	GA 5	12,400	+	38.5	CDS, 5	Laparoscopic drainage	Ongoing singleton IUP, GA 7 week
Zweemer et al. [6]	NA	42 ^d	AN	GA 38 ^d	18,700	+	38.6	Right, 16	Laparotomic removal	Healthy singleton baby 3,240 g under Cesarean section at GA 38 week
Younis etal. [5]	IV antibiotics	3	+	Operation was not done	21,000	+	38.9	Bilateral, 6	Antibiotics treatment	Healthy singleton baby 2,850 g at full term
den Boon etal. [7]	NA	23		GA 25	17,700	+	38.0	NA	1 st drainage 2nd diagnostic laparotomy	Delivery at GA 26 week 1st baby: 876 g, Apgar 3/7 live 2nd baby: 915 g, Apgar 1/3 expire at 9 week
Matsunaga et al. [8]	NA	14	+	GA 22°	Raised	+	38.1	Left, 8	Laparotomy- LSO	Vaginal delivery at GA 22 week, Apgar 1/3 expired
Jahan and Powell [10]	NA	<i>භ</i>	+	GA6	Raised	+	39.0	Left, 7.8	Laparoscopic drainage (2 times)	Elective Cesarean section at GA 37 week (fetal cardiac anomaly)
Sharpe et al. [4]	Saline PO antibiotics	11 ^f	+	GA 31	30,600		I	Right, 10	Cesarean section and drainage	Healthy twins, GA 31 week
Al-Kuran etal. [11]	Saline	٢	1	GA9 GA21 ^g	15,000	+	+	Left, 5	Laparotomy- Appendectomy drainage (2 times)	Spontaneous abortion at GA 21 week
Current case	Saline PO antibiotics	12	+	GA 14	10,330	+	T	Right, 12.5	Laparoscopic drainage	Ongoing singleton IUP GA 25 week
VF in vitro fertilizat	ion, ET embryo-	transfer, OP operati	on, WBC white b	lood cell co	unt (/mn	13), <i>BT</i>	body tem	perature, GA	gestational age, CI	OS cul-de-sac, IUP intrauterine

pregnancy, NA not available, IV intravenous, LSO left salpingo-oophorectomy, PO per oral

^aIt contains vaginal irrigation method in oocyte retrieval and use of peri-retrieval antibiotics

^bIt is time of first operation for tuboovarian abscess

^cAll data are in time of diagnosis

^dSymptom was developed 45 days after Cesarean section at 38 weeks

^eOperation was done 15 days after delivery at 22 weeks

'She had only painless vaginal discharge at the first time

^gThe second operation was done 24 h after delivery at 21 weeks

The successful culmination of pregnancy is quite unusual when it is complicated by PID even in the first trimester and almost unheard when a tubo-ovarian abscess is present in late pregnancy. However, in a series published by Jafara et al., the fetal survival rate of those pregnancies complicated by a TOA late in the second trimester was surprisingly approximately 33 % [23].

19.9.2 Ovarian Abscess

A delay in diagnosis may be associated with risk of maternal death and can be detrimental to the fetus as well. Fetal loss rate of 50 % has been reported most often as spontaneous septic abortions.

References

- Walker CE, Landers DV. Pelvic abscesses: new trends in the management of tuboovarian abscesses. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1991;46:615–24.
- Landers DV, Sweet RL. Tubo-ovarian abscess: contemporary approach to management. Rev Infect Dis. 1983;5:876–84.
- 3. Krivak T, Propst A, Horowitz G. Tubo-ovarian abscess. Principles of contemporary management. Fem Patient. 1997;22:27–44.
- 4. Soper DE. Pelvic inflammatory disease. Infect Dis Clin N Am. 1994;8:821–40.
- Roberts W, Dockery JL. Operative and conservative treatment of tubo-ovarian abscess due to pelvic inflammatory disease. South Med J. 1984;77:860–3.
- Landers DV. Tubo-ovarian abscess complicating pelvic inflammatory disease. In: Landers DV, Sweet RL, editors. Pelvic inflammatory disease. New York: Springer; 1996. p. 94.
- Lackner JE, Tulsky AS. Abortion as a complication of operation in the pregnant woman. A plea for the prophylactic use of progesterone. Am J Surg. 1939;46:362–4.
- Kaplan AL, Jacobs WM, Ehresman JB. Aggressive management of pelvic abscesses. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1967;98:482–7.
- Rivlin ME. Clinical outcome following vaginal drainage of pelvic abscess. Obstet Gynecol. 1983;61:169–73.
- Rubenstein PR, Mishell DR, Ledger WI. Colpotomy drainage of pelvic abscess. Obstet Gynecol. 1976;48:142–5.
- 11. Mann WI, Stovall TG. Gynecologic surgery. New York: Churchill Livingstone; 1996. p. 668.

- Reich H, McGlynn F. Laparoscopic treatment of tuboovarian and pelvic abscesses. J Reprod Med. 1987;32:747–52.
- Rivlin ME, Hunt JA. Ruptured tubo-ovarian abscess: is hysterectomy necessary? Obstet Gynecol. 1977;50:518–22.
- Ginsberg DS, Stern JL, Hamod KA, et al. Tuboovarian abscess, a retrospective review. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1980;138:1055–8.
- Lavy G, Hilsenrath R. Management of tubo-ovarian abscess. Infert Reprod Clin N Am. 1992;3:821–2.
- Wetchler SJ, Dunn LT. Ovarian abscess. Report of a case and review of the literature. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1985;40:476–85.
- Ashkenazi J, Farhi J, Dicker D, et al. Acute pelvic inflammatory disease after oocyte retrieval: adverse effects on the results of implantation. Fertil Steril. 1994;61:526–8.
- Koehn RC. Ovarian abscess complicating pregnancy. US Armed Forces Med J. 1957;8:1664–9.
- Dudley AG, Lee F, Barclay D. Ovarian and tuboovarian abscess in pregnancy: report of the case and a review of the literature. Mil Med. 1970;135:403–6.
- Coe HC. Acute oophoritis complicating pregnancy. Am Gynecol J. 1891;670–2.
- Blanchard AC, Pastorek JG, Weeks T. Pelvic inflammatory disease during pregnancy. South Med J. 1987;80:1363–5.
- 22. Sherer DM, Schewartz BM, Abulafia O. Management of pelvic abscess during pregnancy: a case and review of literature. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 1999;54:655–62.
- 23. Jafari K, Vilovic-Kos J, Webster A, Stepto RC. Tuboovarian abscess in pregnancy. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1977;5:1–4.
- Davey MM, Guidozzi F. Ruptured tubo-ovarian abscess late in pregnancy: a case report. S Afr Med J. 1987;71:120–1.
- 25. Craggs B, De Waele E, De Vogelaere K, et al. Enterobius vermicularis infection with tuboovarian abscess and peritonitis occurring during pregnancy. Surg Infect (Larchmt). 2009;10:545–7.
- 26. http://www2.biusante.parisdescartes.fr/
 img/?refbiogr=3060&mod=s
- 27. Matsunaga Y, Fukushima K, Nozaki M, et al. A case of pregnancy complicated by the development of a tubo-ovarian abscess following in vitro fertilization and embryo transfer. Am J Perinatol. 2003;20:277–82.
- Moini A, Riazi K, Amid V. Endometriosis may contribute to oocyte retrieval-induced pelvic inflammatory disease: report of eight cases. Iran J Reprod Med. 2004;2:40–2.
- Bergh T, Lundkvist O. Clinical complications during in-vitro fertilization treatment. Hum Reprod. 1992;7:625–6.
- Bennett SJ, Waterstone JJ, Cheng WC, Parsons J. Complications of transvaginal ultrasound-directed follicle aspiration: a review of 2670 consecutive procedures. J Assist Reprod Genet. 1993;10:72–7.

- Dicker D, Ashkenazi J, Feldberg D, et al. Severe abdominal complications after transvaginal ultrasonographically guided retrieval of oocytes for in vitro fertilization and embryo transfer. Fertil Steril. 1993;59:1313–5.
- Vimala N, Kothari N, Mittal S, et al. Primary ovarian abscess in pregnancy. JK Sci. 2004;6:40–2.
- Gedeon G. Pregnancy at term following surgery of ovarian abscess. Magy Noorv Lapja. 1952;15:86–8.
- Fung TY, Yim SF, Fung HY. Intramyometrial abscess complicating pregnancy. A report of two cases. J Reprod Med. 1998;43:1002–4.
- Laohaburanakit P, Treevijitsilp P, Tantawichian T, Bunyavejchevin S. Ruptured tuboovarian abscess in late pregnancy: a case report. J Reprod Med Obstet Gynecol. 1999;44:551–5.
- Friedman S, Bobrow ML. Pelvic inflammatory disease in pregnancy. A review of the literature and report of 5 cases. Obstet Gynecol. 1959;14:417–25.
- Acosta AA, Mabray CR, Kaufman RH. Intrauterine pregnancy and coexistent pelvic inflammatory disease. Obstet Gynecol. 1971;37:282–5.
- Scott JM, Hay D. Acute salpingitis in pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol Br Emp. 1954;61:788–91.
- Govaerts I, Devreker F, Delbaere A, et al. Short-term medical complications of 1500 oocyte retrievals for in vitro fertilization and embryo transfer. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 1998;77:239–43.
- El-Shawarby SA, Margara RA, Trew GH, Lavery SA. A review of complications following transvaginal oocyte retrieval for in-vitro fertilization. Hum Fertil. 2004;7:127–33.
- 41. Sharpe K, Karovitch AJ, Claman P, Suh KN. Fertil Steril. 2006;86:219.e11–3.
- Serour G, Aboulghar M, Mansour R, et al. Complications of medically assisted conception in 3,500 cycles. Fertil Steril. 1998;70:638–42.
- Meldrum DR. Antibiotics for vaginal oocyte aspiration. J In Vitro Fert Embryo Transf. 1989;6:1–2.
- 44. Evers JHL, Larsen JF, Gnany GG, Seick UV. Complications and problems in transvaginal sector scan guided follicle aspiration. Fertil Steril. 1998;49:278–82.
- Borlum KG, Maigaard S. Tranvaginal oocyte aspiration and pelvic infection. Lancet. 1998;2:53–4.
- 46. Younis JS, Ezra Y, Laufer N, Ohel G. Late manifestation of pelvic abscess following oocyte retrieval, for in vitro fertilization, in patients with severe endometriosis and ovarian endometrioma. J Assist Reprod Genet. 1997;14:343–6.
- den Boon J, Kimmel CE, Nagel HT, van Roosmalen J. Pelvic abscess in the second half of pregnancy after oocyte retrieval for in-vitro fertilization: case report. Hum Reprod. 1999;14:2402–3.
- Padilla SL. Ovarian abscess following puncture of an endometrioma during ultrasound-guided oocyte retrieval. Hum Reprod. 1993;8:1282–3.
- Yaron Y, Peyser MR, Samuel D, et al. Infected endometriotic cysts secondary to oocyte aspiration for invitro fertilization. Hum Reprod. 1994;9:1759–60.

- Kubota T, Ishi K, Takeuchi H. A study of tuboovarian and ovarian abscesses, with a focus on cases with endometrioma. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 1997;23:421–6.
- Tinkanen H, Kujansuu E. In vitro fertilization in patients with ovarian endometriomas. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2000;79:119–22.
- Dicker D, Goldman JA, Feldberg D, et al. Transvaginal ultrasonic needle-guided aspiration of endometriotic cysts before ovulation induction for in vitro fertilization. J In Vitro Fert Embryo Transf. 1991;8:286–9.
- Suganuma N, Wakahara Y, Ishida D, et al. Pretreatment for ovarian endometrial cyst before in vitro fertilization. Gynecol Obstet Invest. 2002;54 Suppl 1:36–40.
- 54. Tsai YC, Lin MY, Chen SH, et al. Vaginal disinfection with povidone iodine immediately before oocyte retrieval is effective in preventing pelvic abscess formation without compromising the outcome of IVF-ET. J Assist Reprod Genet. 2005;22:173–5.
- Levgur M, Duvivier R. Pelvic inflammatory disease after tubal sterilization: a review. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 2000;55:41–50.
- Friedler S, Ben-Shachar I, Abramov Y, et al. Ruptured tubo-ovarian abscess complicating transcervical cryopreserved embryo transfer. Fertil Steril. 1996;65:1065–6.
- Curtis P, Amso N, Keith E, et al. Evaluation of the risk of pelvic infection following transvaginal oocyte recovery. Hum Reprod. 1991;6:1294–7.
- Geissdörfer W, Böhmer C, Pelz K, et al. Tuboovarian abscess caused by Atopobium vaginae following transvaginal oocyte recovery. J Clin Microbiol. 2003;41:2788–90.
- Chayachinda C, Leelaporn A, Ruangvutilert P, Thamkhantho M. Post-partum, post-sterilization tubo-ovarian abscess caused by Fusobacterium necrophorum: a case report. J Med Case Rep. 2012;6:330.
- Navada HM, Bhat BP. Pelvic inflammatory disease in the form of peritoneal abscess complicating late pregnancy. Case Rep Obstet Gynecol. 2011;2011: 851598.
- 61. Stubblefield PG. Intraovarian abscess treated with laparoscopic aspiration and povidone–iodine lavage. J Reprod Med. 1991;36:407–9.
- Monif GRG. Rupture of tubo–ovarian abscess. In: Monif GRG, editor. Infectious diseases in obstetrics and gynecology. Philadelphia: Harper and Row; 1993. p. 100–6.
- Bracha J, Lotan M, Zakut H. Ovarian abscess following cesarean section. A case report and review of the literature. Clin Exp Obstet Gynecol. 1988;15:134–6.
- Martino CR, Haaga JR, Bryan PJ. Secondary infection of an endometrioma following fine-needle aspiration. Radiology. 1984;151:53–4.
- Wikland M, Hamberger L, Enk L. Technical and clinical aspects of ultrasound-guided oocyte recovery. Hum Reprod. 1989;4:79–92.
- Howe RS, Wheeler C, Mastroianni Jr L, et al. Pelvic infection after transvaginal ultrasound-guided ovum retrieval. Fertil Steril. 1998;49:726–8.

- 67. Scoccia B, Marcovici I, Brandt T. Uterine abscess after ultrasound-guided ovum retrieval in an *in vitro* fertilization–embryo transfer program: case report and review of the literature. J Assist Reprod Genet. 1992;9:285–9.
- Coroleu B, Lopez-Mourelle F, Hereter L, et al. Ureteral lesion secondary to vaginal ultrasound follicular puncture for oocyte recovery in in-vitro fertilization. Hum Reprod. 1997;12:948–50.
- Erdem M, Arslan M, Yazici G, et al. Incidental tuboovarian abscess at abdominal delivery: a case report. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2002;12:279–80.
- Al-Kuran O, Beitawi S, Al-Mehaisen L. Pelvic abscess complicating an in vitro fertilization pregnancy and review of the literature. J Assist Reprod Genet. 2008;25:341–3.
- Viberga I, Odlind V, Lazdane G. Characteristics of women at low risk of STI presenting with pelvic inflammatory disease. Eur J Contracept Reprod Health Care. 2006;11:60–8.
- 72. Crossman SH. The challenge of pelvic inflammatory disease. Am Fam Physician. 2006;73:859–64.
- Golden N, Cohen H, Gennari G, Neuhoff S. The use of pelvic ultrasonography in the evaluation of adolescents with pelvic inflammatory disease. Am J Dis Child. 1987;141:1235–8.
- 74. Özbay K, Deveci S. Relationships between transvaginal colour Doppler findings, infectious parameters and visual analogue scale scores in patients with mild acute pelvic inflammatory disease. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2011;156:105–8.
- Jung SI, Kim YJ, Park HS, et al. Acute pelvic inflammatory disease: diagnostic performance of CT. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2011;37:228–35.
- Park S, Song T, Kim YJ, et al. Tuboovarian abscess in pregnancy after in vitro fertilization and embryo transfer. Korean J Obstet Gynecol. 2012;55:894–8.
- 77. Goharkhay N, Verma U, Maggiorotto F. Comparison of CT- or ultrasound-guided drainage with concomitant intravenous antibiotics vs. intravenous antibiotics

alone in the management of tubo-ovarian abscesses. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2007;29:65–9.

- Timor-Tritsch IE, Monteagudo A, Tsymbal T. Threedimensional ultrasound inversion rendering technique facilitates the diagnosis of hydrosalpinx. J Clin Ultrasound. 2010;38:372–6.
- Lee DC, Swaminathan AK. Sensitivity of ultrasound for the diagnosis of tubo-ovarian abscess: a case report and literature review. J Emerg Med. 2011;40:170–5.
- Tukeva TA, Aronen HJ, Karjalainen PT, et al. MR imaging in pelvic inflammatory disease: comparison with laparoscopy and US. Radiology. 1999;210:209–16.
- Del Frate C, Girometti R, Pittino M, et al. Deep retroperitoneal pelvic endometriosis: MR imaging appearance with laparoscopic correlation. Radiographics. 2006;26:1705–18.
- Kim MY, Rha SE, Oh SN, et al. MR Imaging findings of hydrosalpinx: a comprehensive review. Radiographics. 2009;29:495–507.
- Roest J, Mous HV, Zeilmaker GH, Verhoeff A. The incidence of major clinical complications in a Dutch transport IVF program. Hum Reprod Update. 1996;2:345–53.
- 84. Ibara AS, Marcorelles P, Le Martelot MT, et al. Two cases of systemic Candida glabrata infection following in vitro fertilization and embryo transfer. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 2004;23:53–6.
- Yalcin OT, Tanir HM, Eskalen M. Unruptured pelvic abscess in pregnancy: report. Gynecol Obstet Invest. 2002;53:133–4.
- Jahan T, Powell MC. Laparoscopic management of an ovarian abscess complicating in-vitro fertilisation pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol. 2003;23:324.
- Kuo CF, Tsai SY, Liu TC, et al. Clinical characteristics and treatment outcomes of patients with tuboovarian abscess at a tertiary care hospital in Northern Taiwan. J Microbiol Immunol Infect. 2012;45:58–64.
- Orvieto R, Ben-Rafael Z, Abir R, et al. Controlled ovarian hyperstimulation: a state of neutrophil activation. Am J Reprod Immunol. 1999;42:288–91.

Index

А

AA. See Acute appendicitis (AA) Abdominal pregnancy heterotopic, 485 implantation, 485 infundibulopelvic ligament, 487, 488 intrauterine pregnancy (IUP), 486 laboratory findings, 486 maternal and fetal outcomes, 490 maximal placental, 488 MRI. 487 neonatal facilities, 488 peritoneal pregnancy, 485 reproductive techniques, 486 risk factors, 486 surgical therapy amniotic fluid, 489 angiographic evaluation, 489 hemoperitoneum, 488, 489 laparotomy, 488 methotrexate, 490 ovarian artery, 488, 489 perioperative embolization, 488-489 ultrasound amniotic fluid, 486, 487 pelvic mass, 486 uterus, 486, 487 vaginal bleeding, 486 Abdominal trauma anatomic and physiological changes fetal oxygenation reduction, 328 gastric emptying time, 329 mean arterial blood pressure (MAP), 329 "normal" laboratory values, 329 placental vasculature, 328 signs and symptoms, injury, 328 tachycardic response, hypovolemia, 328 uteroplacental interface, 328 anesthetic perioperative care, 334-337 etiology, maternal trauma, 325 "minor"/noncatastrophic trauma, 326 mortality, 329-330 MVAs, 325 non-obstetric cause, maternal mortality, 325 obstetric hemorrhage and transfusion protocol, 330-332

pelvic ligamentous laxity, 325 prehospital management, 332-334 prevention, 327 risk factors, 326-327 Abdominal wall hernias groin hernia (see Groin hernia) parastomal hernia, 198-200 postoperative hernia, 195-197 umbilical (see Umbilical hernia) ACOG. See American Congress of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG) ACPO. See Acute colonic pseudo-obstruction (ACPO) Acute appendicitis (AA) Aaron's sign, 8 abdominal mass and tenderness, 7 abdominal wall, 5 and AE, 30-31 Alders' sign, 8 anesthetic considerations, 18 anorexia, 7 and appendectomy, 3, 4 constant, abdominal pain, 6 description, 3 diagnosis acute indications. 11 chest radiograph, 16 CT scan, 15-16 graded abdominal ultrasound, 13 laboratory findings, 12 MRI, 13-15 negative appendectomy, 12 radiation injury, 12 transvaginal ultrasound, 12-13 differential diagnosis ovarian vein thrombosis, 10 puerperium (see Puerperium) RLP, 9-10 drug-induced congenital defects antibiotics, 23 NSAIDs, 23 ectopic/heterotopic pregnancy, 27 epityphlitis, 4 etiology and pathogenesis, 4 female sex hormones, 4 fundus height, 5, 6

Hancock, Henry, 3

Acute appendicitis (AA) (cont.) IVF. 27-28 laparoscopic appendectomy (see Laparoscopic appendectomy) laparoscopic to open approach, 22 MD (see Meckel's diverticulum (MD)) mean maximal axillar temperature, 8 muscle rigidity, abdomen, 8 nausea, 7 negative appendectomy (see Negative appendectomy) OHSS (see Ovarian hyperstimulation syndrome (OHSS)) open appendectomy midline vertical incision, 19 muscle splitting incision, 19 right transrectal/pararectal incision, 19 pathohistological examination, 26 pelvic vascularity, 4 postoperative course, 26 pregnancy status comparison, 5 prognosis fetal outcome, 33-34 maternal outcome, 34 perforation rate, 32-33 psoas sign, 8 rectal/pelvic tenderness, 8 salpingectomy, 28, 29 and SCD, 30 scoring systems, 8-9 surgical considerations, 31-32 TH₁ inflammatory response, 4 thromboprophylaxis, 23-24 tocolysis, 24-25 unruptured ectopic pregnancy, 29 Acute cholecystitis/biliary colic biliary tract perforations, 61-62 children and woman, 46 cholelithiasis, diabetics, 60-61 clinical presentation, 50-51 combined/consecutive operations, 69 description, 45 diabetes mellitus and obesity, 46-47 diagnosis EUS, 53 laboratory findings, 52 MRCP. 53, 55 transabdominal ultrasound, 52-53 differential diagnosis costal margin pain, 52 hyperemesis gravidarum, 51 perihepatitis, 51-52 estrogens/progesterone, 47-48 fetal heart monitoring, 65 folic acid/multivitamin supplementation, 68 gallbladder, 45 hospitalization duration, 68 insulin CCK. 50 cholesterol gallstone formation, 48

diabetics, 49-50 hyperinsulinemia, 48 lipid metabolism, 49 intraoperative CO₂ monitoring, 65 IVF pregnancy, 61 LC (see Laparoscopic cholecystectomy (LC)) microlithiasis, 46 multiparity, 46 obesity, 50 oral contraceptives, 47 percutaneous drainage, 58 postpartum period abdominal wall, 68 gallstone, 69 peritoneal cavity, 68 pneumoperitoneum, 69 uterus, 69 pregnant population abortion rate, 59 cholecystectomy, 59 choledocholithiasis, 59 surgical advances, 60 prognosis, 69 puerperium, 45 thromboprophylaxis, 65-66 tocolysis, 66-67 treatment analgesia and antibiotics, 57-58 anticholinergic antispasmodics, 58 biliary colic and acute cholecystitis, 57 cholecystectomy, 54 cholesterme, 55 diet, 57 gallstones, 54 medical therapy, 57 mother and fetus, 56 obstructive jaundice, 53, 54 operative mortality, 56 parenteral nutrition, 57 Rhett, Robert Barnwell Jr., 53, 55 uninflamed bladder, 54 ursodeoxycholic acid, 58 Acute colonic pseudo-obstruction (ACPO), 224, 225 Acute fatty liver of pregnancy (AFLP), 71-72 Acute pancreatitis (AP) abdominal pain, 105-106 acetone, 106 acute fatty liver, 106-107 alcohol abuse, 91 and CRRT, 116-117 Cullen's sign, 106 diagnosis abdominal ultrasound (US), 111-112 chylomicrons and calcium level, 110 CT and EUS, 112 GGTP levels, 110 HTG, nonpregnant, 111 hyperlipasemia, 109

magnesium tocolysis, 110 morphine, 109 MRCP and ERCP, 113 pancreatic pseudocyst, 109 plasma lipids, 110 pregnant and nonpregnant, 108, 109 Ranson scoring system, 111 serum amylase level, 109 differential diagnosis, 113-114 etiopathogenesis (see Etiopathogenesis, AP) family history, 105 fetal development, 114 fluid resuscitation, 114 gallbladder disease, 106 hyperlipidemia/HTG, 118-122 hyperparathyroidism, 122 ICU, 117-118 imipenem, 116 medication, 107 mild AP (MAP), 114 nonpregnant state, 105 obstetric treatment, 128 oral feeding, 114 penicillins and cephalosporins, 115 pharmacological agents, 115 and PHPT, 91, 106 physical examination acute fetal hypoxia, 107 familial hyperchylomicronemia, 107, 109 fetal position, 107 HTG, 107 hyperlipidemia, 107, 108 lipemia retinalis, 107, 109 myocardium, 107 xanthomatas, 107, 108 pregnancy, 91-93 prognosis acute fatty liver, pregnancy, 130 aging, 128 cholelithiasis/cholecystitis, 128 fetal mortality rates, 129 gallstones, 128 maternal and perinatal mortality, 128 medications, 131 neonatal intensive, 129 PHPT, 129-130 pulmonary edema, 129 prophylactic, 115 quinolones, 116 stilamin, 115 surgical treatment acute inflammation, 122 anesthetic considerations, 122 cholecystectomy, 123 laparoscopic cholecystectomy, 122 maternal venous, 123 necrosectomy, 123 pancreatic pseudocysts, 123-126 PHPT, 126-127

swollen inflamed pancreas, 123 vein thrombosis, 122 teratogenicity, 115 therapeutic delivery, 127-128 and TPN, 115 Adnexal torsion abdominal MRI, 451, 452 acute pelvic/abdominal pain, 448 anatomic variations, 449 assisted reproductive technologies, 448 and concomitant contralateral ectopic pregnancy, 456-457 description, 447 differential diagnosis, 449-450 fertilization rate (FR), 457 hospital admission and surgery, 451-452 laparoscopic detorsion, third trimester, 453-454 laparotomy, 455-456 leukocytosis, 450 ovarian tumors, 448-449 ovariopexy, 454-455 pathology, 456 prevalence, pregnancies, 447-448 procedures conservative management, 453 definitive diagnosis, 452 gangrenous adnexa, 452-453 laparoscopic detorsion, 453 salpingo-oophorectomy, 452 thromboembolism, 453 risk of recurrence, 457-458 signs, peritoneal irritation, 449 surgical evaluation, 447 tocolysis, 457 transvaginal ultrasound, 450-451 unwinding, 454 waxing and waning pain, 449 AE. See Appendiceal endometriosis (AE) AFLP. See Acute fatty liver of pregnancy (AFLP) Alvarado score, pregnant patients, 8-9 American Congress of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG), 496, 497, 500, 502 Anesthetic perioperative care fetal assessment amniotic fluid embolism, 337 cardiotocographic (CTG) monitoring, 336 diagnostic algorithm, 337, 338 fetomaternal hemorrhage, 337 maternal and fetal circulation, 337 maternal plasma bicarbonate levels, 336 obstetric sonogram, 336 placental abruption, 336 risk factors, 336 fetal physiology, 335-336 head and neck injury, 335 intra-abdominal injuries, 335 vasopressors, 334 AP. See Acute pancreatitis (AP) Appendiceal endometriosis (AE), 30-31

B

Ballance's sign, 303 Bilateral ovariectomy/adnexectomy, 469 Biliary tract perforations CBD, 61 gallbladder, 61 pathogenesis, diagnosis and treatment, 61-62 Blunt trauma abdominal viscera/genitourinary tract, 374 causes, 337 damage control surgery, 371-373 diagnosis cardiotocography, 368 FAST (see Focused abdominal sonography for trauma (FAST)) laboratory findings, 362-363 placental abruption, 363 direct fetal injuries and fractures, 358-359 falls, 354-355 fetal loss, 339 fetal-maternal hemorrhage, 374 FMH, 361-362 indirect injury, fetal viscera, 359 initial stabilization, 369, 370 MVA (see Motor vehicle accidents (MVA)) obstetric management fetal monitoring, 373 tocolytics (preterm labor), 373-374 pelvic fractures, 356, 371 placental abruption clinical presentation, 357 fetal losses, 356 pathophysiology, 356-357 traumatic, 357 placental tear, 357-358 pregnant patient management, 368 preterm labor, 358 radiographic studies, 369 radiologic interventional techniques, 369 retroperitoneal blood loss, 339 ROM. 362 secondary assessment fetal heart tones, 369 fetal viability determination, 369-370 ultrasonography, 369 social violence, 355-356 traumatic rectus sheath hematoma, 362 urinary bladder rupture, 362 uterine rupture, 359-361

С

Calcium-PTH metabolism calcitropic hormones, 94 fetal 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D, 96 hypercalcemia, 95 immunoreactive, 94 maternal skeleton, 96 serum calcium, 95, 96 skeletal tissue mineralization, 96 Cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR), 330 CBD stones. See Common bile duct (CBD) stones CD. See Crohn's disease (CD) CDH. See Congenital DH (CDH) Cecal volvulus abdominal radiographs, 253, 254 case history, 252-253 differential diagnosis, 253 incidence, 253 maternal and fetal outcome, 254-255 MRI. 254 peritoneal fixation, 252 radiology, 253-254 surgical treatment, 254 symptoms, 253 uterine pressure, 252 Cesarean delivery ACOG, 502 medical abortion, 503-504 scarred uterus (see Scarred uterus) uterine myomectomy, 502-503 vaginal delivery, 502 Chest radiography, 210-211 Cholangitis and biliary pancreatitis. See Common bile duct (CBD) stones Cholecystectomy and appendectomy, 56 fetal loss, 56 jaundice, pregnancy, 70 LC after ERCP, 76-77 LC vs. OC. 60 pregnancy, 45 Choledochal cysts asymptomatic patients, 79-80 biliary obstruction/acute pancreatitis, 80 cholangitis, 80 clinical presentation, 78-79 congenital abnormality, 78 description, 78 diagnosis, 79 postpartum presentation, 80 Colorectal cancer (CRC) acute abdomen, 405 carcinogenesis and predisposing factors, 244-245 CEA levels, 404-405 clinical manifestations, 245 conservative/bridge therapy, 246 Cruveilhier, Jean, 403-404 fetus and ovarian masses, 246, 247 genetic counseling, 407-408 incidence, 404 Krukenberg tumor, 246 maternal and fetal outcome, 407 mode of delivery chemotherapy, 247 cisplatin and oxaliplatin, 247 fetal outcome, 248-249 5-fluorouracil (5-FU), 246-247 maternal outcome, 248 radiation therapy, 247-248

pathogenesis, 404 perforation, 407 signs and symptoms, 404, 405 surgical therapy, 246 therapy gestational age, 405 one-stage/two-stage procedure, 405 ovarian transposition, 405-407 tumor distribution. 244 Common bile duct (CBD) stones choledocholithiasis, 70 choledochoscopy, 75-76 choledochotomy, 77 diagnosis ERCP (see Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP)) EUS. 75 **MRCP. 72** transabdominal ultrasound, 72 differential diagnosis AFLP, 71-72 ICP, 70-71 history, 70 IOC, 77-78 LC after ERCP interval. 76-77 mandatory cholecystectomy, 76 selective approach, 76 physical examination, 70 postpartum presentation, 78 prognosis, 78 transcystic approach, 77 Congenital DH (CDH), 205-206, 214, 215 Congenital uterine anomalies, 505-506 Constipation causes, 222 laxatives, 223-224 nausea. 222 polyethylene glycol (PEG), 224 Rome diagnostic criteria, symptoms, 223 Continuous renal replacement therapy (CRRT) blood purification techniques, 116 CPFA and CVVH, 116 free fatty acids, 116 hemoperfusion, 116 triglyceride and cholesterol, 117 Continuous veno-venous hemofiltration (CVVH), 116 Cornual pregnancy amnion membrane, 483, 484 clinical examination, 483 fibrous band, 483, 484 functional endometrium, 482 ipsilateral salpingectomy, 484 laparotomy/laparoscopy, 483-484 microsurgical fallopian tube transposition, 485 morphology, 483 MRI, 483, 484 pathophysiology, 482-483

prognosis, 485 rudimentary horn, 483, 484 transperitoneal migration, 484 uterine anomalies, 483 venous thromboembolism, 485 Coupled plasma filtration adsorption (CPFA), 116 CPFA. See Coupled plasma filtration adsorption (CPFA) CPR. See Cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR) CRC. See Colorectal cancer (CRC) Crohn's disease (CD) abdominal MRI imaging, 280 adalimumab, 284 adverse effects, 282-283 breastfeeding, 284 classification, 279 delivery mode, 281-282 description, 279 differential diagnosis, 280 fertility and sexual heath, 285 fish oil supplements, 284 folate supplements, 283 HLA class II antigens, 279 indications and procedures, 280-281 infliximab, 284 inheritance, 284-285 intestinal perforation and obstruction, 280 pregnancy outcomes disease activity, 286 emergency surgery, 286 ileostomies, 286 maternal morbidity and mortality, 287 predictors, 286 relapse rate, 279 thalidomide, 284 VTE, 281 CRRT. See Continuous renal replacement therapy (CRRT) Cullen's sign computed tomography, 477 extrauterine pregnancy, 476 IUP, 477 periumbilical ecchymosis, 477 transversalis fascia, 477 tubal gestation, 476 umbilicus, 476, 477 CVVH. See Continuous veno-venous hemofiltration (CVVH)

D

Damage control surgery abdominal closure, 372 definition, 371 HELLP syndrome, 372 hemodynamic instability, 372–373 lethal triad, hypothermia, 371 maternal circulation, 372 preemptive decision making, 372 DH. See Diaphragmatic hernia (DH) Diaphragmatic hernia (DH) anesthesia and obstetrics, 214 approaches laparotomy, 214-215 thoracoabdominal, 216 transabdominal, 215-216 transthoracic, 215, 216 asymptomatic patients, 212 blunt trauma, 206 Bochdalek's hernia, MRI, 211, 213 chest radiography, 210-211 classification, 205 clinical presentation cardiorespiratory function, 208-209 early symptoms and signs, 209 intrathoracic perforation, 210 nausea and vomiting, 208 quiescent period, 209 strangulation, 209-210 congenital DH (CDH), 205-206 conservative treatment, 211-212 development, diaphragmatic fatigue, 205 diaphragmatic defect closure, 216-217 fetal outcome, 217 hiatal hernias (HH), 208 iatrogenic, 206-207 laparoscopic repair, 216 maternal outcome, 217 penetrating trauma, 206 puerperium, 217 recurrence rate, 218 spontaneous rupture, labor, 207-208 surgical emergency, 213-214 symptomatic patients, 213 thoracic CT collar sign, 211, 213 pleural effusion, 211, 212 Dyspareunia, 285

E

Ectopic pregnancy abdominal pregnancy (see Abdominal pregnancy) clinical presentation, 263 complications, 263 cornual pregnancy, 482-485 culdocentesis, 478-479 Cullen's sign, 476-477 diagnostic tests, 478 differential diagnosis, 263 gynecologic therapy, 264 heterotopic pregnancy, 474 laboratory findings, 477-478 laparoscopy/laparotomy corpus luteum, 479 Fallopian tube, 479 luteal cyst, 479 ovarian pregnancy, 479 pain/bleeding, 479, 480

non-tubal, 474 physical examination amenorrhea, 475 diagnosis, 474 extrauterine gestation, 476 fallopian tube, 475 hemorrhage, 475-476 intraperitoneal flooding, 475 pelvic tuberculosis, 475 peritoneal cavity, 476 plain abdominal X-ray, air-liquid levels, 263, 264 prognosis, 482 risk factors, 473 salpingotomy, 474 surgical therapy, 263-264 treatment laparoscopy, 481-482 laparotomy, 481 obstetrician/gynecologist, 480 trophoblastic growth, 474 tubal pregnancy, 473-474 uterine endometrium, 473 Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) complications, 74-75 contrast agents, 74 diabetic pregnant patient, 74 multivariate analysis, 69 radiation, 73 sedation, 74 techniques, 73-74 Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS), 53, 75, 112 ERCP. See Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) Etiopathogenesis, AP acute fatty liver, pregnancy, 97 alcohol, 102-103 angioedema, gland, 103 biliary pancreatitis, 94, 95 codeine-precipitation, 103 cystic lesions, 94 diabetic ketoacidosis, 94 gallstones, 94 gestational DM, 94 HTG, 94 hyperlipidemia/HTG (see Hyperlipidemia/ hypertriglyceridemia (HTG)) idiopathic, 93 intra-abdominal pressure, 93 IVF, 104 mucinous cystic neoplasms, 94 necrotizing, 94 paracetamol overdose, 103 PGE₁, 103 PHPT, 94-97 placental abruption, 105 postpartum AP, 104-105 preeclampsia-eclampsia, 105 pregnant population, 93 SWEDIS, 103 EUS. See Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)

F

Fallopian tube abdominal ultrasound, 462 adnexal veins, 461 anatomic abnormalities, 461 appendicitis, 462 clinical presentation, 462 CT. 462 differential diagnosis, 462 gravid uterus, 462 hemodynamic abnormalities, 461 laparotomy/laparoscopy, 463 lymphatic vessels, 461 prognosis, 463 salpingectomy, 463 twisting/torsion, 461 Fetal bradycardia, 514-516 Fetal-maternal hemorrhage (FMH), 361-362 FFAs. See Free fatty acids (FFAs) Fitz-Hugh-Curtis syndrome, 11, 51-52 FMH. See Fetal-maternal hemorrhage (FMH) Focused abdominal sonography for trauma (FAST) intra-abdominal injury, 363 pelvic free fluid (FF) detection of placental abruption, 366 intra-abdominal injury, 365 isolated pelvic FF, 365 left and right upper quadrants and pelvis, 366 menstrual cycle, 364 spleen, 367 transabdominal ultrasonography, 364 transvaginal sonography, 365 placental abruption, 367-368 Free fatty acids (FFAs), 99, 101

G

Gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase (GGTP), 110 Gastric acid suppression, lactation antacids, 162 H₂RAs. 162-163 PPI. 163 Gastric cancer description, 163 diagnosis, 164-165 metastatic/Krukenberg tumor, 164 pathology, 164 pathophysiology, 164 perforation misdiagnosed abruption, 166 primary gastric tumor, 166-167 prognosis, 167 prognosis, 166 treatment cesarean section, 166 hormonal therapy, 166 metastatic tumor, 165 primary tumor, 165 Gastric rupture, spontaneous etiopathogenesis, 167-168

nontraumatic, stomach, 167 prognosis, 168 Gastrointestinal (GI) tract description, 433 diverticulitis, 434 ectopic pregnancy, 433-434 etiological categories, 434 management, 435 pathogenesis, 434-435 prevention, 435 GGTP. See Gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase (GGTP) Gravid uterus abnormality, 529 diagnosis, 532 differential diagnosis, 531 etiopathogenesis fibroid, 530 kyphotic pelvis, 530 MRI, 530 necrosis, 529 physiological dextrorotation, 529 pregnancy and pelvis, 530 torsion causes, 530, 531 uterine torsion, 529 venous engorgement, 530 maternal outcome, 533 MRI, 532 obstetric management, 533 pelvic and speculum examination, 531 perinatal outcome, 533 pregnancy, 531 puerperium, 531 uterine torsion laparotomy, 532 myoma, 532 ovary and free swinging, 532, 533 posterior wall uterus, 532 Groin hernia clinical presentation, 180 diagnosis plain abdominal X-Ray, 180 transabdominal ultrasound, 180 differential diagnosis groin swelling/mass, 180 hydrocele, canal of Nuck, 186-187 RLVs (see Round ligament varicosities (RLVs)) etiopathogenesis and risk factors, 179-180 femoral, 179 intra-abdominal pressure, 179 prognosis infection, 188 postherniorrhaphy pain, 188 recurrence, 188 therapy perioperative considerations, 187 surgical procedures and cesarean section, 187-188 Gunshot wounds conservative treatment, 381-382 obstetric management, 382-383 surgical treatment, 382

Gynecologic causes, intestinal obstruction ectopic pregnancy, 263–264 ovarian teratoma, 261–263

H

HCG. See Human chorionic gonadotropin (HCG) Helicobacter pylori human stomach, 153 infection, 148 physiological and epidemiological evidence, 153-154 transmission, 153 Heterotopic pancreas (HP) description, 260 diagnosis, 260-261 embryology, 260 lymphadenectomy, 261 mucus retention, 261 symptoms, 260 Hiatal hernias (HH), 208 Histamine₂ receptor antagonists (H₂RA) cimetidine and ranitidine, 160-161 description, 160 famotidine and nizatidine, 161 lactation 162-163 Hormonal influence chorionic gonadotropins, 147 cyste-amine-and indomethacin-induced ulcers, 147 female gestational hormones, 148 hypochlorhydria, 148 pepsinogen, 148 theelin, 147 HP. See Heterotopic pancreas (HP) H₂RA. See Histamine₂ receptor antagonists (H₂RA) Human chorionic gonadotropin (HCG), 466, 478, 479 Hyaline degeneration, 536 Hyperlipidemia/hypertriglyceridemia (HTG) antioxidant therapy, 121 apoprotein E (apo E), 101 chylomicronemia, 99 chylomicrons, 121 clinical syndrome, 100-101 clomiphene, 101 craniopharyngioma, 101 diabetic ketoacidosis, 101 dietary therapy, 118, 119 drug therapy, 120-121 endothelial cells, 99 estradiol-binding protein, 99 familial chylomicronemia, 100 FFA, 99 heparin, 99, 120 insulin, 101, 119-120 intracellular lipase activities, 98 **IVH.** 118 lipid metabolism, 100 lipoproteins, 98 LPL, 98, 100 mortality, 118

muscle cells, 100 nulliparous, 101 PICCs, 118 plasma triglyceride levels, 98 prophylactic plasma apheresis, 121 Ser172, 100 tamoxifen, 101 total cholesterol, 97-98 **TPN**, 118 triglyceride-rich lipoproteins, 120 triglycerides, 97-98 type V hyperlipidemia, 118, 119 W86R mutation, 100 Hypochlorhydria, 147 Hysterectomy abdominal cavity/intrauterine, 518 definition, 517-518 midgestational uterine rupture, 518 placenta percreta, 517 total abdominal hysterectomy, 517-518

I

IBD. See Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) IBS. See Irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) ICP. See Intrahepatic cholestasis of pregnancy (ICP) ICU. See Intensive care unit (ICU) Idiopathic perforation, 408 IEA bleeding. See Inferior epigastric artery (IEA) bleeding In vitro fertilization-embryo transfer (IVF-ET) and gamete intrafallopian transfer, 486 TOA and endometriosis, 545-546 pelvic abscess formation, 545 reinfection, 545 transvaginal oocyte retrieval, 543 Inferior epigastric artery (IEA) bleeding analgesia, 427 anatomy, 426 blunt pelvic trauma/fracture, 426 clinical presentation, 426-427 differential diagnosis, 427 direct trauma, 426 epigastric vessels, 426 incidence, 426 and RSH (see Rectus sheath hematoma (RSH)) transarterial embolization, 427 Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) CD, 279–287 UC, 287-292 Inguinal endometriosis CT scan, 185 diagnosis, 185 environmental situation, 185 extraperitoneal part, 183 fine-needle aspiration, 185 intraperitoneal, 186 longitudinal color Doppler, 185 macroscopic aspects, 186
right inguinal mass, 186 sigmoid colon, 184 sonographic findings, 184 symptoms, 184 Intensive care unit (ICU), 117-118 Internal hernia bariatric surgeries (see Roux-en-Y gastric bypass (RYGB)) sigmoid mesocolon hernia, 258-259 transomental herniation, 259-260 Intestinal obstruction adhesions appendectomy, 242-243 conservative and surgical treatment, 243 diagnosis, 243 incidence, 242 uterine enlargement, 242 cecal volvulus, 252-255 cecostomy, 221 congenital intestinal malrotation, 244 CRC (see Colorectal cancer (CRC)) description, 221 differential diagnosis constipation, 222-224 IBS, 224 OS. 224–226 gynecologic causes, 261-264 heterotopic pancreas (HP), 260-261 incarcerated internal hernia (see Internal hernia) incidence, 221-222 intussusception, 228-236 maternal and fetal outcome, 228 pregnancy "colic angulation", 264 coronal T2-weighted images, 266-267 dilatation, ureters, 265 pathophysiology, 265-266 plain abdominal X-ray, 266 sigmoid volvulus, 250-252 small bowel volvulus, 243 stomal obstruction, 249-250 symptoms and signs, 222 TPN and refeeding syndrome, 227-228 uterine perforation, 236-242 Intestinal perforation, spontaneous prevention, 409 risk factors, 409 treatment, 409 Intrahepatic cholestasis of pregnancy (ICP), 70-71 Intramyometrial abscess, 543, 546 Intrauterine pregnancy (IUP), 486 Intrauterine pressure catheter (IUPC), 500 Intussusception categories, 229 causes, 230 cesarean section, difficulties, 232 description, 228-229 diagnosis abdominal MRI, 233, 235 bull's eye and pseudokidney sign, 232, 234

concentric rings, 232, 234 concentric vascular signals, 232, 234 CT scan, small bowel, 233, 235 Hadra, Berthold Ernest, 229, 230, 233 longitudinal and cross-sectional diagrams, 230, 232 mature exocrine pancreatic tissue, 230.231 palpable mass, 231 pregnancy, incidence, 229 primary non-Hodgkin's lymphoma, 230 prognosis, 234, 236 puerperium, 229 resected necrotic specimen, 230 symptoms, 230-231 therapy, 233-234 In vitro fertilization (IVF) AP, 104 cholecystitis, 61 description, 27-28 gestations and prematurity, 28 Irritable bowel syndrome (IBS), 223, 224 IUP. See Intrauterine pregnancy (IUP) IUPC. See Intrauterine pressure catheter (IUPC) IVF. See In vitro fertilization (IVF) IVF-ET. See In vitro fertilization-embryo transfer (IVF-ET)

K

Kehr's sign, 303, 308

L

Laparoscopic appendectomy carbon dioxide, 19-20 fetal heart rate monitoring, 21-22 hospitalization, 19 intraoperative CO2 monitoring, 21 nonpregnant patients, 21 pneumoperitoneum, 21 SAGES guidelines, 20 trendelenburg position, 21 trocar placement, 20 Laparoscopic cholecystectomy (LC) advantages, 62 after ERCP. 76-77 contraindications, 60 Hasson technique, 64-65 laparolift, 65 local anesthesia, 65 vs. OC, 60 pneumoperitoneum, 63-64 in pregnant women, 60 third trimester, 64 uterine trauma. 62 Laparoscopic splenectomy, 306 LC. See Laparoscopic cholecystectomy (LC) Leiomyosarcomas, 535 Lipoprotein lipase (LPL), 98, 100

Liver rupture, spontaneous autopsy, 411 blood pressure, 412 causes, 411-412 differential diagnosis, 414 eclampsia, 412 epigastric pain, 412 etiopathogenesis HELLP syndrome, 413 hemangioma, 412 hypertensive disorders, 413 SHHP syndrome, 413 toxemia, 413 "gastrodynia", 411 hypovolemic shock, 413-414 incidence, 411 interventional techniques, 415 medical treatment, 415 obstetric management, 416 parturition, 412 prognosis, 416-417 surgical therapy abdominal packing, 415-416 algorithm, 416, 417 embolization, hemorrhage, 415, 416 hepatic artery interruption, 415

М

Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP), 53, 72, 112 Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) abdominal pregnancy, 487 acute appendicitis abdominal pain, 13 axial T2-weighted image, 13, 14 coronal T2-weighted image, 14 and CT, 14 gadolinium, 15 1.5 T/lower magnetic field, 14 cesarean delivery, 513, 515 cornual pregnancy, 483, 484 hemoperitoneum, 513 sagittal T2-weighted image, 513, 515 scar dehiscence, 513 uterine myomas, 537 Malignant ulcer gastric cancer, 163-166 perforated gastric cancer, 166-167 Maternal and fetal trauma abdomen-to-wheel clearance, 344, 345 anthropometric measurements, 344 clinical protocols, 343 congenital anomalies, 341 experimental crashes, 340, 341 fetal mortality, 340 hospitalized injured pregnant women, 342 impact sequence, 340, 341 intrauterine pressure approaches, 340 normal embryonic development, 342

occupant seating position, 343 physical/chemical agents, 342 placental abruption, 342, 344 post-traumatic stress symptoms, 341 rate calculations, women ages, 342 restraint systems, 340 selected comparisons between women ages, 342.343 steering wheel rim, 344, 345 stress reactions and preterm labor, 341 Maternal pelvic trauma and acetabular fractures, 353 fetal injury, 354 kinetic injury, 354 occult visceral injuries, 354 vehicular collisions, 353 Meckel's diverticulum (MD), 26-27 Medical abortion, cesarean delivery corticosteroid therapy, 503 mifepristone, 503, 504 misoprostol, 503 prostaglandins, 503-504 surgical management, 504 Mesenteric vein thrombosis (MVT) anticoagulation, 423-424 autopsy, 419-420 clinical symptoms, 421 description, 419 diagnosis, 421-422 general population, 420 inferior mesenteric vein, 420 obstetric management, 424 pregnancy and puerperium, 420 prognosis, 424 risk factors, 420-421 surgical treatment gangrenous ileal segment, 422 protein C, 423 VAC, 422, 423 thrombectomy, 423 Motor vehicle accidents (MVA) abdominal trauma, 325 blunt trauma airbag use, 375-376 automobile crashes, 339 fetal trauma exposure, 340 legal requirements, 339 maternal and fetal trauma, 340-344 maternal-fetal injury, seat belt, 344-353 maternal pelvic trauma, 353-354 NASS/CDS, 339 nonfatal fetal crash outcomes, 339 pelvic fractures, 376 repeated blunt abdominal trauma, 376-377 seat belt use, 375 MRCP. See Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) MRI. See Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) MVT. See Mesenteric vein thrombosis (MVT)

National Automotive Sampling System/Crashworthiness Data System (NASS/CDS), 339 Negative appendectomy abdominopelvic pathology, 17 index of wrong diagnosis, 17-18 intraluminal inflammation, 17 pathologic diagnosis, 16 perinatal outcome, 18 SAGES guidelines, 17 Neural tube defects (NTDs), 245 Nontraumatic gastroduodenal perforations malignant ulcer/carcinoma perforation, 163-167 peptic ulcers (see Peptic ulcers) postoperative gastric perforation/rupture, 168-169 PPU (see Perforated peptic ulcer (PPU)) spontaneous gastric rupture, 167-168 NTDs. See Neural tube defects (NTDs)

0

Obstetric hemorrhage and transfusion arterial thrombosis, 332 blood product replacement, 332 blood transfusion, 330 clotting factors, 331 CPR, 330 definition, 330 fibrinogen concentrations, 332 maternal cardiac arrest algorithm, 330, 331 military guidelines, 331 prevention, coagulopathy, 332 recombinant factor VIIa (rFVIIa), 332 treatment, 331 OC. See Open cholecystectomy (OC) Ogilvie's syndrome (OS) clinical features, 225 colonic distention, abdominal radiographs, 225, 226 conservative treatment, 225-226 description, 224-225 pathophysiology, ACPO, 225 surgical treatment, 226 vaginal delivery, 225 OHSS. See Ovarian hyperstimulation syndrome (OHSS) Omental infarction clinical symptoms, 432 conservative therapy, 433 description, 431-432 diagnosis abdominal CT scan, 433 C-reactive protein, 433 laparotomy/laparoscopy, 433 preoperative, 432 hematological changes, 432 surgical therapy, 433 torsion, 432 Oophoropexy, 454-455 Open cholecystectomy (OC), 62 OS. See Ogilvie's syndrome (OS) Ovarian abscess clinical presentation, 548

etiopathogenesis, 546 female population, 543 incidence, 543 medical therapy, 551 microbiology, 547 prognosis, 553 surgical therapy, 551, 552 Ovarian cysts/tumors abdominal ultrasound, 467 adnexal lesions, 465 ascites, 467 carcinoma, 466 conservative treatment aspiration, 468 observation, 468 follicular and corpus luteum, 465 gray-scale ultrasound, 465 hemoperitoneum, 466 laboratory findings, 467 obstetric outcomes, 467 operative treatment bilateral ovariectomy/adnexectomy, 469 corpus luteum cyst, 468 hemoperitoneum, 468 laparoscopic cystectomy, 468-469 ovarian teratoma, 469-470 pelvic examinations, 467 prognosis fetal outcomes, 471 malignant tumors, 470 pregnancy continuation, 470 serum βHCG, 466 stromal decidualization, 465 surgical management, 467 teratoma, 466 Ovarian hyperstimulation syndrome (OHSS) abdominal pain, nausea and vomiting, 449-450 epigastric pain, 28 hypoglobulinemia, 29 leukocytosis, 450 mild, 451 MRI, abdomen and pelvis, 451, 452 symptoms and signs, 29-30 twisted adnexa, 451 Ovarian teratoma diagnosis, 262 intra-abdominal, 262 occurrence, 261-262 prognosis, 263 symptoms, 262 teeth, 262 Ovarian transposition, CRC benefit, 405 medial, 407 peritoneum, 407 preservation, 406 radiation therapy, 406 serum FSH, 406 techniques, 406 Ovarian vein thrombosis, 10

P

Pancreatic pseudocysts cystic neoplasms, 124 endoscopy, 124 hyperlipidemia, 124 internal drainage, 123 mucinous cystadenoma, 136 percutaneous drainage, 124 PHPT, 126-127 pregnancy, 124, 125 spontaneous resolution, 123 transpapillary stenting, 124 Parastomal hernia classification. 198 definition, 198 diagnosis, 199 ostomy types, 198 physical examination, 199 in pregnancy, 199 repair/stoma relocation, 198 therapy conservative management and elective repair, 199 emergent operation, 199-200 Pelvic thrombophlebitis, 11 Penetrating trauma abdominal CT scan, 380 clinical presentation, 377-378 diagnostic peritoneal lavage, 380 fetal outcome abdominal deliveries, 388 maternal injuries and risk of birth defects, 388-389 pregnancy loss, 388 gunshot wounds, uterus, 377 laboratory findings, 378 maternal outcome, 388 radiography fetal radiation exposure, 378-379 intravenous iodinated contrast, 379 roentgenogram, 379 stab wounds, uterus, 377 treatment cardiac arrest and perimortem cesarean section, 384-385 emergency cesarean section, 385-387 gunshot wounds, 381-383, 387 salvageable infant, 385-387 stab wounds, 383-384 tetanus prophylaxis, 381 ultrasonography fetal status, 380 maternal status, 379-380 Peptic ulcer bleeding conservative treatment, 418 diagnosis, 418 dyspeptic symptoms, 417 gastric resection, 418 hemorrhage, cases, 419 investigations, 417 maternal mortality, 418-419

risk factors, 418 surgical principles, 418 Peptic ulcers BAO and MAO, 149 causes, 150 clinical presentation, 150-151 declining incidence, 145 description, 145 diagnosis, 151 fasting, 150 gastric outlet obstruction, 155 genetics, 150 H. pylori infection, 148 hypersecretory states, 149 lifestyle factors, 149 lower fertility rate, 145-146 lower incidence, 145 medications, 149 pathophysiology gastric position changes, 146–147 hormonal influence, 147-148 hypochlorhydria, 147 nutritional and lifestyle habits, 147-148 physiological stress, 149 pregnancy incidence, 146 prognosis, 151-152 therapy, 151 ZES (see Zollinger-Ellison syndrome (ZES)) Perforated peptic ulcer (PPU) diagnosis, 159-160 history, 155 perioperative gastric acid suppression gastric acid, lactation, 162-163 H₂RA, 160–161 PPIs (see Proton pump inhibitors (PPIs)) population, 155-157 in pregnant population bleeding, 157 clinical presentation, 158 history, 157 puerperium, 158-159 risk factors, 158 ulcer type, 158 prognosis, 163 surgical treatment, 160 Perianal fistula, 282 Peripherally inserted central catheters (PICC), 118 PGE₁. See Prostaglandin E1 (PGE₁) PHPT. See Primary hyperparathyroidism (PHPT) PICC. See Peripherally inserted central catheters (PICC) Portal vein thrombosis (PVT) abdominal ultrasound/Doppler, 425 anticoagulation, 425 characteristics, 424 clinical presentation, 425 interventional techniques, 425 response to therapy, 425 risk factors, 421, 424-425 Postoperative hernia cesarean sections, 195

clinical examination, 195 gravid uterus, 195-197 Postpartum AP bile composition, 104 gallbladder motility, 104 gallstones and biliary sludge, 104 speculation, 105 PPIs. See Proton pump inhibitors (PPIs) Prehospital management diaphragmatic splinting, 334 emergency medical services, 334 intra-abdominal bleeding, 334 left lateral uterine displacement, 333 mass casualty triage of patients, 332 paramedics, 334 patient, 30° left lateral tilt, 333, 334 rapid-sequence intubation, 333 scoring systems, 332 uterocaval compression, 333 Primary hyperparathyroidism (PHPT) adenoma and hyperplasia, 92-93 calcifications, 97 calcitonin and cinacalcet, 126 carcinoma, 93 childbearing age, 92, 93 conservative management, 126 fetal outcome, 130 gastrointestinal tract, 137 genetic mutations, 96 gestation, 97 hypercalcemia, 96 maternal outcome, 129-130 medical therapy, 126 neonatal tetany, 126 nephrolithiasis, 97 pancreatic inflammation, 97 pathophysiologic mechanism, 96 pregnancy, 94-96 sestamibi imaging, 126 tachyphylaxis, 126 Procedural (vaginal) antisepsis, 550 Prophylactic antibiotics/antifungal agents, 550 Prostaglandin E1 (PGE₁), 103 Proton pump inhibitors (PPIs) breast milk, 163 lactating mothers, 163 lansoprazole, 162 omeprazole, 161 Puerperium metritis, 10-11 pelvic thrombophlebitis/right ovarian vein syndrome, 11 perihepatitis, 11 PVT. See Portal vein thrombosis (PVT)

R

Rectus sheath hematoma (RSH) awareness, 429 Carnett's sign, 429

classification, 429 conservative treatment, 430-431 Cullen's sign, 430 description, 428 diagnosis coronal T2-weighted MRI, 430, 431 Doppler sonography, vascularity, 430 type III hematomas, 430 embolization, 431 incidence, 428 mechanism, 428-429 prognosis, 431 Romanzew's sign, 429 surgical treatment, 431 swelling and palpable firm, 429 Refeeding syndrome, 227-228 Round ligament pain (RLP) syndrome, 9-10 Round ligament varicosities (RLVs) clinical presentation, 181 inguinal endometriosis (see Inguinal endometriosis) pathophysiology, 181 sagittal gray-scale, 183 vein thrombosis description, 181 diagnosis, 182–183 surgical evaluation, 183 Roux-en-Y gastric bypass (RYGB) awareness, 256 bowel infarction, 256 diagnosis, 257, 258 epigastric pain, 256 laboratory evaluation, 256-257 maternal age, 256 open approach, 256 Petersen's hernia, 255 prognosis, 257-258 Roux limb and gastric pouch, 255 segmental resection, 257, 258 weight loss, health risks, 255 RSH. See Rectus sheath hematoma (RSH) Ruptured splenic pregnancy amenorrhea, 307-308 chorionic villi, 307, 308 definition and classification, 307 diagnosis, 308 incidence, 307 laparoscopic treatment, 308-309 risk factors, 307

RYGB. See Roux-en-Y gastric bypass (RYGB)

S

SAA. See Splenic artery aneurysm (SAA)
SABP. See Severe acute biliary pancreatitis (SABP)
Scarred uterus
ACOG, 496
anterior uterine segment, 509
dehiscence, 497
fibrous tissue, 510
hysterotomy closure, 502

induction, labor, 500-501 interpregnancy interval, 501-502 intrinsic propensity, 499 IUPC monitoring, 500 low-transverse, 498-499 low-vertical cesarean delivery, 497 occipitoposterior, fetus, 509 oxytocin augmentation, 499 posterior wall sacculation, 509-510 prostaglandins, cervical ripening, 500-501 recurrence rates, 496 spontaneous labor, 499 tocodynamometry, 500 uterine scar, 497-498 vaginal delivery, 501 VBACs, 496, 499, 501 SCD. See Sickle cell disease (SCD) Seat belt use, maternal-fetal injury abdominal loading, 347 adverse maternal and fetal outcomes, 345 airbag, road vehicles, 352-353 belted and unbelted pregnant women adverse fetal outcomes, 349 gestational age impacts fetal death, 350 leaflet, proper position, 352 low seat belt compliance, 351 risk, traffic injuries, 352 counseling, 348-349 decelerative force, 345 motor racing, 344 population-based studies, 345 restraint systems, 346 seat belt syndrome, 347-348 shoulder restraints, 345 uterine compression, 346 Severe acute biliary pancreatitis (SABP), 113 SHHP. See Spontaneous hepatic hematomas associated with pregnancy (SHHP) Sickle cell disease (SCD), 30 Sigmoid mesocolon hernia, 258-259 Sigmoid volvulus Chagas disease, 250 clinical presentation, 250-251 conservative treatment, 252 maternal and fetal outcome, 252 pathophysiology, 250 plain abdominal X-ray, 251 surgical treatment, 251-252 Small bowel perforation Crohn's disease, 401-402 decidualization, 403 differential diagnosis, 403 endometrial stromal infiltration, 402-403 endometriosis, 401 illegally induced abortion complication rate, 410-411 incidence, 409-410 treatment, 410 nontraumatic rupture, 403 rectal wall, 402 sigmoid colon, 402

surgical approach, 403 symptoms and signs, 403 Spinal anesthesia, 512 Spleen SAA, 309-315 splenic rupture (see Splenic rupture) splenic torsion, 318-319 SVA. 315-318 Splenic artery aneurysm (SAA) description, 309-310 diagnosis, 313-314 differential diagnosis, 314 distribution, pregnancy, 310 general population, 310 pathophysiology, 311-312 prognosis, 315 pseudoaneurysm, 310 risk factors, 311 ruptured, 310, 312, 314 symptomatic/unruptured, 312-314 Splenic rupture clinical presentation, 303-304 conservative approach, 305-306 definition, 299 diagnosis abdominal CT scan, 305 abdominal ultrasound, 305 albuminuria, 304 angiography, 305 clinical symptoms and signs, 304 laparoscopy/laparotomy, 305 paracentesis, 304-305 plain abdominal X-ray, 305 differential diagnosis, 304 maternal outcome, 306-307 neonatal outcome, 307 postpartum blunt trauma, 302 incidence, 302 intrasplenic aneurysm, 302 manipulation, cesarean section, 302-303 rapid plasma expansion, 303 splenic enlargement, 302 pregnancy (see Ruptured splenic pregnancy) splenic artery embolization, 306 spontaneous rupture definition, 301 incidence, 301 pathogenesis and mechanisms, 301-302 surgical treatment, 306 toxemia, 301 traumatic, 300 Splenic torsion description, 318 diagnosis, 319 etiopathogenesis, 318 symptoms, 318-319 therapy and prognosis, 319 Splenic vein aneurysm (SVA) cirrhosis, nonpregnant patients, 316 clinical presentation, 317

Scarred uterus (cont.)

description, 315 diagnosis, 317, 318 etiology, 315-316 hemodynamic and hormonal changes, 317 mechanical factors, 317 prognosis, 318 risk factors, 316 therapy, 317-318 Spontaneous gastric rupture. See Gastric rupture, spontaneous Spontaneous hepatic hematomas associated with pregnancy (SHHP), 413, 415, 416 Spontaneous intestinal perforation. See Intestinal perforation, spontaneous Spontaneous liver rupture. See Liver rupture, spontaneous Stercoral perforation, 408 Stomal obstruction causes, 249 diagnosis, 250 ileostomies, 250 intussusception clinical presentation, 249 diagnosis, 249 prognosis, 250 risk factors, 249 surgical management, 249 treatment and prognosis, 250 SVA. See Splenic vein aneurysm (SVA)

Т

Tetanus prophylaxis, 381 Thoracoabdominal approach, 216 Thromboprophylaxis **DVT**, 23 post-cesarean, 24 postpartum period, 24 VTE risk factors, 23 TOA. See Tubo-ovarian abscess (TOA) Tocolysis and fetal outcome, 24, 25 maternal and fetal side effects, 67 prostaglandin synthetase inhibitor, 67 ritodrine, 67 ritodrine and prostaglandin, 24 SAGES and EAES guidelines, 24, 66 Total parenteral nutrition (TPN), 115 Transabdominal approach, 215-216 Transomental herniation, 259-260 Transthoracic approach, 215, 216 Transvaginal ultrasound, 450-451 Traumatic splenic rupture, 300 Tubo-ovarian abscess (TOA) clinical presentation, 547-548 etiopathogenesis IVF-ET, 545-546 pelvic abscess, risk factors, 544 pelvic infection, 544 PID, 546 postpartum period, 546 tubal sterilization, 546

female population, 541–543 incidence, 543 medical therapy, 550 prognosis, 551, 553 surgical therapy, 551, 552 Turnbull "blowhole" procedure, 289–290

U

Ulcerative colitis (UC) classification, 287 diagnosis, 287-288 fertility and sexual health, 291 17-hydroxycorticosteroids, 287 incidence, 287 maternal and fetal mortality, 292 obstetrics, 290-291 pregnancy outcomes, 291-292 relapse rates, 279 surgical procedures ileostomy, 288 proctocolectomy, 288-289 total abdominal colectomy, 290 Turnbull "blowhole" procedure, 289-290 synchronous cesarean section and subtotal colectomy, 290 treatment algorithm, 288, 289 VTE, 281, 290 Umbilical hernia adult, 188 clinical presentation, 189-190 combined procedures, 193 complications, 192 diagnosis plain abdominal X-ray, 190 transabdominal ultrasound, 190 endometriosis CEM, 190 clinical presentation, 190-191 diagnosis, 191 prognosis, 191 therapy, 191 etiopathogenesis, 189 gravid uterus, 194-195 male to female ratio, 188 omphalitis/periumbilical abscess, 190 Robinson, E.F., 188-189 uterine fibroids, 193-194 Unscarred uterus antenatal care, 507 cephalopelvic disproportion, 505 congenital uterine anomalies, 505-506 connective tissue diseases, 505 contraception usage, 505 diverticulum, 506 etiological factors, 504 fertility regulation, 505 genetic susceptibility, 506 high parity, 504-505 muscle fibers, 505 oxytocin, 503 primigravid uterus, 504

Unscarred uterus (cont.) sacculation. 506 sexual intercourse, 506 vaginal delivery, 503 Uterine fibroids, 193-194 Uterine myomas abdominal pain, 536 calcification, 535 estrogen and progesterone, 535 fibroids, 535 fibromyomata, 536 gastrointestinal manifestations, 536 hyaline degeneration, 536 iliac fossa, 537 intramural fibroids, 535 laparoscopic myomectomy, 538 leiomyosarcomas, 535 maternal mortality and morbidity, 538 MRI, 537 necrobiosis, 536 necrosis, 536 neonatal outcomes, 538 physical examination, 536 prostaglandins, 537 puerperium, 536 sagittal and coronal, 536, 537 submucosal fibroids, 535 ultrasound, 536, 537 Uterine myomectomy, 502-503 Uterine perforation, surgical abortion clinical presentation, 238-239 complications, 236 conservative therapy, 241 diagnosis CT scan, 239-241 endometrial stripe, 239 intrauterine material, 239 transabdominal pelvic ultrasound, 239, 240 transvaginal sonography, 239, 240 gynecologic/obstetric procedures, 241-242 incidence, 236 prognosis, 242 risk factors, 236-237 small bowel obstruction, mechanisms, 237-238 surgical therapy, 241 vital registration, 236 Uterine rupture abdominal cavity, 509 antenatal care, 495 bleeding/hematoma, 508 clinical presentation amniotic membrane, 511 fetal distress, 510 intraperitoneal bleeding, 510 labor, 510-511 laparotomy findings, 511 physical examination, 512 scarred uterus, 511 silent antepartum rupture, 511 small intestine, 511 spinal anesthesia, 512

definition. 507 deliveries, 496, 497 diagnosis abdominal CT, 513, 514 cardiotocogram, 514, 515 fetal bradycardia, 514-516 fetal heart abnormalities, 512 intrauterine pressure catheter, 515, 516 MRI, 513 staircase sign, 514 tocodynamometer, 513-514 transvaginal/transabdominal ultrasound, 512-513 incidence rates, 495, 496 incision site, 507 laparotomy, 507 ligament hematoma, 508 maternal and fetal outcomes, 519-520 nontraumatic, 495 obstetric complications, 495 operative treatment elective cesarean section, 518 fetal lung maturity, 517 hysterectomy, 517-518 lower segment scar, 516, 517 surgical intervention, 516 uterine bleeding, 516 parietal peritoneum, 507 pathophysiology scarred uterus, 509-510 unscarred uterus, 510 perioperative management, 516 risk factors cesarean delivery (see Cesarean delivery) pregnancy, 496, 498 unscarred uterus, 504-507 salient variable, 507 scar dehiscence, 508 upper segment incision, 508

V

Vacuum-assisted closure (VAC), 422, 423
Vaginal birth after cesarean section (VBAC) cesarean delivery, 501
IUPC, 500
maternal and neonatal outcomes, 496
oxytocin, 499
VBAC. See Vaginal birth after cesarean section (VBAC)
Venous thromboembolism (VTE), 281

Z

Zollinger-Ellison syndrome (ZES) antacids, 153 cimetidine, 153 description, 152 diagnosis, 153 gastric acid antisecretory drugs, 152 gastrinoma, 153 pregnant patients, 152